The Fourteenth-Century Sheriff: English Local Administration in the Late Middle Ages

Being a Thesis submitted for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy

In the University of Hull

By

Richard Christopher Gorski (BA)

December 1999

Table of Contents

Acknowledgements	3
Abbreviations	4
Introduction: Context and Community i. The decline and fall of the sheriff ii. Looking beyond the county iii. Reconstruction or deconstruction?	5 5 9 11
Chapter 1: Patterns of Appointment <i>i. The national picture</i> <i>ii. Local contrasts, regional parallels</i>	16 16 26
Chapter 2: Wealth, Status and Locality <i>i. The gentry jigsaw</i> <i>ii. The social parameters of the shrieval elite: extremes of wealth</i> <i>iii. Locality and politics</i> <i>iv. Knights, prospective knights and esquires</i>	49 49 54 63 72
Chapter 3: Undercurrents of Lordship i. Bastard feudalism revisited ii. Lordship, gentility and local administration: a case study	94 95 118
Chapter 4: 'Insufficiens, frivolum et suspectum' – Shrieval Corruption <i>i. The unpopular face of the sheriff</i> <i>ii. The nature of the problem</i> <i>iii. The government's response</i>	133 133 140 148
Chapter 5: Age, Experience and Career Structure <i>i. The importance of age?</i> <i>ii. Age in the sources</i> <i>iii. The genesis of administrative careers: age of employment</i> <i>iv. Career structure and experience</i> <i>v. Reactions to old age: evidence and attitudes</i>	164 166 172 175 182 195
Conclusion	204
Appendix 1: The Inter-County Community	209
Appendix 2: Locality and Politics in the Joint Shrievalties, 1370-1400	218
Appendix 3: Office-Holding Communities, 1330-1370	227
Bibliography	244

.

Acknowledgements

When first conceived, in 1993, the project upon which this thesis is based was envisioned as the first step in a much larger study of administrative personnel in fourteenth-century England, and of gentry society more generally in a key phase of its development. At that time there was a great belief that the collection, computerisation and analysis of data relating to military service, administrative activity and landholding at a national level would unlock a few of the gentry's secrets, just as McFarlane predicted.

After six years of work on a comparatively small subset of knights and esquires, I am still hopeful that the 'big picture' can be restored, at least partially; but a single scholar cannot hope to undertake such a large-scale study. Therefore the future of 'gentry studies', and the only real prospect of looking at old issues in a new way, lies in collaborative research. My period of doctoral study at the University of Hull has given a glimpse of what the future could, or indeed should, hold; and I owe a particular debt to the unselfish supervision, patience, and enthusiasm of Dr Andrew Ayton. Not only has he shared his extensive knowledge of the gentry's military activities, thereby opening up new avenues of research and preventing the production of a narrowly 'administrative' thesis, but he has also provided a thread of continuity to what has been a rather disjointed and protracted project. Similar debts are owed to other colleagues, past and present, and to the British Academy for its grant of a three-year award. Finally, the gratitude that I owe to my family is incalculable, and this thesis is dedicated to them.

RG, December 1999

Abbreviations

CCR	Calendar of Close Rolls
CDS	Calendar of Documents Relating to Scotland, ed. J. Bain, 4 vols (London, 1881-88)
CFR	Calendar of Fine Rolls
CIM	Calendar of Inquisitions Miscellaneous
CIPM	Calendar of Inquisitions Post Mortem
CPR	Calendar of Patent Rolls
Crecy and Calais	Crecy and Calais from the Original Records in the Public Record Office, ed. G. Wrottesley (London, 1898)
BIHR	Bulletin of the Institute of Historical Research
EHR	English Historical Review
EcHR	Economic History Review
Feudal Aids	Inquisitions and Assessments Relating to Feudal Aids, 1284- 1431, 6 vols (London, 1899-1920)
Foedera	Foedera, ed. T. Rymer, revised edn, 4 vols in 7 parts (Record Commission, 1816-69)
HP	The History of Parliament: The House of Commons, 1386- 1421, ed. J.S. Roskell, L. Clark and C. Rawcliffe, 4 vols (Stroud, 1993)
Parl. Writs.	Parliamentary Writs and Writs of Military Summons, ed. F. Palgrave, 2 vols in 4 parts (London, 1827-34)
Rot. Parl.	Rotuli Parliamentorum, ed. J. Strachey et al, 6 vols (London, 1767-83)
Rot. Scot.	Rotuli Scotiae, ed. D. Macpherson et al, 2 vols (Record Commission, 1814)
Stat. Realm	The Statutes of the Realm
TRHS	Transactions of the Royal Historical Society
VCH	Victoria County History

.

.

Introduction: Context and Community

i. The decline and fall of the sheriff

In 1925 William Morris expressed a hope that the later medieval English sheriff would find 'a careful historian' to 'patiently tread the maze of official record' and so extend his own work on the shrievalty beyond the reign of Edward I.¹ Shortly before his death in 1946, Morris himself laid the foundations for such a study by writing a piece on sheriffs in the opening years of Edward III's reign.² Fifty years on, much of Morris' work on the sheriff stands intact. He found the origins of the office among the Anglo-Saxon gerafan or reeves, a group of uncertain authority and territorial jurisdiction, but with a blend of military, judicial and fiscal functions characteristic of their Norman, Angevin and later medieval successors. Though there is no evidence to pinpoint exactly when the reeve became a scirgerafa, a sheriff, Morris clearly regarded the late tenth century as a watershed: 'With the person who in the reign of Ethelred, if not earlier, appears in the alderman's absence as the leading lay official in the shiremote begins the recorded history of the sheriff as differentiated from that of the king's reeve.'³

After the Norman Conquest the shrievalty comes into sharper focus. The story of the post-Conquest sheriff is essentially one of adjustment in the relative power of the office-holder and the crown, and in the capacity of one to circumscribe the influence of the other. Both were subject to the censure of 'public opinion'; but a key factor in deciding the outcome of this pendulum swing at any given time was the prevailing political environment. Contrasts between 'strong' and 'weak' monarchs – or rather between 'competent' and 'inept' monarchs – take on particular significance since the vicissitudes of royal policy, combined with the changing nature and priorities of local administration, were the catalysts of change. At one extreme, the unique conditions following the Conquest and the accession of William I saw the sheriff at the height of his influence, both personally and administratively.⁴ Fundamental changes in the structure and composition of landed society after 1066 demanded a new structure of political authority in the provinces: the Norman solution was to invest the sheriff, the *vicecomes*, with new powers and a new baronial personnel. Recent research on the social background and experience of

¹ W.A. Morris, The Medieval English Sheriff to 1300 (Manchester, 1925), p.viii.

² W.A. Morris, 'The sheriff', The English Government at Work, 1327-1336. Volume 2: Fiscal Administration, ed. W.A. Morris and J.R. Strayer (Cambridge MA, 1947), pp.41-108.

³ Morris, Medieval English Sheriff, p.22.

⁴ J. Green, 'The sheriffs of William the Conqueror', Anglo-Norman Studies, 5 (1982), p.129.

these post-Conquest sheriffs has done little to weaken their image as 'the dread agents of Norman monarchy'.⁵

From the early twelfth century onwards, however, the dominant themes in the development of the shrievalty were those of financial subordination to the exchequer, judicial subordination to the royal justices, and personal subordination to the crown. An integral part of these developments was the downward spiral of the sheriffs' social status within the broad outlines of the aristocracy. Thus, the 'baronial' sheriffs of William I gradually gave way to the 'new men' and *curiales* of Henry I, still often landowners but of a disposition more suited to royal control.⁶ In turn these 'curial' sheriffs of the twelfth and early thirteenth centuries were displaced by men of still lesser means as the shrievalties were infiltrated by knights, esquires and even clerks from the lowest rungs of the aristocracy.⁷ This ongoing reorientation in the sheriff's social status was mirrored by the gradual dilution of his powers. Angevin attempts to limit the sheriff's freedom of action were sporadically augmented so that, by 1300, an elaborate package of measures was Various judicial bodies took legal precedence in the counties; devices were in place. implemented to make the sheriff financially accountable to the exchequer; and the rationale behind the creation of coroners in 1194 – to impose a check on the sheriff's jurisdiction – was later extended by the appointment of various other specialist officials including escheators, tax collectors and, ultimately, justices of the peace.

As a result of these protracted reforms the sheriff evolved from a regional dictator with true executive authority into a tightly regulated bureaucrat whose chief administrative purpose was to respond to a multiplicity of royal writs. Evolution, however, normally implies positive change: the sheriff of historiography has suffered a rather different fate. Ever since Maitland coined the 'decline and fall of the sheriff' historians have tended to use the shrievalty as a constitutional football, either by using its transformation as a leitmotiv for the inexorable expansion of medieval central government or by citing it as evidence of the centre's continuing dependence upon local institutions and local personnel. Maitland's version falls squarely into

⁵ Morris, *Medieval English Sheriff*, p.73. Compare with Green, 'The sheriffs of William the Conqueror'.

⁶ For criticism of Morris' oversimplification of the distinction between 'baronial' sheriffs and the 'new men' appointed during the reign of Henry I see J. Green, *The Government of England under Henry I* (Cambridge, 1986), p.207; E. Amt, *The Accession of Henry II in England: Royal Government Restored 1149-1159* (Woodbridge, 1993), chapter 7; and J. Boorman, 'The sheriffs of Henry II and the significance of 1170', *Law and Government in Medieval England and Normandy. Essays in Honour of Sir James Holt*, ed. G. Garnett and J. Hudson (Cambridge, 1994), pp.255-75. See also R.R. Heiser, 'Richard I and his appointments to English shrievalties', *EHR*, 112 (1997), pp.1-19.

⁷ D.A Carpenter, 'The decline of the curial sheriff in England 1194-1258', *English Historical Review*, 91 (1976), pp.1-32. Carpenter has convincingly argued that the 'curial' sheriff was supplanted in the mid-thirteenth century due to specific financial reforms.

the former category. His 'decline and fall' is a 'very noticeable feature in English history', 'a fall which goes on continuously for centuries.' 'Gradually' the sheriff 'loses his power: new institutions grow up around him and overshadow him.'⁸ Helen Cam's interpretation of the situation was rather different: 'The general constitutional historians...lay their chief emphasis on the diminution of the sheriff's political power. We are told that he had passed the zenith of his powers before the reign of John; that coroners, escheators, keepers of the peace were encroaching on his sphere of activity... All this is true, but it is only half the truth. Those very reforms which had bit by bit brought the sheriff into strict subordination to the crown had added to his local importance the weight of royal authority.'⁹

Both Maitland and Cam were right in certain respects. It is clear that the later medieval sheriff's lack of personal authority was offset by his continued importance as an administrative link between the centre and the localities. The burdens shouldered by Sir Ralph de Crophill may help to show how the shrievalty fitted into the overall system of local government during the fourteenth century. Crophill was appointed as sheriff of Nottinghamshire-Derbyshire for the second time in May 1313.¹⁰ Almost immediately after receiving his commission Crophill was bombarded with tasks: paying the expenses of the counties' parliamentary representatives; proclaiming that the peace should be kept strictly during the king's absence in France; and providing supplies for the Berwick garrison.¹¹ Then, on 27 July, Crophill was engaged on household business, being ordered to pay for the upkeep of two royal huntsmen and their dogs charged with taking venison in Sherwood Forest. Finally, to bring a hectic summer of activity to an end, he was given the task of publicising the king's prohibition of tournaments.¹² These special commissions were, moreover, additional to Crophill's routine obligations. To the 'proude sherife' of Nottingham's interest in keeping the peace, so famously brought to life in the Robin Hood stories, can be added a series of other roles – as the crown's principal financial agent, as a local military leader, and, not least, as president of the county court. But the most striking feature of Crophill's shrieval business was its sheer diversity. It would be no exaggeration to suggest that the sheriff was an essential keystone in the bridge of

⁸ F.W. Maitland, The Constitutional History of England (Cambridge, 1908), pp.233-4.

⁹ H.M. Cam, Liberties and Communities in Medieval England. Collected Studies in Local Administration and Topography (Cambridge, 1944), p.28.

¹⁰ An alphabetical list of sheriffs (with a sample of their other administrative activities) can be found in the separate Appendix volume that accompanies this thesis. As a consequence, individual careers will not be referenced in footnotes.

¹¹ Calendar of Fine Rolls, 1307-19, p.171; Calendar of Close Rolls, 1307-13, p.536; Calendar of Patent Rolls, 1307-13, pp.588, 581.

¹² CCR, 1313-18, pp.4, 69, 42.

communications between the localities and the apparatus of central government. Whether he was supervising the election of coroners, verderers and knights of the shire, overseeing the transfer of property from the Templars to the Hospitalers, or merely enforcing the king's rights in respect of his lands and privileges, in each case the sheriff was the conspicuous instrument of the royal will.¹³

This wide range of duties ensured the shrievalty's continued importance, and it is therefore revealing that much of the recent research that has been carried out on sheriffs, and indeed other local officials, has focused on their latent value as political pawns, to be manipulated by the crown and the nobility to their own advantage.¹⁴ Fourteenth-century evidence for this administrative offshoot of bastard feudalism is plentiful. The most spectacular examples were orchestrated by figures of national standing, yet it would be wrong to ignore the less obvious spasms of magnate influence. Both were founded on the assumption that it was expedient to install clients as sheriffs. If, as seems likely, they were more than mere reflex actions, then this mentality gives some indication of how contemporaries regarded the office and its importance in local affairs, estimates which clearly carry more weight than our own rather detached views. Even in the mid-fifteenth century the shrievalty was not an office to be ignored. When John Paston and his supporters took on the local might of Robert, Lord Molyns, they were sure to extract a 'promys' of help from the local sheriff. In 1451 John Osbern, acting on Paston's behalf in the matter, stressed the importance of the sheriff's support: 'I coneyve veryly he [the sheriff hath made promys to do hese part...but I suppose he hath made non other promys ayens yow for the lyvelode, but he lokyth aftyre a gret brybe. But it is not for to trust him veryly, wythowte that he may not chese.¹⁵ In the end, this conspicuous interest in the shrievalty rests uneasily with any exaggerated theory of 'decline'. With the benefit of a long-term perspective it is plain that the fourteenth century did not form, as has been suggested, a great watershed in development of the office, but rather saw the continuation of a complex evolutionary process whose disparate strands had been unfolding for over 300 years.

¹³ CCR, 1313-18, pp.25, 68, 85, 106, 119; Foedera, Conventiones, Litterae etc., ed. T. Rymer, 4 vols in 7 parts (Record Commission, 1816-69), II, ii, p.237. See also: CCR, 1313-18, pp.38, 86, 97; CFR, 1307-19, p.190. For an indication of the volume of business dealt with by the sheriff see Rolls from the Office of the Sheriff of Beds. and Bucks., 1332-1334., ed. G.H. Fowler, Quarto Memoirs of the Bedfordshire Historical Society, 3 (Apsley Guise, 1929); and M.H. Mills and C.H. Johnson, 'Rolls from a sheriff's office of the fourteenth century', EHR, 43 (1928), pp.21-32. The best description of the sheriff's duties can be found in Morris, 'The sheriff', pp.53-73.

¹⁴ For general comment see C. Given-Wilson, The English Nobility in the Late Middle Ages: The Fourteenth-Century Political Community (London, 1987), p.249; N. Saul, Knights and Esquires: The Gloucestershire Gentry in the Fourteenth Century (Oxford, 1981), pp.111-13, 152; S. Walker, The Lancastrian Affinity 1361-1399 (Oxford, 1990), p.241. And see below, chapter 3.

¹⁵ Paston Letters and Papers of the Fifteenth Century, ed. N. Davis, 2 vols (Oxford, 1976), ii, p.74.

ii. Looking beyond the county

The purpose of this thesis is to examine the sheriffs appointed in fourteenth-century England, the period identified by both Stubbs and Maitland as having witnessed the shrievalty's final emasculation.¹⁶ Current work on local government owes an obvious debt to past generations of constitutional and administrative historians but, in acknowledging this debt, this thesis is not a continuation of Morris' work on the sheriff, and neither is it directly concerned with the shrievalty's role in English constitutional history. Morris was a historian of administration rather than administrators. He excelled at unravelling the minutiae of procedure and the day-today routine of shire affairs. It is, of course, impossible to divorce officials from their work. Sheriffs appointed during the fourteenth century were a direct reflection of what the office entailed and its perceived place in the framework of shire administration: thus, Maitland's 'decline and fall of the sheriff' left the office in the hands of Cam's 'country squire'.¹⁷ However, the emphasis of this thesis is on the sheriff rather than the shrievalty. Sheriffs were a numerically select group, but who were they? Why were they appointed? What qualities, if any, set these men apart from their peers? Prosopography, rather than procedural history, holds the key to these problems and in terms of its methodology this study owes far more to McFarlane than it does to Morris.

McFarlane believed that late medieval society would 'only yield its secrets to the investigator who can base his conclusions upon the study of hundreds of fragmentary biographies'.¹⁸ In the thirty years since his death, this worm's eye approach to the medieval political community has become common currency. McFarlane's legacy, for example, is clearly identifiable in the recent epidemic of medieval county studies, and since sheriffs are an integral part of the social and political landscapes explored by Nigel Saul, Eric Acheson, Christine Carpenter, and the rest, their collective thoughts on local administration provide a more relevant intellectual framework for this thesis than the works of Stubbs, Maitland and even Morris.¹⁹

¹⁶ W. Stubbs, *The Constitutional History of England in its Origin and Development*, 3 vols (Oxford, 1880 edn), ii, p.225; Maitland, *Constitutional History of England*, p.234. Both concluded that the sheriff's influence was severely curtailed by the annual replacement of appointees.

¹⁷ Cam, Liberties and Communities, p.48.

¹⁸ K.B. McFarlane, 'Bastard feudalism', Bulletin of the Institute of Historical Research, 20 (1943-5), p.173. Reprinted, England in the Fifteenth Century (London, 1981), pp.23-43. For a recent evaluation of McFarlane's contribution see The McFarlane Legacy: Studies in Late Medieval Politics and Society, ed. R.H. Britnell and A.J. Pollard (Stroud, 1995).

¹⁹ For an introduction to the literature with very full references see C. Carpenter, 'Gentry and community in medieval England', *Journal of British Studies*, 33 (1994), pp.340-80; and R. Virgoe, 'Aspects of the county community in the fifteenth century', *Profit, Piety and the Professions in Later Medieval England*, ed. M.A. Hicks (Gloucester, 1989), pp.1-13.

Recently described as 'intellectual overspill' from the early modern period,²⁰ the premise that counties can be examined as self-contained units on account of their administrative arrangements and sense of 'community' has found considerable medieval support, to the extent that the county study has become the stock-in-trade of recent medieval gentry-focused historiography. Apologists for the county model dwell on its relevance to contemporary society and the unifying strength of institutions like the shire court. Its detractors, on the other hand, question the extent to which individual counties were imbued with a sense of community, and continue to look elsewhere for applicable social models. Other than to register my doubts about the internal cohesion of fourteenth-century county communities, this is not the appropriate place for a full critique of the county study. But it is perhaps significant that early modernists and medievalists are beginning to ask the same questions about their methods of investigating gentry society.²¹ If Christine Carpenter remains deeply suspicious of Warwickshire's fifteenthcentury 'community', then Diarmaid MacCulloch expressed the same doubts about sixteenthcentury Suffolk and rehearsed East Anglian regionalism and sub-county localism as possible alternatives.²² There are also striking similarities in the language used to defend county communities. Compare Alan Everitt's description of seventeenth-century Kent with Michael Bennett's portrayal of fifteenth-century Cheshire: Everitt speaks of Kentish localism and of resident gentry who were 'unusually deep-rooted in their native soil, temperamentally conservative, and excessively inbred'; Bennett observed that 'the social world of most gentlemen was rooted in the network of personal connections and collective responsibilities which constitute the county community.'23 These conclusions are almost interchangeable. Essentially we are being asked to believe that for a period of several hundred years the vast majority of landholders lived their lives within the confines of their own counties. But do these conclusions reflect pre-modern social reality, or a general unwillingness among historians to look beyond the county? Few would dispute the link between the careers of the medieval gentry and their landed estates; but the high-profile debate about county communities has

²⁰ S. Walker, in a stimulating paper presented at the Leeds International Medieval Congress, July 1998: 'Communities of the county in later medieval England'.

²¹ For concerns on the early modern county study see C. Holmes, 'The county community in Stuart historiography', *Journal of British Studies*, 19 (1979-80), pp.54-73. This paper has much to interest the medievalist, especially on the existence of 'closed corporate communities' within the county and the limited spatial scope of the gentry's administrative activities.

²² D. MacCulloch, Suffolk and the Tudors: Politics and Religion in an English County 1500-1600 (Oxford, 1986), pp.7-52. Significantly MacCulloch's evidence for regional identity was largely administrative, even in the Tudor period. But he nonetheless found evidence of a county with a sense of 'community' (pp.105-7).

²³ A. Everitt, The Community of Kent and the Great Rebellion 1640-60 (Leicester, 1966), p.14; M.J. Bennett, Community, Class and Careerism: Cheshire and Lancashire Society in the Age of Sir Gawain and the Green Knight (Cambridge, 1983), p.21.

engulfed two important dimensions of the same problem – namely the extent to which their activities stopped at the county border, and what these activities actually were.

Shire administration is a central feature of most county studies. Shire institutions, moreover, are often used as evidence for the evolution of self-aware and politically active communities during the fourteenth and fifteenth centuries. Yet local government is also one of those areas that would benefit most from a regional or national perspective. During the fourteenth century a sizeable minority of sheriffs continued to be responsible for pairs of neighbouring counties joined together for administrative convenience; and can it be a great surprise to discover that some of these men had interests in both counties, and, on occasion, elsewhere? It is therefore disturbing to find both regional and national perspectives missing from existing research on the subject. Not everyone was quite as candid as Susan Wright, who confessed that her study of the fifteenth-century Derbyshire gentry did not 'pay much attention to the gentry's relations or interests outside the shire.'²⁴ Christine Carpenter's epic dissection of Warwickshire was also self-confessedly 'local', and her surprisingly brief section on local government made little mention of other counties.²⁵ Eric Acheson asserted that the horizons of his 'superior' Leicestershire gentry 'were hardly confined to cabbages', but then failed to mention that administrative service outside the county might have added significantly to their curricula vitae.²⁶ Practically speaking, the county study's value should lie in the depth of analysis made feasible by working within clearly limited parameters. But when the interests of so-called 'county gentry' rarely stopped at the county border it could be argued that these parameters are too restrictive.

iii. Reconstruction or deconstruction?

Sheriffs were chosen as the centrepiece of this study for several reasons. First and foremost they provide a manageable and self-defining subset of fourteenth-century local officials. Furthermore, most sheriffs held various other local offices during their careers, and were therefore part of what may be described as the 'office-holding community'. Something of the study's scale can be appreciated by its concern with hundreds of individual sheriffs and thousands of other officials appointed to positions of county government over the century as a whole. An examination of this magnitude will enable us to penetrate deep into the heartland of landed society, and to open windows onto many wider 'gentry' issues. If more justification is

²⁴ S.M. Wright, The Derbyshire Gentry in the Fifteenth Century (Chesterfield, 1983), p.vii.

²⁵ C. Carpenter, Locality and Polity: A Study of Warwickshire Landed Society 1401-1499 (Cambridge, 1992), pp.263-277.

²⁶ E. Acheson, A Gentry Community: Leicestershire in the Fifteenth Century, c. 1422-c. 1485 (Cambridge, 1992), pp.5-6.

needed, then the sheriff remained one of the most important administrative posts. By 1300 the shrievalty as an institution may well have reached a point where its relationship with the organs of central government was firmly established, and where its procedures were predictable;²⁷ but this has little if any bearing on the interest-value of the sheriffs themselves. It is crucial to draw a distinction between the sheriff and the shrievalty, between the office and the office-holder. In short, it is important to ask *who* the sheriffs were – and the primary objective of this thesis is to do just that, to examine the sheriffs appointed during the fourteenth century by reconstructing their careers *en masse*.

Like the county study, this global approach has a number of intrinsic limitations, most of which involve tensions between qualitative and quantitative evidence. In trying to restore the whole picture it is inevitable that some of the subtleties of the canvas will be lost, and some of the brush-strokes of the individual or the locality obscured. A real understanding of the sheriffs, their wider administrative experience, and their suitability to occupy the post in the eyes of their peers requires a huge amount of biographical information; and although it is rare to find an individual who, having reached the pinnacle of the administrative hierarchy, failed to leave any trace in the records, it has also proven impossible to wholly reconstruct every career. Collecting information about more than 1,250 individual sheriffs has proven a very formidable task. The lowest historical denominator is the individual, and the historian's continuing problem is to piece together the surviving fragments of evidence in an attempt to assess what each individual represented in the wider scheme of things – all of which can be condensed into the term 'prosopography'. But how can we adequately interpret so many careers when only a small proportion can be satisfactorily retrieved? How should the resulting information be ordered?

With some justification, we tend to impose structure on those aspects of society under our scrutiny by grouping people on the basis of shared or common characteristics, and a number of such groupings appear in this thesis: sheriffs; office-holders; landowners; knights; esquires; gentry; retainers. These loosely-termed 'status groups' are often used in tandem with the idea of interlocking 'communities', increasing in size from the manor, through the parish, hundred, and county, up to the region, and, finally, the kingdom as a whole. So, one can conceptually define an individual by the status groups to which he or she belonged, and by the communities in which he or she moved. This rather deconstructionalist view of history poses at least three fundamental questions. First, which groupings, if any, would have been recognisable to contemporaries? Second, which were considered more important at the time? Third, does the available information adequately allow us to assign people to the correct groups?

²⁷ Morris, Medieval English Sheriff, pp.238-9.

theoretical issues translate into practical historical problems can be demonstrated by reconstructing the career of John Everard of Stratford-sub-Castle, Wiltshire. Everard's life has remained obscure because he did not belong to any of the 'groups' so far examined by historians. However, he is of direct interest to this study due to his appointment as sheriff of Wiltshire in October 1354. Though it is impossible to establish Everard's date of birth, he certainly held property around the city of Salisbury that may have been acquired through his marriage, by 1345, to Beatrice Bishop.²⁸ His services were in great demand locally: he acted as an executor for at least two Salisbury merchants,²⁹ was a frequent witness to local charters, and served on a wide range of shire commissions during the 1340s and 1350s, culminating in the shrievalty.³⁰ Though the evidence is flimsy, Everard might also have served the bishops of Salisbury and, perhaps, Wilton abbey as a legal counsel.³¹ He was dead by November 1361.³² The numerous gaps in John Everard's biography make him a typical case of medieval career reconstruction; but what does each fragment of surviving information disclose about his life? Everard was a landholder, but how wealthy was he? He had some experience of local administration, but was this his active profession? He had a wide circle of associates, but who were his friends, and how did they regard him? Furthermore, Everard clearly belonged to one or more of the status groups mentioned above, but which ones? He was certainly an officeholder; but was he also a lawyer, a retainer, and a member of the 'county' or 'parish' gentry?

In all fairness, John Everard represents those who, on the basis of the surviving evidence, *appear* to have led comparatively inconspicuous lives, the very cases where we might expect to encounter interpretative difficulties. However, the career of Sir Warin de Bassingbourne of Wimpole, Cambridgeshire, serves as a timely reminder that local prominence cannot automatically negate the problems of prosopography. On the one hand, it is quite simple to compile a basic list of biographical facts about Bassingbourne. He was born in or around 1290, and was the eldest son of Sir Warin de Bassingbourne of Wimpole, the head of a long-established Cambridgeshire family who died in 1323.³³ He married twice, his first wife, Avice,

²⁸ CPR, 1354-58, p.649; Victoria County History of Wiltshire, xiii, pp.13, 9; Abstracts of Feet of Fines Relating to Wiltshire for the Reign of Edward III, ed. C.R. Elrington, Wiltshire Record Society, 29 (1973), pp.31 (no.84), 33 (no.95); VCH Wiltshire, xv, pp.15, 83.

²⁹ CCR, 1349-54, p.343; CPR, 1354-58, p.529; ibid., 1358-61, p.431.

³⁰ He served as a coroner, escheator, peace commissioner, commissioner to enforce the Statute of Labourers, tax collector and controller of royal works at Clarendon forest. CPR, 1348-50, p.516; *ibid.*, 1350-54, p.92; *ibid.*, 1354-58, pp.9, 550; CFR, 1347-56, p.334.

³¹ CPR, 1354-58, p.649; VCH Wiltshire, xiii, p.198; CPR, 1358-61, p.309.

³² CCR, 1360-64, p.224.

³³ Calendar of Inquisitions Post Mortem, vi, p.240 (no.409). For the descent of the family see VCH Cambridgeshire, v, p.265.

having died in childbirth in 1326 while Warin was in Wales with Queen Isabella in pursuit of the Despensers.³⁴ He was knighted sometime before February 1335, by which point the crown was heavily reliant upon him as a local official in East Anglia, a role underlined by his three terms as sheriff of Cambridgeshire-Huntingdonshire.³⁵ Finally, he died in the summer of 1348 during his last term as sheriff, leaving his son and heir, Warin, property in three counties.³⁶ But despite Bassingbourne's firm roots in Cambridgeshire, and his obvious wealth, his career ultimately poses very similar problems to that of John Everard. Indeed, Bassingbourne raises an additional spectre of prosopography, namely the complicated process of deciding who precisely did what.³⁷ During the fourteenth century there was at least one other significant branch of the Bassingbourne family, based at Bassingbourne in Cambridgeshire. Just like the Bassingbournes of Wimpole, the other branch had a habit of baptising its eldest sons Warin. As a result, there were at least three men named Warin de Bassingbourne alive in the first half of the fourteenth century, and active in much the same locale. One of them - probably from the Bassingbourne branch – was murdered in around 1334, and his son, also Warin, appears in the records until 1359 as Sir Warin de Bassingbourne 'of the castle' to distinguish him from the Bassingbournes of Wimpole.³⁸ No such distinction, however, appears in the surviving military records. One or more men of this name appeared as protection recipients in the first half of the fourteenth century, and the only attempt to differentiate them occurred in 1340 when Warin de Bassingbourne junior was granted letters for service in France.³⁹ This level of uncertainty makes it very difficult to arrive at fully rounded careers embracing the gentry's military and civilian activities.

If the implications of these two 'typical' careers are multiplied by the number of sheriffs under investigation, then it should become clear why an honest appraisal of the situation is necessary. Not merely to draw attention to the weaknesses of prosopography, but also because

³⁴ *CIPM*, ix, pp.105-6 (no.113).

³⁵ CPR, 1334-38, p.136; *ibid.*, 1330-34, p.584; *ibid.*, 1334-38, pp.65, 143, 369, 373; *ibid.*, 1338-40, p.559; *ibid.*, 1340-43, pp.217, 315; *ibid.*, 1343-45, pp.77, 177, 179, 297, 390, 512; *Treaty Rolls Preserved in the Public Record Office, Volume 2: 1337-39*, ed. J. Ferguson (London, 1972), p.214 (no.586); *Foedera*, II, *ii*, p.1070; CCR, 1339-41, p.170; *ibid.*, 1341-43, p.660. He was also MP for Cambridgeshire on several occasions in the period 1331-35.

³⁶ CFR, 1347-56, pp.85-6; CIPM, ix, pp.105-6 (no.113). For other references to the Bassingbourne patrimony see VCH Cambridgeshire, viii, p.5; Calendar of Charter Rolls, 1327-41, p.339; Calendar of Ancient Deeds, i, p.534.

³⁷ R. Gorski, 'A methodological Holy Grail: nominal record linkage in a medieval context', *Medieval Prosopography*, 17 (1996), pp.145-79.

³⁸ CCR, 1349-54, p.236; CPR, 1358-61, p.221.

³⁹ Public Record Office C 67/14, mm.3, 10; 15, mm.8, 12; 16, m.13; C 71/4, m.6; C 71/13, m.31; C 71/15, m.17. For Warin junior see C 76/15, m.18; C 76/16, m.5.

the questions posed about Everard and Bassingbourne have a direct bearing on any investigation of local government. In every action or decision there are 'inscrutable components',⁴⁰ and when shire administration is reduced to its simplest, most abstract level, it involved little more that a constant stream of decision-making. Few if any of these decisions were made purely on the basis of statutes governing the modes and details of appointment, but as historians we often lack the ability to judge why they *were* made. Unless we are willing to accept that the appointment of sheriffs was nothing more than a lottery, where random selections were made from a large pool of potential candidates, then other considerations such as reputation, experience, family tradition, and willingness to serve must have played an important part. These, unfortunately, are the most difficult aspects of any career to retrieve.

⁴⁰ L.B. Namier, Personalities and Powers (London, 1955), p.3.

Chapter 1: Patterns of Appointment

This opening chapter is concerned with the facts and figures of shrieval appointment during the fourteenth century. In the period 1300-1400 there were 1,877 appointments spread among 1,273 individuals. For the same period this compares with at least 12,500 tax collecting appointments issued to roughly 6,000 men, and over 13,600 appointments to peace commissions involving around 3,000 men. Sheriffs therefore formed a small but important subsection of the office-holding community. What can the turnover of sheriffs, the incidence of reappointment, and the degree of mobility between counties tell us about the sheriff as an official, and about the group of men – the 'shrieval elite' for want of a better term – who occupied the post in this period?

When browsing through a list of names it is all too easy to become detached from the realities that these fourteenth-century officials must have faced, and to become obsessed with analysis for its own sake. Let us not forget that the sheriffs of medieval England administered a patchwork of different shrievalties that varied enormously in both size and character. Common institutions, staffed by centrally appointed officials with predefined functions, can give medieval local government an unwarranted air of uniformity and predictability. But there is more than a suggestion that strategies of personnel management were tailored to particular counties, and perhaps even regions. As one judicious scholar observed: 'Government and the exercise of authority was a matter of these institutions and officials but it was also a matter of social structures and status and personalities. Each community within the county had its own structure, families and changing personalities and these determined how its institutions worked.'¹ During the fourteenth century the county as an administrative unit served only to foster diversity as the appointment decisions of a remote, if not disinterested, government reacted to and were mediated by local conditions and local personalities.

i. The national picture

Excluding the palatinates of Chester and Durham, and the City of London (which was combined with Middlesex as a single shrievalty with elective sheriffs), at the beginning of the fourteenth century there were twenty-six shrievalties or sheriffdoms. Ten of these were 'joint' shrievalties,

¹ A.L. Brown, The Governance of Later Medieval England 1272-1461 (London, 1989), p.148

or pairs of neighbouring counties combined together for administrative purposes.² A further eleven counties were shrievalties in their own right.³ The remaining five – Cornwall, Lancashire, Rutland, Westmoreland and Worcestershire – were private or 'fee' shrievalties whose sheriffs were either appointed for life or succeeded to the office through hereditary tenure. In the Duchy of Cornwall the king's eldest son was usually the sheriff. Lancashire was controlled by successive earls and dukes of Lancaster. Rutland had a more chequered history during the fourteenth century and was held in turn by Edmund, earl of Cornwall, Hugh Audley, Edmund, earl of Kent, Humphrey de Bohun, Robert de Vere, and Edward, earl of Rutland. Westmoreland, barring a few temporary setbacks, was controlled by the Clifford family and Worcestershire by the Beauchamp earls of Warwick. In practice hereditary or honorary sheriffs rarely discharged the office themselves and almost invariably appointed under-sheriffs for this purpose. Such appointments were still subject to the crown's formal approval.⁴

At the turn of the fourteenth century sheriffs were normally given their commissions by the exchequer under the authority of its own seal, but the potential for abuse by the treasurer contributed to the adoption of a new method of appointment in 1311.⁵ The Ordinances of that year established that sheriffs should henceforth be appointed collectively by a group including the chancellor, the treasurer and 'the others of the Council who shall be present', or, if the chancellor was absent, by the treasurer, barons of the exchequer and the justices of the bench.⁶ Thus, 'when the chancellor was not present the conciliar group who appointed might well assume the aspect of a council at the exchequer', and, in spite of appointments being recorded on the Fine Roll rather than the Memoranda Roll, the appointment of sheriffs 'remained exchequer business.'⁷ This became the orthodox procedure. Not only was it enacted in statute form at Lincoln in 1316, but it was also one of a small group of the Ordinances not jettisoned by Edward II after his triumph over Lancaster in 1322.⁸ Much later in the century, in 1389, the Westminster chronicle emphasised this collective responsibility for the appointment of sheriffs.

² Bedfordshire-Buckinghamshire; Cambridgeshire-Huntingdonshire; Derbyshire-Nottinghamshire; Essex-Hertfordshire; Norfolk-Suffolk; Oxfordshire-Berkshire; Shropshire-Staffordshire; Somerset-Dorset, Surrey-Sussex; and Warwickshire-Leicestershire.

³ Cumberland; Devon; Gloucestershire; Hampshire; Herefordshire; Kent; Lincolnshire; Northamptonshire; Northumberland; Wiltshire; and Yorkshire.

⁴ SC 1/36, no.53; 41, no.70; 50, no.173. The sheriff was supposed to appear in person to nominate his subordinate. Morris documents several cases where this was not possible. W.A. Morris, 'The sheriff', *The English Government at Work, 1327-1336. Volume 2: Fiscal Administration*, ed. W.A. Morris and J.R. Strayer (Cambridge MA, 1947), p.45.

⁵ J.C. Davies, *The Baronial Opposition to Edward II* (Cambridge, 1918), p.522.

⁶ Statutes of the Realm, i, p.160.

⁷ Morris, 'The sheriff', p.43.

⁸ Stat. Realm, i, pp.174-5. See also Davies, Baronial Opposition, pp.492-3.

At the same time it provides a tantalising insight into the possible influences at work behind the scenes:

'About this time the king, assisted by his privy council, chose the sheriffs who were to serve throughout England and made them take an oath to himself that they would behave well and loyally in office. Since it had been hitherto the custom for sheriffs to be appointed and controlled by the chancellor, the treasurer, the clerk of the privy seal, and the barons of the exchequer, the king's action caused widespread surprise in the court [*unde de isto facto plures in curia admirabantur*].'9

This entry poses some important questions about the selection of sheriffs and perhaps other local officials. How influential were the king and his entourage in the selection process? More importantly, how often was this influence brought to bear? The chronicle's tone of consternation might imply that such obvious interventions were rare, and this particular case may have been part of Richard II's retaliatory strike against the Lords Appellant – and therefore a by-product of political tension of rare intensity. It also may have been a sign of his intention to take local government seriously in the wake of the Merciless Parliament.¹⁰ However, Richard's intervention in 1389 and his later interference in the election of sheriffs prove, if nothing else, that the king could have a voice in the appointment process.¹¹

However, none of these formal appointment procedures were etched in stone. On two occasions during the fourteenth century the crown conceded the right for shrievalties to elect their own sheriffs. Edward I initiated the first experiment of this type in 1300 as part of the *Articuli super Cartas* and it was offered on a purely voluntary basis.¹² The circumstances surrounding the *Articuli* in general and the provision of shrieval elections in particular are far from clear. Though 'popular' concessions were usually triggered by financial crises, it has yet to be established beyond doubt that the election of sheriffs was 'clearly a part of the price that Edward paid for the grant of a twentieth'.¹³ Sadly we know little about how the elections were to be organised, and even less about their frequency. The only known instance of an election, in Shropshire-Staffordshire, 'created an unwholesome clash of local feelings' as the incumbent sheriff became the pawn in a dispute between two local factions.¹⁴ Though the election of sheriffs, Helen Cam offered the more sceptical suggestion that the outgoing sheriff merely

⁹ The Westminster Chronicle 1381-94, ed. L.C. Hector and B.F. Harvey (Oxford, 1982), p.405.

¹⁰ N. Saul, Richard II (London, 1997), pp.202-4.

¹¹ See below, chapter 3. For evidence of Edward II's personal intervention see Davies, *Baronial Opposition*, pp.521-7.

¹² Stat. Realm, i, p.139.

¹³ M. Prestwich, Edward I (London, 1988), p.523.

¹⁴ VCH Shropshire, iii, pp.17-18.

named his successor, amounting in effect to 'another form of royal nomination'.¹⁵ In the end the only thing we can be confident of is the unpopularity of the scheme, resulting in its suspension in 1311.

The second concession of election, drafted in July 1338 as one of the Walton Ordinances, is far better documented. Though certainly intended as a series of administrative procedures to be used during Edward III's sojourn on the Continent, the inspiration behind the ordinances continues to stimulate debate. One interpretation has pointed to royal submission in the face of an escalating fiscal crisis.¹⁶ Another has portrayed the measures as a shrewd bid to harness the machinery of government more effectively to the war effort, and as the product of a group of councillors 'quite the reverse of popular'.¹⁷ These differing interpretations are not necessarily at odds. In the treatment of the shrievalty we can see the implementation of a carefully limited concession with the potential to improve administrative efficiency. Sheriffs were probably considered to be as culpable as any other local officials for failures in the levying of the wool subsidies that were so essential to the king's expensive diplomatic policy. Elective sheriffs, to be chosen from among 'les bones gentz des countees', were therefore envisaged as one element in a whole system of local government where responsibility for official conduct devolved to the localities and where the king had some scope to impose penalties for inefficiency or underassessment.¹⁸ In the event this new initiative was treated with the same suspicion as that of 1300. Documentary evidence of election survives for only four shrievalties -Cambridgeshire-Huntingdonshire, Essex-Hertfordshire, Surrey-Sussex, and Somerset-Dorset and the returns from the last mentioned shrievalty paint a very useful picture of how the elections were managed.¹⁹ In Somerset the new sheriff, Sir Walter de Rodeneye, was chosen by the coroners, knights and others in a full session of the county court.²⁰ In September 1339 Rodeneye was confirmed in office separately by the county courts of Somerset and Dorset: in

¹⁵ H.M. Cam, Liberties and Communities in Medieval England. Collected Studies in Local Administration and Topography (Cambridge, 1944), p.33; idem, The Hundred and the Hundred Rolls (Cambridge, 1930), p.60. She argued that the presence of inter-county sheriffs in the period 1300-11 'strongly' suggested 'inspiration from headquarters'.

¹⁶ W. Stubbs, *The Constitutional History of England in its Origin and Development*, 3 vols (Oxford, 1880 edn), ii, pp.411-26.

¹⁷ D. Hughes, Social and Constitutional Tendencies in the early years of Edward III (Philadelphia, 1978 repr), pp.46, 55; T.F. Tout, Chapters in the Administrative History of Mediaeval England, 6 vols (Manchester, 1920-1933), iii, pp.69 fol.

¹⁸ Foedera, Conventiones, Litterae etc., ed. T. Rymer, 4 vols in 7 parts (Record Commission, 1816-69), II, ii, p.1049. See also Tout, Chapters, iii, pp.143-50 for a transcript of the text.

¹⁹ Calendar of Fine Rolls, 1337-47, pp.96, 146 (Cambridgeshire-Huntingdonshire), 144 (Essex-Hertfordshire), 94, 154 (Surrey-Sussex), 92, 146 (Somerset-Dorset). For the returns see C 267/10, mm.1a-c, 2 (Cambridgeshire, 1338-9), 5 (Essex, 1339), 6a (Somerset, 1339), 6b-c (Dorset, 1339), 7a-d (Sussex, 1339).

²⁰ CFR, 1337-47, p.92. He replaced Hildebrand de London.

Somerset by the coroners, knights, and other reputable men of the county, and in Dorset 'cum assensu magnatum, senescallarum, et aliorum procerum de communitate comitatus praedicti.'²¹ In Cambridgeshire, though some of the suitors refused their consent, the good and the great witnessed the election of Sir Warin de Bassingbourne in 1338 either in person or through their seneschals.²² Sir William de Wauton and Godfrey de Hunston, the sheriffs elect of Essex-Hertfordshire and Surrey-Sussex, were chosen in similar circumstances.²³ Rutland and Westmoreland went through the motions of election, but without any real purpose.²⁴ Elsewhere, however, the crown's overtures met with an indifferent or openly hostile response. The communities of Northamptonshire, Staffordshire, and Warwickshire-Leicestershire secured exemptions from election.²⁵ Even in those counties that chose to elect the privilege was soon allowed to lapse. The experiment was not repeated.

A possible objection to elective sheriffs was a natural outgrowth of retaining and clientage, an understandable fear that any interested magnates would find it easier to secure the shrievalty for their chosen candidates. Presumably the marriage of a sheriff's inherent official authority with the influence afforded by an intimate baronial relationship was an unsavoury prospect, more so when the sheriff himself had his own network of clients.²⁶ Perhaps it was felt that the predations of such well-connected sheriffs would become more common if their election was vested in the county courts where intimidation and browbeating would be at their most effective. In this respect the petition of 1444, which refers to the 'great kinships, alliance and following' of sheriffs, is informative, if remote.²⁷ More fitting is the petition of c.1330 in which it was alleged that local administration in Gloucestershire was prejudiced by Thomas, Lord Berkeley's inclination for installing his clients in official posts. Berkeley's activities offer a telling example of the conditions that could arise out of bastard feudalism.²⁸

Temporary changes to the appointment process in shrievalties under crown control were compounded by modifications to existing administrative units and, more especially, by

²¹ C 267/10, mm.6a-c. CFR, 1337-47, p.146.

²² For the return see C 267/10, m.1b. Elizabeth de Burgh, John Typtoft, Walter de Mauny and the bishop of Ely had representatives at the election. For the uneven response to the election, C 258/7, m.39.

²³ C 267/10, mm.5, 7b, 7d. These are the 1339 confirmations. Essex-Hertfordshire retained Wauton's services, but Surrey-Sussex decided to replace Hunston with William de Northo, a far more experienced and high profile official.

²⁴ Both were fee shrievalties. C 267/10, mm.3, 4.

²⁵ See B.H. Putnam, 'The transformation of the keepers of the peace into the Justices of the Peace, 1327-1380', *Transactions of the Royal Historical Society*, 4th Series, 12 (1929), p.35, n.7.

²⁶ For example, C 1/68, nos.51, 53 for the 'affinite et alliance' of Henry Popham, sheriff of Hampshire in 1388.

²⁷ Cited by H.M. Jewell, English Local Administration in the Middle Ages (Newton Abbot, 1972), p.193.

²⁸ Saul, *Knights and Esquires*, p.152. See below, chapter 3.

fluctuations in the number of shrievalties held by hereditary or honorary sheriffs. In 1344, for example, Warwickshire-Leicestershire was granted for life to Thomas, earl of Warwick.²⁹ Shropshire-Staffordshire was partitioned in 1345, briefly reunified in 1377, and then divided again in the following year. Its original bisection provided Edward III with a convenient means of rewarding two of his comital supporters under the pretence of safeguarding the Welsh Marches.³⁰ Four years later John Lisle of Rougemont was granted Cambridgeshire-Huntingdonshire for life, but in the event he retained the office for just over a year.³¹ Essex-Hertfordshire was split in 1398-9. Hereditary or 'fee' shrievalties could also escheat to the crown in the event of forfeiture or minority, and the most spectacular examples of this occurred during the 1320s when the estates of Thomas, earl of Lancaster, Roger Clifford and Edmund, earl of Kent were confiscated for treason.

Besides the wealth of appointment statistics at our disposal, we are particularly fortunate in being able to identify some of the qualities that the general population expected to see in their sheriffs from a large body of complaints and recommendations that have survived among parliamentary records and private correspondence. We have nothing short of a 'popular' critique of the shrievalty. Thus, the apathetic response to elective sheriffs in 1300 and 1338 should not be taken as evidence of indifference towards shire administration in general. In fact quite the reverse was true. Local government and, more specifically, the activities of local officials were far too important to be ignored. Both the crown and the local communities had an obvious interest in maintaining reasonable levels of efficiency. The latter in particular were eager to minimise corruption and to have some say in the nomination and policing of officials, but without assuming any form of liability for their debts and misdeeds. However, the government and the governed did not always have the same priorities. Any number of events could put a strain on the relationship between the central government and various groups within the kingdom at large and, since local officialdom was the main institutional link between the two, a large proportion of disputes dealt with in parliament and elsewhere concerned shire administration. Complaints made specifically against sheriffs tended to dwell on their social unsuitability, on the fact that they were corrupt, that they were strangers who could not be held accountable, and that they remained in office for far too long.

Some of these objections initiated reforms aimed at defining more precisely who sheriffs should be, how long they should remain in office, and what administrative tasks they should undertake. For present purposes this reform process can be traced back to 1258 when Henry III,

²⁹ CFR, 1337-47, p.378. The shrievalty came back to the crown in November 1369.

³⁰ CFR, 1337-47, pp.412-3, 423. In March 1345 Shropshire was granted for life to Richard, earl of Arundel; three months later Staffordshire was conferred on Henry, earl of Derby.

³¹ CFR, 1347-56, pp.311, 348.

faced with the need to secure the co-operation of the magnates, agreed to revise the government of the realm with the guidance of a baronial council.³² The resulting 'provisions' were drafted at Oxford in July 1258. Local government reform was high on the list of baronial priorities and, along with the institution of an inquiry into official malpractice, a set of qualifications was established for sheriffs. Besides being 'loyal people and good men', sheriffs were to be substantial landholders in their counties of appointment, and were to be replaced by equally qualified candidates after one year in office.³³ These requirements recognised the fact that landowners with the ability to gauge local opinion and with a stake in the community were likely to make better sheriffs than barons, court favourites, or grasping speculators. Of course the reforms of 1258 did not eradicate what Treharne called the 'unchecked petty tyranny of local officials'; but they nonetheless provided the basis for most subsequent demands and provided an enduring model for the sheriff.³⁴

The mutual benefits to be derived from the appointment of local landowners ensured that this strand of the reform process was achieved quite quickly, certainly by the second quarter of the fourteenth century and perhaps, with odd exceptions, long before.³⁵ However, the stipulation that nominees should be replaced from year to year met with rather less agreement. The exchequer's official position was spelt out in a rare policy statement of 1326. Since much depended on 'good execution being made by Sheriffs and Bailiffs for levying the King's debts', 'let not the Sheriffs be so often changed as they have been, for by the more often changing of the Sheriff it frequently happens that the King is ill served and his mandates not executed, and the people vexed in divers ways.³⁶ Efficiency, in the broadest sense, was clearly equated with long tenure in office, a sentiment echoed in Richard II's response to a critical petition of 1397.³⁷ The shrieval appointments made in the period 1320-26 give us some idea of what the exchequer had in mind. Nationally, the ninety-five appointments in this period lasted an average of 1,77 years, increasing to 1.93 years if the twenty-seven 'fee' appointments are removed. Something approaching two years could well have been viewed as the minimum period in office required to foster administrative continuity, to allow a lengthy 'vocational' training in the sheriff's diverse duties, and to minimise new appointments to a potentially unpopular post. From a local perspective, however, this vision of efficiency was a spectre of corruption. Rightly or wrongly, contemporarics forged a strong connection between prolonged terms of office and

³² D.A. Carpenter, 'What happened in 1258?', War and Government in the Middle Ages: Essays in Honour of J.O. Prestwich, ed. J. Gillingham and J. Holt (Woodbridge, 1984), pp.106-19.

³³ English Historical Documents, 1189-1327, ed. H. Rothwell (London, 1975), p.365.

³⁴ R.F. Treharne, The Baronial Plan of Reform 1258-1263 (Manchester, 1932), pp.198-9, 120-1.

³⁵ See below, pp.64-73.

³⁶ Red Book of the Exchequer, ed. H. Hall, 3 vols (Rolls Series, 1896), iii, pp.960-1.

³⁷ Rotuli Parliamentorum, iii, p.339.

administrative abuse. The acceptance of annual rotation in 1340 was specifically buttressed by the accusation that sheriffs who served during royal pleasure, that is with no fixed term, procured long appointments and were thereby encouraged to 'do many oppressions to the people'.³⁸

Since there was no obvious panacea for the evils of administrative malpractice the communes took the pragmatic approach of focussing upon a handful of viable aims, perhaps the most important of which was the annual rotation of sheriffs and escheators. Ceaseless petitioning extracted promises to this effect in 1340, 1354 and 1368, but the fact remains that annual appointments were withheld until the final years of Edward III's reign.³⁹ The statistics presented in Table 1.2 (below, p.45) prove that the long-term impact of every undertaking to enforce annual rotation before 1368 was negligible. In the period 1340-70 the overall average tenure for sheriffs was 2.17 years, and even when the 'fee' shrievalties are omitted - whose sheriffs and under-sheriffs tended to serve for comparatively long periods - the figure drops only slightly to 1.85 years. Neither was in line with the statutes. Yet it is still possible that these overall figures conceal short spasms of enforcement followed by a gradual return to the old habits of appointment. For example, fourteen appointments were made between the parliament of March 1340 and the end of the year, eight of which lasted approximately one year. The remainder comprised of extremely brief tenures and one appointment to Cornwall which lasted three years. During 1342-3 exactly half of the thirty-two shrieval appointments met the statutory requirement. By 1344, however, the proportion of sheriffs who were removed from office after twelve months had fallen to three out of twenty-one as the exchequer gradually slipped back into its old routine. In 1354 we find a very similar situation. Though over half of the appointments made after the April parliament satisfied the requirement for annual replacement, longer appointments in contravention of the statute soon re-emerged.

Duration (Years)	Total	% Total
Up to 1	920	46.1
2	646	32.3
3	194	9.7
4	89	4.5
5	49	2.5
Over 5	99	4.9

Table 1.1: The Duration of Shrieval A	Appointments,	1290-1400
---------------------------------------	---------------	-----------

³⁸ Stat. Realm, i, p.283.

³⁹ Rot. Parl., ii, pp.142 (1343), 161 (1346), 168 (1347) 229 (1350), 261 (1354). For the pertinent statutes see Stat. Realm, i, pp.283, 346, 389.

That Sir Simon Basset could remain in office as sheriff of Gloucestershire for over a decade after 1341 while his contemporaries served terms lasting anything from a few days up to six years indicates the disordered state of shrieval appointments in the mid-fourteenth century.⁴⁰ Consequently it is impossible to detect any grand plan in the appointment of sheriffs. Moreover, it is essential not to become blinded by the precision of the appointment data in the List of Sheriffs, which was compiled principally from shrieval commissions recorded on the Fine Rolls.⁴¹ There must have been numerous cases of sheriffs either relinquishing their commissions early or staying on in some capacity after the formal appointment of their successors, especially in order to tidy up any unfinished financial business with the exchequer. Dates of appointment undoubtedly conceal some quite lengthy periods of transition from one sheriff to the next. Setting aside these general problems, the enrolled commissions are nonetheless valuable as a guide to the ebb and flow of shrieval appointments; and on the whole it seems that appointments were dictated by need rather than complying with any fixed calendar. Exceptionally brief terms of office are surely indicative of unwillingness on the part of nominees who perhaps felt that the financial burdens of the shrievalty outweighed its potential status value. Likewise, a proportion of those sheriffs who lasted a few months must have been deemed incapable. At the other extreme, if a particular sheriff proved competent and no local objections were raised then why remove him? Though no other fourteenth-century sheriff could match the diligence of Sir John de Scures, who retained Hampshire for almost twenty years (1321-38), almost a hundred other nominees remained in office for over five years at a time (see *Table 1.1*, above).

After 1371, however, appointments to the crown-controlled shrievalties were abruptly modified to accommodate annual rotation, and Nigel Saul is fully justified in describing the February parliament of that year as a 'turning-point in the history of the shrievalty'.⁴² The evidence in support of this view is considerable. Though the call for annual replacement in 1371 essentially imitated its unsuccessful predecessors,⁴³ Saul's contribution has been to fit this volte face into its political context. An eruption of anti-clericalism, swollen, perhaps, by a knot of recent military disappointments, resulted in a sweeping change in the personnel of government. In the words of Thomas Walsingham: 'In isto Parliamento, ad petitionem Dominorum, in odium Ecclesiae, amoti sunt Episcopi de officiis Cancelleriae et Thesauriae, et clericus de Privato Sigillo; et loco illorum saeculares subrogati fuere.'⁴⁴ Robert Thorpe

⁴⁰ Though he was a household knight. E 36/204/86.

⁴¹ List of Sheriffs for England and Wales, PRO Lists and Indexes, 9 (London, 1893).

⁴² N. Saul, Knights and Esquires: The Gloucestershire Gentry in the Fourteenth Century (Oxford, 1981), p.110.

⁴³ Rot. Parl. ii, p.308.

⁴⁴ Historia Anglicana 1272-1381, ed. H.T. Riley, 2 vols (Rolls Series, 1863-64), i, p.313.

supplanted William Wykham as chancellor in March.⁴⁵ The treasurer Thomas Brantingham was likewise dismissed in favour of Richard Scrope, and Peter Lacy was replaced by Nicholas Carewe as keeper of the Privy Seal.⁴⁶ The fact that all of these new ministers were laymen should not mask a more important link – they were also closely connected with John of Gaunt.⁴⁷ Several other appointments also strongly suggest that the duke of Lancaster was the chief beneficiary in the redistribution of power.⁴⁸ These events at the very top of the administrative pyramid had important repercussions further down, not least for the shrievalty since the new ministers were directly responsible for the selection of sheriffs. And this new and pervasive Lancastrian influence may have been the catalyst for the enforcement of annual replacement, a deliberate shift in policy intended to placate the same sections of the political community that had so effectively orchestrated the dismissal of Wykham, Brantingham and Carewe. The statistical evidence certainly points in that direction: a number of appointments made on 5 November 1371 firmly established the trend of annual rotation for the remainder of the century.⁴⁹ Fragile evidence can be offered for a change of attitude as early as 1368 when the principle of annual replacement was renewed; but the 'reform' of 1371 came so quickly after this renewal that it is difficult to disentangle the two.⁵⁰ In the end it is perhaps enough to recognise that a fundamental and permanent change in the patterns of shrieval appointment took place after 1370.

· Mail tan manager and 10 25 19.1

⁴⁵ CCR, 1369-74, p.221; ibid., 1370-74, p.62.

⁴⁶ CPR, 1370-74, p.61; Historia Anglicana, i, p.313.

⁴⁷ B. Wilkinson, The Chancery under Edward III (Manchester, 1929), pp.121-3.

⁴⁸ William Fynchedon, the new Chief Justice of Common Bench, was another member of Gaunt's council. CPR, 1370-74, p.64; John of Gaunt's Register, 1371-5, ed. S. Armitage-Smith, 2 vols, Camden Society, 3rd Series, 20-1 (1911), i, pp.32, 94, 105, etc. Roger Meres, a justice created in 1371, was probably associated with the same body. CPR, 1370-74, p.159; John of Gaunt's Register, i, p.67; ibid., ii, p.356.

⁴⁹ All served until 12 December 1372: Sir Robert Bacon (Norfolk-Suffolk); Sir John Barry (Kent); Sir William Baud (Essex-Hertfordshire); Sir John de Cheyne (Bedfordshire-Buckinghamshire); John Clifford (Gloucestershire); Sir Roger Dalingrigge (Surrey-Sussex); Sir John de Denton (Cumberland); Sir William Devereaux (Herefordshire); Sir John Gresley (Staffordshire); Sir Richard de Grey (Derbyshire-Nottinghamshire); Sir Richard Herthill (Warwickshire-Leicestershire); Sir Robert Hutot (Northamptonshire); Roger de Manyngford (Somerset-Dorset); Sir William Pappeworth (Cambridgeshire-Huntingdonshire); Sir Robert de Roos (Yorkshire); Sir Robert de Umfraville (Northumberland); Sir Gilbert Wace (Oxfordshire-Berkshire); Thomas Warner (Hampshire); Nicholas Whityng (Devon); William Worfton (Wiltshire).

⁵⁰ This alternative view lays more emphasis on the statute of May 1368. However, the appointments made in the intervening period between 1368 and 1371 suggest only a partial implementation of annual replacement. For example, seven out of the eighteen appointments made in 1368 lasted approximately one year, which leaves a large group of problem shrievalties. Another mixed bag of appointments was made in 1369, but in 1370 every appointment to a normal, crown-controlled shrievalty lasted for roughly twelve months. Did the statute of 1368 herald a change of outlook among the group responsible for the election of sheriffs? It is possible. On the other hand, it could be that the government was simply following in the tradition of making a temporary and superficial concession.

ii. Local contrasts, regional parallels

Regions, counties, honours, hundreds, and liberties: medieval England was a patchwork world of administrative hierarchies, a collection of interlocking and overlapping blocks of varying size and origin. Both the precise definition and the institutional significance of these territorial blocks preoccupied a past generation of historians. More recently, however, the emphasis has changed. The population or community of the kingdom, region, or county has become the focus of scholarly attention.

For all of the reasons discussed above in the introduction, and elsewhere in this thesis, the county has secured a justifiable prominence in this analytical framework. It is hard to recall more than a handful of significant works produced during the thirty-year renaissance in medieval gentry studies that have dealt with anything other than particular counties.⁵¹ A typical assessment might see the coalescence of the shire's antiquity, or intrinsic sense of identity, with the development of local institutions to produce an idiosyncratic, and sometimes truculent, independence among the 'gentz de countees'; characteristics which filtered down through the pyramid of associations and groupings that comprised the whole. The result, depending on the historian, was either a county community or a county of communities. Quite apart from their individual contributions, enough counties have now been examined to be of real comparative benefit, and the results can be seen in works like Given-Wilson's synthesis of aristocratic society.⁵² Moreover, the sheer quantity of available county studies of one sort or another has also underlined one crucial point: perhaps the most imposing idea to emerge from this body of research is the individuality of each shire and its resident community. Simply put, one county community cannot be viewed as being representative of another, and still less as a microcosm of the kingdom as a whole. The range and alignment of social influences in Gloucestershire, for example, were bound to be different from those in Cheshire, or Cumberland, or anywhere else.⁵³ Nor were 'county communities' or 'gentry societies' static; they were quite literally living, dynamic organisms.

Precisely the same conclusions can be applied to the shrievalties during the fourteenth century, and for very similar reasons. On the one hand, shire officialdom was one of the few ubiquitous features of provincial society and politics. Every county or pair of counties had the same administrative structure: a sheriff, an escheator, a peace commission, two or more coroners, and all of the other ad hoc personnel that enabled the crown to tax, police and regulate

⁵¹ Above, pp.9-11.

⁵² C. Given-Wilson, The English Nobility in the Later Middle Ages: The Fourteenth-Century Political Community (London, 1987).

⁵³ For a similar view see P. Morgan, 'Making the English gentry', Thirteenth Century England V. Proceedings of the Newcastle-upon-Tyne Conference, 1993, ed. P.R. Coss and S.D. Lloyd (Woodbridge, 1995), p.21.

Notwithstanding these common institutions, however, the appointment and its subjects. management of local officials during the fourteenth century produced contrasts that are both stark and fascinating. Block appointments of peace keepers, tax collectors and arrayers illustrate the difficulty of imposing order and uniformity upon local government. A fine example occurred in December 1324 when panels of arrayers were established across the country in preparation for the Gascon expedition.⁵⁴ In the months that followed over thirty alterations and substitutions were made to the original commissions, including an order to replace Sir John de Fenwyk who had just been appointed sheriff of Northumberland.⁵⁵ This, moreover, was not an isolated instance.⁵⁶ Sheriffs exhibit still fewer signs of systematic appointment. For most of the fourteenth century they were appointed in dribs and drabs, and the few attempts to co-ordinate their appointment on a national basis were quickly undermined by the effects of unrestricted and unregulated tenure. For example, nineteen sheriffs were nominated on 5 May 1330, and they served terms lasting from a few months to over six years.⁵⁷ Similar block appointments were made at intervals during the century, including 4 November 1344⁵⁸ and 10 November 1354,⁵⁹ with the same results, and it was not until 1371 that nationwide panels of sheriffs began to be appointed regularly every October or November. The same, incidentally, applied to escheators. Doubly frustrating is the fact that, in this

⁵⁴ CPR, 1324-27, pp.77-9. For the background see The War of Saint-Sardos, 1323-25, ed. P. Chaplais, Camden Society, 3rd Series, 87 (1954).

⁵⁵ CPR, 1324-27, pp.77-122.

⁵⁶ Compare the minor disruption to a tax commission in April 1336 with the chaos of October 1337 (scutage), and July 1338 (combined peace and array). CFR, 1327-37, p.481; *ibid.*, 1337-47, pp.53-4; CPR, 1338-40, pp.136-8.

⁵⁷ Sir Philip de Aylesbury (Bedfordshire-Buckinghamshire, to 8.05.1333); Sir William Moigne (Cambridgeshire-Huntingdonshire, to 6.02.1332); Sir Ralph Dacre (Cumberland, to 27.01.1336); Matthew de Crauthorne (Devon, to 20.09.1332); Sir John de Wauton (Essex-Hertfordshire, to 5.05.1332); Sir Thomas de Berkeley (Gloucestershire, to 30.09.1332); Thomas de Ledred (undersheriff, Kent, to 3.03.31); Roger de Reyham (Kent, to 3.03.1331); Sir Ralph de St Laud (LincoInshire, to 4.06.1333); Simon Costyn (under-sheriff, Norfolk-Suffolk, to 10.06.1331); Thomas de Hindringham (Norfolk-Suffolk, to 10.06.1331); Sir Thomas de Bukton (Northamptonshire, to 26.10.1332); Robert de Horncliff (Northumberland, to 8.10.1331); Sir Richard de Coleshull (Oxfordshire-Berkshire, to 7.08.1332); Sir Hugh de Langland (Somerset-Dorset, to 28.01.1332); Sir John Dabernoun (Surrey-Sussex, to 19.11.1331); Sir Henry de Bisshebury (Shropshire-Staffordshire, to 3.02.1333); Hildebrand de London (Wiltshire, to 3.05.1332); Sir Ralph de Bulmere (Yorkshire, to 3.06.1332).

⁵⁸ Sir Thomas de Swyneford (Bedfordshire-Buckinghamshire, to 12.11.1346); Sir Gervase de Clifton (Derbyshire-Nottinghamshire, to 4.02.1346); Sir James de Cokynton (Devon, to 9.11.1344); Sir Richard Waweyn (Herefordshire, to 16.11.1344); Sir Robert de Harley (Shropshire-Staffordshire, to 6.11.1344); Robert de Sharndon (Surrey-Sussex, to 20.12.1344); Sir John de Roches (Wiltshire, to 21.04.1347).

⁵⁹ Peter de Salford (Bedfordshire-Buckinghamshire, to 10.11.1356); Sir Walter de Montgomery (Derbyshire-Nottinghamshire, to 10.11.1355); Sir Peter de Ralegh (Devon, to 7.02.1355); Sir Hugh Fitz Symond (Essex-Hertfordshire, to 24.11.1355); Sir Richard de la Bere (Herefordshire, to 8.12.1355); Sir Thomas Botiller (Gloucestershire, to 5.01.1355); Reginald atte Dyke (Kent, to 10.11.1355); Sir Thomas de Morieux (Norfolk-Suffolk, to 1.12.1355); Sir John de Keynes (Northamptonshire, to 10.11.1355); Richard de Williamescote (Oxfordshire-Berkshire, to 26.03.1355); Sir Roger de Leukenore (Surrey-

unsystematic and poorly documented world, we can only logically account for a tiny proportion of shrieval appointments through references to a death here, or a dismissal there.⁶⁰ For the vast majority of appointments, the records are silent.

Contrasts in the number, timing and character of administrative appointments at county level are only to be expected since the central authorities were hostages to local, and even individual, fortune. As a writ of 1321 put it: 'The circumspect providence of the royal majesty, which according to the qualities of things and the events of times, must often change ministers and officials and transfer them from place to place and from office to office'.⁶¹ It is rather surprising that patterns of appointment have not attracted more attention from historians for, apart from knights of the shire and the inevitable 'pull' of parliament, the deployment of shire officials has not been examined on a national scale.⁶² Perhaps the size of the task has discouraged research in this field. However, computer-assisted analysis transforms the common infrastructure of shire administration into an ideal tool for exploring local and regional contrasts within the kingdom at large.

Local variations in the turnover of sheriffs and in the size of the shrieval elite can be seen very clearly in *Table 1.2*, below. Three major variables – the number of appointments, the number of individual sheriffs, and the average time spent in office – are listed for each shrievalty and broken down into three periods, 1300-1369, 1370-1400, and 1300-1400. As an initial observation it may be noted that no two sets of data are identical. So far as the shrievalty was concerned, each local experience was therefore unique; but it is still possible to identify a few general types of shrievalty based on their particular manpower requirements. At one extreme a small group of shrievalties were characterised by very high turnovers of both

Sussex, to 24.11.1355); John Everard (Wiltshire, to 24.11.1355); Sir Miles de Stapleton (Yorkshire, to 10.03.1356).

⁶⁰ For the effects of mortality in one, albeit exceptional, context see W.M. Ormrod, "The English government and the Black Death of 1348-49', England in the Fourteenth Century. Proceedings of the 1985 Harlaxton Symposium, ed. W.M. Ormrod (Woodbridge, 1986), p.178. For scattered deaths of sheriffs see CFR, 1319-27, p.192; 1327-37, pp.169, 381, 460; 1337-47, p.172; 1347-56, pp.129, 130-1; 1356-68, pp.121, 154, 280, 359; 1369-77, pp.19, 37, 180, 259, 286; 1377-83, pp.157, 328, 366; 1383-91, p.93; 1391-99, pp.7, 55, 194, 277, 308. Blatant examples of dismissal are scarce: CFR, 1319-27, p.30; 1377-83, p.35. Cause and effect can also be seen in external intervention in the appointment process, as in Norfolk-Suffolk in 1328 (SC 1/35, no.182) and Shropshire in 1390 (SC 1/40, no.178; C 81/1355, no.60). However it is rare to find so clear a chain of events as those set in motion when Sir William de Bayouse was removed as an arrayer in 1325. Bayouse was appointed to array troops for Gascony in Lincolnshire (1 August 1324) and then Rutland (17 November). A letter from John de Warenne, earl of Surrey requested Bayouse's replacement, and in February 1325 he was removed. He later appears in Warenne's retinue. CPR, 1324-27, pp.8-11, 53, 100; SC 1/36, no.54; E 101/17/31. Bayouse later took out a protection to serve with Warenne in Scotland in 1333. C 71/13, m.28.

⁶¹ CFR, 1319-27, p.78.

⁶² Parliamentary representation for this period has been subjected to exhaustive analysis. For example, J.S. Roskell, L. Clark and C. Rawcliffe, eds., *The History of Parliament: The House of Commons, 1386-1421*, 4 vols (Stroud, 1993).

appointments and nominees, Devon leading the way with over a hundred appointments distributed among seventy-nine men, followed by Kent, Essex-Hertfordshire, Derbyshire-Nottinghamshire, Norfolk-Suffolk and Surrey-Sussex. Cornwall and the other fee shrievalties occupy the other extreme, with few appointments and a correspondingly small group of sheriffs. Such stability is hardly surprising given that private undersheriffs were not subject to the same statutory restrictions as their crown colleagues. A 'typical' shrievalty, like Bedfordshire-Buckinghamshire or Wiltshire, notched up around seventy appointments and fifty individual sheriffs over the course of the century. Contrasts can also be identified within these broad types of shrievalty. Compare, for example, the size of the shrieval elites in Essex-Hertfordshire and Derbyshire-Nottinghamshire: both shrievalties saw a rapid turnover of appointments, yet the former drew upon a much wider circle of men than the latter. The same comparison can be drawn between Norfolk-Suffolk and Surrey-Sussex, and, more modestly, between Warwickshire-Leicestershire and Gloucestershire.

Besides highlighting the spectrum of national experience over a long period, the same statistics allow us to strip away the thin veneer of uniformity brought about by the enforcement of annual rotation after 1370. While it is true that the average tenure in office was reduced to around twelve months in all except the fee shrievalties (Table 1.2, below), the replacement of sheriffs from year to year generated its own subtle contrasts in personnel management. Annual replacements posed a simple problem: roughly twice as many sheriffs were needed in shrievalties where terms of office customarily lasted two or more years. This was compounded in 1377 when sheriffs were barred from reselection within three years of leaving office.⁶³ Thus, 'were the same men to be chosen over and over again, or were the ranks of the office-holders to be widened?'⁶⁴ Answers to this question can be deduced from the rightmost column in *Table* 1.3 (below, p.46) which offers a rough guide to the size of shrieval elites after 1370. The 'reappointment rate' is quite simply the number of appointments that were issued to former sheriffs rather than novices, expressed as a percentage of the total. For instance, of the thirtyfour appointments made to Essex-Hertfordshire in this period only five were reappointments, representing fourteen percent of the total. This implies a high turnover of newcomers, and, by extension, an exceptionally wide shrieval elite. A higher rate of reselection would imply a correspondingly smaller pool of individual sheriffs.⁶⁵ Saul properly concluded that in

⁶³ Stat. Realm, ii, p.4. It only applied to those who had served a full year's term as sheriff, and if there were others 'sufficient in the county to answer the King and his People.' This statute was often breached. Examples include Roger de la Chaumbre (1382-3, 1384-5, 1387-8) and John Mulsho (1393-4, 1395-6, 1397-9) in Northamptonshire, and Amand Mounceux (1381-2, 1383-4, 1385-6) in Northumberland.

⁶⁴ Saul, Knights and Esquires, p.116.

⁶⁵ While accepting the point raised by Virgoe that sheriffs who did not account at the exchequer, and who probably did not take up their duties, should be excluded from analysis, it should be noted that removing the twenty-seven such cases recorded after 1370 does not significantly alter the results.

Gloucestershire the government tackled the problem of annual replacement by choosing sheriffs from a small group of experienced candidates; but from the evidence in *Table 1.3* it seems that other parts of the kingdom witnessed far more extreme, and distinctive, solutions.

First, it is evident that several elites were blown wide open. This occurred in a cluster of south-eastern shrievalties, notably Essex-Hertfordshire, Kent and Norfolk-Suffolk. In each case the incidence of reappointment among sheriffs after 1370 was very low indeed, and appreciably lower than it had been prior to the enforcement of annual rotation. Norfolk-Suffolk, statistically the most extreme case, could only muster four reappointments, to Thomas Curson, Sir William Kerdeston, Sir John Mauteby and William Wynter. Bruce Webster's account of Kentish office-holding during the reign of Richard II curiously ignores the cosmopolitan character of its shrievalty; though, in all fairness, he cast his net more widely to catch the county's knights of the shire and justices of the peace.⁶⁶ The only nominees who could offer any prior experience were the local stalwarts Sir William Pympe and Sir Arnold Savage, and the erstwhile Northumbrian sheriff Robert Clifford who settled in Kent at the end of the century.⁶⁷ Finally, two of the five instances of reselection in Essex-Hertfordshire involved sheriffs who had served elsewhere beforehand, Henry Englyssh in Cambridgeshire-Huntingdonshire and Geoffrey Michel in Norfolk-Suffolk, and the reappointment rate within the shrievalty was therefore even lower than the table suggests.

At the other extreme, a handful of shrieval elites contracted sharply as the crown came to rely upon small groups of nominees. It is intriguing to encounter this strategy in the northernmost shrievalties of Cumberland, Northumberland and Yorkshire, as well as across a broad swathe of the west and Midlands – Gloucestershire, Northamptonshire, Staffordshire and Wiltshire. Shrievalties exhibiting this tendency cannot simply be dismissed as narrowly founded establishments becoming still narrower, for, with the exception of Cumberland, each saw a real and substantive alteration it its pattern of appointment. Northumberland in particular saw a radical shift in the size of its shrieval elite.⁶⁸ Yorkshire, where the reappointment rate

Ironically, it merely emphasises some of the more extreme appointment trends, as in Essex-Hertfordshire. More importantly, the fact remains that these men *were* chosen and therefore say as much about appointment strategy as their more conscientious colleagues. The distortion caused by inter-county appointments (which have inflated a few reappointment rates) is also very slight. R. Virgoe, 'The crown and local government: East Anglia under Richard II', *The Reign of Richard II. Essays in Honour of May McKisack*, ed. F.R.H. Du Boulay and C.M. Barron (London, 1971), p.229, n.35.

⁶⁶ B. Webster, 'The community of Kent in the reign of Richard II', Archaeologia Cantiana, 100 (1984), pp.217-29.

⁶⁷ HP, ii, p.323 for Clifford's interesting career. He served as sheriff of Northumberland in 1382-3.

⁶⁸ C.H. Hunter-Blair, 'The sheriffs of Northumberland. Part 1, 1076-1602', Archaeologia Aeliana, 4th Series, 20 (1942), pp.11-56. For a flavour of the politics and rivalries of the Border region see J.A. Tuck, 'Northumbrian society in the fourteenth century', Northern History, 6 (1971), pp.22-39.

exceeded fifty percent, demonstrates most emphatically the potential for small-group domination at the apex of the administrative hierarchy. Affairs in this vast shrievalty were left to a few administrative veterans, including Sir John Bygod, Sir John Dependen, Sir Ralph Euer, Sir James de Pykering, and Sir John Saville. Such intensive exploitation of these valuable human resources doubtless contributed to what Helen Jewell described as the region's administrative 'resilience and adaptability'.⁶⁹

If the evidence deployed in *Table 1.3* allows the historian to identify some of the more idiosyncratic trends in shrieval appointment, then it is with rather less confidence that we come to account for the divergent solutions to the problem of annual replacement. Certain parts of the kingdom may have lacked suitable candidates, but this would be very difficult to prove by looking at sheriffs alone: manpower limitations are not visible in the modest number of officials required to staff the shrievalties, even after 1371, though they may be perceptible through the much larger medium of the office-holding community. Northern England seems to be a case in point. The uniform reaction to annual replacement in the northern shrievalties, excepting Westmoreland whose value as a benchmark of local, let alone national, conditions is very limited, suggests that they had enough in common to encourage a distinctive, regional approach to local government.

The north is always a good place to begin a search for regional distinctiveness, and historians have identified the key features of a medieval north-south divide in a much broader context.⁷⁰ The tyranny of distance looms large in this research.⁷¹ Despite Helen Jewell's assertion that the Anglo-Scottish wars of the thirteenth and fourteenth centuries eased the integration of the extreme north into England, J.A. Tuck observed that 'the border region' was 'remote from the political centres of both England and Scotland.' The border itself, moreover, 'divided a people who had more in common with each other than with their fellow-countrymen to the north or south.'⁷² It has also been claimed, rather extravagantly, that the north was 'on

⁶⁹ H.M. Jewell, 'Local administration and administrators in Yorkshire, 1258-1348', Northern History, 16 (1980), p.19.

⁷⁰ Idem, 'North and south: the antiquity of the great divide', Northern History, 27 (1991), pp.1-25; and *The North-South Divide: The Origins of Northern Consciousness in England* (Manchester, 1994), and references.

⁷¹ It has been estimated that there was a delay of about six weeks between the issue of royal commands and their receipt in Cumberland. S.J.P. Howarth, 'King, Government and Community in Cumberland and Westmoreland c.1200-c.1400', unpublished Liverpool University PhD, 1988. pp.89-90. This presumably refers to routine administrative transactions. Urgent royal messages could be carried to the border counties in eight days, and to Yorkshire within a week. M.C. Hill, *The King's Messengers* 1199-1377 (Stroud, 1994), p.3.

⁷² Jewell, 'North and South', pp.10-11; J.A. Tuck, 'Richard II and the border magnates', Northern History, 3 (1968), p.28.

the outermost confines of southern consciousness'.⁷³ The marcher counties are also interesting because of the peculiar administrative identity fostered by the wardens, with the associated problem of overlapping jurisdictions.⁷⁴ To all this we can add their shared role as a 'chronically insecure' frontier zone,⁷⁵ and a cultural distinctiveness hinted at in Higden's famous, if less than penetrating, analysis: 'the men of the south beeth esier and more mylde; and men of the north be more unstable, more cruel, and more uncsy; the myddel men beeth somdele partyners with bothe.'⁷⁶

Government must have adapted to deal with most, if not all, of these considerations, and local administration does seem to have evolved somewhat differently in the north, perhaps due to the twin pressures of endemic warfare and limited manpower resources. Local, and indeed personal, developments could exert a major influence on shrieval appointments, and the averages in *Table 1.2* conceal some rather volatile sequences. For example, the turnover of sheriffs in Cumberland during the reign of Edward II smacks of crisis management exacerbated by lack of royal control as Sir Andrew de Hartcla and Sir John de Castre were frantically appointed, dismissed, reappointed, and assigned to other duties over a period of several years.⁷⁷ This vacillation prompted the people of Cumberland to petition, unsuccessfully, for the right to elect their own sheriff 'qe soit profitable' to the crown and the community.⁷⁸ Unstable periods for the shrievalty in Northumberland were restricted to 1314-5 and 1327 following the change of regime.⁷⁹ Of course northern England did not have a monopoly on brief appointments; but the timing of the most faltering reshuffles, the conflicting demands of the crown and, perhaps,

⁷³ Howarth, 'King and Government', pp.86 fol.

⁷⁴ C.J. Neville, 'Keeping the peace on the Northern Marches in the later middle ages', *EHR*, 109 (1994), pp.1-25. For the colourful history of the wardens see: T. Hodgkin, *The Wardens of the Northern Marches: The Creighton Memorial Lecture delivered on October 4, 1907* (London, 1908); R.R. Reid, 'The office of warden of the marches: its origin and early history', *EHR*, 32 (1917), pp.479-96; R.L. Storey, 'The wardens of the marches of England towards Scotland, 1377-1489', *EHR*, 72 (1957), pp.593-615.

⁷⁵ Tuck, 'Richard II', p.27.

⁷⁶ Polychronicon Ranulphi Higden, ed. C. Babington et al, 9 vols (Rolls Series, 1865-69), ii, p.167.

⁷⁷ Relations between the two men were far from cordial as they squabbled over the shrievalty and the custody of Carlisle castle. The best discussion of the region in this period is H. Summerson, *Medieval Carlisle: The City and the Borders from the Late Eleventh to the Mid-Sixteenth Century*, 2 vols (Kendal, 1993), i, passim; and see also M. Prestwich, 'English castles in the reign of Edward II', *Journal of Medieval History*, 8 (1982), p.161. For evidence of the 'ill will' between the two: *Calendar of Documents Relating to Scotland*, ed. J. Bain, 4 vols (London, 1881-88), iii, p.98 (no.515).

⁷⁸ SC 8/41, no.2035. Rejected 'contra Ordinationes'. Northern Petitions illustrative of Life in Berwick, Cumberland and Durham in the Fourteenth Century, ed. C.M. Fraser, Surtees Society, 194 (1981), p.96 (no.63).

⁷⁹ It is tempting to connect the substitutions in 1314-5 with the disaster at Bannockburn. By 8 October 1314 at the latest, Nicholas le Scot, a Newcastle townsman, was replaced as sheriff of Northumberland by the veteran campaigner Sir William Rydel, possibly in anticipation of a Scottish invasion. For Rydel's earlier service at Newcastle, C 71/10, mm.1, 13.

the character of sheriffs appointed in the region suggest that positive steps were taken to balance the needs of defence and administration, so far as the two can be separated.⁸⁰ Periods of vacillation also tended to coincide with peaks of Scottish aggression, principally during the reign of Edward II when Robert Bruce was able to launch frequent raids into northern England.⁸¹ Otherwise, the northern shrievalties tended to be quite stable. Could it be that this stability derived from a deliberate policy of minimising new appointments to maximise continuity in the disturbed north?

Furthermore, the selection of individual sheriffs was driven by local needs. Although a seat on the local bench, parliamentary representation, and a term as sheriff increasingly rivalled active campaigning as the hallmarks of gentility, the northern marches seem to have generated a rather different atmosphere. Notwithstanding the increased authority enjoyed by the wardens of the marches in the later fourteenth century, the shrievalty remained both a military and a civil office, and it is possible that this dual quality diminished the pool of acceptable candidates, leading to the rather small shrieval elites, especially after 1370. Figures like John de Coupeland, Andrew de Hartcla and Anthony de Lucy provided the military and social backbone of the border region, working under the aegis of the local nobility - the Umfravilles, Percies, Cliffords and Nevilles.⁸² Indeed, Lucy, sheriff of Cumberland on three occasions, is a fitting representative of his class. A petition of 1339 from the community of Cumberland entreated that Lucy be excused from parliament because 'there was no other magnate in those parts to whom the people of the country might attach themselves so completely nor so willingly be in his company for good or ill, according to the chances of war.'83 The typical border sheriff, then, had property to justify his election and military experience to equip him for the routine duties of array, purveyance, and preserving the precarious truces with Scotland. In this respect the existence of such a small and well-connected body of sheriffs is hardly surprising.

Alternatively, and altogether more pragmatically, the narrow shrieval elite in the northern counties may simply have been the product of a small gentry population. Even if military experience and social cachet influenced the election of sheriffs, the fact remains that a lack of resident knights and esquires would seriously limit the crown's options. The problem with this theory is a perennial one – evidence. In 1360 it was claimed that there were no knights in the

⁸⁰ As one example among many, in April 1353 Sir John de Coupeland's letters of protection, issued three years earlier on his appointment as constable of Roxburgh castle, were revoked because 'John is sheriff of Northumberland and is staying in his bailiwick...and rarely in the said castle'. CCR, 1349-54, p.539. For his appointment to Roxburgh, *ibid.*, p.219.

⁸¹ J.A. Tuck, 'War and society in the medieval north', Northern History, 21 (1985), p.35.

⁸² J.A. Tuck, 'The emergence of a northern nobility 1250-1400', Northern History, 22 (1986), pp.1-17. Tuck's thought-provoking paper gives a useful outline of developments in the region. For a recent case study see C.R. Young, The Making of the Neville Family in England, 1166-1400 (Woodbridge, 1996).

⁸³ SC 8/206, no.10289. Northern Petitions, p.144 (no.111).

county of Northumberland except Walter de Tynedale, and that he was old and feeble.⁸⁴ This report, though clearly spurious, provides a fitting overture to any discussion of the size of the border population. Recent research has tended to endorse the idea of a sparsely populated and impoverished north. Russell's rather controversial estimates using the 1377 poll tax returns put the population density of Cumberland, Durham, Northumberland and Westmoreland at less than 20 persons per square mile.⁸⁵ This compares with 29.1 in Devon, 49 in Cambridgeshire, and 65.5 in Norfolk.⁸⁶ Roger Schofield's work on an earlier set of lay subsidy returns has uncovered a similar disparity in wealth between north and south.⁸⁷ It is difficult, however, to reconcile these conclusions with the lists of knights and men-at-arms compiled in 1324.⁸⁸ Though we may suspect that some definitions of man-at-arms were more generous than others, the lists for Northumberland and Cumberland register a surprisingly buoyant gentry population (*Table 1.4*, below pp.47-8). Yorkshire's prominence is less of a surprise. It is equally difficult to square these figures with patterns of shrieval appointment in the region, particularly those in Cumberland, which had the highest incidence of reappointment in England.⁸⁹

However, on broadening the study to include the other key posts of shire administration – the escheators, keepers of the peace, commissioners of array, tax collectors and knights of the shire – a definite pattern emerges. The relevant data are presented in *Table 1.4*. In general, those counties with the highest turnovers of sheriffs and the widest shrieval elites tended to draw the most men into the business of local government. Moreover, the contrasts within the border region seem small in comparison to the overall disparity between Cumberland, Northumberland and Westmoreland on one side and a variety of more southerly counties on the other. Yorkshire and Lincolnshire, both rather special cases, absorbed the greatest number of officials but were followed by a succession of smaller southern counties, namely Oxfordshire,

⁸⁴ M. McKisack, The Fourteenth Century 1307-1399 (Oxford, 1959), p.188; quoting from W. Prynne, The Third Part of a Brief Register, Kalendar and Survey of all Parliamentary Writs, pp.166-7. For more reasonable comment see R.L. Storey, 'The north of England', Fifteenth Century England 1399-1509, ed. S.B. Chrimes, C.D. Ross and R.A. Griffiths (Manchester, 1972), pp.129-31.

⁸⁵ J.C. Russell, *British Medieval Population* (Albuquerque, 1948), p.313. Cumberland was estimated at 17.0 persons per square mile, Durham 14.2, Northumberland 17.2, and Westmoreland at 19.3.

⁸⁶ Ibid.

⁸⁷ R.S. Schofield, 'The geographical distribution of wealth in England, 1334-1649', *Economic History Review*, 2nd Series, 18 (1965), pp.483-510. Schofield observed that 'in general the south was pulling further ahead of the north' (p.509).

⁸⁸ Parliamentary Writs and Writs of Military Summons, ed. F. Palgrave, 2 vols in 4 parts (London, 1827-34), II, ii, pp.637-57.

⁸⁹ Prior to 1370 Northumberland and Yorkshire were more fluid. The only indication that Northumberland was short of suitable candidates came in March 1341 when, in a unique arrangement, Sir William de Felton was granted the shrievalty for a term of five years, and even this was little more than a financial expedient. Felton was to receive the issues of the county during his temure in part payment of the debts owed to him by the king for service at Roxburgh. *CFR*, 1327-37, p.214; *CCR*, 1341-43, p.376.

Devon, Essex, Somerset and Kent. The northern office-holding communities were comparatively small. Though the figures in Table 1.4 are notional, for they take no account of commissioners who served in more than one county, and incorporate only rudimentary attempts to distinguish between individuals with the same name, they nonetheless give a reasonable impression of the resources required to staff the most important posts of shire administration during the fourteenth century. Based on these estimates it is tempting to posit a direct, and quite simple, relationship between the size of a county's office-holding community and the size of its 'gentry' population. However, this temptation should be resisted. A third, final, and comprehensive reconstruction of local government in northern England – comprehensive in the sense that all types of administrative commission have been considered, rather than just the major offices - proves that demography did not fully account for the crown's reliance on a narrow circle of experienced officials. Over the course of the century Cumberland and Northumberland each employed approximately four hundred and fifty individual officials. Even allowing for a degree of overlap between the two counties, a combined total of around nine hundred men seems impressively large for such a sparsely populated region. Crucially, though, this figure ignores the fact that more than half of these officials served on only one commission. During the fourteenth century, then, the heaviest burdens of county government were borne by a very select group of knights and esquires.⁹⁰

Despite their flaws, the three reconstructions outlined above have exposed the foundations of the narrow shrieval elite in Cumberland and Northumberland. It was the result of two interconnected factors. The first, and less convincing of the two, was the size of the gentry population in the border counties. The second factor is far less tangible, but probably more important: the shrievalty and the wider office-holding group were deeply influenced by the prevailing military and political situation in the northern marches. To suggest that the exchequer worked according to some grand strategy would probably be an exaggeration; but neither were those responsible for the appointment of sheriffs hermetically sealed from the world at large.

It appears, then, that the 'tenacious conservation' of the northern counties helped to create a series of rather compact office-holding communities, and to have encouraged the appointment of sheriffs from small groups of experienced and influential candidates.⁹¹ Quite different conditions prevailed, however, in the 'less atavistic south and east' where the annual replacement of sheriffs led to a marked expansion in the size of the shrieval elites, particularly

⁹⁰ See below, chapter 5 for a fuller discussion of experience.

⁹¹ K.B. McFarlane, 'Parliament and bastard feudalism', TRHS, 4th Series, 26 (1944), pp.55-6.

in Essex-Hertfordshire, Kent and Norfolk-Suffolk. Not handicapped by the sparse populations of northern England, and perhaps unencumbered by the intense conservatism detected by McFarlane, these southern counties could afford to draw their officials from a broader section of the community. Indeed, the newly prosperous may have exerted pressure from below in their quest for status and recognition, thereby altering the composition of the political community.⁹² Indifference to shire administration, or a particular aversion to the shrievalty, may also have contributed to the widening trawl for sheriffs in Essex-Hertfordshire and Norfolk-Suffolk. Parliamentary petitions from these communities dwelt at length on the insufficient allowances made on the sheriffs' farms, leading to shortfalls and potential impoverishment.⁹³ National politics were instrumental in the selection of sheriffs at times during the 1380s and 1390s, and the reselection of retainers, whether royal or baronial, probably exaggerated the prevailing trends of appointment in one or two shrievalties.⁹⁴ Further research may reveal which of these factors was the most influential.

One final remark can be made about the compact shrieval elites described above. It must be assumed that the mobilisation of the same men time after time was motivated by a common sense – and unwritten – preference for experience. Denied the opportunity to keep sheriffs in post for several years at a time, the central authorities instead chose tried and tested officials to circumvent the spirit, if not the letter, of the restrictions imposed after 1371. As the century came to an end, continuity and experience would have been furnished by the likes of Edward de Acton, John Ashburnham, Thomas Barentyn, Thomas Bradewell, Sir James Chuddele, and John Gaytford – a small sample of the 176 men who held the shrievalty more than once in the period 1370-1400.⁹⁵ To this figure we should add those who accrued experience before 1370, and the significant number of men who remained active during the reign of Henry IV. Experience, though, had always been a valuable commodity and it seems almost perverse to stress the frequency of reappointment throughout the period. Over the course of the century 421 out of 1,273 individual sheriffs occupied the post more than once: 277 were elected twice, 96 three times, and the remainder served on four or more occasions (see also *Table 1.3*, below p.46).

⁹² Some insights are offered by A. Brown, 'London and north-west Kent in the later middle ages: the development of a land market', *Archaeologia Cantiana*, 92 (1976), pp.145-55. Gerald Harriss felt able to distinguish between 'the more closed and traditional gentry communities in the northern shires and the more open societies of the southern': 'The medieval Parliament', *Parliamentary History*, 13 (1994), p.216. For a broad discussion of social mobility and its causes see S.J. Payling, 'Social mobility, demographic change, and landed society in late medieval England', *EcHR*, 45 (1992), pp.51-73.

⁹³ Virgoe, 'The crown and local government', pp.221 n.11, 230 n.39.

⁹⁴ Below, chapter 3.

⁹⁵ Acton, Shropshire 1382-3; 1384-5; 1389-90; Ashburnham, Surrey-Sussex 1395-6, 1402-3, 1409-10; Barentyn, Oxfordshire-Berkshire 1378-9, 1382-3, 1386-7, 1394-5; Bradewell, Gloucestershire 1377-8, 1380-1, 1386-7; Chuddele, Devon 1376-7, 1384-5, 1394-5; Gaytford, Derbyshire-Nottinghamshire 1385-6, 1391-2, 1396-7, 1401. Of the 538 individuals who served in the period 1370-1400, 362 were appointed once, 123 twice, 36 three times, 15 four times and 2 on no fewer than five occasions.

Local reappointment rates of over thirty percent were therefore not uncommon. The repeated employment of the same men, and what can only be described as cases of small-group domination of the shrievalty, can be seen more clearly in the lists from which these statistics were derived. It occurred in almost every area at some point during the century, and could be carried to great extremes. In Bedfordshire-Buckinghamshire, for instance, the most prominent figure of the 1320s was Sir Philip de Aylesbury who served three terms and a total of almost five years as sheriff. During the period 1354-61 the same shrievalty was held exclusively by three men, Peter de Salford (1354-6, 1359-60, and 1361-5), Sir Hugh Chastillon (1356-7), and John de Hampden (1357-9, 1360-1). In the later part of the century Sir John de Aylesbury surpassed his father's notable achievement by spending over eleven years as sheriff in five separate terms (1365-71, 1373-4, 1377-8, 1381-3, 1386-7). Gloucestershire in the early years of Edward II's reign was held by Sir Nicholas de Kyngeston (1308-10, 1311, 1312-13), John de Annesleye (1310-11) and Sir John de Acton (1311-12) almost on a rota basis. Herefordshire in the 1320s shifted between Sir Roger Chandos (1322-7, 1328-32, 1334-5) and Sir Roger Pichard (1327-8, 1332), and in the following decade between Sir Richard Waweyn (1336-43, 1344) and William Radenore (1343-4, 1344-6). Still more remarkable was the sway held in Shropshire-Staffordshire by Sir Henry de Bisshebury (1322-6, 1327, 1330, 1330-3), Sir John de Hinkele (1327-30, 1330, 1335-6), Sir Richard de Peshale (1333-5, 1338-9) and Simon de Ruggeleye (1336-8, 1339-41) in the period 1327-41.

Tim	e in Post			Tota	al Appo	ointmen	ts Held		
		Total	1	2	3	4	5	6	7+
Up to	1 Year	415	398	17	0	0	0	0	0
	2 Years	418	298	109	9	2	0	0	0
	3 Years	201	87	77	36	1	0	0	0
	4 Years	106	37	29	27	12	1	0	0
	5 Years	60	23	10	14	12	1	0	0
	6 Years	30	9	11	4	5	0	1	0
	7 Years	33	7	10	7	3	3	3	0
	8 Years	18	1	7	4	1	2	1	2
	9 Years	12	1	6	3	1	0	1	0
	10 Years	12	3	5	2	0	2	0	0
Over	10 Years	40	15	10	6	6	2	1	0

Table 1.5: Aggregate Time Spent in Office by Sheriffs, 1290-1400

Note: Many of those in the over 10 years bracket were honorary sheriffs.

Counting appointments, however, is not necessarily the best measure of experience when a term of office might last several days, several months or several years. *Table 1.5*, above, conveys far more directly the amount of experience that sheriffs accumulated, and also the degree of commitment expected of them by the crown. The aggregate time spent in office has been calculated for each individual sheriff and then allocated to the appropriate incremental

bracket in the leftmost column. The remaining columns offer a breakdown of the career structure for the individuals in each bracket. So, over the course of the century 415 sheriffs spent one year or less in post. Of these 415, 398 held only one appointment, while seventeen managed to cram two appointments into their brief shrieval careers. It can be concluded from this table that for an overwhelming majority the business of being a sheriff absorbed a maximum of one or two years and therefore represented a minor investment of time, at least statistically. But it is also evident that a sizeable minority of men, 145 in total, spent more than five years in the office; and this elite within an elite lends weight to the idea of fourteenthcentury 'career administrators', all the more so if other forms of administrative service are considered. Though few appointees could rival the contributions of John Laundels, Sir Thomas Cary, or Sir Sayer de Rocheford, each of whom served for over nine years in his respective county, or the knowledge of the shrievalty and its workings that long service must have brought them, the crown could nevertheless find experience in strength and depth in the ranks of the office-holding community.⁹⁶ This kind of analysis, applied more generally, would be useful for investigating how the gentry occupied the 'public' part of their lives, most notably the division between administrative and military service.

Depth of experience, then, was a common enough feature among the shrieval elite; but it should be stressed that a significant proportion of sheriffs also acquired breadth of experience by serving in two or more shrievalties. Though protracted terms of office may well have tested the resolve of those concerned, the challenge of working in several different and potentially unfamiliar counties may have been altogether greater. The 'inter-county' sheriff is often described by historians as a thirteenth-century expedient that disappeared early in the fourteenth due to mounting pressure on the crown to abide by the Provisions of Oxford with regard to the election of local, qualified candidates. Cam pointed out many years ago that the main source of friction between the government and the communes during the reign of Edward I was the feeling that some of the appointees were professional sheriffs, dependent on the crown for their livelihoods and therefore insulated from the tenor, and censure, of local society.⁹⁷ Evidence for the exchequer's use of these 'professionals' can be found in the deliberate transfer of sheriffs from one shrievalty to another. Thus, on 10 October 1291 William Bremeshete completed a two-year term in Kent and was immediately assigned to Oxfordshire-Berkshire for a further four years; Robert Hereward switched between Cambridgeshire-Huntingdonshire and Norfolk-Suffolk in 1301; John de la Lee served in Somerset-Dorset and Hampshire within a year of leaving Essex-Hertfordshire in October 1301; and William de Sutton undertook a circuit of the East Anglian shrievalties in the period 1294-1301, with successive appointments to Essex-

⁹⁶ Laundels, Oxfordshire-Berkshire 1347-52, 1359-60; Cary, Somerset-Dorset 1343-53; Rocheford, Lincolnshire, 1343-5, 1348-55.

⁹⁷ Cam, Liberties and Communities, p.33.

Hertfordshire, Cambridgeshire-Huntingdonshire and Norfolk-Suffolk. We do not have to interrogate the data too deeply to detect signs of 'inspiration from headquarters'.

There can be no doubt that the government made such systematic appointments for a good reason, probably, as Saul claimed, 'to serve the fiscal needs of the King'.⁹⁸ Equally, it is very likely that a few of these so-called professionals were royal clerks with little if any attachment to their bailiwicks. However, the nature and social composition of this inter-county community deserves far closer attention than it has hitherto received. Not all of the apparently systematic appointments were made to clerks or exchequer enforcers without local interests; and, more generally, the movement of men between shrievalties was a practice that continued throughout the fourteenth century as an outgrowth of the relationship between administration and landownership.

Around 236 inter-county appointments were made to the shrievalties during the long fourteenth century, distributed among eighty-seven individuals.⁹⁹ This includes half a dozen identifications that are less than secure. Few of the professional sheriffs so feared by the local communities come to light from this inter-county group. Indeed, only a handful can be added to those listed above. John de Newborough spent a few years as sheriff of Wiltshire and then Gloucestershire at the turn of the century, and Robert de Bayouse made the more pronounced shift from Cambridgeshire-Huntingdonshire to Warwickshire-Leicestershire in 1306.¹⁰⁰ But even within this group it is doubtful how many were strictly professional administrators. Newborough, for example, held a manor on the Gloucestershire-Wiltshire border which may explain his respective appointments.¹⁰¹ Robert Hereward, another sheriff whose career smacks of central direction, owned property in Cambridgeshire, Essex and Hertfordshire, and may well have had lands to qualify him in East Anglia too.¹⁰² Looking further into the century there are many other cases where shrieval appointments mirrored the disparate estates of the nominees. Sir John de Acton, sometime sheriff of Herefordshire, Shropshire-Staffordshire and Gloucestershire, seems to have had widespread holdings in the West Midlands.¹⁰³ The same applied to Sir Henry de Faucomberge in Derbyshire-Nottinghamshire and Yorkshire, Sir Matthew de Furneaux in Somerset-Dorset and Devon, and Sir Ralph de Shirle in Shropshire-

⁹⁸ Knights and Esquires, p.115.

⁹⁹ They are listed in Appendix 1, below.

¹⁰⁰ Bayouse's latter appointment does not appear in the List of Sheriffs. See CCR, 1307-13, p.265 for an ambiguous reference to his term in Warwickshire-Leicestershire.

¹⁰¹ Saul, Knights and Esquires, p.115.

¹⁰² CIPM, iv, p.58; Feudal Aids, i, p.150; ibid., ii, pp.144, 430.

¹⁰³ CIPM, v, pp.229-30 (no.411). Acton poses serious identification problems. For a brief summary of the lands of a John de Acton in 1312 see CCR, 1307-13, p.495. Compare with CPR, 1301-07, p.131.

Staffordshire and Derbyshire-Nottinghamshire.¹⁰⁴ It is true that there were exceptions. Sir Thomas de Gardinis (Gloucestershire, 1293-8, 1302-7; Cambridgeshire-Huntingdonshire, 1298-1300) did have an interest in Gloucestershire, but was principally an Oxfordshire and Somerset man.¹⁰⁵ Sir John de Gerberge (Somerset-Dorset, 1299-1301, 1302-4; Cambridgeshire-Huntingdonshire, 1301-2) is exceptionally difficult to pin down to any area. The obscure John de la Haye (Essex-Hertfordshire, 1311-12, 1332-3; Bedfordshire-Buckinghamshire, 1314-18, 1325) may in fact be a conflation of two separate men.¹⁰⁶ Finally, the shrieval career of John de la Lee (Essex-Hertfordshire, 1299-1301; Somerset-Dorset, 1301-2, 1304-6; Hampshire, 1302-3) represents either a remarkable display of adaptability, or an astounding sequence of coincidences.¹⁰⁷ Ultimately, though, even these men may be being damned by a lack of evidence.

By the accession of Edward II the premeditated transfer of sheriffs had all but ceased, with only sporadic instances thereafter. Yet the distribution of inter-county appointments in Appendix 1 clearly shows *two* peaks, the first in the period 1300-1320, and the second at the very end of the century, long after the dismissal from Devon of Hildebrand de London, arguably the last professional sheriff.¹⁰⁸

The first peak merely reflects the glut and subsequent decline of shrievalty swapping in the first quarter of the century. The second marks the notable expansion of a more organic form of inter-county activity where knights and esquires found themselves holding office wherever they possessed the requisite land. Saul's conclusion that sheriffs were 'rarely appointed in more than one county' after the 1330s therefore underestimates the government's ingenuity in deploying its available manpower resources.¹⁰⁹ Moreover, is it significant that this late century peak coincided with the enforcement of annual replacement? From the second group of figures in *Table 1.3* it is evident that intercommissioning happened in all parts of the kingdom, but with particular frequency in the West Country and, to a lesser extent, the northeastern counties where knights and esquires may have been comparatively thin on the ground. As for the sheriffs

¹⁰⁴ Faucomberge: Feudal Aids, iv, p.98; *ibid.*, vi, p.163. Furneaux: CIPM, iv, pp.238, 341; *ibid.*, v, pp.73, 77, 110, 139. Shirle: Parl. Writs, i, p.41; *ibid.*, II, ii, p.640. Warwickshire Feet of Fines. Volume 2: 1284-1345, ed. E. Stokes and L. Drucker, Dugdale Society, 15 (1939), pp.91, 104. HP, iv, pp.364-6.

¹⁰⁵ Saul, Knights and Esquires, p.117, n.51. Thomas died in 1328: CIPM, vii, p.107 (no.129). See also CIPM, ii, p.411 (no.674) for his putative father.

¹⁰⁶ CIPM, vii, p.359 (no.518) for Agnes, widow of John de la Haye of Foxcote, Bucks. Compare CIPM, v, p.59 (no.132).

¹⁰⁷ John was possibly a kinsman of Geoffrey de la Lee who held in Hertfordshire and was himself sheriff in 1310. VCH Hertfordshire, iii, pp.68, 310, 477, 483; v, p.5.

¹⁰⁸ London (Wiltshire, 1330-2; Somerset-Dorset, 1333-5, 1336-8; Devon, 1335-6) was dismissed from pevon in April 1336. See below, p.67.

¹⁰⁹ Saul, Knights and Esquires, pp.114-5. Compare with his comments on knights of the shire, p.126.

themselves, they ranged from baronial and quasi-baronial lords to modestly endowed esquires, though with an inevitable bias towards the former: Sir Thomas Broke in Somerset-Dorset and Devon;¹¹⁰ Aymer de Lichfield in Staffordshire and Warwickshire-Leicestershire;¹¹¹ Sir Peter de Careswell in Shropshire and Staffordshire;¹¹² Sir Ralph Euer in Yorkshire and Northumberland;¹¹³ John Knyvet in Norfolk-Suffolk and Cambridgeshire-Huntingdonshire;¹¹⁴ and, perhaps most remarkably of all, Sir John Berkeley of Beverstone in Gloucestershire, Somerset-Dorset, Hampshire and Wiltshire.¹¹⁵

Existing research on fourteenth-century administrative personnel – most of it produced within a county framework – has seriously neglected this spatial dimension of gentry career structure. Indeed, the relentless study of individual shires has painted an almost indelible picture of knights and esquires who did not venture outside the *communitas patriae*.¹¹⁶ Of course the majority of county gentry were just like that, and, from a narrowly administrative perspective, no new investigation, however large, will prove otherwise. It is clear that most knights and esquires played out their public lives in the confines of their own counties, whether capable individuals like Henry de Trethewy in Cornwall and Thomas Fitlyng in Hertfordshire, or the successive representatives of families with long traditions of administrative activity, such as the Pophams of Popham and Charlford in Hampshire.¹¹⁷ Yet this is no reason to ignore intercommissioning or, as is more common, to dismiss it as an exceptional curiosity. Ironically demonstrate the maturing relationship between office-holding and landownership, between property and the political community.

Table 1.6, below, is offered as a first step into this wider world. It divides the sheriffs appointed during the long fourteenth century into county and inter-county communities according to their administrative careers as presented in the second volume of this thesis. To give a sense of change over time the sheriffs are arranged by the decade of their first major commission. No hard and fast rules can be applied to define the inter-county community; especially on the basis of the incomplete career profiles in the biographical appendix, but the

115 Saul, Knights and Esquires, p.115, n.43.

¹¹⁰ HP, ii, pp.377-9.

¹¹¹ HP, iii, pp.601-2.

¹¹² CCR, 1369-74, p.193; VCH Staffordshire, iv, p.79.

¹¹³ HP, iii, pp.38-43.

¹¹⁴ HP, iii, pp.534-6.

¹¹⁶ There are exceptions. For example, K.S. Naughton, The Gentry of Bedfordshire in the Thirteenth and Fourteenth Centuries (Leicester, 1976), p.47.

¹¹⁷ Trethewy (Cornwall, 1333-4, 1340-3). Fitlyng (Essex-Hertfordshire, 1364). Sir Robert Popham (Hampshire, 1340-1); Sir Philip Popham (Hampshire, 1372-3); Henry Popham (Hampshire, 1388-9).

table nonetheless attempts to reflect genuine cases of individuals who made administrative contributions in more than one county. It therefore ignores the occasional aberration, and regional commissions that distorted an otherwise normal sphere of activity – the block escheatries, for example. The exclusion of identification problems and the honorary sheriffs leaves 1,206 cases, 258 (twenty percent) of which have been classified as inter-county officials.

Decade	County	Inter-County	Decade	County	Inter-County
1280s	19	8	1340s	68	17
1290s	62	17	1350s	66	21
1300s	67	23	1360s	98	18
1310s	77	33	1370s	174	38
1320s	71	24	1380s	106	20
1330s	81	28	1390s	59	11

Table 1.6: County and Inter-County Communities, 1290-1400

The typical inter-county career extended over two shires, almost invariably dictated by the official's estates. For instance, the administrative activities of Sir Bernard de Brus were concentrated in Rutland, where he acted as the earl of Kent's undersheriff in 1322-3, but with an appreciable overspill into Huntingdonshire. Brus owned property in both counties.¹¹⁸ The same applied to Sir Thomas de Lacy in Cambridgeshire and Essex, and Sir Guy de St Clere in Cambridgeshire and Suffolk.¹¹⁹ Sir Thomas Fermbaud, sheriff of Bedfordshire-Buckinghamshire in 1349-50, served interchangeably between the two counties at the highest levels for almost twenty years; and thirty years later Sir Giles Daubeney similarly divided his energies between Bedfordshire and Somerset.¹²⁰ Nicholas Bradshaw rather broke the mould by holding office more widely, in Northamptonshire, Staffordshire and Buckinghamshire, perhaps owing to his position as receiver-general of the earls of Stafford and his later Lancastrian affiliation. However, even this consummate administrator had the wherewithal to justify his widespread influence.¹²¹

¹¹⁸ CIPM, vi, pp.99-100 (no.172); *ibid.*, vii, p.201 (no.271).

¹¹⁹ Lacy, sheriff of Cambridgeshire-Huntingdonshire, 1336 and Essex-Hertfordshire, 1350-1: Feudal Aids, i, p.161; *ibid.*, ii, p.177. By 1350 Lacy had sold some his Cambridgeshire property, perhaps to settle in Essex: VCH Cambridgeshire, vi, p.206. St Clere, sheriff of Cambridgeshire-Huntingdonshire, 1348-51, 1352-4 and Norfolk-Suffolk, 1355-8: Feudal Aids, v, p.69; CCR, 1341-43, p.480; *ibid.*, 1349-54, p.399; Calendar of Ancient Deeds, iii, p.339.

¹²⁰ Fermbaud: CIPM, xvi, p.261 (nos.683-4); Feudal Aids, i, p.24; VCH Bedfordshire, iii, p.343; VCH Buckinghamshire, iii, pp.460-1; iv, p.4. Daubeney, sheriff of Bedfordshire-Buckinghamshire, 1379-80: CIPM, xvi, pp.132-5 (nos.364-74); ibid., xviii, pp.242-3 (nos.731-6) for his son Giles, who died in 1403.

¹²¹ CIPM, xx, p.93 (nos.284-7). HP, ii, pp.328-9.

More revealing are instances where public responsibilities can be seen following in the wake of estate building, and the chief arbiter in this respect was marriage. Sir Robert Fraunceys of Foremark, Derbyshire, affords an instructive example. His impressive career as a shire official began in his native county and included a term as sheriff in 1389-90, but within two years of marrying the daughter of Sir Thomas de Brumpton, Fraunceys served the first of four terms as sheriff of Staffordshire.¹²² Of course there were sources of influence beyond marriage, and even land. Laurence Hauberk of Claxton, Leicestershire, was probably one of the small number of inter-county officials who bucked the trend by ranging more widely than his resources should have allowed. Most of the available evidence places Hauberk in Leicestershire where he busied himself with shire affairs during the 1360s; it was probably Hauberk's appointment as Humphrey de Bohun's deputy sheriff in Rutland in 1369 that amplified any standing he may have had in the county.¹²³ Finally, if the administrative responsibilities of the gentry mirrored the acquisition of their lands, then the same applied when their estates were fragmented or lost. The fortunes of the Burdet family clearly show this process in action. At the beginning of the fourteenth century Sir Robert Burdet had interests at Arrow, Warwickshire, and Huncote, Leicestershire. He was therefore an extremely appropriate choice as sheriff of the combined counties in 1328. However, on Burdet's death in 1333 the patrimony was split between two sons, Gerard in Warwickshire and Robert in Leicestershire. Neither of these newly established heads of family made any major administrative contribution, perhaps denoting a period of acculturation for both of them. It was left to the next generation, represented by Sir Thomas of Arrow and Sir John of Huncote, to re-establish the Burdets' public profile in Warwickshire and Leicestershire respectively.¹²⁴

Thus, the 'political' activities of the fourteenth-century gentry were tied closely to their property, and the reach of their public careers was clearly contingent on the growth and dissipation of estates. That so many knights and esquires could serve the crown in two or more counties should be of no great surprise.

Much of the preceding discussion of reappointment has turned on the issue of experience in local government. In this context it is worth recalling Jewell's reading of the situation in Yorkshire: 'That many of the local agents in Yorkshire proved satisfactory enough to be

¹²² *HP*, iii, pp.1201-1. The Brumpton estates were at Longford, Shropshire and Church Eaton, Staffordshire. *CIPM*, xv, pp.279-80 (nos.689-90). A contrasting case can be found in Sir Philip Tylney of Boston who married into Cambridgeshire, probably by 1382, served as sheriff of the county in 1383, and promptly switched the focus of his interests back to Lincolnshire where he held the shrievalty in 1386. *HP*, iv, pp.618-20.

¹²³ CCR, 1354-60, pp.75; 100-1; *ibid.*, 1374-77, pp.361-2. He may have held an estate at Teigh in Rutland: *ibid.*, 1377-81, p.377.

¹²⁴ Sir John Burdet was sheriff of Warwickshire-Leicestershire in 1375-6. *HP*, ii, pp.412-3. Carpenter, *Locality and Polity*, passim for the Arrow branch of the family in fifteenth century.

reappointed by a central government which was both hard to please and difficult to fraud is probably some testimony to their efficiency.'¹²⁵ The tenor of her argument has already been supported, but it is all too easy to discuss experience in an abstract sense without really knowing what it meant. A lot of what the sheriff did would today be regarded as 'networking': managing his staff, co-ordinating with other officials, who might well be friends or neighbours, and using local knowledge to smooth the interface between the king and his subjects. The sheriff's staff of clerks and bailiffs carried out the more technical and routine tasks – collecting revenues and distresses, responding to writs, and empanelling juries.¹²⁶ As 'the permanent part of the local government apparatus', it is they who supplied the real continuity and expertise: 'a new sheriff was likely to rely upon these men who knew the machinery and practices of county government'.¹²⁷ Discussions of experience also touch upon the much broader issues of function and expectation. David Carpenter's summary of the demands made of thirteenth-century sheriffs is no less appropriate to the fourteenth: 'With the king thus forced to adjudge the conflicting claims of security, patronage, money and popularity, it is hardly remarkable that the terms of shrieval office were often matters of negotiation and dispute.'128 Was the sheriff meant to be a regional governor or merely an accountant; and was this constant throughout both the kingdom and the century? The fourteenth-century sheriff still carried a huge personal responsibility and it would be wrong to underestimate the role and importance of the individual; but it could be argued that for a sheriff the most useful forms of experience were basic procedural knowledge, local knowledge, and the ability to exert authority. Long or repeated periods of service would have encouraged these qualities. The alternative - unsatisfactory in my view - is to see the reselection of officials as a mere expedient, based on the logic that it was easier to choose from a list of names already on the table.

¹²⁵ Jewell, 'Local administration in Yorkshire', p.18.

¹²⁶ Cam, The Hundred and the Hundred Rolls, pp.132-6; R.C. Palmer, The County Courts of Medieval England 1150-1350 (Princeton, 1982), pp.28-55.

¹²⁷ B. Breslaw, 'The English Sheriff during the Reign of King Edward I', unpublished Ohio Stark University PhD, 1968, pp.47-8.

¹²⁸ D.A. Carpenter, 'The decline of the curial sheriff in England 1194-1258', EHR, 91 (1976), p.6.

Shrievalty	Shrie	val Ap	ointment	Shrieval Appointments Individual Sheriffs Average Duration in Office (Years)	Sheriff	s Average	Duration	in Offic	e (Years)	
		1300-1369	369		1370-1400	001	13	1300-1400	0	
Bedfordshire-Buckinghamshire	41	27	1.56	29	21	1.04	70	47	1.34	
Cambridgeshire-Huntingdonshire	40	28	1.81	30	24	1.00	70	52	1.46	
Cornwall	34	24	3.66	31	23	1.47	65	47	2.60	
Cumberland	38	25	1.79	31	19	0.97	69	43	1.42	
Derbyshire-Nottinghamshire	54	38	1.33	32	25	0.94	86	59	1.18	
Devon	63	52	1.11	38	30	0.81	101	79	1.00	
Essex-Hertfordshire	54	44	1.26	34	31	0.91	88	75	1.13	
Essex (1398-9)	1	I	ı	7	2	0.43	2	7	0.43	
Hertfordshire (1398-9)	ı	ı	ı	2	1	0.43	2	1	0.43	
Gloucestershire	35	27	2.00	34	21	0.88	69	47	1.45	
Hampshire	29	25	2.42	29	24	1.04	58	49	1.73	
Herefordshire	40	25	1.80	34	23	0.90	74	47	1.38	
Kent	57	40	1.26	34	30	0.91	16	67	1.13	
Lancashire	29	24	3.22	11	6	3.44	40	33	3.28	
Lincolnshire	39	29	1.84	33	22	0.89	72	51	1.40	
Norfolk-Suffolk	52	39	1.37	30	26	1.00	82	65	1.23	
Northamptonshire	38	29	1.83	31	20	1.00	69	47	1.46	
Northumberland	41	33	1.72	25	16	1.20	99	48	1.52	
Oxfordshire-Berkshire	38	28	1.87	31	20	0.97	69	47	1.47	
Rutland	31	22	4.30	20	12	1.74	51	35	3.36	
Shropshire-Staffordshire (to 1345 and 1377-8)	34	24	1.32	2	7	0.50	36	26	1.28	
Shropshire (after 1345)	14	13	4.02	32	23	0.87	46	35	1.83	
Staffordshire (after 1345)	14	13	2.89	29	19	1.10	43	30	1.68	
Somerset-Dorset	42	34	1.65	33	23	0.94	75	56	1.34	
Surrey-Sussex	50	32	1.42	32	24	0.96	82	56	1.24	
Warwickshire-Leicestershire	41	32	2.33	32	27	0.97	73	59	1.73	
Westmoreland	34	26	4.10	13	11	4.15	47	36	4.11	
Wiltshire	40	27	1.75	27	21	1.09	67	47	1.49	
Worcestershire	26	24	3.95	13	6	4.09	39	33	3.99	
Yorkshire	43	32	1.63	32	18	0.97	75	49	1.35	
Totals	1,091	816	1.98	786	576	1.14	1,877	1,368	1.63	
		.			'		,	•		

Table 1.2: Appointment Statistics, 1300-1400

Note: The overall total of 1,368 (rather than 1,273) individuals includes inter-county sheriffs who have been counted for each county in which they served

45

Appointment Structure:	lie:		Single (unty ;	ounty Sheriffs	S,			ter-C	Inter-County Sheriffs	' Shei	iffs		Percentage Reappointment Rate	pointment Rate
Shrievalty	1	7	ີຕ	4	Ś	9	Total	1	7	e	4	S	9	Total	1300-1369	1370-1400
Bedfordshire-Buckinghamshire	27	5	Ś	-	-	0	41		4	-	0	0	0	9	46.3	37.9
Cambridgeshire-Huntingdonshire	32	∞	7	-	0	0	43	ŝ	ŝ	٦	0	0	0	6	32.5	26.6
Cornwall	28	10	7	1	0	0	41	I	ę	-	l	0	0	9	44.1	32.2
Cumberland	23	00	Ś	ę	0	0	39	1	7	-	0	0	0	4	44.7	41.9
Derbyshire-Nottinghamshire	34	6	Ś	٦	0	0	49	4	m	7	l	0	0	10	33.3	34.3
Devon	50	14	4	0	0	0	68	4	4	7	٦	0	0	11	25.4	31.6
Essex-Hertfordshire	60	7	1	1	0	0	69	0	7	7	7	0	0	9	24.1	14.7
Essex (1398-9)	ľ	0	1	0	0	0	2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0		
Hertfordshire (1398-9)	0	0	1	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0		
Gloucestershire	27	œ	Ś	٦	0	0	41	0	7	7	1	I	0	9	37.1	47.1
Hampshire	30	9	1	0	0	0	37	2	4	m	0	0	0	12	31.0	24.1
Herefordshire	27	11	m	m	0	0	44	1	l	0	1	0	0	ę	40.0	38.2
Kent	48	12	7	0	ę	0	65	0	1	0	1	0	0	2	33.3	23.5
Lancashire	25	Ś	-	0	0	0	31	1	1	0	0	0	0	2	20.7	18.2
Lincolnshire	27	17	7	0	0	0	46	0	ę	1	٦	0	0	S	36.0	39.4
Norfolk-Suffolk	44	13	7	0	0	0	59	ę	7	l	0	0	0	9	30.8	13.3
Northamptonshire	28	7	ŝ	H	0	0	41	7	Ś	0	٦	0	0	9	28.2	45.2
Northumberland	32	10	2	Γ	0	0	45	7	0	0	Г	0	0	e	19.5	40.0
Oxfordshire-Berkshire	32	7	2	m	0	0	44	0	Γ	ľ	0	I	0	ŝ	31.6	38.7
Rutland	21	4	7	0	1	0	28	1	4	1	0	Π	0	7	29.0	50.0
Shropshire-Staffordshire (to 1345)	14	ŝ	1	T	0	0	21	0	0	4	H	0	0	S	44.1	
Shropshire (after 1345)	24	Ś	ę	0	0	0	32	0	ę	0	0	0	0	ε	14.3	37.5
Staffordshire (after 1345)	16	Ś	Ś	0	1	0	25	7	-	٦	l	0	0	ŝ	21.4	48.3
Somerset-Dorset	31	∞	1	T	0	0	41	1	9	2	1	0	0	15	33.3	42.4
Surrey-Sussex	34	16	e	Γ	0	0	54	0	Г	0	٦	0	0	2	38.0	28.1
Warwickshire-Leicestershire	41	6	0	0	0	0	50	4	7	٦	I	0	-	6	26.8	21.9
Westmoreland	24	1	7	0	0	0	33	1	٦	Г	0	0	0	m	29.4	23.1
Wiltshire	25	ŝ	m	0	0	I	34	ŝ	ŝ	I	2	0	0	13	45.0	40.7
Worcestershire	24	ŝ	1	0	0	0	28	ę	6	0	0	0	0	S	13.0	30.8
Yorkshire	27	13	4	0	0	0	44	0	Г	7	0	٦	-	ŝ	32.6	53.1
Totals	857	239	74	20	Ś	1	1,196	45	67	36	18	4	7	172		

Table 1.3: Experience and Reappointment, 1300-1400

46

nunit
unu
3
- 8
8
ଧ
50
<u> </u>
р
Ō
-
- 8
Ĕ
f
õ
Ą
Ŧ
Ĕ
, an
ĥ
<u>.</u>
ati
-F
ā
2
1
q
H
ğ
3
0
410 -
1410 -
0-1410 -
90-1410 -
1290-1410 -
c.1290-1410 –
i c.1290-1410 –
nd c.1290-1410 –
land c.1290-1410 –
gland c.1290-1 ⁴
gland c.1290-1 ⁴
f England c.1290-1410 –
gland c.1290-1 ⁴
he Administration of England c.1290-1
gland c.1290-1 ⁴
he Administration of England c.1290-1
1.4: The Administration of England c.1290-14
le 1.4: The Administration of England c. 1290-14
le 1.4: The Administration of England c. 1290-14
he Administration of England c.1290-1

			4		me at 6 mino	(County, 1227	COULD' 10700	
Bedtordshire	326	33.6	63.4	*32	21	47	47	9 1	10
Berkshire	410	31.4	42.2	*47	13	†16	16	7 11	18
Buckinghamshire	321	21.3	48.5		32	26	26		
Cambridgeshire	364	26.9	49.0	*58	30			6 7	13
Comwall	364	7.7	37.3	22	*14	15 12	27	ę	3
Cumberland	319		17.0		*28				
Derbyshire	376	10.2	33.8	*35	*22				
Devon	452	7.9	29.1				-	58 3	61
Dorset	394	19.4	46.6	*44	*21				
Essex	448	18.5	47.3	*53	58			4 10	14
Jloucestershire	443	28.0	46.4	27	55			9 2	11
Hampshire	373	18.2	31.4	31	*33				
Ierefordshire	362	14.4	27.9	36	20	25 12			12
Hertfordshire	425	22.2	49.1					2 13	15
Huntingdonshire	272	27.6	50.7		12				7
Kent	443	24.5	48.6		42	40 62			
ancashire	355	4.6	26.2		*17				

^a Individuals holding major local office, c.1290-1410

^b £/'000 acres. R.S. Schofield, 'The geographical distribution of wealth in England, 1334-1649', Economic History Review, 2nd Series, 18 (1965), pp.483-510

^c Persons/sq. mile. J.C. Russell, British Medieval Population (Albuquerque, 1948), pp.313

^d Military summons, March 1301; Parl. Writs, i, pp.349-56

e Parliamentary Roll of Arms, c.1312: Parl. Writs, i, pp.410-420

f Knights/Esquires/Total. Summons to Great Council, May 1324: Parl. Writs, II, i, pp.637-57, except [†] C 47/2/23, no.8

^g Knights/Esquires/Total. Military summons, July 1345: Foedera, III, i, pp.50-3

×

47

y' 1345 ^g	11 18 28 50				18 29				11 24		3 12	1 12					10 17		7 18	1				
'Gentı	22				11	22			13		6	11	∞				7		11	1				
1324 ^f	86 111				‡279	60	126	41		18	52	80	57	50	m	21	62	18	76	31	140			
entry'	38 16				110	26	105	14		10	30	54	20	40		4	19	6	29	10	13			
Ģ	48	12	40	43	78	34	21	27		ø	22	26	37	10	m	17	43	6	47	21	127			
'Gentry' 1312 ^e 'Gentry' 1324 ^f 'Gentry' 1345 ^g	40 58				60	*36			23		17		13	62	*26		31		28	11	43			
'Gentry' 1301 ^d	*40 67				*103	76				12	11		17		*37					5	53			
Population ^c	58.1 49.8				65.5	60.3	17.2	48.4	51.0	59.1	28.5	47.6	27.0	59.7	34.7	19.8	47.3	19.3		29.3	37.2	22.2	0.7 9	
Wealthb	20.8	46.4	27.8	22.6	38.9	26.3		18.7	42.2	31.4	11.9	19.3	10.9	22.0	17.3	17.4	21.2		26.2	15.5				
Administration ^a Wealth ^b	370 594				430	388	320	354	492	271	380	448	408	436	327	358	423	264	401	358	974		2	5
County Ac	Leicestershire Lincolnshire	[Holland]	[Kesteven]	[Lindsey]	Norfolk	Northamptonshire	Northumberland	Nottinghamshire	Oxfordshire	Rutland	Shropshire	Somerset	Staffordshire	Suffolk	Surrey	Sussex	Warwickshire	Westmoreland	Wiltshire	Worcestershire	Yorkshire	[East Riding]	ruuu Muug [West Ridino]	

^{*} In these cases, two counties were assessed together (Cambridgeshire and Huntingdonshire, Norfolk and Suffolk, etc.) [‡] Includes 27 *homines ad arm*a who held land in Norfolk and Suffolk, and 64 other landowners whose position is unclear.

Chapter 2: Wealth, Status and Locality

The aim of this second, and necessarily lengthy, chapter is to answer a deceptively simple question. Who were the sheriffs appointed during the fourteenth century? Their names have been available in convenient, county-by-county lists since 1898 and these, along with the printed parliamentary returns, have provided historians with a quick and easy entry into the world of the medieval office-holding community.¹ But these lists are only the starting point for a detailed examination of local government personnel. If the ultimate objective is to place individual officials into a broader administrative and social context then each name mentioned on them represents a single piece in a very large, and very intricate, puzzle.

i. The gentry jigsaw

The thirteenth, fourteenth and fifteenth centuries are still pregnant with questions about the gentry. How did the post-Conquest gentry evolve? How many families qualified? How can we construct a working definition of the gentry from the variety of criteria at our disposal – wealth, family connections, lordship, heraldic identity and public service? Though we are better placed than ever before to discuss these issues, it is equally true that we are no nearer to reaching a consensus about who the gentry were, or how they should be studied. Peter Coss, in an important paper, recently articulated some general concerns about the direction of 'gentry studies'.² These concerns hinge on the criteria used to establish membership of the rather amorphous gentry group, and on the tendency to set research within a framework of particular regions or counties that pose as many questions as they answer by creating what may or may not have been artificial 'communities'.³ Historians simply cannot agree on the qualifications for gentility, partly because of variations in the social scene over the kingdom as a whole, partly because the goalposts of 'gentillesse' were gradually moving, and crucially because gentility was 'a condition dependent upon its recognition by others'.⁴

¹ List of Sheriffs for England and Wales, PRO List and Indexes, 9 (London, 1898); Return of the Name of Every Member of the Lower House of the Parliaments of England, Scotland and Ireland, 1213-1874 (London, 1878).

² P. Coss, 'The formation of the English gentry', Past and Present, 147 (1995), pp.38-64.

³ Artificial communities, moreover, that still have to be defined. See for example N. Saul, *Knights and Esquires: The Gloucestershire Gentry in the Fourteenth Century* (Oxford, 1981), pp.6-29; S.M. Wright, *The Derbyshire Gentry in the Fifteenth Century* (Chesterfield, 1983), pp.1-6; E. Acheson, *A Gentry Community: Leicestershire in the Fifteenth Century, c.1422-c.1485* (Cambridge, 1992), pp.29-34. For an influential view of the importance of the county and its institutions see J.R. Maddicott, 'The county community and the making of public opinion in fourteenth-century England', *Transactions of the Royal Historical Society*, 5th Series, 28 (1978), pp.27-43.

⁴ P. Coss, The Knight in Medieval England 1000-1400 (Stroud, 1993), p.129.

Gentry studies, then, have reached an impasse. Answers to these big questions need to be garnered from a nationwide survey of landed society; but this is clearly a study too far. Such uncertainty also has a direct bearing on sheriffs and the wider office-holding community, for by entering the world of shire administration we also enter the world of landed or gentry society. Part of the problem is the way in which the evolution of the gentry between the Norman Conquest and the close of the Middle Ages has been viewed. Many explanations have elaborated upon K.B. McFarlane's concept of two parallel evolutionary strands, the first of which saw the exclusive identification of 'nobility' with the parliamentary peerage, while the second saw a gradual but comprehensive reordering of those who were not 'noble' by this definition, but who still had some claim to marks of social distinction. From being the post-Conquest 'knighthood' the latter group broadened into the rather ambiguous 'gentry', and finally arrived at the conventional fifteenth-century distinction between knights, esquires and gentlemen.⁵ Thus, for a large rump of landed society there is no single quality to define who was gentle and who was not.

We can look to the aristocracy's military origins for terms such as banneret, knight and esquire; but rather than using military activity and its chivalric trappings as criteria for determining gentility, most recent interpretations have instead laid far more emphasis on property ownership, and have attempted to delineate the gentry along monetary lines. There are obvious and compelling reasons for doing this. Property was important in shaping a particular type of lifestyle and outlook. Also, the crown found it convenient to view gentility as a collateral of landed wealth, and difficulties in unravelling the lowest rungs of gentry society during the fourteenth century are largely the result of inconsistencies in the relationship between income and status.⁶ For example, the county returns of knights and others summoned to the Great Council of 1324 defined various types of sub-knightly men-at-arms and *armigeri* by their income, as did the brief revival of wealth-related military obligation in 1344, and the poll tax of 1379.⁷ Moreover, from 1224 onwards the crown set a price tag on knighthood itself in periodic distraints, ranging from an annual income from land of £15 up to £100, but settling at £40.⁸ If the connection between wealth and status was as clear-cut as this, if a knight was worth in excess of £40 a year and an esquire over £20, then the whole vexed issue of gentry membership

⁵ K.B. McFarlane, *The Nobility of Later Medieval England* (Oxford, 1973), pp.268-78. For a helpful discussion of fourteenth-century social terminology see Saul, *Knights and Esquires*, pp.6-29. Observations can also be found in P. Coss, 'Knights, esquires and the origins of social gradation in England', *TRHS*, 6th Series, 5 (1995), pp.155-178. In addition to discussing the usage of esquire and *armiger*, Coss suggests that the mid-fourteenth century saw the emergence of the esquires as an independent social class within the wider gentry.

⁶ Coss, 'Knights, esquires and the origins of social gradation', pp.156-7.

⁷ Parliamentary Writs, II, ii, pp.637-57; CPR, 1343-45, p.427; Rotuli Parliamentorum, iii, pp.57-8.

⁸ Below, pp.84-91.

would be greatly simplified. Yet the dubious precision involved in linking social status to a sliding scale of incomes has been questioned by more than one scholar, Eric Acheson's views being typical of this sceptical camp. Acheson was rightly unconvinced by an attempt to draw the line of gentry demarcation at an annual income of £10, not simply due to the practical difficulties of calculating landed wealth, but also because 'something more than form or tenure or merc income was involved in determining status.'⁹

More plausible attempts to define the gentry have welded income to a variety of other considerations in an attempt to unravel both what it meant to be 'gentle' and which sections of society made the grade. In his study of Lancashire and Cheshire at the turn of the fifteenth century Michael Bennett restricted his interest to 'gentlemen' of whatever rank who could be identified by their participation in overseas military ventures, in local government and politics, and in the 'network of trust and co-operation among the various lineages'.¹⁰ Coss' understanding of the gentry also includes office-holding as part of the equation, along with shared identity and local authority, all of which contributed to their 'territoriality', the common denominator of landed society.¹¹ Indeed, scholarly interest in the martial activity of knights and esquires has been eclipsed by an ominous preoccupation with their administrative role, particularly in parliament. Perhaps this is because military records are less accessible and pose more interpretative difficulties than lists of local government personnel.¹² It may, however, have more to do with a perceived demilitarisation among the gentry. Denholm-Young's assertion that the number of fighting knights in circulation declined steadily from the twelfth century onwards is often cited as proof of a corresponding decline in the aristocracy's military ethos. By the mid-thirteenth century we are told that the 'Norman soldier' had evolved into a 'landed proprietor, with an essentially civilian mode of life, and a predominantly administrative occupation', and that this new class of knights was 'produced largely by the operation of the Angevin administrative machine'.¹³ By the reign of Edward I 'the country gentry' performed 'all the work of local government', and the number of dubbed knights was therefore of more

⁹ Acheson, A Gentry Community, pp.30, 34-5. The £10 threshold was adopted by T.B. Pugh, 'The magnates, knights and gentry', Fifteenth Century England 1399-1509, ed. S.B. Chrimes, C.D. Ross and R.A. Griffiths (Manchester, 1972), pp.86-128. Payling used a £5 assessment in the tax returns of 1436 'very loosely' as a definition of the gentry: S.J. Payling, Political Society in Lancastrian England: The Greater Gentry of Nottinghamshire (Oxford, 1991), p.3.

¹⁰ M.J. Bennett, Community, Class and Careerism: Cheshire and Lancashire Society in the Age of Sir Gawain and the Green Knight (Cambridge, 1983), pp.30-6.

¹¹ Coss, 'The formation of the English gentry', pp.40, 48-50.

¹² A. Ayton, Knights and Warhorses: Military Service and the English Aristocracy under Edward III (Woodbridge, 1994), pp.138-69.

¹³ R.F. Treharne, 'The knights in the period of reform and rebellion, 1258-67: a critical phase in the rise of a new class', *Bulletin of the Institute of Historical Research*, 21 (1946-8), pp.1-12.

consequence to shire administration than it was to military recruitment.¹⁴ Katherine Naughton's belief in this conceptual evolution of the knight led her to base her examination of the Bedfordshire gentry on a sample of local landowning families who busied themselves with shire affairs.¹⁵ Christine Carpenter's epic study of fifteenth-century Warwickshire similarly equates 'those who mattered' with 'the political classes', and in so doing lays great emphasis on the development of a civilian, service aristocracy during the thirteenth and fourteenth centuries as a factor in the downward proliferation of titles. This was on the basis that 'service was inseparable from land.'¹⁶

Though nobody would dispute the importance of property in the gentry jigsaw, the alignment of its other pieces is still contentious. In particular, we would benefit from a closer examination of the roles of military service and shire administration in shaping the later medieval gentry. Such a comprehensive study has yet to be written; but its eventual conclusion will almost certainly echo the sensible compromise offered by Coss: 'The buzones, or administrative knights, are sometimes spoken of as though they formed a group apart from those who were militarily active. This is unlikely to have been true, for a successful administrator had to be a man of standing and, in such a society, men were bound to respect a military reputation.¹⁷ For the moment, however, so long as we recognise that the structure of landed society and the social implications of landowning became more complicated as the fourteenth century progressed, then it is possible to reconcile the contrasting approaches described above. Most of these attempts to solve the gentry jigsaw have one thing in common. From starting out by considering 'who were the gentry?' in particular periods and localities, they tend to drift inadvertently into asking 'what were the gentry?', an associated but subtly different question. Regardless of whether they were members of Du Boulay's demilitarised 'new gentility' or could instead switch 'effortlessly' from 'the shire court to the battlefield', it is important to try and locate shire officials more accurately within the broad outlines of landed society.¹⁸ Contemporaries, though, were in little doubt where the twin responsibilities of defence and law enforcement lay. They pertained to the gentry, most often personified by the

¹⁴ N. Denholm-Young, 'Feudal society in the thirteenth century: the knights', Collected Papers on Medieval Subjects (Oxford, 1946), pp.56-61.

¹⁵ K.S. Naughton, The Gentry of Bedfordshire in the Thirteenth and Fourteenth Centuries (Leicester, 1976), p.5.

¹⁶ C. Carpenter, *Locality and Polity: A Study of Warwickshire Landed Society*, 1401-1499 (Cambridge, 1992), pp.35-7, 42.

¹⁷ P. Coss, *The Langley Family and its Cartulary: A Study in Late Medieval 'Gentry'*, Dugdale Society Occasional Papers, 22 (Oxford, 1974), p.8.

¹⁸ F.R.H. Du Boulay, An Age of Ambition: English Society in the Late Middle Ages (London, 1970), p.65; A. Ayton, 'Edward III and the English aristocracy at the beginning of the Hundred Years War', Armies, Chivalry and Warfare in Medieval Britain and France, ed. M. Strickland (Stamford, 1998), p.200.

knights. At the end of the fourteenth century, for instance, William Langland was careful to point out that in *Richard the Redeless* that 'governaunce' pertained to the 'grete'.¹⁹

The first of these responsibilities, warfare, provided an obvious context for 'social leadership'. Status distinctions were carried forward from the countryside to the campaign, reinforced by chivalric display and, more practically, by a graded pay scale that distinguished between men-at-arms, knights and bannerets.²⁰ However, social leadership at home, within the context of the shire and its institutions, was instead buttressed with statutes intended to define the perimeters of the office-holding community more clearly. Sheriffs featured prominently in this legislation. Two distinct strands ran through it. The first, which can be traced back to the baronial reforms of Henry III's reign, aimed to ensure that sheriffs were landowners by attaching property qualifications to the office. At first this commitment was extremely vague: the Provisions of Oxford of 1258 dictated that sheriffs should be vavasours, or substantial country gentlemen. Most fourteenth-century petitions reminding the crown of its commitment were equally unspecific, demanding that nominees be 'gentz suffisantie des terres', or 'bones gentz' of equally 'bones renoun'.²¹ Quite suddenly, however, in 1371 the crown conceded to a specific property requirement of £20 per annum from land, thus bringing the sheriff into line with the escheator.²² Qualifications for peace commissioners were also tightened up in much the same way. During the period 1361-1439 the lay or gentry justices were first required to be sufficient knights and esquires, then to be local landowners, and, finally, to hold at least £20 of land.²³ Clear links were therefore being forged between property, respectability and suitability for office. The second strand was a logical extension of the first. It further sought to restrict the choice of sheriffs to local men by applying property qualifications to the sheriff's county of appointment. Again, the earliest legislation was vague in its requirement that sheriffs should have sufficient land 'to answer king and people', but the implications are obvious - property was also equated with answerability, presumably to curtail corruption and 'counteract the

¹⁹ The Vision of William Concerning Piers the Plowman together with Richard the Redeless, ed. W.W. Skeat, 2 vols (Oxford, 1886), i, p.622. Passus iii, li. 248-54. For introductions to the massive body of medieval estates literature see: G.R. Owst, Literature and Pulpit in Medieval England. A Neglected Chapter in the History of English Letters and of the English People (Oxford, 1961); J. Mann, Chaucer and Medieval Estates Satire: The Literature of Social Classes and the General Prologue to the Canterbury Tales (Cambridge, 1973); and R. Mohl, The Three Estates in Medieval and Renaissance Literature (New York, 1962).

²⁰ A. Ayton, 'English armies in the fourteenth century', Arms, Armies and Fortifications in the Hundred Years War, ed. A. Curry and M. Hughes (Woodbridge, 1994), pp.23-6 provides a clear summary of service conditions.

²¹ Rot. Parl., ii, p.161; ibid. pp.168, 229, 238, 261, 280.

²² Rot. Parl., ii, p.308; Saul, Knights and Esquires, p.110.

²³ The qualifications are outlined by A.L. Brown, *The Governance of Late Medieval England 1272-1461* (London, 1989), pp.125-6. For later developments see J.R. Lander, *English Justices of the Peace 1461-1509* (Gloucester, 1989), p.40.

official, clerkly interest of a civil servant'.²⁴ Royal commitment to these measures appeared in the Ordinances of 1311, was confirmed in 1316, and reaffirmed in 1328, 1330, 1331 and 1340.²⁵

When we look at these demands more closely they really are quite insubstantial. Nothing more was being asked than the delegation of local administration to local men with a stake in the community. On the whole it seems that adequate sheriffs were elected during the fourtcenth century, and continuous parliamentary sniping on the subject was probably born of the frustrated realisation that annual rotation and local nominees were ineffective as safeguards against corruption. Of course 'adequate' is a heavily loaded term. Until the last quarter of the century the statutes were unspecific on the issue, and even after the minimum qualification was fixed at £20 it is often difficult to identify sheriffs who failed to meet it. If, as seems likely, contemporaries were concerned about locality and visibility rather than pounds, shillings and pence, then the majority of sheriffs would have been acceptable.

ii. The social parameters of the shrieval elite: extremes of wealth

Wealth, specifically income from land and rents, offers a means of locating shire officials within the broad and shifting outlines of gentry society. Social leadership was outwardly identified with landownership and, by extension, landed resources. Shire officials were expected to be visible to the local population and accountable to the central authorities. Both required assets, and preferably local assets. Thus, it is first necessary to place the sheriffs somewhere on an uncertain social ladder, and then to establish whether or not they were local landowners in fulfilment of the property qualifications outlined above.

The first problem is undoubtedly the more difficult of the two. Measuring wealth is a complex and, for the most part, fruitless task; and we are perhaps handicapped by the expectation that important local officials were chosen from the upper echelons of county society, almost by default. Later medieval local government is conventionally perceived as a hierarchy, with sheriffs, knights of the shire and justices of the peace at the top, coroners and verderers at the bottom and other officials somewhere in between. This order of precedence was not so much dictated by the administrative importance of the office, although this did play a part, but by the quality of the men drafted in to officiate. On this basis it must also be assumed that the structure of local authority mirrored, and doubtless adapted to, the structure of local gentry society. Recent studies certainly seem to point in this direction. They are redolent with

²⁴ H.M. Cam, Liberties and Communities in Medieval England. Collected Studies in Local Administration and Topography (Cambridge, 1944), p.35. This requirement also emerged in the Provisions of Oxford. English Historical Documents, 1189-1327, ed. H. Rothwell (London, 1975), p.365.

²⁵ Statutes of the Realm, i, pp.160 (1311), 174 (1316), 258 (1328), 264 (1330), 266 (1331), 283 (1340).

hierarchies, cliques and elites fuelled by a mixture of wealth and administrative service. Simon Payling, for example, identified 'a clear hierarchy of offices' in fifteenth-century Nottinghamshire founded upon 'the social status of those who held them'.²⁶ Moving on to Derbyshire in the same period, we find that 'political society' was 'not coterminous with the Derbyshire gentry' – local administration was instead dominated by a 'a social elite'.²⁷ Fifteenth-century Leicestershire likewise saw 'a clear correlation between status and office holding'.²⁸ The cursus honorum, the movement of important landowners between several key administrative posts, has also been emphatically restated in Colin Platt's study of English postplague society.²⁹

d

In a general sense these conclusions are correct. Looking at the fourteenth century as a whole, the idea of an administrative hierarchy has some statistical basis. The three most prestigious posts – the shrievalty, parliament and the peace commission – were dominated by around 3,000 families, taken from a much larger pool of over 6,000 administratively active families. Yet for most of the fourteenth-century the cursus was not strongly defined or founded entirely on wealth. Enough obscure men infiltrated the shrievalties during this period to warrant caution. They are 'obscure' in the sense that little or nothing survives about their estates, and they appear in almost every county, particularly in the opening decades of the century. In Cornwall we find Thomas atte Fenne (sheriff 1344-9); in Worcestershire Walter de Berthorpe (1309-10), John de Hornyngwold and John de Fakenham (both 1315); in Rutland John Borkesworth (1327-8); in Herefordshire Richard Brugge (1352-4) and Roger Pauncefote (1383-4); in Cambridgeshire-Huntingdonshire Edmund de Furneaux (1361); and in Gloucestershire William de Leden (1354, 1355). It is likely that some of them belonged to what Morris called the 'lowest grade of esquires', or to the franklins and 'substantial free tenant farmers' identified by Denholm-Young.³⁰ These and other 'interlopers' suggest that there was no automatic parity between the importance of the commission and the status of the commissioner.³¹ But it is equally possible that these inconspicuous sheriffs are simply victims of the evidence, rather

²⁶ Payling, Political Society in Lancastrian England, p.109.

²⁷ Wright, The Derbyshire Gentry, p.94.

²⁸ Acheson, A Gentry Community, pp.111-2. Compare with Saul, Knights and Esquires, p.163; and Naughton, The Gentry of Bedfordshire, pp.53-4.

²⁹ C. Platt, King Death: The Black Death and its Aftermath in Late-Medieval England (London, 1996), p.65.

³⁰ W.A. Morris, 'The sheriff', The English Government at Work, 1327-1336. Volume 2: Fiscal Administration, ed. W.A. Morris and J.R. Strayer (Cambridge MA, 1947), p.53; N. Denholm-Young, The Country Gentry in the Fourteenth Century (Oxford, 1969), p.1.

³¹ Saul, Knights and Esquires, p.163.

than, as is often suggested, lowly retainers whose social standing was offset by their magnate connections.³²

On the whole, however, such victims are rare. Most sheriffs had enough interests in property and the property market to leave an impression in the sources. Evidence can be extracted in great quantities from chancery inquisitions, tax returns and a host of other documents too diverse to discuss individually.³³ Few of these records enable the historian to calculate precise incomes, and it is therefore impossible to arrange the landowners of any particular region sequentially by their resources. But even amidst the 'haphazard mixture of fact, fiction, and error',³⁴ the vast body of land-related evidence addresses some of the key questions that contemporaries asked about their sheriffs: where did they hold land, and was it sufficiently valuable to justify their appointment?

One simple, and simplistic, method of fixing the social parameters of the shrieval elite is to count substantial units of property, like manors, listed in inquisitions post mortem and other related documents. Counting manors, however, is a very precarious business.³⁵ Eric Acheson summarised the main pitfalls in his study of fifteenth-century Leicestershire: 'First, it is not always possible to determine whether a particular tract of land can be classed as a manor. Second, an estate was rarely a static entity. It was added to through marriage, purchase or royal grant, while depletions resulted from sales, gifts to children, usually younger sons and daughters, or by confiscations. Such changes to the estate can make the counting of manors a frustrating exercise.'³⁶ The first of Acheson's points is perhaps the most troublesome. What

³² Even in these cases the judicious use of unconventional sources can produce results. For example, Thomas atte Fenne served in two military expeditions where his horses were valued. According to Ayton's calculations, atte Fenne's mounts (valued at £10 in 1338 and £12 in 1342) mark him out as an esquire. The Wardrobe Book of William de Norwell, ed. M. Lyon, B. Lyon and H.S. Lucas (Brussels, 1983), p.309; E 36/204, fo.87v; Ayton, Knights and Warhorses, pp.224-5. See Saul, Knights and Esquires, pp.156-7 for Gloucestershire examples of men who were appointed as officials because of their connections.

³³ Inquisitions post mortem are among the most useful and abundant land-related records. Roughly twenty percent of sheriffs have extant inquisitions. For evaluations of these sources see C.D. Ross and T.B. Pugh, 'Materials for the study of baronial incomes in fifteenth-century England', *Economic History Review*, 2nd Series, 6 (1953-4), pp.186-189; R.F. Hunnisett, 'The reliability of inquisitions as historical evidence', *The Study of Medieval Records: Essays in Honour of Kathleen Major*, ed. D.A. Bullough and R.L. Storey, (Oxford, 1971), pp.206-35.

³⁴ Hunnisett, 'The reliability of inquisitions', p.227.

³⁵ J.P Cooper, 'The counting of manors', *EcHR*, 2nd Series, 8 (1955-56), pp.377-89 points out some of the difficulties in relation to the sixteenth- and seventeenth-century 'rise of the gentry' debate. For a cautionary note about applying this approach to the fourteenth century see Saul, *Knights and Esquires*, p.225.

³⁶ Acheson, A Gentry Community, p.46 and references. In spite of these problems Acheson was confident that manorial holdings revealed 'a close correlation between land distribution and status'. According to Acheson's calculations sixty percent of knightly families in fifteenth-century Leicestershire held between three and seven manors. His sample included sixteen sheriffs, almost all of

exactly constituted a manor and contributed to its value? When William Wilcotes died in 1411 he held a number of manors in no fewer than three counties. Hill Croome in Worcestershire was valued at 10 marks per annum, and Willicotes in Gloucestershire at £10. However, Wilcotes' manors in Oxfordshire – where he was most frequently employed in local administration – were rather more valuable with Headington and Chastelton being worth in excess of £20 each per annum.³⁷ Thomas Jardyn, a contemporary of Wilcotes who died in 1410, held a single manor in Sussex extended at around £8.³⁸ In 1407, and on an altogether different plane, Sir William Beaumont's array of manors in Devon ranged in value from £2 to over £40 per annum.³⁹ Yet, when Ralph Bryt died in 1349 he held over 220 acres of farmland in Dorset but apparently no manors, and this in a period when a knight's demesne rarely extended much beyond 200 acres.⁴⁰ It must also be borne in mind that regional variations in the value and condition of property were also significant, especially in the northern marches where endemic warfare could substantially devalue any real estate.⁴¹

A simple head count of manors is not, therefore, a sound basis for estimating incomes. Yet this experiment at least underlines the sheer diversity of landed resources at the shrieval elite's disposal. Of those sheriffs with extant inquisitions post mortem, thirty were not recorded as manorial lords; forty-six held a single manor; thirty-nine held two manors; twenty-nine held three manors; twenty-five held four manors; and the remainder, thirty-two men in all, held five or more manors. Counting manors is therefore useful as a means of emphasisng the extremes of income within the officer class. The uppermost stratum was occupied by likes of Sir Robert Carbonell, Sir Robert Corbet of Morton Corbet, and Sir Richard Sergeaux; the 'average' sheriff owned a handful of manors, like Sir Henry de Chalfhunt, Giles de Cogenho, Sir Walter de Romeseye, Sir William de Wauton and Sir Roger de Elmrugge; and, at the foot of the landholding pyramid, a considerable number of sheriffs held no manors at all by their deaths, or held only a fragmentary stake in one or two properties.

Other, more confined, snapshots point in the same direction. The Wiltshire lay subsidy roll of 1332 is a good example since it confirms that no fewer than seven sheriffs from the 1320s and 1330s were local landowners – Sir Philip de la Beche, Gilbert de Berewik, Sir Peter

³⁹ CIPM, xix, p.87 (nos.268-271). Beaumont served as sheriff of Devon in 1398-99.

them knights or distrainees, with incomes ranging from well over £100 down to a mere £13 per annum, averaging out at around £70.

³⁷ CIPM, xix, p.317 (nos.889-892). Wilcotes served as sheriff of Oxfordshire-Berkshire in 1392-3 and 1399-1400.

³⁸ CIPM, xix, p.288 (no.797). Jardyn was appointed to Surrey-Sussex in 1386-88 and 1392-3.

⁴⁰ CIPM, ix, p.254 (no.268). Bryt was sheriff of Devon in 1347-8. Saul, Knights and Esquires, pp.210-12.

⁴¹ CIPM, xvii, pp.247-9 (nos.632-7); vi, p.88 (no.146); xvi, pp.177-8 (nos.469-70).

Doynel, Sir John Mauduit, Sir Reginald de Paveley, Sir Adam de Walerand and the enigmatic Hildebrand de London. Their assessments ranged from 2s up to £2.⁴² Similar exercises, with the same results, can be carried out for Cumberland, Devon, Gloucestershire, Northumberland and Warwickshire.⁴³ The income tax returns of 1412 can also be used to look at extremes of personal wealth, and to set individual contrasts against a broader, national canvass. Some of the sheriffs listed in these returns were men of very great substance indeed.

County	Individu	als in the f	bllowing In	come Bands	r:	
	£20-39	£40-99	£100-99	£200-99	£300+	Total
Bedfordshire	33	10	1	0	0	44
Berkshire	32	9	0	0	0	41
Cambridgeshire	53	22	0	0	0	75
Derbyshire	41	27	5	0	0	73
Devon	72	38	3	0	1	114
Dorset	58	29	5	3	0	95
Essex	106	56	4	1	2	169
Hampshire	70	36	3	3	0	112
Huntingdonshire	10	8	2	0	0	20
Kent	94	51	9	0	0	154
Nottinghamshire	57	19	0	0	0	76
Somerset	105	64	8	2	1	180
Surrey	53	13	0	0	0	66
Sussex	52	24	10	1	1	88
Wiltshire	77	36	6	1	0	120

Table 2.1: J.M.W. Bean's Analysis of Local Income Tax Returns, 1412

Sir John Berkeley of Beverstone commanded an income of around £350 per annum from property in Gloucestershire, Somerset, Wiltshire and Hampshire.⁴⁴ Sir William Coggeshale was worth £130 in Essex, Cambridgeshire and Suffolk.⁴⁵ John Doreward's interests were confined to Essex, but they were nonetheless substantial.⁴⁶ At the other end of the spectrum, John Ashburnham held land that only just qualified him for knighthood, an honour that he had

⁴² The Wiltshire Tax List of 1332, ed. D.A. Crowley, Wiltshire Record Society, 45 (1989), pp.116, 113, 96, 34, 41, 61, 2, 10, 92, 130.

⁴³ Cumberland Lay Subsidy: Being the Account of a Fifteenth and Tenth Collected 6th Edward III, ed. J.P. Steel (Kendal, 1912); The Devonshire Lay Subsidy of 1332, ed. A.M. Erskine, Devon and Cornwall Record Society, New Series, 14 (1969); The Taxpayers of Medieval Gloucestershire. An Analysis of the 1327 Lay Subsidy Roll with a New Edition of its Text, ed. P. Franklin (Stroud, 1993); The Northumberland Lay Subsidy Roll of 1296, ed. C.M. Fraser (Newcastle, 1968); The Lay Subsidy Roll for Warwickshire of Edward III (1332), ed. W.F. Carter, Dugdale Society Publications, 6 (Oxford, 1926).

⁴⁴ *HP*, ii, pp.197-9.

⁴⁵ *HP*, ii, pp.616-8.

⁴⁶ Feudal Aids, vi, p.440; HP, ii, pp.790-2.

already declined.⁴⁷ Bean's helpful analysis of these tax returns shows that Ashburnham was far more typical than his colleagues were (*Table 2.1*, above). By far the largest group of landowners in England enjoyed incomes of between £20 and £39 per annum, which roughly corresponds to the large group of sheriffs identified above who held one or two manors or the equivalent in scattered properties.

Detailed case studies, covering a thirty percent sample of the sheriffs, prove that not all highranking officials were drawn from the most distinguished circles of county society during the fourteenth century. A few composite profiles from this sample should help to emphasise the range of resources that sheriffs had at their disposal. First we encounter those who were teetering on the edge of obscurity, like Robert de Bokenhale, appointed undersheriff of Worcestershire in 1306. Bokenhale was most frequently connected with Shropshire and Shrewsbury in particular rather than Worcestershire. In February 1304 a man of that name forfeited part of the town's seal because he was 'not a fit person' and did not 'attend to the office personally as he ought'; and in 1309 he and his wife received permission to grant land on the outskirts of Shrewsbury to the local abbey.⁴⁸ John Harneys, on the other hand, was nominated as sheriff of Surrey-Sussex at the very beginning of the century and remains almost completely obscure. Is this the man with Suffolk connections who was accused of poaching fish near Ipswich in 1312? Or is it the John Harneys who accompanied Sir John de Hastings to Scotland in 1298?⁴⁹ In either case there is scant evidence linking Harneys to his shrievalty or, indeed, to any other county. For a handful of other appointees the evidence is almost as slight, but seems to infer more substantial property interests. For example, the only substantive reference to Geoffrey de Dersham, sheriff of Essex-Hertfordshire in 1382, comes from an inquisition of 1398 when he held a quarter of a knights' fee from the earl of March.⁵⁰ Sir Adam de Bloye's Essex credentials are equally insecure - the only evidence of his estates is a pardon, dating from 1339, to a man who robbed his house at Henham.⁵¹

Yet the vast majority of sheriffs can be found in several different property-related sources. From the fragments of surviving evidence it is clear that John de Alveton's modest estates in Oxfordshire and Berkshire must have left him well short of the £40 qualification for

⁴⁷ Ashburnham was worth around £25 in 1415, but in 1393 paid a £2 fine for failure to assume knighthood. *HP*, ii, pp.66-7.

⁴⁸ CPR, 1301-07, pp.210, 271; ibid., 1307-13, p.202.

⁴⁹ CPR, 1307-13, pp.531-2. C 67/11, m.1. A John Harneys served as sub-escheator of Suffolk c.1295-6: Calendar of Inquisitions Miscellaneous, 1307-49, p.77.

⁵⁰ CIPM, xvii, p.445 (no.1212). Other evidence is circumstantial. Dersham served as coroner of Essex (and was later removed for insufficient qualification), and as steward of the honour of Raleigh in the 1370s. CCR, 1369-74, p.8; *ibid.*, 1374-77, p.38, 135; *ibid.*, 1377-81, p.233.

⁵¹ CPR, 1338-40, p.338. He was sheriff of Essex-Hertfordshire in 1333, and listed as a knight of Essex in 1324.

knighthood.⁵² John Laundels, another mid-century sheriff of Oxfordshire-Berkshire, had much in common with John de Alveton: they moved in similar circles, probably enjoyed very similar incomes, and both found a niche in local administration, along with their non-knightly colleague Edmund Malyns.⁵³ Gilbert de Berewik occupied a very similar position in Wiltshire. As one of the most prolific sheriffs of the period, Berewik was either a very talented man or a willing public servant.⁵⁴ Richard de Chiselden (Devon 1369, 1372-3 and 1377), Peter de Boxstede (Essex-Hertfordshire, 1348, 1349-50), and Martin de Fishacre (Devon, 1362-64) exemplify those esquires who were qualified for knighthood by possessing lands worth in excess of £40 per annum.⁵⁵ The misadventures of John le Mareschal as sheriff of Bedfordshire-Buckinghamshire suggest a similar standing.⁵⁶ Slightly higher up the property ladder were men like Sir John de Aylesbury of Milton Keynes who served as sheriff of Bedfordshire-Buckinghamshire on five occasions in the second half of the century. Aylesbury came into a substantial inheritance in 1349 on the death of his paternal grandfather, Sir Philip, and was knighted by 1361.57 Inquisitions also contribute a great deal to our knowledge of Otto Bodrugan, sheriff of Cornwall in 1379, and his estates. Scattered references suggest that he did indeed belong to an 'ancient, eminent and opulent Cornish family'.58

⁵³ Laundels: CIPM, xi, pp.86-7 (no.114). Malyns: Feudal Aids, iv, pp.176, 342.

⁵²Alveton was sheriff in 1335-40, 1341, 1342-7 and 1352-4. Munimenta Civitatis Oxonie, ed. H.E. Salter, Oxford Historical Society, 71 (1917), pp.92-3 (nos.104, 106), 97 (no.110), 104 (no.120); The Boarstall Cartulary, ed. H.E. Salter, Oxford Historical Society, 88 (1930), pp.8 (no.9), 26-7 (nos.65, 70); The Cartulary of the Monastery of St. Frideswide at Oxford. Volume 2, ed. S.R. Wigram, Oxford Historical Society, 31 (1896), p.2 (no.688); The Cartulary of the Abbey of Eynsham. Volume 2, ed. H.E. Salter, Oxford Historical Society, 51 (1908), pp.64-5 (no. 618); Cartulary of the Medieval Archives of Christ Church, ed. N. Denholm-Young, Oxford Historical Society, 92 (1931), p.175. See also VCH Berkshire, iii, pp.472-3; VCH Oxfordshire, viii, p.24. For Alveton's death and estates see CIPM, xi, p.216 (no.271); CCR, 1360-64, pp.412, 450.

⁵⁴ He was sheriff of Wiltshire in 1334-5 and 1336. Hemingby's Register, ed. H.M. Chew, Wiltshire Record Society, 18 (1962), p.143 (no. 254); VCH Wiltshire, vii, p.201; CIPM, xi, pp.32-3 (no.44); Abstracts of Feet of Fines Relating to Wiltshire for the Reign of Edward III, ed. C.R. Elrington, Wiltshire Record Society, 29 (1973), pp.20 (no.34), 32 (no.88), 32-3 (no.93), 34 (no.101), 112 (no.459), 116 (no.476); Wiltshire Extents for Debts Edward I-Elizabeth I, ed. A. Conyers, Wiltshire Record Society, 28 (1972), pp.21-2 (no.8); Lacock Abbey Charters, ed. K.H. Rogers, Wiltshire Record Society, 34 (1978), p.18 (no.27). Berewik was keeper of the forests of Melksham, Chippenham and Pewsham: The Edington Cartulary, ed. J.H. Stevenson, Wiltshire Record Society, 42 (1986), p.119 (no.456). For his landed interests in Wiltshire see VCH Wiltshire, vii, pp.100, 112; ix, p.28; x, p.241; xi, p.243; xii, pp.189, 194; xiv, p.56.

⁵⁵ Chiselden: E 198/4/3. Fishacre: C 47/1/15, m.11.

⁵⁶ E 101/507/15. E 199/1/9, 29, 37; 15/3; 15/40; 39/41.

⁵⁷ Aylesbury inherited property in four counties and London, including Milton Keynes, Bradnell, and Broughton in Buckinghamshire, Rousham in Oxfordshire, and Aldbury in Hertfordshire. HP, ii, p.86-8.

⁵⁸ CIPM, xv, p.369 (no.941); *ibid.*, xvi, pp.254-5 (no.667); *ibid.*, xvii, p.176 (no.421); Calendar of Ancient Deeds, ii, p.512; *ibid.*, iv, p.508. See HP, ii, pp.269-70 for an entry for William Bodrugan, son of Otto.

Indeed, the contrasts from county to county, and from individual to individual are so great that few generalisations about wealth and status hold up under scrutiny. Take, for example, a sequence of shrieval appointments in Bedfordshire-Buckinghamshire during Edward II's reign: Sir Roger de Tyringham, Richard de Cave, Sir Ingelram de Berenger and Sir Philip de Aylesbury. How much did these men really have in common, other than the fact that they served as sheriff? Berenger, the 'trusted servant and knight' of Hugh le Despenser the elder, did not have particularly strong links with either Bedfordshire or Buckinghamshire, but did own considerable property elsewhere.⁵⁹ Richard de Cave appears to have held a modest estate in Buckinghamshire, perhaps built up through royal service – he was certainly attached to the king's household during his confrontation with Lancaster.⁶⁰ Aylesbury and Tyringham, in contrast, belonged to deeply rooted local families and their views of the shrievalty and its significance may have been rather different from those of their colleagues.⁶¹ Other vignettes reveal similar contrasts. Yorkshire, that most knightly of counties, was presided over by only three sheriffs during the 1350s, Sir William de Plumpton, Sir Peter de Nuttele and Sir Miles de Stapleton of Haddlesey. Stapleton was the grandson of the Sir Miles, sometime steward of the royal household, who was killed at Bannockburn in 1314 and left his heirs with substantial estates in the Selby area.⁶² Plumpton was also the scion of an 'ancient' but 'comparatively modest' Yorkshire family.⁶³ Nuttele's origins were slightly different in that his family rose through service to the counts of Aumarle in Holderness until the end of the thirteenth century when the liberty escheated to the crown.⁶⁴ All three were conspicuous members of 'the gentry'; but they came to the shrievalty from different directions and brought to it different resources, interests and skills.

⁵⁹ J.C. Davies, *The Baronial Opposition to Edward II* (London, 1967 repr), pp.89-90, n.10. Berenger was one of the Despensers' most loyal and long-standing retainers. N. Saul, 'The Despensers and the downfall of Edward II', *EHR*, 99 (1984), pp.6-7. He held lands in Wiltshire, Berkshire, and Hampshire. For example, *Calendar of Chancery Warrants*, p.203; *Calendar of Charter Rolls*, 1300-26, p.314. Berenger served with other captains at the beginning of the century. C 67/14, m.10; C 67/15, mm.2, 3, 6, 13; C 71/6, m.3.

⁶⁰ Cave was described as a king's yeoman. In 1327 he was allowed to cancel a £50 debt from money owed to him by Edward II for robes, expenses and lost horses. CCR, 1318-23, p.95; *ibid.*, 1323-27, p.231; *ibid.*, 1327-30, p.9; Calendar of Memoranda Rolls, 1326-27, p.61. Later evidence links him with Bedford. He does not appear in contemporary distraint lists. C 47/1/8, m.1.

⁶¹ Tyringham: *Feudal Aids*, i, pp.16, 35. He died in 1358. An inquisition post mortem was ordered in Buckinghamshire but has not survived. *CFR*, 1369-77, p.84.

⁶² CIPM, viii, pp.299-300 (no.454); ibid., xiii, pp.174-6 (no.207).

⁶³ The Plumpton Letters and Papers, ed. J. Kirby, Camden Society, 5th Series, 8 (1996), p.2.

⁶⁴ CIPM, vii, p.398 (no.567); Chronica Monasterii de Melsa, ed. E.A. Bond, 3 vols (Rolls Series, 1867-68), ii, p.293. See E 199/49/40 for a badly faded account of his lands 1362-3. The early history of the family is discussed by B. English, The Lords of Holderness 1086-1260: A Study in Feudal Society (Hull, 1991), pp.87-8.

Moving further northwards to the border counties, we find a gentry domination of the shrievalties that practically excluded the 'underclass', the parish gentry, the yeomen and the professional clerks. The uppermost baronial stratum furnished men like Andrew de Hartcla, Thomas de Lucy, Robert de Umfravill and Thomas de Musgrave. The county knights were well represented in both Northumberland and Cumberland, as were prospective knights and, towards the end of the century, esquires designated as such. A long list of names would be superfluous, but a few biographical sketches may serve to illustrate the typical sheriff of the period. One such man was Roland de Vaux, appointed to Cumberland in 1338. Vaux emerged from obscurity in 1329 when his services to the king were rewarded with a pardon, after which he regularly appears in the sources.⁶⁵ Described as a man-at-arms in 1324, Vaux's fortunes seem to have improved steadily. By 1340 his estates included Treuermane in the march of Cumberland and the manor of Torcrossock, which he acquired following the dramatic fall of Hartcla.⁶⁶ In common with other local landowners, Vaux seems to have had a sympathetic ear with the king: in 1341 he was pardoned for not taking up knighthood in consideration of his losses at the hands of the Scots, the terms of which were later elaborated to embrace his military service in the marches.⁶⁷ Sir John de Coupeland, Knighton's 'scutifer elegans et audax', is a more familiar figure.⁶⁸ Coupeland is most famous for his exploits at the battle of Neville's Cross in 1346 where he captured David II of Scotland, for which he received the rank of knight banneret, an annuity of £500, and the lasting gratitude of Edward III.⁶⁹ He may not have been quite as inconspicuous before Neville's Cross as has been suggested: there is evidence that he enjoyed a moderately successful military career in Scotland and the marches during the 1330s. and he seems to have been a member of the king's household.⁷⁰ But Coupeland's fortune in 1346 immediately propelled him into the upper echelons of border society, and his extensive activity in the land market brought with it the responsibilities of office which culminated in the shrievalty of Northumberland in 1350 and the wardenship of the east march in 1359.71 John de Thirlewall, sheriff of Cumberland in 1384 and 1386, matched Coupeland's military experience

⁶⁵ CPR, 1327-30, p.475.

⁶⁶ Parl. Writs, II, ii, p.649. For Vaux's licence to crenellate at Treuermane see CPR, 1338-40, p.417, *ibid.*, p.449 for his possession of Torcrossock. Torcrossock was valued at 100s. later in the century: CIM, 1348-77, p.277.

⁶⁷ CPR, 1340-43, pp.174, 186.

⁶⁸ Chronicon Henrici Knighton, ed. J.R. Lumby, 2 vols (Rolls Series, 1895), ii, p.117. For a discussion of Coupeland's turbulent career see M.C. Dixon, 'John de Coupland – hero to villain', The Battle of Neville's Cross 1346, ed. D. Rollason and M. Prestwich (Stamford, 1998), pp.36-49.

⁶⁹ CPR, 1345-48, pp.226, 515; *ibid.*, 1354-58, p.222.

⁷⁰ E 101/19/27, m.9 (1336, Roxburgh); E 101/20/17, mm.6, 8 (1337, Scotland); *Treaty Rolls Preserved in the Public Record Office. Volume 2: 1337-39*, ed. J. Ferguson (London, 1972), p.145 (1338, France); E 101/22/40, m.3 (1341, Roxburgh); *CFR*, 1337-47, p.366; *CDS*, iii, p.238; *CCR*, 1343-46, p.354.

⁷¹ Rotuli Scotiae, ed. D Macpherson et al, 2 vols (Record Commission, 1814), i, pp.843, 857.

but did not share in his luck. His career splendidly recreates the routine fusion of military and public concerns. His campaigning career began in France with the siege of Paris in 1360, matured with John of Gaunt in 1369, and culminated in the 1370s with a prolonged attachment to Henry, Lord Percy in a succession of border garrisons. But Thirlewall was also a moderately wealthy landowner with estates at Alstonby and Kirklevington, and his retirement from active campaigning simply freed him to make a different kind of contribution.⁷²

Other, similar, snapshots could be offered, but they would only serve to emphasise the diversity of landed resources held by members of the shrieval elite. As a group, sheriffs were drawn from the whole spectrum of gentry society, and for the purposes of this study I would be inclined to use a broad definition of that society. Moreover, each end of this spectrum embraced its own range of experiences. At one end there were townsmen in the process of laying down gentle roots, established gentry who Hilton might have regarded as 'meagre in resources', and the armigeri rather elegantly described by Denholm-Young as the 'younger sons' and 'tenants of fragmented fees, the victims or otherwise of subinfeudation'.⁷³ Actual and future magnates occupied the other extreme, serving alongside the county gentry who made up the bulk of the crown's officials. My impression is that there was some bunching in the £20-£60 income bracket; but this is nothing more than an impression, formed from evidence that rarely allows direct comparison, like with like. No historian of the fourteenth century has been foolish, or daring, enough to rank landowners by their income, and it must be doubted if the sources survive to make this possible. Nonetheless, it is significant enough to find this key group of shire administrators being recruited from such a broad cross-section of landed society, and, from a nationwide perspective, there is room to doubt the elitism of the shrieval elite.

iii. Locality and politics

The second strand in the reform of the shrievalty, the call for local nominees, poses fewer problems for the historian than the laborious and unrewarding task of estimating income. Indeed, it is arguably the more important of the two exercises. Though a minority of sheriffs, the stereotypical upstarts and nouveaux riches, might have aroused the suspicion or resentment of their peers, at least they were 'of the county', and therefore a lesser evil than the outsiders and acting stewards so often condemned in contemporary statutes and petitions.⁷⁴

An analysis of the thirty percent landholding sample suggests that the vast majority of sheriffs appointed during the fourteenth century were local, either by birth or through the

⁷² HP, iii, pp.583-4.

⁷³ R.H. Hilton, A Medieval Society: The West Midlands at the End of the Thirteenth Century (Cambridge, 1966), p.57; Denholm-Young, The Country Gentry, p.5.

⁷⁴ See for example the Statute of Lincoln, 1316. Stat. Realm, i, pp.174-5.

accumulation of property later in life (Table 2.2, below). Though there are the inevitable problems of evidence and obscurity, it seems that outsiders were rarely appointed to crowncontrolled shrievalties in this period. This conclusion should not be a surprise since it follows a well-worn path beaten by local studies of shire administrators, whether essentially antiquarian or conceived as part of a wider investigation of gentry society.⁷⁵ Pugh's analysis of Wiltshire is typical. He observed that from the later thirteenth century sheriffs were local men, with only a handful of exceptions including John de Neuburgh (1299-1301), John de Hertrig (1301-4) and the Kentish knight Sir Henry de Cobham (1304-5).⁷⁶ Notwithstanding Morris' lingering suspicion that the landholding qualifications were 'poorly enforced', and the circumstantial evidence thrown up in 1329 when the Nottinghamshire eyre could not obtain the records of former sheriffs because they held no land in the county, the same or similar comments have been made about Leicestershire, Gloucestershire, Nottinghamshire, and Derbyshire.⁷⁷ Perhaps Morris was right to question the qualifications of sheriffs appointed in the first quarter of the fourteenth century when, as he put it, 'political partisanship' served to distort the natural connotations of 'suitable and sufficient sheriffs'. This period more than any other saw officials transplanted into counties where they had no interests, and not necessarily because of their political sympathies. Yet the connection between locality and authority was firmly established by 1350 at the very latest. If there was a single identifiable turning point in this process, rather than a gradual change in attitude towards local government, then it occurred in the late thirteenth rather than the fourteenth century. Maddicott saw the appointments of 1278 as a watershed and as part of Edward I's 'revolution in county government'. According to the Dunstable chronicler 'the king removed all of the sheriffs, namely clerks and foreigners [extraneos], and replaced them with knights from their own counties [milites de propriis comitatibus]', thus setting the pattern for the future, and with only 'occasional intruders'.78 Certainly by the end of the fourteenth century 'foreign' sheriffs were exceptional and have been

⁷⁵ More 'antiquarian' efforts include J.B. Blakeway, *The Sheriffs of Shropshire* (Shrewsbury, 1831); E. Viney, *The Sheriffs of Buckinghamshire from the Eleventh Century to the Present Day* (Aylesbury, 1965); and the prolific C.H. Hunter Blair, 'The sheriffs of Northumberland. Part 1, 1076-1602', *Archaeologia Aeliana*, 4th Series, 20 (1942), pp.11-89.

⁷⁶ R.B. Pugh, 'King's government in the Middle Ages', *VCH Wiltshire*, v, p.13. Neuburgh had Dorset and Gloucestershire connections, and Hertrig was from Berkshire.

⁷⁷ Morris, 'The sheriff', p.48; CCR, 1327-30, p.584. Acheson, A Gentry Community, pp.117-18; Saul, Knights and Esquires, pp.117-18; Payling, Political Society in Lancastrian England, pp.111-12; Wright, The Derbyshire Gentry, pp.110-12;

 ⁷⁸ J.R. Maddicott, 'Edward I and the lessons of baronial reform: local government, 1258-80', *Thirteenth-Century England I. Proceedings of the Newcastle upon Tyne Conference 1985*, ed. P.R. Coss and S.D. Lloyd (Woodbridge, 1986), p.27. *Annales Monastici*, ed. H.R. Luard, 5 vols (Rolls Series, 1864-69), iii, p.279.

treated as such by historians looking for local manifestations of national politics. Otherwise, as Chris Given-Wilson rightly concluded, 'outsiders' were 'hardly ever appointed' to the office.⁷⁹

Shrievalty	130	0-25	1326	5-50	135	-75	1376	5-14	00 To	tal
	Y	N	Y	Ν	Y	N	Y	Ν	Y	Ν
Bedfordshire-Buckinghamshire	2	1	6	0	2	0	1	1	11	2
Cambridgeshire-Huntingdonshire	3	0	1	0	1	2	5	1	10	3
Cornwall	3	2	0	2	1	0	4	0	7	4
Cumberland	4	0	1	1	5	1	5	0	14	2
Derbyshire-Nottinghamshire	1	0	4	0	4	2	4	2	13	4
Devon	5	1	5	1	6	1	4	0	20	3
Essex-Hertfordshire	6	0	3	1	7	3	5	2	21	6
Gloucestershire	2	0	2	0	5	1	7	0	16	1
Hampshire	2	0	2	0	5	0	5	1	14	1
Herefordshire	0	1	2	0	4	1	5	1	11	3
Kent	2	1	9	0	3	0	6	0	20	1
Lancashire	3	0	0	0	2	0	1	0	6	0
Lincolnshire	3	1	2	1	3	0	4	0	12	2
Norfolk-Suffolk	4	1	3	0	1	0	5	1	13	2
Northamptonshire	3	2	2	0	4	0	0	0	9	2
Northumberland	2	1	6	0	3	0	2	0	13	1
Oxfordshire-Berkshire	3	2	1	1	6	0	6	0	16	3
Rutland	0	0	0	1	1	0	3	0	4	1
Shropshire-Staffordshire	3	3	0	2	0	0	1	1	4	6
Shropshire (after 1345)	0	0	2	1	1	0	4	1	7	2
Staffordshire (after 1345)	0	0	0	1	3	2	2	0	5	3
Somerset-Dorset	3	1	2	0	8	1	5	2	18	4
Surrey-Sussex	7	1	4	0	6	0	4	1	22	2
Warwickshire-Leicestershire	5	1	2	0	3	1	3	1	13	3
Westmoreland	3	2	3	0	1	0	1	0	8	2
Wiltshire	3	1	3	0	0	0	2	2	8	3
Worcestershire	2	5	1	0	1	1	2	0	6	6
Yorkshire	5	0	6	1	4	0	5	0	19	1
Totals									340	73

Table 2.2: Were Sheriffs Local Landowners?

Note: Individual sheriffs are classed by their first appointment. The landowning sample also includes 29 inter-county sheriffs, bringing the total up to 442.

Table 2.2 implies that around one in six sheriffs did not hold land in their counties of appointment. This should be regarded as a maximum figure, and probably an overstatement of a problem that was given more time in parliament than it really warranted, especially during the mid-fourteenth century.⁸⁰ The tug of war over the shrievalty played out in parliament

⁷⁹ C. Given-Wilson, The English Nobility in the Later Middle Ages: The Fourteenth-Century Political Community (London, 1987), p.79.

⁸⁰ The matter was raised in 1346, 1347, 1350, 1351-2, and 1354. *Rot. Parl.*, ii, pp.161, 168, 229, 238, 261, 280.

demonstrates the innate conservatism of provincial 'politics': indeed, the few recorded complaints against insufficient sheriffs tell us more about social snobbery than the perceived defects of shire administration. If a handful of men were found objectionable then it was usually because they held insufficient local property to justify their place at the top of the administrative hierarchy. Precise property thresholds were subsumed in a more general concern that officials should have a personal stake in the community, and the celebrated dismissal of Hildebrand de London as sheriff of Devon in October 1335 emphasises this fear of foreigners, of men without local ties. Hildebrand was a highly experienced official with extensive estates in Wiltshire, but not in Devon.⁸¹ The mere possession of property was not always enough to commend a sheriff to his peers. In 1318 the men of Leicestershire petitioned for the removal of their sheriff, William de Neville, on the grounds that he held no land in the county except his wife's dower.⁸² John Maddicott described how the appointment of John de Oxenford as sheriff of Derbyshire-Nottinghamshire in 1334 might have been viewed locally with equal contempt. Oxenford was a parvenu who enjoyed the influential patronage of John de Shorditch, and, like Neville, his only property in Nottinghamshire was a share in a dower probably worth no more than £8 per annum. His later unpopularity may therefore 'be partly explained by the insignificance of his social position'; he was 'a townsman and an outsider, lacking a patrimony in the county and with his wife's dower as his only estate. Men who held land merely in right of their wives were rarely regarded with much respect.'83 But these men were exceptions, and their appointments triggered occasional displays of localism or personal antagonism.

Outsiders were far more common in the fee shrievalties than elsewhere, which is only to be expected. Honorary sheriffs naturally chose familiar deputies to manage the affairs of office, and the location of their estates, if indeed they owned any, would have been of secondary importance. On occasions both the magnate and his deputy were local, as in the case of Richard de Stoneleye, Thomas de Beauchamp's undersheriff of Warwickshire-Leicestershire in the period 1344-6. Stoneleye's main interests lay at Hook Norton, Oxfordshire, but he was listed as an *armiger* in Warwickshire in 1345 and was often associated with the county in recognisances

⁸¹ CFR, 1327-37, pp.463, 467-8. A similar case emerged in Devon in June 1341 when a commission was set up to inquire into the lands of Hervey Tyrel, then sheriff of the county, as it had been reported that he held insufficient property to answer king and people. Sadly, the return has not survived. CPR, 1340-43, p.307.

⁸² SC 8/58, no.2881. Saul, Knights and Esquires, p.114 n.

⁸³ J.R. Maddicott, 'The birth and setting of the ballads of Robin Hood', *EHR*, 93 (1978), pp.276-299. Compare with SC 1/40, no.178, a petition of December 1390 in which John of Gaunt wrote to the Chancellor requesting the removal of Thomas de Whitton as sheriff of Shropshire-Staffordshire: 'ove viscomte de Salop nest par covenable ne soloniu les estatutes faite fie les establisment des viscoms allege acceptable a celle office ce si ceo meisme'.

and other transactions.⁸⁴ But more often than not, undersheriffs were brought in from outside the shrievalty, or simply did not hold any significant properties. For instance, Sir Robert de Bilkemore served as undersheriff and then sheriff of Cornwall and was extremely active in the West Country as an administrator and estate official during the late 1320s and 1330s. He had extensive property in Bedfordshire, Wiltshire and, after 1332, Hampshire following the death of his father-in-law Sir William Harden – but not in Cornwall.⁸⁵ This also applied when fee shrievalties escheated to the crown, as demonstrated by the royal troubleshooter Sir Ivo de Aldeburgh, sheriff of Rutland in 1321-2. Aldeburgh was often described as a Yorkshireman in chancery documents, and since he was appointed undersheriff at a time of extreme uncertainty in the north and midlands his landed estates were probably less important than his political sympathies.⁸⁶ Magnates with the resources and influence of Richard, earl of Arundel could probably defuse or deflect any criticism of their undersheriffs; but they could exert no such control from the grave, and in 1376 the community of Shropshire complained bitterly of the 'meschief' that the earl's life shrievalty had caused.⁸⁷

Without more explicit evidence it is impossible to say how many other sheriffs, like Hildebrand de London, fell victim to localism. Occasional hesitancy in the appointment process may show a concern to find the right men for the job, in order to forestall the kind of confrontation provoked in Devon; but it is just as likely that cancelled commissions to sheriffs attest refusal to serve.⁸⁸ Every now and again appointments were made, duly enrolled, but then cancelled without explanation. Some of these cancellations were, in actual fact, postponements, where outgoing sheriffs were ordered to remain in office for a specified period after which their successors would take over. For instance, three days after the nomination of Sir John de Durburgh as sheriff of Somerset-Dorset in February 1340, the Council ordered the existing sheriff, Sir Walter de Rodeneye, to continue in office until after Easter for reasons 'concerning the welfare of the king and the people of those parts'. Durburgh's term as sheriff finally began

⁸⁴ CIPM, x, p.297 (no.357); Feudal Aids, iv, p.183; CCR, 1337-39, p.413; CFR, 1337-47, pp.224, 523. Stoneleye accompanied Beauchamp to France in the summer of 1346. Crecy and Calais, ed. G. Wrottesley (London, 1898), p.130. He was also pardoned at Beauchamp's request: *ibid.*, p.269.

⁸⁵ CIPM, xi, pp.13-4 (no.22). CCR, 1327-30, pp.94, 370, 563; *ibid.*, 1330-33, pp.279, 613, 454. CIPM, vii, p.173 (no.242). Bilkemore combined his domestic duties with an active campaigning career: C 71/15, m.27 (Scotland, 1335); C 71/17, m.4, E 101/35/3, m.1, E 101/20/25, m.3 (Scotland, 1337-8); C 76/17, m.27 (Brittany, 1342).

⁸⁶ CCR, 1323-27, p.622; *ibid.*, 1327-30, p.11. He also served as constable of Barnard Castle during minority of Earl Thomas of Warwick.

⁸⁷ SC 8/139, no.6912. For a discussion of Arundel's considerable wealth see C. Given-Wilson, 'Wealth and credit, public and private: the earls of Arundel 1306-1397', *EHR*, 106 (1991), pp.1-26. This paper does not mention the shrievalty as a potential source of profit.

⁸⁸ R. Virgoe, 'The crown and local government: East Anglia under Richard II', *The Reign of Richard II. Essays in Honour of May McKisack*, ed. F.R.H. Du Boulay and C.M. Barron (London, 1971), pp.228-30.

in November.⁸⁹ The transfer, in 1337, between Sir John de Harsyk and Sir Robert de Causton in Norfolk-Suffolk was even more confused. Harsyk's original appointment was made on 1 June, postponed until the end of the month, and then postponed again until Michaelmas – in the meantime Causton managed to find mainpernors to stand surety for his good behaviour as sheriff.⁹⁰ Cancelled commissions, on the other hand, may raise questions about the suitability of the candidates, especially when those rejected seem to have been members of the parish gentry, or perhaps clerks. The cancelled appointment of John atte Gotere of Boston as sheriff of Lincolnshire in 1326 could be a case in point.⁹¹ But if lack of property *was* the problem, then atte Gotere and the rest, like Neville and Oxenford, were quite exceptional cases, for although insufficient qualification became a stock excuse for the replacement of coroners and verderers the more important government officials were seldom publicly dismissed on grounds of suitability.⁹²

Finally, it is worth noting that demands for local sheriffs did not seem to generate rifts within the joint shrievalties. On no occasion during the fourteenth century was there a conscious policy of alternating between sheriffs from two partner counties. Prior to 1370 such a policy would have been pointless anyway due to the lack of uniformity in appointments; but after the enforcement of annual replacement it would have been possible, in theory, to apportion the terms of office quite equitably. Appendix 2 offers a breakdown of the appointments made to the nine joint shrievalties after 1370 with the location of the sheriffs' principal estates. Besides confirming that the majority of sheriffs were indeed local men by the end of the century, it is

⁸⁹ CFR, 1337-47, pp.149, 160, 195. The delay in Rodeneye's removal may have been connected with the fact that he was one of those sheriffs elected locally under the terms of the Walton Ordinances. Perhaps in similar circumstances, in January 1341 Sir Thomas de Seymour was ordered to remain as sheriff of Wiltshire until the end of his year in office for reasons 'concerning the benefit of the king and the people of these parts and the quiet of the said people', notwithstanding the intervening appointment of Sir John de la Ryvere. Ryvere was directed to return his letters patent and have them cancelled at the exchequer. CFR, 1337-47, p.203.

⁹⁰ CFR, 1337-47, pp.12, 22, 23, 44. Harsyk took over on 26 September 1337.

⁹¹ CFR, 1319-27, p.397. Though a John de la Gottere was distrained in Lincolnshire in 1333-4, and served as a tax collector in 1327: C 47/1/19, m.6; E 198/3/19, m.1; CPR, 1327-30, p.173. Compare with Oliver de Wibbury (Devon, 1347), Stephen de Forsham (Kent, 1351), Robert Markant (Hampshire, 1351), William de Surflet (Lincolnshire, 1355), Thomas Archerugge (Kent, 1365) and Thomas Bocok (Essex-Hertfordshire, 1384). CFR, 1319-27, p.400; *ibid.*, 1347-56, pp.57, 262, 409; *ibid.*, 1356-68, p.305; *ibid.*, 1383-91, p.77. Cancellation was not always a sign of insufficiency. CFR, 1327-37, p.375: (the appointment of Sir Robert Ingram to Derbyshire-Nottinghamshire); *ibid.*, p.430 (Sir Roger Pichard to Herefordshire); *ibid.*, 1356-68, p.283 (Sir William de Wauton to Essex-Hertfordshire).

⁹² There are only a few examples. In April 1323 Sir John de Swyneford was appointed to replace Sir William Moigne as a commissioner of array in Huntingdonshire because Moigne did not reside in the county. In May 1347 William de Wauncy was supplanted by Robert Giffard as a tax collector in Suffolk on grounds of insufficiency; and in the parallel commission for Kesteven, Lincolnshire, Sir Walter de Gloucester was drafted in to replace the landless William de Wytlesbury, while Sir John Bussy filled the gap left by John de Tylney who, more specifically, had no lands in Kesteven itself. CPR, 1321-24, p.271; CFR, 1347-56, pp.20-1; ibid., 1337-47, p.493.

apparent that no effort was made to alternate appointments between the partner counties. Indeed, in many cases one of the partners enjoyed a palpable advantage over its neighbour, including Cambridgeshire, Norfolk, Nottinghamshire, Sussex and, to a lesser extent, Somerset. This was also a feature in the fifteenth century. Warwickshire outstripped Leicestershire in the period 1422-1485 due to the former county's 'surfeit' of 'powerful magnates whose contacts with central government could be used to draw the Exchequer's attention to men of their affinity'; and Derbyshire in the same period 'played second fiddle to Nottinghamshire, perhaps because of fewer contacts at court, perhaps because Nottinghamshire was wealthier and usually regarded as of more moment'.⁹³

Why, then, should the county communities have shown such a conspicuous interest in buttressing the general notion of 'social leadership' with a formal, statutory connection between wealth and local office? Several possible interpretations can be based on the arguments rehearsed in parliament. Given the crown's dilatory attitude to annual replacement, it is conceivable that repeated demands for suitable and sufficient sheriffs indicate a lack of confidence in its resolve to comply with the statutes. Constant prodding was required to remind the government of its commitments, resulting in a stream of rather derivative petitions that tackled a package of long-standing issues. This mentality is more readily apparent after 1371 when, despite almost universal compliance, the communes still asked the crown to commit itself to the annual rotation of sheriffs.⁹⁴ The desire for local sheriffs was also fuelled by several more general considerations. Pragmatists would have pointed out the obvious benefits of employing local landowners as sheriffs, escheators and coroners, the three posts most frequently mentioned in parliament. The gentry, as one writer put it, 'alone combined a detailed knowledge of conditions in the provinces with the wealth and leisure to perform governmental chores with a modicum of efficiency and impartiality.'95 Moreover, the knowledge that sheriffs had 'suffisauntes possessions deinz les Countes ou ils serrout' to answer king and people would, in theory, guard against inefficiency and corruption by providing local answerability. If appointees had a landed stake in their bailiwicks then they would be less likely to offend their neighbours or 'betray the interests of their class' out of fear of retribution.⁹⁶ Then again, the appointees themselves may have preferred to remain in familiar surroundings where they had

⁹³ Acheson, A Gentry Community, pp.116-7; Wright, The Derbyshire Gentry, pp.110-12. Acheson discounts wealth and population as significant factors in Leicestershire's lack of sheriffs.

⁹⁴ Petitions inviting the crown to confirm annual replacement were lodged in 1378, 1383, 1384, and 1385.

⁹⁵ Bennett, Community, Class and Careerism, pp.33-4.

⁹⁶ H.M. Cam, The Hundred and the Hundred Rolls (London, 1930), p.63.

family ties, retaining connections, lands, influence, and where the very act of office-holding brought additional prestige.⁹⁷

Local sheriffs may also be viewed as signs of a nascent independence or particularism in the provinces, part of a growing political awareness among networks of local gentry. Nigel Saul has gone so far as to argue that by the close of the thirteenth century the gentry felt obliged to protect themselves from the encroachments of royal authority, and an obvious way of doing this was to assert control over local institutions like the shrievalty.⁹⁸ The reasoning behind this is straightforward. A sheriff who shared the interests and disposition of the other members of the gentry could perhaps be relied upon to negate, or circumscribe, unwanted interference from the central government within the constraints of his commission. Underpinning the surface tensions over locality and the practicalities of office was an ongoing struggle between the crown and the communities, a struggle that revolved around the dualism inherent in the sheriff's brief to answer both king and people. In particular, did the selection of sheriffs who knew the 'country' and its resident gentry foster local solidarity with the potential to compromise financial efficiency and mitigate the crown's miscellaneous demands? Did local officials contribute to the conflict between local interest and central authority that represented 'one of the greatest obstacles in the way of orderly government'?99

This is an attractive theory with huge implications. It finds resonance in other administrative developments, notably the rise of parliament as a forum for real discussion and the role of county courts in shaping distinctive local attitudes to the political and social issues of the day.¹⁰⁰ However, it is very difficult to prove that the demand for local sheriffs was anything more than a self-interested, and in the event rather misguided, attempt to stem the tide of administrative malpractice. The danger posed by detached 'foreign' sheriffs is equally hard to detect. Of course sheriffs had much in common with the local population. Being left out of pocket, for example, was universally unpopular and this found expression in frequent attempts to reduce the sums owed on a number of county farms. In 1330 Sir Henry de Bisshebury, sheriff of Shropshire-Staffordshire, petitioned the king to reduce the farm and *proficuo* of his bailiwick due to the alienation of nine hundreds, referring to his own 'grant damage' and 'empoverissement'.¹⁰¹ In 1351-2 a petition was lodged in the name of the community of the

⁹⁷ B. Breslaw, 'The English Sheriff during the reign of King Edward I', unpublished Ohio Stark University Ph.D. (1968), p.65

⁹⁸ Saul, 'Conflict and consensus in English local society', Politics and Crisis in Fourteenth Century England, ed. J. Taylor and W. Childs (Stroud, 1990), p.51.

⁹⁹ D. Hughes, Social and Constitutional Tendencies in the Early Years of Edward III, (Philadelphia, 1978 repr), p.5.

¹⁰⁰ A subject best approached through Maddicott, 'The county community'.

¹⁰¹ Rot. Parl. ii, p.33.

whole realm ('la Commune') again requesting that all alienated hundreds be discharged from shrieval accounts.¹⁰² In 1377 the counties of Essex and Hertfordshire petitioned the king on behalf of their sheriff who was charged with farms and rents of properties no longer in royal hands: the local economy was said to be damaged by the plague and the local population requested a pardon of 100 marks 'en honour de charite' for themselves *and* for the sake of their officials who were suffering distraint for failing to meet the exchequer's demands.¹⁰³ These requests for financial relief – a tiny sample of those made in the name of individuals, counties and the community of the realm – are not signs of political particularism but of a cruder form of collective interest.¹⁰⁴ It is in the same context that we should see a petition lodged towards the end of the century requesting that a sheriff should not be reappointed if other people in the shire were qualified for the office: in other words, a man should not be forced to run the financial gauntlet of the shrievalty more than once.¹⁰⁵

Conflicts of interest there must have been, but the surviving evidence rarely allows us to determine where the primary allegiance of a particular sheriff lay, whether it was to the king, his lord, the county or to himself. Differences between the centre and the localities were the inevitable results of the partial devolution of government from one to the other. As Scott Waugh noted, 'the success of any state depends on the degree to which its authority can penetrate to local communities and secure compliance with its commands'; the medieval English government 'did so by ruling through the leading men of the community, whether in the village, hundred, county, or country as a whole'.¹⁰⁶ I, like John Gillingham, am more inclined to see this devolution as a source of royal strength rather than weakness. It is not coincidental that the appointment of officials who resided locally, of 'local officials' in the true sense, occurred in parallel with the creation of new specialist commissions which reduced the sheriff's array of powers. This expansion in shire administration not only diminished the authority of the individual, but also increased the gentry's involvement, thereby multiplying the links between the king and his subjects: 'Their [the gentry's] co-operation could not be taken for granted; they had to be won by conciliation, management and the exercise of patronage. It is hard to

¹⁰² Rot. Parl. ii, p.241.

¹⁰³ Rot. Parl. iii, pp.19-20. This petition is representative of others submitted by most counties at the beginning of Richard II's reign. In 1385, for instance, Devon claimed that its sheriffs were 'disherites' as a result of the county's excessive farm. *Rot. Parl.* iii, p.211.

¹⁰⁴ Such petitions may have represented the interests of a much narrower group, namely the sheriffs and MPs of the office-holding elite. There was a significant overlap between the two groups; many MPs had already been, or might expect to be, sheriffs. 'Since electoral practice allowed the sheriff considerable influence over the return he could ensure the election of MPs who would assiduously pursue the case': A. Gross, 'Langland's rats: a moralist's vision of Parliament', *Parliamentary History*, 9 (1990), pp.296-8.

¹⁰⁵ Rot. Parl., iii, p.96.

¹⁰⁶ S.L. Waugh, *England in the Reign of Edward III* (Cambridge, 1991), pp.8-9.

overestimate the significance of the government's dependence on the essentially voluntary support of local elites.'¹⁰⁷ The key phrase here is co-operation, not conflict. Part of the conciliation mentioned by Gillingham was the appointment of local sheriffs.

iv. Knights, prospective knights and esquires

Given the frequent rehearsal of complaints about unsuitable sheriffs, even when the problem seems to have been resolved, it is surprising that rank, and especially knighthood, played no direct part in the reforms. By the fourteenth century knighthood was based on a fixed property threshold – if, as Morris concluded, 'the prestige and security' offered by £40 landholders 'had much weight' then why was knighthood never put forward as a minimum requirement for office?¹⁰⁸ There are, I think, two likely explanations. First, there may simply have been insufficient knights available to perform all the tasks of local government. Numbers of knights in fourteenth-century England have aroused very little interest. Most thirteenth-century indications are of decline and, indeed, crisis.¹⁰⁹ David Crouch has asserted that by the end of the twelfth century knights 'were being weeded out', and that 'knightly status was only being kept up in the wealthier families'.¹¹⁰ By the 1430s the kingdom could muster only a few hundred knights and, though the rate and extent of this decline are very poorly understood, the fourteenth century must be seen as a key phase in knighthood's attenuated retreat.¹¹¹ Set against this trend England's knightly resources would have been quite inadequate to satisfy the

¹⁰⁷ J.B. Gillingham, 'Crisis or continuity? The structure of royal authority in England 1369-1422', *Das Spätmittelalteriche Königtum im Europäischen Vergleich*, ed. R. Schneider (Sigmaringen, 1987), pp.77-8.

¹⁰⁸ Morris, 'The sheriff', p.51. Coroners offered a precedent, and the demand for knightly coroners was revived during the reign of Richard II. R.F. Hunnisett, *The Medieval Coroner* (Cambridge, 1961), pp.173-4.

¹⁰⁹ For a radical reassessment of the numbers of knights in England during the reign of John see K. Faulkner, 'The transformation of knighthood in early thirteenth-century England', *EHR*, 111 (1996), pp.1-23. Faulkner criticises the widely accepted figures of Jeremy Quick, and suggests a total of 4,500 knights in the first quarter of the century. She also identifies 1215-30 as the key period of decline. Compare with J. Quick, 'The number and distribution of knights in thirteenth-century England: the evidence of the grand assize lists', *Thirteenth-Century England I*, ed. P. Coss and S.D. Lloyd (Woodbridge, 1986), pp114-23. Using lists of knights serving on grand assizes, Quick found it 'difficult to believe that there could have been more than 2,000 knights in England at any one time'. Quick was in broad agreement with Denholm-Young who gave estimates of 500 'fighting knights', 1,250 'actual knights' and 3,000 'potential knights'. N. Denholm-Young, 'Feudal society in the thirteenth century: the knights', *Collected Papers on Medieval Subjects* (Oxford, 1946), p.61. For further observations see P. Coss, *Lordship, Knighthood and Locality: A Study in English Society c.1180-c.1280* (Cambridge1991), pp.212-4.

¹¹⁰ D. Crouch, The Image of Aristocracy in Britain 1000-1300 (London, 1992), p.144.

¹¹¹ Coss, *The Knight in Medieval England*, p.134. The size of the knightly population has been teased out of the tax returns for 1436, as analysed by H.L. Gray, 'Incomes from land in 1436', *EHR*, 49 (1934), pp.607-39. For evidence of a mid-fifteenth century 'policy' of appointing high ranking sheriffs (ie. knights) see R. Virgoe, 'The crown, magnates and local government in fifteenth-century East Anglia', *The Crown and Local Communities in England and France in the Fifteenth Century*, ed. J.R.L. Highfield and R. Jeffs (Gloucester, 1981), p.75 and references.

crown's expanding manpower requirements. Equally, however, experience would have shown that rank had long ceased to be an accurate reflection of income. Demands for knightly officials would have simply excluded a great number of otherwise suitable candidates. So, any apparent reluctance to use knighthood in this way should instead be seen as a positive identification of social leadership and local government with the gentry as a whole rather than just the knights. The eventual adoption of a £20 property qualification – representing the estate of an esquire – merely provided formal recognition of a long-established fact: the crown could not afford to do without the services of its non-knightly officials.

Knighthood and attitudes to knighthood, however, still have much to tell us about status and self-perception during the fourteenth century. Indeed, classifying sheriffs and other local officials by their status as either knights or non-knights may be useful for indicating broad regional variations in the composition of the office-holding community. Naturally, any conclusions drawn from an analysis of rank must be treated with great caution. Though titles are expressions of status and relative importance, the complex, shifting terminology of gentry society is nothing more than an oblique expression of wealth and its relationship with office-holding. 'Knight' and 'esquire' *imply* minimum income levels, but nothing more. And what about those men who did not adopt titles, or who fell into the mass of *valetti* or lesser gentry with incomes of between £5 and £20? 'The composition of the officer class' undoubtedly 'tells us a lot about status';¹¹² but the cachet attached to certain administrative duties does not necessarily tell us an awful lot about wealth.

Quantifying the overall distribution of shrieval appointments to knights and esquires over the century as a whole is fraught with difficulty, simply because the treatment of rank in the sources was so inconsistent.¹¹³ Different classes of document, with differing objectives, employed different forms of notation, particularly where the broad section of *armigeri* was concerned. Gilbert de Ledred's disputed status typifies the problem. As a member of Henry, earl of Lancaster's retinue in September 1329, Ledred was one of those offered letters of protection, along with four *milites*, seven *clerici* and four *valetti*. Ledred, though, was listed with a block of retainers between the *clerici* and *valetti* without any designation.¹¹⁴ Far more often the records are completely silent about rank and social status. Though knights were sporadically designated on local commissions throughout the century, one of the first uses of 'esquire' in this context occurred in 1361 when John Charnels was appointed as a commissioner of array, and even this was thirty years ahead of its time. The first consistent use of the term came at the very

¹¹² Carpenter, Locality and Polity, p.263.

¹¹³ For examples drawn from parliamentary returns see H. Specht, *Chaucer's Franklin in the Canterbury Tales: The Social and Literary Background of a Chaucerian Character* (Copenhagen, 1981), p.99.

¹¹⁴ CPR, 1327-30, p.442; Foedera, II, ii, p.772. In the calendared entry, Ledred is numbered among the valetti, translated as 'yeomen'.

end of the century, also in commissions of array.¹¹⁵ Esquire is therefore often used loosely by historians as a catch-all description for non-knights, in the spirit of the group defined by the Sumptuary legislation of 1363 as 'esquires and all manner of gentlefolk below the estate of knight'.¹¹⁶

Knighthood poses two particular problems - identification and chronology. No firm guarantees can be offered that every knight has been successfully identified, or even that sources have survived to make this possible. But where knighthood can be established it is often corroborated by a number of documents, particularly in property transactions and military records where rank seems to have been dealt with more conscientiously. Identifying knights is not the end of the story. It would also be helpful to know when local officials were knighted, in order to see if the change of status had any impact on their administrative careers. Did the acceptance of knighthood mark the true arrival of a man on the county scene? Predictably, however, the precise timing of knighthood can rarely be established, and those sources that have survived produce a rather quirky body of evidence. Three mid-century sheriffs of Norfolk-Suffolk offer a cross-section of the circumstances under which knights were created and the events recorded. The knighting of Sir Edmund de Baconesthorpe is typical of the casual references to knighthood scattered among a wide range of sources. Baconesthorpe, sheriff in 1332-3, recalled in a proof of age inquiry that he received the honour in the Christmas of 1321 at the manor of Gimingham.¹¹⁷ Sir John de Colby, sheriff in 1349-50, was knighted at Crécy.¹¹⁸ Sir John de Harsyk's adoubement came to light in 1333 when he was mistakenly distrained from his Lincolnshire property. Harsyk, sheriff of Norfolk-Suffolk in 1337-8 and 1338-9, asserted that he was knighted by Robert Morley at the siege of Berwick.¹¹⁹ Finally, setpiece knightings are also useful. One such event was the lavish ceremony held to mark the knighting of prince Edward in May 1306, which gives us a definite date for the knighting of a large group of gentry, many of whom went on to serve on local commissions. Around three hundred men responded to a general invitation to be dubbed alongside the prince in London, the majority of whom were, as one chronicler pointed out, continuing family traditions of

¹¹⁵ CPR, 1361-64, p.21; *ibid.*, 1399-1401, pp.209-13; *ibid.*, 1401-05, pp.287-91. For confirmation of Charnels' estate in 1379 see Coss, 'Knights, esquires and the origins of social gradation', p.178.

¹¹⁶ Stat. Realm, i, p.380. Saul, Knights and Esquires, pp.16-24.

 ¹¹⁷ CIPM, xiii, p.280 (no. 328). Compare with Sir Henry Gernet, sheriff of Essex-Hertfordshire in 1342 43, who was knighted by Sir Richard de Grey at Thurrock, Essex. M. Powicke, Military Obligation in Medieval England (Oxford, 1962), p.176

¹¹⁸ E 159/121, m.228. For observations on battlefield knightings see R.W. Ackerman, 'The knighting ceremonies in the Middle English Romances', *Speculum*, 19 (1944), pp.285-313.

¹¹⁹ Powicke, *Military Obligation in Medieval England*, p.176; E 198/3/18; C 47/1/19, m.6. Other scattered evidence can be found in military payrolls: E 36/204, fo.107 (1342, Sir Thomas de Beaumont); BL Add MS 7967, fo.32 (1324, Sir Thomas de Verdon).

knighthood.¹²⁰ But the proportion of careers benefiting from this type of detailed information is very small indeed, and it is odd that a valuable commodity like status was treated so cavalierly in government records.

In spite of these problems it is still important to try and examine the relationship between rank and office-holding. Data relating to sheriffs have been presented in two different ways. The first approach is to consider the rank of sheriffs as they were appointed, which has the virtue of allowing for changes in status between appointments (*Table 2.3*, below). Overall, during the period 1300-1400 a total of 1,877 appointments were made to the English shrievalties, of which 47.2% were to dubbed knights, 46.5% were to non-knights, or 'esquires' in the broadest sense, and the remainder comprised of titled noblemen and doubtful cases.

Period		Rank	of Sheriffs	as Appointe	ed	
	E	К	Ν	N*	Other	Totals
1300-09	56	9	29	37	8	139
1310-19	71	12	37	65	5	190
1320-29	87	4	24	36	9	160
1330-39	87	4	37	27	4	159
1340-49	74	5	56	23	9	167
1350-59	56	2	57	16	2	133
1360-69	63	4	54	19	3	143
1370-79	134	4	70	22	10	240
1380-89	134	1	113	10	11	269
1390-1400	124	2	134	7	10	277
Totals	886	47	611	262	71	1,877

Table 2.3: The Rank of Sheriffs as they were Appointed, 1300-1400

Key: E Established knights; K Knights, but timing difficult to establish; N Non-knights; N* Future knights; *Other* Honorary sheriffs and problem cases.

When working with medieval statistics it is inappropriate to play the percentages game, and in this case appointments listed under category N* represent a real wildcard element. Given the uneven evidence for knighthood, and more especially the timing of knighthood, an unknown proportion of these sheriffs must already have been knights and should be assigned to category E. As a consequence the rough equality between knights and non-knights indicated in *Table 2.3* might be misleading, and knights were almost certainly in a clear majority in the opening decades of the fourteenth century when the potential distortion of N* was at its greatest. Towards the end of the century, however, significant changes can be identified in the upper reaches of the administrative cursus. Shrieval appointments to knights and non-knights were

¹²⁰ Flores Historianum, ed. H.R. Luard, 3 vols (Rolls Series, 1890), iii, p.131. For the best account of the ceremony see C. Bullock-Davies, *Menestrellorum Multitudo: Minstrels at a Royal Feast* (Cardiff, 1978), pp.ix-xli; and Coss, *The Knight in Medieval England*, pp.84-5 for a summary. The new knights are listed by Bullock-Davies in an appendix, pp.185-188.

finely balanced in the period 1350-70, and non-knights enjoyed a palpable advantage in the last twenty years of the century. Nationally, then, the odds were more or less even that an esquire would be appointed as sheriff.

Period		Ultimate Rank of Individual Sheriffs					
	K	Cnight	No	n-knight	Other	Total	
1300-09	65	(69.9%)	21	(22.6%)	7	93	
1310-19	88	(72.7%)	29	(24.0%)	4	121	
1320-29	75	(75.0%)	18	(18.0%)	7	100	
1330-39	70	(68.6%)	30	(29.4%)	2	102	
1340-49	76	(60.0%)	44	(34.6%)	7	127	
1350-59	52	(55.9%)	39	(41.9%)	2	93	
1360-69	62	(59.0%)	41	(39.0%)	2	105	
1370-79	107	(59.8%)	63	(35.2%)	9	179	
1380-89	85	(49.4%)	78	(45.3%)	9	172	
1390-99	58	(40.8%)	78	(55.0%)	6	142	
Totals	738	(59.8%)	441	(35.7%)	55	1,234	

Table 2.4: The Ultimate Rank of Sheriffs as Individuals, 1300-1400

Note: Individuals have been categorised by the first decade in which they served as sheriff. The figures exclude (a) the 21 men whose careers began in the 1290s but carried over into the fourteenth century (16 knights, 5 non-knights); and (b) the 18 novice sheriffs appointed in 1400 (9 knights, 8 non-knights).

Alternatively, the sheriffs can be analysed as individuals by their ultimate rank, as knights and non-knights (*Table 2.4*, above). These data confirm the overall preeminence of knights, who constituted 60% of the shrieval elite during the fourteenth century. But they also reinforce the importance of the 1380s and 1390s as a pivotal phase of increased non-knightly appointment.

Locally, however, the variations in the social composition of the office-holding community are so great that evidence can be found to support any argument, whether it is a 'positive' rise of the esquire, a 'negative' decline of the knight, or perhaps even a revival of knighthood after its thirteenth-century nadir (*Table 2.5*, below p.93). Closer analysis reveals that non-knights were far more visible in a cluster of southern and south midland shrievalties than they were in more peripheral parts of the kingdom, notably in Bedfordshire-Buckinghamshire, Kent, Surrey-Sussex, and Hampshire. The only other counties to field such high numbers of esquires were Devon, inexplicably, and the fee shrievalties where considerations of rank and status were arguably less important. Conversely, the more 'isolated' shrievalties were staffed largely by knights – Cumberland, Derbyshire-Nottinghamshire, Northumberland, Lincolnshire, Norfolk-Suffolk, Somerset-Dorset, and Yorkshire where knights had a near-monopoly on the shrievalty. These curious statistics are neither easy to explain nor easy to dismiss. On the one hand there is no compelling proof that high local replacement rates forced the crown, in desperation, to lower its sights and nominate esquires. Not only would this 'first team' mentality have been quite alien, but there is also no statistical support for such a neat hypothesis. For example, both Surrey-Sussex and Norfolk-Suffolk were fluid shrievalties during the fourteenth century with high turnovers of nominees, yet the respective balance between knights and esquires in these shrievalties was completely different. Knights had the edge in Norfolk-Suffolk, esquires in Surrey-Sussex. Neither was there a clear relationship between social status and the overall size of the shrieval élite.

Could it be that sheriffs offer a limited and misleading slice of the office-holding community? Comparisons with knights of the shire returned in the period 1386-1421 suggest not.¹²¹ Though modest in size, the latter group had a great deal in common with the sheriffs in terms of membership and assumed social status, and almost without exception the social complexion of a particular shrievalty was mirrored by its parliamentary representation. The percentage of 'knightly' knights of the shire was highest in those counties where knights also Norfolk. Northumberland, dominated the shrievalty: Derbyshire. Lincolnshire, Nottinghamshire, Somerset, Suffolk and, not least, Yorkshire where every single representative in this period was a knight. The reverse, moreover, was also true. Counties showing a high proportion of non-knightly sheriffs also tended to return esquires to parliament, particularly Bedfordshire, Berkshire, Huntingdonshire, Kent, Northamptonshire and Surrey. Devon and Essex were the only real anomalies - both consistently elected knights. Such close parallels between the two samples would seem to rule out coincidence; and it is not acceptable to dismiss them as a symptom of sheriffs returning themselves to parliament. The statute of 1372 prohibiting sheriffs from attending parliament was certainly breached, but on no more than twenty occasions in the period 1380-1400.¹²²

It is more telling to find the same, or broadly similar, patterns of knightly and non-knightly participation in the office-holding community at large. Local contrasts in the social status of sheriffs were played out on a larger stage, sometimes intensified, sometimes diluted, but nonetheless detectable. Quite a number of counties are inconclusive or ambiguous in the balance between the two groups. In Warwickshire, for instance, the administrative and social partnership between them was symbolised by a deed of 1336 whose witnesses were heavily involved in local government – Sir John de Bishopesdon, Sir Roger de Aylesbury, John de Peyto and Adam de Stivynton.¹²³ By 1360 Warwickshire's office-holding community was smaller but otherwise retained its 'mixed' character, with a slight majority of knights. But there are enough counties clustered at each extreme to warrant further investigation. Counting the

¹²¹ HP, i, pp.769 fol. All calculations based on this material.

¹²² Rot. Parl., ii, p.310; Stat. Realm, i, p.394. See HP, i, p.181 for a list of sheriffs who effectively returned themselves to parliament after 1386. There was a particularly large concentration of sheriffs in the November 1390 session, many of whom were elected within days of its opening. For an earlier petition on the same subject see Rot. Parl., ii, p.104.

¹²³ CCR, 1333-37, p.692.

administrative commissions issued to knights and non-knights offers a guide, albeit crude, to the localised importance of each group. In the decades leading up to 1360 – the period viewed by Coss as the 'crucial phase' in the emergence of the esquire – it is possible to identify a three-tiered hierarchy of participation in almost every county.¹²⁴ Each had a 'core' of prominent officials who were employed repeatedly, a 'second rank' who were appointed four or five times, and a much larger pool of auxiliary or occasional officials who drifted in and out of local government. Charting the size and composition of these tiers over a thirty-year period reveals differing patterns of local development, set against a background of intensive English military activity, visitations of the plague in 1348-9 and 1361-2, and a steady decline in the volume of the administrative commissions upon which this analysis is based.¹²⁵

One particularly important process can be seen unfolding in a number of counties during the mid-fourteenth century, namely the transition from large, overwhelmingly knightly establishments to more compact, balanced groups of shire officials. Wiltshire illustrates the development of such a mid-century esquirearchy. The opening decade of Edward III's reign saw the county administered almost exclusively by half a dozen local knights including Sir Richard Daunteseye, Sir John Mauduit and Sir Robert Selyman, with additional knights in supporting roles.¹²⁶ Yet over the next twenty years the character of local government changed to such an extent that a small band of non-knightly officials like Gilbert de Berewik and John Everard assumed many of the burdens once should eve by knights. In this case the setback for the knights was temporary, and was partly the result of deaths among the office-holding elite during the 1330s and 1340s.¹²⁷ By 1380 Wiltshire's knights had reclaimed a place at the heart of shire affairs; but the administrative partnership already forged between the knights and esquires remained intact. Bedfordshire-Buckinghamshire underwent a similar transformation, though esquires were already making a significant contribution by 1330. At the start of the period the two counties were staffed by a healthy mixture of knights and esquires - Sir Philip de Aylesbury, Sir Gerard de Braybroke, Sir Hugh de Croft, and Sir Ralph Fitz Richard were frequently assisted by Adam atte Glorie, Simon Croiser, Thomas de Stodlegh, and Nicholas

¹²⁴ Coss, 'Knights, esquires and the origins of social gradation', p.173.

¹²⁵ During the 1330s around 4,700 appointments were made to the offices embraced by this study. This dropped to 2,400 during the 1360s, prior to the resurgence of activity in the 1370s and 1380s. The inclusion of other types of official – notably justices of oyer and terminer – might conceivably reduce the apparent decline in administrative business.

¹²⁶ See Appendix 3.

¹²⁷ Mid-century casualties included: Sir Richard Daunteseye (d.1348), Sir Peter Doynel (d.1345), Sir Robert de Hungerford (d.1352), Sir John de Mauduit (d.1347), Sir Reginald de Pavely (d.1347), and Sir Edmund Gascelyn (d.1337). Gilbert de Berewik lived on until 1361. *CIPM*, ix, p.9 (no.22); *ibid.*, viii, pp.417-8 (no.578); *ibid.*, x, p.19 (no.41); *ibid.*, ix, pp.16-17 (no.34), 24 (no.43); *ibid.*, viii, pp.68-9 (no.120); *ibid.*, xi, pp.32-3, 369 (nos.44, 486). For a broader perspective on mortality in Wiltshire see A.E. Nash, 'The mortality pattern of the Wiltshire lords of the manor, 1242-1377', *Southern History*, 2 (1980), pp.31-43.

Passelewe. A decade later the situation was much the same. The nucleus of a dozen knights and esquires, including the familiar names of Passelewe, Braybroke and Aylesbury, was supported by a large body of men whose administrative experience amounted to one or two commissions.¹²⁸ By 1360, however, local authority in Bedfordshire and Buckinghamshire was spread more thinly. Core officials were outnumbered by the second rank; and for the first time knights were clearly outnumbered by esquires. Oxfordshire-Berkshire also employed a large number of important officials in the 1330s, most of them knights – Sir Robert Achard, Sir John de Brompton, Sir Thomas Coudray, Sir Gilbert de Ellesfeld, Sir Thomas de Langeleye, Sir John de Leukenore, Sir William de Spersholt, Sir John Whitefeld, and Sir Philip de Engelfield. Though knightly participation in local government held up better than in some neighbouring shires, the contribution of esquires like John de Alveton, John Laundels and Richard de Williamescote became increasingly noticeable as the century progressed.

Not every county followed this trajectory, however. Those shrievalties characterised by a mixture of knightly and non-knightly sheriffs often produced office-holding communities of a similar complexion. Moreover, scattered parts of the kingdom showed a continuing dependence on knights with correspondingly little penetration by esquires. Notable cases included Somerset-Dorset, Yorkshire and Lincolnshire. With very few exceptions both the core and second rank officials in these counties were knights, even into the 1370s and beyond. In Yorkshire during the 1330s and 1340s the only non-knights of any administrative importance were John de Kilvyngton and William de Scurueton, and the latter was an early example of a new breed – the career tax collector. Lincolnshire, too, saw a mere handful of esquires serving at the top of the administrative hierarchy, including Thomas de Levelaunce and Gilbert de Ledred.

Thus, if lists of the busiest local officials in the 1330s can at times resemble a roll call of English knights, by 1360 the situation in most counties was very different due to the gradual evolution of smaller, more balanced administrative communities. Escalating manpower demands in the 1370s brought a brief renaissance in the employment of knights in those areas where their involvement had waned; but by the end of the fourteenth century we can justifiably speak of a partnership between knights and esquires in the upper reaches of the administrative cursus. To explain these changes, and to explain why they were selective, it would be easy to present an extravagant picture of mid-century challenges that produced variable reactions across the kingdom, reactions that naturally manifested themselves in the composition of local 'political' communities. Did esquire officials gain the initiative in regions that suffered excessively from the pressures of military recruitment or the economic aftershock of the

¹²⁸ Not many of these officials appear on a return of £40 landowners in Buckinghamshire dating from around 1346-7. Probable exceptions include Sir Philip de Aylesbury and John Chastillon, though the bottom corner of the membrane has been torn away. C 47/2/41.

plague? Or, alternatively, did fluctuations in the numbers of knightly officials disguise shifting attitudes, chiefly ambivalence, towards knighthood during the mid-fourteenth century? Both scenarios entail social change, but of subtly different types. The first is contingent on a physical, if selective, thinning out of knights through natural wastage; the second implies a kind of social osmosis where the distinctions between knights and the wealthier non-knights broke down, leaving a homogenous group that enjoyed similar benefits and obligations, including the crucial right to bear heraldic arms.¹²⁹

Significant new research will be necessary to elucidate these structural changes in gentry society, but the social composition of the office-holding community illustrates two important processes at work during the reign of Edward III. The first was the emergence of esquire officials scattered throughout the kingdom. For whatever reason – appropriate experience, aptitude for bureaucracy, retaining connections – these exceptional individuals were admitted to the ranks of the political community. Indeed, far from being a minority of small fry who slipped through the net, men like John de Alveton, Gilbert de Berewik and Nicholas Passelewe made an invaluable contribution to local administration throughout the fourteenth century, and by its end they may even have outnumbered knights in the most important local offices.

More importantly, from the mid-fourteenth century onwards, traditions of office-holding were being laid down by non-knightly families in imitation of their knightly colleagues; and it was in this respect that parts of the south and midlands were forging ahead of the rest of the kingdom. Traces of this process can be found in the shrieval elite. Sheriffs were recruited from 'new' families recently established on the county scene, and from older ones that had allowed the dignity of knighthood to lapse. Bedfordshire-Buckinghamshire offers representative examples of both. From among the ranks of the established gentry, Edmund Hampden and John Wydeville inherited estates that had supported their fathers as knights; both, however, abandoned knighthood with no obvious repercussions for their local standing. Hampden served as sheriff on five occasions, and was succeeded by a son, John, whose career was no less impressive.¹³⁰ Wydeville's existing influence in Northamptonshire was extended into Buckinghamshire through marriage and he served interchangeably as sheriff of the two

¹²⁹ Maurice Keen has recently re-emphasised the military and heraldic aspects of the 'rise' of the esquire in the mid-fourteenth century. He finds little evidence of the esquires pushing themselves forward as a 'class', and stresses instead the recognition of their superiors: 'Their so-called rise does not belong to the model-world of revolutionary pressures, but seems rather to represent an adjustment of the hierarchical scales'. This view does not necessarily conflict with the increasing administrative profile of esquires discernible in the same period. I am grateful to Dr Keen for allowing me to see a draft of his paper, which has since been published as 'Heraldry and hierarchy: esquires and gentlemen', *Orders and Hierarchies in Late Medieval and Renaissance Europe*, ed. J.H. Denton (London, 1999).

¹³⁰ Edmund was the son of Son of Sir John Hampden (d.1375) of Great Hampden, sheriff in 1357-9, 1360-1. Edmund occupied the shrievalty in 1390-1, 1395-6, 1400-1, 1405-6, 1414-15. His son John also an esquire. HP, iii, pp.277-9.

counties. He too left a son to carry on the family's involvement in local government.¹³¹ The Longville family, whose landed interests also straddled the Northamptonshire-Buckinghamshire border, underlines the capacity for sub-knightly families to sustain high administrative profiles. Though certainly qualified for knighthood at the beginning of the fourteenth century, two successive generations remained esquires and played significant roles in shire administration.¹³² William Tyrington, on the other hand, was a new man who emerged in the second half of the fourteenth century. Tyrington was one of several local officials in Bedfordshire and Buckinghamshire who owed their influence to lucrative marriages.¹³³ Others included Robert Dykeswell, Ralph Fitz Richard, and John Worship.¹³⁴

Esquires therefore came of age in two different respects during this period. Irrespective of why these changes took place, it is clear that the key phase in the evolution of the esquire, as envisaged by Peter Coss, coincided with a period when, in certain parts of the kingdom, non-knights were competing on equal terms with knights for local office. This increased visibility in county society must surely be connected with their emergence as an armigerous section of the gentry.

Yet contradictory signals from East Anglia, northern England and parts of the West Country cannot be ignored. If an office-holding community was simply an extension of the local landowning population, with parallel dimensions and social structure, then the contrasting experiences described above can be rationalised. We might expect a locally recruited administration to reflect its parent community, and by the accession of Edward III the vast majority of shire officials were indeed recruited locally. But further investigation leads straight to a cul-de-sac: without detailed knowledge of the gentry population, both locally and nationally, it is impossible to determine how closely the office-holding community followed the contours of local society. No convincing efforts have been made to count the fourteenth-century gentry. All that we have are guestimates, and a rough sense of population density rather than actual totals. Given-Wilson's figure of between 9,000 and 10,000 gentry families, a quarter of whom formed a 'homogenous' sub-group of knights and wealthy esquires, has

¹³¹ John Wydeville of Grafton Regis, was the son of Sir Richard Wydeville, sheriff of Northamptonshire in 1362-8 and 1370-1. John was sheriff of Northamptonshire in 1380-1, 1385-6, and 1390-1, and Bedfordshire-Buckinghamshire in 1383-4. His son, also an esquire, was sheriff in 1405-6. HP, iv, pp.913-5.

¹³² John's father and grandfather, respectively Sir George and Sir John, were both active officials in Northamptonshire. John Longville (d.1439) of Little Billing, Northamptonshire and Wolverton, Buckinghamshire was 'an able administrator' and an 'accomplished lawyer'. He was sheriff of Bedfordshire-Buckinghamshire in 1394-5. His son George (c.1389-1458) was sheriff of Northamptonshire in 1430, and Bedfordshire-Buckinghamshire in 1448-9. HP, iii, pp.624-6.

¹³³ HP, iv, pp.576-7.

¹³⁴ Dykeswell: HP, ii, pp.784-5. Fitz Richard: HP, iii, pp.82-3. Worship: HP, iv, pp.900-2.

become part of the fabric of gentry studies but may well err on the side of exaggeration.¹³⁵ Moreover, population figures at local level are largely conjectural and will remain so until the majority of counties are reconstructed using a common methodology. So for the moment we can do no more than draw broad distinctions between large and small gentry populations and, rather less confidently, between high and low concentrations of knights.

A tentative attempt to do this can be found in the juxtaposition of some existing calculations of wealth and population with several lists of gentry, and with indications of the total administrative manpower required by each county (Table 1.4, above pp.47-8). Many of the figures in this table are admittedly suspect. Russell's population figures have been disputed.¹³⁶ The 'gentry lists' are rather weak, with a bias towards the first quarter of the century. Finally the scale of office-holding may not tell us an awful lot about the structure of landed society since the group of men available to hold office was not necessarily the same as the group likely to hold it. However, in spite of these deficiencies the tabulated statistics do reveal extremes in the gentry population. Unsurprisingly, Yorkshire and Lincolnshire boasted consistently large numbers of gentry and very sizeable numbers of office-holders, as did Essex, Kent, Norfolk, Suffolk and Somerset. At the other end of the spectrum the smallest counties -Huntingdonshire, Rutland, Surrey, Sussex and Westmoreland - tended to have comparatively few of either. Extremes can also be seen in the knightly population, though they are less evidentially secure. Judging by the Parliamentary Roll of Arms and the lists of those summoned to the Great Council of 1324, the most impressive knightly communities were to be found in Yorkshire, Lincolnshire, Norfolk, Suffolk, Essex and Kent, some of which, indeed, were 'knightly' shrievalties.¹³⁷ Yet the picture in most of the middling counties is rather more confused: between Yorkshire at one extreme and Rutland at the other, few other shires show a clear connection between gentry population, office-holding, and the employment of knights.

¹³⁵ Given-Wilson, *The English Nobility in the Late Middle Ages*, pp.69-73. The inclusion of £5 landholders seems generous in the light of the assessment bands used in 1344. Possession of 100s. in land and rents required the provision of a mounted archer; £25 holders were assessed at a man-at-arms. CPR, 1343-45, p.427. For the original commission, *ibid.*, pp.414-6. The returns are scattered in C 47/2. Had they survived in a better condition they could have formed the basis for a genuine attempt to count the gentry, especially when correlated with ancillary material on the Fine, Memoranda and Treaty Rolls. Saul made good use of the Gloucestershire returns: *Knights and Esquires*, pp.33-5. The materials are also discussed from a different perspective by A. Ayton, 'The English army and the Normandy campaign of 1346', *England and Normandy in the Middle Ages*, ed. D. Bates and A. Curry (London, 1994), pp.254-9.

¹³⁶ See for example E. Miller and J. Hatcher, *Medieval England – Rural Society and Economic Change*, 1086-1348 (London, 1978), pp.28-9.

¹³⁷ Faulkner's estimates for knightly populations in the period 1199-1216 provide an interesting comparison. The largest numbers of knights were to be found in Lincolnshire, Norfolk, Yorkshire, Northamptonshire, Suffolk, and Essex. Populations in the 'periphery' were low in comparison (Faulkner, 'The transformation of knighthood', p.6). Denholm-Young's use of the Parliamentary Roll of Arms indicated a cluster of 'heavily feudalized' counties: Kent, Norfolk, Essex, Suffolk,

Though the correlation between population and office-holding is disappointingly inconclusive, we should not discount the possibility that during the fourteenth century there was a conscious, but selective, desire for knights to occupy the key positions of responsibility. This might also imply that Given-Wilson's 'upper stratum' of gentry society was not as homogenous as he suggests. Though knighthood was seemingly in a state of decline there may have been pockets where it retained more of its lustre and social significance, and where the crown thought it wise to appoint sheriffs who were knights. Yorkshire was probably one of these areas. Its administration was literally a huge responsibility, and the ability to command respect in such a society was vital - respect, moreover, that had to be won on local terms.¹³⁸ Knighthood did not necessarily secure the deference of local inhabitants as Sir Ralph de Hastynges found in 1338 when he was assaulted while holding inquisitions in Beverley, and as Sir John de Eland's murder proved a decade later.¹³⁹ Presumably, however, the martial undertones of knighthood would have been appreciated locally, particularly if military reputations were forged in the company of a Neville or a Percy.¹⁴⁰ Perhaps other parts of the north and midlands were similar. But there was nothing quite so straightforward as a north-south divide. Norfolk-Suffolk and Somerset-Dorset also underline the continuing importance of knighthood into the fifteenth century.

Compulsory knighthood offers another interesting point of entry into the world of shire administration, and into the social composition of the office-holding community. Besides offering, in a few cases, explicit information about when men were knighted, it is also far more satisfying to distinguish £40 landholders from the general ruck of esquires. Moreover, these 'potential' knights are an extremely interesting group whose collective attitudes to rank and status may volunteer an insight into the perceived obligations of the knightly class.

Initiated by Henry III in 1224, distraints of knighthood continued to be a regular feature of fourteenth-century life. Distraint orders were issued in 1312, 1316, 1324, 1325-6, 1333, 1334-5, 1344, 1356, 1366, and 1377. Following the proclamation of a distraint the sheriffs were

Lincolnshire, Northamptonshire, Rutland, Leicestershire and Gloucestershire. His 'scarcity of real knights' is surely overstated (Denholm-Young, 'Feudal society', p.62).

¹³⁸ Compare with H.M. Jewell, 'Local Administration and Administrators in Yorkshire, 1258-1348', Northern History, 16 (1980), p.18.

¹³⁹ CPR, 1338-40, p.179; *ibid.*, 1350-54, p.156. J.M. Kaye, 'The Eland murders, 1350-1: a study of the legend of the Eland feud', Yorkshire Archaeological Journal, 51 (1979), pp.61-79.

¹⁴⁰ Harriss arrived at a broadly similar conclusion by looking at the (then newly published) *History of Parliament* volumes. Yorkshire and Northumberland were exceptions to the marked decline in knighthood 'reflecting a gentry who esteemed military rank and were wealthy enough to sustain it'. Moreover, 'in the north and midlands the decline of knighthood was generally slower than in southern counties'. G.L. Harriss, 'The medieval Parliament', *Parliamentary History*, 13 (1994), p.215.

directed to compile lists of local men whose property met a specified annual value (usually £40 to have been held for at least three years) but who were not knights.¹⁴¹ Inclusion in the sheriffs' returns prompted several different responses: those wishing to take up knighthood were normally instructed to assemble in London by a certain date to receive the necessary apparatus from the Wardrobe; those who were already knights, and there were a number of such cases, could argue the toss at the Exchequer; finally, those who refused to be dubbed were liable to a fine unless they supplied an adequate excuse.¹⁴² The aim of these 'genteel witchunts', as they have been aptly described, was evidently to increase the pool of available knights.¹⁴³ But available for what? Compulsory knighthood had no declared motives, and its purpose in the thirteenth century continues to stimulate debate. Peter Coss is the leading exponent of the 'knights as soldiers' theory. Based on the timing of distraint orders, Coss has argued that their principal motivation was military, to provide fighting knights - financial reasons were secondary, while explanations hinging on the knights' civilian role 'cannot be sustained'.¹⁴⁴ David Crouch, on the other hand, represents the 'knights as administrators' camp. Compulsion was prompted by royal anxieties about the lack of knights at hand to participate in shire affairs: 'It may well be that the administrative and not the military problems posed by the lack of knights was what eventually concerned the king more than anything else. The military problem was not insuperable. If there were not enough knights, then by the end of the century there were plenty of squires who would go to war equipped quite as adequately as knights. The shortage of dubbed knights on the battlefield was not necessarily a great worry.'145

If the thirteenth-century picture is blurred, then it is equally difficult to offer any clear rationale for distraint of knighthood in the fourteenth, long after the practice was introduced. Though the use of distraint as a financial expedient should never be discounted, it is probably fruitless to look for more specific motives since the ambiguity in these fourteenth-century distraint orders seems to rest with knighthood itself, both as an ideal and as a social institution. The knights were a diverse group; knighthood was an intricate fusion of military, economic, and honorific considerations; and *both* hold the key to determining what advantage the crown might have seen in creating new knights.

¹⁴¹ The distraint proclamations changed little during the fourteenth century. CCR, 1323-27, p.182; *ibid.*, 1333-37, p.362; *ibid.*, 1354-60, p.319.

¹⁴² See E 198/4/1 for the pleadings of Robert de Veer of Thrapston by his attorney in the Court of Exchequer, 1357.

¹⁴³ Crouch, *The Image of Aristocracy*, p.147.

¹⁴⁴ Coss, Lordship, Knighthood and Locality, pp.241-4, 259, and references; Powicke, Military Obligation in Medieval England, pp.71-81, 170-181; idem, 'Distraint of knighthood and military obligation under Henry III', Speculum, 25 (1950), pp.457-470.

¹⁴⁵ Crouch, *The Image of Aristocracy*, pp.146-7. Compare with H.G. Richardson and G.O. Sayles, *The Governance of Mediaeval England from the Conquest to Magna Carta* (Edinburgh, 1963), pp.133-4.

Tracing individual responses to distraint among £40 landowners is far more interesting, and perhaps far more important, than speculating on the motives behind the process. For present purposes it does not matter what the objectives of distraint were. What really matters is the strength of the perceived association between knighthood and administration, and the responses that this association elicited from distrainees. Thirteenth-century knights played an appreciable role in local government, and it is clear that administrative burdens were not always shouldered willingly.¹⁴⁶ David Crouch cites the revealing case of Anschetil de Martinwast, a man of considerable wealth who resisted distraint on several occasions before succumbing in or around 1256, at which point he also obtained an exemption from shire administration. Thus, Martinwast was 'willing to become a knight, providing he was not inconvenienced by civil demands.'¹⁴⁷

The *potential* workload for knights during the fourteenth century grew considerably, so did men continue to evade knighthood in order to avoid government service? Hindsight suggests that this strategy would have been naïve. Even before the accession of Edward III there were too many esquire officials for knighthood to be exclusively associated with, or tainted by, administrative burdens. Knighthood, moreover, was not a catalyst for the recruitment of local officials. Calendared sources yield many apparent connections between knighthood and administrative service, but the majority collapse under closer scrutiny. For example, an entry on the Close Roll suggests that Sir Robert de Popham was knighted by mid-March 1330, shortly before embarking on a distinguished cycle of appointments in Hampshire.¹⁴⁸ However, military records prove that Popham was a knight by 1325 at the very latest when he led a small company to Gascony.¹⁴⁹ The first reference to Sir William de Asthorp as a knight in August 1377 coincides almost exactly with the start of an impressive administrative career in Devon, but this was more than a decade after he was distrained – if he was knighted in response to this order then it would probably have taken place some years before his emergence as an official.¹⁵⁰

¹⁴⁶ S.L. Waugh, 'Reluctant knights and jurors: respites, exemptions and public obligations in the reign of Henry III', *Speculum*, 58 (1983), pp.937-86. Austin Poole's work on the obligations of society in the twelfth and thirteenth centuries found knights who, having 'compounded for their military obligations', 'found themselves fully occupied in the administrative work of their counties'. A.L. Poole, *Obligations* of Society in the Twelfth and Thirteenth Centuries (Oxford, 1946), pp.53-56.

¹⁴⁷ Crouch, The Image of Aristocracy, pp.146-7.

¹⁴⁸ CCR, 1330-33, p.130. He was sheriff in 1340-1, and discharged many other offices down to 1344.

¹⁴⁹ E 101/16/39, m.2. Other, undesignated, men of that name appear as recipients of protection and attorneys for same campaign, emphasising the inconsistency of rank in sources. For example, C 61/36, m.5.

¹⁵⁰ E 198/4/3; C 47/1/16, m.5. He also purchased a charter of exemption from local government CPR 1364-67, p.168; CCR 1377-81, pp.14-15. His public career culminated with the shrievalty in 1383. Comparisons may be drawn with Sir Edward de Stradelyng who was knighted by February 1338, at which point he was also nominated as a commissioner of array in Somerset. He served as sheriff of Somerset-Dorset in 1343. CCR, 1337-39, p.386; C 76/11, m.27; Foedera, II, ii, p.1018. For a few examples of the link between distraint and administrative activity see A. Musson, Public Order and

Convincing instances of knighthood having a direct impact on gentry career structure are therefore extremely scarce.¹⁵¹

Yet, setting aside our presumptions, even in the fourteenth century the avoidance of knighthood might have been viewed as a worthwhile and cost-effective strategy to the wellheeled esquire who had no great personal desire to emulate his knightly friends and neighbours as shire officials. How else can we explain the stubborn resistance offered by men like Martinwast? Richard Artour was one of these conscientious objectors to knighthood; he was distrained in 1356 and 1366 from his property in Somerset and Dorset, and played no obvious part in the counties' administration.¹⁵² In much the same way, Richard de Biskele was returned by the sheriff of Suffolk in 1333 and 1344, and although he was appointed as a tax collector for the county in 1347 he was almost immediately excused, at the request of 'the merchants', because he was too old to perform his duties.¹⁵³ Likewise, John de Denham was distrained in Suffolk in 1344, 1356 and 1366;¹⁵⁴ Robert Bumpstede of Norwich was returned in Norfolk in 1356 and 1366, as was Thomas Bumpstede in 1356;155 John Clervaus of Croft was distrained in Yorkshire in 1334, 1356 and 1366;¹⁵⁶ and, finally, Nicholas de Burdon was distrained several times in Gloucestershire, Wiltshire and Devon, but apparently remained an esquire. Significantly, none of these men were willing to accept knighthood and only one of them, Nicholas de Burdon, served in any administrative capacity.¹⁵⁷

- ¹⁵² C 47/1/15, m.11; C 47/1/16, m.32. Artour is an obscure figure, though he may have owned property in St Botulph's parish, London. *CPR*, *1367-70*, p.383.
- ¹⁵³ C 47/1/19, m.20; E 198/3/18 (1333). E 198/3/22 (1344). CFR, 1347-56, p.1; CCR, 1346-49, p.314.
- ¹⁵⁴ E 198/3/22 (1344). C 47/1/15, m.11; E 198/4/2 (1356). C 47/1/16, m.21; E 198/4/3 (1366).
- ¹⁵⁵ C 47/1/15, m.11 (1356). E 198/4/3; C 47/1/16, m.21 (1366).
- ¹⁵⁶ C 47/1/13, m.2; E 198/3/19 (1334). C 47/1/15, m.11; E 198/4/2 (1356). C 47/1/16, m.41; E 198/4/3 (1366). These returns may span two careers.

Law Enforcement: The Local Administration of Criminal Justice, 1294-1350 (Woodbridge, 1996), pp.128-9.

¹⁵¹ One exception could be Sir Thomas Clanvowe, whose first notable appointment in Herefordshire came in 1394 when he was probably a knight of very recent creation. But even Clanvowe's sudden rise in county society might have owed more to his retaining connections than his own resources. Clanvowe thrived under Richard II's personal rule. He was knight of the shire for Herefordshire in 1394 and twice in 1397, a justice of the peace in 1397-9, and sheriff in 1397-9. *HP*, ii, p.576; C. Given-Wilson, *The Royal Household and the King's Affinity: Service, Politics and Finance in England 1360-1413* (London, 1986), p.284.

 ¹⁵⁷ C 47/1/8, m.28 (1316, Wilts.). C 47/1/11, m.6 (1324, Gloucs.). C47/1/12, mm.9, 32 (1325-6, Gloucs.). C 47/1/19, m.9; E 198/3/18 (1333, Gloucs.). C 47/1/13, m.13; E 198/3/19 (1334, Gloucs.). CPR, 1340-43, p.153. The Burdon family provide an interesting example of changing attitudes to knighthood: Sir Nicholas de Burdon (d.1273); Robert de Burdon (d.1280); Sir Nicholas de Burdon (d.1300); Nicholas de Burdon (fl. 1340); C. Moor, Knights of Edward I, Harleian Society, 80-4 (1929-32), i, pp.138-9.

This 'administrative' view of distraint is further endorsed by a large group of distrainees who, like Martinwast, also secured charters of exemption from local government service. For example, Richard de Boyland was distrained in Norfolk on no fewer than three occasions, in 1325, 1333 and 1344. In 1324 he paid a £10 fine to defer taking up knighthood for a year, and was exempted in 1336 from ever being compelled to do so. Boyland's staunch resistance had crumbled by January 1352 when he was described as a knight, but he made no significant administrative contribution at any stage of his life and, like Martinwast, made a point of securing an exemption from local government.¹⁵⁸ Quite a number of £40 landholders did this. Some were from urban and possibly mercantile backgrounds, and would therefore have had little interest in shire affairs per se.¹⁵⁹ But at least as many were country gentlemen. Sir Robert de Northwode of Gatton was returned by the sheriff of Surrey-Sussex in 1344 and was perfectly willing to become a knight so long as he was not inconvenienced by administrative duties, underlined by his formal exemption in November 1346.¹⁶⁰ Sir Ralph de Shelton was another of the 1344 distrainees who successfully avoided any domestic chores, partly due to his exemption of January 1347, and partly because he served in a succession of overseas expeditions, not least Crécy where he was knighted and pardoned for not responding more quickly to the distraint order.¹⁶¹ Indeed, the distraint of 1344 may rather perversely have brought Sir Robert de Cheyne of Shurland, Kent to the crown's attention as a potential office-holder. Cheyne was employed as a tax collector for the first time in October 1344, and may well have sought an exemption from shire administration in July 1348 to prevent repeating the experience, by which point he was also a knight.¹⁶² John de Faversham was equally unwilling to become embroiled in shire affairs, let alone take up knighthood. Distrained from his Kentish property in 1356, and

¹⁵⁸ C47/1/12, m.39d. (1325-6). C 47/1/19, m.20; E 198/3/18 (1333). E 198/3/22 (1344). CFR, 1319-27, p.300; CPR, 1334-38, p.316; CCR, 1349-54, p.404; CPR, 1354-58, p.47. He was asked to contribute 5 marks in Norfolk towards the military assessment of 1344. CFR, 1337-47, p.521. He was possibly a younger son of Sir John de Boyland (d.1305). Moor, Knights of Edward I, i, pp.127-8.

¹⁵⁹ Henry Bidyk of Middlesex, distrained in 1333, certainly came from a merchant family and was exempted from local government in 1334. He served as an arrayer in July 1333. E 198/3/18; VCH Middlesex, vi, pp.56-7, 65; CPR, 1334-38, p.10. Robert Cheddre's wealth as a Bristol cloth exporter was 'proverbial' and he was distrained in 1356, and exempted a decade later. C 47/1/15, m.11; CPR, 1364-67, p.95; HP, i, pp.537-9; E.M. Carus-Wilson, The Overseas Trade of Bristol in the Later Middle Ages (London, 1967), p.142n.

¹⁶⁰ E 198/3/22; CPR, 1345-48, p.481. He died in 1360: CFR, 1356-68, p.132.

¹⁶¹ E 198/3/22; CPR, 1345-48, p.481; Crecy and Calais, pp.137, 142, 83, 125, 221.

¹⁶² E198/3/22; CPR, 1348-50, p.132; CCR, 1346-49, p.507. In June 1345 he was allowed to account by attorney as collector of tenth and fifteenth in Kent as he was about to set sail with William, earl of Huntingdon: CCR, 1343-46, p.586; Crecy and Calais, p.98. He was a knight by May 1348: *ibid.*, p.155.

appointed as a tax collector in the following August, Faversham promptly secured exemption in July 1358.¹⁶³

Misgivings about administration were occasionally passed on from one generation to the The Ferrers family of Churston, Devon, provides an excellent illustration of this next. phenomenon. John de Ferrers, a somewhat obscure figure, died in 1324 leaving his teenage son William to inherit the family estates.¹⁶⁴ The extent of this patrimony was underlined by his inclusion in Devon's distraint returns in 1334 and 1344, and Ferrers' unwillingness to become a knight was also underlined in 1348 when he secured lifelong exemption from the dignity. Significantly, his resistance to knighthood was paralleled by a minimal contribution to the administration of Devon: Ferrers did serve as a coroner, but his replacement in November 1342 on account of old age seems rather odd for a man who must have been in his early thirties. Entirely in character, Ferrers subsequently purchased an exemption from any further local duties.¹⁶⁵ Though it is not clear when William de Ferrers died, his son John was from exactly the same mould. John was distrained on two occasions, in 1356 and 1366, and also inherited his father's dislike of shire administration. Ferrers was discharged within weeks of being named as a tax collector in January 1353, and was careful to strengthen his hand shortly afterwards by obtaining letters of exemption. John de Ferrers' attitude to shire affairs contrasted sharply with some of his Devonshire associates, namely esquires like Martin de Fishacre and Nicholas de la Pomeray both of whom served as sheriff.¹⁶⁶ After three generations of resistance it was left to William de Ferrers, John's son and heir, to raise the family's public profile in Devon by serving as sheriff of the county in 1395-6, and by shouldering some of the responsibilities of a family long qualified for knighthood.

Not all of the evidence, however, paints such a negative picture of knighthood and its perceived obligations. It is certainly possible to detect wariness among some of those men on the margins of knighthood, maybe on account of its administrative connotations, perhaps due to a residual fear of military service and its inherent costs. Yet distrainees persistently appeared on administrative commissions throughout the fourteenth century. Martin de Fishacre, himself distrained in Devon and sheriff of the county in 1362-4, had counterparts in most other

¹⁶³ C 47/1/15, m.11; CPR, 1358-61, p.66; CFR, 1356-68, p.44. He was distrained again in 1366: E 198/4/3.

¹⁶⁴ CIPM, vi, p.293 (no.501); CFR, 1319-27, pp.258, 312.

¹⁶⁵ C 47/1/13, m.25 (1334); E 198/3/22 (1344); CPR, 1348-50, p.2; CCR, 1341-43, p.601; CPR, 1343-45, p.431. William held the family lands in 1332 when he was assessed for property at Churston Ferrers, Bradworthy, and possibly Ringmare and Plymouth. The Devonshire Lay Subsidy of 1332, ed. A.M. Erskine, Devon and Cornwall Record Society, New Series, 14 (1969), pp.2, 69,97,102.

¹⁶⁶ C 47/1/15, m.11; E 198/4/3; CFR, 1347-56, pp.376-7; CPR, 1350-54, p.427; *ibid.*, 1377-81, p.105; CCR, 1364-68, p.163. Nicholas de la Pomeray (sheriff of Devon, 1375-6) was distrained in 1356 and 1366 C 47/1/15, m.11; E 198/4/3. Martin de Fishacre served as sheriff in the period 1362-4.

shrievalties, including Eustace de Burneby,¹⁶⁷ Sir William de Orlaston,¹⁶⁸ and Sir Walter de Rodeneye.¹⁶⁹ Indeed this mixture of 'knights of force' and stubborn esquires produced some extremely distinguished officials. Take, for example, Sir Philip de Engelfield, who was a stalwart of shire government in Oxfordshire and Berkshire long before being distrained in 1333, and remained so long after obtaining letters of exemption in September 1334.¹⁷⁰

Presenting the relevant information - distraints, exemptions, and administrative appointments - in a chronological sequence therefore reveals a broad spectrum of experience. But among these conflicting signals it is clear that we should not necessarily equate unwillingness to become a knight with indifference to local affairs, even in those cases where administrative exemptions were also obtained. Priorities changed. Circumstances varied. Strategies devised to evade domestic chores as a young esquire may, with the benefits of age and maturity, have lost their appeal later in life. The soldier-turned-administrator career of Sir Richard de la Bere underlines this point. Up until 1346, and despite being returned twice beforehand as a £40 landholder in Herefordshire, Bere was recorded as a yeoman of the royal household, and was much preoccupied with diplomacy during the initial stages of the Hundred In June 1329, for instance, he was granted immunity from actions in Years War. Herefordshire's county court while in the service of the earl of Cornwall.¹⁷¹ Bere's fortunes, however, were altered beyond recognition by his attachment to the Black Prince - his exemption from knighthood was swept aside at La Hogue in July 1346 when he was knighted at Prince Edward's 'counsel and command'.¹⁷² On his return from France, Bere continued to

¹⁶⁷ Distrained in 1325; and sheriff of Northamptonshire in 1314-5 and 1328-9. C 47/1/12, m.18.

¹⁶⁸ Distrained in 1333; knighted by his death in 1342; and sheriff of Kent, 1327-9. E 198/3/18; *CIPM*, viii, p.242 (no.359).

 ¹⁶⁹ Distrained in Somerset 1325 and 1333; and sheriff of Somerset-Dorset, 1335-6, 1340, and 1345-7. C
 47/1/12, m.49 (1325); E 198/3/18 (1333).

¹⁷⁰ E 198/3/18; CPR, 1334-38, p.9. He was knighted by March 1337. CCR, 1337-39, p.106. Compare with John Gobaud of Lincolnshire. He was distrained in 1333, exempted in August 1334; exempted from knighthood in November 1335, being 'very infirm' (in his distraint return the sheriff noted: 'qui tali infirmitate qui vocata le Goute ita depressus existit'), and still appointed as a commissioner of array in February 1336. Diem clausit extremum was issued November 1336. C 47/1/19, m.6; E 198/3/18; CPR, 1334-38, p.62; CFR, 1327-37, p.500. Richard Holdych, Norfolk (distrained 1366; exempted 1354 and again in 1382 on account of old age; not knighted; active intermittently as an official 1354-1379, including a term as sheriff, 1368-9: E 198/4/3; CPR, 1354-58, p.15; *ibid.*, 1381-85, p.93). John de Hemenhale, Norfolk (distrained 1333; pardoned for not becoming a knight with respite for two years, May 1336; exempted from commissions 1340; dead by March 1347: E 198/3/18; CPR, 1334-38, p.270; CIPM, ix, p.7 (no.18)). William de Spalding, Lincolnshire (distrained 1334; exempted from local government and from knighthood for two years, summer 1336; named on commissions 1335-6: E 198/3/19; CPR, 1334-38, p.307, 311).

¹⁷¹ CCR, 1327-30, p.549.

 ¹⁷² E 198/3/19 (1334); E 198/3/22 (1344); CPR, 1334-38, p.172; *ibid.*, 1345-48, p.28; *ibid.*, 1348-50, p.9;
 R. The Life and Campaigns of the Black Prince, ed. R. Barber (Woodbridge, 1986), p.27. See also idem, Edward, Prince of Wales and Aquitaine (London, 1978), pp.44, 49-50, 93; Crecy and Calais, p.93.

serve Edward in various capacities; but at the same time he also settled down to the more sedate life of a gentleman in his native Herefordshire, embarking on an extraordinary series of appointments until failing eyesight forced his retirement from public life in 1371.¹⁷³

Knighthood, then, was not necessarily the stuff that administrative careers were made from. If this fact is so readily apparent after six hundred years, then it must surely have been apparent to contemporaries. It was also apparent to Geoffrey Chaucer in the Canterbury Tales. Of the three or four pilgrims assembled at The Tabard who might have been qualified to serve as sheriff, it is the Franklin who did so. The portrait of the Knight in the General Prologue makes no reference at all to shire affairs, and instead depicts a chivalric and militarily strenuous figure:¹⁷⁴

A Knyght ther was and that a worthy man, That fro the tyme that he first bigan To riden out, he loved chivalrie, Trouthe and honour, fredom and curteisie. Ful worthy was he in his lordes werre, And thereto had he riden, no man ferre.

General Prologue, li. 43 fol.

The Squire is also primarily concerned with military matters:

And he hadde been somtyme in chyvachie In Flaundres, in Artoys, and Pycardie, And born hym weel, as of so litel space, In hope to stonden in his lady grace.

General Prologue, li. 85 fol.

From a purely administrative perspective, it is the Franklin who steals the show:

At sessiouns ther was he lord and sire; Ful ofte tyme he was knyght of the shire. An anlas and a gipser al of silk Heng at his girdel, whyt as morne milk. A shirreve hadde he been, and a contour; Was nowher swich a worthy vavasour.

General Prologue, li. 355 fol.

Of course the social status of Chaucer's Franklin is open to interpretation, but as a 'vavasour' he clearly belonged to the gentry, and served in a number of high-profile local offices dominated

¹⁷³ CPR, 1345-8, p.373; Calendar of Papal Registers: Petitions, i, p.154; Register of Edward the Black Prince, ed. M.C.B. Dawes, 4 vols (London, 1930-33), i, p.44; *ibid.*, iii, pp.54, 378, 492, 495; CFR, 1369-77, p.128. Given his impressive credentials as an official, Bere's exemption from local administration in 1353 must be seen as a discretionary measure, to safeguard him from the more burdensome tasks.

¹⁷⁴ The Tales of Canterbury by Geoffrey Chaucer, ed. R.A. Pratt (Boston MA, 1966).

by knights and esquires.¹⁷⁵ It is conceivable that the sketch of the Franklin was intended as an ironic side-swipe at local officialdom, following in a tradition of writing where sheriffs were deliberately associated with lesser officials like clerks and bailiffs as a means of drawing attention to their collective shortcomings. But if this was not the case then the Franklin instead represents an incisive appraisal of the realities of office-holding at the end of the fourteenth century.

.

.

¹⁷⁵ For discussions of the historical significance of Chaucer's Franklin see: R.J. Pearcy, 'Chaucer's Franklin and the literary vavasour', *The Chaucer Review*, 8 (1973), pp.33-59; Specht, *Chaucer's Franklin in the Canterbury Tales*, pp.91-141; and N. Saul, 'The social status of Chaucer's Franklin: a reconsideration', *Medium Aevum*, 52 (1983), pp.10-26.

92

.

•

.

1300-1400
e 2.5: Knights and Esquires,
Tabl

Shrievalty	ш	Rank of	Rank of Sheriffs as Appointed	as App	ointed		C	Ultimate Rank of Individuals	of Individu	ıals
2	ш	Х	z	*z	Other	Total	Knight	Non-knight	Other	Total
Bedfordshire-Buckinghamshire	30	0	30	8	7	70	18 (4)	21 (2)	2 (0)	41 (47)
Cambridgeshire-Huntingdonshire	27	1	25	16	1	70	27 (5)	15 (4)	1 (0)	43 (52)
Cornwall	22	0	29	9	×	65	19 (1)	17 (4)	5 (1)	41 (47)
Cumberland	44	7	14	6	0	69	30 (4)	6 (0)	0(0)	39 (43)
Derbyshire-Nottinghamshire	50	1	15	19	1	86	40 (9)	8 (1)	1 (0)	49 (59)
Devon	35	0	47	14	S	101	30 (8)	34 (3)	4 (0)	(62) 89
Essex-Hertfordshire (including 1398-9)	45	0	35	11	1	92	42 (3)	29 (3)	1 (0)	72 (78)
Gloucestershire	34	0	23	11	1	69	25 (4)	15 (2)	1 (0)	41 (47)
Hampshire	23	0	25	6		58	17 (9)	19 (3)	1 (0)	37 (49)
Herefordshire	35	4	25	∞	7	74	25 (2)	17 (1)	2 (0)	44 (47)
Kent	37	7	34	15	m	91	37 (1)	26 (1)	2 (0)	65 (67)
Lancashire	19	0	10	S	9	40	16 (2)	10 (0)	5 (0)	31 (33)
Lincolnshire	46	7	10	14	0	72	37 (4)	9 (1)	0(0)	46 (51)
Norfolk-Suffolk	47	0	21	13	1	82	44 (2)	14 (4)	1 (0)	59 (65)
Northamptonshire	26	4	30	٢	7	69	24 (3)	16 (3)	1 (0)	41 (47)
Northumberland	31	10	10	11	4	99	37 (2)	6 (1)	2 (0)	45 (48)
Oxfordshire-Berkshire	26	1	33	ŝ	4	69	20 (2)	21 (1)	3 (0)	44 (47)
Rutland	15	0	23	9	٢	51	8 (5)	14 (2)	6 (0)	28 (35)
Shropshire-Staffordshire (to 1345 and 1377-8)	21	1	£	10	1	36	18 (5)	2 (0)	1 (0)	21 (26)
Shropshire (after 1345)	16	0	25	7	ę	46	10 (3)	(0) 61	3 (0)	32 (35)
Staffordshire (after 1345)	27	2	12	1	1	43	14 (4)	10 (1)	1 (0)	
Somerset-Dorset	46	7	10	15	2	75	30 (15)	10 (0)	1 (0)	41 (56)
Surrey-Sussex	32	S	37	9	7	82	25 (2)	27 (0)	2 (0)	54 (56)
Warwickshire-Leicestershire	33	S	20	13	7	73	31 (7)	17 (2)	2 (0)	50 (59)
Westmoreland	13	4	22	4	4	47	13 (3)	16 (0)	4 (0)	33 (36)
Wiltshire	36	0	18	12	l	67	22 (10)	11 (3)	1 (0)	34 (47)
Worcestershire	7	1	23	7	9	39	7 (2)	18 (2)	3 (1)	28 (33)
Yorkshire	63	0	7	10	0	75	42 (5)	2 (0)	0 (0)	44 (49)
Totals	886	47	611	262	71	877	708 (126)	432(44)	56 (2) 1.	1.196 (1.368)

Rank as appointed: E Established knights, K Knights, but timing difficult to establish; N Non-knights; N^* Future knights; Other Honorary sheriffs and problem cases Ultimate rank: In the format X(P) where X are single county sheriffs and Y are inter-county sheriffs, who are counted once for every county in which they served

Chapter 3: Undercurrents of Lordship

'Bastard feudalism', as interpreted by K.B. McFarlane in the 1940s, has assumed a singular importance in the historiography of medieval England. Scholars may seek to find a different name for it, dispute its origins, emphasise or diminish its impact, and construct different models to accommodate it; but, almost invariably, they have to engage with it in order to understand English society and politics in the late middle ages.¹ The object of this chapter is to stand back from the current debates and re-examine the issue of retaining with regard to the appointment and conduct of sheriffs. Given the intellectual and practical constraints built into any large-scale study of retaining, I am not certain that this brief discussion will reveal anything that is strikingly new about its relationship with shire administration. Antithetical positions on bastard feudalism and the types of society that evolved under its influence have already been taken and entrenched, leaving little scope for a new 'spin' on the subject. More importantly, however, affinities and networks are best approached through detailed local analysis, and it is in this area, more than any other, that the weaknesses of broad brush history become apparent. It has proven quite impossible to untangle the associates and patrons of the 1,273 men who held the shrievalty during the fourteenth century. Leaving aside the sheer scale of the task, it could be argued that in actively seeking patron-client relationships there is a very real danger of using the evidence overingeniously.²

New perspectives on bastard feudalism will only emerge from significant new research on the type, strength, alignment and consequences of the medieval gentry's connections. This research, if it is ever carried out, will prove once and for all that bastard feudalism did not work according to a single formula; that its impact varied across the kingdom during the

¹ For a readable introduction, particularly strong on historiography, see M. Hicks, Bastard Feudalism (London, 1995). For a thoughtful summary of the main debates see C. Given-Wilson, The English Nobility in the Later Middle Ages: The Fourteenth-Century Political Community (London, 1987), pp.73-83. I do not propose to redefine bastard feudalism. Other than implying continuity between one artificially constructed society and another, between feudalism and bastard feudalism (often symbolised by the honour and the affinity respectively), the term is not helpful and is probably best avoided. In this respect I agree with Christine Carpenter, Locality and Polity: A Study of Warwickshire Landed Society 1401-1499 (Cambridge, 1992), pp.287-8. See also the comments of J.M.W. Bean, From Lord to Patron: Lordship in Late Medieval England (Manchester, 1989), pp.231-7. For evidence of continuity between the two 'systems' see S.L. Waugh, 'Tenure to contract: lordship and clientage in thirteenth-century England', English Historical Review, 101 (1986), pp.811-39.

² This is one of the criticisms that I would make about the *History of Parliament* biographies for the period 1386-1421. There is a tendency for the biographers to conjure up connections and affiliations from the slightest evidence.

fourteenth and fifteenth centuries. For the time being, however, my more modest aims are to point out some of the problems in this hugely important subject area, to offer some thoughts on the body of detailed work that has been done, and to conclude with a case study dealing with the complex relationship between lordship, service, gentility and office-holding.

i. Bastard feudalism revisited

'The picture which emerges of the shrieval office in the years between c.1350 and 1600 is not therefore one of marked decline or supercession. The sheriff may not in his duties relating to public order have been the great power he was at times in earlier centuries but the position, which still provided the holder with a number of judicial duties, was certainly quite crucial in the quarrelsome world of bastard feudalism.'³ With these words John Bellamy reminds us, if we need reminding, of the context in which late medieval office-holding has most often been studied. Ever since McFarlane published his enormously influential papers on bastard feudalism, historians have been trying to unravel the connections between patronage and local politics by reconstructing the 'affinities' of retainers, associates and hangers on that were assembled by men with the wherewithal to provide good lordship. The effort and expense required to cultivate these networks was repaid in part by the accumulation of authority that the affinity could bring through its deployment in shire affairs. This was on the understanding that 'duties of a legal nature might be performed in ways either detrimental or beneficial to particular members of the upper classes'.⁴ A magnate might expect to be treated preferentially if his clients held the shrievalty or served on the peace commission; and similar 'protection' might also extend to other members of the affinity. This, according to the darkest and most cynical view of bastard feudalism, created rival factions and power blocks centred on over mighty subjects. Sheriffs, justices and knights of the shire were pawns in this aristocratic game:

Lords invent trespasses on the part of their enemies and secure commissions of over and terminer for justices who are favourable to them. They influence the sheriffs to appoint days of trial without warning the defendants, and so they lose their case by non-appearance. They appoint places for trial in remote districts where their victims dare not come, and have juries empanelled who know nothing of the cause. In suits of land great lords maintain each other, so that the opposing parties dare not proceed. Much of the technique of the legal tyranny of the fifteenth century seems

³ J.G. Bellamy, Bastard Feudalism and the Law (London, 1989), pp.16-17.

⁴ *Ibid.*, p.12.

already to be familiar... Already [in 1315] the principal vices which were to bring the medieval order to ruin are present...⁵

Many important aspects of this outlook have since been discredited, not least by McFarlane, but 'bastard feudalism' still carries an unsavoury taste. And shire officials are still regarded as an important conduit of magnate authority. Indeed, recent scholarship has suggested a very important, even fundamental, connection between retaining and local government. It has been argued that the central dynamic of bastard feudalism – whereby tenurial bonds of lordship gave way to a contractual or cash nexus of robes, fees, liveries and annuities – was a response to the elaboration and proliferation of shire institutions that culminated in the fully-fledged justice of the peace. Local office provided a new vehicle for magnate domination.⁶

Central to this argument is the assumption that affiliations of a personal or 'political' nature were essential in determining the composition of the medieval office-holding community. This assumption seems to be correct.⁷ Though the surviving evidence does not really allow us to unpick the stitching that held fourteenth-century society together, leaving a vacuum that can easily be filled with conclusions drawn from inappropriate or unrepresentative material, it is nonetheless clear that lordship and patronage operated alongside more formal criteria, like wealth and locality, in the selection of local officials. Noblemen, if they wished, could secure the appointment or dismissal of sheriffs, justices of the peace, and other government personnel by appealing directly to the king and his chief ministers.⁸ This is the one undeniable feature of institutional bastard feudalism. However, these infrequently documented interventions pose important questions about the political community and its component parts. How often did magnates try to get their retainers appointed? On whose initiative were these attempts made? Were prominent officials recruited into affinities, or did the nobility exploit and manage those resources that were already available? Was the 'packing' of local office pursued as a policy, or employed in response to particular situations and circumstances? Who stood to benefit most from these

⁵ J.E.A. Jolliffe, *The Constitutional History of Medieval England From the English Settlement to 1485* (London, 1947 edn), pp.410-11.

⁶ P. Coss, 'Bastard feudalism revised', Past and Present, 125 (1989), pp.39-54.

⁷ Though it is difficult to prove. For representative comment see N. Saul, *Knights and Esquires: The Gloucestershire Gentry in the Fourteenth Century* (Oxford, 1981), p.152; and for a later period, I. Rowney, 'Government and patronage in the fifteenth century: Staffordshire 1439-59', *Midland History*, 8 (1983), pp.49-69, especially p.51.

⁸ For example, N. Saul, Scenes from Provincial Life: Knightly Families in Sussex 1280-1400 (Oxford, 1986), p.34 n.27. Sir Robert Stangrave's appointment to Surrey-Sussex at the request of earl Warenne in 1310, citing E 159/84, m.27d.

arrangements, the lord or the retainer? Were the crimes associated with bastard feudalism – illegal retaining and livery, maintenance, embracery, and conspiracy – the cause of social and political dislocation or, as McFarlane concluded, unfortunate offshoots produced by inadequate control? Even without addressing practical issues such as the scale of retaining and the methodology of reconstructing affinities, it is not difficult to see how different configurations of answers to these questions could produce radically divergent views of bastard feudalism.

Much of what I have already said about the selection of sheriffs has assumed an ongoing process of compromise and partnership between the crown and the local communities, as the potentially conflicting interests of social acceptability and administrative efficiency were squared off to produce, on the whole, a body of well-to-do, locally-connected and experienced officials accountable to the exchequer and royal courts. If ties of clientage were as pervasive and dynamic as some scholars have suggested, then this assumption might be profoundly mistaken. Should we interpose magnate influence in the dialogue between crown and commons? If retainers routinely occupied the shrievalties then did this short-circuit the conventions of appointment; or, alternatively, did the concerns and priorities of the magnates fall in behind the standards of social acceptability expressed in petitions in and out of parliament? Indeed, did the rationale and selectivity of retaining reinforce these norms?

Retaining, then, poses many conceptual and practical problems, and despite half a century of intensely stimulating debate the subject is still best approached through McFarlane, and, in particular, through one key passage in his paper 'Parliament and bastard feudalism'. This paragraph presaged the most controversial aspects of the topic and identified its quintessential ambiguities:

Late medieval lordship, indeed, has not much in common with feudal *dominium*. When a man asked another to be his 'good lord', he was not commending himself and his land; nor did he become anything remotely like a vassal. Rather he was acquiring a temporary patron. In this loosely-knit and shamelessly competitive society, it was the ambition of every thrusting gentleman – and also of anyone who aspired to gentility – to attach himself for as long as suited him to such as were in a position to further his interests. For those who wished to rise in the world, good lordship was essential. A successful man, therefore, gathered around him what was sometimes called his 'affinity'; those who staked their hopes on a share of his good fortune. And since *his* chances of winning his desires increased as his following grew, he in turn used all of the arts at his command to attract useful men to his service. It was a partnership to their mutual advantage, a contract from which both sides expected to benefit. And so around the hard core of household and estate officials there accumulated a vast but indefinite mass of councillors, retainers and

servants, tailing off into those who were believed to be well-wishers. These were the 'bastard feudatories'.⁹

The central issue here is the degree to which the gentry were dependent on the nobility, financially, socially and politically.¹⁰ All the other problems in bastard feudalism's labyrinthine historiography stem from this: the purpose of retaining; its influence as a force of social stability or conflict; its balance sheet of rewards and obligations; its impact on shire administration and local justice; its role in defining local elites.

McFarlane left no room for doubt on this matter. Retaining demonstrated the interdependence of the magnates, baronage and gentry; it was a 'solidifying influence' in a 'fluent society'.¹¹ For McFarlane the retinue and the affinity were products of materialistic self-interest which, by neglecting the mental world of the aristocracy and gentry, exposed a weak link in his thesis. Edward Powell summarised this weakness very eloquently as the 'poverty of patronage', the tendency to reduce the broad spectrum of personal motivation to self-interest.¹² Not all scholars, though, have concurred with this orthodox 'bastard McFarlanism'. One recent, and compelling, discussion of retaining by Peter Coss sees it as the conscious reaction of an aristocracy very much on the back foot. Threatened by the increasing penetration of central government, and by the emergence of a gentry capable of independent action, the magnates used clientage as a form of self-defence. Again, there is no room to doubt the nobility's intentions: a magnate wanted to sustain 'social superiority' by 'bending the system to his will'.¹³ In this respect the indenture of retainer was not the product of anything like a level social playing field - rather it was bestowed by a great landowner on a social inferior.

This bold view of retaining has swum against the tide of recent scholarship which, at the very least, has tended to stress the shared interests of the nobility and gentry and has often

⁹ K.B. McFarlane, 'Parliament and bastard feudalism', *Transactions of the Royal Historical Society*, 4th Series, 26 (1944), p.70.

¹⁰ The debate is deftly summarised by S. Walker, *The Lancastrian Affinity 1361-1399* (Oxford, 1990), pp.3-5; and from a slightly different perspective by E. Acheson, *A Gentry Community: Leicestershire in the Fifteenth Century, c.1422-c.1485* (Cambridge, 1992), pp.78-9.

¹¹ K.B. McFarlane, 'Bastard feudalism', *Bulletin of the Institute of Historical Research*, 20 (1943-5), p.175.

¹² E. Powell, 'After "After McFarlane": the poverty of patronage and the case for constitutional history', *Trade, Devotion and Governance: Papers in Later Medieval History*, ed. D.J. Clayton, R.G. Davies and P. McNiven (Stroud, 1994), p.9.

¹³ P. Coss, in responding to criticisms of his important paper 'Bastard feudalism revised', *Past and Present*, 125 (1989), pp.27-64. For the debate and Coss' response, *ibid.*, 131 (1991), pp.165-203. The quotation in the text can be found on p.192.

gone so far as to assert the latter's independence or even ascendancy.¹⁴ Occasionally a historian has drawn attention to the points of contact and cohesion, rather than cleavage and conflict, in landed society. Christine Carpenter, for example, spelt out the interdependence of the king, nobility and gentry, and the importance of confidence as the lubricant that kept the 'dual chain of command, formal and informal, from king to locality' working properly.¹⁵ In weighing up the relative importance of horizontal (communal) and vertical (bastard feudal) ties, Roger Virgoe warned against exaggerating the importance of the former and against overstating the tension between the two: 'Good lordship, not just for individuals but for the shire as a whole, was the essential political structure in which men acted.'¹⁶ Gerald Harriss observed that if the indentured retinue was an attempt to keep the gentry 'within the old traditions of lordship and chivalry' then it failed due to the 'cumulative wealth and access to political authority' of the 'broad class of landowners'; and in any case he was unconvinced by the premise that retinues were assembled for this purpose.¹⁷

That a magnate might dominate his 'country' has been challenged successfully on practical grounds alone, without recourse to the enigmatic issues of aspiration, motivation and loyalty. Retaining by indenture, the most solemn and binding connection between lord and client, 'only scraped the surface of political society'.¹⁸ What emerges is a picture of lordship and retaining diluted by a thinly and unevenly spread peerage that lacked the resources to retain more than a small proportion of the gentry, in a climate where lordship had to be, but was not always capable of being, actively and personally enforced. Indeed, even the greatest lords could overextend themselves.¹⁹ David Carpenter summarised the

¹⁴ On the self-identity and 'independence' of the knightly classes see Saul, Knights and Esquires, pp.258-62; Acheson, A Gentry Community, pp.201-3; Walker, Lancastrian Affinity, pp.250-6; S.J. Payling, Political Society in Lancastrian England: The Greater Gentry of Nottinghamshire (Oxford, 1991), pp.104-8; Colin Richmond described the last two books as having dealt 'a knock-out blow' to bastard feudalism: 'An English Mafia?', Nottingham Medieval Studies, 36 (1992), pp.235-43.

¹⁵ Carpenter, *Locality and Polity*, p.628.

¹⁶ R. Virgoe, 'The crown, magnates and local government in fifteenth-century East Anglia', The Crown and Local Communities in England and France in the Fifteenth Century, ed. J.R.L. Highfield and R. Jeffs (Gloucester, 1981), pp.83-4.

¹⁷ G.L. Harriss in his introduction to K.B. McFarlane, England in the Fifteenth Century: Collected Essays (Oxford, 1981), p.xxvii. For further comment see his 'Political society and the growth of government in late medieval England', Past and Present, 138 (1993), pp.28-57; and 'The dimensions of politics', The McFarlane Legacy: Studies in Late Medieval Politics and Society, ed. R.H. Britnell and A.J. Pollard (Stroud, 1995), pp.1-20.

¹⁸ Harriss, 'Political society and the growth of government', p.55. Compare with Payling, Political Society in Lancastrian England, pp.105-8; and Walker, Lancastrian Affinity, pp.250-3.

¹⁹ For example, Walker, Lancastrian Affinity, pp.1-7. Some of the local and regional contrasts in lordship are discussed by R. Virgoe, 'Aspects of the county community in the fifteenth century',

likely results: 'Structures of power were kaleidoscopic in their variety. In some areas the gentry were able to create their own order or chaos; in others there were competing magnate factions; in yet others a lord might exercise for a time a more or less stable rule.'²⁰ Finally, as Harriss pointed out, even when retainers can be identified and lordship seen to have been concentrated and active, it is difficult to appreciate whether this worked to the advantage of the magnate or to that of his retinue.²¹

Skirmishes have also been fought over the institutional arms of bastard feudalism, namely parliament and local government. Though the reconstruction of affinities is a most difficult task, generating serious, and arguably crippling, problems of definition and interpretation, their relationship with the organs of shire administration has been used as a test of the nobility's capacity to direct local politics. Affinities were, of course, multi-dimensional. Retainers were recruited to provide the nucleus of a lord's military retinue, to ensure that he had a prestigious household and local presence, and to give him the benefit of their counsel.²² Significantly, however, the retinue also served 'to extend and consolidate' his 'influence in the areas where his chief interests lay.'23 Direct evidence for this role can be found in two Lancastrian indentures dating from the 1380s which did not oblige the recipients to serve overseas. These unusual agreements were made between John of Gaunt and two esquires who were involved in shire administration and who, in Walker's estimation, 'possessed ample opportunity to do a good turn for their colleagues in the Lancastrian retinue, or a bad one to the duke's enemies.²⁴ Besides being complex social organisms, affinities were therefore instruments of political leverage; and the 'simple mathematics', or the head count of retainers, so mistrusted by Christine Carpenter has been

- ²⁰ D.A. Carpenter, 'Debate: bastard feudalism revised', pp.184-5.
- ²¹ Harriss, 'Political society and the growth of government', pp.53-4.

²² For the importance of the retinue to a militarily active magnate see K. Fowler, *The King's Lieutenant: Henry of Grosmont, First Duke of Lancaster 1310-1361* (London, 1969), chapter 14. Also, A. Ayton, *Knights and Warhorses: Military Service and the English Aristocracy under Edward III* (Woodbridge, 1994), p.233 fol., and references.

²³ M. Cherry, 'The Courtenay earls of Devon: the formation and disintegration of a late medieval aristocratic affinity', Southern History, 1 (1979), p.72. A sentiment echoed by Carpenter, 'The Beauchamp affinity: a study of bastard feudalism at work', EHR, 95 (1980), p.517; and Given-Wilson, The English Nobility in the Later Middle Ages, pp.79-80.

²⁴ Walker, Lancastrian Affinity, p.16. The retainers in question were William de Barewell, sheriff of Gloucestershire in 1384 and 1385, and undersheriff of Worcestershire 1383-90; and Roger Perewych, sheriff of Warwickshire-Leicestershire in 1377-8.

Profit, Piety and the Professions in Later Medieval England, ed. M.A. Hicks (Gloucester, 1989), pp.2-4.

applied widely to the cursus honorum – to parliament, the peace commission and the shrievalty.²⁵

It is this local 'political' dimension of retaining, more than any other, which takes us back into the bastard feudal literature of conflict, for historians have frequently cited the administrative interface between centre and locality as a fault line in the unity of medieval landed society. Local government created tensions within the gentry, between the nobility and the gentry, between the nobility and the crown, and between the gentry and the crown. The alignment of these 'interest groups' varied with the period, the locality, the nature of the rift, and, crucially, with the methodology of the historian.

Coss, for example, obviously believes that the thirteenth-century nobility used the widening channels of local administration as weapons against the crown, albeit defensively.²⁶ David Carpenter offers a slightly different shade of opinion. While he agrees with Coss that the thirteenth-century nobility felt threatened by royal encroachments, he does not see the delegation of local authority to knights and esquires as a part of this threat: 'The call for self-government in the shires was one in which both the gentry and magnates could join; it was not necessarily the cry of autonomous gentry communities.' Such delegation, however, did give magnates 'the opportunity to pervert the whole system'.²⁷ Bean concluded that lordship gradually evolved into patronage under the 'shadow of a royal authority that more and more transcended that of any lord within the kingdom'. 'In particular', he observed, 'the potential benefits of office, both central and local, under the Crown were bound to affect the calculations both of the kingdom's great lords and of their followers.²⁸ Scott Waugh's summary of bastard feudalism during the reign of Edward III also underlines the power of the magnates as exercised through office-holding retainers who had been 'seduced' with livery and fees.²⁹ Similar tensions are implicit in Maddicott's

²⁵ For Carpenter's disarming criticism of the size of retinues as a guide to the strength of aristocratic lordship see her 'Gentry and community in medieval England', *Journal of British Studies*, 33 (1994), pp.360-1. The phrase 'simple mathematics' was used by Payling, *Political Society in Lancastrian England*, p.105.

²⁶ Coss, 'Bastard feudalism revised', passim.

²⁷ D.A. Carpenter, 'Debate: bastard feudalism revised', pp.180-5. See also idem, 'King, magnates and society: the personal rule of King Henry III', *Speculum*, 60 (1985), pp.39-70. Changes in local government and justice in the thirteenth and fourteenth centuries, including the end of the general eyre, the annual appointment of sheriffs, and the rise of the JP 'made it increasingly easy for magnates to control the government of the shires, not as in the reign of Stephen, through holding earldoms and sheriffdoms, but by dominating those who did hold local office and corrupting the system of justice' (p.69).

²⁸ Bean, From Lord to Patron, p.237.

²⁹ S.L. Waugh, *England in the Reign of Edward III* (Cambridge, 1991), p.131.

pessimistic view of the later medieval period when the crown's rights and powers were threatened by the 'remorseless extension' of magnate influence over the personnel and institutions of local government.³⁰ They are also apparent, from the reverse angle, in Powell's frank warning about the dangers of divorcing interpersonal relationships from their institutional context. To supplement the authority provided by its local officials, the crown cultivated 'patron-broker-client ties'; and 'far from undermining bureaucracy', patronage 'complemented and reinforced it.³¹

If the great landowners, and even the king as the greatest landowner, used shire institutions to protect their interests, then another strand of research has suggested that the gentry tried to use the same institutions against them. Ironically enough, the combination of retaining and office-holding may have been partly responsible for the formation of a streamlined 'greater gentry' from the mid-fourteenth century onwards - a group fully capable of exerting its own influence on local affairs. Retaining, by its very nature, had to be selective; and since the magnates preferred to recruit important officials and landowners, the leaders of local society, this promoted the coalescence of the narrow and 'predatory' governing elites so typical of fifteenth-century historiography.³² It has been argued that in some areas - those lacking a pre-eminent magnate for one reason or another - these increasingly compact and self-confident groups of knights and esquires enjoyed an independence that had blossomed into dominance by the end of the fourteenth century. In his well-received book on fifteenth-century Nottinghamshire, for example, Simon Payling argued that the 'leading gentry' in many counties 'formed wealthy, independent, shire establishments and were the principal factor in shire politics'; and that the power of the baronial affinity has been exaggerated.³³

These, then, are the (greatly simplified and deliberately sharpened) battle lines that scholars have drawn across provincial political society. Cells of independent gentry faced the entrenched interests of the nobility, with or without its own pockets of gentry support, and both kept an eye on the crown and whatever court party there may have been.

³⁰ J.R. Maddicott, 'Edward I and the lessons of baronial reform: local government, 1258-80', *Thirteenth-Century England I. Proceedings of the Newcastle upon Tyne Conference 1985*, ed. P.R. Coss and S.D. Lloyd (Woodbridge, 1986), p.29. p.1-30.

³¹ Powell, 'After "After McFarlane"', p.12.

³² For comment see Richmond, 'An English Mafia?'.

³³ Payling, Political Society in Lancastrian England, pp.219-20.

Parliament has often been taken for granted as a key theatre in this conflict, mistakenly in my opinion. The notion that the fourteenth-century nobility could pack Parliament has, I think, been systematically dismantled. Already at the beginning of the century 'the independence of the local gentry was already an established fact'; knights of the shire were elected representatives rather than magnate nominees.³⁴ The same was true at the end of the century: lords exerted their influence on elections only intermittently.³⁵ Yet, at the other extreme, the idea of an 'independent' commons is at best unproven and at worst misleading and anachronistic. We must not be too hasty in constructing a separate parliamentary agenda for the fourteenth-century gentry. It is true that knights of the shire carried with them the hopes and concerns of their neighbours, in addition to matters of purely personal interest, which together may have added up to a set of 'guiding principles of gentry politics'. But how often did these 'unspoken but far from inchoate assumptions about the nature of political society' differ radically from the assumptions of the nobility?³⁶ Concerns about the nobility's abuse of livery in the last quarter of the fourteenth century may represent an exceptional split in landed opinion, though it could equally be argued that by this point the gentry were more anxious to buttress their own position against social inferiors than to attack the power of the magnates.³⁷ Common petitions demanding the restriction of shire offices to local landowners are likewise open to several interpretations. They may have been conceived as a step towards local self-determination, and as a check to the tentacular power of the crown and nobility, and historians have certainly read them as indications of local solidarity. Yet these petitions may have been prompted by predations that had little or

³⁴ J.S. Illsley, 'Parliamentary elections in the reign of Edward I', BIHR, 49 (1976), pp.24-40. For the opposing view see L. Reiss, History of the English Electoral Law in the Middle Ages (Cambridge, 1940), pp.52-4. Compare with S.J. Payling, 'The widening franchise: parliamentary elections in Lancastrian Nottinghamshire', England in the Fifteenth Century: Proceedings of the 1986 Harlaxton Symposium, ed. D. Williams (Woodbridge, 1987), pp.172-3; R.C. Palmer, The County Courts of Medieval England (Princeton, 1982), pp.293-4; and P.R. Coss, 'Knighthood and the early thirteenth-century county court', Thirteenth-Century England II. Proceedings of the Newcastle upon Tyne Conference 1987, ed. P.R. Coss and S.D. Lloyd (Woodbridge, 1988), pp.45-7. Payling, Palmer and Coss stress the importance of magnate delegates as county court suitors. Representatives of the nobles and important lords were certainly present at those shrieval elections in 1338-9 for which returns have survived: C 267/10. However, a natural enough desire to keep an eye on the court's proceedings should not necessarily be equated with a wish to direct local politics.

³⁵ L. Clark, 'Magnates and their affinities in the parliaments of 1386-1421', *The McFarlane Legacy: Studies in Late Medieval Politics and Society*, ed. R.H. Britnell and A.J. Pollard (Stroud, 1995), pp.127-53.

³⁶ N. Saul, 'The Commons and the abolition of badges', Parliamentary History, 9 (1990), pp.302-15.

³⁷ Ibid. See also R.L. Storey, 'Liveries and commissions of the peace, 1388-90', The Reign of Richard II. Essays in Honour of May McKisack, ed. F.R.H. Du Boulay and C.M. Barron (London, 1971), pp.131-52, and especially p.150.

nothing to do with retaining.³⁸ Objections to the appointment of stewards as sheriffs and justices were probably in the same vein. Estate officials may have been viewed as pawns of the nobility, and with some justification; but, at the same time, there was a feeling that men who lacked wealth and status 'would be prone to corruption and incapable of resisting the powerful or the lawless.'³⁹ In short, parliamentary petitions on a range of administrative issues were not necessarily the weapons in a war of gentry independence. In any event there is no simple relationship between retaining and political 'independence'. Colin Richmond and Gerald Harriss have rightly emphasised the ambiguities of allegiance: 'Of course, knights, esquires, gentlemen and yeomen had loyalties; but were they ever single or straightforward enough to *pre*determine their behaviour?'⁴⁰

The same caveat applies to magnate penetration of the peace commission and the shrievalty. Indeed, it is more difficult to make a persuasive case for the 'remorseless extension' of bastard feudal influence into these crown-controlled offices than it is for knights of the shire who were elected in the county courts. Locally generated information about prospective officials, whether in the form of magnate canvassing or gentry co-opting, was refracted through the council and exchequer, and consequently might not produce the anticipated result.⁴¹ And even when nominees were appointed, can we really show that they delimited the extent of a magnate's power in the shires? I am not for one moment suggesting that informal influences were unimportant in the appointment of sheriffs. Nor can I see any reason to doubt that retainers and clients of the nobility often moved within what Nigel Saul aptly called the 'charmed circle' of top officials.⁴² To argue otherwise would contradict the findings of a number of excellent local studies. In Gloucestershire, for example, the shrievalty was occupied for much of the fourteenth century by associates of the

³⁸ Carpenter, 'Gentry and community', pp.376-8. One of the more forceful points in a rather selfindulgent paper. Saul, *Knights and Esquires*, pp.165-7 notes some of the ambiguities in the gentry's view of local government.

³⁹ Saul, Knights and Esquires, p.167. Stewards were forbidden to hold the shrievalty by the Statute of Lincoln, 1316. Stat. Realm, i, p.174. For evidence that it was not being enforced see W.M. Ormrod, 'Agenda for legislation, 1322-c.1340', EHR, 105 (1990), p.6. He prints a common petition dating from 1324 accusing sheriffs of taking 'feetz Robes et pensions'. SC 8/108, no.5398.

⁴⁰ C. Richmond, 'After McFarlane', *History*, 68 (1983), pp.57-8. Harriss found only one certain connection between retaining and parliament. Retainers would be aware of the full spectrum of local opinion: 'such Members were closely linked into the regional and national political structures'. G.L. Harriss, 'The medieval Parliament', *Parliamentary History*, 13 (1994), p.222.

⁴¹ Simon Walker has argued the opposite position. In citing John of Gaunt's demand to have a sheriff of Shropshire removed from office, Walker suggests that the shrievalty was 'ideally suited to serve as an instrument of magnate influence' as the interested party could put his candidate directly to the Chancellor. Perhaps this was true in Gaunt's case; but it is questionable whether every nobleman carried the same weight. Walker, *Lancastrian Affinity*, p.241.

⁴² Saul, Knights and Esquires, p.167.

lords of Berkeley.⁴³ Men connected with the Warenne earls of Surrey were prominent in the political life of Sussex during the early part of the century, a mantle that later passed to the Fitz Alan earls of Arundel.⁴⁴ For the same period, Cherry found that Devon's political life was dominated 'to an extraordinary degree' by the Courtenay earls of Devon: a large proportion of the county's officials had connections with the earls, and with each other – a timely reminder that affinities were held together by vertical and horizontal ties.⁴⁵ Walker's analysis of the Lancastrian affinity also identified localised concentrations of office-holding retainers in Yorkshire, Lincolnshire, Nottinghamshire and Derbyshire, with other retainers scattered elsewhere.⁴⁶ Moving into the fifteenth century, Virgoe's accomplished study of East Anglia illustrated the influence that local magnates could have upon the joint shrievalty of Norfolk-Suffolk.⁴⁷ However, the attempt to measure a lord's influence and authority, even by using the rather crude method of totting up those of his clients who were administratively active, raises three serious and interconnected problems of methodology and interpretation.

The first and most obvious problem is the identification of retainers. Upon these foundations most other layers of interpretation are built; and they must therefore be secure. Matters are not made any easier by the source material. Direct evidence for retaining in the form of indentures, livery rolls and household accounts is extremely patchy, especially for the first half of the fourteenth century.⁴⁸ Hicks usefully summarised the main repercussions of this deficiency for bastard feudal historiography: 'Never were lists of retainers complete: estate accounts were patchy and the composition of the household was generally obscure. Those who were retained were assumed to matter more than those who were not, and it was

⁴³ *Ibid.*, pp.152-3. But not to the total exclusion of men from other affinities and, indeed, those without obvious magnate connections.

⁴⁴ Saul, Scenes from Provincial Life, pp.30-4; A. Goodman, The Loyal Conspiracy: The Lords Appellant under Richard II (London, 1971), chapter 6. Both Warenne and Fitz Alan influence extended beyond Sussex.

⁴⁵ Cherry, 'The Courtenay earls of Devon', pp.71, 75-6.

⁴⁶ Walker, *Lancastrian Affinity*, pp.235-46. The peace commission seems to have meant more to these men than the shrievalty.

⁴⁷ Virgoe, 'The crown, magnates and local government in East Anglia', pp.76-7. He enjoyed the distinct advantage of being able to use the Paston correspondence in its appropriate setting.

⁴⁸ 'Private Indentures for Life Service in Peace and War 1278-1476', ed. M. Jones and S. Walker, *Camden Miscellany XXXII*, Camden Society, 5th Series, 3 (1994), pp.1-190. There are small groups of indentures concluded by Thomas, earl of Lancaster (nos.23-5, 27, 31), Aymer de Valence, earl of Pembroke (nos.4, 11, 15, 26) and Humphrey de Bohun, earl of Hereford and Essex (nos.14, 16, 28). The volume of surviving indentures tails off into the mid-fourteenth century, and then picks up again in the last quarter. The introduction to this collection does a lot to place the indenture of retainer in its proper context as one of many instruments of lordship.

assumed that all gentry were retained by some nobleman. Researchers had great faith in their capacity to identify prime allegiances, to prioritise lawsuits and various kinds of ties, and to deduce motives for action.^{'49} In the absence of direct evidence historians have been forced to rely upon sporadic references to a variety of less formal ties. Such an approach, of course, is entirely appropriate given that the bonds, influences and reciprocal obligations of lordship extended well beyond the circle of immediate dependants: the analysis of kinship ties, proximity of landholding, and networks of charter witnesses and feoffees is crucial in understanding the 'fluctuating network of allegiances' that lay beyond the retinue.⁵⁰ But this kind of evidence, unless measured solely by volume, does little to help us distinguish the 'core' of retainers from the 'outer circle' of annuitants, associates and well-wishers, and so service in a domestic, seigneurial or military capacity is often used to identify a lord's more intimate clients, along with consistent personal contact and obvious signs of trust or favour. These same indications of attachment can also be used to flesh out the terms of an indenture or annuity.⁵¹

With careful marshalling, then, the surviving evidence will permit the *partial* reconstruction of affinities in the broadest sense of the term. Take, for example, the circle that evolved in East Anglia around Robert Ufford after his elevation to the earldom of Suffolk in 1337. Already an important landowner in the region and a household banneret by 1329,⁵² Ufford's loyalty to Edward III in the coup of 1330 paid off handsomely. Substantial

⁵² E 101/384/7, m.4.

⁴⁹ Hicks, Bastard Feudalism, pp.18-19.

⁵⁰ Walker, Lancastrian Affinity, pp.8-18. Pollard's description of northern England in the fifteenth century must surely reflect the conditions that prevailed for much of the kingdom in the fourteenth: 'the formal indenture of retainer and grant of an annuity were untypical and unrepresentative of the links between man and servant in fifteenth-century society. Informal ties and obligations resulting from myriad small services rendered by well-wishers in return for favours granted by good lords or masters were more characteristic of the relationship.' A.J. Pollard, North-Eastern England During the Wars of the Roses: Lay Society, War, and Politics 1450-1500 (Oxford, 1990), p.121.

⁵¹ There are slight, and quite revealing, differences of opinion on the relative importance of these various patron-client connections. Fourteenth-century studies tend to regard military service more seriously than fifteenth-century discussions of retaining. For example, in his important works on Gloucestershire and Sussex, Nigel Saul used letters of protection and charter witnesses to supplement more formal evidence of retaining, as did Fowler in his study of Henry of Grosmont. Saul, *Knights and Esquires*, pp.60-1, 69; idem, *Scenes from Provincial Life*, pp.30-31; Fowler, *The King's Lieutenant*, pp.182-3. See also J.R.S. Phillips, *Aymer de Valence Earl of Pembroke 1307-1324: Baronial Politics in the Reign of Edward II* (Oxford, 1972), pp.253-68, and Appendix 2. Christine Carpenter, in contrast, dismissed military service as a 'more tenuous connection' than those mentioned in her list of Warwickshire retainers. Carpenter, *Locality and Polity*, Appendix 3. These differences in emphasis probably reflect changes in the nature and attractions of campaigning in the period 1340-1440. If only every affinity could benefit from the valors that Carole Rawcliffe had at her disposal. C. Rawcliffe, *The Staffords, Earls of Stafford and Dukes of Buckingham 1394-1521* (Cambridge, 1978), pp.72-5, and Appendix D.

royal grants and gifts, including the manors of Cawston and Fakenham and the honour of Eye, consolidated Ufford's position in the area and he became one of the king's most distinguished commanders in the war with France.⁵³ Ufford was therefore in a very strong position to offer good lordship to the local gentry: his estates and interests were concentrated; he could rely on the support and contacts of a sprawling, active and closely-knit family, not least his younger brother Ralph who was another rising star in the Edwardian military community; and he enjoyed unwavering royal support with direct access to patronage from that quarter.⁵⁴ Ironically, the earl's involvement in the war may have been the only deficiency in his lordship, for prior to 1360 he was rarely at home to preside over his estates and offer any form of local leadership. However, it is in Ufford's tireless efforts as a soldier and a diplomat that we can find evidence of his affinity, both in the men who accompanied him overseas and those who were left behind to look after his affairs.

Since none of his indentures have been found, if, indeed, he felt obliged to make any, the evidence for Ufford's retainers is indirect. Of the men that served with him in Scotland and France, the majority were drawn from Norfolk and Suffolk, reflecting their captain's territorial interests. Several names recur often enough to suggest more than a casual or fleeting attachment: Sir Ralph de Hemenhale,⁵⁵ Sir Thomas de Cokefeld,⁵⁶ Sir Robert de

⁵³ Rotuli Parliamentorum, ii, p.57; CFR, 1327-37, p.206; CPR, 1330-34, p.69; *ibid.*, 1334-38, p.418. Complete Peerage, xii, part i, pp.429-32.

⁵⁴ For the Ufford estates in 1316, 1369 and 1389 see respectively *CIPM*, vi, p.44 (no.58); *ibid.*, xii, pp.508-11 (no.424); *ibid.*, xv, pp.239-258 (nos.599-626).

⁵⁵ Treaty Rolls, 1337-39, p.129 (France, 1338); C 76/14, m.3 (France, 1339); C 76/17, m.26 (France, 1342); Foedera, III, i, p.49 (France, 1345); Crecy and Calais, pp.82, 96 (France, 1346). See also CPR, 1358-61, p.76 (commissioner of oyer and terminer on Ufford's complaint); *ibid.*, p.435 (exempted from local office at Ufford's request); *ibid.*, 1358-61, p.76 (commissioner of oyer and terminer); *ibid.*, 1361-64, p.472 (attorney of Thomas Ufford); *ibid.*, 1367-70, p.10 (attorney and receiver of William Ufford). In October 1357 Ufford was given licence to grant Sir Ralph £20 of rent per annum from the manor of 'Baketon', perhaps suggesting a fee or other formal relationship between them. CPR, 1354-58, p.633. The heirs of Sir Ralph were said to hold land at Yaxley of Earl William by knight service in 1382. CIPM, xv, p.251 (no.620).

⁵⁶ C 76/17, m.25 (France, 1342); Crecy and Calais, pp.96, 265 (France, 1346); CPR, 1345-48, p.525 (pardon for good service with Ufford). By August 1356 Sir Thomas de Cokefeld had been assigned the manor of Burgh in Norfolk, perhaps to fulfil the terms of an indenture. CPR, 1354-58, p.431. Two other enrollments cast retaining in a slightly different light. First, in a deed of obligation dating from 1336 Sir Thomas promised his brother Walter an annual rent of 5 marks and a robe worth 20s. for life, to be taken from the manor of Lawford, Essex. In the following year, and by a similar deed of obligation, Sir Thomas de Rocheford promised Sir Thomas de Cokefeld 100s. annual rent, livery to the value of 70s., and a horse in peacetime, and a sufficient horse and armour for a man-at-arms in wartime, from his Essex property. Oddly, on the death of Sir Benedict de Cokefeld in 1341 Lawford passed to Edmund, his eldest son, rather than Thomas who held the remainder. CCR, 1333-37, pp.667; ibid., 1337-39, p.119; CIPM, viii, p.215 (no.298).

Scales,⁵⁷ Sir Peter de Teye,⁵⁸ Sir John Bavent,⁵⁹ Sir Robert de Erpingham,⁶⁰ Sir William Criketot,⁶¹ and Sir Gilbert Pecche.⁶² While Ufford was away his affairs were most often entrusted to Nicholas Bonde,⁶³ Sir Hugh de Saxham,⁶⁴ Reynold Eccles,⁶⁵ and Sir John de Loudham;⁶⁶ and somewhat later to Gilbert de Debenham and John Lakyngheth.⁶⁷ This list, I think, represents the nucleus of Ufford's personal following, but his circle also overlapped at various points with the smaller but independent retinues of his son Robert and his brothers Ralph and Edmund.⁶⁸ Through Edmund, moreover, the Ufford affinity intersected with that

- ⁵⁸ C 71/15, m.27 (Scotland, 1335); CPR, 1334-38, p.527 (1337). See also CPR, 1340-43, pp.502 (feoffee), 109 (commissioner of oyer and terminer); *ibid.*, 1343-45, p.114 (attorney).
- 59 C 71/15, m.27 (Scotland, 1335); CPR, 1334-38, p.527 (1337).
- ⁶⁰ C 71/15, m.27 (Scotland, 1335); CPR, 1334-38, p.527 (1337); Crecy and Calais, pp.82, 235 (France, 1346); CPR, 1345-48, p.497 (pardon for good service with Ufford).
- ⁶¹ C 71/15, m.27 (Scotland, 1335); The Wardrobe Book of William de Norwell, ed. M. Lyon, B. Lyon and H.S. Lucas (Brussels, 1983), p.313 (France, 1338); Crecy and Calais, pp.96, 129 (France, 1346).
- ⁶² C 71/13, m.1 (Scotland, 1333); C 76/17, m.26 (France, 1342); Foedera, III, i, p.49 (France, 1345); Crecy and Calais, pp.96, 190 (France, 1346).
- ⁶³ C 71/15, m.33 (attorney); CCR, 1338-41, p.9 (attorney); CPR, 1334-38, p.537 (attorney); *ibid.*, 1338-40, p.531 (general attorney); C 76/14, m.4 (attorney); CPR, 1340-43, p.224 (attorney); *ibid.*, 1343-45, p.114 (attorney). Bonde also served as keeper and guardian of the lands of Eye priory, Eye being one of Ufford's lordships: CCR, 1339-41, pp.128, 160, 167, 394, 413, 425. In 1344 he enlisted with the army sent to support Ralph Ufford as Justiciar of Ireland: C 260/57, m.28. For the background to Ufford's time in Ireland, where he died in 1346, see R. Frame, 'The Justiciarship of Ralph Ufford: warfare and politics in fourteenth-century Ireland', *Studia Hibernica*, 13 (1973), pp.7-47; and idem, *English Lordship in Ireland 1318-1361* (Oxford, 1982), pp.262-77. Bonde was also deeply involved in the affairs of the Black Prince in the 1350s, and was described as a squire of his chamber in 1358. He was probably introduced to the Prince by Robert Ufford or Sir John Wingfield. *Register of Edward the Black Prince*, ed. M.C.B. Dawes, 4 vols (London, 1930-33), iv, p.166, passim.
- ⁶⁴ C 76/14, m.3; C 76/15, m.19; C 76/16, m.29 (attorney of Edmund Ufford); CPR, 1340-43, p.109 (commissioner of oyer and terminer); *ibid.*, 1343-45, pp.114 (attorney), 491 (commissioner of oyer and terminer), 528 (attorney and receiver).
- ⁶⁵ Black Prince's Register, iv, p.352 (Ufford's steward); CPR, 1350-54, p.92 (added to the Norfolk peace commission, headed by Ufford); *ibid.*, 1358-61, p.257 (receiver); *ibid.*, 1361-64, p.472 (attorney of Thomas Ufford); *ibid.*, 1368-70, p.10 (attorney of William Ufford); SC 1/40, no.206 (Earl William's attorney). Eccles was killed during the disturbances of 1381. CPR, 1381-85, p.26.
- ⁶⁶ CPR, 1338-40, p.531; C 76/14, m.4; C 76/15, m.32 (attorney).
- ⁶⁷ Debenham: CPR, 1350-54, p.179 (attorney); CPR, 1358-61, pp.76 (commissioner of oyer and terminer on Ufford's complaint), 257 (named as a receiver). Gilbert was a lawyer who found employment with the Black Prince, Sir John Wingfield and Robert Ufford. J.S. Roskell, L. Clark and C. Rawcliffe, eds., The History of Parliament: The House of Commons, 1386-1421 (Stroud, 1993), iii, p.760; Black Prince's Register, iv, p.301. Lakyngheth: CPR, 1354-58, p.223 (receiver).
- ⁶⁸ William del Haye, for example, served under Edmund, Robert junior and Robert senior in the 1330s and 1340s. C 76/15, mm.19, 20; *Treaty Rolls*, 1337-39, p.128; *Crecy and Calais*, p.96.

⁵⁷ C 71/15, m.33 (Scotland, 1335); CPR, 1334-38, p.527 (1337); Treaty Rolls, 1337-39, pp.127-9, 266-7 (France, 1338); C 76/14, m.5 (France, 1339); C 76/19, m.19 (France, 1344).

of Henry, earl of Lancaster.⁶⁹ Finally, Earl Robert's position on the Black Prince's council gave him access to an alternative and wide-ranging network of contacts.⁷⁰ Though modest for an earl, even one of very recent creation, Ufford's body of 'retainers' and close followers was augmented by a much wider network of affiliations in East Anglia, many of which were borne out of military service. This broader 'affinity' encompassed many East Anglian knights and esquires during its active thirty-year life, including Sir Robert Bacon,⁷¹ Sir Baldwin Bottetourt,⁷² Sir Ralph de Bockyng,⁷³ Sir Richard Cosyn,⁷⁴ Sir Edmund Cretyng,⁷⁵ William Philip,⁷⁶ Sir Godfrey de Stratton,⁷⁷ and Sir Thomas Visdelu.⁷⁸

From a purely military perspective, Ufford and a handful of other captains, most notably Robert Morley and Walter Mauny, reactivated East Anglian networks of recruitment that were in danger of dissipation following the deaths of Edmund, earl of Kent (d.1330) and Thomas, earl of Norfolk (d.1338). Ufford himself illustrates the thread of continuity between these retinues, having served with Kent in Gascony in 1324-5, with Norfolk during the inglorious march to Weardale in 1327, and ultimately attracting veterans of both campaigns to his own banner in the mid-1330s.⁷⁹ But in what ways, and with what strength,

- ⁷² E 36/204, fo.86v (Brittany, 1342). He was more often on campaign with John de Vere, earl of Oxford (for example: C 71/16, m.27; E 101/19/36, m.6; C 76/15, m.27).
- ⁷³ SC 1/41, no.115. Bockyng was also known to Thomas, earl of Norfolk: C 71/13, m.20; SC 1/36, no.106. His son, also Ralph, testified in the Lovel-Morley armorial dispute, recounting that he had been with Robert Ufford on the Reims campaign of 1359. C 47/6/1, no.101.
- ⁷⁴ C 47/6/1, no.23. He was with Robert Ufford at Poitiers and Reims, and with William Ufford in 1378 at the siege of St Malo.
- ⁷⁵ CPR, 1358-61, p.397. Pardoned in 1360 for good service at Poitiers and Reims in Ufford's company.
- ⁷⁶ C 47/6/1, no.42. He was with Robert Ufford at the naval victory of 'Les Espagnols sur Mer' in 1350 and, like many other Lovel-Morley deponents, enlisted for the Reims campaign in 1359. See also CCR, 1377-81, p.136.
- ⁷⁷ C 47/6/1, no.36. He was at Poitiers with Robert Ufford, with Baldwin Bottetourt during the Reims campaign, and with William Ufford on one of Gaunt's French expeditions.
- ⁷⁸ Foedera, III, i, p.49 (France, 1345); Crecy and Calais, pp.82, 96 (France, 1346).
- ⁷⁹ E 101/35/2, m.7 (France, 1324-5); C 71/11, m.5 (Weardale, 1327). Among those men that Ufford 'inherited' were William Criketot (with Kent in Gascony, 1324: *CPR*, 1321-24, p.408) and John de Loudham (with Norfolk in Scotland, 1337: C 71/17, mm.11, 13). For the neglected role of Ufford and the other new earls in tapping networks of recruitment see A. Ayton, 'Edward III and the English aristocracy at the beginning of the Hundred Years War', *Armies, Chivalry and Warfare in Medieval Britain and France*, ed. M. Strickland (Stamford, 1998), pp.173-206. A more

⁶⁹ See Fowler, *The King's Lieutenant*, p.234 for the indenture of 1347 between Sir Edmund Ufford and Henry, earl of Lancaster. Ufford was also Lancaster's steward in Suffolk (*ibid.* p.182).

⁷⁰ Black Prince's Register, iv, p.31.

⁷¹ Treaty Rolls, 1337-39, p.129 (France, 1338); CPR, 1345-48, p.227 (exemption at Ufford's request).

did these essentially martial relationships carry forward into civilian life and local politics? Here we encounter the second of the three interpretative problems referred to above. Having sketched the outlines of Robert Ufford's affinity, to what extent did its members dominate the administrative institutions of Norfolk and Suffolk, and can we see any traces of patronage in their appointments? In short, did Ufford's men operate within a typically 'bastard feudal' framework?

If we use the shrievalty as a measure of the earl's political influence, then it was exerted very sparingly indeed. Most of the sheriffs of Norfolk-Suffolk appointed in the period 1330-70 seem to have been fairly neutral in their allegiances, and it is certainly difficult to identify any of Ufford's men among them. To be sure, early in Edward III's reign there was some fallout from the deposition of his father in 1326 and the overthrow of Roger Mortimer's minority government in 1330. Sir Robert Walkefare's appointment to the shrievalty in 1327 was a sign that Mortimer and Isabella wanted to avoid one of the fundamental mistakes made by Edward II and his advisers, namely the neglect of local power structures.⁸⁰ Walkefare was a thoroughgoing contrariant.⁸¹ So too was Sir John de Loudham, whose nomination as sheriff in 1328 came from Queen Isabella herself.⁸² In many ways the invasion of 1326 and Mortimer's brief ascendancy allowed the personal and political rivalries created among the gentry and nobility during Edward II's reign to be brought to a natural conclusion, leaving a clean slate after 1330. Restrained blood-letting in the wake of

traditionally 'political' view of the creations is presented by J. Bothwell, 'Edward III and the 'new nobility': largesse and limitation in fourteenth-century England', *EHR*, 112 (1997), pp.1111-1140.

⁸⁰ N. Saul, 'The Despensers and the downfall of Edward II', *EHR*, 99 (1984), pp.1-33. For his analysis of sheriffs appointed in the period 1321-26 see pp.17-19. Compare with S.L. Waugh, 'For king, country and patron: the Despensers and local administration, 1321-1322', *Journal of British Studies*, 22/2 (1983), pp.23-58.

⁸¹ Though pardoned in August 1321 for acts against the Despensers, Walkefare persisted in his support for Lancaster and was ultimately imprisoned in Corfe castle. He subsequently escaped to join the exiled opposition party. CPR, 1321-24, p.18; CFR, 1319-27, pp.84, 262; CPR, 1327-30, p.42. He was also one of the few non-baronial rebels to be noticed by the chroniclers. Walsingham mentions his escape from Corfe in the Historia Anglicana, and describes him elsewhere as 'vir versutus, et magnus disidii suscitator, sed tamen manu fortis'. Historia Anglicana 1272-1381, ed. H.T. Riley, 2 vols (Rolls Series, 1863-64), i, p.178; Ypodigma Neustriae, ed. H.T. Riley (Rolls Series, 1876), p.261. Walkefare's loyalties, however, lay with Lancaster and Edward III rather than Mortimer – he was one of the conspirators in the Nottingham coup of 1330. C. Shenton, 'The coup of 1330 and the involvement of Henry, earl of Lancaster', Proceedings of the York Edward III Symposium, forthcoming.

⁸² SC 1/35, no.182. He was replaced as sheriff in December 1330. Loudham had served with Mortimer in 1316-17, and he was rewarded in May 1328 with the wardship of the John Filliol's heir. In October 1329 he was appointed for life as constable of Norwich castle, and was involved in suppressing the earl of Kent's rebellion in the following April. CPR, 1313-17, p.620; CFR, 1327-37, p.91; CPR, 1327-30, p.557. Sir Thomas Hindringham (sheriff in 1327 and 1330-1) may also have been associated with Mortimer, but not closely enough to debar him from office in the early 1330s. CPR, 1327-30, p.555, 559, 562.

both coups removed the leaders and diehard supporters of the discredited regimes, but without closing the door to more moderate supporters of any faction. There was no wholesale removal of sheriffs on or immediately after the collapse of Edward II's ramshackle resistance in November 1326. Substantial changes, however, were made to the shrievalties in February 1327 when no fewer than fourteen of the kingdom's sheriffs were replaced. Some of the changes were faltering,⁸³ and others downright curious;⁸⁴ but enough former associates of the Despensers and the royal household were removed to show that Norfolk-Suffolk was part of a wider strategy.⁸⁵ Moreover, the men who filled the vacancies left by this purge underlined its political intent. February 1327, and the following three years, saw the mobilisation of veteran contrariants and more recent opponents of the Despensers who emerged out of the woodwork in the autumn of 1326. Some, like Sir John Loudham, had particular connections with Mortimer or Isabella.⁸⁶ Others, like Sir Robert Walkefare, were simply opponents of the old regime.⁸⁷

⁸⁵ Giles de Wachesham (Norfolk-Suffolk); Sir Thomas de Marlberge (Somerset-Dorset); William Ercalowe (Shropshire-Staffordshire); Edmund de Assheby (Warwickshire-Leicestershire). For their connections see Saul, 'The Despensers', pp.7-8, 21-2. See also Morris, 'The Sheriff', p.49.

⁸³ Sir Henry de Faucomberge (kept in office as sheriff of Yorkshire until September 1327, and then reappointed to the same position in August 1328); Sir James de Cokynton (removed from Devon in the February purge, and reinstated shortly after); and Sir Almaric la Zouche (dismissed as sheriff of Cambridgeshire-Huntingdonshire in April 1327, and reappointed in September 1328).

⁸⁴ Sir Philip de Aylesbury (removed from Bedfordshire-Buckinghamshire); and Sir Adam Walerand (removed from Wiltshire). Though it is difficult to prove that either had any firm attachment to Edward II or the royalist party, their exclusion extended to virtually every other local shire commission. Perhaps Walerand's 'retirement' was voluntary, and he may have died soon after Edward II's deposition – but he was no stranger to the shrievalty, having served three terms in Wiltshire. Sir Philip de Aylesbury was one of the most active officials of his generation: if he was out of favour for political reasons after 1327, then his rehabilitation had begun by February 1329, when he was involved in surveying the lands of the Despensers, and was complete in December 1330 when he was nominated as sheriff for the fourth time in the aftermath of Mortimer's fall. *CPR*, 1327-30, p.423

⁸⁶ Robert de Bilkemore (Cornwall, 1327-9: CCR, 1327-30, p.370); John de Hinkele (Shropshire-Staffordshire, 1327-30: CPR 1313-17, pp.587, 683; CCR, 1318-23, p.420; CPR, 1327-30, pp.555, 559, 562); Richard de Haukeslowe (Worcestershire, 1327-30: CPR, 1327-30, p.203; CFR, 1327-37, p.215); William Gamage (Gloucestershire, 1330: Saul, Knights and Esquires, p.152).

⁸⁷ Sir Matthew de Bassingbourne (Cambridgeshire-Huntingdonshire, 1327-8: CPR, 1321-24, p.168; CCR, 1327-30, p.22); Sir William Baud (Essex-Hertfordshire, 1327-8: CPR, 1317-21, p.437; CFR, 1319-27, p.84; CPR, 1321-24, pp.70, 302; *ibid.*, 1324-27, p.70; CCR, 1318-23, pp.336, 375); Sir Thomas Blaunkfrount (Warwickshire-Leicestershire, 1328: CCR, 1318-23, p.503; CFR, 1319-27, pp.85, 90; Parl. Writs, ii, pp.199-200; CPR, 1321-24, pp.160, 167, 387; CCR, 1323-27, pp.26, 590; CPR, 1327-30, p.498; CFR, 1327-37, p.166) Sir John de Bourne (Kent, 1330: CFR, 1319-27, p.77; CCR, 1323-27, pp.230, 243, 271; CPR, 1327-30, p.383); Richard de Grofhurst (Kent, 1328: CPR, 1321-24, p.31; CFR, 1319-27, p.76; CCR, 1324-27, p.222); Sir Thomas de Longville (Derbyshire-Nottinghamshire, 1328-9: CPR, 1317-21, p.232); Sir John Mauduit (Wiltshire, 1329-30: CPR, 1321-24, p.15; CFR, 1319-27, p.157; CCR, 1327-30, p.20; CFR, 1319-27, p.77); Sir Thomas de Rodebergh (Gloucestershire, 1327-30: Saul, Knights and Esquires, pp.152-3); Sir Robert Stangrave (Surrey-Sussex, 1328-30: CPR, 1321-24, 187; N. Fryde, The Tyranny and Fall of Edward II, 1321-

After conditions settled down under Edward III it is more difficult to detect many sheriffs of Norfolk-Suffolk with obvious patrons, and even harder to link their appointments to the influence of patronage. Sir John Harsyk may have been connected with Robert Morley, and Sir Edmund de Baconesthorpe with the earls of Lancaster.⁸⁸ Though a tenant of the earl of Norfolk, Sir John de Cailly campaigned with Walter Mauny and Robert Morley.⁸⁹ Yet if these men were retainers – and the evidence is equivocal – then they were also prominent landowners with more than adequate resources to justify their selection.

Though exercising little influence on the shrievalty, Ufford's followers did participate in other forms of administrative activity, some of them very energetically. During the 1330s and 1340s Sir Peter de Teye, Sir John Bavent and Sir Robert Erpingham were kept busy, often representing Norfolk or Suffolk in parliament and arraying troops in the region. Rather more surprisingly Nicholas Bonde sat for Suffolk on four occasions during this period, perhaps reflecting his position as Ufford's attorney and receiver at the height of the latter's involvement in the war effort. Following his retirement from active campaigning after 1360 Ufford's interests were on the whole better represented, especially on the local peace commissions. Reynold Eccles regularly served in Norfolk; Gilbert Debenham and John Lakyngheth were frequently appointed in Suffolk; and in 1361 Sir Ralph de Hemenhale, the earl's comrade-in-arms and perhaps his closest retainer, also began to appear on

^{1326 (}Cambridge, 1979), p.192); Sir Roger la Zouche (Warwickshire-Leicestershire, 1329-30: *CPR*, 1317-21, p.228; *CPR*, 1321-24, pp.167, 309). This list is by no means exhaustive. The Mortimer regime was not infallible in its choice of sheriffs. Sir William de Orlaston, appointed to Kent in March 1327, was very possibly one of Mortimer's 'secret enemies', in much the same way that Sir Richard de Perers was a clandestine opponent of Edward II. Orlaston remained loyal to the king during Thomas of Lancaster's rebellion, and was also implicated in the earl of Kent's ill-conceived plot in 1330. *CCR*, 1330-33, pp.151, 161. For the activities of Perers see Saul, 'The Despensers', p.20 and references.

⁸⁸ Harsyk (sheriff in 1337-8 and 1338-9) may well have been the man of that name who was an esquire of Edward II's chamber in the 1320s. If so, and there is room for doubt, then he quickly shrugged off any stigma arising from this. He claimed in 1333 to have been knighted by Robert Morley at the siege of Berwick, perhaps indicating a new patron. *CPR*, *1321-24*, pp.272, 339, *ibid.*, *1324-27*, pp.167, 306; *CCR*, *1323-27*, p.186; *ibid.*, *1330-33*, p.76; M. Powicke, *Military Obligation in Medieval England* (Oxford, 1962), p.176; E 198/3/18; C 47/1/19, m.6. It is presumably his son John who is commemorated by a brass at Southacre, Norfolk. M. Stephenson, A List of Monumental Brasses in the British Isles (London, 1926), p.365. Southacre, incidentally, was held of the earls of Arundel. *Feudal Aids*, iii, p.543. Baconesthorpe (sheriff in 1332-3) claimed in a proof of age to have been knighted at the manor of Gimingham in the Christmas of 1321. At that point Gimingham was in Lancastrian ownership, having been wrested from John de Warenne, earl of Surrey in 1318. Unfortunately Baconesthorpe does not mention who knighted him; but it was certainly not Earl Thomas who passed his last Christmas at Pontefract. *CIPM*, xiii, p.280 (no. 328). For Lancaster's dealings with Warenne over Gimingham see J.R. Maddicott, *Thomas of Lancaster* (Oxford, 1970), pp.234-7; and p.347 for his movements in 1321-2.

⁸⁹ Sheriff in 1333-35. Feudal Aids, iii, p.506; CCR, 1339-41, pp.35-6. C 76/14, m.7, CCR, 1339-41, p.149 (France, 1339); C 76/15, m.20 (France, 1340).

administrative commissions, often alongside his lord.⁹⁰ But Ufford's was never a monopoly Other leading landowners had clients who were heavily involved in shire interest. administration, though rarely as sheriffs. For example, Elizabeth de Burgh called on Sir Andrew de Bures to protect her interests in Suffolk when the need arose. Bures was her steward in the county and sat on the peace commission in the period $1349-56.^{91}$ We can safely assume that Countess Marshall, the other great East Anglian dowager, would have assembled a circle of familiars to look after her widespread interests in the same way, and perhaps on a similar scale.⁹² On the acquisition of Castle Rising from his grandmother in 1358, the Black Prince appointed the Norwich lawyer John Berneye as custodian and then steward of his Norfolk estates: Berneye had been a peace commissioner since 1349 and continued to serve in that capacity until after 1369.93 The earls of Oxford, Surrey and Arundel also had estates in Norfolk or Suffolk.⁹⁴ Finally, the reversion of a valuable block of Warenne lands to Henry of Grosmont in 1347 produced a focus for Lancastrian interest in Norfolk; though few of Grosmont's annuitants came from the area.⁹⁵ To this handful of leading magnates we should add the resident baronial families of Mortimer, Kerdeston, Morley, and Bardolf of Wormegay, and a cluster of very wealthy gentry families.

The East Anglian gentry, then, did not lack potential patrons. However, this does not necessarily make it appropriate or acceptable to divide the region into aristocratic power

⁹⁰ CPR, 1361-64, pp.64, 529; ibid., 1364-67, p.430; ibid., 1367-70, p.195.

⁹¹ Sir Andrew also appears on one of the few surviving fourteenth-century livery rolls, compiled for Elizabeth de Burgh in 1343-4. Though damaged, the list of fifteen knights in receipt of livery certainly includes Bures, as well as John Bardolf of Wormegay, Sir John de Shardelowe, Sir Nicholas Dammory and Sir Thomas de Bradeston. Bures was also a tenant of the honour of Clare. E 101/92/23, m.1; CIPM, x, pp.477-8 (no.613). Sir Robert de Bures, Andrew's father, had been a steward of Gilbert de Clare, earl of Gloucester: CPR, 1327-30, p.569. Sir Warin de Bassingbourne (also liveried in 1343) played a similar role in Cambridgeshire. The Lady of Clare was represented at the meeting that resulted in Bassingbourne's election as sheriff of Cambridgeshire in 1338: C 267/10, m.1b. For examples of Bures and Bassingbourne working together see CPR, 1343-45, pp.77, 552. See also C.A. Musgrave, 'Household Administration in the Fourteenth Century; with Special Reference to the Household of Elizabeth de Burgh, Lady of Clare', unpublished University of London MA dissertation, 1923, pp.54-7.

⁹² Virgoe, 'The crown and local government: East Anglia under Richard II', *The Reign of Richard II. Essays in Honour of May McKisack*, ed. F.R.H. Du Boulay and C.M. Barron (London, 1971), p.225 n.26. Countess Warenne, incidentally, inherited the services of Sir John Wingfield who had served with her husband. *Black Prince's Register*, iv, p.249; C 71/15, m.32.

⁹³ Black Prince's Register, iv, pp.261, 263, and passim. See also HP, ii, p.208.

⁹⁴ Oxford (d.1360): CIPM, x, p.517 (no.638). Surrey (d.1347): *ibid.*, ix, pp.43-53 (no.54). Arundel (d.1397): *ibid.*, xvii, pp.355-6, 358 (nos.962-3, 971).

⁹⁵ Sir Thomas Visdelu took a 20 mark fee from Gimingham. Sir Thomas de Uvedale's £40 fee was charged on Methwold. Fowler, *The King's Lieutenant*, pp.183-4, 280 n.50. For the retaining arrangements see the unpublished appendix to Fowler's thesis: 'Henry of Grosmont, first duke of Lancaster, 1310-1361', Leeds University PhD thesis, 1961.

blocks, for the striking thing about it in the mid-century period was the multiplicity of connections within the local peerage on one hand, and between the peerage and the gentry on the other. These connections fell into the usual categories – kinship, locality, outlook – and they were multiplied by warfare, perhaps fostering something akin to the 'esprit de corps' that Bennett found in Lancastrian Cheshire.⁹⁶ But whereas Bennett concerned himself with evidence of social cohesion among the gentry, with what we could crudely describe as horizontal relationships, any cohesiveness in mid-century East Anglia certainly involved the nobility and baronage. Though military records do not offer a fully rounded picture of retaining, they do show that Edward III's captains exploited the military potential of Norfolk and Suffolk quite intensively, leading to the formation of retinues that were not rigidly delimited, but apt to vary in size and shift in composition. The 'allegiances' of knights and esquires were likely to be split between more than one captain, and this has obvious implications for the study of the administrative dimensions of bastard feudalism for it leaves the historian with multiple ties to disentangle and prioritise.

So far as Robert Ufford is concerned, I think that the deployment of his affinity – though 'deployment' implies a greater element of strategic planning than is appropriate - should warn against bringing too many preconceptions to shire politics. Bastard feudalism, with all of its attendant problems, was not produced by a group of identikit magnates. If Ufford was determined to rule his 'country', then he did so in ways that were subtle and that ran with, not against, the grain of local society. For much of his career, however, he was probably far too preoccupied with his military responsibilities to worry about the details and personnel of shire administration, buoyed by his place at the heart of a favoured martial community, and sustained by a steady flow of royal patronage.⁹⁷ Perhaps old age and a comparatively sedentary lifestyle after 1360 led the earl to reflect on domestic concerns more than he had in the past; but there is very little in the East Anglian office-holding community to suggest that he flagrantly advanced the careers of his clients. We may, perhaps, recall Christine Carpenter's summary of the situation in Warwickshire: 'A wise magnate, unless under a great deal of pressure, would try to ensure that he could dominate the officers in his native counties without recourse to unsuitable candidates. Those who were tenurially too weak to implement the crown's commands or simply held in contempt by their fellow gentry would

⁹⁶ M.J. Bennett, 'A county community: social cohesion amongst the Cheshire gentry, 1400-1425', Northern History, 8 (1973), p.39.

⁹⁷ Unless those details touched on common sense and efficiency. CPR, 1345-48, p.450; CFR, 1347-56, p.7.

be little use to either the crown or their lord.'98 Ufford, however, did not try to 'dominate' his county at all.

This leads us to the third and final problem of interpretation posed by the relationship between patron-client ties and local government – their cumulative impact on shire politics and the quality of local justice. Ufford's affinity tells us little about the excesses of retaining since it was, at best, under-employed in East Anglian affairs. For example, isolation on the scale felt by John de Berkeley of Dursley in 1330s Gloucestershire does not seem to have been common in Norfolk and Suffolk.⁹⁹ Of course it could be argued that Robert Ufford's interests were unrepresentative of the majority of fourteenth-century noblemen, and that his affinity was very much a military formation rather than an instrument of political leverage. To a certain extent this is true, though neither his outlook nor his retaining requirements were unique in the mid-fourteenth century.¹⁰⁰ In any case, the retainers of other local magnates were hardly more conspicuous in shire administration. Tensions there must have been, but they were not obviously resolved through the manipulation of local government. In fact it could be argued that maintenance and conspiracy were symptomatic of disputes *within* the East Anglian gentry rather than between the gentry and the nobility, perhaps fuelled by the kind of petty administrative malpractice discussed in the next chapter.¹⁰¹

Roger Virgoe supports this impression in his study of Norfolk and Suffolk in the last quarter of the fourteenth century. Virgoe's main objective was to find evidence of royal interference in local government during the reign of Richard II. In the end he felt satisfied that for much of Richard's reign there nothing new in his – or indeed his opponents' – use of shire institutions. Only after 1397, during the supposed 'tyranny', was there evidence of a systematic attempt to politicise local government by appointing royal clients as sheriffs and justices.¹⁰² A dimension of this policy that Richard's enemies found particularly offensive

⁹⁸ Carpenter, Locality and Polity, p.277.

⁹⁹ SC 8/157, no.7832 (c.1330-1), printed by Saul, *Knights and Esquires*, p.266. Berkeley complained that he could not obtain local justice on account of the dominance of Thomas Berkeley of Berkeley and his affinity. His suspicions were probably justified since Berkeley's men dominated the shrievalty in this period: Sir William Tracy, (1324-7); Sir Thomas de Rodebergh (1327-30); William Gamage (1330). For further comment, *ibid.*, pp.152-4.

¹⁰⁰ Ayton, 'Edward III and the English aristocracy', passim.

¹⁰¹ For example, CPR, 1327-30, pp.209-10. Sir Robert Walkefare made several allegations against John de Harsyk and Sir John Howard. This has the air of factional bad feeling: Walkefare was a prominent rebel; Harsyk and Howard were royalists and members of the household. For Harsyk see above n.89. For Howard, BL Add MS 9951, fo.25r (also cited by Saul, 'The Despensers', p.17).

¹⁰² Virgoe, 'East Anglia under Richard II', passim. Compare with S. Walker, 'Yorkshire justices of the peace, 1389-1413', *EHR*, 108 (1993), pp.281-313; B. Webster, 'The community of Kent in the reign of Richard II', *Archaeologia Cantiana*, 100 (1984), pp.217-29; and A. Steel, 'The sheriffs of

was his decision to keep a number of sheriffs in office for more than one year in breach of both statute and recent custom. This issue was addressed in Haxey's parliamentary petition of January 1397 and, more significantly, was one of the charges laid against the defeated king in 1399.¹⁰³ In Norfolk-Suffolk the offending sheriff was William Rees, an associate of the earl of Arundel and, latterly, the duke of Norfolk.¹⁰⁴ Thus, as in the troubled reign of Edward II and during the minority of Edward III, the politics of faction could exert an influence on the composition of the office-holding community, and they were to do so again in the early, insecure years of Henry IV's reign.¹⁰⁵ But if Virgoe did not uncover much evidence of factional politics, he did find a region that lacked a single predominant magnate, especially after the premature death of William Ufford, earl of Suffolk in 1382 and the consequent breakup of his affinity.¹⁰⁶ Rather, East Anglia was a region where the 'individual and communal interests' of the gentry 'formed the stuff of local politics'.¹⁰⁷

Cambridgeshire and Huntingdonshire in the reign of Richard II', Proceedings of the Cambridgeshire Antiquarian Society, 36 (1934-35), pp.1-34.

¹⁰⁷ *Ibid.*, pp.224-32.

¹⁰³ For the background to Haxey's petition see Saul, Richard II, pp.368-70; and A.K. McHardy, 'Haxey's case, 1397: the petition and its presenter reconsidered', The Age of Richard II, ed. J.L. Gillespie (Stroud, 1997), pp.93-114. The most interesting aspect of the Haxey affair was the king's response to the stock accusation that sheriffs were not replaced annually: he dismissed the charge, arguing that it was preferable to keep experienced men in office. For 'the record and process' of 1399 see Chronicles of the Revolution 1397-1400: The Reign of Richard II, ed. and trans. C. Given-Wilson (Manchester, 1993), p.178.

¹⁰⁴ CPR, 1396-99, p.255; Calendar of Inquisitions Miscellaneous, vi, pp.233, 238 (nos.387, 391). The other sheriffs who exceeded the statutory term of one year in office were: Richard Mawardyn (Wiltshire, 1396-9); William Walshale (Staffordshire, May 1397-9); Sir Ralph de Euer (Northumberland, November 1397-9); Andrew Newport (Cambridgeshire-Huntingdonshire); Robert Morton (Derbyshire-Nottinghamshire); Adam Peshale (Shropshire); Sir Thomas Clanvowe (Herefordshire); John Mulsho (Northamptonshire); Sir James de Pykering (Yorkshire); John Worship (Bedfordshire-Buckinghamshire); William Audley (Hampshire); Thomas Outeby (Rutland); John Golafre (Oxfordshire-Berkshire); and Thomas Daccombe (Somerset-Dorset). Those in italics had connections with the royal affinity. A few others, like William Rees, had connections with royalist magnates. Even if the shrievalty did change hands from year to year, the post might be passed from one member of the king's affinity to another, Lincolnshire being an example. See N. Saul, Richard II (London, 1997), pp.381-4 for a recent summary. The most thorough research on Richard II's affinity has been carried out by C. Given-Wilson, The Royal Household and the King's Affinity: Service, Politics and Finance in England 1360-1413 (London, 1986), especially pp.248-50; and idem, 'The king and the gentry in fourteenth-century England', TRHS, 5th Series, 37 (1987), pp.87-102.

¹⁰⁵ D. Biggs, 'Sheriffs and justices of the peace: the patterns of Lancastrian governance, 1399-1401', *Nottingham Medieval Studies*, 40 (1996), pp.149-166. The 'Lancastrian' sheriffs of this period are listed on pp.162-3. John Gournay, a close associate of Sir Thomas Erpingham, was the new regime's first appointment to Norfolk-Suffolk.

¹⁰⁶ Virgoe identified Earl William's closest associates: Sir William Wingfield, Sir John White, Reynold Eccles, Robert de Asshefeld, Roger de Wolverston, and Ralph de Walsham. 'East Anglia under Richard II', p.225 n.27.

This, then, is the context in which we must place Robert Ufford and the other magnates of his generation; for unless conditions changed dramatically in the twenty years after his death, it would appear that Ufford was incapable of dominating Norfolk and Suffolk, quite regardless of his intentions. But we must be cautious in proclaiming Norfolk and Suffolk as 'wealthy, independent, shire establishments', with strong gentry and weak nobility.¹⁰⁸ There was no such clear-cut polarity in landed society. In parallel with Virgoe's study, Simon Walker has demonstrated that aristocratic patronage did not necessarily need to work through formal power structures. John of Gaunt was able to exert his influence very effectively in Norfolk, even in an area that was remote from his principal interests and where few of his indentured retainers were active officials.¹⁰⁹ For Gaunt the overt exercise of power through knightly retainers was not essential. He instead relied on his stewards and estate officials whose 'professional solidarity' made them 'a recognizable and close-knit group' - men like Edmund Gournay, Edmund Clippesby, and Sir Robert Cailly. None of these men were sheriffs but, as Walker rightly observed, they were active in other administrative capacities, primarily as justices. If Gaunt was typical in his employment of estate officials and legal advisers, then there must have been a complex web of vertical ties in East Anglia at the end of the fourteenth century, even if in this particular case they tended to bypass the greater gentry. These, however, were not the sort of ties that necessarily led to 'bastard feudal' conflict or magnate domination: John of Gaunt was only one of many potential landowning clients in the region, and Gournay, Clippesby and the rest therefore had 'a number of rival claims on their attention and abilities'.¹¹⁰ In this respect they bear some resemblance to the group of stewards and lawyers that looked after the interests of Robert Ufford, the Black Prince and other magnates of that generation.

If anything, the Ufford-Black Prince-Lancaster network, and the opportunities generated by it, would have broadened and multiplied the ties between the gentry and nobility, especially when channelled through well-connected 'brokers' like Sir John Wingfield and John Bardolf. Thus, the fact that so many officials in Norfolk and Suffolk seem to have been appointed on their own merits should not lead us to underestimate the importance of patronage, or of the nobility in general.

In the end we are free to emphasise whichever face of bastard feudalism we find most appropriate. In Gloucestershire, for example, John de Berkeley's unhappy predicament and

¹⁰⁸ See above, n.34.

¹⁰⁹ Walker, Lancastrian Affinity, pp.182-209. For what follows see especially pp.191-3.

¹¹⁰ Compare with Acheson, A Gentry Community, p.98.

the rise to prominence of William de Cheltenham were products of the same system and, moreover, the influence of the same family: if one implies the pernicious use of lordship, then the other may be seen as innocuous, and perhaps even constructive.¹¹¹ Furthermore, both occurred in the 1320s and early 1330s, a period of some uncertainty. Perhaps the most important lesson to learn from the foregoing discussion of East Anglia is the sporadic importance of faction and 'national politics' in moulding the shrieval elite and the wider office-holding group. During the fourteenth century the normal ebb and flow of shrieval appointments seems to have been most disrupted in times of crisis; though these are precisely the periods for which evidence of affiliation is most abundant, and perhaps we are guilty of looking over eagerly for the signs of institutional bastard feudalism.

ii. Lordship, gentility and local administration: a case study

I will conclude this chapter with a more detailed case study of the relationship between patronage and career structure, set against the backdrop of the office-holding community in Oxfordshire and Berkshire in the later fourteenth century, and focusing in particular on the network of associations that spread out from the honour of Wallingford. One product of this network was John James of Wallingford, sheriff of Oxfordshire-Berkshire in 1373-4 and 1380-1. His career demonstrates the capacity for proven ability and aristocratic support to transform a man's social position, perhaps in much the same way that William de Cheltenham's standing was enhanced through service with the lords of Berkeley.

John James is a classic example of the *nouveau riche*. His origins and parentage are unknown. What remains, however, is the picture of a man who, in the space of thirty years, emerged from obscurity, cultivated an important web of contacts, and established his family as an influential, though short-lived, force in Berkshire society. Was James therefore an exceptional townsman who aspired to join the ranks of the gentry? Or was he born into the parish gentry and ploughed his resources, perhaps accrued from dealings in Wallingford, into the gradual expansion of his estate? Both propositions are feasible; but whichever path he followed there can be no dispute that by his death in October 1396 James had established himself among the leading gentry of Oxfordshire and Berkshire, leaving property in both counties with a combined value of over £50 per annum. He also left a son, Robert, whose marriage to Katherine, daughter of Sir Edmund de la Pole, had already been contracted with the promise of a substantial inheritance. Though Robert's failure to produce an heir led to

¹¹¹ Saul, *Knights and Esquires*, pp.90, 157-8. Cheltenham was an extremely active official, but did not serve as sheriff.

the family's extinction in the male line in 1432, his legacy of property worth over £100 implies that he too occupied an important position in local society.¹¹²

One of the few conclusions one can reach about John James' early career is that he was the first member of his family to rise beyond a purely local prominence. Records relating to Wallingford and its surrounding villages, where his earliest transactions were concentrated, provide little evidence of any long-established connections, and it would seem that he was a self-made man in every sense of the word. An advantageous marriage may have provided James' first foothold in local society. By 1360 he had married Christina de Anesty, the daughter of a minor local landowner. If James was viewed as a suitable match then he may have already embarked upon a successful career in trade or law.¹¹³ Indeed, James had been steadily accumulating property in his own right since 1350. His acquisitions in and around Wallingford can be traced in minute detail through a series of deeds and charters preserved in the fifteenth-century Boarstall Cartulary.¹¹⁴ This most valuable source points to the 1360s as his most prolific period of property speculation. In acquiring an acre here and a tenement there, James must have quickly established himself as a significant landowner in Clapcot, just over a mile from Wallingford, in Crowmarsh Gifford, and in Wallingford itself.¹¹⁵ Not content with amassing property in and around the borough, James also sought to rationalise his estates through exchange: in January 1365 he swapped fifteen and a half acres in Crowmarsh Gifford with a similar amount of William Harewell's property in Clapcot.¹¹⁶

All in all, James must have amassed over seventy acres of land in this ten-year period, and he pursued the same policy of acquisition and rationalisation around Wallingford even when his interests became more widely spread.¹¹⁷ By the early 1360s James owned the Oxfordshire manor of Adwell.¹¹⁸ To this he added, by 1365, an interest in the Black

¹¹² For a sketch of Robert's career see HP, iii, pp.486-8.

¹¹³ The Boarstall Cartulary, ed. H.E. Salter, Oxford Historical Society, 88 (1930), p.234 (no.650).

¹¹⁴ Other documents are scattered amongst the archives of Christ Church College, Oxford. A selection have been printed: *Cartulary of the Medieval Archives of Christ Church*, ed. N. Denholm-Young, Oxford Historical Society, 92 (1931), pp.144, 145, 149, 154; and *A Collection of Charters relating to Goring, Streatly and the Neighbourhood, 1181-1546*, ed. T.R. Gambier-Parry, 2 vols, Oxfordshire Record Society, 13-14 (1931-2), ii, p.187.

¹¹⁵ Boarstall Cartulary, pp.36-7 (nos.111-113), 234 (nos.648, 650-1).

¹¹⁶ Boarstall Cartulary, pp.238-9 (nos.658, 600)

¹¹⁷ For further acquisitions up until the mid-1370s see *Boarstall Cartulary*, pp.240 (nos.666, 668), 241 (nos.669, 673, 674), 242 (nos.675-7).

¹¹⁸ Victoria County History of Oxfordshire, viii, p.9.

Prince's manor of Nettlebed.¹¹⁹ And in May 1373 James arranged a more significant exchange of property involving, instead of a few acres, Sir Baldwin de Bereford's manor of Rush Court ('La Russhe') in Clapcot and forty shillings of rent that he swapped for a manor at Brightwell, Oxfordshire.¹²⁰ Thus, from starting out as a man of obscure and probably urban origins, by around 1370 John James was moving in altogether different circles. The extent of this change can be more fully appreciated in a series of settlements made in September 1379 that afford a comprehensive list of his property. The lion's share was settled on his wife and eldest son, including Rush Court and other lands in Clapcot, forty tenements in Wallingford and Cholsey, the manor of Adwell, and assorted properties at Kingston Blont, Newnham Murren, Crowmarsh Gifford, Chalgrove, Nettlebed, Bixe Brande and Henley. At the same time the manor and appurtenances of 'Fifhide', Oxfordshire, were substantially unchanged when they passed to Robert in 1396, and one may therefore speculate that his purchasing power had reached its practical limits, or that the land market was generally sluggish.¹²¹

Charters and deeds, moreover, offer the historian much more than a record of estate building. Lists of feoffees, trustees, and charter witnesses record networks of gentlemen acting in collaboration to augment or safeguard their estates, the most important defining feature of their social position. By examining the witnesses to John James' charters it is possible to reconstruct his circle of friends and associates over a period of more than thirty years. Some were neighbours, or perhaps tenants. Others were semi-professional agents and feoffees. The majority, however, were knights and esquires. Even when his own purchases ceased after 1380, James was still in demand as a witness for the deeds of other local gentlemen, underlining the reciprocal nature of Bennett's 'network of trust'. An analysis of these associates may therefore show how John James evolved and where he fitted into a complex society straddling the Oxfordshire-Berkshire border.

Dabblings in the land market during the 1360s inevitably brought James into contact with an increasingly wide circle of local landowners but on the whole knights and esquires like Thomas Barentyn, Sir Hugh Berewik, and Sir Gilbert Wace supplemented, rather than

¹¹⁹ Black Prince's Register, iv, p.542.

¹²⁰ Boarstall Cartulary, p.259 (no.759); CCR, 1369-74, pp.554, 559-61.

¹²¹ Although James was granted free warren in his demesne lands at Clapcot, Newenham Gifford, Fifhide, Adwell, Kingston, Thofeld and Sotwell in August 1394. CCR, 1396-99, pp.17-18; Calendar of Charter Rolls, 1341-1417, p.349.

displaced, his existing acquaintances. James evidently did not forget his roots.¹²² The earliest group of witnesses in the 1350s corresponds to John James the burgess, the rather enigmatic figure whose exact role and standing are difficult to define. His leases and purchases were from townsmen and smallholders, and men of this order naturally acted as witnesses. Over the next ten years, however, the scale and impetus of James' estate building increased markedly, prompting a subtle but significant change in the quality of his associates. Minor, and largely anonymous, landowners gradually gave way to members of Wallingford's urban elite who dominated both the borough's political life and its flourishing merchant gild.¹²³ Indeed, several relationships dating from this period proved lifelong. A small group consisting of Henry de Redyng, Henry Deme and Nicholas de Kenelm invariably witnessed James' charters, participated more directly as feoffees and grantors, and occasionally accompanied him further afield. Other important links were made with Roger de Preston, Robert Boty, Walter le Yonge, John de Kenelm, Nicholas Payable, Richard atte Felde, Richard Brouns and Roger Milbourne. Though it is difficult to establish any precise interrelationships of kinship and commerce within this clique, the surviving Wallingford views of frankpledge for 1369-70 provide a fascinating illustration of borough politics at a time when John James was at their very centre as mayor. Presiding with him were aldermen William de Harewell, Nicholas Tannere and Henry de Redyng, and among the jurors were Richard atte Felde, Roger Milbourne and Alexander Louches, all of whom were closely acquainted with James' affairs.124

If charter witnesses are a reliable barometer of social status, then by 1370 the metamorphosis of John James was complete: a series of deeds confirm his deepening entanglement in the affairs of Sir William Makeneye, Sir Hugh Berewik, Sir Gilbert Wace, Sir Thomas Tyrel, and Sir Baldwin de Bereford. At its most expansive the circle of knights and esquires known to him also included Sir John Golafre, Sir Richard de Abberbury, Sir Thomas Besiles, Sir Roger de Cotesford, Sir Reginald Malyns, Thomas Barentyn and Richard Brouns, all of whom witnessed the exchange of property between James and Bereford in May 1373.¹²⁵

¹²² Compare, for example, with the circle of Roger Townshend in fifteenth-century Norfolk as described by C.E. Moreton, 'A social gulf? The upper and lesser gentry of later medieval England', *Journal of Medieval History*, 17 (1991), pp.225-262.

¹²³ VCH Berkshire, iii, pp.532-4.

¹²⁴ Sixth Report of the Royal Commission on Historical Manuscripts (London, 1877), p.581b.

¹²⁵ Boarstall Cartulary, p.259 (no.759)

Property ownership, then, was central to the increasing visibility of John James in Wallingford and the surrounding area. Landed wealth brought its own lustre. 'Prosperity', after all, 'was the main thing' in what has been dubbed 'an age of ambition'.¹²⁶ John James benefited little from the 'principal engine' of social change identified by Simon Payling, by which he meant the rich pickings to be derived from marriage into failed gentry families.¹²⁷ James' early speculation in the land market was instead self-financed, and the same land market, with all of its obligations and conventions, also brought James into direct contact with like-minded knights and esquires. But was the accumulation of property in itself enough to secure a place in county society? If this important piece of the gentry jigsaw fell into place, did others necessarily follow? By the 1370s John James was not only a landowner of some note but also an important fixture in the county establishment. And though it is very unlikely that he ever went on campaign, there is evidence that James nonetheless regarded himself as a member of the armigerous gentry – a claim reinforced by his son's marriage to Katherine de la Pole.¹²⁸ However, very few of James' contemporaries made such a seamless transition from urban to rural society. Instructive comparisons can be drawn from the inhabitants of Wallingford and other nearby towns. John Kent, a mercer by trade, was a stalwart of Reading's borough administration and parliamentary representation for over thirty years, yet he only achieved a comparatively lowly position in county affairs as a tax collector and coroner.¹²⁹ William Catour and David atte Hacche, other Reading dignitaries, were also much involved in borough affairs where their property was concentrated, but little concerned with shire business.¹³⁰ Closer to home, neither John de Anesty nor Nicholas Payable played any significant role in local government, and neither amassed property outside Wallingford to any great extent.

Individually these men were comparable with John James in many important respects; but as a group they lacked either the resources or perhaps the ambition to break out of their urban environment. Crucially they may have also lacked influential connections, unlike John James who can be linked with a succession of aristocratic households. This factor probably more than any other eased his entry into Berkshire's political mainstream.

¹²⁷ Payling, Political Society in Lancastrian England, p.49.

¹²⁶ F.R.H. Du Boulay, An Age of Ambition: English Society in the Late Middle Ages (London, 1970), p.75.

¹²⁸ See below, p.126.

¹²⁹ HP, iii, p.516.

¹³⁰ *Ibid.*, ii, pp.503-4; *ibid.*, iii, p.259.

Wallingford was already well established as a royal borough by the fourteenth century when the honour and castle were held in turn by Edward III, John, earl of Cornwall, the Black Prince until his death in 1376, and then by his widow Joan as part of her dower.¹³¹ The ability to exploit these channels of lordship and patronage distinguished James from other burgesses who might have set their sights on a more rural, genteel lifestyle.¹³² Ironically enough, however, his first known association with an aristocratic household took James away from Wallingford where he had only recently risen to prominence. In June 1364 John James and his wife were making preparations to travel overseas in the company of Sir John Beauchamp.¹³³ Sir John was almost certainly the son of Sir Giles Beauchamp of Powick, Worcestershire, and head of a cadet branch of the comital Beauchamp family with a pedigree stretching back to the beginning of the fourteenth century.¹³⁴ The Powick branch remained in close touch with the earls of Warwick, and Sir John Beauchamp of Warwick, for whom he acted as an executor.¹³⁵ However, none of this explains how John James came into the Beauchamp orbit, or, indeed, how he was employed.¹³⁶

His next documented association was altogether more important. An indenture of October 1364 granting James the manor of Freshwater, Hampshire, marked the beginning of a long attachment to Isabella, Edward III's eldest daughter.¹³⁷ After Isabella's marriage to the French nobleman Ingelram de Coucy in 1365 both she and her husband, created earl of Bedford in 1366, spent prolonged periods of time in France, and James was one of those employed to manage their estates during these absences.¹³⁸ In September 1375, for example,

¹³¹ The History of the King's Works, ed. H.M. Colvin, 3 vols (London, 1963), ii, pp.850-2.

¹³² VCH Berkshire, iii, pp.526-7.

¹³³ Calendar of Papal Registers: Petitions, i, pp.498-9.

¹³⁴ Complete Peerage, ii, p.46n. Sir John's father, Giles, made a profitable marriage to Katherine, daughter and heir of Sir John de Bures in 1324 which gave the family a temporary interest in the Berkshire manor of Hampstead Cyfrewast and the Oxfordshire manor of Alvescot, along with considerable property in Somerset. CIPM, ix, p.401 (no.578). For the family see VCH Worcestershire, iv, p.186.

¹³⁵ CCR, 1360-64, p.227.

¹³⁶ The only other fragment of evidence is a lease, dated September 1366, by Thomas Beauchamp, earl of Warwick, and John son of Giles Beauchamp to John James of ten acres in Clapcot which, with other lands, were delivered to Beauchamp by virtue of an action under the law merchant against John Bernard for a debt of £400. This small parcel of land may, therefore, have been a reward for legal counsel in the matter. *Boarstall Cartulary*, p.244 (no.687).

¹³⁷ Calendar of Inquisitions Miscellaneous, 1377-88, p.42 (no.62).

¹³⁸ For background see A. Tuck, Crown and Nobility 1272-1461: Political Conflict in Late Medieval England (Oxford, 1985); and B.W. Tuchman, A Distant Mirror: The Calamitous 14th Century (London, 1979).

the routine chores of administration resulted in the grant of a papal indult allowing James and his wife to have a portable altar. An identical concession to Sir Thomas Tyrel, a prominent and long-standing member of Isabella's household, can hardly be coincidental.¹³⁹ Service with the royal family was certainly beneficial. By December 1371 James, Tyrel and John de Estbury – another habitual crown servant – had been granted joint custody of twothirds of Thomas, earl of Oxford's property in return for an annual payment of £300 at the exchequer. This potentially lucrative arrangement can be attributed to Isabella's long-term interest in the Vere estates.¹⁴⁰ One of the other fringe benefits was an introduction to Sir Thomas Tyrel whose lasting friendship and access to the royal household must have been extremely useful. Indeed, Tyrel merits further investigation because his fortunes were inextricably bound together with John James for over a decade - the decade, moreover, that witnessed the greatest change in James' social position. Despite contrasting backgrounds, their careers had much in common. Both James and Tyrel enjoyed long and successful periods of service in a variety of noble households; both displayed obvious flair as seigneurial officials; and both invested the rewards of service in land. The latter's earliest exploits are difficult to disentangle from those of his father, Sir Thomas Tyrel of East Horndon, Essex, who was still alive in 1353.¹⁴¹ In all likelihood, though, it was Thomas junior who was described as a yeoman of the household in 1351 with a record of 'long service' to the king and queen, and who received a yearly grant of £10 for good service to princess Isabella in 1354.¹⁴² Other marks of favour followed. In January 1362 he was appointed as steward of Isabella's household with an honorarium of 35 marks, and in the following February the newly-knighted Sir Thomas was discharged a £10 debt for good service to the king and his daughter, after which he frequently appears in the records acting on behalf of Isabella and her husband, often in association with John James.¹⁴³ By January

¹³⁹ Calendar of Papal Registers: Papal Letters, iv, p.204.

¹⁴⁰ Five years later her daughter Philippa married Robert de Vere, son of and heir of earl Thomas. £200 of the annual proceeds rendered by James and Tyrel were redirected to the new bride for her sustenance. CCR, 1369-74, p.272; CFR, 1369-77, p.151; *ibid.*, 1377-83, p.13; CPR, 1374-77, p.368. Isabella's interests were further protected by Tyrel's employment to survey various Vere properties for which he received a small annual payment from the manor of Downham, Essex. In May 1377 James was given sole custody of several properties in Essex held by Maragaret, widow of John de Huntercombe until the majority of her heir for a farm of £200. CFR, 1383-91, p.3; CPR, 1370-74, p.133; CIPM, xiii, p.94 (no.125); CFR, 1369-77, p.403; *ibid.*, 1377-83, p.16.

¹⁴¹ CCR, 1349-54, p.601.

¹⁴² CPR, 1350-54, p.97; *ibid.*, 1354-58, p.48. Tyrel was receiving robes as a bachelor of the household in the winter of 1366. E 101/395/10; Given-Wilson, The Royal Household and the King's Affinity, p.281.

¹⁴³ CPR, 1361-64, p.140; CCR, 1360-64, 455, p.316; CIPM, xi, p.472 (no.615); *ibid.*, xiii, pp.113 (no.141), 260 (no.292); CPR, 1364-67, pp.72, 183, 447; *ibid.*, 1367-70, p.271; CIPM, xiv, p.289 (no.298).

1376 Tyrel and James were acting respectively as Bedford's grand steward and receiver general, and they were naturally required to tidy up the administrative mess left by the earl's resignation and retirement to France following the death of Edward III in June 1377.¹⁴⁴ Tyrel, however, was far more than an estate official. He was also Isabella's confidant, and remained so until her death in 1379.¹⁴⁵ It seems that John James was robbed of a close friend, an accomplished colleague, and a valuable ally when Tyrel himself died in or around March 1382.¹⁴⁶

The loss of Coucy and Isabella in the space of two years must have been a severe blow to John James. Yet he may have already tapped an alternative and more natural source of lordship flowing from the honour of Wallingford, namely the affinity left by Edward, Prince of Wales and partially inherited by his widow Joan, Countess of Kent. After Edward's death in 1376 Joan took up residence at Wallingford castle and surrounded herself with a close-knit group of knights including Sir Lewis Clifford, Sir Aubrey de Vere, Sir Simon Burley, Sir Richard Stury and Sir Gilbert Wace, many of whom had been retained by her late husband.¹⁴⁷ It is conceivable that Joan also depended upon experienced men like John James to safeguard her interests. How else can we explain her request for an exemption from government service on his behalf in August 1382, and, more importantly, the fact that he was one of only two witnesses to the will drawn up shortly before her death in August 1385?¹⁴⁸ Indeed, given his credentials as an administrator it is surprising that James was not formally connected with the honour of Wallingford during Edward's lifetime.¹⁴⁹ Still, he

¹⁴⁴ CPR, 1374-77, pp.237, 368; ibid., 1377-81, p.260.

¹⁴⁵ His close attendance upon the princess is implied by his intervention on behalf of John Cauchon, a French parson who celebrated daily mass in her household, by a reference to him being 'of the counsel' of Isabella and her husband in November 1376, and by his appointment as one of Isabella's feoffees to manage the profits of Coucy's property after his return to France. CPR, 1370-74, p.252; CCR, 1374-77, p.467; CPR, 1377-81, p.174; SC1/40, no.187.

¹⁴⁶ CIPM, xv, p.46 (no.119); CPR, 1381-85, p.105.

¹⁴⁷ For the terms of service for Vere and Bereford see Private Indentures for Life Service in Peace and War, ed. Jones and Walker, pp.80-1.

¹⁴⁸ CPR, 1381-85, p.155. Testamenta Vetusta, ed. N.H. Nicolas, 2 vols (London, 1826), i, p.15. Moreover, James' relationship with princess Joan can only have reinforced his connections with a number of the Black Prince's former retainers. Sir Gilbert Wace of Ewelme, Oxfordshire, was probably the closest and oldest of these acquaintances, and through him James became familiar with Sir Hugh Segrave and Sir Richard Abberbury the elder, both high ranking courtiers. Thomas Barentyn of Chalgrove, Oxfordshire, was another of James' close associates, their relationship being further strengthened by the marriage of Barentyn's son Reynald to James' daughter Joan, while a third was Richard Brouns of Harwell, Berkshire. See HP, iv, pp.722-4; *ibid.*, ii, pp.120-2, 382-3.

¹⁴⁹ Many of his associates certainly were, including Thomas Standelve and Sir Hugh Berewik. *Black Prince's Register*, iv, pp.46, 95, 142, 292, 419, 424.

was a tenant of the prince and some antiquarian observations on St Peter's church in Wallingford suggest that he had a strong emotional attachment to his lord. In 1644 Richard Symonds saw 'the [brass] effigies of a man in mayle in the forme of the Black Prince, four shields gone' with the inscription 'Hic jacet corpus Iohannis Iames de Walingford armigeri qui obiit...anno domini MCCCLXXXXVI'.¹⁵⁰ This monument may well have been designed to give James a degree of military credibility by association with the warrior prince; but it was also an obvious visual statement of gentility. His mailed figure contrasts sharply with another Berkshire burgess, John Kent, whose civilian effigy was set up in the church of St Laurence, Reading in the early fifteenth-century.¹⁵¹ Gentility owed as much to mentality as it did to income.

By around 1380, then, the career of John James had turned full circle. Now a moderately wealthy esquire, he returned to Wallingford in the service of the Black Prince's widow, and soon after her death he withdrew from public life. Thus, the deeds preserved in the Boarstall cartulary and elsewhere allow us to evaluate the rewards of royal service, both direct and indirect. A successful career brought wealth; wealth brought respectability, new social contacts and new obligations to the crown and the local community. For example, the exchange of property between John James and Sir Baldwin de Bereford in May 1373 was witnessed by a formidable array of gentlemen.¹⁵² They included Sir Gilbert Wace, Sir John Golafre, Sir Reginald Malyns, Sir Richard de Abberbury, Sir Roger de Cotesford, Sir Thomas Besiles, Richard Brouns and Thomas Barentyn. Such a gathering was not in itself unusual. But the striking thing about this particular group of Oxfordshire and Berkshire landowners was their collective domination of the area's administration in the last quarter of the fourteenth century.¹⁵³

¹⁵⁰ Boarstall Cartulary, p.232 citing BL Harleian MS 965, fo.296. In addition, in February 1369 Edward granted James the site of the Mote Hall in Clapcot on condition that he rebuilt the hall itself. *Ibid.*, p.248 (no.708).

¹⁵¹ Stephenson, List of Monumental Brasses in the British Isles, p.25. The alabaster monument of William Wilcotes (d.1411) at North Leigh, Oxfordshire provides another instructive comparison. He is depicted in armour wearing the Lancastrian SS collar. He served as an estate official and a lawyer – but not as a soldier. Parochial Collections. Volume 3, ed. A. Wood and R. Rawlinson, Oxfordshire Record Society, 11 (1929), p.231. Compare also the lost civilian brass of John Rede at Checkendon, Oxfordshire, 'quondam serviens domini regis ad legem'. Rede's son Edmund married Christine, the daughter and heir of Robert James of Wallingford. Parochial Collections, Volume 1, ed. Wood and Rawlinson, Oxfordshire Record Society, 2 (1920), p.86.

¹⁵² Boarstall Cartulary, p.259 (no. 759).

¹⁵³ Between them they occupied the shrievalty on the following occasions: Wace, 1371-2, 1374-5, 1379-80, 1387-8; Malyns, 1375-6; Cotesford, 1362-5, 1368-9; Brouns, 1381; Barentyn, 1378-9, 1382-3, 1386-7, 1394-5; James, 1372-3, 1380-1.

Indeed, by the end of the century appointments to the three most prestigious institutions – parliament, the shrievalty and the peace commission – are thought to have been indications of social acceptance with real status value.¹⁵⁴ Escalating volumes of local administrative business led to the rapid formation of 'office-holding communities' in every county, each unique in terms of size and composition, but all characterised, at least on paper, by the concentration of authority in very few hands. Oxfordshire and Berkshire were no exception. Taking the two counties together, over five hundred individuals served on local commissions during the second half of the fourteenth century. This figure represents the region's office-holding community at its most expansive. Administrative developments in Oxfordshire and Berkshire were consistent with those across the kingdom as a whole: extreme short-term fluctuations in administrative activity were underscored by a steady increase in the number of commissions issued from year to year, and in the total manpower required to fill them.

Manpower requirements rose significantly from the 1350s onwards, peaking in the 1380s when over six hundred people were named on commissions swelled by the poll tax experiments and the peacekeeping measures introduced after 1381. Total manpower, though, is not the same as the total number of officials. One official could serve in a number of different capacities, and long administrative careers were common. By piecing these careers together it becomes clear that in a quiet year, without the need to return parliamentary representatives or appoint large panels of tax collectors, the two counties could be managed by a skeleton staff of less than thirty men. Otherwise the total could rise to well over a hundred, as in 1377 and 1382. It is also clear that local government in this region was hierarchical. A small corps of extremely active officials was supported by a larger, more fluid group of men who drifted in and out of the picture. Though counting appointments is not necessarily the best method of ranking shire officials, it nonetheless points to a conscious reliance upon a small band of officials even when the pool of potential candidates was very much larger.¹⁵⁵ Just ten individuals held twenty or more commissions in Oxfordshire and Berkshire during the second half of the fourteenth century. Correspondingly, almost half of the area's officials served on one commission only. Officials with the experience of John James were therefore quite scarce.

¹⁵⁴ These, the three 'major' offices, are most often examined. For examples, see: Carpenter, Locality and Polity, chapter 8; Payling, Political Society in Lancastrian England, chapters 5-6; S. Walker, Lancastrian Affinity, pp.236-47; S.M. Wright, The Derbyshire Gentry in the Fifteenth Century (Chesterfield, 1983), chapters 7-8. For more wide ranging discussions see Saul, Knights and Esquires, chapter 4, and Acheson, A Gentry Community, chapter 5.

¹⁵⁵ Distraint of knighthood returns list some of those who were qualified but inactive, including John de Louches of Milton and John de St Amand. C 47/1/15, m.11, 1/8, m.20, 1/7, m.26.

Opportunities to participate in shire affairs were not especially restricted. Newcomers were readily admitted into the ranks of the office-holding community, with an average of ten novices per year. Crucially, however, it seems that the odds of becoming established were stacked heavily against those on the margins of landed society. There was a division, albeit blurred, between urban and rural society. Few patricians from Wallingford, Oxford and Reading appeared as county commissioners.¹⁵⁶ Minor landowners, members of the so-called 'parish gentry', found themselves in the same predicament, and the handful of exceptions tended to be career tax collectors – not an office recognised as being part of the administrative cursus, perhaps rather unfairly.¹⁵⁷

Since the rump of propertied society contributed very few of the core officials listed in Appendix 3, the assumption must be that local government was dominated by a group of wealthy landowning families. Insofar as it goes, this assumption is correct; and it hardly alters the trajectory of recent scholarship on medieval office-holding and provincial politics. Nigel Saul is quite right to point out that 'the hierarchy of office-holders was constantly changing in composition as one family replaced another'.¹⁵⁸ What was true in Gloucestershire also held in Oxfordshire and Berkshire where each decade saw the most important posts filled by a dozen of so key administrators. During the 1350s this group included John de Alveton, Sir Thomas Besiles, Sir Thomas Huscarl, John Laundels and Sir Thomas de Langeleye. By the end of Edward III's reign the names had changed but the pattern was the same: Alveton and the rest had been replaced by Sir John de Kentwode, Sir Reginald Malyns, Sir Roger de Cotesford, Sir Roger de Elmerigg, Sir Thomas de la Mare, Sir Gilbert Wace and, significantly, John James. Obviously, the office-holding community had to absorb losses and accommodate men on the rise through marriage or raw talent. At the same time, though, enough families supplied officials from one generation to the next to give local affairs an air of stability. Names that recur during the fourteenth and fifteenth centuries include Abberbury, Besiles, Chelreye, Engelfield, Langeford, Malyns and Spersholt. The 'county establishment' in Oxfordshire and Berkshire was just that - firmly established.

¹⁵⁶ Henry Ropere was one of the few Reading burgesses to take part in shire administration, as a tax collector. More curiously, Richard Mercer, a well-to-do Oxford draper, found himself named as a peace commissioner in 1381. and represented the city in 1380 CPR, 1382-85, pp.140, 247; Oxford City Documents, 1268-1685, ed. J.E. Thorold Rogers, Oxford Historical Society, 18 (1891), p.43.

¹⁵⁷ Below, chapter 5.

¹⁵⁸ Saul, Knights and Esquires, p. 161.

Property, then, was an important consideration in the choice of government personnel. Social conservatism found expression in minimum qualifications for the shrievalty and the bench, both of which finally settled at £20 per annum. Gentry historiography is consequently full of hierarchies.¹⁵⁹ Outwardly, the evidence from Oxfordshire and Berkshire points in the same direction. It is simple enough to fit John James into a world where landed resources brought social responsibility, and where the very fact of attending parliament or occupying the shrievalty reinforced his social position.

Yet in certain respects the careers of James and his associates challenge this straightforwardly symbiotic relationship between landownership and shire administration. Gentry society, however defined, was always much larger than the office-holding community: Oxfordshire and Berkshire endorse Susan Wright's findings for fifteenthcentury Derbyshire, where 'political society' was 'not coterminous with Derbyshire society', and where local administration was dominated by 'a social elite'.¹⁶⁰ But the formation and sustenance of these social elites was due to much more than land, and this is why it is so important to study those officials who did not come from conventional landed backgrounds. Parvenus like John James and his close colleague Richard Brouns can indicate the qualities that distinguished the office-holding community, the political elite if you like, from the broader social elite. Brouns, a younger son from a very minor gentry family, used his legal expertise to good effect and gradually built up an estate, to which he unexpectedly added the patrimony on the death of his elder brother in about 1361. This good fortune helps to explain how Brouns came to represent Berkshire in seven parliaments, to serve as sheriff of Oxfordshire-Berkshire in 1381-2, and to occupy a seat on the local bench for over a decade.¹⁶¹ John James, of course, had much in common with Brouns. The overall structure of his public career split predictably into two phases, roughly consistent with John James the burgess and John James the gentleman. It is difficult to identify a clear break between these phases but the balance between the two began to shift in 1371 when he was chosen as a tax collector for Berkshire, and was irrevocably tipped by his first appointment as sheriff in November 1373. From this point onwards James' interests were rooted in county rather than borough affairs. In February 1375 he made his first of many appearances on the Berkshire peace commission; in January 1376 he was appointed as a commissioner of array, again in Berkshire; and in January 1377 he was returned to parliament for Oxfordshire. Other

¹⁵⁹ Above, pp.54-5.

¹⁶⁰ Wright, The Derbyshire Gentry, p.94.

¹⁶¹ *HP*, ii, pp.382-3.

appointments followed, including a second stint as sheriff, until he finally retired from shire affairs in 1387.

Thus, both James and Brouns occupied positions at the very apex of the administrative hierarchy. They were among the forty-one men who held ten or more commissions in the period 1350-1400. Land was one of the common denominators in this list, especially in its But lordship, and specifically royal lordship, generated the subtlest upper reaches. connections within this corps of officials. Of the men in question a handful were minor landowners or lawyers,¹⁶² and several others were professional judges from the courts of King's Bench and Common Pleas, appointed to give judicial backbone to local commissions.¹⁶³ However, most of the remaining officials were local knights and esquires with strong royal connections. Over half a century the patrons naturally changed; but the patronage itself remained constant. Under Edward III Sir Roger Elmrugge, Sir John Foxle and Sir Gilbert Talbot of Richards Castle were knights of the royal household.¹⁶⁴ The honour and castle of Wallingford also provided the Black Prince's household in waiting with a natural recruiting ground. In addition to the service opportunities offered to local inhabitants by the honour's internal administration, the prince's dealings with Wallingford brought in outsiders with still wider networks of association, like Sir Hugh Segrave. Sir John Kentwode was a long-established member of the prince's entourage, as were Sir Reginald Malyns, Sir Gilbert Wace, Sir Thomas Paynel, and Robert Wighthull who served Edward as his clerk and attorney in the court of King's Bench from 1351 onwards.¹⁶⁵ The partial preservation of the Black Prince's retinue by his widow has already been discussed, but even when the crown skipped a generation in 1377 several members of Richard II's household emerged as prominent office-holders. Men like Sir Richard Abberbury the elder, a former servant of the Black Prince retained by his son as a chamber knight, a diplomat, a member of the Council, and as chamberlain to Queen Anne; and William Wilcotes of North Leigh, Oxfordshire, a successful lawyer and chief steward of Queen Anne's estates from 1391 until his death; and Laurence Drew of Southcote, Berkshire, Richard II's attorney and

¹⁶² Examples include John Rede and Thomas Lacok.

¹⁶³ Robert Tresilian, Chief Justice from 1381; Sir Robert Charleton, Justice in King's Bench from 1389; David Hannemere, Justice in King's Bench 1383-6. E. Foss, A Biographical Dictionary of the Judges of England, 1066-1870 (London, 1870), pp.670-2, 346-7, 325

¹⁶⁴ Foxle was knighted at the king's request and received annual grants in excess of £60 to support his new status. Talbot was connected with the royal household from 1362 onwards, when he received a £40 annuity, and was also a king's knight under Richard II. Given-Wilson, *The Royal Household and the King's Affinity*, pp.208, 281; CCR, 1377-81, p.158; HP, iv, pp.561-3.

¹⁶⁵ HP, iii, pp.517-9 (Kentwode). HP, iv, pp.31-3 (Paynel). Black Prince's Register, iv, pp.435, 450 (Malyns). Ibid., pp.18, 377, 437 (Wighthull).

adviser.¹⁶⁶ Alongside these royal retainers, the shrievalty, the bench and other important administrative posts were occupied by a second group of men who moved in the same circles and could, perhaps legitimately, count on the support of their well-connected colleagues. Sir Edmund Spersholt, Thomas Barentyn, Gilbert Shotesbroke, Nicholas Somerton and Richard Brouns, all of them active officials, were well-known to prominent courtiers like Sir Hugh Segrave and Sir John Golafre, both of whom were constables of Wallingford castle under Richard II.¹⁶⁷ Let us not forget that even the fortunes of a family as prominent as the Abberburys of Donnington, Berkshire were bound up with issues of lordship.¹⁶⁸

There were, of course, exceptions. Like the Lancastrian affinity in its regional strongholds, royal servants never held a monopoly of shire administration in Oxfordshire and Berkshire.¹⁶⁹ Sir Thomas de Langeleye, Sir Thomas Besiles, and others were certainly touched by the networks of association issuing from the Wallingford circle, but, given the location of their respective estates, the honour is unlikely to have been the axis around which their lives turned.¹⁷⁰ Alternative sources of lordship were also available, including the bishopric of Winchester, yet the depth and breadth of royal lordship was undeniable.

John James fitted perfectly into this world. Several factors enabled James to move in such distinguished circles: the steady accumulation of land, the cultivation of personal connections, and the prestige of royal service; and all were pieces of an individual gentry jigsaw. At this stage it is difficult to judge whether the importance of lordship in defining the office-holding élite was universal, or merely confined to Oxfordshire and Berkshire where the opportunities to enter royal service were unusually fertile. In any event, there is nothing to suggest a deliberate royal 'policy' regarding shire administration, and the resulting appointments do not smack of any pernicious 'bastard feudalism' of the kind practised by Richard II at the very end of his reign, when he forgot that good lordship meant patronage on the gentry's terms rather than overt political manipulation.¹⁷¹ Rather, the evidence from this region over a period of fifty years points to the natural prominence of

¹⁶⁶ HP, iv, pp.863-866 (Abberbury); *ibid.*, ii, pp.12-14 (Wilcotes); ii, pp.797-800 (Drew).

¹⁶⁷ On Golafre, see N. Saul, 'The fragments of the Golafre brass in Westminster Abbey', *Transactions of the Monumental Brass Society*, 15 (1992), pp.19-32. Many of these men are discussed by J.L. Leland, 'The Oxford Trial of 1400: royal politics and the county gentry', *The Age* of Richard II, ed. J.L. Gillespie (Stroud, 1997), pp.165-89.

¹⁶⁸ S. Walker, 'Sir Richard Abberbury (c.1330-1399) and his kinsmen: the rise and fall of a gentry family', *Nottingham Medieval Studies*, 34 (1990), pp.113-140.

¹⁶⁹ Walker, Lancastrian Affinity, pp.235-47.

¹⁷⁰ CIPM, xi, pp.85-6 (no.112); *ibid.*, xv, pp.38-40 (98-101).

¹⁷¹ Given-Wilson, The Royal Household and the King's Affinity, passim.

men known to and approved by the royal family, and the equally natural exploitation of a useful resource. Though social mobility and bastard feudalism are weighty concepts, John James and his circle of associates offer interesting perspectives on both. What emerges from this brief study is the picture of a close-knit community centred on the honour of Wallingford; a community where everybody knew each other, and where distinctions of rank and status were, to some extent, transcended by royal service. Looking more widely, it can be seen that the office-holding community in Oxfordshire and Berkshire was an adaptable organism, externally mediated by the appointing bodies at Westminster but still reflecting the structure and inclination of its parent community.

To succeed, however, in the world of county politics, gentility was still an important consideration. If by 'gentility' we mean the possession of land, participation in Bennett's 'network of trust', and involvement in shire affairs, then John James was amply qualified. Though, we are sadly missing one crucial piece of the gentry jigsaw, peer recognition, the situation in Oxfordshire and Berkshire bears out the younger Despenser's advice to Robert Baldock in Christopher Marlowe's *Edward II*:¹⁷²

Baldock, learn this of me: a factious lord Shall hardly do himself good, much less us, But he that hath the favour of a king May with one word advance us while we live.

¹⁷² Christopher Marlowe, Edward the Second, II, ii li.6 fol.

Chapter 4: 'Insufficiens, frivolum et suspectum'-Shrieval Corruption

'In an age when corruption was as general as it was', one scholar observed, 'when extortion and oppression were so sadly commonplace, the Sheriffs seem to have surpassed in these things all their contemporaries, to have throned themselves on a bad eminence above all others.'¹

Any study of medieval local government would be incomplete without some reference to the diverse problems of law and disorder that consumed hundreds of yards of parchment. Of course the abuse of power holds its own grim fascination: a great deal of evidence has survived to elucidate the schemes and strategies of royal officials at all levels of the administrative hierarchy, and of the measures taken by the crown to combat a problem rightly described as endemic. Moreover, this particular type of crime has left a vivid impression in contemporary literature as well as the historical record. Statutes and parliamentary petitions allow us to trace the administrative evolution of the sheriff and his fellow administrators; protest literature gives us an idea of how local officials were perceived in the popular imagination. Yet administrative malpractice can also be viewed from a slightly different vantage point. The treatment of wayward officials, dismissals, fines and distraint proceedings, can be used as a measure of the government's resolve to control its local agents, and one objective of this chapter is to explore the relationship between corruption and career structure. Were manifestly corrupt officials excluded from local government, or did the crown's apparent willingness to forgive and forget even the most serious crimes see these gamekeepers turned poachers rehabilitated and re-employed? Finally, it would be a narrow-minded and rather salacious view of local government that ignored the dangers of office holding; not so much the financial risks which have been discussed elsewhere,² but the physical hazards of taking the king's word into the localities.

i. The unpopular face of the sheriff

Malpractice, extortion, oppression: the vast number of accusations made against almost every class of local official emphasise the darker side of shire administration during the fourteenth century. Historians dealing with the subject tend to stress the shrievalty's place in

¹ Year Book of 7 Edward II, 1313-14, ed. W.C. Bolland, Selden Society Year Books Series, 15 (London, 1922), p.xviii.

² W.A. Morris, The Medieval English Sheriff to 1300 (Manchester, 1927), pp.275-85.

this web of corruption, with some justification.³ Though the scale and gravity of the accusations made against Sir Peter de Nuttele in December 1358 make him a poor example of the petty, day-to-day corruption uncovered by most investigations, they nevertheless give a clear impression of what could be achieved by a man shrewd enough to recognise the opportunities of his position. It was alleged that Nuttele, sheriff of Yorkshire for several years during the 1350s, released felons from York castle in return for gifts, while less menacing suspects were falsely imprisoned until they paid fines; that he demanded a penny before handing over a tally for any debt paid to the king; that he levied fines from those who refused to appear at his irregular and illicit tourns; that he farmed out wapentakes to bailiffs at excessive sums so that they, in turn, resorted to extortion; and that he falsified his returns to royal writs in order to make a profit.⁴ Sheriffs, of course, were not the only offenders, and since the majority of those who occupied the post also served interchangeably as escheators, tax collectors, arrayers and purveyors it would be appropriate to discuss malpractice as a condition of the office-holding community in general rather than of one particular office. Each of these specialist duties offered scope for abuse. Yet the sheriff was by necessity a generalist, a jack-of-all-trades, making him the obvious choice for a case study. Sheriffs were routinely obliged to arrest and detain suspected criminals, collect money and fines from the populace, inspect and raise troops, and supply the king with provisions for the household or for military ventures. By duplicating the functions of other officials, and by often working with them, the sheriff significantly multiplied both the number of people he encountered in an official capacity and his opportunities for abuse.

Identifying these 'opportunities' is a relatively simple task. Estimating their frequency, severity and impact is far more difficult. Like so many aspects of medieval life, corruption among officials is highly conspicuous, but ultimately unquantifiable. How can one generalise about misconduct when at one end of the spectrum there were opportunists like Gilbert de Ledred, while at the other end there were systematic abusers of authority like Sir Thomas de Bekeryng? Ledred, a sheriff of Lincolnshire in the 1330s, was accused in 1341 of commandeering a boat and then demanding 100s for its safe return.⁵ Bekeryng's misrule in mid-century Nottinghamshire was sufficiently irksome to prompt his dismissal, arrest and

³ See for example J. Bellamy, *Crime and Public Order in England in the Later Middle Ages* (London, 1973), pp.13-14.

⁴ CPR, 1358-61, p.160. Nuttele illustrates the contradictory signals sent out by many local officials. In January 1353 he was mentioned in dispatches for rescuing one Iseult de Acastre from the clutches of an outlaw gang. CPR, 1350-54, p.446.

⁵ The 1341 Royal Inquest in Lincolnshire, ed. B.W. McLane, Lincolnshire Record Society, 78 (1988), pp.90, 98.

conviction on a number of counts, including the false return of writs, unlawful purveyance, false imprisonment, and extortion.⁶ The extent of malpractice was, therefore, governed as much by the ambition and audacity of the individual official as it was by the opportunities to manipulate royal orders or routine shire business. However, this complexity has not deterred scholarly speculation on the scale and causes of malpractice. Corruption has been dismissed as a symptom of the age, as an inevitable consequence of amateur, unpaid officials and lax supervision from the centre, neither of which provides an adequate explanation.⁷ Indeed, there is no guarantee that salaries - had they been feasible for all local administrators would have deterred acts of oppression; and within the limitations imposed by tortuous legal procedure, poor communications, and a reliance on the local gentry, the government was far from negligent in its supervision. To understand fully the problem it is first necessary to understand the context. In commenting upon the quality of fourteenth-century shire administration it would be wholly inappropriate to use modern standards of 'good government' as a measure. It is far more important to step back and consider what contemporaries thought of their sheriffs, and to determine whether or not the surviving records correspond with their views.

What, then, was the public image of the sheriff during the fourteenth century? Notwithstanding the crown's efforts to curb malpractice, shire officialdom seems to have bred a great deal of resentment among the population at large, for reasons that are readily apparent. Certainly, the denizens of fourteenth-century England had a healthy enough recognition of right and wrong, especially where property was concerned. Theft was wrong. Extortion was wrong. Intimidation was wrong. If the poor were on the receiving end then these injustices were doubly wrong. As one contemporary put it, 'to take the goods of the

⁶ CPR, 1345-48, pp.241, 306, 535-6. The story did not end there. Bekeryng's wife was also convicted of assisting her husband with his purveyance racket, as were his clerk and chaplain. Sir Thomas (d.1352) was the son of Thomas de Bekeryng of Tuxford (d.1326), who himself acquired a reputation for high-handed behaviour. In May 1325 the tenants of Tuxford complained of their outrageous treatment at Bekeryng senior's hands, 'pour eyde a filtz et a filie marier, pour marchet, pour levrwit, pour rechat de char et de saunck, et pour fere de eus son provost'. The original penalties imposed by the justices on Bekeryng junior and his accomplices were reasonably harsh. Bekeryng himself was fined £200, his wife 50 marks, his clerk 40 marks, and his chaplain 10 marks; but the influence of Henry, earl of Lancaster halved Bekeryng's fine, secured pardons for them all, and suspended proceedings pending against them in Derbyshire. Even after this intercession Bekeryng was reluctant to pay his fine, and his lands were still in royal hands in January 1348 when orders were issued to keep his goods safely and to permit his provosts to cultivate his lands as they saw fit. Later in the month he was released from the Fleet after agreeing to answer for his debt. CFR, 1319-27, pp.386, 392; Abstracts of the Inquisitiones Post Mortem Relating to Nottinghamshire, ed. K.S.S. Train, Thoroton Society Record Series, 12 (1949), p.1; C 81/129, nos.7119-20; Calendar of Chancery Warrants, 1244-1326, p.564; CCR, 1346-49, pp.419, 420.

⁷ W.R. Jones, '*Rex et ministri*: English local government and the crisis of 1341', *Journal of British Studies*, 13 (1973), pp.18-19.

poor against their will is as good as spoliation'.⁸ Hostility, then, towards the king's ministers was easily aroused and complaints were increasingly made through official channels, by petitions in and out of parliament, before itinerant justices, and through the good offices of lords and patrons. But criticism also appeared in contemporary literature where local officials, and particularly sheriffs, were repeatedly lampooned, and where acts of oppression were described that bear a striking resemblance to documented cases.

Whether or not the tirades launched by poets, preachers and polemicists were truly representative of 'popular' opinion is always going to be questionable; but their sentiments must have struck a sympathetic chord with those who experienced the sharp end of later medieval justice. The literature of the day was obsessed with a perceived deficiency of truth in society.⁹ Since truth conventionally found its purest expression in knighthood, and was undermined by a mixture of greed and personal ambition, parallels were readily sought with the organs of shire administration and the venal knights and esquires who staffed them. Moreover, responsibility for this sad state of affairs was not confined to the office-holding community. The author of one irreverent ballad contended that all lords - laymen and priests – were born to serve 'sur Peny'.¹⁰ But the literary link between government officials and corruption occurs far too frequently to be ignored. John Bromyarde, for instance, warned that money perverts the course of justice: like weather cocks, jurors, lawyers and judges turn instinctively towards every wind of silver.¹¹ An incomplete poem from Edward II's reign took up the refrain by accusing justices, sheriffs, and bailiffs of avarice and deceit: by them 'the pore is thus i-plied, and the riche forbourn.'¹² Thomas Wimbledon was even more specific. He asserted that 'shriues and bailiffes willen retourne poore men's writs, with 'tarde venit', but gif they feelen meed in their hands'¹³ And, finally, the nefarious trinity of justices, sheriffs and bailiffs was criticised in the Gesta Romanorum: 'when that thei se a

⁸ 'Against the King's Taxes' (c.1338-9), *Anglo-Norman Political Songs*, ed. J.S.T. Aspin (Oxford, 1953), pp.111-14.

⁹ J.A. Alford, 'The design of the poem', A Companion to Piers Plowman, ed. idem (Los Angeles, 1986), p.33.

¹⁰ Reliquae Antiquae: Scraps from Ancient Manuscripts, Illustrating Chiefly Early English Literature and the English Language, ed. T. Wright and J.O. Halliwell, 2 vols (1841-3), ii, p.108.

¹¹ G.R. Owst, Literature and Pulpit in Medieval England (Oxford, 1961 edn), p.317, citing from Bromyarde's Summa Predicantium.

¹² Thomas Wright's Political Songs of England from the Reign of John to that of Edward II, with an introduction by P. Coss (Cambridge, 1996), pp.336-7.

¹³ The Acts and Monuments of John Foxe, ed. Rev. G. Townsend, 8 vols (London, 1843-9), iii, p.297.

man gadery or purchesse, thenne thei sey - Loo, he is a carle, and wolde be moore than his syr was! Late us take fro him the richesse.'¹⁴

The peccadilloes of sheriffs and judges were also condemned in the *Tale of Gamelyn*, an anonymous and rather neglected romance of the mid-fourteenth century. As Richard Kaeuper has pointed out, the events described in *Gamelyn* would have been well-received by members of the squirearchy for they recount the disinheritance of a younger son, Gamelyn, by his elder brother; of Gamelyn's recourse to a typically physical brand of self-help to maintain himself; of his brother's manipulation of the legal system to condemn Gamelyn; and, finally, of Gamelyn's brutal revenge. Just as there is no shortage of factual evidence to support the poet's preoccupation with violence and the problems of inheritance, the abuse of the legal system is equally well documented.¹⁵ The initial sheriff of the story is ineffective in his attempts to capture Gamelyn, despite ambushing him with a 'gret rout' of his troops. Reacting to this ineptitude, Gamelyn's brother hastily procures the shrievalty for himself and proceeds to use and abuse the powers at his disposal. Gamelyn's indictment, outlawry and arrest are secured, and a bribed jury assembled in readiness for the coup de grace. After a series of violent episodes, though, Gamelyn is ultimately victorious, and wreaks his revenge on the corrupt officials in their very own court:

The justice and the sherreve bothe honged hie To waiven with ropes and with the wind drie. And the twelve sisours - sorwe have that recke! -Alle they were hanged faste by the necke. Thus ended the fals knight with his treccherie That ever had y-lad his lif in falsnes and folie. He was hanged by the neck and nought by the purs; That was the meede that he had for his faders curs.¹⁶

This ribald condemnation is also to be found in an altogether more famous work, *The Vision* of *Piers Plowman* by William Langland. Writing in the 1380s, Langland saw fit to include the sheriff as one of many stock characters who are dishonest by association. Using the terminology of lordship, the sheriff in *Piers Plowman* is numbered among the retainers of Fals who are assembled for their lord's wedding to Lady Meed:

¹⁴ The Early English Versions of the Gesta Romanorum, ed. S.J.H. Herrtage, Early English Text Society, 33 (1879), pp.310-11.

¹⁵ R.W. Kaeuper, 'An historian's reading of the *Tale of Gamelyn*', *Medium Aevum*, 52 (1983), pp.5162. See also M. Keen, *The Outlaws of Medieval England* (London, 1961), pp.78-94.

¹⁶ Gamelyn can be found in Middle English Verse Romances, ed. D.B. Sands (New York, 1966), pp.154-81.

And how Mede was ymarried in metels me thoughte -That al the riche retenaunce that regneth with the False Were boden to the bridale on bothe two sides, Of alle manere of men; the meene and the riche. To marien this mayde was many men assembled, As of knyghtes and of clerks and other commune peple, As sisours and somonours, sherreves and hire clerkes, Bedelles and bailiffs and brocours of chaffre Forgoers and vitaillers and vokettes of the Arches.¹⁷

He next appears as the whole court heads for London to settle Fals' disputed claim to wed Lady Meed, and, in the comic scene that follows, a shortage of horses compels the principals to recruit their retainers as mounts for the journey. Fals imposes himself on 'a sisour that softeli trotted', and Favel acquires a 'flaterere fetisly atired'; but the most intriguing mount is reserved for the bride-to-be who is presented with a 'sherreve shoedal newe'.¹⁸ The historical significance of Langland's views should not be exaggerated, but the deliberate association of the sheriff with such a disreputable lord perhaps indicates a degree of hostility towards local officials.

The same themes are central to the *Gest of Robyn Hode*, a fifteenth-century amalgam of folk tales that are known to have been current in the fourteenth century, and the earliest surviving instalment of the outlaw legend.¹⁹ Most aspects of the legend's historicity are in dispute: the chronology; the geography; and the factual basis of the characters and events.²⁰ Few, however, would contest the sheriff of Nottingham's evolution into the archetypal medieval anti-hero, and even in the earliest tales – without the tangle of later embellishments – the shrievalty is pilloried as a symbol of the inept and corrupt administrative system. Crucial though the sheriff's role is in the *Gest*, both as a treacherous contrast to Robin and his band of outlaws and as a kind of moral benchmark by which their behaviour can be judged, he is a curiously vague character. For instance, there is nothing to explain why a sheriff should be involved in a bitter game of cat and mouse with a forest outlaw, and still less why a sheriff of Nottingham should be pursuing a probable Yorkshireman. Yet the

¹⁷ The Vision of Piers Plowman, cd. A.V.C. Schmidt (London, 1978), pp.18-19. Passus II, li. 53 fol.

¹⁸ Ibid,, p.21. Li. 162 fol.

¹⁹ Rymes of Robyn Hood: An Introduction to the English Outlaw, ed. R.B. Dobson and J. Taylor, (Stroud, 1997 revised edn), pp.71-112 for the earliest extant ballad, the Gest or Lyttel Gest.

²⁰ The literature on the subject is large and expanding. Keen, The Outlaws of Medieval England, pp.95-144; J.C. Holt, Robin Hood (London, 1989 revised edn); J. Bellamy, Robin Hood: An Historical Enquiry (London, 1985); S. Knight, Robin Hood: A Complete Study of the English Outlaw (London, 1994); Robin Hood and Other Outlaw Tales, ed. S. Knight and T. Ohlgren (Kalamazoo MI, 1997); Robin Hood: An Anthology of Scholarship and Criticism, ed. S. Knight (Cambridge, 1999).

precise details of Robin's feud with the sheriff are outweighed, at least for present purposes, by the latter's symbolic value in the *Gest*. As J.C. Holt observed, 'the sheriff is simply the Law, the outlaw's natural enemy, and there is no need to explain their enmity.'²¹ And it seems more than likely that the flaws in the sheriff's character are meant to reflect a more general malaise in local officialdom.

Up to a point the sheriff of Nottingham is described as a typical gentleman of the period – loyal to the king, well-dressed, and with a fondness for hunting. But at the same time he is habitually known as the 'proude sheryf', a 'sory man' whose mendacity is underlined when he breaks his oath by attempting to ensnare Robin in a trap. The end result of the struggle between the two is predictable. The sheriff is slain and his men are routed. The forces of good triumph:

Robyn bent a full goode bowe, An arrowe he drowe at wyll; He hit so the proude sherife, Upon the grounde he lay full still.

And or he myght up aryse, On his fete to stonde, He smote of the sherifs hede, With his bright bronde.

Lye thou there proude sherife, Evyll mote thou cheve: There myght no man to the truste The whyles thou were a lyve.²²

The sheriff's role as a foil in the *Gest* is therefore identical to that of *Gamelyn*, and his portrayal in both works is similar in tone to *Piers Plowman* and the small selection of protest literature offered above. The picture of local government painted by this body of material is undeniably negative: structurally weak and riddled with corruption, the legal system is treated with contempt; those responsible for the implementation of the law are regarded with suspicion; and sheriffs in particular are considered untrustworthy on account of their alleged abuses.

Such a view of local government is of obvious interest to the historian, especially when there is a wealth of corroborative 'historical' evidence. However, caution must be exercised when applying these opinions to the realities of shire administration, for the literary dimension exacerbates any normal concerns about objectivity in sources that deal with right

²¹ Holt, Robin Hood, p.73.

²² Gest of Robyn Hode, stanzas 347-9; Rymes of Robyn Hood, p.104.

and wrong. Artistic license may well have led writers to use the sheriff, the justice and the bailiff allegorically to articulate conventional wisdom. We simply cannot rely on the fact that writers and balladeers modelled their creations on real people or situations. For example, the attempt to find a historical figure to fit the 'proude sherife' is a harmless but essentially pointless exercise.²³ On the other hand, the arguments and ideas expressed in poems like Gamelyn cannot be dismissed out of hand. One must agree with Kaeuper in his assessment that historical evidence, 'though it deals with actual people and most likely with actual situations, may be no more 'real' or 'objective' than the Gamelyn story'. There is 'close correspondence between the literary and historical evidence, and parallels in general tone and specific incident.'24 To use Gamelyn as an example, the charges made against sheriffs in the story resemble very closely some of the allegations found in contemporary petitions and indictments. Criticisms of local government made in these works are bound to be questionable on matters of detail, but shire officials were singled out for a reason, because they were notoriously corrupt, and because they somehow meshed in with the experiences and prejudices of the audience. The general tenor of Gamelyn, Robyn Hode and the rest make it plain that administrative corruption ranked highly among the social evils of the day.

ii. The nature of the problem

This understandable preoccupation with the predations of local officials has generated a massive amount of documentary evidence in the form of petitions, investigations, statutes, and legal proceedings in almost every conceivable court. Indeed, the sheer volume of complaints is in itself indicative of the scale of the problem during the fourteenth century. But care is essential. The evidence poses a number of interpretative difficulties, including the inherent partiality of accusations and counter-accusations. 'Legal guile', as McFarlane described it, became an increasingly potent weapon in the settlement of disputes: men 'found it safer to pervert the law rather than break it'.²⁵ For example, who was the innocent party in the feud between Sir Robert Breton and Sir Reginald de Donington that erupted in 1330s Lincolnshire? In September 1336 Breton was accused of assaulting and robbing Donington while he was going about his business as a tax collector, and of leading a gang of thugs that 'compelled' those who passed their hideout 'to swear and live and die with them for a

²³ Candidates include Sir Henry de Faucomberge, John de Oxenford, Sir John de Segrave and Sir Robert Ingram. Bellamy, *Robin Hood: An Historical Enquiry*, pp.43-57; J.R. Maddicott, 'The birth and setting of the ballads of Robin Hood', *EHR*, 93 (1978), pp.286-94; Dobson and Taylor, *Rymes of Robyn Hood*, p.15. Maddicott's case for Oxenford is well reasoned, but my own favourite is Sir Thomas de Bekeryng whose activities are certainly in the spirit of the ballad (see above, n.4).

²⁴ Kaeuper, 'An historian's reading of the Tale of Gamelyn', p.54.

²⁵ K.B. McFarlane, *The Nobility of Later Medieval England* (Oxford, 1973), p.115.

certain time'.²⁶ In the following August Breton alleged that he was ambushed by Donington at Benniworth, near Horncastle.²⁷ Both of these men served as officials in Lincolnshire, and Donington was sheriff of the county in 1325-6 and 1333-4. Both men were also accused of corruption in the royal inquest of 1341.²⁸ This fusion of violence, litigation and shire officialdom was all too common in the fourteenth century.

It is true that the charges made against officials often disregard the standard, formulaic language of government and describe situations in the minutest detail. It becomes possible to identify those aspects of a case considered particularly unacceptable or offensive to the plaintiff, like the undue use of violence and restraint, or the detrimental effects of livery and maintenance.²⁹ Yet, in dwelling on the victim's predicament, it is all too easy to forget that flaws in the judicial system worked both ways: in acknowledging the likely pressures of recrimination and intimidation, which undoubtedly left many crimes unreported, one must also question the validity of some of the charges that *were* brought. Petitioners and plaintiffs alike were prone to melodramatic exaggeration. An example occurred in 1353 when a former sheriff of Devon was accused of maliciously indicting Hamon Toker, Geoffrey Wodeford, Richard Peror, 'et centium alios' under the pretext of an investigation into illegal confederacies.³⁰ Parallels may be drawn with the more extravagant claims found in commissions of oyer and terminer, where crimes are attributed to long lists of named suspects.³¹ Even without these embellishments, much of the surviving evidence touching on the quality of local government has an appreciably negative bias. Very rarely was a sheriff

²⁶ CPR, 1334-38, pp.362, 364, 372. Donington allegedly lost £200, three horses and three servants who were killed in the fracas.

²⁷ CPR, 1334-38, p.578.

²⁸ The 1341 Royal Inquest in Lincolnshire, p.54 for Breton, and passim for Donington. Indeed, Breton was implicated in an audacious attack on the bailiffs who had custody of the roll of fines imposed by the justices in Lincolnshire. CPR, 1340-43, p.323.

²⁹ A case arose in 1397 when a suit against John de Skipwith was heard in chancery. It was alleged that Skipwith, then sheriff of Lincolnshire, arrested John de Rouseby 'et li enprisona en son hostiel a [Lincoln], et lui mist en ceppes et mist sez mayns aderere soun dorse, et sur sez mayns une paire de pyrwykes, et lui manassa qe in ne serroit deliuerez hors de prisoun s'il ne voudroit doner a lui sa terre ou dis marcz'. Rouseby demanded a vigorous response from the king as 'sufficiant execucion de common droit a cause de ceo n'est sembleable de availer a dit suppliant' due to the 'oppressee par dit Johan Skypwith ovesque sez aidourz deins le counte'. Select Cases in Chancery 1364-1471, ed. W.P. Baildon, Selden Society, 10 (London, 1896), p.30.

³⁰ Proceedings Before the Justices of the Peace in the Fourteenth and Fifteenth Centuries, ed. B.H. Putnam (London, 1938), pp.73-8.

³¹ The examples taken from *CPR*, *1327-30* are fairly typical. In February 1327 Richard de Holebrok alleged that eighty named individuals, and others, tied him to a tree and cut off his right hand at Tattingstone, Suffolk (p.74). The abbot of St Edmund's implicated well over a hundred people in an assault on the abbey in November of the same year (pp.217-8). For other extreme examples see pp.147, 288, 291, 568.

praised for the efficient, or at least honest, execution of his duties. The correspondence generated in 1319 between the chancellor and a group of commissioners appointed to investigate shrieval misconduct is lamentably rare: several of the latter candidly reported that the sheriffs under their scrutiny were suitable and should be reinstated.³²

Moreover, this negative tendency goes beyond the fact that the sheriffs' virtues were left unsung, and hinges on the large proportion of charges for which no corresponding legal records survive. If both a verdict and any obvious punitive action against the defendant are wanting then suspicions of acquittal and, perhaps, false indictment are aroused. After all, not all of those accused were actually convicted. Scepticism is further amplified by the scarcity with which the defendant's version of events was recorded. As Helen Cam noted, 'the complaints often stand unanswered, unchecked by any counter-statement or crossexamination'. In short, 'the king asks; the country-side answers; the sheriff and his bailiffs are speechless.'³³ It is extremely rare to find the kind of detailed, calculated and ultimately vain defence offered by Sir Thomas de Musgrave in an action of false indictment and imprisonment heard before the Council in 1366.³⁴

The evidence concerning malpractice is also highly anecdotal. While a few tentative comments can be made about the nature and extent of corruption during the period, the broad brush approach is not really suited to the minutiae of petitions and indictments. It is impossible to calculate the proportion of sheriffs that were 'corrupt'. Quantification and statistical analysis are at best problematic because the offences committed by officials are difficult to categorise in anything more than a superficial way, because of patchy evidence, and, most importantly, because 'corruption' itself is incredibly difficult to define.³⁵ Public awareness of what constituted abuse has already been discussed, and the crown had very similar ideas, based on a vested interest in maintaining basic levels of honesty and efficiency. Technical breaches of the law were readily identifiable, especially with the help of authorities who carefully described where local officials stood with regard to the law.

³² SC 1/35, nos.172, 174, 181; 36, no.180.

³³ H.M. Cam, *The Hundred and the Hundred Rolls* (London, 1930), pp.32-3.

³⁴ Select Cases before the King's Council 1243-1482, ed. I.S. Leadam and J.F. Baldwin, Selden Society, 35 (Cambridge MA, 1918), pp.54-60. The Musgrave case has achieved a certain notoriety. See I. Gladwin, The Sheriff: The Man and the Office (London, 1974), pp.189-92. See also SC 1/56, no.69.

³⁵ Bellamy, Crime and Public Order in England, p.3. For discussions on the difficulties of categorising crime see McLane, The 1341 Royal Inquest in Lincolnshire, pp.xxv-xxix; and T.F.T. Plucknett, 'A commentary on the indictments', Proceedings Before the Justices of the Peace, ed. B.H. Putnam, pp.cxxxiii-clxi. The rules adopted by McLane are serviceable for a single roll of indictments, but are difficult to apply across the board.

The late thirteenth-century *Mirror of Justices* is a good example. In his definition of larceny its author included 'all those sheriffs, bailiffs and other royal officers who unlawfully by extortion take money from the people', and then emphasised his point by drawing up an expansive list of larcenous offences. It reads like an encyclopedia of shrieval misconduct:

extortion...for unlawful deceit, or for toll-traverse or for other unlawful custom, or for plea in which the judge has no jurisdiction, and those who take money to strike out names from panels and to put others therein. Into this sin fall all those who receive land, tenement, horse or other thing and use it beyond the time fixed at the hiring, and those who by the authority of their bailiwick make disavowable collections of money or money's worth, or take corn or sheaves for scotales and filstales, or do to the people any other unlawful grievance in like care, and those officers who levy a fine, amercement, or other kind of debt several times from one man or several, without making restitution thereof. And those officers who take anything from another than the king or their lords for doing their office, and those who more than twice a year hold sheriffs' courts, or more than once a year hold view of frankpledge in one and the same court, and those who under unlawful articles amerce the people.³⁶

The margins, however, between malpractice on one side and the extremes of negligent and overzealous behaviour on the other were extremely blurred, and this is illustrated by the government's efforts to take the initiative against the problem. More often than not the crown's interest in corruption was linked to what it perceived as negligence, little distinction being drawn between the two. Laxity was certainly frowned upon. Commissioners were constantly being prodded to take action or execute orders, as in 1337 when the sheriffs and keepers of Lincolnshire and Northumberland were accused of not applying the proper remedy to disturbances; and as in 1342 when the king reprimanded the sheriff of Bedfordshire-Buckinghamshire for disregarding an order to bring a suspected idiot before chancery for examination, Sir Thomas Fermbaud being dispatched to do it.³⁷ If a carefully laid plan miscarried on account of bureaucratic laxity the instinctive reaction was either to remove those concerned or to launch an investigation, which tended to unearth evidence of malpractice. One of many examples arose in Cumberland in November 1356, when a general inquiry into oppressions was associated with the king's concern that £40 sent to the sheriff to repair Carlisle's defences had been spent properly.³⁸

³⁶ The Mirror of Justices, ed. W.J. Whittaker, Selden Society, 7 (London, 1895 for 1893), p.27.

³⁷ CPR, 1334-38, p.509; *ibid.*, 1340-43, p.543.

³⁸ CPR, 1354-58, p.495-6. In the event only £18 of the total had been spent. H. Summerson, Medieval Carlisle: The City and the Borders from the Late Eleventh to the Mid-Sixteenth Century, 2 vols (Kendal, 1993), i, p.321.

The charges laid against Hervey Tyrel, sheriff of Devon, in June 1346 further underline the point. Over and terminer proceedings were initiated to investigate a complaint by John, bishop of Exeter that Tyrel had subverted royal authority in the county by conspiring with four of his 'ministers' to forge his seal of office and issue writs of trespass against a number of people, including the bishop, 'not made in the course and style of the chancery nor sealed with the great seal, but forged'. Despite the gravity of the charge, implied by the subsequent association of the earl of Devon in the investigation, Tyrel's part in the affair is far from clear. A later version of the commission issued in April 1347 makes no mention of the sheriff's involvement, and he appears to have cleared himself.³⁹

Ultimately, Tyrel was probably guilty of nothing more than carelessness in being unaware of the extortion racket and the misuse of his seal, and this kind of ignorance, both in the shires and in the departments of state, was largely responsible for the frequent confusion between misconduct and mismanagement. Indeed, the line between the two was probably at its vaguest in the maze of conventions governing the return of writs into chancery and the exchequer: dozens of sheriffs fell foul of legal technicalities and were penalised with fines in much the same way as those found guilty of extortion. A case occurred in 1346 when an unnamed sheriff claimed, in response to a writ of capias utlagatum, that although the suspect had been arrested and dispatched to prison with an escort of two men, an armed rescue had been effected en route. In spite of the circumstances the sheriff was deemed culpable because 'ne poet estre entendu par ley en temps de pees qe tiel rescous serreit fait' - the outlaw should have been assigned a sufficient escort.⁴⁰ In February 1341 the same verdict was reached on the sheriff of Essex-Hertfordshire who was held responsible for the failure to appraise, confiscate and safeguard the goods of a suspect, notwithstanding the presence of an armed gang in the man's house.⁴¹ As far as the crown was concerned, negligence and corruption were regarded as aspects of the same problem. Unfortunately the government's high-handed attitude filtered down through the chain of command, producing a flood of complaints about overbearing officials.⁴² Officials were frequently sucked into this spiral of

³⁹ CPR, 1345-48, pp.173, 189; *ibid.*, 1348-50, p.14. Only a few weeks after the allegations were made Tyrel was ordered under letters close to continue as sheriff, notwithstanding the recent election of Sir Robert de Beupel to the post. Even in the absence of an enroled, dated commission it seems likely that Beupel's appointment was connected with Tyrel's alleged misconduct. In the end Tyrel remained in office until January 1347. CCR, 1346-49, p.96.

⁴⁰ Year Books of the Reign of King Edward the Third, Years XIII and XIV, ed. L.O. Pike (Rolls Series, 1886), pp.322-3. Compare with Year Books of the Reign of King Edward the Third, Year XX (Part One), ed. L.O. Pike (Rolls Series, 1908), p.448.

⁴¹ CCR, 1341-43, p.108.

⁴² For example, *CPR*, 1307-13, p.257; *ibid.*, 1324-27, p.353; *ibid.*, 1350-54, p.337 *ibid.*, 1361-64, p.207.

violence and overreaction. A couple of sheriffs were killed in the line of duty during the fourteenth century.⁴³ Many more were attacked or intimidated, most often in making distraints and urban crowd-control situations.⁴⁴ The most serious breaches of the peace could only be contained through co-operation between sheriffs and other officials, as Sir Thomas de la Hyde, sheriff of Cornwall, found to his cost in 1334. In the course of a routine distraint, Hyde was wounded, chased to the house of a local parson and besieged until Thomas Lercedekne, a conservator of the peace, and his *posse* effected a rescue.⁴⁵

Despite all these limitations - the problems of definition, categorisation and quantification – the symptoms of official misconduct are at least well known, which is more than can be said for its underlying causes. For the most part we are dealing with the intangibles of personal morality. But contemporaries were also quite convinced that official abuse was at its most oppressive in certain conditions. These were outlined in the parliament of 1346, where it was demanded that sheriffs be chosen from the most substantial men of the shire, theoretically excluding the more grasping candidates, and that the office should not be granted for life, which could place the incumbent above the law.⁴⁶ The same sentiments were expressed in a petition from the sheriff of Norfolk-Suffolk in 1335 attacking the life grant of Norwich castle to Sir Robert de Causton, and focusing on the 'oppressions et diverse extorsions du pople' committed since the separation of the shrievalty and the constableship.⁴⁷ In a more general sense the problem was a by-product of gentry society, as private quarrels spilled over into public life, and as the violent self-help so typical of the fourteenth-century aristocracy drifted into official thuggery. The prior of the hospital of St John was justifiably aggrieved in 1364 when a gang led by Sir Simon Leek, sheriff of Nottingham, raided his estates at Swinderby, stealing his goods and breaking the limbs of his

⁴³ CPR, 1334-38, p.580; *ibid.*, 1338-40, p.184 (1337, Sir William le Blount sheriff of Lancashire); *The Chronicle of Adam Usk*, 1377-1421, ed. and trans. C. Given-Wilson (Oxford, 1997), pp.130-1. (1400, William Lucy, sheriff of Herefordshire).

⁴⁴ SC 1/49, no.122; CPR, 1324-27, pp.238-9 (An attack on the sheriff of Cornwall while holding the county court at Lostwithiel in 1326 by William de Botereux and his followers). SC 8/108, no.5375; CPR, 1374-77, p.325 (An assault on the sheriff of Cumberland during a court session at Carlisle in 1376). CPR, 1334-38, p.575 (An assault on the sheriff of Northamptonshire, 1337). SC 8/210, no.10499; CPR, 1354-58, pp.125-6 (An attack on Sir Guy St Clere, sheriff of Cambridgeshire-Huntingdonshire, 1354). There were many other incidents. Undersheriffs and bailiffs were particularly prone to attack.

⁴⁵ CPR, 1307-13, pp.173, 236.

⁴⁶ Rot. Parl., ii, p.161.

⁴⁷ *Ibid.*, p.92. Causton was granted the castle in February 1335, and was appointed sheriff and keeper in the following September. *CPR*, *1334-38*, p.76; *CFR*, *1327-37*, p.460.

servants.⁴⁸ Richard de Stapleton was no less annoyed by an assault made upon him by Sir Almaric Fitz Waryn, sheriff of Devon, in 1348.⁴⁹ And to a certain extent these less desirable results of administrative delegation were also encouraged by isolation from the centre of government.⁵⁰ Finally, the twin evils of retaining and maintenance must be regarded as contributory factors. The concern of magnates to install their clients in positions of responsibility could unquestionably lead to a decline in the quality of local justice. This multi-dimensional quality made administrative malpractice awkward to diagnose, difficult to treat, and impossible to eradicate.

The real root of the problem, however, was its pervasiveness. Virtually every sphere of the sheriff's commission offered scope for extortion. Most crimes boiled down to fraud of some kind or other. Sheriff A exploited the king's resources for his own profit, or, as was more often, compelled B to give him a sum of money before he would perform a particular task. Those abuses connected with the shrievalty's dwindling judicial role were particularly prominent throughout the period: the arrest and custody of suspects; the assembly of juries; the collection of fines; the supervision of distraints - all of these powers were easily manipulated. Favourite tactics included imprisoning or distraining men until they paid fines, empanelling juries biased towards litigants who were willing to pay, and discreetly overlooking writs for an appropriate fee. Examples are profuse, and the cases listed below are only the tip of a particularly unsavoury iceberg. In 1351 it was alleged that Robert Hacche, a former sheriff of Devon, arrested William Sloman 'sine racionabili warento et causa' and extorted 30s. from him.⁵¹ In 1330 Simon de Pierpount underwent a similar ordeal at the hands of Sir John de Loudham, sheriff of Norfolk-Suffolk, who allegedly seized one of his manors 'sanz garante' and held him there for four days until he paid a fine of £40.52 In 1328 William Gilemyn, sheriff of Rutland, was accused of false imprisonment and

⁴⁸ CPR, 1361-64, p.546.

⁴⁹ CPR, 1348-50, p.167.

⁵⁰ Bellamy, Crime and Public Order, p.47. See Ancient Petitions Relating to Northumberland, ed. C.M. Fraser, Surtees Society, 176 (1961), pp.115-6 (nos. 91-2). For a valuable discussion of law and order in the north with a substantial bibliography see C.J. Neville, Violence, Custom and Law: The Anglo-Scottish Border Lands in the Later Middle Ages (Edinburgh, 1998).

⁵¹ Proceedings Before the Justices of the Peace, p.63.

⁵² Rot. Parl., ii, p.40. Loudham allegedly caused a total of £200 worth of damage. The response was to set up a commission of oyer and terminer. Loudham later found himself on the receiving end. In 1339 Loudham complained that Sir Thomas de Holebrok and an armed retinue had attacked him while he and his colleagues were holding sessions of the peace in Suffolk. Holebrok 'took him by the throat, hurled him to the ground, and prevented him and his fellows from discharging their office.' *CPR*, 1338-40, p.273. Loudham may have been unpopular as Queen Isabella's erstwhile nominee. SC 1/35, no.182.

extortion, claiming, as an added refinement, that the men he was supposed to arrest were not to be found in his bailiwick.⁵³ Given the opportunity, officials would seemingly take anything that was not nailed down: in 1372 a list was made of the goods slyly removed by Sir John de Fenwyk during his term as constable of Bamburgh castle, even under the nose of the sheriff – peat and heather, the principal table from the king's hall, trestles, lead, and fittings from a mangonel worth $40s.^{54}$

Purveyance proved to be another major bone of contention during the period. Successive kings and successive campaigns brought substantial demands for men, materials and provisions, and the sheriff's involvement in meeting these demands from a reluctant population provided endless opportunities for fraud and extortion.⁵⁵ This kind of activity was the bread and butter of malpractice, amounting in most cases to little more than blackmail and petty extortion, unsophisticated and opportunist. But the shrievalty could also give rise to more elaborate conspiracies. An example of this came to light in Lincolnshire in 1369 when several members of the Haulay family were implicated in a plot to disinherit William Hagh. Hagh claimed that Sir William Haulay, the acting sheriff, engineered an assize of novel disseisin so hopelessly biased against him that he would be compelled to come to a private settlement and enfeoff Robert Haulay. More serious from the crown's perspective was Haulay's idiosyncratic return of writs, so that 'no inquisition could be found for the king's profit or behalf except by assent and will of the said William the elder or William his son', with the consequent damages being estimated at a round £1,000.56 A very similar charge was heard against Roger Rodde in 1327. Rodde, sheriff of Devon, was accused of agreeing to release a gang of suspected murderers in return for a bribe, and also of arranging - 'on a writ of hatred and malice' - a sham inquiry into the killing with a jury of his own procuring, away from the county court, and without the coroner.⁵⁷ Even the efforts of Haulay and Rodde appear amateurish compared to those of William Auncel, another sheriff of Devon whose gross maladministration of the county was exposed in 1353. The charges levelled against Auncel and his subordinates were comprehensive. They were

⁵³ Select Cases in the Court of King's Bench. Edward III, Volume 5, ed. G.O. Sayles, Selden Society, 76 (London, 1958 for 1957), p.28. The victims sued Gilemyn, but the coroners returned that he had nothing in their bailiwick by which he could be attached. He does not appear in the List of Sheriffs, and has not been added subsequently to the PRO's own list.

⁵⁴ CIM, 1348-77, p.327 (no.854).

⁵⁵ J.R. Maddicott, 'The English peasantry and the demands of the crown 1294-1341', Past and Present Supplement, 1 (Oxford, 1975).

⁵⁶ CPR, 1367-70, pp.261-2. When the commissioners tried to gather evidence in Grimsby the Haulays turned up *en masse* and threatened the jurors.

⁵⁷ Select Cases in the Court of King's Bench, pp.25-7.

accused of maintaining criminals, allowing vagabonds to roam freely, interfering with judicial sessions, assembling false juries, taking fines and amercements without warrant, and of generally conducting their affairs in Devon 'ad grave dampnum populi'.⁵⁸

iii. The government's response

The war against corruption, then, was not casily won. Any attempt to address the problem had to overcome three inter-related obstacles: how to identify fraudulent officials; how to secure their conviction; and how, once convicted, they should be treated. The identification of suspects was undoubtedly helped by the impetus of individual and corporate initiative. Speculative petitions directed to the king and his ministers proved a popular means of expressing criticism, and parliament developed during the fourteenth century into a leading forum for complaints.⁵⁹ They ranged in scope from sweeping allegations with apparently national backing (like the petition of 1362 inveighing against false imprisonment by sheriffs, constables and gardeyns) to much more specific attacks on individual officers, like those against the sheriff of Bedfordshire-Buckinghamshire in 1321, and the sheriffs of Somerset-Dorset and Norfolk-Suffolk in 1330.60 The king's own efforts to ferret out corruption were, by comparison, only intermittently successful. Information gathering required an ongoing dialogue between the centre and the localities, and charges against errant officials sometimes found their way into chancery and the exchequer by this informal route. Despite the difficulties of tracing complaints back to their original source, a number of sheriffs were probably investigated on the basis of this type of casual intelligence. However, far more information had to be extracted from a rather apprehensive population through special inquiries. Opportunities for grievances to be aired and for a few exemplary punishments to be meted out may have been perceived as signs of a responsive government; but once an administrative commission was issued and the delegation of royal authority transacted, little could be done until abuses came to light, and by then any action became reaction, punitive rather than remedial. The value of the judicial inquiry, the eyre, the commission of over and terminer in all its various forms, and the commission of the peace was deterrent rather than preventative.

The problem of administrative malpractice was therefore exacerbated by a lack of adequate pre-emptive measures to forestall it, and an efficient package of preventative

⁵⁸ Proceedings Before the Justices of the Peace, pp.73-8.

⁵⁹ J.S. Roskell, L. Clark and C. Rawcliffe, ed., The History of Parliament: The House of Commons, 1386-1421, 4 vols (Stroud, 1993), i, pp.76-103.

⁶⁰ Rot. Parl., ii, p.265; ibid., i, pp.414-5; ibid., ii, p.40.

measures would have been asking rather a lot of any medieval government. For example, the oath sworn by sheriffs on taking up their commissions could be viewed as a crude and, in the end, ineffective method of restraint. Form and usage varied with the occasion (it was observed around 1290 that 'seremenz varient en plurours maneres'⁶¹) but the oath invariably extracted secular and religious undertakings from the taker that neither the king nor his subjects would be defrauded. In this respect the sheriff's oath is typical. Details changed from time to time as new legislation was introduced and as the emphasis of the office changed, but the theme was constant: the sheriff was obliged to exercise his commission for the profit of the king, and to protect any royal interests and franchises within his bailiwick; to levy debts impartially, and without excess; to return the king's writs sufficiently; and, finally, to appoint suitable bailiffs for whom he would accept responsibility. In theory at least, these provisions blocked most avenues of extortion open to the sheriff, but a final, general clause covered a multitude of other possible sins. The incumbent swore to treat the people of his bailiwick 'lawfully and rightfully', ignoring considerations of wealth and status, and without accepting gifts, promises or favours.⁶² As far as the authorities were concerned, it seems that the oath was a vital and strictly non-negotiable part of the commission. Indeed, in December 1318 Sir Hugh de Courtenay made a point of informing the chancellor that he had received the oath of the incoming sheriff of Devon.⁶³ And in January 1341 Sir John de Palton, the new sheriff of Hampshire, was ordered under pain of forfeiture to go to Winchester with all speed and be sworn in before the prior of St Swithun's.⁶⁴ If the oath served to define the appointee's responsibilities, it seemingly did little to curb corruption. According to the first Statute of Westminster of 1275 the whole process of oath-swearing was treated with disdain: 'some people in the land [had] less fear

⁶¹ The Mirror of Justices, p.117.

⁶² Stat. Realm, i, p.247. Compare with E 199/52/16, a version of the sheriff's oath from the reign of Edward III. The oaths sworn by sheriffs and their subordinates at the outset of the general eyre were in much the same vein. During the preliminaries in Northamptonshire in 1329-30 Sir Thomas Wake swore before the justices to 'loyally serve our lord the king and you his justices in the office of sheriff to which you have appointed me', and further promised to 'loyally carry out the king's commands...and duly execute all that will be commanded me in the king's name'. The Eyre of Northamptonshire, 1329-30, ed. D.W. Sutherland, Selden Society, 97-8, 2 vols (London, 1983), i, pp.5-6.

⁶³ SC 1/35, no.177.

⁶⁴ CCR, 1341-43, p.104. For other examples see W.A. Morris, 'The sheriff', The English Government at Work, 1327-1336. Volume 2: Fiscal Administration, ed. W.A. Morris and J.R. Strayer (Cambridge MA, 1947), p.46.

than they ought of swearing a false oath'.⁶⁵ Oaths were probably retained for their symbolic value rather than as part of a naïve code of good practice.⁶⁶

A second option, the pre-emptive vetting of candidates, might have proved a more efficient method of excluding undesirables from the shrievalty, but it was a strategy that required a substantial amount of local intelligence and, more importantly, a desire on the part of the government to carry it through.

The first part of the equation was not necessarily a problem. Dismissals were occasionally made on the back of such information. Every class of official was deemed In December 1370, for example, Sir William Marmyon and Sir John expendable. Repynghale were removed from the Kesteven commission of the peace 'for certain causes propounded before the king and council'. Similarly, John Loveday was dismissed 'entirely' from the Berkshire bench in August 1359, pre-empting by several days his arrest and committal to the Marshalsea, possibly in connection with an alleged robbery. The treatment of John de Enefeld, an arrayer in Middlesex who came under the government's suspicion in February 1325, was somewhat less decisive – an inquiry prompted his removal, yet he was reinstated in the following November.⁶⁷ Sheriffs also shared this risk, Hugh Salkeld's removal being a dramatic example. Salkeld's problems began in August 1395 when he was removed from the Westmoreland bench, and deepened on 3 December with orders for his arrest. On the following day Roger de Clifford was commanded to dismiss Salkeld as his undersheriff, ostensibly because he had spent in excess of one year in office, but the infuriatingly vague 'particular causes' imply something more sinister.⁶⁸

⁶⁵ Stat. Realm, i, p.36.

⁶⁶ The oath was occasionally cited as the umbilical chord linking the sheriff to the government. An illustration of this occurred in a dispute between Robert de Radecliff, undersheriff of Lancashire, and the abbot of Furness over intrusions into the abbot's liberty. The law was explicit on the matter: 'if a lord of a liberty have full return of writs, and the sheriff usurp upon his liberty' then 'the lord shall have a good recovery against the sheriff'. Any suggestion that Radecliff, in being accountable to the hereditary sheriff of Lancashire, should be excepted from this ruling was quashed, 'for he [Radecliff] serves the court and makes oath in the exchequer as sheriff.' *Year Books of the Reign of King Edward the Third, Years XIV and XV*, ed. L.O. Pike (Rolls Series, 1889), pp.88-98. Oaths were also taken by bailiffs and other subordinates. The oath added a measure of gravitas to offences against them. An inquiry in 1327 into the assault of Richard Coriot dubbed him a 'sworn bailiff' deputed by the sheriff of Warwickshire to levy fines. In June 1346 another royal bailiff, 'known and sworn', was attacked in Suffolk while making arrests for the sheriff of Norfolk', complained that he had been assaulted while collecting money on the latter's behalf. *CPR*, *1327-30*, p.213; *ibid.*, *1345-48*, pp.173, 183-4.

⁶⁷ CPR, 1370-74, p.35; *ibid.*, 1358-61, pp.283, 545; *ibid.*, 1324-27, pp.73, 95, 140.

⁶⁸ CPR, 1391-96, p.654; CCR, 1392-96, pp.439, 435, 442, 445, 731.

The second part of the equation was, however, more problematic. In its management of local administration, the crown was faced with a serious dilemma: how should wayward ministers be treated? Even at the best of times experienced officials were rather scarce, and the permanent exclusion of the corrupt was probably viewed as a last resort. The result: past indiscretions were overlooked so long as they were neither politically motivated nor a direct affront to the crown; and even then the king's favour could be restored for a price. Tout's comments on the 1289 inquiry are no less applicable to the fourteenth century. It was imperative 'to punish the worst offenders and frighten the rest'. But once that was done, '[the king's] rigour might abate for a money consideration. The disgraced men were no worse, if no better, than the majority of their colleagues; why, then, break a tool which might still have its uses?'⁶⁹ Recent studies of fourteenth-century crime and public order have tended to decriminalise the majority of 'fur-collar' offences and regard them as natural alternatives to the slow and cumbersome legal process, often interwoven with the enforcement or defence of property rights.⁷⁰ Though slightly hackneyed, this image of later medieval England as a violent society still holds good, and any notions of exclusion from shire administration on moral – as opposed to political – grounds must be viewed in this context. The feud in Cornwall between Sir Ralph Carminou and John Sergeaux over the Chambernoun inheritance typifies this attitude. Carminou and Sergeaux were from prominent county families, both regularly appeared on commissions, and both occupied the shrievalty. Yet in the 1370s Carminou petitioned the Prince of Wales and the king that Sergeaux had dispatched men to Broconnoc, assaulted him and his wife, stolen £200 of his goods, and left him for dead. Moreover, while he was sheriff Sergeaux allegedly took the opportunity to arrest Carminou and steal more of his possessions to an alleged value of

⁶⁹ State Trials in the Reign of Edward I, 1289-1293, ed. T.F. Tout and H. Johnstone, Camden Society, 3rd Series, 9 (1906), p.xxxvii.

⁷⁰ For the gentry gangs see: E.L.G. Stones, 'The Folvilles of Ashby Folville, Leicestershire, and their associates in crime', Transactions of the Royal Historical Society, 5th Series, 7 (1957), pp.117-36; J.G. Bellamy, 'The Coterel gang: an anatomy of a band of fourteenth-century criminals', EHR, 79 (1964), pp.696-717. Broader perspectives are offered by: Bellamy, Crime and Public Order in England in the Later Middle Ages; B.A. Hanawalt, Crime and Conflict in English Communities, 1300-1348 (Cambridge MA, 1979); idem, 'Fur-collar crime: the pattern of crime among the fourteenth-century English nobility', Journal of Social History, 8 (1974-5), pp.1-17; C. Carpenter, 'Law, justice and landowners in late medieval England', Law and History Review, 1 (1983), pp.205-37; N. Saul, 'Conflict and consensus in English local society', Politics and Crisis in Fourteenth Century England, ed. J. Taylor and W. Childs (Stroud, 1990), pp.38-58. For alternatives to violent self-help: I. Rowney, 'Arbitration in gentry disputes in the later middle ages', History, 67 (1982), pp.367-76; E. Powell, 'Settlement of disputes by arbitration in fifteenth-century England', Law and History Review, 2 (1984), pp.21-43. For case studies embracing both dimensions of the gentry's relations: P.C. Maddern, Violence and Social Order: East Anglia, 1422-1442 (Oxford, 1992); and idem, 'Best trusted friends: concepts and practices of friendship among fifteenth-century Norfolk gentry', England in the Fifteenth Century: Proceedings of the 1992 Harlaxton Symposium, ed. N. Rogers (Stamford, 1994), pp.100-17.

£1,000.⁷¹ Other examples are readily available. A petition against Sir Henry Popham, sheriff of Hampshire in 1388, complained of his great 'affinite et alliance' in the county, and his distribution of 'robes et liveres encontre la ley a luy enforcer en son tort.'⁷² Furthermore, John de Lancaster was appointed undersheriff of Westmoreland in October 1398 despite the issue, only weeks later, of a warrant for his arrest for serious breaches of the peace.⁷³ The implications are clear. It was accepted, with typical pragmatism, that the characters of a proportion of commissioners would not be unblemished.

Without effective measures to prevent corruption, the crown's only real option during the fourteenth century was to persevere with its policy of eliciting information from the population, of tightening up those regulations and procedures prone to abuse, and of introducing piecemeal reforms. Edward I set highly conspicuous precedents for this at the end of the thirteenth century. Both the Hundred Rolls inquiry of 1274-5 and the investigation of 1289 focused on the misdeeds of royal officials at all levels, central and local. In the former case, the king's interest in the mechanics of local government produced an unprecedented examination of public life; and its findings brought an immediate and comprehensive response in the Statute of Westminster and later exchequer reforms. Together these measures tackled the problems of petty extortion, judicial abuse and fraudulent accounting.⁷⁴ Reverberations of this were felt in 1289 when, after a three year sojourn in Gascony, Edward was met by a 'clamor miserorum', 'crying shame on the savagery, injustice, and venality of the royal officers, great and small'.⁷⁵ Commissions of inquiry were again established and, in attempting to cleanse the murky waters of shire administration, hooked a number of big fish including the chief justices of Common Pleas and King's Bench.

⁷¹ SC 8/38, no.1867; 333, no.1068. Sergeaux was sheriff of Cornwall in 1376-7, and Carminou in 1378-9. In December 1373 Carminou was removed from a commission of oyer and terminer for 'certain causes' which may be a veiled reference to his violent behaviour. CPR, 1370-74, p.397. For biographies of Carminou and Sergeaux see HP, ii, pp.489-90, 506-7.

⁷² HP, iv, pp.113-5.

⁷³ CPR, 1396-99, p.503; HP, iii, pp.546-8.

⁷⁴ For recent introductions to the investigations and their significance see *The Warwickshire Hundred Rolls of 1279-80: Stoneleigh and Kineton Hundreds*, ed. T. John, Records of Social and Economic History, New Series, 19 (Oxford, 1992), pp.1-6; and *Yorkshire Hundred and Quo Warranto Rolls*, ed. B. English, Yorkshire Archaeological Society, Record Series, 151 (1996 for 1993-4), pp.1-11. The classic study of local administration in this period is, of course, Cam, *The Hundred and the Hundred Rolls*.

⁷⁵ State Trials of the Reign of Edward I, p.xi.

These very public attempts at the close of the thirteenth century to coerce officials into submission set the agenda for the remainder of the Edwardian period, and beyond. Misconduct by sheriffs, escheators and other officials was dealt with as part of a wider public order problem in the trailbaston proceedings of the early fourteenth-century,⁷⁶ the brief revival of the eyre in 1329-30,⁷⁷ the commission of the peace insofar as it dealt with corruption,⁷⁸ and in the ubiquitous commissions of oyer and terminer.⁷⁹ In parallel with these legal expedients, the fourteenth century was also punctuated by specific inquiries similar in scope to those of 1274 and 1289. The investigation launched in October 1314 was typical in many respects: an existing commission restricted to Devon, Cornwall, and Somerset-Dorset was expanded after a few days into a nationwide effort to uncover oppressions committed since Edward II's accession in 1307. Following standard practice, the kingdom was subdivided into judicial circuits and public proclamation of the inquest ordered to encourage those with grievances to come before the justices.⁸⁰ This weapon was employed again in 1317, 1320, 1328, 1331, 1335, 1340, and 1359.⁸¹ Regional investigations were a more common expedient. In tandem with the national inquiry of October 1314, a

⁷⁶ H.M. Cam, 'Studies in the Hundred Rolls: some aspects of thirteenth-century administration', Oxford Studies in Social and Legal History, 6 (Oxford, 1921), p.75; R.W. Kaeuper, 'Law and order in fourteenth-century England: the evidence of special commissions of oyer and terminer', Speculum, 54 (1979), pp.742-7. Trailbastons were powerful commissions of oyer and terminer first set up in 1305 'to deal with perceived problems of disorder and the backlog of business from the eyre'. A. Verduyn, 'The politics of law and order in the early years of Edward III', EHR, 108 (1983), pp.842-67; and A. Musson, Public Order and Law Enforcement. The Local Administration of Criminal Justice, 1294-1350 (Woodbridge, 1996), p.3.

⁷⁷ H.M. Cam, 'The general eyres of 1329-30', *EHR*, 39 (1924), pp.241-52; D. Crook, 'The later eyres', *EHR*, 97 (1982), pp.248-9.

⁷⁸ Musson, Public Order and Law Enforcement, pp.11-82 and references. Though it is clear that administrative abuses were heard by JPs, especially those of more lowly officials, Putnam concluded that 'a general inquiry into offences of officials, notably sheriffs, was never within the jurisdiction of the peace, except in relation to the labour laws': Proceedings Before the Justices of the Peace, pp.cxviii-cxix. Bellamy outlines some of the restrictions placed on the sheriff. J.G. Bellamy, Bastard Feudalism and the Law (London, 1989), pp.13-14.

⁷⁹ Kaeuper, 'Law and order in fourteenth-century England'.

⁸⁰ CPR, 1313-17, pp.242-3. It is possible that the whole affair was sparked off by a complaint against Matthew de Furneaux, sheriff of Devon. The justices evidently experienced difficulties in bringing Furneaux to answer the 'plusurs pleintz' against him. In the next parliament the commonalty of Devon complained that, despite the appointment of 'certeyne gentz' to inquire into his conduct, and that of Sir Thomas de Marlebergh his under-sheriff, neither of these men had any lands in the county by which they could be distrained. Thus, it was requested that the sheriff of Devon from May 1311 until his dismissal in January 1315 – but any disgrace was short-lived since he served in Somerset-Dorset from October 1315 until June 1316, relinquishing office shortly before his death. Incidentally, the deceased Furneaux was not replaced on an ongoing commission of oyer and terminer until February 1317, a notable lapse in communication. *Rot. Parl.*, i, p.289; *CFR*, 1307-19, p.289; *CPR*, 1313-17, p.685.

⁸¹ CPR, 1313-17, pp.685-6; ibid., 1330-34, pp.133-4; ibid., 1330-34, pp.138-9.

powerful over and terminer commission was set up in Yorkshire, ostensibly to review the activities of Sir Gerard Salveyn and his contemporaries.⁸² London and Middlesex became the focus of attention in July 1326, the West Country in June 1330, and Lincolnshire in the following August.⁸³ Indeed, the period 1330-50 seems to have been the high-water mark of royal concern about the behaviour of its public servants. Separate over and terminer proceedings were held in Oxfordshire, Berkshire, Bedfordshire, Buckinghamshire, Nottinghamshire, Derbyshire, Norfolk, Suffolk, Lancashire, Cornwall and Yorkshire.⁸⁴ The twenty-year period between the accession of Edward III and the capture of Calais also saw the most intensive use of special commissions to deal with individual, isolated cases of corruption. In roughly chronological order, between 1327 and 1347 the affairs of Sir Robert de Walkefare (sheriff of Norfolk-Suffolk), John le Mareschal (Bedfordshire-Buckinghamshire), Matthew de Crauthorne (Devon), Sir John Trejagu (Cornwall), Thomas de Carleton (undersheriff of Lincolnshire), Sir Thomas de Musgrave (Westmoreland), Adam de Peshale (Shropshire-Staffordshire), and Sir William de Langele (Kent) came under scrutiny.85 This momentum was kept up during the 1350s when justices hearing breaches of the Statute of Labourers were empowered to punish negligent or fraudulent officials.⁸⁶ Can it be a coincidence that the closest supervision of shire government accompanied Edward III's most ambitious military efforts? In the mid-fourteenth century at least, malpractice as a distinct problem became interwoven with, and perhaps subordinated to, the kingdom's military affairs.87

⁸² CPR, 1313-17, p.242. Its findings were to be sent to the king in time for the next parliament. In a later version of the commission specific reference was made to a complaint by the prior of Kirkham that Salveyn, in collusion with his undersheriff Thomas de Cayton, procured two men to sue a writ of *quare impedit* against the advowson of Quixley church. As sheriff, Salveyn upheld the plea, and his son was presented to the church. The prior arraigned a writ of *darrein presentment* but Salveyn would not execute it until the prior made a fine of 130 marks. CPR, 1313-17, pp.425-6.

⁸³ CPR, 1324-27, p.347; ibid., 1327-30, pp.565, 573.

⁸⁴ CPR, 1330-34, pp.145, 449; *ibid.*, 1334-38, p.136; *ibid.*, 1340-43, pp.554, 587; *ibid.*, 1343-45, pp.71, 90; *ibid.*, 1345-48, pp.388, 390.

⁸⁵ CPR, 1327-30, p.277; *ibid.*, 1330-34, pp.62, 288, 440, 442, 496; *ibid.*, 1343-45, p.276; *ibid.*, 1345-48, pp.35, 533.

⁸⁶ B.H. Putnam, 'The transformation of the keepers of the pcace into the justices of the peace, 1327-80', *TRHS*, 4th Series, 12 (1929), pp.43. *CPR*, *1354-58*, pp.59, 123-5, 225-7, 494, 549-51.

⁸⁷ The king's wrath at the laxity of his officials during his early campaigns spawned several investigations into logistical matters. Those concerning sheriffs included an over and terminer inquiry in Bedfordshire-Buckinghamshire into allegations that, for the past ten years, purveyances for the king's horses had been made without proper recompense, and a commission in Northamptonshire into the misappropriation of money earmarked to contract archers. *CPR*, 1354-58, p.161; *ibid.*, 1350-54, p.332. Suspicion filtered through the whole pyramid of local administration. Justices were assigned to investigate illegal purveyances (*CPR*, 1330-34, pp.443-4; *ibid.*, 1343-45, p.287; *ibid.*, 1345-48, p.398), the conduct of tax collectors (*CPR*, 1334-38, p.201;

The closeness of the relationship between war and corruption was most emphatically demonstrated during the crisis of 1340-1. 'Although', as B.W. McLane has argued,

the routine administration of royal and local government in the English countryside provided officials with ample opportunities for illegal profit, the major causes of complaint in the 1341 inquests originated in the unprecedented demands imposed by Edward on the English populace to finance and supply his military campaigns in Scotland and in the Low Countries and France between 1334 and 1340 that provided royal and local officials with equally unprecedented opportunities to profit illegally at the expense of both the Crown and the local communities.⁸⁸

The constitutional dimension of the crisis has received due attention, but its potential as an administrative case study is of equal importance. In his attempt to account for a series of diplomatic failures, Edward III has provided the historian with a rare opportunity to assess the honesty and efficiency of shire administration in the mid-fourteenth century.

The events of 1340 and 1341 are well known.⁸⁹ A furious Edward III arrived back in England at the beginning of December 1340 with the clear intention of setting his administrative house in order. The king's exasperation with the organs of central government was made clear immediately on his return when numerous scalps were taken in chancery, the exchequer and the law courts. Edward's tense stand-off with John Stratford, archbishop of Canterbury and leader of the defunct regency government, underlined his determination to punish those deemed responsible for the failure of his continental campaigns. The king's attitude to local administration was no less acerbic. As W.R. Jones has observed, 'Edward and the clique of curialists who had encouraged him in the purge were also convinced that...corruption extended to the very bottom of the government structure and that only a thorough house cleaning would rid it of the incompetents and traitors responsible for the disappointments of his French campaign'.⁹⁰ Carefully targeted arrests, however, were totally inadequate to deal with such a vast and unwieldy pyramid of officials. Thus, on 1 December a series of privy seal writs were sent out to sheriffs proclaiming an investigation into maladministration, those with complaints being advised to present their written allegations in London. Vills were also invited to send, via their sheriffs, collective rolls of information concerning oppressions.⁹¹ Nine days later over and terminer

ibid., 1338-40, pp.71, 365; *ibid.*, 1343-45, pp.294, 576; *ibid.*, 1345-48, p.115); and fraud among arrayers (*CPR*, 1334-38, pp.289, 377-8).

⁸⁸ The 1341 Royal Inquest in Lincolnshire, p.x.

⁸⁹ For the best account see D. Hughes, A Study of Social and Constitutional Tendencies in the Early Years of Edward III (Philadelphia, 1978 repr), pp.100-119.

⁹⁰ Jones, 'Rex et ministri', p.3.

⁹¹ N. Fryde, 'Edward III's removal of his ministers and judges, 1340-1', BIHR, 48 (1975), pp.149-50.

proceedings were initiated, comprehensive in both their coverage of the kingdom and in their definition of 'minister'.⁹²

Over the next few months judicial panels were established, juries were assembled (by, it must be stressed, a completely new set of sheriffs, many of them members of the royal affinity⁹³), presentments made, and punitive action taken; but in spite of the apparent care taken to ensure the inquiry's success, it was inevitable that so large an operation would encounter obstacles. As early as January 1341 there were signs of overindulgence on the part of the justices. On 26 January the Lincolnshire commission was ordered to allow Hugh Cokheved and Thomas Levelaunce, the collectors of the wool subsidy, to go about their business unmolested.⁹⁴ In March the sheriffs were accused of levying excessive expenses for the justices, and, ironically, an inquiry was launched into the management of the ongoing investigation.⁹⁵ Furthermore, the justices were bombarded with dispensations for all manner of suspects: Sir John de Coggeshale, a former sheriff of Essex-Hertfordshire, had found mainpernors and was to be released; Sir Edward Chandos was in the king's company and distraint proceedings were to be halted; Roger Duket was to be released from Nottingham castle, where he had been 'long detained', once he made a suitable fine for his crimes; and, in April, Sir Thomas de Heselarton was spared amercement for failing to appear before the

Х

⁹² CPR, 1340-43, p.106. Further commissions were issued on 16 December and 13 January: *ibid.*, pp. 107-8. The full commission is worth reproducing: 'Commission to X hear and determine various oppressions, extortions, injuries, and excesses committed in Y against the people and the king since he assumed the governance of the realm by justices, escheators, subescheators, coroners, sheriffs, undersheriffs and their clerks and ministers, taxers, subtaxers and their clerks, admirals of the fleets and their deputies, keepers and constables of the peace, castles and maritime lands, collectors and receivers of wool and their deputies, sellers, assessors and receivers of the ninth and other royal subsidies, barons of the exchequer, clerks of the chancery and exchequer, clerks of receipt and other royal officers, keepers of forests, verderers, clerks and other ministers of forests, chases and parks, collectors and controllers of customs, tronagers, butlers and their substitutes, receivers of the king's taxes, keepers of the king's horses and their grooms, stewards and marshals of the king's household, market clerks, purveyors of victuals, purveyors for the households of the king, queen, and Edward, duke of Cornwall and earl of Chester, keepers of gaols, electors, triers and arrayers of men at arms, hobelars and archers, itinerant bailiffs and other bailiffs and royal ministers, and also by conspirators, jurors, usurers, confederates and others who maintain lawsuits in the king's courts, as well as by malefactors who wander about armed in fairs, markets and other public and private places, beating, wounding and maiming people and extorting fines and redemptions, and by archdeacons, officials, deans, sequestrators and their commissaries and ministers.' JUST 1/521, m.1. The French Chronicle gives a shortened version of the commission: Chroniques de Londres, ed. G.J. Aungier, Camden Society, 28 (London, 1844), pp.88-9.

⁹³ C. Shenton, 'The English Court and the Restoration of Royal Prestige 1327-1345', unpublished Oxford University PhD, 1995, pp.84-5. Shenton calculated that in the period 1327-45, 35 out of 374 shrieval appointments went to members of the royal household or royal family (p.81). Many of the these appointments were made in December 1340 and January 1341 when Edward III needed trustworthy men in office (pp.84-5, 120-22).

⁹⁴ CCR, 1341-43, 2; *ibid.*, pp.36-7 for a similar order in Leicestershire.

⁹⁵ CCR, 1341-43, p.109.

justices in Cambridgeshire as he was appearing before the Lincolnshire panel at the same time.⁹⁶ Intimidation proved to be a problem on at least one recorded occasion, and other issues raised in the parliament of April 1341 secured royal concessions, most notably the suspension of all outlawries and imprisonments for less serious offences.⁹⁷ In the end, though, these comparatively minor glitches were overshadowed by a storm of protest about the imposition and collection of fines from the office-holding community, and by a general concern - noted by the more sceptical chroniclers - that the real motivation behind the inquiry was financial. Murimuth captured the mood in his comment that 'the justices proceeded so sternly and zealously that none escaped unpunished, whether he had conducted the king's business well or ill; so that everybody, without choice - even though not indicted or accused - who wished to escape prison, redeemed himself by an excessive fine.'98 Though 'inquests as to misdoings of officers and encroachments on public rights show the insistence of the Crown in its efforts to keep order and to suppress administrative abuses', 'this very insistence was a source of hardship and gave rise to constant grievances, because the King and his ministers were apt to brush away established customs and to exert arbitrary despotism on the pretext of enforcing discipline and serving the interests of the community.'99

The jury is still out on the king's objectives in launching the investigation. The order of priorities, administrative, political and financial, was certainly ambiguous. On the one hand, an immediate need for revenue to satisfy the king's creditors injected a degree of urgency into the proceedings. Sheriffs were repeatedly urged to levy outstanding fines with all speed.¹⁰⁰ This palpable sense of need was associated with the advance assignment of the windfall to a number of Edward III's good causes. In mid-March the sheriff of Essex-Hertfordshire received an order to deliver any money arising from the inquest to designated attorneys for the purchase of wool, an arrangement later repeated elsewhere.¹⁰¹ No less than £300 of the revenue from Cambridgeshire and Huntingdonshire was to be spent on corn and

¹⁰¹ CCR, 1341-43, p.23.

⁹⁶ CCR, 1341-43, pp.19, 62, 96, 128, 140.

⁹⁷ CPR, 1343-45, p.93; CCR, 1341-43, p.143 (24 May 1341). In October 1341 the king changed his mind about not outlawing or imprisoning suspects for fear of misinterpretation or abuse by sheriffs. CCR, 1341-43, p.299.

⁹⁸ Adae Murimuth Continuatio Chronicarum, ed. E.M. Thompson (Rolls Series, 1889), p.118. The translation in the text is that of B. Wilkinson, The Constitutional History of England 1216-1399. Volume 2: Politics and the Constitution 1307-1399 (London, 1952), p.189.

⁹⁹ P. Vinogradoff, in his preface to Oxford Studies in Social and Legal History, 6 (Oxford, 1921), p.iii.

¹⁰⁰ CCR, 1341-43, p.11.

naval fittings, as was £300 from Lincolnshire, £200 from Suffolk, Northamptonshire and Essex, and £100 from Hertfordshire.¹⁰² In May the £100 fine paid by William Muchet and the £50 by John de Brigham, again in Cambridgeshire, were assigned to Sir Bartholomew de Burgherssh and Robert Ufford, earl of Suffolk to cover their expenses.¹⁰³

However, the argument that Edward III initiated such a complex chain of events purely for fiscal advantage has little if any substance. It takes no account of the fact that financial penalties were the only realistic sanctions available against errant officials. Despite a long list of statutory penalties, imprisonment was essentially reserved to detain those who were temporarily indebted with fines. We can almost imagine an unspoken understanding that any officials caught with their hands in the king's coffers would be required to make a suitable reparation, an idea given weight by the decision of several counties to offer collective fines in a bid to escape trial and the possibility of even heavier penalties.¹⁰⁴ The earliest instructions regarding fines and amercements simply recalled standard practice - the justices were to send transcripts of all fines imposed to the sheriffs, who were then to levy them and forward extracts to the exchequer. But any superimposed uniformity quickly evaporated when a string of counties opted for this course, including Norfolk, Suffolk, Essex, Bedfordshire, Wiltshire, and Northamptonshire.¹⁰⁵ Irrespective of motivation, this apparent willingness to come to terms also has a bearing on how the inquiry should be viewed, and on its likely effectiveness in countering corruption. With regard to the first point, it is clear that most of the problems described by Murimuth and discussed in parliament did not arise from the decision to exact fines, but from the rather dubious methods used to assess individual contributions at county level. With characteristic audacity, the more important defendants - the 'capitales officiarii' - tried to offload their share of the financial burden onto lesser offenders.¹⁰⁶

¹⁰² CCR, 1341-43, p.58. Each sheriff was warned to behave 'so that the king may not have occasion to punish him by reason of his neglect or lukewarmness'.

¹⁰³ CCR, 1341-43, pp.73, 93. In September Ufford was assigned a further £1,000 out of the fines levied in Norfolk (*ibid.*, p.232).

¹⁰⁴ Jones, 'Rex et ministri', p.5; Hughes, Social and Constitutional Tendencies, pp.209-11.

¹⁰⁵ CCR, 1341-43, pp.2-3, 346, 349; CPR, 1343-45, pp.31, 216.

¹⁰⁶ In April 1341 the amercements were reapportioned in Essex for exactly this reason. At the same time, pressure in parliament led to the concession that defendants amerced in absentia and who objected to their punishment would be discharged if they agreed to go to common law. In November a new schedule of fines was to be produced in Norfolk by men 'who have most knowledge of their [ie. the officials'] actions and who have not yet been officers and who have no affinity with the officers in question'. *CCR*, 1341-43, pp.129, 269, 273, 346.

The second point, the impact of the inquiry on administrative malpractice, is rather more difficult to determine. The mere fact of securing a pardon or contributing to a collective indemnity is no proof of guilt; and since indictments (insofar as they are reliable) are the only sure means of identifying corrupt officials, the picture of shire administration painted by the investigation is sadly incomplete. Still, a number of rolls generated by the inquest have survived, and sufficient evidence remains to answer the more important questions.¹⁰⁷ If the inquiry of 1341 was a serious attempt on the part of the government to instil discipline into the serried ranks of shire officials, rather than an effort to alleviate a short-term fiscal crisis, then how successful was it? Were the punitive measures imposed upon the office-holding community sufficient to weed out the worst offenders and, perhaps more importantly, to encourage those operating on the margins of corruption to mend their ways?

There was nothing novel about the crimes uncovered in 1341. Although purveyance took centre stage, the justices heard a familiar litany of complaints about officers from all levels of the administrative hierarchy, and about the abuse of almost every conceivable function. Somewhat surprisingly, former sheriffs did not figure prominently among the accused.¹⁰⁸ Gilbert de Ledred and Sir John de Bolingbroke aroused a tirade of protests about their behaviour in Lincolnshire but their reputations were exceptional – few other sheriffs were considered to have acted 'ad grave dampnum et destructionem populi'.¹⁰⁹ In contrast, the indictments against Sir John de Coggeshale in Essex-Hertfordshire, Sir John de Wroxhale and Hildebrand de London in Somerset-Dorset, John le Mareschal in Bedfordshire-Buckinghamshire, and John de Oxenford in Nottinghamshire-Derbyshire were for isolated and speculative acts of extortion.¹¹⁰ Other unspecified oppressions were evidently

¹⁰⁷ Lincolnshire JUST 1/521; Nottinghamshire JUST 1/691; Derbyshire JUST 3/12; Sussex JUST 1/858; Somerset JUST 1/770; Oxfordshire JUST 1/715; Northamptonshire JUST 1/638; Suffolk JUST 1/858; Essex JUST 1/258; Hertfordshire JUST 1/337; Buckinghamshire JUST 1/74; Yorkshire JUST 1/1141.

¹⁰⁸ Much of the evidence concerning sheriffs has been reviewed by Jones, '*Rex et ministri*', pp.12-13; and Hughes, *Social and Constitutional Tendencies*, pp.201-3.

¹⁰⁹ Of the more interesting allegations, Ledred was accused of wresting £40 from suspects lawfully entitled to bail, of depriving the countess of Lincoln of her rightful profits by keeping prisoners at his house in the city, and of taking 'vi et armis' forty-four quarters of wheat from one Ralph le Colier (JUST 1/521, mm.14d, 15, 21, 22d: *The 1341 Royal Inquest in Lincolnshire*, pp.43, 83, 118, 120). Bolingbroke was implicated in bribery of various sorts, along with other unnamed sheriffs of the county who 'would not carry out royal orders until they were paid according to the type and amount of the complaint'. JUST 1/521, mm.10, 11d, 13, 15: *The 1341 Royal Inquest in Lincolnshire*, pp.48, 57, 59, 69.

¹¹⁰ JUST 1/258/3, mm.3d, 4, 4d, 5; JUST 1/337, m.4 (Coggeshale); JUST 1/770, m.14 (Wroxhale and London); JUST 1/74, m.7 (Mareschal); JUST 1/691, m.1 (Oxenford). The only scheme of any note was hatched by Oxenford and Richard de Castre, and entailed the embezzlement of provisions intended for the garrison at Perth. Castre was sent to investigate the conduct of purveyors, but came back with a fictitious story, devised by Oxenford, that the ship transporting the goods in question

committed by Sir Thomas Wake of Bliseworth in Northamptonshire, Sir John de Caily in Norfolk-Suffolk, Sir Ralph de Hastynges in Yorkshire, and Sir Roger la Zouche in Warwickshire-Leicestershire.¹¹¹ Even accepting the fragmentary state of the evidence, this mere handful of venal sheriffs represents a small proportion of the two hundred or so men who occupied the post in the period covered by the inquest. This has convinced at least one historian that the uppermost level of local officialdom was not 'riddled with corruption', and that there was little justification for en masse removals of personnel.¹¹² However, we should be cautious in concluding that any 'underlying sense of injury and discontent'¹¹³ originated at the base of the administrative pyramid, for although the shrievalty itself received a relatively clean bill of health in 1341, the shrieval elite - the corps of officials who filled the position - emerged battered and bruised from the investigation. To the small minority of corrupt sheriffs must be added a second, more substantial group of miscreants, namely those who were indicted in other capacities but who had previously held the shrievalty: Gilbert de Berewik, Sir John and Sir William de Wauton, John de Alveton, William Muchet, Sir Reginald de Donington, Sir William Lovel, Sir John de Scures, Sir Roger Chandos, Sir John de Ralegh, Sir John de Harsyk, Sir Ralph de Wedon, and Sir John de Lacy. Total figures are elusive, but if it is reasonable to extrapolate the experience of Lincolnshire, where proceedings were not halted by collective fines, to the kingdom as a whole, then more than fifty percent of the shrieval elite under Edward III were accused of malpractice.

With a question mark over the integrity of so many of its officials, the crown was compelled to take a determined stand. The worst offenders – the Gilbert de Ledreds and John de Oxenfords of the administrative world – were hounded, fined, and, in the latter's case, pardoned; but they were also deemed expendable and took no further part in local government. For Oxenford the indignity of outlawry was only temporary: one hundred marks was sufficient to recover his estates.¹¹⁴ By his conspicuous absence from the records, Ledred seems to have been rather less fortunate. As the earl of Lancaster's bailiff in Lincolnshire he might have expected his lord to procure a pardon on his behalf (as Lancaster did for Thomas de Chisenhale and Sir Robert de Radecliff), but he was sorely disappointed

 \sim

had foundered in the Humber. JUST 1/691, mm.2, 2d, 3; Hughes, Social and Constitutional Tendencies, pp.206-7. For more of Oxenford's activities see Maddicott, 'The birth and setting of the ballads of Robin Hood', pp.289-91.

¹¹¹ CPR, 1340-43, pp.465, 309; ibid., 1345-48, pp.24, 45, 41.

¹¹² Jones, 'Rex et ministri', pp.12-13.

¹¹³ Hughes, Social and Constitutional Tendencies, p.193.

¹¹⁴ CPR, 1340-43, p.473.

and instead spent the closing weeks of 1341 in the Marshalsea prison.¹¹⁵ Although Sir John de Cailly was probably not in the same league as Gilbert de Ledred, he may also have irreparably damaged his standing in Norfolk and Suffolk. Having been excused a £20 fine for oppressions while sheriff, and having experienced serious difficulties rendering his account as a collector of the ninth in Norfolk, the once active Cailly withdrew into the background of shire affairs, perhaps willingly.¹¹⁶ The disappearance of Sir William de Wauton and Sir John de Bolingbroke after 1341 can probably be attributed to overseas military service and voluntary retirement respectively.¹¹⁷ In most cases, however, pardons were forthcoming, indicating that the recipients were to be given a second chance. Those implicated by the jurors paid their fines, secured their pardons and quietly resumed their public careers.

A few reputations may have been tarnished, but there are very few clear-cut cases of conscious exclusion. Sir William Fraunk, for example, continued to intersperse his military exploits in France with local administration in Lincolnshire, which is nothing more than we would expect from a knight of the royal household.¹¹⁸ Essex had an equivalent figure in Sir Henry Gernet who, before his death in 1345, served as sheriff and escheator of the county, along with a number of other commissions.¹¹⁹ Peter de Grete remained a prolific commissioner in Worcestershire, and was chosen as the earl of Warwick's undersheriff in 1346.¹²⁰ All three had been implicated in the inquiry. Even those not directly involved in county affairs after 1341 won marks of royal favour. Sir Reginald de Donington, a clerk of the wardrobe and formerly a mainstay of government in Lincolnshire, took on a less prominent role after complaints were made against him, yet he retained enough influence to secure an exemption from government service for one Henry de Redenhale.¹²¹ And notwithstanding his £40 fine in Northamptonshire, Sir Thomas Wake of Bliseworth was

¹¹⁹ Gernet was assessed at £40 in Essex, and was dead by July 1345. *CPR*, *1343-45*, pp.50, 575-6, 583, 584; *CIPM*, viii, pp416-7 (no.577).

¹²¹ CPR, 1343-45, p.118.

¹¹⁵ JUST 1/521, m.20d. CPR, 1343-45, pp.194, 199, 214. CCR, 1341-43, p.343.

¹¹⁶ CPR, 1343-45, p.309; CCR, 1346-49, pp.60, 164.

¹¹⁷ Wauton died abroad in 1345: *CIPM*, viii, p.506 (no.682). Bolingbroke obtained an exemption from government service in 1348: *CPR*, 1348-50, p.13.

¹¹⁸ Fraunk was pardoned for offences committed as a purveyor in the county. JUST 1/521, m.19d; *CPR*, 1340-43, p.200. For his military activity see C 76/14, mm.3, 9; C 76/15, m.19; C 76/17, m.12.

¹²⁰ Grete was pardoned for all oppressions in May 1342. CPR, 1340-43, p.429.

chosen as the king's chief falconer in May 1343.¹²² Thus, in the midst of the drama triggered by Edward III in December 1340, there was a tacit acknowledgement that the spectacle of local government might descend into farce if too many changes were made its personnel.

Shrievalty	A	В	С	D	E
Cambridgeshire-Huntingdonshire	11	6	2	4	1
Cumberland	5	4	1	1	0
Devon	13	6	2	2	5
Gloucestershire	5	3	3	1	1
Hampshire	2	2	0	0	0
Herefordshire	5	2	1	1	2
Kent	13	6	1	2	5
Northamptonshire	7	5	0	0	2
Northumberland	5	2	1	1	2
Oxfordshire-Berkshire	9	4	1	4	1
Shropshire-Staffordshire	4	3	1	1	0
Somerset-Dorset	6	4	0	2	0
Surrey-Sussex	7	2	1	2	3
Warwickshire-Leicestershire	6	3	0	1	2
Wiltshire	9	6	1	3	2
Yorkshire	9	4	1	4	1
Totals	116	62	16	27	27

Table 4.1: Hypothetical reconstruction of the 1341 inquiry

A Total number of individual sheriffs appointed in the period 1327-1341 [Sample A]

B Members of Sample A who were employed in shire administration after 1341

C Members of Sample A who served as sheriff again after 1341

D Members of Sample A who were certainly (or most probably) dead before 1341

E Members of Sample A known to be alive after 1341, but who took no part in local government

Continuity, then, was the keyword in 1341. The crown was hamstrung by its dependence on the local gentry with the result that, notwithstanding a handful of exemplary punishments, the personnel of local administration remained substantially unchanged. This is implied by the individual cases noted above, and can be demonstrated by a tentative reconstruction of the investigation's impact in a sample of counties where little or no documentary evidence has survived. By tracing the fate of those sheriffs appointed after the accession of Edward III in 1327 it is possible to estimate, within certain limits, the degree of change thrust upon the government after 1341 (*Table 4.1*, above). These statistics are far from perfect. Though

¹²² Wake was another of Edward III's household knights. CPR, 1340-43, p.465; *ibid.*, 1343-45, p.29; *ibid.*, 1345-48, p.60.

career reconstruction is quite straightforward for this comparatively short period and compact group, it is more difficult to explain an individual's involvement or lack of involvement in local government at any given moment. Alleged misconduct was only one of many possible factors that dictated the course of an administrative career. Continuous employment in local government offers no guarantee of innocence; and, equally, the absence after 1341 of formerly active officials cannot automatically be connected with disgrace. Retirement (voluntary or enforced) from public life and the attractions of campaigning in France were viable alternatives. And we must also allow for a degree of natural wastage among those men who saw service under Edward II, or were called upon in the wake of Queen Isabella's coup fifteen years earlier.¹²³ The ranks of the provincial bureaucracy were constantly opening to accommodate replacements for commissioners who were dead, elderly, and infirm, or who were otherwise occupied at home and abroad. But the clear picture of stability among high level administrative personnel outweighs all of these uncertainties. Over fifty percent of the shrieval elite in the period 1327-41 continued to serve on a range of local commissions after the inquest, including eighteen who occupied the shrievalty for a second, third or even fourth time. In comparison, a mere twenty percent of the sample went out of circulation after 1341. Either the chroniclers were correct in their suspicions that essentially innocent men were obliged to buy their way back into the king's favour, or the crown was unwilling and unable to sacrifice large numbers of shire officials, even if they were guilty of misconduct.

¹²³ Eight of the sample were certainly dead before 1341: William de Aumarle (d.1335), Thomas de Rodebergh (d.1335), Roger de Reyham (d.1331), Richard de Abberbury (d.1333), John de Brompton (d.1336), Peter de Middelton (d.1336), and Peter de Saltmarsh (d.1337). Several others died during or shortly after the proceedings: John de Hinkele (d.1342), Peter de Veel (d.1343), William de Orlaston (d.1342), Robert Darrays (d.1345), Eustace de Burneby (d.1343), Peter Doynel (d.1345), and Ralph de Hastynges (d.1346). Death can be implied in a number of other cases where individuals inexplicably disappeared from the records.

Chapter 5: Age, Experience and Career Structure

... Then a soldier, Full of strange oaths and bearded like the pard, Jealous in honour, sudden and quick in quarrel, Seeking the bubble reputation Even in the cannon's mouth. And then the justice, In fair round belly with good capon lined, With eyes severe and beard of formal cut, Full of wise saws and modern instances; And so he plays his part...

Shakespeare, As You Like It, Act II, Scene 7.

Local administration, like the Church and military service, should be regarded as one of the career options open to the fourteenth-century gentry. Just like clergymen and 'professional' soldiers whose careers can be traced through the records, it is possible to speak of career administrators who, judging by the volume of commissions they received, must have spent a good proportion of their time dealing with the crown's business.¹ Sir Philip de Aylesbury (d.1349) was one of these men. His thirty years of service in Buckinghamshire, including eight returns to parliament and four terms as sheriff, make him one of the most active administrators of the fourteenth century. If the length of his career was exceptional, then his seemingly tireless commitment to shire administration was not. The majority of counties could call upon men like him. The benefits accrued from this kind of service were neither direct nor strictly financial: though common sense might counsel the payment of fees to sheriffs by noblemen and religious houses, office-holding also carried local influence backed by the weight of royal authority. Since the shrievalty continued to be the 'pivot upon which all governmental activities turned',² this kind of influence could prove extremely valuable and previous chapters have suggested how it could be exploited.³ However, as the commission of the peace acquired judicial teeth in the second half of the fourteenth century, and parliament assumed greater significance in much the same period, the shrievalty became one of an increasing number of offices open to the local gentry, and a term as sheriff

¹ Anthony Musson has recently warned against drawing a false distinction between professional administrators and amateur officials; between 'men of law', who worked their way up through the ranks to sit on commissions, and their less experienced gentry colleagues. A. Musson, *Public Order and Law Enforcement: The Local Administration of Criminal Justice, 1294-1350* (Woodbridge, 1996), pp.149-50. Though reticent to comment on the scale of the gentry's experience, Musson recently expanded on these ideas in a paper given at Leeds in July 1998.

² H.M. Cam, Liberties and Communities in Medieval England (Cambridge, 1944), p.28.

³ Above, chapters 3 and 4.

therefore became part of the administrative cursus, the cycle of offices most explicitly identified by Eric Acheson.⁴

The aim of this chapter is to examine the career profiles of sheriffs appointed during the fourteenth century - to place the shrievalty in a wider administrative context. Enrollment has ensured the survival of thousands of government commissions issued during this period, and the names of many more commissioners appointed to execute them. Sheriffs figure heavily in these lists. Inconsistency in the chancery's treatment of letters patent and close precludes the compilation of complete lists of officials, but the historian of shire administration still has far more material, and far more accessible material, than those attempting to reconstruct clerical or military careers for the same period.⁵ Other problems of career reconstruction, though, are shared; and the essence of Robert Swanson's comments on the clergy can also be applied to shire officials and, for that matter, soldiers. 'Clerical career patterns', he observes, 'reflect a complex equation in which virtually every component is a variable.' These variables include the supply of priests, the demand for clerical services and individual concerns to secure the 'right' type of job.⁶ From a military perspective Andrew Ayton was quite restrained in describing 'the reconstitution of careers' as 'a most problematic task', because of fragmentary evidence and because it is difficult to link these fragments together with any degree of certainty.⁷ Similarly, if each individual sheriff began life in this project as a bare skeleton upon which pieces of evidential flesh could later be hung, then there has been great potential to play Frankenstein by mismatching elements from several different careers. Caution cannot wholly eliminate these monstrous creations.⁸

But in the midst of these problems careers can still be traced. Clergy can be seen moving from benefice to benefice. Military personnel can be seen maturing from inexperienced esquires into seasoned knights, and from retainers into retinue commanders. This chapter seeks to explore the structure of administrative careers in a very similar way. Was the career progression of those caught up in the administrative cursus in any way logical or

⁴ E. Acheson, A Gentry Community: Leicestershire in the Fifteenth Century, c.1422-c.1485 (Cambridge, 1992), pp.111-13.

⁵ For observations on the survival of material for coroners see R.F. Hunnisett, 'English chancery records: rolls and files', *Journal of the Society of Archivists*, 5 (1974-7), pp.158-68, especially pp.162-3.

⁶ R.N. Swanson, Church and Society in Late Medieval England (London, 1993), p.29.

⁷ A. Ayton, Knights and Warhorses: Military Service and the English Aristocracy under Edward III (Woodbridge, 1994), p.139.

⁸ R. Gorski, 'A methodological Holy Grail: nominal record linkage in a medieval context', *Medieval Prosopography*, 17 (1996), pp.145-79.

predictable? Can involvement in shire administration be associated with prior experience as Musson implied, or was it linked with maturity and, perhaps, simple contingency? More specifically, how experienced were sheriffs when they were first appointed? The answers to these questions have far reaching implications for the shrievalty in the fourteenth century, for the wider office-holding community, and, not least, for the fabric of shire administration.

i. The importance of age?

We will begin by looking at the relationship between administrative service and maturity. On 16 July 1386 a group of knights assembled before Sir Stephen Derby at Abbotsbury abbey, Dorset, to give evidence in support of Sir Richard Scrope's claim to the arms *azure a bend or.*⁹ Those present included Sir Guy Bryan, Sir William Bonville, Sir Robert Fitz Payn, Sir William Lucy and Sir Ralph Cheyne. In such illustrious company one can imagine the sense of pride with which the veteran Garter knight Sir John Chidiok recounted his long military career, his familiarity with the Scrope arms, and the fact that he was over one hundred years old. Forty years earlier, in April 1347, an equally distinguished party of knights and esquires had gathered at the manor of Clevedon, in Somerset, to give evidence of an altogether different kind concerning the age of Edmund, son and heir of Sir William Cheyne of Poyntington. The jurors agreed that Edmund was born on St Martin's day, 1325, and that he was therefore legally entitled to have possession of the estates left by his father. By implication they also agreed that Edmund was old enough to fill the gap in county affairs left by Sir William's death two years earlier.

Edmund and Ralph Cheyne were half-brothers. That they both emerged as important local figures – Edmund in Somerset, Ralph in Wiltshire – was due largely to the efforts of their grandfather Sir Nicholas Cheyne who divided his time between the Channel Islands, as warden, and the mainland at the turn of the fourteenth century. Sir Nicholas died in 1326 and was succeeded two years later by a son, William, who was markedly less active in local administration.¹⁰ In 1347 the lion's share of the Cheyne patrimony passed to William's eldest son Edmund, already a knight and a veteran of Crécy. Before too long Edmund became involved in shire administration. After a spell on the Somerset bench he took charge

⁹ The Scope and Grosvenor Controversy, ed. N.H. Nicolas, 2 vols (London, 1832), i, pp.76-8.

¹⁰ Calendar of Inquisitions Post Mortem, vi, p.475 (no.753); *ibid.*, ix, 387 (no.553); Calendar of Close Rolls, 1327-30, p.104. Nicholas Cheyne served as sheriff of Somerset-Dorset on three occasions. For Cheyne's work in the Channel Islands see: CCR, 1288-96, p.357; *ibid.*, 1296-1302, pp.51, 58; Calendar of Patent Rolls, 1292-1301, p.76; *ibid.*, 1307-13, p.503. Sir William Cheyne was born in Devon in 1302 and got seisin in November 1328. He was knighted by March 1329. CIPM, vii, p.135 (no.168); CCR, 1327-30, pp.533, 336; CPR, 1338-40, p.368; *ibid.*, 1343-45, pp.19, 83; CCR, 1346-49, pp.82-3; J.S. Roskell, L. Clark and C. Rawcliffe, ed., The History of Parliament: The House of Commons, 1386-1421, 4 vols (Stroud, 1993), *ii*, pp.554-5.

of the Channel Islands between 1358 and 1367; and on his return to England in 1368 he became sheriff of Somerset-Dorset and remained prominent as a West Country official until his death without issue in 1376.¹¹ In the meantime, Ralph Cheyne had augmented his modest Lincolnshire inheritance by marrying into the influential Paveley family from Wiltshire, and it was here that he made his mark as an administrator in the years after Edmund's death. Indeed, Ralph was appointed sheriff of Wiltshire within months of his brother's death, and later went on to represent the county in three parliaments.¹²

As prolific sheriff providers during the fourteenth and fifteenth centuries, the Cheynes have an obvious bearing on this study. They illustrate very clearly how involvement in local administration could pass from one generation to the next. Landownership was obviously of pivotal importance to the family's continued prominence; but its position among the West Country's 'political' elite also depended upon less obvious factors like ability, reputation and its lack of dynastic crises. Each successive representative of the Cheyne family during the fourteenth century lived into middle age and left male heirs to continue the line. Edmund died at the age of fifty-one. Ralph lived until he was sixty-three. Can it be coincidental that the only exception to this rule – William, who died when he was thirty-eight – was also the only family member to have made little impression on local affairs?

Important lessons may be learnt from this story. Though it is important to define the later medieval gentry by what they did as well as by what they owned, the resulting picture has a tendency to be dominated by families and individuals who conform to warrior-bureaucrat stereotypes. Those who 'did something' occupy the foreground, while those who 'did nothing' are usually relegated to the background. We may well ask how many less than strenuous knights and esquires there were; and we should also think about how to use their experiences as a means of understanding why active members of the gentry were active. Inactivity among the gentry was not necessarily a symptom of idleness or indifference. Family strategy and the vagaries of succession certainly played a part in blocking career paths, and we can usefully compare the Cheynes, as an 'active' family, with several other Somerset and Dorset families whose public profiles were rather less elevated. One rather puzzling case concerns the Fitz Roger family. Although the descendants of Sir Peter Fitz Reginald enjoyed all of the advantages that ordinarily brought administrative responsibilities, they were nevertheless conspicuous in their absence from local affairs.

~

¹¹ CCR, 1346-49, p.187; Crecy and Calais, ed. G. Wrottesley (London, 1898), p.94; HP, ii, pp.554-5. Edmund also fought in the Reims campaign of 1359. E 101/393/11, fo.86r.

¹² *HP*, ii, pp.554-5.

Peter himself was kept extremely busy in Dorset until his death in 1322.¹³ Fitz Reginald's widespread estates fell to his grandson Henry Fitz Roger who took possession in 1338; but in spite of his knightly rank, his wealth, and his connections with the Holand family, Fitz Roger died in 1352 having held no significant shire offices.¹⁴ Thomas Fitz Roger, Henry's second son and heir, was likewise omitted from local commissions, and his death without issue in 1382 brought a halt to the male line.¹⁵ From the enigmatic obscurity of the Fitz Rogers, we can move on to the Devenissh family. During the mid-fourteenth century Nicholas Devenissh established himself and his family in county society, gradually shifting away from his roots in Winchester.¹⁶ However, despite expanding his property interests into rural Hampshire and Dorset, neither Devenissh nor his son Thomas served on county commissions, and within ten years of the latter's death in 1373 the family became extinct in the male line.¹⁷ Finally, the Fitz Herberts of Hinton Martell, Dorset, and Ewhurst, Sussex, exemplify the underachievers of English gentry society. Their level of activity does not quite tally with their social standing. To be fair, Sir Reginald Fitz Herbert was more of a soldier than a bureaucrat: he served in Scotland in the mid 1330s, in Edward III's early French campaigns, and in Ireland, all of which left him little time for other business before his untimely death in 1346.¹⁸ If Reginald's son, on the other hand, proved to be an able administrator then this talent only revealed itself comparatively late in life. One of Edmund Fitz Herbert's first commissions occurred in 1375 as sheriff of Somerset-Dorset, fully fifteen years after he attained his majority.19

No single explanation can adequately account for the differing levels of administrative activity within and between these families from one generation to the next. In each case, however, age may have been an underlying factor. Peter Fitz Reginald presumably lived to a ripe old age, but both Henry and Thomas Fitz Roger died in their mid thirties. Thomas

¹³ CIPM, vi, p.242 (no.413).

¹⁴ CIPM, viii, p.154 (no.193); *ibid.*, x, p.10 (no.29). See also: CIPM, ix, p.310 (no.400); *ibid.*, xvi, p.209 (nos.544-5). Henry Fitz Roger fought alongside Sir Thomas Holand at Crécy in 1346: Crecy and Calais, p.90. For other Holand connections see CPR, 1338-40, p.527; *ibid.*, 1340-43, pp.330-1; *ibid.*, 1343-45, p.15.

¹⁵ CCR, 1364-68, p.351; CIPM, xv, p.203 (no.495); *ibid.*, xvi, p.92 (no.248). The family estates went to Elizabeth, daughter of a younger brother who 'died immediately' after birth.

¹⁶ Devenissh was a former mayor of the city. CPR, 1338-40, pp.180, 212, 358; *ibid.*, 1340-43, p.580. See also J.S. Furley, City Government of Winchester from the Records of the XIV and XV Centuries (Oxford, 1928), p.183.

¹⁷ CIPM, ix, p.384 (no.546); *ibid.*, xiii, p.230 (no.254); *ibid.*, xv, pp.199-200 (nos.482-3).

¹⁸ CIPM, vii, p.114 (no.142); *ibid.*, viii, p.485 (no.663). For a summary of his career see Ayton, Knights and Warhorses, p.44, n.107-9.

¹⁹ CIPM, viii, p.485 (no.663); *ibid.*, x, pp.432-3 (no.531); *ibid.*, xvi, pp.145-7 (nos.400-3).

Devenissh barely reached forty. Reginald Fitz Herbert died in his early thirties, unlike his more fortunate son who lived until he was fifty. Judging by this West Country sample, men who lived into middle age stood a far greater chance of being drafted into shire affairs than their younger colleagues.

The social and administrative value attached to old age can be appreciated in the two episodes that opened this chapter.²⁰ By asking deponents to substantiate heraldic claims, the court of chivalry proceedings held in 1386 stress the importance of display, and perhaps of comradeship, among the fourteenth-century military community.²¹ The proof of age inquiry served a very different purpose: it provided a legal acknowledgement of the right to inherit, and gave local residents an opportunity to come together and celebrate adulthood as an important rite of passage. It is significant, though, that both types of inquiry were dependent upon the memories and experiences of the older generation. It is also significant that the documents generated by these proceedings provide one of the few substantial collections of medieval age data, presumably because age was an important indication of witness credibility. From this we find that the majority of deponents in the Scrope-Grosvenor and Lovel-Morley disputes were aged over fifty, with a significant proportion in their sixties, seventies and beyond. Proof of age jurors likewise tended to be middle-aged or elderly. This age profile was clearly conditioned by practical necessity, by the need to find people who could actually remember the relevant events;²² but might it also suggest that the older generations enjoyed a special status in society?

Some years ago, almost in passing, Peter Coss recognised that age and maturity might have influenced the composition of the office-holding community. In drawing a contrast between two branches of the Langley family, Coss argued that the differing administrative contributions of the senior branch (represented by Sir John de Langley) and the junior branch (headed by his cousin Sir Edmund) resulted from the latter's premature death. Edmund's lack of participation should therefore be explained 'by reference to age rather than temperament'. Coss continues: 'Edmund was not only younger than his cousin, he predeceased him. In fact, he barely reached 40. A distinction between men on the basis of

²⁰ Age has become a popular research topic. For useful comment of a general nature see J.T. Rosenthal, Old Age in Medieval England (Philadelphia, 1996); and S. Shahar, Growing Old in the Middle Ages (London, 1997).

²¹ This discussion uses two sets of depositions – Scrope-Grosvenor and Lovel-Morley. The Scrope and Grosvenor Controversy, ed. N.H. Nicolas, 2 vols (London, 1832); C 47/6/1.

²² Especially in the Lovel-Morley case. See A. Ayton, 'Knights, esquires and military service: the evidence of the armorial cases before the Court of Chivalry', *The Medieval Military Revolution: State, Society and Military Change in Medieval and Early Modern Europe*, ed. A. Ayton and J.L. Price (London, 1995), p.86

age - between the *juvenis*, the young man, and the *senex*, or mature man of 35 to 40 plus - is undoubtedly of more general application than a distinction between men on the basis of temperament or proclivity.²³ This Langley hypothesis is interesting for two reasons. First, it implies that administrative appointments were influenced by a combination of age, maturity and experience. Second, it points to the more subtle effect of 'family fortunes'. If age *was* an influencing factor then it follows that normally active families might be temporarily eclipsed if their representatives failed – like Sir Edmund de Langley – to reach a suitable age, thus altering the complexion of the office-holding community with minimal reference to either economics or politics. Most recent discussions of shire administration have ignored this possibility: we have been asked to believe that the appointing bodies based their decisions on documented considerations like wealth, locality and 'political' affiliation.²⁴ Neither age nor experience would have replaced these considerations – but they may have added an additional layer to the appointment process.

When we speak of the 'appointment process' we should, of course, be thinking in the plural. Fourteenth-century officials were appointed both centrally and locally, presumably by groups with potentially different views on eligibility and suitability, and with access to different kinds of information. Parliamentary representation is the most obvious example of local election, though there were others, while sheriffs and most other ad hoc or semi-permanent officials were appointed centrally by bodies drawn from chancery, the exchequer and the council.²⁵ In each case it is important to consider the likely role of selection criteria, and the feasibility of gathering information about wealth, age and experience that could then be fed into the system. Appointments made in the county courts must have been directly informed by local knowledge, even though there was no guarantee that those chosen would

²³ P.R. Coss, The Langley Family and its Cartulary: A Study in Late Medieval 'Gentry', Dugdale Society Occasional Papers, 22 (Oxford, 1974), p.9.

²⁴ Eric Acheson is an exception. He concluded that 'the Exchequer clearly preferred men...mature enough to demand respect, but sufficiently youthful to withstand the rigours of a position which involved long hours in the saddle.' A Gentry Community, p.120. We may also note J.S. Illsley's comments on Essex MPs in the early fourteenth century. The majority were 'middle-aged men experienced in the general business of the county and well esteemed by the suitors of the county court': 'Parliamentary elections in the reign of Edward I', BIHR, 49 (1976), p.39.

²⁵ On parliamentary representation in general see H.G. Richardson, 'The Commons and medieval politics', *Transactions of the Royal Historical Society*, 4th Series, 28 (1945), pp.21-45. Coroners and verderers were also elected in the county court: R.F. Hunnisett, *The Medieval Coroner* (Cambridge, 1961), pp.151-5; and R.C. Palmer, *The County Courts of Medieval England 1150-1350* (Princeton, 1982), pp.293-4. The tortuous history of the peace commission is best approached through A. Musson, *Public Order and Law Enforcement*. He discusses the seminal work of Putnam and others. Comments on other types of official can be found in relevant sections of *The English Government at Work*, 1327-1336, ed. J.F. Willard, W.A. Morris and J.R. Strayer, 3 vols (Cambridge MA, 1940-1950).

be acceptable to the crown.²⁶ Moreover, it seems that decisions resting with the council and exchequer were also routinely influenced by information from a variety of sources. The channels of communication identified by Nigel Saul provide a useful indication of how a county community kept in touch with the central authorities: 'There was a flow of information about possible candidates for office coming in from many quarters - from the King, from influential magnates, from the knights of the shire if parliament was sitting, from existing holders of office. It is unlikely therefore that there was any shortage of names of eligible men.'²⁷ Of course the council and exchequer could not always be relied upon to make appropriate appointments, even with outside assistance, and the flow of information from the localities to the centre is most apparent when the system broke down. Requests for the replacement of sick or absent officials, or simply for additional help, came from those directly concerned – the local sheriff,²⁸ the commissioners themselves,²⁹ or interested bystanders.³⁰

The fact remains, however, that names put forward over the dinner table, at the county court, or in parliament, by letter or in conversation, conceivably found their way into administrative commissions. Without any clear distinction between 'formal' and 'informal'

²⁸ SC 1/27, no.160; 35, no, 138.

²⁶ As in the case of Sir John de Bevercotes, elected at the Nottinghamshire court as a verderer of Sherwood in 1327 but who was found to have no lands in the forest to qualify him. Sir Robert Jorz replaced him, who was in turn replaced by Sir Ralph de Birton in July 1328. C 242/2, mm.3, 3d, 4, 5. The local election of justices of the peace in 1338 demonstrates the council's willingness to modify and ignore local opinion as it saw fit. The election returns survive in C 267/9; others are scattered in SC 8. They have been collected together and usefully analysed by A. Verduyn, 'The selection and appointment of Justices of the Peace in 1338', *Historical Research*, 68 (1995), pp.1-25.

²⁷ N. Saul, Knights and Esquires: The Gloucestershire Gentry in the Fourteenth Century (Oxford, 1981), p.160. Compare with Verduyn's comments on the selection of peace commissioners: 'members of the council with knowledge of particular counties perhaps made suggestions or solicited ideas from others. The process of advising on men suitable to be appointed was clearly informal'. Verduyn, 'The selection and appointment of Justices of the Peace', p.2. Plaintiffs frequently nominated justices of oyer and terminer. R.W. Kaeuper, 'Law and order in fourteenth-century England: the evidence of special commissions of oyer and terminer', Speculum, 54 (1979), pp.759-62.

²⁹ SC 1/28, no.149; 28, no.159. The same applied to appointees who wished to avoid service. In 1326 Robert Conyers wrote to excuse himself because of illness, having been appointed as a commissioner of array in Yorkshire in the previous December. He was duly replaced on 8 February. SC 1/36, no.28; CPR, 1324-27, pp.217, 222. Compare with Sir John de Fenwyk's letter, SC 1/41, no.76.

³⁰ For example SC 1/28, no.127; 36, nos.54, 71; 40, nos.140, 140a. One of these letters (SC 1/36, no.54) was from John de Warenne, earl of Surrey requesting the replacement of Sir William de Bayouse as a commissioner of array in Rutland and Lincolnshire in February 1325. Bayouse was replaced by John de Brakenbergh and accompanied Warenne to Gascony. *CPR*, *1324-27*, pp.8-11, 100; E 101/17/31. Some of these letters also suggested replacements, like John le Chaumberleyn's rather apologetic note to the chancellor in 1344. SC 1/39, no.170.

nomination, age becomes plausible as one of many possible social qualifications that influenced the appointment of local officials. Few if any of these qualifications were enforceable from the centre. They were instead part of a more organic form of local recognition, and should be numbered among those features that made men acceptable to their peers and, ultimately, to the king.

ii. Age in the sources

Peter Coss' comment about the importance of age in public life is an interesting aside, but in order to unmask any connection between age and administration it is necessary to examine a far wider sample of the gentry, and to launch a more thorough investigation of fourteenth-century age statistics. This, in turn, raises two important issues.

The first is one of definition. We cannot adequately discuss the role of age and experience in shire affairs without first establishing who the young and old were in the fourteenth century. Though Coss seems perfectly happy with his interpretations of juvenis and senex, the former being a 'young man' and the latter a 'mature man' of over thirty-five, is his understanding of the point of departure from one to the other correct? Extreme old age presents the fewest problems in this respect and on a purely practical level it is easy to agree with Barbara Harvey's opinion on the subject. 'Clearly', she argues, 'we must interpret age and the ageing process in their terms and not our own. The medieval elderly were those who had passed the peak of their working life and were, or would soon become, unproductive members of society. In medieval England, anyone over the age of sixty was probably old in this sense.'³¹ But what of maturity, which is of central importance to this study? Coming of age at twenty-one was undoubtedly an important milestone; but evidence derived from contemporary discussions suggests that legal adulthood was not synonymous with the maturity of the senex.³² One medieval strategy to rationalise the ageing process was to divide the life cycle into 'ages' with specific characteristics. Though differing widely on matters of detail, such schemes generally preserved both the biblical promise of threescore years and ten, and the Aristotelian view of middle age as the high-point of life distinguished by the development of maturity that was well suited to the exercise of authority. So, maturity in the sense proposed by Coss was probably thought to be an attribute of middle age, of the mid- to late thirties.

³¹ B. Harvey, *Living and Dying in Medieval England 1100-1540: The Monastic Experience* (Oxford, 1993), p.207.

³² J.A. Burrow, The Ages of Man. A Study in Medieval Writing and Thought (Oxford, 1986).

The second, more pressing, problem concerns evidence. If age and ageing were impressed upon the medieval consciousness then they have not left a corresponding impression on the sources. Apart from the few surviving court of chivalry cases, the only documents to provide ages or vital dates on a regular basis are inquisitions *post mortem*, taken on the death of a tenant-in-chief, and proofs of age held when an heir in wardship sued to gain possession of his estates at the age of twenty-one. Both types of document are, however, flawed. Their patchy survival and tenurial bias mean that only a small proportion of the gentry, and an even smaller proportion of the office-holding community, are represented. It is also crucial to treat any statistics derived from these data with caution.³³

The two West Country examples cited earlier provide a cautionary tale about the use of inquisitions and, more generally, about the difficulties of calculating medieval lifespans. Several of the testimonies given at Abbotsbury in 1386 are doubtful. Court of Chivalry depositions are extremely important as personal military résumés as they open a window onto the deponents' earliest martial exploits, few of which are fully documented in wage accounts and other associated records. Taken as a group it was extremely common for the witnesses to begin their careers as teenage squires.³⁴ We need only look at Chaucer's *Canterbury Tales* for a literary allusion to this phenomenon, for by the age of twenty the Squire had campaigned in Flanders, Artois and Picardy.³⁵ The depositions, though, are of variable use in calculating reliable age statistics, which was not after all their primary purpose. As Maurice Keen tactfully put it, a number of deponents 'probably misremembered their ages'.³⁶ Of the Abbotsbury witnesses Sir Guy Bryan was undoubtedly older than the 'sessantz anz & plus' recorded in his testimony as his first military experience occurred shortly after the accession of Edward III in 1327.³⁷ Sir John Chidiok, on the other

³³ For comments on these sources: J.C. Russell, British Medieval Population (Albuquerque, 1948), pp.92-107; R.F. Hunnisett, 'The reliability of inquisitions as historical evidence', The Study of Medieval Records: Essays in Honour of Kathleen Major, ed. D.A. Bullough and R.L. Storey (Oxford, 1971), pp.206-35; S.S. Walker, 'Proof of age of feudal heirs in medieval England', Mediaeval Studies, 35 (1973), pp.306-23; Rosenthal, Old Age in Medieval England, pp.9-43. For a very recent survey of proof of age material see J. Bedell, 'Memory and proof of age in England 1272-1327', Past and Present, 162 (1999), pp.3-27.

³⁴ For comment see Ayton, 'Knights, esquires and military service', especially pp.90-2; and idem, *Knights and Warhorses*, pp.187-90. Also M. Keen, 'English military experience and the Court of Chivalry: the case of Grey v. Hastings', *Guerre et Société en France, en Angleterre et en Bourgogne, XIVe-XVe Siècle*, ed. P. Contamine, C. Giry-Deloison and M. Keen (Lille, 1992), pp.123-143.

³⁵ The Tales of Canterbury by Geoffrey Chaucer, ed. R.A. Pratt (Boston MA, 1966), pp.4-5.

³⁶ Keen, 'English military experience', p.131.

³⁷ Scrope vs Grosvenor, i, p.76; ii, pp.245-55. Compare with the Grey-Hastings witness Sir Leonard Kerdeston who probably erred on the side of modesty in giving his age as twenty-nine in 1408-9. Keen, 'English military experience', p.131.

hand, almost certainly exaggerated his age. Though it is physically possible that he was over a hundred years old in 1386, this would require that he first saw military service at the age of forty, again in the Weardale campaign of 1327.³⁸ However, the remaining testimonies are more plausible, placing Sir William Bonville in his late fifties, Sir Ralph Cheyne and Sir William Lucy at around sixty, and Sir Robert Fitz Payn in his mid-sixties.³⁹

The inquiry held at Clevedon in 1347 to verify Edmund Cheyne's age poses similar difficulties. Quite unusually, the jurors produced hard documentary evidence to support Cheyne's claim. Two prominent members of the panel, Sir John de Clyvedon and Sir John de Acton, remembered his birth because on the same day they drew up an indented property agreement, both parts of which were offered as proof. Sir John de Membury, Sir Henry de Lorty, Sir John de Durburgh and Sir Robert Martyn testified that they witnessed this agreement, heard news of the birth, and then attended his baptism in the local church. Peter Chubbeworth testified that he dictated the indenture to Walter Joye, who confirmed in person that he wrote it down. Finally, Matthew de Clyvedon and Matthew Michel remembered Edmund's birth with gratitude as the proud father gave them each a bow and six arrows, typical of the gift giving on these occasions. Such detailed evidence provides a fascinating vignette of gentry life, yet either the presiding official or the participants themselves were far more indefinite when it came to ages. Lorty was seventy, Clyvedon and Membury were said to be over sixty, Acton and Martyn were over fifty, and Durburgh was the youngest at forty-eight. In this case, however, some of the ages can be checked against another proof of age held months earlier.⁴⁰ Sir Henry de Lorty, one of several jurors common to both inquests, was again said to be seventy years old. Sir John de Acton, aged fifty, Sir John de Membury, fifty-eight, and Sir Robert Martyn, sixty-two, also attended. The variations in age between the two inquisitions are extremely revealing, and along with other snippets of information the jurors' dates of birth can be assigned to comparatively narrow time windows. Lorty was born at some point in the period 1275-80;⁴¹ Acton in the period 1288-97;⁴² Membury in 1287-8; and Martyn in 1284-1301.⁴³ Genuine imprecision is therefore an occupational hazard when dealing with age statistics. It may have stemmed

³⁸ Scrope vs Grosvenor, i, p.76; ibid., ii, p.255.

³⁹ Scrope vs Grosvenor, ii, pp.257-62.

⁴⁰ *CIPM*, viii, pp.500-1 (no.672).

⁴¹ *CIPM*, iv, p.252 (no.384).

⁴² CIPM, v, pp.229-30 (no.411).

⁴³ CIPM, vi, p.468 (no.745).

from confused memories,⁴⁴ deliberate fraud,⁴⁵ or even a general bureaucratic indifference to the importance of age after the landmark of twenty-one had been passed.

iii. The genesis of administrative careers: age of employment

In accepting the dubious accuracy of medieval age data, and the meagre body of surviving evidence, there are still compelling reasons for attempting to calculate age of employment among shire officials. Office-holding was a very public form of recognition, but at what age were men considered mature enough to cope with this responsibility? Given the increasing importance of local administration as both a function and a defining quality of the gentry, how did office-holding dovetail with other aspects of their lives? In one of the very few literary depictions of a medieval shire official, Chaucer marks his Franklin out as a mature man – but at what point did he add such an impressive number of administrative chores to his curriculum vitae?

An obvious approach to the issue of maturity in public life is to calculate age of employment across the board, to determine how old officials were when they received their first notable commissions. Results have been drawn from two large samples of gentry (*Table 5.1*, below). The first sample (Sample A) consists of knights of the shire returned to parliament in the period 1386-1421 whose careers have been reconstructed and published as part of the *History of Parliament* project. In addition to being exhaustively researched, this group includes a reasonably high proportion of people with the requisite age data. The second sample (Sample B) is based upon a broader survey of office-holding individuals mentioned in fourteenth-century inquisitions and proofs of age.⁴⁶ Though imperfect as cross-sections of county society, both samples show very similar trends of appointment.

⁴⁴ Proofs of age testimonies give us an insight into how things were remembered. For instance, at William de Hardreshull's proof of age enquiry in 1291 the assembled witnesses agreed that he was born at Scothern, near Lincoln, over twenty-one years before. The majority referred to the death of Sir Philip de Neville, Hardreshull's maternal grandfather, three years after William's birth as a point of reference. Sir John de Boys, on the other hand, knew William's age simply because it was common knowledge among the 'communitas patrie'. Another witness even more tenuously asserted that he, along with Hardreshull, attended Neville's burial and 'saw well' that the heir was aged four at the time. CIPM, ii, p.499 (no.818).

⁴⁵ The temptation to obtain early possession of one's inheritance must have been great, especially if the claimant was only just under age and therefore appeared to be of age, for visual perceptions and local hearsay loomed quite largely in the proof of age process. A striking example occurred in mid-century Kent where a conspiracy was hatched between William, son and heir of the Sir William Septvaus, and his legal counsel to sue for his inheritance at least five years too early. The scheme failed. *CIPM*, x, p.274 (no.322); *ibid.*, xii, p.75 (no.96).

⁴⁶ Sample A is drawn from a total of 914 cases in the *History of Parliament* volumes: 782 cases had dates of death, and 261 dates of birth. These data are also used in *Table 5.3*, below. Sample B is drawn from just under 400 individuals traced through the fourteenth-century volumes of calendared *Inquisitions Post Mortem*. Of this total, 178 lived into adulthood and took part in local government.

Twentysomething shire officials are conspicuous; but in each case the thirties proved to be the peak period for career commencement, after which we see a natural decline in numbers into late middle age. Moreover, within this world of comparatively youthful officials it can also be shown that progressively younger men were being employed as the fourteenth century wore on. Trends in the average age of employment drifted downwards from just under thirty-five at the beginning of the century to around thirty by its end. Though it would be wrong to read too much into this statistical curiosity, the tendency to appoint younger officials could well have been linked with the marked expansion of shire administration in the later fourteenth century, and, perhaps, with a simultaneous contraction in overseas military activity.

Age Group	Sa	mple A	Sa	mple B
20s	98	37.6%	47	26.4%
30s	120	46.0%	83	46.6%
40s	36	13.8%	45	25.3%
50s	7	2.7%	3	1.7%
60s	0	_	0	_
Totals	261	—	178	

Table 5.1: Overall Age of First Employment

Table 5.2: Earliest Appointments to Four Different Offices (Sample A)

Age Group	Youngest commission as:				
	MP	Sheriff	ЛЪ	Taxer	
10s	1	0	0	0	
20s	48	21	20	16	
30s	103	69	71	36	
40s	79	40	69	44	
50s	25	21	25	18	
60 s	5	5	4	9	
70s	0	0	1	3	
Mean Age	37.7	39.7	40.2	42.2	

The next logical step in this line of inquiry is to establish whether age as well as status underpinned the administrative cursus honorum. Promotion within the clergy, one of the other traditional career outlets for members of the aristocracy and gentry, was formally linked with age and papal records often cite twenty-one as the minimum age for competency or ordination.⁴⁷ However, there is no evidence to suggest that secular government followed this example by earmarking particular offices for predetermined age groups. Sheriffs, for example, were drawn from all points of the age spectrum and this can be demonstrated most effectively by examining the careers of several men who testified before the court of chivalry during the 1380s. Edward de Acton would have been fifty-six at the start of his first term as sheriff of Shropshire in 1382, assuming that his testimony was correct. Sir John Brewes (Norfolk-Suffolk, 1376) must have been at least forty, Sir Brian Cornewaille (Shropshire-Staffordshire, 1377) over fifty, and Robert Dyngley (Hampshire, 1391) in his sixties.⁴⁸ The youngest sheriff during fourteenth century was almost certainly Sir Alexander Surteys who was appointed to Northumberland in 1379 at the age of twenty-four, albeit under rather exceptional circumstances.⁴⁹ At the other end of the spectrum, one of the oldest was Sir William Aton who was appointed to Yorkshire in 1368 when he was just under seventy vears old.⁵⁰ Since other major shire offices tell the same story it seems highly unlikely that age affected the type or sequence of commissions received by local officials. On average (Table 5.2, above), knights of the shire were the youngest group of débutantes, followed by sheriffs, justices of the peace and finally tax collectors - but with only five years separating the youngest group from the oldest there are no meaningful distinctions. Similarly, of just under two hundred sheriffs with surviving birth dates, those who attended parliament did so for the first time at an average age of thirty-seven: they then served on the peace commission at thirty-nine, were appointed to the shrievalty at forty, and served as tax collectors when they were forty-one years old. Rather than offering a cyclical or hierarchical view of shire administration, both samples instead reiterate the vital contribution made by men in their thirties and forties. By picking over the remains of individual officials it would no doubt be possible to account for some of the more exceptional careers hidden among these statistics. Had it not been for his father's unexpected death, for example, Alexander Surteys would not have been appointed as sheriff of Northumberland at such an early stage of his career. Unfortunately, however, not every official's entry into public life occurred in such extreme

⁴⁷ Swanson, Church and Society in Late Medieval England, p.40. For examples of urban administrative systems where age was a factor see: Shahar, Growing Old in the Middle Ages, pp.24-31, 115-18; D. Herlihy, 'Age, property, and career in medieval society', Ageing and the Aged in Medieval Europe, ed. M.M. Sheehan (Toronto, 1990), pp.143-58; reprinted in Women, Family and Society in Medieval Europe: Historical Essays 1978-1991 (Oxford, 1995), pp.261-78.

⁴⁸ C 47/6/1, nos.225, 102, 55, 224, 180.

⁴⁹ Surteys replaced his father who died in office as sheriff. *CFR*, *1377-83*, p.157. C.H. Hunter-Blair, 'The sheriffs of Northumberland. Part 1, 1076-1602', *Archaeologia Aeliana*, 4th Series, 20 (1942), pp.53-4.

⁵⁰ CIPM, xv, p.111 (no.271); The Complete Peerage of England, Scotland, Ireland, Great Britain and the United Kingdom, ed. G.E. Cokayne, revised by V. Gibbs, H.A. Doubleday and Lord Howard de Walden, 12 vols in 13 parts (London, 1910-59), i, p.325; Scrope vs. Grosvenor, i, pp.142-3.

and well-documented circumstances, and the search for a more general explanation inevitably leads to land and landownership. Since property was the most important prerequisite for local office it seems reasonable to suggest that age of employment, and the remarkable surge of activity among men in their thirties, may have been a natural result of inheritance and therefore an 'organic' byproduct of fourteenth-century gentry society.

The relationship between inheritance and local administration is theoretically simple. Early succession to the family estates left greater scope for involvement in shire administration. A father who clung onto both life and the patrimony could damage, by extension, his son's prospects. A comparison between two mid-century officials, Hugh de Stredley (c.1309-1349) and Sir Thomas de Metham (c.1331-1403), will illustrate this point. Within months of his father's death in July 1346, the forty-year old Stredley received his first appointments in Derbyshire as a tax collector and commissioner of inquiry.⁵¹ Metham, in contrast, was very much younger when his father died in 1355, but at the tender age of twenty-four was nonetheless deemed mature enough to take part in local administration. Having obtained livery of his inheritance in May 1355, Metham was immediately added to Yorkshire's peace commission.⁵² Since both Metham and Stredley were evidently dependent upon inherited estates for their respective positions in county society, it follows that inheritance was one of the factors that could either accelerate or delay age of employment.

Landownership, through the mechanism of succession, is an attractively neat explanation for the age of employment statistics outlined above; but it is also the wrong explanation. Family settlement clearly goes some of the way towards explaining why 'the hierarchy of office-holders was constantly changing',⁵³ yet on closer inspection there was little if any connection between age of inheritance and age of employment. Undue emphasis on succession ignores the many cases where fathers and sons held office simultaneously. Though both very occasionally sat on the same commission it was more usual for the two careers to overlap as one wound down and the other gained momentum. An intriguing

⁵¹ CIPM, viii, p.480 (no.656); CFR, 1347-56, p.155; *ibid.*, 1337-47, p.477; *ibid.*, 1347-56, p.3; CPR, 1345-48, p.377. Following Hugh's death in 1349 the family was beset by a number of premature deaths and minorities that effectively excluded them from local affairs for the remainder of the century. CIPM, ix, p.382 (no.541); *ibid.*, xi, p.335 (no.434); CFR, 1356-68, pp.348-9; CCR, 1369-74, p.488; CIPM, xiii, p.209 (no.225); CFR, 1383-91, p.359.

⁵² CIPM, x, pp.210-11 (no.247); *ibid.*, xviii, p.237 (no.715); CFR, 1347-56, pp.426-7; CPR, 1354-58, p.237. By being active in county affairs, Sir Thomas was continuing a tradition laid down by his grandfather Sir John (d.1310), his father Sir Thomas (c.1300-1355), and one that would be followed by his son Sir Alexander (d.1416).

⁵³ Saul, Knights and Esquires, p.161.

reference to Richard de Chiselden, sheriff of Somerset-Dorset, and Richard de Chiselden junior 'clerico suo' in 1310-11 might imply that this particular sheriff's son received a first-hand administrative education before going on to greater things.⁵⁴ The Chaworth family offers another, more reliable, example. Thomas de Chaworth senior (d.1370) was certainly busier than his son Sir Thomas junior (fl.1351), but the latter nonetheless served as a commissioner of array in 1347 long before his father disappeared from shire commissions.⁵⁵

Number of Years	Gap	Length	Retirement
Up to 0	44		
0-4	152	68	582
5-9	115	72	103
10-14	72	98	54
15-19	39	133	21
20-24	19	139	12
25-29	6	144	6
30-34	1	90	4
35-39	0	83	0
40-44	0	50	0
45-49	0	24	0
Totals	448	901	782

Table 5.3: The Structure of Administrative Careers (Sample A)

<u>Gap</u>: the period (where calculable) between inheritance and the beginning of administrative activity.

Length: the length of career from first to last known administrative commission.

Retirement: the period from last known administrative commission to death.

Even if the complexities of landowning and succession could be ignored, the relationship between inheritance and administrative service was still far less direct than might be imagined. For much of the fourteenth century it is extremely difficult to find instances where succession also brought about an immediate entry into local government (*Table 5.3*, above). A small minority – people like Hugh de Stredley and Thomas de Metham – became involved very quickly, but the majority of prospective officials waited a long time for their first taste of local office. Gaps of between five and ten years were not uncommon. As one example among many, Simon Pakeman (1306-1376) had been in possession of his estates for seven years before he represented Leicestershire in the parliament of 1334. Given his continual service over the next forty years, Pakeman was one of the best-qualified local

⁵⁴ BL Cotton MS Nero CVIII, fo.18v. Richard junior was not necessarily the sheriff's son.

⁵⁵ CIPM, xiii, pp.12-13 (no.15); Foedera, III, i, p.107; CPR, 1340-43, p.27; *ibid.*, 1348-50, p.312. Thomas junior's career was evidently cut short as his son William succeeded to the family estates, and served as sheriff of Derbyshire-Nottinghamshire in 1383.

officials never to have occupied the shrievalty.⁵⁶ But a considerable number of men were omitted for far longer, including Sir Edward Cerne (1329-1394). Cerne sought livery of his dead brother's estates in 1348 but did not make any impression on public life until after 1370 when he was in his forties.⁵⁷ William Furneaux (c.1289-1349) of Carlton, Nottinghamshire, was in full possession of his father's property by 1316 but was sidelined for over thirty years. When, in 1347, he was finally nominated as a tax collector Furneaux sought exemption 'on trustworthy evidence' that he was 'threescore years and ten or thereabouts'.⁵⁸ Sir James Roos (1302-1361) of Gedney, Lincolnshire, had a very similar experience. He was granted seisin in 1322 but first appeared as a local official in November 1346 by which point there were doubts about his health and ability to serve.⁵⁹

Why, then, were these intervals of ten, twenty or even thirty years so common? Some individual cases can be resolved with circumstantial evidence. For instance, the fact that Edward Cerne was born in Kent, and may therefore have been initially regarded as a stranger in Wiltshire, may account for his prolonged absence from local affairs. William Furneaux may simply have been as wary of local administration was he was of knighthood. On the other hand, Thomas de Metham's accelerated entry into shire affairs was probably in recognition of the fact that he had come to represent a family with long-established traditions of service in Yorkshire. More generally, and without wishing to state the obvious, career structure must have been influenced to a great extent by manpower requirements at county level, and it can be shown that significant changes in the size of the office-holding community had still wider implications for the gentry. For much of the fourteenth century the supply of potential officials would have quite comfortably outstripped demand, even assuming that not all qualified residents were either available or willing to hold office. Over the five-year period 1340-45 a typical county required between twenty and thirty people to occupy its major offices, some of whom were shared between more than one county (Table 5.4, below). Larger counties like Yorkshire and Lincolnshire needed more officials, but they could also call upon greater manpower resources. By 1375-80, however, the situation was radically different. Manpower demands doubled or trebled, partly because of a general

las

⁵⁶ CFR, 1327-37, p.60; CIPM, xiv, p.276 (no.275). G.G. Astill, 'Social advancement through seignorial service? The case of Simon Pakeman', Leicestershire Archaeological and Historical Society, 54 (1978-9), pp.14-22.

⁵⁷ CIPM, ix, p.82 (no.87); *ibid.*, xvii, p.139 (no.314); CCR, 1346-49, p.448; CFR, 1369-77, pp.228, 268; CPR, 1374-77, p.153.

⁵⁸ CFR, 1347-56, p.127; CCR, 1307-13, p.574; ibid., 1313-18, p.283; CFR, 1347-56, p.3; CPR, 1345-48, p.344. E 198/3/22.

⁵⁹ CIPM, v, pp.137-8 (no.252); *ibid.*, xi, p.165 (no.183); CCR, 1318-23, p.595; CPR, 1327-30, p.443; CFR, 1337-47, pp.491-3; *ibid.*, 1347-56, p.22.

increase in administrative business and partly because of specific changes in the size of peace and tax collecting commissions. As a result of these changes it seems likely that the office-holding community was obliged to accommodate more new officials, more quickly than had hitherto been necessary. Developments of this magnitude would also explain why younger officials were appointed more frequently towards the end of the century, and why there was a sharp decrease in the average interval between inheritance and first commission.

County	Individuals	Individuals required in the period:		
	1340-45	1355-60	1375-80	
Bedfordshire	39	26	68	
Berkshire	23	20	84	
Buckinghamshire	31	24	58	
Cambridgeshire	25	26	74	
Cornwall	40	24	73	
Cumberland	34	17	67	
Devon	34	34	98	
Dorset	34	30	93	
Essex	37	23	83	
Gloucestershire	30	38	79	
Hampshire	32	25	69	
Herefordshire	20	21	69	
Hertfordshire	35	27	75	
Lancashire	72	6	16	
Leicestershire	38	19	75	
Lincolnshire	58	37	130	
Norfolk	31	24	79	
Northamptonshire	32	32	77	
Northumberland	40	21	75	
Oxfordshire	27	25	83	
Rutland	27	17	41	
Shropshire	29	24	77	
Somerset	37	37	93	
Staffordshire	29	27	80	
Suffolk	26	30	63	
Surrey	21	24	65	
Sussex	24	20	62	
Warwickshire	28	20	73	
Westmoreland	34	26	52	
Wiltshire	28	29	58	
Worcestershire	28	29	58	
Yorkshire	143	55	152	

Table 5.4: Manpower Requirements at County Level

iv. Career structure and experience

Two successive generations of the Scales family reflect these changes in microcosm. Whereas Sir Robert Scales (c.1312-1369) succeeded to the patrimony in December 1332 and was not employed in shire administration until the 1360s, his son Sir Roger (1347-1387) emerged as a commissioner far more quickly, only four years after he, in turn, inherited the family property in Norfolk and Suffolk in 1369.⁶⁰ If shire administration proved more important to Roger than it did to his father, then the latter's career reveals a rival attraction for knights and esquires who were active in the 1340s and 1350s – warfare. Like many of his contemporaries, Sir Robert Scales was heavily involved in Edward III's campaigns and his absences from the domestic scene were perhaps symptomatic of a more general drain on manpower.⁶¹ Supposing that large numbers of 'strenuous' knights and esquires were taken out of circulation for military reasons, the crown may have been forced to rely upon officials from an increasingly diverse, and perhaps elderly, section of the non-combatant gentry. As Nigel Saul observed, 'while one generation was seeking glory on the battlefield, the other was carrying the burden of local affairs'.⁶²

Considerable numbers of men did indeed fit into this young soldier, old official mould. Pockets of officials in every county can be identified and grouped together into generations by their military experience. Thus, gaps left in the office-holding community by the opening campaigns of the Hundred Years War were to some extent filled by veterans of Bannockburn, Gascony, Weardale, and Edward III's early forays into Scotland. Sir Hardulph de Wasteneys went to Gascony in 1325 and was active as an official in Yorkshire during the mid-1330s and 1340s.⁶³ Sir William Vaghan, another veteran of Gascony, took on a pivotal role in Surrey and Sussex in the 1330s, including two terms as sheriff of the combined counties.⁶⁴ Laurence Ayot took out letters of protection to serve with Sir Ralph Basset of Drayton in the Scottish expedition of 1333, and over ten years later was to be found collecting subsidies in Hertfordshire.⁶⁵ Because even the best-documented campaigns of this period only yield between a third and a half of those men-at-arms who enlisted, it is

⁶¹ See above, p.108 n.57 for his military career.

⁶⁰ Robert: CIPM, vi, pp.370-2 (no.593); *ibid.*, xii, pp.400-1 (no.412); CCR, 1330-33, p.510; *ibid.*, 1333-37, p.69; CPR, 1358-61, p.515; *ibid.*, 1361-64, p.206. Roger: CIPM, xvi, p.183 (nos.482-7); CPR, 1370-74, p.238.

⁶² Saul, Knights and Esquires, p.56.

⁶³ E 101/16/39, m.2d, C 61/36, m.7. Rot. Scot., i, pp.287, 324, 361, 406, 652; CPR, 1343-45, p.397; CFR, 1347-56, p.18.

⁶⁴ E 101/16/39, m.1. Rot. Scot., i, pp.249, 373, 406; Foedera, II, ii, pp.1070-2.

⁶⁵ C 71/13, m.31. CFR, 1337-47, pp.392, 435, 483; *ibid.*, 1347-56, p.45. He died in 1354. CFR, 1347-56, p.374.

impossible to determine the overall contribution made by these old soldiers.⁶⁶ Identification is also hampered by a natural reluctance to link knights and esquires mentioned in military records dating from the 1320s and early 1330s with namesakes mentioned as commissioners twenty years later. Is the Sir John Bavent who served in Gascony and northern England in the 1320s the same man who was ordered to array troops in 1337?⁶⁷ Arguably we are often guilty of underestimating the longevity of these men, and their continuing value to the crown in middle age.

Similarly, warriors of the Crécy generation - men who were offered abundant opportunities for military service during the later 1330s and 1340s - often emerged as shire officials after the Treaty of Bretigny brought hostilities with the French to a temporary halt in 1360. Again, any view of this group is bound to be impressionistic, but it seems that the sheer intensity of campaigning after 1338 fractured the office-holding community along generational lines far more than the wars of the early fourteenth century had done, and far more than the spasmodic efforts of Richard II would later do. Three stalwarts of the Percy retinue, Sir William Aton, Sir Alan de Heton and Richard de Horseley, epitomize this trend. All served with Sir Henry de Percy in the late 1330s and, some years later, went on to become important officials in Yorkshire and Northumberland.⁶⁸ This phenomenon was not restricted to the 'militarised' north. Sir Nicholas de Burneby (1317-1361) spent his late teens and early twenties on campaign with the earl of Warwick in Scotland; but in the 1350s he took over the administrative role in Northamptonshire once played by his father, Eustace, a former sheriff, who died in 1343.69 Having very recently come of age, Sir Laurence St Martin (1319-1385) spent the summer of 1340 in northern France. Twenty years, and several campaigns, later St Martin retired to his Hampshire estates and followed a more sedate existence as a local official.⁷⁰ Sir Edmund Thorpe (c.1319-1386) followed an almost

⁶⁶ Ayton, Knights and Warhorses, pp.159-60.

⁶⁷ E 101/35/2, m.7 (Gascony, 1324); C 71/11, m.5 (Weardale, 1327). Rot. Scot., i, p.501; C 76/11, m.27.

⁶⁸ Aton: C 71/14, m.15 (Scotland, 1334); E 101/19/36, m.3 (Scotland, 1336); E 101/20/17, mm.5, 9 (Scotland, 1337); E 101/388/5, m.19 (Scotland, 1338); C 76/18, m.13 (France, 1343). He was active administratively in Yorkshire, usually the East Riding, in the period 1360-80. Horseley: E 101/19/36, m.3 (Scotland, 1336); E 101/20/17, mm.4, 9d (Scotland, 1337); E 101/388/5, m.19 (Scotland, 1338). He served in Northumberland, 1352-71. Heton: C 47/6/1, no.97 (Scotland, 1333); E 101/19/36, m.3 (Scotland, 1336); E 101/20/17, m.4 (Scotland, 1337); C 71/19, mm.3, 6 (Scotland, 1339). Heton served on commissions in Northumberland in the period 1365-1379.

⁶⁹ CIPM, viii, p.302 (no.457); CFR, 1356-68, p.196. C 71/15, m.28 (Scotland, 1335); C 71/16, mm.21, 28; E 101/19/36, m.5 (Scotland, 1336); C 71/17, mm.12, 13, 19; E 101/20/17, m.7 (Scotland, 1337); Crecy and Calais, pp. 93, 107, 125 (France, 1346).

⁷⁰ St Martin was the son of another Laurence who died in 1318 while his wife was pregnant. *CIPM*, vi, p.110 (no.183); *ibid.*, xvi, pp.108-10 (nos.291-8); *CCR*, *1339-41*, 343-4; C 76/15, mm.18, 24.

identical path. Edmund was a younger son of Sir Robert Thorpe but succeeded to his father's extensive East Anglian estates in 1340. He too fought in France during the 1340s, but after 1364 he became increasingly preoccupied with administrative business, including two terms as sheriff of Norfolk-Suffolk.⁷¹ It is also worth remembering that associations forged on the battlefield could be carried forward into civilian life, and that military service was therefore 'a continuing social dynamic' with implications for the composition of the office-holding community.⁷² Sir Gilbert Chasteleyn's service in the retinue of Thomas de Beauchamp, earl of Warwick may have recommended him for the position of Beauchamp's undersheriff in 1351, several years after his retirement from active duty.⁷³

Ultimately, however, this rather cosy image of young soldiers and elderly officials cannot be sustained. While it is possible to see how the war effort might have simultaneously accelerated and delayed age of employment among subtly different groups, on the whole warfare did not greatly disrupt local government. Nor did it leave the shires under the watchful but venerable care of an aristocratic 'dads army'.

Fourteenth-century warfare was 'a part-time occupation' and 'a supplementary source of income for able-bodied men from all social classes.'⁷⁴ If there was a remilitarization of the traditional warrior class during the fourteenth century, and I think there is enough evidence to support such a claim, then it was generally built upon periods of service lasting months rather than years.⁷⁵ When the intermittent nature of campaigning is considered together with the size of the potential pool of administrators, which was large enough to absorb any military losses, then it becomes clear, as Saul noted, that warfare did not leave the country 'denuded of knights'.⁷⁶ During 1347 some 4,000 men-at-arms crossed over to take part in the siege of Calais, while an additional 600 men were required for domestic administration.⁷⁷

- ⁷⁵ Ayton, 'Knights, esquires and military service', p.83.
- ⁷⁶ Saul, Knights and Esquires, p.52.

He returned to France in 1346, and was also present on the Reims campaign. Crecy and Calais, p.90; C 76/38, m.18. St Martin served as sheriff of Hampshire in 1373.

⁷¹ CIPM, vii, pp.214-18 (no.296); *ibid.*, viii, pp.185-6 (no.265); C 61/54, m.23 (Gascony, 1342); Crecy and Calais, p.111.

⁷² Musson, *Public Order and Law Enforcement*, pp.144-5 and references. The question mark at the end of his section heading seems unnecessary.

⁷³ For his military exploits with Warwick see C 76/15, m.27 (1340); C 76/17, mm.20, 39 (1342).

⁷⁴ M.J. Bennett, Community, Class and Careerism: Cheshire and Lancashire Society in the Age of Sir Gawain and the Green Knight (Cambridge, 1983), p.163.

 ⁷⁷ A. Ayton, 'The English army and the Normandy campaign of 1346', England and Normandy in the Middle Ages, ed. D. Bates and A. Curry (London, 1994), pp.253-68. For a recent narrative: J. Sumption, The Hundred Years War: Trial by Battle (London, 1990), pp.535-86.

The huge army that Edward III led to the gates of Paris in 1360, which included over 3,000 men-at-arms, dwarfed the couple of hundred local officials left in England.⁷⁸ Richard II's expedition to Scotland in the summer of 1385 probably enjoyed the support of 4,500 men-atarms and did little to interrupt the continuity of local government.⁷⁹ None of these combined totals approach the estimated 10,000 'county' and 'parish' gentry families in England during the fourtcenth century.⁸⁰ If these figures are permissible as estimates, then the crown could always call upon extra hands at key moments in the century when exceptionally large armies were mobilised. It is doubtful, however, that the drain of manpower was ever sufficient to seriously distort the normal ebb and flow of administrative personnel. Campaigning, moreover, was not exclusively a young man's occupation. Testimonies before the Court of Chivalry, more so than payrolls and associated records, often reveal long careers spent in The 'good number' of Scrope-Grosvenor deponents who 'were seasoned arms. campaigners' had many counterparts among Lovel-Morley witnesses 'with long military careers behind them'.⁸¹ If one individual could exemplify this long-service mentality then it would be Richard Tilleman who could boast of more than half a century in arms, and must have been over seventy when he acted as the Duke of Bedford's standard bearer at the battle of Verneuil in 1424.82

More importantly, there is a disturbing polarity in the idea that the head of the family 'stayed at home to carry on the work of administration' while his sons 'departed to win their spurs in battle.'⁸³ Of course there were examples of this. Hasculph de Whitewell tended to his official duties in Rutland while his son Robert was away in France.⁸⁴ While Humphrey de Walden was preoccupied at home with various administrative tasks, his son Alexander

⁸³ Saul, Knights and Esquires, pp.58-9.

⁷⁸ A. Ayton, 'English armies in the fourteenth century', Arms, Armies and Fortifications in the Hundred Years War, ed. A. Curry and M. Hughes (Woodbridge, 1994), pp.21-38.

⁷⁹ N.B. Lewis, 'The last medieval summons of the English feudal levy, 13 June 1385', English Historical Review, 73 (1958), p.5; A.L. Brown, 'The English campaign in Scotland, 1400', British Government and Administration. Studies Presented to S.B. Chrimes, ed. H. Hearder and H.R. Loyn (Cardiff, 1974), pp.44-5.

⁸⁰ C. Given-Wilson, The English Nobility in the Late Middle Ages: The Fourteenth-Century Political Community (London, 1987), p.72.

⁸¹ Bennett, Community, Class and Careerism, p.166; Ayton, 'Knights, esquires and military service', p.88.

⁸² English Suits Before the Parlement of Paris 1420-1436, ed. C.T. Allmand and C.A.J. Armstrong, Camden Society, 4th Series, 26 (1982), pp.103-4.

⁸⁴ Return of Members, pp.91, 119, 121; CPR, 1338-40, p.135. Robert: C 61/52, m.13 (Gascony, 1340); C 61/54, m.23 (Gascony, 1342). Robert was a tax collector in Rutland in 1379. CFR, 1377-83, p.148.

was probably at the siege camp outside Calais. Thirty years elapsed before Alexander, too, was nominated as a commissioner.⁸⁵ Priorities, then, could differ from one generation to the next, yet there is far more evidence of knights and esquires switching seamlessly between the shire court and the battlefield. Many instances of this can be found in the decade leading up to Crécy – a time when we might also expect to see an adverse impact on local government. Thus, the old soldiers who had set aside their swords in the 1330s for a more peaceful life served on local commissions alongside men who were still very much active members of the military community. In this respect Sir John Hemenhale (c.1292-1347) and his son Ralph (c.1317-c.1382) are probably more typical than their near neighbours, the Waldens.⁸⁶ Ralph appears on numerous lists of enrolled protections in the opening years of the Hundred Years War and must have spent a fair proportion of his twenties overseas. He emerged on the domestic scene as an official in the 1360s.⁸⁷ Ralph's father, however, managed to integrate his civilian responsibilities with several trips to France.⁸⁸

The military experience offered by sheriffs appointed in the 1340s suggests that the crown could draw upon the talents of numerous men like Sir John Hemenhale. Around a third of the 159 individuals involved in this period were either still going on campaign, or had only recently ceased to do so. This total included a handful of household knights such as Sir William Fraunk, Sir Robert Fitz Elys and Sir Nicholas de Langeford, all of who had distinguished records as retinue captains.⁸⁹ Moving one step down from these leaders of men, we also find sheriffs who served as retainers. To name but a few, Thomas de Aspale, Sir Richard Blundell, and Sir Andrew de Sakeville collectively had a wealth of military experience in Scotland and France.⁹⁰ Blundell's exploits are of particular interest as we can

⁸⁵ Humphrey was sheriff of Essex-Hertfordshire in 1349. For Alexander, *Crecy and Calais*, p.99. Compare with Saul, *Knights and Esquires*, pp.56-7.

⁸⁶ CIPM, vii, p.113 (no.40); *ibid.*, ix, p.7 (no.18); *ibid.*, xv, p.251 (no.620); *ibid.*, xvii, p.34 (nos.62-3).

 ⁸⁷ Treaty Rolls Preserved in the Public Record Office. Volume 2: 1337-39, ed. J. Ferguson (London, 1972), p.319; C 76/14, m.3; C 76/15, m.32; C 76/17, m.26; Crecy and Calais, p.96; C 76/38, m.17. He served consistently with Robert de Ufford. Commissions: CPR, 1361-64, pp.64, 529; ibid., 1364-67, pp. 364-5, 430; ibid., 1367-70, p.195; Return of Members, pp.165, 169.

⁸⁸ C 76/14, m.11 (France, 1339); C 76/15, m.20 (France, 1340); C 76/19, m.19 (France, 1344). For his administrative career see: *CPR*, *1334-38*, p.371; *ibid.*, *1338-40*, p.501; *ibid.*, *1340-43*, p.154; *CFR*, *1327-37*, p.480; *ibid.*, *1337-47*, pp.51, 53. He was also distrained in Norfolk in 1333. E 198/3/18.

⁸⁹ For Langeford's career see Gorski, 'A methodological Holy Grail', pp.166-75. Other members of the household employed in this capacity included Sir Thomas de Pabenham, Sir Thomas de Swynnerton, and Sir Hugh Tyrel.

⁹⁰ Aspale: Treaty Rolls, 1337-39, pp.149, 215 (France, 1338); C 76/14, mm.7, 18, 19 (France, 1339); C 76/17, m.24 (Brittany, 1342); Crecy and Calais, p.149 (France, 1346). He was sheriff of Hampshire 1343-47; and therefore must have served in France while still occupying the post (assuming, of course all of these references relate to one man). For Sakeville see N. Saul, Scenes

observe his rise from esquire to knight as a retainer of Sir Hugh le Despenser in the opening campaigns of the Hundred Years War.⁹¹ Somehow these men of experience in both spheres managed to juggle two very different aspects of their lives. More common, though, are those sheriffs whose military careers amounted to one or two expeditions. For example, Sir Walter Dastyn's sporadic administrative commitments in Gloucestershire were complemented by equally sporadic forays overseas with the earl of Warwick. His participation in two major campaigns, Brittany and Crécy-Calais, was sandwiched between two terms as sheriff of Gloucestershire.⁹² Sir Andrew Peverel likewise divided his time between England and the Continent. When not serving abroad, Peverel was to be found discharging commissions in Sussex, including the shrievalty in 1342.93 Others in this mould included Sir Richard de Merton (d.1342),94 Sir Emery de St Amand (1315-1381),95 and possibly Sir Richard de Mounchensy.⁹⁶ By and large those knights and esquires who successfully combined the twin responsibilities of warfare and administration were 'occasional' soldiers. For the majority, major enterprises like the siege of Calais or the march on Paris might have been the 'highlight of an intermittent career in arms: intermittent because of their commitments in England, the management of their estates', and,

- ⁹² Saul, Knights and Esquires, p.98 n.162.
- ⁹³ Saul, Scenes from Provincial Life, p.38 n.49.
- ⁹⁴ CIPM, viii, pp.259-60 (no.390). In his description of Merton's career Ayton (Knights and Warhorses, pp.42-3, n.99) conflates Merton with his son Richard (d.1370), though it is admittedly difficult to untangle the two careers. Sir Richard (d.1342) was serving on campaigns right up to his death, and was employed on several Devon commissions in 1335-6. His son was also active in both spheres. CIPM, xiii, p.32 (no.42).
- ⁹⁵ CIPM, v, p.148 (no.272); *ibid.*, vii, pp.208-9 (no.286); *ibid.*, xv, pp.234-5 (nos.581-6). C 71/15, m.30 (Scotland, 1335); C 71/18, m.23 (Scotland, 1338); C 76/15, mm.18, 23 (France, 1340); C 76/17, m.24 (Brittany, 1342); *Crecy and Calais*, passim (France, 1346); E 101/393/11, fo.81v (France, 1359-60). He was a commissioner in 1338 and 1339. *CPR*, *1338-40*, p.137; *Foedera*, II, ii, pp.1070-2.
- ⁹⁶ Treaty Rolls, 1337-39, pp.141, 150, 249 (France, 1338); C 76/15, m.20 (France, 1340). Mounchensy was active in Hertfordshire for over twenty years (1320-42). Either he was one of life's survivors or two men have been conflated.

from Provincial Life: Knightly Families in Sussex, 1280-1400 (Oxford, 1986), pp.48-51. He was sheriff of Wiltshire, 1347.

⁹¹ C 71/13, m.24 (Scotland, 1333); C 71/15, m.26 (Scotland, 1335: 'of Bradden'); C 71/17, m.5 (Scotland, 1337); E 101/35/3, m.1 (Scotland, 1338 as an esquire); C 76/15, m.22 (France 1340); E 36/204, fo.87r (Brittany, 1342 as a knight); C 61/54, m.30 (Gascony, 1342); Crecy and Calais, p.232 (France, 1346). We can also see this with Sir Robert Fitz Elys in the service of the earl of Salisbury: E 101/35/3, m.1d, Treaty Rolls, 1337-39, p.152 (Scotland and France, 1338 as an esquire); C 76/14, m.7 (France, 1339); C 76/15, m.21 (France, 1340 as a knight). Fitz Elys was sheriff of Oxfordshire-Berkshire in 1341-2.

significantly, 'the governmental and judicial responsibilities which arose from the possession of land'.⁹⁷

Warfare, then, provides the historian with an important piece of the complex puzzle that is gentry career structure. Though not in itself entirely convincing as a means of explaining the age-profile of the office-holding community, military service can nonetheless help to demystify the interval between inheritance and public service, and, in some cases, the period prior to inheritance. Military records also demonstrate, most emphatically, that a sizeable part of the office-holding community was acquainted with warfare: perhaps between a third and a half of the sheriffs appointed during the fourteenth century had first-hand military experience. It may also be appropriate to remind ourselves that the impact of warfare and recruitment varied from region to region. Lancashire, Cheshire and East Anglia were notable recruiting grounds during the fourteenth century.⁹⁸ Other obviously militarised counties included Northumberland, Cumberland and Yorkshire whose distinctive administrative characters have already been discussed. But the potential value of local officials with military experience was not, of course, confined to the Border region. Depending upon their level of activity, soldiers brought back leadership qualities, organisational skills, and enhanced reputations that could be used in an administrative environment, most obviously in commissions of array. Albert Prince observed fifty years ago that the men appointed for this task were 'generally of the class represented in parliament by the knights of the shire' - in other words they were local knights and esquires, with a sprinkling of peers. He also pointed out that 'the same individuals, usually the keenest fighting men' were repeatedly named on commissions of array, and that their experience was therefore 'of inestimable value'.⁹⁹ A recent examination of the panels established in 1338, a year of intensive arraying activity for four different theatres of war, uncovered their solid martial foundations.¹⁰⁰ More than half of the commissioners could draw upon recent martial experience, and the expertise of England's military community was therefore exploited indirectly in the administration of war. Though we will never know the

⁹⁷ Ayton, 'English armies in the fourteenth century', p.29.

⁹⁸ Bennett, Community, Class and Careerism, pp.162-91.

⁹⁹ A.E. Prince, 'The army and navy', *The English Government at Work, 1327-1336. Volume 1: Central and Prerogative Administration*, ed. J.F. Willard and W.A. Morris (Cambridge MA, 1940), pp.356-8.

¹⁰⁰ R. Gorski, 'Commissioners of array in fourteenth-century England'. Unpublished paper presented at Leeds International Medieval Congress, July 1998. For the commissions see: *Treaty Rolls*, 1337-39, pp.62-6 (February); *Foedera*, II, ii, p.1018 (March); *Rot. Scot.*, i, pp.529-30 (May); *CPR*, 1338-40, pp.138-42 (July). Roughly 350 individual commissioners were appointed to raise troops. See also A. Verduyn, 'The selection and appointment of Justices of the Peace in 1338', *Historical Research*, 68 (1995), pp.1-25.

practical value lent to the array of troops by prior military experience, reputations won on the battlefield may have nonetheless given the commissioners the confidence and authority to maintain order among the levies.

When we turn to the experience of sheriffs appointed during the fourteenth century it is far more difficult to draw up a list of qualities that would have improved their prospects of acting effectively. Because the sheriff had a large staff of clerks and bailiffs at his disposal there is, perhaps, a temptation to belittle his personal importance as an official.¹⁰¹ This temptation should be resisted. Local knowledge would have been essential to a successful term of office. Familiarity with the law must also have been a distinct advantage. Authority, too, was vital, whether it was derived from the crown, from a local magnate, or from the sheriff's own resources. Such 'interpersonal' skills, however, leave very few footprints in the sources. To get to the very heart of gentry career structure, and to address the question of experience among sheriffs, the only straightforward approach is to reconstruct their administrative careers. For the 1,273 sheriffs appointed during the century this is a massive undertaking. If Anthony Musson is correct then any comprehensive search must begin with the voluminous records of King's Bench, Common Pleas and the various local courts in order to identify 'men of law' whose legal knowledge was employed elsewhere.¹⁰² Every Memoranda Roll and Plea Roll should be thoroughly combed for evidence of promotion through the ranks of Robert Palmer's 'viscontiel bureaucracy'.¹⁰³ These tasks are sadly beyond the scope of this project. Instead, it is proposed to make a start by piecing together the role played by sheriffs in the other major outlets of shire administration; as knights of the shire, keepers and justices of the peace, escheators, tax collectors, and arrayers. Over 40,000 appointments were made to these commissions during the 'long' fourteenth century, 10,000 of which went to identifiable members of the shrieval elite. Were 'complete' lists of shire officials ever to be compiled, then many more sheriffs would appear as coroners, justices of over and terminer, and in a myriad of other ad hoc roles. Sheriffs were therefore at the very centre of fourteenth-century shire administration in more ways than one. Their careers can be found in the second volume of this thesis.

¹⁰¹ R.C. Palmer, *The County Courts of Medieval England*, pp.28-55. Palmer currently offers the best discussion of the sheriff's staff.

¹⁰² Musson, Public Order and Law Enforcement, p.136 fol.

¹⁰³ Palmer, County Courts of Medieval England, p.49.

Office	When first held in relation to the shrievalty:			
	Before	Same Year	After	Total
Peace Commissioner (JP)	327	38	337	702
Knight of the shire (MP)	277	75	404	756
Arrayer	320	38	329	687
Tax Collector	275	47	358	680

Table 5.5: Administrative Experience of Sheriffs, 1300-1400 (1)

Period	Other offices held by sheriffs during their career				
	JP	MP	JP&MP	Taxer	_
1300-09	41	59	25	60	
1310-19	58	70	43	55	
1320-29	50	55	36	45	
1330-39	57	71	45	51	
1340-49	64	62	36	73	
1350-59	58	54	43	52	
1360-69	60	76	51	65	
1370-79	123	117	99	137	
1380-89	106	97	80	95	
1390-1400	85	95	62	47	
Totals	702	756	520	680	

Table 5.6: Administrative Experience of Sheriffs, 1300-1400 (2)

Notes: In both tables individual sheriffs are categorised by the year of their first appointments to the shrievalty, either to establish the broad chronology of their careers (*Table 5.5*) or to group them into ten-year periods (*Table 5.6*).

The figures for 1300-09 and 1390-1400 doubtless include a number of incomplete careers that began or finished beyond the period covered by this study.

Administrative experience is not easily quantified.¹⁰⁴ Long lists of appointments create a deceptive impression, and can encourage an unhelpful, quantitative approach to the issue. Cases of evasion, non-attendance, and incompetence are undoubtedly hidden among lists of shire officials, as are simultaneous demands that must have been quite impossible to meet. Nonetheless, the appendix volume that accompanies this thesis reveals an incredibly diverse range of paths leading to the shrievalty – career structure becomes a rather meaningless concept when no two careers unfolded in quite the same way. Sheriffs were initially brought into shire administration in a variety of ways. From a sample of over 1,000 sheriffs (*Table*)

¹⁰⁴ Gerald Harriss tackled administrative experience on a much broader front. In his view government operated 'in response to the needs of an informed and articulate political community' – 'familiarity with officials and official procedures...must have been widespread'. G.L. Harriss, 'Political society and the growth of government in late medieval England', *Past and Present*, 138 (1993), pp.36-7. Compare with the comments of W.M. Ormrod and A. Musson, *The Evolution of English Justice: Law, Politics and Society in the Fourteenth Century* (London, 1999), pp.54-6.

5.7, below) just over 150 first appear as commissioners of array, often while still actively involved in warfare. Sometimes these men disappeared from the county scene after discharging their commissions, only to reappear years later in other capacities. Edward de Acton, for instance, was commissioned once to raise troops in 1360 and then emerged in 1377 to become a regular fixture in Shropshire's local administration.¹⁰⁵ Slightly fewer sheriffs had their first notable taste of local office on the peace commission. Tax collecting and, more especially, parliamentary representation were also common routes into local government; but it is rather more surprising to find that in the period 1300-1400 around 350 sheriffs, over a third of the total, were thrust into the spotlight without having served on any of the major commissions listed above.

Period	Individuals with prior experience as:					
	MP	JP	Both	Other	None	Total
1300-1325	39	16	26	25	107	213 (3)
1326-1350	56	26	29	33	69	213 (3)
1351-1375	49	36	43	40	79	247 (5)
1376-1400	41	44	70	82	89	326 (7)

Table 5.7: Previous Administrative Experience of Sheriffs, 1300-1400

Note: Figures in parenthesis are problems of identification. This analysis is based on a sample of 20 shrievalties, giving a total of 1,017 individuals.

Though some would have already held one or more of the other offices not covered by this survey, it still seems odd that so many novice officials were appointed to the shrievalty when it was still considered to be a highly responsible position. In some cases this was probably a sign of desperation on the part of the central authorities. This was a symptom of most shrievalties at some point during the century, either because appointees refused to serve or because those appointed were found to be unequal to the task. One case occurred in Essex-Hertfordshire in 1368-70 where a rapid turnover of established officials – John Henxteworth, Thomas Shardelowe, Sir John Hevenyngham and Sir William de Wauton – was followed by the appointment of three untried men in quick succession during 1370. This suggests that experienced, and willing, officials were rather thin on the ground at this point.¹⁰⁶ From time to time the selection of seemingly inexperienced sheriffs may be seen as a mark of

¹⁰⁵ HP, ii, pp.8-9. Similarly, Edmund de Baconesthorpe was employed to raise troops for Gascony in 1325; six years later he began an uninterrupted administrative career in Norfolk and Suffolk.

¹⁰⁶ Similar problems were experienced in Devon. C.J. Tyldesley, 'The Crown and the Local Communities in Devon and Cornwall, 1377-1422', unpublished Exeter University PhD, 1978, pp.106-7, 141. Compare with R. Virgoe, 'The crown and local government: East Anglia under Richard II', *The Reign of Richard II. Essays in Honour of May McKisack*, ed. F.R.H. Du Boulay and C.M. Barron (London, 1971), pp.229-30.

recognition, either of local importance or royal favour. Few would argue that men like Sir Andrew de Harclay and Sir Thomas de Lucy were 'inexperienced', notwithstanding their minimal administrative contributions. Each had a broad education before he held the shrievalty. The life appointment of Richard II's chamber knight Sir John Salisbury to Wiltshire in 1385 may have been 'in reliance on his sense and loyalty', but there were doubtless other motives behind this public façade.¹⁰⁷ Thus, it would be rather shortsighted to dismiss sheriffs without prior administrative experience as a group of temporary or stop gap officials. Just over a hundred of them occupied the shrievalty and then promptly disappeared back into obscurity; but the majority went on to pursue busy public careers.

More generally, it is possible to identify two important variables that seem to have affected the qualifications of potential sheriffs. On the one hand it is clear that certain counties could draw upon larger reserves of highly experienced officials than others, or, perhaps, that more care was taken to choose these more capable candidates. Very few untried sheriffs served Yorkshire and Lincolnshire during the fourteenth century, especially compared with places like Hampshire and Wiltshire. These local variations, on the other hand, contributed to a general trend for the appointment of increasingly experienced sheriffs as the century progressed (Table 5.7). During the first quarter of the fourteenth century half of the kingdom's sheriffs had no prior administrative experience of the types covered by this study. In the second and third quarters this fell to just under a third. By the final quarter the proportion of inexperienced men was down a quarter. This change is all the more remarkable because the size of the group involved increased steadily up to 1375, and dramatically so thereafter as a result of annual rotation. At the end of the century there were therefore more sheriffs, and more experienced sheriffs than ever before. Increasing experience was linked with increasing opportunities for bureaucratic service in the shires: the cursus honorum so often identified by scholars as a fact of fifteenth-century life can be seen evolving during the second half of the fourteenth (Tables 5.5 and 5.6, above). Consequently, by the time that Chaucer devised his Franklin, progression from one local office to the next was a routine feature of gentry life.

Routine, however, is not an adjective that can be applied to the structure of administrative careers in this period. The administrative landscape of the fourteenth century was richly textured, but it was also highly unpredictable. Something of the contrast from one individual to the next can be seen in the careers of John and Sir Hugh Chastillon, father and son who

¹⁰⁷ CFR, 1377-83, p.101. Salisbury held the office until January 1388. See C. Given-Wilson, The Royal Household and the King's Affinity: Service, Politics and Finance in England 1360-1413 (London, 1986) for the immediate context.

were both active as local officials in Buckinghamshire. John's first notable commission was as an arrayer in 1338; he was then returned to parliament in 1341 and 1343; during the crisis year of 1349 he was added to the peace commission for the first time; and in 1350 he was appointed sheriff of Bedfordshire-Buckinghamshire, after which he disappears from the records. If local government is to be imagined as a hierarchy of offices, then John Chastillon's career is one of the few discernible examples of 'logical' progression through the ranks. Yet any notions of hierarchy are quickly dispelled by the career of his son, Sir Hugh who initially emerged on the county scene as sheriff in 1356 before acting as an arrayer, a peace commissioner and, most frequently, a tax collector. No quantity of examples can adequately convey the complexity and diversity of the impact that local government had on the lives of the gentry. Some careers were compact, others extremely protracted. Some were densely packed with appointments, others thinly spread. Without injecting logic into a system where it was clearly absent, the most that can be achieved is to speculate about possible links from one appointment to the next on an individual basis.

In this respect an observation about Gloucestershire warrants further investigation for the kingdom as a whole. Saul noted that by the end of the fourteenth century 'a knight who had just distinguished himself by serving in parliament stood a good chance of becoming sheriff of his county in the following November or December when the sheriffs were changed'.¹⁰⁸ Parliaments, it is suggested, provided members of the council and exchequer with an opportunity to acquaint themselves with and approach potential sheriffs. This idea also implies that parliamentary representation offered a means of social selection: men who were acceptable as knights of the shire were presumably also acceptable as sheriffs. Parliament, therefore, could have provided an eligible body of sheriffs from the class that formed 'the bedrock of English political and local administrative life'.¹⁰⁹ There was indeed a very close relationship between parliament and the shrievalty, or, to be more precise, a significant overlap in personnel between the two. While it is true that many sheriffs took the opportunity to return themselves to parliament, a practice in decline by the end of the

¹⁰⁸ Saul, Knights and Esquires, pp.127-8. Compare with Acheson, A Gentry Community, p.124 where parliament is described as a 'stepping stone' towards further advancement; and S.J. Payling, Political Society in Lancastrian England: The Greater Gentry of Nottinghamshire (Oxford, 1991), p.114: 'Clearly recognition locally by electors frequently preceded, and by implication led to, direct government appointment to one or more of [the major] offices'. There is slightly less fourteenth-century support for Susan Wright's comments about the connection between the peace commission and the shrievalty. S.M. Wright, The Derbyshire Gentry in the Fifteenth Century (Chesterfield, 1983), p.111. However, Anthony Musson posited a relationship between the shrievalty and justices of assize and gaol delivery. Public Order and Law Enforcement, pp.150-1.

¹⁰⁹ Roskell, The Commons in the Parliament of 1422, pp.86-7.

century, the connection between the two was far stronger than this.¹¹⁰ In the period 1350-74 around 650 individuals were returned as knights of the shire, 230 of whom served as sheriff at some point in their careers.¹¹¹ During the next quarter century the figures were 750 and 300 respectively, demonstrating the closeness of the relationship between the two groups.¹¹² However, parliament was not used systematically as a recruiting ground for sheriffs during the fourteenth century. Taking a benchmark period of up to one year between return to parliament and appointment as sheriff, which is perhaps too generous, it is possible to identify 238 linked appointments scattered throughout the century and throughout the kingdom. Almost every session of parliament during the century produced a handful of sheriffs from among its members, but rarely in sufficient numbers to reveal any conscious policy.¹¹³ Though more than half of these linked appointments were made to men who had not previously served as sheriff, thus broadening the base of the shrieval elite, it is rather less obvious why the government should have waited for a session of parliament to choose sheriffs for their second, third or fourth terms. Far more important than this delicate institutional interrelationship between parliament and the shrievalty was the tendency for sheriffs and knights of the shire to be drawn from the same 'class', from a progressively narrow section of the gentry. This process gathered pace towards the end of the fourteenth century and was arguably one of the first crucial steps in the formation of the social and political elites so characteristic of fifteenth-century historiography.

If a cursus honorum was developing around parliament, the peace commission and the shrievalty then it also included the collection of lay subsidies. Tax collection is usually, and unhelpfully, regarded as being a low status occupation, but in the second half of the fourteenth century it became increasingly important as a stepping stone to the shrievalty. Though a great number of tax collectors were indeed parish gentry who were appointed to no other shire commissions, they cannot be dismissed *en masse* as an administrative underclass (*Table 5.8*, below).

¹¹⁰ J.R. Maddicott, 'Parliament and the constituencies', *The English Parliament in the Middle Ages*, ed. R.G. Davies and J.H. Denton (Manchester, 1981), pp.77-8. Maddicott suggests that sheriffs returned themselves as a way of blocking complaints about their misconduct.

¹¹¹ A total of 1,340 seats were filled, 575 of them by sheriffs.

¹¹² 1,992 seats; 950 filled by sheriffs.

¹¹³ Possible exceptions include the parliaments of 1380, 1388 and 1397 which produced above average numbers of sheriffs.

Period	Number of major offices held:				
	0	1	2	3	Total
1290-99	122	51	35	9	223
1300-09	107	63	56	23	256
1310-19	84	47	33	16	185
1320-29	47	42	21	10	123
1330-39	116	62	50	24	256
1340-49	472	154	93	37	761
1350-59	351	52	30	10	448
1360-69	59	8	3	4	74
1370-79	1,057	224	163	139	1,595
1380-89	1,845	86	47	28	2,013
1390-99	549	13	2	3	568
Totals	4,809	802	533	303	6,502

Table 5.8: Major Offices Held by Fourteenth-Century Tax Collectors

Note: Totals include problems of identification

Classifying individual tax collectors by the decade in which they were first appointed, and defining 'major offices' as the peace commission, the shrievalty and parliament, it is apparent that for most of the century these men did not form a separate class of local officials. New experiments in assessment and increasingly large panels of collectors did create something of a social gulf between taxers and the rest of the office-holding community after around 1370; pairs of local knights chosen to co-ordinate assessment and collection prior to 1334 gave way to sprawling commissions by the end of the century. But a surprising number of tax collectors, some of them very experienced indeed, found their way into the shrievalties throughout the period. Peter de Boxstede, for example, was employed in the 1340s as a taxer before being named sheriff of Essex-Hertfordshire in 1348. Robert Botevileyn performed a similar role in Northamptonshire during the 1370s with the same result, as did William Morewode in Rutland a few years later. The burdensome and unpopular tasks of dealing with sub-collectors, handling money and accounting at the Exchequer left these men well placed to deal with the financial side of the sheriff's business. Moreover, there is no reason to suspect that the standards applied when appointing these 'lesser' officials were any less rigorous than those applied elsewhere. Tax collectors were, after all, essential agents of financial administration and it is therefore unlikely that the crown took a casual approach to their selection.

v. Reactions to old age: evidence and attitudes

Having traced the careers of office-holders from their beginning, it now seems appropriate to examine the other extreme – the issue of old age in public life. It should already be apparent

that knights and esquires often continued to serve the crown as local officials into their sixties, seventies and eighties; and, as Langland observed in *Richard the Redeless*, men 'of good age' could bring their experience to the business of 'governaunce'.¹¹⁴ The ageing process, however, also gave rise to certain practical problems. Clearly, the very young and the very old were of little use in offices that entailed a lot of travelling, considerable financial responsibilities, and often a high degree of physical risk. Now and again shire officials were thought to be too young to bear their responsibilities.¹¹⁵ But much more evidence has survived to illustrate the opposite problem, that of very old officials – a problem that was dealt with pragmatically. The crown only concerned itself with old age when it interfered with day-to-day business, and was very unwilling to exclude or exempt any particular age groups from shire administration. Such was the response to a petition lodged in 1377 by the 'poures bachelers et esquiers', who unsuccessfully suggested that those of their number who were fighting for the king or were over sixty should be exempted from local office.¹¹⁶ During the fourteenth century there was no upper age restriction for local officials.

Problems associated with old age were instead tackled with piecemeal measures as and when obvious grievances arose. Consequently the established methods of weeding out unsuitable or unwilling officials, letters of exemption and administrative substitutions, provide a lot of what we know about the issue of age in public life. By comparing the reasons for their authorisation with the known careers of the men concerned we can begin to build up a picture of the office-holding community's older members. Exemptions from local government, like other grants, were issued as letters patent and either had to be paid for or obtained through the good offices of sympathetic courtiers and magnates. They applied to jury service, recognisances and positions of local government and were normally issued for life.¹¹⁷ Moreover, they were not cheap – fines paid into the hanaper for these concessions ranged from 6s 8d up to 20s – but this expense failed to deter a broad swathe of landed and

¹¹⁴ The Vision of William Concerning Piers the Plowman together with Richard the Redeless, ed. W.W. Skeat, 2 vols (Oxford, 1886), i, p.622.

¹¹⁵ For example, in 1437 William Burley, a prominent Shropshire official, informed the chancery that two men whom he had previously suggested as tax collectors in the county should not be appointed after all, one of them on the grounds that he was 'right nedy and powere', and too young for the 'Kynges taske'. SC 1/44, no.24. We may add a few cases noted by Hunnisett of coroners being discharged because they were too young. Hunnisett, *Medieval Coroner*, p.174. The use of stock terms like 'sufficient' and 'discreet' may hide others.

¹¹⁶ Rotuli Parliamentorum, ii, p.370; ibid., iii, p.22.

¹¹⁷ There were exceptions. CPR, 1307-13, p.270; ibid., 1327-30, p.324.

propertied society from purchasing peace of mind.¹¹⁸ Given their very nature it is hardly surprising to find that the vast majority of people who acquired exemptions never served in any major administrative capacity. Of just under 1,600 exemptions enrolled during the fourteenth century, seventy-six were either duplicates or multiple charters held by one person; 146 were issued to people who cannot be positively identified; 593 went to identifiable members of the office-holding community; and the majority, 868, went to people who played no discernible part in shire administration. Exemptions, then, could certainly provide an effective means of evasion, and tax collection proved a notable target.¹¹⁹ Judging by the number of exemptions taken out during the late 1370s and early 1380s the taxation experiments of that period provoked an openly hostile reaction against office holding. Having served as a tax collector in Essex in 1377 and 1380, John Boyne of Colchester was clearly fed up with his lot by December 1380 when he secured an exemption.¹²⁰ Sir Thomas Hemmegrave likewise took himself out of the running in November 1385 shortly after a spell as a tax collector in Suffolk.¹²¹

Yet in acknowledging the barely veiled opposition to office-holding in some quarters, it would be wrong to interpret all exemptions as knee-jerk reactions to the crown's unwelcome attentions, even when their timing is suggestive. As one example among many, John Peke's exemption of May 1381 could be linked with his nomination in two Suffolk tax commissions during the previous year, yet the exemption itself reveals that Peke was suffering from 'infirmite tate e gutte'.¹²² How often do we unwittingly confuse illness with reluctance? Furthermore, letters of exemption can often be shown to have represented nothing more than a short-term desire to avoid local office, or to have been taken out as rather cautious insurance policies without ever being used. This becomes apparent upon closer examination of those exemption holders who also took part in shire administration. Of this sizeable group, nine pose problems of identification, and a further 165 duly disappeared from the upper echelons of shire administration after obtaining their exemptions – but no less than

¹¹⁸ Of the standard payments made for charters, exemptions should have resembled 'little' fees rather than the more costly 'great' fees, but their cost was subject to wide variations: CPR, 1391-96, p.533; *ibid.*, 1396-99, p.260; *ibid.*, 1391-96, pp.223, 245, 413; *ibid.*, 1350-54, p.497; *ibid.*, 1391-96, pp.69, 270, 416. For the role of the hanaper in accounting for these payments see B. Wilkinson, The Chancery under Edward III (Manchester, 1929), pp.59-64.

¹¹⁹ See *CFR*, *1337-47*, p.492; *ibid.*, *1347-56*, pp.334, 416; *ibid.*, *1377-83*, p.344; *ibid.*, *1383-91*, pp.126, 215. In November 1377 Richard de Chiselden used an exemption to sidestep an appointment as sheriff of Devon. Remarkably, the charter had been acquired in 1339. *CFR*, *1377-83*, p.35; *CPR*, *1338-40*, p.199.

¹²⁰ CPR, 1377-81, p.584; CFR, 1377-83, pp.57, 185.

¹²¹ CPR, 1385-89, p.63; CFR, 1383-91, p.72.

¹²² CPR, 1377-81, p.621; CFR, 1377-83, pp.188, 225.

424 of these 'reluctant' officials continued to serve in some capacity after being exempted. This merely confirms that the motives underpinning the acquisition of exemptions were far more complex than we might expect. Since the Yorkshireman Sir Robert Capon's exemption of 1333 was specifically in consideration of his service in Scotland, it seems reasonable to suggest that his motives were partly military; and it is therefore apt that his civilian career included a commission of array in 1344, eleven years later.¹²³ The unfolding military situation also may have influenced Robert de Malston's decision to take out an exemption in 1342, but for slightly different reasons. Having seen his friends and neighbours drafted into Devon's local administration, possibly to fill short-term manpower gaps left by the war effort, Malston may have been concerned that he too would be employed in the same way.¹²⁴ Walter Heryng made a point of purchasing an exemption in September 1336 during his first return to parliament for Dorset, perhaps in the realisation that he was now in the public eye and liable to be included in local commissions, as he was for several years after.¹²⁵ Finally, having inherited his brother's estates in 1327 at around the age of twenty-five, Edmund Lyouns' involvement in Somerset in the late 1330s was prefaced by an exemption in 1333. This may have been taken out because Lyouns considered himself to be in a 'high risk' category, both in terms of his age and his newly found wealth.126

Other, more pressing, motives emerge from the small group of exemptions that offer some kind of explanation for their authorisation, whether as a reward for good service, or, more intriguingly, as a means of excluding obviously unfit candidates (*Table 5.9*, below). It is here that we openly encounter the problem of old age in shire administration. References to old age take three forms. They most commonly appear as rather bland allusions to 'old age' and 'infirmity'. Sir John de Grey of Codenore's exemption of 1371 was granted in consideration of his long service and great age: in this case 'great age' meant over seventy as Sir John was around thirty years old when his father died back in 1335.¹²⁷ Sometimes they acknowledge that recipients had reached a particular age, with sixty being the most common. Finally, the enrollments very occasionally give precise statements of age and physical wellbeing, as in the case of Sir Edmund de la Pole who in 1400 was aged sixty-three and 'so

¹²³ CPR, 1330-34, p.456; Rot. Scot., i, p.652. He certainly went to Scotland in 1338. E 101/35/3, m.2.

¹²⁴ His suspicions were confirmed in 1347. CFR, 1337-47, p.493; ibid., 1347-56, p.5.

¹²⁵ CPR, 1334-38, p.319; CFR, 1337-47, p.52; Return of Members, pp.95-6, 101, 106.

¹²⁶ CPR, 1330-34, p.393; CIPM, vii, p.86 (no.98). He died in 1364. CIPM, xi, p.478 (no.627).

¹²⁷ CPR, 1370-74, p.70; CIPM, vii, pp.468-69 (no.683).

languid' that he was unable to work.¹²⁸ Numerous other exemptions were obtained by men in their sixties, seventies and even their eighties.¹²⁹ If these men were exempting themselves in the full expectation of being drafted into local government, then this in itself gives us an oblique clue to the age profile of the office-holding community, or at least to its upper limits. At the same time, however, the crown's treatment of patently old officials was extremely inconsistent. Some exemptions were respected; a large number were not.

Reason(s) Given	Exemptions	Substitutions
Long service	15	-
Military Service	30	27
Age and/or Infirmity	54	66
Death	-	48
Busy Elsewhere	-	64
Other	18	55
None	1,566	733
Totals	1,683	993

Table 5.9: Exemptions and Administrative Substitutions, 1300-1400

Specific references to age and infirmity show a concern for those members of society who were no longer fit to work, like Adam Coppandale of Beverley and Gilbert Bouge of Devon whose exemptions for being over sixty in 1383 and 1385 were subsequently respected.¹³⁰ Rather perversely, however, Alexander Halfhide of Ware held his first office in May 1379, almost exactly a year *after* being exempted as a fifty-year-old.¹³¹ Though James Lapyn was judged to be too old to work in January 1352 during his term as sheriff of Kent, he was not replaced until April 1353.¹³² In March 1378 Adam atte Ponde secured an exemption because he was over sixty but he was named on two further commissions, the first in 1380, when he was discharged due to old age, and the second in 1388 when he must have been over seventy years old.¹³³ Cases like this demonstrate one of two things. Either a

¹²⁸ CPR, 1399-1401, p.280.

¹²⁹ Extreme cases include John Mareys of Wiltshire who was exempted at the age of sixty-seven, and William Merlot at the age of seventy-six. William Corbet was described as an octogenarian in his exemption of 1351. CPR, 1391-96, p.271; ibid., 1381-84, p.268; ibid., 1350-54, p.32.

¹³⁰ Bouge: CPR, 1385-89, p.95; CFR, 1377-83, p.57; *ibid.*, 1383-91, p.48. Coppandale: CPR, 1381-85, p.317; CFR, 1369-77, p.192; *ibid.*, 1377-83, pp.56, 337.

¹³¹ CPR, 1377-81, p.198. CFR, 1377-83, p.148.

¹³² CPR, 1350-54, p.199.

¹³³ CPR, 1377-81, p.135; CCR, 1377-81, pp.430-1; CFR, 1377-83, pp.57, 185, 227; *ibid.*, 1383-91, pp.216, 266. His exemption was possibly induced by an appointment as a tax collector for Essex in the previous November.

flagrant disregard for individual circumstances; or a false impression created by the mechanics of the exemption process. The likelihood that letters of exemption had to be used in person at Westminster, or at least confirmed by letter, may have discouraged their more general use.

Age also featured as an important issue in administrative reshuffles, reflecting a more direct government effort to deal with the problem. Changes of this kind were made for a variety of practical reasons including death, military service, conflicting administrative engagements, and, significantly, old age (Table 5.9). Unfortunately, however, any attempts to calculate when these sixty-odd men were considered 'too old' are thwarted by a lack of evidence. For example, Sir John de Lilleburn and Sir William Grammary were explicitly removed from local office because of their advancing years. But whereas there is clear evidence that Lilleburn was in his mid-fifties at the time of his removal, we can only assume that Grammary was of a similar age as he died two years after his replacement leaving a nineteen-year old grandson as heir to his estates.¹³⁴ Furthermore, the reasons given for the replacement of officials cannot always be taken at face value. Most of the stories about ill health and debility are wholly plausible, but a few seem to be less than convincing.¹³⁵ As a man with a track record of aversion to knighthood and local administration, William Ferrers' replacement as coroner of Devon in 1342 on account of old age when he was in his early thirties must be viewed with suspicion.¹³⁶ In 1385 the Berkshire esquire Richard Brouns was described as 'too aged to travail without bodily peril' as a tax collector, but continued to serve on numerous other commissions until his complete disappearance from the records in 1395.¹³⁷ An entry of May 1347 describing Michael Bures as 'incurably ill' was an exaggeration, as he lived to take out letters of exemption eleven years later, shortly after being appointed to the Suffolk bench.¹³⁸ Perhaps the persistent reappointment of old and

¹³⁴ Lilleburn: *CIPM*, vi, p.278 (no.471); *CFR*, *1347-56*, p.3. He had an exemption dated January 1348 but no reference was made to it in the replacement order. *CPR*, *1348-50*, p.3. Grammary: *CFR*, *1347-56*, p.436. His birth date is uncertain. *CIPM*, x, p.66 (no.58).

¹³⁵ One of the convincing cases is Sir John Hamely who retired in January 1393 after an extensive administrative career, including a spell as sheriff of Somerset-Dorset in 1372-3. He was described as too sick and aged to continue as coroner of Dorset, by which time he was just under seventy years old. He lived on in quiet retirement until 1399. *HP*, iii, pp.276-7.

¹³⁶ Above, p.88.

¹³⁷ HP, ii, pp.382-3. CCR, 1381-85, p.534.

¹³⁸ CFR, 1347-56, p.21; CPR, 1354-58, p.600. The prominent Norfolk soldier Sir Stephen Hales was removed from a tax commission in February 1385 as he was 'kept in the city of London by weakness of the eye, under the care of physicians', and despite being 'busied with the healing thereof' he was well enough to serve in that summer's expedition to Scotland and a string of local commissions. *HP*, iii, pp.267-9. Thomas Hasilden was a casualty from the same round of tax commissions, this time in Cambridgeshire, yet he was fit enough to travel down to Plymouth in

sick officials was a sceptical reaction to the problem of malingerers. More likely, however, it stemmed from inaccurate information. The central authorities were sometimes slow to react to local developments, or were simply misinformed and continued appointing from the existing pool of officials, regardless of how fit they were.¹³⁹

The volume of age-related exemptions and substitutions proves beyond doubt that local offices were frequently held by men in their sixties, seventies and beyond, and that no single strategy was devised to deal with them. There were evidently many like Sir Richard de Denton, whose exemption of 1352 explicitly mentioned that he was over seventy and still frequently engaged with royal business.¹⁴⁰ But what ultimately became of these elder statesmen? Can we examine on a grand scale what happened in the closing stages of their careers, during the fascinating transitional period between employment and what we would now call 'retirement'?

Yet again the sources are limited, in that exemptions and substitutions only relate to a small minority of officials. Unless death brought an abrupt and obvious halt to an individual's career, the records seldom otherwise reveal why established officials disappeared from the county scene. An illustration of this problem can be found in Sir Richard de Herthill's 'retirement' from shire administration in the mid-1370s. Herthill's prolonged involvement in local affairs began in 1343 at the age of around twenty-nine, and included a long string of commissions in Warwickshire and Leicestershire until 1377 when he surrendered the shrievalty for the second and final time. By this point Sir Richard must have been in his early sixties, and although he lived on until 1390, and remained a prominent figure in local society, he held no further offices.¹⁴¹ Of course Herthill's departure also

June 1385 where he gave evidence in the Scrope-Grosvenor dispute, stating his age as sixty-six. *HP*, iii, pp.314-5; *Scrope vs. Grosvenor*, i, p.52.

¹³⁹ As in the case of a sheriff of Herefordshire whose second term of office in 1408-9 was cut short because he was wrongly thought to be dead. CFR, 1405-13, p.139; HP, iii, pp.265-7. Government reaction times varied considerably, and in a few cases the sequence of events from death to replacement can be reconstructed. Sir Roland Daneys was serving on Rutland's peace commission when he died on 19 November 1361. A writ of diem clausit extremum was issued for him several months later on 12 February 1362, and on 20 March Sir John de Boyvill was commissioned to take his place. CIPM, xi, p.46 (no.61); CFR, 1356-68, p.244; CPR, 1361-64, p.210. Boyvill died in early January 1376. Diem clausit extremum was issued on 18 January, and he was replaced by Laurence Hauberk just two days later. CIPM, xiv, p.240 (no.226); CFR, 1369-77, p.328; CPR, 1374-77, p.228. The extra workload caused by the plague in 1361 could account for the delay in the first replacement.

¹⁴⁰ CPR, 1350-54, p.221.

¹⁴¹ CPR, 1343-45, p.161; CIPM, vi, p.397 (no.624); *ibid.*, viii, p.60 (no.102); *ibid.*, xvi, pp.334-5 (nos.863-5). Herthill sued for livery of his lands in 1337 (CCR, 1337-39, p.69) and he received his first commission in 1343, by which point he was a knight and just under thirty years old. CPR, 1343-45, p.86.

coincided with Edward III's death, and it is therefore possible that he was a victim of Richard II's new brush sweeping clean. Ultimately, though, there is no way of telling whether his withdrawal was voluntary, the result of infirmity, or a tacit acknowledgement by his peers or the government that he was too old for the rigours of shire administration. These shortcomings are also exacerbated by a general scarcity of material concerning the health and well being of officials. References to 'infirmity' are helpful as an umbrella term, but are highly ambiguous and can be misleading. Specific illustrations of disease and disability – like Sir Bartholomew Lisle's mental illness and Sir Richard de la Bere's failing eyesight – are much less common. The former provides a tangible reason for Lisle's removal from the Hampshire commission of the peace in October 1344, and from county affairs in general before his death less than a year later at the age of thirty-seven.¹⁴² The latter explains why Bere's extraordinary soldier-turned-administrator career was brought to an end in October 1371.¹⁴³

However, within these restrictions it is still possible to gather a few useful facts and figures by examining the careers of *History of Parliament* sample mentioned above. Of over 900 men involved, we find that an overwhelming majority served as sheriffs, justices of the peace, or in other official capacities. We also find a most striking range of circumstances. The biographies reveal cases of voluntary retirement from shire affairs, of deliberate exclusion, and of death in office; of careers that wound down gradually, and that ended abruptly.

Referring back to *Table 5.3* (above, p.179), the first relevant variable is career length. It is a simple calculation of the years spent in some form of county office. It quite arbitrarily excludes military commands, urban offices, and seigniorial positions, and does not attempt to account for the frequency or density of employment. It merely represents the length of career from first to last appointment. Career length, calculated in this fashion, peaked at between twenty and thirty years, with very few 'short' careers of less than five or ten years or 'long' careers lasting over forty years. Given their degree of long-term involvement, it seems safe to assume that many of these officials would have been verging on old age by the end of their working lives. Correspondingly, almost forty percent of the total sample either died in office, or held one or more commissions within a year of dying. Retirement in the modern sense was therefore a rare luxury. In most of the remaining cases the interval between final commission and death was only one or two years.

¹⁴² CPR, 1343-45, p.397; CIPM, vii, pp.261-2 (no.361); CIPM, viii, pp.426-8 (no.593).

¹⁴³ Above, pp.89-90.

More work is needed on implications of this table, on the wider question of career structure, and on the contrast between military and civilian activity during the fourteenth century. From whichever point we approach the gentry, from their military service or their governmental responsibilities, from the kingdom, the county, or the affinity, our perspective will be different. As office-holders, it seems clear that a large proportion of the fourteenthcentury gentry could expect long and varied careers. And in examining the impact of family succession and military service on the structure of these careers, I can find no reason to discount maturity as an informal qualification for office. Since we do not know for certain what qualities the government sought in its local officials, we must not assume that landed influence was the only important consideration in the appointment process. So far as the age-profile of the office-holding community is concerned, it is possible to draw a few general conclusions. First, the majority of officials began to participate in shire affairs in their thirties, which corresponds with the prevailing 'intellectual' concept of maturity. Second, the customary age of retirement at sixty was nothing more than a notional line separating those who were fit to work from those who were not. Finally, unknown (but probably large) numbers of middle-aged and elderly officials were active during the period, as implied by the high incidences of prolonged service and death in office. In the end we must accept the apparent contradictions of a system where concern for the potential problems of extreme youth and old age was offset by knights and esquires from both groups who slipped through the net. We are left with the image of a world where experienced, and sometimes very elderly, officials rubbed shoulders with younger men just commencing their public careers, perhaps after acquiring property, or returning from the wars. It is here, through the shared experience of different generations, that the 'wisdom of age' might have proved a most useful resource.

Conclusion

As we plunge deeper into the thickets of late medieval political society, we must take care not to lose sight of the wood for our concentration on the leaves on the trees.¹

In 1993, when this project began, an examination of the sheriffs appointed during the fourteenth century was intended as a first step in the collection and quantification of data that have been heavily used in the gentry-focused historiography of the past twenty years; namely the personnel of shire administration. Subsequent phases were to have broadened the scope of the investigation to other local offices - for which a considerable proportion of the surviving data have been collected and employed in this thesis - and to other items on the standard list of criteria by which 'gentry' societies have been examined. Due to the vagaries of career, it seems very unlikely that the larger project will be undertaken, at least by the present writer. Nevertheless, as it stands this study should have highlighted both the strengths and weaknesses of subjecting a large, self-contained, and national cross-section of the gentry to a range of analyses in order to answer the deceptively simple questions raised in the introduction. Who were the sheriffs appointed during the fourteenth century; and why were they appointed? It is true that these questions have been asked before, on many occasions and in many different contexts. However, though not dissenting radically from the answers volunteered by the large body of research published in the 1980s and early 1990s, this thesis nonetheless offers some important revisions. Some attempt has also been made to open up new lines of inquiry and, more importantly, to readdress several important issues that were in danger of slipping quietly from the gentry studies agenda.

On one point we can be sure: sheriffs were an elite within the office-holding group, numerically and, on the whole, socially. Under 2,000 appointments to the English shrievalties during the fourteenth century can be compared with around 7,500 knights of the shire, 12,500 tax collectors and 13,500 keepers and justices of the peace.² The continuing problem for historians posed by the crown's dependence on so much local manpower is to establish why particular groups of officials were chosen. What qualities distinguished those who served from those who did not? Our knowledge of the gentry's administrative activities

¹ E. Powell, 'After "After McFarlane": the poverty of patronage and the case for constitutional history', *Trade, Devotion and Governance: Papers in Later Medieval History*, ed. D.J. Clayton, R.G. Davies and P. McNiven (Stroud, 1994), p.3.

² In each case these figures represent appointments or returns as appropriate, not individual officials.

has been enriched by the work of Nigel Saul and his colleagues, but at a price. My concern is not so much with the county model itself, though there are viable alternatives,³ nor with the rather harsh criticism that this tried and tested methodology has become monotonous.⁴ It is far more disturbing to find that shire administration has become part of the standard apparatus of 'gentry-centric' history, as typified by the county studies of the 1980s and 1990s. In casting their nets over individual counties, sorting the gentry from the small fry, and then examining their catch for the various hallmarks of gentility, these in-depth examinations invariably discuss office-holding as a staple ingredient of the county's social and political fabric. Here we have a potential problem. By approaching local government from this perspective, as an activity engaged in by 'the gentry', there is a very real danger that property ownership and social status will become the exclusive defining qualities of the office-holding group, and that office-holding will become one of the benchmarks for determining gentility. Historians will look for, and find, their 'greater gentry' acting as sheriffs, knights of the shire and peace commissioners without ever realising that these prominent knights and esquires often served on commissions alongside the small fry. Of course there were strong links between the upper ranks of the gentry and the upper reaches of the administrative cursus that was beginning to evolve towards the end of the century. However, for much of the fourteenth century these links were not unassailable. It is also difficult, as Bruce Webster noted, to tell if the local office-holding groups in any sense formed communities 'within the generality of landholders'.5

It seems that the fourteenth century was a period of transition, or a 'story of readjustment' as Morris put it, in only a restricted sense.⁶ Maddicott demonstrated that the policy of appointing local, landowning – or 'gentry' – sheriffs was a product of the late thirteenth century.⁷ The fourteenth century therefore saw a gradual refinement of the qualifications that sheriffs and other officials were supposed to hold, and a consolidation of the gentry's grip on local government. The typical sheriff of the period was indeed a 'loyal, prudent landowner of substance in the county', and a few were 'just on the shadowy line which

³ D. Crouch, 'From Stenton to McFarlane: models of societies of the twelfth and thirteenth centuries', *Transactions of the Royal Historical Society*, 6th Series, 5 (1995), pp.179-200.

⁴ C. Carpenter in her biting review of Acheson's A Gentry Community in the English Historical Review, June 1995, p.714.

⁵ B. Webster, 'The community of Kent in the reign of Richard II', Archaeologia Cantiana, 100 (1984), p.229.

⁶ W.A. Morris, *The Medieval English Sheriff to 1300* (Manchester, 1925), p.viii.

⁷ J.R. Maddicott, 'Edward I and the lessons of baronial reform: local government, 1258-80', *Thirteenth-Century England I. Proceedings of the Newcastle upon Tyne Conference 1985*, ed. P.R. Coss and S.D. Lloyd (Woodbridge, 1986), p.27.

separated knights from lords'.⁸ But there were important local and regional variations. Quantifying the administrative contributions of knights and esquires, for example, reveals that different parts of the kingdom were moving along slightly different social and political trajectories.

To the second question, why particular men were appointed as sheriffs, there is no adequate single answer. I would agree that land was the most common denominator of the shrieval elite, and of the broader office-holding group. Property, and specifically local property, was not only a basic social qualification for office, but also a mechanism to exclude rank outsiders and crown dependants - the kind of sentiment that led to the dismissal of Hildebrand de London in 1336. But was land the only defining quality of the office-holding group? I suspect not. Before we can really understand the composition of a county's administrative establishment, wealth and social status must be viewed alongside a number of other, less formal and less tangible considerations. It is the latter in particular that would benefit from further research. Though impossible to prove, for instance, we should take seriously the possibility that age brought unwritten social responsibilities; responsibilities that in the context of landed society most easily translated into participation in shire administration. Military recruitment also warrants consideration as one of the factors that influenced both the age-profile and the social composition of the office-holding community, particularly during the mid-century peak of English involvement on the Perhaps of more importance are the professional or vocational skills and Continent. experience that sheriffs brought to their duties: campaigning might broaden the horizons of the average knight or esquire; age might bring respectability and a mature outlook; but it seems that a background in estate management or law was prized by the crown, and both provided alternative routes into local office for men who were perhaps conventionally underqualified.⁹ This, moreover, leads us into the world of service and patronage, which, for the fourteenth century, is rather poorly understood. It is clear that employment with an aristocratic household - and particularly with the royal household - could bring rich rewards; but it is perhaps time that we laid to rest the concept of vertical and horizontal ties for it greatly simplifies the web of connections that criss-crossed landed society and helped to fashion the office-holding group.

⁸ A.L. Brown, *The Governance of Late Medieval England 1272-1461* (London, 1989), p.144; J.R. Strayer, 'Introduction', *The English Government at Work. Volume 2: Fiscal Administration*, ed. idem and W.A. Morris (Cambridge MA, 1947), pp.12-14.

⁹ A. Musson, Public Order and Law Enforcement: The Local Administration of Criminal Justice, 1294-1350 (Woodbridge, 1996), pp.136-44. Musson looks the most likely candidate to develop this most important line of research.

Elsewhere in this thesis I put forward the idea that groups of local officials were reflections of their parent communities.¹⁰ This is patently true; but the reflections were never perfect. 'Gentry' and 'office-holding community' were not synonymous: the group qualified and capable of holding office in a particular county was invariably larger than the group that actually took part. Nor during the fourteenth century were all officials of unmistakably gentry stock, even those at the top of the administrative hierarchy. As a consequence the sheriffs and other local officials discussed in this thesis offer a very skewed sample of the 'community of the realm' – they are the men who were available, who wanted to serve, who were thought competent, and who in some cases could profit from influential connections within or without the county. Property, then, was but one of many considerations in their appointment. If some nominees proved unsuitable, then they were generally replaced quite quickly by a central government that was remarkably well informed and, within certain limits, responsive to local needs.

Perhaps it was the crown's ability to tap such a range of manpower resources that assisted it in the day-to-day running of the kingdom. The sheriff was the very pivot of this partnership; and if we must feed the shrievalty into a grand hypothesis about the strength or weakness of royal government in the fourteenth century then it should owe more to Ormrod and Gillingham than to the Coss-Kaeuper-Lander axis.¹¹ Whereas the latter dwell in their different ways on the 'baleful consequences' of administrative delegation to the gentry and aristocracy, the former emphasise the vitality and, under the right direction, success of the administrative partnership between central and local government. Ultimately, however, Harriss is probably right to question the antithesis between these views. There is an artificial polarity in viewing the crown as a central/public authority and landed society as a local/private authority. For Harriss the essential dynamic in the development of late medieval government came from below, from provincial 'political society'; and the major development during the thirteenth, fourteenth and fifteenth centuries was the diffusion of government throughout the large, unwieldy and changing landowning pyramid. Government

¹⁰ Above, p.81.

¹¹ Harriss deftly summaries the main interpretative frameworks in his 'Political society and the growth of government in late medieval England', *Past and Present*, 138 (1993), pp.28-57, especially p.32. He cites the following works: J.R. Lander, *The Limitations of English Monarchy in the Later Middle Ages* (Toronto, 1989); R.W. Kaeuper, *War, Justice, and Public Order: England and France in the Later Middle Ages* (Oxford, 1988); P. Coss, 'Bastard feudalism revised', *Past and Present*, 125 (1989), pp.39-54; W.M. Ormrod, 'Edward III and the recovery of royal authority in England, 1340-1360', *History*, 72 (1987), pp.4-19; J.B. Gillingham, 'Crisis or continuity? The structure of royal authority in England 1369-1422', *Das Spätmittelalteriche Königtum im Europäischen Vergleich*, ed. R. Schneider (Sigmaringen, 1987), pp.59-80.

therefore fell to 'an elite of greatly diversified interests and skills'.¹² Parliament's role in refining the shrievalty, the breadth of the group from which sheriffs were drawn, and, on a broader front, the many thousands of men who participated in local government during the fourteenth century may perhaps be taken as indications that Harriss was correct.

¹² Harriss, 'Political society', pp.34-5.

Appendix 1: The Inter-County Community

All of the following sheriffs served in two or more shrievalties. Cases in *italics* involve some problems of identification. Appointments made very close together, or that overlapped, have been underlined for ease of identification. Duration in office is expressed in years.

	Date From	Date To	Duration
John de Acton			
Herefordshire	10.12.1294	1.10.1299	4.80
Herefordshire	16.04.1303	22.11.1303	0.60
Shropshire-Staffordshire	18.02.1304	<u>1.10.1305</u>	1.62
Herefordshire	<u>1.10.1305</u>	8.11.1306	1.10
Gloucestershire	28.04.1311	28.10.1312	1.50
William Barewell			
Worcestershire	29.10.1383	12.05.1390	6.54
Gloucestershire	11.11.1384	16.12.1384	0.10
Gloucestershire	7.01.1385	19.01.1385	0.03
William Beauchamp			
Worcestershire	26.09.1316	29.11.1318	2.18
Worcestershire	6.09.1321	1.07.1322	0.82
Cornwall	29.09.1329	1.12.1330	1.17
Cornwall	1.12.1330	18.01.1331	0.13
John Beaufoy			
Derbyshire-Nottinghamshire	1.11.1314	29.11.1318	4.08
Lincolnshire	9.04.1319	29.01.1322	2.81
John de la Beche			
Derbyshire-Nottinghamshire	14.07.1312	3.05.1313	0.80
Hampshire	17.04.1313	1.11.1314	1.54
Hampshire	1.10.1315	5.04.1317	1.51
Philip de la Beche			
Oxfordshire-Berkshire	23.04.1313	16.10.1314	1.48
Wiltshire	28.04.1315	15.05.1318	3.05
Wiltshire	1.02.1320	8.10.1321	1.68
Wiltshire	4.02.1327	1.12.1329	2.82
Oxfordshire-Berkshire	2.01.1330	5.12.1330	0.92
Roger de Belers			
Derbyshire-Nottinghamshire	23.11.1361	20.11.1362	0.99
Lincolnshire	1.10.1375	26.10.1376	1.07

John de Berkeley			
Somerset-Dorset	7.11.1390	21.10.1391	0.95
Gloucestershire	18.10.1392	7.11.1393	1.05
Somerset-Dorset	11.11.1394	9.11.1395	0.99
Gloucestershire	3.11.1397	17.11.1398	1.04
John de Bermyngham			
Warwickshire-Leicestershire	25.11.1378	5.11.1379	0.95
Bedfordshire-Buckinghamshire	18.10.1380	25.11.1380	0.10
Warwickshire-Leicestershire	11.11.1384	29.09.1385	0.88
William Bonevill			
Somerset-Dorset	30.11.1380	14.12.1380	0.04
Somerset-Dorset	1.11.1381	24.11.1382	1.06
Devon	15.11.1389	7.11.1390	0.98
Simon de Bradenham			
Bedfordshire-Buckinghamshire	19.07.1296	7.11.1297	1.30
Essex-Hertfordshire	28.10.1297	28.10.1299	4.16
William Bremeshete			
Kent	29.11.1289	<u>4.10.1291</u>	1.85
Oxfordshire-Berkshire	<u>4.10.1291</u>	30.11.1295	4.16
Thomas Broke			
Somerset-Dorset	15.11.1389	7.11.1390	0.98
Devon	13.11.1393	11.11.1394	0.99
Edmund de Brugge			
Worcestershire	14.03.1363	29.11.1369	6.72
Herefordshire	13.12.1374	4.10.1375	0.81
Peter de Careswell			
Staffordshire	13.12.1374	4.10.1375	2.08
Shropshire	26.10.1376	25.11.1378	0.81
Nicholas de Cheyne			
Somerset-Dorset	25.10.1298	2.10.1299	0.94
Somerset-Dorset	3.10.1307	17.03.1308	0.45
Somerset-Dorset	1.12.1318	4.01.1320	1.09
Devon	16.06.1321	30.11.1321	0.46
Robert de Clifford			
Northumberland	3.11.1382	1.12.1383	1.08
Kent	22.08.1399	24.11.1400	1.26
Henry de Cobham			
Kent	20.10.1300	16.04.1303	2.49
Wiltshire	17.01.1304	11.05.1305	1.32
Kent	14.11.1307	16.04.1309	1.42
Kent	7.06.1314	1.11.1314	0.40
Kent	20.10.1315	18.05.1316	0.58

John de Creppinges			
Northumberland	5.10.1304	8.04.1305	0.51
Yorkshire	23.10.1307	3.07.1308	0.70
Ralph de Crophill			
Derbyshire-Nottinghamshire	18.06.1311	25.10.1311	0.35
Derbyshire-Nottinghamshire	29.11.1311	14.07.1312	0.62
Derbyshire-Nottinghamshire	3.05.1313	1.11.1314	1.50
Shropshire-Staffordshire	1.09.1315	27.09.1316	1.07
Richard de Cumbe			
Wiltshire	17.10.1289	2.08.1293	<i>3.79</i>
Kent	8.04.1293	2.08.1293	<i>0.32</i>
John Dabernoun			
Cornwall	23.02.1350	29.09.1354	4.60
Devon	30.05.1356	20.11.1357	1.48
Cornwall	29.09.1357	1.05.1370	12.6
Thomas Danvers			
Cornwall	29.09.1290	29.09.1291	1.00
Oxfordshire-Berkshire	3.11.1307	21.04.1308	0.47
Oxfordshire-Berkshire	6.02.1311	23.04.1313	2.21
John Darcy			
Derbyshire-Nottinghamshire	5.11.1319	26.11.1322	3.06
Lancashire	10.02.1323	13.07.1323	0.42
Yorkshire	30.09.1327	13.08.1328	0.87
John de Dene			
Warwickshire-Leicestershire	2.10.1302	7.04.1304	1.52
Warwickshire-Leicestershire	24.04.1305	<u>1.10.1305</u>	0.44
Shropshire-Staffordshire	<u>1.10.1305</u>	<u>11.11.1307</u>	2.11
Warwickshire-Leicestershire	<u>16.11.1307</u>	10.05.1308	0.48
Warwickshire-Leicestershire	1.06.1310	<u>23.04.1311</u>	0.89
Warwickshire-Leicestershire	<u>4.05.1311</u>	28.10.1312	1.49
Robert Dyngley			
Wiltshire	21.10.1391	<u>4.10.1392</u>	0.96
Hampshire	<u>18.10.1392</u>	4.11.1393	1.05
Henry Englyssh			
Cambridgeshire-Huntingdon	18.10.1380	15.12.1381	1.16
Cambridgeshire-Huntingdon	11.11.1384	20.10.1385	0.94
Essex-Hertfordshire	30.01.1389	15.11.1389	0.79
Ralph Euer			
Northumberland	15.11.1389	7.11.1390	0.98
Yorkshire	21.10.1391	18.10.1392	0.99
Yorkshire	9.11.1395	1.12.1396	1.06
Northumberland	3.11.1397	10.02.1399	1.27

Henry de Faucomberge			
Derbyshire-Nottinghamshire	29.11.1318	5.11.1319	0.93
Derbyshire-Nottinghamshire	1.06.1323	20.10.1324	1.39
Yorkshire	26.02.1325	4.02.1327	1.94
Yorkshire	4.02.1327	30.09.1327	0.65
Yorkshire	13.08.1328	5.12.1330	2.31
Edmund Fitz Herbert			
Somerset-Dorset	4.10.1375	26.10.1376	1.06
Surrey-Sussex	25.11.1378	5.11.1379	0.95
Somerset-Dorset	24.11.1382	1.11.1383	0.94
Robert Fraunceys			
Derbyshire-Nottinghamshire	15.11.1389	7.11.1390	0.98
Staffordshire	11.11.1394	9.11.1395	0.99
Matthew de Furneaux			
Somerset-Dorset	24.01.1304	19.04.1305	1.24
Devon	22.05.1311	16.01.1315	3.66
Somerset-Dorset	20.10.1315	12.06.1316	0.65
Thomas de Gardinis			
Gloucestershire	19.04.1293	<u>15.10.1298</u>	5.49
Cambridgeshire-Huntingdon	<u>4.10.1298</u>	6.10.1300	2.01
Gloucestershire	4.10.1302	23.11.1307	5.14
John de Gerberge			
Somerset-Dorset	2.10.1299	<u>10.10.1301</u>	2.02
Cambridgeshire-Huntingdon	<u>16.10.1301</u>	<u>12.10.1302</u>	0.99
Somerset-Dorset	<u>3.10.1302</u>	24.01.1304	5.14
Ralph de Giffard			
Cambridgeshire-Huntingdon	20.10.1315	29.11.1318	3.11
Cambridgeshire-Huntingdon	18.04.1319	<u>27.05.1319</u>	0.11
Essex-Hertfordshire	<u>27.05.1319</u>	25.10.1320	1.42
Theobald Gorges			
Somerset-Dorset	7.04.1361	10.12.1361	0.68
Hampshire	4.10.1375	26.10.1376	1.06
Somerset-Dorset	18.10.1380	30.11.1380	0.12
Simon de Grenehull			
Worcestershire	23.11.1286	29.09.1290	3.85
Northamptonshire	8.07.1308	14.11.1308	0.35
John Grenville			
Devon	21.10.1391	18.10.1392	0.99
Cornwall	11.11.1394	9.11.1395	0.99

John de Gresley			
Derbyshire-Nottinghamshire	10.11.1355	21.11.1355	0.03
Derbyshire-Nottinghamshire	3.12.1358	1.10.1359	0.83
Staffordshire	10.10.1361	20.10.1361	0.03
Staffordshire	5.11.1371	12.12.1372	1.10
John de la Haye			
Essex-Hertfordshire	28.04.1311	17.11.1312	1.56
Bedfordshire-Buckinghamshire	1.11.1314	20.05.1318	3.55
Bedfordshire-Buckinghamshire	1.05.1325	26.12.1325	0.65
Essex-Hertfordshire	5.05.1332	9.06.1333	1.10
Walter de Haywode			
Hampshire	10.11.1356	21.11.1360	4.03
Wiltshire	16.11.1366	5.11.1371	4.97
Robert Hereward			
Cambridgeshire-Huntingdon	6.10.1300	<u>17.04.1301</u>	0.53
Norfolk-Suffolk	24.03.1301	12.04.1306	5.05
Gilbert de Holm (or Helm)			
Rutland	29.09.1303	<u>22.01.1308</u>	4.32
Bedfordshire-Buckinghamshire	<u>9.10.1307</u>	10.05.1308	0.59
Rutland	29.09.1309	3.04.1317	7.52
Rutland	29.09.1317	<u>12.07.1318</u>	0.78
Rutland*	<u>12.07.1318</u>	8.05.1321	2.82
Rutland	12.09.1328	20.06.1330	1.77
John de Houby			
Warwickshire-Leicestershire	27.04.1314	20.11.1314	0.57
Northamptonshire	23.10.1316	1.12.1318	2.11
William Howard			
Rutland	29.11.1323	14.11.1327	3.96
Rutland	17.08.1326	12.04.1327	0.65
Cambridgeshire-Huntingdon	11.08.1328	22.09.1328	0.12
Richard de Kendale			
Devon	24.11.1382	1.11.1383	0.94
Cornwall	11.11.1384	20.10.1385	0.94
John Knyvet			
Norfolk-Suffolk	21.10.1391	<u>18.10.1392</u>	0.99
Cambridgeshire-Huntingdon	<u>18.10.1392</u>	7.11.1392	1.05
John de Kyngeston			
Wiltshire	4.05.1313	16.11.1314	1.54
Somerset-Dorset	12.06.1316	1.12.1318	2.47
	•		

* Promoted from undersheriff.

Thomas de Lacy			
Cambridgeshire-Huntingdon	12.05.1336	20.10.1336	0.44
Essex-Hertfordshire	22.10.1350	4.11.1351	1.04
John de la Lee			
Essex-Hertfordshire	22.10.1299	<u>26.10.1301</u>	2.01
Somerset-Dorset	<u>10.10.1301</u>	<u>3.10.1302</u>	0.98
Hampshire	<u>12.10.1302</u>	12.10.1303	1.00
Somerset-Dorset	7.10.1304	12.04.1306	1.51
Aymer de Lichfield			
Staffordshire	18.11.1386	29.09.1387	0.86
Warwickshire-Leicestershire	15.11.1389	7.11.1390	0.98
Staffordshire	7.11.1393	11.1.1394	1.01
Warwickshire-Leicestershire	17.11.1398	22.08.1399	0.76
Hildebrand de London			
Wiltshire	5.12.1330	3.05.1332	1.41
Somerset-Dorset	7.11.1333	<u>17.09.1335</u>	1.86
Devon	<u>3.11.1335</u>	9.04.1336	1.01
Somerset-Dorset	14.12.1336	10.09.1338	1.74
Hugh de Louthre			
Westmoreland	27.10.1320	10.02.1322	1.29
Westmoreland	30.12.1322	3.07.1323	0.51
Cumberland	24.03.1325	13.04.1325	0.05
John Malore			
Warwickshire-Leicestershire	21.10.1391	<u>4.10.1392</u>	0.96
Northamptonshire	<u>18.10.1392</u>	7.11.1393	1.05
Henry de Malton			
Lancashire	29.09.1317	5.10.1320	3.02
Cumberland	23.07.1323	24.03.1325	1.67
John de la Mare			
Wiltshire	12.12.1374	4.10.1375	0.81
Somerset-Dorset	26.11.1377	25.11.1378	1.00
Richard Mawardyn			
Herefordshire	2.01.1386	18.11.1386	0.88
Wiltshire	15.11.1389	7.11.1390	0.98
Wiltshire	7.11.1393	11.11.1394	1.01
Wiltshire	1.12.1396	2.10.1399	2.84
William de Merry			
Bedfordshire-Buckinghamshire		28.10.1312	3.06
Shropshire-Staffordshire	12.04.1314	<u>16.10.1314</u>	0.24
Surrey-Sussex	<u>4.12.1314</u>	2.03.1315	0.51
Surrey-Sussex	16.10.1315	15.05.1318	2.58

Geoffrey Michel			
Norfolk-Suffolk	18.03.1387	18.11.1387	0.67
Essex-Hertfordshire	7.11.1390	21.10.1391	0.95
John Moigne			
Somerset-Dorset	1.12.1388	15.11.1389	0.96
Wiltshire	11.11.1394	<u>9.11.1395</u>	0.99
Somerset-Dorset	<u>9.11.1395</u>	1.12.1396	1.06
John de Neville			
Lincolnshire	24.04.1305	12.10.1305	0.47
Warwickshire-Leicestershire	23.04.1311	4.05.1311	0.03
Lincolnshire	27.03.1312	21.11.1313	1.65
Lincolnshire	4.04.1315	18.02.1317	1.88
John de Newborough			
Wiltshire	2.10.1299	<u>10.10.1301</u>	2.02
Gloucestershire	<u>16.10.1301</u>	4.10.1302	0.97
Ralph de Norton			
Hampshire	26.11.1377	25.11.1378	1.00
Wiltshire	5.11.1379	18.10.1380	0.95
Thomas de Outeby			
Warwickshire-Leicestershire	7.11.1393	11.11.1394	1.01
Rutland	3.11.1397	3.11.1399	2.00
William de Overton			
Rutland	22.02.1348	<u>30.11.1358</u>	10.78
Hampshire	<u>28.12.1354</u>	10.11.1355	0.87
Rutland	10.10.1359	6.01.1362	2.22
John de Palton			
Hampshire	26.01.1341	6.04.1342	1.19
Somerset-Dorset	14.02.1353	14.04.1355	2.16
Hampshire	10.11.1355	10.11.1356	1.00
Adam Peshale			
Staffordshire	14.11.1380	8.12.1380	0.07
Shropshire	3.11.1397	30.09.1399	1.91
Richard de Polhampton			
Cornwall	18.11.1314	<u>4.11.1315</u>	0.96
Oxfordshire-Berkshire	<u>20.10.1315</u>	8.10.1317	1.97
James de Pykering			
Westmoreland	17.09.1365	1.10.1367	2.04
Westmoreland	25.10.1368	1.10.1369	0.93
Westmoreland	10.10.1371	7.09.1376	4.92
Yorkshire	15.11.1389	7.11.1390	0.98
Yorkshire	7.11.1393	11.11.1394	1.01
Yorkshire	3.11.1397	30.09.1399	1.91

Matthew de Redman			
Cumberland	1.10.1359	24.03.1360	0.48
Shropshire	29.09.1369	29.05.1370	0.66
William Rees			
Norfolk-Suffolk	15.05.1397	3.11.1399	2.47
Cambridgeshire-Huntingdon	24.11.1400	8.11.1401	0.96
John de la Ryvere			
Wiltshire	15.01.1341	26.01.1341	0.03
Devon	1.09.1343	16.10.1343	0.12
Guy de St Clere			
Cambridgeshire-Huntingdon	31.05.1348	30.10.1351	3.42
Cambridgeshire-Huntingdon	22.11.1352	10.11.1354	1.97
Norfolk-Suffolk	1.12.1355	3.12.1358	3.01
Ralph de Shirle			
Shropshire-Staffordshire	30.11.1295	<u>16.05.1298</u>	2.46
Derbyshire-Nottinghamshire	<u>16.04.1298</u>	<u>18.04.1300</u>	2.01
Shropshire-Staffordshire	<u>18.04.1300</u>	1.10.1300	0.45
Derbyshire-Nottinghamshire	21.04.1301	29.04.1303	2.02
Laurence St Martin			
Hampshire	7.11.1373	12.12.1374	1.10
Wiltshire	18.10.1380	6.05.1381	0.55
Thomas de St Omer			
Wiltshire	2.08.1293	10.12.1296	3.36
Norfolk-Suffolk	30.10.1307	1.04.1308	0.42
Thomas de Stoke			
Warwickshire-Leicestershire	12.10.1354	29.06.1366	11.97
Worcestershire	29.09.1358	10.10.1362	4.03
John Strech			
Devon	5.11.1379	18.10.1380	0.95
Somerset-Dorset	1.11.1383	11.11.1384	1.03
William de Sutton			
Essex-Hertfordshire	9.10.1294	28.10.1297	3.05
Cambridgeshire-Huntingdon	19.10.1297	<u>4.10.1298</u>	0.96
Norfolk-Suffolk	<u>4.10.1298</u>	24.03.1301	2.47
Thomas de Swyneford			
Rutland	24.01.1341	20.02.1348	7.08
Bedfordshire-Buckinghamshir	e 4.11.1344	12.11.1346	2.02
John de Ticheburn			
Hampshire	20.10.1320	<u>8.10.1321</u>	0.97
Wiltshire	<u>8.10.1321</u>	20.05.1322	0.61
Wiltshire	6.11.1333	22.10.1334	0.90

.

Thomas de Titteleye			
Shropshire-Staffordshire	2.07.1295	30.11.1295	0.41
Lincolnshire	6.11.1314	4.04.1315	1.00
William Tracy			
Worcestershire	29.11.1318	6.09.1321	2.77
Gloucestershire	18.06.1324	14.05.1327	2.90
Philip de Tylney			
Cambridgeshire-Huntingdon	1.11.1383	11.11.1384	1.03
Lincolnshire	18.11.1386	18.11.1387	1.00
John le Waleys			
Warwickshire-Leicestershire	22.10.1343	<u>26.06.1344</u>	0.68
Warwickshire-Leicestershire	<u>29.06.1344</u>	26.10.1344	0.33
Derbyshire-Nottinghamshire	28.10.1349	10.11.1354	5.04
Simon Warde			
Northamptonshire	12.12.1372	7.11.1373	0.90
Rutland	12.12.1374	26.11.1377	2.96
John de Wittelbury			
Northamptonshire	19.04.1320	<u>1.06.1321</u>	1.12
Rutland	<u>8.05.1321</u>	24.05.1321	0.04
John Wydeville			
Northamptonshire	18.10.1380	1.11.1381	1.04
Bedfordshire-Buckinghamshire	1.11.1383	11.11.1384	1.03
Northamptonshire	20.10.1385	18.11.1386	1.08
Northamptonshire	7.11.1390	21.10.1391	0.95

•

.

Appendix 2: Locality and Politics in the Joint Shrievalties, 1370-1400

Sir John Cheyne13711Buckinghamshire?Sir John Ragoun13721BedfordshireSir John de Aylesbury13732BuckinghamshireJohn Ardern13741Buckinghamshire?John Broughton13751BuckinghamshireJohn Fitz Richard13761BedfordshireSir John de Aylesbury13773BuckinghamshireThomas Peyvre13781Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)Sir Giles Daubeney13791BedfordshireSir John de Bermyngham13802*Warwickshire?Sir Thomas Sakeville13801BuckinghamshireJohn Wydeville13832†Bedfordshire & BuckinghamshireSir John de Aylesbury13814BuckinghamshireSir John de Aylesbury13811Bedfordshire?Sir John de Aylesbury13814BuckinghamshireSir John de Aylesbury13841Bedfordshire?Thomas Couele13851BuckinghamshireSir John de Aylesbury13865BuckinghamshireSir John de Aylesbury13865BuckinghamshireSir John de Aylesbury13865BuckinghamshireSir John de Aylesbury13871BedfordshireThomas Couele13871BedfordshireSir John de Aylesbury13865BuckinghamshireRalph Fitz Richard13871BedfordshireSir John Longvine1390 <th>Name</th> <th>Year</th> <th>Appt.</th> <th>Principal Estates</th>	Name	Year	Appt.	Principal Estates
Sir John de Aylesbury13732BuckinghamshireJohn Ardern13741BuckinghamshireJohn Broughton13751BuckinghamshireJohn Broughton13751BuckinghamshireJohn Fitz Richard13761BedfordshireSir John de Aylesbury13773BuckinghamshireThomas Peyvre13781Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)Sir Giles Daubeney13791BedfordshireSir John de Bermyngham13802*Warwickshire?Sir Thomas Sakeville13801BuckinghamshireSir John de Aylesbury13814BuckinghamshireJohn Wydeville13832†Bedfordshire & BuckinghamshireRobert Dykeswell13841Bedfordshire?Thomas Couele13851BuckinghamshireSir John de Aylesbury13865BuckinghamshireSir John de Aylesbury13865BuckinghamshireRalph Fitz Richard13871BedfordshireThomas Peyvre13882BedfordshireThomas Sakeville13892BuckinghamshireEdmund Hampden13901BuckinghamshireWilliam Tyrington13911Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)Philip Walweyn13931BedfordshireJohn Longville13941BuckinghamshireEdmund Hampden13952Buckinghamshire	Sir John Cheyne	1371	1	Buckinghamshire?
John Ardern13741Buckinghamshire?John Broughton13751BuckinghamshireJohn Broughton13751BuckinghamshireJohn Fitz Richard13761BedfordshireSir John de Aylesbury13773BuckinghamshireThomas Peyvre13781Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)Sir Giles Daubeney13791BedfordshireSir John de Bermyngham13802*Warwickshire?Sir Thomas Sakeville13801BuckinghamshireSir John de Aylesbury13814BuckinghamshireJohn Wydeville13832†Bedfordshire & BuckinghamshireRobert Dykeswell13841Bedfordshire?Thomas Couele13851BuckinghamshireSir John de Aylesbury13865BuckinghamshireRalph Fitz Richard13871BedfordshireThomas Peyvre13882BedfordshireThomas Sakeville13892BuckinghamshireSir John de Aylesbury13865BuckinghamshireSir John de Aylesbury13865BuckinghamshireSir John de Aylesbury13865BuckinghamshireSir John de Aylesbury13865BuckinghamshireSir John de Aylesbury13865BuckinghamshireRalph Fitz Richard13871BedfordshireThomas Peyvre13882Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)William Tyrington1391 <t< td=""><td>Sir John Ragoun</td><td>1372</td><td>1</td><td>Bedfordshire</td></t<>	Sir John Ragoun	1372	1	Bedfordshire
John Broughton13751BuckinghamshireJohn Fitz Richard13761BedfordshireSir John de Aylesbury13773BuckinghamshireThomas Peyvre13781Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)Sir Giles Daubeney13791BedfordshireSir John de Bermyngham13802*Warwickshire?Sir Thomas Sakeville13801BuckinghamshireSir John de Aylesbury13814BuckinghamshireSir John de Aylesbury13814BuckinghamshireJohn Wydeville13832 [†] Bedfordshire & BuckinghamshireSor Dykeswell13841Bedfordshire?Thomas Couele13851BuckinghamshireSir John de Aylesbury13865BuckinghamshireSir John de Aylesbury13865BuckinghamshireRalph Fitz Richard13871Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)Thomas Sakeville13892BuckinghamshireEdmund Hampden13901BuckinghamshireWilliam Tyrington13911Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)Philip Walweyn13931BedfordshireJohn Longville13941BuckinghamshireEdmund Hampden13952Buckinghamshire	Sir John de Aylesbury	1373	2	Buckinghamshire
John Fitz Richard13761BedfordshireSir John de Aylesbury13773BuckinghamshireThomas Peyvre13781Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)Sir Giles Daubeney13791BedfordshireSir John de Bermyngham13802*Warwickshire?Sir Thomas Sakeville13801BuckinghamshireSir John de Aylesbury13814BuckinghamshireJohn Wydeville13832†Bedfordshire & BuckinghamshireRobert Dykeswell13841Bedfordshire?Thomas Couele13851BuckinghamshireSir John de Aylesbury13865BuckinghamshireRalph Fitz Richard13871Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)Thomas Sakeville13892BuckinghamshireImage Sakeville13892BuckinghamshireSir John de Aylesbury13865BuckinghamshireSir John de Aylesbury13865BuckinghamshireSir John de Aylesbury13862BedfordshireSir John de Aylesbury13871BedfordshireRalph Fitz Richard13871BedfordshireThomas Peyvre13882BedfordshireThomas Sakeville13901BuckinghamshireEdmund Hampden13911BedfordshireJohn Longville13941BuckinghamshireEdmund Hampden13952Buckinghamshire	John Ardern	1374	1	Buckinghamshire?
Sir John de Aylesbury13773BuckinghamshireThomas Peyvre13781Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)Sir Giles Daubeney13791BedfordshireSir John de Bermyngham13802*Warwickshire?Sir Thomas Sakeville13801BuckinghamshireSir John de Aylesbury13814BuckinghamshireSir John de Aylesbury13814BuckinghamshireJohn Wydeville13832 [†] Bedfordshire & BuckinghamshireRobert Dykeswell13841Bedfordshire?Thomas Couele13851BuckinghamshireSir John de Aylesbury13865BuckinghamshireRalph Fitz Richard13871BedfordshireThomas Sakeville13892BuckinghamshireEdmund Hampden13901BuckinghamshireWilliam Tyrington13911Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)Philip Walweyn13931BedfordshireJohn Longville13941BuckinghamshireEdmund Hampden13952Buckinghamshire	John Broughton	1375	1	Buckinghamshire
Thomas Peyvre13781Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)Sir Giles Daubeney13791BedfordshireSir John de Bermyngham13802*Warwickshire?Sir Thomas Sakeville13801BuckinghamshireSir John de Aylesbury13814BuckinghamshireJohn Wydeville13832 [†] Bedfordshire & BuckinghamshireRobert Dykeswell13841Bedfordshire?Thomas Couele13851BuckinghamshireSir John de Aylesbury13865BuckinghamshireRalph Fitz Richard13871Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)Thomas Sakeville13892BuckinghamshireEdmund Hampden13901BuckinghamshireWilliam Tyrington13911Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)Philip Walweyn13931BedfordshireJohn Longville13941BuckinghamshireEdmund Hampden13952Buckinghamshire	John Fitz Richard	1376	1	Bedfordshire
Sir Giles Daubeney13791BedfordshireSir John de Bermyngham13802*Warwickshire?Sir Thomas Sakeville13801BuckinghamshireSir John de Aylesbury13814BuckinghamshireJohn Wydeville13832 [†] Bedfordshire & BuckinghamshireRobert Dykeswell13841Bedfordshire?Thomas Couele13851BuckinghamshireSir John de Aylesbury13865BuckinghamshireRalph Fitz Richard13871BedfordshireThomas Peyvre13882Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)Thomas Sakeville13892BuckinghamshireEdmund Hampden13901BuckinghamshireWilliam Tyrington13911BedfordshireThomas Peyvre13923BedfordshireJohn Longville13941BuckinghamshireEdmund Hampden13952Buckinghamshire	Sir John de Aylesbury	1377	3	Buckinghamshire
Sir John de Bermyngham13802*Warwickshire?Sir Thomas Sakeville13801BuckinghamshireSir John de Aylesbury13814BuckinghamshireJohn Wydeville13832 [†] Bedfordshire & BuckinghamshireRobert Dykeswell13841Bedfordshire?Thomas Couele13851BuckinghamshireSir John de Aylesbury13865BuckinghamshireSir John de Aylesbury13865BuckinghamshireRalph Fitz Richard13871Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)Thomas Sakeville13892BuckinghamshireEdmund Hampden13901BuckinghamshireWilliam Tyrington13911Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)Philip Walweyn13931BedfordshireJohn Longville13941BuckinghamshireEdmund Hampden13952Buckinghamshire	Thomas Peyvre	1378	1	Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)
Sir Thomas Sakeville13801BuckinghamshireSir John de Aylesbury13814BuckinghamshireJohn Wydeville13832 [†] Bedfordshire & BuckinghamshireRobert Dykeswell13841Bedfordshire?Thomas Couele13851BuckinghamshireSir John de Aylesbury13865BuckinghamshireSir John de Aylesbury13865BuckinghamshireRalph Fitz Richard13871Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)Thomas Peyvre13882Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)Thomas Sakeville13892BuckinghamshireEdmund Hampden13901BuckinghamshireWilliam Tyrington13911Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)Philip Walweyn13931BedfordshireJohn Longville13941BuckinghamshireEdmund Hampden13952Buckinghamshire	Sir Giles Daubeney	1379	1	Bedfordshire
Sir John de Aylesbury13814BuckinghamshireJohn Wydeville13832 [†] Bedfordshire & BuckinghamshireRobert Dykeswell13841Bedfordshire?Thomas Couele13851BuckinghamshireSir John de Aylesbury13865BuckinghamshireRalph Fitz Richard13871Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)Thomas Peyvre13882Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)Thomas Sakeville13892BuckinghamshireEdmund Hampden13901BuckinghamshireWilliam Tyrington13911Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)Philip Walweyn13931BedfordshireJohn Longville13941BuckinghamshireEdmund Hampden13952Buckinghamshire	Sir John de Bermyngham	1380	2*	Warwickshire?
John Wydeville13832tBedfordshire & BuckinghamshireRobert Dykeswell13841Bedfordshire?Thomas Couele13851BuckinghamshireSir John de Aylesbury13865BuckinghamshireRalph Fitz Richard13871Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)Thomas Sakeville13892BuckinghamshireEdmund Hampden13901BuckinghamshireWilliam Tyrington13911Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)Philip Walweyn13931BedfordshireJohn Longville13941BuckinghamshireEdmund Hampden13952Buckinghamshire	Sir Thomas Sakeville	1380	1	Buckinghamshire
Robert Dykeswell13841Bedfordshire?Thomas Couele13851BuckinghamshireSir John de Aylesbury13865BuckinghamshireRalph Fitz Richard13871BedfordshireThomas Peyvre13882Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)Thomas Sakeville13892BuckinghamshireEdmund Hampden13901BuckinghamshireWilliam Tyrington13911Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)Philip Walweyn13931BedfordshireJohn Longville13941BuckinghamshireEdmund Hampden13952Buckinghamshire	Sir John de Aylesbury	1381	4	Buckinghamshire
Thomas Couele13851BuckinghamshireSir John de Aylesbury13865BuckinghamshireRalph Fitz Richard13871BedfordshireThomas Peyvre13882Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)Thomas Sakeville13892BuckinghamshireEdmund Hampden13901BuckinghamshireWilliam Tyrington13911Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)Philip Walweyn13923Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)Philip Walweyn13931BedfordshireJohn Longville13941BuckinghamshireEdmund Hampden13952Buckinghamshire	John Wydeville	1383	2†	Bedfordshire & Buckinghamshire
Sir John de Aylesbury13865BuckinghamshireRalph Fitz Richard13871BedfordshireThomas Peyvre13882Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)Thomas Sakeville13892BuckinghamshireEdmund Hampden13901BuckinghamshireWilliam Tyrington13911Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)Thomas Peyvre13923BedfordshireWilliam Tyrington13911BedfordshireThomas Peyvre13923Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)Philip Walweyn13931BedfordshireJohn Longville13941BuckinghamshireEdmund Hampden13952Buckinghamshire	Robert Dykeswell	1384	1	Bedfordshire?
Ralph Fitz Richard13871BedfordshireThomas Peyvre13882Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)Thomas Sakeville13892BuckinghamshireEdmund Hampden13901BuckinghamshireWilliam Tyrington13911BedfordshireThomas Peyvre13923Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)Philip Walweyn13931BedfordshireJohn Longville13941BuckinghamshireEdmund Hampden13952Buckinghamshire	Thomas Couele	1385	1	Buckinghamshire
Thomas Peyvre13882Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)Thomas Sakeville13892BuckinghamshireEdmund Hampden13901BuckinghamshireWilliam Tyrington13911BedfordshireThomas Peyvre13923Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)Philip Walweyn13931BedfordshireJohn Longville13941BuckinghamshireEdmund Hampden13952Buckinghamshire	Sir John de Aylesbury	1386	5	Buckinghamshire
Thomas Sakeville13892BuckinghamshireEdmund Hampden13901BuckinghamshireWilliam Tyrington13911BedfordshireThomas Peyvre13923Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)Philip Walweyn13931BedfordshireJohn Longville13941BuckinghamshireEdmund Hampden13952Buckinghamshire	Ralph Fitz Richard	1387	1	Bedfordshire
Edmund Hampden13901BuckinghamshireWilliam Tyrington13911BedfordshireThomas Peyvre13923Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)Philip Walweyn13931BedfordshireJohn Longville13941BuckinghamshireEdmund Hampden13952Buckinghamshire	Thomas Peyvre	1388	2	Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)
William Tyrington13911BedfordshireThomas Peyvre13923Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)Philip Walweyn13931BedfordshireJohn Longville13941BuckinghamshireEdmund Hampden13952Buckinghamshire	Thomas Sakeville	1389	2	Buckinghamshire
Thomas Peyvre13923Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)Philip Walweyn13931BedfordshireJohn Longville13941BuckinghamshireEdmund Hampden13952Buckinghamshire	Edmund Hampden	1390	1	Buckinghamshire
Philip Walweyn13931BedfordshireJohn Longville13941BuckinghamshireEdmund Hampden13952Buckinghamshire	William Tyrington	1391	1	Bedfordshire
John Longville13941BuckinghamshireEdmund Hampden13952Buckinghamshire	Thomas Peyvre	1392	3	Bedfordshire (& Bucks?)
Edmund Hampden 1395 2 Buckinghamshire	Philip Walweyn	1393	1	Bedfordshire
•	John Longville	1394	1	Buckinghamshire
Reginald Ragoun 1396 1 Bedfordshire	Edmund Hampden	1395	2	Buckinghamshire
	Reginald Ragoun	1396	1	Bedfordshire
John Worship 1397 1 Bedfordshire	John Worship	139 7	1	Bedfordshire

(a) Bedfordshire-Buckinghamshire

* Previously appointed to Warwickshire-Leicestershire, 1378-9

[†]Previously appointed to Northamptonshire, 1380-1

.

(b) Cambridgeshire-Huntingdonshire

Name	Year	Appt.	Principal Estates
Sir William Pappeworth	1371	1	Cambridgeshire & Huntingdon
Roger Harleston	1372	1	Cambridgeshire
Thomas Sewale	1373	1	Cambridgeshire
Thomas Torell	1374	1	Essex
Sir Baldwin St George	1375	1	Cambridgeshire
Sir John Dengayne of Teversham	1376	1	Cambridgeshire & Huntingdon
Sir John Avenel	1377	1	Cambridgeshire
Sir William Moigne	1378	1	Huntingdon
Ralph Wykes	1379	1	Cambridgeshire
Henry Englyssh	1380	1	Cambridgeshire
Thomas Sewale	1381	2	Cambridgeshire
Sir William Moigne	1382	2	Huntingdon
Sir Philip Tylney	1383	1	Cambridgeshire
Henry Englyssh	1384	2	Cambridgeshire
John Hemyngford	1385	1	Huntingdon
Robert Parys	1386	1	Cambridgeshire
Sir William Pappeworth	1387	2	Cambridgeshire & Huntingdon
Sir William Cheyne	1388	1	Cambridgeshire
Sir Edmund de la Pole	1389	1	Cambridgeshire
Robert Parys	1390	2	Cambridgeshire
Sir Nicholas Styvecle	1391	1	Huntingdon
John Knyvet	1392	1	Cambridgeshire & Huntingdon
Sir William Cheyne	1393	2	Cambridgeshire
Nicholas Parys	1394	1	Cambridgeshire?
John Lakyngheth	1395	1	Suffolk
William Fulburne	1396	1	Cambridgeshire
John Herlynton	1396	1	Huntingdon
Andrew Newport	1397	1	Cambridgeshire
Thomas Hasilden	1399	1	Cambridgeshire

·

(c) Derbyshire-Nottinghamshire

Name	Year	App.	Principal Estates
Sir Richard de Grey of Langford	1371	2	Derbyshire
Sir Alfred Sulny	1372	1	Derbyshire
John Fraunceys	1373	1	Nottinghamshire?
Sir Sampson de Strelley	1374	2	Derbyshire & Nottinghamshire
William Sallowe	1375	1	Derbyshire & Nottinghamshire
Robert Morton I	1376	2	Nottinghamshire
Sir John Cressy	1377	1	Nottinghamshire
Sir Hugh Neumarche	1378	1	Nottinghamshire
Sir Simon Leek	1379	2	Nottinghamshire
Sir Hugh de Annesleye	1380	1	Nottinghamshire
Sir John Boson	1381	1	Nottinghamshire
Sir John Leek	1382	1	Nottinghamshire
Sir Bertram Bolingbroke	1383	1	?
Sir Roland de Sutton	1383	1	Nottinghamshire
Sir William de Chaworth	1383	1	Derbyshire & Nottinghamshire
Sir Bertram Bolingbroke	1384	2	?
John Gaytford	1385	1	Nottinghamshire
Sir John Leek	1386	2	Nottinghamshire
Sir Sampson de Strelley	1387	3	Derbyshire & Nottinghamshire
Sir John de Loudham	1388	1	Derbyshire
Sir Robert Fraunceys	1389	1	Derbyshire
Nicholas Knyveton	1390	1	Derbyshire
Sir Nicholas Montgomery	1391	1	Derbyshire
John Gaytford	1391	2	Nottinghamshire
Sir John Leek	1392	3	Nottinghamshire
Sir Thomas Remmeston	1393	1	Nottinghamshire
Sir Nicholas de Langeford	1394	1	Derbyshire
Sir John de Grey of Sandiacre	1395	1	Derbyshire & Nottinghamshire
John Gaytford	1396	3	Nottinghamshire
Robert Morton II	1397	1	Nottinghamshire
Sir John Leek	1399	4	Nottinghamshire

.

(d) Essex-Hertfordshire

Name	Year	Appt.	Principal Estates
Roger Keterich	1370	1	Essex?
Sir William Baud	1370	1	Hertfordshire
Sir Thomas de Bassingbourne	1370	1	Hertfordshire
Sir William Baud	1371	2	Hertfordshire
John Bampton	1372	1	Essex
John Filliol	1373	1	Essex
Sir Edward Fitz Symond	1374	1	Essex & Hertfordshire
John Bataill	1375	1	Essex
Robert Fitz William	1376	1	Essex
Robert Goldington	1377	1	Essex & Hertfordshire
Sir John Fitz Symond	1378	1	Essex
Sir Edward Benstede	1379	1	Hertfordshire
John Sewale	1380	1	Essex
William Lewyn	1381	1	Cambridgeshire?
Walter Godmyston	1381	1	?
Geoffrey Dersham	1382	1	?
Thomas Bataill	1383	1	Essex
ohn Walton	1385	1	Essex
Sir Geoffrey Brockhill	1385	1	Essex & Hertfordshire
lohn Rugewyn	1387	1	Hertfordshire
Sir Robert Swynburn	1388	1	Essex
Henry Englyssh	1389	3*	Essex
Sir Walter atte Lee	1389	1	Essex & Hertfordshire
Geoffrey Michel	1390	2 [†]	Essex
Sir William Coggeshale	1391	1	Essex
Sir Adam Fraunceys	1392	1	Middlesex (& Essex?)
Thomas Coggeshale	1393	1	Essex
Thomas Samkyn	1394	1	Essex?
William Bateman	1395	1	Essex?
Sir Robert Turk	1396	1	Hertfordshire
William Bateman	1397	2	Essex?
John Doreward	1399	1	Essex
Sir Edward Benstede	1399	2	Hertfordshire

* Previously appointed to Cambridgeshire-Huntingdonshire, 1380-1, 1384-5

.

[†]Previously appointed to Norfolk-Suffolk, 1387

(e) Norfolk-Suffolk

•

Name	Year	Appt.	Principal Estates
Sir Robert Bacon	1371	1	Suffolk
John Holbrok	1372	1	Suffolk
Sir John Mauteby [or Malteby]	1373	1	Norfolk
Sir William Kerdeston	1374	1	Norfolk & Suffolk
Sir Oliver Calthorpe	1375	1	Norfolk
Sir John Brewes	1376	1	Suffolk
Sir John Harsyk	1377	1	Norfolk
Sir Stephen Hales	1378	1	Norfolk
Sir John Mauteby	1379	2	Norfolk
William Wynter	1380	1	Norfolk
Sir William Kerdeston	1381	2	Norfolk & Suffolk
Sir John de Ulveston	1382	1	Suffolk
Sir John Tudenham	1383	1	Suffolk
Sir Andrew Cavendish	1384	1	Suffolk
Sir Edmund Reynham	1385	1	Norfolk
Sir Ralph Bygod	1386	1	Norfolk
Geoffrey Michel	1387	1	Essex
Thomas Curson	1387	1	Norfolk
Hugh Fastolf	1389	1	Norfolk
Sir Robert Carbonell	1390	1	Norfolk & Suffolk
John Knyvet	1391	1	Suffolk
Sir Thomas Geneye	1392	1	Norfolk & Suffolk
William Wynter	1393	2	Norfolk
Sir William Argentin	1393	1	Suffolk
Gilbert Debenham	1394	1	Norfolk & Suffolk
Thomas Curson	1395	2	Norfolk
Robert Asshefeld	1396	1	Suffolk
William Rees	1397	1	Norfolk
John Gournay	1399	1	Norfolk

.

(f) Oxfordshire-Berkshire

Name	Year	Appt.	Principal Estates
Sir Gilbert Wace	1371	1	Oxfordshire
Sir Roger Elmerigg	1372	3	Oxfordshire
John James of Wallingford	1373	1	Oxfordshire & Berkshire
Sir Gilbert Wace	1374	2	Oxfordshire
Sir Reginald Malyns	1375	1	Oxfordshire & Berkshire
Sir John Rothwell	1376	1	Berkshire
Edmund de Stonor	1377	1	Oxfordshire
Thomas Barentyn	1378	1	Oxfordshire
Sir Gilbert Wace	1379	3	Oxfordshire
John James of Wallingford	1380	2	Oxfordshire & Berkshire
Richard Brouns	1381	1	Berkshire
Thomas Barentyn	1382	2	Oxfordshire
John Holcote	1383	1	Berkshire?
Robert Bullok	1384	1	Berkshire?
John Holcote	1385	2	Berkshire?
William Golafre	1386	1	Berkshire
Thomas Barentyn	1386	3	Oxfordshire
Sir Gilbert Wace	1387	4	Oxfordshire
Sir Thomas de la Poile	1388	1	Oxfordshire & Berkshire
William atte Wode	1389	1	Berkshire
Sir Hugh Wolf	1390	1	Oxfordshire
Robert Bullok	1391	2	Berkshire?
William Wilcotes	1392	1	Oxfordshire
Thomas Faryndon	1393	1	Berkshire
Thomas Barentyn	1394	4	Oxfordshire
Edmund Spersholt	1395	1	Berkshire
William atte Wode	1396	2	Berkshire
John Golafre	1397	1	Oxfordshire & Berkshire
Nicholas Golafre	1399	1	?
William Wilcotes	1399	2	Oxfordshire

(g) Somerset-Dorset

Name	Year	Appt.	Principal Estates
William Wynterbourn	1370	1	Dorset
Roger Manyngford	1371	1	Dorset
Sir John Hamelyn	1372	1	Somerset & Dorset
Sir Hugh Durburgh	1373	1	Somerset
Sir William Latymer	1374	1	Dorset
Sir Edmund Fitz Herbert	1375	1	Somerset & Dorset
Sir Hugh Durburgh	1376	2	Somerset
Sir John de la Mare	1377	1	Somerset
Sir William Cogan	1378	1	Somerset
Sir John Burgherssh	1379	1	Somerset
Sir Theobald Gorges	1380	3	Somerset & Dorset
Sir William Bonevill	1380	1	Somerset & Dorset
Sir William Latymer	1380	2	Dorset
Sir William Bonevill	1381	2	Somerset & Dorset
Sir Edmund Fitz Herbert	1382	3*	Somerset & Dorset
Sir John Strech	1383	2^{\dagger}	Somerset & Dorset
Sir John Burgherssh	1384	2	Somerset
John Copleston	1385	1	Devon?
Sir Humphrey de Stafford	1386	2 [‡]	Dorset (& Somerset?)
Sir John Rodeneye	1387	1	Somerset
Sir John Moigne	1388	1	Dorset
Sir Thomas Broke	1389	1	Somerset & Dorset
Sir John Berkeley of Beverstone	1390	1	Somerset & Dorset
Sir Humphrey de Stafford	1386	4 [‡]	Dorset (& Somerset?)
John Bache	1392	1	Dorset
Theobald Wykham	1393	1	Dorset
Sir John Berkeley of Beverstone	1394	3	Somerset & Dorset
Sir John Moigne	1395	3 [#]	Dorset
Sir John Rodeneye	1396	2	Somerset
Sir Thomas Arthur	1397	1	Somerset
Thomas Daccombe	1397	1	Dorset
Sir Thomas Arthur	1399	2	Somerset

* Appointed to Surrey-Sussex, 1378-9 [†] Previously appointed to Devon, 1379-80

[‡]Previously appointed to Staffordshire, 1383-4, 1388-9 [#]Appointed to Wiltshire, 1394-5

(h) Surrey-Sussex

Name	Year	Appt.	Principal Estates
William Neudegate	1371	1	Surrey
Sir Roger Dalyngrugg	1371	1	Sussex
Nicholas Welcombe	1372	1	Sussex
Robert Loxle	1373	1	Surrey & Sussex
Richard atte Halle	1374	1	Sussex?
Sir John St Clere	1375	1	Sussex
John Melburne	1376	1	Surrey?
Sir William Percy	1377	1	Sussex
Sir Edmund Fitz Herbert	1378	2*	Sussex
John Hathersham	1379	1	Surrey & Sussex
Nicholas Slyfeld	1380	1	Surrey
Sir William Percy	1381	2	Sussex
William Weston	1382	1	Surrey
Sir William Waleys	1383	1	Sussex
Robert Nutteburn	1384	1	?
Richard Hirst	1385	1	Sussex
Thomas Jardyn	1386	1	Sussex
Sir Edward St John	1388	1	Surrey & Sussex
Robert atte Mulle	1389	1	Sussex?
Robert Echyngham	1390	1	Sussex
Nicholas Carewe	1391	1	Surrey
Thomas Jardyn	1392	2	Sussex
Nicholas Slyfeld	1393	2	Surrey
Edward St John	1394	2	Surrey & Sussex
William Waleys	1395	2	Sussex
John Ashburnham	1395	1	Sussex
Sir William Fyens	1396	1	Sussex?
John Salerne	1397	1	Sussex
Sir William Fyens	1398	2	Sussex?
Richard Hirst	1399	2	Sussex

* Previously appointed to Somerset-Dorset, 1375-6

.

(i) Warwickshire-Leicestershire

Name	Year	Appt.	Principal Estates
William Catesby	1370	1	Warwickshire
Sir Richard de Herthill	1371	1	Warwickshire
Sir Roger Hillary	1372	1	Warwickshire & Leicestershire
Sir John Boyvill	1373	1	Leicestershire
Sir John Berkeley I of Coston	1374	1	Leicestershire
Sir John Burdet	1375	1	Leicestershire
Sir William Breton	1375	1	Warwickshire?
Sir Richard de Herthill	1376	2	Warwickshire
Sir Roger Perewych	1377	1	Leicestershire
Sir John de Bermyngham	1378	1	Warwickshire
Sir William Flamvill	1379	1	Leicestershire
Thomas Ralegh	1380	1	Warwickshire
Sir Thomas de Bermyngham	1381	1	Warwickshire
Sir William Bagot	1382	1	Warwickshire
Sir John de Bermyngham	1383	3*	Warwickshire
Sir John Calverley	1385	2 [†]	Leicestershire
John Parker	1386	1	Leicestershire
George del Castell	1387	1	Warwickshire
Richard de Assheby	1388	1	Leicestershire
Sir William Flamvill	1388	2	Leicestershire
Aymer de Lichfield	1389	2 [‡]	Warwickshire
Sir Robert Harington	1390	1	Leicestershire
Sir John Malore	1391	1	Warwickshire
John Wodeford	1392	1	Leicestershire
Sir Thomas de Outeby	1393	1	Leicestershire
Robert de Veer	1394	1	Leicestershire
Sir Henry de Neville	1395	1	Leicestershire
Sir Robert Gousell	1396	1	Warwickshire & Leicestershire
Sir John de Eynesford	1397	1	Herefordshire?
Aymer de Lichfield	1398	3‡	Warwickshire
Sir John Berkeley II of Coston	1399	1	Leicestershire

* Appointed to Bedfordshire-Buckinghamshire, 1380
[†] Previously appointed to Rutland, 1384-5
[‡] Appointed to Staffordshire, 1386-7, 1393-4

•

Appendix 3: Office-Holding Communities, 1330-1370

'Core officials' held ten or more appointments in a given decade; 'second rank' officials held between four and nine. Titled noblemen are not included. Brackets indicate (a) uncertainty as to an individual's rank; (b) the official's typical area of employment in joint shrievalties.

(a) Bedfordshire-Buckinghamshire

	Core Officials	Second Rank Officials
1330s		
	Sir Philip de Aylesbury (Bkm)	Sir Hugh de Croft (Bdf)
	Sir Gerard de Braybroke (Bdf & Bkm)	Sir Ralph Fitz Richard (Bdf)
	Nicholas Passelewe (Bkm)	Sir Robert Mallet (Bkm)
	Thomas de Stodlegh (Bdf)	Sir Roger de Grey (Bdf)
	Simon Croiser (Bdf)	Sir Thomas de Reynes (Bkm)
		Adam atte Glorie (Bkm)
		(Sir) John Cyfrewast (Bkm)
		Sir Geoffrey de Lucy (Bdf)
		James Freysel (Bkm)
		Sir John de Stretle (Bkm)
		Malcolm Chastillon (Bkm)
		Walter Helewell (Bdf)
1340s		
	Sir Henry de Chalfhunt (Bdf & Bkm)	Sir Thomas de Reynes (Bkm)
		Sir Gerard de Braybroke (Bkm)
		John le Venour (Bkm)
		Sir Thomas Fermbaud (Bdf)
		John Aygnel (Bkm)
		Nicholas Passelewe (Bkm)
		Sir Philip de Aylesbury (Bkm)
		Sir Thomas de Swyneford (Bdf)
		Walter Blaunkfrount (Bdf)
		Richard de Arches (Bkm)
		Giles Bossard (Bdf)
1350s		
	Sir Gerard de Braybroke (Bdf & Bkm)	Peter de Salford (Bdf)
		Sir Geoffrey de Lucy (Bkm)
		Robert de Thorpe (Bdf & Bkm)
		John de Hampden (Bkm)
		Simon Loryng (Bkm)
		Sir Hugh Chastillon (Bkm)

John le Mareschal (Bdf) Reynold, Lord Grey of Ruthin (Bdf)

Sir Roger de Puttenham (Bkm) Sir John Ragoun (Bdf) Sir John Mepertershale (Bdf) Sir Thomas de Reynes (Bkm) Sir John Ardern (Bkm) John de Olneye (Bkm)

Sir John Ragoun (Bdf) Sir Thomas de Sakeville (Bkm) Sir Gerard de Braybroke (Bdf) Sir John de Bermyngham (Bkm) (Sir) John de Malyns/Molyns (Bdf) Sir Geoffrey de Lucy (Bkm) Sir Hugh Chastillon (Bkm) Sir John Cheyne (Bkm) Sir Thomas de la/atte Dale (Bdf) Roger Trumpyngton (Bdf) Thomas Peyvre (Bdf) Thomas atte Lude (Bkm) Sir William Molyns (Bkm) John Tyringham (Bkm) Sir Giles Daubeneye (Bdf) Sir Thomas atte Hoo (Bdf) Ralph Fitz Richard (Bdf) William Mordaunt (Bdf) Thomas Salter (Bdf)

1360s

1370s

Sir John de Aylesbury (Bkm)

(b) Essex-Hertfordshire

	Core Officials	Second Rank Officials
1330s		
	Sir Thomas Gobion (Ess)	Sir Richard Mounchensy (Hrt)
	Sir John Dyn (Ess)	Robert de Gedeworth (Ess)
	John de Blomvill (Ess & Hrt)	Sir John de Coggeshale (Ess)
	Sir Robert de Hagham (Ess)	Geoffrey de la Lee (Hrt)
	Sir William Baud (Ess & Hrt)	Sir Stephen Bassingbourne (Hrt)
	Sir Hugh Fitz Symond (Hrt)	Sir John de la Haye (Hrt)
	Sir Robert Bousser (Ess)	Roger de Luda (Hrt)
		Sir Philip Pelitot (Hrt)
		Sir Edmund de Duresme (Ess)
		Sir William de Lodewyk (Hrt)
		(Sir) Robert de Rocheford (Ess)
		William de Teye (Ess)
		Sir Adam le Bloye (Ess)
		[?] Richard de Kelleshull (Ess)
1340s		
		Sir Humphrey de Walden (Ess)
		Peter de Boxstede (Ess)
		Sir Hugh Fitz Symond (Hrt)
		William de Teye (Ess)
		Sir Stephen de Bassingbourne (H
		John de Blomvill (Hrt)
		John Pecok (Hrt)
		Laurence de Ayete (Hrt)
		Sir John de Coggeshale (Ess)
		Robert Albyn (Hrt)
		Sir Robert de Hagham (Ess)
		Sir Philip Pelitot (Hrt)
1350s		
		Sir John de Haveryng (Ess)
		John Depeden (Ess)
		John de Chilterne (Hrt)
		Sir Edward de Kendale (Hrt)
		Sir John de Coggeshale (Ess)
		Sir Hugh Fitz Symond (Hrt)
		Sir John de Lodewyk (Hrt)
		Leonard de Bradenham (Ess)
		Sir Hugh Blount (Ess)
		Sir Thomas de Tyrel (Ess)

Sir Thomas de Fitlyng (Hrt) Sir Thomas Tyrel (Ess) [?] John atte Lee (?) Sir Hugh Badewe (Ess) John de Sudbury (Ess) [?] John de Bampton (Ess) Sir William de Wauton (Ess) Sir John de Sutton (Ess) Sir Gilbert Ellesfeld (Hrt) Sir Edward Fitz Symond (Hrt) Sir Henry de Coggeshale (Ess)

Sir Robert Marny (Ess) John de Westwycombe [?] John de Bampton (Ess) Sir Thomas de Fitlyng (Hrt) Sir William de Wauton (Ess) Sir Robert Turk (Hrt) Roger Keterich (Ess) Sir Robert Teye (Ess) John Henxteworth (Hrt) Sir Walter atte Lee (Hrt) Henry Asty (?) Sir Thomas Tyrel (Ess) Sir Thomas Maundevill (Ess) John Baldewyn (Hrt) Sir Richard Sutton (Ess) Sir William Langham (Ess) Richard Braghyng (Hrt) Sir Robert Swynburn (Ess) Roger Kirketon (Ess) Robert Basset (Hrt)

1370s

1360s

(c) Lincolnshire

	Core Officials	Second Rank Officials
1330s		
	Sir John de Trehampton	Sir Thomas de Neumarche
		Sir William Bayouse
		Sir William de Disny
		Sir Philip de Neville
		Thomas Levelaunce
		Gilbert de Ledred
		Sir Richard de Casterton
		Sir William Deyncourt
		Sir John de Barkeworth
		Sir Peter de Lekeburn
		Sir Richard Roos
		Sir Saier de Rocheford
		Sir John de Wylughby
		Sir Robert Darcy
		William de Spalding
		Sir John de Kirketon
		Sir Peter de Scremby
1040		Sir Humphrey de Littelbury
1340s	Sir Saier de Rocheford	Sir John de Hundon
	Sil Salei de Rocheford	Sir Philip de Neville
		Sir John de Barkeworth
		Sir Roger de Cobeldyke
		Sir John de Trehampton
		Sir John Bayouse
		Sir William Bayouse
		Sir John Bussy
		Sir Alexander Gippethorp
		[?] William de St Botulph
		Sir Walter de Trikyngham
		Sir Thomas Roos
1350s		
	Sir William Skipwith	Sir Thomas de Fulnetby
		Sir William de Colevill
		Sir John Bussy
		Sir Thomas Roos
		Sir William de Belesby
		John, Lord Mowbray
		Thomas de Levelaunce
		William de Surflet

.

		Sir Henry Grene
		William de Stayne
		Sir Robert de Colevill
1360s		Sir Thomas de Fulnetby
		Sir William de Belesby
		Sir William Marmyon
		Sir Thomas de Ingelby
		Sir John Cavendish
		Sir John de Boys
		Richard de Salteby
		Sir William Haulay
1370s		on Winnan Luandy
	Sir William de Spaigne	Sir John Dymmok
		Sir William Bussy
		Sir John Auncell
		Sir Ralph de Cromwell
		Sir John Poucher
		Sir Thomas de Ingelby
		John Hode
		Sir Thomas de Kydale
		Sir William Skipwith
		Sir John de Rocheford
		Sir Thomas de Hungerford
		Thomas Claymond
		Roger Toup
		Sir John de Boys
		Sir Robert Harington
		Sir Ralph Basset
		Sir Frederick de Tylney
		Nicholas Hatclyf
		Sir Thomas Fitz William
		(Sir) Roger de Kirketon
		Sir William Marmyon
		Thomas de Pinchbeck
		Sir John Cavendish
		Sir Andrew Luttrell
		Henry de Asty
		Sir William Wichyngham
		William Wihum
		Sir William Huntyngfeld
		Sir Robert de Haulay
		Simon Symeon
		Richard Neuton
		Sir Robert de Haulay
		Richard Neuton

Sir Ralph de Rocheford Sir Thomas Holbech Sir Robert de Wylughby Sir Philip Darcy Sir John Welle

•

(d) Oxfordshire-Berkshire

	Core Officials	Second Rank Officials
1330s		
	(Sir) James de Wodestok (Brk & Oxf)	John de Alveton (Oxf)
	Sir Robert Achard (Brk)	Sir Gilbert de Ellesfeld (Brk)
	Sir Thomas de Langeleye	Richard de Williamescote
	Sir William de Spersholt (Brk)	John de Brompton (Brk)
	Sir Thomas de Coudray (Brk)	John de Benham (Brk)
		Sir Thomas de Foxle (Brk)
		William de Louches (Oxf)
		Sir John de Leukenore (Oxf)
		Sir John de Whitefeld (Oxf)
		Sir John de Broughton (Oxf)
		Richard de Abberbury (Brk)
		John de Brouns (Brk)
		Sir Philip de Engelfield (Oxf)
		Sir John Golafre (Brk & Oxf)
1340s		
	Richard de Williamescote (Oxf)	Robert Mary (Brk)
	Sir Thomas de Langeleye (Oxf)	Sir John Golafre (Brk)
		John de Alveton (Brk & Oxf)
		John Laundels (Oxf)
		Sir Thomas Huscarl (Brk)
		Sir Edmund de Chelreye (Brk)
		Thomas de Pentelowe (Brk)
		Robert Fitz Elys (Oxf)
1350s		
15503	Sir Thomas de Langeleye (Oxf)	John Laundels (Brk & Oxf)
	Shi Thomas do Langeloyo (only	Sir Thomas Besiles (Brk & Oxf)
		Richard de Burton (Oxf)
		Sir John de Stouford (Oxf)
		Sir Adam de Shareshull (Oxf)
		Sir William de Shareshull (Oxf)
		Sir John Golafre (Oxf)
		John de Alveton (Oxf)
		Sir John de Nowers (Oxf)
		Sir Thomas Huscarl (Brk)
1360s		Sii Thomas Huscari (Dik)
1300\$	Siz Bosoz do Elmoriza (Ovf)	Sir John de Trillowe (Brk)
	Sir Roger de Elmerigg (Oxf)	Sir John de Trillowe (Brk)
		John de Estbury (Brk)
		Sir Nicholas Dammory (Oxf) Sir Roger de Cotesford (Oxf)
		SILKOPEL DE COLESIOID (UXI)

Sir Thomas Besiles (Brk)

1370s

Sir Gilbert Wace (Brk & Oxf) Sir John de Foxle (Brk) Sir Thomas de la Mare (Brk) John de Baldyngton (Oxf) Sir Reginald Malyns (Oxf) Sir John Kentwode (Brk) John James of Wallingford (Brk) Sir Warin de Lisle (Brk) Sir John de Nowers (Oxf) Sir Roger de Elmerigg (Oxf) John Hardy (Oxf) John Hardewyk (Oxf) Sir Hugh Segrave (Brk) Robert de Wighthull (Oxf) Sir Roger de Cotesford (Oxf) Sir Robert Symeon (Oxf) Nicholas de Somerton (Oxf) Sir Thomas de Broughton (Oxf) John de Vernon (Oxf) Thomas de Hoton (Brk) Henry Ropere (Brk) Sir John de Leukenore (Oxf) Sir Richard de Abberbury (Oxf) John de Estbury (Brk) Sir Thomas de Langeford (Brk) Sir John Golafre (Oxf)

	Core Officials	Second Rank Officials
1330s		
	Sir John de Hayton (Sry)	Sir John de Ifeld (Sry)
	Sir Nicholas Gentil (Ssx)	Sir John Dabernoun (Sry)
	William de Weston (Sry)	Sir Roger de Bavent (Ssx)
	William de Northo (Sry & Ssx)	Sir Thomas de Euer (Sry)
	Sir Edward de St John (Ssx)	Sir Andrew de Medstede (Ssx)
	Sir Robert de Stangrave (Sry)	Sir Henry Husee (Ssx)
		Sir Thomas de Weston (Sry)
		Sir William Vaghan (Sry)
		Sir Ralph Saunzaver (Ssx)
		Sir Thomas de Brewes (Sry & Ssx
1340s		
	Sir John de Hayton (Sry)	John de Hadresham (Sry)
	William de Northo (Ssx)	Sir Andrew Peverel (Ssx)
		Sir Roger Husee (Sry)
		William de Cessyngham (Ssx)
		Sir Henry Husee (Ssx)
		Roger Aperdele (Sry)
1350s		
	Sir Simon de Codyngton (Sry)	Sir Andrew Peverel (Ssx)
		William de Northo (Ssx)
		Robert de Halsham (Ssx)
		William de Notton (Sry & Ssx)
		William Dabernoun (Sry)
		Sir Thomas de Hoo (Ssx)
		Sir Ralph St Oweyn (Ssx)
1360s		
		Sir Simon de Codyngton (Sry)
		William Neudegate (Sry)
		Sir John Waleys (Ssx)
		Ralph Thurbarn (Sry)
		Sir Andrew Sakeville (Ssx)
		Sir Roger Dalingrigge (Ssx)
		Sir Thomas de Uvedale (Sry)
		(Sir) William Croiser (Sry)
1270		Sir Andrew Peverel (Ssx)
1370s		Cia William Estemation (Sau)
	Sir Edward de St John (Ssx)	Sir William Echyngham (Ssx)
	Robert Loxle (Sry)	Henry Asty (Ssx) Sir Pobert Bealknap (Ssx)
	Sir Roger Dalingrigge (Ssx) Sir John Waleys (Ssx)	Sir Robert Bealknap (Ssx) Thomas Illeston (Sry)

Nicholas Welcombe (Ssx) Sir John de St Clere (Ssx) John Olyver (Sry) William Neudegate (Sry) (Sir) William Croiser (Sry) Sir William Percy (Ssx) John Wayvill (Ssx) William Batesford (Ssx) Robert Halsham (Ssx) John de Hadresham (Sry) John Kyngesfold (Sry) Nicholas Slyfeld (Sry) Sir William Cobham (Sry) Nicholas Carewe (Sry) Sir Andrew Peverel (Ssx) Richard Halle (Ssx) Sir Reynold Cobham (Sry) (f) Warwickshire-Leicestershire

	Core Officials	Second Rank Officials
1330s		
	Sir Richard de Egebaston (Lec)	Sir John Ryvel (War)
		Sir William Motoun (Lec)
		Sir Roger de Aylesbury (War)
		John de Peyto (War)
		Hugh Turvill (Lec)
		William de Erneys (War)
		Nicholas de Stratford (War)
		Thomas de Asteley (War)
		Sir Thomas de Chaworth (Lec)
		Sir John Folevill of Ashby (Lec)
		(Sir) Roger Belegrave (Lec)
		Sir Robert de Sadyngton (Lec)
		Sir Robert Burdet (Lec)
		Sir Nicholas Charnels (Lec)
		Henry de Hockele (War)
		William de Sutton (War)
		Adam de Stivynton (War)
		William de Bredon (Lec)
1340s		
		(Sir) John de la Lee (War)
		Sir William Motoun (Lec)
		Sir John le Waleys (Lec)
		Sir Richard de Whitacre (War)
		Sir John de Boyvill (Lec)
		Sir Nicholas Charnels (Lec)
		John de Peyto (War)
		Peter de Montfort (War)
		Richard de Stoneleye (War)
		Robert de Bereford (War)
		Sir Richard de Herthill (War)
		Simon Pakeman (Lec)
		Sir John Walssh (Lec)
1350s		
		Sir Thomas Malesoures (Lec)
		Sir William Skipwith (Lec &Wa
		Sir John Folevill of Ashby (Lec)
		William de Catesby (War)
		Sir Jchn Malore (Lec)
		Sir Roger la Zouche (Lec)
		Simon Pakeman (Lec)

		Simon de Bosweworth (War)
		Sir Gilbert Chasteleyn (War)
1360s	Simon Pakeman (Lec & War)	Sir Fulk de Bermyngham (War)
		Philip Purfrey (War)
		William de Catesby (War)
		John Charnels (Lec)
		Sir Roger Belers (Lec)
		Sir John de Clinton (Lec & War)
		Sir John Talbot (Lec)
		Sir William Flamvill (Lec)
		Sir William Ferrers of Groby (Lec)
1370s	Sir James Belers (Lec)	Sir William Flamvill (Lec)
		Sir William de Burgh (Lec)
		Sir John de Clinton (Lec & War)
		Sir Roger Belers (Lec)
		Thomas Meryngton (War)
		John le Rous (War)
		Sir Richard de Herthill (War)
		Hugh Glen (Lec)
		Thomas de Ruyton (War)
		(Sir) John Talbot (Lec)
		Sir Thomas de Bermyngham (War)
		Sir John de Berkeley (Lec)
		Sir John Burdet (Lec)
		Sir Ralph Basset (Lec)
		Sir Thomas de Ingelby (War)
		Sir William Breton (War)
		Sir Thomas le Walsh (Lec)
		Richard Hotoft (Lec)
		Sir John Peyto (War)
		Sir Robert de Stafford (War)
		Sir Thomas Erdyngton (Lec)
		William Dexter (Lec)
		Simon Pakeman (Lec & War)
		Sir John Boyvill (Lec)
		Sir John Bottetourt (War)
		Henry de Ardern (War)

(g) Wiltshire

	Core Officials	Second Rank Officials
1330s		
	Sir Robert de Hungerford	Sir Richard Daunteseye
	Sir John Mauduit	Sir Peter Doynel
	Sir Robert Selyman	Hildebrand de London
		Sir Reginald Pavely
		William Percehay
		Sir Peter de Scudamore
		Gilbert de Berewik
		Robert Broke
1340s	•	
		Nicholas Lambard
		Sir John Mauduit
		Robert Russell
		Sir Robert Selyman
		Sir Thomas de Seymour
1350s		
		Gilbert de Berewik
		John Bluet
		John Everard
		Sir John de Roches
		Sir Thomas de Seymour
1360s		
		Sir Robert de la Mare
		Sir Thomas de Hungerford
		Sir Henry Sturmy
		Michael Skillyng
		Sir Laurence St Martin
1370s		.
	Sir Thomas de Hungerford	Sir John de la Mare
	Sir Laurence St Martin	William de Worfton
		Sir Nicholas Bonham
		Sir John Daunteseye
		Sir Robert de la Mare
		Thomas Drew
		Sir Edward Cerne
		Sir Henry Sturmy

_

.

	Core Officials	Second Rank Officials
1330s	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
	Sir John de Eland	John de Kilvyngton
	Sir William de Scargill	Sir Peter de Saltmarsh
	Sir Ralph de Bulmere	Sir Roger de Somervill
	Sir Henry Vavasour	Sir Thomas de Shefeld
	-	Sir Robert le Conestable
		Sir John de Moryn
		Sir John de Sutton
		Sir William de Twenge
		Sir John de Colville
		Sir Nicholas de Wortele
		Sir Thomas Dayvill
		Sir Robert de Scorburgh
		Sir Anketin Salveyn
		Sir Thomas de Ughtred
		Sir John de Faucomberge
		Sir Thomas de Metham
		Geoffrey de Melsamby
		Sir William Playce
		Sir John de Malghom
		Sir Brian de Thornhill
		Sir William Malebys
		Sir Nicholas de Meynill
		Sir Thomas de Rokeby
		Laurence Castelay
		Sir John Mauleverer
		Sir Henry de Percy
		Sir John de Rithre
		Nicholas de Portyngton
		Sir Ralph Fitz Ralph
		Sir Ralph de Hastynges
		John de Sourdevall
		Sir Walter de Faucomberge
		Sir Alexander Neville
		William de Slyngesby
		Sir William Roos
		William de Raygate
1340s		
	Sir William de Scargill	Sir John de Eland
		Sir Prion de Thornhill

Sir John de Eland Sir Brian de Thornhill Sir Anketin Salveyn

William de Scurueton Sir Gerard Salveyn Sir William Grammary Sir Thomas de Rokeby Sir John de Faucomberge Sir Peter de Nuttele Sir John de Malghom Sir Nicholas de Wortele Sir Robert de Scardeburgh John Frere Sir William Playce Sir Thomas de Ughtred John de Ellerker Sir Ralph Lascelles Marmaduke Darrell Sir William de Plumpton Sir John de Sutton Sir Thomas de Shefeld Sir William St Quintin Francis Barneby

Sir Thomas de Ughtred Sir Peter de Nuttele Sir Thomas de Seton Sir Brian de Thornhill Sir Thomas de Fencotes Roger Blaykeston William Basset Sir William de Plumpton Sir Miles de Stapleton John Pudesay William de Fynchedon

Sir Thomas de Musgrave William de Fynchedon Sir William de Mirfield Sir Richard Lescrope Sir John Chaumon Sir William de Aton John Bentley Sir Simon de Heselarton Sir Ralph Neville Richard de Ask William de Nessefeld

1350s

1360s

1370s

Sir Roger de Fulthorpe Sir John Conestable of Halsham Sir John Saville Sir William Mirfield Sir William Percy Sir Thomas de Sutton Sir Robert de Swylyngton Sir Thomas de Ingelby

Sir John Bygod Sir William de Aton Sir William de Melton John de Laton Sir Robert Roos Robert Lorymer **Robert Passelewe** William de Nessefeld Sir Thomas de Ingelby John Gower Sir Simon de Heselarton Sir Richard Lescrope John de Lokton Sir John St Quintin Sir Peter de Mauley Sir Thomas de Sutton (Sir) John Percy Richard de Richemond Sir James de Pykering William, Lord Latymer [?] Sir Robert Conyers Sir Donald de Heselrigg Roger de Kirketon William de Gairgrave Sir Robert Neville of Hornby Sir Henry Fitz Hugh Sir Robert de Rouclyf John de Preston Sir William de Erghome Sir Adam de Rotherfield Sir Ralph de Hastynges

Bibliography

i. Manuscript Sources

(a) Public Record Office, Kew

- C 1 Court of Chancery, Early Proceedings
- C 47 Chancery Miscellanea
- C 61 Chancery, Gascon Rolls
- C 71 Chancery, Scottish Rolls
- C 76 Chancery, Treaty Rolls
- C 81 Chancery Warrants
- C 242 Chancery Files: Certificates of Election, Coroners and Verderers
- C 258 Chancery Files: Certiorari (corpus cum causa)
- C 267 Chancery Files: Certificates of Election
- E 36 Exchequer, Treasury of Receipt, Books
- E 101 Exchequer, King's Remembrancer, Accounts Various
- E 198 Exchequer, K.R., Documents Relating to Serjeanties, Knights' Fees, etc
- E 199 Exchequer, K.R., Sheriffs' Accounts
- JUST 1 Eyre and Assize Rolls
- SC 1 Special Collections, Ancient Correspondence
- SC 8 Special Collections, Ancient Petitions

(b) British Library, London

Additional Manuscripts

Cotton Manuscripts

ii. Printed Primary Sources

The 1341 Royal Inquest in Lincolnshire, ed. B.W. McLane, Lincolnshire Record Society, 78 (1988).

Abstracts of Feet of Fines Relating to Wiltshire for the Reign of Edward III, ed. C.R. Elrington, Wiltshire Record Society, 29 (1973).

Abstracts of the Inquisitiones Post Mortem Relating to Nottinghamshire, ed. K.S.S. Train, Thoroton Society Record Series, 12 (1949).

Adae Murimuth Continuatio Chronicarum, ed. E.M. Thompson (Rolls Series, 1889).

Ancient Petitions Relating to Northumberland, ed. C.M. Fraser, Surtees Society, 176 (1961).

Anglo-Norman Political Songs, ed. J.S.T. Aspin, Anglo-Norman Texts, 11 (Oxford, 1953).

Annales Monastici, ed. H.R. Luard, 5 vols (Rolls Series, 1864-69).

The Boarstall Cartulary, ed. H.E. Salter, Oxford Historical Society, 88 (1930).

Calendar of Ancient Deeds, 6 vols (London, 1890-1915).

Calendar of Chancery Warrants, 1244-1326 (London, 1927).

Calendar of Charter Rolls, 1226-1516, 6 vols (London, 1903-1927).

Calendar of Close Rolls, 1272-1509, 47 vols (London, 1911-63).

Calendar of Documents Relating to Scotland, ed. J. Bain, 4 vols (London, 1881-88).

Calendar of Inquisitions Miscellaneous, 1216-1422, 7 vols (London, 1916-69).

Calendar of Inquisitions Post Mortem, Edward I to Henry V, 20 vols (London, 1906-1995).

Calendar of Memoranda Rolls (Exchequer). Michaelmas 1326-Michaelmas 1327 (London, 1968).

Calendar of Papal Registers: Papal Letters, 18 vols (London, 1893-1989).

Calendar of Papal Registers: Petitions, 1342-1419 (London, 1896).

Calendar of Patent Rolls, 1216-1509, 55 vols (London, 1891-1916).

Cartulary of the Medieval Archives of Christ Church, ed. N. Denholm-Young, Oxford Historical Society, 92 (1931).

Chronica Monasterii de Melsa, ed. E.A. Bond, 3 vols (Rolls Series, 1867-68).

The Chronicle of Adam Usk, 1377-1421, ed. and trans. C. Given-Wilson (Oxford, 1997).

Chronicles of the Revolution 1397-1400: The Reign of Richard II, ed. and trans. C. Given-Wilson (Manchester, 1993).

Chronicon Henrici Knighton, ed. J.R. Lumby, 2 vols (Rolls Series, 1895).

Chroniques de Londres, ed. G.J. Aungier, Camden Society, 28 (London, 1844).

A Collection of Charters relating to Goring, Streatly and the Neighbourhood, 1181-1546, ed. T.R. Gambier-Parry, 2 vols, Oxfordshire Record Society, 13-14 (1931-32).

Crecy and Calais from the Original Records in the Public Record Office, ed. G. Wrottesley (London, 1898).

Cumberland Lay Subsidy: Being the Account of a Fifteenth and Tenth Collected 6th Edward III, ed. J.P. Steel (Kendal, 1912).

The Devonshire Lay Subsidy of 1332, ed. A.M. Erskine, Devon and Cornwall Record Society, New Series, 14 (1969).

The Early English Versions of the Gesta Romanorum, ed. S.J.H. Herrtage, Early English Text Society, 33 (1879).

English Historical Documents, 1189-1327, ed. H. Rothwell (London, 1975).

English Suits before the Parlement of Paris 1420-1436, ed. C.T. Allmand and C.A.J. Armstrong, Camden Society, 4th Series, 26 (1982).

The Eyre of Northamptonshire, 1329-30, ed. D.W. Sutherland, Selden Society, 97-8, 2 vols (London, 1983).

Foedera, Conventiones, Litterae etc., ed. T. Rymer, 4 vols in 7 parts (Record Commission, 1816-69)

Flores Historianum, ed. H.R. Luard, 3 vols (Rolls Series, 1890).

Historia Anglicana 1272-1381, ed. H.T. Riley, 2 vols (Rolls Series, 1863-64).

'Indentures of retinue with John of Gaunt, Duke of Lancaster, enrolled in chancery 1367-1399', ed. N.B. Lewis, *Camden Miscellany XXII*, Camden Society, 4th Series, 1 (1964), pp.77-112.

Inquisitions and Assessments Relating to Feudal Aids, 1284-1431, 6 vols (London, 1899-1920).

John of Gaunt's Register, 1371-5, ed. S. Armitage-Smith, 2 vols, Camden Society, 3rd Series, 20-1 (1911).

John of Gaunt's Register, 1379-83, ed. E.C. Lodge and R. Somerville, 2 vols, Camden Society, 3rd Series, 61-2 (1937).

The Lay Subsidy Roll for Warwickshire of Edward III (1332), ed. W.F. Carter, Dugdale Society Publications, 6 (Oxford, 1926).

The Life and Campaigns of the Black Prince, ed. R. Barber (Woodbridge, 1986).

List of Escheators for England and Wales, PRO Lists and Indexes, 72 (London, 1971).

List of Sheriffs for England and Wales, PRO Lists and Indexes, 9 (London, 1893).

Middle English Verse Romances, ed. D.B. Sands (New York, 1966).

The Mirror of Justices, ed. W.J. Whittaker, Selden Society, 7 (London, 1895 for 1893).

Northern Petitions illustrative of Life in Berwick, Cumberland and Durham in the Fourteenth Century, ed. C.M. Fraser, Surtees Society, 194 (1981).

The Northumberland Lay Subsidy Roll of 1296, ed. C.M. Fraser (Newcastle, 1968).

Parliamentary Writs and Writs of Military Summons, ed. F. Palgrave, 2 vols in 4 (London, 1827-34).

Paston Letters and Papers of the Fifteenth Century, ed. N. Davis, 2 vols (Oxford, 1976).

The Plumpton Letters and Papers, ed. J. Kirby, Camden Society, 5th Series, 8 (1996).

Polychronicon Ranulphi Higden, ed. C. Babington et al, 9 vols (Rolls Series, 1865-69).

'Private indentures for life service in peace and war 1278-1476', ed. M. Jones and S. Walker, *Camden Miscellany XXXII*, Camden Society, 5th Series, 3 (1994), pp.1-190.

Proceedings Before the Justices of the Peace in the Fourteenth and Fifteenth Centuries, ed. B.H. Putnam (London, 1938).

Red Book of the Exchequer, ed. H. Hall, 3 vols (Rolls Series, 1896).

Register of Edward the Black Prince, ed. M.C.B. Dawes, 4 vols (London, 1930-33).

Reliquae Antiquae. Scraps from Ancient Manuscripts, illustrating chiefly early English Literature and the English Language, ed. T. Wright and J.O. Halliwell, 2 vols (1841-3).

Return of the Name of Every Member of the Lower House of the Parliaments of England, Scotland and Ireland, 1213-1874 (London, 1878).

Rolls from the Office of the Sheriff of Beds. and Bucks., 1332-1334., ed. G.H. Fowler, Quarto Memoirs of the Bedfordshire Historical Society, 3 (Apsley Guise, 1929).

Rotuli Parliamentorum, ed. J. Strachey et al, 6 vols (London, 1767-83).

Rotuli Scotiae, ed. D Macpherson et al, 2 vols (Record Commission, 1814).

Rymes of Robyn Hood: An Introduction to the English Outlaw, ed. R.B. Dobson and J. Taylor, (Stroud, 1997 revised edn).

Scalacronica. The Reigns of Edward I, Edward II and Edward III as Recorded by Sir Thomas Gray, ed. and trans. H. Maxwell (Glasgow, 1907).

The Scope and Grosvenor Controversy, ed. N.H. Nicolas, 2 vols (London, 1832).

Select Cases before the King's Council 1243-1482, ed. I.S. Leadam and J.F. Baldwin, Selden Society, 35 (Cambridge MA, 1918).

Select Cases in Chancery 1364-1471, ed. W.P. Baildon, Selden Society, 10 (London, 1896).

Select Cases in the Court of King's Bench. Edward III, Volume 5, ed. G.O. Sayles, Selden Society, 76 (London, 1958 for 1957).

Sixth Report of the Royal Commission on Historical Manuscripts (London, 1877).

State Trials in the Reign of Edward I, 1289-1293, ed. T.F. Tout and H. Johnstone, Camden Society, 3rd Series, 9 (1906).

Statutes of the Realm, 1101-1713, ed. A. Luders et al (Record Commission, 1810-1828).

The Tales of Canterbury by Geoffrey Chaucer, ed. R.A. Pratt (Boston MA, 1966).

The Taxpayers of Medieval Gloucestershire. An Analysis of the 1327 Lay Subsidy Roll with a New Edition of its Text, ed. P. Franklin (Stroud, 1993).

Testamenta Vetusta: being illustrations from wills, of manners, customs, &c. as well as of the descents and possessions of many distinguished families, ed. N.H. Nicolas, 2 vols (London, 1826).

The Vision of William Concerning Piers the Plowman together with Richard the Redeless, ed. W.W. Skeat, 2 vols (Oxford, 1886).

Thomas Wright's Political Songs of England from the Reign of John to that of Edward II, with an introduction by P. Coss (Cambridge, 1996).

Treaty Rolls Preserved in the Public Record Office. Volume 2: 1337-39, ed. J. Ferguson (London, 1972).

The Vision of Piers Plowman, ed. A.V.C. Schmidt (London, 1978).

The Wardrobe Book of William de Norwell, ed. M. Lyon, B. Lyon and H.S. Lucas (Brussels, 1983).

The War of Saint-Sardos, 1323-25, ed. P. Chaplais, Camden Society, 3rd Series, 87 (1954).

Warwickshire Feet of Fines. Volume 2: 1284-1345, ed. E. Stokes and L. Drucker, Dugdale Society, 15 (1939).

The Warwickshire Hundred Rolls of 1279-80: Stoneleigh and Kineton Hundreds, ed. T. John, Records of Social and Economic History, New Series, 19 (Oxford, 1992).

The Westminster Chronicle 1381-94, ed. L.C. Hector and B.F. Harvey (Oxford, 1982).

The Wiltshire Tax List of 1332, ed. D.A. Crowley, Wiltshire Record Society, 45 (1989).

Year Book of 7 Edward II, 1313-14, ed. W.C. Bolland, Selden Society Year Books Series, 15 (London, 1922).

Year Books of the Reign of King Edward the Third, Years XIII and XIV, ed. L.O. Pike (Rolls Series, 1886).

Year Books of the Reign of King Edward the Third, Years XIV and XV, ed. L.O. Pike (Rolls Series, 1889).

Year Books of the Reign of King Edward the Third, Year XX (Part One), ed. L.O. Pike (Rolls Series, 1908).

Yorkshire Hundred and Quo Warranto Rolls, ed. B. English, Yorkshire Archaeological Society, Record Series, 151 (1996 for 1993-4).

iii. Secondary Sources

Acheson, E., A Gentry Community: Leicestershire in the Fifteenth Century, c.1422-c.1485 (Cambridge, 1992).

Ackerman, R.W., 'The knighting ceremonies in the Middle English Romances', Speculum, 19 (1944), pp.285-313.

Alford, J.A., ed., A Companion to Piers Plowman (Los Angeles, 1986).

Amt, E., The Accession of Henry II in England: Royal Government Restored 1149-1159 (Woodbridge, 1993).

Astill, G.G., 'The Medieval Gentry: a Study in Leicestershire Society 1350-1399', unpublished Birmingham University PhD thesis, 1977.

————, 'Social advancement through seignorial service? The case of Simon Pakeman', *Leicestershire Archaeological and Historical Society*, 54 (1978-9), pp.14-22.

A. Ayton, 'The English army and the Normandy campaign of 1346', England and Normandy in the Middle Ages, ed. D. Bates and A. Curry (London, 1994), pp.253-68.

———, Knights and Warhorses: Military Service and the English Aristocracy under Edward III (Woodbridge, 1994).

———, 'English armies in the fourteenth century', Arms, Armies and Fortifications in the Hundred Years War, ed. A. Curry and M. Hughes (Woodbridge, 1994), pp.21-38.

, 'Knights, esquires and military service: the evidence of the armorial cases before the Court of Chivalry', *The Medieval Military Revolution: State, Society and Military Change in Medieval and Early Modern Europe*, ed. A. Ayton and J.L. Price (London, 1995), pp.81-104.

, 'Edward III and the English aristocracy at the beginning of the Hundred Years War', Armies, Chivalry and Warfare in Medieval Britain and France, ed. M. Strickland (Stamford, 1998), pp.173-206.

Barber, R., Edward, Prince of Wales and Aquitaine (London, 1978).

Bean, J.M.W., From Lord to Patron: Lordship in Late Medieval England (Manchester, 1989).

———, 'The landlords', *The Agrarian History of England and Wales. Volume 3: 1348-1500*, ed. E. Miller (Cambridge, 1991), pp.526-547.

Bedell, J., 'Memory and proof of age in England 1272-1327', Past and Present, 162 (1999), pp.3-27.

Bellamy, J.G., 'The Coterel gang: an anatomy of a band of fourteenth-century criminals', *EHR*, 79 (1964), pp.696-717.

———, Crime and Public Order in England in the Later Middle Ages (London, 1973).

, Robin Hood: An Historical Enquiry (London, 1985).

——, Bastard Feudalism and the Law (London, 1989).

Bennett, M.J., 'A county community: social cohesion amongst the Cheshire gentry, 1400-1425', Northern History, 8 (1973), pp.24-44.

———, Community, Class and Careerism: Cheshire and Lancashire Society in the Age of Sir Gawain and the Green Knight (Cambridge, 1983).

Biggs, D., 'Sheriffs and justices of the peace: the patterns of Lancastrian governance, 1399-1401', *Nottingham Medieval Studies*, 40 (1996), pp.149-166.

Blakeway, J.B., The Sheriffs of Shropshire (Shrewsbury, 1831).

Boorman, J., 'The sheriffs of Henry II and the significance of 1170', Law and Government in Medieval England and Normandy. Essays in Honour of Sir James Holt, ed. G. Garnett and J. Hudson (Cambridge, 1994), pp.255-75.

Bothwell, J., 'Edward III and the 'new nobility': largesse and limitation in fourteenthcentury England', *EHR*, 112 (1997), pp.1111-1140.

Breslaw, B., 'The English Sheriff during the Reign of King Edward I', unpublished Ohio Stark University PhD, 1968.

Britnell, R.H. and Pollard, A.J. ed., The McFarlane Legacy: Studies in Late Medieval Politics and Society, (Stroud, 1995).

Brown, A., 'London and north-west Kent in the later middle ages: the development of a land market', *Archaeologia Cantiana*, 92 (1976), pp.145-55.

Brown, A.L, 'The English campaign in Scotland, 1400', British Government and Administration. Studies Presented to S.B. Chrimes, ed. H. Hearder and H.R. Loyn (Cardiff, 1974), pp.40-54.

_____, The Governance of Later Medieval England 1272-1461 (London, 1989).

Bullock-Davies, C., Menestrellorum Multitudo: Minstrels at a Royal Feast (Cardiff, 1978).

Burrow, J.A., The Ages of Man. A Study in Medieval Writing and Thought (Oxford, 1986).

Cam, H.M., Studies in the Hundred Rolls: Some Aspects of Thirteenth-Century Administration, Oxford Studies in Social and Legal History, 6 (Oxford, 1921).

------, 'The general eyres of 1329-30', EHR, 39 (1924), pp.241-52.

———, The Hundred and the Hundred Rolls (Cambridge, 1930).

———, Liberties and Communities in Medieval England. Collected Studies in Local Administration and Topography (Cambridge, 1944).

Carpenter, C., 'The Beauchamp affinity: a study of bastard feudalism at work', EHR, 95 (1980), pp.514-32.

-----, 'Law, justice and landowners in late medieval England', Law and History Review, 1 (1983), pp.205-37.

------, Locality and Polity: A Study of Warwickshire Landed Society 1401-1499 (Cambridge, 1992).

------, 'Gentry and community in medieval England', Journal of British Studies, 33 (1994), pp.340-80.

Carpenter, D.A, 'The decline of the curial sheriff in England 1194-1258', EHR, 91 (1976), pp.1-32.

-----, 'What happened in 1258?', War and Government in the Middle Ages: Essays in Honour of J.O. Prestwich, ed. J. Gillingham and J. Holt (Woodbridge, 1984), pp.106-19.

-----, 'King, magnates and society: the personal rule of King Henry III', Speculum, 60 (1985), pp.39-70.

-----, 'Debate: bastard feudalism revised', Past and Present, 131 (1991), pp.180-5.

Carus-Wilson, E.M., The Overseas Trade of Bristol in the Later Middle Ages (London, 1967).

Cherry, M., 'The Courtenay earls of Devon: the formation and disintegration of a late medieval aristocratic affinity', *Southern History*, 1 (1979), pp.71-97.

Clark, L., 'Magnates and their affinities in the parliaments of 1386-1421', *The McFarlane Legacy: Studies in Late Medieval Politics and Society*, ed. R.H. Britnell and A.J. Pollard (Stroud, 1995), pp.127-53.

Colvin, H.M., ed., The History of the King's Works, 3 vols (London, 1963).

Complete Peerage of England, Scotland, Ireland, Great Britain and the United Kingdom, The, ed. G.E. Cokayne, revised by V. Gibbs, H.A. Doubleday and Lord Howard de Walden, 12 vols in 13 parts (London, 1910-57).

Cooper, J.P., 'The counting of manors', EcHR, 2nd Series, 8 (1955-56), pp.377-89.

Coss, P., The Langley Family and its Cartulary: A Study in Late Medieval 'Gentry', Dugdale Society Occasional Papers, 22 (Oxford, 1974).

——, 'Knighthood and the early thirteenth-century county court', *Thirteenth-Century* England II. Proceedings of the Newcastle upon Tyne Conference 1987, ed. P.R. Coss and S.D. Lloyd (Woodbridge, 1988), pp.45-57.

------, 'Bastard feudalism revised', Past and Present, 125 (1989), pp.39-54.

——, Lordship, Knighthood and Locality: A Study in English Society c.1180-c.1280 (Cambridge1991).

-----, 'Debate: bastard feudalism revised', Past and Present, 131 (1991), pp.190-203.

——, The Knight in Medieval England 1000-1400 (Stroud, 1993).

-----, 'The formation of the English gentry', Past and Present, 147 (1995), pp.38-64.

-----, 'Knights, esquires and the origins of social gradation in England', TRHS, 6th Series, 5 (1995), pp.155-178.

Crook, D., 'The later eyres', EHR, 97 (1982), pp.241-68.

Crouch, D., The Image of Aristocracy in Britain 1000-1300 (London, 1992).

———, 'From Stenton to McFarlane: models of societies of the twelfth and thirteenth centuries', *Transactions of the Royal Historical Society*, 6th Series, 5 (1995), pp.179-200.

Crump, C.G., 'A note on the criticism of records', Bulletin of the John Rylands Library, 8 (1924), pp.140-4.

Davies, J.C., The Baronial Opposition to Edward II (Cambridge, 1918).

Denholm-Young, N., 'Feudal society in the thirteenth century: the knights', Collected Papers on Medieval Subjects (Oxford, 1946), pp.56-67.

-----, The Country Gentry in the Fourteenth Century (Oxford, 1969).

Dixon, M.C., 'John de Coupland – hero to villain', *The Battle of Neville's Cross 1346*, ed. D. Rollason and M. Prestwich (Stamford, 1998), pp.36-49.

Du Boulay, F.R.H., An Age of Ambition: English Society in the Late Middle Ages (London, 1970).

English, B., The Lords of Holderness 1086-1260: A Study in Feudal Society (Hull, 1991).

Everitt, A., The Community of Kent and the Great Rebellion 1640-60 (Leicester, 1966)

Faulkner, K., 'The transformation of knighthood in early thirteenth-century England', *EHR*, 111 (1996), pp.1-23.

Foss, E., A Biographical Dictionary of the Judges of England, 1066-1870 (London, 1870).

Fowler, K., The King's Lieutenant: Henry of Grosmont, First Duke of Lancaster 1310-1361 (London, 1969).

Frame, R., 'The Justiciarship of Ralph Ufford: warfare and politics in fourteenth-century Ireland', *Studia Hibernica*, 13 (1973), pp.7-47.

——, English Lordship in Ireland 1318-1361 (Oxford, 1982).

Fryde, N., 'Edward III's removal of his ministers and judges, 1340-1', BIHR, 48 (1975), pp.149-61.

———, The Tyranny and Fall of Edward II, 1321-1326 (Cambridge, 1979).

Furley, J.S., City Government of Winchester from the Records of the XIV and XV Centuries (Oxford, 1928).

Gillingham, J.B., 'Crisis or continuity? The structure of royal authority in England 1369-1422', *Das Spätmittelalteriche Königtum im Europäischen Vergleich*, ed. R. Schneider (Sigmaringen, 1987), pp.59-80.

Given-Wilson, C., The Royal Household and the King's Affinity: Service, Politics and Finance in England 1360-1413 (London, 1986).

——, The English Nobility in the Later Middle Ages: The Fourteenth-Century Political Community (London, 1987).

-----, 'The King and the gentry in fourteenth-century England', *TRHS*, 5th Series, 37 (1987), pp.87-102.

------, 'Wealth and credit, public and private: the earls of Arundel 1306-1397', EHR, 106 (1991), pp.1-26.

Gladwin, I., The Sheriff: The Man and the Office (London, 1974).

Goodman, A., The Loyal Conspiracy: The Lords Appellant under Richard II (London, 1971).

Gorski, R., 'A methodological Holy Grail: nominal record linkage in a medieval context', *Medieval Prosopography*, 17 (1996), pp.145-79.

Green, J., 'The sheriffs of William the Conqueror', Anglo-Norman Studies, 5 (1982), pp.129-45.

——, The Government of England under Henry I (Cambridge, 1986).

Hanawalt, B.A., 'Fur-collar crime: the pattern of crime among the fourteenth-century English nobility', *Journal of Social History*, 8 (1974-5), pp.1-17.

------, Crime and Conflict in English Communities, 1300-1348 (Cambridge MA, 1979).

Harriss, G.L., 'Political society and the growth of government in late medieval England', *Past and Present*, 138 (1993), pp.28-57.

, 'The medieval Parliament', Parliamentary History, 13 (1994), pp.206-26.

——, 'The dimensions of politics', *The McFarlane Legacy: Studies in Late Medieval Politics and Society*, ed. R.H. Britnell and A.J. Pollard (Stroud, 1995), pp.1-20.

Harvey, B., Living and Dying in Medieval England 1100-1540: The Monastic Experience (Oxford, 1993).

Heiser, R.R., 'Richard I and his appointments to English shrievalties', EHR, 112 (1997), pp.1-19.

Herlihy, D., 'Age, property, and career in medieval society', Ageing and the Aged in Medieval Europe, ed. M.M. Sheehan (Toronto, 1990), pp.143-58.

Hicks, M., Bastard Feudalism (London, 1995).

Hill, M.C., The King's Messengers 1199-1377 (Stroud, 1994).

Hilton, R.H., A Medieval Society: The West Midlands at the end of the Thirteenth Century (London, 1966).

Hodgkin, T., The Wardens of the Northern Marches. The Creighton Memorial Lecture delivered on October 4, 1907 (London, 1908).

Holmes, C., 'The county community in Stuart historiography', *Journal of British Studies*, 19 (1979-80), pp.54-73.

Howarth, S.J.P., 'King, Government and Community in Cumberland and Westmoreland c.1200-c.1400', unpublished Liverpool University PhD, 1988.

Hughes, D., Social and Constitutional Tendencies in the Early Years of Edward III (Philadelphia, 1978 repr).

Hunnisett, R.F., The Medieval Coroner (Cambridge, 1961).

------, 'The reliability of inquisitions as historical evidence', *The Study of Medieval Records: Essays in Honour of Kathleen Major*, ed. D.A. Bullough and R.L. Storey, (Oxford, 1971), pp.206-35.

------, 'English chancery records: rolls and files', Journal of the Society of Archivists, 5 (1974-7), pp.158-68.

Hunter-Blair, C.H., 'The sheriffs of Northumberland. Part 1, 1076-1602', Archaeologia Aeliana, 4th Series, 20 (1942), pp.11-56.

Illsley, J.S., 'Parliamentary elections in the reign of Edward I', BIHR, 49 (1976), pp.24-40.

Jeffs, R.L., 'The Later Medieval Sheriff and the Royal Household', unpublished Oxford University D Phil, 1960.

Jewell, H.M., English Local Administration in the Middle Ages (Newton Abbot, 1972).

——, 'Local administration and administrators in Yorkshire, 1258-1348', Northern History, 16 (1980), pp.1-19.

-----, 'North and south: the antiquity of the great divide', Northern History, 27 (1991), pp.1-25.

——, The North-South Divide: The Origins of Northern Consciousness in England (Manchester, 1994).

Jolliffe, J.E.A., The Constitutional History of Medieval England from the English Settlement to 1485 (London, 2nd edn 1947).

Jones, W.R., 'Rex et ministri: English local government and the crisis of 1341', Journal of British Studies, 13 (1973), pp.1-21.

Kaeuper, R.W., 'Law and order in fourteenth-century England: the evidence of special commissions of over and terminer', *Speculum*, 54 (1979), pp.734-84.

——, 'An historian's reading of the Tale of Gamelyn', Medium Aevum, 52 (1983), pp.51-62.

——, War, Justice, and Public Order: England and France in the Later Middle Ages (Oxford, 1988).

Keen, M., The Outlaws of Medieval England (London, 1961).

———, 'English military experience and the Court of Chivalry: the case of Grey v. Hastings', *Guerre et Société en France, en Angleterre et en Bourgogne, XIVe-XVe Siècle*, ed. P. Contamine, C. Giry-Deloison and M. Keen (Lille, 1992), pp.123-143.

———, 'Heraldry and hierarchy: esquires and gentlemen', Orders and Hierarchies in Late Medieval and Renaissance Europe, ed. J.H. Denton (London, 1999).

Lander, J.R., English Justices of the Peace 1461-1509 (Gloucester, 1989).

......, The Limitations of English Monarchy in the Later Middle Ages (Toronto, 1989).

Leland, J.L., 'The Oxford Trial of 1400: royal politics and the county gentry', *The Age of Richard II*, ed. J.L. Gillespie (Stroud, 1997), pp.165-89.

Lewis, N.B., 'The last medieval summons of the English feudal levy, 13 June 1385', *EHR*, 73 (1958), pp.1-26.

McFarlane, K.B., 'Bastard feudalism', BIHR, 20 (1943-5), pp.161-80.

------, 'Parliament and bastard feudalism', TRHS, 4th Series, 26 (1944), pp.53-73.

, The Nobility of Later Medieval England (Oxford, 1973).

McKisack, M., The Fourteenth Century 1307-1399 (Oxford, 1959).

MacCulloch, D., Suffolk and the Tudors: Politics and Religion in an English County 1500-1600 (Oxford, 1986).

Maddern, P.C., Violence and Social Order: East Anglia, 1422-1442 (Oxford, 1992).

———, 'Best trusted friends: concepts and practices of friendship among fifteenthcentury Norfolk gentry', *England in the Fifteenth Century: Proceedings of the 1992 Harlaxton Symposium*, ed. N. Rogers (Stamford, 1994), pp.100-17.

Maddicott, J.R., Thomas of Lancaster (Oxford, 1970).

———, 'The county community and the making of public opinion in fourteenth-century England', *TRHS*, 5th Series, 28 (1978), pp.27-43.

------, 'The birth and setting of the ballads of Robin Hood', EHR, 93 (1978), pp.276-299.

------, 'Parliament and the constituencies', *The English Parliament in the Middle Ages*, ed. R.G. Davies and J.H. Denton (Manchester, 1981), pp.61-87.

——, 'Edward I and the lessons of baronial reform: local government, 1258-80', *Thirteenth-Century England I. Proceedings of the Newcastle upon Tyne Conference 1985*, ed. P.R. Coss and S.D. Lloyd (Woodbridge, 1986), pp.1-30.

F.W. Maitland, The Constitutional History of England (Cambridge, 1908).

Mann, J., Chaucer and Medieval Estates Satire: The Literature of Social Classes and the General Prologue to the Canterbury Tales (Cambridge, 1973).

McHardy, A.K., 'Haxey's case, 1397: the petition and its presenter reconsidered', *The Age of Richard II*, ed. J.L. Gillespie (Stroud, 1997), pp.93-114.

Miller, E. and Hatcher, J., Medieval England – Rural Society and Economic Change, 1086-1348 (London, 1978).

Mills, M.H. and Johnson, C.H., 'Rolls from a sheriff's office of the fourteenth century', *EHR*, 43 (1928), pp.21-32.

Mohl, R., The Three Estates in Medieval and Renaissance Literature (New York, 1962).

Moor, C., Knights of Edward I, Harleian Society, 80-4 (1929-32).

Moreton, C.E., 'A social gulf? The upper and lesser gentry of later medieval England', Journal of Medieval History, 17 (1991), pp.225-262.

Morgan, P., War and Society in Medieval Cheshire, 1277-1403 (Manchester, 1987).

, 'Making the English gentry', Thirteenth Century England V. Proceedings of the Newcastle-upon-Tyne Conference, 1993, ed. P.R. Coss and S.D. Lloyd (Woodbridge, 1995), pp.21-8.

Morris, W.A., The Medieval English Sheriff to 1300 (Manchester, 1925).

------, 'The sheriff', The English Government at Work, 1327-1336. Volume 2: Fiscal Administration, ed. W.A. Morris and J.R. Strayer (Cambridge MA, 1947), pp.41-108.

Musgrave, C.A., 'Household Administration in the Fourteenth Century; with Special Reference to the Household of Elizabeth de Burgh, Lady of Clare', unpublished University of London MA dissertation, 1923.

Musson, A., Public Order and Law Enforcement: The Local Administration of Criminal Justice, 1294-1350 (Woodbridge, 1996).

Namier, L.B., Personalities and Powers (London, 1955).

Nash, A.E., 'The mortality pattern of the Wiltshire lords of the manor, 1242-1377', Southern History, 2 (1980), pp.31-43.

Naughton, K.S., The Gentry of Bedfordshire in the Thirteenth and Fourteenth Centuries (Leicester, 1976).

Neville, C.J., 'Keeping the peace on the Northern Marches in the later middle ages', *EHR*, 109 (1994), pp.1-25.

———, Violence, Custom and Law: The Anglo-Scottish Border Lands in the Later Middle Ages (Edinburgh, 1998).

Ormrod, W.M., 'The English government and the Black Death of 1348-49', England in the Fourteenth Century. Proceedings of the 1985 Harlaxton Symposium, ed. W.M. Ormrod (Woodbridge, 1986).

------, 'Agenda for legislation, 1322-c.1340', EHR, 105 (1990), pp.1-33.

Ormrod, W.M. and Musson, A., The Evolution of English Justice: Law, Politics and Society in the Fourteenth Century (London, 1999).

Owst, G.R., Literature and Pulpit in Medieval England. A Neglected Chapter in the History of English Letters and of the English People (Oxford, 1961).

Palmer, R.C., The County Courts of Medieval England, 1150-1350 (Princeton, 1982).

Payling, S.J., 'The widening franchise: parliamentary elections in Lancastrian Nottinghamshire', England in the Fifteenth Century: Proceedings of the 1986 Harlaxton Symposium, ed. D. Williams (Woodbridge, 1987), pp.167-85.

——, Political Society in Lancastrian England: The Greater Gentry of Nottinghamshire (Oxford, 1991).

Pearcy, R.J., 'Chaucer's Franklin and the literary vavasour', *The Chaucer Review*, 8 (1973), pp.33-59.

Phillips, J.R.S., Aymer de Valence Earl of Pembroke 1307-1324: Baronial Politics in the Reign of Edward II (Oxford, 1972).

Platt, C., King Death: The Black Death and its Aftermath in Late-Medieval England (London, 1996).

Pollard, A.J., North-Eastern England During the Wars of the Roses: Lay Society, War, and Politics 1450-1500 (Oxford, 1990).

Powicke, M., 'Distraint of knighthood and military obligation under Henry III', Speculum, 25 (1950), pp.457-470.

------, *Military Obligation in Medieval England* (Oxford, 1962).

Poole, A.L., Obligations of Society in the Twelfth and Thirteenth Centuries (Oxford, 1946).

Powell, E., 'Settlement of disputes by arbitration in fifteenth-century England', Law and History Review, 2 (1984), pp.21-43.

———, 'After "After McFarlane": the poverty of patronage and the case for constitutional history', *Trade, Devotion and Governance: Papers in Later Medieval History*, ed. D.J. Clayton, R.G. Davies and P. McNiven (Stroud, 1994), pp.1-16.

Prestwich, M., 'English castles in the reign of Edward II', Journal of Medieval History, 8 (1982), pp.159-78.

——, Edward I (London, 1988).

Prince, A.E., 'The army and navy', *The English Government at Work, 1327-1336. Volume 1: Central and Prerogative Administration*, ed. J.F. Willard and W.A. Morris (Cambridge MA, 1940), pp.332-93.

Pugh, R.B., 'King's government in the Middle Ages', VCH Wiltshire: Volume 5, pp.1-43.

Pugh, T.B., 'The magnates, knights and gentry', *Fifteenth Century England 1399-1509*, ed. S.B. Chrimes, C.D. Ross and R.A. Griffiths (Manchester, 1972), pp.86-128.

Putnam, B.H., 'The transformation of the Keepers of the Peace into the Justices of the Peace, 1327-1380', *TRHS*, 4th Series, 12 (1929), pp.19-48.

Quick, J., 'The number and distribution of knights in thirteenth-century England: the evidence of the grand assize lists', *Thirteenth-Century England I*, ed. P. Coss and S.D. Lloyd (Woodbridge, 1986), pp114-23.

Rawcliffe, C., The Staffords, Earls of Stafford and Dukes of Buckingham 1394-1521 (Cambridge, 1978).

Reid, R.R., 'The office of warden of the marches: its origin and early history', EHR, 32 (1917), pp.479-96.

Reiss, L., English Electoral Law in the Middle Ages (Cambridge, 1940).

Richardson, H.G., 'The Commons and medieval politics', TRHS, 4th Series, 28 (1945), pp.21-45.

Richardson, H.G. and Sayles, G.O., The Governance of Mediaeval England from the Conquest to Magna Carta (Edinburgh, 1963).

Richmond, C., 'After McFarlane', History, 68 (1983), pp.46-60.

, 'An English Mafia?', Nottingham Medieval Studies, 36 (1992), pp.235-43.

Rigby, S.H., English Society in the Later Middle Ages: Class, Status and Gender (London, 1995).

J.S. Roskell, L. Clark and C. Rawcliffe, ed., The History of Parliament: The House of Commons, 1386-1421, 4 vols (Stroud, 1993).

Rosenthal, J.T., Old Age in Medieval England (Philadelphia, 1996).

Ross, C.D. and Pugh, T.B., 'Materials for the study of baronial incomes in fifteenth-century England', *EcHR*, 2nd Series, 6 (1953-4), pp.185-94.

Rowney, I., 'Arbitration in gentry disputes in the later middle ages', *History*, 67 (1982), pp.367-76.

——, 'Government and patronage in the fifteenth century: Staffordshire 1439-59', *Midland History*, 8 (1983), pp.49-69.

Russell, J.C., British Medieval Population (Albuquerque, 1948).

Saul, N., Knights and Esquires: The Gloucestershire Gentry in the Fourteenth Century (Oxford, 1981).

-----, 'The social status of Chaucer's Franklin: a reconsideration', *Medium Aevum*, 52 (1983), pp.10-26.

------, 'The Despensers and the downfall of Edward II', EHR, 99 (1984), pp.1-33.

------, Scenes from Provincial Life: Knightly Families in Sussex 1280-1400 (Oxford, 1986).

------, 'Conflict and consensus in English local society', *Politics and Crisis in Fourteenth Century England*, ed. J. Taylor and W. Childs (Stroud, 1990), pp.38-58.

------, 'The Commons and the abolition of badges', Parliamentary History, 9 (1990), pp.302-15.

———, 'The fragments of the Golafre brass in Westminster Abbey', *Transactions of the Monumental Brass Society*, 15 (1992), pp.19-32.

_____, Richard II (London, 1997).

Schofield, R.S., 'The geographical distribution of wealth in England, 1334-1649', EcHR, 2nd Series, 18 (1965), pp.483-510.

Shahar, S., Growing Old in the Middle Ages (London, 1997).

Shenton, C., 'The English Court and the Restoration of Royal Prestige 1327-1345', unpublished Oxford University PhD, 1995.

------, 'The coup of 1330 and the involvement of Henry, earl of Lancaster', *Proceedings* of the York Edward III Symposium, forthcoming.

Specht, H., Chaucer's Franklin in the Canterbury Tales (Copenhagen, 1981).

Steel, A., 'The sheriffs of Cambridgeshire and Huntingdonshire in the reign of Richard II', *Proceedings of the Cambridgeshire Antiquarian Society*, 36 (1934-35), pp.1-34.

Stephenson, M., A List of Monumental Brasses in the British Isles (London, 1926).

Stones, E.L.G., 'The Folvilles of Ashby Folville, Leicestershire, and their associates in crime', TRHS, 5th Series, 7 (1957), pp.117-36.

Storey, R.L., 'The wardens of the marches of England towards Scotland, 1377-1489', EHR, 72 (1957), pp.593-615.

——, 'The north of England', *Fifteenth Century England 1399-1509*, ed. S.B. Chrimes, C.D. Ross and R.A. Griffiths (Manchester, 1972), pp.129-44.

——, 'Liveries and commissions of the peace, 1388-90', The Reign of Richard II. Essays in Honour of May McKisack, ed. F.R.H. Du Boulay and C.M. Barron (London, 1971), pp.131-52.

Stubbs, W., The Constitutional History of England in its Origin and Development, 3 vols (Oxford, 1880 edn).

Summerson, H., Medieval Carlisle: The City and the Borders from the Late Eleventh to the Mid-Sixteenth Century, 2 vols (Kendal, 1993).

Sumption, J., The Hundred Years War: Trial by Battle (London, 1990).

Swanson, R.N., Church and Society in Late Medieval England (London, 1993).

Tout, T.F., Chapters in the Administrative History of Mediaeval England, 6 vols (Manchester, 1920-1933).

Treharne, R.F., The Baronial Plan of Reform 1258-1263 (Manchester, 1932).

Tuck, J.A., 'Richard II and the border magnates', Northern History, 3 (1968), pp.27-52.

——, 'Northumbrian society in the fourteenth century', Northern History, 6 (1971), pp.22-39.

—, Crown and Nobility 1272-1461: Political Conflict in Late Medieval England (Oxford, 1985).

-----, 'War and society in the medieval north', Northern History, 21 (1985), pp.33-52.

———, 'The emergence of a northern nobility 1250-1400', Northern History, 22 (1986), pp.1-17.

Tyldesley, C.J., 'The Crown and the Local Communities in Devon and Cornwall, 1377-1422', unpublished Exeter University PhD, 1978.

Verduyn, A., 'The selection and appointment of Justices of the Peace in 1338', *Historical Research*, 68 (1995), pp.1-25.

Viney, E., The Sheriffs of Buckinghamshire from the Eleventh Century to the Present Day (Aylesbury, 1965).

Virgoe, R., 'The crown and local government: East Anglia under Richard II', *The Reign of Richard II. Essays in Honour of May McKisack*, ed. F.R.H. Du Boulay and C.M. Barron (London, 1971), pp.218-41.

———, 'The crown, magnates and local government in fifteenth-century East Anglia', *The Crown and Local Communities in England and France in the Fifteenth Century*, ed. J.R.L. Highfield and R. Jeffs (Gloucester, 1981), pp.72-87.

———, 'Aspects of the county community in the fifteenth century', *Profit, Piety and the Professions in Later Medieval England*, ed. M.A. Hicks (Gloucester, 1989), pp.1-13.

Walker, S., The Lancastrian Affinity 1361-1399 (Oxford, 1990).

———, 'Sir Richard Abberbury (c.1330-1399) and his kinsmen: the rise and fall of a gentry family', *Nottingham Medieval Studies*, 34 (1990), pp.113-140.

------, 'Yorkshire justices of the peace, 1389-1413', EHR, 108 (1993), pp.281-313.

Walker, S.S., 'Proof of age of feudal heirs in medieval England', *Mediaeval Studies*, 35 (1973), pp.306-23.

Waugh, S.L., 'Reluctant knights and jurors: respites, exemptions and public obligations in the reign of Henry III', Speculum, 58 (1983), pp.937-86.

-----, 'For king, country and patron: the Despensers and local administration, 1321-1322', Journal of British Studies, 22/2 (1983), pp.23-58.

------, England in the Reign of Edward III (Cambridge, 1991).

Webster, B., 'The community of Kent in the reign of Richard II', Archaeologia Cantiana, 100 (1984), pp.217-29.

White, A.B., Self-government at the King's Command (Westport CT, 1974).

Wilkinson, B., The Chancery under Edward III (Manchester, 1929).

------, The Constitutional History of England 1216-1399. Volume 2: Politics and the Constitution 1307-1399 (London, 1952).

Wright, S.M., The Derbyshire Gentry in the Fifteenth Century (Chesterfield, 1983).

Young, C.R., The Making of the Neville Family in England, 1166-1400 (Woodbridge, 1996).

The Fourteenth-Century Sheriff: English Local Administration in the Late Middle Ages

Appendix Volume

Being a Thesis submitted for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy

In the University of Hull

By

Richard Christopher Gorski (BA)

December 1999

Introduction

i. Objectives

The information in this volume is intended to serve three purposes. First, it provides the references – usually drawn from calendared chancery rolls – for a sample of the other administrative duties that sheriffs carried out during the fourteenth century. Second, it indicates cases where there are problems of identification. Third, by listing individual careers it demonstrates the diversity and depth of the office-holding community in this period and should therefore underline some of the conclusions made in the first volume, particularly in chapter five. It is not a 'complete' reconstruction of the sheriffs' careers. The dataset includes the following types of shire official: knights of the shire, keepers and justices of the peace, escheators, assessors and collectors of subsidies, and commissioners of array. Though there is much scope for addition and elaboration, it is hoped that the 12,000 entries listed in this Appendix will offer a starting point for future research in this field.¹

ii. Abbreviations and Conventions

The Appendix consists of the following information:

ID	In the format $N/X/Y$ where N is the sheriff's individual ID number, X is an abbreviation of the office concerned, and Y is the strength or likelihood of the link to the sheriff.								
	•	ect of the study see R. Gorski, 'A record linkage in a medieval context', op.145-79.							
	Y codes: P a possible link; L a likely link; D a definite link.								
Names	Though standardised for analysis, nam	es are listed here in their original format.							
Office	The following abbreviations have been	used:							
	Knight of the shire	KNIGHT OF SHIRE							
	Peace commissions	PEACE, AND VARIANTS							
	Assessors and collectors of subsidies	TAXER							
	Commissioner of array	ARRAYER							
	Commissioner of array	ARRAYER							

¹ The dataset used for analysis in this study exceeded 44,000 entries; but for obvious reasons only those commissions linked to sheriffs have been included here.

County

The following abbreviations have been used:

Bedfordshire	BDF
Berkshire	BRK
Buckinghamshire	BKM
Cambridgeshire	CAM
0	
Cheshire	CHE
Cornwall	CON
Cumberland	CUL
Derbyshire	DBY
Devon	DEV
Dorset	DOR
Durham	DUR
Essex	ESS
Gloucestershire	GLS
Hampshire	HAM
Herefordshire	HEF
Hertfordshire	HRT
	HUN
Huntingdonshire	-
Isle of Wight	HAM(IoW)
Kent	KEN
Lancashire	LAN
Leicestershire	LEC
Lincolnshire	LIN
Holland	LIN(H)
	• •
Kesteven	LIN(K)
Lindsey	LIN(L)
Middlesex	MDX
Norfolk	NFK
Northumberland	NBL
Northamptonshire	NTH
Nottinghamshire	NTT
0	
Oxfordshire	OXF
Rutland	RUT
Shropshire	SHR
Staffordshire	STS
Somerset	SOM
Suffolk	SFK
	SRY
Surrey	
Sussex	SSX
Wales	WAL
Warwickshire	WAR
Westmoreland	WES
Wiltshire	WIL
Worcestershire	WOR
Yorkshire	YKS
East Riding	YKS(E)
North Riding	YKS(N)
West Riding	YKS(W)
North of Trent	TRENT(N)
South of Trent	TRENT(S)

.

Reference

The following abbreviations have been used:	
---	--

Calendar of Patent Rolls	CPR
Calendar of Fine Rolls	CFR
Return of Members of Parliament	LIST OF MPS
History of Parliament, 1386-1421	HP
Rotuli Scotiae	ROT SCOT
Foedera, ed. T. Rymer	FOEDERA

Unless otherwise stated all references to shrieval appointments are drawn from the PRO List of Sheriffs for England and Wales (List and Index Society, 9). Likewise, all escheators are taken from the PRO List of Escheators for England and Wales (List and Index Society, 72).

To avoid undue repetition the relevant page references from the two *Lists* are summarised below:

County or Counties	Sheriffs	Escheators
Bedfordshire-Buckinghamshire	1-2	3-4, 143
Cambridgeshire-Huntingdonshire	12-13	4, 12, 85
Cornwall	21	30-1
Cumberland	26-7	22, 106, 186
Derbyshire-Nottinghamshire	102-3	109-10, 168
Devon	34-5	30-1
Essex-Hertfordshire	43-4	40-1, 85
Gloucestershire	49-50	49-50
Hampshire	54-5	143-4
Herefordshire	59-60	49-50, 58
Kent	67-8	65, 159
Lancashire	72	22, 73, 168
Lincolnshire	78-9	74-5
Norfolk-Suffolk	86-7	85-6
Northamptonshire	92-3	74, 94-5
Northumberland	97-8	102, 186
Oxfordshire-Berkshire	107-8	118, 143
Rutland	112	74, 94-5
Shropshire	117-8	52, 126-7
Shropshire-Staffordshire	117-8	See Shropshire
Somerset-Dorset	122-3	134-5
Surrey-Sussex	135-6	159-60
Staffordshire	127	See Shropshire
Warwickshire-Leicestershire	144-5	168-9
Westmoreland	150	22, 102, 186
Wiltshire	152-3	143-4, 177
Worcestershire	157	49, 178
Yorkshire	161-2	186-7
North of Trent/South of Trent	N/A	1-3

LIST OF MPS/189 LIST OF MPS/202	LIST OF MPS/210 LIST OF MPS/213 CFR X/71 HP 1/573	HP 1/573 CPR 1388-92/137 CPR 1388-92/138	CPR 1281-92/265 LIST OF MPS/9 LIST OF MPS/11 LIST OF MPS/11	CPR 1292-1301/601 CPR 1292-1301/612 CPP 1301.07/456	CPR 1301-0//456 CPR 1307-13/31 CPR 1307-13/53 CPR 1307-13/185 CPR 1307-13/185	LIST OF MPS/106 LIST OF MPS/119 CFR VI/3 CPR 1350-54/88 LIST OF MPS/146 LIST OF MPS/146
20/10/78 24/11/82 06/10/82	11/11/84 29/04/84 12/11/84 16/12/84	30/11/88 09/09/88 15/11/89 15/07/89 10/11/89	06/03/00 20/01/01 20/01/01	15/07/01 01/11/01 16/04/03 18/02/04 01/10/05	22/07/06 24/12/07 28/11/07 17/03/08 26/08/09 28/04/11	28/09/57 14/01/39 28/04/43 08/03/47 28/09/50 13/05/51 09/02/51 12/11/55
1378 1382 1382	1384 1384 1384 1384	1388 1388 1389 1389 1389	1287 1294 1300 1301	1301 1301 1303 1305	1305 1307 1307 1308 1311 1311	1330 1343 1350 1351 1351 1355
SHR SHR SHR	SHR SHR SHR SHR	SHR&STS&WELSH MARCH SHR SHR SHR SHR SHR	GLS HEF GLS HEF	GLS GLS HEF SHR&STS HEF	표 금 금 금 금 금 금 금 금 금 금 금 금 금 금 금 금 금 금 금	087 087 087 818 818 818 087
KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ESCHEATOR KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF PEACE PEACE	PEACE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER TAXER SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF	TAXER PEACE TAXER PEACE TAXER SHERIFF KNIICUT OF SUIDE	KNIGHT OF SHIKE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER UNDER-SHERIFF PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE
ACTON ACTON ACTON	ACTON ACTON ACTON ACTON	ACTON ACTON ACTON ACTON	ACTON ACTON ACTON ACTON ACTON	DACTON ACTON ACTON ACTON	ACTON ACTON ACTON ACTON ACTON	ADAM ADAM ADAM ADAM ADAM OF ASSHEBOURN ADAM ADAM
DE DE	DE DE DE		88888			
EDWARD EDWARD EDWARD	EDWARD EDWARD EDWARD EDWARD	EDWARD EDWARD EDWARD EDWARD EDWARD	NHOL NHOL NHOL	NHO NHO NHO NHO NHO NHO NHO	NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS
4/K/D 4/S/D 4/K/D	4/S/D 4/K/D 0/X/4 0/T/4	4/E/D 4/S/D 4/P/D 4/P/D	s/P/D 5/S/L 5/K/D 5/K/D	5/A/D 5/7/D 5/S/D 5/S/D 5/S/D	5/1/D 5/1/D 5/1/D 5/1/D 5/2/L	94KL 6/K/D 6/S/D 6/P/D 6/K/D 6/K/D 6/K/D

•

CPR 1354-58/387 LIST OF MPS/148	CFR VI/376 CPR 1358-61/345		CFR VIII/111	CFR VIII/126	CPR 1374-77/135		CPR 1370-74/102		CPR 1374-77/138	LIST OF MPS/182	FOEDERA 11/11/1045		LIST OF MPS/186	CPR 1377-81/47	CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/38-40	LIST OF MPS/190	CFR IX/163	LIST OF MPS/195	CPR 1377-81/513	CPR 1377-81/471-4		LIST OF MPS/196	CPR 1385-89/81	CPR 1381-85/588-91		CPR 1385-89/136	HP 1/272	CPR 1385-89/343	CPR 1391-96/435	CPR 1391-96/727	ROT SCOT I/100	
10/03/56 17/04/57	26/01/53 22/03/60	29/11/69	28/03/71	08/06/71	04/02/75	17/11/65	12/02/71	07/11/73	06/12/75	12/02/76	02/01/76	26/11/77	13/10/77	06/07/77	29/04/77	01/07/77	24/04/79	08/08/79	05/11/80	26/05/80	20/03/80	01/11/81	16/09/81	18/09/85	26/04/85	18/11/86	15/07/89	17/01/90	28/06/90	18/06/94	08/07/95	18/06/11	24/05/21
1356 1357	1353 1360	1369	1371	1371	1375	1365	1371	1373	1375	1376	1376	1377	1377	1377	1377	1377	1379	1379	1380	1380	1380	1381	1381	1385	1385	1386	1389	1390	1390	1394	1395	1311	1321
DBY DBY	DEV DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	BDF&BKM	BDF,BKM,CAM,HUN	BDF&BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BDF&BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BDF&BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BDF&BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	NBL	RUT
PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER TAXER	SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF
ADAM OF ASSHEBURN ADAM	AFFETON AFFATON	AFTON	AFTON	AFTON	AFFETON	AYLESBURY	AYLESBURY, SHERIFF OF BEDFORDSHIRE	AILESBURY	AYLLESBURY	AYLESBURY	AYLESBURY	AILLESBURY	AYLESBURY	AYLESBURY	AYLESBURY	AYLESBURY	AYLESBURY	AILESBURY	AYLESBURY	AYLESBURY	AILESBURY	AYLESBURY	AYLESBURY	AYLESBURY	AILLESBURY	AYLESBURY	AYLESBURY	AYLESBURY	AYLESBURY	AYLESBURY	AYLESBURY	ALDEBURGH	ALDEBURGH
		DE				DE	DE	DE	DE			DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE		DE	DE						DE	DE
THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHCL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NO	IVO

LIST OF MPS/174 CFR IX/163 CFR IX/230	CFR IX/338 CPR 1388-92/138 LIST OF MPS/83 CFR IV/354 LIST OF MPS/89	LIST OF MPS/91 LIST OF MPS/95B LIST OF MPS/99 LIST OF MPS/96 LIST OF MPS/104	CPR 1350-54/90 LIST OF MPS/140	CPR 1354-58/389 CPR 1374-77/496-500 CPR 1377-81/38-40 CPR 1381-85/85 ROT SCOT 11/66 ROT SCOT 11/68 CPR 1385-9/176 LIST OF MPS/1
24/02/71 25/12/72 08/08/79 07/12/80 29/09/82	02/11/82 10/11/89 12/05/90 09/09/32 28/03/33 19/09/34	17/06/35 26/05/35 23/09/36 26/09/37 13/01/37 26/07/38	28/05/40 10/11/41 10/11/42 04/11/42 15/03/51 06/11/52 06/11/52 13/01/52	01/06/56 10/12/76 29/04/77 01/07/77 18/10/80 14/12/81 10/08/84 02/10/84 01/06/86 22/03/10
1371 1372 1379 1380 1382	1382 1389 1390 1332 1333	1335 1335 1336 1337 1337 1338	1340 1341 1342 1351 1352 1352 1352	1356 1376 1377 1377 1381 1384 1384 1386 1386 1386
WOR WOR WOR WOR	WOR WOR WOR OXF OXF	OXF&BRK OXF OXF OXF OXF OXF	HAM&WIL&BDF&BKM&OXF& OXF&BRK OXF&BRK OXF&BRK OXF OXF OXF OXF&BRK OXF&BRK OXF OXF	OXF DBY&NTT NTT NTT NTT NTT NTT GLS KEN
KNIGHT OF SHIRE UNDER-SHERIFF TAXER TAXER UNDER-SHERIFF	TAXER PEACE UNDER-SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ESCHEATOR SHERIFF ESCHEATOR SHERIFF ESCHEATOR PEATOR SHERIFF ESCHEATOR KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE ESCHEATOR ARRAYER ARRAYER SHERIFF PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE
ALEYN ALEYN ALEYN ALEYN ALEYN	ALEYN ALEYN ALVETON ALVETON ALVETON ALVETON	ALUETON ALVETON ALVETON ALVETON ALVETONE ALVETONE	ALVETON AULTON ALVETON ALVETON ALVETON ALVETON ALVETON ALVETON	ALVETON ANNESLEE ANNESLEY ANNESLEY ANNESLEY ANNESLEY ANNESLEY ANNESLEY ANNESLEY ANNESLEY ANESLE APPULDREFEUD
				5 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2
NHOL NHOL NHOL	NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL	NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL	NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL	JOHN HUGH HUGH HUGH HUGH HUGH HUGH HUGH
10/K/D 10/S/D 10/T/D 10/S/D	10/7/D 10/P/D 11/K/D 11/7/D 11/K/D	0/2/11 0/2/11 0/2/11 0/2/11 0/2/11	11/E/D 11/S/D 11/E/D 11/E/D 11/S/L 11/E/L 11/K/D	11/P/D 12/E/D 12/B/D 12/S/D 12/S/D 12/S/D 12/A/D 12/A/D 13/S/D 13.5/K/D

LIST OF MPS/12 LIST OF MPS/17 FOEDERA III//243		LIST OF MPS/153 LIST OF MPS/164 FOEDERA 111/11/853 CPR 1370-74/107-8	CFR VIII/110 CFR VIII/125 CPR 1361-64528 LIST OF MPS/165 CPR 1367-70/192	LIST OF MPS/168 CPR 1367-70/344 CPR 1370-74/119 LIST OF MPS/177 HP 1/612 HP 1/612	HP 1/612 CPR 1399-1401/209-13 CPR 1401-05/114-5 CPR 1401-05/287-91 HP 1/586 CPR 1399-1401/209-13
20/01/01 LI 28/02/05 LI 24/05/52 F		15/05/60 L 20/11/63 20/01/65 L 29/11/68 F 05/11/69 C 20/04/71 C		01/05/68 L 11/06/69 C 12/06/71 C 13/10/72 L 12/12/74 01/12/93 F 20/01/93 F	
1298 1301 1305	1356 1353 1353 1356 1356 1356	1360 1363 1365 1368 1369 1371	1371 1371 1364 1366 1368	1368 1369 1371 1374 1393 1393	1399 1399 1402 1397 1397 1399 1399
N N	N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N	k k k k k k k k k k k k k k k k k k k k	KEN KEN BKM BKM	BKM BKM BKM BKM BDF&BKM NFK&SFK SFK	SFK SFK SFK SOM&DOR SOM&DOR SOM&DOR SOM
SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYFR	ARRATER SHERIFF SHERIFF ESCHEATOR SHERIFF ESCHEATOR SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER SHERIFF ARRAYFR	TAXER TAXER PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF ARRAYER
APPELTREFELD APELDREFELD APELDREFELD APILI DERFELD	APULDRRFELD APULDRRFELD APULDERFELD APULDERFELD APULDERFELD APULDERFELD APULDERFELD	APULDREFELD APULDERFELD APULDREFELD APULDERFELD APULDERFELD	APULDREFELD APULDREFELD ARDERN ARDERN ARDERN	ARDERN ARDERN ARDERN ARDERNE ARDERN ARGENTINE ARGENTINE	ARGENTINE ARGENTINE ARGENTEIN ARTHURE ARTHUR ARTHUR ARTOUR
		DE DE	888888	DE DE	
HENRY HENRY HENRY HENRY	HENRY HENRY WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM VILLIAM JOHN JOHN	JOHN JOHN JOHN JOHN WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS
13.5/S/D 13.5/K/D 13.5/K/D	14/A/F 14/S/D 15/S/D 15/E/D 15/S/D 15/S/D	15/K/D 15/K/D 15/K/D 15/K/D 15/S/L	15/T/D 15/T/D 16/P/P 16/K/D 16/P/D	16/R/D 16/P/D 16/T/D 16/K/D 16/S/D 17/K/D 17/K/D	17/A/D 17/A/D 17/A/D 18/S/D 18/S/D 18/S/D 18/S/D 18/S/D

•

CPR 1396-99/97 CPR 1396-99/237 HP I/292 HP I/292	CPR 1399-1401/557 CPR 1399-1401/209-13 CPR 1399-1401/557 CPR 1401-05/114-5 CPR 1401-05/114-5	CPR 1401-05/287-91 HP 1/292 HP 1/292	CPR 1313-17/350 LIST OF MPS/113 CPR 1343-45/395 CFR VI/4 HP 1/643 HP 1/643	CFR 1401-05/358-9 CFR IX/145 CPR 1381-85/85 CPR 1381-85/588-91 CFR 1381-85/588-91 CFR VIII/193
20/02/97 12/11/97 22/01/97 17/09/97	28/11/99 18/12/99	16/04/03 20/10/15	01/09/15 20/10/24 22/11/43 20/07/44 08/03/47 09/12/95 22/01/97 17/09/97	05/03/26 27/05/79 14/12/81 21/12/82 26/04/85 18/01/88 24/12/72
1397 1397 1397 1397	1399 1399 1400 1402 1402	1403 1404 1406 1407 1414 1318 1315	1315 1324 1324 1343 1347 1395 1397 1402	1403 1326 1379 1381 1382 1385 1388 1388
C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C	C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C	CON CON CON CON CON CON CON CON	NTH NTH HAM HAM SRY&SSX SSX SSX SRY&SSX	SSX SRY&SSX WAR&LEC LEC LEC LEC LEC WAR&LEC SFK
PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE UNDER-SHERIFF	PEACE ARRAYER PEACE UNDER-SHERIFF ARRAYER	ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE UNDER-SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF	ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF PEACE TAXER SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF SHERIFF	ARRAYER SHERIFF SHERIFF TAXER PEACE ARRAYER SHERIFF TAXER
ARUNDELL ARUNDELL ARUNDELL ARUNDELL ARUNDELL	ARUNDELL ARUNDELL ARUNDELL ARUNDELL ARUNDELL	ARUNDELL ARUNDELL ARUNDELL ARUNDELL ARUNDELL ARUNDELL ASHTON ASHTON	ASSHTON ASSHTON ASPALE ASPALE ASPALE ASPALE ASSHBURNHAM ASHBURNHAM ASSHEBURNHAM	ASSHBOURNHAM ASSHEBURNHAM ASSHEBY ASSHEBY ASSHEBY ASSHEBY ASSHEBY ASSHEBY ASSHEEV
		D D	DE DE	E E E E E E E E E E E E E E E E E E E
NHOL NHOL NHOL	NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL	NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL	JOHN JOHN THOMAS THOMAS NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL	JOHN JOHN EDMUND RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD
19/P/D 19/P/D 19/K/D 19/K/D	19/P/D 19/P/D 19/P/D 19/S/D 19/A/D	19(A/D 19(K/D 19(K/D 19(S/D 19(S/D 19(S/D 20(S/D 20(S/D	20(A/D 20(A/L 21/5/D 21/7/D 21/7/D 22/5/D 22/5/D 22/5/D	22/8/D 22/8/D 23/8/D 24/7/D 24/8/D 25/7/D 25/7/D

.

CPR 1370-74/305 CPR 1374-77/138 CPR 1377-81/301 CFR 1X/237 CFR 1X/249 CPD 4300 00/437	CPR 1388-92/13/ CPR 1388-92/139 CPR 1388-92/342 CPR 1388-92/525 CPR 1388-92/526	CPR 1377-81/38-40 CPR 1377-81/38-40 CPR 1377-81/471-4 CPR 1381-85/140	CPR 1381-85/588-91 LIST OF MPS/85 CPR 1340-43/366 CFR V/285	LIST OF MPS/121 CPR 1343-45/398 CFR VI/3	LIST OF MPS/130 CPR 1330-34/137 LIST OF MPS/146
•	15/07/89 10/11/89 28/06/90 08/12/91 18/02/92 01/12/96	2004/77 29/04/77 20/03/80 08/03/82 01/11/83	29/04/85 29/04/85 27/11/41 20/04/42 22/11/43 22/11/43 06/11/44	07/06/44 06/11/44 08/03/47 22/10/50 22/10/50	09/02/51 06/12/81 16/02/31 08/12/55 12/11/55 18/06/56
1373 1375 1378 1381 1381	1389 1390 1391 1392 1396	1377 1377 1380 1382 1383	1385 1332 1341 1343 1343 1343	1344 1344 1344 1347 1250 1350	1351 1381 1333 1355 1355 1355
SFS SFS SFS SFS SFS SFS	SFK SFK SFK SFK NFK&SFK	DEV DEV DEV	DEV STS STS STS SHR&STS SHR&STS SHR&STS SHR&STS	SHR SHR&STS&WELSH MARCH STS STS HAM HEF HEF HEF&WELSH MARCH	HEF HEF HEF HEF
PEACE PEACE PEACE TAXER TAXER	PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE SHERIFF SHERIFF	ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER PEACE SHERIFF	ARRAYER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE TAXER SHERIFF ESCHEATOR SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE ESCHEATOR PEACE TAXER SHERIFF SHERIFF ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF PEACE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF
ASSHEFELD ASSHEFELD ASSHEFELD ASSHEFELD ASSHEFELD	ASSHEFELD ASSHEFELD ASSHEFELD ASSHEFELD ASSHEFELD ASSHEFELD	ASTHORP AYSTHORP ASTHORP ASTHORP ASTHORP	ASTHORPE ASTON ASTON ASTON ASTON ASTON ASTON	ASTON ASTON ASTON ASTON ASTON ASTON	ASTON ATHELLES BARE ATTE BARRE BARRE ATTE BARRE
	DE	Ц		8888888	DE DE LA DE LA
ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT	ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WULLIAM	WILLIAM JOHN JOHN JOHN JOHN JOHN	JOHN JOHN JOHN RICHARD THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS ADOMAR THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS
25/P/D 25/P/D 25/P/D 25/7/D 25/7/D	25/P/D 25/P/D 25/P/D 25/P/D 25/S/D	26/A/D 26/A/D 26/A/D 26/P/D 26/S/D	26/5/D 26/A/D 27/F/D 27/S/D 27/S/D 27/S/D	271K/D 271E/D 2717/D 27.5/S/D 28/S/D 28/S/D	28/K/D 29/S/D 30/S/D 30/K/D 30/S/D

CFR VII/45		CFR 1X/142	LIST OF MPS/193	CFR IX/224	CPR 1381-85/77	CPR 1381-85/72-3	CPR 1385-9/176			CFR VIII/191		CFR VIII/388	CFR IX/54	CFR X/20	CFR X/46	CFR IX/55	CFR IX/227	CFR X/187	CFR X/17	CFR X/69	CFR X/49	CFR X/116		CFR X/159	CFR X/217	LIST OF MPS/184	CPR 1377-81/45	CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/38-40	LIST OF MPS/191	CFR IX/163	LIST OF MPS/193	CPR 1377-81/471-4	LIST OF MPS/197	CPR 1381-85/86
01/08/57 0		-	_	-	02/09/P1	10/07/81	-	10/11/54		-	12/12/74	04/03/77		_				04/03/80	28/11/83	16/12/84	27/05/84	06/12/85	18/11/86	28/11/86	10/03/88	27/01/77	02/07/77	29/04/77	01/07/77	24/04/79	08/08/79	16/01/80	20/03/80	16/09/81	14/12/81
1357	1375	1370	1380	1380	1381	1381	1386	1354	1344	1372	1374	1377	1377	1383	1384	1377	1380	1380	1383	1384	1384	1385	1386	1386	1388	1377	1377	1377	1377	1379	1379	1380	1380	1381	1381
HEF	KFN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	CON	SSX	SRY&SSX	BDF	BDF	SSX	SSX	BRK	BRK	BRK	BRK	SSX	BRK	BRK	SHR	BRK	SSX	нкт	нкт	нкт	HRT	HRT	HRT	HRT	нкт	нкт	нкт
TAXFR	SHEPIEF		KNIGHT OF SHIRF	TAXFR	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	UNDER-SHERIFF	TAXER	SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE
RARRE					ATTE CROUCHE	ATTE CROUCHE	ATTE CROUCHE	АТТЕ DYK	ATTE FENNE	ATTE HALLE	ATTE HALLE	ATTE HALL	ATTE HALLE	ATTE HALLE	ATTE HALLE	ATTE LEE	ATTE LEE	ATTE LEE OF REDYNG	ATTE LEE OF REDYNG	ATTE LEE	ATTE LEE OF REDYNG, 'BRASYER'		ATTE LEE	ATTE LEE	ATTE LEE	ATTE LEE	ATTE LEE	ATTE LEE	ATTE LEE	ATTE LEE	ATTE LEE	ATTE LEE	ATTE LEE	ATTE LEE	ATTE LEE
	2																																		
2 VIIONT		NICHULAS			NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	REGINALD	THOMAS	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER
	_	31/5/D	31/T/D		31/P/D	31/4/D	31/A/D	32/S/D	33/S/D	34/T/D	34/S/D	34/T/D	34/T/D	34/T/D	34/T/D	35/T/P	35/T/P	35/T/P	35/T/P	35/T/P	35/T/P	35/T/P	35/S/D	35/T/P	35/T/P		36/P/D								36/P/D

.

CPR 1381-85/139 CPR 1381-85/253	CPR 1381-85/347	LIST OF MPS/215	CPR 1381-85/588-91			LIST OF MPS/166	FOEDERA III/II/961	CFR VIII/386	CFR IX/142	CPR 1381-85/77	CFR IX/250	CFR X/118			CPR 1401-05/114-5			LIST OF MPS/182	CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/38-40	CFR IX/163	CPR 1381-85/85	CPR 1381-85/139	CPR 1381-85/246	LIST OF MPS/203		CPR 1391-96/437	HP I/281	CPR 1396-99/229	CPR 1399-1401/557	CPR 1399-1401/557	CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1399-1401/557	CPR 1399-1401/557	CPR 1401-05/287-91
08/03/82 20/12/82	16/02/84	20/10/85	29/04/85	15/11/89	16/11/66	04/05/66	28/08/72	04/03/77	27/05/79	02/09/81	03/05/81	06/12/85	19/09/92	04/11/93		15/11/89		12/02/76	29/04/77	01/07/77	08/08/79	14/12/81	08/03/82	21/12/82	23/02/83	15/11/89	18/06/94	27/01/95	22/07/97	09/11/99	28/11/99	18/12/99			
1382 1382	1384	1385	1385	1389	1366	1366	1372	1377	1379	1381	1381	1385	1392	1393	1402	1389	1403	1376	1377	1377	1379	1381	1382	1382	1383	1389	1394	1395	1397	1399	1399	1399	1400	1401	1403
HRT HRT	нкт	HRT	HRT	ESS&HRT	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	HAM	HAM	SRY&SSX	SRY&SSX	BKM	BDF	BDF	BKM	CAM	CAM	CAM	BKM	CAM&HUN	CAM	CAM	CAM	CAM	CAM	CAM	CAM	CAM	CAM
PEACE PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER
ATTE LEE ATTE LEE	ATTE LEE	ATTE LEE	ATTE LEE	ATTE LEE	ATTE LESE	ATTE LESE	ATTE LEES	ATTE LESE	ATTE LESE	ATTE LESE	ATTE LESE	ATTE LESE	ATTE LESE	ATTE MORE	ATTE MORE	ATTE MULLE	ATTE MULLE	ATTE POLE	POLE	POLE	POLE	POLE	POLE	POLE	ATTE POLE	ATTE POLE	POLE	POLE	POLE	POLE	POLE	POLE	POLE	POLE	POLE
																			DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA			DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA
WALTER WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND
36/P/D 36/P/D	36/P/D			36/S/D	37/S/D	37/	37/	37/	37/	37/P/D	37/T/D	37/T/D	37/S/D7	39/S/D	39/A/D	40/S/D	40/S/D	41/K/L	41/A/D	41/A/D	41/T/D	41/P/D	41/P/D	41/P/D	41/K/L	41/S/D	41/P/D	41/K/D	41/P/D	41/P/D	41/P/D	41/A/D	41/P/D	41/P/D	41/A/D

.

CPR 1370-74/119 LIST OF MPS/179	LIST OF MPS/181	CPR 1370-74/478	CPR 1374-77/139	LIST OF MPS/183	CPR 1374-77/315	FOEDERA III/II/1045	CPR 1374-77/491	CPR 1377-81/45	CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/38-40	CPR 1377-81/312	CFR IX/145	LIST OF MPS/194	LIST OF MPS/196	CPR 1377-81/515	CPR 1377-81/471-4	CPR 1381-85/86	CPR 1381-85/138	CPR 1381-85/251	CPR 1365-89/82	CPR 1388-92/137	CPR 1388-92/138	CPR 1388-92/342		LIST OF MPS/61	LIST OF MPS/63		CFR V/285	CPR 1343-45/67	LIST OF MPS/122	CFR V/394	CFR V/435	CFR IX/142	CPR 1377-81/513
12/06/71 13/10/72	21/11/73	20/10/74	06/12/75	12/02/76	15/05/76	02/01/76	08/02/77	02/07/77	29/04/77	01/07/77	22/02/79	27/05/79	16/01/80	05/11/80	26/05/80	20/03/80	14/12/81	08/03/82	20/12/82	22/02/86	15/07/89	10/11/89	28/06/90	21/10/91	14/12/26	15/09/27	18/05/42	20/04/42	26/01/43	07/06/44	20/11/44	02/08/45	27/05/79	26/05/80
1371 1372	1373	1374	1375	1376	1376	1376	1377	1377	1377	1377	1379	1379	1380	1380	1380	1380	1381	1382	1382	1386	1389	1389	1390	1391	1326	1327	1342	1342	1343	1344	1344	1345	1379	1380
WOR WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	SHR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	ACM	WOR	WOR	WOR	BRK	BRK
TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	UNDER-SHERIFF	TAXER	DEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXFR	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE
ATTE WODE ATTE WODE	ATTE WODE	ATTE WODE	ATTE WODE	ATTE WODE	ATTE WODE	ATTE WODE	ATTE WODE	ATTE WODE	ATTE WODE	ATTE WODE	ATTE WODE	ATTE WODE	ATTE WODE	ATTE WODE	ATTE WODE	ATTE WODE	ATTE WODE		ATTE WODE	ATTE WODE	ATTE WODE	ATTE WODE	ATTE WODE	ATTE WODE	ATTE WODE	ATTE WODE	ATTE WOOD	ATTE WODE, SHERIFF OF			ATTE WODE	ATTE WODE	ATTE WODE	ATTE WODE
NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBFRT	ROBERT	WILLIAM	WILLIAM
42/T/L 42/K/L	42/K/L	42/P/L	42/P/L	42/K/L	42/P/L	42/A/L	42/P/L	42/P/L	42/A/L	42/A/L	42/P/L	42/T/L	42/K/L	42/K/L	42/P/L	42/A/L	42/P/L	42/P/L	42/P/L	42/P/L	42/P/L	42/P/L	42/P/L	42/S/D	43/K/P	43/K/P	43/S/D	43/T/D	43/D/D	43/K/D	43/T/D	43/T/D	44/T/D	44/P/D

•

CPR 1381-85/252 CPR 1381-85/347 CPR 1385-89/80	CPR 1396-99/236 LIST OF MPS/90	CPR 1350-54/450 LIST OF MPS/182 CFR IX/53	CFR X/142 CPR 1317-21/92 CPR 1317-21/460	LIST OF MPS/13 CPR 1321-24/225 LIST OF MPS/110 CPR 1321-24/430 CPR 1324-27/8-11	CPR 1324-27/229 CPR 1324-27/292 CFR 1/354 CPR 1334-38/208 CPR 1334-38/137-9 CPR 1334-38/294 LIST 0F MPS/92 CPR 1334-38/369 CFR 1/V480
20/12/82 24/11/83 16/09/85 15/11/89 01/12/96	12/11/97 03/11/97 07/11/33 26/05/35 08/11/51 08/11/51	20/07/53 12/02/76 26/11/77 14/11/77	27/05/79 10/11/17 01/12/18 18/06/20 20/08/71	20/06/21 15/07/21 02/12/22 20/01/23 14/06/24 01/08/24 26/12/25	28/08/25 08/06/26 05/12/30 28/03/33 26/07/35 26/01/35 26/06/36 11/03/36 11/03/36 07/04/36
1382 1383 1385 1389 1396	1397 1397 1333 1335 1351 1351	1353 1376 1377 1377	1379 1317 1318 1320	1321 1323 1324 1324 1324	1325 1326 1333 1335 1335 1336 1336 1336 1336
BRK BRK BRK OXF&BRK OXF&BRK	BRK HAM DEV DEV DEV	DEV CAM&HUN CAM	CAM BKM BDF&BKM BKM BKM	BUF&BKM BKM BKM BDF,BKM BKM BDF&BKM	BKM BKM BDF&BKM BKM BKM BKM BKM
PEACE PEACE PEACE SHERIFF SHERIFF	PEACE SHERIFF SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF FSCHEATOR	PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF TAXER	TAXER PEACE SHERIFF PEACE CUEDICE	SHEKILF KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER ARRAYER SHERIFF	PEACE PEACE SHERIFF TAXER PEACE ARRAYER PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE TAXER
ATTE WODE ATTE WODE ATTE WODE ATTE WODE ATTE WODE	ATTE WODE AUDELE AUMARLE ALBA MARLEA AUNCEL	AUNSEL AVENEL AVENEL AVENELL AVENELL, SHERIFF OF CAMBRIDGESHIRE	AVENELL AYLESBURY AYLESBURY AYLESBURY	AYLESBURY AYLESBURY AYLESBURY AYLESBURY AYLESBURY AYLESBURY AYLESBURY	AYLESBURY AYLESBURY AYLESBURY AYLESBURY AYLESBURY AYLESBURY AILESBURY AILESBURY AILLESBURY
	DE				88888888888
WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	MILLIAM JOHN JOHN	JOHN PHILIP PHILIP PHILIP	HILIP PHILIP PHILIP PHILIP PHILIP PHILIP PHILIP PHILIP	ЫПГЬ АНГГЬ АНГГЬ АНГГЬ АНГГЬ АНГГЬ АНГГЬ АНГГЬ АНГГЬ
44/P/D 44/P/D 44/S/D 44/S/D 44/S/L	44/P/D 47/S/D 49/S/D 49/K/D 50/S/D	50/P/D 51/K/D 51/S/D 51/T/D	51/T/D 54/P/D 54/S/D 54/P/D	54/S/D 54/T/D 54/T/D 54/A/D 54/A/D 54/A/D 54/S/D	54/P/D 54/P/D 54/P/D 54/T/D 54/P/D 54/P/D 54/P/D 54/P/D 54/P/D 54/P/D 54/P/D

ROT SCOT 1/406 CFR IV/504	LIST OF MPS/97	LIST OF MPS/101	LIST OF MPS/104	CPR 1338-40/136	LIST OF MPS/106	LIST OF MPS/108	FOEDERA II/II/1070-2	LIST OF MPS/110	CPR 1340-43/88	CPR 1338-40/502	CPR 1340-43/153	CPR 1343-45/395	CPR 1343-45/576	CPR 1321-24/123	CPR 1324-27/8-11	LIST OF MPS/61			LIST OF MPS/79	CPR 1330-34/419	CPR 1334-38/368	CFR IV/481	CFR IV/504	LIST OF MPS/100	LIST OF MPS/109		LIST OF MPS/6	CPR 1292-1301/517	CPR 1292-1301/612	LIST OF MPS/14	LIST OF MPS/17	LIST OF MPS/20	LIST OF MPS/25	CPR 1307-13/31	CPR 1307-13/54
10/02/36 16/12/36	26/09/37	03/02/38	26/07/38	06/07/38	14/01/39	13/10/39	16/02/39	20/01/40	01/08/40	20/04/40	15/03/41	20/07/44	18/07/45	16/05/22	01/08/24	14/12/26	04/02/27	24/10/30	30/09/31	26/03/33	16/10/36	07/04/36	16/12/36	26/09/37	13/10/39			10/05/00	01/11/01	14/10/02	28/02/05	30/02/06	13/10/07	24/12/07	17/03/08
1336 1336	1337	1338	1338	1338	1339	1339	1339	1340	1340	1340	1341	1344	1345	1322	1324	1326	1327	1330	1331	1333	1336	1336	1336	1337	1339	1289	1298	1300	1301	1302	1305	1306	1307	1307	1308
BKM BKM	BKM	BKM	HRT	BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	WAR	WAR	WAR	WAR&LEC	WAR&LEC	WAR	LEC,WAR	LEC,WAR	WAR	WAR	WAR	WAR	CON	нкт	нкт	HRT	HRT	HRT	HRT	HRT	нкт	нкт
ARRAYER TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE/ARRAY	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	PEACE	TAXER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	UNDER-SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE
AYLESBURY AYLESBURY	AILESBURY	AILLESBURI	AYLLESBURY	AYLESBURY	AILESBURY	AILESBURY	AYLESBURY	AYLESBURY	AYLESBURY	AYLESBURY	AYLESBURY	AYLESBURY	AYLESBURY	AYLESBURY	AYLESBURY	AILLESBURY	AYLESBURY	AYLESBURY	AYLESBURY	AYLESBURY	AYLESBURY	AILLESBURY	AYLLESBURY	AYLLESBURY	AYLESBURY	AYLESBURY	AYGNEL	AYNEL	AIGNEL	AYNEL	AYGNEL	AYNGNEL	AYNEL	AYNEL	AYGNEL
DE	Ш	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE									
PHILIP PHILIP	PHILIP	PHILIP	PHILIP	PHILIP	PHILIP	PHILIP	РНІСІР	PHILIP	PHILIP	PHILIP	PHILIP	PHILIP	PHILIP	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	WALTER	NHOP	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL
54/A/D 54/T/D	54/K/D	54/K/D	54/K/D	54/P/D	54/K/D	54/K/D	54/A/D	54/K/D	54/P/D	54/T/D	54/T/D	54/P/D	54/P/D	55/A/D	55/A/D	55/K/D	55/S/D	55/S/D	55/K/D	55/A/D	55/P/D	55/T/D	55/T/D	55/K/D	55/K/D	55.5/S/D	56/K/D	56/P/D	56/T/L	56/K/D	56/K/D	56/K/D	56/K/D	56/P/D	56/P/D

LIST OF MPS/28 CPR 1313-17/108 CPR 1313-17/124 CPR 1313-17/474 CPR 1313-17/530 LIST OF MPS/104	CPR 1343-45/395 CPR 1343-45/576 CPR 1345-48/301 CPR 1348-50/161 CPR 1348-50/383	CPR 1399-1401/558 CPR 1401-05/114-5 CPR 1361-64/67 LIST OF MPS/162	LIST OF MPS/172 CPR 1367-70/265 CPR 1370-74/305 CPR 1374-77/138 CPR 1324-27/101 LIST OF MPS/77	CPR 1334-38/210 ROT SCOT I/373 ROT SCOT I/406 ROT SCOT I/420 ROT SCOT I/469 CPR 1338-40/503 CFR V/392 CFR V/90 CFR V/90
27/04/09 17/11/12 13/04/14 05/06/14 05/08/16 05/08/16	11/11/42 11/11/42 20/07/44 18/07/45 16/04/47 13/10/48 25/10/49	18/10/92 15/12/61 06/10/63	03/06/69 10/05/69 05/11/71 12/04/73 06/12/75 16/02/25 15/04/31	21/09/32 26/07/35 12/08/35 10/02/36 06/05/36 08/11/36 22/04/40 01/11/46 01/11/46 20/07/48
1309 1312 1314 1316 1316 1338	1342 1342 1345 1345 1348 1349 1289	1392 1401 1361 1363	1369 1369 1373 1375 1375 1325	1332 1335 1335 1336 1346 1346 1348 1348
HRT ESS&HRT HRT HRT ESS,HRT HRT HRT	BDF&BKM BDF&BKM BKM BKM HRT HRT CAM&HUN CAM&HUN	SOM&DOR DOR SFK SFK	SFK SFK NFK&SFK SFK SFK NFK,SFK NFK	NFK&SFK NFK NFK NFK NFK NFK NFK NFK NFK
KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF PEACE PEACE TAXER TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRF	SHERIFF ESCHEATOR PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE SHERIFF	SHERIFF PEACE ARRAYER PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER SHERIFF PEACE PEACE ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER TAXER TAXER TAXER TAXER
AYGNEL AYNEL AYGNEL AYGNEL AIGNEL AIGNEL	AIGNEL AIGNEL AIGNEL AIGNEL AYNEL DAYNEL (AYNEL) AYGNEL BABYNGTON	BACHE BACHE BACHE BACOUN BACOUN	BACOUN BACON BACON BACON BACON BACONESTHORP BACONESTHORP	BACONESTHORP BACONESTHORPE BACONESTHORP BACONESTHORP BACONESTHORP BACONESTHORP BACONESTHORP BACONESTHORP BACONESTHORP BACONESTHORP
	Ш Ц		E E	88888888888
NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL	NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC	JOHN JOHN JOHN ROBERT ROBERT	ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT EDMUND EDMUND	EDMUND EDMUND EDMUND EDMUND EDMUND EDMUND EDMUND EDMUND EDMUND
56/K/D 56/S/D 56/P/D 56/P/D 56/T/D 56/T/D	57/5/D 57/5/D 57/7/D 57/7/D 57/7/P	58/S/D 58/P/D 58/P/D 59/P/D 59/K/D	59/K/D 59/S/D 59/P/D 59/P/D 60/A/D 60/K/D	60/S/D 60/P/D 60/A/D 60/A/D 60/A/D 60/T/D 60/T/D 60/T/D 60/T/D

	HP I/664	HP I/664	CPR 1388-92/139	HP I/664	HP I/664	CPR 1388-92/343	HP I/664	HP 1/664	HP I/664	HP I/664	CPR 1396-99/228	HP I/664	HP I/664	CPR 1396-99/435	CPR 1396-99/436	CPR 1396-99/437	HP I/664		LIST OF MPS/82	ROT SCOT I/249	ROT SCOT I/249	CPR 1334-38/369	CPR 1334-38/368	LIST OF MPS/95	LIST OF MPS/96	CPR 1338-40/138	CPR 1338-40/136	CPR 1343-45/395	CFR V/490	CPR 1348-50/64	CPR 1358-61/405-7	LIST OF MPS/3	CPR 1292-1301/172	LIST OF MPS/6	CPR 1292-1301/515	LIST OF MPS/9
13/11/82	03/02/88	88/60/60	10/11/89	17/01/90	12/11/90	28/06/90	03/11/91	20/01/93	27/01/94	27/01/95	27/07/97	22/01/97	17/09/97	16/09/98	13/11/98	26/04/99		13/09/32	09/09/32	04/07/33	04/07/33	16/10/36	16/10/36	23/09/36	13/01/37	16/10/38	06/07/38	20/07/44	01/11/46	10/02/48	10/02/60				10/05/00	00/03/00
1382	1388	1388	1389	1390	1390	1390	1391	1393	1394	1395	1397	1397	1397	1398	1398	1399	1402	1332	1332	1333	1333	1336	1336	1336	1337	1338	1338	1344	1346	1348	1360	1295	1295	1298	1300	1300
WAR&LEC	WAR	SHR	WAR	WAR	WAR	CAM&HUN	HUN	CAM	HUN	CAM	NUH	HUN	HUN	CAM	HUN	HUN	HUN	NUH	HUN	NUH	NUH	HUN	HUN	HUN												
SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE/ARRAY	PEACE	TAXER	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE
BAGOT	BAGOT	BAGOT	BAGOT	BAGOT	BAGOT	BAGOT	BAGOT	BAGOT	BAGOT	BAGOT	BAGOT	BAGOT	BAGOT	BAGOT	BAGOT	BAGOT	BAGOT	BAIOCIS	BAIOCIS	BAIOCIS	BAIOCIS	BAIOCIS	BAIOCIS	BAIOCIS	BAYOUSE (BAIOCIS)	BAIOCIS	BAIOCIS	BAIOCIS	BAYOUS	BAIOCIS	BAYOUS	BAYEUSE	BAYOUSE	BEAUSE	BAYOUS	BAIOCIS
																		DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	ЫD	DE	DE	DE	DE
WILLAM	WILLIAM	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT																
61/S/D	61/K/D	61/K/D	61/P/D	61/K/D	61/K/D	61/P/D	61/K/D	61/K/D	61/K/D	61/K/D	61/P/D	61/K/D	61/K/D	61/P/D	61/P/D	61/P/D	61/K/D	62/S/D	62/K/D	62/A/D	62/A/D	62/P/D	62/P/D	62/K/D	62/K/D	62/P/D	62/P/D	62/P/D	62/T/D	62/P/D	62/A/D	63/K/D	63/T/D	63/K/D	63/P/D	63/K/D

D E
BAIOCIS BAIOCIS
BAIOCIS
BAYOUSE
BAIOCIS
BALLIOLO
BALLIOLO
BALLIOLO
BAMPTON
BARANTYN
BARENTYN
BARENTYN
BARENTYN
BARENTYN
BARENTYNE
BARENTYN

Page 15

HP I/559 CPR 1388-92/? CPR 1388-92/342 HP I/559 HP I/559 HP I/559	CPR 1391-96/434 CPR 1396-99/236 HP I/559 CPR 1396-99/437 CPR 1399-1401/563	CPR 1399-1401/209-13 HP I/559 CFR VIII/387 CFR IX/54	CPR 1385-89/80 HP I/428 CPR 1396-99/436 CPR 1399-1401/209-13 CPR 1399-1401/559	HP I/438 CPR 1401-05/137-8 HP I/428 CPR 1401-05/287-91	CPR 1358-61/7 LIST OF MPS/161 CPR 1364-67/364-5 CPR 1370-74/107-8
03/02/88 15/07/89 28/06/90 17/01/90 12/11/90 02/01/93 20/01/93	20/02/94 12/11/97 22/01/97 18/04/99 28/11/99	18/12/99 06/10/99 08/12/55 26/10/76 04/03/77 14/11/77	09/11/85 01/10/86 01/12/88 09/11/95 02/03/99 18/12/99		20/03/61 06/10/63 26/10/66 05/11/71 20/04/71
1388 1389 1390 1390 1392 1393	1394 1397 1399 1399	1399 1355 1355 1376 1377 1377	1385 1386 1388 1388 1399 1399 1401	1401 1402 1402 1403 1415	1361 1363 1366 1371
OXF OXF OXF OXF OXF&BRK OXF&BRK OXF&BRK	OXF OXF OXF OXF	OXF OXF HEF&WELSH MARCH HEF HEF HEF	HEF HEF HEF HEF HRT	HRT HEF HEF HEF ESS&HRT	KEN KEN KEN KEN
KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF	PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE PEACE	ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE ESCHEATOR SHERIFF TAXER TAXER SHFRIFF	PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF PEACE ARRAYER PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER SHERIFF	PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER SHERIFF ARRAYER
BARENTYN BARENTYN BARENTYN BARENTYN BARENTYN BARENTYN BARENTYN	BARANTYNE BARENTYN BARENTYN BARENTYN BARENTYN	BARENTYN BARENTYN ATTE BARRE BARE ATTE BARRE ATTE BARRE BARRE	DE LA BARRE DE LA BARRE BARRE BARRE BARRE BARRE BARRE	DE LA BARRE BARRE DE LA BARRE BARRE BARRE	BARRY BARRY BARRY BARRY BARRY
THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS		THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	NHOL NHOL NHOL
66/K/D 66/P/D 66/K/D 66/K/D 66/K/D 66/K/D	66/D/P 66/D/P 66/K/D 66/P/D 66/P/D	66/A/D 66/K/D 66.5/E/P? 66.5/7/D 66.5/7/D 67/S/D	67/P/L 67/P/L 67/S/D 67/S/D 67/A/D 67/A/D	67/K/D 67/A/D 67/A/D 67/S/D	68/P/D 68/K/D 68/A/D 68/S/D 68/A/D

LIST OF MPS/173 CPR 1377-81/359-60 CPD 1377 81/513	CPR 13/1-01/313 CPR 1381-85/77	CPR 1377-81/572	CPR 1381-85/251	CPR 1381-85/502	CPR 1385-89/80	CPR 1381-85/86	CPR 1381-85/142	CPR 1381-85/588-91	CPR 1385-9/176		CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1401-05/358-9		LIST OF MPS/205				CPR 1361-64/210	CPR 1364-67/430	CPR 1374-77/136	LIST OF MPS/183	CPR 1377-81/46	CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/38-40	CFR VIII/389		CPR 1377-81/512	CPR 1377-81/471-4	CPR 1381-85/84	CPR 1381-85/140	CPR 1381-85/245	CPR 1381-85/253		LIST OF MPS/29
	02/09/81	20/02/81	20/12/82	29/01/85	26/06/85	14/12/81	09/03/82	26/04/85	24/05/86	27/09/92			29/10/83	23/02/83	11/11/84	07/01/85	20/10/85	20/03/62	10/02/67	06/12/75	12/02/76	02/07/77	29/04/77	01/07/77	04/03/77	05/11/79	26/05/80	20/03/80	14/12/81	08/03/82	21/12/82	20/12/82		27/04/09
1371 1379 1380	1381 1381	1381	1382	1385	1385	1381	1382	1385	1386	1392	1400	1403	1383	1383	1384	1385	1385	1362	1367	1375	1376	1377	1377	1377	1377	1379	1380	1380	1381	1382	1382	1382	1405	1309
KEN KEN	KEN	SOM	SOM	SOM	SOM	BKM	BKM	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	WOR	WAR	GLS	GLS	GLS&HEF	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT
KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	UNDER-SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	SHERIFF	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE
BARRY BARRE	BARRY BARRY	BARRY	BARRY	BARY	BARRY	BARRY	BARRY	BARRY	BARRY	BARRY	BARRY	BARRY	BAREWELL	BARREWELL	BARWELL	BAREWELL	BARWELL	BASSYNG	BASYNG	BASYNGES	BASYNGES	BASYNGES	BASYNGES	BASYNGES	BASYNGES	BASYNGES	BASYNGES	BASYNGES	BASYNGES	BASYNGES	BASYNGES	BASYNGES	BASYNGES	BASIGG'
																		Ы	DE	Ы														DE
NHOL	NHOP	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOI,	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	WILLIAM
68/K/D 68/A/L	68/P/P? 68/P/D	68/P/P?	68/P/P?	68/P/P?	68/P/P?	69/P/P	69/P/P	69/A/D	69/A/D	69/S/D	69/A/D	69/A/D	20/S/D	70/K/P	70/S/D	70/S/D	70/E/D	71/P/D	71/A/D	71/P/D	71/K/D	71/P/D	71/A/D	71/A/D	71/T/D	71/S/D	71/P/D	71/A/D	71/P/D	71/P/D	71/P/D	71/P/D	71/S/D?	72/K/L

LIST OF MPS/44	CPR 1313-17/350		CPR 1292-1301/516	LIST OF MPS/9	LIST OF MPS/11	LIST OF MPS/14	CPR 1301-07/456	CPR 1307-13/23	CPR 1307-13/66	CPR 1307-13/185		ROT SCOT 1/97	CPR 1313-17/109	CPR 1313-17/123	CPR 1313-17/129	CPR 1313-17/207		CPR 1313-17/482	CPR 1313-17/474	CPR 1313-17/530	ROT SCOT I/170	ROT SCOT I/175		CPR 1317-21/460	CPR 1321-24/123	CPR 1321-24/130-1	CPR 1321-24/213-4	CPR 1321-24/268	CPR 1324-27/8-11	CFR VIII/203		LIST OF MPS/198	CPR 1381-85/139	CPR 1381-85/588-91	
01/11/14 09/09/14	01/09/15	18/05/16	10/05/00	06/03/00	20/01/01	14/10/02	22/07/06	28/11/07	02/05/08	26/08/09	25/10/11	20/05/11	13/04/14	05/06/14	18/06/14	04/12/14	20/10/15	14/06/16	08/06/16	05/08/16	06/06/17	08/09/17	23/10/18	18/06/20	16/05/22	08/06/22	31/10/22	15/03/23	01/08/24	27/01/73	12/12/74	16/09/81	08/03/82	29/04/85	19/11/41
1314 1314	1315	1316	1300	1300	1301	1302	1306	1307	1308	1309	1311	1311	1314	1314	1314	1314	1315	1316	1316	1316	1317	1317	1318	1320	1322	1322	1322	1323	1324	1373	1374	1381	1382	1385	1341
															/oR	/OR																			
KEN KEN	KEN	KEN	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	НЕГ	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF,WOR	HEF,WOR	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	GLS
SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE		SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE	TAXER	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE(SPECIAL)	PEACE(SPECIAL)	SHERIFF	PEACE	TAXER	TAXER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF
BASYNGES BASYNGG	BASYNG	BASINGES	BASKERVILL	BASKERVILLE	BASKERVILL	BASKERVILL	BASKERVILL	BASKERVILL	BASKERVILL	BASKERVILLE	BASKERVILL	BASKERVILL	BASKERVILLE	BASKERVILLE	BASKERVILLE	BASKERVILLE	BASKERVILL	BASKERVILLE	BASKERVILLE	BASKERVILLE	BASKERVILL	BASKERVILL	BASKERVILL	BASKIRVILLE	BASKERVILL	BASKERVILL	BASKERVILL	BASKERVILLE	BASKERVILL	BASSET	BASSET OF CHETELE	BASSET	BASSET OF CHEDELE	BASSET	BASSET
DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	Ы	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	Ы	DE	DE	Ы	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE					DE	
WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NONIS
72/S/D 72/K/D	72/A/D	72/S/D	73/P/D	73/K/D	73/K/D	73/K/D	73/T/D	73/T/D	73/P/D	73/T/D	73/S/D	73/A/D	73/P/D	73/P/D	73/P/D	73/P/D	73/S/D	73/P/D	73/T/D	73/T/D	73/A/D	73/A/D	73/S/D	73/P/D	73/A/D	73/A/D	73/A/D	73/A/D	73/A/D	74/T/D	74/S/D	74/K/D	74/P/D	74/A/D	75/S/D

CFR V/284	LIST OF MPS/125 FOEDERA III/I/221	FOEDERA III/I/243	CPR 1354-58/227	CPR 1358-61/219	FOEDERA III//415	FOEDERA III//440-1	CPR 1361-64/63	LIST OF MPS/155	CPR 1361-64/227	LIST OF MPS/158		CFR III/83	CPR 1324-27/77-9	LIST OF MPS/65	LIST OF MPS/68	ROT SCOT I/501	C.76/11 m.27	CPR 1338-40/72	CPR 1292-1301/613	CPR 1301-07/76			CPR 1313-17/460	LIST OF MPS/44			CPR 1317-21/366	LIST OF MPS/55	LIST OF MPS/I7	CPR 1324-27/53	LIST OF MPS/59		LIST OF MPS/62
19/11/41 20/04/42	14/01/48 15/06/51	24/05/52	03/12/55	16/02/59	12/01/59	04/08/59	20/03/61	24/01/61	15/06/62	13/10/62	01/06/21	07/01/22	22/12/24	07/02/28	24/04/28	05/10/37	26/02/38	16/03/38	01/11/01	07/11/02	01/10/03	12/04/06	26/03/16	09/09/14	29/11/18	27/05/19	01/04/19	06/05/19	14/11/22	17/11/24	14/12/26	24/04/27	15/09/27
1341 1342	1348 1351	1352	1355	1359	1359	1359	1361	1361	1362	1362	1321	1322	1324	1328	1328	1337	1338	1338	1301	1302	1303	1306	1316	1314	1318	1319	1319	1319	1322	1324	1326	1327	1327
SLS GLS	GLS GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	CAM	CAM	CAM	ESS	ESS	ESS&HRT	ESS&HRT	нкт	CAM	CAM&HUN	CAM&HUN	CAM	CAM	CAM	CAM,HUN	CAM	CAM&HUN	CAM
ESCHEATOR TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	TAXER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE
BASSET BASSET, SHERIFF OF GLOUCESTERSHIRE	BASSET BASSET	BASSET	BASSET	BASSET	BASSET	BASSET	BASSET	BASSET	BASSET	BASSET	BASSYNBURN	BASSYNGBURN	BASSYNGBURN	BASSINGBOURN	BASSINGBOURNE	BASSYNGBURN	BASSYNGBURN	BASSYNGBURN	BASSINGBURN	BASSINGBURNE	BASSINGBURN	BASSINGBURN	BASSINGBURNE	BASSINGBURN	BASSYNBORN	BASSYNGBURN	BASYNGBURN	BASSINGBOURN	BASSYNGBURN	BASSINGBOURN	BASSYNGBURN	BASSYNGBURN	BASSINGBURN
											DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	Ы	DE
SIMON	SIMON	SIMON	SIMON	SIMON	SIMON	SIMON	SIMON	SIMON	SIMON	SIMON	HUMPHREY	HUMPHREY	HUMPHREY	HUMPHREY	HUMPHREY	HUMPHREY	HUMPHREY	HUMPHREY	NHOR	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOR	MATTHEW	MATTHEW	MATTHEW	MATTHEW	MATTHEW	MATTHEW	MATTHEW	MATTHEW	MATTHEW	MATTHEW
75/T/D	75/K/D 75/A/D	75/A/D	75/P/D	75/P/D	75/A/D	75/A/D	75/P/D	75/K/D	75/A/D	75/K/D	76/S/D	76/T/D	76/A/D	76/K/D	76/K/D	76/A/D	76/A/D	76/A/D	0/1/17	77/T/D	D/S/LL	D/S/LL		78/K/D	78/S/D	78/S/D	78/P/D	ZI/X/8/	78/K/D	78/A/D	78/K/D	78/S/D	78/K/D

Page 19

LIST OF MPS/64 LIST OF MPS/67 CPR 1327-30/430 LIST OF MPS/75 LIST OF MPS/82	LIST OF MPS/177 LIST OF MPS/180 LIST OF MPS/78 LIST OF MPS/82	LIST OF MPS/79 LIST OF MPS/84 LIST OF MPS/90 CPR 1334-38/369	CPR 1338-40/13/ CPR 1338-40/136 FOEDERA II/II/1070-2 CFR V/284	CFR V/285 CPR 1343-45/390 CPR 1343-45/394 CPR 1343-45/297 CPR 1343-45/490 CPR 1343-45/490 LIST OF MPS/25 CPR 1301-07/498
07/02/28 24/04/28 18/05/29 11/03/30 09/09/32 16/12/70	13/10/72 21/11/73 30/09/31 06/02/32 09/32	16/03/32 04/12/32 26/05/35 16/10/36 16/10/38	16/07/38 06/07/38 16/02/39 04/12/41 20/04/42	20/04/42 24/07/44 22/05/44 19/06/44 15/03/45 13/11/47 13/11/47 26/03/07 26/03/07 20/02/07 04/10/09
1328 1328 1329 1330 1332	1372 1373 1331 1332 1332	1332 1332 1335 1336 1338	1338 1338 1341 1341 1342	1342 1344 1344 1345 1347 1307 1307 1307
CAM CAM CAM CAM ESS&HRT	HRT HRT CAM&HUN CAM	CAM CAM CAM CAM&HUN	CAM HUN CAM&HUN CAM&HUN CAM&HUN CAM	HUN CAM HUN HRT CAM&HUN CAM&HUN CAM&HUN CAM&HUN CUL CUL CUL CUL
KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE SHERIFF	PEACE PEACE/ARRAY ARRAYER SHERIFF ESCHEATOR TAXER	TAXER PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE SHERIFF ESCHEATOR SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER SHERIFF
BASSINGBURN BASSINGBURN BASSYNGBURN BASSINGBURN BASSINGBURN BASSINGBURN	BASSYNGBOURN BASSYNGBOURNE BASSINGBURN BASSINGBURN BASSINGBURN	BASSYNGBOURN BASSYNGBOURN BASSYNGBOURN BASSYNGBURNE BASSINGBOURN	BASSYNGBURN BASSYNGBOURNE BASSINGBOURN BASSINGBOURN BASSYNGBOURN BASSYNGBOURN, SHERIFF OF CAMBRIDGESHIRE	BASSYNGBURN, SHERIFF OF HUNTINGDONSHIRE BASSYNGBOURN BASSYNGBOURN BASSYNGBOURN BASSYNGBURN BASSYNGBURN BASSINGBOURN BASSINGBOURN BASTENGTHWAITE BASTENGTHWEYT BASTENGTHWEYT
	2 2 2 2 2 2 2			9 88888888888888
MATTHEW MATTHEW MATTHEW MATTHEW MATTHEW THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS WARIN WARIN WARIN	WARIN WARIN WARIN WARIN WARIN	WARIN WARIN WARIN WARIN WARIN	WARIN WARIN WARIN WARIN WARIN WARIN WARIN WARIN MARIN ALEXANDER ALEXANDER ALEXANDER
78/K/D 78/K/D 78/P/D 78/K/D 78/K/D	0/X/08 0/X/08 0/X/08 0/X/08	80/K/D 80/K/D 80/R/D 80/S/D 80/S/D	80/P/D 80/P/D 80/S/D 80/E/D 80/T/D	80/T/D 80/P/D 80/P/D 80/P/D 80/P/D 80/P/D 80/P/D 81/S/D 81/S/D 81/S/D 81/S/D

LIST OF MPS/28 CPR 1307-13/183	ROT SCOT 1/97	CPR 1313-17/51	LIST OF MPS/50	CPR 1313-17/460	CPR 1317-21/461	LIST OF MPS/55	LIST OF MPS/57	CPR 1321-24/59	CPR 1361-64/210	CPR 1361-64/528			CPR 1377-81/514	CPR 1377-81/571	CPR 1381-85/139			CFR IX/249		HP I/388	HP I/388	CPR 1370-74/476	CPR 1374-77/135	CPR 1374-77/314	CPR 1377-81/45	CPR 1377-81/513	CPR 1377-81/471-4	CPR 1381-85/252	CPR 1381-85/252	CPR 1381-85/502	CPR 1381-85/347				
27/04/09 26/08/09	20/05/11	28/11/13	25/04/16	26/03/16	18/10/19	06/05/19	06/10/20	20/11/21	15/03/62	08/03/64	11/11/71	04/10/75	26/05/80	26/10/80	08/03/82	01/12/83	10/12/76	16/03/81	01/11/83	12/11/90	27/01/95	12/05/74	13/02/75	20/10/76	02/07/77	26/05/80	20/03/80	20/12/82	20/12/82	26/04/84	08/02/84	09/11/95	03/11/97	17/11/98	20/02/41
1309	1311	1313	1316	1316	1319	1319	1320	1321	1362	1364	1371	1375	1380	1380	1382	1383	1376	1381	1383	1390	1394	1374	1375	1376	1377	1380	1380	1382	1382	1384	1384	1395	1397	1398	1341
cut	CUL	CUL	CUL	CUL	CUL	CUL	CUL	CUL	ESS	ESS	ESS&HRT	ESS&HRT	ESS	ESS	ESS	ESS&HRT	ESS&HRT	ESS	ESS&HRT	ESS	ESS	BDF	CAM	CAM	CAM	CAM	CAM	BDF	CAM	BDF	CAM	ESS&HRT	ESS&HRT	ESS	NFK&SFK
KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ESCHEATOR	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ESCHEATOR	ESCHEATOR	TAXER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	SHERIFF
BASTENTHUIT	BASTENTHWAYT	BASTYNGTHWAIT	BASTENTHWAYT	BASTINGTHWAYT	BASTENTHWAYT	BASATENTHWAYT	BASTENTHWEYT	BASTENTHWAYT	BATAILL	BATAILLES	BATAILL	BATAILL	BATAILL	BATAILL	BATILE	BATAYLL	BATAILL	BATAILL	BATAYLL	BATAILL	BATAILL	BATEMAN	BATEMAN	BATEMAN	BATEMAN	BATEMAN	BATEMAN	BATEMAN	BATEMAN	BATEMAN	BATEMAN	BATEMAN	BATEMAN	BATEMAN	BATESFORD
DE	5 5	р П	ľ	DE	DE	Ы	Ы	Ы																											DE
ALEXANDER	ALEXANDER		ALEXANDER	ALEXANDER	ALEXANDER	ALEXANDER	ALEXANDER	ALEXANDER	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	THOMAS
81/K/D	81/T/D		81/K/D	81/A/D	81/P/D	81/K/D	81/K/D	81/P/D	82/P/P	82/P/P	82/E/D	82/S/D	82/P/D	82/P/D	82/P/D	82/S/D	83/E/D	83/T/D	83/S/D	83/K/D	83/K/D	84/P/D	84/P/D	84/P/D	84/P/D	84/P/D	84/A/D	84/P/D	84/P/D	84/P/D	84/P/D	84/S/D	84/S/D	84/S/D	85/S/D

CPR 1313-17/108	LIST OF MPS/65	CPR 1377-30/431	CPR 1330-34/136	CPR 1330-34/287	ROT SCOT I/249		CPR 1334-38/209	CPR 1334-38/137-9	ROT SCOT I/328	ROT SCOT 1/370	CPR 1334-38/371	ROT SCOT I/420	CPR 1338-40/136	CPR 1292-1301/613		CPR 1307-13/184				LIST OF MPS/180	CFR X/267		CPR 1399-1401/209-13	LIST OF MPS/1	CPR 1307-13/23	LIST OF MPS/29	CPR 1307-13/184			CPR 1313-17/49	LIST OF MPS/45	LIST OF MPS/47	CPR 1313-17/460	LIST OF MPS/49
13/04/14 26/09/27	07/02/28 24/04/28	24/04/20 18/05/29	16/02/31	12/02/32	04/07/33	08/03/34	26/07/35	26/01/35	27/03/35	03/08/35	16/10/36	06/05/36	06/07/38	01/11/01	04/11/07	26/08/09	28/11/70	05/11/71		21/11/73	16/11/88	07/11/90	18/12/99		28/11/07	27/04/09	26/08/09	28/04/11	10/10/12	28/11/13	09/09/14	20/01/15	26/03/16	27/01/16
1314 1327	1328	1320	1331	1332	1333	1334	1335	1335	1335	1335	1336	1336	1338	1301	1307	1309	1370	1371		1373	1388	1390	1399	1290	1307	1309	1309	1311	1312	1313	1314	1315	1316	1316
HRT ESS&HRT	E SS	L C C L C C	HRT	HRT	ESS,HRT,MDX	ESS&HRT	нкт	нкт	нкт	ESS,HRT,MDX	ESS	нкт	нкт	ESS	ESS&HRT	ESS	ESS&HRT	ESS&HRT		нкт	HAM	HAM	HAM	NFK	NFK	NFK	NFK	NFK&SFK	NFK&SFK	NFK	NFK	NFK	NFK	NFK
PEACE SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PFACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE/ARRAY	TAXER	SHERIFF	TAXER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF		KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE
BAUD BAUD	BAUD	BAUD		BAUD	BAUD	BAUD	BAUD	BAUD	BAUD	BAUDE	BAUD	BAUDE	BAUDE	BAUD	BAUD	BAUD	BAUDE THE ELDER	BAUD OF	HERTFORDSHIRE	BAUD	BAYNARD	BAYNARD	BAYNARD	BAINARD	BAIGNARD	BANYARD/BAIGNARD	BAYNARD	BAIGNARD	BAYGNARD	BAYGNARD	BANYARD/BAYNARD	BANYARD	BAIGNARD	BAYNARD
Ë	!	Щ												Ц		Щ																		
WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	VVILLIAM W/ILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WILLIAM	WILLIAM		WILLIAM	PHILIP	PHILIP	PHILIP	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT
86/P/L 86/S/D	86/K/D	86/K/D	86/P/D	86/P/D	86/A/D	86/S/D	86/P/D	86/A/D	86/A/D	86/A/D	86/P/D	86/A/D	86/P/D	87/T/D	87/S/D	87/T/D	88/S/D	88/S/D		88/K/D	89/T/D	0/S/68	89/A/D	90/K/L	90/T/D	90/K/D	90/T/D	0/S/06	0/S/06	90/T/D	90/K/D	90/K/D	90/A/D	90/K/D

LIST OF MPS/11 LIST OF MPS/14 LIST OF MPS/16 CPR 1321-24/123	CPR 1324 27/216-8 CPR 1324 27/216-8 CPR 1324 27/285 CPR 1324-27/293 LIST OF MPS/60	CPR 1321-24/73 CPR 1317-21/675	CPR 1321-24/96-7 CPR 1321-24/96-7 CPR 1334-38/368 CPR 1338-40/135	CPR 1338-40/500 CPR 1343-45/395 FOEDERA III/1107 CPR 1348-50/64 CPR 1350-54/450 CPR 1350-54/450	LIST OF MPS/147 CFR VII/45 LIST OF MPS/148 LIST OF MPS/162 CDD 1254 64/570	CPR 1361-04529 LIST OF MPS/164 CPR 1367-70/193 LIST OF MPS/169 LIST OF MPS/172
06/10/20 15/07/21 02/05/22 16/05/22	25/11/25 25/12/25 28/02/26 08/06/26 14/12/26	11/11/16 14/02/22 26/09/16 06/09/21	11/04/21 25/03/22 29/09/29 01/12/30 16/07/38	20/04/40 20/04/40 18/02/47 12/09/48 15/03/51 18/04/53	00/00/55 12/11/55 01/08/57 17/04/57 22/10/63 06/10/63	08/03/64 20/01/65 01/05/68 03/06/69 03/06/69
1320 1321 1322 1322	1325 1326 1326 1326	1316 1322 1321 1321	1321 1322 1330 1336	1340 1344 1347 1353 1353	1355 1357 1357 1363 1363	1364 1365 1368 1368 1369
NFK NFK NFK NFK	NFK NFK NFK NFK	WAR&LEC WAL WOR WOR	CON CON WOR	NOW NOW NOW NOW NOW NOW NOW NOW NOW NOW	עטא געד געד געד געד	RUT RUT RUT RUT DBY&NTT
KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER	ARRAYER ARRAYER PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE		ARRAYER ARRAYER UNDER-SHERIFF SHERIFF PEACE PFACE/ARRAY	PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE	FLACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE UNDER-SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF
BANYARD BAYGNARD BANYARD BAYNARD	BAYNARD BAYNARD BAYNARD BAINARD	BEAUCHAMP BELLO CAMPO BEAUCHAMP BEAUCHAMP BELLO CAMPO	BELLO CAMPO BELLO CAMPO BEAUCHAMP BEAUCHAMP BEAUCHAMP BEAUCHAMP	BEAUCHAMP BELLO CAMPO BEAUCHAMP LE PIERE BELLO CAMPO BELLO CAMPO BEAUCHAMP BEAUCHAMP	BEAUCHAMIT BEAUFON BEAUFOU BEAUFOU BEAUFOU BEAUFOU	BEAUFO BEAUFOU BEAUFOU BEAUFOU BEAUFOU BEAUFOU
				388 8888 888		DE
ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT	ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT	WALTER WALTER WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	VVILLIAM VVILLIAM VVILLIAM VVILLIAM VVILLIAM JOHN
90/K/D 90/K/D 90/K/D 90/A/D	90/A/L 90/P/L 90/P/L 90/P/L	97/S/D 97/A/P 98/S/D 98/S/D	98/A/L 98/S/P7 98/S/P7 98/S/P7 98/P/L	98/7/P 98/7/P 98/A/P 98/P/P 98/P/P	100/K/D 100/K/D 100/K/D 100/K/D 100/K/D	100/P/D 100/P/D 100/P/D 100/K/D 101/S/D

CPR 1324-27/216-8 LIST OF MPS/114 CPR 1327-30/173 LIST OF MPS/63 LIST OF MPS/65 LIST OF MPS/65	CPR 1327-30/430 CPR 1367-70/348 CPR 1399-1401/209-13 CPR 1399-1401/558	CPR 1401-05/114-5 CPR 1330-34/286 CPR 1330-34/294	ROT SCOT 1/249 CPR 1334-38/209 CPR 1334-38/137-9 ROT SCOT 1/373 ROT SCOT 1/406 ROT SCOT 1/469 ROT SCOT 1/469 C.76/11 m.27	FOEDERA II/II/1070-2 CPR 1343-45/396 LIST OF MPS/49 LIST OF MPS/14
09/04/19 25/12/25 18/11/25 12/10/27 15/09/27 31/07/28 07/02/28	18/05/29 15/08/69 28/11/70 18/12/98 18/12/99	20/03/47 20/03/47 12/02/32 21/03/32	04/07/35 26/07/35 26/01/35 27/03/35 12/08/35 10/02/36 08/11/36 29/09/38 26/02/38	16/02/39 10/11/44 14/07/12 17/04/13 01/10/15 27/01/16 23/04/13 28/04/15 01/02/20 15/07/21
1319 1325 1325 1327 1327 1328 1328	1329 1369 1370 1398 1399	1347 1347 1332 1332	1333 1335 1335 1335 1336 1336 1338 1338	1339 1344 1315 1315 1315 1315 1315 1320 1321
LIN DBY RUT RUT RUT RUT			DEV DEV DEV COV COV	CON DEV DBY&NTT HAM HAM MAM OXF&BRK WIL WIL WIL
SHERIFF ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRF	PEACE PEACE SHERIFF SHERIFF ARRAYER PEACE	ARRAYER SHERIFF ESCHEATOR PEACE PEACE	ARRAYER PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER UNDER-SHERIFF ARRAYER	ARRAYER PEACE SHERIFF SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE
BEAUFOY BEAUFO BEAUFOY BEAUFO BELLAFAGO BELLA FAGO BELLA FAGO BELLA FAGO	BEAUMOND BEAUMONT BEAUMONT BEAUMONT BEAUMOND BEAUMOND	BEAUPEL BEAUPEL BEAUPEL BEAUPEL BEAUPEL BEAUPEL	BEAUPEL BEAUPEL BEAUPEL BEAUPEL BEAUPEL BEAUPEL BEAUPEL BEAUPEL	BEAUPEL BEAUPEL BECHE BECHE BECHE BECHE BECHE BECHE BECHE
				2 2 2 2 2 3 5 5 5 5 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8
NHO NHO NHO NHO NHO NHO NHO NHO NHO NHO	JOHN RICHARD RICHARD WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM VVILLIAM RALPH ROBERT ROBERT	ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT	ROBERT ROBERT JOHN JOHN PHILIP PHILIP PHILIP
101/S/D 101/S/D 101/K/L 101/K/L 101/K/L 101/K/L 101/K/L	101/P/L 102/P/D 102/S/D 103/S/D 103/A/D	103/A/D 103/A/D 104/E/D 105/P/D	105/A/D 105/A/D 105/A/D 105/A/D 105/A/D 105/A/D 105/A/D 105/A/D	105/A/D 105/P/D 106/S/D 106/S/D 106/S/D 107/S/D 107/S/D 107/S/D

.

	CPR 1330-34/137		CPR 1348-50/527	CPR 1350-54/91	CPR 1361-64/63	CPR 1361-64/21	CPR 1361-64/285	CPR 1361-64/360	LIST OF MPS/162	CPR 1361-64/529	CPR 1364-67/364-5		CPR 1367-70/192			ROT SCOT I/469	CFR V/285			LIST OF MPS/130		CPR 1321-24/224	LIST OF MPS/58		CPR 1361-64/66	LIST OF MPS/162	CPR 1361-64/529	CPR 1364-67/364-5	CPR 1364-67/430		CPR 1367-70/193	CPR 1367-70/185	FOEDERA III/II/865	CPR 1370-74/107	LIST OF MPS/173
04/02/27 02/01/30	16/02/31	20/07/12	20/02/50	15/03/51	20/03/61	10/05/61	03/07/62	16/03/63	06/10/63	08/03/64	26/10/66	27/11/68	10/07/68		10/06/35	08/11/36	20/04/42	04/02/46	04/02/46	09/02/51	29/11/18	02/12/22	18/11/25	23/11/61	15/12/61	06/10/63	08/03/64	26/10/66	10/02/67	27/11/68	10/07/68	20/12/68	03/05/69	20/06/71	24/02/71
1327 1330	1331	1312	1350	1351	1361	1361	1362	1363	1363	1364	1366	1368	1368	1291	1335	1336	1342	1346	1346	1351	1318	1322	1325	1361	1361	1363	1364	1366	1367	1368	1368	1368	1369	1371	1371
WIL OXF8BRK	BRK	CON	LEC	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	DBY&NTT	DBY&NTT	NTT	NTT	DBY&NTT	DBY&NTT	NTT	WAR&LEC	LEC	LEC	DBY&NTT	DBY	LEC	LEC	LEC	NTT	DBY&NTT	LEC	NTT	DBY,NTT,YKS	LEC	NTT
SHERIFF	PEACE	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	PEACE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	TAXER	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE
BECHE BECHE	BECHE	BEDEWYNDE	BEEK	BEEK	BEEK	BEEK	BEEK	BEEK	BEEK	BEEK	BEEK	BEEK	BEEK	BEKEBERY	BEKERYNG	BEKERYNG	BEKERYNG	BYKERYNG	BYKERYNG	BEYKERYNG	BELER	BELER	BELER	BELERS	BELERES	BELERS	BELERS	BELERES	BELLERS	BELERS	BELERS	BELERS	BELER	BELERS	BELER
DELA			DE	DE	DE			DE	DE	DE	DE	Ы	DE	Ы	DE	DE	DE	DE	Ы	ы О				DE		Ы	ЫD		DE		DE	Ы		DE	
риктр РНГТР	PHILIP	NHOL	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NHOL	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER
107/S/D	107/P/D	108/S/D	109/P/D	109/P/D	109/P/D	109/A/D	109/P/D	109/P/D	109/K/D	109/P/D	109/A/D	109/S/D	109/P/D	109.5/S/D	110/S/D	110/A/D	110/T/D	110/S/D	110/E/D	110/K/D	111/S/D	111/T/D	111/K/D	112/S/D	112/P/D	112/K/D	112/P/D	112/A/D	112/A/D	112/S/D	112/P/D	112/A/D	112/A/D	112/P/D	112/K/D

Page 25

and the second ېد

LIST OF MPS/175	CPR 1370-74/120		CPR 1374-77/138	CPR 1374-77/491	CPR 1377-81/45	CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/38-40	CPR 1377-81/312	CFR IX/163	CPR 1377-81/512	CPR 1377-81/471-4	LIST OF MPS/130	FOEDERA III/I/243	CPR 1354-58/122	CFR VI/414	CFR VII/45	CPR 1361-64/65	CPR 1361-64/530	LIST OF MPS/164	CPR 1364-67/364-5	CPR 1364-67/430	CPR 1367-70/193	CPR 1367-70/263	CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/38-40	CPR 1377-81/471-4		CPR 1381-85/140	CPR 1381-85/245	CPR 1381-85/588-91	CPR 1385-9/261		CPR 1396-99/234		CPR 1301-07/457	CPR 1307-13/23	
08/06/71	12/06/71	01/10/75	06/12/75	14/03/77	02/07/77	29/04/77	01/07/77	10/01/79	08/08/79	26/05/80	20/03/80	09/02/51	24/05/52	02/07/54	26/01/54	01/08/57	21/03/61	08/03/64	20/01/65	26/10/66	10/02/67	10/07/68	15/02/69	29/04/77	01/07/77	20/03/80	01/11/81	08/03/82	21/12/82	26/04/85	25/09/86	18/11/87	12/11/97		22/07/06	28/11/07	
1371	1371	1375	1375	1377	1377	1377	1377	1379	1379	1380	1380	1351	1352	1354	1354	1357	1361	1364	1365	1366	1367	1368	1369	1377	1377	1380	1381	1382	1382	1385	1386	1387	1397	1289	1306	1307	
NTT	NTT	LIN	LEC	LEC	LEC	LEC	LEC	(K)	LEC	LEC	LEC	LIN	LIN	(LIN(L)	(LIN(L)	(LIN(L)	(LIN(L)	(LIN(L)	LIN	(LIN(L)	(LIN(L)	(LIN(L)	(LIN(L)	(LIN(L)	(LIN(L)	(LIN(L)	LIN	LIN	LIN	(L) (L)	(LIN(L)	LIN	(LIN(L)	NFK&SFK	NUH	NUH	
KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	TAXER	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	PEACE	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	PEACE	SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	Darre 76
BELERS	BELERS	BELER	BELERS	BELERS	BELERS	BELERS	BELERS	BELERS	BELERS	BELERS	BELERS	BELESBY	BELESBY	BELESBY	BELESBY	BELESBY	BELESBY	BELESBY	BELESBY	BELESBY	BELESBY	BELESBY	BELESBY	BELESBY	BELESBY	BELESBY	BELESBY	BELESBY	BELESBY	BELLESBY	BELESBY	BELESBY	BELESBY	BELHUS	BELLA FAGO	BELLAFAGO	
			DE					DE				DE	DE	DE	DE		DE		DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE		DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE		DE	DE	DE	
ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	RICHARD	RALPH	RALPH	
112/K/D	112/T/D	112/S/D	112/P/D	112/P/D	112/P/D	112/A/D	112/A/D	112/P/D	112/T/D	112/P/D	112/A/D	113/K/L?	113/A/L?	113/P/L?	113/1/L7	113/1/L?	113/P/L?	113/P/L?	113/K/L?	113/A/L?	113/A/L?	113/P/L?	113/P/L?	113/A/D	113/A/D	113/A/D	113/S/D	113/P/D	113/P/D	113/A/D	113/A/D	113/S/D	113/P/D	113.5/S/D	114/T/D	114/T/D	

Page 26

LIST OF MPS/31		CFR IX/143	CPR 1381-85/86	CPR 1381-85/139	CPR 1381-85/347	LIST OF MPS/209	CPR 1381-85/588-91	CPR 1388-92/137	CPR 1388-92/341	HP I/438	HP I/438		HP I/438	CPR 1399-1401/559	HP I/438		CPR 1381-85/86	CPR 1381-85/138	CPR 1381-85/251	CPR 1381-85/347	LIST OF MPS/209	CPR 1385-89/80	CPR 1381-85/588-91	HP I/428		CPR 1388-92/136	CPR 1388-92/138	CPR 1388-92/342	HP I/428		CPR 1399-1401/559	HP I/428	CPR 1399-1401/209-13		CPR 1399-1401/559
22/01/08 08/08/11	05/11/79	27/05/79	14/12/81	08/03/82	16/02/84	29/04/84	29/04/85	15/07/89	28/06/90	22/01/97	17/09/97	03/11/99	06/10/99				14/12/81	08/03/82	20/12/82	26/01/84	29/04/84	09/11/85	26/04/85	01/10/86	18/11/87	15/07/89	10/11/89	28/06/90	17/01/90	01/12/96	28/11/99	06/10/33	18/12/99		
1308 1311	1379	1379	1381	1382	1384	1384	1385	1389	1390	1397	1397	1399	1399	1401	1402	1405	1381	1382	1382	1384	1384	1385	1385	1386	1387	1389	1389	1390	1390	1396	1399	1399	1399	1401	1401
RUT RUT	ESS&HRT	HRT	нкт	нкт	HRT	нкт	нкт	нкт	HRT	нкт	нкт	ESS&HRT	нкт	нкт	нкт	ESS&HRT	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF
UNDER-SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	PEACE
BELLA FAGO BELLAFAGO	BENSTEDE	BANSTED (BENSTED?)	BENSTEDE	BENSTEDE	BENSTEDE	BENSTED'	BENSTED	BENSTEDE	BENSTEDE	BENNSTEDE	BENSTEDE	BENSTEDE	BENSTEDE	BENSTEDE	BENSTEDE	BENSTEDE	BERE	BERE	BERE	BERE	BERE	BERE	BEER	BERE	BERE	BERE	BERE	BERE	BERE	BERE	BERE	BERE	BERE	BERE	BERE
DE						DE											DELA	DE LA	DE LA	DELA	DELA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DELA	DELA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DELA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA
RALPH RALPH	EDWARD	EDWARD	EDWARD	EDWARD	EDWARD	EDWARD	EDWARD	EDWARD	EDWARD	EDWARD	EDWARD	EDWARD	EDWARD	EDWARD	EDWARD	EDWARD	KENARD	KYNARD	KENNARD	KENNARD	KINARD	KENNARD	KENNARD	KINARD	KINARD	KENNARD	KENNARD	KENNARD	KINARD	KINARD	KINARD	KINARD	KYNARD	KINARD	KINARD
114/S/D 114/K/D	115/S/D	115/T/D	115/P/D	115/P/D	115/P/D	115/K/D	115/A/D	115/P/D	115/P/D	115/K/D	115/K/D	115/S/D	115/K/D	115/P/D	115/K/D	115/S/D	116/P/D	116/P/D	116/P/D	116/P/D	116/K/D	116/P/D	116/A/D	116/K/D	116/S/D	116/P/D	116/P/D	116/P/D	116/K/D	116/S/D	116/P/D	116/K/D	116/A/D	116/S/D	116/P/D

CPR 1307-13/185 CPR 1313-17/51	CPR 1313-17/129	CPR 1313-17/350	LIST OF MPS/47	CPR 1313-17/482	CPR 1313-17/460	CPR 1313-17/473	LIST OF MPS/50	CPR 1313-17/529		CFR III/10	CPR 1317-21/347	CPR 1321-24/225	LIST OF MPS/113	LIST OF MPS/58	LIST OF MPS/73	CPR 1350-54/91	FOEDERA III//221	FOEDERA III/I/243	LIST OF MPS/141			LIST OF MPS/144	CPR 1354-58/227	CPR 1354-58/554	LIST OF MPS/150	FOEDERA III/I/415	FOEDERA III/I/440-1		LIST OF MPS/153	CPR 1361-64/64		CPR 1364-67/430		CPR 1370-74/107	CFR VIII/126
26/08/09 28/11/13	18/06/14	01/09/15	20/01/15	14/06/16	26/03/16	08/06/16	25/04/16	05/08/16	15/05/18	06/11/19	30/11/19	02/12/22	20/10/24	18/11/25	11/03/30	15/03/51	15/06/51	24/05/52	23/09/53	10/11/54	10/11/54	28/04/54	18/01/56	16/07/57	05/02/58	12/01/59	04/08/59	21/11/60	15/05/60	21/03/61	20/11/62	10/02/67	27/11/68	22/03/71	08/06/71
1309 1313	1314	1315	1315	1316	1316	1316	1316	1316	1318	1319	1319	1322	1324	1325	1330	1351	1351	1352	1353	1354	1354	1354	1356	1357	1358	1359	1359	1360	1360	1361	1362	1367	1368	1371	1371
OXF OXF	BRK,OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF	BRK,OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF&BRK	OXF	OXF	BRK	OXF	OXF	BDF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF&WELSH MARCH	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF
TAXER TAXER	PEACE(SPECIAL)	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	PEACE	TAXER
BERE BERE	BERE	BERE	BERE	BERE	BERE	BERE	BERE	BERE	BERE	BERE	BERE	BERE	BERE	BERE	BERE	BERE	BERE	BERE	BERE	BERE	BERE	BERE	BERE	BERE	BERE	BERE	BERE	BERE							
DE	ЫD	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE LA		DE LA	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DELA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA				
RICHARD RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD							
117/T/D 117/T/D	117/P/D	117/A/D	117/K/D	117/P/D	117/A/D	117/T/D	117/K/D	117/T/D	117/S/D	117/T/D	117/T/D	117/T/D	117/K/D	117/K/D	117/K/D	118/P/D	118/A/D	118/A/D	118/K/D	118/S/D	118/E/D	118/K/D	118/P/D	118/P/D	118/K/D	118/A/D	118/A/D	118/S/D	118/K/D	118/P/D	118/S/D	118/A/D	118/S/D	118/P/D	118/T/D

•

CFR V/285	CFR V/284	LIST OF MPS/45			LIST OF MPS/17	LIST OF MPS/113	LIST OF MPS/66	LIST OF MPS/69			ROT SCOT 1/469	CFR IV/481	CFR IV/504	CFR V/51	CPR 1338-40/136	LIST OF MPS/105	LIST OF MPS/124	CPR 1350-54/87	LIST OF MPS/138	CPR 1354-58/122	LIST OF MPS/149	CPR 1381-85/588-91	CPR 1381-85/588-91	CPR 1385-9/176		CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1401-05/358-9	CPR 1370-74/107	CFR VIII/111	CFR VIII/127	LIST OF MPS/178
03/11/41 03/11/41 24/02/42 20/04/42	20/04/42	09/09/14	28/04/20	03/06/22	02/05/22	20/10/24	07/02/28	24/04/28	22/10/34	24/06/36	08/11/36	07/04/36	16/12/36	08/10/37	06/07/38	26/07/38	11/09/46	15/03/51	09/02/51	02/07/54	17/04/57	24/01/85	26/04/85	24/05/86	02/11/90			20/06/71	28/03/71	08/06/71	13/10/72
1341 1341 1342 1342	1342	1314	1320	1322	1322	1324	1328	1328	1334	1336	1336	1336	1336	1337	1338	1338	1346	1351	1351	1354	1357	1385	1385	1386	1390	1400	1403	1371	1371	1371	1372
WAR&LEC WAR&LEC WOR LEC	WAR	WIL	BDF&BKM	BDF&BKM	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	LEC	LEC	LEC	LEC
SHERIFF ESCHEATOR ESCHEATOR TAXER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE/ARRAY	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	TAXER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE
BEREFORD BEREFORD BEREFORD BERFORD, SHERIFF OF LEICESTERSHIRE	BERFORD, SHERIFF OF WARWICKSHIRE	BERENGER	BERENGER	BERENGER	BERENGER	BERENGER	BEREWYK	BEREWYK	BEREWYCO	BEREWYCO	BEREWYK	BEREWYK	BEREWYK	BEREWYK	BEREWYK	BEREWYK	BEREWYK	BEREWYK	BEREWYK	BEREWYK	BEREWYK	BERHAM	BERHAM	BERHAM	BERHAM	BERHAM	BERHAM	BERKELEY	BERKELEY	BERKELEY	BERKELEYE
DE DE DE	DE						DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE		DE	DE	DE	DE	DE
ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT	ROBERT	INGELRAM	INGELRAM	INGELRAM	INGELRAM	INGELRAM	GILBERT	GILBERT	GILBERT	GILBERT	GILBERT	GILBERT	GILBERT	GILBERT	GILBERT	GILBERT	GILBERT	GILBERT	GILBERT	GILBERT	GILBERT	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL
119/S/D 119/E/D 119/E/D 119/T/D	119/T/D	120/K/D	120/S/D	120/S/D	120/K/D	120/K/D	121/K/D	121/K/D	121/S/D	121/S/D	121/A/D	121/T/D	121/T/D	121/T/D	121/P/D	121/K/D	121/K/D	121/P/D	121/K/D	121/P/D	121/K/D	122/A/D	122/A/D	122/A/D	122/S/D	122/A/D	122/A/D	123/P/L	123/T/L	123/T/L	123/K/L

	CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/38-40	CPR 1377-81/471-4	CPR 1381-85/138	CPR 1381-85/246	CPR 1381-85/588-91	HP I/398	HP I/398		HP I/586			HP I/586		CPR 1396-99/228	HP I/398	CPR 1396-99/435	CPR 1399-1401/559	CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1399-1401/559	CPR 1399-1401/559		HP I/683	CPR 1401-05/287-91	CPR 1401-05/358-9		HP I/410			HP 1/470	HP 1/470		LIST OF MPS/161	CFR VIII/111	CFR VIII/126
12/12/74	29/04/77	01/07/77	20/03/80	08/03/82	21/12/82	26/04/85	03/02/88	88/60/60	02/11/90	12/11/90	18/10/92	11/11/94	27/01/94	03/11/97	27/07/97	22/01/97	14/11/98	28/11/99	18/12/99										22/08/99				06/10/63	28/03/71	08/06/71
1374	1377	1377	1380	1382	1382	1385	1388	1388	1390	1390	1392	1394	1394	1397	1397	1397	1398	1399	1399	1400	1401	1402	1402	1403	1403	1406	1406	1410	1399	1402	1404	1405	1363	1371	1371
WAR&LEC	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	SOM&DOR	SOM	GLS	SOM&DOR	SOM	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	HAM	WIL	GLS	GLS	HAM	HAM	WIL	WAR&LEC	LEC	LEC	WAR&LEC	GLS	GLS	GLS
SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER
BERKELE OF WYMONDEHAM	BERKELE	BERKELE	BERKELE	BERKELEY	BERKELEY	BERKELE	BERKELEY	BERKELEY	BERKELEGH	BERKELEY	BERKELE	BERKELE	BERKELEY	BERKELE	BERKELEY	BERKELEY	BERKELE	BERKELE	BERKELEY	BERKELE	BERKELE	BERKELEY	BERKELEY	BERKELEY	BERKELEY	BERKLEY	BERKELEY	BERKELEY	BERKELEY	BERKELEY	BERKELEY	BERKELEY	BERKELE	BERKELEYE	BERKELEYE
	DE	DE	DE	Ы	Ы	DE			DE		DE			Ы				DE		DE	DE												Ы		
NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS
123/S/D	124/A/D	124/A/D	124/A/D	124/P/D	124/P/D	124/A/D	124/K/D	124/K/D	124/S/D	124/K/D	124/S/D	124/S/D	124/K/D	124/S/D	124/P/D	124/K/D	124/P/D	124/P/D	124/A/D	124/P/D	124/P/D	124/S/D	124/K/D	124/A/D	124/A/D	124/S/D	124/K/D	124/S/D	124.5/S/D	124.5/K/L	124.5/K/L	124.5/S/D	125/K/D	125/T/D	125/T/D

CPR 1370-74/478	CFR IX/143	CPR 1313-17/107	CPR 1321-24/73	CPR 1327-30/154	CPR 1327-30/429		CPR 1330-34/295	CPR 1330-34/348	LIST OF MPS/85	CPR 1330-34/419	CPR 1330-34/583	CPR 1334-38/209	ROT SCOT 1/328	CPR 1334-38/137-9	CPR 1334-38/370	CPR 1334-38/370	CFR IV/481	CFR IV/504	CFR V/51	CFR V/53		CPR 1338-40/141	CPR 1338-40/135	CPR 1338-40/141	CPR 1338-40/137	FOEDERA II/II/1070-2	CPR 1343-45/394	CPR 1343-45/394	CPR 1350-54/89	CPR 1350-54/89	FOEDERA III/I/243	CPR 1350-54/508	CPR 1350-54/508
12/12/74 15/11/74	27/05/79	13/04/14	15/02/22	11/07/27	18/05/29	05/12/30	21/03/32	21/03/32	04/12/32	26/03/33	08/08/34	26/07/35	27/03/35	26/01/35	16/10/36	16/10/36	07/04/36	16/12/36	08/10/37	12/10/37	04/05/38	01/08/38	06/07/38	01/08/38	08/09/38	16/02/39	20/07/44	20/07/44	15/03/51	15/03/51	24/05/52	03/08/53	03/08/53
1374 1374	1379	1314	1322	1327	1329	1330	1332	1332	1332	1333	1334	1335	1335	1335	1336	1336	1336	1336	1337	1337	1338	1338	1338	1338	1338	1339	1344	1344	1351	1351	1352	1353	1353
GLS GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	BRK,ETC	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	NTH	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	CON, DEV, SOM, DOR	GLS	GLS,HEF,SHR	WIL	GLS,WOR	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS
SHERIFF PEACE	TAXER	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE/ARRAY	PEACE/ARRAY	PEACE/ARRAY	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE
BERKELEY BERKELE	BERKELEYE	BERKELE THE ELDER	BERKELEYE OF COBERLEYE	BERKELE THE YOUNGER	BERKELE	BERKELE OF COBERLE	BERKELE	BERKELE	BERKELE	BERKLE OF COBERLE	BERKELE	BERKELE OF CUBBERLE	BERKELE OF CUBBERLE	BERKELE OF CUBERLE	BERKELE	BERKELE OF CUBERLE	BERKELE OF COBERLE	BERKELE OF CUBERLE	BERKELE OF CUBERLE	BERKELE OF CUBERLE	BERKLE OF COBERLE	BERKELE	BERKELE OF COBERLE	BERKELE	BERKELE	BERKELE	BERKELE	BERKELE OF CUBERLE	BERKELE	BERKELE OF COBERLE	BERKELE OF CUBBERLE	BERKELE	BERKELE OF COBERLE
DE	DE		DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE
NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS
125/S/D 125/P/D	125/T/D	126/P/P	126/A/L	126/P/L	126/P/D	126/S/D	126/P/D	126/P/D	126/K/P	126/P/P	126/P/D	126/P/D	126/A/D	126/A/D	126/P/D	126/P/D	126/T/D	126/T/D	126/T/D	126/T/D	126/S/D	126/P/D	126/P/D	126/P/D	126/P/D	126/A/D	126/P/D	126/P/D	126/P/D	126/P/D	126/A/D	126/P/D	126/P/D

	CPR 1354-58/227 LIST OF MPS/150 CPR 1358-61/219 CPR 1358-61/219	LIST OF MPS/195 CFR IX/238 CPR 1381-85/138	CPR 1381-85/246	CPR 1374-77/138 FOEDERA III/I/1045 CPR 1377-81/47 CPR 1374-77/496-500 CPR 1377-81/38-40	LIST OF MPS/184 CFR IX/163 LIST OF MPS/192	CPR 1377-81/471-4 LIST OF MPS/196 CPR 1381-85/85 LIST OF MPS/198 CPR 1381-85/248 CFR X/70
20/05/55 20/05/55	03/12/55 05/02/58 16/02/59 16/02/59	05/11/80 09/03/81 08/03/82	21/12/82 16/12/84 19/01/85 20/10/85	18/11/87 06/12/75 02/01/76 06/07/77 29/04/77 01/07/77	27/01/77 25/11/78 08/08/79 18/10/80 16/01/80	20/03/80 05/11/80 14/12/81 16/09/81 21/12/82 11/11/84
1355 1355	1355 1358 1359 1359	1380 1381 1382	1382 1384 1385 1385	1387 1375 1376 1377 1377	1377 1378 1379 1380	1380 1380 1381 1381 1382 1384
GLS GLS&WELSH MARCH	SID SID SID SID	SLS SLS SLS SLS SLS SLS SLS SLS SLS SLS	SIS SIS SIS SIS	GLS BKM BKM BKM	BKM WAR&LEC BKM BDF&BKM BKM	BKM WAR WAR WAR WAR&LEC
SHERIFF ESCHEATOR	PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE PEACE	/ KNIGHT OF SHIRE E TAXER EY PEACE	≻		KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF TAXER SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE FEACE SHERIFF TAXER
BERKELEE OF CUBBERLEE BERKELEE OF	BERKELE BERKELE BERKELE BERKELE BERKELE OF COUBERLE BERKELE OF COUBERLE	COBURLEY BERKELEY OF COBURLEY KNIGHI BERKELE OF COBERLEYE TAXER BERKELEYE OF CUBERLEY PEACE	BERKELEY OF CUBERLEY PEACE BERKLE SHERIFF BERKELE SHERIFF BERKELEY OF CUBBERLEY SHERIFF	BERKELE OF CUBBERLEY BERMYNGEHAM BERMYNGEHAM BERMYNGEHAM BERMYNGEHAM BERMYNGEHAM	BIRMYNHGHAM BERMYNGHAM BERMYNGHAM BERMYNGEHAM BERMYNGEHAM	BERMYNGEHAM BIRMYNGEHAM BURMYNGHAM BURMYNGHAM BERMYNGEHAM BERMYNGEHAM
DE			E E E		E E E	888888
THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS JOHN NOL NOL JOHN	NHOL NHOL NHOL	NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC
126/S/D 126/E/D	126/P/D 126/P/D 126/P/D 126/P/D	127/K/D 127/T/D 127/P/D	127/P/D 127/S/D 127/S/D 127/S/D	127/S/D 128/P/D 128/A/D 128/P/D 128/A/D 128/A/D	128/K/D 128/S/D 128/T/D 128/S/D 128/K/D	128/A/D 128/A/D 128/A/D 128/A/D 128/A/D 128/A/D 128/A/D

.

LIST OF MPS/213 CPR 1374-77/496-500 CPR 1377-81/38-40 LIST OF MPS/185	LIST OF MPS/190 CFR IX/163	LIST OF MPS/192	CPR 1377-81/471-4	CPR 1381-85/248	CPR 1381-85/252		LIST OF MPS/54	ROT SCOT 1/389	ROT SCOT I/648			ROT SCOT I/664	ROT SCOT 1/660	LIST OF MPS/130				LIST OF MPS/148	LIST OF MPS/149	FOEDERA III//415	FOEDERA III/I/440-1	LIST OF MPS/152	CPR 1361-64/64	CPR 1364-67/364-5	LIST OF MPS/168	CFR VII/112	CFR VIII/126	CPR 1292-1301/104	CPR 1301-07/1	LIST OF MPS/15	
12/11/84 29/04/77 01/07/77 27/01/77	20/10/78 20/10/78 08/08/79	24/04/79	20/03/80	01/11/81 21/12/82	20/12/82	14/01/09	20/10/18	25/11/35	22/05/44	09/04/45	09/04/45	28/08/45	10/04/45	09/02/51	28/12/23	26/03/55	26/03/55	17/04/57	05/02/58	12/01/59	04/08/59	15/05/60	21/03/61	26/10/66	01/05/68	28/03/71	08/06/71		21/11/01	14/10/02	01/10/03
1384 1377 1377	1378 1379	1379	1380	1381 1382	1382	1309	1318	1335	1344	1345	1345	1345	1345	1351	1323	1355	1355	1357	1358	1359	1359	1360	1361	1366	1368	1371	1371	1294	1301	1302	1303
WAR WAR WAR	WAR WAR	WAR	WAR	WAR&LEC WAR	WAR	WOR	WOR	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL,YKS	NBL	NBL	GLS	OXF&BRK	OXF&BRK	BRK	BRK	OXF	OXF	BRK	BRK	BRK	BRK	BRK	BRK	SHR	SHR,STS	SHR	SHR&STS
KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIDE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF PFACF	PEACE	UNDER-SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF
BERMYNGEHAM BERMYNGEHAM BERMYNGEHAM	BERMYNGEHAM BERMYNGHAM BEPMYNGHAM	BERMYNGEHAM	BERMYNGEHAM	BERMYNGEHAM RFRMYNGHAM	BERMYNGHAM	BERTHORPE	BERTHROP	BERTRAM	BERTRAM	BERTREM	BERTREM	BERTRAM	BERTREM	BERTRAM	BESEMAUNSEL	BESILES	BESILES	BEYSILES	BESYLES	BESILES	BESILES	BESYLES	BESILLES	BESILES	BESYLES	BESILS	BESILS	BEYSIN	BEYSYN	BEYSYN	BESSY
	ЫШ	DE		Ц	1	DE	Ы									DE	DE	DE	Ы	DE	H	н	DE	끰	DE			DE	DE	DE	DE
JOHN THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	WALTER	WALTER	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	NHOL	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER
128/K/D 129/A/D 129/A/D	129/K/D 129/K/D	1/1/29/K/D	129/A/D	129/S/D 129/D/D	129/P/D	130/S/D	130/K/D	131/A/D	131/A/D	131/S/D	131/E/D	131/A/D	131/A/D	131/K/D	132/S/D	133/S/D	133/E/D	133/K/D	133/K/D	133/A/D	133/A/D	133/K/D	133/P/D	133/A/D	133/K/D	133/T/D	133/T/D	134/T/L	134/A/L	134/K/L	134/S/D

CPR 1307-13/82 ROT SCOT 1/68 ROT SCOT 1/68 LIST OF MPS/11 LIST OF MPS/18 CPR 1321-24/96-7	CPR 1321-24123 CPR 1324-27/216-8 LIST OF MPS/59 CPR 1327-30/211 CPR 1361-64/210 LIST OF MPS/159 CPR 1361-64/529	CPR 1367-70/193 LIST OF MPS/172 CPR 1370-74/102 CPR 1370-74/120 CFR VIII/193 CFR VIII/111	CFR VIII/126 CFR VIII/229 CFR VIII/269 LIST OF MPS/182 LIST OF MPS/188	CPR 1377-81/312 CPR 1377-81/513 LIST OF MPS/192 CPR 1381-85/588-91 HP I/292
01/07/08 05/08/09 05/08/09 15/05/18 12/10/19 06/10/20 14/11/22 25/03/22	16/05/22 25/12/25 02/10/27 20/03/62 13/10/62 08/03/64	10/07/68 03/06/69 08/02/71 12/06/71 24/12/72 07/11/73 28/03/71	08/06/71 06/12/73 14/11/74 12/02/76 20/10/78	18/01/79 26/05/80 16/01/80 01/11/81 20/10/85 28/02/85 01/10/86
1308 1309 1309 1318 1320 1322 1322	1322 1325 1326 1362 1362 1364	1368 1369 1371 1371 1372 1373	1371 1373 1374 1376 1378	1379 1380 1381 1385 1385 1385
WAL CHE HEF,SHR,STS DEV DEV DEV DEV DEV	DEV DEV CON RUT RUT	RUT RUT LEC LEC LEC VAR&LEC CON	CON CON CON CON	C C O N C O N
ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER SHERIFF SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER	ARRAYER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE	PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER TAXER TAXER SHERIFF TAXER	TAXER TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF SHERIFF ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE
BEYSYN BEYSSY BEYSSY BEUDYN BEUDYN BENDYN BEUDYN	BEUDYN BEUNDYN BENDYN BOYVYLL BOYVILL BOYVILL	BOYVILL BOYVILL BOYVILL BOYVILL BEYVILL BEYVILL BEEVVILL BOEFVILL	BOEFVYLE OF WEULFEFEN BEVYLE OF WOLASTON BEVYLE OF WOLASTON BEVYLE OF WOLVESTON BEOVYLLE OF WOLVESTON	BEVYLL BEVYLL BEVYLE BEVYLE THE ELDER BEOVYLL BEVYLLE BEVILLE
	DE DE			
WALTER WALTER WALTER WALTER ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT	KOBERT ROBERT ROBERT JOHN JOHN JOHN	NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL	NHOL NHOL NHOL	NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL
134/A/L 134/A/L 135/S/D 135/S/D 135/K/D 135/K/D 135/A/D	135/A/D 135/A/D 135/P/D 135.5/P/D 135.5/K/D 135.5/P/D	135.5/P/D 135.5/K/D 135.5/K/D 135.5/T/D 135.5/T/D 135.5//D 136/T/D	136/T/D 136/T/D 136/T/D 136/K/D	136/A/D 136/P/D 136/K/D 136/S/D 136/S/D 136/A/L 136/K/L

CFR 1385-89/385 CFR XI/72	CPR 1317-21/347 LIST OF MPS/I6 LIST OF MPS/39	CPR 1307-13/185 LIST OF MPS/28 ROT SCOT 1/97 CPR 1313-17/350 CPR 1313-17/460	CPR 1327-30/173	LIST OF MPS/89 LIST OF MPS/94 CPR 1307-13/30	LIST OF MPS/61 LIST OF MPS/61 LIST OF MPS/74	LIST OF MPS/79 CPR 1330-34/419 CPR 1334-38/210 ROT SCOT 1/328 CPR 1334-38/137-9 ROT SCOT 1/406
16/07/87 13/03/93 01/12/96 05/04/17	30/11/19 02/05/22 26/09/09 08/07/13	26/08/09 27/04/09 20/05/11 01/09/15 26/03/16	23/1/10 10/12/25 12/10/27 12/10/27	19/09/34 11/03/36 24/12/07 26/11/22	02/05/25 14/12/26 04/02/27 22/02/30 05/12/30 05/12/30	30/09/31 26/03/33 26/07/35 27/03/35 26/01/35 10/02/36
1387 1393 1396 1404 1415	1319 1322 1309 1313	1309 1315 1315 1316	1316 1325 1327 1327	1334 1336 1293 1322 1322	1326 1326 1327 1330 1330	1331 1333 1335 1335 1335 1336
CON DEV DEV DEV HAM	HAM LAN LAN	DEV DEV DEV	UEV SOM&DOR&DEV&CON CON CON	VUL VVL VKS LAN SHR&STS	SIS STS SHR&STS SHR&STS SHR&STS STS	STS SHR,STS SHR SHR SHR SHR
PEACE TAXER SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF	TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE UNDER-SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER	SHEKIFF ESCHEATOR UNDER-SHERIFF TAXER SHERIFF	55 5	KNIGHT OF SHIKE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER
BEVILE BEVYLL BEVYLL BEVYLE BEVVYLE BIFLET	BYFLET BYFLET BIKERSTATH BYKERSTATH	BECKEBURY BYKEBURY BYKEBUR BIKKEBURY BICKEBURY	BIRKEBURY BILKEMORE BILKEMORE BILKEMORE BILKEMORE	BILKEMOR BILKEMOR BILKEMORE BIROUN BYRUN BISSHEBURY	BYSSHEBURY BISSHEBURY BISSHEBURY BISSHEBURY BISSHEBURY BYSSHEBURY	BISSHEBURY BISSHEBURY BISSHEBURY BISHEBURY BISHEBURY BISHEBURY
Ш					3888888	88888
JOHN JOHN JOHN JOHN RICHARD	RICHARD RICHARD RALPH RALPH	NHO NHO NHO NHO	JOHN ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT	ROBERT JOHN JOHN HENRY	HENRY HENRY HENRY HENRY HENRY	HENRY HENRY HENRY HENRY HENRY
136/P/L 136/T/D 137/S/L 137/S/D 137/S/D	138/T/D 138/K/D 139/S/D 139/K/D	140/T/D 140/K/D 140/A/D 140/A/D 140/A/D	140/S/D 141/E/D 141/S/D 141/T/D 141/S/D	141/K/D 141/K/D 141.5/S/D 142/S/D 142/S/D	142/K/D 142/K/D 142/S/D 142/S/D 142/S/D	142/K/D 142/A/D 142/P/D 142/A/D 142/A/D 142/A/D

ROT SCOT 1/408	ROT SCOT I/420	CFR IV/481	CFR IV/505	ROT SCOT 1/469	CFR V/52		CPR 1374-77/313		LIST OF MPS/69				C.76/11 m.27	LIST OF MPS/139	LIST OF MPS/144	FOEDERA III/I/415	FOEDERA III/I/440-1		CPR 1358-61/413			CPR 1334-38/368		ROT SCOT I/249	ROT SCOT I/249	LIST OF MPS/86	C.76/11 m.27			CPR 1348-50/383	CPR 1350-54/89	FOEDERA IIV/221		CPR 1354-58/387	CPR 1367-70/266	LIST OF MPS/170
12/02/36	06/05/36	07/04/36	16/12/36	08/11/36	08/10/37	26/10/76	25/05/76	01/03/28	24/04/28	10/02/50	18/02/13	16/04/09	28/02/38	13/01/52	28/04/54	12/01/59	04/08/59	21/11/60	28/03/60	03/10/42	31/10/36	16/10/36	09/06/33	04/07/33	04/07/33	21/02/34	26/02/38	11/11/48	11/11/48	28/12/49	15/03/51	15/06/51	21/08/49	10/03/56	26/10/69	03/06/69
1336	1336	1336	1336	1336	1337	1376	1376	1328	1328	1350	1313	1309	1338	1352	1354	1359	1359	1360	1360	1342	1336	1336	1333	1333	1333	1334	1338	1348	1348	1349	1351	1351	1349	1356	1369	1369
SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	HAM	SOM	WAR&LEC	WAR	WES	KEN	KEN	ESS	ESS	ESS	ESS	ESS	ESS&HRT	ESS	LAN	LAN	LAN	ESS&HRT	нкт	ESS	ESS	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	STS	DBY	CON	CON
ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	TAXER	ARRAYER	TAXER	SHERIFF	PEACE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	UNDER-SHERIFF	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	UNDER-SHERIFF	UNDER-SHERIFF	PEACE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	UNDER-SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE
BISHEBURY	BISHEBURY	BISSEBURY	BISSHEBURY	BYSHEBYRY	BISSHEBURY	BOKELOND	BOKELOND	BLAUNKFRONT	BLAUNCFROUNT	BLENKANSOP	BLOUND	BLOUND	BLOUNT	BLOUNT	BLOUNT	BLOUNT	BLOUNT	BLOUNT	BLOUNT	BLOUNT	BLOUNT	BLOUNT 'LE NEVEU'	BLOYE	BLOYE	BLOYE	вгоу	BLUNDELL	BLUNDEL	BLUNDE	BLUNDEL	BLUNDELL	BLUNDELL	BLUNT	BLOUNT	BODRIGAN	BODRUGAN
DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE					Ы	Е	Щ	Г	Ц	Щ		Ц	Щ	Ы		Щ	Щ	Щ	DE	Ц	Щ					DE			DE		
HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	EDWARD	NHOL	HUGH	HUGH	HUGH	HUGH	HUGH	HDGH	HUGH	NHOL	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	ADAM	ADAM	ADAM	ADAM	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	NHOL	NHOL	отто	отто
142/A/D	142/A/D	142/T/D	142/T/D	142/A/D	142/T/D	143/S/D	143/P/P	144/S/D	144/K/D	145/S/D	146/S/D	147/S/D	148/A/P	148/K/D	148/K/D	148/A/D	148/A/D	148/S/D	148/A/D	149/S/D	150/S/D	150/P/D	151/S/D	151/A/D	151/A/D	151/K/D	151/A/D	152/S/D	152/E/D	152/P/D	152/P/D	152/A/D	153/S/D	153/P/P	154/P/D	154/K/D

CPR 1367-70(418 CPR 1377-81/48 CFR 1377-81/48 CFR 1X230 CPR 1381-85/85 CPR 1381-85/142 CPR 1381-85/248 CPR 1381-85/248 CPR 1381-85/248 CPR 1381-85/248 LIST OF MPS/208 CPR 1381-85/588-91 CPR 1384-67/285 CPR 1338-40/138 CPR 1338-40/138 CPR 1338-40/138 CPR 1338-40/138 CPR 1338-40/138 CPR 1338-40/138 CPR 1374-77/1313 LIST OF MPS/167 LIST OF MPS/173 LIST OF MPS/175 LIST OF MPS/173 LIST OF MPS/175 LIST OF MPS/175 LIS	CPK 13//-81/513
28/01/70 04/03/77 05/11/79 05/11/79 05/11/79 07/12/80 09/03/82 29/09/06 01/11/83 29/09/06 01/11/83 29/09/06 01/11/83 29/09/06 01/11/83 29/09/06 01/11/83 29/09/06 01/11/83 21/06/40 11/105/66 04/05/66 04/05/66 02/07/77 22/03/78 22/03/78 22/03/78 22/03/78 22/03/78 22/03/78 02/07/77 08/06/71 08/06/71 08/06/71 08/06/71 08/06/71 08/06/71 08/06/71 08/06/71 08/06/71 08/06/71 08/06/71 08/06/71 22/03/78 22/03/78 22/03/78 22/03/78 22/03/79 08/06/71	26/09/20
1370 1377 1379 1388 1388 1388 1388 1388 1388 1378 1378	1380
CON CON CON CON CON CON CON CON CON CON	DEV
PEACE BHERIFF TAXER TAXER FEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE RNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER UNDER-SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT	PEACE
BODRIGAN BODRUGAN BODRUGAN BODRVGAN BODRYGAN BODRYGAN BODRYGAN BODRYGAN BODRYGAN BODRYGAN BODRYGAN BODRYGAN BODRYGAN BODRUGAN BODRUGAN BODRUGAN BOLYNGBROKE BOLYNGBROKE BOLYNGBROKE BOLYNGBROKE BOLYNGBROKE BOLYNGBROKE BOLYNGBROKE BOLYNGBROKE BOLYNGBROKE BOLYNGBROKE BOLYNGBROKE BOLYNGBROKE BONEVYLE	BONEVILL
OTTO OTTO OTTO OTTO OTTO OTTO OTTO OTT	WILLIAM
154/P/D 154/P/D 154/P/D 154/P/D 154/P/D 154/P/D 154/P/D 154/P/D 154/P/D 154/P/D 154/P/D 154/P/D 156/P/D 159/P/D 159/P/D 159/P/D 159/P/D 159/P/D 160/P/D	160/P/D

Page 37

CPR 1377-81/471-4 CFR IX/229	LIST OF MPS/195	CPR 1377-81/572	CPR 1381-85/84	CPR 1381-85/85	LIST OF MPS/197	CPR 1381-85/140	CPR 1381-85/251	CPR 1381-85/140	LIST OF MPS/201	LIST OF MPS/199	LIST OF MPS/207	CPR 1381-85/502	LIST OF MPS/210	LIST OF MPS/213	LIST OF MPS/209	CFR X/69	CPR 1381-85/588-91	HP 1/586	HP 1/586		HP I/586	HP 1/586	HP 1/336	HP I/336	HP 1/586	CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1401-05/114-5	HP I/336	CPR 1401-05/137-8	CPR 1401-05/296	CPR 1385-89/82		CPR 1391-96/587	CPR 1396-99/95
20/03/80 07/12/80	08/11/c0 18/11/10	20/02/81	14/12/81	14/12/81	16/09/81	08/03/82	20/12/82	08/03/82	06/10/82	07/05/82	26/10/83	28/11/84	29/04/84	12/11/84	29/04/84	16/12/84	29/04/85	01/10/86	03/02/88	15/11/89	20/01/93	27/01/95	22/01/97	17/09/97	06/10/33	18/12/99					26/05/86	09/11/95	01/07/95	28/06/96
1380 1380	1380 1381	1381	1381	1381	1381	1382	1382	1382	1382	1382	1383	1384	1384	1384	1384	1384	1385	1386	1388	1389	1393	1395	1397	1397	1399	1399	1402	1402	1402	1403	1386	1395	1395	1396
DEV	DEV SOM&DOR	DEV	DEV	SOM	DEV	DEV	DEV	SOM	DEV	DEV	SOM	DEV	SOM	SOM	DEV	SOM	DEV	SOM	SOM	DEV	SOM	SOM	DEV	DEV	SOM	DEV	DEV	DEV	SOM	CON, DEV, DOR, SOM	WIL	WIL	MIL	WIL
ARRAYER TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE				
BONEVILL	BONEVYLLE	BONEVYLL	BONEVILLE	BONEVYLE	BONEVYLL	BONEVYLL	BONEVYLLE	BONEVILL	BONEVILE	BONEVILL	BONEVILL	BONEVYLLE	BONEVILL	BONEVILL	BONEVYLE	BONEVYLL	BONEVILL	BONEVILLE	BONEVILLE	BONEVYLE	BONEVILLE	BONEVILLE	BONEVILL	BONEVILL	BONEVILLE	BONEVYLE	BONEVILE	BONEVILL	BONEVILLE	BONVILLE	BONHAM	BONHAM	BONHAM	BONHAM
WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS
160/A/D 160/T/D	160/K/D 160/S/D	160/P/D	160/P/D	160/P/D	160/K/D	160/P/D	160/P/D	160/P/D	160/K/D	160/K/D	160/K/D	160/P/D	160/K/D	160/K/D	160/K/D	160/T/D	160/A/D	160/K/D	160/K/D	160/S/D	160/K/D	160/K/D	160/K/D	160/K/D	160/K/D	160/A/D	160/A/D	160/K/D	160/A/D	160/A/D	161/P/D	161/S/D	161/P/D	161/P/D

CPR 1399-1401/566 CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1399-1401/566 CPR 1401-05/114-5	HP 1/683				CPR 1317-21/459	CPR 1321-24/123		CPR 1321-24/274	CPR 1324-27/216-8	ROT SCOT 1/389		CPR 1338-40/504	CPR 1340-43/151	CPR 1340-43/453	CFR V/286	CFR VIII/192	CFR IX/55	CFR VIII/387	CFR IX/144	CFR IX/228		CPR 1381-85/85	LIST OF MPS/204	CPR 1381-85/502	CFR X/72	LIST OF MPS/209	LIST OF MPS/212	CPR 1381-85/588-91	HP I/476	CPR 1388-92/136	
28/11/99 18/12/99				29/05/70	14/11/2/	18/06/20	16/05/22	03/07/23	05/04/23	25/12/25	25/11/35	06/07/39	22/04/40	15/03/41	01/05/42	20/04/42	24/12/72	14/11/77	04/03/77	27/05/79	07/12/80	01/11/81	14/12/81	23/02/83	24/11/84	16/12/84	29/04/84	12/11/84	26/04/85	01/10/86	15/07/89	12/12/90
1399 1399 1401	1401	1406	1411	1370	1327 1208	1320	1322	1323	1323	1325	1335	1339	1340	1341	1342	1342	1372	1377	1377	1379	1380	1381	1381	1383	1384	1384	1384	1384	1385	1386	1389	1390
VVIL VVIL	VVIL VVIL	WIL	WIL	SHR	RUT	NBI	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NTT	LIN(K)	(k)	(K)	(K)	DBY&NTT	NTT	LIN	(k)	LIN(K)	LIN	LIN	(K)	LIN	(K)	LIN
PEACE ARRAYER SHFRIFF	PEACE ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	UNDER-SHERIFF	UNDER-SHERIFF		ARRAYER	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ESCHEATOR
BONHAM BONHAM BONHAM	BONHAM BONHAM	BONHAM	BONHAM	BORGHTON	BORKESWORTH	BURLE BURGHDON	BURGHDON	BOROUGHDON	BURGHDON	BOROUGHDON	BOROUGHDON	BOROUGHDON	BOROUGHDON	BORUGHDON	BOURGHDON	BOROUGHDON	BOSOUN	BOSUN	BUSON	BOSON	BOSON	BOSON	BOSOUN	BOZOUN	BOZOUN	BOZON	BOZOUN	BOZOUN	BOZOUN	BOZOUN	BOSOUN	BOZON
				DE		u L	L E	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE																
THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	EDMUND	NHON		GILBERT	GILBERT	GILBERT	GILBERT	GILBERT	GILBERT	GILBERT	GILBERT	GILBERT	GILBERT	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL
161/P/D 161/A/D 161/S/D	161/P/D 161/A/D	161/K/D	161/S/D	162/S/D	163/S/D	165/P/D	165/A/D	165/S/D	165/A/D	165/A/D	165/A/D	165/S/L	165/T/D	165/T/D	165/P/D	165/T/D	166/T/D	166/T/D	166/T/D	166/T/D	166/T/D	166/S/D	166/P/D	166/K/D	166/P/D	166/T/D	166/K/D	166/K/D	166/A/D	166/K/D	166/P/D	166/E/L

Page 39

CPR 1388-92/343 CPR 1391-96/440	CPR 1391-96/587	CPR 1396-99/234	CPR 1396-99/233	CPR 1399-1401/561	CPR 1396-99/436	CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1399-1401/561	CFR VIII/229	CFR VIII/268		CFR VIII/389	CFR IX/339	CFR X/118	CFR XI/140	FOEDERA III/I/221	FOEDERA III/I/243	CFR VI/375	LIST OF MPS/162	LIST OF MPS/167		CFR VII/111	CFR VIII/126	LIST OF MPS/166	CPR 1364-67/430		LIST OF MPS/177	LIST OF MPS/182	LIST OF MPS/187	LIST OF MPS/185	LIST OF MPS/189	LIST OF MPS/195	LIST OF MPS/193	HP I/464	HP I/464	
28/06/90 18/06/94	12/02/95	12/11/97	12/11/97	28/11/99	08/02/99	18/12/99		06/12/73	14/11/74	04/10/75	04/03/77	02/11/82	06/12/85	12/03/95	15/06/51	24/05/52	26/01/53	06/10/63	04/05/66	05/11/69	28/03/71	08/06/71	04/05/66	10/02/67	25/11/71	13/10/72	12/02/76	13/10/77	27/01/77	20/10/78	05/11/80	16/01/80	03/02/88	17/09/97	17/11/98
1390 1394	1395	1397	1397	1399	1399	1399	1401	1373	1374	1375	1377	1382	1385	1395	1351	1352	1353	1363	1366	1369	1371	1371	1366	1367	1371	1372	1376	1377	1377	1378	1380	1380	1388	1397	1398
rin(k) rin(k)	NTT	rin(k)	NTT	LIN(K)	NTT	rin(k)	(FIN(FC)	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	NFK	NFK	NFK	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	KEN
PEACE PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	UNDER-SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF								
BOSOUN BOSOUN	BOSOUN	BOSON	BOSON	BASON	BOSOUN	BOZUN	BOSOUN	BOTEVYLEYN	BOTEVYLEYN	BOTEVILEYN	BOTEVILEYN	BUTVYLEN	BUTVYLEYN	BUTVYLLEYN	BOTILLER	BOTILLER	BOTILLER	BUTELER	BOTILLER	BOTILLER	BOTILER	BOTILLER	BOTILLER	BOTELLER	BOTILLER	BOTILLER	BOTILLER	BOTELER	BOTILLER	BUTILLER	BOTILLER	BOTILLER	BOTELER	BOTELER	BOTILLER
															Щ	Щ							Щ												
NHOP	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOP	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHON	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL
166/P/D 166/P/D	166/P/D	166/P/D	166/P/D	166/P/D	166/P/D	166/A/D	166/P/D	167/T/D	167/T/D	167/S/D	167/T/D	167/T/L	167/T/L	167/T/L	168/A/D	168/A/D	168/T/D	168/K/D	168/K/D	168/S/D	168/T/D	168/T/D	169/K/D	169/A/D	169/S/D	169/K/D	170/S/D								

CPR 1396-99/437 CPR 1338-40/135 CPR 1338-40/355	LIST OF MPS/112 LIST OF MPS/141 LIST OF MPS/144 CPR 1354-58/227	CPR 1358-61/219 CPR 1358-61/405-7 CCR 1360-4/50-6 LIST OF MPS/16 CPR 1307-13/7 CPR 1307-13/7 CPR 1313-17/107	CPR 1313-17/122 CPR 1313-17/128 CPR 1313-17/208 CPR 1313-17/474 CPR 1313-17/530 CFR 1313-17/530 CPR 1313-17/530 CPR 1313-17/530 CPR 1317-21/459 LIST OF MPS/I5 CPR 1324-27/53 CPR 1324-27/54 CPR 1324-27/	CPR 1334-38/287 CPR 1334-38/357 CPR 1345-48/232
26/04/99 06/07/38 16/07/39	29/03/40 23/09/53 10/11/54 28/04/54 03/12/55	16/02/59 10/02/60 10/07/60 28/02/05 17/03/08 20/03/12 13/04/14	05/06/14 18/06/14 04/12/14 05/08/16 05/08/16 05/08/16 05/08/16 11/19 18/06/20 29/09/21 02/05/22 01/08/24 17/11/24 12/02/31 26/07/35 26/01/35 26/07/35	12/04/36 15/07/36 18/12/46 01/12/18
1399 1338 1339	1340 1353 1354 1355	1359 1360 1360 1305 1308 1312 1314	1314 1314 1316 1316 1316 1326 1322 1322 1325 1335 1335	1336 1336 1346 1318
KEN GLS GLS	CIS CIS CIS CIS CIS	GLS WOR CON CON CON	CON CON CON CON CON CON CON CON CON CON	CON CON NTH N
PEACE PEACE/ARRAY ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE	PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE PEACE PEACE	PEACE PEACE(SPECIAL) PEACE TAXER TAXER TAXER TAXER TAXER PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER SHERIFF PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER	
BOTELER BOTILLER BOTILLER OF BADMYNGTON	BOTILLER BOTILLER BOTILLER BOTILLER BOTILLER	BOTILLER BOTILLER BOTILLER BOTEREAUS BOTREAUS BOTREAUS BOTREAUS	BOTREAUS BOTREUX BOTREUX BOTREAUX BOTREAUX BOTREAUX BOTREAUX BOTREAUX BOTREAUX BOTREAUX BOTREAUX BOTREAUX BOTREAUX BOTREAUX BOTREAUX	BOTEREAUX BOTEREAUX BOTREAUX BOUDON
E C		医医尿尿		
JOHN THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS VILLIAM VVILLIAM VVILLIAM VVILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM ALEXANDER
170/P/D 171/P/D 171/A/L	171/K/D 171/K/D 171/S/D 171/P/D 171/P/D	171/P/D 171/A/D 172/K/P 172/P/L 172/P/L 172/P/L	172/P/L 172/P/L 172/P/L 172/P/L 172/F/D 172/F/D 172/S/D 172/S/D 172/S/D 172/S/D 172/S/D 172/S/D 172/S/D	172/P/D 172/P/D 172/P/P 173/S/D

	CPR 1358-61/140	LIST OF MPS/62	LIST OF MPS/65	LIST OF MPS/67	LIST OF MPS/70	LIST OF MPS/71		CPR 1334-38/137-9	LIST OF MPS/74			ROT SCOT I/249	ROT SCOT I/249	CFR V/392	CFR V/434	CFR V/483	CFR VI/44						LIST OF MPS/159	CPR 1364-67/430	LIST OF MPS/147		CPR 1358-61/405-7	CPR 1358-61/346	CPR 1361-64/530	CPR 1370-74/106	CPR 1370-74/106	CPR 1374-77/137	CPR 1374-77/490	CPR 1377-81/46	CFR VIII/387
20/10/52 01/08/54	01/10/58	15/09/27	07/02/28	24/04/28	31/07/28	16/10/28	12/01/30	26/01/35	11/03/30	27/01/32	09/04/33	04/07/33	04/07/33	01/10/44	02/08/45	05/10/46	25/08/47	12/05/48	12/05/48	12/12/49	12/12/49	20/11/62	13/10/62	10/02/67	12/11/55	21/11/60	10/02/60	08/04/60	08/03/64	20/03/71	17/07/71	06/12/75	05/03/77	02/07/77	04/03/77
1352 1354	1358	1327	1328	1328	1328	1328	1330	1335	1330	1332	1333	1333	1333	1344	1345	1346	1347	1348	1348	1349	1349	1362	1362	1367	1355	1360	1360	1360	1364	1371	1371	1375	1377	1377	1377
WES	CUL, NBL, WES	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	NFK	NFK&SFK	NFK&SFK	NFK	SFK	ESS	ESS	ESS	ESS	ESS&HRT	ESS&HRT&MDX	ESS&HRT	ESS&HRT	ESS&HRT	нкт	нкт	LIN	LIN	LIN(L)	LIN(L)	LIN(L)	LIN(L)	LIN(L)	LIN(L)	LIN(L)	LIN(L)	(L) LIN(L)
UNDER-SHERIFF LINDER_SHERIFF	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	TAXER				
BOURE	BOURE	BOURNE	BOURNE	BOURNE	BOURNE	BOURNE	BOURN	BOURNE	BOURNE	BOURNE	BOURN	BOURN	BOURN	BOXSTEDE	BOXSTED	BOXSTEDE	BOXSTEDE	BOXSTEDE	BOXSTEDE	BOXSTED	BOXSTEDE	BOYS	BOYS	BOYS	BOYS	BOYS	BOYS	BOYS	BOYS	BOYS	BOYS	BOYS	BOYS	BOYS	BOYS
DELA	DEL	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE		DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE			
НОСН	HUGH	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	GUY	GUY	GUY	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHON	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL
174/S/D	174/T/D	175/K/D	175/K/D	175/K/D	175/K/D	175/K/D	175/S/D	175/A/D	176/K/D	176/S/D	176/S/D	176/A/D	176/A/D	177/T/D	177/10	177/T/D	177/T/D	177/S/D	177/E/D	177/S/D	177/E/D	178/S/D	178/K/D	178/A/D	179/K/D	179/S/D	179/A/D	179/T/D	170/P/D	179/P/D	179/P/D	179/P/D	179/P/D	179/P/D	179/T/D

•

CPR 1377-81/471-4 LIST OF MPS/193	CPR 1367-70/348					ROT SCOT 1/97		CPR 1313-17/108	CPR 1313-17/123	CPR 1292-1301/172	LIST OF MPS/2			CPR 1396-99/98	CPR 1396-99/227	CPR 1396-99/235	CPR 1396-99/435		CPR 1399-1401/562	CPR 1399-1401/564	CPR 1399-1401/562	CPR 1399-1401/564	CPR 1399-1401/556	CPR 1401-05/137-8			CFR VIII/111	CFR VIII/126		CFR IX/163			CPR 1343-45/396	CFR VI/6
20/03/80 16/01/80 05/12/64	15/08/69					20/05/11	14/07/12	13/04/14	05/06/14					01/03/97	12/11/97	12/11/97	05/10/98	30/09/99	28/11/99	28/11/99							28/03/71	08/06/71	26/11/77	08/08/79	18/10/80	18/11/86	10/11/44	10/06/47
1380 1380 1364	1369	1400	1405	1409	1416	1311	1312	1314	1314	1295	1295	1296	1297	1397	1397	1397	1398	1399	1399	1399	1401	1401	1401	1402	1296	1298	1371	1371	1377	1379	1380	1386	1344	1347
DEV LIN LIN	DEV	SOM&DOR	SOM&DOR	SOM&DOR	SOM&DOR	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	CAM	CAM	BDF&BKM	ESS&HRT	NTH	NTH	STS	NTH	NTH	NTH	STS	NTH	STS	BKM	STS	DEV	DEV	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	DEV	DEV
ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	UNDER-SHERIFF	UNDER-SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	TAXER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	PEACE	TAXER
BOYS BOYS POVE OF UN BEDTON	BUTS UF HALBERIUN BOYS	BOYTON	BOYTON	BOYTON	BOYTON	BRADDEN	BRADDEN	BRADDON	BRADDON	BRADENHAM	BRADENHAND?	BRADENHAM	BRADENHAM	BRADSHAWE	BRADSHAWE	BRADESHAWE	BRADSHAWE	BRADESHAGH	BRADSHAWE	BRADESHAWE	BRADESHAWE	BRADESHAWE	BRADESHAWE	BRADESHAWE	BRANKESCUM	BRANKESCUMB	BRADEWELL	BRADEWELL	BRADWELL	BRADEWELL	BRADEWELL	BRADWELL	BRAUNSCOMBE	BRANKESCOMBE
DE	DE					DE	DE	Ы	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE												DE	DE	DE	DE					DE	DE
NHOL	NHOL	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	GEOFFREY	GEOFFREY	GEOFFREY	GEOFFREY	SIMON	SIMON	SIMON	SIMON	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	RICHARD	RICHARD	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	RICHARD	RICHARD
179/A/D 179/K/D	180/S/D 180/P/D	181/S/D	181/S/D	181/S/D	181/S/D	182/A/D	182/S/D	182/P/D	182/P/D	182.5/T/D	182.5/K/D	182.5/S/D	182.5/S/D	183/P/D	183/P/D	183/P/D	183/P/D	183/S/D	183/P/D	183/P/D	183/P/D	183/P/D	183/P/D	183/A/D	183.5/S/D	183.5/S/D	184/T/D	184/T/D	184/S/D	184/T/D	184/S/D	184/S/D	185/P/D	185/T/D

CPR 1348-50/160 CPR 1348-50/161 CPR 1348-50/517 CPR 1350-54/87 CPR 1350-54/450 CPR 1354-58/554	LIST OF MPS/82 LIST OF MPS/84 LIST OF MPS/90 ROT SCOT 1/469 LIST OF MPS/92 LIST OF MPS/97 CPR 1338-40/136 FOEDERA 11/1/1018	C.76/11 m.27 FOEDERA I//1/1070-2 LIST OF MPS/108 LIST OF MPS/112 CPR 1343-45/294	CPR 1343-45/395 CPR 1343-45/297 LIST OF MPS/120 CPR 1345-48/232 LIST OF MPS/125 LIST OF MPS/127 CPR 1348-50/526	CPR 1350-54/86 CPR 1350-54/86 FOEDERA III//221 LIST OF MPS/129 FOEDERA III//243
10/07/48 30/11/48 28/01/50 15/03/51 20/07/53 10/08/57 03/11/58 16/11/66	12/12/74 09/09/32 04/12/32 26/05/35 08/11/36 11/03/36 26/09/37 06/07/38 01/03/38	26/02/38 16/02/39 13/10/39 29/03/40 06/01/41 18/05/44	20/07/44 19/06/44 07/06/44 16/01/47 14/01/48 31/03/48 20/02/50	15/03/51 15/03/51 15/06/51 09/02/51 05/12/52 05/12/52 24/05/52
1348 1348 1350 1351 1353 1358 1358	1374 1332 1335 1335 1335 1336 1336 1338 1338	1338 1339 1339 1340 1341	1344 1344 1347 1348 1348 1350	1351 1351 1351 1352 1352 1352
DEV DEV DEV DEV DEV	DEV BDF BKM BKM BKM BDF	BKM BDF BDF BKM BDF&BKM	80F HRT BKM BDF BDF BDF COR	BDF BKM BDF BDF&BKM BDF&BKM BDF BDF
PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE SHERIFF SHERIFF	SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE/ARRAY ARRAYER	ARRAYER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF PEACE	PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE	PEACE PEACE ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF ESCHEATOR ARRAYER
BRANKESCOME BRANKESCOME BRAUNKESCOMBE BRAUNKESCOMBE BRAUNKESCOMBE BRAUNKESCOMBE BRANKESCOMBE BRANKESCOMBE BRANKESCOMBE	BRANSECOMBE BRAYBROK BRAYBROK BRAYBROK BRAYBROK BRAYBROK BRAYBROK BRAIBROKE BRAIBROKE BRAYBROK	BRAYBROK BRAYBROK BRAYBROK BRAYBROK BRAYBROK BRAYBROC	BRAYBROK BRAYBROK BRAYBROK BRAYBROK BRAYBROK BRAYBROK BRAIBROK	BRAYBROK BRAYBROK BRAYBROK BRAYBROK BRAYBROK BRAYBROK BRAYBROK
888888888	88888888		888888888	
RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD	RICHARD GERARD GERARD GERARD GERARD GERARD GERARD GERARD	GERARD GERARD GERARD GERARD GERARD GERARD	GERARD GERARD GERARD GERARD GERARD GERARD GERARD	GERARD GERARD GERARD GERARD GERARD GERARD GERARD
185/P/D 185/P/D 185/P/D 185/P/D 185/P/D 185/S/D 185/S/D	185/S/D 186/K/D 186/K/D 186/K/D 186/A/D 186/K/D 186/K/D 186/K/D	186/A/D 186/A/D 186/K/D 186/K/D 186/P/D	186/P/D 186/P/D 186/P/D 186/P/D 186/K/D 186/K/D 186/F/D	186/P/D 186/P/D 186/A/D 186/K/D 186/S/D 186/E/D 186/E/D

LIST OF MPS/139 CFR VI/334	CPR 1354-58/122	LIST OF MPS/144	CPR 1354-58/226	LIST OF MPS/146	CPR 1354-58/388	LIST OF MPS/148	LIST OF MPS/149	FOEDERA III//415	CFR V/393	CFR V/435	CFR VI/334	CPR 1354-58/122	LIST OF MPS/144	ROT SCOT I/778	CPR 1354-58/555		LIST OF MPS/155	LIST OF MPS/163	CPR 1364-67/430	CPR 1367-70/344	CPR 1367-70/418	CFR VIII/111	CFR VIII/127	CPR 1374-77/137	CPR 1374-77/314	CFR IX/54	CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/38-40	CFR VIII/387	CPR 1377-81/571	CPR 1377-81/471-4	CFR X/71	CPR 1313-17/474	CPR 1313-17/692	ROT SCOT 1/185
13/01/52 25/02/52	20/01/54	28/04/54	08/10/55	12/11/55	20/05/56	17/04/57	05/02/58	12/01/59	21/10/44	02/08/45	25/02/52	02/07/54	28/04/54	28/06/55	08/07/57	01/10/59	24/01/61	20/01/65	10/02/67	14/06/69	10/02/70	28/03/71	08/06/71	06/12/75	30/10/76	14/11/77	29/04/77	01/07/77	04/03/77	06/12/80	20/03/80	16/12/84	08/06/16	06/04/17	01/09/18
1352 1352	1354	1354	1355	1355	1356	1357	1358	1359	1344	1345	1352	1354	1354	1355	1357	1359	1361	1365	1367	1369	1370	1371	1371	1375	1376	1377	1377	1377	1377	1380	1380	1384	1316	1317	1318
BKM BKM	BDF	BDF	BDF	BDF	BDF	BDF	BKM	BDF	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY&NTT	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY,NTT	DBY	рву
KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	PEACE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	TAXER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	PEACE	ARRAYER	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE(SPECIAL)	ARRAYER
BRAYBROK BRAYBROK	BRAYBROK	BRAYLLESFORD	BRAYLESFORD	BRAYLESFORD	BRAYLESFORD	BRAYLESFORD	BRAYLESFORD	BRAILLESFORD	BRAILESFORD	BRAILLESFORD	BRAILLESFORD	BRAYLESFORD	BRAILLESFORD	BRAILLESFORD	BRAYLESFORD	BRAYLESFORD	BRAILLESFORD	BRAILLESFORD	BRAYLESFORD	BRAILLESFORD	BRAYLESFORD	BRAYLESFORD	BRAILLESFORD	BRAYLESFORD	BRAYLSFORD	BRAYLESFORD	BRAYLESFORD	BRAYLESFORD							
DE DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE		DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE							
GERARD GERARD	GERARD	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH							
186/K/D 186/T/D	186/P/D	186/K/D	186/P/D	186/K/D	186/P/D	186/K/D	186/K/D	186/A/D	187/T/L	187/T/L	187/T/D	187/P/D	187/K/D	187/A/D	187/P/D	187/S/D	187/K/D	187/K/D	187/A/D	187/P/D	187/P/D	187/T/D	187/T/D	187/P/D	187/P/D	187/T/D	187/A/D	187/A/D	187/T/D	187/P/D	187/A/D	187/T/D	188/T/D	188/P/D	188/A/D

•

CFR III/10	CPR 1330-34/359	FOEDERA II/II/846	ROT SCOT I/249	CPR 1334-38/210	CPR 1334-38/137-9	ROT SCOT I/361	CFR IV/481	ROT SCOT I/406	CFR IV/505	CFR V/52	CFR V/54			CPR 1292-1301/298	CPR 1292-1301/516	CPR 1281-92/265		CPR 1324-27/117		LIST OF MPS/85		ROT SCOT I/249	ROT SCOT I/249	LIST OF MPS/91	ROT SCOT I/486	ROT SCOT I/506	CPR 1338-40/135	CFR VI/3			CPR 1370-74/120	LIST OF MPS/174		LIST OF MPS/187	
06/11/19 20/10/24	07/10/32	07/10/32	04/07/33	26/07/35	26/01/35	10/07/35	07/04/36	10/02/36	16/12/36	08/10/37	12/10/37				10/05/00		16/10/00	05/05/25	03/01/30	04/12/32	09/02/33	04/07/33	04/07/33	26/05/35	20/03/37	06/10/37	06/07/38	08/03/47	12/11/48	12/11/48	12/06/71	24/02/71	04/10/75	13/10/77	29/01/22
1319 1324	1332	1332	1333	1335	1335	1335	1336	1336	1336	1337	1337	1289	1291	1297	1300	1287	1300	1325	1330	1332	1333	1333	1333	1335	1337	1337	1338	1347	1348	1348	1371	1371	1375	1377	1322
DBY DBY&NTT	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DВΥ	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	KEN	OXF&BRK	BRK	HAM	BRK	OXF&BRK	DBY,NTT	DBY&NTT	NTT	DBY&NTT	DBY	NTT	NTT	NTT	NTT	NTT	ESS	ESS&HRT	ESS&HRT&MDX	WAR	WAR	WAR&LEC	WAR	LIN
TAXER SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	ARRAYER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE/ARRAY	TAXER	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF
BRAYLESFORD BRAYLESFORD	BRAYLESFORD	BRAYLESFORD	BRAILESFORD	BRAYLESFORD	BRAYLESFORD	BRAYLESFORD	BRAILISFORD	BRAYLESFORD	BRAYLESFORD	BRAYLESFORD	BRAYLESFORD	BREMESHETE	BREMSCHETE	BREMBELSETE OF HAM	BREMBESHETE	BRINTON	BRENTON	BRET	BRET	BRET	BRET	BRET	BRET	BRET	BRET	BRET	BRET	BRET OF CHESTREFORD	BRET	BRET	BRETON	BRETOUN	BRETON	BRETON	BRETOUN
DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	Ы	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE			Щ															DE
RALPH RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	ADAM	ADAM	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOR	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	ROBERT
188/T/D 188/S/D	188/A/D	188/A/D	188/A/D	188/P/D	188/A/D	188/A/D	188/T/D	188/A/D	188/T/D	188/T/D	188/T/D	188.5/S/D	188.5/S/D	188.5/T/D	188.5/P/D	189/P/D	189/S/D	190/A/D	190/S/D	190/K/D	190/S/D	190/A/D	190/A/D	190/K/D	190/A/D	190/A/D	190/P/D	191/T/D	191/S/D	191/E/D	192/T/D	192/K/D	192/S/D	192/K/D	193/S/D

CPR 1321-24/69 CPR 1321-24/96-7 CPR 1370-74/305 CPR 1374-77/138	CPR 1374-77/314 CPR 1377-81/45 CFR IX/163 CPR 1381-85/84 CPR 1381-85/588-91 CPP 1385-0/547	LIST OF MPS/125 LIST OF MPS/149 CPR 1364-67/430 LIST OF MPS/171	CPR 1367-70/443-4 FOEDERA III/I/895 CFR VIII/111 CFR VIII/126 CPR 1354-58/552	LIST OF MPS/163 CFR VIII/111 CFR VIII/126 CPR 1374-77/135	CPR 1364-67/430 LIST OF MPS/172 LIST OF MPS/174 LIST OF MPS/176 CPR 1370-74/120 LIST OF MPS/181 CPR 1374-77/152-3 CPR 1374-77/152-3 CPR 1377-81/38-40 CPR 1377-81/512
07/02/22 25/03/22 17/02/73 06/12/75 26/10/76	26/08/76 02/07/77 08/08/79 14/12/81 26/04/85	14/01/48 17/04/57 10/12/61 10/02/67 03/06/69	03/07/70 03/07/70 28/03/71 08/06/71 12/11/57	27/04/64 20/01/65 28/03/71 08/06/71 04/02/75 08/06/83	10/02/67 03/06/69 24/02/71 08/06/71 12/06/71 21/11/73 24/05/75 29/04/77 01/07/77 26/05/80
1322 1322 1373 1375	1376 1379 1381 1385	1348 1357 1361 1367	1370 1370 1371 1371 1357	1364 1365 1371 1371 1375	1367 1369 1371 1371 1375 1375 1375 1377 1377
LIN SFK SFK NFK&SFK	S FK S FK S FK S FK S FK	DOR SOM&DOR DOR DOR	DOR DOR DOR DOR	DEV DEV DEV DEV CON	НАМ НАМ НАМ МАН НАМ МАН МАН НАМ
ARRAYER ARRAYER PEACE PEACE SHERIFF	PEACE PEACE TAXER PEACE ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER ARRAYER TAXER TAXER PEACE	SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER TAXER PEACE ESCHEATOR	ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER PEACE
BRETON BRETON BREUS THE ELDER BREUS THE ELDER BREWES	BREUS BREUS BREWES BREWES BREWES BREWES	BRYDEPORT BRIDEPORT BRIDEPORT BRIDEPORT BRUDEPORT	BRIDPORT BRIDPORT BRIDPORT BRIDPORT BRIDPORT BRITHLEGH	BRIGHTELEE BRYGHTLECH BRYGHTLEYE BRYGHTLEYE BRYGHTLEH BRIGHTELEGH	BROCAS BROCAS BROCAS BROCAS BROCAS BROCAS BROCAS BROCAS BROCAS BROCAS
DE	DE DE	DE DE		DE	
ROBERT JOHN JOHN JOHN	NHOC NHOC	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	BERNARD BERNARD BERNARD BERNARD BERNARD BERNARD BERNARD BERNARD BERNARD BERNARD BERNARD
193/A/D 193/A/D 194/P/D 194/P/D 194/S/D	194/P/D 194/P/D 194/P/D 194/P/D 194/A/D	195/K/D 195/K/D 195/A/D 195/A/D	195/A/D 195/A/D 195/T/D 195/T/D 196/P/D	196/S/D 196/K/D 196/T/D 196/P/D 196/P/D	197/A/D 197/K/D 197/K/D 197/K/D 197/A/D 197/A/D 197/A/D 197/A/D

20/03/80 CPR 1377-81/471-4 05/11/80 LIST OF MPS/195 07/12/80 CFR IX/229 16/01/80 LIST OF MPS/194 20/02/81 CPR 1377-81/572 24/11/82	09/03/82 CPR 1381-85/142 20/12/82 CPR 1381-85/253 12/01/84 CPR 1381-85/253 14/02/85 CPR 1381-85/562 26/04/85 CPR 1381-85/502 26/04/85 CPR 1381-85/588-91 07/04/86 CPR 1385-89/81	01/10/86 HP I/410 15/07/89 CPR 1388-92/137 10/11/89 CPR 1388-92/138 28/06/90 CPR 1388-92/138 28/06/90 CPR 1388-92/316 03/11/91 HP I/683 20/01/93 HP I/410			07/04/36 CFR IV/480 13/01/37 LIST OF MPS/96 14/01/39 LIST OF MPS/106 29/03/40 LIST OF MPS/112 23/04/41 LIST OF MPS/117
1380 1380 1380 1381 1382	1382 1382 1384 1385 1385	1386 1389 1390 1391 1393	1395 1395 1396 1385 1385 1378 1378	1382 1332 1333 1336	1336 1337 1339 1340 1341
НАМ НАМ НАМ МIL	ТАН МАН МАН МАН МАН МАН МАН	HAM HAM WIL WIL HAM	HAM HAM ESS KEN KEN KEN KEN	X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X	KEN KEN KEN KEN
ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE SHERIFF	PEACE PEACE PEACE ARRAYER PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE TAXER SHERIFF SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER PEACE	SHERIFF SHERIFF ARRAYER SHERIFF	TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE
BROCAS BROCAS BROCAS BROCAS BROCAS BROCAS	BROCAS BROCAS BROCAS BROCAS BROCAS BROCAS	BROCAS BROCAS BROCAS BROCAS BROCAS BROCAS BROCAS	BROCAS BROCAS BROCAS BROKHOLE BROKHOLE BROKHULL BROKHULL BROKHULL	BROCKHULL BROCKHULL BROCHILL BROCHILL	BROKHULL BROKHELLE BROKHELL BROKHELL BROKHILL
BERNARD BERNARD BERNARD BERNARD BERNARD BERNARD	BERNARD BERNARD BERNARD BERNARD BERNARD BERNARD	BERNARD BERNARD BERNARD BERNARD BERNARD BERNARD BERNARD	BERNARD BERNARD BERNARD GEOFFREY JOHN JOHN JOHN	JOHN JOHN THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS
197/A/D 197/K/D 197/T/D 197/F/D 197/S/D	197/P/D 197/P/D 197/P/D 197/P/D 197/P/D	197/K/D 197/P/D 197/P/D 197/P/D 197/P/D 197/K/D	197/P/D 197/P/D 197/P/D 198/T/D 199/A/D 199/A/D	199.5/S/D 200/S/D 200/A/D 200/S/D	200/T/D 200/K/D 200/K/D 200/K/D 200/K/D

CPR 1340-43/453 CFR V/391 CFR V/482 CFR V/482 CFR V/444 LIST OF MPS/141 LIST OF MPS/201 LIST OF MPS/201 CPR 1385-89/81 CPR 1385-89/84 CPR 1385-89/84 CPR 1385-9/547 CPR 1385-9/547	HP 1/453 HP 1/453 CPR 1399-1401/209-13 CPR 1399-1401/209-13 HP 1/453 CPR 1401-05/114-5 CPR 1401-05/287-91 CPR 1401-05/358-9	HP I/586 HP I/586 CPR 1388-92/136 CPR 1388-92/139 HP I/586 CPR 1388-92/526 CPR 1391-96/437 CPR 1391-96/437 HP I/586 CPR 1396-99/232
10/04/42 01/10/44 05/10/46 05/10/46 25/08/47 23/09/53 10/10/82 12/02/84 22/01/85 22/02/84 22/01/85 19/08/86 19/08/88 19/08/88		01/10/86 03/02/88 15/11/89 15/07/89 03/11/91 15/02/92 13/11/93 13/11/93 20/01/93 13/11/93 12/01/94 12/11/97 12/11/97 12/11/97 12/11/97
1342 1346 1346 1353 1383 1385 1385 1385 1385 1385 1385	1397 1399 1400 1402 1403 1403	1386 1388 1389 1391 1392 1394 1393 1395 1395 1397
A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A	K K K K K K K K K K K K K K K K K K K	SOM SOM SOM&DOR SOM SOM DEV SOM SOM SOM SOM
PEACE TAXER TAXER TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE
BROKHILL BROKHULL BROKHULL BROKHULL BROKHULL BROKHULL BROKHULL BROKHILL BROKHILL BROKHILL BROKHILL BROKHILL BROKHILL BROKKHILL BROKKHILL	BROCKHILL BROCKHILL BROKHILL BROKHILL BROKHYLL BROCHILL BROCHILL BROCHILL	BROOKE BROOKE BROOK BROOK BROOKE BROOKE BROOKE BROOKE BROOKE BROOKE
THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS
200/P/D 200/T/D 200/T/D 200/K/D 201/R/D 201/P/D 201/P/D 201/P/D 201/P/D 201/P/D 201/A/D 201/A/D 201/A/D	201/K/D 201/K/D 201/A/D 201/A/D 201/A/D 201/A/D 201/A/D 201/A/D	202/K/D 202/K/D 202/S/D 202/F/D 202/F/D 202/S/D 202/F/D 202/F/D 202/F/D 202/F/D 202/F/D

HP //586 CPR 1396-99/437 CPR 1399-1401/564 CPD 1300-1401/564	CFR 1399-1401/209-13 HP 1/586 CPR 1399-1401/564	CPR 1399-1401/564 CPR 1401-05/114-5	HP I/586 CPR 1401-05/439	CPR 1401-05/287-91	CPR 1401-05/287-91	CPR 1401-05/296	HP 1/586	CPR 1324-27/216-8	CPR 1324-27/290	LIST OF MPS/59		LIST OF MPS/64	LIST OF MPS/68	LIST OF MPS/78		CPR 1330-34/295	LIST OF MPS/79	ROT SCOT I/249	ROT SCOT I/406		CPR 1292-1301/612	LIST OF MPS/17			CFR VIII/388	LIST OF MPS/201	HP 1/272	CFR XI/74	
17/09/97 18/06/99 28/11/99	06/10/99						0100000	08/02/19 25/12/25	01/05/26	14/12/26	08/02/27	07/02/28	24/04/28	30/09/31	07/08/32	21/03/32	16/03/32	04/07/33	10/02/36		01/11/01	28/02/05	12/12/72	01/10/75	04/03/77	06/10/82	03/11/91	13/03/93	
1397 1399 1399	1399 1400	1401 1402	1402 1403	1403	1403	1403	1404	1319 1325	1326	1326	1327	1328	1328	1331	1332	1332	1332	1333	1336	1298	1301	1305	1372	1375	1377	1382	1391	1393	1399
WOS SOM WOS SOM	DEV SOM	SOM DEV	SOM DOR SOM	DOR	SOM	CON, DEV, DOR, SOM	SOM	ОХР&ВКК ВРИ	BRK	BRK	OXF&BRK	BRK	OXF	BRK	OXF&BRK	OXF	BRK	BRK	BRK	WAR&LEC	OXF	HUN	BDF&BKM&CAM&HUN	BDF&BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	YKS&NBL&CUL&WES
KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE PEACE	ARKAYEK KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE	PEACE ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAVFR	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	PFACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ESCHEATOR	SHERIFF	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	ESCHEATOR
BROOKE BROKE BROKE	BROOKE BROKE BROKE	BROKE BROOK	BROOKE BROKE	BROKE	BROKE	BROOKE	BROOKE	BROMPTON	BROMPTON	BRUMPTON	BROMPTON	BRUMPTON	BRUMPTON	BRUMPTON	BROMPTON	BROMPTON	BRUMPTON	BROMPTON	BRUMPTON	BROUGHTON	BROGHTON	BROUGHTON	BROGHTON	BROGHTON	BROGHTON	BROUGHTON	BROUGHTON	BROGHTON	BROUNFLETE
									3 E	р Ш	Ы	Ы	DE	E	DE	Ы	Ы	Ы	DE	DE	ЫC	DE	BE	DE					
THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	NHOL	NHO	NHOR	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	THOMAS
202/K/D 202/P/D 202/P/D	202/A/D 202/K/D 202/P/D	202/P/D 202/A/D	202/K/D	202/A/D	202/A/D	202/A/D	202/K/D	203/S/D		203/K/D	203/S/D	203/K/D	203/K/D	203/K/D	203/S/D	203/P/D	203/K/D	203/A/D	203/A/D	204/S/D	204/T/P	204/K/P	205/E/D	205/S/D	205/T/D	205/K/D	205/K/D	205/T/D	206/E/D

•

CPR 1399-1401/566			-	4 CFR VIII/269	7 CFR IX/54	7 HP I/398	8	HP 1/398	CPR 1401-05/358-9	7 CFR VII/45	3	7 CPR 1364-67/430	2 CFR VIII/193	3 LIST OF MPS/181	4	5		7 LIST OF MPS/187	9 CFR IX/143	0 CFR IX/228	5	6 LIST OF MPS/167	8 LIST OF MPS/169	1 CFR VIII/111	1 CFR VIII/126	2	2	7 CFR VII/45	4 CPR 1354-58/62	-	0 LIST OF MPS/154	1 LIST OF MPS/157	2	
			24/01/73	14/11/74	14/11/77	17/09/97	17/11/98			01/08/57	14/03/63	10/02/67	24/12/72	21/11/73	13/12/74	03/11/75	04/03/77	13/10/77	27/05/79	07/12/80	16/11/66	04/05/66	01/05/68	28/03/71	08/06/71	29/05/52	22/11/52	01/08/57	18/05/54	10/07/58	15/05/60	24/01/61	10/10/62	06/12/73
1400 1401	1414	1419	1373	1374	1377	1397	1398	1401	1403	1357	1363	1367	1372	1373	1374	1375	1377	1377	1379	1380	1366	1366	1368	1371	1371	1352	1352	1357	1354	1358	1360	1361	1362	1373
YKS YKS(E)	YKS	YKS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	HEF	GLS&HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HEF	HEF&WELSH MARCH	HEF	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	НЕБ
SHERIFF PEACE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	TAXER	UNDER-SHERIFF	ARRAYER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	UNDER-SHERIFF	TAVED
BROUNFLETE BROUNFLETE	BROUNFLETE	BROUNFLETE	BROUNYNG	BROUNYNG	BROUNYNG	BROWNYNG	BROUNYNG	BROWNING	BRENNYNG	BRUGGE	BRUGGE	BRUGES	BRUGES	BRUGGE	BRUGGE	BRUGGE	BRUGG	BRUGGE	BRUGGE	BRUGGE	BRUGGE	BRUGES	BRUGGE	BRUGGES	BRUGGES	BRUGGE	BRUGGE	BRUGGE	BRUGGE	BRUGGE	BRUGGE	BRUGG	BRUGGE	
										DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	ŭ
THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	NONIS
206/S/D 206/P/D	206/S/D	206/S/D	207/T/D	207/T/D	207/T/D	207/K/D	207/S/D	207/K/D	207/A/D	208/T/D	208/S/D	208/A/D	208/T/D	208/K/D	208/S/D	208/E/D	208/T/D	208/K/D	208/T/D	208/T/D	209/S/D	209/K/D	209/K/D	209/T/D	209/T/D	210/S/D	210/E/D	210/T/D	211/P/D	211/P/D	211/K/D	211/K/D	211/S/D	010/L

	CPR 1391-96/292 CPR 1396-99/228 LIST OF MPS/57 CPB 1334-38/369	CFR 1337-30309 LIST OF MPS/51 CPR 1317-21/461 LIST OF MPS/57	LIST OF MPS/59 LIST OF MPS/23 ROT SCOT 1/97 LIST OF MPS/34 CPR 1313-17/460	LIST OF MPS/I1 CPR 1324-27/8-11 CPR 1324-27/53 CFR V/483	CPR 1324.27/220-1 LIST OF MPS/66 CFR V/53 LIST OF MPS/114 LIST OF MPS/118 CPR 1343-45/395
25/11/78 01/11/81 10/12/76 25/10/81 02/12/85	14/03/92 27/07/97 06/05/19 03/11/35	26/10/76 26/10/76 18/10/19 06/10/20 13/04/25	14/12/26 20/01/07 20/05/11 12/11/11 26/03/16	28/04/77 04/07/22 01/08/24 17/11/24 01/11/81 05/10/46 28/04/47 28/04/47	10/09/26 08/11/28 07/02/28 10/10/37 29/03/40 23/04/41 20/07/44
1378 1381 1376 1381 1385	1392 1397 1335 1335	1320 1316 1319 1320	1326 1326 1307 1311 1316	1320 1324 1324 1381 1381 1347	1326 1328 1328 1337 1340 1341
HEF HEF WOR GLS GLS	WOR WOR WOR	cut cut cut cut cut	CUL VVES RUT RUT RUT HUN	RUT RUT HUN RUT OXF&BRK DEV DEV DEV	HAM OXF&BRK HAM HAM VIL VIL HAM
SHERIFF SHERIFF ESCHEATOR ESCHEATOR SHERIFF SHERIFF	PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE UNDER-SHERIFF DEACE	PEACE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE UNDER-SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE UNDER-SHERIFF ARRAYER ARRAYER SHERIFF TAXER SHERIFF SHERIFF ESCHEATOR	ARRAYER SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE FEACE
BRUGGE BRUGGE BRUGGE BRUGGE BRUGGE	BRUGGE BRUGGE BRUGES FIL' SIMON LE BRUN BRUNE BRUNE	BRUYNE BRUNE BRUN BRUN BRUN	BRUN BRUNNELVESHEVED BRUS BRUS BRUS BRUS	BRUYS BRUYS BRUYS BRUUS OF HARWELL BRIT BRYT BRYT	BOKELOND BUKLOND BOUCLONDE BOUKLOND BOKLOND BOKLOND BOKLOND
DE	ЩЦ	н п п п	ま の の で の で し し し し し し し し し し し し し	5 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8	
SIMON SIMON THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS JOHN JOHN	JOHN JOHN ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT	ROBERT GILBERT BERNARD BERNARD BERNARD BERNARD	BERNARD BERNARD BERNARD BERNARD BERNARD RICHARD RALPH RALPH RALPH RALPH	NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL
212/S/D 212/S/D 213/E/D 213/E/D 213/S/D	213/P/D 213/P/D 214/K/P 214/S/D	214/P/P 215/S/D 216/P/D 216/P/D 216/K/D	216,5/5/D 216,5/5/D 218,1K/D 218,1K/D 218,1K/D 218,1K/D	218/K/D 218/K/D 218/K/D 218/A/D 219/S/D 220/T/D 220/E/D 220/E/D	2211AU 2211S/D 2211KU 2211KU 2211KU 2211KU 2211KU 2211PU

		R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R	KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER TAXE	1323 20/01/23 LIST OF MPS/111 1325 25/12/25 CPR 1324-27/216-8 1330 05/12/30 1334 08/03/34	1336 1336 1338 1340 1340	1342 12/11/42 1342 12/11/42 1345 01/10/44 1346 02/08/45 1347 08/03/47 1348 20/07/48 1379 27/05/79 1380 07/12/80	1382 06/10/82 1 1384 11/11/84 1391 21/10/91 1394 1394 18/06/94 1 1397 02/06/97 1 1317 08/09/17 1 1317 06/06/17 1 1317 06/06/17 1	1325 28/08/25 1326 28/02/26 1326 24/01/26 1330 05/12/30 1332 05/12/30 1332 07/10/32	TKS 1332 0//10/32 FOEDERA I//10/40 DBY,NTT,YKS 1333 04/07/33 ROT SCOT 1/249 YKS(N) 1333 01/02/33 CPR 1330-34/412
BUKTON BULLOK BU				THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS ROBERT ROBERT	ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT RALPH RALPH RALPH	RALPH RALPH RALPH RALPH RALPH	RALPH RALPH RALPH
C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C	ららららららららららららららららって アイアイアイアン 一部では しん しょう	លើល័ល័ល័ល័ល័ល័ល័ល័ល័ល័ល័ល័ល័កកកកកក 	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT RALPH	222/K/D 222/A/D 222/S/D 222/S/D	222/A/D 222/A/D 222/A/D 222/A/D 222/A/D 222/1/D	222/5/10 222/5/10 222/1/10 222/1/10 222/1/10 222/1/10 223/1/10 223/1/10 223/1/10	223/K/D 223/S/D 223/S/D 223/P/D 223/P/D 224/A/D 224/A/D 224/P/D	224/P/D 224/P/D 224/A/D 224/S/D 224/A/D	224/A/D 224/A/D 224/A/D

1334 23/10/34 ROT SCOT I/283	1334 20/11/34 ROT SCOT 1/295	1337 06/10/37 ROT SCOT 1/506	1338 06/07/38 CPR 1338-40/138	1339 10/10/39 ROT SCOT 1/573	1341 01/09/41 ROT SCOT 1/615	1344 20/07/44 CPR 1343-45/396	1379 27/05/79 CFR IX/146	1381 14/12/81 CPR 1381-85/84	1382 21/12/82 CPR 1381-85/248	1383 18/10/83 CPR 1381-85/346	1385 26/04/85 CPR 1381-85/588-91	1386 24/05/86 CPR 1385-9/176	1389 15/11/89	1390 24/12/90 CPR 1388-92/344	1393 20/01/93 HP I/453	1402 CPR 1401-05/114-5	1375 18/01/75	1377 29/04/77 CPR 1374-77/496-500	1377 01/07/77 CPR 1377-81/38-40	1379 27/05/79 CFR IX/145	1379 27/05/79 CFR IX/143	1380 26/05/80 CPR 1377-81/512	1380 20/03/80 CPR 1377-81/471-4	1380 16/01/80 LIST OF MPS/193	1381 14/12/81 CPR 1381-85/85	1385 26/04/85 CPR 1381-85/588-91	1390 17/01/90 HP I/470	1399 18/12/99 CPR 1399-1401/209-13	1403 CPR 1401-05/287-91	1315 01/09/15 CPR 1313-17/350	1319 30/11/19 CPR 1317-21/348	1320 06/10/20 LIST OF MPS/12	1322 02/12/22 CPR 1321-24/224	1324 20/10/24 LIST OF MPS/113	
YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS(N)	YKS(N)	YKS	YKS	YKS(N)	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	SSX	WAR&LEC	LEC	LEC	LEC	WAR	LEC	LEC	LEC	LEC	LEC	LEC	LEC	LEC	LEC	LEC	WAR	LEC	LEC	
ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE/ARRAY	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	
BULMERE	BULMERE	BULMERE	BULMERE	BULMERE	BULMERE	BULMERE	RE	BURCESTRE	BURCESTRE	BURCESTRE	BURCESTRE	BURCESTRE	BURCESTRE	BURCESTRE	BURCESTER	BURCESTRE	BURDET OF HUNCOTE	BURDET	BURDET	BURDET	BURDET OF AROWE	BURDET OF HUNDECOTE	BURDET	BURDET	BURDET	BURDET	BURDET	BURDET	BURDET	BURDET	BURDET	BURDET	BURDET	BURDET	
DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE		DE	DE																										
RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	
224/A/D	224/A/D	224/A/D	224/P/D	224/A/D	224/A/D	224/P/D	225/T/D	225/P/D	225/P/D	225/P/D	225/A/D	225/A/D	225/S/D	225/P/D	225/K/D	225/A/D	226/S/D	226/A/D	226/A/D	226/T/D	226/T/D?	226/P/D	226/A/D	226/K/D	226/P/D	226/A/D	226/K/D	226/A/D	226/A/D	227/A/D	227/T/D	227/K/D	227/T/D	227/K/D	

LIST OF MPS/60 CPR 1327-30/220 LIST OF MPS/66 LIST OF MPS/74 LIST OF MPS/74	CPR 1330-34/445 ROT SCOT 1/249 LIST OF MPS/191 CFR IX/162 HP 1/586	CPR 1307-13/186	CPR 1307-13/55 CPR 1313-17/107 CPR 1313-17/122 CPR 1313-17/150	CPR 1313-17/108 CPR 1313-17/123 CPR 1313-17/350 CPR 1313-17/482 CPR 1313-17/460 CPR 1313-17/474	ROT SCOT I/170 ROT SCOT I/175 CPR 1321-24/77 CPR 1324-27/77-9 LIST OF MPS/70 CFR IV/354 ROT SCOT I/328
14/12/26 12/01/27 12/12/28 24/04/28 07/02/28 11/03/30	15/02/33 04/07/33 05/11/79 24/04/79 08/08/79 11/11/84 09/09/88	01/10/00 26/08/09 18/10/27	17/03/08 13/04/14 05/06/14 28/11/13	24/10/14 13/04/14 05/06/14 01/09/15 26/03/16 26/03/16 08/06/16	06/06/17 08/09/17 01/03/22 22/12/24 16/11/28 31/07/28 28/03/33 27/03/35
1326 1328 1328 1328 1330	1333 1333 1379 1379 1379 1388	1300 1309 1327 1289	1313 1313 1313	1314 1314 1315 1316 1316 1316	1317 1317 1322 1323 1328 1333 1333
LEC LEC WAR&LEC LEC WAR LEC LEC	LEC LEC SOM&DOR SOM SOM SOM	RUT RUT LAN SOM&DOR	HAM HAM NTH NTH	HTN HTN HTTN HTN HTN HTN HTN HTN	NTH NTT NTT NTH NTN NTH NTN
KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE ARRAYER SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF TAXER UNDER-SHERIFF SHERIFF	PEACE PEACE TAXER	SHERIFF PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER TAXER	ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER ARRAYER
BURDET BURDET BURDET BURDET BURDET BURDET	BURDET BURDET BURGHERSSH BURGHERSSH BURGHERSSH BURGHERSSH BURGHERSH	BURGHLE BURLEE BURGHTON BURGHUNTE	BORHUNTE BORHUNTE BORHUNTE BURNEBY	BURNEBY BRUNNEBY BURNEBY BURNEBY BURNEBY BURNEBY BURNEBY	BURNBY BURNBY BURNEBY BURNEBY BRUNNEBY BRUNNEBY BRUNNEBY
	DE			88888888	
ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT	ROBERT JOHN JOHN JOHN JOHN JOHN	JOHN JOHN JOHN RICHARD	RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD EUSTACE	EUSTACE EUSTACE EUSTACE EUSTACE EUSTACE EUSTACE EUSTACE	EUSTACE EUSTACE EUSTACE EUSTACE EUSTACE EUSTACE EUSTACE EUSTACE
227/K/D 227/P/D 227/S/D 227/K/D 227/K/D 227/K/D	227/P/D 227/A/D 228/K/D 228/K/D 228/K/D 228/K/D	229/S/D 229/T/D 230/S/D 230 5/S/D	230.5/P/D 230.5/P/D 230.5/P/D 231/T/D	231/5/D 231/P/D 231/P/D 231/A/D 231/A/D 231/A/D 231/T/D	231/A/D 231/A/D 231/A/D 231/A/D 231/S/D 231/A/D 231/A/D 231/A/D

26/01/35 CPR 1334-38/137-9 08/11/36 ROT SCOT I/469	12/02/36 ROT SCOT I/408	07/04/36 CFR IV/481	16/12/36 CFR IV/505	08/10/37 CFR V/52	12/10/37 CFR V/54	20/04/40 CPR 1338-40/500	15/03/41 CPR 1340-43/152		CPR 1292-1301/313	10/05/00 CPR 1292-1301/517	06/03/00 LIST OF MPS/9	20/01/01 LIST OF MPS/12	14/10/02 LIST OF MPS/14	20/09/04 CPR 1301-07/284	12/10/05	28/02/05 LIST OF MPS/17	07/05/09	27/04/09 LIST OF MPS/28	29/09/52	28/04/54 LIST OF MPS/145	04/08/61	21/03/61 CPR 1361-64/64		06/11/19 CFR III/10	12/02/76 LIST OF MPS/183	•	01/07/77 CPR 1377-81/38-40	13/10/77 LIST OF MPS/187	04/03/77 CFR VIII/389	25/11/78	20/03/80 CPR 1377-81/471-4	16/01/80 LIST OF MPS/193	14/12/81 CPR 1381-85/84	
1335 1336	1336	1336	1336	1337	1337	1340	1341	1293	1297	1300	1300	1301	1302	1304	1305	1305	1309	1309	1352	1354	1361	1361	1318	1319	1376	1377	1377	1377	1377	1378	1380	1380	1381	1281
NTH NTH	NTH?	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH, RUT	NTH,RUT	KEN	DBY,NBL,NTT,YKS	LIN	LIN	LIN	LIN	DBY,LIN,NTT	LIN	LIN	LIN	LIN	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	GLS	GLS	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	
ARRAYER ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE(SPECIAL)	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	UNDER-SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	UNDER-SHERIFF	PEACE	SHERIFF	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	
BURNEBY BRUNNEBY	BRUNNEBY	BURNEBY	BURNEBY	BURNEBY	BURNEBY	BRUNNEBY	BRUNNEBY	BURNE	BURNHAM	BURNHAM	BURNHAM	BURNHAM	BURNEHAM	BURNHAM	BURNHAM	BURNHAM	BURNHAM	BURNHAM	BURTON	BURTON	BURTON	BURTON	BERTON	BERTON	BURTON	BURTON	BURTON	BURTON	BURTON	BURTON	BURTON	BURTON	BURTON	
DE	Ш	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	u C
EUSTACE EUSTACE	EUSTACE	EUSTACE	EUSTACE	EUSTACE	EUSTACE	EUSTACE	EUSTACE	NHOL	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	
231/A/D 231/A/D	231/A/D	231/T/D	231/T/D	231/T/D	231/T/D	231/T/D	231/T/D	231.5/S/D	232/A/D	232/P/D	232/K/D	232/K/D	232/K/D	232/P/D	232/S/D	232/K/D	232/S/D	232/K/D	233/S/D	233/K/D	233/S/D	233/P/D	234/S/D	234/T/D	235/K/D	235/A/D	235/A/D	235/K/D	235/T/D	235/S/D	235/A/D	235/K/D	235/P/D	035IUD

	CPR 1324-27/229	CPR 1324-27/286	CPR 1327-30/430	LIST OF MPS/102		LIST OF MPS/122	CPR 1381-85/245	CPR 1381-85/254		LIST OF MPS/207	CPR 1381-85/502		CPR 1381-85/588-91	CPR 1385-9/261	HP I/476		HP I/476	HP 1/476	HP I/476	HP I/568	CPR 1388-92/526	HP I/476	CPR 1391-96/440	CPR 1391-96/440	HP I/476	HP I/476	CPR 1396-99/234	CPR 1396-99/234	CPR 1396-99/234	HP I/476	HP I/476	LIST OF MPS/169	CFR VIII/127	CFR VII/111		LIST OF MPS/182
16/10/00	28/08/25	28/02/26	18/05/29	03/02/38	08/01/41	07/06/44	21/12/82	20/12/82	01/11/83	26/10/83	24/11/84	20/10/85	26/04/85	25/09/86	88/60/60	07/11/90	17/01/90	12/11/90	03/11/91	03/11/91	01/02/92	20/01/93	18/06/94	18/06/94	27/01/94	27/01/95	12/11/97	12/11/97	12/11/97	22/01/97	17/09/97	01/05/68	08/06/71	28/03/71	12/12/72	12/02/76
1300	1325	1326	1329	1338	1341	1344	1382	1382	1383	1383	1384	1385	1385	1386	1388	1390	1390	1390	1391	1391	1392	1393	1394	1394	1394	1395	1397	1397	1397	1397	1397	1368	1371	1371	1372	1376
LIN	XDM	MDX	XDX	SSX	SRY&SSX	SSX	LIN	rin(k)	LIN	LIN	rin(k)	LIN	rin(k)	rin(k)	LIN	LIN	LIN	LIN	LIN	RUT	(LIN(L)	LIN	(LIN(L)	rin(k)	LIN	LIN	(H)	rin(k)	(LIN(L)	LIN	LIN	LIN	LIN	(k) LIN(K)	LIN	LIN
SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE
BUSSEY	BUCY	BUCY	BUSSY	BOUCY	BOUSEY	BOUCY	BUSSY	BUSSY	BUSSY	BUSSY	BUSSY	BUSSY	BUSSY	BUSSY	BUSSY	BUSSY	BUSSY	BUSSY	BUSSY	BUSSY	BUSSY	BUSSY	BUSSY	BUSSY	BUSSY	BUSSY	BUSSY	BUSSY	BUSSY	BUSSY	BUSSY	BUSSHY	BUSSCHY	BUSSCHY	BUSSY	BUSSY
DE			DE	DE		DE	DE																													
HDGH	HUGH	HUGH	HUGH	HUGH	HDCH	HDCH	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM
236/S/D	237/P/L	237/P/L	237/P/L	237/K/D	237/S/D	237/K/D	238/P/D	238/P/D	238/S/D	238/K/D	238/P/D	238/S/D	238/A/D	238/A/D	238/K/D	238/S/D	238/K/D	238/K/D	238/K/D	238/K/D	238/P/D	238/K/D	238/P/D	238/P/D	238/K/D	238/K/D	238/P/D	238/P/D	238/P/D	238/K/D	238/K/D	239/K/D	239/T/D	239/T/D	239/S/D	239/K/D

CPR 1374-77/496-500 CPR 1377-81/38-40 LIST OF MPS/189 CFR 1X/163 CPR 1377-81/471-4 LIST OF MPS/193	CFR 1374-77/152-3 CFR 1X/54 CFR 1377-81/359-60 LIST OF MPS/167	CPR 1374-77/138 CPR 1377-81/46 LIST OF MPS/192	CFR IX/164 CFR IX/164 CFR IX/164 CPR 1377-81/471-4 LIST OF MPS/198	CPR 1381-85/245 CPR 1381-85/284 LIST OF MPS/211 CPR 1381-85/588-91 CPR 1385-89/81 CPR 1385-89/81	CFR (X/339 CPR 1385-9/239 CFR X/266
CPR CPR LIST CFR CPR LIST	CFR CFR CFR LIST	CPR CPR	CFR CFR CFR CFR CFR	CPR CPR LIST LIST CPR CPR	CFR CFR CFR
04/02/77 29/04/77 01/07/77 20/10/78 08/08/79 20/03/80 16/01/80	24/05/75 14/11/77 25/11/78 18/02/79 04/05/66	28/11/70 07/11/73 06/12/75 06/12/76 02/07/77	08/08/79 08/08/79 08/08/79 20/03/80 06/02/81 16/09/81	21/12/82 01/05/83 29/04/84 20/10/85 26/04/85 20/10/85 20/10/85	02/11/82 06/12/85 05/09/86 16/11/88 20/11/62
1377 1377 1377 1378 1378 1380	1375 1377 1378 1378 1378 1379	1370 1373 1375 1376 1377 1379	1379 1379 1379 1380 1381 1381	1382 1383 1384 1385 1385 1385 1385	1382 1386 1386 1388 1388 1362
		JL&WES	JL&WES	IL&WES	
<u>ହ</u> ହ ହହ		YKS YKS YKS&NBL&CUL&WES YKS(E) YKS(E)	YKS(E) YKS(N) YKS(E) YKS&NBL&CUL&WES YKS	rks rks(E) rksanblaculawes rks(E) rks(E)	NFK NFK&SFK NFK NFK DBY&NTT
LN(S) LLN	HAM HAM HAM HAM YKS	YKS YKS(E) YKS(E) YKS(E) YKS	YKS(E) YKS(N) YKS(W) YKS(E) YKS	YKS YKS(E) YKS(E) YKS(E) YKS(E) YKS(E)	NFK NFK DBK
HIRE HIRE	HIRE I	H H H	HIRE	HIRE HIRE	
ESCHEATOR ARRAYER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER TAXER SHERIFF ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF SHERIFF PEACE ESCHEATOR PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRF	TAXER TAXER TAXER ARRAYER ESCHEATOR KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ESCHEATOR ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE	TAXER SHERIFF ARRAYER TAXER SHERIFF
A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A	ARI SHI ARI KNI	N H A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A	AT TAV AT TAV ARI	A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A	TA) SHI ARI ARI SHI
	DRNE DRNE DRN RN				RIFF OF
BUSSY BUSSY BUSSY BUSSY BUSSY BUSSY	BUTTESTHORNE BUTTESTHORNE BUTTESTHORN BUTTESTHORN BUTESTHORN BYGOT	BYGOD BYGOT BYGOT BYGOD BYGOT	BYGOD BYGOD BYGOD BYGOT BYGOT	BYGOT BYGOT BIGOD BYGOD BIGOD BYGOD BYGOD	BIGOT BYGOT BYGOT, SHERIFF OF NORFOLK BYGOT BYNGHAM
	DE				DE DE
A M M M M M M M M M M M M M M M M M M M	.	, , , .			н Н АRD
WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	NHON NHON	NHOL NHOL NHOL	NHOL NHOL NHOL	NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL	RALPH RALPH RALPH RALPH RALPH RICHARD
239/E/D 239/A/D 239/A/D 239/A/D 239/A/D 239/A/D	240/A/D 240/S/D 240/S/D 241/K/D	241/S/D 241/S/D 241/P/D 241/E/D 241/E/D	241/7/D 241/7/D 241/7/D 241/6/D 241/6/D 241/6/D	241/P/D 241/P/D 241/K/D 241/A/D 241/K/D 241/F/D	242/A/D 242/S/D 242/T/D 242/A/D 244/S/D

LIST OF MPS/162 CPR 1338-40/501 CPR 1340-43/155 FOEDERA 111//107	CPR 1381-85/141 CPR 1381-85/247-8 CPR 1381-85/254 LIST OF MPS/207	LIST OF MPS/215 CPR 1381-85/588-91 CPR 1388-92/136 HP I/568 HP I/470	CPR 1399-1401/209-13 LIST OF MPS/12 LIST OF MPS/14 LIST OF MPS/17 CPR 1307-13/183 CFR 1X/237	CPR 1381-85/588-91 LIST OF MPS/216 CPR 1385-9/176	CPR 1377-81/46 CFR IX/55 CFR IX/146 LIST OF MPS/195 CPR 1381-85/85
06/10/63 L 04/11/33 20/04/40 C 15/03/41 C 18/02/47 F		29/09/85 29/09/85 20/10/85 15/11/89 15/07/89 12/11/90 H			02/07/17 C 14/11/17 C 27/05/79 C 05/11/80 L 14/12/81 C
1363 1333 1340 1341	1375 1382 1382 1382 1383	1385 1385 1385 1389 1389 1389	1309 1301 1305 1305 1309 1381	1385 1385 1386 1390 1376	1377 1377 1379 1380
NTT NFK&SFK NFK NFK NFK	NFK NFK NFK RUT	WAR&LEC WAR&LEC LEC RUT RUT RUT	LEC NBL NBL NBL NBL NBL NBL ESS&HRT SFK	SFK SFK SFK NFK&SFK STS SHR	SHR SHR SHR SHR SHR
KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF TAXER TAXER	SHERIFF PEACE PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER SHERIFF PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER SHERIFF TAXER	ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF	PEACE TAXER TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE
BYNGHAM CAILLY CAILLY CAILLY CAYLY	CALTHORPE CALTHORP CALTHORP CALTHORP CALVERLE CALVERLE	CALVTLE CALVELEGH CALVELEY CALVELEY CALVELEY CALVELEY CALVELEY CALVELEY	CALVELE CAMBHOU CAMBHOU CAMBHOU CAMBHOUWE CAMHOUWE CARBONEL CARBONEL	CARBONEL CARBONEL CARBONELL CARBONELL CARESWELL CARESWELL CARESWELL	CARESWALL CARUSWELL CARESWALLE CARESWELL CARYSWELL
DE DE			DE DE DE	R	
RICHARD JOHN JOHN JOHN	OLIVER OLIVER OLIVER OLIVER JOHN	NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC	NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NGRRT	ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT PETER PETER	PETER PETER PETER PETER PETER
244/K/D 245/S/D 245/T/D 245/T/D 245/T/D	246/P/D 246/P/D 246/P/D 247/K/D 247/K/D	24/15/10 247/5/D 247/5/D 247/5/D 247/5/D 247/7/D 247/7/D	2471A/D 248/K/D 248/K/D 248/K/D 248/K/D 249.5/S/D 260/T/D	250/A/D 250/A/D 250/A/D 250/A/D 251/S/D 251/S/D	251/P/D 251/T/D 251/T/D 251/K/D 251/P/D

CPR 1381-85/141 CPR 1381-85/247 CPR 1381-85/252	LIST OF MPS/202 CPR 1381-85/346	CPR 1381-85/501	LIST OF MPS/210 CPR 1381-85/502	CPR 1381-85/588-91	CPR 1388-92/137	CPR 1388-92/138	CPR 1388-92/342	CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1401-05/287-91		LIST OF MPS/172	CPR 1324-27/220-1	CPR 1330-34/286	CPR 1330-34/294	CPR 1330-34/296		CFR V/52	CFR V/54	CFR V/147	CFR V/169	CPR 1374-77/313	CPR 1377-81/45	CPR 1377-81/48	CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/38-40		CFR IX/162	CPR 1377-81/513	CPR 1377-81/471-4	CPR 1381-85/85	CFR IX/250	CPR 1381-85/142
08/03/82 21/12/82 20/12/82	06/10/82 02/07/83	08/09/84	29/04/84 04/02/85	29/04/85	15/07/89	10/11/89	28/06/90	18/12/99		01/05/69	03/06/69	20/03/26	12/02/32	21/03/32	23/03/32	08/11/36	04/01/38	04/01/38	15/11/39	20/04/40	04/07/76	02/07/77	04/03/77	29/04/77	01/07/77	25/11/78	08/08/79	26/05/80	20/03/80	14/12/81	03/05/81	09/03/82
1382 1382 1382	1382 1383	1384	1384 1385	1385	1389	1389	1390	1399	1403	1369	1369	1326	1332	1332	1332	1336	1338	1338	1339	1340	1376	1377	1377	1377	1377	1378	1379	1380	1380	1381	1381	1382
SHR SHR SHR	SHR SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CONDEV	CON
PEACE PEACE PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	UNDER-SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	TAXER	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	TAXER	PEACE
CARESWELL CARESWELL CARESWELL	CARESWELL CARESWELL	CARESWELL	CARESWELL	CARESWELL	CARESWELL	CARESWELL	CARESWELL	CARESWALL	CARESWALL	CARLES	CARLES	CARMINO	CARMENOU	CARMYNOU	CARMYNOU	CARMINOU	CARMYNOU	CARMYNOU	CARMYNOU	CARMYNOWE	CARMYNOU	CARMYNOU	CARMYNOU	CARMYNOU	CARMYNOU	CARMYNOWE	KARMYNOU	CARMYNOU	CARMYNOWE	CARMYNOWE	CARMYNOWE	CARMYNOWE
	DE		Ш	D D E	DE	DE	DE					DE	DE	DE	DE	DE			DE	DE							DE				DE	
PETER PETER PETER	PETER PETER	PETER	PETER DETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	OLIVER	OLIVER	OLIVER	OLIVER	OLIVER	OLIVER	OLIVER	OLIVER	OLIVER	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH
251/P/D 251/P/D 251/P/D	251/K/D 251/P/D	251/P/D	251/K/D 251/B/D	251/K/D	251/P/D	251/P/D	251/P/D	251/K/D	251/K/D	252/S/D	252/K/D	253/A/D	253/P/D	253/P/D	253/P/D	253/S/D	253/T/D	253/T/D	253/T/D	253/T/D	254/P/D	254/P/D	254/P/D	254/A/D	254/A/D	254/S/D	254/T/D	254/P/D	254/A/D	254/P/D	254/T/D	254/P/D

CPR 1381-85/248 LIST OF MPS/206 LIST OF MPS/211 CFR X/73 CPR 1381-85/502 CPR 1381-85/502 CPR 1381-85/588-91 HP I/292 CPR 1381-85/588-91 HP I/292 CPR 1381-85/588-91 HP I/292 CPR 1381-85/588-91 CFR 1377-81/471-4 CPR 1377-81/471-4 CPR 1377-81/471-4 CPR 1377-81/471-4 CPR 1377-81/471-4 CPR 1377-81/471-4 CPR 1377-81/471-4	CFR X/218 CFR X/218 CFR X/267 CFR 1391-96/435 HP 1/623 HP 1/623 CPR 1396-99/227 CPR 1396-99/227 CPR 1396-99/227 CPR 1399-1401/565 CPR 1399-1401/565 CPR 1399-1401/565 CPR 1399-1401/565 CPR 1399-1401/565 CPR 1399-1401/565
21/12/82 26/10/83 12/11/84 16/12/84 08/02/85 28/04/85 07/11/90 07/11/90 26/10/76 07/12/80 16/03/81 14/11/77 28/11/80 20/03/80 28/11/83	2//05/04 16/11/88 21/10/91 18/06/94 27/01/95 27/07/97 27/07/97 27/07/97 27/07/97 17/09/97 28/11/99 18/12/99
1382 1384 1385 1385 1385 1385 1386 1386 1377 1380 1377 1380 1380 1380 1380 1380 1380 1380 1380	1384 1384 1395 1395 1395 1395 1395 1396 1399 1400 1400 1400
C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C	HEF HEF SRY SRY SRY SRY SRY SRY SRY SRY SSX SSX SSX SSX SSX SSX SSX SSX SSX SS
PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER TAXER PEACE ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF TAXER ARRAYER ARRAYER SHERIFF ARRAYER SHERIFF ARRAYER SHERIFF ARRAYER SHERIFF ARRAYER SHERIFF	IAXER TAXER TAXER SHERIFF PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE ARRAYER PEACE ARRAYER PEACE PEACE
CARMYNOWE CARMYNOW CARMYNOW CARMYNOU CARMYNOU CARMYNOU CARMYNOU CARNELL CARNELL CARNELL CARNELL CARREU CARREU CARREU CARREU CARREU CARREU CARREU	CAREWE OF LEDBURY CARREWE CAREWE CAREW CAREW CAREW CAREWE CAREWE CARREWE CARREWE CARREWE CARREU CARREU CARREU CARREWE
Ш О	
RALPH RALPH RALPH RALPH SALPH AUCH JOHN HUGH HUGH HUGH HUGH HUGH	HUGH HUGH NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS
254/P/D 254/K/D 254/K/D 254/P/D 254/P/D 254/P/D 255/S/D 255/S/D 255//A/D 255//A/D 257/A/D 257/A/D 257/A/D 257/A/D 257/A/D 257/A/D 257/A/D	257/1/10 257/1/10 258/5/10 258/5/10 258/5/10 258/7/10 258/7/10 258/7/10 258/7/10 258/7/10 258/7/10 258/7/10 258/7/10 258/7/10 258/7/10

.

CPR 1401-05/114-5 CPR 1401-05/287-91 CPR 1348-50/165	CPR 1350-54/122 ROT SCOT I/420 CFR V/285 CFR V/394 CFR V/435 CFR V/490	LIST OF MPS/138 CFR VIII/386 CFR IX/143	HP 1/664 CFR X/217 CPR 1388-92/136	CPR 1301-07/509 CPR 1313-17/460 LIST OF MPS/109	LIST OF MPS/116 CPR 1350-54/92 LIST OF MPS/142 CPR 1354-58/62 LIST OF MPS/145
CF 22/11/43 22/11/43 11/06/48 CF	02/07/54 CF 06/05/36 RC 08/11/36 RC 20/04/42 CF 04/11/44 CF 02/08/45 CF 01/11/46 CF		25/10/81 11/11/84 01/10/86 HI 18/11/87 10/03/88 CI 15/07/89 CI	19/03/07 CI 10/04/10 15/12/11 05/02/16 26/03/16 CI 13/10/39 LI 10/07/40	
1402 1403 1343 1343 1348	1354 1336 1336 1342 1344 1345 1345	1349 1351 1377 1379	1381 1384 1386 1388 1389 1293	1307 1310 1316 1339 1339	1351 1351 1353 1354 1354
SSX SRY SOM&DOR SOM&DOR DOR,SOM	DOR WOR WOR WOR WOR	WOR WOR WAR	WAR&LEC WAR&LEC WAR WAR&LEC WAR WAR&LEC WAR&LEC	LAN CUL CUL CUL WAR WARSI FC&NTT&DRY&I AN	WAR WAR WAR WAR WAR
ARRAYER ARRAYER SHERIFF ESCHEATOR ARRAYER	PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER TAXER TAXER TAXER TAXER	UNDER-SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER TAXER	ESCHEATOR ESCHEATOR KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF TAXER PEACE SHERIFF SHERIFF	ARRAYER SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE ESCHEATOR	ESCREATOR KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE
CARREWE CARREU CARY CARY CARY, SHERIFF OF SOMERSET AND DORSET	CARY CARY CASSY OF WYCH CASSY OF WYCH CASSY CASSY CASSY CASSY OF WYCH CASSY OF WYCH	CASSY CASSY, LORD OF HADDESORE CASTEL CASTEL	CASTEL CASTELL CASTELL CASTELL 'OF THE' CASTELL CASTELL CASTELTON	CASTRE CASTRE CASTRE CASTRE CASTRE CATEBY CATEBY	CATEBY CATEBY CATESBY CATESBY CATESBY CATESBY
		DEL	סבר סבר סבר		888888
NICHOLAS NICHOLAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS GEORGE GEORGE	GEORGE GEORGE GEORGE GEORGE GEORGE WILLIAM	JOHN JOHN JOHN NHOL WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM
258/A/D 258/A/D 259/S/D 259/E/D 255/A/D	259/P/L 260/A/L 260/A/L 260/T/L 260/T/L 260/T/L	260/S/D 260/K/L 261/T/D 261/T/D	261/E/D 261/E/D 261/K/D 261/K/D 261/K/D 261/F/D 261/P/D	2621.3050 2621.81D 2622.87D 2622.87D 2637.87D 2637.87D 2637.87D	263/E/F 263/P/D 263/P/D 263/P/D 263/F/D 263/K/D

.

LIST OF MPS/149 LIST OF MPS/154 CPR 1361-64/205 CPR 1361-64/205 CPR 1361-64/529 LIST OF MPS/165	ROT SCOT I/100 LIST OF MPS/95B ROT SCOT I/501 LIST OF MPS/96	LIST OF MPS/104 LIST OF MPS/104 LIST OF MPS/107 LIST OF MPS/107	LIST OF MPS/141 LIST OF MPS/141 CPR 1354-58/121 LIST OF MPS/145 CPR 1354-58/227 CPR 1354-58/288 CPR 1358-61/69 LIST OF MPS/150	CPR 1364-67/364-5 LIST OF MPS/185 LIST OF MPS/191 CFR IX/163 CPR 1381-85/350 LIST OF MPS/94 LIST OF MPS/126
17/04/57 15/05/60 06/02/62 08/03/64 20/01/65 27/11/68 28/11/70 21/07/11	18/06/11 06/10/35 23/09/36 24/10/37 13/01/37	26/09/37 26/07/38 07/02/39 13/10/39 14/01/39 20/01/40	16/08/52 23/09/53 02/07/54 28/04/54 27/11/55 28/05/56 25/10/58 05/02/58	26/10/66 30/05/19 27/01/77 24/04/79 08/08/79 11/11/84 11/103/36 24/06/46 14/01/48
1357 1360 1362 1364 1365 1365 1370	1311 1335 1336 1337 1337	133/ 1338 1339 1339 1339 1340	1352 1353 1354 1354 1355 1355 1355	1366 1377 1377 1379 1379 1384 1384 1336 1348
WAR WAR WAR WAR WAR&LEC WAR&LEC WAR&LEC	NBL NFK&SFK NFK NFK NFK NFK	NFK NFK&SFK NFK NFK NFK	N PFK N PFK N S N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N	NFK BDF&BKM SFK SFK SFK SHR SHR SHR
KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ESCHEATOR SHERIFF SHERIFF		KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER SHERIFF PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE UNDER-SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE
CATESBY CATESBY CATESBY CATESBY CATESBY CATESBY CATESBY CAUNTON	CAUNTON CAUSTON FIL' ROBERT DE CAUSTON CAUSTON CAUSTON	CAUSTON CAUSTON CAUSTON CAUSTON CAUSTON CAUSTON	CAUSTON CAUSTON CAUSTON CAUSTON CAUSTON CAUSTON CAUSTON CAUSTON	CAUXTON CAVE CAVENDYSSH CAVENDISH CAVENDISSH CAVENDISSH CAVENDISSH CAVENDYSSH CAVNTON CAYNTON CAYNTON
		E E E E E	3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3	888 88 888
WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM VILLIAM	JOHN ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT	KOBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT	ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT	ROBERT RICHARD ANDREW ANDREW ANDREW ANDREW WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM
263/K/D 263/K/D 263/P/D 263/K/D 263/K/D 263/S/D 264/S/D	264/AU 265/S/D 265/K/D 265/K/D 265/K/D	265/KID 265/KID 265/KID 265/KID 265/KID 265/KID	265/K/D 265/K/D 265/F/D 265/F/D 265/F/D 265/F/D 265/F/D 265/K/D	265/A/L 266/S/D 267/K/D 267/K/D 267/S/D 268/K/D 268/K/D 268/K/D 268/K/D

CPR 1350-54/450	CPR 1340-43/592 CPR 1340-43/590 CFR V/284	CFR V/284 CFR V/284 LIST OF MPS/125	LIST OF MPS/127 CPR 1350-54/450 CFR IX/142	CPR 1401-05/114-5 CFR VI/415 CPR 1367-70/344	CPR 1370-74/119 CFR VIII/229 CFR VIII/269 CFR IX/54 LIST OF MPS/117 LIST OF MPS/117
03/06/53 C 25/11/56 25/11/56		20/04/42 C 22/11/43 22/11/43 08/03/47 C 14/01/48			12/06/71 CC 06/12/73 CC 14/11/74 CC 14/11/77 CC 14/01/39 LL 23/04/41 LL 29/09/43
1353 1356 1356 1290 1290	1341 1342 1342 1342	1342 1343 1343 1348	1353 1353 1355 1358 1368 1381 1387	1402 1354 1367 1369	1371 1373 1374 1377 1339 1341
ESS ESS&HRT ESS&HRT DBY&NTT LIN LIN	BDF&BKM BDF,BKM BDF,BKM BDF	BKM BDF&BKM BDF&BKM BKM BKM	BKM DEV DEV DEV		DEV DEV CON CON CON
PEACE SHERIFF ESCHEATOR SHERIFF SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR PEACE PEACE TAXER	TAXER SHERIFF ESCHEATOR TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE SHERIFF SHERIFF TAXER SHERIFF SHERIFF	ARRAYER TAXER SHERIFF ESCHEATOR PEACE	TAXER TAXER TAXER TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE UNDER-SHERIFF
CHABHAM CHABHAM CHABHAM CHADDEWHICH OR CHADDEWORTH CHADWORTH	CHALFHUNT CHALFHUNT CHALFHUNTE CHALFHUNTE CHALFHUNTE, SHERIFF OF BEDFORDSHIRE	CHALFHUNTE, SHERIFF OF BUCKINGHAM CHALFHUNT CHALFHUNT CHALFHUNTE CHALFHUNTE CHALFHUNTE	CHALFHUNTE CHALFHUNTE CHAUMBERNOUN CHAUMBERNOUN CHAMBERNOUN CHAUMBERNOUN CHAUMBERNOUN	CHAMBERRON CHAUMBERNOUN CHAUMBERNOUN CHAMBERNOUN CHAUMBERNOUN	CHAUMBERNOUN CHAMBERNON CHAUMBERNON CHAMBERNON CHAMBERNOUN CHAMBERNOUN CAMPO ARNULFI
888888		9 33 4 7	28	DE	DE De De
THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS WILLIAM ROBERT	HENRY HENRY HENRY HENRY	HENRY HENRY HENRY HENRY	HENRY RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD	RICHARD THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM
269/P/D 269/S/D 269/E/D 269.25/S/D 269.5/S/D	270/F/D 270/P/D 270/F/D 270/T/D	270/T/D 270/S/D 270/E/D 270/T/D	270/K/D 271/P/D 271/S/D 272/1/D 272/S/D 272/S/D	272/A/D 273/T/P 273/S/D 273/F/D 273/F/D	273/T/D 273/T/D 273/T/D 274/K/D 274/K/D 274/K/D 274/S/D

CPR 1343-45/399 CPR 1345-48/35 CPR 1345-48/232 FOEDERA III//107 CFR VI/18	LIST OF MPS/31 ROT SCOT 1/97 CPR 1348-50/160 CPR 1350-54/87 CPR 1350-54/284 CPR 1350-54/284	LIST OF MPS/141 CPR 1350-54/450 CPR 1350-54/508 LIST OF MPS/142 CPR 1354-58/62 CPR 1354-58/62 LIST OF MPS/145 LIST OF MPS/145 CPR 1354-58/388	CPR 1358-61/219 FOEDERA III/1/415 FOEDERA III/1/440-1 CPR 1358-61/413 CPR 1361-64/64 CPR 1364-67/364-5 CFR VIII/193	CFR VIII/228 CFR VIII/267 CFR VIII/388 CFR IX/55 CFR IX/143 FOEDERA II/I/1070-2
29/07/43 20/07/44 06/12/45 18/02/47 17/03/47 23/10/08	08/08/11 20/05/11 02/07/48 26/10/51 15/03/51 20/04/52 02/07/52	16/08/52 18/04/53 03/08/53 23/09/53 18/05/54 18/05/54 16/10/56 10/11/56	10/11/56 07/05/59 07/05/59 04/08/59 28/03/60 21/03/61 26/10/66 24/12/72	06/12/73 14/11/74 04/03/77 14/11/77 27/05/79 16/02/39
1343 1345 1345 1346 1347 1308	1311 1311 1348 1351 1351 1352 1352	1352 1353 1353 1354 1354 1356 1356	1359 1359 1359 1360 1361 1372	1373 1374 1377 1377 1379 1339
	BLEC	N M	X X X X	
DEV CON CON DEV NBL	NBL NBL OXF WAR&LEC WAR WAR WOR	WOR WOR WOR WOR WOR WOR HAM BDF&BKM	BDF&BKM BKM BKM BKM BKM BKM	A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A
SHERIFF PEACE PEACE PEACE ARRAYER TAXER SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER PEACE UNDER-SHERIFF PEACE PEACE PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE SHERIFF	SILINII - ESCHEATOR PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER PEACE ARRAYER TAXER	TAXER TAXER TAXER TAXER ARRAYER
CHAMBERNON CAMPO ARNULPHI CHAUMBERNOUN CHAUMBERNOUN CHAUMBERNOUN CHAUMBERNOUN CHAUMBERNOUN CHAROUN THE YOUNGER	CHARRONS CHARRUM CHASTELEYN CHASTELEYN CHASTELEYN CHASTELEYN CHASTELEYN	CHASTELEYN CHASTELEYN CHASTELEYN CHASTELEYN CHASTELEYN CHASTELEYN CHASTELEYN CHASTELEYN CHASTILLON	CHASTILON CHASTILLON CASTILLON CHASTILLON CHASTILLON CHASTILON CHASTILON CHASTILON CHASTELON	CHASTELON CHASTELON CHASTELEYN CHASTELEYN CHASTELON CHASTELLON
DE DE	DE	Ë	7	DE
WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WYCHARD	GUICHARD GUICHARD GILBERT GILBERT GILBERT GILBERT GILBERT	GILBERT GILBERT GILBERT GILBERT GILBERT GILBERT GILBERT GILBERT HUGH	носн носн носн носн носн носн носн носн	нисн носн иосн лони
274/S/D 274/P/D 274/P/D 274/P/D 274/N/D 275/S/D	275/K/D 276/P/D 276/P/D 276/P/D 276/P/D 276/P/D	276/K/D 276/P/D 276/P/D 276/P/D 276/P/D 276/P/D 276/P/D 277/S/D	27716/D 27716/D 27716/D 27716/D 27716/D 27716/D 27716/D 27716/D	277/T/L 277/T/L 277/T/L 277/T/L 278/A/D

•

LIST OF MPS/116 LIST OF MPS/119 CPR 1348-50/383	CPR 1348-50/526 HP	CPR 1313-17/483 CPR 1313-17/460 LIST OF MPS/49 ROT SCOT 1/170 ROT SCOT 1/175 CFR 11/10	CPR 1317-21/460 LIST OF MPS/I6	LIST OF MPS/209 LIST OF MPS/212 CFR X/71 HP I/528	CPR 1385-89/545 HP 1/528 HP 1/528 HP 1/528 ROT SCOT 1/652 CFR V1/375 CPR 1358-61/420 LIST OF MPS/154
23/04/41 LI 28/04/43 LI 10/11/49 C 02/11/50 02/11/50		14/06/16 C 26/03/16 C 27/01/16 LI 05/06/17 R 08/09/17 R 08/09/17 R			12/07/88 C 17/01/90 H 03/11/91 H 27/01/95 H 12/07/44 R 26/01/53 C 22/05/60 C 15/05/60 L
1341 1343 1350 1350	1400 1401 1403 1403 1403 1403	1316 1316 1316 1317 1317 1319	1320 1322 1321 1381 1382	1384 1384 1386 1386 1387	1388 1390 1395 1395 1353 1350 1350
BKM BKM BKM BDF&BKM BDF&BKM	BKM OXF&BRK OXF OXF OXF OXF	LIN LIN LIN LIN LIN	LIN LIN NTH&RUT NTH NTH	NTH NTH HTN HTN HTN	NTH NTH NTH YKS YKS(W) YKS
KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE SHERIFF ESCHEATOR	PEACE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF	AREACE ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER ARRAYER TAXER	PEACE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE ESCHEATOR SHERIFF SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF	PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER TAXER PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE
CHASTILLOUN CHASTILOUN CHASTILON CHASTILON CHASTILOUN	CHANCER CHAUCER CHAUCER CHAUCER CHAUCER CHAUCER CHAUCER	CHAUMBERLEYN CHAUMBERLEYN CHAUMBERLEYN CHAUMBERLEYN CHAUMBERLEYN CHAUMBERLEYN	CHAUMBERLEYN CHAUMBERLEYN CHAUMBERLEYN CHAUMBRE CHAUMBRE CHAUMBRE	CHAUMBRE CHAUMBRE CHAUMBRE CHAMBRE CHAMBRE CHAUMBRE	CHAUMBRE CHAUMBRE CHAUMBRE CHAUMBRE CHAUMBRE CHAUMON CHAUMON CHAUMON
		Щ Ц	L L L L L L L L L L L L L L L L L L L	ELL ELL ELL ELL	
NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL	JOHN THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	Server Simon Simon Simon Simon	SIMON SIMON ROGER ROGER ROGER	ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER	ROGER ROGER JOHN JOHN JOHN JOHN
278/K/D 278/K/D 278/P/D 278/S/D 278/F/D	279/S/D 279/S/D 279/K/D 279/K/D 279/S/D 279/S/D	280/5/0 280/5/D 280/5/D 280/5/D 280/5/D 280/7/D	280/P/D 280/S/D 280/K/D 281/E/D 281/S/D 281/S/D	281/K/D 281/K/D 281/K/D 281/K/D 281/S/D	281/P/D 281/K/D 281/K/D 281/K/D 282/A/D 282/P/D 282/P/D 282/K/D

LIST OF MPS/157 LIST OF MPS/163 CPR 1367-70/350 CPR 1377-81/515 CPR 1381-85/86	CPR 1381-85/138 CPR 1381-85/251 CPR 1381-85/347 HP 1/428 HP 1/428 CPR 1401-05/137-8	CPR 1313-17/50 CPR 1313-17/350 CPR 1313-17/460 LIST OF MPS/53	CPR 1321-24/213-4 CPR 1321-24/96-7 CPR 1321-24/123 CPR 1321-24/130-1 LIST OF MPS/I5 CPR 1321-24/268 CPR 1324-27/77-9 CPR 1324-27/720-1	CPR 1330-34/286 CPR 1330-34/295 CPR 1334-38/210 CPR 1334-38/137-9 ROT SCOT 1/328 ROT SCOT 1/370 CPR 1334-38/368
24/01/61 L 06/10/63 L 14/12/67 01/11/69 C 26/05/80 C 14/12/81		24/01/12 28/11/13 01/09/15 26/03/16 20/10/18 05/01/22		
1361 1363 1367 1369 1380 1381	1382 1382 1383 1393 1402	1312 1313 1315 1316 1318	1322 1322 1322 1323 1324 1328	1328 1332 1332 1335 1335 1335 1335 1335
YKS YKS YKS YKS(W) HEF HEF		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	HEF HEF HEF HEF HEF WOR	HEF GLS&HEF&WOR&SHR&STS& HEF HEF HEF HEF GLS,HEF,WOR HEF GLS,HEF,WOR
KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF PEACE PEACE PEACE	PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER	SHERIFF TAXER ARRAYER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF	ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER ARRAYER	SHERIFF ESCHEATOR PEACE SHERIFF PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER PEACE PEACE
CHAUMON CHAUMONT CHAUMON CHAUMON CHAUNDOS CHAUNDOS	CHAUNDOS CHAUNDOS CHAUNDOS CHANDOS CHANDOS CHANDOS CHAUNDOYS	CHAUNDOS CHAUNDOS CHAUNDOS CHAUNDOS CHAUNDOS CHAUNDOS CHAUNDOS	CHAUNDOS CHAUNDOS CHAUNDOS CHAUNDOS CHAUNDOS CHAUNDOS CHAUNDOS CHAUNDOS CHAUNDOS	CHAUNDOS CHAUNDOS CHAUNDOS CHAUNDOS CHAUNDOS CHAUNDOS CHAUNDOS CHAUNDOS CHAUNDOS CHAUNDOS
				DE DE
NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL	N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N	ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER	ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER	ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER
282/K/D 282/K/D 282/S/D 283/P/D 283/P/D 283/P/D	283/P/D 283/P/D 283/P/D 283/K/D 283/K/D 283/K/D	284/5/D 284/7/D 284/A/D 284/A/D 284/K/D 284/5/D	284/A/D 284/A/D 284/A/D 284/A/D 284/A/D 284/A/D 284/A/D 284/A/D	284/P/D 284/P/D 284/P/D 284/P/D 284/P/D 284/A/D 284/A/D 284/A/D 284/A/D 284/A/D 284/A/D 284/A/D

Page 67

ROT SCOT 1/408 CPR 1338-40/135 FOEDERA II/I/1070-2 CPR 1338-40/502 LIST OF MPS/112 CPR 1340-43/155 CPR 1340-43/155 CPR 1340-43/155 CPR 1340-43/155 CPR 1340-43/155 CPR 1340-43/159 CPR 1340-43/159 CPR 1350-54/91 LIST OF MPS/146 CPR 1350-54/91 LIST OF MPS/146 CPR 1361-64/64 CPR 1361-64/64 CPR 1361-64/59 LIST OF MPS/169 LIST OF MPS/169 LIST OF MPS/169 LIST OF MPS/169 CPR 1361-64/529 CPR 1361-64/529 CPR 1361-64/529 CPR 1361-64/529 CPR 1361-64/579 CPR 1361-64/579 CPR 1361-64/579 CPR 1361-64/579 LIST OF MPS/161 LIST OF MPS/161 CPR 1361-64/579 LIST OF MPS/175 LIST OF MPS/175 LIST OF MPS/175 LIST OF MPS/175	CPR 1374-77/139 FOEDERA III/II/1045
12/02/36 06/07/38 16/02/39 20/04/40 29/03/40 09/02/41 15/03/41 20/07/44 20/07/44 12/01/59 01/11/45 12/01/59 02/03/61 12/01/59 04/08/59 12/01/59 04/08/59 12/01/59 04/08/59 12/01/59 08/03/64 13/10/62 08/03/64 13/10/62 08/03/64 13/10/62 08/03/64 13/10/62 08/03/64 13/10/62 08/03/64 12/02/67 12/06/71 12/06/71 08/06/71 08/06/71	17/07/73 06/12/75 02/01/76 10/12/83
1 338 1 338 1 340 1 341 1 342 1 344 1 347 1 355 1 355	1373 1375 1376 1383
H H H H H H H H H H H H H H H H H H H	HEF HEF HEF DBY&NTT
ARRAYER PEACE/ARRAY ARRAYER TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE TAXER ARRAYER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF ARRAYER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHIR	SHERIFF PEACE ARRAYER SHERIFF
CHAUNDOS CHAUNDOS	CHAUNDOS CHAUNDOS CHAUNDOS CHAWORTH
ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS WILLIAM
284/A/D 284/A/D 284/A/D 284/A/D 284/A/D 284/A/D 284/A/D 284/A/D 284/A/D 285/A/D	285/S/D 285/P/D 285/P/L? 286/S/D

CPR 1385-9/176	CPR 1374-77/500	CPR 1388-92/135	CPR 1388-92/342	CPR 1388-92/525	CPR 1388-92/527		CPR 1321-24/274		LIST OF MPS/64	LIST OF MPS/67	LIST OF MPS/75	LIST OF MPS/110	CPR 1350-54/87		CPR 1367-70/346	LIST OF MPS/172	FOEDERA III/II/895	CPR 1367-70/443-4		CFR VIII/111	CFR VIII/126		LIST OF MPS/189	CFR IX/163	LIST OF MPS/191	CFR IX/162	CFR IX/230		CPR 1381-85/85	CPR 1381-85/141	LIST OF MPS/205	CPR 1381-85/588-91
01/06/86 28/10/06 03/07/08	14/06/77 29/09/87	15/07/89	28/06/90	06/12/91	23/02/92	15/03/08	05/04/23	19/02/28	07/02/28	24/04/28	11/03/30	20/01/40	15/03/51	27/11/68	20/06/69	03/06/69	03/07/70	03/07/70	11/11/71	28/03/71	08/06/71	04/10/75	20/10/78	08/08/79	24/04/79	08/08/79	07/12/80	06/05/81	14/12/81	08/03/82	23/02/83	26/04/85
1386 1306 1308	1377 1387	1389	1390	1391	1392	1308	1323	1328	1328	1328	1330	1340	1351	1368	1369	1369	1370	1370	1371	1371	1371	1375	1378	1379	1379	1379	1380	1381	1381	1382	1383	1385
NTT DBY&NTT DBY&NTT	SHR STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	WIL	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	SOM	SOM&DOR	SOM	SOM	DOR	DOR	SOM&DOR	SOM	WIL	WIL	SHR	SHR	SHR	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL
ARRAYER SHERIFF SHERIFF	ARRAYER SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ESCHEATOR	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER
CHAWORTH CHELARDESTON CHELARDESTON	CHETWYNNE CHETEWYN	CHETWYND	CHETWYND	CHETEWYND	CHETEWYND	CHEVEREL	CHEVERESTON	CHEVERESTON	CHEVERISTON	CHYVERESTON	CHEVERESTON	CHEVERESTON	CHEYNY	CHEYNE	CHENE	CHEYNE	CHEYNE	CHEYNE, SHERIFF OF DORSET	CHEYNE	CHEYNE	CHEYNE	CHEYNE	CHEYNE	CHENE	CHEYNE	CHEYNE	CHEYNE	CHEYNE	CHEYNE	CHEYNE	CHEYNE	CHEYNE
DE DE	DE						Ш	Ы	Ы	ЫE	Ы	DE	DE																			
WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	ALEXANDER	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	HDCH	HUGH	HUGH	HDCH	HDCH	HUGH	HUGH	HUGH	HDGH	HUGH	HUGH
286/A/D 287/S/D 287/S/D	288/A/D 288/S/D	288/P/D	288/P/D	288/P/D	288/P/D	289/S/D	290/A/D	290/S/D	290/K/D	290/K/D	290/K/D	290/K/D	291/P/P	291/S/D	291/P/D	291/K/D	291/A/D	291/A/D	291/E/D	291/T/D	291/T/D	292/S/D	292/K/L	292/T/L	292/K/L	292/T/D	292/T/D	292/S/D	292/P/D	292/P/D	292/K/D	292/A/D

-

HUGH		CHEVNE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	WIL WIL	1385	20/10/85	LIST OF MPS/216
		CHEYNE			1388	16/01/88	
		CHEYNE		SHR	1388	88/60/60	HP 1/5/3 UP 1/710
		CHEYNE	PEACE	WIL	1389	15/07/89	CPR 1388-92/137
		CHEVNE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	WOR	1390	17/01/90	HP I/719
		CHEYNE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	WOR	1390	12/11/90	HP 1/719
		CHEYNE	PEACE	SHR	1391	06/12/91	CPR 1388-92/524
		CHEYNE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHR	1391	03/11/91	HP 1/573
		CHEYNE	PEACE	SHR	1394	18/06/94	CPR 1391-96/441
		CHEYNE	PEACE	SHR	1396	01/05/96	CPR 1391-96/728
		CHEYNE	PEACE	SHR	1397	22/07/97	CPR 1396-99/229
		CHEYNE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHR	1401		HP 1/573
	DE	CHEYNY	TAXER	CAM	1352	25/02/52	CFR VI/334
		CHEYNE	TAXER	CAM	1354	26/01/54	CFR VI/415
	DE	CHEYNE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	CAM	1355	12/11/55	LIST OF MPS/146
		CHEYNE OF STANTON	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	CAM	1357	17/04/57	LIST OF MPS/148
		CHEYNE	PEACE	CAM	1358	25/10/58	CPR 1358-61/69
		CHEYNE	ARRAYER	CAM	1366	26/10/66	CPR 1364-67/364-5
		CHEYNE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	CAM	1366	04/05/66	LIST OF MPS/165
		CHEYNE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	CAM	1369	03/06/69	LIST OF MPS/170
		CHEYNE	SHERIFF	BDF&BKM	1371	05/11/71	
		CHENE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	CAM	1371	24/02/71	LIST OF MPS/173
		CHENE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	CAM	1371	08/06/71	LIST OF MPS/174
		CHEYNE	TAXER	CAM	1371	12/06/71	CPR 1370-74/119
		CHEYNE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	BDF	1372	13/10/72	LIST OF MPS/177
		CHEYNE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	CAM	1372	13/10/72	LIST OF MPS/177
		CHEYNE	TAXER	CAM	1372	24/12/72	CFR VIII/193
		CHEYNE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	BKM	1373	21/11/73	LIST OF MPS/179
		CHEYNE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	CAM	1373	21/11/73	LIST OF MPS/179
		CHEYNE	PEACE	BKM	1375	06/12/75	CPR 1374-77/138
		CHEYNE	ARRAYER	BKM	1376	02/01/76	FOEDERA III/II/1045
		CHEYNE THE YOUNGER	PEACE	BKM	1381	14/12/81	CPR 1381-85/86
		CHEYNE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	BKM	1381	16/09/81	LIST OF MPS/196
		CHEYNE THE YOUNGER	PEACE	BKM	1382	09/03/82	CPR 1381-85/142
		CHEYNE	ARRAYER	BKM	1385	26/04/85	CPR 1381-85/588-91
	DE	CHENY	SHERIFF	SOM&DOR	1298		

LIST OF MPS/29 LIST OF MPS/35	CPR 1321-24/224 LIST OF MPS/190 CFR IX/143 CPR 1377-81/471-4	CPR 1381-85/85 CPR 1381-85/141 CPR 1381-85/588-91 HP I/683 HP I/683	CPR 1388-92/137 CPR 1388-92/138 CPR 1388-92/1342 CPR 1399-1401/209-13 CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1313-17/530 LIST OF MPS/60 LIST OF MPS/66 LIST OF MPS/68	CPR 1334-38/10 ROT SCOT 1/328 CPR 1334-38/137-9	LIST OF MPS/164 CPR 1367-70/264 CFR IX/53
03/10/07 27/04/09 23/07/12 01/12/18 16/06/21			15/07/89 (10/11/89 (28/06/90 (18/12/99 (18/12/99 (24/10/14 02/03/15 05/08/16 14/12/26 1/12/28 1/12/28 1/12/28 1/12/28 1/12/28 1/12/28		
1307 1309 1312 1318	1322 1376 1378 1379 1380	1381 1382 1385 1386 1388 1388	1389 1389 1390 1399	1314 1315 1316 1326 1328 1328	1335 1335 1335 1363	1365 1360 1361 1369 1377
SOM&DOR SOM DEV SOM&DOR DEV	MIL WIL MUL S	אור אור אור אור אור	אור אור אור אור	SHR&STS SHR&STS SHR SHR SHR SHR SHR	SHR SHR SHR SHR	SHR DEV CAM&HUN SRY CAM
SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF SHERIFF	TAXER SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER ARRAYER	PEACE PEACE ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE PEACE PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER	SHERIFF SHERIFF TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER UNDER-SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE ESCHEATOR UNDER-SHERIFF PEACE TAXER
CHEYNY CHEYNY CHEYNY CHEYGNY CHEIGNE	CHEYGNY CHEYNE CHEYNEE CHEYNE CHEYNE	CHEYNE CHEYNE CHEYNE CHEYNE CHEYNE CHEYNE	CHEYNE CHEYNE CHEYNE CHEYNE CHEYNY	CHEYGNY CHEIGNY CHEIGNY CHEIGNE CHEYNE CHEYNE CHEYNE	CHEYNE CHEYNY CHEYNY CHEYNE	CHEYNE CHEYNE CHEYNE CHEYNE CHEYNE CHEYNE
NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS RALPH RALPH RALPH RALPH RALPH	RALPH RALPH RALPH RALPH RALPH RALPH RALPH	RALPH RALPH RALPH RALPH RALPH RALPH	ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER	ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER	THOMAS THOMAS WILLIAM WILLIAM
294/S/D 294/K/D 294/K/D 294/S/D	294/T/D 296/S/D 296/K/D 296/T/D 296/A/D	296/P/D 296/P/D 296/K/D 296/K/D 296/K/D 296/K/D	296/P/D 296/P/D 296/A/D 296/A/D 296/A/D	297/S/D 297/S/D 297/K/L 297/K/L 297/K/L	297/P/L 297/A/L 297/A/L 297/A/L	298/K/D 298.5/E/P 298.5/S/D 299/P/D 299/T/D

CFR VIII/386 CPR 1381-85/85 CPR 1381-85/139 CPR 1381-85/139 CPR 1381-85/139 CPR 1385-9/261	CPR 1388-92/136 CPR 1388-92/342 CPR 1388-92/341 CPR 1391-96/437 HP 1/361	CPR 1401-05/287-91 FOEDERA III/II/961 CPR 1381-85/588-91 CPR 1385-9/176	CFR IV/480 CFR IV/504 CFR V/51 CFR V/52 CFR V/391 LIST OF MPS/123 CFR V/493 CFR V/335	LIST OF MPS/44 CPR 1292-1301/298 CPR 1307-13/184 CPR 1313-17/107 CPR 1313-17/122 CPR 1307-13/520 LIST OF MPS/43
04/03/77 14/12/81 08/03/82 08/03/82 25/09/86	01/1/2/88 15/07/89 28/06/90 28/06/90 07/11/93 18/06/94	28/08/72 26/04/85 24/05/86 21/10/91	07/04/36 16/12/36 06/10/37 01/10/37 01/10/44 11/09/46 18/01/47 25/02/52	14/01/13 09/09/14 26/08/09 13/04/14 05/06/14 02/12/09 16/12/12 23/09/13
1377 1381 1382 1382 1382 1386	1389 1390 1393 1394 1402	1335 1385 1386 1386	1336 1336 1337 1346 1346 1347	1313 1314 1297 1319 1314 1313 1313 1313
SFK CAM CAM MDX CAM	CAM&HUN CAM SRY CAM&HUN CAM&HUN CAM	VUL Ken Ken Ken		SOM&DOR DOR HAM BRK HAM HAM SOM&DOR SOM&DOR WIL
TAXER PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE ARRAYER	SHERIFF PEACE PEACE PEACE SHERIFF PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRF	ARAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER SHERIFF SHERIFF	TAXER TAXER TAXER TAXER TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER TAXER	SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF TAXER TAXER PEACE PEACE SHERIFF TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE
CHEYNE CHEYNE CHEYNE CHEYNE CHEYNE CHEYNE	CHEYNE CHEYNE CHEYNE CHEYNE CHEYNE CHEYNE CHEYNE	CHEYNE CHICCHE CHICCHE CHICCHE CHICCHE CHIDDFLIFGH	CHUDDELEGH CHUDDELEGH CHUDDELEGH CHUDDELEGH CHUDDELEGH CHUDDELEGH CHUDDELEGH CHUDDELEGH CHUDDELEGH CHUDDELEGH	CHIDYOK CHIKENHULL CHIKEHULLE CHIGEHULLE CHIGEHULLE CHIGEHULLE CHIGEHULLE CHIGELUEN CHISELDEN CHISELDEN CHILSELDEN
		Ц С		88888888888
WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	NHON NHON NHON	John John Hugh Hugh Hugh Richard Richard Richard
299/P/ID 299/P/ID 299/P/ID 299/P/IP 299/P/IP	299/S/U 299/P/D 299/P/D 299/S/D 299/P/D 200/K/D	299/A/D 201/A/D 301/A/D 301/S/D 301/S/D 303/S/D	30377/D 30377/D 30377/D 30377/D 30377/D 30377/D 30377/D	304/S/D 304/S/D 304.5/S/D 304.5/T/D 304.5/P/D 305/S/D 305/S/D 305/S/D 305/K/D

LIST OF MPS/40 CPR 1313-17/49 CFR V/286 CPR 1350-54/450 LIST OF MPS/146 LIST OF MPS/146	LIST OF MPS/177 CFR V/284	LIST OF MPS/88 LIST OF MPS/96	CPR 1388-92/516 HP I/410 HP I/410 HP I/410 HP I/410 HP I/410 CPR 1399-13	CPR 1399-1401/209-13 HP I/410 CPR 1401-05/287-91 CPR 1377-81/471-4	CPR 1381-85/84 LIST OF MPS/197 CPR 1381-85/140 CPR 1381-85/251 LIST OF MPS/199
08/07/13 28/11/13 20/04/42 20/07/53 23/09/53 12/11/55 05/11/69	12/12/72 13/10/72 26/11/77 06/04/42 06/04/42 20/04/42	19/05/83 19/09/34 13/01/37 09/11/44 09/11/44 04/10/86	27/01/91 03/11/91 27/01/95 22/01/97 17/09/97 18/12/99	18/12/99 07/11/76 20/03/80	14/12/81 16/09/81 08/03/82 20/12/82 07/05/82
1313 1313 1342 1353 1355 1355	1372 1372 1377 1342 1342	1383 1334 1337 1344 1386 1386	1391 1391 1395 1397 1397	1399 1401 1376 1380	1381 1381 1382 1382
WIL DEV DEV DEV DEV	DEV DEV HAM HAM	N D E V D E V D E V D E V D E V D E V D E V	HAM HAM HAM HAM	HAM HAM DEV DEV	DEV DEV DEV DEV
KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER TAXER PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF	SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF SHERIFF ESCHEATOR DF TAXER	SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF ESCHEATOR SHERIFF SHERIFF	PITENT PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER ARRAYER	ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER SHERIFF ARRAYER	PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE
CHISELDEN CHISELDEN CHUSELDEN CHUSELDEN CHUSELDEN CHISELDEN CHISELDEN	CHISELDEN CHUSELDEN CHUSELDEN CHISENHALE CHISENHALE CHISENHALE CHISENHALE, SHERIFF OF HAMPSHIPE	CHIVALER CHEVERESTON CHEVERSTON CHIVERSTON CHIVERESTON CHOLMELEGH CHOLMELEGH	CHOLMELEY CHOLMLEY CHOLMLEY CHOLMLEY CHOLMLEY CHOLMELEY CHOLMELEY	CHOLMELEY CHOLMESLEY CHOLMESLEY CHIDDELEY CHUDDELE	CHIDDELE CHUDDELEGH CHUDDELE CHUDDELE CHUDDELE
D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D					DE DE
RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD	RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	WILLIAM JOHN JOHN JOHN ROBERT ROBERT	ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT	ROBERT ROBERT JAMES JAMES	JAMES JAMES JAMES JAMES JAMES
305/K/D 305/T/D 306/P/P 306/P/P 306/K/P 306/K/P	306/S/D 306/S/D 306/S/D 307/S/D 307/F/D	308/S/D 309/K/D 309/K/D 309/S/D 310/S/D 310/S/D	310/P/D 310/P/D 310/K/D 310/K/D 310/K/D 310/K/D	310/A/D 310/K/D 310/A/D 311/S/D 311/A/D	311/P/D 311/K/D 311/P/D 311/P/D 311/K/D

CDR 1381_85/502	LIST OF MPS/209	LIST OF MPS/211	CFR X/69	CPR 1388-92/136	CPR 1388-92/139	CPR 1388-92/342	HP 1/336	HP 1/336		HP 1/336	CPR 1388-92/525	HP I/336		HP 1/336	CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1399-1401/558	HP I/428		CPR 1396-99/237	HP 1/428	HP 1/428		CPR 1396-99/436						CPR 1370-74/35	CPR 1374-77/137	CPR 1374-77/490	CPR 1377-81/46	CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/38-40	CPR 1377-81/514
11/12/84 28/1/84	29/04/84	12/11/84	16/12/84	15/07/89	10/11/89	28/06/90	17/01/90	12/11/90	08/12/91	03/11/91	22/01/92	20/01/93	11/11/94	27/01/94	18/12/99		27/01/94	03/11/97	12/11/97	22/01/97	17/09/97	30/09/99	02/03/99	08/03/34	16/04/35	08/03/12	02/11/12	02/05/16	01/12/70	06/12/75	05/03/77	02/07/77	29/04/77	01/07/77	26/05/80
1384	1384	1384	1384	1389	1389	1390	1390	1390	1391	1391	1392	1393	1394	1394	1399	1401	1394	1397	1397	1397	1397	1399	1399	1334	1335	1312	1312	1316	1370	1375	1377	1377	1377	1377	1380
DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV&CON	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	YKS&NBL&CUL&WES	LAN	NFK&SFK	NFK&SFK	NFK&SFK	LIN(K)	LIN(K)	LIN(K)	LIN(K)	LIN(K)	LIN(K)	LIN(K)
SHERIFF	FEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	PEACE	ESCHEATOR	UNDER-SHERIFF	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE
	CHUDDELE CHUDDELEGH	CHUDDELEGH	CHUDDELEY	CHUDDELEYE	CHUDELEYE	CHUDDELEYE	CHUDLEIGH	CHUDLEIGH	CHUDDELEGH	CHUDLEIGH	CHUDDELEY	CHUDLEIGH	CHUDDELEGH	CHUDLEIGH	CHUDELEGH	CHIDDELE	CLANVOWE	CLANVOWE	CLANVOWE	CLANVOWE	CLANVOWE	CLANVOWE	CLANVOWE	CLAPHAM	CLAPEHAM	CLAVERYNG	CLAVERYNG	CLAVERYNG	CLAYMOND	CLEYMOND	CLAYMOND	CLAYMOND	CLAYMOND	CLAYMOND	CLAYMOND
Ц С С	۲ ۲ ۲	Ы	Ш																					DE	DE	DE	DE	DE				ЫC			
JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	ALEXANDER	ALEXANDER	ALEXANDER	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS
311/S/D	311/P/D 311/K/D	311/K/D	311/T/D	311/P/D	311/P/D	311/P/D	311/K/D	311/K/D	311/E/D	311/K/D	311/P/D	311/K/D	311/S/D	311/K/D	311/A/D	311/P/D	312/K/D	312/S/D	312/P/D	312/K/D	312/K/D	312/S/D	312/P/D	313/E/D	313/S/D	314/S/D	314/S/D	314/S/D	315/P/D	315/P/D	315/P/D	315/P/D	315/A/D	315/A/D	315/P/D

CPR 1377-81/471-4 CPR 1381-85/140 CPR 1381-85/502 CPR 1381-85/502 CPR 1381-85/502 CPR 1381-85/502 CPR 1381-85/502 CPR 1388-92/136 CPR 1388-92/136 CPR 1388-92/136 CPR 1388-92/136 CPR 1388-92/136 CPR 1381-85/74106 CPR 1371-81/47 CPR 1381-85/141 CPR 1381-85/141 CPR 1381-85/141 CPR 1381-85/141	CPR 1367-70/197 CPR 1367-70/344 CPR 1370-74/106 LIST OF MPS/177 CFR VIII/192 CPR 1370-74/478 CPR 1374-77/138 CPR 1374-77/138 CFR IX/54 CFR IX/54
20/03/80 08/03/82 20/12/82 20/12/82 26/04/85 15/07/89 15/07/89 15/07/89 15/07/89 13/03/60 17/11/65 06/05/71 13/03/60 17/11/65 06/05/71 13/07/2 08/06/71 13/10/72 28/03/71 08/03/82 29/09/02 04/06/48	04/06/40 20/10/68 15/06/69 05/11/71 20/11/71 22/12/72 15/11/74 05/07/75 06/12/75 06/12/75 06/12/75 07/12/80
1380 1382 1382 1382 1385 1385 1385 1372 1371 1371 1372 1373 1372 1373 1372 1373 1372 1373 1372 1373 1372 1373 1372 1373 1373	1346 1368 1369 1371 1372 1372 1375 1375 1375 1375
LIN(K) NFK NFK NFK NFK NFK NFK NFK NFK NFK NFK	0 6 1 7 1 7 1 7 1 7 1 7 1 7 1 7 1 7 1 7 1
ARRAYER PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE SHERIFF ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER PEACE	ESCHEATOR PEACE SHERIFF PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER PEACE PEACE PEACE TAXER TAXER
CLAYMOND CLAYMOND CLAYMOND CLAYMOND CLAYMOND CLAYMOND CLAYMOND CLAYMOND CLAYMOND CLAYMOND CLAYMOND CLAYMOND CLAYMOND CLERE CLE	CLIFFORD THE ELDER CLIFFORD THE ELDER CLIFFORD THE ELDER CLIFFORD THE ELDER CLIFFORD THE ELDER CLIFFORD THE ELDER CLIFFORD CLIFFORD CLIFFORD CLIFFORD CLIFFORD
8 8888	LAR H
THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC
315/A/D 315/P/D 315/P/D 315/P/D 315/P/D 315/P/D 315/P/D 315/P/D 315/P/D 316/P/D 316/P/D 316/P/D 316/P/D 315/P/D 315/P/D 315/P/D 315/P/D 315/P/D 315/P/D 315/P/D	319/E/D 320/P/D 320/P/D 320/P/D 320/P/D 320/P/D 320/P/D 320/P/D 320/7/D

		LIST OF MPS/38		CPR 1327-30/430	CPR 1330-34/286	CPR 1330-34/292	CPR 1330-34/349	CPR 1330-34/415	ROT SCOT 1/359	CPR 1338-40/141	FOEDERA II/II/1070-2	ROT SCOT I/564	CPR 1377-81/515	CFR IX/230		CPR 1381-85/248	LIST OF MPS/199	LIST OF MPS/202	ROT SCOT 11/66			HP I/453	CPR 1401-05/358-9	HP I/453				CPR 1361-64/65	CPR 1361-64/530	CPR 1361-64/530	CPR 1364-67/430	CPR 1367-70/194	CPR 1367-70/194	CPR 1367-70/193	CPR 1370-74/304
	20/11/08	18/03/13	03/02/27	18/05/29	12/02/32	21/03/32	10/07/32	12/03/33	13/07/35	01/08/38	16/02/39	04/05/39	26/05/80	07/12/80	03/11/82	21/12/82	07/05/82	06/10/82	10/08/84	22/08/99	21/04/99					24/10/20	20/07/54	21/03/61	08/03/64	08/03/64	10/02/67	10/07/68	10/07/68	10/07/68	28/01/73
1298	1308	1313	1327	1329	1332	1332	1332	1333	1335	1338	1339	1339	1380	1380	1382	1382	1382	1382	1384	1399	1399	1401	1403	1406	1414	1320	1354	1361	1364	1364	1367	1368	1368	1368	1373
WES	WES	NBL	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	CUL,WES	CUL,WES	CUL,WES	CUL,WES	CUL,WES	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	WES	WES	WES	cuL	WES	cuL	cuL	WES	YKS(W)	WES
SHERIFF	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	TAXER	SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE
CLIFFORD & IDEONEA DE LEYBURNE	CLIFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLYFFORD	CLYFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLYFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLIFFORD		CLIFFORD	CLYFORD	CLYFFORD	CLYFFORD	CLIFFORT	CLYFFORT	CLIFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLYFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLYFFORD	CLIFFORD
DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE							DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	ЪЕ	Ы
ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER
321/S/D	321/S/D	321/K/L	322/S/D	322/P/L	322/P/L	322/P/L	322/P/L	322/A/L	322/A/L	322/P/L	322/A/L	322/A/L	323/P/D	323/T/D	323/S/D	323/P/D	323/K/D	323/K/D	323/A/D	323/S/D	323/E/D	323/K/D	323/A/D	323/K/D	323/S/D	325/S/D	326/S/D	326/P/D	326/P/D	326/P/D	326/A/D	326/P/D	326/P/D	326/P/D	326/P/D

CPR 1374-77/137	CPR 1364-77/138	CPR 1374-77/314		CPR 1377-81/46	CPR 1377-81/46	CPR 1377-81/47	CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/38-40	CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/38-40	CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/38-40	CPR 1377-81/359	CPR 1377-81/359	CFR IX/164	CFR IX/164	CPR 1377-81/471-4	CPR 1377-81/471-4	CPR 1377-81/471-4	CPR 1381-85/84	CPR 1381-85/86	CPR 1381-85/86	CPR 1381-85/139	CPR 1381-85/245	CPR 1381-85/254	CPR 1381-85/140	CPR 1381-85/253	CPR 1381-85/245	CPR 1385-89/81	CPR 1381-85/503	CPR 1385-89/253	CPR 1385-89/254	CPR 1385-9/475			CPR 1350-54/87
06/12/75	06/12/75	06/11/76	77/20/60	02/07/77	02/07/77	02/07/77	29/04/77	01/07/77	29/04/77	01/07/77	29/04/77	01/07/77	18/02/79	18/02/79	08/08/79	08/08/79	20/03/80	20/03/80	20/03/80	14/12/81	14/12/81	14/12/81	08/03/82	21/12/82	20/12/82	08/03/82	20/12/82	21/12/82	01/12/85	09/05/85	02/07/86	24/07/86	08/06/88	13/07/89		15/03/51
1375	1375	1376	1377	1377	1377	1377	1377	1377	1377	1377	1377	1377	1379	1379	1379	1379	1380	1380	1380	1381	1381	1381	1382	1382	1382	1382	1382	1382	1385	1385	1386	1386	1388	1389	1285	1351
cuL	WES	YKS(W)	cuL	CUL	WES	YKS(W)	CUL	cuL	WES	WES	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	cuL	WES	cuL	WES	cut	WES	YKS(W)	CUL	WES	ΥKS	CUL	CUL	cuL	WES	WES	YKS	CUL	WES	WES	YKS(W)	WES	WES	YKS	SOM
							r	~	~	~	~	~	2	~			~	~	ſſ														£			
PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYE	TAXER	TAXER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	PEACE
CLYFFORD	CLYFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLYFFORD	CLYFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLYFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLYFFORD	CLYFFORD	CLYFFORD	CLYFFORD	CLIFFORD	CLIFTON	CLYVEDON
СГУ								-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-						-	-	-		-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	•	•
DE	B	Ы С	Ы Ц	DE	Ы	ВС	Ц	ВС	DE	DE	DE	DE	Ы	DE	DE	Ы	DE	DE	Ш	ШO	DE	ЫO	ЫO	ШO	Ы Ц	Ы	DE	B	DE	DE	DE	Ö	DE		Ö	DE
ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	THOMAS	GERVASE	EDMUND
326/P/D	326/P/D	326/P/D	326/S/L	326/P/D	326/P/D	326/P/D	326/A/D	326/A/D	326/A/D	326/A/D	326/A/D	326/A/D	326/A/D	326/A/D	326/T/D	326/T/D	326/A/D	326/A/D	326/A/D	326/P/D	326/P/D	326/P/D	326/P/D	326/P/D	326/P/D	326/P/D	326/P/D	326/P/D	326/P/D	326/P/D	326/P/D	326/P/D	326/A/D	328/S/D	328.5/S/D	329/P/D

CPR 1354-58/62 LIST OF MPS/145 CPR 1354-58/388	CPR 1358-61/405-7 CPR 1367-70/346 ROT SCOT 1/577	ROT SCOT 1/648	LIST OF MPS/126 FOEDERA III/1/221 FOFDFRA III/1/243	CPR 1364-67/430 CPR 1370-74/120	CPR 1324-27/8-11	CPR 1381-85/140	CPR 1381-85/245	CPR 1381-85/588-91	HP I/476	CPR 1399-1401/560	HP I/476	CPR 1401-05/287-91	HP 1/476 UD 1/476	CPR 1292-1301/309			CPR 1301-07/457		CPR 1307-13/23	LIST OF MPS/25	CPR 1307-13/184	ROT SCOT 1/97
20/06/54 28/04/54 23/10/56	10/02/60 20/06/69 08/11/39	04/11/44 04/11/44 22/05/44	14/01/48 15/06/51 24/05/52	10/02/67 12/06/71	08/10/16 01/08/24	08/03/82	21/12/82	26/04/85 07/11/93	22/01/97	22/08/99					20/10/00	17/01/04	22/07/06	14/11/07	28/11/07	13/10/07	26/08/09	20/05/11
1354 1354 1356 1360	1369 1369 1339	1344 1344 1344	1348 1351 1352	1367 1371	1316 1324	1382	1382	1385 1393	1397	1399 1401	1401	1403	1404	1297	1300	1304	1306	1307	1307	1307	1309	1311
SOM SOM SOM	SOM	DBY&NTT DBY&NTT NTT	TTN TTN TTN	TTN	DEV SOM	LIN		LIN(H) LIN		LIN(H)	LIN	LIN(H)	LIN	KEN	KEN	WIL	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN
PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE CUEDICE	ARRAYER PEACE ARRAYER	SHERIFF ESCHEATOR ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER APPAVEP	ARRAYER TAXER	SHERIFF ARRAYFR	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	TAXER	SHERIFF	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	R ARRAYER
CLYVEDON CLYVEDON CLYVEDON CLYVEDON	CLTVEDON CLYVEDON CLYVEDON CLIFTON	CLIFTON CLIFTON CLIFTON	CLIFTON CLIFTON CLIFTON	CLIFTON	CLIVEDON CI YVEDON	COPELDYK	COPELDYK	COPULDYK COBELDYK	COBELDYKE	COBELDYKE COPELDYKE	COBELDYKE	COPELDYKE	COBELDYKE	COBHAM	COBEHAM	COBEHAM	COBHAM	COBEHAM	COBEHAM	COBHAM THE ELDER	COBHAM THE ELDER	COBEHAM THE YOUNGER
	и И И И И И И И И И И И И И И И И И И И			L L L L L L L L L L L L L L L L L L L	U U U U	7 L								ЦЦ	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE
EDMUND EDMUND EDMUND	EDMUND EDMUND GERVASE	GERVASE GERVASE GERVASE	GERVASE GERVASE GEEVASE	GERVASE	MATTHEW	JOHN	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	JOHN HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY
329/P/D 329/K/D 329/P/D	329/A/D 329/A/D 329/P/D 330/A/D	330/S/D 330/E/D 330/E/D	330/A/D 330/A/D	330/A/P 330/T/P	331/S/D 331/A/D	332/P/D	332/P/D	332/A/D 332/S/D	332/K/D	332/S/D 332/P/D	332/K/D	332/A/D	332/K/D	332/K/D 333/A/D	333/S/D	333/S/D	333/T/D	333/S/D	333/T/D	333/K/D	333/T/D	333.5/A/D

.

LIST OF MPS/31 LIST OF MPS/33 CPR 1313-17/107 CPD 1343-17/102	CPR 1313-17/207	LIST OF MPS/47 CPR 1313-17/350 CPR 1313-17/473 CPR 1313-17/529	CPR 1317-21/96 CPR 1317-21/176 CPR 1317-21/489 CPR 1317-21/7	CPR 1321-24/370 CPR 1324-27/8-11 CPR 1324-27/216-8	CPR 1321-24/213-4 CPR 1321-24/267 LIST OF MPS/113 CPR 1324-27/8-11	CPR 1324-27/285 ROT SCOT 1/249 LIST OF MPS/104 LIST OF MPS/182	CFR IX/163 CPR 1377-81/471-4 CPR 1381-85/77	CPR 1381-85/84 CPR 1377-81/574 CPR 1381-85/248 LIST OF MPS/199 CFR X/69
08/08/11 12/11/11 13/04/14	00/00/14 18/06/14 04/12/14 07/06/14	20/01/15 01/09/15 08/06/16 05/08/16	22/11/17 14/03/18 18/06/20 06/07/20	24/11/23 01/08/24 25/12/25	31/10/22 15/03/23 20/10/24 01/08/24	28/02/26 04/07/33 17/06/35 26/07/38 12/02/76	26/11/77 08/08/79 20/03/80 02/09/81	14/12/81 14/05/81 21/12/82 07/05/82 16/12/84
1311 1311 1314	1314 1314 1314 1315	1315 1315 1316 1316	1317 1318 1320 1320	1323 1324 1325	1322 1323 1324 1324	1326 1333 1335 1338 1338	1377 1379 1380 1381	1381 1381 1382 1382 1384
KEN KEN KEN	KEN,SRY,SSX KEN,SRY,SSX KEN KEN	KEN Ken Ken	KEN KEN KEN	KEN KEN	KEN KEN KEN(W)	KEN KEN KEN KEN	KEN KEN KFN	KEN KEN KEN
KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE	PEACE PEACE(SPECIAL) PEACE(SPECIAL) SHERIFF SHERIFF	ARRAYER ARRAYER TAXER TAXER	PEACE(SPECIAL) PEACE PEACE PEACE(SPFCIAL)	PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER	ARRAYER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER	ARRAYER ARRAYER SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF TAXER ARRAYER PEACF	PEACE ARRAYER PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER
COBHAM OF RUNDALE COBHAM OF RUNDALE COBEHAM OF RUNDALE	COBEHAM THE YOUNGER COBEHAM THE YOUNGER COBEHAM THE YOUNGER COBEHAM THE ELDER	COBREHAM THE FLDER COBBEHAM THE ELDER COBEHAM THE YOUNGER COBHAM THE YOUNGER COBHAM THE YOUNGER	COBEHAM THE YOUNGER COBEHAM THE YOUNGER COBEHAM COREHAM	COBEHAM COBEHAM COBEHAM COBHAM	COBEHAM COBHAM COBBEHAM COBEHAM	COBENAM COBENAM COBENAM COBBENAM COBNAM	COBEHAM COBEHAM COBEHAM	COBEHAM COBEHAM COBEHAM COBEHAM COBEHAM
				N N N N		2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2	DE DE	
HENRY HENRY HENRY	HENRY HENRY HENRY UENRY	HENRY HENRY HENRY HENRY	HENRY HENRY HENRY	HENRY HENRY HENRY	STEPHEN STEPHEN STEPHEN STEPHEN	STEPHEN STEPHEN STEPHEN STEPHEN THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS
3337 3337 3337	333.5/P/D 333.5/P/D 333.5/P/D 333/S/D	333.5/7/D 333.5/A/D 333.5/A/D 333.5/7/D	333.5/P/D 333.5/P/D 333.5/P/D	333.5/P/D 333.5/P/D 333.5/A/D	335/A/D 335/A/D 335/K/D 335/K/D	335/P/D 335/P/D 335/S/D 335/S/D 335/K/D 336/K/D	336/S/D 336/T/D 336/A/D	336/P/D 336/P/D 336/P/D 336/T/D 336/T/D

LIST OF MPS/212	CPR 1381-85/588-91	CPR 1385-9/176	CPR 1385-9/176	HP I/453	CFR X/73	HP I/623	HP 1/623	CPR 1399-1401/209-13		HP 1/623	FOEDERA II/II/1070-2			CFR VI/5	CPR 1374-77/313	CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/38-40	CFR IX/54		CPR 1377-81/126	CPR 1377-81/471-4	CFR IX/229	CFR IX/249		LIST OF MPS/113	CFR V/284	CFR V/492		LIST OF MPS/86	ROT SCOT I/347	LIST OF MPS/90	LIST OF MPS/95	LIST OF MPS/106			
12/11/84	26/04/85	14/05/86	24/05/86	12/11/90	16/12/84	03/11/91	06/10/99	18/12/99			16/02/39	22/02/47	22/02/47	08/03/47	25/05/76	29/04/77	01/07/77	14/11/77	25/11/78	16/02/78	20/03/80	07/12/80	16/03/81	12/07/19	29/03/40	20/04/42	01/11/46	15/11/34	21/02/34	28/05/35	26/05/35	23/09/36	14/01/39	06/05/40	22/11/43	22/11/43
1384	1385	1386	1386	1390	1384	1391	1399	1399	1400	1402	1339	1347	1347	1347	1376	1377	1377	1377	1378	1378	1380	1380	1381	1319	1340	1342	1346	1334	1334	1335	1335	1336	1339	1340	1343	1343
KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	SRY	SRY	SRY	SRY	SRY&SSX	SRY	SOM	DEV	DEV	DEV	SOM	SOM	SOM	SOM	SOM&DOR	SOM	SOM	SOM	SOM	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	ESS&HRT	ESS	ESS	ESS	ESS	ESS	ESS&HRT	ESS&HRT	ESS&HRT&MDX
KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	TAXER	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	SHERIFF	PEACE	ARRAYER	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR
COBHAM	COBEHAM	COBEHAM	COBHAM	COBHAM	CODYNGTON	CUDDINGTON	CUDDINGTON	CODYNGTON	CODYNGTON	CUDDINGTON	COGAN	COGAN	COGAN	COGAN	COGAN	COGAN	COGAN	COGAN	COGAN	COGAN	COGAN	COGAN	COGAN	COGENHO	COGENHO	COKENHO	COGENHO	COGGESHALE	COGGESHALE	COGGESHALE	COGGESHALE	COGGESHALE	COGGESHALE	COGGESHALE	COGGESHALE	COGGESHALE
	DE	DE	DE	ļ				DE			DE			DE	1									DE	DE	В	Ы	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	Ш	DE	DE
THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	RAI PH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	GILES	GILES	GILES	GILES	NHOP	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOP	NHOP	NHOP	NHOL
336/K/D	336/A/D	336/A/D	336/A/D	336/K/D	337/T/D	337/K/D	337/K/D	337/A/D	337/S/D	337/K/D	338/A/D	338/S/D	338/E/D	338/T/D	339/P/D	339/A/D	339/0/0	339/T/D	339/S/D	339/P/D	339/A/D	339/T/D	339/T/D	340/S/D	340/K/D	340/T/D	340/T/D	341/S/D	341/K/D	341/A/D	341/K/D	341/K/D	341/K/D	341/S/D	341/S/D	341/E/D

-

LIST OF MPS/119	CPR 1350-54/86 CPR 1354-58/388 LIST OF MPS/150	HP 1/388 CPR 1388-92/139	CPR 1388-92/341	CPR 1391-96/436 HP I/388	CPR 1399-1401/558	HP 1/388	CPR 1399-1401/558	CPR 1401-05/114-5	CPR 1381-85/85 CPR 1381-85/139	CPR 1381-85/588-91	CPR 1385-9/176		HP 1/388 UD 1/288	пР I/300 СРК 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1399-1401/558	HP 1/388	CPR 1401-05/114-5	HP 1/388	CPR 1401-05/287-91	CPR 1401-05/358-9		HP I/388		
28/04/43 LI 04/11/51 04/11/51	15/03/51 C 05/07/56 C 05/07/58 11		-	18/12/93 18/06/94 C. 27/01/97 HI	_		Ū	-	14/12/81 CI 08/03/82 CI	-			03/11/91 HI		ō	Ī	D	Ŧ	ö	0		Ŧ		13/07/25
1343 1351 1351	1351 1356 1358	1388 1389	1390 1392	1393 1394 1395	1399	1399	1401	1402	1381 1382	1385	1386	1391	1391 1207	1399	1401	1401	1402	1402	1403	1403	1404	1404	1411	1325
ESS ESS&HRT ESS&HRT	ESS ESS ESS	E S S E S S	ESS ESS&HRT	ESS&HKI ESS FSS	ESS	ESS	ESS	E CO	ESS ESS	ESS	ESS	ESS&HRT	ESS C	ESS	ESS	ESS	ESS	ESS	ESS	ESS	ESS&HRT	ESS	ESS&HRT	WOR
KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF ESCHEATOR	PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE	PEACE ESCHEATOR	SHERIFF PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF		KNIGH OF SHIRE ARRAYER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF
COGGESHALE COGGESHALE COGGESHALE	COGGESHALE COGGESHALE COGGESHALE	COGGESHALL	COGGESHALE	COGGESHALE COGGESHALE COGGESHAI I	COGGESHALE	COGGESHALL	COGGESHALE	COGGESHALE	COGGESHALE COGGESHALE	COGGESHALE	COGGESHALE	COGGESHALE	COGGESHALL	COGGESHALE	COGGESHALE	COGGESHALL	COGGESHALE	COGGESHALL	COGGESHALE	COGGESHALE	COGGESHALE	COGGESHALL	COGGESHALE	COKESEYE
ы С С С С С С	щщ	C L																						DE
NHOL NHOL	NHOL	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WALTER
341/K/D 341/S/L 341/E/D	341/P/D 341/P/D 341/K/D	342/K/D 342/P/D	342/P/D 342/E/D	342/S/D 342/P/D 342/K/D	342/P/D	342/K/D	342/P/D	342/A/D	343/P/D 343/P/D	343/A/D	343/A/D	343/S/D	343/K/D	343/N/D 343/A/D	343/P/D	343/K/D	343/A/D	343/K/D	343/A/D	343/A/D	343/S/D	343/K/D	343/S/D	344/S/D

•

	LIST OF MPS/125		CPR 1327-30/172			CFR V/394	CFR V/434	CFR V/493	LIST OF MPS/128	CFR VI/90			CFR VI/334	CFR VI/376	CPR 1354-58/121	LIST OF MPS/147	CFR VII/45	CPR 1358-61/344		CFR VIII/110	CFR VIII/125		CFR IX/228	FOEDERA III//415	FOEDERA III/I/440-1	CPR 1364-67/148		CPR 1364-67/148	LIST OF MPS/164	CPR 1367-70/191		CPR 1367-70/191	FOEDERA III/II/853	CPR 1337-70/418
02/11/45	14/01/48 04/10/25	02/03/27	12/10/27	04/11/44	04/11/44	10/11/44	02/08/45	08/01/47	31/03/48	20/07/48	26/07/49	01/10/49	25/02/52	16/03/53	02/07/54	12/11/55	01/08/57	13/03/60	10/11/64	28/03/71	08/06/71	12/12/72	07/12/80	12/01/59	04/08/59	14/05/65	17/11/65	17/05/65	20/01/65	10/07/68	27/11/68	10/07/68	29/11/68	25/06/70
1345	1348 1325	1327	1327	1344	1344	1344	1345	1347	1348	1348	1349	1349	1352	1353	1354	1355	1357	1360	1364	1371	1371	1372	1380	1359	1359	1365	1365	1365	1365	1368	1368	1368	1368	1370
LAN	LAN DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	NFK	NFK	NFK&SFK	NFK&SFK	NFK	NFK	NFK	NFK	NFK	NFK	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	SRY	KEN	KEN	KEN	SRY	KEN	KEN
URN UNDER-SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF	SHERIFF	TAXER	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	TAXER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	SHERIFF	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE
COKEYN OF ASSHEBOURN	COKAYN COKYNTON	COKYNTON	COKYNTON	COKYNTON	COKYNGTON	COKYNTON	COKYNTON	COKYNTON	COLBY	COLBY	COLBY	согву	согву	согву	COLBY	согву	согву	согву	COLPEPERE	COLEPEPER	COLEPEPIR	COLPEPIR	COLPEPER	COLEPEPER	COLEPEPER	COLEPEPER	COLPEPERE	COLEPEPER	COLEPEPIR	COLEPEPIR	COULPEPIR	COLEPEPIR	COLPEPIR	COLEPEPER
	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	Ы	Ы	Ы	Ы С	Ы					DE											
NHOL	JOHN JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	GEOFFREY	GEOFFREY	GEOFFREY	GEOFFREY	GEOFFREY	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOP	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL
345/S/D	345/K/D 346/S/D	346/S/D	346/T/D	346/S/L	346/E/D	346/T/D	346/T/D	346/T/D	347/K/D	347/T/D	347/S/D	347/E/D	347/T/D	347/T/D	347/P/D	347/K/D	347/T/D	347/T/D	348/S/D	348/T/D	348/T/D	348/S/L	348/T/D	349/A/D	349/A/D	349/P/D	349/S/D	349/P/D	349/K/D	349/P/D	349/S/D	349/P/D	349/A/D	349/P/D

03/71 CFR VIII/110	_	10/06/74 CPR 1370-74/478	25/05/80 CPR 1377-81/514	20/02/81 CPR 1377-81/572	02/09/81 CPR 1381-85/77	14/12/81 CPR 1381-85/84	21/12/82 CPR 1381-85/248	20/12/82 CPR 1381-85/252	06/10/82 LIST OF MPS/201	18/10/83 CPR 1381-85/346	26/04/85 CPR 1381-85/588-91	24/05/86 CPR 1385-9/176	01/04/78 CPR 1377-81/49	02/09/81 CPR 1381-85/77	14/12/81 CPR 1381-85/84	10/07/81 CPR 1381-85/72-3	21/12/82 CPR 1381-85/248	20/12/82 CPR 1381-85/252	07/05/82 LIST OF MPS/199	8/10/83 CPR 1381-85/346	26/10/83 LIST OF MPS/206	29/02/84 CPR 1381-85/348	2/02/84 CPR 1385-89/81	26/04/85 CPR 1381-85/588-91	24/05/86 CPR 1385-89/84	14/05/86 CPR 1385-9/176	24/05/86 CPR 1385-9/176	28/06/87 CPR 1385-89/253	11/11/94	8/12/99 CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1401-05/114-5	CPR 1401-05/358-9	22/07/06 CPR 1301-07/456	05/08/16 CPR 1313-17/529
1371 28/03/7	_	1374 10/0	1380 25/0	1381 20/0	1381 02/0	1381 14/1	1382 21/1	1382 20/1	1382 06/1	1383 18/1	1385 26/0	1386 24/0	1378 01/0	1381 02/0	1381 14/1	1381 10/0	1382 21/1	1382 20/1	1382 07/0	1383 18/1	1383 26/1	1384 29/0	1385 12/0	1385 26/0	1386 24/0	1386 14/0	1386 24/0	1387 28/0	1394 11/1	1399 18/1	1400	1402	1403	1306 22/0	1316 05/0
KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	BRK	BRK
TAXER	XER		ш	ŵ		ш	л И	Й	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	щ	YER	ŕer	ш			ER			KNIGHT OF SHIRE		KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ш	щ	ARRAYER	ш	VER	YER	ш	RIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	ER
	TAXI	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIG	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGH	PEACE	KNIGH	PEACE	PEACE	ARR	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	SHERIFF	ARR	ARR	ARR	ARR	Į	TAX
COLEPER		R THE ELDER	COLEPEPIR PEACI	COLEPEPIR PEAC	COLEPEPIR PEACI	COLEPEPIR OF FARLE PEAC			OF FARLEGH	CULPEPUR OF FARLEGH PEAC	COLPEPIR ARA	COLPEPIR ARAY	COLPEPER PEAC	COLEPEPIR PEACE	COLEPEPIR PEACE	COLEPEPER ARRAY	COLPEPIR PEACE	COLPEPER PEACE	COLPEPIR KNIGH	CULPEPUR PEACE	COLEPEPIR KNIGH	CULPEPUR PEAC	CULPEPUR PEA(COLPEPIR ARR/	CULPEPUR PEAC	COLEPEPIR ARR	COLPEPIR ARRA	CULPEPUR PEAC	COLEPEPIR SHE	COLEPEPIR ARR	COLEPEPER ARR	CULPEPIR ARR	COLPEPYR ARR	COLESHILL TA)	COLSEHULLE TAX
COLEPEPER		THE ELDER																																COLESHILL	
JOHN COLEPER	COLEPEPIR	THE ELDER					COLPEPIR OF FARLE																											COLESHILL	COLSEHULLE

CPR 1388-92/525 HP I/292	CPR 1391-96/292 CPR 1391-96/436 HP I/292	CPR 1396-99/97 CPR 1396-99/237 HP I/292	CPR 1396-99/436 CPR 1399-1401/557 CPR 1399-1401/209-13 HP 1/292 CPR 1401-05/114-5	CPR 1324-27/8-11 CFR IV/354	CFR X/116 CFR X/217 CPR 1307-13/30 CPR 1307-13/54 CPR 1313-17/108	CPR 1313-17/124 CPR 1321-24/59 CFR IX/186	CPR 1381-85/428 CPR 1370-74/473 CPR 1374-77/136	
15/12/91 03/11/91 18/10/92	28/02/92 18/06/94 27/01/94	22/01/97 20/02/97 22/01/97 22/01/97	26/02/98 28/11/99 18/12/99 06/10/99	01/08/24 05/12/30 28/03/33 25/11/78	06/12/85 10/03/88 24/12/07 18/11/08 17/03/08 13/04/14	05/06/14 20/11/21 03/07/23 01/05/66 04/03/80	20/05/84 18/11/87 21/10/91 10/02/74 20/05/75	
1391 1391 1392	1392 1394 1394	1397 1397 1397	1398 1399 1399 1399 1402	1324 1330 1333 1378	1385 1388 1307 1308 1308 1314	1314 1321 1323 1366 1380	1384 1387 1391 1374 1375	
CON	CON	C C O N	CON CON CON CON	BRK OXF&BRK BRK STS	sts sts cul cul cul	CUL WES WAM CON	CON CON YKS(E) YKS(E)	
PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF	PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHEKIFF PEACE FAIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE PEACE ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER	ARRAYER SHERIFF TAXER SHERIFF	TAXER TAXER PEACE SHERIFF PEACE PEACE	PEACE PEACE SHERIFF SHERIFF TAXER	PEACE SHERIFF SHERIFF PEACE PEACE	
COLSHULL COLSHULL COLSHULL		COLSHULL COLSHULL COLSHULL	COLSHULL COLSHULL COLSHULL COLSHULL COLSHULL	COLESHULL COLSHILL COLESUUL	COLLESSON COLESON CORWENNE COLEWENN CORWENEN COLEWENNE	COLWEN COLEWENNE COLEWENNE COLEVENNE COLRICHE COLRICHE	COLYN COLYN OF HELLOND COLYNS CONESTABLE OF HALSHAM CONESTABLE OF HALSHAM	
				DE		ы В В В В В В В В В В В В В В В В В В В		
NHOL NHOL	NHOL	NHOL NHOL	NHOL NHOL NHOL	RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM GILBERT GILBERT GILBERT GILBERT	GILBERT GILBERT PATRICK ROGER JOHN	NHON NHON	
352/P/D 352/K/D 352/S/D	352/P/D 352/P/D 352/K/D	352/P/D 352/P/D 352/K/D	352/P/D 352/P/D 352/A/D 352/A/D 352/A/D	353/A/L 353/S/D 353/T/D 354/S/D	354/T/D 354/T/D 355/P/D 355/P/D 355/P/D	355/P/D 355/P/L 356/S/D 358/T/D 358/T/D	358/P/D 358/S/D 359/P/D 359/P/D	

.

359/P/D	NHOP	CONESTABLE OF HAI SHAM	PEACE	YKS(E)	1375	06/12/75	CPR 1374-77/138
359/S/D	NHOL	CONSTABLE OF HALSHAM SHERIFF		YKS	1377	26/11/77	
359/A/D	NHOL	CONESTABLE OF HALSHAM	ARRAYER	YKS(E)	1377	29/04/77	CPR 1374-77/496-500
359/A/D	NHOL	CONESTABLE OF HALSHAM	ARRAYER	YKS(E)	1377	01/07/77	CPR 1377-81/38-40
359/A/D	NHOL	CONESTABLE OF HALSHAM	ARRAYER	YKS(E)	1379	18/02/79	CPR 1377-81/359
359/K/D	NHOL	CONESTABLE OF HALSHAM	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	YKS	1379	24/04/79	LIST OF MPS/192
359/T/D	NHOL	CONESTABLE OF HALSHAM	TAXER	YKS(E)	1379	08/08/79	CFR IX/164
359/T/D	NHOL	CONESTABLE OF HALSHAM	TAXER	YKS(N)	1379	08/08/79	CFR IX/164
359/T/D	NHOL	CONESTABLE OF HALSHAM	TAXER	YKS(W)	1379	08/08/79	CFR IX/164
359/A/D	NHOL	CONESTABLE OF HALSHAM	ARRAYER	YKS(E)	1380	20/03/80	CPR 1377-81/471-4
359/K/D	NHOL	CONESTABLE OF HALSHAM	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	YKS	1380	05/11/80	LIST OF MPS/196
359/P/D	NHOL	CONESTABLE	PEACE	YKS	1382	21/12/82	CPR 1381-85/245
359/A/D	NHOC	CONESTABLE OF HALSHAM	R	YKS	1382	18/06/82	CPR 1381-85/145
359/K/D	NHOL	CONESTABLE OF HALSHAM	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	YKS	1383	26/10/83	LIST OF MPS/208
359/A/D	NHOL	CONESTABLE	ARRAYER	YKS	1384	20/02/84	CPR 1381-85/422
359/A/D	NHOL	CONESTABLE OF HALSHAM		YKS(E)	1384	10/08/84	ROT SCOT II/66
359/A/D	NHOL	CONESTABLE OF HALSHAM	ARRAYER	YKS(E)	1385	26/04/85	CPR 1381-85/588-91
359/A/D	NHOL	CONESTABLE OF HALSHAM	ARRAYER	YKS(E)	1386	25/09/86	CPR 1385-9/261
359/P/D	NHOL	CONESTABLE OF HALSHAM	PEACE	YKS(E)	1397	10/03/97	CPR 1396-99/97
359/S/D	NHOP	CONSTABLE	SHERIFF	YKS	1399	03/11/99	

CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1350-54/88 ROT SCOT I/762		CPR 1358-61/420		CFR IX/144	ROT SCOT II/68	CFR X/70		CPR 1381-85/588-91	HP 1/728	CPR 1388-92/137	CPR 1388-92/343		CPR 1391-96/439	HP I/528		HP I/528		HP 1/528	HP 1/528				CPR 1396-99/237	CPR 1399-1401/558	C.76/11 m.27	CPR 1338-40/355	CPR 1340-43/94	CFR V/392	CPR 1343-45/490	
18/12/99	15/03/51 30/10/53	21/11/60	22/05/60	13/05/66	27/05/79	07/09/84	16/12/84	20/10/85	26/04/85	03/02/88	15/07/89	28/06/90	11/11/94	18/06/94	22/01/97		06/10/99				20/10/85	24/10/92	18/11/95	12/11/97	28/11/99	26/02/38	16/07/39	07/09/40	01/10/44	28/02/45	
1399	1351 1353	1360	1360	1366	1379	1384	1384	1385	1385	1388	1389	1390	1394	1394	1397	1399	1399	1400	1402	1404	1385	1392	1395	1397	1399	1338	1339	1340	1344	1345	
YKS(E)	YKS(E) YKS(E)	YKS	ΥKS	YKS	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS	YKS(E)	YKS	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS	YKS(E)	NTH	NTH&RUT	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	SOM&DOR	DEV&CON	DEV	DEV	DEV	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	
ARRAYER	PEACE ARRAYER	SHERIFF	PEACE	SHERIFF	TAXER	ARRAYER	TAXER	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	ESCHEATOR	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE/ARRAY	TAXER	PEACE	
CONESTABLE OF HALSHAM	CONESTABLE CONESTABLE	CONESTABLE	CONOSTABLE	CONESTABLE	CONESTABLE OF FLAYNBURGH	CONESTABLE	CONSTABLE OF FLAYNBURGH	CONSTABLE OF FLAYNBURGH	CONESTABLE	CONSTABLE	CONESTABLE	CONESTABLE	CONSTABLE OF FLAYNBOROUGH	CONESTABLE	COPE	COPE	COPE	COPE	COPE	COPE	COPLESTON	COPLESTON	COPLESTON	COPLESTON	COPLESTON	CORBET	CORBET OF MORTON	CORBET OF MORTON	CORBET OF MORTON	CORBET OF HADDELEYE	
				Ц																	DE										
NHOP	MARMADUKE MARMADUKE	MARMADUKE	MARMADUKE	MARMADUKE	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	
359/A/D	361/P/D 361/A/D	361/S/D	361/P/D	361/S/D	362/T/D	362/A/D	362/T/D	362/S/D	362/A/D	362/K/D	362/P/D	362/P/D	362/S/D	362/P/D	363/K/D	363/E/D	363/K/D	363/S/D	363/K/D	363/K/D	364/S/D	364/E/D	364/E/D	364/P/L	364/P/L	365/A/D	365/A/D	365/P/D	365/T/D	365/P/D	

CFR V/434 CFR V/483 FOEDERA III//107 CFR VI/45	LIST OF MPS/209 CFR VIII/229 CFR VIII/269 CFR IX/55 CFR IX/142	CFR IX/186 CFR X/69 LIST OF MPS/172	LIST OF MPS/185 LIST OF MPS/191 CFR IX/163 LIST OF MPS/197 CPR 1381-85/141 CPR 1381-85/247 LIST OF MPS/200	LIST OF MPS/204 CPR 1388-92/137 CPR 1396-99/436	HP 1/573 LIST OF MPS/139 LIST OF MPS/153
02/08/45 05/10/46 18/02/47 25/08/47 25/12/48 16/05/98 11/11/84	29/04/84 06/12/73 14/11/74 14/11/77 27/05/79 14/12/80	04/03/80 16/12/84 07/11/93 03/06/69	27/01/77 24/0479 08/08/79 08/03/82 21/12/82 07/05/82	23/02/83 15/07/89 26/02/98 30/09/99	13/01/52 16/10/58 15/05/60
1345 1346 1347 1347 1348 1298 1384	1384 1373 1374 1377 1379 1380	1380 1384 1393 1369	1377 1379 1381 1382 1382 1382	1383 1398 1398	1402 1403 1352 1358 1360
SHR SHR SHR SHR SHR&STS KEN		DEV DEV SHR SHR	SHR SHR SHR SHR SHR SHR	SHR SHR SHR	SHR SHR SHR LIN LIN
TAXER TAXER ARRAYER TAXER UNDER-SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER TAXER TAXER TAXER SHFRIFF				KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE
CORBET OF MORTON CORBET OF MORTON CORBET OF MALTON CORBET OF MORTON CORBET CORBET	CORNU CORNU CORNU CORNU CORNU	CORNU CORNU CORNU CORNEWAILL	CORNEWAILLE CORNEWAILL CORNEWAILL CORNEWAILLE CORNEWAYLE CORNEWAYLE CORNEWAYLE	CORNEWAYLE OF KENLET CORNEWAILLE OF KNYLET CORNEWAILLE CORNEWAILL	CORNWALL CORNEWAILE CORNEWAILE CORNEWAILL CORNUBIA CORNUBIA
DE	1	L C		DE DE	DE DE
ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT	VALTER WALTER WALTER WALTER WALTER	WALTER WALTER WALTER BRIAN	BRIAN BRIAN BRIAN BRIAN BRIAN BRIAN	BRIAN JOHN JOHN	JOHN JOHN EDMUND EDMUND EDMUND
365/T/D 365/T/D 365/A/D 365/S/D 365/S/D 367/S/D	367/K/D 368/T/D 368/T/D 368/T/D 368/T/D 368/S/D	368/7/D 368/7/D 368/S/L 369/K/D	369/K/D 369/K/D 369/K/D 369/P/D 369/P/D 369/K/D	369/K/D 369/P/D 370/P/P 370/S/D	370/K/D 370/S/D 371/K/D 371/K/D 371/K/D

.

LIST OF MPS/171	CPR 1361-64/64	LIST OF MPS/162		LIST OF MPS/171	CPR 1370-74/101	LIST OF MPS/174	LIST OF MPS/175	CPR 1370-74/305	CPR 1370-74/478	CPR 1377-81/513	CPR 1381-85/86		CPR 1381-85/142	CPR 1381-85/252	CFR X/71		CPR 1385-89/81		CPR 1385-89/343	CFR XI/74	CPR 1399-1401/563	ROT SCOT 1/648			CPR 1350-54/89	CPR 1354-58/123	CPR 1354-58/226	CPR 1361-64/65	CFR IX/56	CFR IX/146			
03/06/69 05/12/30	21/03/61 20/11/62	06/10/63	27/11/68	03/06/69	06/02/71	24/02/71	08/06/71	15/02/73	20/11/74	26/05/80	14/12/81	12/12/82	09/03/82	20/12/82	16/12/84	20/10/85	18/09/85	30/11/87	28/06/90	13/03/93	28/11/99	22/05/44	29/04/50	29/04/50	15/03/51	20/10/54	30/01/55	21/03/61	14/11/77	27/05/79	18/11/87	09/11/95	01/11/81
1369 1330	1361 1362	1363	1368	1369	1371	1371	1371	1373	1374	1380	1381	1382	1382	1382	1384	1385	1385	1387	1390	1393	1399	1344	1350	1350	1351	1354	1355	1361	1377	1379	1387	1395	1381
LIN NFK&SFK	OXF OXF&BRK	OXF	OXF&BRK	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF	BKM	BKM	BDF&BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BDF&BKM	BKM	BDF&BKM	BKM	BKM	OXF	NBL	NBL	NBL	WES	WES	WES	NBL	NFK	NFK	NFK&SFK	NFK&SFK	НАМ
KNIGHT OF SHIRE UNDER-SHERIFF	PEACE SHFRIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ESCHEATOR	PEACE	PEACE	TAXER	SHERIFF	PEACE	ESCHEATOR	PEACE	TAXER	PEACE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	SHERIFF
CORNUB' COSTYN	COTESFORD	COTESFORDE	COTESFORD	COTESFORD	COTESFORD	COTESFORD	COTESFORD	COTESFORD	COTESFORD	COUELE	COUELE	COUELE	COUELE	COUELE	COUELE	COUELE	COUELE	COUELE	COUELE	COUELE	COUELE	COUPLAND	COUPELAND	COUPELAND	COUPELAND	COUPLAND	COUPELAND	COUPLAND	CURSYON OF BYNTRE	CURSOUN	CURSON	COURSON	CRAAN
DE	Ш	밀	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE													DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE						
EDMUND SIMON	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	HDGH
371/K/D 372/S/D	373/P/D 373/S/D	373/K/D	373/S/D	373/K/D	373/A/D	373/K/D	373/K/D	373/P/D	373/P/D	374/P/D	374/P/D	374/E/D	374/P/D	374/P/D	374/T/D	374/S/D	374/P/D	374/E/D	374/P/D	374/T/D	374/P/D	375/A/L	375/S/D	375/E/D	375/P/D	375/P/D	375/P/D	375/P/D	376/T/D	376/T/D	376/S/D	376/S/D	377/S/D

·

CPR 1321-24/225 LIST OF MPS/110 LIST OF MPS/64 CPR 1292-1301/438 FOEDERA 1/11/915 CPR 1292-1301/512	CPR 1307-13/82 CPR 1307-13/184 ROT SCOT 1/68 CPR 1313-17/124 ROT SCOT 1/120 ROT SCOT 1/120	CPR 1334-38/137-9 ROT SCOT 1/361 ROT SCOT 1/406 ROT SCOT 1/420	CPR 1338-40/137 CPR 1338-40/551 CPR 1364-67/430 CFR VIII/111 CFR VIII/127 CPR 1370-74/476	CPR 1374-77/491 CPR 1377-81/44 CPR 1377-81/496-500 CPR 1377-81/38-40 CFR IX/163 CPR 1377-81/513 CPR 1377-81/471-4 CPR 1381-85/85 CPR 1381-85/140 CPR 1381-85/140
02/12/22 20/01/23 07/02/28 30/04/00 05/10/04	25/10/0 01/07/08 05/08/09 05/06/14 24/03/14 30/09/27	11/11/29 26/01/35 10/07/35 10/02/36 06/05/36	28/07/38 21/06/40 10/02/67 28/03/71 08/06/71 28/11/74 28/11/77	14/03/77 02/07/77 01/07/77 08/05/80 07/12/80 07/12/80 26/05/80 14/12/81 08/03/82 28/03/82 21/12/82
1322 1323 1328 1329 1309	1308 1309 1314 1314 1327	1329 1335 1335 1336 1336	1338 1340 1367 1371 1371 1374	1377 1377 1377 1377 1379 1380 1380 1381 1382
CAM CAM YKS YKS NBL	YKS YKS YKS(N) YKS(N) NTT	DBY&NTT NTT NTT NTT NTT	NTT NTT LIN(H) NTT NTT LIN(H) DBY&NTT	NTT NTT NTT NTT NTT LIN(H) LIN NTT LIN NTT LIN NTT
TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER ARRAYER SHERIFF SHERIFF	SHEKIFF ARRAYER ARRAYER PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER	SHERIFF ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER	PEACE/ARRAY TAXER ARRAYER TAXER TAXER PEACE SHERIFF	PEACE PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER TAXER PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE
CREK CREK CREPPYNG CREPPYNG CREPPING CREPPING CREPPING	CREPPINGGES CREPPING CREPPYNG CREPPYNG CREPPYNG CRESSY	CRESSY CRESSY CRESSY CRESSY CRESSY	CRESSY CRESSY CRESSY CRESCY CRESCY CRESCY CRESSY	CRESSY CRESSY CRESSY CRESSY CRESSY CRESSY CRESSY CRESSY CRESSY CRESSY
888888888			B B B	
NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL	DHOL NHOL NHOL DHUN EDMUND	EDMUND EDMUND EDMUND EDMUND EDMUND	EDMUND EDMUND JOHN JOHN JOHN JOHN	NHOU NHOU NHOU NHOU NHOU NHOU NHOU NHOU
382/T/D 382/K/D 382/K/D 383/A/D 383/A/D 383/A/D 383/A/D	383/S/D 383/A/D 383/T/D 383/A/D 383/A/D 384/A/D	384/S/D 384/A/D 384/A/D 384/A/D 384/A/D	384/P/D 384/T/D 385/A/D 385/7/D 385/P/D 385/P/D	385/P/D 385/P/D 385/A/D 385/A/D 385/P/D 385/P/D 385/P/D 385/P/D 385/P/D 385/P/D

CPR 1381-85/252 CFR V/283	CFR V/285	ROT SCOT 1/120 LIST OF MPS/44 LIST OF MPS/48	LIST OF MPS/144	CPR 1313-17/350 CPR 1327-30/173 CPR 1327-30/352	CPR 1327-30/351 CPR 1323-45/490 CFR V/434 FOEDERA III//221 LIST OF MPS/138	FOEDERA III///243 LIST OF MPS/140 LIST OF MPS/141 LIST OF MPS/149 CFR VII/44 LIST OF MPS/151
CPF CFF	CFF	LIS LIS	LIS'	CPF CPF CPF	CPF CPF CFF FOE	FOE LIST LIST CFR CFR
20/12/82 03/12/41 03/12/41 20/04/42	20/04/42 01/08/53 01/08/53	24/03/14 24/03/14 09/09/14 12/11/46 12/11/46	28/04/54 18/06/11 29/11/11 03/05/13 01/09/15	01/09/15 01/09/15 25/11/18 12/10/27 20/10/28	20/08/28 01/04/45 02/08/45 15/06/51 09/02/51	24/05/52 13/01/52 16/08/52 31/10/53 31/10/53 17/04/57 01/08/57 05/02/58
1382 1341 1341 1342	1342 1353 1353	1314 1314 1315 1346 1346	1354 1311 1313 1315	1315 1315 1328 1328	1328 1345 1345 1351 1351	1352 1352 1352 1353 1357 1357 1357
NTT NFK&SFK NFK&SFK NFK	SFK NFK&SFK NFK&SFK SHD&STS	SHR,STS SHR,STS HEF WAR BDF&BKM BDF&BKM	BDF DBY&NTT DBY&NTT DBY&NTT SHR&STS	NTT TRENT (N) NTT DBY	NTT SRY SRY SRY	SRY SRY SRY&SSX SRY&SSX SRY SRY SRY
NTT NFK NFK	R R R 1	┝ ♡ 표 > ᆷ ᆷ		NTRE NTRE NTRE NTRE VBD	NTT SRY SRY SRY	ບັບບັບບັບບັບ
PEACE SHERIFF ESCHEATOR TAXER	TAXER SHERIFF ESCHEATOR SUEDIEE	ARRAYER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF	ARRAYER ESCHEATOR TAXER PEACE	PEACE PEACE TAXER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF ESCHEATOR KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE
CRESSY CRETYNG CRETYNG CRETYNG CRETYNG, SHERIFF OF NORFOLK	CRETYNG, SHERIFF OF SUFFOLK CRETYNG CRETYNG CRETYNG	CROFT CROFTE CROFT? CROISER CROISER	CROPHULL CROPHULL CROPHULL CROPHULL	CROPHULL CROPHULL CROPHULL CROPHIL	CODYNGTON CODYNGTON CODYNGTON CODYNGTON CODYNTON	CODYNGTON CODYNGTON CODYNTON CUDYNTON CUDYNTON COTYNTON CODYNTON CODYNTON
DE						888888888
JOHN EDWARD EDWARD EDWARD	EDWARD EDWARD EDWARD	HUGH HUGH HUGH WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM RALPH RALPH RALPH RALPH	RALPH RALPH RALPH RALPH RALPH	RALPH SIMON SIMON SIMON SIMON	SIMON SIMON SIMON SIMON SIMON SIMON
385/P/D 386/S/D 386/E/D 386/T/D	386/T/D 386/S/D 386/E/D	38/15/U 387/A/D 387/K/L 388/S/D 388/S/D	389/S/D 389/S/D 389/S/D 389/S/D 389/S/D	369/5/U 389/A/D 389/E/D 389/T/P	390/P/P 390/P/D 390/A/D 390/A/D	390/A/D 390/K/D 390/K/D 390/K/D 390/K/D 390/K/D 390/K/D 390/K/D

.

CPR 1358-61/219 FOEDERA III/1/415 FOEDERA III/1/440-1 LIST OF MPS/157	LIST OF MPS/160 CPR 1364-67/364-5 LIST OF MPS/167 CPR 1364-67/430 CPR 1364-67/430	LIST OF MPS/169 LIST OF MPS/172 LIST OF MPS/174 LIST OF MPS/181 LIST OF MPS/175 CPR 1370-74/119	CFR VIII/192 LIST OF MPS/179 CPR 1364-77/138 LIST OF MPS/182	CPR 1377-81/46 CPR 1374-77/496-500 CPR 1377-81/38-40 CPR 1377-81/359 CFR 1X/164 CFR 1X/25	CPR 1377-81/471-4 LIST OF MPS/197 CPR 1381-85/139 CPR 1381-85/245 LIST OF MPS/192 CFR X/118 HP I/672
19/02/59 12/01/59 04/08/59 24/01/61 20/11/62	13/10/62 26/10/66 04/05/66 10/02/67	01/05/68 03/06/69 24/02/71 21/11/73 08/06/71	24/12/72 21/11/73 12/11/75 06/12/75 12/02/76 26/11/77	02/07/77 29/04/77 01/07/77 05/11/79 18/02/79 08/08/79 08/08/79	20/03/80 25/10/81 16/09/81 08/03/82 21/12/82 16/11/80 06/12/85 03/11/91
1359 1359 1359 1361	1362 1366 1366 1367	1368 1369 1371 1373 1371	1372 1373 1375 1375 1376	1377 1377 1379 1379 1379 1380	1380 1381 1382 1382 1385 1385
SRY SRY SRY SRY&SSX	SRY SRY SRY SRY SRY	sry sry sry cul cul	CUL YKS&NBL&CUL&WES WES CUL NBL&CUL&WES	WES WES CUL CUL CUL CUL	WES NBL&CUL&WES CUL CUL CUL CUL CUL WES
PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER	TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE ESCHEATOR PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ESCHEATOR	PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER SHERIFF ARRAYER TAXER TAXER TAXER	ARRAYER ESCHEATOR KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE
CUDYNGTON CODYNGTON CUDYNGTON CODYNGTON CUDYNGTON	CODYNGTON CODYNGTON CODYNGTON CODYNGTON CODYNGTON	CODYNGTON CODYNGTON CODYNGTON CODYNGTON CULWENNE CULWENNE	CULWEN CULWEN CULWEN CULWEN CULWEN CULWEN	CULWEN CULWEN CULWEN CULWEN CULWEN CULWEN CULWEN	CULWEN CULWEN CULWEN CULWEN CULWEN CULWEN CULWEN CULWEN CULWEN CULWEN
				DE DE	88888
SIMON SIMON SIMON SIMON	SIMON SIMON SIMON SIMON	SIMON SIMON SIMON SIMON GILBERT GILBERT	GILBERT GILBERT GILBERT GILBERT GILBERT GILBERT	GILBERT GILBERT GILBERT GILBERT GILBERT GILBERT GILBERT	GILBERT GILBERT GILBERT GILBERT GILBERT WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM
390/P/D 390/A/D 390/A/D 390/K/D	390/K/D 390/A/D 390/K/D 390/A/D 390/P/D	390/K/D 390/K/D 390/K/D 391/K/D 391/K/D	391/7/D 391/K/D 391/F/D 391/F/D 391/K/D	391/P/D 391/A/D 391/A/D 391/S/D 391/A/D 391/T/D	391/AUD 391/E/D 391/F/D 391/P/D 392/K/D 392/K/D

.

HP 1/672 HP 1/672	CFR IX/144 CFR IX/143	CPR 1354-58/62 CPR 1361-64/63 CPR 1301-07/457	CPR 1307-13/23 CPR 1307-13/55 LIST OF MPS/29 CPR 1307-13/184	LIST OF MPS/34 LIST OF MPS/31 LIST OF MPS/40 CPR 1313-17/108 CPR 1313-17/122 CPR 1313-17/482 CPR 1313-17/460	CPR 1313-17/473 CPR 1313-17/529 CPR 1317-21/462 CPR 1321-24/38 CPR 1321-24/213-4	CPR 1321-24/267 CPR 1324-27/216-8
27/01/94 03/11/97 17/09/97 26/11/77	27/05/79 27/05/79 03/12/06 13/11/47 13/11/47	20/06/54 01/10/59 20/03/61 22/07/06	28/11/07 17/03/08 27/04/09 26/08/09	12/11/11 08/08/11 08/07/13 13/04/14 05/06/14 14/06/16 26/03/16	08/06/16 05/08/16 23/02/20 30/11/21 31/10/22	15/03/23 25/12/25
1394 1397 1397 1289 1293	1379 1379 1306 1347	1354 1359 1361 1306	1307 1308 1309 1309	1311 1311 1314 1314 1316 1316	1316 1320 1321 1321	1323 1325
WES CUL WIL KEN WIL	HAM VVIL KEN SRY&SSX SRY&SSX	SSX SRY&SSX SSX SRY	SRY SRY SRY SRY	SRY SRY SRY SRY SRY SRY	SRY,SSX SRY SRY,SSX SRY,SSX SRY	SRY SRY
KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF	TAXER TAXER SHERIFF SHERIFF ESCHEATOR	PEACE SHERIFF PEACE TAXER	TAXER PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE PEACE PEACE ARRAYER	TAXER TAXER PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER	ARRAYER ARRAYER
CULWEN CULWEN CULWEN CUMBE CUMBE CUMBE	CUSANCE CUSANCE CUSINGTON DABER DABER	DABER DABER DABRE ABERNOUN	DABERNOUN ABERNOUN DABERNOUN DAUBERNOUN	DABERNOUN DABERON DABERNOUN DABERNOUN ABERNOUN DABERNOUN DABERNOUN	DABERNOUN ABERNOUN DABERNOUN DABERNOUN DABERNOUN YOUNGER	DAUBERNOUN THE YOUNGER DABERNOUN THE YOUNGER
DE DE		E E	D D E C	DE	В	
WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD	PETER PETER WILLIAM ROGER ROGER	ROGER ROGER JOHN	NHOC NHOC	NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL	NHOL NHOL NHOL	NHOL
392/K/D 392/S/D 392/K/D 392.5/S/D 392.5/S/D	394/T/D 394/T/D 395/S/D 396/S/D 396/E/D	396/P/D 396/S/D 396/P/D 397/T/P	397/T/P 397/P/P 397/K/P 397/T/P	397/K/L 397/F/L 397/F/L 397/F/L 397/F/L 397/A/L	397/1/L 397/7/L 397/A/D 397/A/D	397/A/D 397/A/D

12/10/27 CPR 1327-30/172	08/05/29 CPR 1327-30/422		_	18/12/31 CPR 1330-34/237	12/02/32 CPR 1330-34/288	-	04/07/33 ROT SCOT I/249	08/03/34	06/07/38 CPR 1338-40/136			10/11/44 CPR 1343-45/396	20/07/44 CPR 1343-45/395		18/12/46 CPR 1345-48/232	30/11/48 CPR 1348-50/161	25/11/49 CPR 1348-50/383	23/02/50	28/01/50 CPR 1348-50/517		15/07/52 CPR 1350-54/285	20/07/53 CPR 1350-54/450	30/05/56	29/09/57	10/08/57 CPR 1354-58/554	17/02/58 CPR 1358-61/68	01/10/58 CPR 1358-61/140	21/03/61 CPR 1361-64/65	21/03/61 CPR 1361-64/64	08/03/64 CPR 1361-64/528	20/01/65 LIST OF MPS/163	26/10/66 CPR 1364-67/364-5	04/05/66 LIST OF MPS/166	12/02/67 CPR 1364-67/434	
1327 12/			_	1331 18/	1332 12/	1332 21/	1333 04/	1334 08/	1338 06/		1343 26/	1344 10/	1344 20/		1346 18/	1348 30/	1349 25/	1350 23/	1350 28/		1352 15/	1353 20/	1356 30/	1357 29/	1357 10/	1358 17/	1358 01/	1361 21/	1361 21/	1364 08/	1365 20/	1366 26/	1366 04/	1367 12/	
SRY	SSX	SRY&SSX	SRY	SRY	SRY	SRY	SRY	SRY&SSX	SRY		CON	CON	SRY		CON	DEV	CON	CON	DEV	DEV	CON	DEV	DEV	CON	DEV	CON	CON,DEV	CON	DEV	CON	DEV	CON	DEV	CON	
TAXER	PEACE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	PEACE/ARRAY		ESCHEATOR	PEACE	PEACE		PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	UNDER-SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	UNDER-SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	
DABERNOUN THE YOUNGER	DAUBERNOUN	DAUBERNON	DABERNOUN	DABERNOUN	DAUBERNON	DAUBERNOUN	DAUBERNOUN	DABERNOUN	SON OF JOHN	DABERNOUN	DABERNOUN	DABERNOUN	SON OF JOHN	DABERNOUN	DABERNOUN	DABERNOUN	DABERNOUN	DABERNOUN	DABERNOUN	DABERNOUN	DABERNOUN	DABERNOUN	DAUBERNOUN	DABERNOUN	DABERNOUN	DABERNOUN	DABROUN	DABERNOUN	DABERNON	DABERNOUN	DABERNOUN	DABERNOUN	DABERNOUN	DABERNOUN	
						DE																													
NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL		NHOL	NHOL	NHOL		NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	JOHN	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	
397/T/D	397/P/D	397/S/D	397/K/D	397/P/D	397/P/D	397/P/D	397/A/D	397/S/D	398/P/L		398/E/D	398/P/D	398/P/L		398/P/D	398/P/D	398/P/D	398/S/D	398/P/D	398/P/D	398/P/D	398/P/D	398/S/D	398/S/D	398/P/D	398/P/D	398/T/L	398/P/D	398/P/D	398/P/D	398/K/D	398/A/D	398/K/D	398/P/D	1

CPR 1367-70/195 CPR 1367-70/266 CPR 1367-70/418 HP 1/410 CFR X/158 CFR X/172	CPR 1324-27/220-1 CPR 1327-30/430 CPR 1330-34/292 CPR 1338-40/135 CPR 1338-40/141 FOEDERA II/II/1070-2	CPR 1361-64/530 CPR 1301-07/456 CPR 1307-13/185	ROT SCOT I/204 ROT SCOT I/204 LIST OF MPS/16 LIST OF MPS/11 CPR 1321-24/132 CPR 1321-24/131 CPR 1321-24/131 CPR 1321-24/123 CPR 1321-24/123 CPR 1321-24/123
10/07/68 26/10/69 28/11/89 06/10/99 28/11/86 12/12/90 13/03/93	24/01/26 05/12/30 05/12/30 21/03/32 07/01/33 06/07/38 01/08/38	08/03/64 10/03/49 10/03/49 22/07/06 03/11/07 26/08/09 05/02/11 05/11/19	06/11/19 06/11/19 06/05/19 06/10/20 11/06/22 15/09/22 08/06/22 25/03/22 16/05/22 16/05/22
1368 1369 1370 1389 1389 1393 1393	1326 1329 1333 1333 1338 1338 1338	1364 1349 1349 1306 1307 1311 1319	1319 1319 1322 1322 1322 1322 1322 1322
CON CON CON HAM DOR SOM&DOR SOM&DOR SOM&DOR	cut LAN cut cut cut cut, WES cut,WES	CUL HEF HEF&WELSH MARCH CON BRK OXF&BRK OXF&BRK OSF&BRK DBY&NTT	YKS YKS VITT LLIN(L) NTT NTT NTT NTT NTT NTT NTT
PEACE PEACE PEACE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER ESCHEATOR TAXER SHERIFF	ARRAYER PEACE SHERIFF PEACE PEACE PEACE ARRAYER	PEACE SHERIFF ESCHEATOR UNDER-SHERIFF TAXER SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF	ARRAYER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER
DABERNOUN DABERNOUN DABERNOUN DABRICHCOURT DABRICHECOURT DACKOMBE DACCOMBE DACCOMBE DACCOMBE	DACRE DACRE DACRE DACRE DACRE DACRE DACRE	DACRE DANSEY DANSEY DANVERS ANVERS DANVERS DANVERS DANVERS DANVERS DANVERS DANVERS DANVERS	DARCY DARCY LE COSYN DARCY LE FRERE DARCY LE COSYN DARCY 'LC NEVEU' DARCY 'LC NEVEU' DARCY 'LUNKLE' DARCY THE NEPHEW DARCY THE NEPHEW DARCY THE UNCLE
	888888888	E E E	
JOHN JOHN JOHN NICHOLAS NICHOLAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	RALPH RANULPH RANULPH RANULPH RANULPH RANULPH RANULPH RANULPH	RANULPH RICHARD THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS JOHN	NHON NHON NHON NHON NHON NHON NHON NHON
398/P/D 398/P/D 398/P/D 399/S/D 399/K/D 400/T/D 400/T/D 400/S/D	401/5/D 401/5/D 401/5/D 401/7/D 401/7/D 401/7/D 401/7/D 401/5/D	401/P/P 402/S/D 402/E/D 403/S/P 403/T/D 403/S/D 403/S/D	404/A/P 404/A/P 404/K/P 404/A/P 404/A/P 404/A/P 404/A/P 404/A/P 404/A/P 404/A/P

Page 95

CPR 1321-24/264 CPR 1321-24/274 LIST OF MPS/111 CPR 1324-27/228	CPR 1330-34/295 CPR 1330-34/287 CPR 1330-34/297 CPR 1330-34/295 LIST OF MPS/93	LIST OF MPS/56 CPR 1321-24/69 CPR 1321-24/96-7 CPR 1321-24/131	CPR 1324-27/8-11 CPR 1324-27/228 CPR 1324-27/238 CPR 1324-27/295 CPR 1324-27/292	CPR 1324-27/220-1 ROT SCOT 1/249 ROT SCOT 1/307 CPR 1334-38/137-9 ROT SCOT 1/370 LIST OF MPS/87	CFR VI/4 CFR VII/228 CFR VIII/267
10/02/23 09/03/23 05/04/23 20/01/23 27/07/25	30/09/27 21/03/32 12/02/32 23/03/32 21/03/35	01/10/44 02/04/13 06/05/19 07/02/22 25/03/22 08/06/22	01/08/24 27/07/25 12/01/26 28/02/26 08/06/26	24/01/26 04/07/33 24/12/34 26/01/35 03/08/35 15/06/34 21/02/34	03/11/40 03/11/40 08/03/47 12/12/50 06/12/73 06/12/73 05/11/74
1323 1323 1323 1323 1325	1327 1332 1332 1332 1332 1332	1344 1313 1322 1322 1322	1325 1325 1326 1326	1326 1333 1335 1335 1334 1334	1355 1340 1350 1350 1373 1373
LAN LIN LIN	YKS DBY NTT NTT LIN	HOLDERNESS GLS LIN LIN LIN	LIN N LIN N LIN N	LIN LEC,LIN,NTH,RUT LIN(L) LIN(L) LIN,LEC,NTH,RUT NBL NBL	NBL GLS GLS GLS BDF BDF BDF&BKM
SHERIFF ARRAYER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE	SHERIFF PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE RNIGHT OF SHIRE	ESCHEATOR SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER	ARRAYER PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE	ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF SHERIFF ESCHEATOR TAXER TAXER SHERIFF
DARCY 'LE NEVEU' DARCY DARCY 'LE UNCLE' DARCY LE FRERE FITZ NORMAN DARCY	DARCY 'LE NEVEU' DARCY 'LE NEVEU' DARCY 'LE NEVEU' DARCY 'LE NEVEU' DARCY 'LE NEVEU' DARCY DU PARK	DARCY 'LE FITZ' DARCY DARCY DARCY DARCY DARCY	DARCY DARCY DARCY DARCY DARCY	DARCY DARCY DARCY DARCY DARRAYS DARRAYS	DARREYNES DASTYN DASTYN DASTYN DAUBENEYE DAUBENEYE DAUBENY
Щ	l				
NHOL NHOL NHOL	NHOL NHOL NHOL	JOHN ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT	KOBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT	ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT	ROBERT WALTER WALTER WALTER WALTER GILES GILES GILES
404/S/D 404/A/P 404/A/P 404/K/P 404/P/P	404/P/D 404/P/D 404/P/D 404/P/D 404/P/D 404/K/P	404/E/L 405/S/D 405/K/P 405/A/P 405/A/P 405/A/P	405/A/P 405/P/P 405/P/P 405/P/P 405/P/P	405/A/P 405/A/P 405/A/P 405/A/P 406/S/D 406/K/D	406/K/D 407/S/D 407/S/D 407/S/D 408/T/D 408/T/D 408/S/D



CFR X/143 LIST OF MPS/202 LIST OF MPS/207 CFR X/69 LIST OF MPS/213 CPR 1401-05/137-8 CFR VI/376	CPR 1370-74/101 CFR VIII/111 CFR VIII/126 FOEDERA III/II/956	CFR X/142 CPR 1377-81/513 LIST OF MPS/193 LIST OF MPS/195 CPR 1377-81/572 CPR 1381-85/84	CFK IX/250 CPR 1381-85/140 CPR 1381-85/251 CPR 1381-85/502 CPR 1381-85/588-91 CPR 1292-1301/516	CPR 1307-13/54 CPR 1307-13/486 CPR 1313-17/482	LIST OF MPS/I8 CPR 1321-24/274 CFR IV/354 CFR IV/481
27/05/79 06/10/82 26/10/83 16/12/84 12/11/84	20/11/57 06/02/71 28/03/71 08/06/71 18/07/72 07/11/73	12/12/77 27/05/79 26/05/80 16/01/80 05/11/80 20/02/81 14/12/81	03/05/81 08/03/82 20/12/82 28/11/84 29/04/85 10/05/00 21/04/08	17/03/08 16/08/12 14/06/16 12/11/38	14/11/22 05/04/23 19/05/24 28/03/33 07/04/36
1379 1382 1383 1384 1402 1353	1357 1371 1371 1372 1373	1377 1379 1380 1380 1381 1381	1381 1382 1384 1385 1385 1300	1308 1312 1316 1338	1322 1323 1333 1336
BDF SOM SOM BDF,BKM		DEV DEV DEV DEV	CON, DEV DEV DEV DEV OXF&BRK OXF&BRK	OXF OXF OXF HAM	N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N
TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER	I AVEN SHERIFF ARRAYER TAXER TAXER ARRAYER SHERIFF	SHERIFF TAXER PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE PEACE	TAXER PEACE PEACE ARRAYER PEACE SHERIFF	PEACE ARRAYER PEACE SHFRIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER SHERIFF TAXER TAXER
DAUBENEYE DAUBENEYE DAUBENEYE DAUBENEYE DAUBENEYE DAUBENY	DAUMARLE OF FLETE DAUMARLE OF FLETE DAUMARLE DAUMARLE DAUMARLE DAUMARLE DAUMARLE	DAUMARLE DAUMARLE DAUMARLE DAUMARLE DAUMARLE DAUMARLE DAUMARLE	AUMARLE DAUMARLE DAUMARLE DAUMARLE DAUMARLE DAUMARY DAUMARY	AMMORY DAMMORY, CONSTABLE OF OXFORD CASTLE DAMORY	DAUNDELYN DAUNDELYN DAUNDELYN DAUNDELYN DAUNDELYN
			D	DE	
GILES GILES GILES GILES GILES GILES	NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC	NHO NHO NHO NHO NHO NHO NHO	JOHN JOHN JOHN JOHN RICHARD RICHARD	RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD ROREPT	NHOL NHOL NHOL
408/T/D 408/K/D 408/K/D 408/K/D 408/K/D 408/A/L	409/S/D 409/S/D 409.S/A/P 409.S/A/P 409.S/A/P 409.S/S/D?	409.5/S/D7 409.5/T/P 409.5/P/P 409.5/K/P 409.5/P/P 409.5/P/P	409.5/T/P 409.5/P/P 409.5/P/P 409.5/A/P 411/P/D 411/S/D	411/P/D 411/A/D 411/P/D 412/S/D	413/K/D 413/K/D 413/S/D 413/T/D 413/T/D

.

CFR IV/505 CPR 1370-74/120 CPR 1374-77/152-3 LIST OF MPS/190	LIST OF MPS/192 CFR IX/162 CPR 1377-81/471-4 CPR 1381-85/85 LIST OF MPS/198 CPR 1381-85/141 CPR 1381-85/251 LIST OF MPS/202	LIST OF MPS/200 CPR 1385-89/82 HP I/683 CPR 1399-1401/566 CCR 1360-4/50-6 LIST OF MPS/154 LIST OF MPS/160 LIST OF MPS/162	CPR 1364-67/364-5 FOEDERA III/11/853 CFR VIII/11 CFR VIII/125 CPR 1374-77/136 CPR 1374-77/136 CPR 1374-77/314 FOEDERA III/11/1045 CPR 1374-77/496-500 LIST OF MPS/185 CFR 1374-77/496-500 LIST OF MPS/185 CFR X/48
16/12/36 12/06/71 07/11/73 24/05/75 20/10/78	24/04/79 08/08/79 08/03/80 14/12/81 16/09/81 08/03/82 20/12/82 06/10/82	07/05/82 26/05/86 03/02/88 02/10/99 10/07/60 13/10/62 13/10/62 06/10/63	26/10/66 29/11/71 05/11/71 28/03/71 08/06/71 08/05/75 06/12/75 06/12/75 20/10/76 20/10/76 22/01/77 29/04/77 29/04/77 29/04/77 29/04/77 29/04/77 29/04/77 21/01/77 21/01/77 21/01/77
1336 1371 1373 1375 1378	1379 1379 1381 1381 1382 1382 1382	1382 1386 1398 1360 1401 1360 1363	1366 1368 1371 1371 1375 1375 1375 1377 1376 1376 1376 1376 1377 1376
NIL WIL WIL VIL	WIL WIL WIL WIL	WIL WIL SSX SSX SSX SSX SSX	SSX SRY,SSX SRY,SSX SSX SSX SSX SSX SSX SSX SSX SSX SSX
TAXER TAXER SHERIFF ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER ARRAYER PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF PEACE ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER ARRAYER SHERIFF TAXER TAXER PEACE PEACE PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER TAXER SHERIFF
DAUNDELYN DAUNTESEYE DAUNTESEY DAUNTESEY DAUNTESEYE	DAUNTESEY DAUNTESEY DAUNTESEYE DAUNTESEYE DAUNTESEYE DAUNTESEYE DAUNTESEY DAUNTESEYE	DAUNTESEYE DAUNTESEYE DAUNTESEY DAUNTESEY DAUNTESEY DALNTESEY DALYNGRUGGE DALYNGRUGGE DALYNGGERUGGE DALYNGERUGGE	DALYNGRUGG DALYNGRUGG DALYNGRUGG DALYNGRUGG DALYNGRUGGE DALYNGRUGGE DALYNGRUGGE DALYNGRUGGE DALYNGRUGGE DALYNGRUGGE DALYNGRUGGE DALYNGRUGGE DALYNGRUGGE DALYNGRUGGE DALYNGRUGGE DALYNGRUGGE
		DE DE	DE DE
NHOL NHOL NHOL	NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC	JOHN JOHN JOHN JOHN ROGER ROGER ROGER	ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER CGLBERT GILBERT
413/T/D 414/T/D 414/S/D 414/A/D 414/K/D	414/K/D 414/K/D 414/A/D 414/P/D 414/P/D 414/P/D 414/K/D	414/K/D 414/F/D 414/K/D 414.5/S/D 415/S/D 415/K/D 415/K/D 415/K/D	415/A/D 415/A/D 415/7/D 415/7/D 415/7/D 415/7/D 415/7/D 415/A/D 415/A/D 415/A/D 415/A/D 415/7/D 415/7/D

HP I/612 CPR 1348-50/527 CPR 1350-54/91 CPR 1350-54/91 CPR 1350-54/284	CPR 1350-54/449 CPR 1354-58/388 CPR 1361-64/64 CPR 1361-64/285 HP 1/601 HP 1/601 HP 1/601	CPR 1388-92/525 CPR 1388-92/527 CPR 1292-1301/309 CPR 1292-1301/515 LIST OF MPS/9 LIST OF MPS/1 LIST OF MPS/12 LIST OF MPS/12	CPR 1292-1301/612 LIST OF MPS/23 LIST OF MPS/23	LIST OF MPS/32 LIST OF MPS/34 LIST OF MPS/34 LIST OF MPS/56 LIST OF MPS/14 LIST OF MPS/14
11/02/48 20/02/50 15/03/51 15/03/51 15/05/52	12/02/53 17/07/56 21/03/61 03/07/62 09/09/88 07/11/90 12/11/90	06/12/91 23/02/92 10/05/00 06/03/00 20/01/01 20/01/01	01/11/01 02/10/02 01/10/05 24/04/05 16/11/07 20/01/07 27/04/09	01/06/10 04/05/11 08/08/11 12/11/11 09/09/14 20/10/18 06/05/19 15/07/21
1402 1348 1350 1351 1351	1353 1361 1361 1362 1390 1390	1392 1392 1300 1300 1301	1301 1305 1305 1305 1307 1307	1310 1311 1311 1314 1318 1319 1321
SFK SHR LEC SHR STS SHR	SHR SHR SHR STS STS STS STS STS SUD2000000000000000000000000000000000000	STS STS STS CAM,HUN HUN HUN NTH	HUN WAR&LEC SHR&STS WAR&LEC WAR&LEC SHR WAR	WAR&LEC WAR&LEC WAR WAR WAR WAR WAR
KNIGHT OF SHIRE UNDER-SHERIFF PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE	PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE
DEBENHAM DELUYS DELVES DELVES DELVES DELVES	DELVES DELVES DELVES DELVES DELVES DELVES DELVES DELVES	DELVES DELVES DELVES DENE DENE DENE DENE DENE DENE		DE DENE DE DENE DE DENE DE DENE DE DENE DE DENE DENE
GILBERT JOHN JOHN JOHN JOHN	NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL	NHON NHON NHON NHON NHON NHON NHON NHON		NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL
416/K/D 418/S/D 418/P/L 418/P/L 418/P/L 418/P/L	418/P/L 418/P/L 418/P/L 418/P/L 419/K/D 419/K/D 419/K/D	419/P/D 419/P/D 420/A/D 420/P/D 420/K/D 420/K/D	420/7/D 420/S/D 420/S/D 420/S/D 420/S/D 420/K/D	420/S/D 420/S/D 420/K/D 420/K/D 420/K/D 420/K/D 420/K/D

CPR 1321-24/96-7 CPR 1321-24/73	CPR 1321-24/274	CPR 1321-24/274	LIST OF MPS/62	HP I/398		HP I/398	CPR 1401-05/358-9	CPR 1401-05/440		CPR 1377-81/205	CFR IX/163	CFR IX/231	CPR 1381-85/85	CPR 1381-85/139	CPR 1381-85/246	HP I/281	HP I/281	LIST OF MPS/168		CFR VIII/112	CFR VIII/127	LIST OF MPS/177		LIST OF MPS/184	CPR 1377-81/513	LIST OF MPS/197	CPR 1381-85/139	CPR 1381-85/245	CPR 1381-85/254	CPR 1321-24/123	CPR 1321-24/143	CPR 1321-24/274	CPR 1324-27/8-11	CPR 1324-27/53	CPR 1324-27/77-9
25/03/22 14/02/22	05/04/23	06/05/23	15/09/27	12/11/90	07/11/93	27/01/95			26/10/76	10/04/78	08/08/79	07/12/80	14/12/81	08/03/82	21/12/82	88/60/60	03/02/88	01/05/68	05/11/71	28/03/71	08/06/71	13/10/72	12/12/74	27/01/77	26/05/80	16/09/81	08/03/82	21/12/82	20/12/82	16/05/22	02/07/22	05/04/23	01/08/24	17/11/24	23/12/24
1322 1322	1323	1323	1327	1390	1393	1395	1403	1403	1376	1378	1379	1380	1381	1382	1382	1388	1388	1368	1371	1371	1371	1372	1374	1377	1380	1381	1382	1382	1382	1322	1322	1323	1324	1324	1324
NTH WAL	NTH	CAM, HUN	HUN	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	CAM&HUN	CAM,HRT	CAM	CAM	CAM	CAM	CAM	CAM	CAM	CUL	CUL	CUL	CUL	cut	CUL	CUL	CUL	CUL	CUL	CUL	CUL	CUL	CUL	CUL,WES	CUL	CUL	CUL,WES
ARRAYER ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	PEACE	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER
DENE DENE	DEEN	DENE	DEEN	DENYS	DENES	DENYS	DENYS	DYNYS	DENGAYNE	DENGAYNE	DENGEYNE	DENGAYNE	DENGAYNE	DENGAYNE	DENGAYNE	DENGAINE	DENGAYNE	DENTON	DENTON	DENTON	DENTON	DENTON	DENTON	DENTON	DENTON	DENTON	DENTON	DENTON	DENTON	DENTON	DENTON	DENTON	DENTON	DENTON	DENTON
DE De	DE	DE	DE															DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE
NHON	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	GILBERT	GILBERT	GILBERT	GILBERT	GILBERT	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD
420/A/D 420/A/D	420/A/D	420/A/D	420/K/D	421/K/D	421/S/D	421/K/D	421/A/D	421/A/D	422/S/D	422/P/D	422/T/D	422/T/D	422/P/D	422/P/D	422/P/D	422/K/D	422/K/D	423/K/D	423/S/D	423/T/D	423/T/D	423/K/D	423/S/D	423/K/D	423/P/D	423/K/D	423/P/D	423/P/D	423/P/D	424/A/D	424/A/D	424/A/D	424/A/D	424/A/D	424/A/D

LIST OF MPS/112 CPR 1327-30/430	LIST OF MPS/78	CPR 1330-34/288	CPR 1330-34/292	LIST OF MPS/79	LIST OF MPS/82	LIST OF MPS/84	CPR 1330-34/390	LIST OF MPS/86	CPR 1334-38/210	CPR 1334-38/137-9	LIST OF MPS/90		LIST OF MPS/96	LIST OF MPS/98	LIST OF MPS/119			LIST OF MPS/130	LIST OF MPS/139	LIST OF MPS/141	LIST OF MPS/146	CPR 1324-27/77-9		CPR 1330-34/359	FOEDERA II/II/846	CPR 1385-89/81	CPR 1385-89/254		CPR 1391-96/439	CPR 1396-99/236		CPR 1399-1401/567	CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1399-1401/567	CPR 1374-77/314	
20/10/24 18/05/29	30/09/31	12/02/32	21/03/32	16/03/32	09/09/32	04/12/32	07/01/33	21/02/34	26/07/35	26/01/35	26/05/35	27/01/36	13/01/37	26/09/37	28/04/43	16/04/50	16/04/50	09/02/51	13/01/52	23/09/53	12/11/55	22/12/24	13/07/29	07/10/32	07/10/32	16/02/86	24/07/86	18/10/92	18/06/94	12/11/97	30/06/0E	28/11/99	18/12/99		26/08/76	•
1324 1329	1331	1332	1332	1332	1332	1332	1333	1334	1335	1335	1335	1336	1337	1337	1343	1350	1350	1351	1352	1353	1355	1324	1329	1332	1332	1386	1386	1392	1394	1397	1399	1399	1399	1401	1376	
cut cut	CUL	cut	CUL	CUL	cut	cut	cuL	CUL	cuL	CUL	CUL&WES&LAN	cuL	CUL	CUL	CUL	DBY,NTT	LAN	LAN	LAN	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	ESS							
KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	UNDER-SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	
DENTON DENTON	DENTON	DENTON	DENTON	DENTON	DENTON	DENTON	DENTON	DENTON	DENTON	DENTON	DENTON	DENTON	DENUM	DENUM	DENUM	DENUM	DEPEDENE	DEPEDEN	DEPEDEN	DEPDENE	DEPEDEN	DEPEDEN	DEPEDEN	DEPEDEN	DEPEDEN	DERSHAM										
DE	Ш	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE										DE									
RICHARD RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	GEOFFREY										
424/K/D 424/P/D	424/K/D	424/P/D	424/P/D	424/K/D	424/K/D	424/K/D	424/P/D	424/K/D	424/P/D	424/A/D	424/K/D	424/S/D	424/K/D	424/K/D	424/K/D	424/S/D7	424/E/D?	424/K/L	424/K/L	424/K/L	424/K/L	425/A/P	425/S/D	425/A/D	425/A/D	426/P/D	426/P/D	426/S/D	426/P/D	426/P/D	426/S/D	426/P/D	426/A/D	426/P/D	427/P/D	

CPR 1377-81/45 CFR IX/143 CPR 1377-81/514 CPR 1377-81/571 LIST OF MPS/172 CFR VIII/127 CFR VIII/127 CFR IX/55	CFR VIII/388 CPR 1377-81/359 LIST OF MPS/191 CFR IX/164	CPR 1381-85/139 CPR 1381-85/245 ROT SCOT II/66 CFR X/46	CFR X/118 HP I/672 HP I/318 CPR 1385-9/475 CPR 1388-92/136 CPR 1388-92/343 ROT SCOT I/469	CPR 1338-40/136 CPR 1338-40/137 CFR 1338-40/137 CPR 1343-45/394 CPR 1343-45/394 LIST OF MPS/120
02/07/77 27/05/79 26/05/80 26/10/80 26/11/82 03/06/69 03/06/69 03/06/69 03/06/69 03/06/69 03/06/71 03/06/71 03/01/72 04/11/77 14/11/77	04/03/77 18/02/79 24/04/79 08/08/79	08/03/82 21/12/82 03/04/83 10/08/84 27/05/84	06/12/85 01/10/86 03/02/88 08/06/88 15/07/89 28/06/90 28/06/90	06/07/38 16/07/38 20/04/42 24/07/44 20/07/44 20/07/44 07/06/44
1377 1379 1380 1382 1371 1375 1373 1377 1377 1377	1377 1379 1379 1379	1382 1382 1384 1384 1384	1385 1386 1388 1388 1389 1389 1390 1336	1338 1342 1344 1344 1344
		S		
ESS ESS ESS ESS ESS ESS HRT ESS CUL CUL CUL CUL CUL CUL CUL WES		CUL CUL ABL&CUL&WES CUL CUL	თთ.თ .	
ESS CUL CUL ESS ESS ESS ESS ESS ESS ESS ESS ESS ES	onr cur cur cur	CUL CUL	WES WES CUL CUL CUL CUL	C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C
HRE	JIRE			AL) HIRE
PEACE TAXER PEACE PEACE SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF	TAXER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER	PEACE PEACE ESCHEATOR ARRAYER TAXER	TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER PEACE PEACE ARRAYER	PEACE(SPECIAL) PEACE TAXER PEACE PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE
	TAXER ARRAYEF KNIGHT (TAXER	PEACE PEACE ESCHE/ ARRAYE TAXER		
DERSHAM DERSHAM DERSHAM DERSHAME DERSHAME DERVENTWATRE DERWENTWATRE DERWENTWATRE DERWENTWATER DERWENTWATER DERWENTWATER DERWENTWATER DERWENTWATER DERWENTWATER DERWENTWATER	TER TRE TRE TER	TER TER TER	DERWENTWATER DERWENTWATER DERWENTWATER DERWENTWATER DERWENTWATRE DERWENTWATRE DERWENTWATRE CHALERS THE YOUNGER	
DERSHAM DERSHAM DERSHAM DERSHAME DERSHAME DERVENTWATRE DERWENTWATRE DERWENTWATRE DERWENTWATER DERWENTWATER DERWENTWATER DERWENTWATER DERWENTWATER DERWENTWATER	DERWENTWATER DERWENTWATRE DERWENTWATRE DERWENTWATRE DERWENTWATER	DERWENTWATER DERWENTWATER DERWENTWATER DERWENTWATER DERWENTWATER	DERWENTWATER DERWENTWATER DERWENTWATER DERWENTWATER DERWENTWATRE DERWENTWATRE DERWENTWATRE CHALERS THE YOU	CHALERS CHALERS DESCALERS SCALARIIS SCALARIIS SCALARIIS
DERSHAM DERSHAM DERSHAM DERSHAM DERSHAM DERWENT DERWENT DERWENT DERWENT DERWENT DERWENT SHERIFF O	DERV DERV DERV	D D D D C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C	DERV DERV DERV DERV CHAL	CHALERS CHALERS DESCALERS SCALARII SCALARIII
a a	DE DE	D E		
<u>ሬ ሬ ሬ ሬ ሬ</u>				
GEOFFREY GEOFFREY GEOFFREY GEOFFREY GEOFFREY JOHN JOHN JOHN JOHN JOHN	NHOL NHOL NHOL	NHO NHO NHO NHO	JOHN JOHN JOHN JOHN JOHN TOHNAS	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS
			6666666 6	
427/P/D 427/P/D 427/P/D 427/P/D 428/P/D 428/P/D 428/P/D 428/S/D 428/S/D 428/S/D 428/S/D 428/S/D	428/T/D 428/A/D 428/K/D 428/T/D	428/P/D 428/P/D 428/P/D 428/E/D 428/E/D 428/F/D	428/T/D 428/K/D 428/K/D 428/P/D 428/P/D 428/P/D	428/P/D 428/P/D 429/P/D 429/P/D 428/P/D 428/P/D

CFR V/490	CPR 1348-50/526			LIST OF MPS/146	CPR 1358-61/405-7	CPR 1364-67/283	CPR 1367-70/192		CPR 1377-81/45	CPR 1374-77/496-500	LIST OF MPS/188	LIST OF MPS/191	CFR IX/163	CPR 1377-81/515	CPR 1381-85/86	CPR 1381-85/72-3	LIST OF MPS/197		CPR 1381-85/138	LIST OF MPS/199	LIST OF MPS/201	CPR 1385-89/80	CPR 1381-85/588-91	CPR 1388-92/136	CPR 1388-92/138	CPR 1388-92/342	CPR 1391-96/435	CPR 1396-99/237	CPR 1396-99/436	CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1399-1401/559	HP I/428	CPR 1401-05/287-91		CPR 1327-30/173
01/11/46	20/02/50	10/11/54	10/11/54	12/11/55	10/02/60	16/05/66	10/07/68	04/10/75	02/07/77	29/04/77	20/10/78	24/04/79	08/08/79	26/05/80	14/12/81	07/07/81	16/09/81	24/11/82	08/03/82	07/05/82	06/10/82	09/11/85	26/04/85	15/07/89	10/11/89	28/06/90	18/06/94	12/11/97	02/03/99	18/12/99				05/11/71	12/10/27
1346	1350	1354	1354	1355	1360	1366	1368	1375	1377	1377	1378	1379	1379	1380	1381	1381	1381	1382	1382	1382	1382	1385	1385	1389	1389	1390	1394	1397	1399	1399	1401	1401	1403	1371	1327
CAM	CAM	CAM&HUN	CAM&HUN	CAM	CAM	GLS	GLS	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	DBY
TAXER	PEACE	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	TAXER
DESCHALERS	DESCHALERS	DESCHALERS THE ELDER	DESCHALERS SNR	SCALARUS OR DESCHALERS THE ELDER	DESCHALERS	DEVEROS	DEVEROS	DEVEROUS	DEVEROSE	DEVEROSE	DEVEROS	DEVEROS	DEVEROS	DEVEROSE	DEVEROSE	DEVEROS	DEVEROS	DEVEREUX	DEVEROS	DEVEROS	DEVEROS	DEVEREUX	DEVEREUX	DEVEREUX	DEVEREUX	DEVEREUX	DEVEREUX	DEVEREUX	DEVEROS	DEVEREUX	DEVEROS	DEVEREUX	DEVEREUX	DEVEROS OF BODYNHAM	DEYNCOURT
				DE																															
THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WILLIAM	ROGER
429/T/D	429/P/D	429/S/D	429/E/D	429/K/D	429/A/D	430/P/D	430/P/D	430/S/D	430/P/D	430/A/D	430/K/D	430/K/D	430/T/D	430/P/D	430/P/D	430/A/D	430/K/D	430/S/D	430/P/D	430/K/D	430/K/D	430/P/D	430/A/D	430/P/D	430/P/D	430/P/D	430/P/D	430/P/D	430/P/D	430/A/D	430/P/D	430/K/D	430/A/D	431/S/D	432/T/D

CPR 1330-34/136 ROT SCOT I/249	CPR 1334-38/137-9 ROT SCOT 1/328	ROT SCOT 1/486 CFR V/52	CFR V/54	CPR 1338-40/135	CPR 1338-40/504 CPP 1338 40/552	CPR 1340-43/152	CFR V/285	CPR 1348-50/383		CPR 1327-30/173		ROT SCOT I/249	ROT SCOT I/249	CFR IV/480	CFR IV/504	CFR V/51	CPR 1340-43/152	CPR 1385-89/82	CPR 1385-89/385	CPR 1388-92/341	CPR 1391-96/436	HP I/388	HP 1/388		CPR 1399-1401/558	HP 1/388	CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1399-1401/558	CPR 1401-05/114-5	CPR 1401-05/287-91	CPR 1401-05/358-9
16/02/31 04/07/33 08/03/34	26/01/35 27/03/35	20/03/37 15/11/37	15/11/37	06/07/38	22/04/40 21/06/40	15/03/41	20/04/42	10/12/49	05/05/25	12/10/27	04/06/33	04/07/33	04/07/33	07/04/36	16/12/36	08/10/37	15/03/41	18/02/86	28/07/88	28/06/90	18/06/94	27/01/97	22/01/97	22/08/99	28/11/99	06/10/99	18/12/99				
1331 1333 1334	1335 1335	1337 1337	1337	1338	1340	1341	1342	1349	1325	1327	1333	1333	1333	1336	1336	1337	1341	1386	1388	1390	1394	1395	1397	1399	1399	1399	1399	1401	1402	1403	1403
DBY NTT DBY&NTT	DBY DBY	DBY DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY NTT	DBY	рвү	DBY	LIN	LIN(L)	LIN	rin(k)	LIN(L)	rin(r)	rin(r)	LIN(L)	LIN(L)	ESS	ESS	ESS	ESS	ESS	ESS	ESS&HRT	ESS	ESS	ESS	ESS	ESS	ESS	ESS
PEACE ARRAYER SHERIFF	ARRAYER ARRAYER	ARRAYER TAXER	TAXER	PEACE/ARRAY	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE	SHERIFF	TAXER	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER
DEYNCOURT DEYNCOURT DEYNCOURT	DEYNCOURT EYNCOURT	DEYNCOURT DEYNCOURT	DEYNCOURT	DEYNCOURT		DEYNCOURT	DEYNCOURT	DEYNCOURT	DONYNGTON	DONYNGTON	DONYNGTON	DONYNGTON	DONYNGTON	DONYNGTON	DONYNGTON	DONYNGTON	DONYNGTON	DOREWARD	DOREWARD	DURWARD	DOREWARD	DOREWARD	DOREWARD	DORWARD	DOREWARD	DOREWARD	DURWARD	DOREWARD	DOREWARD	DOREWARD	DOREWARD
	De								DE	Ы С	Ы	DE	Ы	DE	Ы	DE	DE														
ROGER ROGER ROGER	ROGER ROGER	ROGER ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	REGINALD	REGINALD	REGINALD	REGINALD	REGINALD	REYNOLD	REYNOLD	REYNOLD	REGINALD	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL
432/P/D 432/A/D 432/S/D	432/A/D 432/A/D	432/A/D 432/T/D	432/T/D	432/P/D	432/T/D	432/T/D	432/T/D	432/P/D	433/S/D	433/T/D	433/S/D	433/A/D	433/A/D	433/T/D	433/T/D	433/T/D	433/T/D	434/P/D	434/P/D	434/P/D	434/P/D	434/K/D	434/K/D	434/S/D	434/P/D	434/K/D	434/A/D	434/P/D	434/A/D	434/A/D	434/A/D

.

HP I/388 CFR IX/163	LIST OF MPS/191	CPR 1377-81/514	LIST OF MPS/194	CPR 1381-85/142	CPR 1381-85/247	CPR 1381-85/588-91	LIST OF MPS/215		CPR 1391-96/438	CPR 1391-96/728	CPR 1391-96/729	CPR 1396-99/99	CPR 1396-99/233		CPR 1399-1401/564	CPR 1401-05/114-5			CPR 1317-21/461		CPR 1313-17/50	CPR 1324-27/216-8	LIST OF MPS/75		LIST OF MPS/100		LIST OF MPS/102			CFR IX/146			LIST OF MPS/167	CPR 1364-67/430	LIST OF MPS/169
08/08/79	24/04/79	26/05/80	16/01/80	09/03/82	21/12/82	26/04/85	20/10/85	18/11/87	08/06/94	08/05/96	13/05/96	13/05/97	12/11/97	03/11/99				29/11/18	20/07/19	25/10/20	28/11/13	25/12/25	11/03/30	14/08/37	26/09/37	12/03/38	03/02/38		05/11/79	27/05/79		01/11/22	04/05/66	10/02/67	01/05/68
1404 1379	1379	1380	1380	1382	1382	1385	1385	1387	1394	1396	1396	1397	1397	1399	1401	1402	1408	1318	1319	1320	1313	1325	1330	1337	1337	1338	1338	1298	1379	1379	1289	1322	1366	1367	1368
ESS SRY	SRY	SRY	SRY	HAM	SRY	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	ESS&HRT	ESS	ESS&HRT	BDF	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	LIN	SHR	SHR	NTH	WOR	SOM	SOM	SOM
KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	PEACE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	PEACE	SHERIFF	TAXER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	TAXER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE
DOREWARD DOUEDALE	DOWEDALE	UNDALE	UVEDALE	UVEDALE	UVEDALE	UVEDALE	UVEDALE	OVEDALE	UVEDALE	UVEDALE	UVEDALE	UVEDALE	UVEDALE	DOVEDALE	UVEDALE	UVEDALE	UVEDALE OR OVEDALE	DOVRE	DOVORR	DOVRE	DOIGNEL	DOYNEL	DOYGNEL	DOYNEL	DOYNEL	DOYNEL	DOYNEL	DRAYCOTE	DRAYTON	DRAYTON OF IDESHALE	DRUEL	DUFFORD	DURBURGH	DURBURGH	DURBURGH
			DE	DE	DE			DE	DE		Ы	Ы						Ы	Ы	Ы								DE	DE	DE		DE		DE	
NHOR	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHON	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOC	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	RICHARD	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	HUGH	HUGH	HOCH
434/K/D 435/T/D	435/K/D	435/P/D	435/K/D	435/P/D	435/P/D	435/A/D	435/K/D	435/S/D	435/P/D	435/P/D	435/P/D	435/P/D	435/P/D	435/S/D	435/P/D	435/A/D	435/S/D	436/S/D	436/P/D	436/S/D	437/T/P	437/A/D	437/K/D	437/S/D	437/K/D	437/S/D	437/K/D	437.5/S/D	438/S/D	438/T/D	439/S/D	440/S/D	444/K/D	444/A/D	444/K/D

CFR VIII/113 CFR VIII/126	LIST OF MPS/178			CFR V/142			CPR 1338-40/502	CPR 1340-43/154	CFR V/392	CFR V/434	CFR V/491	CFR VI/5		CPR 1399-1401/209-13		CPR 1401-05/287-91	CPR 1401-05/358-9	LIST OF MPS/203	LIST OF MPS/206		LIST OF MPS/211	CFR X/70	HP I/251	CPR 1281-92/265		LIST OF MPS/1	LIST OF MPS/9		HP I/683		ROT SCOT 1/408	ROT SCOT 1/420	ROT SCOT 1/469	CFR IV/481	ROT SCOT I/501
19/04/71 08/06/71	13/10/72	07/11/73	26/10/76	26/09/39	17/02/40	03/11/40	20/04/40	15/03/41	01/10/44	02/08/45	01/11/46	08/03/47	17/07/98					23/02/83	26/10/83	11/11/84	12/11/84	16/12/84	03/02/88				00/03/00	21/10/91	03/11/91	18/10/92	12/02/36	06/05/36	08/11/36	07/04/36	. 05/10/37
1371 1371	1372	1373	1376	1339	1340	1340	1340	1341	1344	1345	1346	1347	1398	1400	1401	1403	1403	1383	1383	1384	1384	1384	1388	1287	1290	1290	1300	1391	1391	1392	1336	1336	1336	1336	1337
SOM	SOM	SOM&DOR	SOM&DOR	SOM	SOM&DOR	SOM&DOR	SOM	SOM	SOM	SOM	SOM	SOM	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	BDF	BDF	BDF&BKM	BDF	BDF	BDF	LIN	LIN	LIN	NTH	WIL	WIL	HAM	LIN	LIN(K)	rin(k)	LIN(K)	LIN
TAXER TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	TAXER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	ARRAYER
DURBURGH DURBURGH	DURBURGH	DUREBURGH	DURBURGH	DURBERGH	DURBERGH	DURBURGH	DURBURGH	DURBURGH	DURBURGH	DURBURGH	DURBURGH	DOURBOURGH	DYG	DIGGE	DYGG	DYGGE	DYGGE	DYKESWELL	DYKESWELL	DYKESWELL	DYKESWELL	DYKESWELL	DIGSWELL	DYNE	DYME	DYNE	DYN	DYNGLEY	DINGLEY	DYNELAY	DISNY THE YOUNGER	DISNY THE YOUNGER	DISNY THE YOUNGER	DISNY THE YOUNGER	DYSNY
				DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE							DE								DE								
нисн нисн	HUGH	HUGH	HUGH	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM
444/T/D 444/T/D	444/K/D	444/S/D	444/S/D	445/T/D	445/S/D	445/S/D	445/T/D	445/T/D	445/T/D	445/T/D	445/T/D	445/T/D	446/S/D	446/A/D	446/S/D	446/A/D	446/A/D	447/K/D	447/K/D	447/S/D	447/K/D	447/T/D	447/K/D	447.5/P/D	447.5/S/D	447.5/K/D	447.5/K/P	448/S/D	448/K/D	448/S/D	449/A/D	449/A/D	449/A/D	449/T/D	449/A/D

.

C.76/11 m.27 CFR V/491 CPR 1348-50/527 CFR V/234 CPR 1350-54/508 CPR 1358-61/405-7	CPR 1385-9/387 CPR 1401-05/358-9 CPR 1281-92/165 LIST OF MPS/1 CPR 1292-1301/309	CPR 1292-1301/516 LIST OF MPS/18 CPR 1301-07/456 CPR 1307-13/29 LIST OF MPS/26 CPR 1307-13/53	CPR 1307-13/540 CPR 1313-17/207 ROT SCOT 1/204 CPR 1324-27/216-8	ROT SCOT 1/222 CPR 1327-30/429 CPR 1327-30/558 CPR 1327-30/562 CPR 1330-34/136 CPR 1330-34/287 CPR 1330-34/7	CPR 1330-34/43 LIST OF MPS/89 CPR 1334-38/137-9 ROT SCOT 1/328 CPR 1334-38/284 ROT SCOT 1/408
26/02/38 04/01/41 01/11/46 20/02/50 24/05/50 01/10/53 10/02/60	15/06/88 07/11/90	10/05/00 28/02/05 22/07/06 24/12/07 13/10/07 17/03/08	13/05/11 28/11/12 04/12/14 06/11/19 25/12/25	05/10/27 18/05/29 30/03/30 20/05/30 16/02/31 12/02/32	04/03/33 19/09/34 26/01/35 27/03/35 08/02/36 12/02/36
1338 1346 1350 1350 1353 1360	1388 1390 1403 1287 1290	1300 1305 1305 1306 1307 1308	1311 1312 1314 1319 1325	1327 1329 1330 1331 1332 1332	1335 1335 1335 1336 1336
LIN(K) LI	SSX SRY&SSX SSX SSX SSX SRY SSX	X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X	SRY&SSX SSX SSX KEN,SRY,SSX YKS(W) YKS(W)	YKS YKS(W) YKS(W) YKS(W) YKS(W)	YKS(W) YKS(W) YKS(W) YKS(W) YKS(W)
ARRAYER SHERIFF TAXER PEACE PEACE PEACE ARRAYER	ARRAYER SHERIFF ARRAYER PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYFR	PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE	SHERIFF PEACE PEACE(SPECIAL) ARRAYER ARRAYER	ARRAYER PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE	PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER
DYSNY THE YOUNGER DYSNY DISNY DISNY DISNY DYSNY	ECHYNGHAM ECHYNGHAM ECHYNGHAM ECHYNGHAM ECHYNGHAM FCHYNGHAM	ECHINGEHAM ETCHINGEHAM ECHINGHAM ECHINGHAM ECHINGHAMME ECHINGHAMME ECHINGHAM	ECHINGHAM ECHINGHAM ECHNYGHAM ELAND ELAND	ELAND ELAND ELAND ELAND ELAND ELAND	ELAND ELAND ELAND ELAND ELAND ELAND
		3 8 8 8 8 8 8	3 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8	8888888	8888888
WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM JOHN JOHN	NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL	NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC
449/A/D 449/S/D 449/P/D 449/P/D 449/P/D	458/A/D 458/A/D 458/A/D 459/P/D 459/K/D	459/P/D 459/F/D 459/F/D 459/F/D 459/F/D 459/P/D	459/S/D 459/P/D 460/A/D 460/A/D	460/A/D 460/P/D 460/P/D 460/P/D 460/P/D 460/P/D	460/P/D 460/P/D 460/A/D 460/A/D 460/A/D 460/A/D

•

ROT SCOT 1/420 ROT SCOT 1/469	CPR 1338-40/138	ROT SCOT 1/573		LIST OF MPS/111	LIST OF MPS/114	CPR 1340-43/325	CPR 1340-43/546	CPR 1343-45/396	ROT SCOT 1/652	ROT SCOT 1/648	CFR V/491	CPR 1350-54/285		CPR 1354-58/123	CPR 1354-58/227			LIST OF MPS/53	LIST OF MPS/11	LIST OF MPS/I3		LIST OF MPS/156	LIST OF MPS/159	LIST OF MPS/162	CPR 1361-64/529		LIST OF MPS/164	CPR 1364-67/434	CPR 1364-67/430	CPR 1367-70/195	LIST OF MPS/169	LIST OF MPS/171	CPR 1367-70/443-4	FOEDERA III/II/895	CPR 1370-74/119
06/05/36 08/11/36	06/07/38	10/10/39	01/10/40	20/01/40	29/03/40	25/09/41	13/07/42	20/07/44	12/07/44	22/05/44	01/11/46	15/07/52	29/09/54	20/01/55	10/12/55		29/11/18	20/10/18	06/10/20	15/07/21	21/11/60	24/01/61	13/10/62	06/10/63	08/03/64	17/11/65	20/01/65	18/05/67	10/02/67	10/07/68	01/05/68	03/06/69	03/07/70	03/07/70	12/06/71
1336 1336	1338	1339	1340	1340	1340	1341	1342	1344	1344	1344	1346	1352	1354	1355	1355	1291	1318	1318	1320	1321	1360	1361	1362	1363	1364	1365	1365	1367	1367	1368	1368	1369	1370	1370	1371
YKS(W) YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS	YKS	YKS	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	CON	CON	CON	CON	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	OXF&BRK	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF&BRK	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF	BRK,OXF	BRK,OXF	OXF
ARRAYER ARRAYER	PEACE/ARRAY	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	PEACE	UNDER-SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	UNDER-SHERIFF	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER
ELAND	ELAND	ELAND	ELAND	ELAND	ELAND	ELAND	ELAND	ELAND	ELAND	ELAND	ELAND	ELLEFORD	ELLEFORD	ELEFORD	ELEFORD	ELLESFELD	ELMERIGG	ELMERUGGE	ELMERIGG	ELMERIGG	ELMERUGGE	ELMERUGG	ELMERUGG	ELMERUGGE	ELMERUGGE	ELMERUGG	ELMERUGGE	ELMERUGGE	ELMERUGG	ELMERUGGE	ELMMERUGG	ELMERUGG	ELMERUGGE	ELMERUGGE	ELMERUGG
DE	Ш	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE		DE	DE		DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	
NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	WALTER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER
460/A/D 460/A/D	460/P/D	460/A/D	460/S/D	460/K/D	460/K/D	460/P/D	460/P/D	460/P/D	460/A/D	460/A/D	460/T/D	461/P/D	461/S/D	461/P/D	461/P/D	461.5/S/D	462/S/D	462/K/D	462/K/D	462/K/D	463/S/D	463/K/D	463/K/D	463/K/D	463/P/D	463/S/D	463/K/D	463/P/D	463/A/D	463/P/D	463/K/D	463/K/D	463/A/D	463/A/D	463/T/D

AR3/K/D	ROGER	ЦС	FI MFRUGG	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	OXF	1371	24/02/71	LIST OF MPS/174
463/A/D	ROGER	ЫЦ	ELMERUGGE	ARRAYER	OXF	1371	06/02/71	CPR 1370-74/101
463/S/D	ROGER		ELMERUGG	SHERIFF	OXF&BRK	1372	12/12/72	
463/P/D	ROGER	DE	ELMERUGGE	PEACE	OXF	1375	19/02/75	CPR 1374-77/142
464/S/D	WILLIAM	DE	ENEFELD	SHERIFF	ESS&HRT	1355	24/11/55	
464/E/D	WILLIAM	Ы	ENEFELD	ESCHEATOR	ESS&HRT	1355	24/11/55	
464/T/D	WILLIAM	Ы	ENEFELD	TAXER	ESS	1360	13/03/60	CPR 1358-61/344
465/P/P	NHOL		ENGAYNE	PEACE	HUN	1320	18/06/20	CPR 1317-21/460
465/A/L	NHOL		DENGAYNE	ARRAYER	CAM	1335	26/01/35	CPR 1334-38/137-9
4657	NHOL		ENGAYNE	PEACE	NTH	1336	16/10/36	CPR 1334-38/369
465/A/L	NHOL	Ы	ENGAYNE	ARRAYER	CAM	1336	08/11/36	ROT SCOT I/469
465/T/L	NHOL		DENGAYNE	TAXER	CAM	1337	28/10/37	CFR V/51
465/A/L	NHOL	DE	ENGAYNE	ARRAYER	CAM	1337	05/10/37	ROT SCOT 1/501
465/P/L	NHOL	DE	ENGAYNE	PEACE(SPECIAL)	CAM	1338	06/07/38	CPR 1338-40/136
465/P/L	NHOL	DE	ENGAYNE	PEACE	CAM	1338	16/07/38	CPR 1338-40/137
465?	NHOL		DENGAYNE	PEACE/ARRAY	NTH	1338	06/07/38	CPR 1338-40/135
465/A/L	NHOL		DENGAYNE	ARRAYER	CAM	1338	26/02/38	C.76/11 m.27
465/A/L	NHOL		DENGAYNE	ARRAYER	CAM	1338	16/03/38	CPR 1338-40/72
465/K/L	NHOL		DENGAYNE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	CAM	1338	26/07/38	LIST OF MPS/103
4657	NHOL		DENGAYNE	ARRAYER	NTH,RUT	1339	16/02/39	FOEDERA II/II/1070-2
465/K/L	NHOL		DENGAYNE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	CAM	1339	13/10/39	LIST OF MPS/108
465?	NHOL		DENGAIGNE	PEACE	LEC	1340	19/12/40	CPR 1340-43/105
4657	NHOL		DENGAIGNE	PEACE	NTH	1340	19/12/40	CPR 1340-43/106
465/K/L	NHOL		DENGAIGNE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	CAM	1340	12/07/40	LIST OF MPS/115
465/T/L	NHOL		DENGAYNE	TAXER	CAM,HUN	1341	15/03/41	CPR 1340-43/153
465/P/L	NHOL		DENGAYNE	PEACE(SPECIAL)	NTH	1343	01/12/43	CPR 1343-45/181
465/K/L	NHOL		DENGAYNE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	CAM	1343	28/04/43	LIST OF MPS/119
465/T/D	NHOL		DENGAYNE OF TEVERSHAM	TAXER	CAM	1344	01/10/44	CFR V/391
465/S/D	NHOL		ENGEYNE OF TEVERSHAM SHERIFF	1 SHERIFF	CAM&HUN	1345	04/11/45	
						1045	04144145	
465/E/D	NHOL	DE	ENGAYNE OF TEVERSHAM	A ESCHEATOR	CAM&HUN	CHC1	C4/I1/1/PO	
465/T/D	NHOP		DENGAYNE OF TEVJEPSHAM	TAXER	CAM	1345	02/08/45	CFR V/434
465/K/D	NHOL		DENGAYNE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	CAM	1346	11/09/46	LIST OF MPS/122

CPR 1345-48/301 CFR VI/3	LIST OF MPS/125	CFR VI/91	CPR 1350-54/89	LIST OF MPS/129	CPR 1350-54/508	CPR 1350-54/449	LIST OF MPS/148	LIST OF MPS/149	FOEDERA III///415	FOEDERA III/1/440-1	LIST OF MPS/152	LIST OF MPS/155	LIST OF MPS/158		CFR III/82	CPR 1370-74/305	CPR 1370-74/305	LIST OF MPS/179	LIST OF MPS/186		CPR 1381-85/139	CPR 1381-85/246	LIST OF MPS/206		CFR X/68	LIST OF MPS/211			HP I/281
06/05/47 08/03/47	14/01/48	20/07/48	15/03/51	09/02/51	01/12/53	12/02/53	17/04/57	05/02/58	12/01/59	04/08/59	15/05/60	24/01/61	13/10/62	24/10/21	26/12/21	18/11/73	18/11/73	21/11/73	13/10/77	18/10/80	08/03/82	21/12/82	26/10/83	11/11/84	16/12/84	12/11/84	30/01/89	12/12/90	17/01/90
1347 1347	1348	1348	1351	1351	1353	1353	1357	1358	1359	1359	1360	1361	1362	1321	1321	1373	1373	1373	1377	1380	1382	1382	1383	1384	1384	1384	1389	1390	1390
CAM CAM	CAM	CAM	HUN	CAM	HUN	NTH	CAM	CAM	CAM	CAM	CAM	CAM	CAM	ESS&HRT	ESS,HRT	CAM	ESS	CAM	CAM	CAM&HUN	CAM	CAM	CAM	CAM&HUN	CAM	CAM	ESS&HRT	ESS&HRT	CAM
PEACE TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	łam taxer	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF ·	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE
DENGAYNE OF TEVERSHAM DENGAYNE	DENGAYNE	ENGAYNE OF TEVERSHAM TAXER	DENGAYNE	DENGAYNE	DENGAYNE	DENGAYNE	DENGAYNE OF TEVERSHAM	DENGAYNE OF FEVERSHAM	DENGAYNE OF TEVERSHAM	DENGAYNE OF TEVERSHAM	DENGAYNE	DENGAYNE	DENGAYNE	ENGAIGNE	DENGAYNE	ENGLISSH	ENGLISH	ENGLISSH	ENGLYS	ENGLYSSH	ENGLYSSH	ENGLYSSH	ENGLYSSH	ENGLYSSH	ENGLISSH	ENGLYSSH	ENGLISSHE	ENGLYS	ENGLISH
																							DE						
NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY
465/P/D 465/T/D	465/K/D	465/T/D	465/P/L	465/K/L	465/P/L	465/P/L	465/K/D	465/K/D	465/A/D	465/A/D	465/K/D	465/K/D	465/K/D	466/S/D	466/T/D	467/P/D	467/P/D	467/K/D	467/K/D	467/S/D	467/P/D	467/P/D	467/K/D	467/S/D	467/T/D	467/K/D	467/S/D	467/E/D	467/K/D

LIST OF MPS/I11 CPR 1321-24/264 CPR 1324-27/231 LIST OF MPS/60 CPR 1327-30/430 LIST OF MPS/76 CPR 1330-34/136 LIST OF MPS/79 CPR 1330-34/19 LIST OF MPS/79 CPR 1330-34/19 CPR 1330-34/19	CPR 1330-34/419 LIST OF MPS/102 LIST OF MPS/102 LIST OF MPS/109 LIST OF MPS/111 CPR 1343-45/490 LIST OF MPS/16 CPR 1307-13/73 CPR 1307-13/73 CPR 1307-13/473 LIST OF MPS/46 LIST OF MPS/46 LIST OF MPS/13 CPR 1321-24/96-7 LIST OF MPS/15 CPR 1321-24/96-7 CPR 1321-24/96-7 LIST OF MPS/15 CPR 1321-24/96-7 LIST OF MPS/15 CPR 1321-24/96-7 LIST OF MPS/15 CPR 1321-24/96-7 LIST OF MPS/15 CPR 1321-24/96-7 LIST OF MPS/15 LIST OF MPS/15 LIST OF MPS/15 LIST OF MPS/15 LIST OF MPS/15 LIST OF MPS/15	
20/01/23 09/03/23 27/08/25 18/11/25 14/12/26 14/12/26 18/05/29 11/03/30 16/02/31 21/03/32 09/09/32 16/03/32	26/03/33 19/09/34 03/02/38 20/01/40 28/02/05 17/03/08 28/02/05 17/03/08 28/02/05 28/02/05 28/02/05 28/02/05 28/02/13 29/09/13 29/09/13 29/09/13 29/09/13 29/09/13 29/01/15 15/07/21 15/07/21 15/07/21 18/05/22 05/04/23 05/04/23 24/04/28 11/03/30 24/11/82	
1323 1325 1325 1326 1326 1326 1326 1332 1333 1332 1332	1333 1334 1338 1335 1345 1345 1345 1345 1312 1313 1322 1323 1322 1323 1323 132	1
SHR SHR,STS SHR,STS SHR SHR SHR SHR SHR SHR SHR SHR	SHR,SHR,SHR,SHR,SHR,SHR,SHR,SHR,SHR,SHR,	
KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE FEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE FEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	
ERCALEWE ERCALWE ERCALOWE ERCALEWE ERCALEWE ERCALEWE ERCALEWE ERCALEWE ERCALEWE ERCALEWE ERCALEWE ERCALEWE ERCALEWE	ERCALWE ERCALEWE ERCALEWE ERCALEWE ERCALEWE ERCALEWE ERCALEWE LERCEDEKNE ERCEDEKNE ERCEDEKNE ERCEDEKNE LERCEDEKNE LERCEDEKNE LERCEDEKNE LERCEDEKNE LERCEDEKNE ERCEDEKNE ERCEDEKNE LERCEDEKNE ERCEDEKNE ERCEDEKNE	
**************************************	化化化化化 化化化化化化化化化化化化化化化化化化化化化化化化化化化化化化化化	
WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	
468/K/D 468/K/D 468/K/D 468/K/D 468/K/D 468/K/D 468/K/D 468/K/D 468/K/D 468/K/D 468/K/D	468/A/D 468/K/D	

CFR VII/127 CFR VII/111 CFR IX/148	ROT SCOT II/68 LIST OF MPS/15 CPR 1307-13/66 LIST OF MPS/29 CPR 1313-17/49	CPR 1313-17/109 CPR 1313-17/123 CPR 1313-17/529 CPR 1317-21/176 CPR 1317-21/348	CFR III/10 CPR 1317-21/459 LIST OF MPS/14 LIST OF MPS/17 CPR 1321-24/123	CPR 1321-24/130-1 CPR 1321-24/130-1 CPR 1327-30/172 LIST OF MPS/76 CPR 1330-34/137 LIST OF MPS/79 CPR 1330-34/287	CPR 1330-34/295 LIST OF MPS/83 LIST OF MPS/80 CPR 1334-38/137-9 ROT SCOT I/328 CFR IX/143 LIST OF MPS/26
08/06/71 28/03/71 12/12/72 27/05/79 06/12/81	07/09/84 14/10/02 25/04/08 27/04/09 28/11/13	20/11/14 13/04/14 05/06/14 05/08/16 26/05/18 30/11/19	06/11/19 18/06/20 15/07/21 14/11/22 16/05/22	12/10/27 12/10/27 16/10/28 11/03/30 16/02/31 30/09/31	21/03/32 09/09/32 16/03/35 26/01/35 26/01/35 27/03/35 18/06/25 31/10/99 31/10/99
1371 1371 1372 1379	1302 1302 1308 1309 1313	1314 1314 1316 1316 1318	1319 1320 1321 1322	1322 1322 1328 1330 1331	1332 1332 1335 1335 1335 1335 1335 1335
YKS YKS(E) YKS&NBL&CUL&WES YKS(E) YKS	YKS(E) SOM SOM SOM	SOM&DOR SOM SOM SOM SOM	SOM SOM BRK SOM	MOS S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S	SOM SOM SOM SOM SOM&DOR BDF BDF BDF NBL
TAXER TAXER ESCHEATOR TAXER SHERIFF	ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER	SHERIFF PEACE PEACE TAXER PEACE PEACE TAXER	TAXER PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER	ARRAYER ARRAYER TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PFACF	PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER ARRAYER SHERIFF TAXER SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE
ERGHOME ERGHOME ERGHUM ERGHOM ERGUM	ERLEYE ERLEYE ERLEGH ERLEGH ERLEGH	ERLE ERLE ERLE ERLE ERLE CERLE DERLEYE	ERLEYE ERLE ERLEE ERLEE ERLE OF CHERLETON ERLEYE	ERLEYE ERLEYE ERLEGH ERLEGH ERLE ERLE ERLE	ERLEYE ERLE ERLE ERLEGH ERLEGH ERLE ESTON OF HOLM ESTON OF HOLM EURE
			88888	3 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8	2888888888
VVILLIAM VVILLIAM VVILLIAM VVILLIAM	VILLIAM JOHN JOHN JOHN	NHON NHON NHON	NHO NHO NHO NHO NHO NHO NHO	NHO NHO NHO NHO NHO NHO NHO NHO NHO NHO	JOHN JOHN JOHN JOHN THOMAS THOMAS
471/T/D 471/T/D 471/E/D 471/T/D 471/S/D	471/A/D 472/P/L 472/P/L 472/P/L	472/S/D 472/P/D 472/P/D 472/P/D 472/P/D 472/P/D	472/T/D 472/P/D 472/K/D 472/K/D 472/K/D	472/AUD 472/AUD 472/KUD 472/KUD 472/KUD 472/KUD	472/P/ID 472/P/ID 472/A/ID 472/A/ID 472/A/ID 473/T/L 473/S/ID 474/K/ID

CPR 1307-13/520		CPR 1313-17/50	ROT SCOT 1/120	LIST OF MPS/195	LIST OF MPS/197	CPR 1381-85/253			CPR 1391-96/292	HP I/728	CPR 1391-96/437			CPR 1396-99/98	CPR 1396-99/237	CPR 1396-99/236	HP 1/728	CPR 1399-1401/562	CPR 1399-1401/567	CPR 1399-1401/209-13	HP 1/728	CPR 1399-1401/567	CPR 1399-1401/562	CPR 1399-1401/567	CPR 1401-05/294	CPR 1401-05/284	CPR 1401-05/287-91	CPR 1401-05/287-91	CPR 1348-50/516	CPR 1350-54/92	CFR VI/334			LIST OF MPS/164	CPR 1364-67/145
10/03/10 16/12/12	03/02/13	28/11/13	24/03/14	05/11/80	16/09/81	20/12/82	15/11/89	21/10/91	23/02/93	20/01/93	18/06/94	09/11/95	03/11/97	01/02/97	12/11/97	12/11/97	22/01/97	28/11/99	28/11/99	18/12/99	06/10/99								02/02/50	28/05/51	25/02/52	10/11/54	10/11/54	20/01/65	23/01/66
1310 1312	1313	1313	1314	1380	1381	1382	1389	1391	1393	1393	1394	1395	1397	1397	1397	1397	1397	1399	1399	1399	1399	1400	1401	1401	1403	1403	1403	1403	1350	1351	1352	1354	1354	1365	1366
YKS NBL,YKS	TRENT (N)	YKS(N)	YKS	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	YKS	NBL	YKS	NBL	YKS	NBL	NBL	NBL	YKS(N)	YKS	NBL	YKS(N)	YKS(N)	YKS	YKS(N)	NBL	YKS(N)	NBL,YKS	YKS(N)	NBL	YKS(N)	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	HEF	HEF
SHERIFF TAXER	ESCHEATOR	TAXER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	TAXER	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE
EURE EURE	EURE	EURE	EURE	EUYR	EUYR	EUER	EUERE	EUER	EUERE	EUER	EUERE	EUER	EURE	EUERE	IUERE	IUERE	EUER	IVERE	IVERE	EUER	EUER	IVERE	IVERE	IVERE	EUERE	EUERE	EUERE	EURE	EVERARD	EVERARD	EVERARD	EVERARD	EVERARD	EYNESFORD	EYNESFORD
DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE		DE		BE	DE	DE			DE	DE			DE	DE	DE		DE	DE	DE						DE	DE
NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL
474/S/D 474/T/D	474/E/D	474/T/D	474/A/D	475/K/D	475/K/D	475/P/D	475/S/D	475/S/D	475/P/D	475/K/D	475/P/D	475/S/D	475/S/D	475/P/D	475/P/D	475/P/D	475/K/D	475/P/D	475/P/D	475/K/D	475/K/D	475/P/D	475/P/D	475/P/D	475/A/D	475/A/D	475/A/D	475/A/D	476/P/D	476/P/D	476/T/D	476/S/D	476/E/D	477/K/L?	477/P/L?

CPR 1364-67/283 CPR 1364-67/364-5	LIST OF MPS/166	CPR 1364-67/434	CPR 1364-67/430	CPR 1370-74/107	LIST OF MPS/180	FOEDERA III/II/1045	LIST OF MPS/182	CPR 1377-81/45	CPR 1374-77/496-500	LIST OF MPS/184	CPR 1377-81/38-40	CFR IX/163	CPR 1377-81/471-4	LIST OF MPS/195	CPR 1381-85/72-3	CPR 1381-85/138	CPR 1381-85/251	LIST OF MPS/203	CPR 1381-85/347	CPR 1388-92/136	CPR 1388-92/138	CPR 1388-92/342	CPR 1391-96/435		CPR 1396-99/238	CPR 1399-1401/560	CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1399-1401/560	CPR 1401-05/287-91	CFR X/46		LIST OF MPS/187	CFR IX/142	CFR IX/226	LIST OF MPS/201
17/05/66 26/10/66	04/05/66	15/11/67	10/02/67	22/03/71	21/11/73	02/01/76	12/02/76	77170/20	29/04/77	27/01/77	01/07/77	08/08/79	20/03/80	05/11/80	07/07/81	08/03/82	20/12/82	23/02/83	26/01/84	15/07/89	10/11/89	28/06/90	18/06/94	03/11/97	12/11/97	28/11/99	18/12/99			27/05/84	07/11/93	13/10/77	27/05/79	07/12/80	06/10/82
1366 1366	1366	1367	1367	1371	1373	1376	1376	1377	1377	1377	1377	1379	1380	1380	1381	1382	1382	1383	1384	1389	1389	1390	1394	1397	1397	1399	1399	1401	1403	1384	1393	1377	1379	1380	1382
HEF HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	НЕҒ	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	WAR&LEC	LEC	LEC	LEC	LEC	LEC	SHR	SHR	MDX	BRK	нкт	BRK
PEACE ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	TAXER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	TAXER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE
EYNESFORD EYNESFORD	EYNESFORD	EYNESFORD	EYNESFORD	EYNESFORD	EYNESFORD	EYNESFORD	EYNESFORD	EYNESFORD	EYNESFORD	EYNESFORD	EYNESFORD	EYNESFORD	EYNESFORD	EYNESFORD	EYNESFORD	EYNESFORD	EYNESFORD	EYNESFORD	EYNESFORD	EYNESFORD	EYNESFORD	EYNESFORD	EYNESFORD	EYNESFORD	EYNESFORD	EYNESFORD	EYNESFORD	EYNESFORD	EYNESFORD	EYTON	EYTON	FARNDON	FARYNDON	FARNDON	FARYNDON
DE	DE	DE	DE	Ы	DE		DE	E	Ы	H	Ы	Ы		Ы	Ы		B	DE				DE		DE			DE		DE		Ы	DE			
NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHON	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOR	NHON	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHON	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOC	NHOL	NHOL	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS
477/P/L? 477/A/L?	477/K/L?	477/P/L?	477/A/L?	477/P/D?	477/K/D?	477/A/D?	477/K/D?	477/P/D?	477/A/D?	477/K/D?	477/A/D?	477/T/D?	477/A/D?	477/K/D?	477/A/D?	477/P/D?	477/P/D?	477/K/D?	477/P/D?	477/P/D?	477/P/D?	477/P/D?	477/P/D?	477/S/D	477/P/D	477/P/D	477/A/D	477/P/D	477/A/D	478/T/D	478/S/D	479/K/D	479/T/D	479/T/D	479/K/D

.

479/T/D	THOMAS	L L	FARYNDON	TAXER	HRT	1385	06/12/85 20/04/85	CFR X/115
4/9/A/D	THOMAS	ЦF Н	Z	AKKAYEK Suteret	BKK Cyceeddy	1303	23/04/03	18-000/00-1001 240
4/9/2/0	HIICH		EANTINUON EASTOLE		UST & BUNN NEK	1377	05/05/77	CPR 1374-77/487
480/P/D	HUGH		FASTOLF	PEACE	NFK	1378	04/02/78	CPR 1377-81/96
480/T/D	HUGH		FASTOLF	TAXER	NFK	1381	16/03/81	CFR IX/248
480/P/D	HUGH		FASTOLF	PEACE	KEN	1385	12/02/84	CPR 1385-89/81
480/A/D	HUGH			ARRAYER	KEN	1385	15/04/85	CPR 1381-85/588-91
480/S/D	HUGH		FASTOLF	SHERIFF	NFK&SFK	1389	15/11/89	
480/P/D	HUGH		FASTOLF	PEACE	SFK	1389	15/07/89	CPR 1388-92/137
480/P/D	HUGH		FASTOLF	PEACE	SFK	1389	10/11/89	CPR 1388-92/139
480/P/D	HUGH		FASTOLF	PEACE	SFK	1390	28/06/90	CPR 1388-92/342
480/K/D	HUGH		FASTOLF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	NFK	1390	12/11/90	HP I/506
481/S/D	HENRY	E	FAUCUMBERG	SHERIFF	DBY&NTT	1318	29/11/18	
481/A/D	HENRY	Ы	FAUCOMBERGE	ARRAYER	YKS(E)	1322		CPR 1321-24/177
481/S/D	HENRY	끰	FAUCOMBERGE	SHERIFF	DBY&NTT	1323	01/06/23	
481/S/D	HENRY	DE	FAUCOMBERGE	SHERIFF	YKS	1325	26/02/25	
481/S/D	HENRY	DE	FAUCOMBERGE	SHERIFF	YKS	1327	04/02/27	
481/S/D	HENRY	巴	FAUCOMBERGE	SHERIFF	YKS	1328	13/08/28	
481/K/D	HENRY	DE	FAUCOMBERG	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	NTT	1328	24/04/28	LIST OF MPS/68
481/K/D	HENRY	DE	FAUCONBERGE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	NTT	1328	31/07/28	LIST OF MPS/70
482/P/D	NHOL		FAUCOMBERGE	PEACE	YKS(N)	1331	16/02/31	CPR 1330-34/136
482/P/D	NHOL	DE	FAUCOMBERGE	PEACE	YKS(N)	1332	12/02/32	CPR 1330-34/287
482/P/D	NHOL	DE	FAUCOMBERGE	PEACE	YKS(N)	1332	21/03/32	CPR 1330-34/7
482/P/D	NHOL		FAUCOMBERGE	PEACE	YKS(N)	1333	04/03/33	CPR 1330-34/443
482/A/D	NHOL	DE	FAUCOMBERGE	ARRAYER	YKS(N)	1334	23/10/34	ROT SCOT I/283
482/A/D	NHOL	믱	FAUCUMBERGE	ARRAYER	YKS(N)	1335	26/01/35	CPR 1334-38/137-9
482/S/D	NHOL	DE	FAUCUMBERGE	SHERIFF	YKS	1341	19/11/41	
482/E/D	NHOL	DE	FAUCOMBERGE	ESCHEATOR	YKS	1341	19/11/41	
482/A/D	NHOL	Ш	FAUCONBERGE	ARRAYER	YKS	1341	01/09/41	ROT SCOT 1/615
482/T/D	NHOL		FAUCOMBERGE, SHERIFF OF YORKSHIRE	TAXER	YKS	1342	20/04/42	CFR V/285
482/A/D	NHOL	DE	FAUCOMBERGE	ARRAYER	YKS	1344	12/07/44	ROT SCOT 1/652
482/A/D	NHOL	DE	FAUCOMBERGE	ARRAYER	YKS(N)	1344	22/05/44	ROT SCOT 1/648
483/A/D	WILLIAM	DE	FACOUMBERGE	ARRAYER	SOM	1316	26/03/16	CPR 1313-17/460
483/K/D	WILLIAM	DE	FAUCOMBERGE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SOM	1319	06/05/19	LIST OF MPS/56
483/K/D	WILLIAM	DE	FACUNBERGE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SOM	1321	15/07/21	LIST OF MPS/14

LIST OF MPS/113 CPR 1324-27/53	CPR 1324-27/77-9	CPR 1324-21/33 CPR 1321-24/424		LIST OF MPS/68	CPR 1327-30/557	CPR 1327-30/567		CFR IX/144	CFR IX/187	ROT SCOT II/66	CFR X/73	CPR 1385-9/475	CPR 1388-92/136		HP I/538	CPR 1391-96/292	CPR 1391-96/437	CPR 1292-1301/593	CPR 1307-13/53	ROT SCOT I/68	ROT SCOT I/100		CPR 1324-27/77-9	CPR 1324-27/20	ROT SCOT I/389	LIST OF MPS/113			CPR 1340-43/453	CFR V/286	CPR 1340-43/591	CPR 1350-54/89	LIST OF MPS/141
20/10/24 17/11/24	23/12/24	04/06/24	05/11/28	24/04/28	12/03/30	16/07/30	04/12/07	27/05/79	04/03/80	10/08/84	16/12/84	08/06/88	15/07/89	02/11/90	12/11/90	23/02/93	18/06/94	12/05/01	17/03/08	05/08/09	18/06/11	30/05/12	23/12/24	27/08/24	25/11/35	29/03/40	08/03/41	19/11/41	01/05/42	20/04/42	02/01/43	15/03/51	16/08/52
1324 1324	1324	1324	1328	1328	1330	1330	1307	1379	1380	1384	1384	1388	1389	1390	1390	1393	1394	1301	1308	1309	1311	1312	1324	1324	1335	1340	1341	1341	1342	1342	1343	1351	1352
SOM DOR	DOR,SOM		DEV	SOM	DEV	DEV	NBL	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL (TYNEDALE)	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL
KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARKAYEK Appaved	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	ARRAYER	TAXER	ARRAYER	PEACE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	PEACE	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE
FACOMBERGE FAUCOMBERGE	FAUCOMBERGE	FAUCOMBERGE	FAUCOMBERGE	FAUCOMBERGE	FAUCOMBERGE	FAUCOMBERGE	FAUDON	FELTON	FELTON	FELTON	FELTON	FELTON	FELTON	FELTON	FELTON	FELTON	FELTON	FELTON	FELTON	FELTON	FELTON	FELTON	FELTON	FELTON	FELTON	FELTON	FELTON	FELTON	FELTON	FELTON, SHERIFF OF NORTHUMBERLAND	FELTON	FELTON	FELTON THE ELDER
DE	DE		L L L L L L	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE		DE	DE		DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE
WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	ROBERT	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM
483/K/D 483/A/D	483/A/D	483/A/D	483/S/D	483/K/D	483/P/D	483/P/D	484/S/D	485/T/D	485/T/D	485/A/D	485/T/D	485/A/D	485/P/D	485/S/D	485/K/D	485/P/D	485/P/D	486/A/D	486/P/D	486/A/D	486/A/D	486/S/D	486/A/D	486/A/D	487/A/D	487/K/D	487/S/D	487/E/D	487/P/D	487/T/D	487/P/D	487/P/D	487/K/D

CPR 1350-54/450		ROT SCOT I/196	CPR 1321-24/123	CPR 1324-27/8-11	CPR 1324-27/53	CPR 1324-27/77-9		CPR 1330-34/416	CPR 1338-40/504	CPR 1340-43/453	ROT SCOT I/648	ROT SCOT I/652	CPR 1350-54/89	CPR 1350-54/450		CFR VIII/229	CFR VIII/268	CFR IX/56	LIST OF MPS/189	CFR X/48	CFR X/73	CFR X/115	CFR X/157				ROT SCOT I/652	CFR V/436	CFR V/483	CFR VI/3	CFR VI/45	CFR VI/91	CFR VI/416		CPR 1401-05/114-5
02/04/53 23/00/53	12/10/19	08/06/19	16/05/22	01/08/24	17/11/24	23/12/24	19/02/25	20/03/33	22/04/40	01/05/42	22/05/44	18/08/44	15/03/51	02/04/53	07/11/73	06/12/73	14/11/74	14/11/77	20/10/78	27/05/84	16/12/84	06/12/85	28/11/86	10/02/99	06/07/44	06/07/44	18/08/44	02/08/45	05/10/46	08/03/47	25/08/47	20/07/48	08/05/54	09/11/95	
1353	1310	1319	1322	1324	1324	1324	1325	1333	1340	1342	1344	1344	1351	1353	1373	1373	1374	1377	1378	1384	1384	1385	1386	1399	1344	1344	1344	1345	1346	1347	1347	1348	1354	1395	1402
NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	DEV	DEV
EACE	KNIGHT OF SHIKE SUEDICE	ARRAYFR	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	TAXER	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	ARRAYER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	N SHERIFF	ARRAYER
FELTON		FENWYR	FENEWYK	FENWIK	FENWYK	FENWYK	FENWYK	FENWYK	FENWYK	FENWYK	FENWYK	FENWYK	FENWYK	FENWYK	FENWYK	FENWYK	FENWYK	FENNEWYK	FENNEWYK	FENWYK	FENWYK	FENWYK	FENWYK	FENWYK	FENWYK	FENWYK	FENWYK	FENWYK	FENWYK	FENWYK	FENWYK	FENWYK	FENWYK	FERERS OF CHIREHETON	FERERS
DE	52		DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE		DE	DE	DE		DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE		
WILLIAM	WILLIAM	NHO	NHOP	NHON	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	WILLIAM	WILLIAM
487/P/D	487/K/D	488/S/D 488/A/D	488/A/D	488/A/D	488/A/D	488/A/D	488/S/D	488/A/D	488/T/L	488/P/L	488/A/L	488/A/L	488/P/L	488/P/L	489/S/D	489/T/D	489/T/D	489/T/D	489/K/D	489/T/D	489/T/D	489/T/D	489/T/D	489/S/D	491/S/D	491/E/D	491/A/D	491/T/D	491/T/D	491/T/D	491/T/D	491/T/D	491/T/D	492/S/D	492/A/D

•

CFR IX/143	CFR X/20		LIST OF MPS/161		LIST OF MPS/164	CPR 1364-67/364-5	CPR 1364-67/430	LIST OF MPS/168	CPR 1370-74/119	LIST OF MPS/173	LIST OF MPS/175	CFR VIII/193	LIST OF MPS/177	CPR 1374-77/139	LIST OF MPS/182	CPR 1377-81/45	CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/38-40	CPR 1377-81/471-4		CPR 1313-17/474	CPR 1317-21/349	CPR 1321-24/123	CPR 1321-24/274	CPR 1364-67/364-5		CPR 1367-70/418	LIST OF MPS/174	LIST OF MPS/176	CPR 1370-74/119	LIST OF MPS/179	LIST OF MPS/183	LIST OF MPS/187	CPR 1377-81/312	CFR IX/145
07/11/73 27/05/79	28/11/83	18/01/62	06/10/63	16/01/64	20/01/65	26/10/66	10/02/67	01/05/68	12/06/71	24/02/71	08/06/71	24/12/72	13/10/72	06/12/75	12/02/76	02/07/77	29/04/77	01/07/77	20/03/80	06/08/16	08/06/16	30/11/19	16/05/22	05/04/23	26/10/66	29/11/69	20/06/70	24/02/71	08/06/71	12/06/71	13/10/72	12/02/76	13/10/77	22/02/79	27/05/79
1373 1379	1383	1362	1363	1364	1365	1366	1367	1368	1371	1371	1371	1372	1372	1375	1376	1377	1377	1377	1380	1316	1316	1319	1322	1323	1366	1369	1370	1371	1371	1371	1372	1376	1377	1379	1379
ESS&HRT ESS	DOR	DEV	нкт	ESS&HRT	HRT	нкт	нкт	нкт	нкт	нкт	нкт	HRT	нкт	нкт	HRT	HRT	HRT	нкт	нкт	NFK&SFK	NFK	NFK	NFK	NFK,SFK	WAR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR
SHERIFF TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE		PEACE	TAXER
LILLOL FILIOLL	FILLOLL	FISHACRE	FITLYNG	FITLYNG	FITLYNG	FITLYNG	FITLYNG	FITLYNG	FITLYNG	FITLYNG	FITLYNG	FITLYNG	FITLYNG	FYTHYNG	FITLYNG	FITHYNG	FITLYNG	FITLYNG	FITLYNG		FYTTON	FITTON	FITTON	FITTON	FYTON	FYTON	FYTON	FYTON	FYTON	FYTON	FYTON	FYTON	FYTON	FITON	FYTON
					DE			DE		DE	Ы		Ы		DE					Ы	BC	B	BC	Ы											
NHOL	NHOL	MARTIN	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD
493/S/D 493/T/D	493/T/P	494/S/D	495/K/D	495/S/D	495/K/D	495/A/D	495/A/D	495/K/D	495/T/D	495/K/D	495/K/D	495/T/D	495/K/D	495/P/D	495/K/D	495/P/D	495/A/D	495/A/D	495/A/D	496/S/D	496/T/D	496/T/D	496/A/D	496/A/D	497/A/D	497/S/D	497/P/D	497/K/D	497/K/D	497/T/D	497/K/D	497/K/D	497/K/D	497/P/D	497/T/D

CPR 1381-85/86 CPR 1381-85/138 LIST OF MPS/200	CFR V/285 CFR V/284	LIST OF MPS/9 LIST OF MPS/12	CPR 1374-77/136 CPR 1374-77/496-500 LIST OF MPS/186 CPR 1377-81/38-40	LIST OF MPS/189 CPR 1377-81/471-4 CFR IX/225 CPR 1381-85/86	LIST OF MPS/198 CPR 1381-85/249 LIST OF MPS/200 LIST OF MPS/202 CPR 1381-85/502	CPR 1381-85/588-91 CPR 1381-85/588-91 HP I/643 CPR 1381-85/138 CPR 1381-85/138 LIST OF MPS/201
14/12/81 08/03/82 07/05/82 19/11/41 19/11/41	20/04/42 20/04/42 05/03/00	06/03/00 20/01/01 14/10/03 26/12/11	05/07/75 05/04/77 13/10/77 01/07/77	25/11/78 20/10/78 20/03/80 07/12/80 14/12/81	16/09/81 24/11/82 21/12/82 07/05/82 06/10/82 10/02/85	29/04/85 29/04/85 01/10/86 24/11/82 08/03/82 21/12/82 06/10/82
1381 1382 1382 1341	1342 1342	1300 1301 1303 1311	1375 1377 1377 1377	1378 1378 1380 1380 1381	1381 1382 1382 1382 1382	1385 1385 1386 1382 1382 1382 1382
WOR WOR WOR OXF&BRK OXF&BRK	BRK OXF	LIN LIN LIN SOMBOR	DOR DOR DOR	SRY&SSX SSX DOR SSX SSX	SSX SOM&DOR SSX SSX SSX	SSX SSX GLS GLS GLS GLS GLS
PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF ESCHEATOR	TAXER TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF	PEACE ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER	SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER TAXER PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE	ARRAYER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF SHERIFF PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE
FYTON FYTON FITZ-ELYS FITZ ELYS	FITZ ELYS, SHERIFF OF BERKSHIRE FITZ ELYS, SHERIFF OF OXFORDSHIRE	FIL' EUSTACHI FIL' EUSTACHI FITZ EUSTACE FITZ EUSTACE EITZ UEDBEDT	FITZ HERBERD FITZ HERBERD FITZ HERBERT FITZ HERBERT	FITZ HERBEARD FITZ HERBERD FITZ HERBERD FITZ HERBERT FITZ HERBERD	FITZ HERBERD FITZ HERBERD FITZ HERBERD FITZ HERBERD FITZ HERBERD FITZ HERBERD	FITZ HERBERT FITZ HERBERD FITZ HERBERT FILJUS JOHANNIS FILZ NICHOLL FITZ NICHOLL FITZ NICHOLL FITZ NICHOLL FITZ NICHOL
RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD ROBERT ROBERT	ROBERT ROBERT	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	EDMUND EDMUND EDMUND EDWARD	EDMUND EDMUND EDMUND EDMUND EDMUND	EDMUND EDMUND EDMUND EDMUND EDMUND	EDMUND EDWARD MATTHEW THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS
497/P/D 497/P/D 497/K/D 498/S/D 498/S/D	498/T/D 498/T/D	499/K/D 499/K/D 499/S/D 499/S/D	500/A/D 500/A/D 500/K/D 500/A/L	500/S/D 500/K/D 500/A/D 500/7/D 500/P/D	500/K/D 500/K/D 500/K/D 500/K/D 500/K/D	500/A/D 500/A/L 500/K/D 500.5/S/D 501/8/D 501/P/D 501/K/D

Page 119

LIST OF MPS/203 LIST OF MPS/206 LIST OF MPS/206 HP I/398 HP I/398 HP I/398 HP I/398	CPR 1401-05/137-8 CPR 1401-05/137-8 CPR 1401-05/358-9 HP I/398 CPR VIII/111 CFR VIII/126 CFR VIII/386 CFR VIII/386	CFR IX/54 CFR IX/54 CFR IX/225	CFR X/117 CFR VIII/126 CFR VIII/12 LIST OF MPS/190 CFR IX/163 CPR 1377-81/471-4 CPR 1381-85/140-1	CPR 1381-85/252 LIST OF MPS/211 CFR X/70 LIST OF MPS/208 CPR 1381-85/588-91 HP I/251 CPR 1388-92/137
23/02/83 26/10/85 20/10/85 01/10/86 20/01/93 27/01/95 06/10/95	10/11/64 28/03/71 08/06/71 04/03/77	04/05/17 14/11/77 25/11/78 26/10/76 07/12/80	06/12/85 08/06/71 28/03/71 24/04/79 08/08/79 20/03/80 08/03/82	20/12/82 12/11/84 16/12/84 29/04/85 29/04/85 01/10/86 18/11/87 15/07/89
1383 1383 1385 1386 1393 1395	1402 1402 1402 1406 1371 1371	1377 1378 1376 1380	1385 1371 1371 1379 1379 1380	1382 1384 1384 1385 1385 1385 1385
GLS GLS GLS SLS SLS SLS SLS SLS SLS SLS	GLS GLS GLS SOM WIL VIL VIL SOM	SOM SOM BDF&BKM BKM	8KM 8DF 8DF 8DF 8DF 8DF	BDF BDF BDF BDF BDF BDF BDF BDF
KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIKE ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER ARNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF TAXER TAXER	IAXER TAXER SHERIFF SHERIFF TAXER	TAXER TAXER TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER ARRAYER PEACE	PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF PEACE
FITZ NICHOL FITZ NICHOL FITZ NICHOL FITZNICHOL FITZNICHOL FITZNICHOL	FITZNICHOL FITZNICHOL FITZNICHOL FITZNICHOL FITZ PAYN FITZ PAYN FITZ PAYN	FITZ PAYN FITZ PAYN FITZ PAYN FITZ RICHARD OF OLNEY FITZ RICHARD OF OLNEYE	FITZ RICHARD OF OLNEY FITZ RICHARD SON OF RICHARD FITZ RICHARD FITZ RICHARD SON OF RICHARD FITZ RICHARD FITZ RICHARD	FITZ RICHARD FITZ RICHARD FITZ RICHARD FITZ RYCHARD FITZ RICHARD FITZ RICHARD FITZ RICHARD FITZ RICHARD
		DE		
THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS JOHN JOHN JOHN JOHN	NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL	JOHN RALPH RALPH RALPH RALPH RALPH RALPH	RALPH RALPH RALPH RALPH RALPH RALPH RALPH RALPH
501/K/D 501/K/D 501/K/D 501/K/D 501/K/D 501/K/D	501/K/D 501/A/D 501/K/D 501/K/D 502/S/D 502/T/D 502/T/D	502/1/D 502/1/D 502/S/D 503/S/D 503/1/D	503/T/D 504/T/D 504/T/D 504/T/D 504/T/D 504/P/D 504/P/D	504/P/D 504/K/D 504/K/D 504/K/D 504/K/D 504/F/D 504/P/D

CPR 1361-64/528 CPR 1364-67/144	CPR 1364-67/364-5	CPR 1367-70/194	LIST OF MPS/168	CPR 1370-74/119	LIST OF MPS/173	CFR VIII/193		CPR 1324-27/229	CPR 1324-27/286	CPR 1324-27/292	CPR 1334-38/370	CFR IV/504	CFR IV/480	CFR V/51	LIST OF MPS/96	CPR 1338-40/136	LIST OF MPS/108	FOEDERA II/II/1070-2	LIST OF MPS/115	CPR 1338-40/500	CPR 1340-43/154	CPR 1340-43/154	CPR 1343-45/293	CPR 1343-45/297	CPR 1348-50/383	CPR 1350-54/85			FOEDERA III/I/415	FOEDERA III/I/440-1	CPR 1358-61/405-7	CPR 1358-61/413		CPR 1381-85/85	LIST OF MPS/209
08/03/64 03/05/65	26/10/66	10/07/68	01/05/68	12/06/71	24/02/71	24/12/72	12/12/74	28/08/25	28/02/26	08/06/26	16/10/36	16/12/36	07/04/36	08/10/37	13/01/37	06/07/38	13/10/39	16/02/39	12/07/40	20/04/40	15/03/41	15/03/41	27/05/44	19/06/44	25/10/49	15/03/51	10/11/54	10/11/54	12/01/59	04/08/59	10/02/60	28/03/60	25/11/78	14/12/81	29/04/84
1364 1365	1366	1368	1368	1371	1371	1372	1374	1325	1326	1326	1336	1336	1336	1337	1337	1338	1339	1339	1340	1340	1341	1341	1344	1344	1349	1351	1354	1354	1359	1359	1360	1360	1378	1381	1384
нкт нкт	HRT	нкт	нкт	HRT	HRT	нкт	ESS&HRT	нкт	нкт	нкт	HRT	HRT	HRT	HRT	нкт	нкт	нкт	нкт	нкт	ESS,HRT	ESS	нкт	нкт	HRT	нкт	нкт	ESS&HRT	ESS&HRT	нкт	нкт	нкт	HRT	ESS&HRT	ESS	ESS
PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE/ARRAY	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE
FITZ SYMOND		FITZ SYMOND	FITZ SYMOND	FILZ SIMOND	FITZ SYMOND	FITZ SYMOND	FITZ SIMON	FUIZ SIMOND	FITZ SIMOND	FITZ SIMOND	FITZ SIMON	FITZ SIMOUND	FIZ SIMOUN	FITZ SIMOUND	FITZ SYMOND	FITZ SIMOND	FITZ SIMOND	FITZ SYMONN	FITZ SIMOND	FITZSIMOND	FITZ SIMOND	FITZ SIMOND	FITZ SIMOND	FITZ SIMON	FITZ SIMON	FITZ SYMOND	FITZ SYMOND	FITZ SYMOND	FITZ SIMOND	FITZ SIMOND	FITZ SIMON	FITZSYMOND	FITZ SYMOND	FITZ SYMOND	FITZ SYMNOD
									Ē																										
EDWARD	EDWARD	EDWARD	EDWARD	EDWARD	EDWARD	EDWARD	EDWARD	HUGH	HUGH	HDCH	HUGH	HUGH	HUGH	HUGH	HUGH	HUGH	HUGH	HUGH	HUGH	HUGH	HUGH	HDCH	HDCH	HOUH	HUGH	HUGH	HUGH	HUGH	HUGH	HUGH	HUGH	HOUH	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL
505/P/D	0/1/cnc	505/P/D	505/K/D	505/T/D	505/K/D	505/T/D	505/S/D	506/P/P	506/P/P	506/P/P	506/P/L	506/T/L	506/T/L	506/T/L	506/K/L	506/P/L	506/K/D	506/A/D	506/K/D	506/T/D	506/T/D	506/T/D	506/P/D	506/P/D	506/P/D	506/P/D	506/S/D	506/E/D	506/A/D	506/A/D	506/A/D	506/A/D	507/S/D	507/P/D	507/K/D

CPR 1381-85/588-91 LIST OF MPS/214 HP I/388	CPR 1377-81/38-40 CPR 1374-77/496-500 CFR IX/144 CPR 1377-81/471-4	CPR 1381-85/588-91 CFR X/143 LIST OF MPS/159	LIST OF MPS/166 CPR 1364-67/364-5 CPR 1364-67/430 LIST OF MPS/173 LIST OF MPS/175 CPR 1370-74/120	CFR VIII/193 LIST OF MPS/182 LIST OF MPS/185 LIST OF MPS/185 CPB 1377_81/572	CFR 1381-95/197 CPR 1381-95/197 CPR 1381-85/142 CPR 1381-85/252 LIST OF MPS/199 CPR 1381-85/347 LIST OF MPS/199 CPR 1381-85/388-91 CPR 1385-89/254
26/04/85 20/10/85 09/09/88 10/07/14 07/02/48	01/07/77 29/04/77 27/05/79 20/03/80	01/11/83 28/02/85 26/10/76 27/05/79 13/10/62	04/05/66 26/10/66 10/02/67 24/02/71 08/06/71 12/05/71	24/12/72 10/12/76 13/10/77 27/01/77 05/11/79 05/11/79	05/04/61 16/09/81 08/03/82 20/12/82 07/05/82 22/02/84 22/02/84 22/02/84 29/04/85 08/07/86
1385 1385 1388 1314 1348 1361	1377 1377 1379 1380	1383 1385 1376 1379 1379	1366 1366 1367 1371 1371	1372 1376 1376 1377 1377	1381 1382 1382 1382 1382 1385 1385
ESS ESS VES DEV DEV	CON CON CON	CON CON ESS&HRT ESS LEC	LE C C C C C	LEC WAR&LEC LEC LEC LEC WAR&LEC	
ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE UNDER-SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF	ARRAYER ARRAYER TAXER ARRAYER	SHERIFF ARRAYER SHERIFF TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER	TAXER ESCHEATOR KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF	PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER PFACF
FITZ SYMOND FITZ SYMOND FITZSYMOND FITZ WALTER FITZ WARYN	FITZ WAUTER FITZ WAUTER FITZ WAUTER FITZ WAUTER	FITZ WAUTER FITZ WAUTER FITZ WILLIAM FITZ WILLIAM FLAUMVILE	FLAUMVILL FLAUMVILL FLAUMVILL FLAMVILL FLAMVILL FLAUNVILL	FLAMVILL FLAMVILL FLAUMVILL FLAUMVILL FLAUMVILL FLAUMVILL	FLAMVILL FLAMVILL FLAMVILL FLAMVILL FLAMVILL FLAMVILL FLAMVILL FLAMVILL FLAMVILL
			DE	D	
JOHN JOHN JOHN ALMARIC ALMARIC	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM ROBERT ROBERT WILLIAM	William William William William William	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM
507/A/D 507/K/D 507/K/D 508/S/D 509/S/D	510/A/D 510/A/D 510/T/D 510/A/D	510/S/D 510/A/D 511/S/D 512/K/D	512/K/D 512/A/D 512/A/D 512/K/D 512/K/D 512/K/D	512/T/D 512/E/D 512/K/D 512/K/D 512/K/D	512/P/ID 512/P/ID 512/P/ID 512/P/ID 512/P/ID 512/P/ID 512/P/ID 512/A/ID 512/A/ID

HP I/470	HP I/470	HP 1/470		CPR 1388-92/136	CPR 1388-92/343	HP I/470	CPR 1391-96/437	CFR IX/53	CFR IX/143		LIST OF MPS/202	CPR 1381-85/502	CFR X/72	CPR 1385-89/81		CPR 1385-9/217	CPR 1388-92/139	CPR 1388-92/343				LIST OF MPS/126	LIST OF MPS/128			CPR 1340-43/153			LIST OF MPS/195	CPR 1381-85/139	LIST OF MPS/201	LIST OF MPS/215	HP I/502	CPR 1385-9/217	CPR 1385-89/385
01/10/86 Hi 01/12/88				15/07/89 CI	28/06/90 CI				_		_	_		-	20/10/86	12/09/86 CI	10/11/89 C		25/12/15	20/12/44			_	16/05/32			18/10/51		_	08/03/82 C	06/10/82 LI		_	-	08/07/87 C
1386 1388	1388	1388	1389	1389	1390	1391	1394	1377	1379	1382	1382	1384	1384	1385	1386	1386	1389	1390	1315	1344	1344	1348	1348	1332	1332	1341	1351	1351	1380	1382	1382	1385	1386	1386	1387
LEC WAR&LEC	LEC	LEC	WAR&LEC	LEC	LEC	LEC	LEC	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	WOR	SRY&SSX	SRY&SSX	SRY	SRY	LAN	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS&WELSH MARCH	MDX	MDX	MDX	MDX	XDM	MDX	MDX
KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ESCHEATOR	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	TAXER	PEACE	UNDER-SHERIFF	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	UNDER-SHERIFF	SHERIFF	TAXER	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	PEACE
FLAMVILLE FLAMVILL	FLAMVILLE	FLAMVILLE	FLAMVILL	FLAMVILLE	FLAMVILL	FLAMVILLE	FLAMVILL	FLORE	FLORE	FLORE	FLORE	FLORE	FLORE	FLORIE	FLORE OF OAKHAM	FLORE OF OKEHAM	FLORE	FLORE	FOKENHAM	FORESTER	FORESTER	FORESTER	FORESTER	FOUCHER	FOXCOTE	FOXCOTE	FOXCOTE	FOXCOTE	FRAUNCEYS	FRAUNCEYS	FRAUNCEYS	FRAUNCEYS	FRANCIS	FRAUNCEYS	FRAUNCEYS
																			DE		Щ	Е	LE		DE	DE	DE	DE							
WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	NHOL	REGINALD	REYNOLD	REGINALD	REGINALD	ROBERT	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	ADAM	ADAM	ADAM	ADAM	ADAM	ADAM	ADAM
512/K/D 512/S/D	512/K/D	512/K/D	512/E/D	512/P/D	512/P/D	512/K/D	512/P/D	513/T/D	513/T/D	513/S/D	513/K/D	513/P/D	513/T/D	513/P/D	513/S/D	513/A/D	513/P/D	513/P/D	514/S/D	515/S/D	515/E/D	515/K/D	515/K/D	516/S/D	517/S/D	517/T/D	517/S/D	517/E/D	519/K/D	519/P/D	519/K/D	519/K/D	519/K/D	519/A/D	519/P/D

•

HP 1/502	CPR 1388-92/138	CPR 1388-92/341	HP 1/502		CPR 1396-99/239	HP 1/502	CPR 1399-1401/561	CPR 1399-1401/561	CPR 1401-05/287-91	CPR 1401-05/358-9	LIST OF MPS/177		CFR IX/149		LIST OF MPS/208	LIST OF MPS/214	CPR 1385-89/82	CPR 1385-89/385	HP 1/327	HP 1/327	CPR 1385-9/475		CPR 1388-92/136	CPR 1388-92/139	CPR 1388-92/343		CPR 1396-99/235	HP I/601	CPR 1399-1401/564	HP I/601	CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1399-1401/564	HP I/601		CPR 1401-05/137-8
03/02/88	10/11/89	28/06/90	12/11/90	18/10/92	20/12/97	17/09/97	28/11/99				13/10/72	07/11/73	27/05/79	12/02/91	29/04/84	20/10/85	14/04/86	06/12/88	03/02/88	88/60/60	08/06/88	15/11/89	15/07/89	10/11/89	28/06/90	11/11/94	12/11/97	22/01/97	28/11/99	06/10/99	18/12/99				
1388	1389	1390	1390	1392	1397	1397	1399	1401	1403	1403	1372	1373	1379	1391	1384	1385	1386	1388	1388	1388	1388	1389	1389	1389	1390	1394	1397	1397	1399	1399	1399	1401	1401	1402	1402
MDX	MDX	XDX	MDX	ESS&HRT	MDX	XDX	MDX	MDX	MDX	MDX	DBY	DBY&NTT	DBY	DBY&NTT	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY&NTT	DBY	DBY	DBY	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS
KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	TAXER	ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER
FRANCIS	FRAUNCEYS	FRAUNCEYS	FRANCIS	FRAUNCEYS	FRAUNCEYS	FRANCIS	FRAUNCEYS	FRAUNCEYS	FRAUNCEYS	FRAUNCEYS	FRAUNCEYS	FRAUNCEYS	FRANCEYS OF TYKENHALE	FRAUNCEYS THE ELDER	FRAUNCEYS	FRAUNCEYS	FRAUNCEYS	FRAUNCEYS	FRANCIS	FRANCIS	FRAUNCEYS	FRAUNCEYS	FRAUNCEYS	FRAUNCEYS	FRAUNCEYS	FRAUNCEYS	FRAUNCEYS	FRANCIS	FRAUNCEYS	FRANCIS	FRAUNCEYS	FRAUNCEYS	FRANCIS	FRAUNCEYS	FRAUNCEYS
ADAM	ADAM	ADAM	ADAM	ADAM	ADAM	ADAM	ADAM	ADAM	ADAM	ADAM	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT
519/K/D	519/P/D	519/P/D	519/K/D	519/S/D	519/P/D	519/K/D	519/P/D	519/P/D	519/A/D	519/A/D	520/K/D	520/S/D	520/T/D	520/E/L?	521/K/D	521/K/D	521/P/D	521/P/D	521/K/D	521/K/D	521/A/D	521/S/D	521/P/D	521/P/D	521/P/D	521/S/D	521/P/D	521/K/D	521/P/D	521/K/D	521/A/D	521/P/D	521/K/D	521/S/D	521/A/D

•

CPR 1401-05/287-91	HP I/601			CPR 1334-38/284				CFR V/284	LIST OF MPS/90	LIST OF MPS/103	CFR V/90	LIST OF MPS/106	CPR 1345-8/395	CFR VI/18	LIST OF MPS/127	CFR VI/90	CPR 1348-50/583			CPR 1348-50/383	LIST OF MPS/129	LIST OF MPS/141						CFR IV/354			CFR VI/5	CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/38-40	LIST OF MPS/187
				08/02/36	19/11/41	19/11/41	24/02/42	20/04/42	26/05/35	26/07/38	20/08/38	14/01/39	08/08/47	01/02/47	31/03/48	20/07/48	26/10/49	13/06/49	13/07/49	10/11/49	09/02/51	16/08/52	20/05/18	02/07/24		05/02/32	07/12/33	28/03/33	27/11/46	27/11/46	08/03/47	29/04/77	01/07/77	13/10/77
1403 1404	1404	1406	1408	1336	1341	1341	1342	1342	1335	1338	1338	1339	1347	1347	1348	1348	1349	1349	1349	1349	1351	1352	1318	1324		1332	1333	1333	1346	1346	1347	1377	1377	1377
STS STS	STS	DBY&NTT	STS	YKS(W)	LIN	LIN	RUT	LIN	BDF	BDF	BDF	BDF	BDF	BDF	BKM	BDF	BDF	BDF&BKM	BDF&BKM	BKM	BDF	BDF	KEN	KEN		KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN
ARRAYER Sherife	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	PEACE	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	ESCHEATOR	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	PEACE	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF		SHERIFF	SHERIFF	TAXER	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	TAXER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE
	FRANCIS	FRAUNCEYS	FRAUNCEYS	FRAUNK	FRAUNK	FRANK	FRANK	FRAUNK, SHERIFF OF LINCOLNSHIRE	FREMBAUD	FERMBAUD	FERMEBAUDE	FERMBAUD	FERUMBAUD	FREMBAUT	FERMBAUD	FERMBAUD	FERMBAUD	FREMBAUD	FREMBAUD	FERMBAUD	FERMBAUD	FERMBAND	FRENYNGHAM	FRENYNGHAM, SON OF	RALPH	FRENYNGHAM	FREINYNGHAM	FRENYNGHAM	FRENYNGHAM	FRENYNGHAM	FREMYNGHAM	FRENYNGHAM	FRENYNGHAM	FRENYNGHAM
																			DE				DE	DE		DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE
ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	NHOL	NHOL		NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHON	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL
521/A/D	521/S/D	521/S/D	521/S/D	522/P/P	522/S/D	522/E/D	522/E/D	522/T/D	523/K/D	523/K/D	523/T/D	523/K/D	523/P/D	523/T/D	523/K/D	523/T/D	523/P/D	523/S/D	523/E/D	523/P/D	523/K/D	523/K/D	524/S/D	524/S/D		524/S/D	524/S/D	524/T/D	524/S/D	524/E/D	524/T/L	525/A/D	525/A/D	525/K/D

CPR 1377-81/49		CPR 1377-81/471-4	CPR 1381-85/77	CPR 1381-85/84	CPR 1377-81/574	CPR 1381-85/72-3	LIST OF MPS/197	CFR IX/250	CPR 1381-85/248	CPR 1381-85/346	CPR 1381-85/348	CPR 1385-89/81	CPR 1381-85/588-91	CPR 1381-85/588-91	CPR 1385-89/84	CPR 1385-9/176	CPR 1385-9/176	CPR 1385-89/253	CPR 1385-9/547	CPR 1388-92/137	CPR 1388-92/341	CPR 1388-92/344		CPR 1391-96/435	CPR 1391-96/728	CPR 1396-99/228	CPR 1396-99/237	CPR 1396-99/437	CPR 1399-1401/560	HP I/453	CPR 1399-1401/209-13		CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1399-1401/560	CPR 1401-05/114-5	
01/04/78	25/11/78	20/03/80	02/09/81	14/12/81	14/05/81	10/07/81	16/09/81	03/05/81	21/12/82	18/10/83	29/02/84	12/02/84	26/04/85	24/01/85	24/05/86	14/05/86	24/05/86	28/06/87	19/08/88	15/07/89	28/06/90	24/12/90	07/11/93	18/06/94	01/05/96	22/07/97	12/11/97	26/04/99	28/11/99	06/10/99	18/12/99					20/11/57
1378	1378	1380	1381	1381	1381	1381	1381	1381	1382	1383	1384	1385	1385	1385	1386	1386	1386	1387	1388	1389	1390	1390	1393	1394	1396	1397	1397	1399	1399	1399	1399	1400	1400	1401	1402	1357
KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN
PEACE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF
FRENYNGHAM	FRENYNGHAM	FREMYNGHAM	FRENYNGHAM	FRENYNGHAM	FRENYNGHAM	FRENYNGHAM	FRENYNGHAM	FRENYNGHAM	FRENYNGHAM	FRENYNGHAM	FRENYNGHAM	FRENYNGHAM	FRENYNGHAM	FRENYNGHAM	FRENYNGHAM	FRENYNGHAM	FRENYNGHAM	FRENYNGHAM	FREMYNGHAM	FRENYNGHAM	FRENYNGHAM	FRENYNGHAM	FRENYNGHAM	FRENYNGHAM	FRENYNGHAM	FRENYNGHAM	FRENYNGHAM	FRENYNGHAM	FRENYNGHAM	FRENINGHAM	FRENYNGHAM	FRENYNGHAM	FRENYNGHAM	FRENYNGHAM	FRENYNGHAM	FRENYNGHAM
	DE	DE		DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE					DE																						DE
NHOL	NHOL	NHON	NHON	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHON	NHOL	NHOR	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	RALPH
525/P/D	525/S/D	525/A/D	525/P/D	525/P/D	525/A/D	525/A/D	525/K/D	525/T/D	525/P/D	525/P/D	525/P/D	525/P/D	525/A/D	525/A/D	525/P/D	525/A/D	525/A/D	525/P/D	525/A/D	525/P/D	525/P/D	525/P/D	525/S/D	525/P/D	525/P/D	525/P/D	525/P/D	525/P/D	525/P/D	525/K/D	525/A/D	525/P/D	525/A/D	525/P/D	525/A/D	526/S/D

FOEDERA III/I/415 FOEDERA III/I/440-1 CDR 1358_61/7	LIST OF MPS/159	CFR IX/249		CFR VI/335			ROT SCOT I/781	LIST OF MPS/148	LIST OF MPS/150	FOEDERA III/I/440-1	LIST OF MPS/156	LIST OF MPS/159	LIST OF MPS/162	CPR 1364-67/364-5	LIST OF MPS/166	CPR 1364-67/430		LIST OF MPS/169	LIST OF MPS/171	CFR VIII/127	CFR VIII/111		C.76/11 m.27	FOEDERA III/I/243			CPR 1307-13/54			LIST OF MPS/7		CPR 1292-1301/611	CPR 1301-07/201
12/01/59 04/08/59 20/03/61	13/10/62	16/03/81	29/10/96	25/02/52	16/02/55	16/02/55	07/08/55	17/04/57	05/02/58	04/08/59	24/01/61	13/10/62	06/10/63	26/10/66	04/05/66	10/02/67	27/11/68	01/05/68	03/06/69	08/06/71	28/03/71	31/08/61	26/02/38	24/05/52	21/11/60	24/01/04	17/03/08	22/05/11	20/10/15		18/04/00	24/10/01	06/02/04
1359 1359 1361	1361	1381	1396	1352	1355	1355	1355	1357	1358	1359	1361	1362	1363	1366	1366	1367	1368	1368	1369	1371	1371	1361	1338	1352	1360	1304	1308	1311	1315	1298	1300	1301	1304
KEN KEN	KEN KEN	CAM	CAM&HUN	LIN(L)	LIN	LIN&RUT	LIN	LIN	LIN	LIN	LIN	LIN	LIN	rin(r)	LIN	rin(r)	LIN	LIN	LIN	LIN	rin(r)	CAM&HUN	SFK	CAM	CAM&HUN	SOM&DOR	SOM	DEV	SOM&DOR	NTT	DBY&NTT	NTT	DBY,LEC,NTT,WAR
ARRAYER ARRAYER DEACE	PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	SHERIFF	TAXER	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	DF JOHN SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	PEACE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER
FREMYNGHAM	FRENYNGHAM FRENYNGHAM	FULBOURNE	FULBURNE	FULNETBY	FULNETBY	FULNETBY	FULNETBY	FULNETBY	FULNETBY	FULNETBY	FULNETBY	FULNETBY	FULNETBY	FULNETBY	FULNETBY	FULNETBY	FULNETBY	FULNETBY	FULNETBY	FULNETBY	FULNETBY	FOURNEUX, SON OF JOHN	FOURNEUX	FOURNEUX	FOURNEUX	FURNEAUS	FURNEAUS	FURNEUX	FURNEAUX	FURNEUS	FURNEAUX	FURNEAUX	FURNEAUX
DE	DE	ł		DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE		DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE
RALPH RALPH	RALPH RAI PH	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	EDMUND	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	MATTHEW	MATTHEW	MATTHEW	MATTHEW	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD
526/A/D 526/A/D	526/P/D 526/K/D	527/T/D	527/S/D	528/T/D	528/S/D	528/E/D	528/A/D	528/K/D	528/K/D	528/A/D	528/K/D	528/K/D	528/K/D	528/A/D	528/K/D	528/A/D	528/S/D	528/K/D	528/K/D	528/T/D	528/T/D	529/S/D	530/A/P	530/A/D	530/S/D	531/S/D	531/P/D	531/S/D	531/S/D	532/K/D	532/S/D	532/T/D	532/T/D

CPR 1301-07/456	CFR X/69	CPR 1385-9/387			CPR 1399-1401/209-13					CPR 1292-1301/612		CPR 1301-07/76	CPR 1301-07/187	ROT SCOT 1/97	CPR 1313-17/460	CFR VIII/192	LIST OF MPS/180	CPR 1377-81/126	CPR 1377-81/513	LIST OF MPS/195	CPR 1381-85/85	CFR IX/249	CPR 1381-85/139	CPR 1381-85/252			CPR 1385-9/475	CPR 1388-92/343	HP I/550		HP 1/550	CPR 1391-96/438	CPR 1391-96/587		CPR 1396-99/233	
22/07/06	16/12/84	13/06/88	01/12/96	17/11/98	18/12/99		17/04/30			01/11/01	04/10/02	07/11/02	25/02/03	20/05/11	20/06/16	24/12/72	21/11/73	10/01/78	26/05/80	05/11/80	14/12/81	03/05/81	08/03/82	20/12/82	20/10/85	30/11/88	08/06/88	28/06/90	17/01/90	21/10/91	20/01/93	18/06/94	12/02/95	01/12/96	12/11/97	
1306	1384	1388	1396	1398	1399	1291	1330	1293	1298	1301	1302	1302	1303	1311	1316	1372	1373	1378	1380	1380	1381	1381	1382	1382	1385	1388	1388	1390	1390	1391	1393	1394	1395	1396	1397	1399
NTT	SSX	SSX	SRY&SSX	SRY&SSX	SSX	CON	GLS	GLS	CAM&HUN	OXF	GLS	OXF	GLS	CAM, HUN	OXF	TTN	NTT	NTT	NTT	NTT	NTT	DBY,NTT	NTT	NTT	DBY&NTT	DBY&NTT	NTT	NTT	NTT	DBY&NTT	NTT	NTT	TTN	DBY&NTT	NTT	DBY&NTT
TAXER	TAXER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	UNDER-SHERIFF	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	TAXER	SHERIFF	TAXER	PEACE(SPECIAL)	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	ARRAYER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	PEACE	ESCHEATOR
FURNEAUX	FENES	FENES	FYENYS	FYENS	FYENYS	GAEL	GAMAGE	GARDINIS	GARDINIS	GARDINIS	GARDINIS	GARDINIS	GARDINIS	GARDINIS	GARDINIS	GAYTEFORD	GAYTFORD	GAYTEFORD	GAYTFORD	GAYTFORD	GAYTFORD	GAYTFORD	GAYTFORD	GAYTFORD	GEYTFORD	GAITEFORD	GAYTFORD	GAYTFORD	GATEFORD	GAYTFORD	GATEFORD	GAYTFORD	GAYTFORD	GAYTFORD	GAYTEFORD	GAYTEFORD
DE						DE		DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	Ы	Ы	ЫО	DE	D	DE	DE	DE	Ы	DE		DE	ЫC	DE										
RICHARD	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	HUMPHREY	WILLIAM	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	NHOP	NHOL	NHOL	NHON	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHON	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOC	NHOL	NHOL	NHOP	NHOP	NHOR	NHOL	NHOL
532/T/D	533/T/D	533/A/D	533/S/D	533/S/D	533/A/D	533.5/S/D	534/S/D	535/S/D	535/S/D	535/T/D	535/S/D	535/T/D	535/P/D	535/A/D	535/A/D	537/T/D	537/K/D	537/P/D	537/P/D	537/K/D	537/P/D	537/T/D	537/P/D	537/P/D	537/S/D	537/E/D	537/A/D	537/P/D	537/K/D	537/S/D	537/K/D	537/P/D	537/P/D	537/S/D	537/P/D	537/E/D

Page 128

CPR 1396-99/436 CPB 1300-1401/563	HP 1/550	CPR 1399-1401/209-13		CPR 1399-1401/563	CPR 1401-05/287-91	CPR 1292-1301/298	CPR 1292-1301/517	LIST OF MPS/10	CPR 1292-1301/613		CPR 1301-07/457		CPR 1307-13/184		CFR VIII/112	CFR VIII/127	LIST OF MPS/36	LIST OF MPS/43	LIST OF MPS/47	CPR 1317-21/459		LIST OF MPS/I4	CPR 1321-24/123	CPR 1321-24/96-7	CPR 1321-24/274	CPR 1321-24/430	CPR 1321-24/424	CPR 1324-27/8-11			LIST OF MPS/68	CPR 1327-30/431	CPR 1327-30/564	CPR 1327-30/570-1	LIST OF MPS/74
08/02/99 28/11/00	06/10/99	18/12/99					10/05/00	20/05/00	04/11/01	14/05/03	22/07/06	23/10/07	26/08/09	28/04/65	28/03/71	08/06/71	23/07/12	23/09/13	20/01/15	18/06/20	07/10/21	15/07/21	16/05/22	25/03/22	05/04/23	14/06/24	04/06/24	01/08/24	04/02/27	13/10/28	24/04/28	23/05/29	10/06/30	28/07/30	11/03/30
1399	1399	1399	1401	1401	1403	1297	1300	1300	1301	1303	1306	1307	1309	1365	1371	1371	1312	1313	1315	1320	1321	1321	1322	1322	1323	1324	1324	1324	1327	1328	1328	1329	1330	1330	1330
NTT	N I I N T T	NTT NTT	DBY&NTT	NTT	NTT	HAM	SRY	SRY	SRY	SRY&SSX	SRY	SRY&SSX	SRY	NFK&SFK	NFK	NFK	SSX	SSX	SSX	SRY,SSX	SRY&SSX	SSX	SRY	SSX	SRY	HAM,SRY,SSX	KEN,SRY,SSX	SSX	SRY&SSX	SRY&SSX	SSX	SRY,SSX	SRY	SRY	SSX
PEACE			SHERIFF	PEACE	ARRAYER	TAXER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	SHERIFF	TAXER	SHERIFF	TAXER	SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE
GAYTEFORD	GAYTFORD		GAYTEFORD	GAYTFORD	GAYTEORD	GEDDING OF SURREY	GEDDYNG	GEDDYNG	GEDDING	GEDDINGGE	GEDDINGGE	GEDDINGGES	GEDDINGHAM	GENEYE	GENEYE	GENEYE	GENTIL	GENTIL	GENTYL	GENTYL	GENTIL	GENTIL	GENTIL	GENTYL	GENTIL	GENTIL	GENTIL	GENTIL	GENTIL	GENTIL	GENTIL	GENTIL	GENTIL	GENTIL	GENTIL
						DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE																						
NHOL	NHOL	NHO	NHO	NHOL	NHOI	WAI TER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS
537/P/D	537/P/D	537/K/D	537/S/D	537/P/D	537/A/D	538/T/D	538/P/D	538/K/D	538/T/D	538/S/D	538/T/D	538/S/D	538/T/D	539/S/D	539/T/D	539/T/D	540/K/L	540/K/L	540/K/L	540/P/D	540/S/D	540/K/D	540/A/D	540/A/D	540/A/D	540/A/D	540/A/D	540/A/D	540/S/D	540/S/D	540/K/D	540/P/D	540/P/D	540/A/D	540/K/D

CPR 1330-34/137 LIST OF MPS/79	CPR 1330-34/286	ROT SCOT I/249	CPR 1334-38/209	CPR 1334-38/137-9	ROT SCOT I/328	ROT SCOT 1/373	ROT SCOT I/408	ROT SCOT I/406		CPR 1301-07/509	LIST OF MPS/26	CPR 1307-13/184	ROT SCOT 1/97	LIST OF MPS/31	CPR 1313-17/474	ROT SCOT I/170	ROT SCOT I/196	CFR III/10	CPR 1317-21/349			CPR 1317-21/461	CPR 1321-24/46	CPR 1321-24/274	LIST OF MPS/209	HP I/464	HP 1/464		CPR 1401-05/292				CPR 1301-07/201		ROT SCOT I/249
16/02/31 30/09/31	12/02/32	04/07/33	26/07/35	26/01/35	27/03/35	12/08/35	12/02/36	10/02/36	07/08/07	19/03/07	13/10/07	26/08/09	20/05/11	08/08/11	08/06/16	06/06/17	08/06/19	06/11/19	30/11/19	23/10/20	05/10/20	18/06/20	02/01/22	05/04/23	29/04/84	03/02/88	27/01/94	19/11/99			16/10/01	03/10/02	06/02/04		04/07/33
1331 1331	1332	1333	1335	1335	1335	1335	1336	1336	1307	1307	1307	1309	1311	1311	1316	1317	1319	1319	1319	1320	1320	1320	1322	1323	1384	1388	1394	1399	1403	1299	1301	1302	1304	1294	1333
SSX SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SRY,SSX	SSX	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	SOM&DOR	HAM	SOM&DOR	DOR, HAM, SOM, WIL	NFK&SFK	ESS
PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	UNDER-SHERIFF	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	UNDER-SHERIFF	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	TAXER	SHERIFF	ARRAYER
GENTIL GENTIL	GENTIL	GENTIL	GENTIL	GENTIL	GENTIL	GENTIL	GENTIL	GENTIL	GENTIL	GENTIL	GENTIL	GENTIL	GENTYL	GENTYLL	GENTIL	GENTIL	GENTIL	GENTIL	GENTIL	GENTIL	GENTIL	GENTIL	GENTIL	GENTIL	GERARD	GERARD	GERARD	GERARD	GERARD	GERBERGE	GERBERGE	GERBERGE	GERBERGE	GERBERGE	GERNET
											Щ			Щ																	н				
NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	WILLIAM	НЕИКҮ
540/P/D 540/K/D	540/P/D	540/A/D	540/P/D	540/A/D	540/A/D	540/A/D	540/A/D	540/A/D	541/S/D	541/A/D	541/K/D	541/T/D	541/A/D	541/K/D	541/T/D	541/A/D	541/A/D	541/T/D	541/T/D	541/S/D	541/S/D	541/P/D	541/A/D	541/A/D	543/K/D	543/K/D	543/K/D	543/S/D	543/A/D	544/S/D	544/S/D	544/S/D	544/T/D	544.5/S/D	545/A/D

•

ROT SCOT 1/406 LIST OF MPS/101 CFR V/283	CPR 1364-67/430 CPR 1377-81/38-40 CFR IX/163 CPR 1377-81/471-4 CPB V//8	CPR 1292-1301/103 LIST OF MPS/8 CPR 1292-1301/515 LIST OF MPS/9	LIST OF MPS/10 CPR 1301-07/456 CPR 1307-13/30	CPR 1327-30/172 LIST OF MPS/195 CPR 1381-85/77 CPR 1381-85/84 CPR 1381-85/248 LIST OF MPS/209	CPR 1381-85/588-91 CPR 1385-9/176 CPR 1292-1301/516 CPR 1292-1301/613 CPR 1301-07/76 CPR 1307-13/76	CZICI-INCI MAD
10/02/36 03/02/38 29/07/42 29/07/42 20/04/42 07/12/64					26/04/85 24/05/86 18/10/87 10/05/00 04/11/01 07/11/02	-
1336 1338 1342 1342 1364	1367 1377 1379 1380	1294 1298 1300 1300	1306 1306 1315 1319	1327 1305 1381 1381 1381 1382	1385 1386 1387 1300 1301 1302	1JJU/
ESS ESS ESS&HRT ESS&HRT&MDX ESS FSS&HRT	E E S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S	NTH WAR WAR&LEC WAR	WAR WAR WAR WAR CAM&HUN CAM&HUN ESS&HRT	ESS Wil Ken Ken Ken	KEN KEN SRY&SSX HAM HAM	HAM
ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF ESCHEATOR TAXER SHFRIFF	ARRAYER ARRAYER TAXER ARRAYER ARRAYER	TAXER TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER PEACE SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF	TAXER SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER ARRAYER SHERIFF SHERIFF PEACE TAXER TAXER	TAXER
GARNET GERNET GERNET GERNET GERNET GERNOLIN	GERNOUN GERNOUN GERNOUN GERNOUN GERNOUN	GEYTON GEYTON GAYTONE GAYTON GAYTON GAYTON	GAYTON GAYTON GEYTON GIFFARD GIFFARD GIFFARD	GIFFARD GILBERD GILDEFORD GULDEFORD GULDEFORD GULDEFORD GULDEFORD	GULDEFORD GULDEFORD GLAUMORGAN GLAMORGAN GLAMORGAN GLAMORGAN	GLAMORGAN
				D D E E E		Ш
HENRY HENRY HENRY HENRY HENRY	NHOC NHOC	PHILIP PHILIP PHILIP PHILIP PHILIP	PHILIP PHILIP RALPH RALPH RALPH RALPH	RALPH JOHN WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT	ROBERT
545/A/D 545/K/D 545/K/D 545/E/D 545/E/D 545/T/D	546/A/D 546/A/D 546/A/D 546/A/D	54717/D 54717/D 5471K/D 54718/D 54718/D	547/K/D 547/K/D 548/S/D 548/S/D 548/S/D 548/S/D	548/T/D 549/S/D 550/F/D 550/P/D 550/P/D 550/Y/D	550/A/D 550/A/D 550/S/D 550.25/S/D 550.25/P/D 550.25/T/D 550.25/T/D	550.25/T/D

ROT SCOT I/469 LIST OF MPS/95	CFR V/53	CFR V/51	LIST OF MPS/98	CPR 1338-40/139	FOEDERA II/II/1070-2	LIST OF MPS/110	CFR VI/3		CPR 1292-1301/593	LIST OF MPS/14	CPR 1385-89/81	HP I/728			CPR 1388-92/137	CPR 1388-92/343	HP I/728	CFR VIII/388		CFR X/216	CPR 1330-34/295	LIST OF MPS/87		LIST OF MPS/96	LIST OF MPS/96	CPR 1338-40/137	LIST OF MPS/103	LIST OF MPS/101	LIST OF MPS/102	LIST OF MPS/105	LIST OF MPS/110	LIST OF MPS/113	LIST OF MPS/116	CFR V/285	LIST OF MPS/119
08/11/36 23/09/36	12/10/37	08/10/37	26/09/37	06/07/38	16/02/39	20/01/40	08/03/47		12/05/01	14/10/02	16/02/86	01/10/86	30/11/87	01/12/88	15/07/89	28/06/90	03/11/91	04/03/77	16/12/81	10/03/88	21/03/32	21/02/34	26/12/36	13/01/37	13/01/37	27/07/38	26/07/38	03/02/38	03/02/38	26/07/38	20/01/40	29/03/40	23/04/41	20/04/42	28/04/43
1336 1336	1337	1337	1337	1338	1339	1340	1347	1292	1301	1302	1386	1386	1387	1388	1389	1390	1391	1377	1381	1388	1332	1334	1336	1337	1337	1338	1338	1338	1338	1338	1340	1340	1341	1342	1343
ESS ESS	ESS	ESS	ESS	ESS	ESS	ESS	ESS	NBL	NBL	NBL	YKS(E)	YKS	YKS&NBL&CUL&WES	YKS	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS	ESS	ESS&HRT	ESS	OXF	OXF	WOR	GLS	WOR	WOR	BRK	BRK	WOR	WOR	OXF	OXF	BRK	BRK	BRK
ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE/ARRAY	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ESCHEATOR	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	SHERIFF	TAXER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	UNDER-SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE/ARRAY	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE						
GOBYON GOBYOUN	GOBION	GOBYON	GOBYOUN	GOBION	GOBYON	GOBYOUN	GOBION	GOBIUN	GOBYON	GOBYOUN	GODARD	GODARD	GODARD	GODARD	GODARD	GODARD	GODARD	GODEMANNESTON	GODMYSTON	GODMANSTON	GOLAFRE	GOLAFFRE	GOLAFRE	GOLAFR'	GOLAFRE	GOLAFRE	GOLAFFRE	GOLAFRE	GOLAFRE	GOLAFRE	GOLAFRE	GOLAFRE	GOLAFRE	GOLAFRE	GOLAFRE
THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	HUGH	HUGH	HUGH	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	NHOL	NHOC	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOP	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL						
552/A/D 552/K/D	552/T/D	552/T/D	552/K/D	552/P/D	552/A/D	552/K/D	552/T/D	552.5/S/D	552.5/A/D	552.5/K/D	553/P/D	553/K/D	553/E/D	553/S/D	553/P/D	553/P/D	553/K/D	554/T/D	554/S/D	554/T/D	555/P/D	555/K/D	555/S/D	555/K/D	555/K/D	555/P/D	555/K/D	555/T/D	555/K/D						

CPR 1343-45/395 LIST OF MPS/120	CFR V/491	CPR 1350-54/90	LIST OF MPS/139	LIST OF MPS/146	CFR VII/45	LIST OF MPS/149		CPR 1396-99/236	HP 1/559	CPR 1396-99/437	CPR 1399-1401/209-13	HP I/261	CPR 1401-05/287-91		HP I/261				LIST OF MPS/203		HP 1/261	CPR 1292-1301/613	CPR 1301-07/76	CPR 1301-07/456	CPR 1307-13/23			CFR IX/57			LIST OF MPS/28	ROT SCOT I/97	LIST OF MPS/37	CPR 1321-24/73	CPR 1321-24/96-7
20/07/44 07/06/44	01/11/46	15/03/51	13/01/52	12/11/55	01/08/57	05/02/58	03/12/97	12/11/97	17/09/97	18/04/99	18/12/99							30/09/99	23/02/83	20/07/86	88/60/60	04/11/01	07/11/02	22/07/06	28/11/07	11/11/08	26/11/77	14/11/77	25/07/81	16/04/06	27/04/09	20/05/11	18/03/13	15/02/22	25/03/22
1344 1344	1346	1351	1352	1355	1357	1358	1397	1397	1397	1399	1399	1401	1403	1404	1404	1414	1424	1399	1383	1386	1388	1301	1302	1306	1307	1308	1377	1377	1381	1306	1309	1311	1313	1322	1322
OXF BRK	BRK	OXF	BRK	BRK	OXF	BRK	OXF&BRK	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF	BRK	OXF	OXF&BRK	BRK	OXF&BRK	OXF&BRK	OXF&BRK	BRK	OXF&BRK	BRK	SFK	SFK	SFK	SFK	ESS&HRT	ESS&HRT	ESS	ESS	DEV	DOR	DOR,SOM	DOR	DOR,SOM	DOR,SOM
PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	TAXER	ESCHEATOR	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER
GOLAFRE GOLAFFRE	GOLAFRE	GOLAFRE	GOLAFRE	GOLAFRE	GOLAFRE	GOLAFRE	GOLAFRE	GOLOFRE	GOLAFRE	GOLAFRE	GOLOFRE	GOLAFRE	GOLOFRE	GOLOFRE	GOLAFRE	GOLOFRE	GOLOFRE	GOLAFRE	GOLAFRE	GOLOFRE	GOLAFRE	GOLDINGHAM	GOLDINGHAM	GOLDINGHAM	GOLDINGHAM	GOLDINGHAM	GOLDYNGTON	GOLDYNGTON	GOLDYNGTON	GORGES	GORGES	GORGES	GORGES	GORGES	GORGES
																						DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE		DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE
NHON	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NICHOLAS	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	ALAN	ALAN	ALAN	ALAN	ALAN	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH
555/P/D 555/K/D	555/T/D	555/P/D	555/K/D	555/K/D	555/T/D	555/K/D	556/S/D	556/P/D	556/K/D	556/P/D	556/A/D	556/K/D	556/A/D	556/S/D	556/K/D	556/S/D	556/S/D	557/S/D	558/K/D	558/S/D	558/K/D	559/T/D	559/T/D	559/T/D	559/T/D	559/S/D	560/S/D	560/T/D	560/E/D	561/S/D	561/K/D	561/A/D	561/K/D	561/A/D	561/A/D

CPR 1364-67/364-5 CPR 1370-74/106	CFR VIII/126		LIST OF MPS/185	CFR X/144		CPR 1377-81/510	CPR 1385-89/545	CPR 1391-96/440	CPR 1396-99/229		CPR 1396-99/436	HP 1/506	CPR 1401-05/114-5	HP 1/506			CPR 1396-99/436	CPR 1396-99/437	CPR 1399-1401/565	CPR 1399-1401/209-13		CPR 1292-1301/297	CPR 1292-1301/593	CPR 1307-13/30	LIST OF MPS/26	LIST OF MPS/31	CPR 1307-13/474	CPR 1307-13/520	CPR 1313-17/50	CPR 1313-17/129	CPR 1313-17/123	CPR 1313-17/483	CPR 1313-17/460	CFR III/14
07/04/61 26/10/66 28/10/71		04/10/75	27/01/77	27/05/79	18/10/80	22/04/80	12/07/88	18/06/94	22/07/97	03/11/99	08/02/99	06/10/99				01/12/96			_	18/12/99		-	-					16/12/12	28/11/13		-		26/03/16	08/01/20
1361 1366 1371	1371	1375	1377	1379	1380	1380	1388	1394	1397	1399	1399	1399	1402	1404	1408	1396	1398	1399	1399	1399	1294	1297	1301	1307	1307	1311	1312	1312	1313	1314	1314	1316	1316	1320
SOM&DOR SOM	HAM	HAM	HAM	SOM	SOM&DOR	HAM(IOW)	NFK	NFK	NFK	NFK&SFK	NFK	NFK	NFK	NFK	NFK&SFK	WAR&LEC	WAR	WAR	WAR	WAR	DBY&NTT	LEC	DBY,NTT	NTT	NTT	NTT	NTT	DBY,LEC,NTT,WAR	NTT	DBY,NTT	NTT	NTT	DBY	NTT
SHERIFF ARRAYER	TAXER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	TAXER	ARRAYER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE(SPECIAL)	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	TAXER
GORGES GORGES	GORGES	GORGES	GORGES	GORGIS	GORGES	GORGES	GOURNAY	GOURNAY	GOURNAY	GOURNAY	GOURNAY	GURNEY	GOURNAY	GURNEY	GOURNAY	GOUSELL	GOUSHILL	GOUSHILL	GOUSHILL	GOUSHILL	GOUSHULL	GOUSEL	GOUSHULL	GOSHILLE	GOUSLE	GOUSHILL	GOUSHILL	GOUSELE	GOUSHULLE	GOUSLE	GOUSLE	GOUSHILLE	GOUSHILLE	GOUSHULL
DE	DE		DE	DE	DE	ЫC															DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	Ы	DE	DE	DE	DE	Ы	DE	DE
	THEOBALD THEOBALD	THEOBALD	THEOBALD	THEOBALD	THEOBALD	THEOBALD	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER
562/S/D 562/A/D	562/P/D 562/T/D	562/S/D	562/K/D	562/T/D	562/S/D	562/A/D	563/P/D	563/P/D	563/P/D	563/S/D	563/P/D	563/K/D	563/A/D	563/K/D	563/S/D	564/S/D	564/P/D	564/P/D	564/P/D	564/A/D	564.5/S/D	564.5/T/D	564.5/A/D	564.5/P/D	564.5/K/D	564.5/K/D	564.5/P/D	564.5/T/D	564.5/T/D	564.5/P/D	564.5/P/D	564.5/P/D	564.5/A/D	564.5/T/D

CPR 1321-24/274	CPR 1385-89/82	HP 1/683	CFK 1391-90/30/ HP 1/683	CPR 1396-99/230	CPR 1399-1401/566	CPR 1399-1401/209-13		CPR 1399-1401/566	CPR 1401-05/114-5		CPR 1307-13/520		LIST OF MPS/56	LIST OF MPS/I2	CPR 1321-24/123	LIST OF MPS/I7	LIST OF MPS/111	LIST OF MPS/68	LIST OF MPS/72	LIST OF MPS/91	LIST OF MPS/95B		FOEDERA III/II/864	CPR 1301-07/526		LIST OF MPS/54	CPR 1321-24/42	LIST OF MPS/157		LIST OF MPS/159
05/04/23 25/10/81	03/12/86 26/05/86 04/10/92	27/01/94	27/01/95	26/10/97	28/11/99	18/12/99				03/07/08	16/12/12	26/08/15	06/05/19	06/10/20	16/05/22	02/05/22	20/01/23	24/04/28	16/10/28	26/05/35	23/09/36	05/11/69	15/04/69	03/06/07	29/11/18	20/10/18	12/12/21	24/01/61	20/11/62	13/10/62
1323 1381	1386 1386 1392	1394	1395	1397	1399	1399	1401	1401	1402	1308	1312	1315	1319	1320	1322	1322	1323	1328	1328	1335	1336	1369	1369	1307	1318	1318	1321	1361	1362	1362
DBY,NTT HAM&WIL	HAM&WIL WIL WIL		WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	YKS	NBL,YKS	SRY&SSX	SRY	STS	DBY,STS	WAL	SHR&STS	STS	SHR	STS	STS	STS								
ARRAYER ESCHEATOR	ESCHEATOR PEACE SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	PEACE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	TAXER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE					
GOUSHULL GAWAYN OF NORTHINGTON	GAWAYN GAWEYN GOWAYN	GAWEN	GAWEN	GAWAYN	GAWEYN	GOWAYN	GAWEYN OR GOWEYN	GOWEYN	GOWEYN	GRAS	GRAS	GRAS	GRAS	GRAS	GRAS	GRAS	GRAS	GRAS	GRAS	GRAS	GRAS	GRENDON	GRENDON	GRENDON, SHERIFF OF GLAMORGAN	GRENDON	GRENDON	GRENDON	GRENDON	GRENDON	GRENDON
DE										DE	DE	DE	Ц	Ц	Щ	Щ	Щ	Щ	Щ	Щ	Щ	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE
WALTER JOHN	NHOL NHOL	NHO	NHOL	NHOL	NHOC	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	PHILIP	PHILIP	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT
564.5/A/D 565/E/D	565/E/D 565/P/D 565/S/D	565/K/D	U/1/coc 565/K/D	565/P/D	565/P/D	565/A/D	565/S/D	565/P/D	565/A/D	566/S/D	566/T/L	567/S/D	567/K/D	567/K/D	567/A/D	567/K/D	567/K/D	567/K/D	567/K/D	567/K/D	567/K/D	568/S/D	568/A/D	569/A/D	569/S/D	569/K/D	569/P/D	570/K/D	570/S/D	570/K/D

LIST OF MPS/162 CPR 1364-67/430		CPR 1307-13/185	HP 1/336		HP 1/336	HP 1/336	CPR 1399-1401/557	CPR 1399-1401/558	CPR 1401-05/114-5	CPR 1401-05/114-5	HP I/336	CPR 1401-05/287-91			CFR VI/336	CFR VI/375	CFR VI/414						CFR VIII/111	CFR VIII/127	LIST OF MPS/178	CFR VIII/229	CFR VIII/268	CPR 1374-77/137		CFR IX/144	CFR X/71	LIST OF MPS/69	LIST OF MPS/72
06/10/63 10/02/67	08/02/08	26/08/09	09/09/88	21/11/91	27/01/94	22/01/97									08/05/52	26/01/53	26/01/54	10/11/55	10/11/55	03/12/58	10/10/61	05/11/71	28/03/71	08/06/71	13/10/72	06/12/73	14/11/74	06/12/75	26/11/77	27/05/79	16/12/84	24/04/28	16/10/28
1363 1367	1286 1308	1309	1388	1391 1304	1394	1397	1400	1401	1402	1402	1402	1403	1404	1410	1352	1353	1354	1355	1355	1358	1361	1371	1371	1371	1372	1373	1374	1375	1377	1379	1384	1328	1328
STS STS	WOR NTH	NTH	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	CON	DEV	DEV	CON	DEV	CON	CON	CON	STS	DBY	DBY	DBY&NTT	DBY&NTT	DBY&NTT	STS	STS	DBY	DBY	STS	DBY	DBY	DBY	SHR&STS&WELSH MARCH	DBY	DBY	WOR	WOR
KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER	UNDER-SHERIFF SHERIFF	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	UNDER-SHERIFF	UNDER-SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE	ESCHEATOR	TAXER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE
GRENDON GRENDON	GREENHUL GRENEHULL	GRENHULLE	GRENVILLE	GRENEVYLE	GRENEVILL GDENVILLE	GRENVILLE	GRENVILLE	GRENEVILL	GRENEVILE	GRENEVILL	GRENVILLE	GREYNVYLE	GREYNVILL	GREYNVILL	GRASLAY	GRESLEY	GRESELEYE	GRESELE	GRESELE	GRESELEY	GRISLE	GRESLEYE	GRESSELEY	GRESSELEY	GRESELEYE	GRISELEY (GRESELY)	GRYSELEY	GRESLEYE	GRISLEY	GRESLEY	GRESLEY	GREOTE	GRETE
DE DE	DE	DE													DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE
ROBERT ROBERT	SIMON	SIMON	NHOL	NHOL	NHO	NHOL	NHON	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHCL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	PETER	PETER
570/K/D 570/A/D	571/S/L? 571/S/D	571/T/D	572/K/D	572/S/D	5/2/5/0		572/P/D	572/P/D	572/A/D	572/A/D	572/K/D	572/A/D	572/S/D	572/S/D	573/T/D	573/T/D	573/T/D	573/S/D	573/E/D	573/S/D	573/S/D	573/S/D	573/T/D	573/T/D	573/K/D	573/T/D	573/T/D	573/P/D	573/E/L?	573/T/D	573/T/L	574/K/D	574/K/D

LIST OF MPS/85 LIST OF MPS/87	LIST OF MPS/89	LIST OF MPS/92	LIST OF MPS/95B	CPR 1338-40/135	LIST OF MPS/105	LIST OF MPS/102	CPR 1343-45/395		CPR 1348-50/64	CPR 1350-54/88	CPR 1350-54/284			CPR 1317-21/99	CPR 1330-34/445	CPR 1343-45/397	CPR 1348-50/527	CPR 1348-50/516	CPR 1350-54/92	CPR 1350-54/92	CPR 1350-54/92	CPR 1350-54/92	CPR 1350-54/87	CPR 1350-54/92	LIST OF MPS/141	LIST OF MPS/142	CPR 1354-58/122	CPR 1354-58/121	ROT SCOT 1/778			LIST OF MPS/148	CPR 1358-61/69	LIST OF MPS/150	LIST OF MPS/153
04/12/32 21/02/34	19/09/34	26/05/35	23/09/36	06/07/38	26/07/38	03/02/38	20/07/44	22/01/46	12/09/48	15/03/51	02/07/52	09/11/95	21/01/17	06/01/18	15/02/33	01/09/44	20/02/50	08/02/50	15/07/51	15/07/51	18/07/51	18/07/51	15/03/51	18/07/51	16/08/52	23/09/53	02/07/54	02/07/54	28/06/55	25/11/56	25/11/56	17/04/57	01/05/58	05/02/58	15/05/60
1332 1334	1334	1335	1336	1338	1338	1338	1344	1346	1348	1351	1352	1395	1317	1318	1333	1344	1350	1350	1351	1351	1351	1351	1351	1351	1352	1353	1354	1354	1355	1356	1356	1357	1358	1358	1360
																	Ŧ							\$						TTN	LIN				
WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	DBY&NTT	ΥKS	ΥKS	TTN	ΤΤΝ	(H'H)	LLN	DBY	LEC	(LIN(L)	(k) LIN(k)	ττ <u>ν</u>	YKS(W)	LTN	LTN	DBY	LLN	LIN	DBY&NTI	DBY&NTI	TTN	LLN	LTN	NTT
KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE/ARRAY	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	UNDER-SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	PEACE(SPECIAL)	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE
GRETE Grete	GRETE	GRETE	GREOTE	GRETE	GREOTE	GRETE	GRET	GRETE	GRET	GROETE	GRETE	GREY OF SANDYACRE	GREY	GREY	GREY	GREY OF LANDFORD	GREY OF LANDEFORD	GREY OF LANDEFORD	GREY OF LANDFORD	GREY OF LANDEFORD	GREY OF LANDEFORD	GREY OF LANDFORD	GREY OF LANDFORD	GREY	GREY OF LANDEFORD	GREY OF LANGFORD	GREY OF LANDEFORD	GREY OF LANDFORD	GREY OF LANDEFORD	GREY					
DE	ц Ц	Ы	DE	DE	DE	Ы	DE	DE	Ы		DE		DE	DE	DE	DE	Ы	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE
PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	NHOL	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD
574/K/D	574/K/D	574/K/D	574/K/D	574/P/D	574/K/D	574/K/D	574/P/D	574/S/D	574/P/D	574/P/D	574/P/D	575/S/D	576/S/D	576/P/D	577/P/L?	577/P/D	577/P/D	577/P/D	577/P/D	577/P/D	577/P/D	577/P/D	577/P/D	577/P/D	577/K/D	577/K/D	577/P/D	577/P/D	577/A/L	577/S/D	577/E/D	577/K/D	577/P/D	577/K/D	2771K/L

•

584.5/K/D EDMUND		HAKELUYT OF LONGFORD KNI	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	HEF	1358	05/02/58	LIST OF MPS/150
WALTER		HAKELUTEL	ARRAYER	HEF	1297		CPR 1292-1301/309
WALTER	DE	HAKLUTE THE YOUNGER	SHERIFF	HEF	1307	30/09/07	
WALTER		HAKELUT	ARRAYER	HEF,WOR	1311	18/06/11	ROT SCOT I/100
WALTER		HAKELUTE	TAXER	HEF	1313	28/11/13	CPR 1313-17/50
WALTER		HAKELUTE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	HEF	1313	18/03/13	LIST OF MPS/37
WALTER	DE	HAKELUTE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	HEF	1313	08/07/13	LIST OF MPS/39
NHOL	DE	HALE	TAXER	DOR	1348	20/07/48	CFR VI/91
NHOL	DEL	HALE	PEACE	DOR	1359	26/05/59	CPR 1358-61/219
NHOL	DE LA	HALE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	DOR	1361	24/01/61	LIST OF MPS/155
NHOL	DE LA	HALE	SHERIFF	SOM&DOR	1362	20/11/62	
NHOL	DELA	HALE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	DOR	1362	13/10/62	LIST OF MPS/158
NHOL	DELA	HALE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	DOR	1363	06/10/63	LIST OF MPS/161
NHOL	DELA	HALE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	DOR	1365	20/01/65	LIST OF MPS/163
NHOL	DE LA	HALE	PEACE	DOR	1368	10/07/68	CPR 1367-70/192
NHOL	DELA	HALE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	DOR	1368	01/05/68	LIST OF MPS/168
NHOL	DE	HALE	ARRAYER	DOR	1370	03/07/70	CPR 1367-70/443-4
NHOL	DE	HALE	ARRAYER	DOR	1370	03/07/70	FOEDERA III/II/895
NHOL	DE LA	HALE	ARRAYER	DOR	1371	06/02/71	CPR 1370-74/101
NHOL		HALE	ESCHEATOR	SOM&DOR	1375	03/12/75	
NHOL	DELA	HALE	PEACE	DOR	1375	05/07/75	CPR 1374-77/136
NHOL	DELA	HALE	PEACE	DOR	1375	06/12/75	CPR 1374-77/139
NHOL	DELA	HALE	ARRAYER	DOR	1376	02/01/76	FOEDERA III/II/1045
NHOL	DE LA	HALE	PEACE	DOR	1377	06/11/77	CPR 1377-81/47
STEPHEN		HALES	ARRAYER	NFK	1377	29/04/77	CPR 1374-77/496-500
STEPHEN		HALES	ARRAYER	NFK	1377	01/07/77	CPR 1377-81/38-40
STEPHEN	DE	HALES	SHERIFF	NFK&SFK	1378	25/11/78	
STEPHEN	DE	HALES	ARRAYER	NFK	1379	18/02/79	CPR 1377-81/359-60
STEPHEN	DE	HALES	PEACE	NFK	1380	20/10/80	CPR 1377-81/570
STEPHEN		HALES	ARRAYER	NFK	1380	20/03/80	CPR 1377-81/471-4
STEPHEN		HALES	TAXER	NFK	1380	07/12/80	CFR IX/229
STEPHEN	DE	HALES	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	NFK	1380	16/01/80	LIST OF MPS/193
STEPHEN	DE	HALES	PEACE	NFK	1381	14/12/81	CPR 1381-85/84
STEPHEN	DE	HALES	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	NFK	1381	16/09/81	LIST OF MPS/197
STEPHEN	DE	HALES	TAXER	NFK	1381	16/03/81	CFR IX/248
STEPHEN	DE	HALES	PEACE	NFK	1382	08/03/82	CPR 1381-85/141

CPR 1381-85/247-8 CPR 1381-85/254 LIST OF MPS/199 LIST OF MPS/201	LIST OF MPS/207 LIST OF MPS/207 CFR X/73 CPR 1381-85/588-91 CPR 1385-89/82	HP I/506 CPR 1385-9/239 CPR 1385-89/545 CPR 1388-92/135 CPR 1388-92/139 CPR 1388-92/139	CPR 1391-96/440 CPR 1338-40/502 CPR 1340-43/154 UST OE MAS/4	LIST OF MPS/148 LIST OF MPS/152 LIST OF MPS/158 LIST OF MPS/173 CPR 1374-77/313 CPR 1374-77/313 CPR 1377-81/45 CPR 1377-81/45	LIST OF MPS/184 CFR IX/144 CPR 1377-81/513 CPR 1377-81/572 CPR 1381-85/588-91 HP I/361
21/12/82 20/12/82 07/05/82 1 06/10/82 1 23/07/83				17/04/57 L 15/05/60 L 13/10/62 L 24/02/71 L 12/12/72 L 12/12/76 L 12/02/76 L	
1382 1382 1382 1382	1383 1384 1385 1385 1385	1386 1386 1388 1389 1389	1394 1328 1337 1340 1341	1357 1360 1362 1371 1375 1376 1376	1377 1379 1381 1381 1391 1390 1395
NFK NFK NFK NFK	N FN NFN NFN NFN NFN NFN NFN NFN	NFK NFK NFK NFK NFK NFK	NFK CON CON CON	CON CON DOR CON CON CON	DOR DOR DOR DOR DOR BDF&BKM BDF&BKM
PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIPE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER ARRAYER PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE	PEACE UNDER-SHERIFF SHERIFF TAXER TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER PEACE PEACE ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF SHERIFF
HALES HALES HALES HALES HALES	HALES HALES HALES HALES HALES	HALES HALES HALES HALES HALES HALES	HALES HAMBURG HAMELY HAMELY HAMELY	HAMELL HAMELY HAMELY HAMELY HAMELY HAMELY HAMELY	HAMELY HAMELY HAMELY HAMELY HAMELY HAMELY HAMEDEN HAMPDEN
			DE		
STEPHEN STEPHEN STEPHEN STEPHEN STEPHEN	STEPHEN STEPHEN STEPHEN STEPHEN STEPHEN	STEPHEN STEPHEN STEPHEN STEPHEN STEPHEN STEPHEN	STEPHEN JOHN JOHN JOHN	NHOU NHOU NHOU NHOU NHOU NHOU	JOHN JOHN JOHN EDMUND EDMUND
587/P/D 587/P/D 587/K/D 587/K/D	587/K/D 587/K/D 587/A/D 587/A/D 587/P/D	587/K/D 587/A/D 587/P/D 587/P/D 587/P/D 587/P/D	587/P/D 588/S/D 589/S/D 589/T/D 589/T/D	590/K/D 590/K/D 590/K/D 590/K/D 590/K/D 590/K/D	590/K/D 590/F/D 590/F/D 590/A/D 591/S/D 591/S/D

Page 142

CPR 1292-1301/309 CPR 1292-1301/515 CPR 1307-13/30	CFR 1307-13/55	CPR 1307-13/185	CPR 1313-17/109	CPR 1313-17/123	CPR 1313-17/129	CPR 1313-17/482	CPR 1313-17/460	CPR 1317-21/461			CPR 1391-96/436	CPR 1396-99/97	CPR 1396-99/237	CPR 1396-99/436	CPR 1399-1401/557	CPR 1399-1401/209-13			CPR 1292-1301/299	CPR 1292-1301/437	FOEDERA I/II/915		CPR 1292-1301/517	LIST OF MPS/9	CPR 1292-1301/593	CPR 1301-07/1	LIST OF MPS/17	LIST OF MPS/20	CPR 1307-13/31	CPR 1307-13/23	LIST OF MPS/23	CPR 1307-13/54	LIST OF MPS/34	ROT SCOT I/97
10/05/00	17/03/08	26/08/09	13/04/14	05/06/14	18/06/14	14/06/16	26/03/16	18/06/20	10/12/85	07/11/93	18/06/94	20/02/97	12/11/97	26/02/98	28/11/99	18/12/99						01/10/00	10/05/00	06/03/00	12/05/01	21/11/01	28/02/05	30/05/06	24/12/07	28/11/07	20/01/07	17/03/08	12/11/11	20/05/11
1297 1300 1307	1308	1309	1314	1314	1314	1316	1316	1320	1385	1393	1394	1397	1397	1398	1399	1399	1401	1406	1297	1299	1299	1300	1300	1300	1301	1301	1305	1306	1307	1307	1307	1308	1311	1311
DBY,NTT LEC	LEC	LEC	LEC	LEC	LEC,WAR	LEC	LEC	RUT	HEF	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	DEV	DEV	GLS	SHR	SHR	SHR&STS	SHR	SHR	SHR,STS	SHR,STS	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR
ARRAYER PEACE	PEACE	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE(SPECIAL)	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	TAXER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER
HARINTON HARINGTON	HARINGTON	HARYNGTON	HARYNGTON	HARYNGTON	HARINGTON	HARYNGTON	HARYNGTON	HARYNGTON	HERLE	HERLE	HERLE	HERLE	HERLE	HERLE	HERLE	HERLE	HERLE	HERLE	HARLE	HARLEGH	HARLEGH	HARLE	HARLEYE	HARLEYE	HARLE	HARLEGH	HARLEYE	HARLEY	HARLE	HARLE	HARLEYE	HARLE	HARLE	HARLE
E E	H H H H	DE											DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE		DE	DE						
NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHON	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	ANDREW	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD
595.5/A/D 595.5/P/L	595.5/P/L 595.5/P/L	595.5/T/L	595.5/P/L	595.5/P/L	595.5/P/L	595.5/P/L	595.5/A/L	595.5/P/L	596/S/D	297/S/D	597/P/D	597/P/D	597/P/D	597/P/D	597/P/D	597/A/D	597/S/D	297/S/D	598/T/D	598/A/D	598/A/D	598/S/D	598/P/D	598/K/D	598/A/D	598/A/D	598/K/D	598/K/D	598/P/D	598/T/D	598/K/D	598/P/D	598/K/D	598/A/D

LIST OF MPS/31 CPR 1313-17/108	CPR 1313-17/123	LIST OF MPS/47	LIST OF MPS/49	CPR 1330-34/137	CPR 1330-34/286	ROT SCOT I/420	ROT SCOT 1/406	ROT SCOT I/469	CPR 1338-40/135	LIST OF MPS/102	C.76/11 m.27	LIST OF MPS/104	CFR V/97	LIST OF MPS/109	CPR 1338-40/501	LIST OF MPS/118	CPR 1340-43/153			CPR 1343-45/394	CFR V/392	CPR 1343-45/397	CPR 1343-45/490	CFR V/434	CPR 1358-61/69		LIST OF MPS/182	LIST OF MPS/186	LIST OF MPS/188	LIST OF MPS/192	CFR IX/231	CFR IX/249	LIST OF MPS/206	CFR X/46	CPR 1381-85/598
08/08/11 13/04/14	05/06/14	20/01/15	27/01/16	16/02/31	12/02/32	06/05/36	10/02/36	08/11/36	06/07/38	03/02/38	26/02/38	26/07/38	08/12/38	13/10/39	20/04/40	23/04/41	15/03/41	04/11/44	04/11/44	20/07/44	01/10/44	16/01/45	13/02/45	02/08/45		12/12/72	12/02/76	13/10/77	20/10/78	16/01/80	07/12/80	16/03/81	26/10/83	27/05/84 (10/05/85
1311 1314	1314	1315	1316	1331	1332	1336	1336	1336	1338	1338	1338	1338	1338	1339	1340	1341	1341	1344	1344	1344	1344	1345	1345	1345	1358	1372	1376	1377	1378	1380	1380	1381	1383	1384	1385
SHR SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	HEF	HEF	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR&STS	SHR&STS&WELSH MARCH	SHR	SHR	WAR	WAR	SHR	CAM	CAM&HUN	CAM	CAM	CAM	CAM	CAM	CAM	CAM	CAM	CAM
KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE/ARRAY	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	PEACE	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	TAXER	PEACE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	PEACE
HARLEYE HARLEY	HARLEY	HARLEYE	HARLEYE	HARLE	HERLE	HARLEY	HARLEY	HARLEY	HARLEYE	HARLEYE	HARLEY	HARLEYE	HARLEYE	HARLEYE	HARLEYE	HARLEYE	HARLEYE	HARLE	HARLE	HARLE	HARLEYE	HERLE	HERLE	HARLEY	HERLASTON	HARLESTON	HERLESTON	HERLASTON	HARLESTON	HARLESTON	HARLESTON	HARLESTON	HARLESTON	HARLESTON	HARLESTON
DE DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE		DE	DE	DE	DDE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE						DE			DE
RICHARD RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER
598/K/D 598/P/D	598/P/D	598/K/D	598/K/D	599/P/D	599/P/D	599/A/D	599/A/D	599/A/D	599/P/D	599/K/D	599/A/D	599/K/D	599/T/D	599/K/D	599/R/D	599/K/D	599/R/D	599/S/D	599/E/D	599/P/D	599/T/D	599/P/L	599/P/L	599/T/D	600/P/P	600/S/D	600/K/D	600/K/D	600/K/D	600/K/D	600/T/D	600/T/D	600/K/D	600/T/D	600/P/D

CPR 1381-85/588-91	LIST OF MPS/17 CPR 1313-17/123	CPR 1292-1301/612		CPR 1301-07/457		HP I/428	CPR 1334-38/368	ROT SCOT 1/420	ROT SCOT 1/469			LIST OF MPS/102	LIST OF MPS/104	CFR V/392	CFR V/436	CPR 1345-48/182	CFR V/483	CFR VI/44	CPR 1364-67/141	CFR VIII/193		CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/38-40	CFR IX/55	CFR VIII/388	CFR IX/146	CPR 1377-81/471-4	CFR IX/225	LIST OF MPS/207			LIST OF MPS/35	
26/04/85 06/10/02 26/10/01	28/02/05 1 05/06/14 (-	07/11/06		03/11/99	-	16/10/36 (06/05/36	08/11/36 F	26/09/37	29/07/38	03/02/38 1	26/07/38	01/10/44 (02/08/45 (30/07/46 (-	-	-	Ū	26/11/77	29/04/77 (01/07/77 0	14/11/77 0	04/03/77 0	27/05/79 (20/03/80	07/12/80 0	26/10/83	15/10/11	25/01/12	23/07/12 L	08/06/18
1385 1302 1301	1305 1314	1301	1306	1306	1399	1406	1336	1336	1336	1337	1338	1338	1338	1344	1345	1346	1346	1347	1365	1372	1377	1377	1377	1377	1377	1379	1380	1380	1383	1311	1312	1312	1318
CAM SRY&SSX ESS&HRT	MDX OXF	HRT	ESS&HRT	HRT	HEF	HEF	NFK, SFK	NFK	NFK	NFK&SFK	NFK&SFK	NFK	NFK	NFK	NFK	NFK	NFK	NFK	NFK	NFK	NFK&SFK	NFK	NFK	LIN(H)	NFK	NFK	NFK	NFK	NFK	CUL	CUL	CUL	cul
ARRAYER SHERIFF SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE	TAXER	SHERIFF	TAXER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE	TAXER	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	ARRAYER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF
HARLESTON HARNEYS HARPESDEN	HARPEDENE HARPEDEN	HARPESFEUD	HARPESFELD	HARPESFELD	HARRY	HARRY	HARSIK	HARSYK	HARSYK	HARSYK	HARSYK	HARSYK	HARSYK	HARSYK	ARSYK	HARSYK	ARSYK	HARSYK	HARSYK	HARSYK	HARSYK	HARSYK	HARSYK	HARSYK	HARSYKE	HARSYK	HARSYK	HARSYK	HARSYK	HARTCLA	HARTCLA	HARTCLA	HARTCLA
DE	ЫЩ	DE	DE	Ы	AP	AP			DE	DE		DE	DE		DE	DE														DE	Ы	Ы	DE
ROGER JOHN WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOR	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	ANDREW	ANDREW	ANDREW	ANDREW
600/P/D 601/S/D 602/S/D	602/K/D 602/P/P	603/T/D	603/S/D	603/T/D	604/S/D	604/K/D	605/P/D	605/A/D	605/A/D	605/S/D	605/S/D	605/K/D	605/K/D	605/T/D	605/T/D	605/P/D	605/T/D	605/T/D	606/P/D	606/T/D	606/S/D	606/A/D	606/A/D	606/T/P?	606/T/D	606/T/D	606/A/D	606/T/D	606/K/D	607/S/D	607/S/D		607/S/D

CPR 1317-21/459	CPR 1321-24/59	CPR 1321-24/59	CPR 1321-24/39	CPR 1321-24/69	CPR 1321-24/208	CPR 1321-24/212	CPR 1321-24/96-7		CPR 1292-1301/612	CPR 1301-07/76	CPR 1301-07/201	LIST OF MPS/120	LIST OF MPS/125	LIST OF MPS/128	CPR 1350-54/89			LIST OF MPS/146	CPR 1354-58/387	CPR 1361-64/66	CPR 1361-64/529	CPR 1367-70/193	CFR VIII/112	CFR VIII/127	CPR 1370-74/305	CPR 1374-77/135	CPR 1374-77/138	CPR 1377-81/47	CFR IX/56	LIST OF MPS/184	CPR 1377-81/48	CFR IX/142
08/04/19 18/06/20	20/11/21	20/11/21	30/11/21	07/02/22	15/09/22	31/10/22	25/03/22		24/10/01	07/11/02	06/02/04	07/06/44	14/01/48	31/03/48	15/03/51	20/10/55	20/10/55	12/11/55	26/03/56	15/12/61	08/03/64	10/07/68	28/03/71	08/06/71	12/12/73	13/02/75	06/12/75	06/11/77	14/11/77	27/01/77	17/05/78	27/05/79
1319 1320	1321	1321	1321	1322	1322	1322	1322	1285	1301	1302	1304	1344	1348	1348	1351	1355	1355	1355	1356	1361	1364	1368	1371	1371	1373	1375	1375	1377	1377	1377	1378	1379
cul. Ves	CUL	WES	CUL,NBL,WES	LAN,YKS	CUL,LAN,WES	CUL,LAN,WES	CUL,WES	CUL	WES	WES	CUL,LAN,WES	HUN	HUN	HUN	NTH	CAM&HUN	CAM&HUN	HUN	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	HUN	HUN	NTH	NUH
SHERIFF PFACF	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	TAXER
HARCLA HARTCIA	HARTCLA	HARTCLA	HARTCLA	HARTCLA	HARTCLA, EARL OF CARLISLE	HARTCLA, EARL OF CARLISLE	HARTCLA, EARL OF CARLISLE	HARCLA	HARCLA	HARCLA	HARCCLA	HARWEDON	HAREWEDON	HARWEDON	HAREWEDON	HARWEDON	HARWEDON	HARWEDON	HAREWEDON	HARWEDON	HAREWEDON	HARWEDON	HAROWEDEN	HAROWEDEN	HARWEDON	HARWEDON	HARWEDON	HARWEDON	HARODEN	HARWEDON	HARWEDON	HARWEDON
DE	2 6	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	Ы	DE	DE	DE	Ы	Ы	Ы	DE	Ы	Ы					DE	Ы	Ы	Ы			Ы	
	ANDREW	ANDREW	ANDREW	ANDREW	ANDREW	ANDREW	ANDREW	MICHAEL	MICHAEL	MICHAEL	MICHAEL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL
607/S/D		607/P/D	607/A/D	607/A/D	607/A/D	607/A/D	607/A/D	607.5/S/D	607.5/T/P	607.5/T/P	607.5/T/P	608/K/D	608/K/D	608/K/D	608/P/D	608/S/D	608/E/D	608/K/D	608/P/D	608/P/D	608/P/D	608/P/D	608/T/D	608/T/D	608/P/D	608/P/D	608/P/D	608/P/L	608/T/L	608/K/L	608/P/L	608/T/L

CPR 1377-81/512 LIST OF MPS/195	CPR 1381-85/140	CPR 1381-85/247	LIST OF MPS/207	LIST OF MPS/204	CFR X/46	CPR 1381-85/588-91	HP I/528			CPR 1391-96/292	CFR XI/73		CPR 1391-96/435	CPR 1399-1401/562	CPR 1367-70/185	LIST OF MPS/191		HP I/464	HP I/464	CPR 1401-05/292	CPR 1374-77/490	CPR 1377-81/47	CFR VIII/387	CFR IX/55	CFR IX/144	CFR IX/335	LIST OF MPS/210	CPR 1385-9/217	CPR 1388-92/136		CPR 1388-92/343	HP I/470	CPR 1391-96/437	HP I/470	CPR 1396-99/238
26/05/80 05/11/80	08/03/82	21/12/82	26/10/83	23/02/83	27/05/84	29/04/85	88/60/60		12/12/90	12/03/92	13/03/93	11/11/94	18/06/94	28/11/99	20/12/68	24/04/79	06/03/81	01/10/86			05/03/77	06/11/77	04/03/77	14/11/77	27/05/79	26/11/82	29/04/84	12/09/86	15/07/89	07/11/90	28/06/90	20/01/93	18/06/94	27/01/94	12/11/97
1380 1380	1382	1382	1383	1383	1384	1385	1388		1390	1392	1393	1394	1394	1399	1368	1379	1381	1386	1402	1403	1377	1377	1377	1377	1379	1382	1384	1386	1389	1390	1390	1393	1394	1394	1397
NTH OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF	HUN	OXF	NTH		NTH&RUT	NTH	HUN	NTH	NTH	NTH	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LIN(H)	LIN(H)	LIN(H)	LIN(H)	LIN(H)	LIN(H)	RUT	RUT	LEC	WAR&LEC	LEC	LEC	LEC	LEC	LEC
PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE		ESCHEATOR	PEACE	TAXER	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	PEACE	SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE
HARWEDON HAROWEDON	HAROUDONE	HARENDONE	HAROUDON	HAROWEDON	HARWEDONE	HAROWEDON	HARROWDEN	(HARWEDON)	HAREWEDON	HARWEDON	HARWEDEN	HARWEDON	HARWEDON	HARWEDON	HARNYGTON	HARYNGTON	HARYNGTON	HARYNGTON	HARYNGTON	HARYNGTON	HARYNGTON	HARYNGTON	HARYNGDON	HARYNGTON	HARYNGTON	HARYNGTON	HARYNGTON	HARYNGTON	HARYNGTON	HARYNGTON	HARYNGTON	HARRINGTON	HARYNGTON	HARRINGTON	HARYNGTON
															Ы	DE	DE				ВE	DE	Ш	DE	DE		Ы	Ы		Ы					
NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL		NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT
608/P/L 608/K/L	609/P/D	609/P/P	609/K/D	609/K/D	609/T/D	609/A/D	G09/K/D		609/E/D	609/P/D	G)T/D	609/S/D	609/P/D	609/P/D	610/A/D	610/K/D	610/S/D	610/K/D	610/K/D	610/A/D	611/P/P	611/P/P	611/T/P	611/T/P	611/T/P	611/T/P	611/K/D	611/A/D	611/P/D	611/S/D	611/P/D	611/K/D	611/P/D	611/K/D	611/P/D

HP I/281	CPR 1396-99/229	HP I/281	HP I/281		CPR 1399-1401/557	CPR 1399-1401/557	HP I/281	CPR 1401-05/137-8	CPR 1330-34/7		ROT SCOT I/543	ROT SCOT 1/573		CPR 1361-64/530	LIST OF MPS/164		LIST OF MPS/190	CPR 1377-81/359	CFR IX/144		CPR 1377-81/514	CPR 1377-81/471-4	LIST OF MPS/194	CPR 1381-85/245	CPR 1381-85/253	CPR 1381-85/588-91	CPR 1385-9/475	CPR 1391-96/588	CPR 1396-99/96		HP 1/623	HP I/623	CPR 1354-58/61	CPR 1354-58/123	CPR 1364-67/356	CPR 1367-70/193
27/01/95	22/07/97	22/01/97	17/09/97	22/08/99	09/11/99				21/03/32	24/03/37	05/08/38	10/10/39	26/04/40	15/11/64	20/01/65	26/10/76	20/10/78	18/02/79	27/05/79	18/10/80	26/05/80	20/03/80	16/01/80	21/12/82	20/12/82	26/04/85	08/06/88	24/05/95	20/02/97	05/11/79	03/02/88	17/01/90	18/02/54	20/10/54	25/06/66	10/07/68
1395	1397	1397	1397	1399	1399	1401	1401	1402	1332	1337	1338	1339	1340	1364	1365	1376	1378	1379	1379	1380	1380	1380	1380	1382	1382	1385	1388	1395	1397	1379	1388	1390	1354	1354	1366	1368
CAM	CAM	CAM	CAM	CAM&HUN	CAM	CAM	CAM	CAM	YKS(N)	YKS	YKS	YKS(N)	YKS	YKS(N)	LEC	YKS	YKS	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS	YKS	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS(N)	YKS(N)	SRY&SSX	SRY	SRY	LEC	LEC	LEC	LEC
KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	PEACE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	TAXER	SHERIFF	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE
HASILDEN	HASELDEN	HASILDEN	HASILDEN	HASILDEN	HASELDEN	HASILDEN	HASILDEN	HASILDEN	HASTYNGGES	HASTYNGES	HASTYNGES	HASTYNGES	HASTYNGES	HASTYNGES	HASTYNGES	HASTYNGES	HASTYNGES	HASTYNGES	HASTYNGES	HASTYNGES	HASTYNGES	HASTYNGES	HASTYNGES	HASTYNGES	HASTYNGES	HASTYNGES	HASTYNGES	HASTYNGES	HASTYNGES	HATHERESHAM	HATHERSHAM	HATHERSHAM	HAUBERK	HAUBERK	HAUBERK OF CLAXTON	HAUBERK OF CLAXTON
									DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE		DE	DE								
THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	EALPH	RALPH	RALPH	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	LAURENCE	LAURENCE	LAURENCE	LAURENCE
612/K/D	612/P/D	612/K/D	612/K/D	612/S/D	612/P/D	612/P/D	612/K/D	612/A/D	613/P/D	613/S/D	613/A/D	613/A/D	613/S/D	614/P/L	614/K/L	614/S/D	614/K/D	614/A/D	614/T/D	614/S/D	614/P/D	614/A/D	614/K/D	614/P/D	614/P/D	614/A/D	614/A/D	614/P/D	614/P/D	615/S/D	615/K/D	615/K/D	616/P/D	616/P/D	616/P/D	616/P/D

Page 148

CPR 1367-70/419 LIST OF MPS/174 LIST OF MPS/175 CPR 1370-74/120 CPR 1370-74/102	CPR 1374-77/311 CPR 1374-77/228 CPR 1377-81/45 CPR 1377-81/46 CPR 1374-77/496-500 CPR 1377-81/38-40	LIST OF MPS/185 CPR 1377-81/312 LIST OF MPS/191 CFR IX/164 CPR 1377-81/471-4 LIST OF MPS/195 ROT SCOT 1/91	LIST OF MPS/I7 CPR 1321-24/224 LIST OF MPS/61 LIST OF MPS/66 LIST OF MPS/69 CPR 1330-34/137 LIST OF MPS/79 CPR 1330-34/295 LIST OF MPS/79 CPR 1360-54/65 LIST OF MPS/147 CPR 1361-64/65	LIST OF MPS/166
08/10/69 10/05/70 24/02/71 08/06/71 12/05/71	07/12/76 20/01/76 02/07/77 29/04/77 01/07/77	27/01/77 20/02/79 24/04/79 08/08/79 20/03/80 05/11/80 02/07/10	02/04/13 02/05/22 02/12/22 20/01/23 14/12/26 03/02/28 24/04/28 16/02/31 30/09/31 30/09/31 16/02/31 16/02/31 16/03/32 15/12/53 15/12/53 21/03/61 21/03/61 22/11/65	04/05/66
1369 1371 1371 1371 1371	1376 1376 1377 1377 1377	1377 1379 1379 1379 1380 1310	1313 1322 1322 1328 1328 1328 1328 1328	1366
RUT RUT RUT RUT RUT NTH,RUT	LEC RUT RUT RUT RUT	RUT RUT RUT RUT RUT SHR SHR	KEN WOR WOR WOR NOR LIN LIN LIN LIN C	LIN
UNDER-SHERIFF PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER ARRAYER	PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER	SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE FEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE
HAUBERK HAUBERK HAUBERK HAUBERK HAUBERK HAUBERK, SHERIFF OF	HAUBERK HAUBERK HAUBERK HAUBERK HAUBERK	HAUBERK HAUBERK HAUBERK HAUBERK HAUBERK HAUBLO	HAUDLO HAUEKESLOWE HAUEKESLOWE HAUKESLOWE HAUKESLOWE HAUKESLOWE HAUKESLOWE HAUKESLOWE HAUKESLOWE HAUKESLOWE HAULAY HAULAY HAULAY THE ELDER	HAULAY THE ELDER
		ШШ	888888888888888888888888888888888888888	
LAURENCE LAURENCE LAURENCE LAURENCE LAURENCE LAURENCE	LAURENCE LAURENCE LAURENCE LAURENCE LAURENCE LAURENCE	LAURENCE LAURENCE LAURENCE LAURENCE LAURENCE LAURENCE JOHN	JOHN RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD VILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM
616/S/D 616/P/D 616/K/D 616/K/D 616/A/D 616/A/D	616/P/D 616/P/D 616/P/D 616/P/D 616/A/D 616/A/D	616/K/D 616/P/D 616/P/D 616/T/D 616/A/D 617/A/P 617/A/P	617/S/D 618/K/D 618/K/D 618/K/D 618/K/D 618/K/D 618/K/D 618/K/D 619/P/D 619/R/D 619/S/D	619/K/D

CPR 1367-70/263 CPR 1370-74/106 CPR 1377-81/471-4	CPR 1381-85/86 CPR 1381-85/140	CPR 1381-85/245	CPR 1381-85/254	CPR 1381-85/588-91			CPR 1321-24/39	CPR 1321-24/123	CPR 1321-24/96-7	CPR 1321-24/213-4	CPR 1321-24/213-4	CPR 1321-24/267	CPR 1321-24/274	CPR 1321-24/267	CPR 1324-27/216-8	CPR 1324-27/216-8		CPR 1313-17/49		LIST OF MPS/44	CPR 1313-17/530	CPR 1313-17/474	LIST OF MPS/55	LIST OF MPS/55	LIST OF MPS/I8	CPR 1321-24/123	CPR 1321-24/130-1	LIST OF MPS/I5	CPR 1324-27/8-11	LIST OF MPS/112	
15/02/69 20/03/71 20/03/80	14/12/81 08/03/82	21/12/82	20/12/82	26/04/85	16/10/17	09/06/21	30/11/21	16/05/22	25/03/22	31/10/22	31/10/22	15/03/23	05/04/23	15/03/23	25/12/25	25/12/25	28/04/11	28/11/13	01/11/14	09/09/14	05/08/16	08/06/16	06/05/19	06/05/19	14/11/22	16/05/22	08/06/22	02/05/22	01/08/24	20/10/24	01/05/25
1369 1371 1380	1381 1382	1382	1382	1385	1310	1321	1321	1322	1322	1322	1322	1323	1323	1323	1325	1325	1311	1313	1314	1314	1316	1316	1319	1319	1322	1322	1322	1322	1324	1324	1325
rin(l) Lin(l) Lin(l)	LIN LIN	LIN	LIN(L)		NFK&SFK	NFK&SFK	NFK, SFK	NFK	NFK,SFK	NFK	SFK	NFK	NFK,SFK	SFK	NFK	NFK	ESS&HRT	HRT	BDF&BKM	нкт	BDF	BDF,BKM	BKM	нкт	HRT	нкт	HRT	нкт	нкт	CAM	BDF&BKM
PEACE PEACE ARRAYER	PEACE PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	TAXER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF
HAULAY THE ELDER HAULAY HAULEY	HAULEY HAULE	HAULE	HAULE	HAULAY		HAWARD	HAUWARD	HAWARD	HAWARD	HOWARD	HOWARD	HAWARD	HAWARD	HAWARD	HAWARD	HAWARD	НАҮЕ	НАҮЕ	НАҮЕ	НАҮЕ	НАҮЕ	HAYE	HAYE	HAYE	HAIE	НАҮЕ	НАҮЕ	НАҮЕ	HAYE	НАҮЕ	HAYE OF HAMELHAMPSTEDE
																	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DELA	DE LA	DE LA	DEL	DE LA	DE LA	DELA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA
MILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM		NHO	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL
619/P/D 619/P/L 619/A/L	619/P/L 619/P/L	619/P/L	619/P/L	619/A/L	620/5/D	620/S/D	620/A/D	620/A/D	620/A/D	620/A/L	620/A/L	620/A/D	620/A/D	620/A/D	620/A/D	620/A/D	621/S/D	621/T/D	621/S/D	621/K/D	621/T/D	621/T/D	621/K/D	621/K/D	621/K/D	621/A/D	621/A/D	621/K/D	621/A/D	621/K/D	621/S/D

CPR 1324-27/229 CPR 1324-27/292 LIST OF MPS/69 CPR 1330-34/136	CPR 1330-34/287 CPR 1330-34/287 LIST OF MPS/80 ROT SCOT 1/249 LIST OF MPS/95	CPR 1361-64/63 CPR 1361-64/63 CPR 1361-64/529 LIST OF MPS/106	CPR 1367-70/192 LIST OF MPS/169 FOEDERA III/II/895 CPR 1367-70/443-4	CFR VIII/111 CFR VIII/126 CPR 1374-77/139 FOEDERA III/11/1045 CPR 1377-81/45 CFR IX/144 CPR 1377-81/512 CPR 1377-81/512 CPR 1377-81/512 CPR 1377-81/572 CPR 1381-85/347 CPR 1381-85/347 CPR 1381-85/347
28/08/25 08/06/26 31/07/28 16/02/31	05/05/32 05/05/32 12/02/32 06/07/33 04/07/33	14/01/39 10/11/56 10/11/56 20/03/61 08/03/64	20/01/05 16/11/66 01/05/68 03/07/70 03/07/70	28/03/71 08/06/71 06/12/75 02/01/76 02/07/77 22/05/79 22/02/80 07/12/80 07/12/80 07/12/80 07/12/80 07/12/80 12/01/84 12/01/84
1325 1326 1328 1331	1331 1332 1332 1333 1333	1356 1356 1364 1364	1365 1366 1368 1368 1370	1371 1375 1375 1376 1377 1379 1380 1380 1380 1382 1382 1382 1382
	HRI ESS&HRT HRT HRT CAM			
BKM BRK HRT HRT	HRT ESS8 HRT HRT CAM	C AM H AM H AM H AM H AM H AM H AM H AM	HAM HAM WIL WIL	H H H H H H H H H H H H H H H H H H H
PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER KNICHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF ESCHEATOR PEACE PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIKE SHERIFF PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER ARRAYER	TAXER TAXER PEACE ARRAYER PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER TAXER RAXER PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE
HAYE, THE SHERIFF HAYE HAYE HAYE	НАҮЕ НАҮЕ НАҮЕ НАҮЕ ЧАҮЕ	НАҮЕ НАҮWOD НАҮWOD НАҮWODE ИАҮWODE	HAYWODE HAYWODE HAYWODE HAYWODE HAYWODE HAYWODE, SHERIFF OF WILTSHIRE	HEYWODE HEYWODE HAYWOD HAYWODE HAYWODE HAYWODE HAYWODE HEYWODE THE ELDER HAYWODE HAYWODE HAYWODE HAYWODE HAYWODE HAYWODE HAYWODE HAYWODE
				E E E E E E E E E E E E E E E E E E E
NHOL NHOL	NHON NHON NHON	JOHN VALTER WALTER WALTER WALTER	WALTER WALTER WALTER WALTER WALTER WALTER	WALTER WALTER WALTER WALTER WALTER WALTER WALTER WALTER WALTER WALTER WALTER WALTER WALTER WALTER WALTER WALTER WALTER WALTER WALTER
621/P/D 621/P/D 621/K/D 621/P/D	621/KU 621/S/D 621/P/D 621/AD 621/AD	621/KD 623/S/D 623/P/D 623/P/D 623/P/D	623/K/D 623/S/D 623/K/D 623/A/D 623/A/D	623/T/D 623/T/D 623/P/D 623/P/D 623/P/D 623/P/D 623/P/D 623/P/L 623/P/L 623/P/L 623/P/L 623/P/L 623/P/L 623/P/L

CPR 1307-13/184 ROT SCOT <i>1/97</i> CPR 1313-17/129 CPR 1313-17/124	CPR 1313-17/350 CPR 1313-17/474 CPR 1313-17/530 CPR 1317-21/349 CPR 1317-21/462	CPR 131/-21/460 CPR 1321-24/59 CPR 1321-24/123 CPR 1321-24/213-4 CPR 1321-24/267 CPR 1321-24/267	CFR 13/7-81/38-00 CFR 1377-81/38-40 CFR 1381-85/85 CFR 1381-85/138 CFR 1381-85/138 CFR 1381-85/254 CFR 1381-85/258-91	CFR 1369-92/136 CPR 1388-92/139 CPR 1388-92/139 CPR 1388-92/342	LIST OF MPS/45 CPR 1313-17/460 CPR 1313-17/529 CPR 1317-21/462
10/11/55 17/11/65 26/05/11 RC 20/05/11 RC 18/06/14 CF 05/06/14 CF			29/04/77 01/07/77 20/03/80 08/03/82 08/03/82 20/10/85 29/04/85 CF 29/04/85 CF		09/09/14 LIS 26/03/16 CF 05/08/16 CF 23/02/20 CF 27/11/68
1355 1365 1309 1311 1314 1314	1315 1316 1316 1320 1320	1320 1321 1322 1322 1323	13/7 1377 1380 1382 1385 1385	1389 1389 1390 1309 1311	1314 1316 1316 1320 1368
KEN ESS&HRT SFK NFK,SFK NFK,SFK SFK	SFK SFK SFK NFK&SFK SFK	X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X	HUN HUN CAM®HUN CAM®HUN HUN HUN HUN	HUN HUN SRY&SSX SRY&SSX	SRY SRY SRY SRY ESS&HRT
ESCHEATOR SHERIFF TAXER ARRAYER PEACE(SPECIAL) PEACE	ARRAYER TAXER TAXER TAXER SHERIFF PEACE	PEACE PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER	ARRAYER ARRAYER PEACE PEACE SHERIFF ARRAYER ARRAYER	PEACE PEACE PEACE SHERIFF SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER TAXER PEACE SHERIFF
HELLES HELPSTON HEMMEGRAVE HEMEGRAVE HEMMEGRAVE HEMMEGRAVE	HEMMEGRAVE HEMEGRAVE HEMMEGRAVE HEMMEGRAVE HEMGRAVE HEMGRAVE	HEMMEGRAVE HEMGRAVE HEMMEGRAVE HEMMEGRAVE HEMEGRAVE	HEMYNGFORD HEMYNGFORD HEMYNGFORD HEMYNGFORD HEMYNGFORD HEMYNGFORD	HEMYNGFORD HEMYNGFORD HEMYNGFORD HENLEE HENLEE	HENLE HENLE HENLE HENLE HENLE HENZTEWORTH
E E E E E	返 3 3 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 	8888888	E GE	DE	D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D
GILBERT THOMAS EDMUND EDMUND EDMUND EDMUND	EDMUND EDMUND EDMUND EDMUND EDMUND EDMUND	EDMUND EDMUND EDMUND EDMUND EDMUND	NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC	MOL JOHN VILLLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM
624/E/D 626/S/D 627/T/D 627/A/D 627/P/D 627/P/D	627/1A/D 627/7/D 627/7/D 627/7/D 627/5/D 627/P/D	627/P/D 627/P/D 627/A/D 627/A/D 627/A/D	628/A/D 628/A/D 628/P/D 628/P/D 628/P/D 628/A/D 628/A/D	628/P/D 628/P/D 628/P/D 629/S/D 629/S/D	629/K/D 629/A/D 629/T/D 629/P/D 630/S/D

CPR 1367-70/194 LIST OF MPS/171 CPR 1374-77/139 CPR 1377-81/45 CPR 1374-77/496-500 CPR 1377-81/38-40	CPR 1377-81/205 CFR IX/143 CPR 1377-81/514 LIST OF MPS/193 CPR 1377-81/471-4 CFR IX/249	ROT SCOT 1/408 ROT SCOT 1/469 CPR 1338-40/135 CFR V/491 CFR V/491	CPR 1301-07/285 CPR 1370-74/238 CPR 1370-74/478 CPR 1377-81/47 LIST OF MPS/184 CFR IX/142 CPR 1377-81/512	CFR IX/230 CFR IX/249 CPR 1381-85/138 CPR 1381-85/254 LIST OF MPS/212 CFR X/74	CPR 1381-85/588-91 CPR 1385-89/253 HP I/444 CPR 1388-92/136
10/07/68 03/06/69 06/12/75 02/07/77 29/04/77 01/07/77	10/04/78 27/05/79 26/05/80 16/01/80 20/03/80 16/03/81	12/02/36 08/11/36 05/07/38 15/01/41 01/11/46 06/10/00 24/03/01	02/09/04 20/07/72 30/11/74 06/11/77 27/05/79 26/05/80	0//12/80 16/03/81 08/03/82 20/12/82 12/11/84 16/12/84	29/04/85 02/07/86 09/09/88 15/07/89 12/12/90
1368 1369 1375 1377 1377 1377	1378 1379 1380 1380 1380	1336 1336 1341 1345 1300 1301	1304 1372 1374 1377 1377 1380 1380	1380 1381 1382 1384 1384	1385 1386 1388 1389 1390
HRT HRT HRT HRT HRT HRT	CAM,HRT HRT HRT HRT HRT HRT HRT	NTT NTT NTT DBY&NTT NTT CAM&HUN NFK&SFK	SFK HUN HUN HUN NUN NUN NUN	N N N N N N NUN N N N NUN N N N N NUN N N N	HUN HUN HUN CAM&HUN
PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER	PEACE TAXER PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER TAXER	ARRAYER ARRAYER PEACE/ARRAY SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF	PEACE(SPECIAL) PEACE PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE	I AXER TAXER PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER	ARRAYER PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE ESCHEATOR
HENXTEWORTH HENXTEWORTH HENXTEWORTH HENXTEWORTH HENXTEWORTH HENXYEWORTH	HENXTEWORTH HENXSTEWORTH HENXTEWORTH HENXSTEWORTH HENXTEWORTH HENXTEWORTH HENXTEWORTH	HERCY HERCY HERCY HERCY HERCY HEREWARD HEREWARD	HEREWARD HERLYNGTON HERLYNGTON HERLYNGTON HERLYNGTON HERLYNGTON	HARLYNGTON HERLYNGTON HERLYNGTON HERLYNGTON HERLYNGTON HERLYNGTON	HARLYNGTON HERLYNGTON HERLYNGTON HERLYNGTON HERLYNGTON
DE	DE	ы Ш Ш Ш Ш Ш Ш Ш Ш Ш Ш Ш Ш Ш	DE DE	DE	DE DE
NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL	NHO NHO NHO NHO NHO NHO NHO NHO NHO NHO	HUGH HUGH HUGH HUGH ROBERT ROBERT	ROBERT JOHN JOHN JOHN JOHN	NHO NHO NHO NHO NHO NHO	NHOL NHOL NHOL
630/P/D 630/K/D 630/P/D 630/P/D 630/A/D 630/A/D	630/P/D 630/P/D 630/P/D 630/A/D 630/A/D 630/A/D	631/A/D 631/A/D 631/P/D 631/S/D 631/T/D 632/S/D	632/P/D 633/P/D 633/P/D 633/P/D 633/P/D 633/P/D	633/1/D 633/1/D 633/P/D 633/P/D 633/K/D 633/T/D	633/A/D 633/P/D 633/K/D 633/P/D 633/E/D

CPR 1388-92/342	CPR 1391-96/434	HP I/444	HP I/444		CPR 1399-1401/209-13	HP I/444	CPR 1399-1401/560	CPR 1399-1401/560	CPR 1401-05/287-91	HP I/538	HP I/538	HP I/538	CPR 1396-99/237	HP I/538	CPR 1399-1401/562		CPR 1399-1401/562	HP I/538	HP I/538	CPR 1401-05/296	CPR 1401-05/287-91		CFR VIII/192	CFR IX/56	CFR IX/56	LIST OF MPS/191	CPR 1377-81/359	CFR IX/164	CFR IX/144		ROT SCOT II/66	CPR 1292-1301/611	LIST OF MPS/15	CPR 1301-07/76		LIST OF MPS/21
28/06/90	22/10/93	27/01/94	27/01/95	01/12/96	18/12/99	06/10/99				03/11/91	20/01/93	27/01/94	12/11/97	17/09/97	28/11/99							21/11/60	24/12/72	14/11/77	14/11/77	24/04/79	18/02/79	08/08/79	27/05/79	01/12/83	10/08/84	24/10/01	14/10/02	07/11/02	07/04/04	30/05/06
1390	1393	1394	1395	1396	1399	1399	1401	1401	1403	1391	1393	1394	1397	1397	1399	1400	1401	1401	1402	1403	1403	1360	1372	1377	1377	1379	1379	1379	1379	1383	1384	1301	1302	1302	1304	1306
HUN	HUN	HUN	HUN	CAM&HUN	HUN	HUN	HUN	HUN	HUN	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	WAR	WAR	WAR	WAR&LEC	WAR
PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE
HERLYNGTON	HERLYNGTON	HERLYNGTON	HERLYNGTON	HERLYNTON	HARLYNGTON	HERLYNGTON	HERLYNGTON	HARLYNGTON	HARLYNGTON	HERON	HERON	HERON	HERON	HERON	HERON	HEROUN	HERON	HERON	HERON	HERON	HERON	HEROUN	HERON	HERON	HERON OF FORD	HERON	HERON	HERON	HERON OF THORNETON	HERON	HERON	HERTHILL	HERTHULL	HERTHULL	HERTHILL	HERTHALL
				DE																											DE	DE	Ы	Ы	Ш	DE
NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	GERARD	GERARD	GERARD	GERARD	GERARD	GERARD	GERARD	GERARD	GERARD	GERARD	GERARD	GERARD	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD
633/P/D	633/P/D	633/K/D	633/K/D	633/S/D	633/A/D	633/K/D	633/P/D	633/P/D	633/A/D	634/K/D	634/K/D	634/K/D	634/P/D	634/K/D	634/P/D	634/S/D	634/P/D	634/K/D	634/K/D	634/A/D	634/A/D	635/S/D	635/T/D	635/T/D	635/T/D	635/K/D	635/A/D	635/T/D	635/T/D?	635/S/D	635/A/D	636/T/D	636/K/D	636/T/D	636/S/D	636/K/D

.

LIST OF MPS/24			CPR 1313-1 //50	CFR V/392	CFR V/435	CFR V/483	CFR V/492	CFR VI/3	LIST OF MPS/140	LIST OF MPS/167	LIST OF MPS/170		CFR VIII/111	CFR VIII/127	CFR VIII/192	LIST OF MPS/178			CPR 1350-54/285		CPR 1399-1401/209-13	HP I/612		CPR 1401-05/114-5		CPR 1292-1301/104	CPR 1307-13/30	LIST OF MPS/25	ROT SCOT 1/97	LIST OF MPS/32	LIST OF MPS/30	CPR 1313-17/49	LIST OF MPS/43		CPR 1313-17/350	CPR 1313-17/530
20/01/07	20/10/00	11/20/02	28/11/13	01/10/44	02/08/45	05/10/46	01/11/46	08/03/47	13/01/52	04/05/66	01/05/68	05/11/71	28/03/71	08/06/71	24/12/72	13/10/72	26/10/76	10/10/01	06/05/52	05/11/69	18/12/99	06/10/99					24/12/07	13/10/07	20/05/11	12/11/11	08/08/11	28/11/13	21/04/14	04/11/15	01/09/15	05/08/16
1307	1308	1311	1313	1344	1345	1346	1346	1347	1352	1366	1368	1371	1371	1371	1372	1372	1376	1301	1352	1369	1399	1399	1400	1402	1414	1294	1307	1307	1311	1311	1311	1313	1314	1315	1315	1216
WAR	WAR&LEC	LEC,WAR	LEC	WAR	WAR	WAR	WAR	NTT	WAR	WAR	WAR	WAR&LEC	WAR	WAR	WAR	WAR	WAR&LEC	WIL	ESS	ESS&HRT	SFK	SFK	NFK&SFK	NFK	NFK&SFK	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	
KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	PEACE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	TAXER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFE	ARRAYER	
HERTHILL	HERTHILL	HERTHULL	HERTHULLE	HERTHULL	HERTHILL	HERTHILL	HERTHULL	HERTIL	HERTHILL	HERTHULL	HERTHULL	HERTHILL	HERTHULL	HERTHULL	HERTHILL	HERTHULL	HERTHULL	HERTRIG	HEVENYNGHAM	HEVENYNGHAM	HENYNGHAM	HEVENINGHAM	HEVENYNGHAM	HEVENYNGHAM	HEVENYNGHAM	HIWYSE	HEWYZ	SIHWIH	SHYWI	HSAHWAH	HSAMAH	HEYWYCH	SAHWIH	HEWYSSH	HWWYGH	
DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE		Ц		ЦЦ	ЦЦ	DE	ЦЦ		ЦÜ	DE	DE		DE	DE	DE	1					DE	DE	DE	1	ЧC				и С	л П	7
RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOF	NHOL	NHOL	NHOP	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	
636/K/D	636/S/D	636/A/D	636/T/D	637/T/P	637/T/P	637/T/P	637/T/P	637/T/P	637/K/P	G37/K/D	637/K/D	637/S/D	637/T/D	637/T/D	637/T/D	637/K/D	637/S/D	638/S/D	639/P/D	639/S/D	640/A/D	640/K/D	640/S/D	640/A/D	640/S/D	641/T/P	641/P/D	641/K/D	641/A/D	641/K/D	641/K/D	641/T/D	641/K/D	641/S/D	01/0/100	

.

CPR 1313-17/474 CFR III/10	CPR 1317-21/349	CPR 1321-24/224	CPR 1324-27/8-11	CPR 1324-27/53	LIST OF MPS/114	CPR 1327-30/173	LIST OF MPS/78	CPR 1330-34/286	CPR 1330-34/294	CPR 1330-34/296	CFR IV/354	CPR 1334-38/209	CPR 1334-38/137-9	ROT SCOT I/328	LIST OF MPS/96	CFR V/50	CFR V/52		CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/38-40	CFR IX/56	CPR 1377-81/359	CPR 1377-81/515	CFR IX/230	CPR 1377-81/471-4	CPR 1377-81/572	CPR 1381-85/253	LIST OF MPS/204	CFR X/48	ROT SCOT II/66	CFR X/73	CFR VI/375			LIST OF MPS/148
08/06/16 06/11/19	30/11/19	02/12/22	01/08/24	17/11/24	18/11/25	12/10/27	30/09/31	12/02/32	21/03/32	23/03/32	28/03/33	26/07/35	26/01/35	27/03/35	13/01/37	06/10/37	10/10/37	04/10/75	29/04/77	01/07/77	14/11/77	18/02/79	26/05/80	07/12/80	20/03/80	10/04/81	20/12/82	23/02/83	27/05/84	10/08/84	16/12/84	26/01/53	10/11/56	10/11/56	17/04/57
1316 1319	1319	1322	1324	1324	1325	1327	1331	1332	1332	1332	1333	1335	1335	1335	1337	1337	1337	1375	1377	1377	1377	1379	1380	1380	1380	1381	1382	1383	1384	1384	1384	1353	1356	1356	1357
CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	WIL	CON	CON	CON	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	OXF	GLS	GLS&WELSH MARCH	GLS
TAXER TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	TAXER	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	ARRAYER	PEACE	TAXER	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	ARRAYER	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE
HEWYSHE HEWISSH	HEWYS	нууун	HEWYSSH	HIWISSH	HEWYSH	HSIMAH	HXXVYSSH	HEWYSH	SYWYH	HEWYS	HIWISSH	HEWYS	HEWYS	HEWYS	HSYWH	HSSYWYH	HXXVXSH	HILDERTON	ILDERTON	ILDERTON	ILDERTON	HILDERTON	ILDERTON	HILDERTON	ILDERTON	ILDERTON	ILDERTON	ILDERTON	DILDERTON	ILDERTON	ILDERTON	HILDESLE	HILDESLE	HILDESLE	HILDESLEY
DE	DE	DE		DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE		DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE		DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE
RICHARD RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT
641/T/D 641/T/D	641/T/D	641/T/D	641/A/D	641/A/D	641/K/D	641/T/D	641/K/D	641/P/D	641/P/D	641/P/D	641/T/D	641/P/D	641/A/D	641/A/D	641/K/D	641/T/D	641/T/D	642/S/D	642/A/D	642/A/D	642/T/D	642/A/D	642/P/D	642/T/D	642/A/D	642/P/D	642/P/D	642/K/D	642/T/D	642/A/D	642/T/D	643/T/D	643/S/D	643/E/D	643/K/D

21/03/61 CPR 1361-64/64				01/11/83	07/09/84 ROT SCOT II/68	26/04/85 CPR 1381-85/588-91	18/11/86	16/02/86 CPR 1385-89/81	25/09/86 CPR 1385-9/261	08/06/88 CPR 1385-9/475	15/07/89 CPR 1388-92/137	28/06/90 CPR 1388-92/343	18/06/94 CPR 1391-96/439	24/08/95 CPR 1391-96/727	10/03/97 CPR 1396-99/97	12/11/97 CPR 1396-99/235	18/12/99 CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1399-1401/566	CPR 1401-05/284	CPR 1401-05/287-91	04/02/27	03/09/27 CPR 1327-30/172	05/12/30	07/12/80 CFR IX/225	21/12/82 CPR 1381-85/249	16/12/84 CFR X/69	20/10/85	13/03/93 CFR XI/72	03/11/99	04/12/32 LIST OF MPS/85	03/02/33	04/07/33 ROT SCOT I/249	28/03/33 CFR IV/354	13/04/61	13/05/61 CPR 1361-64/66
1361 1370	1380	1382	1382	1383	1384	1385	1386	1386	1386	1388	1389	1390	1394	1395	1397	1397	1399	1401	1403	1403	1327	1327	1330	1380	1382	1384	1385	1393	1399	1332	1333	1333	1333	1361	1361
OXF VKS/EX	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS	YKS	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	NFK&SFK	NFK	NFK&SFK	SSX	SSX	SSX	SRY&SSX	SSX	SRY&SSX	WAR	WAR&LEC	LEC	WAR	LAN	IAN
PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	TAXER	SHERIFF	TAXER	PEACE	TAXER	SHERIFF	TAXER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	TAXER	SHERIFF	PFACE
HIDESLE HILTON	HILTON	HILTON	HILTON	HILTON	HILTON	HILTON	HILTON	HILTON	HILTON	HILTON	HILTON	HILTON	HILTON	HILTON	HILTON	HILTON	HILTON	HILTON	HILTON	HILTON	HINDRINGHAM	HYNDRYNGHAM	HYNDRINGHAM	HERST	HERST	HURST	HERST	HIRST	HIRST	HOKKELE	HOCKELE	HOCKELE	HOCLE	HOGHTON	HOGHTON
DE	u u u u u	DE	DE	DE		DE	DE	DE	Ы	DE	DE	DE	B	DE	DE		DE	DE		ЪE	DE	DE	DE		DE	DE		DE	DEL	Ы	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE
ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	ADAM	ADAM
643/P/P 644/A/D	644/A/D	644/P/D	644/A/D	644/S/D	644/A/D	644/A/D	644/S/D	644/P/D	644/A/D	644/A/D	644/P/D	644/P/D	644/P/D	644/P/D	644/P/D	644/P/D	644/A/D	644/P/D	644/A/D	644/A/D	645/S/D	645/T/D	645/S/D	646/T/D	646/P/D	646/T/D	646/S/D	646/T/D	646/S/D	647/K/D	647/S/D	647/A/D	647/T/D	648/S/D	648/P/D

363 06/10/63 LIST OF MPS/162	20/01/65	366 26/10/66 CPR 1364-67/364-5	(367 10/02/67 CPR 1364-67/430	1369 15/04/69 FOEDERA III/II/864	1370 08/10/70 CPR 1367-70/418	1371 28/03/71 CFR VIII/112	1371 08/06/71 CFR VIII/127	1295 CPR 1292-1301/171	1298	-		1374 12/12/74		1383 23/02/83 LIST OF MPS/204	1399 30/09/99	1402 HP I/464	1372 12/12/72	1379 27/05/79 CFR IX/142	1383 01/11/83	1385 16/10/85		27/11/68	1369 03/06/69 LIST OF MPS/171	1371 06/05/71 CPR 1370-74/106	1373 20/07/73 CPR 1370-74/305	14/05/76	04/03/77	1379 08/08/79 CFR IX/163	1291	1293	1303 29/09/03	1307 09/10/07		1315 01/09/15 CPR 1313-17/350	
			4	÷	4	4	÷	11		,	÷			÷		÷		÷	÷	÷	÷	÷	£		~	÷	÷	-	÷	÷.	-	~	-	-	
I AN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	NFK&SFK	BRK	OXF&BRK	OXF&BRK	NFK	NFK&SFK	NFK	NFK	NFK	NFK	NFK	NFK	WES	WES	RUT	BDF&BKM	RUT	RUT	ŀ
		ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	UNDER-SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ESCHEATOR	ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	TAXER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	TAXER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	TAXER	TAXER	UNDER-SHERIFF	SHERIFF	UNDER-SHERIFF	SHERIFF	UNDER-SHERIFF	ARRAYER	
NOTHOOH	NOTHOOH	HOGHTON	HOGHTON	HOUGHTON	HOGHTON	HOGHTON	HOGHTON	HOGHTON	HOGHTON	HOGHTON	HOGHTON	HOGHTON	HOGHTON	HOGHTON	HOGHTON	HOGHTON	HOLBROK	HULCOTE	HOLCOTE	HOLCOT	НОГДАСН	НОГДАСН	ногрусн	НОГДУСНЕ	HOLDICH	НОГРУСН	HOLDICH	HOLDICH	HELLEBEK	HOLLEBEK	HOLM	НОГМ	HOLM	HOLM	
Ĺ		DE	DF DF	DE	DE	DE	ЦШ	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE									DE	DE	DE				DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	1
		ADAM	ADAM	ADAM	ADAM	ADAM	ADAM	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	NHOL	NHON	NHOL	NHOL	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	THOMAS	THOMAS	GILBERT	GILBERT	GILBERT	GILBERT	
	648/K/D	648/A/D	648/A/D	648/A/D	648/P/D	648/T/D	648/T/D	649/T/D	649/S/D	649/A/D	650/A/P	650/E/L?	650/E/L?	650/K/D	650/S/D	650/K/D	651/S/D	652/T/D	652/S/D	652/S/D	653/T/D	653/S/D	653/K/D	653/P/D	653/P/D	653/P/D	653/T/D	653/T/D	653.5/S/D	653.5/S/D	654/S/D	654/S/D	654/S/D	654/A/D	

CPR 1292-1301/104	CPR 1292-1301/515 CPR 1292-1301/611 CPR 1301-07/76	CPR 1301-07/457 CPR 1307-13/30 CPR 1307-13/23	ROT SCOT 1/97 CPR 1313-17/107	CPR 1313-17/124 CPR 1313-17/474 CPP 1313 17/474	CPR 1317-21/348	CPR 1313-17/49	LIST OF MPS/5	LIST OF MPS/6 LIST OF MPS/6	LIST OF MPS/13	LIST OF MPS/19	CFK V/263				LIST OF MPS/151	CPR 1361-64/67 CPP 1361-64/520	CPR 1374-77/139	CPR 1377-81/45
29/09/17 12/07/18 12/09/28	10/05/00 24/10/01 07/11/02	22/07/06 24/12/07 28/11/07	20/05/11 16/11/14 13/04/14	05/06/14 08/06/16 05/00/16	30/11/19 30/11/19 08/10/13	28/11/13			14/10/02 11/11/06	30/05/06	20/04/42 16/05/49	16/05/49	10/11/56	10/11/56	05/02/58	03/12/61 08/03/64	06/12/75	02/07/77
1317 1318 1328 1294	1300 1301 1302	1306 1307 1307	1311 1314 1314	1314 1316 2200	1319 1319 1313	1313 1205	1297	1298 1298	1302 1306	1306	1342 1349	1349	1356	1356	1358	1361 1364	1375	1377
RUT RUT WIL	C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C	VIL VVIL	MIL WIL	WIL WIL	WIL WIL ESS&HRT	ESS	CAM	CAM HRT	BDF CAM&HUN	CAM	HKI SRY&SSX	SRY&SSX	sex SRY&SSX	SRY&SSX	SSX	BDF	HRT	нкт
UNDER-SHERIFF SHERIFF UNDER-SHERIFF TAXER	PEACE TAXER TAXER	TAXER PEACE TAXER	ARRAYER SHERIFF PEACE	PEACE TAXER	I AXER TAXER SHFRIFF		KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	IAXER SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	IAXER SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE
HOLM HOLM HOLT	НОГТ НОГТ НОГТ	НОГТ НОГТ НОГТ	ногт Ногте Ногт	ногт НоLТ НоLТ	НОГТ НОСТ НОО	0 00 H	00H	00H	00H	00H	ООН	00Н	00H	ООН	00н		ООН	ООН
DE DE			De De	886				D D E D	ШШ	ЫU	Ľ	ШС	ЫШ	DE	Шü		ц Ц Ц	DE
GILBERT GILBERT GILBERT JOHN	NHOL	NHOL NHOL	NHOL NHOL	NHON	NHON	JOHN	ROBERT	ROBERT ROBERT	ROBERT ROBERT	ROBERT	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS
654/S/D 654/S/D 654/S/D 655/T/D?	655/P/D? 655/T/D? 655/T/D?	655/T/D? 655/P/D 655/T/D	655/A/D 655/S/D 655/P/D	655/P/D 655/T/D	655/T/D 655/Z/D	656/T/D	657/K/D	657/K/D 657/K/D	657/K/D 657/S/D	657/K/D	658/S/D	658/E/D	658/S/L	658/E/D	658/K/D	658/P/L	658/P/L	658/P/L

CFR IX/163 CPR 1361-64/530 CPR 1367-70/193 CFR VIII/127 CFR VIII/111	CPR 1370-74/478 CPR 1374-77/135 CPR 1374-77/138 CPR 1374-77/490 CPR 1377-81/47 CPP 1377-81/514	CFR 1X231 CFR 1381-85/254 CFR 1307-13/30 CFR 1307-13/53	ROT SCOT <i>1/97</i> ROT SCOT <i>1/100</i> CPR 1313-17/107 CPR 1313-17/123 CPR 1313-17/129 LIST OF MPS/91	CFR VI/334 CFR VIII/229 CFR VIII/269 CFR IX/143	CPR 1330-34/136 CPR 1330-34/286 CPR 1330-34/292 CPR 1330-34/390 LIST OF MPS/9
08/08/79 08/03/64 10/07/68 08/06/71 28/03/71	12/02/74 15/02/75 06/12/75 06/11/77 06/11/77	07/12/80 20/12/82 01/10/04 24/12/07 17/03/08	20/05/11 18/06/11 13/04/14 05/06/14 18/06/14 26/05/35	25/12/44 25/02/52 06/12/73 14/11/74 14/11/74 27/05/79 18/10/80 30/06/28 05/12/30	16/02/31 12/02/32 21/03/32 11/12/32 25/08/15 06/03/00
1379 1364 1368 1371 1371	1374 1375 1375 1377 1377	1380 1382 1304 1307 1308	1311 1311 1314 1314 1314	1344 1352 1373 1374 1379 1380 1328	1331 1332 1332 1332 1315 1315
HRT LIN(H) LIN(H) LIN(H)	H) H) H) H) H) H) H) H) H) H) H) H) H) H	LIN(H) LIN(H) YKS YKS	YKS YKS YKS YKS(E) YKS SHR	SHR SHR SHR SHR SHR NBL NBL	NBL NBL NBL VOR NBL
TAXER PEACE PEACE TAXER TAXER SHERIFF	PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE	TAXER TAXER PEACE SHERIFF PEACE PEACE	ARRAYER ARRAYER PEACE PEACE PEACE(SPECIAL) KNIGHT OF SHIRE	UNDER-SHERIFF TAXER TAXER TAXER TAXER SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF	PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE
HOO HODE OF FLETE HODE OF FLETE HODE HODE HODE OF FLETE	HODE OF FLETE HODE OF FLETE HODE OF FLETE HODE HODE HODE	HODE OF FLETE HODE OF FLETE HOUK HOUK HOUK	ноик ноик ноик ноик нортом	HOPTON HOPTON HORD OF STANWARDYN HORD OF STANWARDYN HORD OF STANWARDY HORD OF STANWARDY HORNCLIF HORNCLIF	HORNCLIF HORNCLIF HORNCLYVE HORNCLYF HORNCLYF HORNSELEYE
Ш Q		2 2 2 2		88 88	
THOMAS JOHN JOHN JOHN VHOL	NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC	JOHN JOHN WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER ROBERT ROBERT	ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT JOHN RICHARD
658/T/L 659/P/D 659/T/D 659/T/L 659/T/L	659/P/D 659/P/D 659/P/D 659/P/D 659/P/D	07/1/629 07/2/0 0/2/0 0/2/0 0/2/0 0/2/0 00/2/0 0	660/A/D 660/A/D 660/P/D 660/P/D 660/P/D 661/K/D	661/S/D 661/T/D 662/T/D 662/T/D 662/T/D 662/S/D 663/S/D	663/P/D 663/P/D 663/P/D 663/P/D 663//S/D 665/K/D

LIST OF MPS/12 CPR 1301-07/1 LIST OF MPS/17 LIST OF MPS/23 ROT SCOT 1/68 CPR 1307-13/183	LIST OF MPS/33 CPR 1313-17/51 ROT SCOT 1/120 CPR 1313-17/460 LIST OF MPS/51 CFR V/1335	CFR VI/376 CFR VI/416 CFR VII/45	LIST OF MPS/150 CFR VII/78 LIST OF MPS/153 LIST OF MPS/162 CFR VIII/112 CFR VIII/127	CFR V/286 CPR 1343-45/396	LIST OF MPS/44 CPR 1313-17/530 CPR 1396-99/229 HP 1/388
					4
20/01/01 21/11/01 28/02/05 20/01/07 05/08/09 26/02/10	28/11/11 28/11/13 24/03/14 26/03/16 29/07/16 25/02/52	26/01/53 08/05/54 01/08/57	05/02/58 21/10/58 15/05/60 20/11/62 06/10/63 27/11/68 28/03/71 28/03/71 08/06/71	16/01/15 20/04/42 16/10/43 16/11/44 10/11/44 26/11/45 26/11/45 25/11/45	09/09/14 23/10/16 05/08/16 22/07/97 17/09/97
	- 6 7 6 6 0		~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~	10 01 m m 4 10 10 4	4 (0 (0 N N
1301 1305 1305 1305 1309 1309	1311 1313 1314 1316 1316 1316	1353 1354 1357	1358 1358 1360 1362 1363 1368 1371 1371	1315 1342 1343 1343 1345 1345 1345 1345 1345 1345	1314 1316 1316 1397 1397
				DEV DEV DEV DEV DEV MAR&LEC	
	NBL NBL NBL NBL NBL NBL NBL		NBL R N NBL NBL NBL NBL NBL NBL NBL NBL NBL N	DEV DEV DEV VAR	LEC NTH SFK SFK ESS
SHIRE SHIRE SHIRE	SHIRE		SHIRE SHIRE SHIRE		HIRE
KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER TAXER SHERIFF	TO TO TO TO	1	<u> </u>	SHERIFF TAXER SHERIFF ESCHEATOR PEACE SHERIFF ESCHEATOR SHERIFF SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF TAXER PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE
KNIGHT ARRAY KNIGHT KNIGHT ARRAY TAXER SHERE	KNIGH TAXER ARRAY ARRAY KNIGHT TAXER	TAXER TAXER TAXER	KNIGHT TAXER KNIGHT KNIGHT SHERIF SHERIF TAXER TAXER	SHERIF TAXER SHERIF ESCHE PEACE SHERIF SHERIF SHERIF SHERIF	KNIGHT SHERIF TAXER PEACE KNIGHT
HORSELEYE HORSELEY HORSLEF HORSLEF HORSLE HORSLE HORSLEY	HURSLE HORSLEIE HORSLE HORSLE HORSLE HORSLEY	HORSLEY HORSLEYE HORSLEYE	HORSELAY HORSELEYE HORSELY HORSLEYE HORSLEYE HORSELEYE HORSELEYE	HORTON HORTON HORTON HORTON HORTON HORTON HOUBY	HOUBY HOUBY HOUBY HOWARD HOWARD
		ROH H	P P P P P P P P P P P	ç ç ç ç ç ç ç ç	HOUBY HOUBY HOUBY HOWAF HOWAF
				8888888888	DE DE
8 8 8 8 8 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9			5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5	- ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~	
RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD	RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD	RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD	RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD	ROBERT WALTER WALTER WALTER WALTER WALTER WALTER WALTER	NHOL NHOL NHOL
			0 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7	2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2	0)S 0)C 0)A 0)A 0)A
665/K/D 665/K/D 665/K/D 665/K/D 665/K/D 665/Z/D 665/Z/D	665/K/D 665/T/D 665/A/D 665/A/D 665/K/D	0/T/0 666/T/D 666/T/D	666/K/D 666/K/D 666/K/D 666/K/D 666/K/D 666/K/D 666/T/D 666/T/D	667/S/D 668/T/D 668/S/D 668/E/D 668/E/D 668/F/D 668/S/D 668/S/D 669/S/D	669/K/D 669/S/D 669/T/D 670/P/D 670/K/D

CPR 1396-99/436 CPR 1399-1401/558 CPR 1399-1401/568 CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1399-1401/564 CPR 1399-1401/558 CPR 1399-1401/564 CPR 1399-1401/564 CPR 1401-05/114-5 CPR 1401-05/287-91 CPR 1401-05/258-9	CPR 1338-40/139 CPR 1343-45/393 CFR V/392 CFR V/436 CFR V/483	CFR VI/44 LIST OF MPS/69 CFR IX/185 CPR 1381-85/588-91 LIST OF MPS/215 HP I/573 CPR 1388-92/138 CPR 1388-92/138
28/11/98 28/11/99 28/11/99 18/12/99		03/08/38 18/10/44 18/10/44 20/07/44 01/10/44 02/08/45 05/10/46	25/08/47 29/11/23 17/08/26 11/08/28 31/07/28 23/04/05 04/03/80 23/04/85 23/04/85 03/02/88 15/07/89 10/11/89 05/12/91 20/01/93 20/01/93
1398 1399 1399 1399 1400	1 400 1 401 1 401 1 402 1 403 1 403 1 403	1414 1418 1338 1344 1344 1344 1345 1345	1347 1328 1328 1328 1328 1385 1385 1389 1389 1389 1389 1389
SFK ESS SFK ESS AHRT	SFK ESS SFK SFK CAM&HUN ESS ESS ESS	ESS&HRT ESS&HRT NFK NFK NFK NFK NFK NFK NFK	NFK RUT RUT CAM&HUN CAM HAM SHR SHR SHR SHR SHR SHR SHR SHR SHR
PEACE PEACE PEACE ARRAYER SHERIFF	PEACE PEACE PEACE SHERIFF ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER	SHERIFF SHERIFF PEACE/ARRAY SHERIFF ESCHEATOR PEACE TAXER TAXER TAXER TAXER	TAXER UNDER-SHERIFF SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF TAXER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE FEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE SHERIFF ESCHEATOR KNIGHT OF SHIRE FEACE
HOWARD HOWARD HOWARD HOWARD HOWARD	HOWARD HOWARD HOWARD HOWARD HOWARD HOWARD HOWARD	HOWARD HOWARD HOWARD HOWARD HOWARD HOWARD HOWARD HOWARD	HOWARD HOWARD HOWARD HOWARD HOWARD HUGGEFORD HUGGEFORD HUGEFORD HUGFORD HUGFORD HUGFORD HUGFORD HUGFORD
NHOL NHOL NHOL	NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC	NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC	John William William William William William William William William William William
670/P/D 670/P/D 670/A/D 670/A/D	670/P/D 670/P/D 670/P/D 670/P/D 670/S/D 670/A/D 670/A/D 670/A/D	670/S/D 671/P/D 671/P/D 671/S/D 671/S/D 671/F/D 671/T/D 671/T/D	671/T/D 672/S/D 672/S/D 672/S/D 672/S/D 672/S/D 672/S/D 672/S/D 674/A/D 674/P/D 674/P/D 674/S/D 674/S/D 674/S/D 674/S/D 674/S/D

HP 1/573		CPR 1396-99/435	CPR 1399-1401/563	CPR 1399-1401/209-13		CPR 1401-05/137-8	CPR 1401-05/287-91	CPR 1340-43/152			CPR 1343-45/394	CPR 1343-45/491	CFR V/483	FOEDERA III/I/107	CFR VI/45	CFR VI/91	CPR 1348-50/516			LIST OF MPS/149	LIST OF MPS/154	CPR 1361-64/63	LIST OF MPS/160	CPR 1361-64/528	CPR 1364-67/434	CPR 1367-70/192	CPR 1367-70/192	CPR 1367-70/443-4	FOEDERA III/II/895	CPR 1370-74/478	CPR 1374-77/139	FOEDERA III/II/1045	CPR 1374-77/490	CPR 1374-77/490	CPR 1374-77/490	CPR 1377-81/46
27/01/94	01/12/96	16/09/98	28/11/99	18/12/99	24/11/00			15/03/41	25/10/42	25/10/42	20/07/44	01/06/45	05/10/46	18/02/47	25/08/47	20/07/48	10/02/50	24/11/55	24/11/55	17/04/57	15/05/60	20/03/61	13/10/62	08/03/64	12/10/67	10/07/68	10/07/68	03/07/70	03/07/70	10/07/74	06/12/75	02/01/76	05/03/77	05/03/77	05/03/77	02/07/77
1394	1396	1398	1399	1399	1400	1402	1403	1341	1342	1342	1344	1345	1346	1347	1347	1348	1350	1355	1355	1357	1360	1361	1362	1364	1367	1368	1368	1370	1370	1374	1375	1376	1377	1377	1377	1377
SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	(LIN(L)	LIN	LIN&RUT	(L) LIN(L)	LIN(L)	(LIN(L)	LIN	(LIN(L)	LIN(L)	LIN(L)	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	HAM	WIL	WIL	WIL	SOM	WIL	WIL	rin(k)	LIN(L)	LIN(H)	rin(k)
KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	PEACE	PEACE	TAXER	ARRAYER	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE
HUGFORD	HUGFORD	HUGFORD	HUGFORD	HUGFORD	HUGGEFORD	HUGGEFORD	HUGFORD	HUNDON	HUNDON	HUNDON	HUNDON	HUNDEN	HUNDON	HUNDON	NODNH	HUNDON	HUNDON	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD
								DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE		DE		DE		DE	DE	DE	DE		DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	
WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS
674/K/D	674/S/D	674/P/D	674/P/D	674/A/D	674/S/D	674/A/D	674/A/D	675/T/D	675/S/D	675/E/D	675/P/D	675/P/D	675/T/D	675/A/D	675/T/D	675/T/D	675/P/D	676/S/D	676/E/D	676/K/D	676/K/D	676/P/D	676/K/D	676/P/D	676/P/D	676/P/D	676/P/D	676/A/D	676/A/D	676/P/D	676/P/D	676/A/D	676/P/D	676/P/D	676/P/D	676/P/D

CPR 1377-81/46 CPR 1377-81/47	CPR 1374-77/487	CPR 1377-81/46	CPR 1377-81/47	LIST OF MPS/186	CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/38-40	CPR 1377-81/96	LIST OF MPS/189	LIST OF MPS/192	CFR IX/162	CPR 1377-81/513	LIST OF MPS/196	CPR 1377-81/471-4	LIST OF MPS/194	CPR 1377-81/572	CPR 1381-85/85	CPR 1377-81/572	CPR 1381-85/85	CPR 1381-85/140	CPR 1381-85/251	CPR 1381-85/141	CPR 1381-85/251	LIST OF MPS/200	LIST OF MPS/208	LIST OF MPS/210	LIST OF MPS/210	CPR 1381-85/502	CPR 1385-89/80	CPR 1381-85/588-91	CPR 1385-89/82	HP I/683	HP I/586	CPR 1388-92/342	CPR 1388-92/342	HP 1/586
02/07/77 06/11/77	05/05/77	02/07/77	02/07/77	27/01/77	29/04/77	01/07/77	04/02/78	20/10/78	24/04/79	08/08/79	26/05/80	05/11/80	20/03/80	16/01/80	20/02/81	14/12/81	20/02/81	14/12/81	08/03/82	20/12/82	08/03/82	20/12/82	07/05/82	26/10/83	29/04/84	29/04/84	29/01/85	26/06/85	26/04/85	26/05/86	01/10/86	88/60/60	28/06/90	28/06/90	12/11/90
1377 1377	1377	1377	1377	1377	1377	1377	1378	1378	1379	1379	1380	1380	1380	1380	1381	1381	1381	1381	1382	1382	1382	1382	1382	1383	1384	1384	1385	1385	1385	1386	1386	1388	1390	1390	1390
(H) רוא(ר)	NFK	SOM	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	NFK	SOM	WIL	WIL	SOM	MIL	MIL	WIL	SOM	SOM	WIL	WIL	SOM	SOM	WIL	NIL	SOM	WIL	SOM	WIL	SOM	SOM	WIL	WIL	WIL	SOM	SOM	WIL	SOM
PEACE PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE
HUNGERFORD HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGEREFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGREFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD
DE DE	DE	DE			DE	DE	DE				DE		DE	DE	DE		DE			DE						DE	DE	DE							
THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS
676/P/D 676/P/D	676/P/D	676/P/D	676/P/D	676/K/D	676/A/D	676/A/D	676/P/D	676/K/D	676/K/D	676/T/D	676/P/D	676/K/D	676/A/D	676/K/D	676/P/D	676/P/D	676/P/D	676/P/D	676/P/D	676/P/D	676/P/D	676/P/D	676/K/D	676/K/D	676/K/D	676/K/D	676/P/D	676/P/D	676/A/D	676/P/D	676/K/D	676/K/D	676/P/D	676/P/D	676/K/D

HP I/683 CPR 1388-92/526	HP I/683	CPR 1391-96/437	CPR 1396-99/95	CPR 1396-99/232		C.76/11 m.27		CFR VI/45	CFR VII/44	CPR 1358-61/345				CFR VIII/229	CFR VIII/268	CFR IX/54	CFR VIII/387	CFR IX/147	CFR IX/186	CFR IX/228	CFR IX/338	LIST OF MPS/1	LIST OF MPS/7	CPR 1292-1301/516	LIST OF MPS/13	LIST OF MPS/24	LIST OF MPS/26	CPR 1307-13/55	CPR 1307-13/184	LIST OF MPS/29	ROT SCOT I/97	LIST OF MPS/30	CPR 1313-17/108	CPR 1313-17/122	
17/01/90 15/02/92	20/01/93	18/06/94	28/06/96	12/11/97	30/09/38	26/03/38	09/11/95	06/10/47	01/08/57	13/03/60	28/01/61	06/06/56	06/06/56	06/12/73	14/11/74	14/11/77	04/03/77	27/05/79	04/03/80	07/12/80	02/11/82			10/05/00	20/01/01	20/01/07	13/10/07	17/03/08	26/08/09	27/04/09	20/05/11	08/08/11	13/04/14	05/06/14	27/02/20
1390 1392	1393	1394	1396	1397	1338	1338	1395	1347	1357	1360	1361	1356	1356	1373	1374	1377	1377	1379	1380	1380	1382	1290	1298	1300	1301	1307	1307	1308	1309	1309	1311	1311	1314	1314	1320
SOM	WIL	SOM	WIL	SOM	SRY&SSX	SSX	KEN	SSX	SSX	SSX	SRY&SSX	HEF	HEF&WELSH MARCH	HEF	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SRY	SSX	SSX	SRY,SSX	DOR	SRY	SRY	SRY&SSX							
KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF							
HUNGERFORD HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNGREFORD	HUNGERFORD	HUNSTON	HUNSTON	HUNT	HURST	HURST	HURST	HURST	HURTESLEYE	HURTESLEYE	HERTESLEYE	HERTESLEY	HOURTESLEY	HORTESLEY	HORTESLEYE	HURTESLEY	HURTESLEYE	HURTESLEY	HUSEE	HUSE	HUSEE	HUSEE	HUSEE	HUSEE	HUSE	HUSE	HUSEE	HUSE	HUSE	HUSE	HUSE	HUSE
AS AS	AS	AS	AS	1AS	REY DE	REY DE	OLAS	ARD DE	ARD DE			ER	ER	ER	ER	ER	ER DE	ER	ER	ER DE	-ER	۲۲ ۲	۲۲ ۲	۲۲ ۲	×.	۲۲	۲۲	۲۲	۲۲	۲۲	۲۲	۲۲	27	۲۲	٤Y
676/K/D THOMAS 676/P/D THOMAS	676/K/D THOMAS	676/P/D THOMAS	676/P/D THOMAS	676/P/D THOMAS	677/S/D GODFREY	677/A/D GODFREY	678/S/D NICHOLAS	679/T/D RICHARD	679/T/D RICHARD	679/T/D RICHARD	679/S/D RICHARD	680/S/D WALTER	680/E/D WALTER	680/T/D WALTER	680/T/D WALTER	680/T/D WALTER	680/T/D WALTER	680/T/D WALTER	680/T/D WALTER	680/T/D WALTER	680/T/D WALTER	681/K/D HENRY	681/K/D HENRY	681/P/D HENRY	681/K/D HENRY	681/K/D HENRY	681/K/D HENRY	681/P/D HENRY	681/T/D HENRY	681/K/D HENRY	681/A/D HENRY	681/K/D HENRY	681/P/D HENRY	681/P/D HENRY	681/S/D HENRY

CPR 1321-24/96-7	CPR 1301-07/77 CPR 1301-07/201 CPR 1301-07/456 CPR 1307-13/23	CPR 1307-13/473 CPR 1307-13/473 CPR 1307-13/520 CPR 1313-17/122 CPR 1313-17/128	LIST OF MPS//2 CPR 1324-27/8-11 CPR 1324-27/233 LIST OF MPS/58	CPR 1327-30/156 LIST OF MPS/66 LIST OF MPS/68 LIST OF MPS/74 LIST OF MPS/74	LIST OF MPS/91 LIST OF MPS/94 LIST OF MPS/94 LIST OF MPS/94 CPR 1313-17/529 CPR 1324-27/292	CPR 1334-38/39
25/03/22 C 05/11/71 01/10/00					26/05/35 LI 26/05/35 LI 11/03/36 LI 11/03/36 LI 12/12/72 LI 05/08/16 CI 30/11/21 CI 08/06/26 CI	04/10/34 CI
1322 1371 1299 1300	1302 1304 1306 1308	1312 1312 1313 1314 1314	1320 1324 1325 1325	1327 1328 1328 1330 1330 1335	1335 1335 1336 1336 1372 1316 1326	1334
SSX NTH CON	CON CON CON CON CON	CON CON CON CON DEV CON DEV	STS STS STS STS STS SHR&STS	STS STS STS STS SHR&STS SHR STS SHR&STS	SHR STS SHR STS WAR&LEC SOM DEV CON,ETC	SOM
ARRAYER SHERIFF SHERIFF UNDER-SHERIFF SHERIFF	JILENII TAXER TAXER TAXER SHERIFF	SHERIFF PEACE TAXER PEACE PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF	PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF TAXER SHERIFF PEACE	TAXER
HUSY HUTOT HUWELLA HYDE HYDF	HIDE HIDE HIDE HIDE	HYDE HYDE HYDE HIDE HYDE	HYNKELE HYNKELE HYNKELE HYNKELE HYNKELE	HYNKELEYE HYNKELEYE HYNKELEYE HYNKELEYE HYNKELEYE HYNKELEYE HYNKELEYE HYNKELEYE HYNKELEYE HYNKELEYE	HYNKELEY HYNKELEY HINKELEYE HINKELEYE ILLARY INGE INGE INGE	INGE
DE DE LA DE LA					8888	
HENRY ROBERT RICHARD THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	NHO NHO NHO NHO	NHO NHO NHO NHO NHO NHO NHO NHO NHO NHO	JOHN JOHN JOHN JOHN JOHN JOHN	NHOL
681/A/D 682/S/D 683/S/D 684/S/D	684/T/D 684/T/D 684/T/D 684/T/D 684/S/D	684/P/D 684/P/D 684/T/D 684/T/D 684/P/D 684/P/D	685/A/D 685/A/D 685/A/D 685/A/D 685/S/D	685/P/D 685/K/D 685/K/D 685/K/D 685/K/D 685/K/D 685/K/D	685/K/D 685/K/D 685/K/D 685/K/D 687/T/L 687/T/L 687/P/D	687/T/D

CPR 1334-38/? CFR V/51 CFR V//52	CPR 1338-40/137	FOEDERA II/II/1070-2	CPR 1340-43/99	CPR 1343-45/78	CPR 1345-48/232	CPR 1348-50/75		LIST OF MPS/58	LIST OF MPS/60		LIST OF MPS/65	LIST OF MPS/70	LIST OF MPS/68		LIST OF MPS/88	LIST OF MPS/110	LIST OF MPS/112		CPR 1307-13/30	CPR 1307-13/55	LIST OF MPS/38		LIST OF MPS/45	CPR 1313-17/482	CPR 1317-21/95	LIST OF MPS/53	CPR 1317-21/461	CPR 1317-21/469	CFR III/83	CPR 1321-24/249	CPR 1324-27/220-1	CPR 1324-27/118		CFR IV/505
06/03/37 06/10/37 10/10/37	06/07/38	16/02/39	20/10/40	20/02/43	16/10/46	06/04/48	26/11/22	18/11/25	14/12/26	16/02/27	07/02/28	31/07/28	24/04/28	10/01/34	19/09/34	20/01/40	29/03/40	01/10/02	24/12/07	17/03/08	18/03/13	01/11/14	09/09/14	14/06/16	20/11/17	20/10/18	06/11/19	18/06/20	07/01/22	28/06/23	24/01/26	18/05/25	29/06/27	16/12/36
1337 1337 1337	1338	1339	1340	1343	1346	1348	1322	1325	1326	1327	1328	1328	1328	1334	1334	1340	1340	1302	1307	1308	1313	1314	1314	1316	1317	1318	1319	1320	1322	1323	1326	1325	1327	1336
WOS WOS	SOM	SOM	WIL	SOM	DOR,SOM	DOR,SOM	DBY&NTT	TTN	DBY	DBY&NTT	NTT	NTT	NTT	DBY&NTT	DBY	DBY	DBY	CON	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	ESS	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM(IOW)	NBL	NBL	NBL
PEACE TAXER TAXER	PEACE/ARRAY	ARRAYER	PEACE/ARRAY	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	TAXER	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	TAXER
INGE INGE	INGE	INGE	INGE	INGE	INGE	INGE	INGRAM	INGRAM	INGRAM OF ETEWELL	INGRAM	INGRAM	INGRAM	INGRAM	INGRAM	INGRAM	INGRAM	INGRAM	INKEPENNE	INSULA	INSULA	INSULA	INSULA	INSULA	INSULA VECTA	INSULA	INSULA	INSULA VECTA	INSULA VECTA	INSULA	INSULA VECTA	ISLE	ISLE OF WODEBURN	INSULA OF WODEBURN	INSULA OF WODEBOURN
										DE								DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DEL	DEL	DE	DE
NHOL	NHOC	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROGER	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL
687/P/D 687/T/D 687/T/D	687/P/D	687/A/D	687/P/D	687/P/D	687/P/D	687/P/D	688/S/D	688/K/D	688/K/D	688/S/D	688/K/D	688/K/D	688/K/D	688/S/D	688/K/D	688/K/D	688/K/D	689/S/D	690/P/D	690/P/D	690/K/D	G/S/069	690/K/D	690/P/D	690/P/D	690/K/L?	690/P/D	690/P/D	690/T/D	690/P/D	690/A/D	691/A/D	691/S/D	691/T/D

CFR IV/481 CFR V/52 CFR V/54	LIST OF MPS/173 LIST OF MPS/175 LIST OF MPS/211 CFR X/72 CPR 1385-89/81	HP I/318 CPR 1385-9/475 CPR 1388-92/136 CPR 1388-92/343 CPR 1391-96/440	CPR 1391-96/587 CPR 1396-99/230 HP 1/318 CFR VII3 CFR VII1/12 CFR VII1/126	CPR 1374-77/135 FOEDERA III/I1/1045 CPR 1377-81/47 CPR 1374-77/496-500 CPR 1377-81/38-40 LIST OF MPS/185 CPR 1377-81/471-4 LIST OF MPS/192 CPR 1381-85/86
07/04/36 08/10/37 12/10/37 23/04/61 20/03/61	24/02/71 08/06/71 12/11/84 16/12/84 01/12/85	01/1/2/88 03/02/88 08/06/88 28/06/90 21/10/91 18/06/94	09/11/95 24/05/95 12/11/97 22/01/97 12/04/44 08/03/47 28/03/71 08/06/71 07/11/73	15/02/75 02/01/76 06/11/77 29/04/77 29/04/77 29/03/77 18/10/80 20/03/80 16/01/80 14/12/81
1336 1337 1337 1361 1361	1371 1371 1384 1384 1385	1388 1388 1389 1390 1391	1395 1395 1397 1344 1344 1371 1371	1375 1376 1377 1377 1377 1380 1380 1380
NBL NBL LAN LAN	LAN CUL CUL CUL	כת כער כער כער כער	cul cul cul LAN STS BRK OXF&BRK	BRK BRK BRK BRK OXF OXF&BRK BRK BRK BRK
Taxer Taxer Taxer Sheriff UNDER-Sheriff ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER PEACE	SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER PEACE PEACE SHERIFF PEACE	SHERIFF PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE UNDER-SHERIFF TAXER TAXER TAXER SHERIFF SHERIFF	PEACE ARRAYER PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE FEACE
ISLE INSULA OF WODEBOURN INSULA OF WODEBOURN IPRE IPRE	IPRES IPRES IREBY IRBY IRBY			JAMES JAMES JAMES JAMES JAMES JAMES JAMES JAMES JAMES
DEL DE DE DE DE DE	9 9 9 9 9 9 8 9 9	DE DE	DE E E	
NHON NHON NHON NHON	NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL	NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL	JOHN JOHN JOHN STEPHEN JOHN JOHN	NHOU NHOU NHOU NHOU NHOU NHOU NHOU NHOU
691/T/D 691/T/D 691/T/D 692/S/D 692/S/D	692/K/D 692/K/D 693/K/D 693/P/D 693/P/D	693/R/D 693/P/D 693/P/D 693/P/D 693/S/D 693/P/D	693/S/D 693/P/D 693/P/D 693/K/D 694/T/L 695/T/D 695/T/D 695/T/D	695/P/D 695/A/D 695/A/D 695/A/D 695/K/D 695/K/D 695/P/D 695/P/D

CPR 1381-85/84	CPR 1381-85/141	CPR 1381-85/247	CPR 1381-85/252	CFR X/116		HP I/643			CPR 1367-70/344			CFR IX/148	CFR IX/147	CPR 1377-81/513	CPR 1381-85/72-3	CFR IX/249	CPR 1381-85/138	CPR 1381-85/246	CPR 1381-85/251	CPR 1381-85/346	CPR 1381-85/588-91	CPR 1313-17/530	LIST OF MPS/I11	LIST OF MPS/113	LIST OF MPS/76		CPR 1330-34/415	ROT SCOT I/486	LIST OF MPS/110	LIST OF MPS/113	CPR 1338-40/551					
14/12/81	08/03/82	21/12/82	20/12/82	06/12/85	18/11/86	17/01/90	18/10/92	02/01/92	15/06/69	07/11/73	26/10/76	27/05/79	27/05/79	26/05/80	07/07/81	16/03/81	08/03/82	21/12/82	20/12/82	02/07/83	26/04/85	05/08/16	20/01/23	20/10/24	11/03/30	15/01/31	20/03/33	20/03/37	20/01/40	29/03/40	21/06/40	11/11/71	07/11/73	12/12/74	26/11/77	25/10/70
1381	1382	1382	1382	1385	1386	1390	1392	1392	1369	1373	1376	1379	1379	1380	1381	1381	1382	1382	1382	1383	1385	1316	1323	1324	1330	1331	1333	1337	1340	1340	1340	1371	1373	1374	1377	1370
OXF	BRK	BRK	BRK	SSX	SRY&SSX	SSX	SRY&SSX	SRY&SSX	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	HUN	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	NTT	NTT	NTT	NTT	DBY&NTT	NTT	NTT	NTT	NTT	NTT	NTH&RUT	NTH	NTH&RUT	NTH&RUT	SHR
PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	TAXER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	PEACE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE	ARRAYER	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	ESCHEATOR	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	ESCHEATOR	UNDER-SHERIFF
JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JARDYNE	JARDEYN	JARDYN	JARDYN	JARDYN	JOCE	JOCE	JOCE	JOCE	JOCE	JOCE	JOCE	JOCE	JOCE	JOCE	JOCE	JOCE	JOCE	JORTZ	DE JORCE	LE JORZ	JORCE	JORCE	JORZ	JORCE	JORCE	JORCE	JORCE	KARNELS	KARNELL	KARNELS	KARNELS	DE KENDALE
NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	P.OBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	RICHARD
695/P/D	695/P/D	695/P/D	695/P/D	696/T/D	696/S/D	696/K/D	696/S/D	696/E/D	697/P/D	697/S/D	697/S/D	697/T/D	697/T/P[697/P/D	697/A/D	697/T/D	697/P/D	697/P/D	697/P/D	697/P/D	697/A/D	698/T/L	698/K/D	698/K/D	698/K/D	698/S/D	698/A/D	698/A/D	698/K/D	698/K/D	698/T/D	699/E/D	0/S/669	699/E/D	699/E/D	700/S/D7

CFR IX/229 CFR IX/250 CPR 1381-85/251	CPR 1324-27/8-11 CPR 1330-34/136 CPR 1330-34/287 CPR 1330-34/293	CFK 1230-94,295 ROT SCOT 1/249 CPR 1334-38/210 ROT SCOT 1/370 CPR 1334-38/137-9 ROT SCOT 1/408 ROT SCOT 1/408	CPR 1329-1301/104 CPR 1313-17/124 CPR 1313-17/129 CPR 1317-21/460 CPR 1317-21/460 CPR 1317-21/460 CFR 1X/56 LIST OF MPS/189 CPR 1377-81/359-60 CPR 1377-81/359-60 CPR 1377-81/359-60 CPR 1377-81/359-60 CPR 1377-81/359-60 CPR 1377-81/359	
26/11/77 07/12/80 03/05/81 24/11/82 20/12/82 11/11/84	01/08/24 10/06/31 16/02/31 12/02/32	26/07/33 26/07/35 03/08/35 26/01/35 26/01/35 16/10/36 12/02/36	05/06/14 18/06/14 18/06/20 10/02/67 24/12/72 09/12/74 14/11/77 20/10/78 18/02/79 20/10/78 21/10/80 01/11/81 22/01/70 08/06/71	12/12/72
1377 1380 1381 1382 1382 1384	1324 1331 1331 1332	1335 1335 1335 1335 1336 1336 1336 1336	1394 1314 1320 1372 1372 1373 1373 1373 1373 1373 1373	1372
DEV&CON DEV CON,DEV CON CON	NFK NFK&SFK NFK NFK NFK	NFK CAM,HUN,NFK,SFK NFK CAM,HUN,NFK,SFK NFK NFK NFK NFK	NFK NFKSFK NFKSFK NFK NFK NFK NFK NFK NFK NFK ESS ESS ESS	ESS&HRT
ESCHEATOR TAXER TAXER SHERIFF PEACE SHERIFF	ARRAYER SHERIFF PEACE PEACE	ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER PEACE ARRAYER	TAXER FLATE PEACE PEACE PEACE ARRAYER TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER TAXER PEACE SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR
KENDALE KENDALE KENDALE, ESCHEATOR KENDALE KENDALE KENDALE	KERDESTON KERDESTON KERDESTON KERDESTON KFRDISTON	KERDESTON KERDESTON KERDESTON KERDESTON KERDESTON KERDESTON	KERDESTON KERDESTON KERDESTON KERDESTON KERDESTON KERDESTON KERDESTON KERDESTON KERDESTON KERDESTON KERDESTON KERDESTON KERDESTON KERDESTON KERDESTON	KETERICH
ш С С С		*******	***************	
RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD	ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER	ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	ROGER
701/E/D 701/T/D 701/T/D 701/S/D 701/P/D 701/S/D	702/A/D 702/S/D 702/P/D 702/P/D	702/A/D 702/A/D 702/A/D 702/A/D 702/A/D 702/A/D	702.5/7/D 702.5/8/D 702.5/8/D 702.5/9/D 703/8/D 703/8/D 703/8/D 703/8/D 703/8/D 703/8/D 703/8/D 703/8/D 703/8/D 703/8/D 703/8/D 703/8/D	704/E/D

CFR IX/57 CFR IX/230 CFR X/216	CFR IX/188 CFR IX/225 CFR IX/188 CFR X/188 CFR X/18 CFR X/18 CFR X/18	CFR X/157 CFR X//26 CFR X//140 CPR 1292-1301/103	CPR 1292-1301/517 CPR 1301-07/201 CPR 1301-07/509 CPR 1292-1301/613 CPR 1292-1301/613 LIST OF MPS/11	CPR 1301-07/76 CPR 1301-07/457 CPR 1307-13/23 LIST OF MPS/37 CFR IX/142	CFR X/157 CFR X/217
26/11/77 14/11/77 07/12/80 10/03/88 10/11/54 10/11/54 16/11/80	04/03/80 07/12/80 04/03/80 02/11/82 28/11/83 28/11/83 28/11/83	28/11/86 30/11/88 19/01/92 12/03/95 03/11/99	10/05/00 06/02/04 19/03/07 30/11/58 04/11/01 20/01/01	07/11/02 22/07/06 28/11/07 05/12/08 18/03/13 27/05/79	28/11/86 01/12/88 10/03/88 01/10/04
1377 1377 1380 1388 1388 1354 1354	1380 1380 1382 1383 1383 1383	1386 1392 1395 1399 1294	1296 1304 1307 1358 1358 1301	1302 1306 1306 1308 1313	1386 1388 1304
ESS&HRT ESS ESS ESS NTH NTH DEV DEV	S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S	SOM DEV&CON SOM DEV YKS(W)	NBL YKS CUL,LAN,WES LAN RUT DEV DEV	DEV DEV DEV	DEV DEV SRY&SSX
ESCHEATOR TAXER TAXER TAXER SHERIFF ESCHEATOR SHERIFF	TAXER TAXER TAXER TAXER TAXER TAXER	TAXER ESCHEATOR TAXER SHERIFF TAXER	SHERIFF PEACE TAXER ARRAYER UNDER-SHERIFF TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER TAXER TAXER SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAYEP	TAXER SHERIFF TAXER SHERIFF
KETERICH KETERICH KETERICH KETERICH KEYNES KEYNES	KEN KENNE KEVNES KENNE OF KENNE KEVNES KENNE OF KENNE	KEN OF KEN KEYNES KEN OF KEN KEYNS KEYNES KIRKEBY	KIRKEBY KIRKEBY KIRKEBY KIRKEBY KIRKEMAN KIRKHAM KYRKHAM	KIRKHAM KIRKHAM KIRKEHAM KIRKHAM KIRKHAM	KYRKHAM KIRKHAM KERKHAM KNOLLE
DE		DE		888888	DE
ROGER ROGER JOHN JOHN JOHN	NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL	NHOL NHOL NHOL	JOHN JOHN JOHN JOHN NICHOLAS NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS ROBERT
704/E/D 704/T/D 704/T/D 705/S/D 705/E/D 705/E/D	706/T/P7 706/T/P7 706/T/P7 706/T/P7 706/T/P7 706/T/P7	706/T/P? 706/E/D 706/T/P? 706/S/L 706/S/L	706.5/S/D 706.5/P/D 706.5/T/D 706.5/A/D 707/S/D 708/T/D 708/K/D	0/1/202 708/1/0 708/20 708/80 708/K0 708/K0	0/1/60/ 0/S/602 0/S/602 0/S/012

CPR 1301-07/201 CPR 1301-07/543	CPR 1381-85/138 CPR 1391-96/434 HP I/444	CPR 1399-1401/209-13 CPR 1401-05/287-91 CFR VIII/229 CFR VIII/229	CFR VIII/268 CFR VIII/269 CFR 1X/54 CPR 1381-85/347 CPR 1385-89/385	CPR 1370-74/106 LIST OF MPS/182	CPR 1374-77/496-500 CPR 1377-81/38-40 CFR IX/163 CPR 1377-81/514 CFR IX/228	CPR 1377-81/471-4 CPR 1377-81/572 LIST OF MPS/10 CPR 1301-07/1 CPR 1307-13/53
06/02/04 21/02/07	08/03/82 21/10/91 18/10/92 22/10/93 24/11/94 17/09/97	18/12/99 06/12/73 06/12/73	14/11/74 14/11/77 23/01/84 06/12/88 07/11/90	20/03/71 12/12/74 12/02/76 26/11/77	29/04/77 01/07/77 08/08/79 26/05/80 07/12/80	20/03/80 12/05/81 01/10/00 06/03/00 21/11/01 17/03/08
1294 1299 1304 1307	1288 1382 1391 1393 1394	1399 1403 1373 1373	1374 1374 1377 1384 1388 1388	1371 1374 1376 1376	1377 1377 1379 1380	1380 1381 1300 1300 1301
DEV DEV DEV CON,DEV CON,ETC	NBL HUN NFK&SFK CAM&HUN HUN NFK&SFK HUN	HUN HUN STS STS	DBY STS DBY DBY DBY DBY&NTT	LIN LIN LIN	rin(l) Lin(l) Lin(l) Lin(l)	LIN(L) YKS YKS YKS
SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF TAXER PEACE(SPECIAL)	SHERIFF PEACE SHERIFF SHERIFF PEACE ESCHEATOR KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARAYER ARAYER TAXER TAXER	TAXER TAXER TAXER PEACE PEACE SHERIFF	PEACE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF	ARRAYER ARRAYER TAXER PEACE TAXER	ARRAYER PEACE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER PEACE
TIIAONI KNOVILL KNOVILL KNOVILL KNOVILL	KNUT KNYVET KNYVET KNYVET KNYVET	KNYVET KNYVET KNYVYNTON	KNEVETON KNYVYNTON KNETON KNYVETON KNYVETON	KYDALE KYDALE KYDALE KYDALE	KYDALE KYDALE KIDALE KIDALE KIDALE	KYDALE KYDALE KYME KYME KYME KYME
	Ш					
GILBERT GILBERT GILBERT GILBERT GILBERT	RICHARD JOHN JOHN JOHN LOHN	JOHN JOHN NICHOLAS NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS SIMON SIMON SIMON SIMON
0/S/11/S/D 0/S/11/7 0/2/11/2/ 0/1/11/7 0/1/11/7	711.5/S/D 712/P/D 712/S/D 712/S/D 712/F/D 712/E/D	712/A/D 712/A/D 713/T/L 713/T/L	713/T/D 713/T/L 713/T/D 713/P/D 713/P/D	714/P/D 714/S/D 714/K/D 714/S/D	714/A/D 714/A/D 714/T/D 714/P/D 714/P/D	714/A/D 715/S/D 715/S/D 715/A/D 715/A/D

CPR 1313-17/124 CPR 1321-24/123 LIST OF MPS/I5 CPR 1321-24/130-1 CPR 1321-24/268	LIST OF MPS/71 LIST OF MPS/70 LIST OF MPS/65 LIST OF MPS/68 LIST OF MPS/71	LIST OF MPS/54 CPR 1327-30/429 LIST OF MPS/75 CPR 1330-34/286 LIST OF MPS/85 LIST OF MPS/85	LIST OF MPS/19 ROT SCOT 1/100 CPR 1313-17/50 CPR 1313-17/107	LIST OF MPS/46 CPR 1313-17/474 CPR 1313-17/460 CPR 1313-17/460 LIST OF MPS/51 ROT SCOT 1/170 ROT SCOT 1/175 LIST OF MPS/54 CPR 1317-21/348 CPR 1321-24/96-7
05/06/14 16/05/22 02/05/22 08/06/22 15/03/23 05/10/27	16/10/28 31/07/28 07/02/28 24/04/28 16/10/28 04/05/13	12/06/10 20/10/18 18/05/29 11/03/30 12/02/32 04/12/32 04/12/32	30/05/06 13/03/08 01/03/11 18/06/11 28/10/12 28/11/13 13/04/14	20/01/15 08/06/16 05/08/16 26/03/16 29/07/16 06/06/17 08/09/17 20/10/18 30/11/19 25/03/22 10/11/40
1314 1322 1322 1323 1323	1328 1328 1328 1328 1313	1310 1329 1330 1332 1332 1332	1306 1311 1311 1312 1313	1315 1316 1316 1316 1316 1317 1322 1322
YKS(N) ESS ESS ESS ESS	ESS FIN VIL FIN VIL	SOM SOM WIL WIL WIL SOM	GLS GLS GLS GLS GLS GLS GLS	GLS GLS GLS GLS GLS GLS GLS CAM&HUN CAM&HUN
PEACE ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER ARRAYER SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF	SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF SHERIFF ARRAYER SHERIFF TAXER PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER ARRAYER ARRAYER SHERIF
KYME KYNARDESEYE KYNARDESLE KYNARDESLEYE KYNARDESLE KYNARDESLE	KYNARDESLE KYNARDESLE KYNARDESLEY KYNARDESLEYE KYNARDESLEYE KYNGESTON	KYNGESTONE KYNGESTON KYNGESTON KYNGESTON KINGESTON KYNGESTON	KYNGESTON KYNGESTON KYNGESTON KYNGESTON KYNGESTON KYNGESTON	KYNGESTON KYNGESTON THE ELDER KYNGESTON KYNGESTON KYNGESTON KYNGESTON THE ELDER KYNGESTON KYNGESTON KYNGESTON KYNGESTON KYNGESTON
				8888888888888
SIMON SIMON SIMON SIMON SIMON	NOMIS NOMIS NOMIS NOMIS NOMIS NOMIS	NHON NHON NHON NHON NHON NHON	NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS JOHN
715/P/S 716/A/D 716/K/D 716/A/D 716/A/D 716/S/D	716/K/D 716/K/D 716/K/D 716/K/D 717/S/D	1/3/1/1/2 1/3/1/1/2 1/3/1/1/2 1/3/1/1/2 1/3/1/2 1/3/1/2 1/3/1/2	718/K/D 718/K/D 718/S/D 718/A/D 718/S/D 718/S/D 718/T/D	718/K/D 718/T/D 718/T/D 718/K/D 718/K/D 718/K/D 718/K/D 718/K/D 718/K/D 718/K/D

LIST OF MPS/110	LISI OF MPS/95	LIST OF MPS/130	CPR 1361-64/67	CPR 1361-64/531	CPR 1367-70/195	CPR 1370-74/105	CPR 1370-74/305	CPR 1374-77/138			CPR 1381-85/588-91	CFR X/218		HP 1/672			HP I/672			CFR VI/375			CFR IX/144	CPR 1381-85/140	ROT SCOT II/66	CFR X/74	CPR 1381-85/503	CPR 1385-89/253	CPR 1385-9/475	CFR X/218	CPR 1388-92/343
20/01/40 12/05/36	23/09/36 22/10/50 22/10/50	09/02/51	10/11/92 15/12/61	06/11/64	10/07/68	18/05/71	17/02/73	06/12/75	09/11/95	12/10/83	26/04/85	10/03/88		22/01/97	12/10/98					26/01/53	03/11/58	20/08/79	27/05/79	08/03/82	10/08/84	16/12/84	09/05/85	02/07/86	08/06/88	10/03/88	28/06/90
1340 1336	1336 1350 1350	1351	1392 1361	1364	1368	1371	1373	1375	1395	1383	1385	1388		1397	1398		1406	1413	1416	1353	1358	1379	1379	1382	1384	1384	1385	1386	1388	1388	1390
CAM CAM&HUN	CAM ESS&HRT FSS&HRT	ESS	WES	SFK	SFK	SFK	SFK	SFK	CAM&HUN	WIL	WIL	WES		WES	WES		WES	WES	CUL	WES	CUL	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES
KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	TAXER		KNIGHT OF SHIRE	UNDER-SHERIFF		KNIGHT OF SHIRE	UNDER-SHERIFF	SHERIFF	TAXER	SHERIFF	UNDER-SHERIFF	TAXER	PEACE	ARRAYER	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	TAXER	PEACE
LACY	LACY LACY	LACY	LADY CLIFFORD	LAKYNGHETH	LAKYNGHETH	LAKYNGHETH	LAKYNGHETH	LAKYNGHETH	LAKYNGHETH	LANCASTRE	LANCASTRE	LANCASTRE OF	BRAMPTON	LANCASTER	LANCASTRE, SON OF	WILLIAM	LANCASTER	LANCASTRE	LANCASTRE	LANCASTRE	LANCASTRE	LANCASTRE	LANCASTRE	LANCASTRE	LANCASTRE	LANCASTRE	LANCASTRE	LANCASTRE	LANCASTRE	LANCASTRE	LANCASTRE
DE DE		ЦЩ	ŭ	ЧЫ	Ы	DE	DE	DE				DE			DE					DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE
JOHN THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS	ELIZABETH	NHOP	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL		NHOL	NHOL		NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM
719/K/D 720/S/D	720/K/D 720/S/D	720/K/D	722/S/D	723/P/I	723/P/L	723/P/L	723/P/L	723/P/L	723/S/D	724/S/D	724/A/D	725/T/P		725/K/D	725/S/D		725/K/D	725/S/D	725/S/D	726/T/D	726/S/D	727/S/D	727/T/D	727/P/D	727/A/D	727/T/D	727/P/D	727/P/D	727/A/D	727/T/D	727/P/D

CFR XI/72	CFR XI/140	CPR 1396-99/97	CPR 1396-99/240	CFR VI/3		CPR 1358-61/346	CPR 1330-34/286	CPR 1330-34/295	CPR 1330-34/359	FOEDERA II/II/846	CPR 1330-34/445	CPR 1330-34/400	CPR 1334-38/369	ROT SCOT I/408			CFR V/285		CFR V/295	CPR 1343-45/396	ROT SCOT I/648	CPR 1348-50/383	CPR 1350-54/88	CFR IX/164	CPR 1381-85/84	CPR 1381-85/139	CPR 1381-85/245	CPR 1381-85/347		CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1399-1401/558	CPR 1401-05/287-91	HP 1/327	CPR 1292-1301/104
13/03/93	12/03/95	05/03/97	14/05/98	08/03/47	13/11/58	22/03/60	12/02/32	21/03/32	07/10/32	07/10/32	15/02/33	30/01/33	16/10/36	12/02/36	19/11/41	19/11/41	20/04/42		20/04/42	20/07/44	22/05/44	10/12/49	13/05/51	08/08/79	14/12/81	08/03/82	21/12/82	23/01/84	11/11/94	18/12/99				
1393	1395	1397	1398	1347	1358	1360	1332	1332	1332	1332	1333	1333	1336	1336	1341	1341	1342		1342	1344	1344	1349	1351	1379	1381	1382	1382	1384	1394	1399	1401	1403	1404	1294
WES	WES	WES	WES	NTH	NTH	NTH	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY&NTT	DBY&NTT	DBY		NTT	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY&NTT	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	GLS
TAXER	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	TAXER	SHERIFF	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	TAXER		TAXER	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER
LANCASTRE OF HERSTOPP	LANCASTRE	LANCASTRE	LANCASTRE		LANDWATH	LANDWATH	LANGEFORD	LANGEFORD	LANGEFORD	LANGEFORD	LANGEFORD	LANGEFORD	LANGEFORD	LONGFORD	LANGEFORD	LANGEFORD	LANGEFORD, SHERIFF OF	DERBYSHIRE	LANGEFORD, SHERIFF OF NOTTINGHAM	LANGEFORD	LANGEFORD	LANGEFORD	LANGEFORD	LANGEFORD	LANGFORD	LANGEFORD	LANGFORD	LONGEFORD	LANGEFORD	LANGFORD	LANGEFORD	LANGFORD	LONGFORD	LANGELE
DE			DE	DE			DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	Ы	Ы	DE	Ы	ЫC	DE		DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE				DE						DE
WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	ANDREW	ANDREW	ANDREW	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS		NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NHOL
727/T/D	727/T/D	727/P/D	727/P/D	728/T/D	728/S/D	728/T/D	729/P/D	729/P/D	729/A/D	729/A/D	729/P/D	729/A/D	729/P/D	729/A/D	729/S/D	729/E/D	729/T/D		729/T/D	729/P/D	729/A/D	729/P/D	729/P/D	730/T/D	730/P/D	730/P/D	730/P/D	730/P/D	730/S/D	730/A/D	730/P/D	730/A/D	730/K/D	731/T/D

11ST OF MPS/6	CPR 1292-1301/517	CPR 1292-1301/612	CPR 1301-07/117	CPR 1301-07/457		CPR 1307-13/185	LIST OF MPS/30	LIST OF MPS/33	CPR 1313-17/350	CPR 1313-17/460	LIST OF MPS/50	CFR III/10	CPR 1317-21/348					LIST OF MPS/60	CPR 1324-27/351		LIST OF MPS/76	CFR VI/334	CFR VII/44	LIST OF MPS/162			CPR 1301-07/457	CPR 1307-13/185	ROT SCOT I/97	LIST OF MPS/89	LIST OF MPS/95B	LIST OF MPS/96	LIST OF MPS/100	LIST OF MPS/102	LIST OF MPS/105
	10/05/00	01/11/01	20/02/03	22/07/06	23/11/07	26/08/09	08/08/11	12/11/11	01/09/15	26/03/16	25/04/16	06/11/19	30/11/19	29/10/45	29/10/45	22/01/49	22/01/49	14/12/26	17/04/27	05/12/30	11/03/30	25/02/52	01/08/57	06/10/63	10/11/64	07/06/06	22/07/06	26/08/09	20/05/11	19/09/34	23/09/36	13/01/37	26/09/37	03/02/38	26/07/38
1298 1208	1300	1301	1303	1306	1307	1309	1311	1311	1315	1316	1316	1319	1319	1345	1345	1349	1349	1326	1327	1330	1330	1352	1357	1363	1364	1306	1306	1309	1311	1334	1336	1337	1337	1338	1338
GLS			GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	WAR	WAR	GLS	WAR	WAR	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	SOM	DEV,DOR,SOM	SOM&DOR	SOM	SOM	SOM	SOM	SOM&DOR	SOM&DOR	SOM	SOM	DOR,SOM	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES
SHERIFF		PEACE TAYEP	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE(SPECIAL)	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE					
	LANGELEYE		LANGELE I ANGFI FYF		LAUNGELE	LANGELE	LANGELEYE	LANGELEYE	LANGELEYE	LANGELEYE	LANGELEYE	LANGELEYE	LANGELEYE	LANGELE	LANGELEYE	LANGELE	LANGELE	LANGELOND	LANGELAND	LANGELONDE	LANGELONDE	LANGELONDE	LANGELOND	LANGELOND	LONGELOND	LANGELONDE	LANGELOND	LANGELOND	LANGELOND	LANGWATHBY	LANGWATHBI	LANG WATHBY	LANG WATHBY	LANG WATHBY	LANG WATHBY
DE	Щ I		ц Ц	DE	ЦШ		Ы	Ш	Ы	Ы	Ы	DE	Ы	ЫC	DE	DE	DE	DE	Ы	DE	DE	Ы	DE		DE	DE	DE	DE	ЫO	Ш	Ш	DE	ЦШ	DE	DE
NHOL	NHOR	NHO	NHO	NHOL	NHOI.	NHOL	NHOP	NHOP	NHOP	NHOL	NHOP	NHOL	NHOL	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	HOCH	HUGH	HUGH	HDCH	NHOL	NHOP	NHOP	NHCC	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM
731/S/D	731/K/D	731/P/D	731/1/D	731/1/0	731/S/D	731/T/D	731/K/D	731/K/D	731/A/L	731/A/L	731/K/D	731/1/	731/T/L	732/S/D	732/E/D	732/S/D	732/E/D	733/K/D	733/P/D	733/S/D	733/K/D	734/T/D	734/T/D	734/K/D	734/S/D	735/S/D	735/T/D	735/T/D	735/T/D	736/K/D	736/K/D	736/K/D	736/K/D	736/K/D	736/K/D

LIST OF MPS/109 LIST OF MPS/111	CFR V/492				CFR VIII/111	CFR VIII/126		CFR IX/54	CFR IX/144		LIST OF MPS/123			CPR 1348-50/160	LIST OF MPS/126	CPR 1350-54/394	CPR 1350-54/394	CPR 1354-58/122	LIST OF MPS/144			LIST OF MPS/146	LIST OF MPS/148	CPR 1361-64/64	LIST OF MPS/155	CPR 1370-74/478	FOEDERA III/II/1045	CPR 1377-81/46	CPR 1399-1401/558		CPR 1399-1401/558	HP 1/327	HP I/327	
13/10/39 20/01/40	17/03/45 01/11/46	18/11/48	07/12/51	07/12/51	28/03/71	08/06/71	12/12/74	14/11/77	27/05/79	14/12/80	11/09/46	11/11/47	11/11/47	02/07/48	14/01/48	07/12/52	07/12/52	02/07/54	28/04/54	28/11/55	28/11/55	12/11/55	17/04/57	21/03/61	24/01/61	20/11/74	02/01/76	02/07/77	28/11/99				•	20/05/54
1339 1340	1345 1346	1348	1351	1351	1371	1371	1374	1377	1379	1380	1346	1347	1347	1348	1348	1352	1352	1354	1354	1355	1355	1355	1357	1361	1361	1374	1376	1377	1399	1400	1401	1402	1406	1354
WES WES	WES WES	WES	KEN	KEN	DOR	DOR	SOM&DOR	DOR	DOR	SOM&DOR	OXF	OXF&BRK	OXF&BRK	OXF	OXF	BRK	OXF	OXF	BRK	OXF&BRK	OXF&BRK	BRK	OXF	OXF	BRK	OXF	OXF	OXF	DBY	DBY&NTT	DBY	DBY	DBY	GLS
KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF TAXER	UNDER-SHERIFF	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF
LANGWATHBY LANGWATHBY	LANGWATHBY I ANGWATHBY	LANGWATHBY	LAPYN	LAPYN	LATYMER	LATYMER	LATYMER	LATYMERE	LATYMERE	LATYMER	LAUNDELES	LAUNDELES	LAUNDELS	LAUNDELS	LAUNDELS	LAUNDELS	LAUNDELS	LAUNDELES	LAUNDELS	LAUNDELS	LAUNDELS	LAUNDELS	LAUNDELS	LAUNDELS	LAUNDELS	LAUNDELS	LAUNDELS	LAUNDELES	LECHE	LECHE	LECHE	LECHE	LECHE	LEDEN
DE	ШО	믭								DE		DE	DE			DE																		DE
WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM	JAMES	JAMES	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	WILLIAM
736/K/D 736/K/D	736/S/D 736/T/D	736/S/D	737/S/D	737/E/D	738/T/D	738/T/D	738/S/D	738/T/D	738/T/D	738/S/D	739/K/D	739/S/D	739/E/D	739/P/D	739/K/D	739/P/D	739/P/D	739/P/D	739/K/D	739/S/D	739/E/D	739/K/D	739/K/D	739/P/D	739/K/D	739/P/D	739/A/D	739/P/D	740/P/D	740/S/D	740/P/D	740/K/D	740/K/D	741/S/D

LIST OF MPS/88	LIST OF MPS/104 FOEDERA III//107 CFR VI/5 LIST OF MPS/162	CPR 1307-13/23 CPR 1307-13/184	CPR 1313-17/149 CPR 1313-17/124 LIST OF MPS/44 LIST OF MPS/46 CPR 1313-17/482	CPR 1313-17/460 LIST OF MPS/49 LIST OF MPS/51 LIST OF MPS/53 LIST OF MPS/55 CPR 1317-21/349 LIST OF MPS/11	LIST OF MPS/13 CPR 1324-27/292 LIST OF MPS/60 CPR 1327-30/172 LIST OF MPS/65 LIST OF MPS/67	LISI UF MPS/88 CPR 1334-38/209 CPR 1334-38/137-9 ROT SCOT 1/328
20/05/54 05/01/55 12/10/32 01/02/33 03/12/34 19/09/34	26/07/38 18/02/47 08/03/47 06/10/63	05/12/30 28/11/07 26/08/09 03/10/10	28/11/13 05/06/14 09/09/14 20/01/15 14/06/16	26/03/16 27/01/16 29/07/16 20/10/18 06/05/19 30/11/19 06/10/20	15/07/21 08/06/26 14/12/26 03/09/27 07/02/28 24/04/28	19/09/34 26/07/35 26/01/35 27/03/35
1354 1355 1332 1333 1334 1338	1338 1347 1347 1363	1330 1307 1310	1313 1314 1314 1315 1316	1316 1316 1318 1319 1320	1321 1326 1326 1328 1328	1335 1335 1335 1335
GLS&WELSH MARCH GLS LIN&NTH&RUT LIN&NTH&RUT LIN&NTH&RUT LIN LIN	SRY SRY SRY	KEN HRT HRT ESS&HRT	HRT HRT HRT HRT HRT	HRT HRT HRT HRT HRT HRT HRT	HRT HRT HRT HRT HRT HRT	HRT HRT HRT HRT
ESCHEATOR SHERIFF ESCHEATOR ESCHEATOR ESCHEATOR KNIGHT OF SHIRE SUEDIFE	AREAYER ARRAYER TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE	UNDER-SHERIFF TAXER TAXER SHERIFF	TAXER PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PFACE	PEACE ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER
LEDEN LEDEN LEDRED LEDRED LEDRED LEDRED	LEDRED LEDRED LEDRED LEDRED	LEDRED LEE LEE LEE LEE				LEE LEE LEE
	D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D	LA LA DE LA DE LA	DE LA DE LA DE LA DE LA	2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2		E L A E E L A E E L A
WILLIAM GILBERT GILBERT GILBERT GILBERT GILBERT	GILBERT GILBERT GILBERT GILBERT GILBERT	THOMAS GEOFFREY GEOFFREY GEOFFREY GEOFFREY	GEOFFREY GEOFFREY GEOFFREY GEOFFREY GEOFFREY	GEOFFREY GEOFFREY GEOFFREY GEOFFREY GEOFFREY GEOFFREY GEOFFREY	GEOFFREY GEOFFREY GEOFFREY GEOFFREY GEOFFREY GEOFFREY	GEOFFREY GEOFFREY GEOFFREY GEOFFREY
741/E/D 741/S/D 742/E/D 742/E/D 742/K/D	742/K/D 742/A/D 742/A/D 742/T/D	743/S/D 744/T/D 744/T/D 744/S/D	744/T/D 744/P/D 744/K/D 744/K/D	/44/P/I) 744/A/D 744/K/D 744/K/D 744/K/D 744/T/D 744/K/D	744/K/D 744/F/D 744/K/D 744/K/D 744/K/D 744/K/D	744/K/D 744/P/D 744/A/D 744/A/D

.

ROT SCOT 1/373 ROT SCOT 1/406 CPR 1338-40/137	LIST OF MPS/22 LIST OF MPS/48 CPR 1377-81/513 CPR 1381-85/141 CPR 1381-85/247 CPR 1381-85/346 CPR 1381-85/346	CPR 1385-89/87 LIST OF MPS/215 CPR 1385-89/545 HP I/573 CPR 1396-99/435	CPR 1399-1401/563 ROT SCOT II/68 CFR X/118 HP I/550 CPR 1385-9/176 HP I/550	HP 1/550 CPR 1391-96/438 CPR 1391-96/587 CPR 1396-99/233 CPR 1396-99/436 CPR 1399-1401/563
12/08/35 10/02/36 16/08/38 10/10/01 12/10/02 07/10/04	20/01/07 27/01/16 26/05/80 08/03/82 20/12/82 20/12/82 02/07/83	02/12/85 20/10/85 07/07/88 17/01/90 11/11/94 16/09/98	28/11/99 24/11/82 02/10/84 06/12/85 18/11/86 01/10/86 01/10/86 03/02/88	17/01/90 18/10/92 18/06/94 12/02/95 12/11/97 27/08/99 08/02/99
1335 1336 1338 1285 1289 1304	1307 1316 1382 1382 1382 1383	1385 1385 1388 1390 1394	1399 1384 1385 1385 1386 1388 1388	1390 1392 1395 1395 1399 1401
HRT HRT HRT LAN ESS&HRT SOM&DOR HAM ESS&HRT	ESS SHR SHR SHR SHR SHR	SHR SHR SHR SHR SHR	SHR SHR NTT LIN(K) DBY&NTT NTT NTT NTT	NTT DBY&NTT NTT NTT DBY&NTT NTT NTT
ARRAYER ARRAYER PEACE/ARRAY SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE	PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF PFACF	FEACE PEACE SHERIFF ARRAYER TAXER SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF PEACE PEACE SHERIFF PEACE PEACE PEACE
			LEEK LEEK LEEK LEEK LEEK LEEK LEEK LEEK	
	5 4 4 5 8 8	DE LA DE LA	DE DE	DE
GEOFFREY GEOFFREY GEOFFREY HENRY JOHN JOHN JOHN	JOHN JOHN THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS JOHN JOHN JOHN JOHN NHOL JOHN	NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC
744/A/D 744/A/D 744/A/D 744.5/S/D 745/S/D 745/S/D 745/S/D	745/K/D 745/K/D 746/P/D 746/P/D 746/P/D 746/P/D	746/P/D 746/P/D 746/P/D 746/P/D 746/P/D 746/P/D	01/40047 746(P/D 7471/P 7477/P 7477/P 7471/N 7471/N 7471/N 7471/N	1471NJ 7471S/D 7471S/D 7471S/D 7471S/D 7471S/D 7471S/T 7471S/D 7471S/T

HP 1/550 LIST OF MPS/159		LIST OF MPS/164	LIST OF MPS/166	CPR 1367-70/192	LIST OF MPS/169	CFR VIII/111	CFR VIII/127	LIST OF MPS/178	LIST OF MPS/180	CPR 1374-77/136	LIST OF MPS/183	CPR 1374-77/491	CPR 1377-81/44	CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/38-40	LIST OF MPS/187	CFR VIII/388		CFR IX/142	CPR 1377-81/471-4	LIST OF MPS/197	CFR IX/249	CPR 1381-85/139	LIST OF MPS/202		CPR 1399-1401/557	HP I/318	CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1399-1401/557	HP I/318	CPR 1401-05/287-91			LIST OF MPS/17	
13/10/62	20/11/63	20/01/65	04/05/66	10/07/68	01/05/68	28/03/71	08/06/71	13/10/72	21/11/73	06/12/75	12/02/76	14/03/77	02/07/77	29/04/77	01/07/77	13/10/77	04/03/77	05/11/79	27/05/79	20/03/80	16/09/81	03/05/81	08/03/82	06/10/82	30/09/99	28/11/99	06/10/99	18/12/99						28/02/05	
1404 1362	1363	1365	1366	1368	1368	1371	1371	1372	1373	1375	1376	1377	1377	1377	1377	1377	1377	1379	1379	1380	1381	1381	1382	1382	1399	1399	1399	1399	1401	1402	1403	1412	1423	1305	
NTT NTT	DBY&NTT	NTT	NTT	TTN	TTN	TTN	TTN	NTT	TTN	NTT	NTT	NTT	TTN	NTT	TTN	NTT	NTT	DBY&NTT	NTT	NTT	NTT	DBY,NTT	TTN	NTT	cuL	cuL	cut	cuL	cuL	cuL	cuL	cuL	cuL	SHR	
KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	SHERIFF	TAXER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	
LEEK LEEK	LEEK	LEEK	LEEK	LEEK	LEEK	LEYKE	LEYKE	LEKE	LEEK	LEEK	LEEK	LEEK	LEEK	LEEK	LEEK	LEEK	LEYK	LEEK	LEEK	LEEK	LEEK	LEEK	LEEK	LEEK	LEGH	LIGH	LEIGH	LIGH	LIEGH	LEIGH	LIGH	LEGH OR LYE	LEGH	ESTRAUNGE OF ERKALOWE	
DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE					DEL			DE		Щ	
NHOL	SIMON	SIMON	SIMON	SIMON	SIMON	SIMON	SIMON	SIMON	SIMON	SIMON	SIMON	SIMON	SIMON	SIMON	SIMON	SIMON	SIMON	SIMON	SIMON	SIMON	SIMON	SIMON	SIMON	SIMON	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	NHOL	
747/K/D 748/K/D	748/S/D	748/K/D	748/K/D	748/P/D	748/K/D	748/T/D	748/T/D	748/K/D	748/K/D	748/P/D	748/K/D	748/P/D	748/P/D	748/A/D	748/A/D	748/K/D	748/T/D	748/S/D	748/T/D	748/A/D	748/K/D	748/T/D	748/P/D	748/K/D	749/S/D	749/P/D	749/K/D	749/A/D	749/P/D	749/K/D	749/A/D	749/S/D	749/S/D	750/K/D	

.

-

.

LIST OF MPS/20	LIST OF MPS/26		LIST OF MPS/29	CPR 1307-13/185	LIST OF MPS/80		LIST OF MPS/93	LIST OF MPS/96	LIST OF MPS/102	FOEDERA II/II/1070-2	LIST OF MPS/119	CFR V/392	CFR V/435	CPR 1354-58/122	LIST OF MPS/145		LIST OF MPS/91	LIST OF MPS/117	LIST OF MPS/119	FOEDERA III/I/107	LIST OF MPS/130				LIST OF MPS/30	LIST OF MPS/41	LIST OF MPS/48	CPR 1313-17/460	CPR 1317-21/461	LIST OF MPS/55	LIST OF MPS/I3		CPR 1321-24/96-7
30/05/06	13/10/07	15/11/08	27/04/09	26/08/09	16/03/32	18/12/33	11/03/36	13/01/37	03/02/38	16/02/39	28/04/43	01/10/44	02/08/45	02/07/54	28/04/54		26/05/35	23/04/41	28/04/43	18/02/47	09/02/51	10/11/54	10/11/54	25/06/81	08/08/11	23/09/13	20/01/15	26/03/16	18/10/19	06/05/19	15/07/21	13/03/22	25/03/22
1306	1307	1308	1309	1309	1332	1333	1336	1337	1338	1339	1343	1344	1345	1354	1354	1289	1335	1341	1343	1347	1351	1354	1354	1381	1311	1313	1315	1316	1319	1319	1321	1322	1322
SHR	SHR	SHR&STS	SHR	SHR	OXF	OXF&BRK	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF	SRY&SSX	SSX	MDX	SSX	SSX	MDX	SRY&SSX	SRY&SSX	ESS&HRT	CUL	CUL	WES	WES	CUL	CUL	CUL	LAN	LAN
KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER
ESTRAUNGE OF ERCALEWE	EXTRANEUS OF ERKALEWE	LESTRAUNGE OF ERCAL	EXTRANEUS OF ERKALEWE	STRANGE OF ERKALWE	LEUKENORE	LEUKENORE	LEUKENORE	LEUKENORE	LEUKENORE	LEUKENORE	LEUKENORE	LEUKENORE	LEUKENORE	LEUKENORE	LEUKENORE	LEUKENOR	LEUKENORE	LEUKENORE	LEUKENORE	LEUKENORE	LEUKENORE	LEUKENORE	LEUKENORE	LEWYN	LEYBURN	LAYBURNE	LEYBURNE	LEYBURNE	LEYBURN	LAYBURN	LEYBURN	LEYBURN	LEYBURNE
E				Щ	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE		DE	DE	DE						
NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	WILLIAM	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT						
750/K/D	750/K/D	750/S/D	750/K/D	750/1/D	751/K/D	751/S/D	751/K/D	751/K/D	751/K/D	751/A/D	751/K/D	751/T/D	751/T/D	751/P/D	751/K/D	751.5/S/D	752/K/D	752/K/D	752/K/D	752/A/D	752/K/D	752/S/D	752/E/D	753/S/D	754/K/D	754/K/D	754/K/D	754/A/D	754/P/D	754/K/D	754/K/D	754/S/D	754/A/D

	CPR 1374-77/311	CPR 1374-77/491	CPR 1377-81/45	CPR 1377-81/514	CPR 1377-81/571		CPR 1381-85/588-91			CPR 1388-92/135	CPR 1388-92/342			CPR 1396-99/235		CPR 1324-27/216-8			LIST OF MPS/65	CPR 1330-34/416	ROT SCOT I/389		CFR V/353	ROT SCOT I/648	CFR V/393	CFR V/436	CFR V/483	CFR VI/3	CFR VI/45	CPR 1381-85/84	LIST OF MPS/197	CPR 1381-85/141	CPR 1381-85/247	LIST OF MPS/199	
12/03/26 16/11/61	15/12/76	14/03/77	02/07/77	26/05/80	20/08/80	20/10/85	29/04/85	18/11/86	15/11/89	15/07/89	28/06/90	07/11/93	24/11/94	12/11/97	17/11/98	25/12/25	22/11/27	13/08/28	07/02/28	20/03/33	25/11/35	29/06/39	22/12/43	22/05/44	01/10/44	02/08/45	05/10/46	08/03/47	25/08/47	14/12/81	16/09/81	08/03/82	21/12/82	07/05/82	01/11/83
1326 1361	1376	1377	1377	1380	1380	1385	1385	1386	1389	1389	1390	1393	1394	1397	1398	1325	1327	1328	1328	1333	1335	1339	1343	1344	1344	1345	1346	1347	1347	1381	1381	1382	1382	1382	1383
LAN FSS&HRT	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	SHR&STS&WELSH MARCH	STS	STS	WAR&LEC	STS	STS	STS	SHR&STS&WELSH MARCH	STS	WAR&LEC	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH
SHERIFF SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ESCHEATOR	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	PEACE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	TAXER	ARRAYER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF
LEYBURN I EVDE		LICHEFELD	LICHEFELD	LICHEFELD	LICHEFELD	LICHEFELD	LYCHEFELD	LICHEFELD	LYCHEFELD	LICHEFELD	LICHEFELD	LICHFIELD	LICHEFELD	LICHEFELD	LYCHFELD	LILLEBURN	LILLEBURN	LILLEBURN	LILLEBURNE	LILLEBURN	LILLEBOURN	LILLEBURN	LYLLEBURN	LILLEBOURN	LILLEBOURN	LILLEBOURN	LILLEBOURN	LILLEBOURN	LILLEBURN	DILLANG	CILLYNG	DILLYNG	FILLANG	LYLLYNG	DINANG
ШU	З Ш	B	Ы	DE	Ы	DE	DE	DE	Ы	Ы	DE	Ы	DE		DE	Ы	Ы	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	Ы	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE						
ROBERT	AYMER	AYMER	AYMER	AYMER	AYMER	AYMER	AYMER	AYMER	AYMER	AYMER	AYMER	AYMER	AYMER	AYMER	AYMER	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS
754/S/D	0/e/cc/	756/P/D	756/P/D	756/P/D	756/P/D	756/E/D	756/A/D	756/S/D	756/S/D	756/P/D	756/P/D	756/S/D	756/E/D	756/P/D	756/S/D	757/A/D	757/S/D	757/S/D	757/K/D	757/A/D	757/A/D	757/S/D	757/T/D	757/A/D	757/T/D	757/T/D	757/T/D	757/T/D	757/T/D	758/P/D	758/K/D	758/P/D	758/P/D	758/K/D	758/S/D

LIST OF MPS/208	CPR 1381-85/588-91	CPR 1385-89/87	CPR 1385-89/82	CPR 1385-89/87	HP I/719	HP I/719	HP 1/719	HP I/719	HP I/719	HP I/528	HP I/719	CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1401-05/287-91	CPR 1343-45/393	CPR 1348-50/160	CPR 1348-50/526		ROT SCOT II/66		CPR 1354-58/387	LIST OF MPS/151		LIST OF MPS/156	LIST OF MPS/166	LIST OF MPS/181	LIST OF MPS/183	CFR VIII/388	CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/38-40	LIST OF MPS/187		CPR 1377-81/471-4		CPR 1399-1401/209-13		CPR 1399-1401/209-13
26/10/83	26/04/85	05/02/86	22/02/86	05/02/86	01/10/86	03/02/88	88/60/60	17/01/90	12/11/90	03/11/91	20/01/93	18/12/99		20/07/44	20/08/48	20/02/50	30/10/51	10/08/84	17/11/98	12/02/56	05/02/58	12/05/59	24/01/61	04/05/66	21/11/73	12/02/76	04/03/77	29/04/77	01/07/77	13/10/77	25/11/78	20/03/80	01/12/88	18/12/99		
1383	1385	1386	1386	1386	1386	1388	1388	1390	1390	1391	1393	1399	1403	1344	1348	1350	1351	1384	1398	1356	1358	1359	1361	1366	1373	1376	1377	1377	1377	1377	1378	1380	1388	1399	1400	1400
WOR	WAR	WAR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	NTH	WOR	NTH	NTH	RUT	RUT	CAM	CAM&HUN	(H)	LIN	WOR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	KEN	KEN	KEN
KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	UNDER-SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	ARRAYER						
I VI I VNG	TILL YNG	LILLYNGE	LILLYNGE	LILLYNGE	CILLING	LILLING	CILLING	LILLING	LILLING	DITLING	LILLING	LILLYNG	CITLYNG	гус	LILE	ISLE OF KENT	LISLE, DE ROUGEMONT	LITTELBURY	LITTELBURY	LODELOWE	LODELOWE	LODOLOWE	LODELOWE	LODELOWE	LODELOWE	LODELOWE	LODELOWE	LODELOWE	LODELOWE	LODELOWE	LODELOWE	LODELOWE	LODELOWE	LODELOWE	LODELOWE	LODELOWE
														DE	DE	DEL				DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE		DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE			
		NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	ROBERT	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS
758/K/D	758/4/1	758/P/D	758/P/D	758/P/D	758/K/D	758/A/D	758/A/D	759/P/P?	759/P/P7	759/P/D	759/S/D	760/A/L	760/S/D	761/P/D	761/K/D	761/S/D	761/K/D	761/K/D	761/K/D	761/K/D	761/T/D	761/A/D	761/A/D	761/K/D	761/S/D	761/A/D	763/S/D	764/A/D	764/S/D	764/A/D						

CPR 1401-05/358-9 LIST OF MPS/72		LIST OF MPS/79	LIST OF MPS/81		CFR IV/354			CPR 1334-38/370	LIST OF MPS/122					ROT SCOT 1/328	ROT SCOT I/408	ROT SCOT 1/498	CPR 1338-40/138	FOEDERA II/II/1070-2	CPR 1364-67/430	CPR 1367-70/185	CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/38-40	CFR IX/164	CPR 1377-81/471-4		CPR 1388-92/138	CPR 1388-92/343	CPR 1327-30/172	CPR 1334-38/370	LIST OF MPS/93	CPR 1343-45/395	CPR 1345-48/182	LIST OF MPS/141		ROT SCOT I/196
16/10/28	05/12/30	30/09/31	16/03/32	07/11/33	28/03/33	03/11/35	14/12/36	16/10/36	07/06/44	30/11/88	24/10/92	11/11/94	02/02/28	27/03/35	12/02/36	28/08/37	06/07/38	16/02/39	10/02/67	20/12/68	29/04/77	01/07/77	08/08/79	20/03/80	01/12/88	10/11/89	28/06/90	03/09/27	16/10/36	11/03/36	20/07/44	15/07/46	16/08/52	03/11/58	08/06/19
1403 1328	1330	1331	1332	1333	1333	1335	1336	1336	1344	1388	1392	1394	1328	1335	1336	1337	1338	1339	1367	1368	1377	1377	1379	1380	1388	1389	1390	1327	1336	1336	1344	1346	1352	1358	1319
KEN WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	SOM&DOR	WIL	DEV	SOM&DOR	DOR	WIL	BDF&BKM	BDF&BKM	BDF&BKM	NFK&SFK	NFK	NFK	NFK,SFK	SFK	SFK	TTN	TTN	TTN	TTN	TTN	TTN	DBY&NTT	TTN	TTN	HRT	HRT	HRT	HRT	HRT	нкт	ESS&HRT	WES
ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	TAXER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ESCHEATOR	ESCHEATOR	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE/ARRAY	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	TAXER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER
	LONDON	rondon	LONDON	LONDON	LONDON	LONDON	LONDON	LONDON	LONDON	LONGEVILL	LONGEVILL	LONGEVILL	LOUDHAM	LOUDHAM	LOUDHAM	LOUDEHAM	LOUDHAM	LOUDHAM	LOUDHAM	LOUDHAM	LOUDHAM 'LEISNE'	LOUDHAM THE ELDER	LOUDHAM	LOUDHAM THE ELDER	LOUDHAM	LOUDHAM	LOUDHAM	LOUTH	LOUTHE	LOUTH	LOUTH	LOUTHE	LOUTHE	LOUTHE	LOUTHRE
ЪЕ	н П Ш	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE				DE	DE	DE	DE	Ы	DE	DE	Ы	DE	DE	DE	DE				DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE
	HILDEBRAND	HILDEBRAND	HILDEBRAND	HILDEBRAND	HILDEBRAND	HILDEBRAND	HILDEBRAND	HILDEBRAND	HILDEBRAND	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHON	NHOL	NHON	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	HDCH
764/A/D	765/S/D	765/K/D	765/K/D	765/S/D	765/T/D	765/S/D	765/S/D	765/P/D	765/K/D	766/E/D	766/E/D	766/S/D	767/S/D	767/A/D	767/A/D	767/A/D	767/P/D	767/A/D	768/A/D	768/A/D	768/A/D	768/A/D	768/T/D	768/A/D	768/S/D	768/P/D	768/P/D	769/T/L	769/P/L	769/K/L	769/P/L	769/P/L	769/K/L	769/S/D	770/A/D

LIST OF MPS/12 LIST OF MPS/110	CPR 1324-27/8-11 CPR 1324-27/53 CPR 1324-27/101	LIST OF MPS/107 LIST OF MPS/117 ROT SCOT 1/652 ROT SCOT 1/648 LIST OF MPS/120	HP 1/318	HP 1/318 ROT SCOT 1/249 ROT SCOT 1/328 ROT SCOT 1/408	CPR 1338-40/500 CPR 1340-43/152 CFR VIII/191	CPR 1374-77/139 CPR 1374-77/314 FOEDERA III/II/1045 LIST OF MPS/183 CPR 1377-81/45
27/10/20 06/10/20 30/12/22 20/01/23	01/08/24 17/11/24 24/03/25 20/02/25	14/01/39 23/04/41 18/08/44 22/05/44 07/06/44	03/11/51 03/11/51 15/03/54 15/03/54 20/01/93	26/10/32 04/07/33 27/03/35	20/04/40 15/03/41 24/12/72	07/11/73 06/12/75 20/10/76 02/01/76 12/02/76 18/12/77 02/07/77
1320 1320 1322	1324 1324 1325 1325	1339 1341 1344 1344	1351 1351 1354 1354 1393	1400 1406 1332 1335 1335	1340 1341 1291 1372	1373 1375 1376 1376 1376 1377
WES WES CUL	cut wes cut,wes	WES CUL WES CUL	CUL CUL&WES CUL CUL CUL CUL NBL&CUL&WES	CUL CUL CUL NTH NTH NTH	NTH,RUT NTH,RUT SOM&DOR SRY	SRY&SSX SRY SRY SRY&SSX SRY SRY
UNDER-SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER ARRAYER SHERIFF ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF ESCHEATOR SHERIFF ESCHEATOR KNIGHT OF SHIRE ESCHEATOR	SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF ARRAYER ARRAYER APRAYER	TAXER TAXER SHERIFF TAXER	SHERIFF PEACE PEACE ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE ESCHEATOR PEACE
LOUTHRE LOUTHRE LOUTHRE LOUTHRE	LOUTHRE LOUTHRE LOUTHRE LOUTHRE	LOUTHRE LOUTHRE LOUTHRE LOUTHRE LOUTHRE	LOUTHRE LOUTHRE LOUTHRE LOUTHRE LOUTHER LOUTHER	LOUTHRE LOWTHER LOUTHRE LOVEL LOVEL LOVEL	LOVEL LOVEL LOVENY LOVENY	LOXLE LOXLE LOXLE LOXLE LOXLE LOXLE LOXLE
D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D	DE DE DE				DE	
нисн нисн нисн	нисн носн носн	HUGH HUGH HUGH HUGH	HUGH HUGH HUGH WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM VVILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WALTER ROBERT	ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT
770/S/D 770/K/D 770/S/D 770/K/D	770/A/D 770/A/D 770/S/D 770/A/D	770/K/D 770/K/D 770/A/D 770/A/D	771/S/D? 771/E/D? 771/S/D? 771/E/D? 772/K/D 772/E/D	772/S/D 772/S/D 773/S/D 773/A/D 773/A/D	773/T/D 773/T/D 773.5/S/D 774/T/D	774/5/D 774/P/D 774/F/D 774/A/D 774/6/D 774/5/D 774/F/D

CPR 1374-77/496-500 CPR 1377-81/38-40	CPR 1377-81/359-60	CFR IX/143	CPR 1377-81/514	CPR 1377-81/471-4	CFR IX/229	CFR IX/229	CPR 1381-85/85	LIST OF MPS/198	CPR 1381-85/141	CPR 1381-85/253	LIST OF MPS/202	LIST OF MPS/200	LIST OF MPS/205	LIST OF MPS/216		CPR 1388-92/137	CPR 1307-13/590	ROT SCOT 1/163		ROT SCOT 1/196	CPR 1317-21/459		CPR 1321-24/262	CPR 1324-27/220-1	CPR 1327-30/430	CPR 1330-34/415	ROT SCOT I/286		CPR 1338-40/141	FOEDERA II/II/1070-2	ROT SCOT 1/564	CPR 1343-45/93	CPR 1281-92/265		CPR 1292-1301/612
29/04/77 01/07/77	18/02/79	27/05/79	26/05/80	20/03/80	07/12/80	07/12/80	14/12/81	16/09/81	08/03/82	20/12/82	06/10/82	07/05/82	23/02/83	20/10/85	03/12/86	15/07/89	23/05/13	03/09/16	20/07/18	08/06/19	18/06/20	11/02/23	10/03/23	24/01/26	18/05/29	12/03/33	06/11/34	12/05/38	01/08/38	16/02/39	04/05/39	17/05/43			24/10/01
1377 1377	1379	1379	1380	1380	1380	1380	1381	1381	1382	1382	1382	1382	1383	1385	1386	1389	1313	1316	1318	1319	1320	1323	1323	1326	1329	1333	1334	1338	1338	1339	1339	1343	1287	1289	1301
SRY SRY	SRY	SRY	SRY	SRY	SRY	SSX	SRY	SRY	SRY	SRY	SRY	SRY	SRY	SRY	SRY&SSX	SRY	CUL	CUL,WES	cut	NBL	CULWES	CUL	CUL,WES	CUL	CUL	CUL,WES	CUL,WES	CUL	CUL,WES	CUL,WES	CUL,WES	CUL,NBL,WES	WAR	GLS	cut
ARRAYER ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	PEACE	ARRAYER	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ESCHEATOR	PEACE	PEACE(SPECIAL)	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	PEACE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	TAXER
TOXLE LOXLE	LOKESLEE	LOXLE	LOXLE	LOXLE	LOXLE THE ELDER	LOXLE THE YOUNGER	LOXLE	roxle	LOXLE	roxle	LOXLE	LOXLE	LOXLE	LOXLE	roxle	LOXLE	LUCY	гису	LUCY	гису	гису	гису	гису	гису	гису	гису	гису	гису	гису	гису	гису	гису	гису	LUCY	ГИСУ
						DE			Ы			DE					DE	DE	Ы	DE	Ы	DE	Ы	DE	DE	Ы	DE	DE	Ы	Ы	DE	DE	DE	Ы	DE
ROBERT ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ANTHONY	ANTHONY	ANTHONY	ANTHONY	ANTHONY	ANTHONY	ANTHONY	ANTHONY	ANTHONY	ANTHONY	ANTHONY	ANTHONY	ANTHONY	ANTHONY	ANTHONY	ANTHONY	FULK	FULK	NHOL
774/A/D 774/A/D	774/A/D	774/T/D	774/P/D	774/A/D	774/T/D	For reference	774/P/L	774/K/L	774/P/L	774/P/L	774/K/L	774/K/L	774/K/L	774/K/L	774/E/L	774/P/L	775/P/D	77S/A/D	775/S/D	775/A/D	775/P/D	775/S/D	775/A/D	775/A/D	775/P/D	775/A/D	775/A/D	775/S/D	775/P/D	775/A/D	775/A/D	775/P/D	775.5/P/D	775.5/S/D	776/T/D

LIST OF MPS/19 CPR 1301-07/456	ROT SCOT //664 ROT SCOT //664 CPR 1350-54/90 CPR 1350-54/90 ROT SCOT 1/762	CPR 1354-58/123 CPR 1354-58/226 CPR 1361-64/65 CPR 1361-64/530 CPR 1391-96/435	CPR 1399-1401/209-13 HP I/664 LIST OF MPS/33 CPR 1313-17/530	CPR 1317-21/348 CPR 1321-24/96-7 CPR 1321-24/224 LIST OF MPS/56 CPR 1321-24/274	CPR 1330-34/136 CPR 1330-34/287 CPR 1330-34/295 CPR 1330-34/445 CPR 1330-34/496 CPR 1334-34/1328 ROT SCOT 1/328 ROT SCOT 1/361 ROT SCOT 1/361
03/12/03 30/05/06 22/07/06 05/11/45 05/11/45	28/08/45 10/10/45 15/03/51 15/03/51 30/10/53	20/10/54 30/01/55 21/03/61 08/03/64 18/06/94	18/12/99 06/10/99 12/11/11 05/08/16	01/1/2/18 30/11/19 25/03/22 02/12/22 05/05/19 05/04/23 16/11/28	16/02/31 12/02/32 23/03/32 21/03/32 15/02/33 12/07/35 26/01/35 26/01/35 10/07/35
1303 1306 1306 1345 1345	1345 1345 1351 1351	1354 1355 1361 1364 1394	1399 1399 1400 1316	1318 1322 1322 1323 1323	1331 1332 1332 1333 1335 1335 1335 1335
CUL CUL CUL CUL CUL&WES&LAN	CUL,WES LAN CUL LIN(H) CUL	WES WES CUL CUL HEF	HEF WAR LIN LIN	LIN LIN LIN DBY,NTT DBY&NTT	
SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER SHERIFF ESCHEATOR	ARRAYER ARRAYER PEACE PEACE ARRAYER	PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE	ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER	SHERIFF TAXER ARRAYER TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER SHERIFF	PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER
гисү гисү гисү	гисү гисү гисү	LUCY LUCY LUCY	LUCY LUCY LUCY LUNDERTHORP LUNDERTHORP	LUNDERTHORP LUNDERTHORPE LUNDERTHORP LUNDERTHORP LONGEVILERS LONGEVILERS LUNGVILERS	LONGEVILLERS LONGVILLERS LONGVILLERS LONGVILLERS LONGVILERS LUNGVILERS LUNGVILERS LUNGVILERS LUNGVILLERS
				8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8	8 88888 88
JOHN JOHN THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM SIMON SIMON	SIMON SIMON SIMON THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS
776/S/D 776/K/D 776/T/D 777/S/D	0/4/1777 0/4/1777 0/4/1777 0/4/1777 0/4/1777	0/9/777 0/9/777 0/9/777 0/9/777 0/9/77	778/A/D 778/A/D 778/S/T 179/T/T 07/D	0/S/977 0/T/977 0/T/977 0/T/977 0/S/087 0/S/087	0/4/087 780/P/D 780/P/D 780/P/D 780/A/D 780/A/D 780/A/D

ROT SCOT 1/406 ROT SCOT 1/420 ROT SCOT 1/420 CFR 1//481 CFR 1//504 ROT SCOT 1/506 CPR 1338-40/135	CPR 1338-40/504 CPR 1338-40/504 CPR 1338-40/551 CPR 1340-43/151 CPR 1340-43/554 CPR 1343-45/274	CPR 1343-45/394 ROT SCOT I/648 ROT SCOT I/664 CPR 1321-24/224 CPR 1324-27/66 LIST OF MPS/81 CFR V/392 CFR V/492 CFR V/492 CFR V/3	FOEDERA III//243 LIST OF MPS/159	LIST OF MPS/167 LIST OF MPS/169 CFR VI/335 CFR VI/375 CFR 1321-24/213-4
10/02/36 06/05/36 12/02/36 07/04/36 16/12/36 06/17/38 06/07/38	20/01/30 21/06/40 21/06/40 15/03/41 16/09/42 26/01/44	20/07/44 22/05/44 28/08/45 02/12/22 02/12/24 02/12/24 02/03/32 01/11/46 08/03/47	24/05/52 30/05/57 30/10/61 18/03/62 13/10/62 10/11/64	04/05/66 01/05/68 25/02/52 26/01/53 04/03/54 04/03/54 31/10/22
1336 1336 1336 1336 1337 1338	1340 1340 1341 1342 1342	1344 1345 1325 1325 1325 1345 1345 1345	1352 1357 1361 1362 1362	1366 1352 1353 1354 1354 1354
		NTT NTT SBY,NTT STS STS STS STS STS	STS DBY&NTT GLS&HEF SHR&STS&WELSH MARCH STS STS	STS STS CUL CUL CUL&WES CAM
ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER TAXER TAXER ARRAYER PEACE/ARRAY	PEACE/ANNAT ARRAYER TAXER TAXER PEACE PEACE	PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER TAXER PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER TAXER TAXER TAXER	ARRAYER ESCHEATOR ESCHEATOR ESCHEATOR KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER TAXER SHERIFF ESCHEATOR ARRAYER
LONGEVILLERS LONGEVILLERS LONGVILLERS LUNGVILLERS LUNGVILLERS LUNGVILLERS LUNGVILLERS	LONGEVILLERS LONGEVILLERS LONGEVILLERS LUNGVILLERS LONGEVILLERS LONGEVILLERS	LONGEVILERS LUNGEVILLERS LUTTELEYE LUTTELEYE LUTTELEYE LUTTELEYE LUTTELEYE LUTTELEYE LYTTELEYE LYTTELEYE LYTTELEYE	LUTTELE LUTTELEYE LUTTELEYE LUTTELEYE LUTTELEYE LUTTELEYE LUTTELE	LUTTELEYE LUTTELEYE LYE LYE LYE LMBURY
888888888	*****	8888888888888	88888	
THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS PHILIP PHILIP PHILIP PHILIP PHILIP	РНІСІР РНІСІР РНІСІР РНІСІР	PHILIP PHILIP WILLIAM WILLIAM VVILLIAM VVILLIAM VVILLIAM
780/A/D 780/A/D 780/A/D 780/T/0 780/A/D 780/A/D	780/A/D 780/T/D 780/T/D 780/T/D 780/P/D 780/P/D	780/P/D 780/A/D 780/A/D 781/7/P 781/7/D 781/7/D 781/7/D 781/7/D 781/7/D	781/A/D 781/E/D 781/E/D 781/E/D 781/K/D 781/S/D	781/K/D 781/K/D 782/T/D 782/S/D 782/S/D 783/A/D

LIST OF MPS/I5	CPR 1321-24/123	LIST OF MPS/I7	CPR 1321-24/268	CPR 1321-24/274	CPR 1324-27/216-8	ROT SCOT 1/307		LIST OF MPS/92	LIST OF MPS/49	CPR 1313-17/460	LIST OF MPS/51		LIST OF MPS/I2	CPR 1354-58/123	CFR VI/414	CFR VI/416	CPR 1354-58/226	CPR 1354-58/387	CFR VII/45	CPR 1358-61/69	LIST OF MPS/150	CPR 1358-61/346	CPR 1361-64/66	CFR VIII/193	CPR 1370-74/305	CFR VIII/229	CFR VIII/268	CPR 1374-77/135	CFR VIII/389			CPR 1377-81/581	CPR 1381-85/141	CPR 1381-85/247	CPR 1381-85/254	
02/05/22	16/05/22	14/11/22	15/03/23	05/04/23	25/12/25	24/12/34	05/05/35	11/03/36	27/01/16	26/03/16	29/07/16	01/03/18	06/10/20	26/11/54	26/01/54	24/03/54	08/10/55	26/03/56	01/08/57	20/11/58	05/02/58	22/03/60	15/12/61	24/12/72	12/12/73	06/12/73	14/11/74	13/02/75	04/03/77	25/11/78	01/11/81	04/02/81	08/03/82	21/12/82	20/12/82	03/11/58
1322	1322	1322	1323	1323	1325	1334	1335	1336	1316	1316	1316	1318	1320	1354	1354	1354	1355	1356	1357	1358	1358	1360	1361	1372	1373	1373	1374	1375	1377	1378	1381	1381	1382	1382	1382	1358
CAM	CAM	CAM	CAM	CAM, HUN	CAM	rin(k)	CAM&HUN	CAM	WAR	WAR	WAR	SHR&STS	WAR	NTH	NTH	CAM	NTH	NTH	CAM	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	KEN
KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	TAXER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	PEACE	TAXER	PEACE	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE	TAXER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF
LIMBURY	LYMBIRY	LYMBURY	LYMBURY	LYMBURY	LINBERY	LYMBURY	гумвику	LYMBURY	LYMESEY	LYMESY	LYMESY	LYMESY	LYMESY	LYOUNS	LYOUNS	LYOUNS THE YOUNGER	LYOUNS	LYONS	LYOUNS	LYOUNS	LYOUNS	LYOUNS	LYOUNS	LYONS	LYONS	LYOUNS	LYOUNS	LIONS	LYONS	LYONS	LYONS	LYONS	LYONS	LYONS	LYONS	MAKENADE
DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	ЫE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE		DE	DE						DE	DE		
NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOR	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHON	WILLIAM
783/K/D	783/A/D	783/K/D	783/A/D	783/A/D	783/A/D	783/A/D	783/S/D	783/K/D	784/K/D	784/A/D	784/K/D	784/S/D	784/K/D	785/P/L?	785/T/L?	785/T/P?	785/P/L?	785/P/L?	785/T/L?	785/P/L?	785/K/L?	785/T/L?	785/P/L?	785/T/D	785/P/D	785/T/D	785/T/D	785/P/D	785/T/D	785/S/D	785/S/D	785/P/D	785/P/D	785/P/D	785/P/D	786/S/D

CPR 1377-81/49	LIST OF MPS/49	LIST OF MPS/44	LIST OF MPS/47		LIST OF MPS/53	LIST OF MPS/70	CFR VIII/386	CFR X/17	CFR X/217	CFR XI/72		CFR IX/163	CPR 1377-81/514	CPR 1377-81/471-4	CPR 1381-85/86		CPR 1381-85/140	CPR 1381-85/245	CPR 1381-85/260	CPR 1381-85/502	ROT SCOT II/66	CPR 1381-85/588-91		CPR 1388-92/136	CPR 1388-92/343	CFR IX/187	CPR 1388-92/136	CPR 1388-92/139	CPR 1388-92/343			
01/04/78 01/10/14	27/01/16	09/09/14	20/01/15	24/06/16	20/10/18	31/07/28	04/03/77	28/11/83	10/03/88	13/03/93	01/12/96	08/08/79	26/05/80	20/03/80	14/12/81	24/11/82	08/03/82	21/12/82	10/04/83	24/11/84	10/08/84	26/04/85	01/12/88	15/07/89	28/06/90	04/03/80	15/07/89	10/11/89	28/06/90	21/10/91		
1378 1314	1316	1314	1315	1316	1318	1328	1377	1383	1388	1393	1396	1379	1380	1380	1381	1382	1382	1382	1383	1384	1384	1385	1388	1389	1390	1380	1389	1389	1390	1391	1416	1424
KEN YKS	YKS	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	LIN(K)	LIN(K)	LIN(K)	LIN	LIN	LIN	LIN	LIN(K)	LIN(K)	rin(k)	LIN(K)	LIN	LIN(K)	LIN(K)	LEC	WAR	WAR	WAR	WAR&LEC	WAR&LEC	WAR&LEC
PEACE Sherife	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	TAXER	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	SHERIFF
MAKENADE MALERYS	MALBYS	MALEMEYNS OF WALDWARSHARE	MAEMEYNS OF HOO	MALEMAYNS OF HOO	MAELMEYNS OF WAI DWARESSHARE	MALEMEYNS OF VVALDWARSHARE	MALHERBE	MALERBE	MALHERBE	MALHERBE	MALERBE	MALLORRE	MALORE	MALORE	MALORE	MALORE	MALORE	MALORE	MALORRE	MALORE	MAILLERE	MALORE	MALORY	MALORE	MALORE	MALLORY OF WALTON	MALLORE	MALLORE	MALLORE	MALORY	MALORY	MALORY
u C	r 1																															
WILLIAM IOHN	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	ANKETIN	ANKETIN	ANKETIN	ANKETIN	ANKETIN	ANKETIN	ANKETIN	ANKETIN	ANKETIN	ANKETIN	ANKETIN	ANKETIN	ANKETIN	ANKETIN	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL
786/P/P	787/K/D	For reference	788/K/D	788/S/D	For reference	For reference	789/T/D	789/T/D	0/T/87	789/T/D	789/S/D	790/T/D	790/P/D	790/A/D	790/P/D	D/S/062	790/P/D	790/P/D	790/P/D	790/P/D	790/A/D	790/A/D	Z/S/06/	790/P/D	790/P/D	791/T/L?	791/P/D	791/P/D	791/P/D	791/S/D	791/S/D	791/S/D

Page 190

.

CFR IX142	LIST OF MPS/130 ROT SCOT 1/97 LIST OF MPS/33 CPR 1307-13/520 LIST OF MPS/46	LIST OF MPS/14 LIST OF MPS/15 LIST OF MPS/19	CPR 1350-54/90 CPR 1350-54/394 CPR 1354-58/122	CPR 1370-74/305 LIST OF MPS/180 CPR 1374-77/140 CPR 1377-81/38-40 LIST OF MPS/187 CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/301 CFR IX/143 CPR 1377-81/513 CPR 1377-81/471-4 LIST OF MPS/193 CFR IX/230	CPR 1381-85/72-3 CPR 1381-85/140 CPR 1381-85/247 CPR 1381-85/247 CPR 1381-85/347
27/05/79 18/10/92 03/03/51 03/03/51 07/11/51	09/02/51 20/05/11 12/11/11 16/12/12 20/01/15	20/01/17 29/09/17 15/07/21 02/05/22 14/11/22 23/07/23	08/10/40 15/03/51 07/12/52 02/07/54	15/02/73 21/11/73 04/10/75 13/02/75 01/07/7 13/10/77 29/04/77	28/06/78 27/05/79 26/05/80 20/03/80 16/01/80 07/12/80	07/07/81 08/03/82 21/12/82 20/12/82 24/11/83
1379 1392 1351 1351	1351 1311 1311 1312	1317 1321 1322 1322 1323	1340 1351 1352 1354	1373 1375 1375 1375 1377 1377	1378 1379 1380 1380 1380	1381 1382 1382 1382 1383
NTH NTH NTH NTH NTH	NTH CUL CUL CUL,LAN,WES	cur XKS KS Cur VKS	OXF&BRK OXF OXF OXF	OXF OXF OXF&BRK OXF OXF OXF OXF	OXF OXF OXF OXF OXF	oxf oxf oxf oxf
TAXER SHERIFF SHERIFF ESCHEATOR ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE UNDER-SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF	SHERIFF PEACE PEACE PEACE	PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF PEACE ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER	PEACE TAXER PEACE ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER	ARRAYER PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE
MALORE OF WYNWYK MALORY MALORE MALURE MALORE	MALLORE MALTON MALTON MALTON	MALTON MALTON MALTON MALTON MALTON MALTON	MALYNS MALYNS MALYNS MALYNES	MALYNS MALYNS MALYNS MALYNS MALYNS MALYNS MALYNS	MALYNS MALYNS MALYNS MALYNS MALYNS MALYNS	MALYNS MALYNS MALYNS MALYNS NALYNS
		3 8 8 8 8 8	E E E		E E	7
JOHN JOHN PETER PETER	PETER HENRY HENRY HENRY	HENRY HENRY HENRY HENRY HENRY	EDMUND EDMUND EDMUND EDMUND	REGINALD REGINALD REGINALD REGINALD REGINALD REGINALD REGINALD	REGINALD REGINALD REGINALD REGINALD REGINALD REGINALD	REGINALD REGINALD REGINALD REGINALD REGINALD
791.5/T/L? 791.5/S/D 792/S/D 792/E/D	792/K/D 793/K/D 793/K/D 793/T/D	03/K9 793/KJ 03/K6 793/K9 793/K9 793/K10	794/S/D 794/P/D 794/P/D 794/P/D	795/P/D 795/K/D 795/P/D 795/P/D 795/A/D 795/A/D	795/P/D 795/P/D 795/P/D 795/A/D 795/K/D	795/P/D 795/P/D 795/P/D 795/P/D

LIST OF MPS/152		LIST OF MPS/180	CPR 1374-77/136	CPR 1374-77/139	FOEDERA III/II/1045	CPR 1377-81/47	LIST OF MPS/191	CFR IX/162	CPR 1377-81/513	LIST OF MPS/195	CPR 1377-81/572	CPR 1381-85/141	CPR 1381-85/588-91		CPR 1364-67/434	CFR VIII/191	LIST OF MPS/181		CPR 1374-77/139	CPR 1374-77/152-3	CPR 1374-77/313	LIST OF MPS/183		CPR 1377-81/46	CPR 1377-81/47	CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/38-40	LIST OF MPS/185	CPR 1377-81/48	CFR IX/162	CPR 1377-81/512	CPR 1377-81/471-4	CPR 1381-85/140	CPR 1381-85/251
15/05/60 04/05/66	00/c0/40 05/11/71	21/11/73	05/07/75	06/12/75	02/01/76	06/11/77	24/04/79	08/08/79	26/05/80	05/11/80	20/02/81	08/03/82	26/04/85	30/11/87	12/10/67	24/12/72	21/11/73	12/12/74	06/12/75	24/05/75	25/05/76	12/02/76	26/11/77	02/07/77	02/07/77	29/04/77	01/07/77	27/01/77	22/03/78	08/08/79	26/05/80	20/03/80	08/03/82	20/12/82
1295 1360 1366	1300 1371	1373	1375	1375	1376	1377	1379	1379	1380	1380	1381	1382	1385	1387	1367	1372	1373	1374	1375	1375	1376	1376	1377	1377	1377	1377	1377	1377	1378	1379	1380	1380	1382	1382
WES DOR	DOR SOM&DOR	DOR	DOR	DOR	DOR	DOR	DOR	DOR	DOR	DOR	DOR	DOR	DOR	SOM&DOR	WIL	WIL	SOM	WIL	WIL	WIL	SOM	WIL	SOM&DOR	SOM	WIL	WIL	WIL	SOM	SOM	SOM	WIL	WIL	SOM	MIL
SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ESCHEATOR	PEACE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	TAXER	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE
MANNEBY MANYNGFORD	MANYNGFORD MANYNGFORD	MANYNGFORD	MANYNGFORD	MANYNGFORD	MANYNGFORD	MANYNGFORD	MANYNGFORD	MANYNGFORD	MANYNGFORD	MANYNGFORD	MANYNGFORD	MANYNGFORD	MANYNGFORD	MANYNGFORD	MARE	MARE	MARE OF NONY	MARE	MARE	MARE	MARE	MARE	MARE	MARE	MARE	MARE	MARE	MARE	MARE	MARE	MARE	MARE	MARE	MARE
ш ц	U U								DE						DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA
RANULPH ROGER	ROGER ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL
795.5/S/D 796/K/D	796/K/D 796/S/D	796/K/D	796/P/D	796/P/D	796/A/D	796/P/D	796/K/D	796/T/D	796/P/D	796/K/D	796/P/D	796/P/D	796/A/D	796/E/L?	0/4/767	797/T/D	797/K/D	D/S/L6	0/J/262	797/A/D	797/P/D	797/K/D	D/S/161	797/P/D	797/P/D	797/A/D	797/A/D	797/K/D	0/4/767	797/T/D	797/P/D	797/A/D	797/P/D	0/J/262

.

LIST OF MPS/202 CFR X/69 CFR X/115	HP 1/428	CFR XI/25 CFR XI/263		LIST OF MPS/182	LIST OF MPS/187	CFR IX/163	CFR IX/143	CPR 1377-81/515	LIST OF MPS/193	LIST OF MPS/195	CPR 1381-85/86	CPR 1381-85/72-3	CPR 1381-85/138	LIST OF MPS/199	LIST OF MPS/201	LIST OF MPS/203		FOEDERA III/II/895	CPR 1367-70/443-4	CPR 1370-74/120	CPR 1374-77/135	FOEDERA III/II/1045	CPR 1377-81/47	CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/38-40	CPR 1377-81/306	LIST OF MPS/190	CFR IX/163	CPR 1377-81/513	CPR 1377-81/471-4	CPR 1381-85/86
06/10/82 16/12/84 06/12/85	09/09/88 18/10/92	19/01/92 28/05/98	12/12/72	12/02/76	13/10/77	08/08/79	27/05/79	26/05/80	16/01/80	05/11/80	14/12/81	07/07/81	08/03/82	07/05/82	06/10/82	23/02/83	05/11/69	03/07/70	03/02/70	12/06/71	15/02/75	02/01/76	06/11/77	29/04/77	01/07/77	02/09/78	24/04/79	08/08/79	26/05/80	20/03/80	14/12/81
1382 1384 1385	1388 1392	1392 1398	1372	1376	1377	1379	1379	1380	1380	1380	1381	1381	1382	1382	1382	1383	1369	1370	1370	1371	1375	1376	1377	1377	1377	1378	1379	1379	1380	1380	1381
SOM HEF HEF	HEF	HEF HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	OXF&BRK	BRK,OXF	BRK,OXF	BRK	BRK	BRK	BRK	BRK	BRK	BRK	BRK	BRK	BRK	BRK	BRK
KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF	TAXER TAXER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE
MARE MARE MARE	MARE MARE	MARE MARE	MARE	MARE	MARE	MARE	MARE	MARE	MARE	MARE	MARE	MARE	MARE	MARE	MARE	MARE	MARE	MARE	MARE, SHERIFF OF OXFORDSHIRF	MARE	MARE	MARE	MARE	MARE	MARE	MARE	MARE	MARE	MARE	MARE	MARE
DE LA DE LA DE LA	DE LA DE LA	DE LA DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DELA	DELA	DELA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DELA	DELA	DE LA	DE LA	DELA	DELA	DE LA	DELA	DELA	DELA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DELA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA
JOHN MALCOLM MALCOLM	MALCOLM MALCOLM	MALCOLM MALCOLM	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS
797/K/D 798/T/D 798/T/D	798/K/D 798/S/D	798/T/D 798/T/D	0/S/661	799/K/D	799/K/D	799/T/D	D/T/667	0/J/66/	799/K/D	799/K/D	799/P/D	799/A/D	799/P/D	0/X/662	799/K/D	799/K/D	800/S/D	800/A/D	800/A/D	800/T/D	800/P/D	800/A/D	800/P/D	800/A/D	800/A/D	800/A/D	800/K/D	800/T/D	800/P/D	800/A/D	800/P/D

LIST OF MPS/196 CPR 1381-85/141 CPR 1381-85/247 CPR 1381-85/252 LIST OF MPS/199 CPR 1381-85/347 LIST OF MPS/203 CPR 1385-89/80	CPR 1381-85/588-91 CPR 1388-92/135 CPR 1388-92/138 CPR 1388-92/342 LIST OF MPS/71 LIST OF MPS/71 LIST OF MPS/73	CFR V/53 CPR 1313-17/529 CPR 1317-21/348 CFR 11/10 LIST OF MPS/15 LIST OF MPS/16 CPR 1321-24/69 LIST OF MPS/79 ROT SCOT 1/249 CFR 1V/354 LIST OF MPS/79 ROT SCOT 1/328 ROT SCOT 1/328 ROT SCOT 1/328	ROT SCOT 1/469
16/09/81 08/03/82 21/12/82 20/12/82 07/05/82 23/02/83 16/09/85	29/04/85 15/07/89 10/11/89 28/06/90 15/07/28 16/10/28 16/10/28 11/03/30	12/10/37 22/04/51 22/04/51 05/08/16 30/11/19 06/11/19 06/11/19 02/05/22 07/02/22 15/10/26 30/09/31 15/10/26 30/09/31 19/09/33 19/09/33 28/01/35 28/01/35	08/11/36
1381 1382 1382 1382 1383 1383 1383	1385 1389 1389 1328 1328 1328 1328	1337 1351 1355 1322 1322 1325 1333 1335 1335	1336
8 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7	BRK BRK BRK BRK BDF& BKM HRT BKM BKM	HRT GLS GLS SOM SOM SOM SOM SOM SOM SOM SOM SOM SO	SOM
KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE	MARE ARAYER MARE PEACE MARE PEACE MARE PEACE MARESCHAL SHERIFF MARESCHAL KNIGHT OF SHIRE MARESCHAL KNIGHT OF SHIRE MARESCHAL KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER SHERIFF ESCHEATOR TAXER TAXER TAXER SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER	ARRAYER
MARE MARE MARE MARE MARE MARE MARE	MARE MARE MARE MARE MARESCHAL MARESCHAL MARESCHAL MARESCHAL FIL' RALPH LE MARES	MARESCHAL MARESCHAL MARESCHAL MARLEBERGH MARLEBERGE MARLEBERGE MARLEBERGE MARLEBERGE MARLEBERGE MARLEBERGE MARLEBERGH MARLEBERGE MARLEBERGE MARLEBERGE	MARLEBERGGE
E E E E E E E E E E E E E E E E E E E E	E E E E E E E E E E E E E E E E E E E	" " " " " " " " " " " " " " " " " " " "	DE
THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS JOHN JOHN JOHN JOHN	JOHN PHILIP THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS
800/K/D 800/P/D 800/P/D 800/N/D 800/N/D 800/N/D 800/N/D	800/A/D 800/P/D 800/P/D 800/P/D 801/S/D 801/K/D 801/K/D 801/K/D	801/T/P? 802/S/D 802/E/D 803/T/D 803/T/D 803/K/D 803/K/D 803/K/D 803/K/D 803/K/D 803/K/D 803/K/D 803/K/D 803/A/D 803/A/D 803/A/D	803/A/D

ROT SCOT I/420 LIST OF MPS/93 CFR V/51	CFR V/52 CPR 1338-40/137	LIST OF MPS/107	CFR V/147	LIST OF MPS/109	LIST OF MPS/111	LIST OF MPS/113	CPR 1338-40/502	CPR 1340-43/154			CPR 1401-05/114-5	CPR 1401-05/287-91	CPR 1401-05/358-9	CFR V/392	CFR V/434	CFR VI/91	CPR 1348-50/382	FOEDERA III/I/243	CPR 1350-54/122	CPR 1354-58/388			CPR 1324-27/220-1			CPR 1330-34/294	ROT SCOT I/249	CPR 1334-38/209	CPR 1334-38/137-9	ROT SCOT I/406	ROT SCOT 1/469	ROT SCOT I/501	
06/05/36 11/03/36 06/10/37	10/10/37 16/09/38	14/01/39	18/10/39	13/10/39	20/01/40	29/03/40	20/04/40	15/03/41						01/10/44	02/08/45	20/07/48	01/07/49	24/05/52	02/07/54	15/10/56	13/11/58	19/06/11	24/01/26	01/12/29	03/05/32	21/03/32	04/07/33	26/07/35	28/03/35	10/02/36	08/11/36	05/10/37	20/02/38
1336 1336 1337	1337 1338	1339	1339	1339	1340	1340	1340	1341	1400	1401	1402	1403	1403	1344	1345	1348	1349	1352	1354	1356	1358	1311	1326	1329	1332	1332	1333	1335	1335	1336	1336	1337	1338
SOM DOR SOM	NOS	SOM	SOM	SOM	SOM	SOM	SOM	SOM	CON	ESS&HRT	ESS	ESS	ESS	DOR	DOR	DOR	DOR	DOR	DOR	DOR	SOM&DOR	WIL	WIL	WIL	MIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL
ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER	TAXER DEACE/ARPAV	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	UNDER-SHERIFF	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF
MARLEBERGH MARLEBERGH MARLEBERGH	MARLEBERGH	MARLEBERGH	MARLEBERGH	MARLEBURGH	MARLEBERGE	MARLEBERGH	MARLEBERGH	MARLEBERGH	MARNY	MARNY	MARNY	MARNY	MARNY	MARTYN	MARTYN	MARTYN	MARTYN	MARTYN	MARTYN	MARTYN	MARTYN	MAUDUIT	MAUDUYT	MAUDUYT	MAUDUYT	MAUDUYT	MAUDUYT	MAUDUYT	MAUDUYT	MAUDUYT	MAUDUYT	MAUDUIT	MAUDUYT
DE DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE																		DE							
THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL
803/A/D 803/K/D 803/T/D	803/T/D	803/K/D	803/T/D	803/K/D	803/K/D	803/K/D	803/T/D	803/T/D	804/S/D	804/S/D	804/A/D	804/A/D	804/A/D	805/T/D	805/T/D	805/T/D	805/P/D	805/A/D	805/P/D	805/P/D	805/S/D	806/S/D	806/A/D	806/S/D	806/S/D	806/P/D	806/A/D	806/P/D	806/A/D	806/A/D	806/A/D	806/A/D	806/S/D

.

CPR 1338-40/137	FOEDERA II/11/1018 C.76/11 m.27 FOEDERA II/11/1070-2	CFR V/284	CPR 1343-45/396 FOEDERA III/I/107 CPR 1348-50/516	LIST OF MPS/76 LIST OF MPS/78	LIST OF MPS/80 CPR 1330-34/416 CPR 1330-34/415	LIST OF MPS/87 CPR 1334-38/209 CPR 1334-38/137-9 ROT SCOT 1/648 CPR 1334-38/39	LIST OF MPS/22 LIST OF MPS/30 ROT SCOT <i>I/97</i> LIST OF MPS/33 LIST OF MPS/44 LIST OF MPS/44 CPR 1313-17/350
23/04/38 08/09/38	01/03/38 26/02/38 16/02/39	15/12/41 15/12/41 20/04/42	20/07/44 18/02/47 02/02/50	11/03/30 30/09/31 14/12/32	16/03/32 20/03/33 20/03/33	21/02/34 26/07/35 26/01/35 22/05/44 04/10/34	04/02/35 20/01/07 08/08/11 20/05/11 12/11/11 01/01/13 23/09/13 09/09/15
1338 1338	1338 1338 1339	1341 1341 1342	1344 1347 1350	1330 1331 1332	1332 1333 1333	1334 1335 1335 1334	1335 1307 1311 1311 1313 1313 1315
WIL WIL	WIL WIL	MIL WIL WIL	אור אור אור	NBL NBL NBL	NBL NBL	NBL NBL NBL DOR	HEF GLS GLS GLS GLS GLS GLS GLS GLS
SHERIFF PEACE/ARRAY	ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER	SHERIFF ESCHEATOR TAXER	PEACE ARRAYER PEACE	knight of Shire Knight of Shire Sheriff	KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER TAXER	SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER
MAUDUYT MAUDUYT OF SOMERFORD	MANDUYT MAUDUYT MAUDUYT OF SOMFREORD	MAUDUYT MAUDUYT MAUDUYT, SHERIFF OF WII TSHIRF	WILI STIRE MAUDUYT OF SOMERFORD MAUDUYT OF WFRMFNSTRF	MAUDUIT MAUDUYT MAUDUYT	MAUDUYT MAUDUYT MAUDUYT, SHERIFF OF NORTHUMBERLAND	MAUDUYT MAUDUYT MAUDUYT MAUDUYT MAUGRE	MAUGER MAUNSEL MAUNSEL MAUNSEL MAUNSEL MAUNSEL MAUNSEL
NHOL	NHOC	NHOL	NHOC NHOC	ROGER ROGER ROGER	ROGER ROGER ROGER	ROGER ROGER ROGER JOHN	John William William William William William William William
806/S/D 806/P/D	806/A/D 806/A/D 806/A/D	806/S/D 806/E/D 806/T/D	806/P/D 806/A/D	807/K/D 807/K/D 807/S/D	807/K/D 807/A/D 807/A/D	807/K/D 807/P/D 807/A/D 808/T/P 808/T/P	0/S/808 0/S/808 0/S/608 0/S/608 0/S/608 0/S/608 0/S/608 0/S/608

CPR 1313-17/460 CPR 1321-24/73 CFR VIII/193 LIST OF MPS/180 CFR VIII/388	CPR 1377-81/359-60 CFR IX/143 CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1399-1401/564 CPR 1401-05/287-91 LIST OF MPS/209 CPR 1381-85/588-91	HP 1/398 HP 1/683	CPR 1330-34/137 CPR 1330-34/237 CPR 1334-38/209 ROT SCOT 1/373 ROT SCOT 1/406 CFR 1V/480 CPR 1338-40/499 CPR 1340-43/154 CFR V/284
26/03/16 15/02/22 24/12/72 07/11/73 21/11/73 04/03/77 05/11/79	18/02/79 27/05/79 20/11/95 09/11/95	29/04/84 26/04/85 02/01/86 15/11/89	07/11/93 01/12/96 18/11/87	22/04/24 12/02/31 18/12/31 26/07/35 12/08/35 10/02/36 07/04/36 20/04/40 15/03/41 20/04/42
1316 1322 1372 1373 1373 1379	1379 1379 1385 1385 1389 1400	1401 1403 1385 1385 1386 1388	1393 1396 1404 1404 1387 1291	1324 1331 1335 1335 1336 1336 1340 1340 1342
GLS GLS NFK NFK NFK NFK NFK	NFK NFK STS STS STS STS	STS STS HEF HEF WIL	WIL HAM GLS SHR SHR YKS	SRY SRY SSX SSX SSX SSX SSX SSX SSX SSX SSX SS
ARRAYER ARRAYER TAXER SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER SHERIFF	ARRAYER TAXER SHERIFF SHERIFF ARRAYER SHERIFF	PEACE ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER SHERIFF SHERIFF	SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF	SHEKIFF PEACE PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER TAXER TAXER TAXER TAXER
MAUNSEL MAUNSEL MAUTEBY MAUTEBY MAUTEBY MAUTEBY	MAUTEBY MAUTEBY MAUVESYN MAVASYN MALVEYSYN MAUVEISYN	MAUVESYN MALVEYSYN MAURDYN MAWARDYN MAWARDYN MAWARDYN	MAWARDYN MAWARDYN MAWARDYN MAWARDEN MAWARDEN MAWARDEN MAWETHO MEAUS	MEDSTEDE MEDESTEDE MEDESTEDE MEDESTEDE MEDESTEDE MIDESTED MEDESTED MEDESTED MEDESTED
DE DE	DE	Б	8 B 8	*****
WILLIAM WULLIAM NOL NOL NOL NOL	JOHN JOHN ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT	ROBERT ROBERT RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD	RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD JOHN JOHN	ANDREW ANDREW ANDREW ANDREW ANDREW ANDREW ANDREW ANDREW ANDREW
809/A/D 809/A/D 810/T/D 810/S/D 810/T/D 810/S/D	810/A/D 810/T/D 811/S/D 811/S/D 811/S/D 811/S/D	811/P/D 811/A/D 812/K/D 812/A/D 812/S/D 812/S/D	812/S/D 812/S/D 812/S/D 812/K/D 812/S/D 813/S/D 813.5/S/D	814/5/D 814/P/D 814/P/D 814/A/D 814/A/D 814/T/D 814/T/D 814/T/D 814/T/D 814/T/D

CFR VIII/111 CFR VIII/125	CPR 1364-67/430	CPR 1374-77/496-500 CPR 1377-81/38-40	CFR VIII/387		CPR 13/7-81/359 CEP IX/144	CPR 1377-81/471-4	CPR 1381-85/22	CPR 1381-85/245	CPR 1381-85/253	ROT SCOT II/66	LIST OF MPS/216	HP 1/728	CPR 1385-9/475		CPR 1324-27/101		LIST OF MPS/146	LIST OF MPS/148	CPR 1281-92/265	LIST OF MPS/1	LIST OF MPS/21	CPR 1307-13/31	LIST OF MPS/26		CPR 1307-13/520			CPR 1313-17/129	CPR 1313-17/123
28/03/71 08/06/71 26/10/76	10/02/67 04/10/75 26/11/77	29/04/77 01/07/77	04/03/77	05/11/79	18/02/79 27/05/70	20/03/80	28/05/81	21/12/82	20/12/82	10/08/84	20/10/85	03/02/88	08/06/88	02/11/90	14/02/25	06/02/41	12/11/55	17/04/57			30/05/06	24/12/07	13/10/07	07/10/09	16/12/12	12/04/14	04/12/14	18/06/14	05/06/14
1371 1371 1376 1290	1367 1375 1377	1377 1377	1377	1379	1379 1370	1380	1381	1382	1382	1384	1385	1388	1388	1390	1325	1341	1355	1357	1287	1290	1306	1307	1307	1309	1312	1314	1314	1314	1314
SRY SRY SRY&SSX WES	YKS(W) YKS YKS&NBL&CUL&WES	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS	YKS	YKS(W)	YKS	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	STS	STS	STS	BRK	STS	BDF&BKM	BDF,BKM,BRK,OXF	SRY&SSX	SHR&STS	SHR,STS	STS
TAXER TAXER SHERIFF UNDER-SHERIFF	ARRAYER SHERIFF FSCHFATOR	ARRAYER	TAXER	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARAYFR	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	TAXER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	PEACE(SPECIAL)	PEACE
MELBOURN MELBOURN MELBURNE MELCANTORP	MELTON MELTON MFLTON	MELTON	MELTON	MELTON	MELTON	MELION	MELTON	MELTON	MELTON	MELTON	MELTON	MELTON	MELTON	MELTON	MEREWORTH	MEREWORTH	MEREWORTHE	MEREWORTH	MERE	MERE	MERE	MERREE	MERE	MERREE	MERRE	MERRY	MERE	MERE	MERE
DE		285	н Ц	DE	Ш	ц С	ЦШ		Ы	Ы	DE		BE	Ы	Ы	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE		DE				DE	DE	DE
JOHN JOHN JOHN HUMPHREY	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM		WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM
815/T/D 815/T/D 815/S/D 815.5/S/D	816/A/L 816/S/D 816/E/D	816/A/D	816/A/D 816/T/D	816/S/D	816/A/D	816/T/D 816/A/D	816/P/D	816/P/D	816/P/D	816/A/D	816/K/D	816/K/D	816/A/D	816/S/D	817/A/P	817/S/D	817/K/D	817/K/D	818/P/D?	818/K/D?	818/K/D7	818/P/D?	818/K/D?	818/S/D	818/T/D	818/S/D	818/S/D?	818/P/D7	818/P/D

CER 11/10	CPR 1317-21/348	LIST OF MPS/96	CPR 1338-40/137	LIST OF MPS/101		LIST OF MPS/109	LIST OF MPS/116	CPR 1340-43/152	CPR 1343-45/396	CFR V/393	CFR V/435	LIST OF MPS/123	CFR V/483	CFR VI/3	CFR VI/45		CFR IX/147	CFR IX/185	CFR X/227	CFR IX/336	CFR X/18	CFR X/73	CFR X/117			CFR XI/26	CFR XI/72	LIST OF MPS/124	CPR 1348-50/383	CPR 1350-54/88				CPR 1354-58/555	CPR 1358-61/69
16/10/15 06/11/19 0	-	13/01/37 L	06/08/38 (_	25/03/39	_	12/07/40 L	15/03/41 (20/07/44 0	01/10/44 0	02/08/45 (-	05/10/46 (25/08/47 (24/05/15				_		16/12/84 0		18/03/87		19/01/92 0	13/03/93 (11/09/46 L	10/12/49 0	13/05/51 0	21/11/55	28/11/55	20/11/57	08/07/57 0	28/04/58 0
1315 1319	1319	1337	1338	1338	1339	1339	1340	1341	1344	1344	1345	1346	1346	1347	1347	1315	1379	1380	1380	1382	1383	1384	1385	1387	1390	1392	1393	1346	1349	1351	1355	1355	1357	1357	1358
SRY&SSX STS	STS	рву	рвү	рвү	DBY&NTT	TTN	TTN	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	YKS	ESS	ESS	ESS	ESS	ESS	ESS	ESS	NFK&SFK	ESS&HRT	SFK	SFK	STS	DBY	DBY	DBY&NTT	DBY&NTT	DBY&NTT	DBY	DВΥ
SHERIFF TAXER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE/ARRAY	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	PEACE	TAXER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE
MERRE	MERE	MENILL	MEYNILL	MEYNILL	MEYNILL	MEIGNILL	MENILL	MEYNILL	MENILL	MEYNILL	MEYNILL	MEIGNILL	MEYNILL	MEYGNILL	MEYNILL	MEYNILL	MICHEL	MICHELL	MICHELL	MICHEL	MICHEL	MICHEL	MICHEL	MICHEL	MICHEL	MICHEL	MICHELL	MICHEL	MICHEL OF BREYDESTON	MICHIEL OF BREIDSTON	MICHEL	MICHEL	MICHEL	MICHEL	MICHEL
u C	л П П	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE																			
WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM	GILES	GILES	GILES	GILES	GILES	GILES	GILES	GILES	GILES	GILES	GILES	GILES	GILES	GILES	NICHOLAS	GEOFFREY	GEOFFREY	GEOFFREY	GEOFFREY	GEOFFREY	GEOFFREY	GEOFFREY	GEOFFREY	GEOFFREY	GEOFFREY	GEOFFREY	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER
818/S/D? e1e/T/D2	818/T/D?	819/K/D	819/P/D	819/K/D	819/S/D	819/K/D	819/K/D	819/T/D	819/P/D	819/T/D	819/T/D	819/K/D	819/T/D	819/T/D	819/T/D	820/S/D	821/T/D	821/T/D	821/T/D	821/T/D	821/T/D	821/T/D	821/T/D	821/S/D	821/S/D	821/T/D	821/T/D	822/K/D	822/P/D	822/P/D	822/S/D	822/E/D	822/S/D	822/P/D	822/P/D

LIST OF MPS/150 ROT SCOT 1/216	CPR 1330-34/?	LIST OF MPS/147 LIST OF MPS/160	HP I/361 CPR 1388-92/135 CPR 1388-92/342 HP I/361	CPR 1391-96/439 CPR 1396-99/238 HP I/361 CPR 1399-1401/209-13 FOEDERA III///415	FOEDERA III//440-1 LIST OF MPS/155 LIST OF MPS/158 CPR 1313-17/49	CPR 1313-17/350 CPR 1313-17/488 CPR 1317-21/460 CPR 1321-24/249 CPR 1321-24/213-4 CPR 1321-24/123 CPR 1321-24/370
05/02/58 05/07/27	21/03/32 27/01/35 24/10/45 24/10/45 24/10/50	22/10/50 12/11/55 13/10/62 01/12/88	09/09/88 15/07/89 28/06/90 02/01/92 20/01/93 11/11/94	18/06/94 09/11/95 12/11/97 22/01/97 18/12/99 12/01/59	24/08/59 21/11/60 24/01/61 13/10/62 28/11/13	01/09/15 14/06/16 18/06/20 03/12/22 31/10/22 16/05/22 24/11/23
1358 1327	1332 1335 1345 1345 1350	1355 1355 1362 1388 1388	1388 1389 1392 1393 1394	1394 1395 1397 1399 1359	1360 1360 1361 1362	1315 1316 1320 1322 1322 1322
DBY YKS(W)	YKS(W) YKS NFK&SFK NFK&SFK NFK&SFK	NFK&SFK SFK SFK NBL SOM&DOR	DOR DOR SOM&DOR DOR WIL	DOR SOM&DOR DOR DOR GLS	NN GLS GLS GLS GLS GLS GLS	H H H H H H H H H H H N N N N N N N N N
KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER	PEACE SHERIFF SHERIFF ESCHEATOR SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE PEACE ESCHEATOR KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF	PEACE SHERIFF PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER ARRAYER	ARRAYER SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER	ARRAYER PEACE PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER PEACE
MICHEL OF BREIDESTON MIDDELTON THE YOUNGER	MIDDLETON MIDDELTON MIDDELTON MIDDELTON MIDDELTON	MIDDELTON MIDDELTON MINOT MOIGNE	MOIGNE MOIGNE MOIGNE MOIGNE MOIGNE	MOIGNE MOIGNE MOYGNE MOIGNE MOYNF	MOYNE MOYGNE MOIGNE MOIGNE MOIGNE	MOIGNE MOYGNE MOIGNE MOIGNE MOIGNE MOIGNE
DE		DE			Ш	<u> </u>
ROGER PETER	PETER PETER WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM ROGER JOHN	NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL	JOHN JOHN NOL NOL NOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM
822/K/D 823/A/D	823/P/D 823/S/D 824/S/D 824/E/D 824/E/D	824/E/D 824/K/D 824/K/L 825/S/D 826/S/D	826/K/D 826/P/D 826/P/D 826/K/D 826/K/D 826/S/D	826/P/D 826/S/D 826/P/D 826/A/D 827/A/D	827/AUD 827/AUD 827/KUD 827/KUD 828/T/D	828/A/D 828/P/D 828/P/D 828/A/D 828/A/D 828/A/D 828/A/D

Page 200

CPR 1321-24/268 LIST OF MPS/110 CPR 1324-27/53 CPR 1324-27/77-9	CPR 1324-27/8-11 CPR 1321-27/293 CPR 1324-27/220-1	LIST OF MPS/60 CPR 1327-30/173 CPR 1327-30/431 LIST OF MPS/76 CPD 1320 24/76	CFR 1330-34/296 CPR 1330-34/296 CFR 1V/354 ROT SCOT 1/249 CPR 1334-38/208	ROT SCOT 1/328 CPR 1334-38/137-9 ROT SCOT 1/373 CPR 1334-38/368 CFR 1V/480 CFR 1V/504	ROT SCOT 1/406 ROT SCOT 1/420 ROT SCOT 1/469 CFR V/53 CFR V/51 CFR 1/338-40/136 C.76/11 m.27	FOEDERA II/II/1070-2 CPR 1338-40/501 CPR 1343-45/296 CPR 1343-45/395 CPR 1348-50/64 FOEDERA III/I/221
15/03/23 20/01/23 17/11/24 23/12/24	01/08/24 08/06/26 24/01/26	14/12/26 12/10/27 18/05/29 05/12/30 11/03/30	23/03/32 23/03/32 28/03/33 04/07/33 26/07/35	26/01/35 26/01/35 12/08/35 16/10/36 07/04/36 16/12/36	10/02/36 06/05/36 08/11/36 12/10/37 03/01/38 06/07/38 25/03/38	16/02/39 20/04/40 02/05/44 20/07/44 10/02/48 15/06/51
1323 1323 1324 1324	1324 1326 1326	1326 1327 1329 1330 1330	1332 1332 1333 1333	1335 1335 1336 1336 1336	1336 1336 1336 1337 1338 1338	1339 1346 1344 1348 1351
HUN HUN CAM,HUN CAM,HUN	HUN CAM,HUN CAM,HUN	HUN LIN(L) HUN HUN HUN				HUN CAM,HUN HUN HUN HUN
ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER ARRAYER	ARRAYER PEACE ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER PEACE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE PEACE TAXER ARRAYER PEACE	ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER PEACE TAXER TAXER	ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER TAXER TAXER PEACE/ARRAY ARRAYER	ARRAYER TAXER PEACE(SPECIAL) PEACE PEACE ARRAYER
MOIGNE MOYGNE MOIGNE MOIGNE	MOIGNE MOIGNE MOIGNE	MOYGNE MOIGNE MOIGNE MOIGNE	MOIGNE MOIGNE MOIGNE MOIGNE	MOIGN MOIGNE MOIGNE MOIGNE MOIGNE	MOIGNE MOIGNE MOIGNE MOIGNE MOIGNE MOIGNE	MOIGNE MOIGNE MOIGNE MOIGNE MOIGNE THE YOUNGER
ΓE			98 96	1 <u> </u>	н П П П П П П П П П П П П П П П	l
WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM
828/A/D 828/K/D 828/A/D 828/A/D	828/A/D 828/P/D 828/A/D	828/K/D 828/T/D 828/S/D 828/K/D 828/K/D	828/P/D 828/P/D 828/P/D 828/A/D 828/A/D	828/A/D 828/A/D 828/A/D 828/P/D 828/T/D 828/T/D	828/A/D 828/A/D 828/A/D 828/T/D 828/T/D 828/P/D 828/A/D	828/A/D 828/A/D 828/P/D 828/P/D 828/P/D 828/P/D For reference

LIST OF MPS/173 CPR 1370-74/119	CPR 1370-74/478	CPR 1377-81/47	CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/38-40	LIST OF MPS/187		CPR 1377-81/512	CPR 1377-81/471-4	LIST OF MPS/197		CPR 1381-85/139	CPR 1381-85/246	CPR 1381-85/138	LIST OF MPS/199	LIST OF MPS/201	CPR 1381-85/588-91	CFR X/118	CPR 1385-89/253	HP I/444	CPR 1388-92/136	CPR 1388-92/139	CPR 1388-92/342	HP I/ 444	HP I/444	HP I/444	CPR 1391-96/434	CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1399-1401/560	CPR 1401-05/287-91		CPR 1292-1301/297	CPR 1301-07/201	CPR 1301-07/456	CPR 1301-07/457	
24/02/71 12/06/71	30/11/74	06/11/77	29/04/77	01/07/77	13/10/77	25/11/78	26/05/80	20/03/80	16/09/81	24/11/82	08/03/82	21/12/82	08/03/82	07/05/82	06/10/82	29/04/85	06/12/85	02/07/86	01/10/86	15/07/89	10/11/89	28/06/90	17/01/90	12/11/90	03/11/91	22/10/93	18/12/99					06/02/04	22/07/06	22/07/06	10/05/08
1371 1371	1374	1377	1377	1377	1377	1378	1380	1380	1381	1382	1382	1382	1382	1382	1382	1385	1385	1386	1386	1389	1389	1390	1390	1390	1391	1393	1399	1401	1403	1297	1297	1304	1306	1306	1308
NUH	HUN	HUN	HUN	HUN	HUN	CAM&HUN	HUN	HUN	HUN	CAM&HUN	CAM	CAM	HUN	HUN	HUN	HUN	HUN	HUN	HUN	HUN	HUN	HUN	HUN	HUN	HUN	HUN	HUN	HUN	HUN	BDF&BKM	BDF	BDF,BKM,BRK,OXF	BDF	BKM	BDF&BKM
KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXFR	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	TAXER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF
MOIGNE	MOIGNE	MOIGNE	MOIGNE	MOIGNE	MOYNE	MOIGNE	MOIGNE	MOIGNE	MOYNE	MOIGNE	MOYNGNE	MOYNGNE	MOIGNE	MOIGNE	MOIGNE	MOIGNE	MOYGNE	MOIGNE	MOIGNE	MOIGNE	MOIGNE	MOIGNE	MOIGNE	MOIGNE	MOIGNE	MOIGNE	MOIGNE	MOIGNE	MOYGNE	MULLESWORTH	MULLESWORTH	MOLLESWORTH	MOLLESWORTH	MOLLESWORTH	MULESWORTH
																														DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE
WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER
829/K/D 820/T/D	829/P/D	829/P/D	829/A/D	829/A/D	829/K/D	829/S/D	829/P/D	829/A/D	829/K/D	829/S/D	829/P/D	829/P/D	829/P/D	829/K/D	829/K/D	829/A/D	829/T/D	829/P/D	829/K/D	829/P/D	829/P/D	829/P/D	829/K/D	829/K/D	829/K/D	829/P/D	829/A/D	829/P/D	829/A/D	830/S/D	830/T/D	830/T/D	830/T/D	830/T/D	830/S/D

ROT SCOT 1/97 LIST OF MPS/30 LIST OF MPS/32 CPR 1313-17/50 CPR 1313-17/123	CPR 1313-17/129 CPR 1313-17/129 LIST OF MPS/46 CPR 1313-17/483 CPR 1313-17/460	CPR 1313-17/530 CPR 1313-17/474 LIST OF MPS/180	LIST OF MPS/185 CFR IX/144 CFR IX/338 CFR X/19 CFR X/73 HP I/538	LIST OF MPS/I1 LIST OF MPS/I10 CPR 1324-27/216-8 LIST OF MPS/70 LIST OF MPS/76 CPR 1330-34/136 LIST OF MPS/78 CPR 1330-34/287 LIST OF MPS/86 LIST OF MPS/86
20/05/11 08/08/11 12/11/11 28/10/12 28/11/13 05/06/14	18/06/14 18/06/14 20/01/15 14/06/16 26/03/16	05/08/16 08/06/16 21/11/73 12/12/74 26/11/77	27/01/77 05/11/79 27/05/79 02/11/82 28/11/83 16/12/84 01/10/86 03/01/87 20/08/88	19/04/05 06/10/20 20/01/23 25/12/25 31/07/28 11/03/30 16/02/31 30/09/31 21/02/32 21/02/34
1311 1311 1311 1312 1313	1316 1315 1316 1316	1316 1316 1373 1374 1377	1377 1379 1379 1382 1382 1383 1385 1386	1305 1323 1325 1328 1331 1331 1334 1334
BDF,BKM BDF BDF BDF BDF BDF BDF BDF	BDF, BKM, NTH, RUT BDF, BKM, NTH, RUT BDF BDF BDF	BDF BDF,BKM NBL NBL NBL	NBL NBL NBL NBL NBL NBL NBL NBL NBL	SOM&DOR HRT HRT HRT HRT HRT HRT HRT
ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF TAXER PEACE	PEACE(SPECIAL) PEACE(SPECIAL) KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE ARRAYER	TAXER TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF TAXER TAXER TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF SHERIFF	SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE FEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE
MOLESWORTH MOLESWORTH MOLESWORTH MOLESWORTH MULESWORTHE	MOLLESWORTH MOLLESWORTH MOLESWORTH MOLESWORTH MOLESWORTHE MOLLESWORTHE	MULLESWORTH MULLESWORTHE MONBOUCHERE MONBOCHER MONTBOUCHER	MONBOUCHERE MONBURGHCHIER MONBOUCHERE MONBOUCHER MONBOUCHER MONBOUCHER MONBOUCHER MONBOUCHER MONBOUCHER, SON OF BERTRAM	MONTAGU MONTE CANISO MONTE CANISO MONTE CANISO MONTE CANISO MONTE CANISO MONTE CANISO MONTE CANISO MONTE CANISO MONTE CANISO
		2 8 8		**********
WALTER WALTER WALTER WALTER WALTER	WALTER WALTER WALTER WALTER WALTER	WALTER WALTER BERTRAM BERTRAM BERTRAM	BERTRAM BERTRAM BERTRAM BERTRAM BERTRAM BERTRAM BERTRAM BERTRAM BERTRAM	JOHN RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD
830/A/D 830/K/D 830/K/D 830/S/D 830/T/D	830/P/D 830/P/D 830/K/D 830/P/D 830/P/D	830/T/D 830/T/D 831/K/D 831/S/D 831/S/D	831/K/D 831/S/D 831/T/D 831/T/D 831/T/D 831/S/D 831/S/D 831.5/S/D	832/S/D 833/K/D 833/K/D 833/K/D 833/K/D 833/K/D 833/K/D 833/K/D 833/K/D

LIST OF MPS/96 CFR V/283	CFR V/283	LIST OF MPS/I2	CPR 1324-27/77-9	CPR 1324-27/53		ROT SCOT I/249	CPR 1381-85/84	CPR 1381-85/139	CPR 1381-85/245	HP I/327	HP I/327		CPR 1391-96/436	CPR 1396-99/96	CPR 1396-99/233	CPR 1396-99/435	CPR 1399-1401/558	CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1399-1401/558	CPR 1401-05/287-91				CPR 1343-45/396			FOEDERA III/I/221	CFR VI/334			CPR 1367-70/344	CPR 1367-70/418
13/01/37 04/12/41 20/04/42	20/04/42	06/10/20	23/12/24	17/11/24	20/09/32	04/07/33	14/12/81	08/03/82	21/12/82	88/60/60	17/01/90	22/03/91	18/06/94	28/01/96	12/11/97	20/11/98	28/11/99	18/12/99						20/07/44	01/10/49	01/10/49	15/06/51	25/02/52	10/11/54	10/11/54	14/06/69	10/02/70
1337 1341 1342	1342	1320	1324	1324	1332	1333	1381	1382	1382	1388	1390	1391	1394	1396	1397	1398	1399	1399	1401	1403	1406	1409	1413	1344	1349	1349	1351	1352	1354	1354	1369	1370
HRT ESS&HRT ESS	нкт	SOM	SOM	SOM	DEV	DEV	DBY	рвү	DBY	DВҮ	DВҮ	DBY&NTT	рвү	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY&NTT	DBY&NTT	DBY&NTT	DBY	DBY&NTT	DBY&NTT	DBY	DBY	DBY&NTT	DBY&NTT	DBY	рвү
knight of Shire Sheriff Taxer	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	PEACE	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	ARRAYER	TAXER	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	PEACE	PEACE
MONTE CANISO MONTE CANISO MONTE CANISO, SHERIFF OF ESSEX	MONTE CANISO, SHERIFF OF HERTFORDSHIRE	MONTE FORTI	MOUNTFORT	MONTFORD	MONTFORT	MOUNTFORD	MONTEGOMERY	MONGOMERY	MONGOMERY	MONTGOMERY	MONTGOMERY	MONTGOMERY	MONTGOMERY	MOUNTEGOMERY	MOUNTGOMERY	MOUNTGOMERY	MOUNTEGOMERY	MOUNGOMERY	MOUNTGOMERY	MOUNGOMERY	MONTGOMERY	MONTGOMERY	MONTGOMERY	MONTE GOMERI	MONTGOMERY	MONTGOMERY	MONTE GOMERY	MONTE GOMERY	MONTGOMERI	MONTGOMERY	MOUNGUMRY	MUNGUMRY
DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE																		DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE		DE
RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD	RICHARD	REGINALD	REINAULD	REYNOLD	REGINALD	REGINALD	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER
833/K/D 833/S/D 833/T/D	833/T/D	834/K/D	834/A/D	834/A/D	834/S/D	834/A/D	835/P/D	835/P/D	835/P/D	835/K/D	835/K/D	835/S/D	835/P/D	835/P/D	835/P/D	835/P/D	835/P/D	835/A/D	835/P/D	835/A/D	835/S/D	835/S/D	835/S/D	836/P/D	836/S/D	836/E/D	836/A/D	836/A/D	836/S/D	836/E/D	836/P/D	836/P/D

CPR 1374-77/137	ROT SCOT 1/249 LIST OF MPS/95 CFR 1V/504 LIST OF MPS/93	LIST OF MPS/98 CPR 1338-40/499 CPR 1340-43/151 CFR V/283 CPR 1343-45/395	CFR VIII/229 CFR VIII/269 CFR IX/143 CFR IX/143	CFR IX/339 CFR X/46 CFR X/159 LIST OF MPS/104	FOEDERA III/I/107 CFR VIII/193 CFR IX/53 CFR IX/164	LIST OF MPS/195 CPR 1381-85/84 LIST OF MPS/200 LIST OF MPS/204 LIST OF MPS/212
06/12/75 CF 12/12/82 03/12/86 24/11/94	04/07/33 R(23/09/36 L[: 16/12/36 C] 11/03/36 L[: 26/09/37 L]:			02/11/82 CI 27/05/84 CI 28/11/86 CI 06/09/32 CI 30/09/40 LI 08/01/41		
1375 1382 1386 1400	1333 1336 1336 1336 1337	1337 1340 1342 1342 1344	1373 1374 1377 1379	1382 1386 1338 1338 1340 1341	1347 1372 1372 1379 1380	1380 1381 1382 1383 1384
DBY WOR WOR WOR	K K K K K K K K K K K K K K K K K K K	N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N	SHR SHR SHR SHR SHR	SHR SHR SHR RUT RUT ESS&HRT	ESS RUT RUT RUT	RUT RUT RUT RUT RUT
PEACE ESCHEATOR ESCHEATOR ESCHEATOR UNDFR-SHERIFF	ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER TAXER TAXER PEACE	UNDER-SHEKIFF TAXER TAXER TAXER TAXER	Taxer Taxer Taxer Under-Sheriff Knight of Shire Under-Sheriff Sheriff	IR IR RIF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE
PEACE ESCHE ESCHE ESCHE ESCHE UNDFR	ARRAYER ARRAYER KNIGHT O KNIGHT O SHERIFF	TAXER TAXER TAXER TAXER PEACE		TAXER TAXER UNDER-S KNIGHT (SHERIFF SHERIFF	ARRAYER TAXER TAXER TAXER SHERIFF	KNIGHT FEACE KNIGHT KNIGHT KNIGHT
MUNGOMERY MORAUNT MORAND MORAUNT MORAUNT	MORAUNT MORAUNT MORAUNT MORAUNT MORAUNT	MORAUNT MORAUNT MORAUNT MORAUNT MORAUNT	MORE MORE MORE MORE MORE, LORD OF MORE	More More More More	MORE MOREWODE MOREWODE MOREWODE	MORWOD MORWOD MORWOD MORWOD
DE			DE LA DE LA DE LA	DELA DELA DELA DELA DELA	S H H	
WALTER JOHN JOHN JOHN	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	VILLIAM VILLIAM VILLIAM VILLIAM VILLIAM	NHOL NHOL NHOL	JOHN JOHN JOHN REGINALD REGINALD REGINALD VVIII IAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM
836/P/P 837/E/D 837/E/D 837/E/D	838/A/D 838/A/D 838/K/D 838/K/D 838/K/D	838/F/D 838/T/D 838/T/D 838/T/D 838/P/D	839/S/D 839/T/D 839/T/D 839/T/D 839/T/D	839/T/D 839/T/D 839/T/D 840/S/D 840/S/D 841/S/D	841/A/D 842/T/D 842/T/D 842/T/D 842/T/D	842/K/D 842/K/D 842/K/D 842/K/D 842/K/D

.

•

CFR X/72	LIST OF MPS/152	:	LIST OF MPS/161	LIST OF MPS/166		HP 1/672	LIST OF MPS/69	LIST OF MPS/88	LIST OF MPS/94	LIST OF MPS/98			ROT SCOT 1/648	ROT SCOT 1/652			LIST OF MPS/145	CPR 1354-58/389	FOEDERA III//415	FOEDERA III/1/440-1	CPR 1361-64/64	LIST OF MPS/164		CPR 1364-67/430	LIST OF MPS/169	CPR 1381-85/141	CPR 1292-1301/151			LIST OF MPS/156	CPR 1361-64/531	LIST OF MPS/164	CPR 1364-67/364-5
16/12/84 C	_		_	_		-	_	_	_	_	19/11/41				10/11/54		28/04/54 L	14/11/56 0	12/01/59 F	_	-	20/01/65 L	16/11/66	10/02/67 0	_	08/03/82	0		_		-	_	26/10/66
1384 1360	1360	1362	1363	1366	1390	1390	1328	1334	1336	1337	1341	1341	1344	1344	1354	1354	1354	1356	1359	1359	1361	1365	1366	1367	1368	1382	1295	1296	1360	1361	1364	1365	1366
RUT	CUL	cul	CUL	CUL	CUL	WES	WES	CUL	WES	cul	cuL	CUL&WES&LAN	CUL	CUL,WES	NFK&SFK	NFK&SFK	SFK	SFK	SFK	SFK	NFK	NFK	NFK&SFK	SFK	NFK	SFK	CAM,HUN,NFK,SFK	CAM&HUN	DBY&NTT	NTT	NTT	NTT	DBY
TAXER	STENIT KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER				
MORWODE	MORICEBY	MORICEBY	MORICEBY	MORICEBY	MORRICEBY	MORICEBY	MORICEBY	MORICEBY	MORESBY	MORICEBY	MORICEBY	MORICEBY	MORICEBY	MORICEBY	MORYEAUX	MORIEUX	MORIEUX	MORIEUX	MOREAUX	MOREAUX	MORIEUX	MORIEUX	MORIEUX	MORYEUX	MORIEUX	MOREUX	MORTUO MARI OF ATLEBURGH	MORTUO MARI OF FREKENHAM	MORTON	MORTON	MORTON	MORTON	MORTON
Ĺ	н Ц	DE	DE	DE			Ы	DE	DE	DE	DE	Ы	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	Ы	DE	DE						DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE
WILLEIAM	CHRISTOPHER	CHRISTOPHER	CHRISTOPHER	CHRISTOPHER	CHRISTOPHER	CHRISTOPHER	HUGH	HUGH	HUGH	HUGH	HUGH	HUGH	HUGH	HDCH	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT
842/T/D	843/S/D 843/K/D	843/S/D	843/K/D	843/K/D	844/S/D	844/K/D	845/K/D	845/K/D	845/K/D	845/K/D	845/S/D	845/E/D	845/A/D	845/A/D	846/S/D	846/E/D	846/K/D	846/P/D	846/A/D	846/A/D	846/P/D	846/K/D	846/S/D	846/A/D	846/K/D	846/P/P	846.5/A/D	846.5/S/D	847/S/D	847/K/D	847/P/D	847/K/D	847/A/D

Page 206

CPR 1364-67/364-5	LIST OF MPS/166	CPR 1367-70/260	FOEDERA III/II/865	LIST OF MPS/171	LIST OF MPS/173	CPR 1374-77/136		CPR 1374-77/491	CPR 1377-81/44	CPR 1377-81/300	CFR IX/164	CPR 1377-81/513	CPR 1377-81/471-4	CPR 1377-81/471-4	LIST OF MPS/193	CFR IX/249	CPR 1381-85/139	CPR 1381-85/252	ROT SCOT II/66	CPR 1385-89/88	CPR 1385-89/168	CPR 1385-9/176	CPR 1385-9/475	CFR XI/74	CPR 1391-96/438	CPR 1391-96/587		HP 1/550	CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1401-05/287-91	ROT SCOT I/222	CPR 1330-34/443	ROT SCOT 1/238	ROT SCOT I/249	CFR IV/354	ROT SCOT I/295
26/10/66	04/05/66	15/02/69	03/05/69	03/06/69	24/02/71	06/12/75	26/10/76	14/03/77	02/07/77	07/02/78	08/08/79	26/05/80	20/03/80	20/03/80	16/01/80	03/05/81	08/03/82	20/12/82	10/08/84	02/02/86	01/04/86	01/06/86	08/06/88	13/03/93	18/06/94	12/02/95	03/11/97	17/09/97	18/12/99		05/10/27	04/03/33	16/05/33	04/07/33	28/03/33	26/11/34
1366	1366	1369	1369	1369	1371	1375	1376	1377	1377	1378	1379	1380	1380	1380	1380	1381	1382	1382	1384	1386	1386	1386	1388	1393	1394	1395	1397	1397	1399	1403	1327	1333	1333	1333	1333	1334
NTT	NTT	NTT	DBY,NTT,YKS	NTT	NTT	NTT	DBY&NTT	NTT	NTT	YKS(W)	NTT	NTT	TTN	YKS(W)	NTT	DBY,NTT	NTT	NTT	NTT	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	NTT	TTN	WAR	NTT	NTT	DBY&NTT	TTN	NTT	NTT	YKS	YKS(N)	YKS(N)	YKS(N)	YKS	YKS(N)
ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	TAXER	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	ARRAYER
MORTON	MORTON	MORTON	MORTON	MORTON	MORTON	MORTON	MORTON	MORTON	MORTON	MORTON	MORTON	MORTON	MORTON	MORTON	MORTON	MORTON	MORTON	MORTON	MORTON	MORTON	MORTON	MORTON	MORTON	MORETON	MORTON	MORTON	MORTON	MORTON	MORTON	MORTON	MORYN	MORYN	MORYN	MORYN	MORYN	MORYN
DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE		DE	ВС										
ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL
847/A/D	847/K/D	847/P/D	847/A/D	847/K/D	847/K/D	847/P/D	847/S/D	847/P/D	847/P/D	847/P/D	847/T/D	847/P/D	847/A/D	847/A/D	847/K/D	847/T/D	847/P/D	847/P/D	847/A/D	847/P/D	847/P/D	847/A/D	847/A/D	847/T/D	847/P/D	847/P/D	848/S/D	848/K/D	848/A/D	848/A/D	849/A/D	849/P/D	849/A/D	849/A/D	849/T/D	849/A/D

CPR 1334-38/210	CPR 1334-38/137-9	ROT SCOT 1/361			ROT SCOT I/652	CFR VI/375		LIST OF MPS/60	LIST OF MPS/74	LIST OF MPS/91	CFR IV/481	CFR IV/504		LIST OF MPS/96	LIST OF MPS/99	LIST OF MPS/104	LIST OF MPS/108	LIST OF MPS/106	CPR 1338-40/500	CPR 1340-43/214	CPR 1340-43/152	CPR 1340-43/540	CPR 1343-45/181	LIST OF MPS/119	LIST OF MPS/170		LIST OF MPS/177	LIST OF MPS/186	CFR IX/141	CPR 1377-81/513	LIST OF MPS/192	LIST OF MPS/184	CFR IX/141		CPR 1381-85/254
15/09/35 26/07/35	26/01/35	10/07/35	20/01/36	18/02/40	12/07/44	26/01/53	20/11/23	14/12/26	11/03/30	26/05/35	07/04/36	16/12/36	01/10/37	13/01/37	26/09/37	26/07/38	13/10/39	14/01/39	20/04/40	25/04/41	15/03/41	02/07/42	25/11/43	28/04/43	03/06/69	12/12/72	13/10/72	13/10/77	27/05/79	26/05/80	16/01/80	27/01/77	27/05/79	01/11/81	20/12/82
1335 1335	1335	1335	1336	1340	1344	1353	1323	1326	1330	1335	1336	1336	1337	1337	1337	1338	1339	1339	1340	1341	1341	1342	1343	1343	1369	1372	1372	1377	1379	1380	1380	1377	1379	1381	1382
YKS&NBL&CUL&WES YKS(N)	YKS(N)	YKS(N)	TRENT (N)	YKS	YKS	YKS(E)	WAR&LEC	LEC	LEC	LEC	LEC	LEC	BDF&BKM	LEC	cut	cut	CUL	CUL	CUL	CUL	CUL	CUL	CUL	CUL	CUL										
ESCHEATOR PFACF	ARAYER	ARRAYER	ESCHEATOR	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	TAXER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	PEACE	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE(SPECIAL)	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	SHERIFF	PEACE				
MORYN MORYN	MORYN	MORYN	MORYN	MORYN	MORYN	MORYN	MORYN	MOTOUN	MOTOUN	MOTOUN	MOTON	MOTOUN	MOTON	MOTOUN	MOTOUN	MOTOUN	MOTON	MOTOUN	MOTON	MOTON	MOTOUN	MOTON	MOTON	MOTOUN	MOUBRAY	MOUBRAY	MOUBRAY	MOUBRAY	MOUBRAY	MOUBRAY	MOUBRAY	MONCEUX	MOUNCEUX	MOUNCEUX	MOUNCEUX
																															DE				DE
NHOL	NHOR	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	ROBERT	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	AMAND	AMAND	AMAND	AMAND
849/E/D	849/P/D 849/A/D	849/A/D	849/E/D	849/S/D	849/A/D	B49/T/D	850/S/D	851/K/L	851/K/L	851/K/L	851/T/L	851/T/L	851/S/D	851/K/L	851/K/L	B51/K/L	851/K/L	851/K/L	851/T/L	851/P/L	851/T/L	851/P/L	851/P/L	851/K/L	852/K/D	852/S/D	852/K/D	852/K/D	852/T/D	852/P/D	852/K/D	853/K/D	853/T/D	853/S/D	853/P/D

LIST OF MPS/206 HP 1/318	HP 1/318 CPR 1388-92/136 CPR 1388-92/343	HP 1/318 CPR 1391-96/587 CPR 1391-96/728	LIST OF MPS/14	CPR 1301-07/456 CPR 1301-07/456 CFR IX/231	CFR X/115	LIST OF MPS/86	CPR 1334-38/209	ROT SCOT 1/373	CPK 1334-38/301	CFR IV/480 CFR IV/504	ROT SCOT 1/406	ROT SCOT 1/420 ROT SCOT 1/469	LIST OF MPS/92 LIST OF MPS/97	LIST OF MPS/96	LIST OF MPS/101 IST OF MPS/103	LIST OF MPS/120
	30/11/8/ 09/09/88 H 15/07/89 C 28/06/90 C		_	22/07/06 C 22/07/06 C 07/12/80 C	06/12/85 C 07/11/90	10/11/33 21/02/34 LI	26/07/35 C		-	07/04/36 C 16/12/36 C		06/05/36 K 08/11/36 R	11/03/36 LI 26/09/37 LI	_	03/02/38 LI 26/07/38 II	
1383 1383 1385	138/ 1388 1389 1390	1390 1395 1396	1302 1306	1306 1306 1380	1385 1390	1333 1334	1335 1335	1335	1336 1336	1336 ₋ 1336 -	1336	1336 1336	1336 1337	1337	1338 1338	1344
ะกา รถา รถา รถา	NBL&CUL&WES CUL CUL	cut cut cut	NFK NFK&SFK	NFK SFK HEF	HEF HEF	CAM&HUN CAM	CAM	CAM	CAM CAM&HUN	CAM CAM	CAM	CAM CAM	CAM CAM	CAM	CAM	CAM
Sheriff Knight of Shire Sheriff Knight of Shire	ESCHEATOR KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF	TAXER TAXER TAXER	TAXER SHERIFF	SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	PEACE SHERIFF	TAXER TAXER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE
MOUNCEUX MONCEUX MONCEUX MONCEAUX	MOUNCEUX MONCEAUX MOUNCEUX MOUNCEUX		MUNTPINZOUN	MOUNTPINZON MOUNTPINZON MONYTON	MONYTON MONYTON	MUCHET, SON OF JOHN FIL' JOHN MUSCHET	MUCHET EII · IOHN MISCHET		MUCHET MUCHET	MUCHET MUCHET	MUSCHET	MUSCHET MUSCHET	MUSCHET FIL'JOHN MUSCHET OF EENDYTTON	MUSCHET	MUSCHET	MUSCHET
			Щ Ш	ы В В В В В В В В В В В В В В В В В В В	ШШ											
AMAND AMAND AMAND AMAND	AMAND AMAND AMAND AMAND	AMAND AMAND AMAND AMAND	GILES	GILES GILES HUGH	HUGH	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM
853/S/D 853/K/D 853/S/D 853/K/D	853/E/D 853/K/D 853/P/D 853/P/D	853/K/D 853/P/D 853/P/D	854/K/D 854/S/D	854/T/D 854/T/D 855/T/D	855/T/D 855/S/D	856/S/D 856/K/D	856/P/D	856/A/D	856/P/D 856/S/D	856/T/D 856/T/D	856/A/D	856/A/D 856/A/D	856/K/D 856/K/D	856/K/D	856/K/D	856/K/D

CFR V/482 CDD 1375 48/301		CFR VI/44	LIST OF MPS/129			CPR 1307-13/30	CPR 1307-13/54	CPR 1307-13/183	LIST OF MPS/28	LIST OF MPS/33	ROT SCOT 1/97	CPR 1313-17/460	CPR 1381-85/510		CPR 1385-89/545	HP I/528	CPR 1388-92/343	HP I/528	HP 1/528		CPR 1391-96/292		CPR 1391-96/435			CPR 1396-99/98	CPR 1396-99/227	HP 1/528	CPR 1396-99/435	CPR 1399-1401/562	CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1399-1401/562	CPR 1401-05/287-91		CPR 1292-1301/315
05/10/46 06/05/47		75/08/47	09/02/51		07/10/04	24/12/07	17/03/08	26/08/09	27/04/09	12/11/1	20/05/11	26/03/16	16/12/84	30/11/85	12/07/88	88/60/60	28/06/90	17/01/90	12/11/90	13/02/91	12/03/92	07/11/93	18/06/94	09/11/95	03/11/97	01/03/97	12/11/97	17/09/97	05/10/98	28/11/99	18/12/99				
1346	1347	1347	1351	1298	1304	1307	1308	1309	1309	1311	1311	1316	1384	1385	1388	1388	1390	1390	1390	1391	1392	1393	1394	1395	1397	1397	1397	1397	1398	1399	1399	1401	1403	1291	1297
CAM	CAIM	CAM	CAM	cut	CUL	CUL	cuL	cnr .	cuL	CUL	cuL	cuL	NTH	NTH&RUT	NTH	NTH	HTH	NTH	NTH	NTH&RUT	HTH	HTH	NTH	HTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	LAN	LAN
TAXER	reace A do a vid	TAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRF	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	ESCHEATOR	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ESCHEATOR	PEACE	SHERIFF	PEACE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	ARRAYER
MUSCHET	MUSCHEI	MUSCHET	MUSCHET	MULECASTRE	MULECASTRE	MULECASTRE	MULCASTRA	MOLECASTRE	MULCASTR'	MULCASTR'	MULCASTRE	MULCASTRE	MULSO	MULSO	MULSHO	MULSHO	MULSHO	MULSHO	MULSHO	MULSO	MULSHO	MULSHO	MULSHO	MULSHO	MULSHO	MULSHO	MULSHO	MULSHO	MULSHO	MULSHO	MULSHO	MULSHO	MULSO	MUNJOYE	MONTJOYE
				DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE																						DE	DE
WILLIAM	WILLIAM			WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOP	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	RALPH	RALPH
856/T/D	856/P/D		856/K/D	857/S/D	857/S/D	857/P/D	857/P/D	857/T/D	857/K/D	857/K/D	857/A/D	857/A/D	858/P/D	858/E/D	858/P/D	858/K/D	858/P/D	858/K/D	858/K/D	858/E/D	858/P/D	858/S/D	858/P/D	858/S/D	858/S/D	858/P/D	858/P/D	858/K/D	858/P/D	858/P/D	858/A/D	858/P/D	858/A/D	858.5/S/D	858.5/A/D

,

CPR 1350-54/450	CPR 1350-54/508	CPR 1354-58/62	LIST OF MPS/145	LIST OF MPS/147	CPR 1358-61/69		CPR 1361-64/64	CPR 1361-64/21	LIST OF MPS/157	CPR 1334-38/137-9		LIST OF MPS/113	LIST OF MPS/118	LIST OF MPS/119		ROT SCOT 1/652	ROT SCOT I/648	LIST OF MPS/122	CPR 1345-48/30	ROT SCOT 1/664	CPR 1350-54/89	ROT SCOT I/762	CPR 1354-58/123	CPR 1354-58/226		CPR 1358-61/420	CPR 1361-64/64		LIST OF MPS/163	CPR 1361-64/530	CPR 1361-64/530		LIST OF MPS/172	CPR 1370-74/119	CPR 1370-74/244
25/10/51 18/04/53 (-	18/05/54 (28/04/54	12/11/55 1	10/07/58 (15/04/61	20/03/61	10/05/61	24/01/61 1	26/01/35 (04/05/39	29/03/40	23/04/41	28/04/43	05/05/44	18/08/44	22/05/44	07/06/44 1	10/11/45 (15/03/51	30/10/53	20/10/54 (30/01/55 (06/10/63	15/11/64 (-	27/11/68	03/06/69 [12/06/71	20/01/73
1351 1353	1353	1354	1354	1355	1358	1361	1361	1361	1361	1335	1339	1340	1341	1343	1344	1344	1344	1344	1345	1345	1351	1353	1354	1355	1359	1360	1361	1362	1363	1364	1364	1368	1369	1371	1373
STS WOR	WOR	WOR	STS	WOR	WOR	STS	WOR	WAR,WOR	STS	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	CUL,WES	WES	WES	WES	CUL,WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	YKS	YKS	YKS(W)	YKS	YKS	YKS(W)	YKS(N)	YKS&NBL&CUL&WES	YKS	WES	CUL
UNDER-SHERIFF PFACF	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	SHERIFF	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	UNDER-SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	UNDER-SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	PEACE
MUSARD	MUSARD	MUSARD	MUSARD	MUSARD	MUSARD	MUSARD	MUSARD	MUSARD	MUSARD	MUSGRAVE	MOSEGRAVE	MUSEGRAVE	MUSGRAVE	MUSGRAVE	MOSEGRAVE	MUSGRAVE	MUSGRAVE	MUSGRAVE	MUSGRAVE	MUSGRAVE	MUSGRAVE	MUSGRAVE	MUSGRAVE	MUSGRAVE	MUSGRAVE	MUSGRAVE	MUSGRAVE	MUSGRAVE	MUSGRAVE	MUSGRAVE	MUSGRAVE	MUSGRAVE	MUSGRAVE	MUSGRAVE	MUSGRAVE
										DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE
NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS
859/S/D 859/D	859/P/D	859/P/D	859/K/D	859/K/D	859/P/D	859/S/L	859/P/D	859/A/D	859/K/D	860/A/D	860/S/D7	860/K/D	860/K/D	860/K/D	860/S/D7	860/A/D	860/A/D	860/K/D	860/P/D	860/A/D	860/P/D	860/A/D	860/P/D	860/P/D	860.5/S/L?	860.5/P/L	860.5/P/L	860.5/S/L?	860.5/K/L	860.5/P/L	860.5/P/L	860.5/E/D?	860.5/K/L	860 OR 861	860 OR 861

Page 211

CPR 1370-74/304	CPR 1364-77/138	CPR 1377-81/46	CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/38-40	CPR 1377-81/471-4	CPR 1388-92/343		CPR 1391-96/588	CFR XI/263	CPR 1399-1401/565	CPR 1399-1401/209-13	HP I/672	CPR 1399-1401/565	CPR 1401-05/287-91	ROT SCOT 1/616			ROT SCOT 1/652	LIST OF MPS/121	CPR 1343-45/397	CFR V/493	CPR 1358-61/421	CFR VI/414	CFR VII/44	CPR 1358-61/219	CCR 1360-4/50-6	LIST OF MPS/154	CPR 1361-64/65	CPR 1361-64/360	LIST OF MPS/162	CPR 1361-64/531	CPR 1364-67/442	CPR 1367-70/191		CPR 1370-74/119	LIST OF MPS/178
28/01/73	06/12/75	02/07/77	29/04/77	01/07/77	20/03/80	28/06/90	18/10/92	15/05/95	28/05/98	28/11/99	18/12/99	06/10/99			20/10/41	28/01/44	28/01/44	18/08/44	07/06/44	22/01/45	12/01/47	26/06/60	26/01/54	01/08/57	19/02/59	10/07/60	15/05/60	21/03/61	15/05/63	06/10/63	21/04/64	20/05/67	10/07/68	31/01/71	12/06/71	13/10/72
1373	1375	1377	1377	1377	1380	1390	1392	1395	1398	1399	1399	1399	1401	1403	1341	1344	1344	1344	1344	1345	1347	1360	1354	1357	1359	1360	1360	1361	1363	1363	1364	1367	1368	1371	1371	1372
																ш	Ħ	F-																SX		
WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	cuL	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	NTT	DBY&NTT	DBY&NTT	DBY,NTT	TTN	NTT	TTN	TTN	SRY	SRY	SRY	SRY	SRY	SRY	SRY	SRY	SRY	SRY	SRY	SRY&SSX	SRY	SRY
PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	SHERIFF	PEACE	TAXER	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	TAXER	PEACE	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	SHERIFF	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE
MUSGRAVE	MUSGRAVE	MUSGRAVE	MUSGRAVE	MUSGRAVE	MUSGRAVE	MUSGRAVE	MUSGRAVE	MUSGRAVE	MUSGRAVE	MUSGRAVE	MUSGRAVE	MUSGRAVE	MUSGRAVE	MUSGRAVE	MUSTERS	MUSTERS	MUSTERS	MUSTERS	MUSTERS	MUSTERS	MUSTERS	MUSTIERS	NIEUDEGATE	NIEUDEGATE	NEUDEGATE	NEUDEGATE	NEUDEGATE	NOUDEGATE	NEUDEGATE	NEUDEGATE	NEUDEGATE	NEUDEGATE	NEUDEGATE	NEUDEGATE	NEUDEGATE	NEUDEGATE
DE	БЦ	Ы	DE	DE	Ы	Ы			DE				DE		DE	DE	DE	DE	Ы				Ы		Ы		Ы		DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	Ц		
THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM
RED OR R61	860 OR 861	860 OR 861	860 OR 861	860 OR 861	860 OR 861	861/P/D	861/S/D	861/P/D	861/T/D	861/P/D	861/A/D	861/K/D	861/P/D	861/A/D	862/A/D	862/S/D	862/E/D	862/A/D	862/K/D	862/P/D	862/T/D	862/P/L	863/T/D	863/T/D	863/P/D	863/A/D	863/K/D	863/P/D	863/P/D	863/K/D	863/P/D	863/A/D	863/P/D	863/S/D	863/T/D	863/K/D

Page 212

CFR VIII/191 CPR 1374-77/139 CPR 1374-77/314 FOEDERA III/II/1045	CPR 1377-81/45 CPR 1374-77/496-500 CPR 1377-81/38-40	CFR VIII/111 CFR VIII/127 CDD 1374 77/406 500	CFR 1377-81/38-40 CFR VIII/388		CFR IX/249	LIST OF MPS/53	CPR 1321-24/123	CPR 1321-24/143	LIST OF MPS/I6	CPR 1321-24/40 LIST OF MPS/110	CPR 1324-27/53	CPR 1324-27/77-9	LIST OF MPS/60	LIST OF MPS/65	FOEDERA II/II/846	LIST OF MPS/84	CPR 1330-34/400	ROT SCOT 1/286	LIST OF MPS/86	CPR 1334-38/210	CPR 1334-38/137-9	ROT SCOT 1/328	LIST OF MPS/91
24/12/72 06/12/75 20/10/76 02/01/76	02/07/77 29/04/77 01/07/77	28/03/71 08/06/71 20/04/77	01/07/77 04/03/77	25/11/78 05/11/79	03/05/81 29/09/15	20/10/18	16/05/22	02/07/22	02/05/22	20/01/23 20/01/23	17/11/24	22/12/24	14/12/26	07/02/28	07/10/32	04/12/32	03/02/33	06/11/34	21/02/34	26/01/35	26/01/35	27/03/35	26/05/35
1372 1375 1376 1376	1377 1377 1377	1371 1371 1372	1377 1377 1377	1378 1379	1381 1315	1318	1322	1322	1322	1322 1323	1324	1324	1326	1328 1337	1332	1332	1333	1334	1334	1335	1335	1335	1335
SRY SRY SRY	SRY SRY SRY			DBY&NTT DBY&NTT	DBY,NTT LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	AN N	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN
TAXER PEACE PEACE ARRAYER	PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER	TAXER	ARRAYER ARRAYER TAXER	SHERIFF ESCHEATOR	TAXER UNDER-SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER ARRAYER	ARRAYER		ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE
NUDEGATE NEUDEGATE NEUDEGATE NEUDEGATE	NEUDEGATE NEUDEGATE NEUDEGATE	NEUMARCHE NEUMARCHE	NEUMARCHE NEUMARCHE NEWEMARCHE	NEUMARCHE NEUMARCHE	NEWEMARCHE NEVILLE	NEVILL	NEVILL	NEVILL		NEVILLE	NEVILL	NEVILL	NEVYLL	NEVILL	NEVILL	NEVILL	NEVILL	NEVILL	NEVILL	NEVILL	NEVILL	NEVILL	NEVILL
DE		DE			DE	DE	ы Ы Ы	DE	Ш	ШШ	DE	DE	DE	ШĽ	ЧШ	DE	Ы	DE	DE	DE	Ы	DE	DE
WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	HUGH	носн НОСН НОСН	HUGH HUGH	HUGH EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND		EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND
863/T/D 863/P/D 863/P/D 863/A/D	863/P/D 863/A/D 863/A/D	864/T/D 864/T/D	864/A/D 864/A/D 864/T/D	864/S/D 864/E/D	864/T/D 865/S/D	865/K/D	865/A/D	865/A/D	865/K/D	865/A/D 865/K/D	865/A/D	865/A/D	865/K/D	865/K/D	865/A/D	865/K/D	865/A/D	865/A/D	865/K/D	865/P/D	865/A/D	865/A/D	865/K/D

ROT SCOT I/406	ROT SCOT 1/420	ROT SCOT 1/469	ROT SCOT 1/506	LIST OF MPS/99	CPR 1338-40/135	FOEDERA II/II/1070-2	CPR 1338-40/504	CPR 1340-43/155	CPR 1343-45/394		HP 1/470	CPR 1399-1401/209-13		CPR 1401-05/137-8	HP 1/470	CPR 1401-05/287-91	HP I/470			LIST OF MPS/20			LIST OF MPS/38		CPR 1330-34/349	ROT SCOT I/408	ROT SCOT 1/483	CPR 1338-40/141	ROT SCOT 1/564	ROT SCOT I/564	FOEDERA II/II/1070-2	ROT SCOT I/594	ROT SCOT I/615	CPR 1343-45/93		ROT SCOT 1/664
10/02/36	06/05/36	08/11/36	06/10/37	26/09/37	06/07/38	16/02/39	22/04/40	15/03/41	20/07/44	09/11/95	17/09/97	18/12/99							24/04/05	30/05/06	23/04/11	27/03/12	18/03/13	04/04/15	16/09/32	12/02/36	22/02/37	01/08/38	04/05/39	04/05/39	16/02/39	21/06/40	01/09/41	17/05/43	16/04/45	28/08/45
1336	1336	1336	1337	1337	1338	1339	1340	1341	1344	1395	1397	1399	1400	1402	1402	1403	1406	1408	1305	1306	1311	1312	1313	1315	1332	1336	1337	1338	1339	1339	1339	1340	1341	1343	1345	1345
LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	WAR&LEC	LEC	LEC	WAR&LEC	LEC	LEC	LEC	LEC	WAR&LEC	LIN	LIN	WAR&LEC	LIN	LIN	LIN	NTT	LIN	CUL, NBL, WES	LAN,NBL,YKS	NBL	YKS	NBL	DBY,NBL,NTT,YKS	NBL	CUL, NBL, WES	WES	NBL,YKS
ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER
NEVILL	NEVILL	NEVILL	NEVILL	NEVILL	NEVILL	NEVILL	NEVILL	NRVILL	NEVILL	NEVYLE	NEVILLE	NEVYLL	NEVYLL	NEVILLE	NEVILLE	NEVYLL	NEVILLE	NEVILL	NEVILL OF GRIMSTHORP	NEVYLE OF STOKE	NEVILL	NEVILL OF STOKE	NEVILL OF STOKE	NEVILL OF STOKE	NEVILL	NEVILL OF CLETHAM	NEVILL	NEVILL	NEVILL	NEVILL	NEVYLL	NEVILL	NEVILL	NEVILL	NEVILL	NEVILL
DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE										DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	ЦШ	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE
EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	FDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH
865/A/D	865/A/D	865/A/D	865/A/D	B65/K/D	R65/P/D	865/A/D	865/T/D	865/T/D	865/P/D	866/S/D	866/K/D	866/A/D	866/S/D	866/A/D	866/K/D	866/A/D	866/K/D	866/S/D	867/S/D	For reference	867/S/L?	For reference	For reference	For reference	B68/P/D	868/A/D	868/A/D	868/P/D	868/A/D	868/A/D	868/A/D	868/A/D	868/A/D	868/P/D	868/S/D	868/A/D

CPR 1350-54/450	CPR 1354-58/61	CPR 1354-58/62	CPR 1358-61/420	CPR 1361-64/65	CPR 1361-64/64	CPR 1361-64/530	CPR 1361-64/530	CPR 1361-64/530	LIST OF MPS/186	LIST OF MPS/187	CPR 1377-81/91		LIST OF MPS/196	LIST OF MPS/198	CPR 1381-85/245	LIST OF MPS/200	CPR 1381-85/284	LIST OF MPS/208	ROT SCOT II/66	CPR 1381-85/588-91	CPR 1385-89/81	CPR 1385-89/254	HP I/728	CPR 1388-92/343	HP I/728	HP I/728	CPR 1391-96/292	HP I/728	CPR 1391-96/439	HP I/728		HP I/728	CPR 1281-92/265		LIST OF MPS/17	CPR 1313-17/50
02/04/53	25/02/54	02/07/54	22/05/60	21/03/61	21/03/61	30/11/64	15/11/64	15/11/64	27/01/77	13/10/77	13/11/77	25/11/78	05/11/80	16/09/81	21/12/82	07/05/82	01/05/83	26/10/83	10/08/84	26/04/85	16/02/86	24/07/86	88/60/60	28/06/90	17/01/90	03/11/91	26/11/92	20/01/93	18/06/94	27/01/94	01/12/96	06/10/99			28/02/05	28/11/13
1353	1354	1354	1360	1361	1361	1364	1364	1364	1377	1377	1377	1378	1380	1381	1382	1382	1383	1383	1384	1385	1386	1386	1388	1390	1390	1391	1392	1393	1394	1394	1396	1399	1287	1292	1305	1313
NBL	YKS	YKS	YKS	NBL	YKS(W)	NBL	YKS(E)	YKS(N)	YKS	ΥKS	YKS	YKS	YKS	ΥKS	YKS	YKS	YKS(E)	YKS	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS	YKS(W)	YKS	YKS	YKS(W)	ΥKS	YKS(W)	YKS	ΥKS	YKS	RUT	CON	RUT	LEC
PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	UNDER-SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER
NEVILL	NEVILL	NEVYLL	NEVILL	NEVILLE	NEVILL	NEVILL	NEVILL	NEVILL	NEVILL OF HORNBY	NEVILL OF HORNBY	NEVYL OF HORNBY	NEVYLL OF HORNBY	NEVILL OF HORNBY	NEVILL	NEVILL	NEVILL OF HORNBY	NEVYLL OF HORNBY	NEVILL	NEVILL OF HORNBY	NEVILL OF HORNBY	NEVYLL	NEVILL	NEVILLE	NEVILL OF HORNEBY	NEVILLE	NEVILLE	NEVYLL OF HORNEBY	NEVILLE	NEVYLL OF HORNBY	NEVILLE	NEVILL OF HORNBY	NEVILLE	NEVILL	NEVILL	NEVILL	NEVILLE
DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE		DE	DE				DE														DE	DE	DE	DE
RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	THEOBALD	THEOBALD	THEOBALD	THEOBALD
868/P/D	868/P/D	868/P/D	868/P/D	868/P/D	868/P/D	868/P/D	868/P/D	868/P/D	869/K/D	869/K/D	869/A/D	869/S/D	869/K/D	869/K/D	869/P/D	869/K/D	869/P/D	869/K/D	869/A/D	869/A/D	869/P/D	869/P/D	869/K/D	869/P/D	869/K/D	869/K/D	869/P/D	869/K/D	869/P/D	869/K/D	869/S/D	869/K/D	869.5/P/D	869.5/S/D	869.5/K/L	869.5/T/L

CPR 1313-17/109	CPR 1313-17/483	CPR 1313-17/460	CPR 1313-17/350			LIST OF MPS/11			CPR 1301-07/457	LIST OF MPS/25	ROT SCOT I/156	ROT SCOT I/170	ROT SCOT I/175	CPR 1321-24/123	LIST OF MPS/I6	CPR 1324-27/53	CPR 1324-27/8-11	CPR 1324-27/216-8		CPR 1324-27/288	CPR 1324-27/292	CPR 1324-27/286	LIST OF MPS/62		LIST OF MPS/65	LIST OF MPS/68	LIST OF MPS/74	CPR 1330-34/293	LIST OF MPS/83	ROT SCOT I/307	CPR 1334-38/210	ROT SCOT 1/370	
13/04/14	14/06/16	26/03/16	01/09/15	20/05/18	01/12/19	06/10/20		16/10/01	22/07/06	13/10/07	04/07/16	06/06/17	08/09/17	16/05/22	02/05/22	17/11/24	01/08/24	25/12/25	20/07/26	26/03/26	08/06/26	28/02/26	15/09/27	16/09/28	07/02/28	24/04/28	11/03/30	21/03/32	09/09/32	24/12/34	26/07/35	03/08/35	
1314	1316	1316	1315	1318	1319	1320	1299	1301	1306	1307	1316	1317	1317	1322	1322	1324	1324	1325	1326	1326	1326	1326	1327	1328	1328	1328	1330	1332	1332	1334	1335	1335	000
RUT	אטו פוד	RUT	LEC	WAR&LEC	WAR&LEC	LEC	WIL	GLS	DOR	DOR	DBY,NTT	LIN(K)	LIN(K)	NTT	LIN	LIN	LIN(K)	NTT	LIN	DBY,NTT	DBY,NTT	NTT	LIN	LIN	LIN	LIN	LIN	LIN	LIN	LIN(K)	rin(k)		LIN, LEC, NI H, KUI
PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	PEACE		АККАҮЕК
NEVILLE		NEVILLE	NEVILLE	NEVILL	NEVILL	NEVILL	NEUBURGH	NEWBOROUGH	NOVO BURGO	NOVO BURGO	NEEF MARCHE	NOCO MERCATO	NOVO MERCATO	NOVO MERCATO	NOVO MERCATO	NEWEMARCH	NOVO MERCATO	NOVO MERCATO	NEWMARKET	NOVO MERCATO	NOVO MERCATO	NOVO MERCATO	NOVO MERCATO	NEWMARKET	NOVO MERCATO	NOVO MERCATO	NOVO MERCATO THE		NOVO MEKCATO THE ELDER				
DE		ц Ц	L E	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE		DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DEL	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	Ĺ	DE
THEOBALD		THEOBALD	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	NHOC	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS		IHOMAS
869.5/P/L	869.5/P/L	2/7/C/202	870/A/D	870/S/D	870/S/D	870/K/D	871/S/D	871/S/D	871/T/P	871/K/P	872/A/D	872/A/D	872/A/D	872/A/D	872/K/D	872/A/D	872/A/D	872/A/D	872/S/D	872/P/D	872/P/D	872/P/D	872/K/D	872/S/D	872/K/D	872/K/D	872/K/D	872/P/D	872/K/D	872/A/D	872/P/D		Brziald

.

5 CPR 1334-38/137-9	S ROT SCOT 1/408	3 CPR 1338-40/137	CPR 1292-1301/104	LIST OF MPS/5				-	9 FOEDERA III/I/415		-	-		I CPR 1370-74/101	_	3 CPR 1370-74/305	-				-	_	I CPR 1381-85/86		2 CPR 1381-85/247	2 CPR 1381-85/142		3 CPR 1313-17/49	5 CPR 1313-17/350	-	5 CPR 1313-17/529	3 CPR 1317-21/179	5 CPR 1324-27/292
26/01/35	12/02/36	28/07/38 03/11/97			03/11/07	01/04/55	01/04/55	05/02/58	12/01/59	04/08/59	13/10/62	26/10/66	10/02/67	06/02/71	24/12/72	15/02/73	20/11/74	29/04/77	01/07/77	28/06/78	27/05/79	20/03/80	14/12/81	08/03/82	21/12/82	09/03/82	14/11/53	28/11/13	01/09/15	08/06/16	05/08/16	18/05/18	08/06/26
1335	1336	1338 1397	1294	1297	1307	1355	1355	1358	1359	1359	1362	1366	1367	1371	1372	1373	1374	1377	1377	1378	1379	1380	1381	1382	1382	1382	1353	1313	1315	1316	1316	1318	1326
LIN(K)	LIN	NTT Comehin	BKM	BKM	NTH	OXF&BRK	OXF&BRK	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF	BKM	OXF	OXF	BKM	DEV	SSX	SSX	SRY,SSX	SSX	SSX	KFN
ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE/ARRAY SHERIFE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	TAXER	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	TAXER	ARRAYER	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE(SPECIAL)	PFACE
NOVO MERCATO THE ELDER	NOVO MERCATO THE ELDER		NOWERS	NODARIIS	NODARIIS	NOERS	NOERS	NOWERS	NOWERS	NOWERS	NOWERS	NOWERS	NOERS	NOWERS	NOWERS	NOWERS	NOWERS	NOWERS	NOWERS	NOWERS	NOUERS	NOWERS	NOWERS	NOWERS	NOWERS	NOWERS	NORTHCOTE	NORTHOU	NORTHOO	NORTHO	NORTHO	NORTHO	NORTHO
DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	ЭE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE			DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE					DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE
THOMAS	THOMAS		ALMARIC	ALMARIC	ALMARIC	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	-	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM
872/A/D	872/A/D	872/P/L	874/T/D	874/K/D	874/S/D	875/S/D	875/E/D	875/K/D	875/A/D	875/A/D	875/K/D	875/A/D	875/A/D	875/A/D	875/T/D	875/P/D	875/P/D	875/A/D	875/A/D	875/P/D	875/T/D	875/A/D	875/P/D	875/P/D	875/P/D	875/P/D	876/S/D	For reference	For reference	For reference	For reference	For reference	For reference

CPR 1324-27/292	CPR 1327-30/172	LIST OF MPS/72	LIST OF MPS/79			LIST OF MPS/89		LIST OF MPS/91	CPR 1334-38/369	LIST OF MPS/95B	LIST OF MPS/96	CFR V/51	CFR V/90		LIST OF MPS/118			CPR 1343-45/394	CFR V/430	CFR V/434	CFR V/483	CFR VI/4	CFR VI/45	LIST OF MPS/129	LIST OF MPS/130	CFR VI/333	CFR VI/375	LIST OF MPS/145	CFR VI/414				CPR 1292-1301/298			CPR 1307-13/29	
08/06/26	12/10/27	16/10/28	30/09/31	02/07/32	03/06/33	19/09/34	31/05/35	26/05/35	16/10/36	23/09/36	13/01/37	06/10/37	17/09/38	17/12/39	23/04/41	26/11/42	26/11/42	20/07/44	20/07/45	02/08/45	05/10/46	08/03/47	25/08/47	31/03/48	09/02/51	25/02/52	26/01/53	28/04/54	26/01/54	24/11/55	24/11/55				01/10/04	24/12/07	
1326	1327	1328	1331	1332	1333	1334	1335	1335	1336	1336	1337	1337	1338	1339	1341	1342	1342	1344	1345	1345	1346	1347	1347	1348	1351	1352	1353	1354	1354	1355	1355	1291	1297	1299	1304	1307	
SRY,SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SRY&SSX&KEN&MDX	SRY&SSX&KEN&MDX	SSX	HAM&WIL&BDF&BKM&OXF	SSX	SRY,SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SRY&SSX	SSX	SRY&SSX	SRY&SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	DOR	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SRY&SSX	SRY&SSX	KEN	SSX	KEN	KEN	KEN	
PEACE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ESCHEATOR	ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	PEACE	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	SHERIFF	TAXER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	PEACE	
NORTHO	NORTHO	NORTHOO	NORTHO	NORTHO	NORTHO	NORTHO	NORTHO	NORTHO	NORTHO THE ELDER	NORTHO THE YOUNGER	NORTHO	NORTHO	NORTHO 'LE FITZ'	NORTHO	NORTHO	NORTHO	NORTHO	NORTHO	NORTHO	NORTHO	NORTHO	NORTHO	NORTHO	NORTHO	NORTHO	NORTHO	NORTHO	NORTHOO	NORTHOO	NORTHO	NORTHO	NORTHWODE	NORTHWODE	NORTHWODE	NORTHWODE	NORTHWODE	
DE	DE	DE	ЪШ	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	
WITTIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL							
For reference	For reference	For reference	877/K/D	877/K/P	877/T/P	877/T/D	877/S/D	877/K/D	877/S/D	877/E/D	877/P/D	877/T/D	877/T/D	877/T/D	877/T/D	877/T/D	877/K/D	877/K/D	877/T/D	877/T/D	877/K/D	877/T/D	877/S/D	877/E/D	878/S/D	878/T/D	878/S/D	878/S/D	878/P/D								

CPR 1307-13/54 ROT SCOT 1/97 ROT SCOT 1/97	LIST OF MPS/21 CPR 1313-17/482	CPR 1313-17/473 CPR 1313-17/529 CPR 1317-21/95 CPR 1317-21/461	CPR 1321-24/123 CPR 1321-24/213-4 CPR 1321-24/249 CPR 1321-24/267 LIST OF MPS/187	CPR 1377-81/359-60 LIST OF MPS/191 CFR IX/162 CPR 1381-85/142 CPR 1381-85/141 CPR 1381-85/141	LIST OF MPS/42 LIST OF MPS/56	LIST OF MPS/213 CFR X/73 ROT SCOT 1/652 CFR V/393 CFR V/435
17/03/08 20/05/11 20/05/11	10/10/61 30/05/06 15/10/12 14/06/16	08/06/16 05/08/16 20/11/17 29/11/18 06/11/19	16/05/22 31/10/22 28/06/23 15/03/23 26/11/77 13/10/77 05/11/79	03/01/02 18/02/79 08/08/79 14/12/81 09/03/82 08/03/82	23/09/13 06/05/19 27/10/22 07/11/73 11/11/84	12/11/84 16/12/84 12/07/44 01/10/44 02/08/45
1308 1311 1311	1361 1306 1312 1316	1316 1316 1316 1318 1319	1322 1323 1377 1377	1379 1379 1379 1381 1382 1382 1382	1313 1319 1322 1373 1384	1384 1384 1344 1345
KEN KEN	ESS&HRT HAM HAM HAM	HAM HAM HAM HAM	HAM HAM HAM HAM MAM	VVIL HAM HAM VVIL VVIL VVIL CAM&HUN	LEC LEC WAR&LEC KEN SRY&SSX	SRY SRY YKS YKS(E) YKS(E)
PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER	SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF PEACE	TAXER TAXER PEACE SHERIFF PEACE	ARRAYER ARRAYER PEACE ARRAYER SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF	SHERIFF ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER PEACE PEACE PEACE SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER ARRAYER TAXER TAXER
NORTHWODE NORTHWODE NORTHWODE THE YOUNGER	NORTHWODE NORTONE NORTON NORTON	NORTON NORTON NORTON NORTON NORTON	NORTON NORTON NORTON NORTON NORTON	NORTON NORTON NORTON NORTON NORTON NORTON NORWICO	NOTINGHAM NOTYNGHAM NOTYNGHAM NOTYNGHAM NUTTEBURN	NUTTEBOURN NUTTEBOURN NUTTELEGH NUTTELEGH
	8888					DE
NHON NHON NHON	JOHN JAMES JAMES JAMES	JAMES JAMES JAMES JAMES JAMES	JAMES JAMES JAMES JAMES RALPH RALPH	RALPH RALPH RALPH RALPH RALPH RALPH RALPH HENRY	HENRY HENRY HENRY ROBERT ROBERT	ROBERT ROBERT PETER PETER PETER
878/P/D 878/A/D For reference	879/S/D 880/K/D 880/S/D 880/P/D	20/1/088 0/1/088 0/2/088 0/2/088 0/2/088	880/A/D 880/A/D 880/A/D 881/S/D 881/S/D 881/S/D 881/S/D	881/S/D 881/A/D 881/F/D 881/P/D 881/P/D 881.5/S/D	882/K/D 882/S/D 883/S/D 883/S/D 883/S/D	884/K/D 884/T/D 885/A/D 885/T/D 885/T/D

CFR V/483	CFR VI/45	CFR VI/91							CFR VIII/111	CFR VIII/126		CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/38-40	CPR 1377-81/471-4			HP 1/428		HP I/428		LIST OF MPS/51	LIST OF MPS/53	CPR 1324-27/77-9		LIST OF MPS/168	CFR VIII/111		CFR VIII/125	CPR 1374-77/139	CPR 1374-77/314	FOEDERA III/II/1045	CPR 1377-81/45	CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/38-40	CFR IX/163
05/10/46	25/08/47	20/07/48	17/10/51	17/10/51	16/12/53	16/12/53	10/03/56	10/03/56	28/03/71	08/06/71	12/12/72	29/04/77	01/07/77	20/03/80	18/11/86	30/11/88	17/01/90	21/10/91	20/01/93	28/10/12	29/07/16	20/10/18	22/12/24	16/11/66	01/05/68	28/03/71		08/06/71	06/12/75	20/10/76	02/01/76	77/70/20	29/04/77	01/07/77	08/08/79
1346	1347	1348	1351	1351	1353	1353	1356	1356	1371	1371	1372	1377	1377	1380	1386	1388	1390	1391	1393	1312	1316	1318	1324	1366	1368	1371		1371	1375	1376	1376	1377	1377	1377	1379
YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS	YKS	YKS	YKS	YKS	YKS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	HEF	GLS&HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	WAR&LEC	BKM	LEC	BDF,BKM	ESS&HRT	ESS	SRY		SRY	SRY	SRY	SRY	SRY	SRY	SRY	SRY
TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER		TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER
NUTTELEGH	NUTTELEGH	NUTLE	NUTTELE	NUTTLE	NUTTLE	NUTTLE	NUTTLE	NUTTLE	OCLE	OCLE	OKLE	OCLE	OCLE	OCLE	OLDECASTELL	OLDECASTELL	OLDECASTEL	OLDECASTELL	OLDECASTEL	OLNEYE	OLNEYE	OLNEYE	OLNEYE	OLYVER	OLYVER	OLYVER OF CROYDON	THE YOUNGER	OLYVER OF CROYDON THE YOUNGER	OLYVER THE YOUNGER	OLYVER THE YOUNGER	OLIVERE THE YOUNGER	OLYVER THE YOUNGER	OLYVER 'LE PUISNE'	OLYVER THE YOUNGER	OLIVER
DE	ЦШ	Ы		DE	DЕ	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	Ы						DE	Ы	Ц													
PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOP	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL		NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL
RR5/T/D	885/T/D	885/T/D	885/S/D	885/E/D	885/S/D	885/E/D	885/S/D	885/E/D	886/T/D	886/T/D	886/S/D	886/A/D	886/A/D	886/A/D	887/S/D	887/E/D	887/K/D	887/S/D	887/K/D	888/S/D	888/K/D	888/K/D	888/A/D	889/S/D	889/K/D	8897		889?	8897	8897	8897	8897	8897	8897	8897

LIST OF MPS/191	CFR IX/185	CFR IX/229	CPR 1377-81/471-4			CFR XI/26	CFR XI/25	CFR XI/73			CPR 1396-99/235	HP 1/568	CPR 1399-1401/563	CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1399-1401/563	CPR 1399-1401/563	CPR 1401-05/137-8	HP I/568	CPR 1401-05/287-91	HP 1/568	CPR 1321-24/38	CPR 1321-24/96-7		ROT SCOT 1/328	ROT SCOT 1/373	ROT SCOT 1/406	ROT SCOT 1/420	ROT SCOT 1/469	ROT SCOT 1/501	CFR V/51	CFR V/53	C.76/11 m.27	FOEDERA II/II/1018	FOEDERA II/II/1070-2	LIST OF MPS/112	LIST OF MPS/110
24/04/79	04/03/80	07/12/80	20/03/80	02/12/84	30/11/87	19/01/92	19/01/92	13/03/93	07/11/93	03/11/97	12/11/97	17/09/97	28/11/99	18/12/99							30/11/21	25/03/22	24/03/27	27/03/35	12/08/35	10/02/36	06/05/36	08/11/36	05/10/37	06/10/37	10/10/37	26/02/38	01/03/38	16/02/39	29/03/40	20/01/40
1379	1380	1380	1380	1384	1387	1392	1392	1393	1393	1397	1397	1397	1399	1399	1401	1401	1402	1402	1403	1404	1321	1322	1327	1335	1335	1336	1336	1336	1337	1337	1337	1338	1338	1339	1340	1340
SRY	SRY	SRY	SRY	SRY&SSX	SRY&SSX	BKM	SRY	SRY	WAR&LEC	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN
KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	ARRAYER	ESCHEATOR	ESCHEATOR	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	TAXER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE
OLYVER	OLYVER	OLYVER	OLYVER THE YOUNGER	OLYVER	OLYVER	OLYVER	OLYVER	OLYVER	ONDEBY	OUTEBY	OUDEBY	OUDEBY	OUDEBY	OUDEBY	OUDEBY	OUDEBY	OUDEBY	OUDEBY	OUDEBY	OUDEBY	ORLASTON	ORLASTON	ORLASTON	ORLASTON	ORLASTON	ORLASTON	ORLASTON	ORLASTON	ORLASTON	ORLASTON	ORLASTON	ORLASTON	ORLASTON	ORLASTON	DORLASTON	ORLASTON
																					DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE		DE
NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM
8897	8897	8897	8897	889?	8897	8897	8897	8897	B90/S/D	0/S/068	890/P/D	890/K/D	890/P/D	890/A/D	B90/P/D	D/P/068	B90/A/D	B90/K/D	890/A/D	890/K/D	891/A/D	891/A/D	891/S/D	891/A/D	891/A/D	891/A/D	891/A/D	891/A/D	891/A/D	891/T/D	891/T/D	891/A/D	891/A/D	891/A/D	891/K/D	891/K/D

LIST OF MPS/117 CPR 1340-43/453	CPR 1324-27/101	LIST OF MPS/58	CPR 1324-27/293	LIST OF MPS/63	CPR 1327-30/172	LIST OF MPS/68	LIST OF MPS/70	LIST OF MPS/72	CPR 1327-30/574	LIST OF MPS/77	LIST OF MPS/78	LIST OF MPS/88		CPR 1345-48/468	CPR 1292-1301/103		CPR 1292-1301/593	CPR 1301-07/1	CPR 1301-07/132	LIST OF MPS/27	CPR 1307-13/82	CPR 1307-13/184	LIST OF MPS/119	CFR VI/4		CPR 1348-50/160	CPR 1348-50/382	CPR 1348-50/383	CPR 1350-54/86			CPR 1358-61/139	CPR 1358-61/139	CPR 1358-61/139	CPR 1358-61/139
23/04/41 10/04/42	16/02/25	18/11/25	08/06/26	15/09/27	03/09/27	24/04/28	31/07/28	16/10/28	28/08/30	15/04/31	30/09/31	19/09/34	08/07/38	06/12/47		02/10/99	12/05/01	21/11/01	09/04/02	13/10/07	01/07/08	26/08/09	28/04/43	08/03/47	22/02/48	20/08/48	20/08/49	04/10/49	15/03/51	28/12/54	28/12/54	01/10/58	01/10/58	01/10/58	01/10/58
1341 1342	1325	1325	1326	1327	1327	1328	1328	1328	1330	1331	1331	1334	1338	1347	1294	1299	1301	1301	1302	1307	1308	1309	1343	1347	1348	1348	1349	1349	1351	1354	1354	1358	1358	1358	1358
KEN KEN	NFK,SFK	NFK	NFK&SFK	CAM, HRT	YKS(W)	YKS	ΥKS	ΥKS	YKS(E)	ΥKS	ΥKS	YKS	HAM	HAM	RUT	RUT	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	KEN	LEC	SRY	SSX										
KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	PEACE(SPECIAL)	TAXER	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	UNDER-SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER
ORLASTONE ORLASTON	ORMESBY	ORMESBY	ORMESBY	HUGHTRED	OUTRED	UGHTRED	UGHTRED	UGHTRED	UGHTRED	UGHTRED	UTHRED	OVERTON THE YOUNGER	OVERTON	OVERTON	OVERTON	OVERTON	OVERTON	OVERTON	OVERTON	OVERTON	OVERTON	OVERTON	OVERTON	OVERTON											
DE DE	DE	DE	DE									DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE											
WILLIAM WILLIAM	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM											
891/K/D 891/P/D	892/A/D	892/K/D	892/P/D	892/K/D	892/T/D	892/K/D	892/K/D	892/K/D	892/A/D	892/K/D	892/K/D	892/K/D	892/S/D	892/P/D	894/T/D	894/S/D	894/A/D	894/A/D	894/A/D	894/K/D	894/A/D	894/T/D	896/K/D	896/T/D	896/S/D	896/P/D	896/P/D	896/P/D	896/P/D	896/S/D	896/E/D	896/T/D	896/T/D	896/T/D	896/T/D

CPR 1358-61/139 CPR 1358-61/139 LIST OF MPS/80	LIST OF MPS/89 LIST OF MPS/95B LIST OF MPS/96 LIST OF MPS/104	CPR 1292-1301/309 LIST OF MPS/5 LIST OF MPS/16 CPR 1301-07/456 CPR 1307-13/31	CPR 1307-13/23 LIST OF MPS/25 CPR 1307-13/185 CPR 1307-13/185	CFR V/284 CPR 1343-45/82 CFR V//334	CPR 1361-64/65 LIST OF MPS/98 LIST OF MPS/101
01/10/58 C 01/10/58 C 20/10/59 16/03/32 L 24/02/34 04/07/34		28/02/05 28/02/05 22/07/06 24/12/07			10/11/55 10/11/55 21/03/61 26/09/37 L 03/02/38 L
1358 1358 1359 1332 1334	1334 1336 1336 1337 1338	1297 1297 1305 1306	1307 1307 1313 1314 1314 1341	1342 1341 1343 1352 1353 1353	1355 1355 1361 1337
STS WAR RUT NTT DBY&NTT DBY&NTT	NTT DBY&NTT NTT NTT NTT RDF&RKM	BDF BDF BDF BDF BDF BDF	BDF BDF BDF BDF&BKM BDF BDF NTH NTH	NTH HAM SOM SOM&DOR SOM&DOR SOM&DOR	HAM HAM Som HUN
Taxer Taxer UNDER-SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE Sheriff Knight of Shire Knight of Shire Knight of Shire Sheriff	ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER PEACE	TAXER TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF PEACE SHERIFF ESCHEATOR	TAXER SHERIFF PEACE TAXER SHERIFF ESCHEATOR	SHERIFF ESCHEATOR PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE
OVERTON OVERTON OVERTON OXON' OXONIA OXONIA	OXON OXONIA OXENFORD OXENFORD OXENFORD DARFNHAM	PABENHAM PABENHAM PABENHAM PABENHAM PABENHAM THE ELDER	PABENHAM THE ELDER PABENHAM THE ELDER PABENHAM THE ELDER PABENHAM THE YOUNGER PABENHAM THE ELDER PABENHAM	PABENHAM, SHERIFF OF NORTHAMPTONSHIRE PALTON PALTON PALTON PALTON PALTON PALTON	PALTON PALTON PALTON PAPPEWORTHE PAPPEWORTH
3 3 3 3 3 3 3				28 23223	DE DE DE
VVILLIAM VVILLIAM JOHN JOHN JOHN	NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL	NHOL NHOL NHOL	JOHN JOHN JOHN JOHN THOMAS	THOMAS NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL	NHOL NHOL NHOL
0/1/968 0/2/08 0/2/28 0/2/1/28 0/2/28 0/2/28	0/2/1/2/2 897/K/D 897/K/D 897/K/D 897/K/D	897.5/K/L 897.5/K/L 897.5/K/L 897.5/T/L	897.5/T/D 897.5/T/D 897.5/T/D 898/S/D 897.5/P/D 899/S/D	899/T/D 900/S/D 900/P/D 900/S/D 900/E/D	900/S/D 900/E/D 901/K/D 901/K/D

CPR 1338-40/501 CPR 1340-43/153 LIST OF MPS/119 CFR V/391 CFR V/3 CPR 1348-50/159 CPR 1348-50/159 CPR 1348-50/526 LIST OF MPS/141 CFR VI/376 CFR VI/376 CFR VI/376	CPR 1367-70/266 CFR VIII/12 CFR VIII/126 LIST OF MPS/177 CPR 1370-74/478 CPR 1377-81/47 CFR VIII/388 CFR IX/56 CFR IX/56 CPR 1377-81/512	CFR (X/226 LIST OF MPS/196 CPR 1381-85/138 CPR 1381-85/254 LIST OF MPS/199 LIST OF MPS/215 CPR 1385-89/253 HP 1/281	CPR 1388-92/136 CPR 1388-92/342 CPR 1396-99/231 CPR 1399-1401/560
25/12/40 16/01/41 15/03/41 28/04/43 01/10/44 08/03/47 25/06/48 26/01/53 26/01/53 26/01/54	15/11/69 05/11/71 28/03/71 08/06/71 13/10/72 30/11/77 06/11/77 04/03/77 14/11/77 26/05/80	07/12/80 16/09/81 08/03/82 20/12/82 20/10/85 02/07/86 01/10/86 18/11/87 30/11/88	15/07/89 28/06/90 12/11/97 28/11/99
1340 1341 1343 1344 1343 1344 1350 1355 1355 1355	1369 1371 1371 1371 1372 1377 1377 1377	1380 1381 1382 1382 1385 1385 1385 1387	1389 1390 1397
CAM&HUN CAM,HUN CAM,HUN HUN HUN HUN HUN	HUN CAM&HUN CAM HUN CAM CAM CAM CAM CAM	HUN CAM HUN CAM HUN CAM&HUN CAM&HUN	CAM CAM HUN HUN
SHERIFF TAXER TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE SHERIFF TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE TAXER TAXER TAXER PEACE	TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE FEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE FEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIF SHERIF	PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE
РАРРЕМОКТН РАРРЕМОКТН РАРРЕМОКТН РАРРЕМОКТН РАРМОКТН РАРМОКТН РАРЕМОКТН РАРЕМОКТН РАРЕМОКТН РАРЕМОКТН	РАРWORTH РАРРЕWORTH РАРРЕWORTH РАРРЕWORTH РАРРЕWORTH РАРРЕWORTH РАРWORTH РАРWORTH РАРWORTH	РАРWORTH РАРРЕWORTH РАРРЕWORTH РАРРЕWORTH РАРРЕWORTH РАРРЕWORTH РАРРЕWORTH РАРРЕWORTH РАРРЕWORTH	PAPPEWORTH PAPPEWORTH PAPPEWORTH PAPPEWORTH
*****	888888888888		
NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	VVILLIAM VVILLIAM VVILLIAM VVILLIAM VVILLIAM VVILLIAM VVILLIAM VVILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM
901/S/D 901/T/D 901/T/D 901/T/D 901/P/D 901/P/D 901/K/D 901/K/D 901/K/D	902/P/D 902/S/D 902/F/D 902/P/D 902/P/D 902/P/D 902/P/D 902/P/D 902/P/D	902/F/D 902/F/D 902/F/D 902/F/D 902/F/D 902/F/D 902/S/D 902/S/D	902/P/D 902/P/D 902/P/D 902/P/D

HUN HUN HUN 1403 BDF&BKM&CAM&HUN BKM BKM NTH NTH NTH NTH NTH NTH NTH NTH NTH NTH	PEACE ARRAYER ESCHEATOR TAXER SHERIFF PEACE PEAC	PAPPEWORTH PAPWORTH PARKER OF OLNEY PARKER OF OLNEYE PARLES PARLES PARLES PARLES PARLES PARLES PARLES PARLES PARLES PARLES PARLES PARLES PARLES
LBKM&CAM&HUN 1376 1380 1376 381 1386 1381 1382 1382 1385 1383 1397 1399 1399 1401 1401	YER EATOR EFF EE FFF FFF FFF FFF FFF FFF FFF FFF	ARRA ESCHI TAXEF SHERE PEACI PEACI PEACI PEACI PEACI PEACI PEACI PEACI PEACI PEACI PEACI PEACI PEACI PEACI
 LBKM&CAM&HUN 1376 ALEC 1386 1381 1381 1385 1385 1385 1386 1397 1398 1399 1399 1401 1401 	ATOR EER EER FF ER FT OF SHIRE	ESCHE TAXER SHERIE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE
ALEC 1386 1381 1382 1382 1382 1382 1382 1383 1383	т ят т FR CF SHRE	TAXER SHERIF PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE SHERIF SHERIF SHERIF
8LEC 1386 1381 1382 1382 1385 1385 1385 1386 1389 1389 1389 1389 1389 1389 1389 1389	л КП КП П К P SHR ВНК	SHERIFI PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE SHERIFI SHERIFI KNIGHT
1381 1382 1382 1385 1385 1385 1385 1388 1388 1389 1389 1399 1401	ж" к " ж оғ анк анк	PEACE TAXER PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE ARRAYE SHERIFF ARRAYE SHERIFF
1381 1382 1385 1385 1388 1397 1398 1399 1401	к. к. к. SHR ВНК	TAXER PEACE PEACE ARRAYE SHERIFF PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE SHERIFF ARRAYE SHERIFF KNIGHT
1382 1385 1385 1397 1399 1401 1401	ски калания Сърудити Съроди Сороди Съроди Сърод	PEACE PEACE ARRAYE SHERIFF PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE SHERIFF ARRAYE SHERIFF KNIGHT
1382 1385 1397 1398 1399 1401 1401	R R F R R OF SHRE	PEACE ARRAYE SHERIFI PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE SHERIFI ARRAYE KNIGHT
1385 1397 1398 1399 1401 1403	ски ски ски ски ог sники ВНКК	ARRAYE SHERIFF PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE SHERIFF ARRAYE KNIGHT
1388 1397 1398 1399 1399 1401	а SHRE	SHERIFF PEACE PEACE ARRAYEI ARRAYEI PEACE SHERIFF ARRAYEI KNIGHT (
1397 1398 1399 1401 1403	R R OF SHRE	PEACE PEACE ARRAYEI ARRAYEI PEACE SHERIFF ARRAYEI KNIGHT
1398 1399 1401 1403	R SHIRE	PEACE PEACE ARRAYEF PEACE SHERIFF ARRAYEI KNIGHT (
1399 1399 1401 1403	R R R OF SHIRE	PEACE ARRAYE PEACE SHERIFF ARRAYE KNIGHT
1399 1401 1403	R R OF SHIRE	ARRAYE PEACE SHERIFF ARRAYE KNIGHT
	R R OF SHIRE	PEACE SHERIFF ARRAYE KNIGHT
	R DF SHIRE	SHERIFF ARRAYEF KNIGHT (
	F SHIRE	ARRAYER KNIGHT O
	OF SHIRE	
	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT (
-		SHERIFF
1412	Ŀ	SHERIFF
1344	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT
1346		SHERIFF
1346	TOR	ESCHEATOR
	DF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE
_		TAXER
·		SHERIFF
NTH 1351 10/10/51	OR	ESCHEATOR
NTH 1352 22/01/52	OR	ESCHEATOR
NTH 1352 13/01/52	F SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE
NTH 1355 10/11/55		SHERIFF
NTH 1355 10/11/55	TOR	ESCHEATOR
. NTH 1355 12/11/55	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT (
NTH 1357 17/04/57	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT

LIST OF MPS/153	LIST OF MPS/150		CFR VIII/192	LIST OF MPS/179	CFR IX/141	CFR IX/229			CPR 1381-85/252		CPR 1381-85/347		HP 1/281	CPR 1388-92/136		CPR 1388-92/342		CPR 1399-1401/557		CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1399-1401/557	CPR 1401-05/287-91	CFR IV/354	CPR 1334-38/208	CPR 1334-38/137-9	ROT SCOT 1/328	ROT SCOT 1/469	ROT SCOT 1/406	ROT SCOT 1/501		FOEDERA II/II/1018	C.76/11 m.27	LIST OF MPS/108	CFR V/392	CFR V/435
01/10/59 15/05/60	05/02/58	27/11/68	24/12/72	21/11/73	27/05/79	07/12/80	24/11/82	09/08/94	20/12/82	12/12/82	08/02/84	18/11/86	88/60/60	15/07/89	02/11/90	28/06/90	24/10/92	28/11/99		18/12/99			28/03/33	26/07/35	26/01/35	27/03/35	08/11/36	10/02/36	05/10/37	03/07/38	01/03/38	26/02/38	13/10/39	01/10/44	02/08/45
1359 1360	1358	1368	1372	1373	1379	1380	1382	1394	1382	1382	1384	1386	1388	1389	1390	1390	1392	1399	1399	1399	1400	1403	1333	1335	1335	1335	1336	1336	1337	1338	1338	1338	1339	1344	1345
NTH NTH	CUL	cut	CUL	CUL	CUL	cut	CUL	CAM&HUN	CAM	CAM&HUN	CAM	CAM&HUN	CAM	CAM	CAM&HUN	CAM	CAM&HUN	CAM	CAM&HUN	CAM	CAM	CAM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BDF&BKM	BDF	BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM
SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	PEACE	ESCHEATOR	PEACE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	SHERIFF	PEACE	ESCHEATOR	PEACE	ESCHEATOR	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	TAXER	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER
PARLES PARI ES	PARNYNG	PARNYNG	PARVYNG	PARNYNG	PERVYNG	PARVYNG	PARVYNGES	PARYS	PARYS	PARYS	PARYS	PARYS	PARYS	PARYS	PARYS	PARYS	PARYS	PARYS	PARYS	PARYS	PARYS	PARYS	PASSELEWE	PASSELEWE	PASSELEWE	PASSELOWE	PASSELEWE	PASSELOWE	PASSELEWE	PASSELEWE	PASSELEWE	PASSELEWE	PASSELEWE	PASSELEWE	PASSELEWE
									DE	Ы	DE									BE		DE							Ш		DE	Ы			
WALTER WAI TER	ADAM	ADAM	ADAM	ADAM	ADAM	ADAM	ROBERT	NICHOLAS	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS
905/S/D 905/K/D	906/K/D	906/S/D	906/T/P	906/K/D	906/T/P	906/T/P	0/S/L06	908/S/D	0/J/606	0/3/606	0/4/606	Q/S/606	009/K/D	D/4/606	0/S/606	0/J/606	909/E/D	0/J/606	909/E/D	909/A/D	0/J/606	00/A/D	910/T/D	910/P/D	910/A/D	910/A/D	910/A/D	910/A/D	910/A/D	910/S/D	910/A/D	910/A/D	910/K/D	910/T/D	910/T/D

•

CFR V/483	CPR 1345-48/232	CFR VI/44	CFR VI/91			LIST OF MPS/183	CPR 1377-81/512	CPR 1377-81/572	CPR 1381-85/253		CPR 1364-67/430	CPR 1370-74/102		CFR IX/142	CPR 1381-85/141	CPR 1381-85/247	CPR 1381-85/588-91			CPR 1391-96/292	CPR 1317-21/462	CPR 1321-24/130-1	CPR 1321-24/123	CPR 1321-24/213-4	CPR 1321-24/268	CPR 1321-24/274	CPR 1324-27/8-11	CPR 1324-27/220-1	CPR 1327-30/429	LIST OF MPS/77	CPR 1330-34/137	CPR 1330-34/286		CPR 1338-40/279		
05/10/46 (-	25/08/47 (20/07/48			_	~		20/12/82			_		27/05/79		21/12/82	26/04/85	18/11/86	15/11/89	12/03/92	26/04/20	08/06/22	16/05/22	31/10/22	15/03/23				18/05/29	11/03/30	16/02/31	12/02/32	12/10/35	01/04/39	22/11/43	22/11/43
1346	1347	1347	1348	1292	1374	1376	1380	1381	1382	1383	1367	1371	1379	1379	1382	1382	1385	1386	1389	1392	1320	1322	1322	1322	1323	1323	1324	1326	1329	1330	1331	1332	1335	1339	1343	1343
BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	DBY&NTT	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HEF	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	WIL	BRK	BRK	BRK	BRK	BRK,OXF	WIL	WIL	WIL	MIL	WIL	MIL	WIL	NTH	NTH	NTH
TAXER	PEACE	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	PEACE/ARRAY	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR
PASSFLEWE	PASSELEWE	PASSELEWE	PASSELEWE	PAUMPTON	PAUNCEFOT	PAUNCEFONT	PAUNCEFOTE	PAUNCEFOT	PAUNCEFOT	PAUNCEFOTE	PAVELY	PAVELE	PAUELY	PAVELY	PAULE	PAULE	PAUELY	PAUELY	PAULEY	PAUELY	PAVELY	PAVELY	PAVELY	PAVELY	PAVELY	PAVELY	PAVELY	PAVELY	PAVELY	PAVELY	PAVELY	PAVELY	PAVELY	PAVELY	PAVELY	PAVELY
		DE		Ы																	DE	I	DE	L H H			DE	DE	Ы	DE		DE	DE	DE	В	DE
	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	PHILIP	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	ROGER	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	REGINALD	REGINALD	REGINALD	REGINALD	REGINALD	REGINALD	REGINALD	REGINALD	REGINALD	REGINALD	REGINALD	REGINALD	REGINALD	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT
010/T/D	910/P/D	910/T/D	910/T/D	910.5/S/D	911/S/D	911/K/D	911/P/D	911/P/D	911/P/D	912/S/D	913/A/D	913/A/D	913/S/D	913/T/D	913/P/D	913/P/D	913/A/D	913/S/D	913/S/D	913/P/D	914/P/D	914/A/D	914/A/D	914/A/D	914/A/D	914/A/D	914/A/D	914/A/D	914/P/D	914/K/D	914/P/D	914/P/D	914/S/D	915/P/D	915/S/D	915/E/D

CPR 1292-1301/309	CPR 1292-1301/515	CPR 1307-13/30	CPR 1307-13/55	ROT SCOT 1/97	LIST OF MPS/40	CPR 1313-17/129	CPR 1313-17/107	CPR 1313-17/23	CPR 1313-17/482	CPR 1313-17/529	CPR 1321-24/123	CPR 1321-24/96-7	CPR 1321-24/213-4	CPR 1321-24/267	CPR 1321-24/264	CPR 1324-27/53	CPR 1324-27/77-9		CPR 1301-07/456		CPR 1307-13/54	CPR 1307-13/184	CPR 1364-67/430		CFR IX/163	CFR IX/228	CPR 1377-81/579	CPR 1381-85/140	CPR 1381-85/245	LIST OF MPS/141	LIST OF MPS/145	LIST OF MPS/151		CFR VIII/192	LIST OF MPS/181
	10/05/00	24/12/07	17/03/08	20/05/11	08/07/13	18/06/14	13/04/14	05/06/14	14/06/16	05/08/16	16/05/22	25/03/22	31/10/22	15/03/23	09/03/23	17/11/24	23/12/24		22/07/06	26/10/08	17/03/08	26/08/09	10/02/67	26/10/76	08/08/79	07/12/80	24/01/81	08/03/82	21/12/82	16/08/52	28/04/54	05/02/58	20/11/69	24/12/72	21/11/73
1296 1297	1300	1307	1308	1311	1313	1314	1314	1314	1316	1316	1322	1322	1322	1323	1323	1324	1324	1297	1306	1308	1308	1309	1367	1376	1379	1380	1381	1382	1382	1352	1354	1358	1369	1372	1373
VVII VVII	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	DOR,HAM,GLS,SOM,WIL	GLS	GLS	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	DOR,SOM,WIL	WIL	WIL	LIN	LIN	LIN	LIN	LIN	rin(c)	LIN	(LIN(L)	LIN(L)	LIN(L)	LIN	LIN	WAR	WAR	WAR	WAR&LEC	WAR	WAR
SHERIFF ARRAYFR	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE(SPECIAL)	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	TAXER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	TAXER	SHERIFF ⁻	PEACE	TAXER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE
PAVELY PAVELY	PAVELY	PAVELY	PAVELY	PAVELY	PAVELY	PAVELY	PAVELY	PAVELY	PAVELY	PAVELY	PAVELI THE YOUNGER	PAVELY	PAVELY	PAVELY	PAVELY THE YOUNGER	PAVELI LE FITZ	PAVELY 'LE FITZ'	PAYNEL	PAYNEL	PAYNEL	PAYNEL	PAYNEL	PAYNEL	PAYNELL	PAYNELL	PAYNELL	PAYNELL	PAYNELL	PAYNELL	PECCHE	PECCHE	PECCHE	PECHE	PECCHE	PECCHE
DE PF	Ы ОШ	DE		DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE																		
WALTER WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	NHOL	NHOL	NHOC	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL
915.5/S/D 915.5/A/D	915.5/P/D	915.5/P/D	915.5/P/D	915.5/A/D	915.5/K/D	915.5/P/D	915.5/P/D	915.5/P/D	915.5/P/D	915.5/T/D	For reference	915.5/A/L	For reference	For reference	For reference	For reference	For reference	916/S/D	916/T/D	916/S/D	916/P/D	916/T/D	917/A/D	917/S/D	917/T/D	917/T/D	917/P/D	917/P/D	917/P/D	918/K/L	918/K/L	918/K/L	918/S/D	918/T/D	918/K/D

.

LIST OF MPS/177 LIST OF MPS/187	CPR 1377-81/49		CFR IX/163	CPR 1377-81/471-4	CPR 1381-85/77	CPR 1381-85/84	CPR 1377-81/574	CPR 1381-85/72-3	CFR IX/250	CPR 1381-85/248	CPR 1381-85/252	CPR 1381-85/346	LIST OF MPS/204	CPR 1381-85/348	CPR 1385-89/81	CPR 1381-85/588-91	CPR 1381-85/588-91	CPR 1385-89/84	CPR 1385-9/176	CPR 1385-9/176	CPR 1385-89/253		HP I/453	HP I/453		CPR 1399-1401/563	CPR 1399-1401/209-13		CPR 1399-1401/563	CPR 1399-1401/563	CPR 1401-05/287-91	HP I/568	HP I/568		LIST OF MPS/181
13/10/72 13/10/77	01/04/78	05/11/79	08/08/79	20/03/80	02/09/81	14/12/81	14/05/81	10/07/81	03/05/81	21/12/82	20/12/82	18/10/83	23/02/83	29/02/84	12/02/84	24/01/85	26/04/85	24/05/86	14/05/86	24/05/86	28/06/87	01/12/88	03/02/88	88/60/60	07/06/40	28/11/99	18/12/99								21/11/73
1372 1377	1378	1379	1379	1380	1381	1381	1381	1381	1381	1382	1382	1383	1383	1384	1385	1385	1385	1386	1386	1386	1387	1388	1388	1388	1340	1399	1399	1400	1401	1401	1403	1404	1406	1419	1373
KEN KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	YKS
KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	SHERIFF	TAXER	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	UNDER-SHERIFF	PEACE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	UNDER-SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE
PEKHAM PFKHAM	PEKHAM	PEKHAM	PEKHAM	PEKHAM	PEKHAM	PECKHAM	PEKHAM	PEKHAM	PEKHAM	PECKHAM	PECKHAM	PEKHAM	PEKHAM	PEKHAM	PEKHAM	PEKHAM	PEKHAM	PEKHAM	PEKHAM	PEKHAM	PEKHAM	PEKHAM	PECKHAM	PECKHAM	PELTEBEAM	PENSAX	PENSAX	PENSAX	PENSAX	PENSAX	PENSAX	PENSAX	PENSAX	PENSAX	PERCEHAY
DE	B	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE		DE	DE	DE													
JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	ROBERT	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	WILLIAM
919/K/D 919/K/D	919/P/D	919/S/D	919/T/D	919/A/D	919/P/D	919/P/D	919/A/D	919/A/D	919/T/D	919/P/D	919/P/D	919/P/D	919/K/D	919/P/D	919/P/D	919/A/D	919/A/D	919/P/D	919/A/D	919/A/D	919/P/D	919/S/D	919/K/D	919/K/D	920/S/D	921/P/D	921/A/D	921/S/D	921/P/D	921/P/D	921/A/D	921/K/D	921/K/D	921/S/D	924/K/D

CPR 1374-77/138	CPR 1377-81/46	CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/38-40	LIST OF MPS/186	CPR 1377-81/301	CPR 1377-81/359	CFR X/148	CPR 1377-81/514	CPR 1377-81/471-4	CFR IX/231	CPR 1377-81/571	CPR 1381-85/253	LIST OF MPS/200	CFR IX/337	CPR 1381-85/255	LIST OF MPS/205		CPR 1377-81/45	CPR 1377-81/38-40	LIST OF MPS/187	CPR 1377-81/359-60	LIST OF MPS/192	CFR IX/163	CPR 1377-81/514	CPR 1377-81/471-4	LIST OF MPS/194		CPR 1381-85/86	CPR 1381-85/249	LIST OF MPS/205	LIST OF MPS/207	LIST OF MPS/213	CFR X/69	CPR 1381-85/502	CPR 1381-85/588-91
12/12/74 06/12/75	77170/20	29/04/77	01/07/77	27/01/77	02/07/78	18/02/79	27/05/79	26/05/80	20/03/80	07/12/80	10/01/81	20/12/82	07/05/82	02/11/82	15/03/83	23/02/83	26/11/77	02/07/77	01/07/77	13/10/77	18/02/79	24/04/79	08/08/79	26/05/80	20/03/80	16/01/80	01/11/81	14/12/81	21/12/82	23/02/83	26/10/83	12/11/84	16/12/84	10/02/85	29/04/85
1374 1375	1377	1377	1377	1377	1378	1379	1379	1380	1380	1380	1381	1382	1382	1382	1383	1383	1377	1377	1377	1377	1379	1379	1379	1380	1380	1380	1381	1381	1382	1383	1383	1384	1384	1385	1385
YKS YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS	YKS(E)	YKS(N)	YKS(N)	YKS(N)	YKS(E)	YKS(N)	YKS(N)	YKS(N)	YKS	YKS(E)	YKS(N)	YKS	SRY&SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SRY&SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX
SHERIFF PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	TAXER	PEACE	ARRAYER	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	PEACE	ARRAYER
PERCEHAY PERCEHAY	PERCEHAY	PERCEHAY	PERCEHAY	PERCEHAY	PERCEHAY	PERCEHAY	PERSAY	PERCEHAY	PERCEHAY	PERCEHAY	PERCEHAY	PERCEHAY	PERCEHAY	DE PERCEHAY	PERCEHAY	PERCEHAY	PERCY	PERCY	PERCY	PERCY	PERCY	PERCY	PERCY	PERCY	PERCY	DE PERCY	PERCY	PERCY	PERCY	PERCY	PERCY	PERCY	PERCY	PERCY	PERCY
WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM
924/S/D 924/P/D	924/P/D	924/A/D	924/A/D	924/K/D	924/P/D	924/A/D	924/T/D	924/P/D	924/A/D	924/T/D	924/P/D	924/P/D	924/K/D	924/T/D	924/P/D	924/K/D	925/S/D	925/P/D	925/A/D	925/K/D	925/A/D	925/K/D	925/T/D	925/P/D	925/A/D	925/K/D	925/S/D	925/P/D	925/P/D	925/P/D	925/K/D	925/K/D	925/T/D	925/P/D	925/A/D

ARRAYER ARRAYER PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT O	PERCY PERCE PERCY PERCE PERCY PERCE PERCY PERCE PERCS PERCE PERCS PERCE PERCE PERCS PERCE	PERCY PERCY PERCY PERCY PERCY PERCY PERCY PERCY PERCY PERCY PERCY PERCY PERCY PERCY PERCY PERCY PERCY PERCY PERCY PERCE PERCY PERCE PERCY PERCE PERCY PERCE PERCE PERCY PERCE PERCE PERCS PERCE	1385 29/04/85 CPR 1381-85/588-91		1389 15/07/89 CPR 1388-92/135	1390 28/06/90 CPR 1388-92/341	1390 17/01/90 HP I/643	1390 12/11/90 HP I/643	1391 03/11/91 HP I/643	1393 08/05/93 CPR 1391-96/292	1393 20/01/93 HP I/643	1394 18/06/94 CPR 1391-96/438	1394 27/01/94 HP I/643	1397 02/06/97 CPR 1396-99/99	1397 22/01/97 HP I/643	1399 18/12/99 CPR 1399-1401/209-13	1402 CPR 1401-05/114-5	1307 20/01/07 LIST OF MPS/23	1311 08/08/11 LIST OF MPS/31	1311 12/11/11 LIST OF MPS/33	1314 08/10/14	1315 16/04/15 ROT SCOT I/141	1316 29/07/16 LIST OF MPS/51	27/01/16	1318 20/10/18 LIST OF MPS/53	1320 18/06/20 CPR 1317-21/461	1321 06/12/21 CPR 1321-24/59	1321 15/07/21 LIST OF MPS/I3	1322 31/10/22 CPR 1321-24/213-4	1322 02/05/22 LIST OF MPS/I5	1322 14/11/22 LIST OF MPS/I8	1323 15/03/23 CPR 1321-24/268	1323 20/01/23 LIST OF MPS/110	1324 24/11/24	1324 17/11/24 CPR 1324-27/53	1324 23/12/24 CPR 1324-27/77-9	1324 01/08/24 CPR 1324-27/8-11	1201 DUILON DISTOR MDS/113
₩ ₩ ₩ ₩ ₩ ₩ ₩ ₩ ₩ ₩ ₩ ₩ ₩ ₩ ₩ ₩ ₩ ₩ ₩	PERCY PERCY	PERCY PERCY	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	LEC	LEC	LEC	ESS&HRT	ESS	HRT	нкт	HRT	HRT	нкт	нкт	HRT	HRT	HRT	HRT	нкт	ESS&HRT	ESS, HRT	ESS,HRT	нкт	нкт
PERCY PERCY PERCY PERCY PERCY PERCY PERCY PERCY PERCY PERCY PERCY PERCY PERCS PERERS PERERS PERERS PERERS PERERS PERERS PERERS PERERS PERERS PERERS PERERS PERERS PERERS PERERS PERERS PERERS PERERS			ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE
	医尿尿尿尿尿尿尿尿尿尿尿尿尿 医尿尿		PFRCY	PERCY	PERCY	PERCY	PERCY	PERCY	PERCY	PERCY	PERCY	PERCY	PERCY	PERCY	PERCY	PERCEHAY	PERCY	PERERS	PERERS	PERERS	PERERS	PERERS	PERARIIS	PERERS	PERERS	PERERS	PERERES	PERERS	PERERS	PERERS	PERERS	PERERS	PERERS	PERERES	PERERS	PERERS	PERERS	PERERS

,

CPR 1324-27/286 LIST OF MPS/84	CFR IX/163	LIST OF MPS/191	CPR 13/ /-81/5/2 CPR 1381-85/252	LIST OF MPS/201	LIST OF MPS/207	CPR 1381-85/347	CPR 1381-85/588-91	CPR 1385-89/254	HP 1/470	LIST OF MPS/140	LIST OF MPS/154	CPR 1361-64/67		LIST OF MPS/164	LIST OF MPS/167		LIST OF MPS/174	LIST OF MPS/176	CFR VIII/113	CPR 1370-74/120	CFR VIII/126			LIST OF MPS/118	LIST OF MPS/181	LIST OF MPS/185		LIST OF MPS/195	LIST OF MPS/198	CPR 1381-85/139	LIST OF MPS/204	CPR 1381-85/588-91
28/02/26 26/10/28 04/12/32	26/11/77 08/08/79	24/04/79	05/04/81 20/12/82	06/10/82	26/10/83	22/02/84	26/04/85	08/07/86	88/60/60	13/01/52	15/05/60	10/12/61	20/11/63	20/01/65	04/05/66	10/01/70	24/02/71	08/06/71	23/04/71	12/06/71	08/06/71	12/12/72	08/01/41	23/04/41	21/11/73	27/01/77	14/11/80	05/11/80	16/09/81	08/03/82	23/02/83	29/04/85
1326 1328 1332	1377 1379	1379	1381 1382	1382	1383	1384	1385	1386	1388	1352	1360	1361	1363	1365	1366	1370	1371	1371	1371	1371	1371	1372	1341	1341	1373	1377	1380	1380	1381	1382	1383	1385
HRT ESS&HRT HRT	WAR&LEC LEC	LEC	LEC	LEC	NTH	LEC	LEC	LEC	LEC	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	SHR&STS&WELSH MARCH	SHR&STS	STS	SHR	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS
PEACE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	ESCHEATOR	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER
PERERS PERERS PERERS	PEREWYCH PEREWYCH	PERWICH	PERWYCH DERFWYCH	PERWYCH	PEREWYCH	PEREWYCH	PERWICH	PEREWYCHE	PERWYCH	PERTON	PERTON	PERTON	PERTON	PERTON	PERTON	PERTON	PERTON	PERTON	PERTON	PERTON	PERTON	PERTON	PESHALE	PESHALE	PESHALE	PESHALE	PESHALE	PESHALE	PESHALE	PEESHALE	PESHALE	PESHALE
DE De										DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE		DE	DE	DE	DE	DE
RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	ADAM	ADAM	ADAM	ADAM	ADAM	ADAM	ADAM	ADAM	ADAM	ADAM
926/P/D 926/S/D 926/K/D	927/S/D 927/T/D	927/K/D	927/P/D	927/K/D	927/K/D	927/P/D	927/A/D	927/P/D	927/K/D	928/K/D	928/K/D	928/P/D	928/S/D	928/K/D	928/K/D	928/S/D	928/K/D	928/K/D	928/T/D	928/T/D	928/T/D	928/E/D	929/S/D	929/K/D	930/K/D	930/K/D	030/S/D	930/K/D	930/K/D	930/P/D	930/K/D	930/A/D

HP 1/573 HP 1/573	CPR 1396-99/229 CPR 1399-1401/209-13 CPR 1401-05/137-8	HP I/573 CPR 1401-05/287-91		LIST OF MPS/87	LIST OF MPS/89	UPK 1334-30/300 LIST OF MPS/96		LIST OF MPS/102	LIST OF MPS/105	LIST OF MPS/107	LIST OF MPS/119	CPR 1370-74/102			CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/38-40	CFR IX/163	CPR 1377-81/513	CPR 1377-81/471-4	LIST OF MPS/193	CPR 1381-85/85	CPR 1381-85/141	CPR 1381-85/247	CPR 1381-85/139	LIST OF MPS/202	CPR 1381-85/346	LIST OF MPS/207	CPR 1381-85/588-91
01/10/86 27/01/94 03/11/97	22/07/97 18/12/99		15/12/32	03/02/33 21/02/34	19/09/34	13/01/35	28/06/38	03/02/38	26/07/38	14/01/39	28/04/43	08/02/71	25/05/73	26/01/76	29/04/77	01/07/77	08/08/79	26/05/80	20/03/80	16/01/80	14/12/81	08/03/82	21/12/82	08/03/82	06/10/82	02/07/83	26/10/83	29/04/85
1386 1394 1397	1397 1399 1402	1402 1403	1418 1332	1333 1334	1334	1337 1337	1338	1338	1338	1339	1343	1371	1373	1376	1377	1377	1379	1380	1380	1380	1381	1382	1382	1382	1382	1383	1383	1385
SHR SHR SHR	SHR SHR SHR	SHR SHR	SHR WAR&LEC&NTT&DBY&LAN	SHR&STS SHR	STS	STS	SHR&STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	SHR	SHR	STS	STS	SHR	SHR	STS	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	STS	STS	SHR	STS	SHR
KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF	PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER	SHERIFF ESCHEATOR	SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	UNDER-SHERIFF	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER
PESHALE PESHALE PESHALE	PESHALE PESHALE PESHALE	PESHALE PESHALE	PESHALE PESHALE	PESHALE PESHALE	PESHALE	PESHALE	PESHALE	PESHALE	PESHALE	PESHALE	PESHALE	PESSALE	PESHALE	PESHALE	PESHALE	PESHALE	PESHALE	PESHALE	PESHALE	PESHALE	PESHALE	PESSALE	PESHALE	PEESHALE	PERSALE	PESHALE	PESHALE	PESHALE
			DE	De	DE	ыЩ	DE	DE	Ы	DE	DE	DE			DE	DE		DE	DE	DE				DE	DE	DE	DE	
ADAM ADAM ADAM	ADAM ADAM ADAM	ADAM ADAM	ADAM RICHARD	RICHARD RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD
930/K/L 930/K/D 930/S/D	930/P/D 930/A/D 930/A/D	930/A/D	930/S/D 931/E/D	931/S/D 931/K/D	931/K/D	931/P/D 931/K/D	931/S/D	931/K/D	931/K/D	931/K/D	931/K/D	932/A/D	932/S/D	932/S/D	932/A/D	932/A/D	932/T/D	932/P/D	932/A/D	932/K/D	932/P/D	932/P/D	932/P/D	932/P/D	932/K/D	932/P/D	932/K/D	932/A/D

CPR 1385-89/259 CPR 1385-89/254 CPR 1385-89/259 CPR 1334-38/371 CFR 1/52 CFR V/54	LIST OF MPS/108 FOEDERA III//107 C.76/11 m.27 LIST OF MPS/111	CFR V/285 CFR V/284 LIST OF MPS/122	CPR 1350-54/86 LIST OF MPS/138 LIST OF MPS/142 LIST OF MPS/145 LIST OF MPS/147 LIST OF MPS/151 LIST OF MPS/151 LIST OF MPS/157 CPR 1361-64/528	LIST OF MPS/167 CPR 1364-67/430 CPR 1362-70/194 CPR 1370-74/107-8 CFR VIII/11 CFR VIII/1125 CPR 1370-74/101 LIST OF MPS/178 CPR 1377-81/48 CPR 1377-81/301
27/07/86 15/08/86 27/07/86 28/10/34 16/10/36 22/10/37 22/10/37	13/10/39 18/02/47 26/02/38 20/01/40 03/01/42 03/01/42	20/04/42 20/04/42 07/06/44	15/03/51 09/02/51 28/04/54 12/11/55 17/04/57 05/02/58 08/03/64	04/05/66 10/02/67 10/07/68 20/04/71 28/03/71 08/06/71 13/10/72 16/03/77 12/08/78
1386 1386 1386 1334 1336 1337	1339 1347 1338 1338 1342 1342	1342 1344 1344	1351 1351 1353 1355 1355 1361 1361	1366 1367 1371 1371 1371 1372 1372 1372
SHR STS STS CON CON CON	CON KEN SSX SSX SRY&SSX SRY&SSX	SRY SSX SSX	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	SSX XXX SSX XXX SSX XXX SSX XXX CON CON
PEACE PEACE PEACE SHERIFF PEACE TAXER TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF ESCHEATOR	TAXER TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	REACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER ARRAYER TAXER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE PEACE
PESHALE PESHALE PESHALE PETIT PETIT PETYT PETYT OF TRENERTH	PETIT PETYT OF BREGGE PEVEREL PEVEREL PEVEREL PEVEREL	PEVEREL, SHERIFF OF SURREY PEVEREL, SHERIFF OF SUSSEX PEVEREL	PEVEREL PEVEREL PEVEREL PEVEREL PEVEREL PEVEREL PEVEREL THE ELDER PEVEREL	PEVEREL PEVEREL PEVERELL PEVERELL PEVERELL PEVERELL PEVERELL PEVERELL
LE DE	Щ			DE
RICHARD RICHARD JOHN JOHN JOHN JOHN	JOHN JOHN ANDREW ANDREW ANDREW ANDREW	ANDREW ANDREW	ANDREW ANDREW ANDREW ANDREW ANDREW ANDREW ANDREW	ANDREW ANDREW ANDREW ANDREW ANDREW ANDREW THOMAS THOMAS
932/P/D 932/P/D 933/S/D 933/P/D 933/T/D 933/T/D	933/K/D 933/A/D 934/A/D 934/K/D 934/S/D 934/S/D	934/T/D 934/T/D 934/K/D	934/P/D 934/K/D 934/K/D 934/K/D 934/K/D 934/K/D 934/K/D	934/K/D 934/K/D 934/A/D 934/A/D 934/A/D 934/A/D 935/P/D 935/P/D

LIST OF MPS/190 CPR 1377-81/312	CFR IX/162	CFR 13/ -01/4/ 1-4 CFR 1X/230	CPR 1381-85/85	CPR 1381-85/142	CPR 1381-85/248	CPR 1381-85/588-91	CPR 1385-89/545		CPR 1388-92/136	CPR 1388-92/342	CPR 1388-92/525	CPR 1391-96/436	CPR 1396-99/97	CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1399-1401/557	CPR 1399-1401/557	CPR 1401-05/114-5	ROT SCOT 1/328		CFR VI/4	CFR VIII/193	CFR VIII/228	CFR VIII/267	LIST OF MPS/186			LIST OF MPS/192	CFR IX/230	CPR 1377-81/471-4	CPR 1381-85/86	CPR 1381-85/140-1	LIST OF MPS/199	LIST OF MPS/201	LIST OF MPS/208
24/04/79 18/01/79	08/08/79	20/03/60 07/12/80	14/12/81	09/03/82	21/12/82	28/02/85	04/07/88	15/11/89	15/07/89	28/06/90	15/12/91	18/06/94	20/02/97	18/12/99				27/03/35	10/10/40	08/03/47	24/12/72	06/12/73	14/11/74	13/10/77	25/11/78	18/10/80	16/01/80	07/12/80	20/03/80	14/12/81	08/03/82	07/05/82	06/10/82	29/04/84
1379 1379	1379	1380	1381	1382	1382	1385	1388	1389	1389	1390	1391	1394	1397	1399	1400	1400	1402	1335	1340	1347	1372	1373	1374	1377	1378	1380	1380	1380	1380	1381	1382	1382	1382	1384
CON	CON		CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	WAR	WAR&LEC	WAR	BDF	BDF	BDF	BDF	BDF&BKM	BDF&BKM	BDF	BDF	BDF	BDF	BDF	BDF	BDF	BDF
KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER	TAXER	AKKAYEK TAYER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE
PEVEREL PEVERELL	PEVERYLL	PEVERELL	PEVERELL	PEVERELL	PEVERELL	PEVERELL	PEVERELL	PEVEREL	PEVERELL	PEVERELL	PEVERELL	PEVERELL	PEVERELL	PEVERELL	PEVERELL	PEVERELL	PEVERELL	РЕҮТО	РЕҮТО	РЕҮТО	PEYVERE	PEYVRE	PEYVRE	PEVER	PEYVRE	PEYVRE	PEYVRE	PEYVRE	PEYVERE	PEYVER	PEYVRE	PEYVER	PEYVRE	PEYVERE
																		DE	DE															
THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS
935/K/D 935/A/D	935/T/D	935/A/D	935/P/D	935/P/D	935/P/D	935/A/D	935/P/D	935/S/D	935/P/D	935/P/D	935/P/D	935/P/D	935/P/D	935/A/D	935/P/D	935/P/D	935/A/D	936/A/D	936/S/D	936/T/D	937/T/D	937/T/D	937/T/D	937/K/D	937/S/D	937/E/D	937/K/D	937/T/D	937/A/D	937/P/D	937/P/D	937/K/D	937/K/D	937/K/D

CPR 1381-85/591	LIST OF MPS/214	CPR 1381-85/588-91		CPR 1388-92/137	CPR 1388-92/343		CPR 1396-99/98	CPR 1399-1401/556	CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1399-1401/556	CPR 1401-05/287-91			CPR 1292-1301/593	LIST OF MPS/14		LIST OF MPS/25	ROT SCOT 1/97	LIST OF MPS/55	CPR 1324-27/85	CPR 1324-27/216-8		LIST OF MPS/65	LIST OF MPS/67				CPR 1345-48/301			LIST OF MPS/26	CPR 1307-13/186		ROT SCOT I/97	LIST OF MPS/38	LIST OF MPS/42
29/04/85	20/10/85	29/04/85	01/12/88	15/07/89	28/06/90	18/10/92	26/02/97	28/11/99	18/12/99			03/11/97	29/09/00	12/05/01	14/10/02	22/11/03	13/10/07	20/05/11	06/05/19	11/01/25	25/12/25	23/10/27	07/02/28	24/04/28	30/01/32	08/12/46	08/12/46	07/07/47	29/04/03	23/11/07	13/10/07	26/08/09	25/10/11	20/05/11	18/03/13	23/09/13
1385	1385	1385	1388	1389	1390	1392	1397	1399	1399	1401	1403	1397	1300	1301	1302	1303	1307	1311	1319	1325	1325	1327	1328	1328	1332	1346	1346	1347	1303	1307	1307	1309	1311	1311	1313	1313
BDF	BDF	BDF	BDF&BKM	BDF	BDF	BDF&BKM	BDF	BDF	BDF	BDF	BDF	DEV	HEF	HEF,WOR	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF&WELSH MARCH	HEF	DBY&NTT	DBY&NTT	NTT	NTT	DBY&NTT	DBY,NTT	NTT	NTT
PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	PEACE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE
PEYVRE	PEYVERE	PEYVRE	PEYVRE	PEYVRE	PEYVRE	PEYVRE	PEYVRE	PEYVERE	PEVRE	PEVERE	PEVRE	PEVERE	PYCHARD	PYCHARD	PICHARD	PICHARD	PYCHARD	PYCHARD	PICHARD	PYCHARD	PYCHARD	PYCHARD	PYCHARD	PYCHARD	PYCHARD	PICHARD	PYCHARD	PICARD	PICOT	PICOT	PYCOT	PYCOT	PYCOT	PYCOT	PYCOT	PYCOT
THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	MILES	MILES	MILES	MILES	MILES	MILES	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER
937/P/D	937/K/D	937/A/D	937/S/D	937/P/D	937/P/D	937/S/D	937/P/D	937/P/D	937/A/D	937/P/D	937/A/D	938/S/L7	939/S/D	939/A/D	939/K/D	039/S/D	939/K/D	939/A/D	940/K/D	940/A/D	940/A/D	940/S/D	940/K/D	940/K/D	940/S/D	941/S/D	941/E/D		942/S/D	942/S/D	942/K/D	942/T/D	942/S/D	942/A/D	942/K/D	942/K/D

.

CPR 1340 43/152 CFR V/286	CFR V/491 ROT SCOT I/361 LIST OF MPS/95B ROT SCOT I/406 ROT SCOT I/420 ROT SCOT I/469	CPR 1343-45/397 ROT SCOT I/652 CFR V/491	CPR 1358-61/420 ROT SCOT 1/222 LIST OF MPS/79 CPR 1343-45/397 ROT SCOT 1/652	CFR V/491 CFR V/491 CFR V/234 CFR V/234 CFR 1350-54/450	ROT SCOT I/762 CFR IX/143 CFR IX/230 CPR 1381-85/140 CPR 1381-85/247 CPR 1381-85/347 CPR 1381-85/347 HP I/559 HP I/559
СРА	CFF ROI LISIJ ROI ROI ROI	CPR ROT CFR	CPF ROT LIST CPF ROT	CFR	ROT SC CFR IX/1 CFR IX/2 CPR 138 CPR 138 CPR 138 HP 1/559 HP 1/559
15/03/41 27/03/42 27/03/42 20/04/42	01/11/46 10/07/35 23/09/36 10/02/36 06/05/36 08/11/36	12/10/44 12/07/44 01/11/46 25/07/49 25/07/49	22/05/60 05/10/27 30/09/31 03/11/44	22/05/44 22/05/44 22/10/50 22/10/50 10/04/50 08/07/53	30/10/53 27/05/79 07/12/80 08/03/82 24/11/83 24/11/83 01/12/88 09/09/88 12/11/90
1341 1342 1342 1342	1346 1335 1336 1336 1336 1336	1344 1344 1346 1349 1349	1360 1327 1331 1344	1346 1346 1350 1353 1353	1353 1379 1380 1382 1382 1388 1388 1388 1390
DEV DEV DEV	DEV YKS(E) YKS(E) YKS(E) YKS(E)	YKS(E) YKS YKS(E) YKS	YKS YKS YKS(W)	YKS(N) YKS(N) YKS YKS(W) YKS(W)	YKS(W) OXF OXF OXF OXF OXF OXF OXF OXF CON
TAXER SHERIFF ESCHEATOR TAXER	TAXER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER	PEACE ARRAYER TAXER SHERIFF ESCHEATOR	PEACE ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE ARRAYER	ARRAYER ARRAYER TAXER SHERIFF ESCHEATOR TAXER PEACE	ARRAYER TAXER TAXER PEACE PEACE PEACE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF SHERIFF
PIPART PIPARD PIPARD PIPARD, SHERIFF OF DEVON	PIPARD PLAYCE PLAICE PLAIZ PLAIZ PLAYCE	PLAYCE PLAYS PLAYCE PLAYCE PLAYCE	PLAYCE PLUMTON PLUMPTON PLOMPTON	PLUMPTON PLUMPTON PLUMPTON PLUMPTON PLUMPTON	PLUMPTON POYLE PUYLE PUYLE PUYLE POILE POILE POYLE POYLE POLHAMPTON
				******	222 223 88888 88888
WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS RICHARD
943/T/D 943/S/D 943/E/D 943/T/D	943/T/D 944/A/D 944/K/D 944/A/D 944/A/D 944/A/D	944/P/D 944/A/D 944/T/D 944/S/D 944/F/D	944/P/L 945/A/D 945/K/D 945/F/D 945/P/D	945/A/D 945/A/D 945/7/D 945/S/D 945/7/D 945/7/D	945/A/D 946/T/D 946/T/D 946/P/D 946/P/D 946/S/D 946/K/D 946/K/D

CPR 1374-77/152-3 CPR 1377-81/48 CPR 1374-77/496-500 CPR 1377-81/38-40	CPR 1377-81/359-60 CPR 1377-81/471-4 CPR 1381-85/84 CPR 1381-85/140 CPR 1381-85/588-91	CPR 1377-81/46 LIST OF MPS/186 HP 1/336 HP 1/336	CPR 1374-77/496-500 CPR 1377-81/38-40 CPR 1377-81/359-60 CFR IX7229 CPR 1377-81/471-4 CPR 1381-85/142 LIST OF MPS/2004	LIST OF MPS/215 HP I/410 HP I/410 HP I/410 HP I/410 CPR 1399-1401/209-13 CPR 1399-1401/209-13 CPR 1399-1401/564
20/10/15 24/05/75 04/03/77 29/04/77 01/07/77	18/02/79 20/03/80 14/12/81 08/03/82 29/04/85	04/10/75 02/07/77 13/10/77	29/04/77 01/07/77 01/02/79 07/12/80 20/03/80 09/03/82	20/10/85 20/10/85 03/02/88 09/09/88 12/11/90 27/01/94 08/05/96 18/12/99
1315 1375 1377 1377	1379 1380 1381 1382 1385	1375 1377 1377 1400 1404 1406 1410 1410	1377 1379 1379 1380 1380 1382	1385 1385 1388 1390 1394 1396 1399 1399
OXF&BRK DEV CON DEV DEV	DEV DEV DEV DEV DEV	DEV DEV DEV SOM&DOR DEV DEV DEV	HAM HAM HAM HAM HAM	HAM HAM HAM HAM HAM HAM HAM
SHERIFF ARRAYER PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER	ARRAYER ARRAYER PEACE ARRAYER SURDICE	SHERIFF PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF SHERIFF	ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER TAXER ARRAYER PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER PEACE
POLHAMPTON POMERAY POMERAY POMERAY POMERAY	POMERAY POMERAY POMERAY POMERAY POMERAY	POMERAY POMERAY POMERAY POMERAY POMERAY POMERAY POMEREY POMEREY	РОРРЕНАМ РОРЕНАМ РОРЕНАМ РОРНАМ РОРНАМ	РОРНАМ РОРНАМ РОРНАМ РОРНАМ РОРНАМ РОРНАМ РОРНАМ
de la De la		7 7 7 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8		E E
RICHARD JOHN JOHN JOHN	NHO NHO NHO NHO NHO NHO NHO NHO N NHO	JUHN NICHOLAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	HENRY HENRY HENRY HENRY HENRY	HENRY HENRY HENRY HENRY HENRY HENRY HENRY HENRY
947/S/D 948/A/D 948/P/D 948/A/D 948/A/D	948/A/D 948/A/D 948/P/D 948/P/D 948/A/D	948/5/D 949/F/D 950/5/D 950/5/D 950/5/D 950/5/D 950/5/D 950/5/D	951/A/D 951/A/D 951/A/D 951/A/D 951/A/D 951/P/D	951/K/D 951/K/D 951/K/D 951/K/D 951/K/D 951/A/D 951/A/D 951/A/D 951/A/D

.

CPR 1401-05/114-5 CPR 1401-05/287-91 HP 1/410 LIST OF MPS/172 LIST OF MPS/174	LIST OF MPS/178 LIST OF MPS/189 CFR X/70 LIST OF MPS/213 LIST OF MPS/74	CPR 1330-34/137 CPR 1330-34/287 ROT SCOT 1/328 ROT SCOT 1/373 CPR 1334-38/369 ROT SCOT 1/406 LIST OF MPS/94	ROT SCOT 1/469 LIST OF MPS/100 CFR V/51 CPR 1338-40/139 FOEDERA 11/11/070-2 LIST OF MPS/119 CPR 1343-45/395	LIST OF MPS/145 LIST OF MPS/149 LIST OF MPS/156 HP 1/453 CPR 1391-96/435 CPR 1396-99/228 CPR 1396-99/237
03/06/69 24/02/71 12/12/72	13/10/72 20/10/78 16/12/84 12/11/84 11/03/30	16/02/31 12/02/32 27/03/35 12/08/35 16/10/36 10/02/36 11/03/36	08/11/36 26/09/37 06/10/37 06/07/38 16/02/39 28/04/40 28/04/43 28/04/43 28/04/43	28/04/54 17/04/57 21/11/60 24/01/61 03/11/91 20/01/93 18/06/94 22/07/97
1402 1403 1404 1369 1371	1372 1378 1384 1384 1330	1331 1335 1335 1335 1336 1336 1336	1336 1337 1337 1338 1340 1343 1344 1343	1298 1354 1357 1361 1391 1393 1393 1394
HAM HAM HAM MAM AM	HAM HAM MAM MAM	HAM HAM HAM MAM MAM	HAM HAM HAM HAM HAM VOR VOR	WOX HAM HAM KEN KEN KEN KEN KEN
ARRAYER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER PEACE ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER PEACE/ARRAY ARRAYER ARRAYER SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE UNDER-SHERIFF	UNDER-SHEKIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE PEACE PEACE
РОРНАМ РОРНАМ РОРНАМ РОРНАМ РОРНАМ	РОРНАМ РОРНАМ РОРНАМ РОРНАМ	РОРНАМ РОРРЕНАМ РОРНАМ РОРНАМ РОРНАМ РОРНАМ	POPPEHAM POPHAM POPHAM POPHAM POPHAM POPHAM PORTER	PORTER PODENHALE POTENHALE POTYN POTYN POTYN POTYN POTYN
Щ		88888888	88888888855	u uu u
HENRY HENRY PHILIP PHILIP PHILIP	PHILIP PHILIP ROBERT	ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT	ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT	REGINALD JOHN JOHN JOHN NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS
951/A/D 951/A/D 951/K/D 952/K/D 952/K/D	952/K/D 952/K/D 952/K/D 952/K/D 953/K/D	953/P/D 953/P/D 953/A/D 953/A/D 953/A/D 953/A/D 953/K/D	953/A/D 953/K/D 953/T/D 953/A/D 953/A/D 953/P/D 953/P/D 953/P/D	954/S/D 955/K/D 955/K/D 955/K/D 956/K/D 956/P/D 956/P/D 956/P/D

HP 1/453	CPR 1370-74/237	CPR 1374-77/137		CPR 1374-77/490	CPR 1377-81/46	CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/38-40			CPR 1381-85/140	CPR 1381-85/245	CPR 1381-85/254	ROT SCOT II/66	CPR 1381-89/385	CPR 1388-92/526	CPR 1391-96/440	CFR IX/144		CPR 1338-40/355	CPR 1338-40/355			FOEDERA III/1/415	FOEDERA III/I/440-1		LIST OF MPS/168	CPR 1367-70/344	LIST OF MPS/171	LIST OF MPS/173	LIST OF MPS/175	CPR 1370-74/119	CFR VIII/192			
03/11/97 22/01/97 HF	17/07/72 CF	06/12/75 CF	26/11/77	05/03/77 CF	02/07/77 CF	29/04/77 CF	Ē	05/11/79	12/12/82	-	-	-		02/12/87 CF	01/02/92 CF	-	_	18/11/87	_	_	17/02/46	17/02/46			27/11/68	_	_	-	24/02/71 LIS	08/06/71 LIS	_	24/12/72 CF	18/11/95	01/12/96	
1397 1397	1372	1375	1377	1377	1377	1377	1377	1379	1382	1382	1382	1382	1384	1387	1392	1394	1379	1387	1339	1339	1346	1346	1359	1359	1368	1368	1369	1369	1371	1371	1371	1372	1395	1396	1399
KEN KEN	LIN(L)	(LIN(L)	LIN	LIN(L)	rin(r)	LIN(L)	LIN(L)	LIN	LIN	LIN	LIN	LIN(L)	rin(r)	LIN(L)	LIN(L)	LIN(L)	SOM	DEV	GLS	HEF	HEF	HEF&WELSH MARCH	HEF	HEF	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS&WELSH MARCH	GLS	GLS&WELSH MARCH
SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	ESCHEATOR	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	TAXER	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE		TAXER	ESCHEATOR	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR
POTYN POTYN	POUCHER	POUCHER	POUCHER	POUCHER	POUCHER	POUCHER	POUCHER	POUCHER	POUCHER	POUCHER	POUCHER	POUCHER	POUCHER	POUCHER	POUCHER	POUCHIER	POULET	POULET	POWER	POWER	POWER	POWER	DE POINTZ	DE POINTZ	DE POYNS	POYNS	DE POYNS	POYNTZ	POYNTZ	POYNTZ	POYNTZ	POYNTZ	POYNS	POYNS	POYNS
NICHOLAS	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOC	NHOL	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	NHOP	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHON	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT
956/S/D 956/K/D	957/P/D	957/P/D	957/E/D	957/P/D	957/P/D	957/A/D	957/A/D	957/S/D	957/S/D	957/P/D	957/P/D	957/P/D	957/A/D	957/P/D	957/P/D	957/P/D	958/T/L	958/S/D	959/A/D	959/A/D	959/S/D	959/E/D	960/A/L	960/A/L	0/S/096	960/K/D	960/P/D	960/K/D	960/K/D	960/K/D	960/T/D	960/T/D	961/E/D	961/S/D	961/E/D

CPR 1399-1401/209-13 CPR 1401-05/287-91 CPR 1401-05/358-9 FOEDERA III/I/243 CPR 1361-64/66	CPR 1367-70/195 LIST OF MPS/173 LIST OF MPS/175 CPR 1370-74/119 LIST OF MPS/178 CFR VIII/193 CPR 1370-74/305	CPR 1374-77/135 CPR 1374-77/138 FOEDERA III/II/1045 LIST OF MPS/183 CPR 1377-81/47 CPR 1377-81/47	CPR 1377-81/38-40 LIST OF MPS/187 CFR VIII/389 CPR 1377-81/48 LIST OF MPS/191 CFR IX7163 CPR 1377-81/512 CPR 1377-81/512 CPR 1377-81/512 CPR 1377-81/512 CFR 1377-81/71-4 LIST OF MPS/195 CFR 1381-85/254 CPR 1385-89/545	CFR X/267 CPR 1388-92/136 LIST OF MPS/78
18/12/99 24/05/52 15/12/61 27/11/68	06/11/68 06/11/68 24/02/71 12/06/71 13/10/72 24/12/72 12/12/73 12/12/73	13/02/75 06/12/75 02/01/76 12/02/76 26/11/77 06/11/77 29/04/77	01/07/77 13/10/77 04/03/77 17/05/78 24/04/79 08/08/79 26/05/80 05/11/80 04/03/80 04/03/80 04/03/80	16/11/88 15/07/89 30/09/31 16/03/41
1399 1403 1352 1361 1368	1368 1371 1371 1371 1372 1372 1373	1375 1375 1376 1376 1377 1377	1377 1377 1379 1379 1380 1380 1380 1380 1380 1382	1388 1389 1331
GLS GLS GLS NTH NTH NTH				HEF NTH DEV DEV
ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER PEACE SHERIFF	PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE SHERIFF	PEACE PEACE ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF PEACE ARRAYER	ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER PEACE PEACE	TAXER PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF
POYNS POYNS POYNS PRESTON PRESTON	PRESTON PRESTON PRESTON PRESTON PRESTON PRESTON	PRESTON PRESTON PRESTON PRESTON PRESTON	PRESTON PRESTON PRESTON PRESTON PRESTON PRESTON PRESTON PRESTON PRESTON	PRESTON PRESTON PRIDEAUX PRIDEAUX
DE			2888888888888888	DE
ROBERT ROBERT THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS ROGER ROGER
961/A/D 961/A/D 962/A/L 962/P/L 962/P/L	962/P/D 962/K/D 962/K/D 962/K/D 962/F/D 962/P/D	962/P/D 962/P/D 962/A/D 962/K/D 962/P/D 962/P/D	962/A/D 962/A/D 962/A/D 962/A/D 962/A/D 962/A/D 962/A/D 962/A/D 962/P/D	962/P/D 962/P/D 963/K/D 963/S/D

CPR 1358-61/346		LIST OF MPS/160		LIST OF MPS/165		CPR 1367-70/185	LIST OF MPS/168		CFR VII/112	CFR VIII/127	CPR 1370-74/244	CPR 1370-74/304	CPR 1374-77/314	CPR 1377-81/47	CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/38-40	LIST OF MPS/187	LIST OF MPS/190		LIST OF MPS/192	CPR 1377-81/359	CFR IX/164	CFR IX/230	CPR 1377-81/471-4		CPR 1381-85/140	CPR 1381-85/253	LIST OF MPS/202	LIST OF MPS/205	LIST OF MPS/213	CPR 1381-85/503	HP 1/728			HP I/728
08/10/17 22/03/60 C					25/10/68	20/12/68 0	~		-		-	28/01/73 0	06/11/76 0	02/07/77 0	29/04/77 (01/07/77 0	13/10/77 L		05/11/79			08/08/79	07/12/80	20/03/80		-	20/12/82	-	23/02/83	_	_	_	15/11/89		12/11/90
1317 1360	1369	1362	1365	1365	1368	1368	1368	1371	1371	1371	1373	1373	1376	1377	1377	1377	1377	1378	1379	1379	1379	1379	1380	1380	1382	1382	1382	1382	1383	1384	1385	1388	1389	1390	1390
OXF&BRK STS	STS	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	cul	WES	WES	WES	cul	WES	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	WES	WES	YKS&NBL&CUL&WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	YKS(W)	YKS&NBL&CUL&WES	WES	WES	WES	YKS	YKS	WES	YKS	YKS	YKS&NBL&CUL&WES	YKS
SHERIFF TAXER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	UNDER-SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	UNDER-SHERIFF	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	UNDER-SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	TAXER	TAXER	ARRAYER	ESCHEATOR	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE
PURCEL PLYS	PUYS	PIKERING	PYKERING	PYKERING	PYKERING	PYKERYNG	PYKERYNG	PYKERING	PIKERYNG	PYKERYNG	PYKERYNG	PYKERYNG	PYKERING	PYKERING	PIKERYNG	PIKERYNG	PIKERYNG	PYKERYNG	PYKERYNG	PIKERYNG	PYKERYNG	PYKERYNG	PYKERYNG	PIKERYNG	PYKERING	PYKERING	PYKERING	PYKERYNG	PYKERYNG	PYKERKYNG	PYKERING	PICKERING	PYKERYNG	PYKERING	PICKERING
Ц	7	DE	DE	DE	DE	Ы	Ы	Ц	ЫO	DE	ЫС	Ы	DE	Ы	ШО	Ы	Ы	Ы	ЫD	Ы	Ы	Ы		DE	Ы	DE		Ы	DE	DE	ЪЕ		Ы		
OTEWELL	HENRY	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES	JAMES
964/S/D 965/T/D	965/S/D	966/K/D	966/S/D	966/K/D	966/S/D	966/A/D	966/K/D	966/S/D	966/T/D	966/T/D	966/P/D	966/P/D	966/P/D	966/P/D	966/A/D	966/A/D	966/K/D	966/K/D	966/E/D	966/K/D	966/A/D	0/L/996	966/T/D	966/A/D	966/E/D	966/P/D	966/P/D	966/K/D	966/K/D	966/K/D	966/P/D	966/K/D	966/S/D	966/E/D	966/K/D

CPR 1396-99/236 HP 1/728	LIST OF MPS/177	CPR 1292-1301/299 LIST OF MPS/7 HP I/464	CPR 1401-05/292 HP I/464	CPR 1338-40/137 LIST OF MPS/101 CPR 1340-43/94 LIST OF MPS/110 CPR 1340-43/155	CFR V/285 LIST OF MPS/120 LIST OF MPS/123
н с	LIS	HP LIS	Н С	C IS IS	CF LIS CF
07/11/93 03/11/97 12/11/97 17/09/97	20/11/02 28/11/70 13/10/72 16/10/74 06/11/92 25/07/17	14/03/84 17/09/97 10/10/98	06/04/71	12/12/72 20/04/37 28/07/38 03/02/38 08/09/40 20/01/40 15/03/41	20/04/42 22/11/43 22/11/43 16/11/44 16/11/44 07/06/44
1393 1397 1397 1397	1302 1370 1372 1374 1317	1297 1298 1384 1397	1403 1404 1371	1372 1337 1338 1338 1340 1340 1341	1342 1343 1344 1344 1344 1346 1346
YKS YKS YKS	KEN KEN VES CONS	WAR&LEC WAR LAN LAN LAN	LAN LAN	LAN LAN LAN LAN LAN	LAN HEF HEF&WELSH MARCH HEF HEF HEF HEF
SHERIFF SHERIFF PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF	Shekiff Taxer Knight of Shire Sheriff Knight of Shire Linder-Sheriff	UNDER-SHERIFY ARRAYER SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE UNDER-SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR UNDER-SHERIFF PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE/ARRAY KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER	TAXER SHERIFF ESCHEATOR SHERIFF ESCHEATOR KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE
PYKERYNG PYKERYNG PYKERYNG PICKERING	PYMPE PYMPE PYMPE QUEEN OF ENGLAND QUEEN OF ENGLAND	RABAZ RABAY OF NTH RABAZ RADCLYF RADCLIFFE PADECLIFFE	RADECLIFF RADCLYFF RADCLIFFE RADCLIFFE RADECLYFF, SON OF JOHN	RADCLYF THE YOUNGER RADECLYVE RADECLYF RADECLIF RADECLIF RADECLIF RADECLIF, SHERIFF OF LANCASTER	RADCLIF, SHERIFF OF LANCASHIRE RADENORE RADENORE RADENORE RADENORE RADENORE RADENORE RADENORE
		DE DE	DE	N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N	E E E E E E E E E E E E E E E E E E E
JAMES JAMES JAMES JAMES	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM ANNE ISABELLA	STEPHEN STEPHEN STEPHEN RALPH RALPH	RALPH RALPH RALPH RALPH RICHARD	RICHARD ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT	ROBERT WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM
966/S/D 966/S/D 966/R/D 966/K/D	968/S/D 968/S/D 968/S/D 968/S/D 970/S/D	970.5/S/D 970.5/K/D 971.S/D 971.K/D 971.K/D	971/S/D 971/A/D 971/K/D 972/S/D	972/E/D 973/S/D 973/P/D 973/P/D 973/P/D 973/T/D	973/T/D 974/S/D 974/E/D 974/E/D 974/K/D 974/K/D

CPR 1361-64/67 LIST OF MPS/165 CPR 1364-67/364-5 CPR 1364-67/430 LIST OF MPS/168	LIST OF MPS/170 CPR 1370-74/120 LIST OF MPS/173 LIST OF MPS/177 LIST OF MPS/179 CPR 1370-74/478	CPR 13/4-7//13/ LIST OF MPS/182 FOEDERA III/11/1045 CPR 1381-85/140-1 CPR 1381-85/591 CPB 1381-85/581	CPR 1396-99/238 LIST OF MPS/214 CPR 1388-92/137 HP I/251 CPR 1396-99/238	CPR 1399-1401/356 CPR 1399-1401/556 CPR 1399-1401/556 HP I/251 CPR 1401-05/358-9 CPR 1401-05/358-9	HF //231 LIST OF MPS/75 LIST OF MPS/88 CPR 1334-38/371 LIST OF MPS/93
03/12/61 04/05/66 26/10/66 10/02/67 01/05/68	03/06/69 12/06/71 24/02/71 12/11/72 13/10/72 21/11/73 26/07/74	06/12/75 12/02/76 02/01/76 08/03/82 29/04/85	20/10/85 20/10/85 27/01/94 01/12/96 12/11/97 16/11/97	99/1/181 18/12/99	11/03/30 19/09/34 16/10/36 11/03/36
1361 1366 1366 1367 1368	1369 1371 1371 1372 1372 1373 1374	1375 1376 1376 1382 1385	1385 1384 1394 1397 1397	1399 1401 1402 1403 1403 1403 1403	1404 1330 1336 1336 1336
805 805 805 805	80F 80F 80F 80F 80F 80F 80F	805 805 805 805 805 805	BDF BDF BDF BDF BDF BDF BDF BDF BDF BDF	805 805 805 805 805 805 805 805	807 0 E V 0 E V E V
PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE	PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER PEACE PEACE APPAVEP	KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF PEACE ESCHEATOR	PEACE ARRAYER PEACE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIKE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE
RAGON RAGOUN RAGOUN RAGOUN	RAGOUN RAGOUN RAGOUN RAGOUN RAGOUN RAGOUN	RAGOUN RAGOUN RAGON RAGON	RAGON RAGON RAGON RAGUN RAGUN	RAGON RAGON RAGON RAGON RAGON	RAGON RALEGH RALEIGH RALEIGH
		DE DE			DE DE
NHOL NHOL NHOL	NHOC NHOC NHOC	JOHN JOHN JOHN REGINALD REGINALD	REGINALD REGINALD REGINALD REGINALD REGINALD	REGINALD REGINALD REGINALD REGINALD REGINALD REGINALD	KEYNOLU JOHN JOHN JOHN
975/P/D 975/K/D 975/A/D 975/A/D 975/K/D	975/K/D 975/K/D 975/K/D 975/K/D 975/K/D 975/K/D	975/P/D 975/K/D 975/A/D 976/P/D 976/P/D	976/K/D 976/K/D 976/K/D 976/S/D 976/F/D 976/F/D	976/P/D 976/P/D 976/P/D 976/S/D 976/A/D 976/A/D	977/K/L 977/K/L 977/K/L 977/K/L

	LIST OF MPS/98 LIST OF MPS/112 CPR 1338-40/502		CPR 1348-50/160	CPR 1348-50/161	CPR 1348-50/517		CFR VI/18	CPR 1348-50/160 CPR 1348-50/161	CFR VI/375	CFR VI/414		LIST OF MPS/162	CPR 1370-74/485			C.76/11 m.27	CFR V/391	CFR V/492			CPR 1301-07/457	LIST OF MPS/19		
25/09/37	26/09/37 29/03/40 20/04/40	10/02/42	10/02/42 10/07/48	30/11/48	28/01/50	28/01/40	28/02/47	10/07/48 30/11/48	26/01/53	26/01/54	30/06/59	06/10/63	22/06/74	26/10/76	22/06/77	26/02/38	01/10/44	03/01/47	10/11/54	01/10/00	22/07/06	30/05/06	14/12/07	
1337	1337 1340 1340	1342	1342 1348	1348	1350	1340	1347	1348 1348	1353	1354	1359	1363	1374	1376	1377	1338	1344	1347	1354	1300	1306	1306	1307	
DEV	DEV DEV DEV	DEV	DEV DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	SOM	SOM	SOM&DOR	SOM	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	
t sheriff	KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE T TAXER	T SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR T PEACE	T PEACE	T PEACE	SHERIFF	TAXER	PEACE	TAXER	TAXER	e sheriff	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	
RALEGH OF BEAUDEPORI	RALEGH RALEE OF HAGYNTON RALEGH OF BEAUDEPORT	RALEGH OF BEAUDEPORT	RALIEGH of BEAUTIPORT RALEGH OF BEAUDEPORT	RALEGH OF BEAUDEPORT	RALEGH OF BEAUDEPORT	RALEE OF CHARLES	RALEGH OF CHARLES	RALEGH OF CHARLES RALEGH OF CHARLES	RALEGH OF	RALEGH OF NETTELCOMBE	RALEGH OF NETELCOMBE	RALEGH	RAULEGH	RALEY	RALEGH	RAGHELY	RALEGH	RALEYE	RALEGH	RALEE	RALEGH	RALEGH	RALEGHE	
DE	DE DE	DE	DE			DE	DE		DE	DE	DE	DE					DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	
NHOL	NHOF NHOF	NHOL	NHOC	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOR	NHOP	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	
0/S/L/6	977/K/P For reference 977/T/D	0/S/L/6	977/E/D 977/P/D	0/4/778	0/1/L/D	977.5/S/D	977.5/T/D	977.5/P/D 977.5/P/D	978/T/D	978/T/D	978/S/D	978/K/L	979/A/L	Q/S/6/6	0/S/6/6	980/A/L	980/T/L	980/T/L	980/S/D	981/S/D	981/T/D	981/K/D	981/S/D	

CPR 1307-13/23 CFR V/286 CFR V/436 CPR 1348-50/517	CPR 1381-85/248 CPR 1388-92/136 CPR 1388-92/139 CPR 1388-92/343	LIST OF MPS/139	LIST OF MPS/145 LIST OF MPS/147 LIST OF MPS/153 CPR 1361-64/64 LIST OF MPS/156 CFR VI/375 CFR VI/375 CFR VI/46 LIST OF MPS/149 LIST OF MPS/151	CPR 1399-1401/565
28/11/07 20/04/42 18/11/45 16/01/47 28/01/50	2011/12/82 21/12/82 30/11/88 15/07/89 10/11/89 28/06/90	22/02/92 18/10/92 13/01/52	28/04/54 12/11/55 03/12/58 15/05/60 21/03/61 24/01/53 26/01/53 26/01/54 01/08/57 17/04/57 05/02/58 01/10/59 29/09/69 15/11/93 01/12/96 01/12/96	
1307 1345 1345 1347 1350	1380 1382 1389 1389 1389	1392 1392 1352	1354 1355 1355 1355 1355 1355 1358 1358 1358	1401 1403
DEV DEV DEV DEV DEV	WAR&LEC WAR WAR WAR WAR WAR	WAR&LEC DEV NFK	NFK NFK NFK NFK NFK NFK NFK NFK NFK SFK VES VVES VVES VVES VVES VVES CUL CUL CUL CUL CUL CUL CUL	WES YKS
TAXER TAXER TAXER SHERIFF ESCHEATOR PEACE	ESCHEALOR SHERIFF PEACE ESCHEATOR PEACE PFACE	ESCIFICATOR SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF TAXER TAXER TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF	PEACE SHERIFF
RALEGH RALEGH RALEGH RALEGH RALEGH RALEGH	RATEGH RATEGH RATEGH RATEGH RALEE RALEE RALEE	RALEGH RALEGH RATLESDEN	RATLESDEN RATLESDEN RATLESDEN RATLESDEN RATLESDEN REDHAM REDHAM REDMAN OF KENDALE REDMAN OF KENDALE REDMAN REDMAN REDMAN REDMAN REDEMAN REDEMAN REDEMAN REDEMAN REDEMAN REDEMAN	REDMAN REDMAN
	DE	DE		
THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS JOHN	JOHN JOHN JOHN JOHN JOHN JOHN MATTHEW MATTHEW MATTHEW MATTHEW MATTHEW RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD	RICHARD RICHARD
981/T/D 982/T/D 982/T/D 982/E/D 982/P/D	983/F/D 983/F/D 983/F/D 983/F/D 983/P/D 983/P/D	983/E/D 984/S/D7 985/K/D	985/K/D 985/K/D 985/K/D 985/K/D 985/F/D 986/T/L 986/T/L 986/T/L 986/T/L 986/T/L 986/S/D 988/S/D 988/S/D 988/S/D 988/S/D 988/S/D 988/S/D 988/S/D	988/P/D 988/S/D

CPR 1401-05/284 HP I/728 HP I/506 HP I/506	HP //2006 HP //506 CPR 1399-1401/561 CPR 1399-1401/564 CPB 1309-1401/5064	CPR 1399-1401/209-13 CPR 1399-1401/564 CPR 1399-1401/561 CPR 1399-1401/561 CPR 1399-1401/564	CPR 1399-1401/564 CPR 1401-05/287-91 CPR 1401-05/358-9 CPR 1401-05/287-91 LIST OF MPS/197 LIST OF MPS/199 HP I/550	HP I/550 HP I/550 HP I/550 CPR 1399-1401/558 CPR 1399-1401/563 CPR 1399-1401/565 CPR 1399-1401/565 CPR 1399-1401/565 CPR 1399-1401/563 CPR 1399-1401/563 CPR 1399-1401/565
17/01/90	2//01/94 15/05/97 22/01/97 28/11/99 28/11/99	18/12/99	16/10/14 16/09/81 07/05/82 07/11/93 20/01/93	27/01/95 22/01/97 17/09/97 28/11/99 28/11/99 28/11/99
1403 1406 1411 1415 1390	1397 1397 1399 1399	1399 1400 1401 1401 1401	1401 1403 1403 1314 1381 1382 1393	1395 1397 1397 1399 1399 1399 1401 1401 1401
YKS(W) YKS CUL NFK NFK	NFK NFK NFK SFK SFK SFK	NFK CAM&HUN SFK NFK NFK SFK	SFK NFK NFK SFK NTT NTT DBY&NTT NTT	NTT NTT NTT NTT DBY VAR VAR VTT VAR NTT
ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE PEACE	ARRAYER SHERIFF PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE	PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE
REDEMAN REDMAYNE REDMAN REDMAN REES	REES REES REES REES REES REES REES	REES REES REES REES REES REES	REES REES REES REFHAM REMPSTON REMPSTON REMMESTON REMPSTON	REMPSTON REMPSTON REMPSTON REMPSTON REMPSTON REMPSTON REMPSTON REMPSTON REMPSTON REMPSTON
			DE	
RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM RICHER THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS
988/A/D 988/K/D 988/S/D 988/S/D 989/K/D	0/8/98/ 0/8/68 0/8/68 0/9/686 0/9/686	989/A/D 989/P/D 0/9/989 0/9/9 0/9/989	989/P/D 989/A/D 989/A/D 980/S/D 991/K/D 991/S/D 991/S/D	991/K/D 991/K/D 991/P/D 991/P/D 991/P/D 991/P/D 991/P/D 991/A/D 991/A/D

CPR 1401-05/137-8 CFR IX/226 CPR 1381-85/428	CPR 1385-89/385 HP I/292 HP I/292	CPR 1388-92/342 HP I/292 CPR 1381-85/588-91	CPR 1396-99/234 CPR 1399-1401/561 CPR 1399-1401/209-13 CPR 1399-1401/561 HP I/476	CPR 1401-05/137-8 HP I/476 CPR 1401-05/287-91 HP I/476	CPR 1307-13/184 CPR 1313-17/50 LIST OF MPS/I6	LIST OF MPS/128 CFR IX/56 CFR IX/188 CFR IX/229 CFR X/158 CPR 1377-81/514
07/12/80 20/05/84	16/07/87 03/02/88 09/09/88 07/11/90	28/06/90 12/11/90 26/04/85 15/11/89 18/10/92 03/11/97	12/11/97 28/11/99 18/12/99	04/04/07	26/08/09 28/11/13 05/12/30 02/05/22 05/05/47 05/05/47	31/03/48 14/11/77 04/03/80 07/12/80 20/10/85 28/11/86 26/05/80
1402 1380 1384	1387 1388 1390	1390 1390 1385 1389 1392	1397 1399 1399 1401 1401	1402 1402 1403 1404 1307	1309 1313 1330 1330 1347 1347	1348 1377 1380 1380 1380 1385 1380
LEC CON CON	N N N C C C C C C C C C		רוא רוא(ר) רוא(ר) רוא(ר)	nbr Linn Linn Linn Linn Linn	NBL NBL NBL NBL NBL NBL	NBL NFK NFK NFK NFK NFK NFK LIN(H)
ARRAYER TAXER PEACE	PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SUEDIEE	SHERIFF PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF	PEACE PEACE ARRAYER PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF SHERIFF	TAXER TAXER SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER TAXER TAXER SHERIFF TAXER PEACE
REMPSTON RESKYMER ROSKYMER	RESKERE RESKYMER RESKYMER	KESKYWER ROSKIER RESKYMER REDFORD RETFORD RETFORD RETFORD	RETFORD RETFORD RETFORD RETFORD RETFORD	RETFORD RETFORD RETFORD RETFORD RETFORD RETHERY	RETHEBY RETHEBY REYHAM RAYMES REYMES REYMES	REYNHAM REYNHAM REYNHAM REYNHAM REYNHAM REYNHAM ROCHEFORD
		Ð		ц С		
THOMAS JOHN JOHN	NHOL NHOL	JOHN JOHN HENRY HENRY HENRY	HENRY HENRY HENRY HENRY HFNRY	HENRY HENRY HENRY HENRY HENRY	ALAN ALAN ROGER ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT	EDMUND EDMUND EDMUND EDMUND EDMUND EDMUND JOHN
991/A/D 992/T/D 992/P/D	992/P/D 992/K/D 992/K/D	0/S/266 992/A/D 0/S/26 0/S/26 993/S/D	993/P/D 993/P/D 993/P/D 993/P/D	933/A/D 993/A/D 993/A/D 993/A/D 993/S/D	994/T/D 994/T/D 995/S/D 996/K/P 996/S/D	990/10 997/1/D 997/1/D 997/1/D 997/5/D 997/7/D

CPR 1377-81/471-4 CFR 1X/231 CPR 1381-85/140 CPR 1381-85/140 CPR 1381-85/245 CPR 1381-85/245 CPR 1381-85/254	CPR 1381-85/254 CPR 1381-85/588-91 CPR 1381-85/588-91	CPR 1385-9/261 CPR 1381-89/385 CPR 1388-92/343 HP 1/476 HP 1/476 HP 1/476	CPR 1399-1401/560 HP I/476 CPR 1399-1401/560 CPR 1399-1401/561 CPR 1401-05/137-8 CPR 1401-05/293	CPR 1401-05/287-91 CPR 1401-05/287-91 ROT SCOT 1/420 ROT SCOT 1/469 CFR V/51 CFR V/53 CPR 1338-40/138 CPR 1338-40/500 CPR 1340-43/152
20/03/80 07/12/80 08/03/82 08/03/82 21/12/82 21/12/82 20/12/82	20/12/82 26/04/85 26/04/85	25/09/86 02/12/87 28/06/90 12/11/90 21/10/91 27/01/94 17/09/97	28/11/99 06/10/99	06/05/36 08/11/36 08/10/37 12/10/37 06/07/38 20/04/40 15/03/41
1380 1380 1382 1382 1382 1382 1382	1382 1385 1385	1386 1387 1390 1390 1391 1391	1399 1399 1400 1401 1401 1403	1403 1403 1409 1336 1337 1337 1337 1338 1338
(H) רוא (H) רוא (H) רוא רוא (H)	(H) LIN(H) LIN(K)	(ר) (ר) רוא א א (ר) רוא רוא רוא	(H) (H) (H) (H) (H) (H) (H) (H) (H) (H)	LIN(H) LI
ARRAYER TAXER PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE	PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER	ARRAYER PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER	ARRAYER ARRAYER SHERIFF ARRAYER ARRAYER TAXER FEACE/ARRAY TAXER TAXER TAXER
ROCHEFORD ROCHEFORD ROCHEFORD ROCHEFORD ROCHEFORD ROCHEFORD ROCHEFORD YOUNGER	ROCHEFORD ROCHEFORD THE YOUNGER ROCHEFORD THE YOUNGER	ROCHEFORD ROCHEFORD ROCHEFORD ROCHFORD ROCHFORD ROCHFORD ROCHFORD ROCHFORD	ROCHEFORDE ROCHEFORD ROCHEFORDE ROCHEFORDE ROCHEFORD ROCHEFORD ROCHEFORD	ROCHEFORD ROCHEFORD ROCHEFORD ROCHEFORD ROCHEFORD ROCHEFORD ROCHEFORD ROCHEFORD ROCHEFORD ROCHEFORD
H H H H	DE	888		88888888
NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL	NHOL NHOL	NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC	NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC	John John John Saier Saier Saier Saier Saier
For reference For reference For reference For reference For reference 998/P/D	998/P/P 998/A/D 998/A/D	998/A/D For reference 998/P/D 998/K/D 998/K/D 998/K/D	0/A/866 098/N/D 0/8/866 0/9/866 0/4/866 0/8/866 0/8/866	0/L/866 0/A/866 0/A/866 0/L/8666 0/L/8666 0/L/8666 0/L/8666 0/L/8666 0/L/8666 0/L/8666 0/L/8666 0/L/8666

LIST OF MPS/119 CPR 1343-45/394 CPR 1343-45/491 CFR V/493	CPR 1348-50/160 CPR 1354-58/226 ROT SCOT I/781 FOEDERA III/1/440-1 CPR 1361-64/65	CPR 1370-74/240 CPR 1321-24/224 LIST OF MPS/I9 CPR 1327-30/172 LIST OF MPS/81	KUI SCOT 1/249 CPR 1334-38/210 ROT SCOT 1/328 ROT SCOT 1/373 LIST OF MPS/92 ROT SCOT 1/469 ROT SCOT 1/469 CFR 1//480	CFR IV/504 LIST OF MPS/95B LIST OF MPS/100 CFR V/51 CFR V/53 LIST OF MPS/109	CFR V/286 CFR V//90 CPR 1348-50/516
22/11/43 22/11/43 28/04/43 20/07/44 01/06/45 22/01/47 01/10/48 01/10/48	15/07/48 20/02/55 07/08/55 04/08/59 21/03/61	25/08/72 02/12/22 14/1/22 12/10/27 16/03/32	04/01/133 26/07/135 27/03/135 12/08/135 26/05/135 10/02/136 08/11/136 08/11/136	16/12/36 23/09/36 26/09/37 06/10/37 10/10/37	26/07/42 04/11/44 04/11/44 20/07/48 02/02/50
1343 1343 1344 1345 1345 1348	1348 1355 1355 1355 1359	1372 1322 1327 1332	1333 1335 1335 1335 1336 1336 1336	1336 1336 1337 1337 1337	1342 1344 1348 1350
LIN LINSRUT LIN LIN(H) LIN(H) LINSRUT	LIN(H) LIN(H) LIN(H)	LIN(K) HAM HAM HAM	HAM HAM VIL HAM HAM	HAM VIL HAM HAM VIL	CON WIL CON WIL
SHERIFF ESCHEATOR KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE PEACE TAXER SHERIFF ESCHEATOR	PEACE PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER PEACE	PEACE TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER	TAXER TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER SHERIFF ESCHEATOR TAXER PEACE
ROCHEFORD ROCHEFORD ROCHEFORD ROCHEFORD ROCHEFORD ROCHEFORD ROCHEFORD ROCHEFORD	ROCHEFORD ROCHEFORD ROCHEFORD ROCHEFORD ROCHEFORD	ROCHEFORD ROCHE ROCHES ROCHES ROCHES	ROCHES ROCHES ROCHES ROCHES ROCHE ROCHES POCHES	ROCHES ROCHES ROCHES ROCHES ROCHES ROCHES	ROCHE ROCHES ROCHES ROCHE ROCHE
			N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N	N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N	A A DE DE DE DE DE DE DE DE DE DE DE DE DE
SAIER SAIER SAIER SAIER SAIER SAIER SAIER	SAIER SAIER SAIER SAIER SAIER	SAIER JOHN JOHN JOHN	NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC	NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL	NHOL NHOL NHOL
999/E/D 999/E/D 999/P/D 999/P/D 999/T/D 999/S/D	0/4/666 0/8/666 0/8/666	999/P/D 1000/T/D 1000/K/D 1000/T/D 1000/K/D	1000/A/D 1000/P/D 1000/A/D 1000/A/D 1000/A/D 1000/A/D	1000/T/D 1000/K/D 1000/K/D 1000/T/D 1000/T/D 1000/K/D	1000/7/D 1000/S/D 1000/E/D 1000/7/D 1000/P/D

CPR 1350-54/92		FOEDERA III/I/243	CPR 1354-58/122	CPR 1361-64/63	CPR 1381-85/85	LIST OF MPS/198	CPR 1381-85/141	CPR 1381-85/251	LIST OF MPS/200	LIST OF MPS/202	LIST OF MPS/205	LIST OF MPS/210		HP I/683	HP I/683	CPR 1396-99/95	HP I/683	CPR 1399-1401/209-13	HP I/683				CPR 1388-92/136	HP 1/586			CPR 1334-38/210	ROT SCOT 1/328	ROT SCOT 1/373	ROT SCOT 1/406	LIST OF MPS/95B	CFR V/3	CFR V/51	CFR V/52		CPR 1338-40/137
28/05/51	10/90/01	24/05/52	02/07/54	20/03/61	14/12/81	16/09/81	08/03/82	20/12/82	07/05/82	06/10/82	23/02/83	29/04/84	07/11/90	12/11/90	27/01/94	28/06/96	22/01/97	18/12/99	06/10/99	15/02/27	14/05/27	18/11/87	15/07/89	03/11/91	01/12/96	17/09/35	26/07/35	27/03/35	12/08/35	10/02/36	23/09/36	06/03/37	06/10/37	10/10/37	10/09/38	06/07/38
1351	1351	1352	1354	1361	1381	1381	1382	1382	1382	1382	1383	1384	1390	1390	1394	1396	1397	1399	1399	1327	1327	1387	1389	1391	1396	1335	1335	1335	1335	1336	1336	1337	1337	1337	1338	1338
WIL WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	DEV	GLS	SOM&DOR	SOM	SOM	SOM&DOR	SOM&DOR	SOM	SOM	SOM	SOM	SOM	SOM	SOM	SOM	SOM&DOR	NOS
PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	PEACE/ARRAY
ROCHES	ROCHE	ROCHE	ROCHES	ROCHES	ROCHES	ROCHES	ROCHES	ROCHES	ROCHES	ROCHES	ROCHES	ROCHES	ROCHES	ROCHES	ROCHES	ROCHES	ROCHES	ROCHE	ROCHES	RODDE	RODEBERGH	RODENEYE	RODENAY	RODENEY	RODENEYE	RODENEYE	RUDENEYE	RODENEYE	RODENEYE	RODENEYE	RODENEYE	RODENEYE	RODENEYE	RODENEYE	RODENEYE	RODENEYE
DE	DELA	DE LA	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE									DE					DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE
NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOP	NHOL.	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOP	NHOL	NHOP	NHOP	NHOL	NHOP	NHOP	NHOL	NHOL	ROGER	THOMAS	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOP	VVALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER
1000/P/D	1000/A/D	1000/A/D	1000/P/D	1000/P/L	1001/P/D	1001/K/D	1001/P/D	1001/P/D	1001/K/D	1001/K/D	1001/K/D	1001/K/D	1001/S/D	1001/K/D	1001/K/D	1001/P/D	1001/K/D	1001/A/D	1001/K/D	1002/S/D	1003/S/D	1004/S/D	1004/P/D	1004/K/D	1004/S/D	1005/S/D	1005/P/D	1005/A/D	1005/A/D	1005/A/D	1005/K/D	1005/T/D	1005/T/D	1005/T/D	1005/S/D	1005/P/D

	CPR 1343-45/78	CPR 1343-45/396	CFR VI/5	LIST OF MPS/140	CFR VI/375	CPR 1354-58/62	CFR VI/414	CPR 1354-58/555	CPR 1358-61/68	LIST OF MPS/151		ROT SCOT 1/328	ROT SCOT 1/439	ROT SCOT I/532	ROT SCOT 1/594			CPR 1343-45/67	CPR 1343-45/396	ROT SCOT 1/664	CPR 1348-50/160	LIST OF MPS/144	CFR VIII/111	CFR VIII/126	CPR 1374-77/152-3	CFR VIII/388		CPR 1358-61/420	CPR 1364-67/430		CFR VIII/127	CFR VIII/112	CPR 1370-74/398	CPR 1374-77/137	LIST OF MPS/187	CFR IX/148
20/02/40	20/02/43	20/07/44	08/03/47	13/01/52	26/01/53	20/06/54	26/01/54	10/08/57	20/02/58	05/02/58	03/11/35	27/03/35	24/07/36	15/05/38	21/06/40	07/10/42	07/10/42	10/02/43	20/07/44	28/08/45	10/07/48	28/04/54	28/03/71	08/06/71	24/05/75	04/03/77	05/11/79	22/05/60	10/02/67	05/11/71	08/06/71	28/03/71	20/11/73	06/12/75	13/10/77	27/05/79
1340	1343	1344	1347	1352	1353	1354	1354	1357	1358	1358	1335	1335	1336	1338	1340	1342	1342	1343	1344	1345	1348	1354	1371	1371	1375	1377	1379	1360	1367	1371	1371	1371	1373	1375	1377	1379
SOM&DOR	SOM	SOM	SOM	SOM	SOM	SOM	SOM	SOM	SOM	SOM	YKS	YKS(N)	YKS	YKS	YKS	YKS	YKS	YKS	YKS(W)	NBL,YKS	YKS(E)	CUL	SOM	WIL	HAM	HAM	HAM	YKS	YKS(W)	YKS	YKS	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS	YKS(W)
SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	PEACE	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	PEACE(SPECIAL)	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	ARRAYER	TAXER	SHERIFF	PEACE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER
RODENEYE	RODENEYE	RODENEYE	RODENEY	RODENEYE	RODENEYE	RODENEYE	RODENEYE	RODENEYE	RODENEYE	RODENEYE	ROKEBY	ROKEBY	ROKEBY	ROKEBY	ROKEBY	ROKEBY	ROKEBY	ROKEBY	ROKEBY	ROKEBY	ROKEBY	ROKEBY	ROMESEYE	ROMESEYE	ROMESEYE	ROMESEYE	ROMSEYE	ROOS	ROOS	ROS OF INGMANTHORP	ROOS	ROOS	ROOS	ROOS OF INGMANTHORP	ROOS OF INGMANTHORP	ROOS
DE	DE	DE	DE	DE		DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	Ш	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE			DE	DE	DE			DE	DE	DE	DE
WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WAI TER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT
1005/S/D	1005/P/D	1005/P/D	1005/T/D	1005/K/D	1005/17/D	1005/P/D	1005/T/D	1005/P/D	1005/P/D	1005/K/D	1006/S/D	1006/A/D	1006/A/D	1006/A/D	1006/A/D	1006/S/D	1006/E/D	1006/P/D	1006/P/D	1006/A/D	1006/P/D	1006/K/D	1007/T/D	1007/T/D	1007/A/D	1007/1/D	1007/S/D	1008/P/D	1008/A/D	1008/S/D	1008/T/D	1008/T/D	1008/P/D	1008/P/D	1008/K/D	1008/T/D

•

ROS OF INGMANTHORP ARRAYER YKS(W) ROOS OF INGMANTHORP ARRAYER YKS(N) ROOS OF INGMANTHORP KNIGHT OF SHIRE YKS ROSSALE ARRAYER SHIRE SHR, STR ROSSALE PEACE SHR
KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE
ROSHALE KNIGHI OF SHIKE ROSSALE SHERIFF ROSHALE TAXER
SHIRE
KNIGHT OF
ROTHEWELL ARRAYER BRK
ROTHEWELL SHERIFF
ROOS PEACE
ROUS KNIGHT OF SHIRE
ROUS KNIGHT OF SHIRE
ROUS ARRAYER
ROUS ARRAYER
ROUS KNIGHT OF SHIRE
ROUS KNIGHT OF SHIRE
ROUS KNIGHT OF SHIRE
ROUS ARRAYER
ROUS ARRAYER
ROUS KNIGHT OF SHIRE
ROUS KNIGHT OF SHIRE
ROUS UNDER-SHERIFF
ROUS PEACE
ROUS PEACE

CPR 1367-70/418	CFR VIII/192	CFR VIII/240	CFR VIII/268	CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/38-40	CFR IX/143	CPR 1377-81/512	CPR 1377-81/471-4	LIST OF MPS/194	LIST OF MPS/50	LIST OF MPS/51		CPR 1321-24/96-7	CPR 1321-24/45	CPR 1324-27/216-8	CFR VIII/389	CFR IX/148	CFR IX/186	CFR IX/238	CFR X/18	CPR 1381-85/588-91		CPR 1388-92/137	CPR 1388-92/341	HP 1/438	CPR 1388-92/526	HP I/438	HP I/438	HP I/438	CPR 1396-99/97	CPR 1396-99/230	HP I/438	HP 1/438	CPR 1399-1401/559	CPR 1399-1401/209-13
06/02/70 20/06/70	24/12/72	29/01/74	14/11/74	29/04/77	01/07/77	27/05/79	26/05/80	20/03/80	16/01/80	25/04/16	29/07/16	28/10/21	25/03/22	02/01/22	25/12/25	04/03/77	27/05/79	04/03/80	28/01/81	28/11/83	29/04/85	04/01/87	15/07/89	28/06/90	12/11/90	14/02/92	20/01/93	27/01/94	27/01/95	01/03/97	06/08/97	22/01/97	17/09/97	28/11/99	18/12/99
1370 1370	1372	1374	1374	1377	1377	1379	1380	1380	1380	1316	1316	1321	1322	1322	1325	1377	1379	1380	1381	1383	1385	1387	1389	1390	1390	1392	1393	1394	1395	1397	1397	1397	1397	1399	1399
WAR&LEC WOR	WAR	WAR	WAR	WAR	WAR	WAR	WAR	WAR	WAR	STS	STS	WAR&LEC	LEC,WAR	WAR	STS	HRT	нкт	HRT	нкт	нкт	нкт	ESS&HRT	нкт	нкт	нкт	нкт	нкт	нкт	нкт						
ESCHEATOR PEACE	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER
ROUS	ROUS	ROUS	ROUS	ROUS	ROUS	ROUS	ROUS	ROUS	ROUS	ROUS	ROUS	ROUS	ROUS	ROUS	ROUS	RUGGEWYNE	RUGEWYN	RUGEWYN	RUGGEWYN	RIGWYN OF STONDON	RUGEWYN	RUGEWYN	RIGEWYN	RIGEWEYN	RUGGEWYN	RIGGEWYN	RUGGEWYN	RUGGEWYN	RUGGEWYN	RYGGEWYN	RYGEWYN	RUGGEWYN	RUGGEWYN	RYGGEWYN	RIGGEWYN
										Щ	Ē	Ц	Ц	Е	DE																				
NHOL	NHOL	NHOP	NHOP	NHON	NHOP	NHOL	NHOL	NHON	NHON	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOC	NHOL	NHOL
1012/E/D	1012/T/L	1012/T/L	1012/T/L	1012/A/L	1012/A/I	1012/T/L	1012/P/L	1012/A/L	1012/K/L	1013/K/P	1013/K/P	1013/S/D	1013/A/D	1013/A/D	1013/A/L	1014/T/D	1014/T/D	1014/T/D	1014/T/D	1014/T/D	1014/A/D	1014/S/D	1014/P/D	1014/P/D	1014/K/D	1014/P/D	1014/K/D	1014/K/D	1014/K/D	1014/P/D	1014/P/D	1014/K/D	1014/K/D	1014/P/D	1014/A/D

CPR 1399-1401/559 CPR 1401-05/287-91	LIST OF MPS/95B	LIST OF MPS/96		LIST OF MPS/109	LIST OF MPS/113	LIST OF MPS/113		LIST OF MPS/124	LIST OF MPS/126				CPR 1292-1301/613		CFR X/116	CFR X/217		CPR 139'I-96/436		CPR 1396-99/228	CPR 1396-99/435	CPR 1399-1401/559	CPR 1399-1401/209-13		CPR 1399-1401/559	CPR 1399-1401/559	HP 1/398	CPR 1401-05/440	CPR 1401-05/287-91	CPR 1401-05/358-9	HP 1/398		
26/03/36	23/09/36	13/01/37	30/07/39	13/10/39	29/03/40	29/03/40	24/06/45	11/09/46	14/01/48	22/04/17			04/11/01		06/12/85	10/03/88	07/11/90	18/06/94	09/11/95	27/07/97	14/11/98	28/11/99	18/12/99										01/07/22
1401 1403 1336	1336	1337	1339	1339	1340	1340	1345	1346	1348	1317	1294	1294	1301	1293	1385	1388	1390	1394	1395	1397	1398	1399	1399	1400	1400	1401	1402	1403	1403	1403	1404	1406	1322
HRT HRT SHR&STS	SHR	STS	SHR&STS	STS	SHR	STS	STS	STS	STS	NFK&SFK	RUT	HEF	HEF	HEF	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	WOR
PEACE ARRAYER SHERIEE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	UNDER-SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	UNDER-SHERIFF	SHERIFF	TAXER	SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	PEACE	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF
RYGGEWYN RIGGEWYN RIIGEI E	RUGGELEYE	RUGGELEYE	RUGGELEYE	RUGGELEYE	RUGGELEY	RUGGELEY	RUGGELEYE	RUGGELE	RUGGELEYE	RUNGETON	RUS	RUS, SON OF ROGER LE RUS	ROUS	RUS	RUSSELL	RUSSELL	RUSSELL	RUSSELL	RUSSELL	RUSSELL	RUSSELL	RUSSELL	RUSSELL	RUSSELL	RUSSELL	RUSSELL	RUSSELL	RUSSELL	RUSSELL	RUSSELL	RUSSELL	RUSSELL	RUSSEL
ц С	u u u u u	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	Е	Ē	Ц	Ц																			
NHOL	SIMON	SIMON	SIMON	SIMON	SIMON	SIMON	SIMON	SIMON	SIMON	WILLIAM	GEOFFREY	NHOL	NHOL	ROGER	MAURICE	MAURICE	MAURICE	MAURICE	MAURICE	MAURICE	MAURICE	MAURICE	MAURICE	MAURICE	MAURICE	MAURICE	MAURICE	MAURICE	MAURICE	MAURICE	MAURICE	MAURICE	NICHOLAS
1014/P/D 1014/A/D	1015/K/D	1015/K/D	1015/S/D	1015/K/D	1015/K/D	1015/K/D	1015/S/D	1015/K/D	1015/K/D	1016/S/D	1017/S/D	1017.25/S/	1017.25/T/	1017.5/S/D	1018/T/D	1018/T/D	1018/S/D	1018/P/D	1018/S/D	1018/P/D	1018/P/D	1018/P/D	1018/A/D	1018/S/D	1018/P/D	1018/P/D	1018/K/D	1018/A/D	1018/A/D	1018/A/D	1018/K/D	1018/S/D	1019/S/D

CPR 1321-24/224	CDB 1313 45(400	CFR 1343-43/490			CDD 13/8_50/516		CPR 1388-92/13/	CPR 1388-92/138	CPR 1388-92/342	CPR 1391-96/292	CPR 1391-96/441	HP I/719	CPR 1396-99/228		CPR 1399-1401/566	CPR 1399-1401/566	CPR 1399-1401/566	CPR 1399-1401/566	CPR 1361-64/529		CPR 1370-74/102	CFR VIII/229	CFR VIII/269		CFR IX/57		CFR IX/230			CPR 1317-21/99	CPR 1317-21/459	CPR 1321-24/96-7	CPR 1324-27/228	CPR 1324-27/216-8	LIST OF MPS/58
02/12/22 0		C 24/20/01	-	11/11/4/				-			18/06/94 0		-		28/11/99 0	U	U			_					-			03/05/15	03/08/17				-	-	18/11/25 L
1322	1323	1345 1346	1340	1347	1360	0001	1389	1389	1390	1392	1394	1395	1397	1398	1399	1400	1401	1401	1364	1370	1371	1373	1374	1375	1377	1379	1380	1315	1317	1318	1320	1322	1325	1325	1325
WOR	WOR	WIL WIL				WIL	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL						
TAXER	SHERIFF	PEACE	IAXER	SHEKIFF	ESCHEALOR	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	UNDER-SHERIFF	ARRAYER	TAXER	TAXER	ESCHEATOR	TAXER	ESCHEATOR	TAXER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	PEACE(SPECIAL)	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE
RUSSELL OF STRINGESHAM	RUSSELL	RUSSEL	RUSSELL	RUSSELL	RUSSEL	RUSSELL	RUSSELL	RUSSELL	RUSSELL	RUSSELL	RUSSELL	RUSSELL	RUSSELL	RUSSELL	RUSSELL	RUSSELL	RUSSELL	RUSSELL	RUTHALE	RUYHALE	RUAL	RUYHALE	RUYHALE	RYHALE	RUYHALE	RYHALE THE ELDER	RYHALE 'LE PIER'	RYDEL	RYDELL	RIDEL	RYDEL	RIDEL	RYDEL	RIDEL	RYDEL
																			DE	DE		DE		DE											
NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM
1019/T/D	1019/S/D	1020/P/D	1020/T/D	1020/S/D	1020/E/D	1020/P/D	1021/P/D	1021/P/D	1021/P/D	1021/P/D	1021/P/D	1021/K/D	1021/P/D	1021/S/D	1021/P/D	1021/P/D	1021/P/D	1021/P/D	1022/P/D	1022/S/D	1022/A/D	1022/T/D	1022/T/D	1022/E/D	1022/T/D	1022/E/D	1022/T/D	1023/S/D	1023/S/D	1023/P/D	1023/P/D	1023/A/D	1023/P/D	1023/A/D	1023/K/D

CPR 1324-27/220-1 CPR 1281-92/265	CPR 1307-13/54	CPR 1307-13/184		CPR 1370-74/106	CPR 1374-77/139	LIST OF MPS/183	FOEDERA III/II/1045	CPR 1377-81/45	CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/38-40		CPR 1377-81/512	CPR 1377-81/471-4	CPR 1377-81/510	CPR 1377-81/572	CPR 1381-85/142	CPR 1381-85/253	LIST OF MPS/207	CPR 1381-85/347	CPR 1381-85/502	CPR 1381-85/588-91	CPR 1385-89/81	CPR 1385-9/387	CPR 1388-92/342	CPR 1391-96/438	CPR 1391-96/728	CPR 1391-96/729	CPR 1396-99/99	CPR 1396-99/233	CPR 1399-1401/564	CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1401-05/287-91		CFR X/48
24/01/26	17/03/08	26/08/09	06/03/10	28/10/71	06/12/75	12/02/76	02/01/76	02/07/77	29/04/77	01/07/77	18/10/80	26/05/80	20/03/80	22/04/80	20/02/81	09/03/82	20/12/82	26/10/83	12/01/84	14/02/85	26/04/85	07/04/86	10/07/87	28/06/90	08/06/94	08/05/96	13/05/96	13/05/97	12/11/97	28/11/99	18/12/99	18/12/99		01/12/18	27/05/84
1326 1287	1308	1309	1310	1371	1375	1376	1376	1377	1377	1377	1380	1380	1380	1380	1381	1382	1382	1383	1384	1385	1385	1386	1387	1390	1394	1396	1396	1397	1397	1399	1399	1399	1403	1318	1384
NBL LIN	LIN	LIN	LIN	HAM(IOW)	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM(IOW)	HAM	HAM	HAM(IOW)	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	WIL	GLS						
						: SHIRE												: SHIRE																	
ARRAYER PEACE	PEACE	TAXER	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	TAXER
RYDEL RYF	! >-	• >-	RYE	RYNGEBOURNE	RYNGEBORN	RYNGBOURN	RYNGEBOURN	RYNGEBORN	RYNGEBOURNE	RYNGEBOURNE	RYNGEBOURNE	RYNGEBOURNE	RYNGEBOURNE	RYNGEBOURNE	RYNGEBOURNE	RYNGEBURN	RYNGEBURN	RYNGEBOURNE	RYNGEBOURNE	RYNGEBORNE	RYNGEBOURNE	RYNGEBORN	RENGEBOURNE	RYNGEBORN	RYNGEBOURNE	RYNGEBOURNE	RYNGEBOURNE	RYNGEBOURNE	RYNGEBOURNE	RYNGEBOURNE	RYNGEBORN	RYNGEBOURN	RYNGEBOURNE	RYSUM	RYVER
	DE RY					Υ Έ	£	£	£	R	R	R	æ	DE	£	DER		æ	æ	œ	œ	œ	œ	œ	œ	œ	œ	œ	œ	œ	Ľ	Ľ	œ		DELA
WILLIAM RANI II PH	RANULPH	RANUI PH	RANULPH	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WALTER	HENRY
1023/A/D	1024/P/D	1024/T/D	1024/S/D	1025/P/D	1025/P/D	1025/K/D	1025/A/D	1025/P/D	1025/A/D	1025/A/D	1025/S/D	1025/P/D	1025/A/D	1025/A/D	1025/P/D	1025/P/D	1025/P/D	1025/K/D	1025/P/D	1025/P/D	1025/A/D	1025/P/D	1025/A/D	1025/P/D	1025/P/D	1025/P/D	1025/P/D	1025/P/D	1025/P/D	1025/P/D	1025/A/D	1025/A/D	1025/A/D	1026/S/D	1027/T/D

CPR 1388-92/135	CPR 1391-96/436	HP 1/398					CPR 1350-54/87		LIST OF MPS/44	CPR 1313-17/350	CPR 1313-17/433	CPR 1324-27/8-11	LIST OF MPS/60				FOEDERA III/I/221	FOEDERA III/I/415	FOEDERA III/I/440-1	LIST OF MPS/170	LIST OF MPS/174	CPR 1374-77/152-3		LIST OF MPS/157	LIST OF MPS/165		CPR 1364-67/430	LIST OF MPS/169	LIST OF MPS/172	CPR 1377-81/47	CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/38-40	LIST OF MPS/186	CFR VIII/388
15/07/89 21/10/91	18/06/94	27/01/94	03/11/99	15/01/41	01/09/43	01/09/43	15/03/51	16/11/14	09/09/14	01/09/15	12/02/16	01/08/24	14/12/26	29/11/18	22/10/50	16/10/51	15/06/51	12/01/59	04/08/59	01/05/68	24/02/71	24/05/75	25/04/47	24/01/61	20/01/65	16/11/66	10/02/67	01/05/68	03/06/69	06/07/77	29/04/77	01/07/77	13/10/77	04/03/77
1389 1391	1394	1394	1399	1341	1343	1343	1351	1314	1314	1315	1316	1324	1326	1318	1350	1351	1351	1359	1359	1368	1371	1375	1347	1361	1365	1366	1367	1368	1369	1377	1377	1377	1377	1377
GLS GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	WIL	DEV	DEV	WIL	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	YKS	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	MIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	SSX	SSX	SRY&SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM
PEACE SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	PEACE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER
RYVERE RYVFR	RYVERE	RYVER	RYVER	RYVERE, SON OF RICHARD	RYVERE	RYVERE	RYVERE OF HEYWORTH	RIVERE	RYVERE	RYVERE	RYVERE	RYVERE	RYVER	RITHRE	RYVERE	RYVERE	RYVERE	RYVERE	RYVERE	RYVER	RYVER	RYVERE	SAKEVILLE	SAKEVILL	SAKEVYLL	SAKEVILE	SAKEVILL	SAKEVILLE	SAKEVYLE	SAKEVILL	SAKEVILL	SAKEVILL	SAKEVILLE	SAKEWLE
DELA	DELA	DELA	DE LA	DE LA	DELA	DELA	DELA	DE LA	DELA	DELA	DELA	DE LA	DELA	DE	DELA	DELA	DE LA	DE LA	DE LA	DELA	DE LA	DE LA		DE										
HENRY HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	NHOL	NHOP	NHOL	NHOL	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	ROBERT	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	ANDREW	ANDREW	ANDREW	ANDREW	ANDREW	ANDREW	ANDREW	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS
1027/P/D	1027/P/D	1027/K/D	1027/S/D	1028/S/D	1028/S/D	1028/E/D	1028/P/L	1030/S/D	1030/K/D	1030/A/D	1030/A/D	1030/A/D	1030/K/D	1031/S/D	1032/E/D	1032/S/D	1032/A/D	1032/A/D	1032/A/D	1032/K/L	1032/K/P	1032/A/P	1033/S/D7	1034/K/D	1034/K/D	1034/S/D	1034/A/D	1034/K/D	1034/K/D	1035/P/D	1035/A/D	1035/A/D	1035/K/D	1035/T/D

LIST OF MPS/188	LIST OF MPS/190	CFR IX/163	CFR IX/142		CPR 1377-81/513	CPR 1377-81/471-4	LIST OF MPS/195	CPR 1381-85/86	CPR 1381-85/142	CPR 1381-85/252	LIST OF MPS/199	LIST OF MPS/201	LIST OF MPS/206	LIST OF MPS/203	LIST OF MPS/208	LIST OF MPS/211	CFR X/71	CPR 1385-89/81	CPR 1381-85/588-91	LIST OF MPS/214	HP 1/272	HP I/272	CPR 1385-9/387		CPR 1385-89/136	CPR 1385-89/343	CPR 1391-96/435	HP I/272	HP I/643	CPR 1391-96/727	HP I/643	HP I/643	CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1401-05/358-9
20/10/78	24/04/79	08/08/79	27/05/79	25/11/80	26/05/80	20/03/80	05/11/80	14/12/81	09/03/82	20/12/82	07/05/82	06/10/82	26/10/83	23/02/83	29/04/84	12/11/84	16/12/84	18/09/85	26/04/85	20/10/85	01/10/86	88/60/60	13/06/88	15/11/89	15/07/89	28/06/90	18/06/94	27/01/94	27/01/94	08/07/95	27/01/95	17/09/97	18/12/99	18/12/99	18/12/99	
1378	1379	1379	1379	1380	1380	1380	1380	1381	1382	1382	1382	1382	1383	1383	1384	1384	1384	1385	1385	1385	1386	1388	1388	1389	1389	1390	1394	1394	1394	1395	1395	1397	1399	1399	1399	1403
BKM	BKM	BKM	SSX	BDF&BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	SSX	BDF&BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	SSX	BKM	SSX	SSX	BKM	BKM	SSX	BKM
KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER					
SAKEVYII	SAKFVILL	SAKEVILL	SAKEVYLL	SAKEVYLE	SAKEVILL	SAKEVILL	SAKEVILL	SAKEVYLL	SAKEVYLL	SAKEVILL	SAKEVILL	SAKEVYLLE	SAKEVILL	SAKEVILL	SAKEVYLL	SAKEVYLL	SAKEVYLL	SAKEVYLE	SAKEVILL	SAKEVYLL	SACKVILLE	SACKVILLE	SAKEVYL	SAKEVYLL	SAKEVILLE	SAKEVILL	SAKEVYLL	SAKEVILLE	SAKEVILLE	SAKEVILL	SAKEVILLE	SAKEVILLE	SAKEVYLE	SAKEVYLL	SAKEVYLL	SAKEVILL
THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS
1035/1/10	1030/201	1035/T/D	For reference	1035/S/D	1035/P/D	1035/A/D	1035/K/D	1035/P/D	1035/P/D	1035/P/D	1035/K/D	1035/K/D	1035/K/D	1035/K/D	1035/K/D	1035/K/D	1035/T/D	1035/P/D	1035/A/D	1035/K/D	1035/K/D	1035/K/D	For reference	1035/S/D	1035/P/D	1035/P/D	1035/P/D	1035/K/D	For reference	1035/P/D	For reference	For reference	1035/A/D	1035/A/D	For reference	1035/A/D

Page 259

CPR 1401-05/287-91 CPR 1401-05/358-9	CFR X/156	CFR XI/139			LIST OF MPS/141	CPR 1354-58/122			CPR 1354-58/226	LIST OF MPS/146	LIST OF MPS/148		FOEDERA III//440-1	CPR 1361-64/64		LIST OF MPS/155	CFR VIII/229	CFR VIII/268		CFR IX/54	CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/38-40	CFR IX/149	CPR 1377-81/471-4	LIST OF MPS/195	CFR IX/226		CPR 1381-85/349	CPR 1381-85/347	CPR 1385-89/82	CPR 1385-89/385	CPR 1388-92/139	CPR 1388-92/343		CPR 1399-1401/558
	28/11/86	12/03/95	03/11/97	09/09/85	23/09/53	20/01/54	10/11/54	10/11/54	08/10/55	12/11/55	17/04/57	01/10/59	04/08/59	21/03/61	23/11/61	24/01/61	06/12/73	14/11/74	04/10/75	14/11/77	29/04/77	01/07/77	27/05/79	20/03/80	05/11/80	07/12/80	01/02/82	12/07/83	23/01/84	14/04/86	06/12/88	10/11/89	28/06/90	24/10/92	
1403 1403	1386	1395	1397	1385	1353	1354	1354	1354	1355	1355	1357	1359	1359	1361	1361	1361	1373	1374	1375	1377	1377	1377	1379	1380	1380	1380	1382	1383	1384	1386	1388	1389	1390	1392	1401
BKM SSX	SSX	SSX	SRY&SSX	WIL	BDF	BDF	BDF&BKM	BDF&BKM	BDF	BDF	BDF	BDF&BKM	BDF	BDF	BDF&BKM	BDF	DBY	DBY	DBY&NTT	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY&NTT	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DBY	DВҮ	DBY&NTT	DBY
ARRAYER ARRAYER	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	PEACE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	TAXER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	ESCHEATOR	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ESCHEATOR	PEACE
SAKEVILL SFKFVYI F	SALERNE	SALERNE	SALERNE	SALESBURY	SALFORD	SALFORD	SALFORD	SALFORD	SALFORD	SALFORD	SALFORD	SALFORD	SALFORD	SALFORD	SALFORD	SALFORD	SALLOWE	SALLOWE	SALLOWE	SALLOO	SALLOWE	SALLOWE	SALLOWE	SALLOWE	SALLOWE	SALLOWE	SALLOWE	SALLOWE	SALLOWE	SALLOWE	SALLOWE	SALLOWE	SALLOWE	SALLOWE	SALLOWE
					DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE		DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE			DE		DE				
THOMAS	NHOL	NHOP	NHOL	NHOL	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM
1035/A/D Eor reference		1036/T/D	1036/S/D	1037/S/D	1038/K/D	1038/P/D	1038/S/D	1038/E/D	1038/P/D	1038/K/D	1038/K/D	1038/S/D	1038/A/D	1038/P/D	1038/S/D	1038/K/D	1039/T/D	1039/T/D	1039/S/D	1039/T/D	1039/A/D	1039/A/D	1039/T/D	1039/A/D	1039/K/D	1039/T/D	1039/E/D	1039/P/D	1039/P/D	1039/P/D	1039/P/D	1039/P/D	1039/P/D	1039/E/D	1039/P/D

LIST OF MPS/77	ROT SCOT I/249	ROT SCOT I/249	ROT SCOT I/249	ROT SCOT 1/308	ROT SCOT 1/328	CFR IV/481	CFR IV/505	CPR 1292-1301/611	CPR 1301-07/277	LIST OF MPS/18	LIST OF MPS/24			CPR 1313-17/50	ROT SCOT 1/361	CPR 1338-40/504	CPR 1338-40/551	CPR 1340-43/152	ROT SCOT I/652	CFR VI/18			LIST OF MPS/138	CFR IX/147	CFR IX/336	CFR X/47		CPR 1399-1401/558	CPR 1377-81/359-60	CFR IX/144	CPR 1381-85/23	LIST OF MPS/198		CPR 1381-85/142	LIST OF MPS/202
11/03/30 03/06/32	04/07/33	04/07/33	04/07/33	24/12/34	27/03/35	07/04/36	16/12/36	24/10/01	06/06/04	28/02/05	20/01/07	23/05/08	05/03/11	28/11/13	10/07/35	22/04/40	21/06/40	15/03/41	12/07/44	10/03/47	24/10/49	24/10/49	09/02/51	27/05/79	02/11/82	27/05/84	11/11/94	24/10/99	18/02/79	27/05/79	20/06/81	16/09/81	24/11/82	09/03/82	06/10/82
1330 1332	1333	1333	1333	1334	1335	1336	1336	1301	1304	1305	1307	1308	1311	1313	1335	1340	1340	1341	1344	1347	1349	1349	1351	1379	1382	1384	1394	1399	1379	1379	1381	1381	1382	1382	1382
YKS VKS	YKS(E)	YKS(N)	YKS(W)	YKS	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS	YKS	YKS	YKS	TRENT (N)	YKS	YKS(W)	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS	YKS(E)	YKS	YKS	YKS	ESS	ESS	ESS	ESS&HRT	ESS	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM
KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE(SPECIAL)	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ESCHEATOR	SHERIFF	TAXER	ARRAYER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	ARRAYER	TAXER	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	PEACE	ARRAYER	TAXER	PEACE(SPECIAL)	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE
SALSO MARISCO	SALTMERSH	SALTMERSH	SALTMERSH	SALTMARSH	SALTMERSH	SALTMERSH	SALTMERSSH	SALVAYN	SALVEYN	SALVAIN	SALVAYN	SALVAYN	SALVEYN	SALVEYN	SALVAYN OF BRUNNEBY	SALVEYN	SALVEYN	SALVAYN	SALVAN	SALVEYN	SALVAYN	SALVAYN	SALVAYN	SAMKYN	SAMKYN	SAMKYN	SAMKYN	SAMKYN	SANDES	SANDES	SANDES	SANDES	SANDES	SONDES	SONDES
Шц	H L	D D D D	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	1												DE												DE	DE	
PETER	PETER	PFTFR	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	GERARD	GERARD	GERARD	GERARD	GERARD	GERARD	GERARD	GERARD	GERARD	GERARD	GERARD	GERARD	GERARD	GERARD	GERARD	GERARD	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	NHOP	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL
1040/K/D	1040/S/D		1040/A/D	1040/A/D	1040/A/D	1040/T/D	1040/T/D	1041/T/D	1041/P/D	1041/K/D	1041/K/D	1041/E/D	1041/S/D	1041/T/D	1042/A/D	1042/T/D	1042/T/D	1042/T/D	1042/A/D	1042/T/D	1042/S/D	1042/E/D	1042/K/D	1043/T/D	1043/T/D	1043/T/D	1043/S/D	1043/P/D	1044/A/D	1044/T/D	1044/P/D	1044/K/D	1044/S/D	1044/P/D	1044/K/D

LIST OF MPS/200	CPR 1381-85/347	LIST OF MPS/210	CPR 1381-85/502	CPR 1381-85/588-91	CPR 1385-89/81	HP I/410	CPR 1388-92/137	CPR 1388-92/138	CPR 1388-92/342	HP (/410	CPR 1388-92/516	HP I/410	HP I/410		CPR 1391-96/438	CPR 1377-81/514		CPR 1381-85/253	CFR IX/185	CFR IX/339	CFR X/46		CPR 1388-92/137	CPR 1388-92/138	CPR 1388-92/342	CPR 1388-92/524	LIST OF MPS/51	LIST OF MPS/I2	LIST OF MPS/I7	LIST OF MPS/19	LIST OF MPS/112	LIST OF MPS/I13	LIST OF MPS/59	LIST OF MPS/70	LIST OF MPS/72	LIST OF MPS/66
07/05/82	12/01/84	29/04/84	14/02/85	26/04/85	07/04/86	01/10/86	15/07/89	10/11/89	28/06/90	17/01/90	12/07/91	03/11/91	20/01/93	11/11/94	08/06/94	26/05/80	04/08/82	20/12/82	04/03/80	02/11/82	27/05/84	20/10/85	15/07/89	10/11/89	28/06/90	06/12/91	29/07/16	06/10/20	02/05/22	14/11/22	20/01/23	20/10/24	18/11/25	31/07/28	16/10/28	07/02/28
1382	1384	1384	1385	1385	1386	1386	1389	1389	1390	1390	1391	1391	1393	1394	1394	1380	1382	1382	1380	1382	1384	1385	1389	1389	1390	1391	1316	1320	1322	1322	1323	1324	1325	1328	1328	1328
HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	WIL	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	YKS(W)	WES	YKS(W)	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	WES									
KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	UNDER-SHERIFF	PEACE	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE									
SONDES	SANDES	SANDES	SANDES	SANDES	SANDES	SANDYS	SANDES	SANDES	SANDES	SANDYS	SANDES	SANDYS	SANDYS	SANDES	SANDES	SANDFORD	SANDFORD	SANDEFORD	SANDEFORD	SONDFORD	SONDFORD	SANDFORD	SANDFORD	SANDFORD	SANDFORD	SANDEFORD	SANDFORD	SANDEFORD	SANDEFORD	SANDEFORD	SANDFORD	SANDEFORD	SANDFORD	SANDEFORD	SANDEFORD	SANDFORD
	DE															DE	DE	Ы	DE								DE	Ы	DE							
NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOP	NHOR	NHOP	NHOL	NHON	NHON	NHON	NHOL	NHOC	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	ROBERT									
1044/K/D	1044/P/D	1044/K/D	1044/P/D	1044/A/D	1044/P/D	1044/K/D	1044/P/D	1044/P/D	1044/P/D	1044/K/D	1044/P/D	1044/K/D	1044/K/D	1044/S/D	1044/P/D	1045/P/D	1045/S/D	1045/P/D	1046/T/D	1046/T/D	1046/T/D	1046/S/D	1046/P/D	1046/P/D	1046/P/D	1046/P/D	1047/K/D									

•

LIST OF MPS/77	LIST OF MPS/79	LIST OF MPS/83	LIST OF MPS/85	LIST OF MPS/87	LIST OF MPS/92		CFR VI/3		LIST OF MPS/141	LIST OF MPS/145		CPR 1317-21/98	CPR 1327-30/481	ROT SCOT 1/406	ROT SCOT 1/420	ROT SCOT I/469	CPR 1338-40/135	LIST OF MPS/107		LIST OF MPS/186	LIST OF MPS/198	CPR 1381-85/138	LIST OF MPS/200	LIST OF MPS/202	LIST OF MPS/216		LIST OF MPS/118		LIST OF MPS/126			FOEDERA III/I/221	FOEDERA III/I/243
11/03/30 02/05/31	30/09/31	09/09/32	04/12/32	21/02/34	26/05/35	22/06/45	08/03/47	27/11/51	16/08/52	28/04/54		06/01/18	25/12/30	10/02/36	06/05/36	08/11/36	06/07/38	14/01/39	10/11/77	27/01/77	16/09/81	08/03/82	07/05/82	06/10/82	20/10/85	01/12/18	23/04/41	29/09/46	14/01/48	26/09/48	26/09/48	15/06/51	24/05/52
1330 1331	1331	1332	1332	1334	1335	1345	1347	1351	1352	1354	1307	1318	1330	1336	1336	1336	1338	1339	1377	1377	1381	1382	1382	1382	1385	1318	1341	1346	1348	1348	1348	1351	1352
WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	HEF	WOR	WOR	HEF	HEF	HEF	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	KEN	WAR	WAR&LEC	WAR	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN
KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	UNDER-SHERIFF	TAXER	UNDER-SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	UNDER-SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE/ARRAY	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	UNDER-SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	UNDER-SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	ARRAYER	ARRAYER
SANDFORD	SANDFORD	SANDFORD	SANDFORD	SANDFORD	SANDFORD	SANDFORD	SANDFORD	SANDFORD	SANDFORD THE YOUNGER	SANDEFORD THE YOUNGER	SAPY	SAPY	SAPY	SAPY	SAPY	SAPY	SAPY	SAPY	SAPY	SAPY	SAPY	SAPY	SAPY	SAPY	SAPY	SARDEN	SAUNDERESTEDE	SAUNDERSTEDE	SAUNDRESTEDE	SAVAGE	SAUVAGE	SAUVAGE	SAUVAGE
	ц Ц	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE				DE	DE		DE	DE		DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE				
ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	HENRY	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	ARNALD	ARNOLD	ARNALD	ARNALD
1047/K/D	1047/K/D	1047/K/D	1047/K/D	1047/K/D	1047/K/D	1047/S/D	1047/K/P	1047/S/D	For reference	For reference	1048/S/D	1048/P/D							1049/S/D	1049/K/D	1049/K/D	1049/P/D	1049/K/D	1049/K/D	1049/K/D	1050/S/D	1051/K/D	1051/S/D	1051/K/D	1052/S/D	1052/E/D	1052/A/D	1052/A/D

Page 263

LIST OF MPS/139	CPR 1354-58/122	CPR 1354-58/227	CPR 1354-58/?	FOEDERA III/I/415	CPR 1377-81/574	CPR 1381-85/77	CPR 1381-85/84		CPR 1381-85/248	CPR 1381-85/348	CPR 1385-89/81		CPR 1381-85/588-91	CPR 1385-89/84	CPR 1385-9/176	HP 1/453	HP 1/453	HP I/453	CPR 1391-96/728	CPR 1399-1401/560	CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1399-1401/560	CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1399-1401/560	HP I/453	CPR 1401-05/114-5	HP I/453	HP I/453	LIST OF MPS/51		CPR 1321-24/96-7	CPR 1321-24/430	CPR 1324-27/53	CPR 1324-27/77-9	CPR 1324-27/8-11	CPR 1324-27/220-1
13/01/52	26/09/54	23/11/55	26/03/56	12/01/59	23/03/80	02/09/81	14/12/81	23/11/81	21/12/82	29/02/84	12/02/84	20/10/85	24/01/85	24/05/86	14/05/86	17/01/90	12/11/90	03/11/91	01/05/96	28/11/99	18/12/99								29/07/16	16/07/21	25/03/22	14/06/24	17/11/24	23/12/24	01/08/24	24/01/26
1352	1354	1355	1356	1359	1380	1381	1381	1381	1382	1384	1385	1385	1385	1386	1386	1390	1390	1391	1396	1399	1399	1400	1400	1401	1401	1402	1402	1404	1316	1321	1322	1324	1324	1324	1324	1326
KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN(W)	KEN
KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE(SPECIAL)	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER
SAUVAGE	SAVAGE	SAVAGE	SAVAGE	SAUVAGE	SAVAGE	SAVAGE	SAVAGE	SAVAGE	SAVAGE	SAVAGE	SAVAGE	SAVAGE	SAVAGE	SAVAGE	SAVAGE	SAVAGE	SAVAGE	SAVAGE	SAVAGE	SAVAGE	SAVAGE	SAVAGE	SAVAGE	SAVAGE	SAVAGE	SAVAGE	SAVAGE	SAVAGE	SAUVAGE	SAUVAGE	SAUVAGE	SAUVAGE	SAUVAGE	SAUVAGE	SAUVAGE	SAVAGE
ARNALD	ARNOLD	ARNOLD	ARNOLD	ARNALD	ARNALD	ARNALD	ARNALD	ARNOLD	ARNALD	ARNOLD	ARNOLD	ARNALD	ARNALD	ARNOLD	ARNOLD	ARNOLD	ARNOLD	ARNOLD	ARNOLD	ARNOLD	ARNOLD	ARNOLD	ARNOLD	ARNOLD	ARNOLD	ARNOLD	ARNOLD	ARNOLD	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH
1052/K/D	1052/P/D	1052/P/D	1052/P/D	1052/A/D	1053/A/D	1053/P/D	1053/P/D	1053/S/D	1053/P/D	1053/P/D	1053/P/D	1053/S/D	1053/A/D	1053/P/D	1053/A/D	1053/K/D	1053/K/D	1053/K/D	1053/P/D	1053/P/D	1053/A/D	1053/P/D	1053/A/D	1053/P/D	1053/K/D	1053/A/D	1053/K/D	1053/K/D	1054/K/D	1054/S/D	1054/A/D	1054/A/D	1054/A/D	1054/A/D	1054/A/D	1054/A/D

ROT SCOT 1/328 ROT SCOT 1/373	ROT SCOT 1/406	ROT SCOT I/469	ROT SCOT I/420	ROT SCOT 1/501	C.76/11 m.27	FOEDERA II/II/1018	LIST OF MPS/101	LIST OF MPS/104	LIST OF MPS/108	LIST OF MPS/116	CFR V/391	FOEDERA III/II/864	CPR 1370-74/106	CFR VIII/127	CFR VIII/112	CFR VIII/192		CPR 1374-77/137	CPR 1374-77/314	LIST OF MPS/183	CPR 1377-81/47	CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/38-40	CPR 1377-81/359	CFR IX/144		CFR IX/250		CPR 1381-85/245	LIST OF MPS/202	ROT SCOT II/66	LIST OF MPS/211	LIST OF MPS/213	CPR 1381-85/588-91	
27/03/35 12/08/35	10/02/36	08/11/36	06/05/36	05/10/37	26/02/38	01/03/38	03/02/38	26/07/38	13/10/39	12/07/40	01/10/44	15/04/69	25/06/71	08/06/71	28/03/71	24/12/72	12/12/74	06/12/75	06/11/76	12/02/76	02/07/77	29/04/77	01/07/77	18/02/79	27/05/79	03/03/80	03/05/81	24/11/82	21/12/82	06/10/82	10/08/84	29/04/84	12/11/84	26/04/85	18/11/87
1335 1335	1336	1336	1336	1337	1338	1338	1338	1338	1339	1340	1344	1369	1371	1371	1371	1372	1374	1375	1376	1376	1377	1377	1377	1379	1379	1380	1381	1382	1382	1382	1384	1384	1384	1385	1387
KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	YKS	YKS(W)	YKS	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS&NBL&CUL&WES	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS	YKS(W)	YKS	YKS	YKS	YKS(W)	YKS	YKS	YKS(W)	YKS
ARRAYER Abbaved	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	ARRAYER	PEACE	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	ESCHEATOR	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	SHERIFF	TAXER	SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF
SAVAGE	SAUVAGE	SAUVAGE	DE SAUVAGE	SAVAGE	SAVAGE	SAVAGE		LE SAUVAGE	SAUVAGE	SAUVAGE	SAUVAGE	DE SEYVILL	SAYVILL	SAYVILL	SAYVILL	SAYVILL	SAYVYLL	SAYVYLL	SAYVILL	SAYVILL	SAYVILL	SAYVILL	SAYVILL	SAYVILE	SAYVYLL	SAYVILL	SAYVILL	SAYVYLL	SAYVILLE	SEYVILL	SAYVILL	SAYVILL	SAYVILL	SAYVILL	SAYVYLL
1054/A/D RALPH	1054/A/D RALPH 1054/A/D RALPH		_	_	_	_	_					_	055/P/D JOHN	055/T/D JOHN					055/P/D JOHN		055/P/D JOHN	_	055/A/D JOHN	055/A/D JOHN		NHCL D/S/S50						_	055/K/D JOHN	1055/A/D JOHN	

CPR 1385-9/475 CPR 1388-92/137	CPR 1388-92/343	HP I/728	CPR 1391-96/292	CPR 1391-96/439	CPR 1399-1401/209-13		CPR 1292-1301/515	LIST OF MPS/8	LIST OF MPS/11	CPR 1307-13/54	LIST OF MPS/28	ROT SCOT 1/97	CPR 1313-17/49	CPR 1313-17/129		CPR 1313-17/483	CPR 1313-17/530	CPR 1313-17/474	CPR 1317-21/460	CPR 1321-24/370	CPR 1327-30/211	CPR 1330-34/287	CPR 1330-34/7	CPR 1330-34/443	ROT SCOT I/287	LIST OF MPS/87	CPR 1334-38/137-9	ROT SCOT 1/324	ROT SCOT I/420	ROT SCOT 1/469	CFR IV/481	ROT SCOT 1/506	CFR V/54	CFR V/68	LIST OF MPS/107
08/06/88 15/07/89	28/06/90	17/01/90	26/11/92	18/06/94	18/12/99		10/05/00	00/03/00	20/01/01	17/03/08	27/04/09	20/05/11	28/11/13	18/06/14	16/10/14	14/06/16	05/08/16	08/06/16	18/06/20	24/11/23	22/11/27	12/02/32	21/03/32	04/03/33	07/11/34	21/02/34	26/01/35	23/02/35	06/05/36	08/11/36	07/04/36	06/10/37	12/10/37	13/02/38	14/01/39
1388 1389	1390	1390	1392	1394	1399	1291	1300	1300	1301	1308	1309	1311	1313	1314	1314	1316	1316	1316	1320	1323	1327	1332	1332	1333	1334	1334	1335	1335	1336	1336	1336	1337	1337	1338	1339
YKS(W)	YKS(W)	ΥKS	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	HEF	CAM	CAM	CAM	нкт	CAM	CAM, HUN	ESS	CAM,ESS,HRT,HUN	CAM&HUN	CAM	CAM	CAM, HUN	CAM	CAM	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS	YKS	YKS(W)	YKS	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS
ARRAYER Deace	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	TAXER	PEACE(SPECIAL)	SHERIFF	PEACE	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	ARRAYER	TAXER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE
SEYVILLE SAVVILLE	SAYVILL	SAVILLE	SAYVYLL	SAYVYLL	SAYVILL	SCALARIIS OR SOLERS	SCALARIIS	ESCHALERS	SCALARUS	SCALARIIS	SCALAR'	SCALARIIS	SCALARIIS	SCALARIIS	SCALARIIS	SCALARIIS	CHALERS	SCALARIIS	SCALARIIS	SCALARIIS	SCARGYLL	SKARGILL	SKARGYL	SCARGILL	SCARGILL	SCARGILL	SCARCHGILL	SCARGIL	SKARGILL	SKARGILL	SKARGILL	SCARGILL	SKARGILL	SKARGILL	SCARGILL
						DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE
NHOP	NHOP	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	HENRY	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM
1055/A/D	1055/P/D	1055/K/D	1055/P/D	1055/P/D	1055/A/D	1055.5/S/D	1056/P/D	1056/K/D	1056/K/D	1056/P/D	1056/K/D	1056/A/D	1056/T/D	1056/P/D	1056/S/D	1056/P/D	1056/T/D	1056/T/D	1056/P/D	1056/P/D	1057/P/L	1057/P/L	1057/P/L	1057/P/L	1057/A/L	1057/K/L	1057/A/L	1057/A/L	1057/A/L	1057/A/L	1057/T/L	1057/A/L	1057/T/L	1057/T/L	1057/K/L

Page 266

CPR 1338-40/504 CPR 1338-40/551	CPR 1340-43/152	CPR 1340-43/546	CPR 1343-45/396	ROT SCOT 1/652	ROT SCOT I/648	CFR V/393	CFR V/435	CFR V/483	CFR VI/45	CFR VI/2	CFR VI/20	CFR VI/91		CPR 1374-77/136	CPR 1377-81/46	LIST OF MPS/189		CPR 1377-81/512	LIST OF MPS/193	CPR 1381-85/245	CPR 1381-85/253		CPR 1381-85/502	CPR 1385-89/81		HP 1/568		HP 1/568	CPR 1388-92/136	CPR 1388-92/139	CPR 1388-92/343	HP I/568	CPR 1391-96/440	HP I/568	
22/04/40 C	-	13/07/42 C	20/07/44 C	12/07/44 R	22/05/44 R	01/10/44 C	-	05/10/46 C	25/08/47 C		04/05/47 C	-		06/12/75 C	02/07/77 C	20/10/78 LI	18/10/80		16/01/80 LI		-	01/11/83	-	01/12/85 C		01/10/86 H	01/12/88		15/07/89 C	10/11/89 C	-		18/06/94 C	27/01/95 H	08/10/14
1340 1340	1341	1342	1344	1344	1344	1344	1345	1346	1347	1347	1347	1348	1350	1375	1377	1378	1380	1380	1380	1382	1382	1383	1384	1385	1386	1386	1388	1388	1389	1389	1390	1393	1394	1395	1314
YKS(W) VKSMM	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	LAN	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	NTH&RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	NBL
er o		Щ	Щ	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	R	R	ER	R	ER ER	ER	IR	JNDER-SHERIFF	с Е	CE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	CE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	CE	CE	SHERIFF	CE	CE	ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	CE	CE	CE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	CE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF
TAXER	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	ARR/	ARR/	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	IDND	PEACE	PEACE	KNIG		PEACE	KNIG	PEACE	PEACE	SHEF	PEACE	PEACE	ESCI	KNIG	SHE	NIG	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	UNA	PEACE	BINA	SHEI
SKARGILL	SCARGHILL	SCARGILL	SCARGILL	SCARGILL	SCARGILL	SKARGILL	SCARGILL	SCARGILL	SKARGILL	SKARGYL	SCARGILL	SCARGILL	SCARGILL	SCARLE	SCARLE	SCARLE	SCARLE OF UPPINGHAM	SCARLE	SCARLEE	SCARLE	SCARLE	SCARLE	SCARLE	SCARLE	SCARLE	SCARLE	SCARLE	SCARLE	SCARLE	SCARLE	SCARLE	SCARLE	SCARLE	SCARLE	SCOT
ШЦ	ЧС	DE	DE	DE	DE	Ы	DE	DE			DE	DE																							
WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	NICHOLAS
1057/T/L	105/1/L	1057/P/I	1057/P/L	1057/A/L	1057/A/L	1057/T/L	1057/T/L	1057/T/L	1057/T/L	1057/T/L	1057/T/L	1057/T/L	1057/S/D	1058/P/D	1058/P/D	1058/K/D	1058/S/D	1058/P/D	1058/K/D	1058/P/D	1058/P/D	1058/S/D	1058/P/D	1058/P/D	1058/E/D	1058/K/D	1058/S/D	1058/K/D	1058/P/D	1058/P/D	1058/P/D	1058/K/D	1058/P/D	1058/K/D	1060/S/D

CPR 1313-17/460	CPR 1313-17/482 CPR 1313-17/482	CPR 1313-17/474	LIST OF MPS/29	LIST OF MPS/45		CPR 1321-24/96-7	CPR 1321-24/213-4	LIST OF MPS/I6	CPR 1321-24/264	CPR 1321-24/267	CPR 1324-27/228	CPR 1324-27/285	CPR 1324-27/220-1	CPR 1330-34/293	ROT SCOT I/249	CFR IV/354	ROT SCOT 1/370	FOEDERA II/II/1070-2		CFR IX/144	CFR X/218		CFR II/10	LIST OF MPS/11	LIST OF MPS/111	LIST OF MPS/111			CFR VIII/388	LIST OF MPS/191	CFR IX/163	CPR 1381-85/77	LIST OF MPS/209
26/03/16 17/03/08 21/05/11	14/06/16 14/06/16	08/06/16	27/04/09	09/09/14	08/10/21	25/03/22	31/10/22	02/05/22	09/03/23	15/03/23	27/07/25	28/02/26	24/01/26	21/03/32	04/07/33	28/03/33	03/08/35	16/02/39	01/05/70	27/05/79	10/03/88	01/02/19	06/11/19	06/10/20	20/01/23	20/01/23	10/05/08	01/04/08	04/03/77	24/04/79	08/08/79	02/09/81	29/04/84
1316 1308 1311	1316 1316	1316	1309	1314	1321	1322	1322	1322	1323	1323	1325	1326	1326	1332	1333	1333	1335	1339	1370	1379	1388	1319	1319	1320	1323	1323	1308	1308	1377	1379	1379	1381	1384
NBL SOM&DOR SOM&DOR	DOR	DOR,SOM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	BRK,HAM,WIL	HAM	BRK,HAM,WIL	HAM	CON	CON	CON	NFK&SFK	NFK	NFK	NFK	NFK	WAR&LEC	NFK&SFK	ESS	KEN	KEN	KEN	ESS
ARRAYER SHERIFF SHERIFF	PEACE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	TAXER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	UNDER-SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE
SCOT SKYDEMORE FSCLIDFMOR	SKYDEMORE	SCUDAMOR	SCURES	SCURES	SCURES	SCURES	SCURES	SCURES	SCURES	SCURES	SCURES	SCURES	SCURES	SCURES	SCURES	SKURES	SCURES	SCURES	SEEK	SEKE	SEKE OF HURDON	SEFOUL	SEFOUL	SEFOUL	SEFOUL	SEFOUL	SEGRAVE	SEGRAVE	SEINT LEGER	SEYNTLEGER	SEINTLEGER	SEINT LEGER	SEYNTLEGIER
Ш		DE C	DE	DE	Ы	DE	DE	DE	DE	Ы	DE	Ы	Ц	Ы	DE	Ы	Ы	DE									DE	DE					
NICHOLAS WALTER WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	NHOL	NHON	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOC	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOC	NHOL	NHOL	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	GEOFFREY	HENRY	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH
1060/A/D 1061/S/D	1061/P/D	1061/T/D	1062/K/D	1062/K/D	1062/S/D	1062/A/D	1062/A/D	1062/K/D	1062/A/D	1062/A/D	1062/P/D	1062/P/D	1062/A/D	1062/P/D	1062/A/D	1062/T/D	1062/A/D	1062/A/D	1063/S/D	1063/T/D	1063/T/D	1064/S/D	1064/T/D	1064/K/D	1064/K/D	1064/K/D	1065/S/D	1066/S/D	1067/T/D	1067/K/D	1067/T/D	1067/P/D	1067/K/D

CPR 1385-9/176	CPR 1381-85/77	CPR 1381-85/588-91	CPR 1385-9/176			FOEDERA III/II/1045	CPR 1381-85/85	CPR 1381-85/142	CPR 1381-85/248	CPR 1381-85/428	LIST OF MPS/108	LIST OF MPS/116	CFR VI/5	LIST OF MPS/146	CFR VII/44	CPR 1361-64/65	LIST OF MPS/155	LIST OF MPS/161	CPR 1361-64/528	LIST OF MPS/163	CPR 1364-67/364-5	CPR 1364-67/430	CPR 1367-70/195	CPR 1367-70/266	CPR 1367-70/418	CPR 1370-74/120		CPR 1374-77/139	CPR 1374-77/152-3	
18/10/86 24/05/86	02/09/81	26/04/85	24/05/86	01/12/96	26/10/76	02/01/76	14/12/81	09/03/82	21/12/82	20/05/84	13/10/39	23/04/41	08/03/47	12/11/55	01/08/57	21/03/61	24/01/61	06/10/63	08/03/64	20/01/65	26/10/66	10/02/67	10/07/68	26/10/69	28/01/70	12/06/71	01/10/75	06/12/75	24/05/75	06/07/76
1386 1386	1381	1385	1386	1396	1376	1376	1381	1382	1382	1384	1339	1341	1347	1355	1357	1361	1361	1363	1364	1365	1366	1367	1368	1369	1370	1371	1375	1375	1375	1376
KEN KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON
SHERIFF ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	K KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	R PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	TAXER	UNDER-SHERIFF	PEACE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF
SEINT LEGER SFINTLEGER	SEINT LEGER	SEINTLEGER	SEINTLEGER	SEINT LEGIER	SURGIERS	SERIEANY	SERGEAUX	SERGEAUX	SERGEAUX	SERGEAUX	CERSEAUX	CERSEAUX	SIRSEAUX OF CULQUYT	CERGEAUX OR SERGEAUX KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SERGEAUX THE ELDER	SERGEAUX 'LEISNE'	CERGEAUX THE YOUNGER	CERGEAUX THE YOUNGER	SERGEAUX THE YOUNGER PEACE	CERGEAUX THE YOUNGER	CIRZEAUX	SIRGEAUX 'LE FITZ'	SERGEAUX	SERGEAUX	SERGEAUX	SURGERS	SERGEAUX	SERGEAUX	SERGEAUX	SERGEAUX
												DE			DE								DE	DE						
RALPH RAI PH	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	Richard	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD
1067/S/D 1067/A/D	1068/P/D	1068/A/D	1068/A/D	1068/S/D	1069/S/D	1069/A/D	1069/P/D	1069/P/D	1069/P/D	1069/P/D						1070/P/D	1070/K/D	1070/K/D	1070/P/D	1070/K/D	1070/A/D	1070/A/D	1070/P/D	1070/P/D	1070/P/D	1070/T/D	1070/S/D	1070/P/D	1070/A/D	1070/S/D

FOEDERA III/II/1045 CPR 1377-81/48	LIST OF MPS/186	CPR 1377-81/301	CPR 1377-81/513	CPR 1381-85/85	LIST OF MPS/196	CPR 1381-85/142	CPR 1381-85/248	LIST OF MPS/201	LIST OF MPS/199	LIST OF MPS/203	CPR 1381-85/428	LIST OF MPS/214	CPR 1381-85/588-91	CPR 1385-89/385		CPR 1385-89/545	CPR 1388-92/136	CPR 1388-92/342	HP 1/292	CPR 1388-92/525	CPR 1391-96/292	CFR VI/377			CFR IX/142		LIST OF MPS/193	CPR 1381-85/77	CPR 1381-85/84	CPR 1381-85/72-3	CPR 1381-85/248	CPR 1381-85/588-91	CPR 1385-9/176	CPR 1385-9/176
02/01/76 16/03/77	13/10/77	12/08/78	26/05/80	14/12/81	16/09/81	09/03/82	21/12/82	06/10/82	07/05/82	23/02/83	20/05/84	20/10/85	28/02/85	16/07/87	01/12/88	04/07/88	15/07/89	28/06/90	17/01/90	15/12/91	28/02/92	20/05/53	17/11/65	18/04/20	27/05/79	18/10/80	16/01/80	02/09/81	14/12/81	10/07/81	21/12/82	26/04/85	24/05/86	14/05/86
1376 1377	1377	1378	1380	1381	1381	1382	1382	1382	1382	1383	1384	1385	1385	1387	1388	1388	1389	1390	1390	1391	1392	1353	1365	1320	1379	1380	1380	1381	1381	1381	1382	1385	1386	1386
CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	DEV	DEV	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN
ARRAYER PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	PEACE	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	TAXER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	TAXER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER
SERJEAUX SERGEAUX	CERGEAUX	SERGEAUX	SERGEAUX	SERGEAUX	SERGEAUX	SERGEAUX	SERGEAUX	SCHERGEAUX	SERGEAUX	SERGEAUX	SERGEAUX	SERGEAUX	SERGEAUX	SERGEAUX	SERGEAUX	SERGEAUX	SERGEAUX	SERGEAUX	CERGEAUX	SERGEAUX	SERGEAUX	SERVYNGTON	SERVYNGTON	SETVAUS	SEPVAUNSE	SEVAUNCE	SEPTVAUS	SEPTVAUNCE	SEPTVAUNTE	SEPTVANCE, SHERIFF OF KENT	SEPTVAUNTE	SEPTVANX	SEPTVANX	SEPTVANZ
																						DE		DE					DE		DE			
RICHARD RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM
1070/A/D 1070/P/D	1070/K/D	1070/P/D	1070/P/D	1070/P/D	1070/K/D	1070/P/D	1070/P/D	1070/K/D	1070/K/D	1070/K/D	1070/P/D	1070/K/D	1070/A/D	1070/P/D	1070/S/D	1070/P/D	1070/P/D	1070/P/D	1070/K/D	1070/P/D	1070/P/D	1071/T/D	1071/S/D	1072/S/D	1073/T/D	1073/S/D	1073/K/D	1073/P/D	1073/P/D	1073/A/D	1073/P/D	1073/A/D	1073/A/D	1073/A/D

CPR 1399-1401/209-13 CPR 1401-05/114-5 CFR IX/147 CFR IX/147	CFR IX/230 CPR 1385-9/176 CPR 1367-70/267 CFR VIII/193	CPR 1374-77/135 CPR 1374-77/314 CPR 1377-81/45 CPR 1377-81/513	CPR 1381-85/252 CPR 1381-85/347 LIST OF MPS/201 CPR 1381-85/588-91 HP 1/398 CPR 1388-92/139 CPR 1388-92/139 HP 1/398	CPR 1345-48/395 CPR 1364-67/430 CPR 1370-74/107-8 CFR VIII/111 CFR VIII/125 CPR 1374-77/136 CPR 1374-77/137
C 14/11/77 27/05/79 18/10/80			20/12/82 08/02/84 06/10/82 26/04/85 01/12/88 09/09/88 10/11/89 28/06/90 17/01/90	
1400 1402 1377 1379 1380	1380 1386 1369 1371 1372	1374 1375 1376 1377 1380	1382 1384 1385 1385 1388 1389 1390	1327 1347 1347 1371 1371 1371 1375 1375
KEN KEN ESS ESS &HRT	ESS ESS CAM BDF&BKM&CAM&HUN CAM CAM&HUN CAM&HUN	BDF&BKM&CAM&HUN CAM CAM CAM CAM CAM&HUN	CAM CAM GLS GLS GLS GLS GLS GLS	HTN SSS SSS SSS SSS SSS SSS SSS SSS SSS S
ARRAYER ARRAYER TAXER E TAXER SHERIFF	TAXER ARRAYER PEACE ESCHEATOR TAXER SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE SHERIFF	PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER TAXER ARRAYER PEACE PEACE
SEPTVANZ ARRAY SETVAUNCE ARRAY SEWALE TAXER SEWALE OF COGGESHALL TAXER SEWALE OF COGGESHALL SHERIF	SEWALE OF BREDEFORD SEWALL SEWALE SEWALE SEWALE SEWALE SEWALL	SEWALE SEWALE SEWALE SEWALE SEWALE SEWALE SEWALE	SEWALL SEWALL SEBROK SEBROK SEBROK SEBROOK SEBROOK SEBROOK	SEBNORE SEMOR OF HANYNGTON SEMOR THE YOUNGER SEINT JOHAN SANCTO JOHANNE SANCTO JOHANNE SEINT JOHAN SANCTO JOHANNE SANCTO JOHANNE SANCTO JOHANNE
			В	8 8888888
WILLIAM JOHN JOHN JOHN	JOHN JOHN THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS LAURENCE LAURENCE LAURENCE LAURENCE LAURENCE LAURENCE	ULURANCE WILLIAM EDWARD EDWARD EDWARD EDWARD EDWARD EDWARD EDWARD
1073/A/D 1073/A/D 1074/T/D 1074/T/D	1074/T/D 1074/A/D 1075/P/D 1075/E/D 1075/T/D 1075/S/D	1075/F/D 1075/P/D 1075/P/D 1075/P/D 1075/P/D	1075/9/10 1075/9/10 1076/8/10 1076/8/10 1076/8/10 1076/9/10 1076/9/10	1077/S/D 1077/P/P? 1078/A/D For reference For reference For reference For reference

CPR 1374-77/314 FOEDERA III/I1/1045 CPR 1377-81/45	CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/38-40	CPR 1377-81/359-60	CFR IX/142	CPR 1377-81/514	CPR 1377-81/471-4	CPR 1381-85/86	CPR 1381-85/249	CPR 1381-85/253	CFR X/20		CFR XI/72		CFR V/51	CFR V/53	LIST OF MPS/120			CPR 1348-50/172			LIST OF MPS/141	LIST OF MPS/141	LIST OF MPS/144			LIST OF MPS/149	LIST OF MPS/174	LIST OF MPS/181		CPR 1374-77/314	CPR 1377-81/45
20/10/76 02/01/76 02/07/77	29/04/77	01/07/77	18/02/79	27/05/79	26/05/80	20/03/80	14/12/81	21/12/82	20/12/82	28/11/83	01/12/88	13/03/93	11/11/94	08/10/37	12/10/37	07/06/44	31/05/48	31/05/48	27/07/48	22/11/52	22/11/52	16/08/52	23/09/53	28/04/54	01/12/55	01/12/55	17/04/57	24/02/71	21/11/73	04/10/75	20/10/76	02/07/77
1376 1376 1377	1377	1377	1379	1379	1380	1380	1381	1382	1382	1383	1388	1393	1394	1337	1337	1344	1348	1348	1348	1352	1352	1352	1353	1354	1355	1355	1357	1371	1373	1375	1376	1377
SSX SSX SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SRY&SSX	SSX	SRY&SSX	HUN	HUN	HUN	CAM&HUN	CAM&HUN	SFK	CAM&HUN	CAM&HUN	NUH	CAM	CAM	NFK&SFK	NFK&SFK	SFK	SSX	SSX	SRY&SSX	SSX	SSX
PEACE ARRAYER DEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	TAXER	SHERIFF	TAXER	SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	PEACE	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE
SANCTO JOHANNE SANCTO JOHANNE	SEINT JOHAN	SEINT JOHAN	SEINT JOHAN	SANCTO JOHANNE THE ELDER	SANCTO JOHANNE	SEINT JOHAN	SEINT JOHAN	SANCTO JOHANNE	SANCTO JOHANNE	SANCTO JOHANNE THE YOUNGER	SEYNT JOHAN	SANCTO JOHANNE	SEYNT JOHAN	SENCLER	SENCLER	SEYNCLER	SEYNTCLER	SEINTCLER	SANCTO CLARO	SEYNTCLER	SEINTCLER	SEINTCLER	SEINTCLER	SEINTCLERE	SEYNTCLER	SEYNTOLER	SEINTCLER	SANCTO CLARO	SEYNTCLER	SEYNCLER	SEINTCLERE	SEYNTCLERE
	ц Ц			DE	DE	DE		DE	DE	DE		DE					DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE				
EDWARD EDWARD	EDWARD	EDWARD	EDWARD	EDWARD	EDWARD	EDWARD	EDWARD	EDWARD	EDWARD	EDWARD	EDWARD	EDWARD	EDWARD	GUY	GUY	GUY	GUY	GUY	GUY	GUY	GUY	GUY	GUY	GUY	GUY	GUY	GUY	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL
For reference For reference	For reference	For reference	For reference	For reference	1078/P/P	1078/A/P	1078/P/P	1078/P/P	1078/P/P	1078/T/D	1078/S/D	1078/T/D	1078/S/D	1079/T/D	1079/T/D	1079/K/D	1079/S/D	1079/E/D	1079/P/D	1079/S/D	1079/E/D	1079/K/D	1079/K/D	1079/K/D	1079/S/D	1079/E/D	1079/K/D	1080/K/D	1080/K/D	1080/S/D	1080/P/D	1080/P/D

LIST OF MPS/185 CPR 1374-77/496-500 CPR 1377-81/38-40 CFR IX/57 CFD 1Y/142	CFR IX/163 CFR 1377-81/471-4 CFR 1381-85/249 LIST OF MPS/207	LIST OF MPS/184 CPR 1377-81/205 CFR IX/142	LIST OF MPS/138 LIST OF MPS/140 CPR 1292-1301/104 LIST OF MPS/15	LIST OF MPS/17 LIST OF MPS/149 CPR 1361-64/284 CPR 1361-64/285 LIST OF MPS/158	CPR 1361-64/529 LIST OF MPS/163 LIST OF MPS/165 CPR 1364-67/364-5 CPR 1364-67/430 CPR 1367-70/195 LIST OF MPS/168	CPR 1370-74/119 CPR 1370-74/478
27/01/77 29/04/77 01/07/77 14/11/77	20/03/80 20/03/80 21/12/82 26/10/83 04/10/75	27/01/77 10/04/78 27/05/79 18/11/51 18/11/51	09/02/51 13/01/52 26/05/02 14/10/02	28/02/05 10/02/48 05/02/58 06/07/62 13/10/62	00/10/05 08/03/64 20/01/65 04/05/66 26/10/66 10/02/67 10/02/68 09/06/68 09/06/68	12/06/71 10/06/74
1377 1377 1377 1377	1379 1380 1382 1383	1377 1378 1379 1351	1351 1352 1302 1302	1305 1348 1358 1362 1362	1365 1365 1365 1366 1368 1368	1371 1374
SSX SSX SSX SSX SSX SSX SSX SSX SSX SS	SSX SSX SSX SSX CAM&HUN	CAM CAM,HRT CAM SRY&SSX SRY&SSX	SSX SSX RUT NTH RUT	NTH HEF CAM CAM CAM	CAM CAM CAM CAM CAM CAM ESS&HRT CAM	CAM KEN
KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER ARRAYER TAXER	TAXER ARRAYER PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE TAXER SHERIFF ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER ARRAYER PEACE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER PEACE
SEYNTCLER SEINTCLERE SEINTCLERE SEYNTCLERE	SEINTCLER SEINT CLERE SEVNTCLERE SENCLER SEVNTCECRGE	SEINT GEORGE SEINT GEORGE SANCTO GEORGIO SEYNTOWAYN SEINT OWEYN	SEYNT OWEYN SEYNTOWEYN SEYTON SEYTON SEYTON	SEYTON SHALLE SHARDELOWE SHARDELOWE SHARDELOWE SHARDELOWE	SHARDELOWE SHARDELOWE SHARDELOWE SHARDELOWE SHARDELOWE SHARDELOWE SHARDELOWE SHARDELOWE SHARDELOWE SHARDELOWE	SHARDELOWE SHARDELOWE
	DE	E E				De
NHOL NHOL NHOL		BALDWIN BALDWIN BALDWIN RALPH RALPH	RALPH JOHN JOHN JOHN	JOHN JOHN THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS
1080/K/D 1080/A/D 1080/A/D 1080/T/D	1080/1/U 1080/7/D 1080/A/D 1080/P/D 1080/K/D	1081/K/D 1081/K/D 1081/T/D 1082/S/D 1082/E/D	1082/K/D 1082/K/D 1083/T/D 1083/S/D 1083/K/D	1085/K/D 1085/K/D 1085/P/D 1085/P/D 1085/K/D	1085/K/D 1085/P/D 1085/K/D 1085/A/D 1085/A/D 1085/S/D 1085/S/D	1085/T/D 1085/P/D

CPR 1374-77/136 FOEDERA III/II/1045	CPR 1374-77/491	CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/38-40	CPR 1377-81/49	CPR 1377-81/514	CPR 1377-81/572	CPR 1381-85/77	CPR 1381-85/252	CPR 1381-85/346	CPR 1381-85/348	CPR 1385-89/81	CPR 1381-85/588-91	CPR 1385-89/84	CFR IX/186	HP I/601		CPR 1391-96/437	HP I/601	CPR 1396-99/235						CPR 1338-40/280	LIST OF MPS/109	CFR V/285	CFR V/392	CFR VI/4	LIST OF MPS/138	CPR 1350-54/284	CPR 1350-54/450	CPR 1350-54/508
06/12/75 02/01/76	10/05/77	29/04/77	01/07/77	01/04/78	25/05/80	20/02/81	02/09/81	20/12/82	18/10/83	29/02/84	12/02/84	24/01/85	24/05/86	04/03/80	01/10/86	18/10/92	18/06/94	27/01/95	12/11/97	03/11/99	04/11/44	04/11/44	08/04/05	25/05/39	28/06/39	13/10/39	20/04/42	01/10/44	08/03/47	09/02/51	02/07/52	18/04/53	03/08/53
1375 1376	1377	1377	1377	1378	1380	1381	1381	1382	1383	1384	1385	1385	1386	1380	1386	1392	1394	1395	1397	1399	1344	1344	1305	1339	1339	1339	1342	1344	1347	1351	1352	1353	1353
KEN KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	SRY&SSX	SRY&SSX	NBL	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR
PEACE ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	SHERIFF	UNDER-SHERIFF	PEACE/ARRAY	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE
SHARDELOWE SHARDFI OWF	SHARDELOWE	SHARDELOWE	SHARDELOWE	SHARDELOWE	SHARDELOWE	SHARDELOWE	SHARDELOWE	SHARDELOWE	SHARDELOWE	SHARDELOWE	SHARDELOWE	SHARDELOWE	SHARDELOWE	SHARESHULL	SHARESHULL	SHARESHULL	SHARESHULL	SHARESHULL	SHARESHULL	SHARESHULL	SHARNDON	SHARNEDON	SHEFELD	SHEKENHURST	SHEKENHURST THE YOUNGER	SHEKENHURST THE YOUNGER	SHAKENHURST	SHAKENHURST	SHAKENHURST	SHEKENHURST	SHAKENHURST	SHAKENHIRST	SHAKENHIRST
DE	ЦШО	DE	DE		DE	DE		DE	DE	DE	DE		DE	DE							DE	DE	DE	DE		DE	DE	Ы		DE	DE	DE	DE
THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	ROBERT	ROBERT	NHOL	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER
1085/P/D 1085/A/D	1085/P/D	1085/A/D	1085/A/D	1085/P/D	1085/P/L	1085/P/L	1085/P/L	1085/P/L	1085/P/L	1085/P/L	1085/P/L	1085/A/L	1085/P/L	1086/T/D	1086/K/D	1086/S/D	1086/P/D	1086/K/D	1086/P/D	1086/S/D	1087/S/D	1087/E/D	1088/S/D	1089/S/D	1089/P/D	1089/K/D	1089/T/D	1089/T/D	1089/T/D	1089/K/D	1089/P/D	1089/P/D	1089/P/D

.

CPR 1354-58/62 LIST OF MPS/145 FOEDERA III/1415 FOEDERA III/1440-1 CPR 1358-61/409 LIST OF MPS/154	CPR 1361-64/64 CPR 1327-30/172 CPR 1292-1301/103	LIST OF MPS/4	LIST OF MPS/34 LIST OF MPS/32 CFR IX/338 CFR 1348-50/383	CPR 1354-58/123 CPR 1364-67/434 CPR 1367-70/266 CPR 1358-61/345 CFR VIII/191 CED VIII/291	CFR VIII/267 CFR VIII/267 CFR IX/56 CFR IX/146 LIST OF MPS/205 CFR X/47
18/05/54 28/04/54 12/01/59 04/08/59 20/02/60 15/05/60	20/03/61 02/11/22 03/09/27 16/05/29 01/11/81	18/04/00 21/04/01	12/11/11 08/08/11 02/11/82 01/11/83 20/10/85 06/07/49 25/11/49	20/01/55 24/11/55 12/02/67 26/10/69 24/12/72 24/12/72	06/12/3 14/11/7 27/05/79 18/10/80 23/02/83 27/05/84
1354 1354 1359 1359 1360	1361 1322 1327 1329 1381	1295 1295 1300 1301	1311 1312 1383 1383 1385 1385 1349	1355 1355 1367 1369 1360 1372	13/3 1374 1377 1379 1380 1383 1383
WOR WOR WOR WOR	VOR KEN KEN SHR VAR	SHR&STS WAR DBY&NTT SHR&STS DBY&NTT	WAR WAR WIL CON CON	CON CON SRY	SRY SRY SRY SRY SRY SRY
PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER ARRAYER PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE SHERIFF TAXER SHERIFF SHERIFF TAXER	SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER SHERIFF SHERIFF UNDER-SHERIFF PEACE	PEACE ESCHEATOR PEACE TAXER TAXER	TAXER TAXER TAXER TAXER SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER
SHAKENHURST SHAKENHURST SHAKENHURST SHAKENHURST SHAKENHURST SHAKENHURST	SHAKENHURST SHELVYNG SHELVYNG SHELVYNGG SHERY SHERY	SCHIRLEGH SCHIRLE SCHERLEGH SHIRLE SHIRLE	SHIRLEE SHIRLEGH SHOUNE SHONE SHONE SKYRBEK SKIRBEK	SKIRBEK SKIRBEK SKIRBEK SKIRBEK SKIRBEK SLIFELD SLIFELD	SLYFELD SLYFELD SLYFELD SLYFELD SLYFELD SLYFELD SLYFELD SLYFELD
		2 8 8 8 8 8	E DE		
WALTER WALTER WALTER WALTER WALTER	VALTER VALTER JOHN JOHN JOHN	RALPH RALPH RALPH RALPH RALPH	RALPH JOHN JOHN JOHN JOHN JOHN	JOHN JOHN JOHN NICHOLAS NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS
1089/P/D 1089/K/D 1089/A/D 1089/A/D 1089/P/L	1090/S/D 1090/S/D 1090/S/D 1090/S/D 1091/S/D	1092/S/D 1092/S/D 1092/S/D 1092/S/D 1092/S/D	1092/K/L 1092/K/L 1093/T/D 1093/S/D 1093/S/D 1094/S/D	1094/P/D 1094/P/D 1094/P/L 1094/P/L 1095/T/L 1095/T/D	1095/7/D 1095/7/D 1095/7/D 1095/7/D 1095/7/D 1095/7/D

CFR X/73 CFR X/159	CPR 1388-92/137	CPR 1388-92/341		CFR XI/73	CPR 1391-96/435	LIST OF MPS/I9	LIST OF MPS/111	CPR 1324-27/66	CPR 1324-27/231	CPR 1324-27/216-8	CPR 1324-27/288		CPR 1324-27/353	LIST OF MPS/63	CPR 1330-34/137	LIST OF MPS/83	CPR 1334-38/209	CPR 1334-38/137-9	ROT SCOT I/328	CPR 1334-38/357	ROT SCOT I/406	ROT SCOT I/408	ROT SCOT I/420	ROT SCOT I/469	LIST OF MPS/94	LIST OF MPS/95B	CFR IV/481	CFR IV/504	ROT SCOT I/129	ROT SCOT I/204	ROT SCOT 1/196		ROT SCOT I/222	CPR 1327-30/429	CPR 1330-34/136
16/12/84 28/11/86	15/07/89	28/06/90	07/11/93	13/03/93	18/06/94	14/11/22	20/01/23	05/07/24	27/08/25	25/12/25	30/06/26	24/02/27	10/09/27	15/09/27	16/02/31	09/09/32	26/07/35	26/01/35	27/03/35	04/08/36	10/02/36	12/02/36	06/05/36	08/11/36	11/03/36	23/09/36	07/04/36	16/12/36	10/08/14	06/11/19	08/06/19	15/06/23	05/10/27	07/07/29	16/02/31
1384 1386	1389	1390	1393	1393	1394	1322	1323	1324	1325	1325	1326	1327	1327	1327	1331	1332	1335	1335	1335	1336	1336	1336	1336	1336	1336	1336	1336	1336	1314	1319	1319	1323	1327	1329	1331
SRY SRY	SRY	SRY	SRY&SSX	SRY	SRY	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	BDF&BKM	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	YKS	YKS	YKS(E)	YKS	YKS	YKS(E)	YKS(E)
TAXER TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	TAXER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE
SLYFELD SLYFELD	SLYFELD	SLIFELD	SLYFELD	SLEYFELD	SLYFELD	SOMERVILL	SOMERVILL	SOMERVILL	SOMERVILL	SOMERVILL	SOMERVILL	SOMERVILL	SOMERVILL	SOMERVILL	SOMERVILL	SOMERVILL	SOMERVILL	SOMERVILL	SOMERVILL	SOMERVILL	SOMERVILL	SOMERVILL	SOMERVILL	SOMERVILL	SOMERVILL	SOMERVILL	SOMERVILL	SOMERVILL	SOMVILL	SOMERVILL	SOMERVILL	SOMERVILL	SOMERVILL	SOMERVILLE	SOMERVILL
						DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE
	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	PHILIP	PHILIP	PHILIP	PHILIP	PHILIP	PHILIP	PHILIP	PHILIP	PHILIP	PHILIP	PHILIP	PHILIP	PHILIP	PHILIP	PHILIP	PHILIP	PHILIP	PHILIP	PHILIP	PHILIP	PHILIP	PHILIP	PHILIP	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER
1095/T/D	1095/P/D	1095/P/D	1095/S/D	1095/T/D	1095/P/D	1096/K/D	1096/K/D	1096/P/D	1096/P/D	1096/A/D	1096/P/D	1096/S/D	1096/P/D	1096/K/D	1096/P/D	1096/K/D	1096/P/D	1096/A/D	1096/A/D	1096/P/D	1096/A/D	1096/A/D	1096/A/D	1096/A/D	1096/K/D	1096/K/D	1096/T/D	1096/T/D	1097/A/D	1097/A/D	1097/A/D	1097/S/D	1097/A/D	1097/P/D	1097/P/D

CPR 1330-34/443	CPR 1330-34/400	ROT SCOT I/295	CPR 1334-38/210	CPR 1334-38/137-9	CPR 1334-38/284	CFR IV/481	CFR IV/505		LIST OF MPS/74	CPR 1364-67/286	CPR 1367-70/193	FOEDERA III/II/973	CPR 1370-74/478	CPR 1374-77/135	CPR 1374-77/138	CPR 1374-77/490	CPR 1377-81/47	CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/38-40		CPR 1377-81/312	CPR 1377-81/514	CPR 1377-81/471-4	LIST OF MPS/195	CPR 1381-85/86	CPR 1381-85/140	CPR 1381-85/245	CPR 1381-85/254	CPR 1381-85/254	LIST OF MPS/201		ROT SCOT II/66		CPR 1301-07/456	CPR 1301-07/457	CFR IX/55
04/03/33	30/01/33	26/11/34	26/07/35	26/01/35	08/02/36	07/04/36	16/12/36	14/12/30	11/03/30	17/05/66	10/07/68	04/04/73	12/02/74	15/02/75	06/12/75	05/03/77	06/11/77	29/04/77	01/07/77	25/11/78	10/01/79	26/05/80	20/03/80	05/11/80	14/12/81	08/03/82	21/12/82	20/12/82	20/12/82	06/10/82	11/11/84	10/08/84	10/10/01	22/07/06	22/07/06	14/11/77
1333	1333	1334	1335	1335	1336	1336	1336	1330	1330	1366	1368	1373	1374	1375	1375	1377	1377	1377	1377	1378	1379	1380	1380	1380	1381	1382	1382	1382	1382	1382	1384	1384	1301	1306	1306	1377
YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	WOR	WAR	LIN(H)	LIN(H)	LIN	(H)	LIN(H)	LIN(H)	LIN(H)	LIN(H)	LIN(H)	LIN(H)	LIN	LIN(K)	LIN(H)	(H)	LIN	LIN	LIN	LIN	(LIN(L)	LIN(H)	LIN	LIN	LIN(H)	OXF&BRK	BRK	OXF	BRK
PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	TAXER	TAXER	UNDER-SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER
SOMERVILL	SOMERVILL	SOMERVYLL	SOMERVILL	SOMERVILL	SOMERVILL	SOMERVILL	SOMERVILL	SOTTMAY	SOTEMAY	SPAYN	SPAYNE	SPAIGNE	SPAIGNE	SPAIGNE	SPAYANE	SPAYNE	SPAYNE	SPAIGNE	SPAIGNE	SPAIGNE	SPAIGNE	SPAIGNE	SPAIGNE	SPAIGNE	SPAYNE	SPAYNE	SPAIGNE	SPAIGNE	SPAIGNE	SPAIGNE	SPAIGNE	SPAIGNE	SPERSHETE	SPERSHETE	SPERSHETE	SPERESHOLT
DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	ШО	DE	1		Ы	Ы	DE	DE	DE	Ы	DE	DE	l		DE	Ы	Ы			DE	DE	DE	DE	DE		DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	I
ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	NHOL	NHOL	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	EDMUND
1097/P/D	1097/A/D	1097/A/D	1/07/P/D	1/097/A/D	1097/P/D	1097/T/D	0/1/201	1098/S/D	1098/K/D	1099/P/D	1099/P/D	1099/A/D	1099/P/D	1099/P/D	0/9/P/D	1099/P/D	1099/P/D	1099/A/D	1099/A/D	1099/S/D	1099/P/D	1099/P/D	1099/A/D	1099/K/D	1099/P/D	1099/P/D	1099/P/D	1099/P/D	1099/P/D	1099/K/D	1099/S/D	1099/A/D	1100/S/D	1100/T/D	1100/T/D	1101/T/D

CFR IX/230 CPR 1381-85/86 CPR 1381-85/141 CPR 1381-85/247 HP I/261 HP I/261	CPR 1399-1401/209-13 HP I/261 CPR 1399-1401/556 CPR 1401-05/287-91 CPR 1401-05/287-91	CFR 132/-30/1/2 LIST OF MPS/86 CPR 1334-38/209 ROT SCOT 1/469	ROT SCOT 1/406 CPR 1338-40/136 C.76/11 m.27 FOEDERA 11/11/1018	LIST OF MPS/103 CPR 1338-40/362 LIST OF MPS/112 CPR 1301-07/201	CPR 1303-07/194 CPR 1313-17/129 CPR 1313-17/129 CFR XI/73 CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1292-1301/516 CPR 1292-1301/613
07/12/80 CF 14/12/81 CF 08/03/82 CF 21/12/82 CF 03/02/88 HF 20/01/93 HF		12/10/2/ 20/12/33 21/02/34 LIS 26/07/35 CF 08/11/36 RC			08/06/07 CF 18/06/14 CF 18/06/14 CF 13/03/93 CF 17/10/98 CF 18/12/99 CP	10/05/00 CF 01/11/01 CF
1380 1381 1382 1382 1383 1393	1399 1399 1401 1403	132/ 1333 1334 1335 1336	1336 1338 1338 1338	1338 1339 1340 1304	1307 1314 1393 1398 1399	1291 1300 1301
BRK BRK BRK BRK BRK OXF&BRK	8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8	BKK OXF&BRK BRK OXF BRK	OXF BRK BRK BRK	BRK BRK BRK BDF,BKM,BRK,OXF WOR	CUL,NBL,WES BDF,BKM,NTH,RUT BDF,BKM,NTH,RUT CON CON CON	OXF&BRK OXF BRK
TAXER PEACE PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF	ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE	IAXER SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE ARRAYER	ARRAYER PEACE & ARRAY ARRAYER ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE & ARRAY KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER UNDER-SHERIFF	PEACE PEACE(SPECIAL) PEACE(SPECIAL) TAXER SHERIFF ARRAYER	SHERIFF PEACE TAXER
SPARSHOLT SPERESHOLT SPERESHOLT SPERESHOLT SPERSHOLT SPERSHOLT SPERSHOLT	SPERSHOLT SPERSHOLT SPERSHOLT SPERSHOLTE SPERSHOLTE	PERSHOLT SPERSHOLT SPERSHOLT SPERSHOLT SPERHOLT	SPERHOLTE SPERSHOLT SPERSHOLT SPERSHOLT	SPERSHOLTE SPARSHOLT SPERSHOLT SPERSHOLTE SPIGURNEL SPIGORNEL	SPIGURNEL SPIGURNEL SYNTAUBYN ST AUBEN SEINT AUBYN	SANCTO JOHANNE OF LAGEHAM SANCTO JOHANNE OF LAGEHAM SANCTO JOHANNE
						DE DE
EDMUND EDMUND EDMUND EDMUND EDMUND EDMUND	EDMUND EDMUND EDMUND EDMUND	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM HENRY HENRY	HENRY HENRY HENRY GEOFFREY GEOFFREY GEOFFREY	NHOC NHOC
1101/T/0 1101/P/D 1101/P/D 1101/P/D 1101/P/D 1101/2/D 1101/2/D	1101/A/D 1101/P/D 1101/A/D 1101/A/D 1101/K/D	1102/T/D 1102/S/D 1102/K/D 1102/P/D 1102/A/D	1102/P/D 1102/P/D 1102/P/D 1102/A/D	1102/K/D 1102/K/D 1103/T/L 1103/T/L	1103/T/L 1103/T/L 1103/T/L 1104/T/D 1104/S/D 1104/A/D	1104.5/S/D 1104.5/P/D 1104.5/T/D

C.76/11 m.27 FOEDERA II/II/1018 LIST OF MPS/110 LIST OF MPS/113 CFR V/284 LIST OF MPS/141 CFR V//414	CPR 1354-58/555 CFR VII/44 CPR 1358-61/68 LIST OF MPS/156 LIST OF MPS/159	CPR 1361-64/309 LIST OF MPS/164 CPR 1367-70/346 CPR 1370-74/478 LIST OF MPS/R6	CPR 1321-24/370 CPR 1321-24/370 LIST OF MPS/78 FOEDERA III/1/415 FOEDERA III/1/440-1 CPR 1361-64/63	LIST OF MPS/157 CPR 1364-67/364-5 CPR 1364-67/430 LIST OF MPS/174 LIST OF MPS/176 CPR 1370-74/120 CPR 1374-77/139 CPR 1374-77/139 FOEDERA III/II/1045
26/02/38 01/03/38 20/01/40 29/03/40 20/04/42 16/08/52 26/01/54	10/08/57 01/08/57 20/02/58 24/01/61 13/10/62	18/02/63 20/01/65 20/06/69 10/07/74 05/12/30 04/01/34	24/11/23 24/11/23 20/07/26 03/03/31 30/09/31 12/01/59 04/08/59 20/03/61	24/01/61 26/10/66 10/02/67 24/02/71 08/06/71 12/06/71 07/11/73 06/12/75 24/05/75 06/12/75 06/12/75
1338 1338 1340 1342 1352 1354	1357 1357 1361 1361	1363 1365 1369 1374 1374 1334	1326 1326 1331 1359 1359 1359	1361 1366 1367 1367 1371 1371 1375 1375 1375
SOM SOM SOM SOM VIL SOM	MOS MOS MOS SOM	DOR,GLS,SOM,WIL SOM SOM LIN LIN	ken ken vull vull vull	WIL WIL WIL WIL WIL WIL WIL WIL WIL WIL
ARRAYER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER	PEACE TAXER PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE PEACE SHERIFF SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIPF	NIGHI UF EACE HERIFF HERIFF NIGHT OF RRAYER RRAYER EACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER SHERIFF PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER
SANCTO LUPO SANCTO LUPO SANCTO LUPO SENTLOO SENTLOOVE SEINTLOWE SEINTLOWE SEINTLOWE THE ELDER	SEINTLO SEINTLO SEINTLO SEINTLO SANCTO LAUDO SANCTO LAUDO SANCTO LAUDO	SANCTO LAUDO SANCTO LAUDO SEINTLO SEINTLOO ST LAUD ST LAUD SANCTO LAUDO	SANCTO LAUDO SANCTO LAURENCIO ST LAURENCE SANCTO LAURENCIO SANCTO MARTINO SANCTO MARTINO SEVNT MARTYN	SANCTO MARTINO SANCTO MARTINO SEINT MARTYN SANCTO MARTINO SANCTO MARTINO SEINT MARTYN ST MARTIN SANCTO MARTINO SANCTO MARTINO SANCTO MARTINO SANCTO MARTINO
		88 888	* * * * * * * * *	88888 8888
NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC	NHOL NHOL NHOL	JOHN JOHN JOHN RALPH RALPH	RALPH RALPH RALPH RALPH LAURENCE LAURENCE LAURENCE	LAURENCE LAURENCE LAURENCE LAURENCE LAURENCE LAURENCE LAURENCE LAURENCE LAURENCE LAURENCE
1105/A/D 1105/A/D 1105/K/D 1105/K/D 1105/K/D 1105/K/D	1105/K/L 1105/P/L 1105/K/L 1105/K/L	1105/A/L 1105/P/L 1105/P/L 1105/P/L 1106/S/D 1106/S/D	1106/K/D 1107/S/D 1107/S/D 1107/S/D 1108/A/D 1108/A/D 1108/P/D	1108/K/D 1108/K/D 1108/K/D 1108/K/D 1108/K/D 1108/S/D 1108/A/D 1108/A/D

CPR 1377-81/47 CPR 1377-81/38-40 CPR 1374-77/496-500 CFR IX/143	CPR 1377-81/512 LIST OF MPS/194 CPR 1377-81/471-4 CPR 1377-81/510	CFR III/83 LIST OF MPS/60 LIST OF MPS/83 C.76/11 m.27	FOEDERA II/II/1018 LIST OF MPS/142 LIST OF MPS/18	CPR 1354-58/388 CPR 1358-61/344 LIST OF MPS/159	CFR IX/143 CPR 1377-81/512 CPR 1381-85/85 CPR 1381-85/141 LIST OF MPS/207 LIST OF MPS/213 CFR X/71 CFR X/71
02/07/77 01/07/77 29/04/77 27/05/79 18/10/80	26/05/80 16/01/80 20/03/80 22/04/80 09/07/22	07/01/22 14/12/26 09/09/32 21/11/60 26/02/38	01/03/38 26/01/41 21/04/47 23/09/53 28/02/05	30/10/07 08/10/05 21/11/60 13/03/60 24/08/64	2//05/79 26/05/80 14/12/81 21/12/82 08/03/82 08/03/82 08/11/83 12/11/84 16/12/84 18/11/86
1377 1377 1377 1379	1380 1380 1380 1380	1322 1326 1360 1360	1338 1341 1347 1353 1293 1305	1307 1356 1360 1362 1364	1379 1380 1381 1382 1383 1384 1384 1384
אגור אגור אגור אגור	VIL VVIL VVIL HAM(IOW) NTH	NTH NTH SOM&DOR GLS	GLS WIL WIL WIL WIL	NFK&SFK NFK&SFK NFK NFK NFK SFK	WIL WIL STS WIL STS WAR WIL WIL SOM&DOR
PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER TAXER SHFRIFF	PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER ARRAYER SHERIFE	ATENIT TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF ARRAYER	ARRAYER SHERIFF SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF PEACE SHERIFF TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF	TAXER PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER SHERIFF
SANCTO MARTINO SANCTO MARTINO SEINT MARTN SEINT MARTYN ST MARTIN	SANCTO MARTINO SANCTO MARTINO SANCTO MARTINO SANCTO MARTINO SANCTO MARTINO	S I MAUR SANCTO MAURO SANCTO MAURO ST MAUR SANCTO MAURO SANCTO MAURO	SANCTO MAURO ST MAUR ST MAUR SANCTO MAURO SANCTO OMERO SANCTO OMERO	SANCTO OMERO SANCTO OMERO SANCTO OMERO SANCTO OMERO SANCTO OMERO ST OMER	STAFFORD STAFFORD STAFFORD STAFFORD STAFFORD STAFFORD STAFFORD STAFFORD STAFFORD STAFFORD
		3 3 3 8 8 8 8			
LAURENCE LAURENCE LAURENCE LAURENCE	LAURENCE LAURENCE LAURENCE LAURENCE LAURENCE	JOHN JOHN JOHN NICHOLAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS WILLIAM	HUMPHREY HUMPHREY HUMPHREY HUMPHREY HUMPHREY HUMPHREY HUMPHREY HUMPHREY HUMPHREY
1108/P/D 1108/A/D 1108/A/D 1108/A/D 1108/T/D	1108/P/D 1108/K/D 1108/A/D 1108/A/D	1109/S/U 1109/K/D 1109/K/D 1109/K/D 1110/S/D	1111/A/P 1111/S/D 1111/S/D 1111/S/D 1112/S/D	1112/S/D 1113/S/D 1113/S/D 1113/T/D 1113/K/D 1114/S/D	1115/7/D 1115/P/D 1115/P/D 1115/P/D 1115/S/D 1115/S/D 1115/S/D 1115/S/D

HP 1/361	CPR 1388-92/135	CPR 1388-92/342	HP 1/361		HP 1/361	HP I/361	CPR 1391-96/439	HP I/586	HP I/361	CPR 1396-99/95	CPR 1396-99/238	CPR 1396-99/230	HP I/361	CPR 1399-1401/558	CPR 1399-1401/566	HP I/361	CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1399-1401/558	CPR 1399-1401/564	HP I/361	CPR 1401-05/114-5	CPR 1401-05/439	CPR 1401-05/287-91	HP 1/361		HP I/361				CPR 1377-81/45	LIST OF MPS/185	LIST OF MPS/187	CFR IX/163	LIST OF MPS/191	CPR 1377-81/571
01/12/88 09/09/88	15/07/89	28/06/90	17/01/90	21/10/91	03/11/91	20/01/93	18/06/94	27/01/94	27/01/95	01/07/96	12/11/97	26/10/97	22/01/97	28/11/99	28/11/99	06/10/99	18/12/99											12/12/72	04/10/75	02/07/77	27/01/77	13/10/77	08/08/79	24/04/79	20/08/80
1388 1388	1389	1390	1390	1391	1391	1393	1394	1394	1395	1396	1397	1397	1397	1399	1399	1399	1399	1401	1401	1401	1402	1403	1403	1404	1405	1406	1410	1372	1375	1377	1377	1377	1379	1379	1380
STS DOR	DOR	DOR	DOR	SOM&DOR	DOR	DOR	DOR	SOM	DOR	DOR	DOR	WIL	DOR	DOR	WIL	DOR	DOR	DOR	SOM	DOR	DOR	DOR,SOM	SOM	DOR	SOM&DOR	DOR	SOM&DOR	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS
SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE
STAFFORD STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD
DE		DE	DE	DE			DE			Ы							Ы				DE							DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	Ы	DE
НОМРНКЕҮ НОМРНКЕҮ	HUMPHREY	HUMPHREY	HUMPHREY	HUMPHREY	HUMPHREY	HUMPHREY	HUMPHREY	HUMPHREY	HUMPHREY	HUMPHREY	HUMPHREY	HUMPHREY	HUMPHREY	HUMPHREY	HUMPHREY	HUMPHREY	HUMPHREY	HUMPHREY	HUMPHREY	HUMPHREY	HUMPHREY	HUMPHREY	HUMPHREY	HUMPHREY	HUMPHREY	HUMPHREY	HUMPHREY	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS
1115/S/D 1115/K/D	1115/P/D	1115/P/D	1115/K/D	1115/S/D	1115/K/D	1115/K/D	1115/P/D	1115/K/D	1115/K/D	1115/P/D	1115/P/D	1115/P/D	1115/K/D	1115/P/D	1115/P/D	1115/K/D	1115/A/D	1115/P/D	1115/P/D	1115/K/D	1115/A/D	1115/A/D	1115/A/D	1115/K/D	1115/S/D	1115/K/D	1115/S/D	1116/S/D	1116/S/D	1116/P/D	1116/K/D	1116/K/D	1116/T/D	1116/K/D	1116/P/D

LIST OF MPS/194	CPR 1381-85/139	CPR 1381-85/251	LIST OF MPS/207	CFR X/70	LIST OF MPS/213	CPR 1381-85/588-91	LIST OF MPS/215	CPR 1385-89/82	CPR 1385-89/254	CPR 1388-92/135	CPR 1388-92/342	HP I/601	HP I/601	CPR 1388-92/525	CPR 1388-92/527	CPR 1367-70/185		CPR 1401-05/293	LIST OF MPS/24			LIST OF MPS/58			LIST OF MPS/65	LIST OF MPS/66	LIST OF MPS/91	ROT SCOT I/406	ROT SCOT I/406	ROT SCOT I/420	ROT SCOT I/408	ROT SCOT 1/469	ROT SCOT I/501	CPR 1338-40/136	C.76/11 m.27	FOEDERA II/II/1018
16/01/80	08/03/82	20/12/82	26/10/83	16/12/84	12/11/84	29/04/85	20/10/85	28/05/86	15/08/86	15/07/89	28/06/90	12/11/90	12/11/90	06/12/91	23/02/92	20/12/68	23/07/87		20/01/07	17/06/10	15/06/11	18/11/25	04/03/28	29/11/28	07/02/28	07/02/28	26/05/35	13/03/36	13/03/36	06/05/36	12/02/36	08/11/36	05/10/37	06/07/38	26/02/38	01/03/38
1380	1382	1382	1383	1384	1384	1385	1385	1386	1386	1389	1390	1390	1390	1391	1392	1368	1387	1403	1307	1310	1311	1325	1328	1328	1328	1328	1335	1336	1336	1336	1336	1336	1337	1338	1338	1338
STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	LAN	LAN	LAN	SRY	SRY&SSX	SRY&SSX	SRY	SRY&SSX	SRY&SSX	KEN	SRY	KEN	SRY	SSX	SRY	SRY,SSX	SRY	SRY	SRY	SRY	SRY
KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE/ARRAY	ARRAYER	ARRAYER
STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STAFFORD	STANDISSH	STANDISH	STANDYSH	STANGRAVE	STANGRAVE	STANGRAVE	STANGRAVE	STANEGRAVE	STANEGRAVE	STANEGRAVE	STANEGRAVE	STANGRAVE	STANGRAVE	STANGRAVE	STAYNGRAVE	STAYNGRAVE	STEYNGRAVE	STAYNGRAVE	STAYGRAVE	STAYNGRAVE	STAYNGRAVE
DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE					DE	DE	DE	DE		Ы	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE
NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT
1116/K/D	1116/P/D	1116/P/D	1116/K/D	1116/T/D	1116/K/D	1116/A/D	1116/K/D	1116/P/D	1116/P/D	1116/P/D	1116/P/D	1116/K/D	1116/K/D	1116/P/D	1116/P/D	1117/A/P	1117/S/D	1117/A/L	1118/K/D	1118/S/D	1118/S/D	1118/K/K	1118/S/D7	1118/S/D?	1118/K/L	1118/K/L	1118/K/L	1118/A/L	1118/A/L	1118/A/L	1118/A/L	1118/A/L	1118/A/L	1118/P/L	1118/A/L	1118/A/L

FOEDERA II/11/1070-2 LIST OF MPS/119 CPR 1343-45/395 CPR 1343-45/490 LIST OF MPS/140 FOEDERA II/1/221 FOEDERA II/1/243	CIST OF ME2/101 FOEDERA II//I/956 LIST OF MPS/180 CFR IX/286 CFR IX/229 CFR 1377-81/471-4 CFR VIII/193	CFR VIII/268 CFR VIII/268	CPR 1361-64/64 CPR 1361-64/64 CPR 1364-67/430	CFR VIII/127 CFR VIII/112 CFR VI/375 CFR VI/415
16/02/39 28/04/43 20/07/44 01/04/45 13/01/52 24/05/52 24/05/52	00/10/05 18/07/72 24/03/77 18/10/80 07/12/80 20/03/80 24/12/72	06/12/73 14/11/74 08/12/93 18/12/90 26/01/91 22/11/52 22/11/52 10/11/54	21/03/61 21/03/61 10/02/67	08/06/71 28/03/71 26/01/53 26/01/54
1339 1345 1345 1355 1355 1352	1372 1372 1377 1380 1380 1380	1373 1374 1383 1390 1352 1352 1352 1354	1361 1361 1367	1371 1371 1353 1354
SRY SRY SRY SRY DEV DEV		LEC SHR SHR XKS XKS XKS XKS	NFK YKS(W) YKS(W)	YKS CUL CUL
ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER SHERIFF TAXER ARRAYER TAXER	TAXER TAXER SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF ESCHEATOR	PEACE PEACE ARRAYER	TAXER TAXER TAXER TAXER
STANGRAVE STANGRAVE STANGRAVE STANGRAVE STAPLETON STAPLETON	STAPLETON STAPULDON STAPLEDON STAPELTON STAPELTON STAPELTON STAPELTON STAPELTON	STAPELTON STAPELTON STAPELTON STEPELTON STEPULTON STAPELTON OF HATHELSEY STAPELTON OF HATHELSEY STAPELTON OF HATHELSAY STAPLETON OF HADDLESEY	STAPLETON STAPLETON OF HATHELSAY STAPULTON OF	HAI HELSAY STAPILTON STAPLETON STAPLETON STAPLETON
			DE DE	DE DE DE
ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT RICHARD RICHARD	RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD	JOHN JOHN JOHN MILES MILES MILES	MILES MILES	MILES MILES WILLIAM WILLIAM
1118/A/L 1118/K/L 1118/P/L 1118/K/L 1119/A/D 1119/A/D	1119/K/D 1119/K/D 1119/K/D 1119/K/D 1119/K/D 1119/K/D	1120/T/P 1120/T/P 1120/S/D 1120/S/D 1121/S/D 1121/S/D 1121/S/D 1121/S/D	1121/P/D 1121/P/D 1121/A/D	1121/T/L 1121/T/L 1122/T/D 1122/T/D

CFR VII/46 CPR 1361-64/65	LIST OF MPS/166	LIST OF MPS/173	LIST OF MPS/182	CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/38-40		CPR 1292-1301/516	LIST OF MPS/46	LIST OF MPS/48	LIST OF MPS/51					LIST OF MPS/162				CPR 1307-13/185	CPR 1313-17/49	CPR 1313-17/350	CPR 1313-17/482	CPR 1313-17/474	LIST OF MPS/53	CPR 1317-21/459	LIST OF MPS/118	CFR V/284		CPR 1343-45/490	CFR VI/334		CPR 1377-81/203	CFR IX/143	CPR 1377-81/513	LIST OF MPS/193
01/08/57 21/03/61	04/05/66	24/02/71	12/02/76	29/04/77	01/07/77	25/11/78	10/05/00	20/01/15	27/01/16	29/07/16	18/02/17	07/10/08	21/11/13	22/10/62	06/10/63	12/10/54	29/09/58		26/08/09	28/11/13	01/09/15	14/06/16	08/06/16	20/10/18	18/06/20	23/04/41	20/04/42	26/10/44	13/02/45	25/02/52	26/11/77	09/04/78	27/05/79	26/05/80	16/01/80
1357 1361	1366	1371	1376	1377	1377	1378	1300	1315	1316	1316	1317	1308	1313	1362	1363	1354	1358	1295	1309	1313	1315	1316	1316	1318	1320	1341	1342	1344	1345	1352	1377	1378	1379	1380	1380
cuL cuL	cur	cuL	cut	cuL	CUL	CUL	NTT	DBY	DBY	DBY	LIN	DBY&NTT	LIN	SHR	SHR	WAR&LEC	WOR	CON	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	WAR	WAR	WAR&LEC	WAR	OXF	OXF&BRK	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF
TAXER PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	UNDER-SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	UNDER-SHERIFF	UNDER-SHERIFF	UNDER-SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	ARRAYER	PEACE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	UNDER-SHERIFF	PEACE	TAXER	SHERIFF	PEACE	TAXER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE
STAPLETON STAPILTON	STAPILTON	STAPILTON	STAPELTON	STAPELTON	STAPLETON	STAPELTON	STAUNTON	STAUNTON	STAUNTON	STAUNTON	STAUNTON	STIRCHESLEE	SCIRCHESLEGH	STOKE	STOKE	STOKKE	STOKKE	STOKEY	STOCKHEYE	STOKKEYE	STOKKEYE	STOCKEYE	STOKEYE	STOKEHEYE	STOCKEHEYE	STONLEYE	STONLE	STONLEYE	STONLEGH	STONLEY	STONORE	STONORE	STONORE	STONORE	STONORE
ы Б С	DE	DE		DE	DE		DE	DE	DE	ЫG	DE	DE	DE		DE			DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	Ы	DE	DE		Ы	DE
WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	THOMAS	THOMAS	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND
1122/T/D 1122/P/D	1122/K/D	1122/K/D	1122/K/D	1122/A/D	1122/A/D	1122/S/D	1123/P/P	1123/K/L	1123/K/L	1123/K/L	1123/S/D	1124/S/D	1124/S/D	1125/S/D	1125/K/D	1126/S/D	1126/S/D	1126.5/S/D	1126.5/T/L	1126.5/T/L	1126.5/A/L	1126.5/P/L	1126.5/T/L	1126.5/K/L	1126.5/P/L	1127/K/D	1127/T/D	1127/S/D	1127/P/D	1127/T/D	1128/S/D	1128/P/D	1128/T/D	1128/P/D	1128/K/D

;

CFR IX/226 CPR 1381-85/84	CPR 1381-85/140	C.76/11 m.27	FOEDERA II/II/1018			LIST OF MPS/119	CFR V/491	CFR VIII/388	CFR IX/54		CFR IX/162		LIST OF MPS/214	CPR 1381-85/588-91	HP 1/336	HP 1/336	CPR 1388-92/136	CPR 1388-92/342	CFR XI/25	HP 1/336	CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1401-05/114-5	CPR 1361-64/66		LIST OF MPS/169		CFR IX/164	CPR 1377-81/513	LIST OF MPS/193	CPR 1377-81/471-4	CPR 1381-85/85	CPR 1381-85/139	CPR 1381-85/252	LIST OF MPS/199	LIST OF MPS/204
07/12/80 14/12/81	08/03/82	26/02/38	01/03/38	24/03/43	24/03/43	28/04/43	01/11/46	04/03/77	14/11/77	05/11/79	08/08/79	01/11/83	20/10/85	29/04/85	01/10/86	88/60/60	15/07/89	28/06/90	19/01/92	06/10/99	18/12/99		15/12/61	16/11/66	01/05/68	12/12/74	08/08/79	26/05/80	16/01/80	20/03/80	14/12/81	08/03/82	20/12/82	07/05/82	23/02/83
1380 1381	1382	1338	1338	1343	1343	1343	1346	1377	1377	1379	1379	1383	1385	1385	1386	1388	1389	1390	1392	1399	1399	1402	1361	1366	1368	1374	1379	1380	1380	1380	1381	1382	1382	1382	1383
OXF OXF	OXF	SOM	SOM	SOM&DOR	SOM&DOR	SOM	SOM	SOM	SOM	DEV	SOM	SOM&DOR	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	NTT	DBY&NTT	NTT	DBY&NTT	NTT	NTT	NTT	DBY	NTT	NTT	NTT	NTT	NTT
TAXER	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	TAXER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	TAXER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE
STONORE STONORE	STONORE	STRADLYNG	STRADLYNG	STRADELYNG	STRADELYNG	STRADLYNG	STRADLYNG	STRECCHE	STRECCHE	STRECH	STRECCH	STRETCHE	STRECCHE	STRECHE	STRECH	STRECH	STRECCHE	STRECCHE	STRECCHE	STRECH	STRECHE	STRECCHE	STRAULEY	STRELLEYE	STRELLEYE	STRELLAY	STRELLEY	STRELLEY	STRELLEYE	STRELLEY	STRAULEY	STRELLEY	STRELLEY	STRELLEYE	STRELLEYE
DE	DE	L H	DE	DE	DE	ЫC	DE																DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE			DE	DE	DE	DE
		EDWARD	EDWARD	EDWARD	EDWARD	EDWARD	EDWARD	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	SAMPSON	SAMPSON	SAMPSON	SAMPSON	SAMPSON	SAMPSON	SAMPSON	SAMPSON	SAMPSON	SAMPSON	SAMPSON	SAMPSON	SAMPSON
1128/T/D	1120/P/D	1129/A/D	1129/A/D	1129/S/D	1129/E/D	1129/K/D	1129/T/D	1130/T/D	1130/T/D	1130/S/D	1130/T/D	1130/S/D	1130/K/D	1130/A/D	1130/K/D	1130/K/D	1130/P/D	1130/P/D	1130/T/D	1130/K/D	1130/A/D	1130/A/D	1131/P/D	1131/S/D	1131/K/D	1131/S/D	1131/T/D	1131/P/D	1131/K/D	1131/A/D	1131/P/D	1131/P/D	1131/P/D	1131/K/D	1131/K/D

ROT SCOT II/66 ROT SCOT II/68	LIST OF MPS/162 CPR 1374-77/496-500 CPR 1377-81/38-40 CPR 1377-81/359	CFR IX/148 CPR 1377-81/515 CPR 1377-81/471-4 CFR IX/187	CPR 1324-27/220-1 LIST OF MPS/61 LIST OF MPS/63	ROT SCOT 1/359 CFR IV/505 CFR IV/481 CFR V/52 CFR V/54 CFR V/91	CPR 1354-58/123 CPR 1361-64/65 CPR 1361-64/530 CPR 1367-70/194	CPR 1367-70/185 HP //672 CPR 1301-07/132 LIST OF MPS/27 CPR 1301-07/498 LIST OF MPS/36
10/08/84 02/10/84 18/11/87 10/11/56 10/11/56	06/10/63 29/04/77 01/07/77 18/02/79	27/05/79 26/05/80 20/03/80 04/03/80 03/11/58	28/01/64 24/01/26 14/12/26 15/09/27 12/10/35	13/07/35 16/12/36 07/04/36 08/10/37 12/10/37 20/07/48	07/02/55 21/03/61 08/03/64 01/10/67 10/07/68	20/12/68 03/02/88 09/04/02 13/10/07 20/02/07 23/07/12
1384 1384 1387 1356 1356	1363 1377 1377 1379	1379 1380 1380 1380	1364 1326 1326 1327	1335 1336 1336 1337 1337	1355 1361 1364 1367 1368	1368 1388 1302 1307 1307 1312
NTT NTT DBY&NTT NBL NBI	NBL NBL NBL	NBL NBL NBL NBL	NBL WES WES WES	CUL,WES WES WES WES WES WES	WES WES WES WES	WES WES WES WES
ARRAYER ARRAYER SHERIFF SHERIFF FSCHFATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER	TAXER PEACE ARRAYER TAXER SHERIFF	Sheriff Arrayer Knight of Shire Knight of Shire Under-Sheriff	ARRAYER TAXER TAXER TAXER TAXER TAXER	PEACE PEACE PEACE UNDER-SHERIFF PEACE	ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE
STRELLEY STRELLEY STRELLEY STROTHRE STROTHRE	STROTHR' STROTHER STROTHER STROTHER	STROTHERE STROTHER STROTHER STROTHER STROTHER	STROTHER STIRKELAND STIRKLAND STIRKELAND STIRKELAND	STIRKELAND STIRKELAND STREKELAND STIRKELAND STIRKELAND SON OF ROBERT DE STIRKELAND	STIRKLAND STIRKELAND STIRKELAND STIRKELAND STIRKELAND	STIRKELAND STRICKLAND STIRKELAUND STIRKELAND STIRKELAND STIRKELAND
DE DE DEL	DEL DEL DEL	DEL DEL DEL	88888			
SAMPSON SAMPSON SAMPSON ALAN	ALAN ALAN ALAN	ALAN ALAN ALAN ALAN HENRY	HENRY JOHN JOHN JOHN	NHON NHON NHON NHON	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS WALTER WALTER WALTER WALTER
1131/A/D 1131/A/D 1131/S/D 1132/S/D	1132/KD 1132/KD 1132/A/D 1132/A/D	1132/7/D 1132/P/D 1132/A/D 1132/7/D 1133/S/D	1133/S/D 1134/A/D 1134/K/D 1134/K/D 1134/S/D	1134/J/D 1134/T/D 1134/T/D 1134/T/D 1134/T/D 1134/T/L	1135/P/D 1135/P/D 1135/P/D 1135/P/D	1135/A/D 1135/A/D 1136/A/L 1136/A/L 1136/A/L 1136/A/L

LIST OF MPS/40	LIST OF MPS/I7	LIST OF MPS/I9	CPR 1321-24/123	CPR 1321-24/143	LIST OF MPS/112	CPR 1321-24/274	CPR 1324-27/53	CPR 1324-27/8-11	CPR 1324-27/100	CPR 1324-27/216-8	ROT SCOT I/221	LIST OF MPS/81	CFR IX/55	LIST OF MPS/196	CPR 1381-85/140	CFR IX/338		ROT SCOT II/66	LIST OF MPS/213	CFR X/74	CPR 1381-85/503	CPR 1385-89/253	CPR 1388-92/137			CPR 1391-96/292	CFR XI/61	CPR 1391-96/434	CPR 1391-96/588	HP I/672	CPR 1396-99/97	CPR 1396-99/240	CPR 1399-1401/565	CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1401-05/287-91
08/07/13 10/02/22	02/05/22	14/11/22	16/05/22	02/07/22	20/01/23	05/04/23	17/11/24	01/08/24	26/02/25	25/12/25	30/09/27	16/03/32	14/11/77	05/11/80	08/03/82	02/11/82	23/09/84	10/08/84	12/11/84	16/12/84	09/05/85	02/07/86	15/07/89	14/02/90	02/01/92	26/11/92	02/11/92	12/12/94	15/05/95	27/01/95	05/03/97	14/05/98	28/11/99	18/12/99	
1313 1322	1322	1322	1322	1322	1323	1323	1324	1324	1325	1325	1327	1332	1377	1380	1382	1382	1384	1384	1384	1384	1385	1386	1389	1390	1392	1392	1392	1394	1395	1395	1397	1398	1399	1399	1403
WES WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	CUL, WES	LAN	WES	LAN	WES	LAN	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	NBL&CUL&WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES
KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	TAXER	UNDER-SHERIFF	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ESCHEATOR	UNDER-SHERIFF	PEACE	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER
STIRKELAND STIRKELAND	STIRKELAND	STIRKELAND	STIRKLAND	STIRKLAND	STIRKELAND	STIRKLAND	STIRKELOND	STIRKLAND	STIRKELAND	STIRKELAND	STIRKELAUND	STIRKELAND	STIRKELANDE	STIRKELAND	STIRKELAND	STIRKELAND	STRYKLAND	STRIKLAND	STIRKELAND	STIRKELAND	STEIRKELAND	STIRKELAND	STIRKELAND	STIRKELAND	STYRKELAND	STIRKELAND	STIRKELAND	STIRKLAND	STYRKLAND	STRICKLAND	STIRKELAND	STIRKELAND	STIRKLAND	STIRKELAND	STIRKELAND
ы Ы Ы	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE		DE	DE	DE	DE		DE	DE	DE	DE									DE	DE			
WALTER WAI TFR	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER
1136/K/D 1136/S/D	1136/K/D	1136/K/D	1136/A/D	1136/A/D	1136/K/D	1136/A/D	1136/A/D	1136/A/D	1136/A/D	1136/A/D	1136/A/D	1136/K/D	1137/T/D	1137/K/D	1137/P/D	1137/T/D	1137/S/D	1137/A/D	1137/K/D	1137/T/D	1137/P/D	1137/P/D	1137/P/D	1137/E/D	1137/S/D	1137/P/D	1137/T/D	1137/P/D	1137/P/D	1137/K/D	1137/P/D	1137/P/D	1137/P/D	1137/A/D	1137/A/D

e	3 CPR 1343-45/93	3 CFR V/353	4 ROT SCOT I/648	1 CPR 1350-54/89	3 CPR 1350-54/450	1 CPR 1361-64/65	4 CPR 1361-64/530			4 CFR V/392		5 CFR V/434	_	6 CFR V/491	7		9 CPR 1348-50/383		4 LIST OF MPS/145		7 LIST OF MPS/149	0	-		2 LIST OF MPS/160		_	-		9 CPR 1367-70/264	_	1 CFR VIII/126	2	_	6 FOEDERA III/11/1045
26/05/43	17/05/43	22/12/43	22/05/44	15/03/51	02/04/53	21/03/61	30/11/64	10/02/67	07/06/44	01/10/44	23/02/45	02/08/45	11/09/46	01/11/46	13/11/47	13/11/47	04/10/49	02/07/54	28/04/54	15/12/57	17/04/57	21/11/60	10/07/60	15/05/60	13/10/62	06/10/63	12/10/67	10/07/68	01/05/68	01/03/69	28/03/71	08/06/71	12/12/72	06/12/75	02/01/76
1343	1343	1343	1344	1351	1353	1361	1364	1367	1344	1344	1345	1345	1346	1346	1347	1347	1349	1354	1354	1357	1357	1360	1360	1360	1362	1363	1367	1368	1368	1369	1371	1371	1372	1375	1376
NBL	CUL,NBL,WES	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	HAM	WIL	WIL	WIL	HAM	HAM	MAM	HAM	HAM	MAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	WIL	MAM	HAM	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	HAM	WIL	WIL	WIL	HAM	HAM
SHERIFF	PEACE	TAXER	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	PEACE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	PEACE	ARRAYER
STRYVELYN	STRYVELYN	STRYVELYN	STRYVELYN	STRYVELYN	STRYVELYN	STRYVELYN	STRYVELYN	STRYVELYN	STURMY	STURMY	STURMY	STURMY	STURMY	STURMY	STURMY	STURMY	STURMY	STURMY	STURMY	STURMY	STURMY	STURMY	STURMY	STURMY	STURMY	ESTORMY (STURMY)	STURMY	STURMY	STURMY	STURMY	STURMY	STURMY	STURMY	STURMY	STURMY
DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE																											
NHOP	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY
1138/S/D	1138/P/D	1138/T/D	1138/A/D	1138/P/D	1138/P/D	1138/P/D	1138/P/D	1138/A/D	1139/K/D	1139/T/D	1139/P/D	1139/T/D	1139/K/D	1139/T/D	1139/S/D	1139/E/D	1139/P/D	1139/P/D	1139/K/D	1139/P/D	1139/K/D	1139/S/D	1139/A/D	1139/K/D	1139/K/D	1139/K/D	1139/P/D	1139/P/D	1139/K/D	1139/P/D	1139/T/D	1139/T/D	1139/S/D	1139/P/L	1139/A/L

CPR 1374-77/496-500 CPR 1377-81/38-40 CFR X/148 CFR X/144	CFR 1377-81/471-4 CPR 1377-81/471-4 LIST OF MPS/104 LIST OF MPS/117	CFR V/482 LIST OF MPS/123 CFR VI/3 CFR VI/45	LIST OF MPS/125 LIST OF MPS/128 CPR 1350-54/89	LIST OF MPS/130 LIST OF MPS/139 CPR 1350-54/508 LIST OF MPS/146	CFR VII/45 LIST OF MPS/148 LIST OF MPS/150 LIST OF MPS/153	CPR 1361-64/65 LIST OF MPS/156 LIST OF MPS/159 LIST OF MPS/161	CPR 1361-64/529 LIST OF MPS/166 CPR 1367-70/193 LIST OF MPS/168 CPR 1367-70/266
29/04/77 01/07/77 27/05/79 27/05/79	0//1/2/80 20/03/80 26/07/38 23/04/41	05/10/46 11/09/46 08/03/47 25/08/47	14/01/48 31/03/48 15/03/51	09/02/51 13/01/52 01/12/53 12/11/55 10/11/56	10/11/56 01/08/57 17/04/57 05/02/58 15/05/60 18/10/61	21/03/61 24/01/61 13/10/62 06/10/63	08/03/64 04/05/66 27/11/68 10/07/68 01/05/68 15/11/69
1377 1377 1379 1379	1380 1380 1338 1341	1346 1346 1347 1347	1348 1348 1351	1351 1352 1353 1355 1356	1355 1357 1357 1358 1360 1361	1361 1361 1362 1363	1364 1366 1368 1368 1368 1368
HAM HAM WIL HAM	WIL HUN HUN	N N N N H H H H		HUN HUN HUN CAM&HUN CAM&HUN	CAM&HUN HUN HUN HUN CAM&HUN CAM&HUN	NUH NUH HUN	HUN HUN BDF&BKM&CAM&HUN HUN HUN
ARRAYER ARRAYER TAXER TAXER	TAXER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF	SNEALLY ESCHEATOR TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF	PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ESCHEATOR PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE
STURMY STURMY ESTURMY STURMY	ESTORMY STOUMY STUCLE STUCLE STUCE	STEUCLE STEUKELE STYVECLE STYUECLE	STYUECLE STUCLE STYUECLE	STYVECLE STYVECLE STYVECLE STYVECLE STYVELE	STYUECLE STYVECLE STYVECLE STYVECLE STYVECLE STYVECLE STYUECLE	STYUECLE STYVECLE STYVECLE STYVECLE	STYUECLE STYVECLE STYVECLE STVECLE STVECLE STYUECLE STYUECLE
	DE			H H H H H			88888
HENRY HENRY HENRY HENRY	HENRY HENRY NICHOLAS NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS
1139/A/L 1139/A/L 1139/T/L 1139/T/L	1139/T/L 1139/A/L 1141/K/L?	1141/T/D 1141/T/D 1141/T/D 1141/T/D	1141/I/U 1141/K/D 1141/K/D 1141/P/D	1141/K/D 1141/K/D 1141/P/D 1141/K/D 1141/S/D	1141/S/D 1141/E/D 1141/K/D 1141/K/D 1141/K/D 1141/S/D	1141/P/D 1141/K/D 1141/K/D 1141/K/D	1141/P/D 1141/K/D 1141/E/D 1141/P/D 1141/P/D 1141/P/D

	, SHERIFF OF	TAXER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE	HUN BDF,BKM,CAM,HUN HUN	1371 1371 1371	12/06/71 12/02/71 08/06/71	CPR 1370-74/19 CPR 1370-74/102 LIST OF MPS/175
DE STYVECLE	. 포 포	KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	NUH	1371 1372	24/02/71 13/10/72	LIST OF MPS/173 LIST OF MPS/177
	. Ľ	PEACE	NUN	1374	30/11/74	CPR 1370-74/478
STWECLE	x	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	HUN	1376	12/02/76	LIST OF MPS/182
STYUECLE	u. «	PEACE	HUN	13//	7//11/// 20/04/77	CPK 13/ /-81/4/ CPD 137/ 77/406 500
STYUECLE	< <	ARRAYER ARRAYER	NOH	1377	01/07/77	CPR 1377-81/38-40
STEUCLE	ш	PEACE	HUN	1381	14/12/81	CPR 1381-85/85
STUKELE	4	ARRAYER	NUH	1385	29/04/85	CPR 1381-85/588-91
STYVECLE	×	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	HUN	1385	20/10/85	LIST OF MPS/215
STYUECLE	4	PEACE	HUN	1386	02/07/86	CPR 1385-89/253
STYUECLE	4	PEACE	HUN	1389	10/11/89	CPR 1388-92/139
STYUECLE	ц.,	PEACE	HUN	1390	28/06/90	CPR 1388-92/342
DE STYUECLE	0)	SHERIFF	CAM&HUN	1391	21/10/91	
STEUECLE	—	TAXER	HUN	1393	13/03/93	CFR XI/73
<i>۲</i>		ARRAYER	DBY	1367	10/02/67	CPR 1364-67/430
SULNY		ARRAYER	DBY,STS	1369	15/04/69	FOEDERA III/II/864
SULMY		PEACE	DBY	1370	10/02/70	CPR 1367-70/418
SULNY	U J -	SHERIFF	DBY&NTT	1372	12/12/72	
DE SULNY	<u>×</u>	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	DBY	1372	13/10/72	LIST OF MPS/177
SULNY	<u>ب</u>	PEACE	DBY	1376	20/06/76	CPR 1374-77/323
SULNY	- - -	PEACE	DBY	1376	30/10/76	CPR 1374-77/314
		KNIGHT OF SHIRE	DBY	1377	13/10/77	LIST OF MPS/186
	-	ARRAYER	DBY	1377	01/07/77	CPR 1377-81/38-40
SULNY	~	ARRAYER	DBY	1377	29/04/77	CPR 1374-77/496-500
SULNE	_	TAXER	DBY	1379	08/08/79	CFR IX/164
DE SULNY	-	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	DBY	1379	24/04/79	LIST OF MPS/191
SURTEYS		SHERIFF	NBL	1379	14/07/79	
SURTEYS	<u>×</u>	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	NBL	1361	24/01/61	LIST OF MPS/156
SURTAYS	÷	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	NBL	1362	13/10/62	LIST OF MPS/159
SURTEYS	~	SHERIFF	NBL	1372	12/12/72	
SURTES	-	PEACE	NBL	1372	10/08/72	CPR 1370-74/239
SURTEYS	-	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	NBL	1372	13/10/72	LIST OF MPS/178

CPR 1377-81/49 CPR 1374-77/496-500 CPR 1377-81/38-40	ROT SCOT 1/217 CPR 1327-30/173 CFR VI/3	CPR 1292-1301/309 ROT SCOT //97 LIST OF MPS/42	ROT SCOT 1/120 ROT SCOT 1/163 CPR 1377-81/38-40	LIST OF MPS/184 LIST OF MPS/191 CFR IX/163 CPR 1381-85/85 CPR 1381-85/72-3 LIST OF MPS/201 LIST OF MPS/201 CPR 1381-85/588-91	CPR 1385-89/82 CPR 1385-9/176 CPR 1385-89/385 CPR 1388-92/135 HP 1/388 LIST OF MPS/14 LIST OF MPS/17 LIST OF MPS/20 LIST OF MPS/25
20/07/77 29/04/77 01/07/77 25/11/78 13/07/23	14/07/27 12/10/27 08/03/47 18/11/83	20/05/11 23/09/13	24/03/14 16/10/15 03/09/16 01/07/77	27/01/77 24/04/79 08/08/79 14/12/81 10/07/81 06/10/82 12/11/84 29/04/85	18/02/86 14/05/86 01/12/88 28/07/88 15/07/89 17/01/90 14/10/02 28/02/05 30/05/06 13/10/07
1377 1377 1377 1378 1323	1327 1327 1347 1383 1294 1294	1297 1298 1311 1313	1314 1315 1316 1377	1377 1379 1379 1381 1381 1382 1385	1386 1386 1388 1389 1302 1305 1305 1305
		бн¥			ب
NBL NBL NBL LAN	LAN LAN LAN DBY&NTT ESS&HRT CAM&HUN	CAWARTO ESS,HRT NFK&SFK NBL NBL	NBL NBL ESS	E E E E E E E E E E E E E E E E E E E	ESS ESS ESS ESS HUN HUN HUN
PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER SHERIFF SHERIFF	ARRAYER TAXER TAXER SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF	ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER SHERIFF ARRAYER ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER PEACE ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER ARRAYER	PEACE ARRAYER SHERIFF PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE
SURTEES SURTEYS SURTEYS SURTEYS SUTHWERTH	SOUTHEWORTHE SUTWORTH SUTHWORTH SUTTON SUTTON	SUTTON SUTTON SWYNBURN SWYNBURN	SWYNBURN SWYNBURN SWYNEBURN SWYNBOURNE	SWYNBOURN SWYNBOURN SWYNBOURN SWYNBOURN SWYNBOURN SWYNBOURN SWYNBURN	SWYNBOURN SWYNBURN SWYNBURN SWYNBURN SWYNBURN SWYNBURN SWYNEFORD SWYNEFORD SWYNEFORD SWYNEFORD
E		<u>, </u>	D E D E	ы П П П П П	
THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS GILBERT	GILBERT GILBERT GILBERT ROWLAND WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM ADAM ADAM	ADAM ADAM ADAM ROBERT	ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT	ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT JOHN JOHN JOHN
1145/P/D 1145/A/D 1145/A/D 1145/S/D 1146/S/D	1146/T/D 1146/T/D 1146/T/D 1147/S/D 1148/S/D	1148/S/D 1148/A/D 1148/S/D 1149/A/D 1149/K/D	1149/A/D 1149/S/D 1149/A/D 1150/A/D	1150/K/D 1150/K/D 1150/F/D 1150/P/D 1150/K/D 1150/K/D 1150/K/D 1150/K/D	1150/P/D 1150/A/D 1150/P/D 1150/P/D 1150/P/D 1151/K/D 1151/K/D 1151/K/D

LIST OF MPS/51	CPK 1313-1 //460 LIST OF MPS/48	CPR 1313-17/530	LIST OF MPS/53	LIST OF MPS/55	ROT SCOT I/196	LIST OF MPS/I6	CPR 1321-24/123	CPR 1321-24/271	CPR 1321-24/274		LIST OF MPS/112	LIST OF MPS/110		CPR 1343-45/396		CPR 1343-45/576	CPR 1348-50/526	CPR 1348-50/527	LIST OF MPS/139	CPR 1354-58/226	CPR 1354-58/388	LIST OF MPS/153		CPR 1321-24/45	CPR 1321-24/96-7	CPR 1321-24/45	LIST OF MPS/I6	LIST OF MPS/61	LIST OF MPS/63	LIST OF MPS/68	-IST OF MPS/91	CPR 1334-38/357	ROT SCOT 1/420	ROT SCOT 1/469
	25/03/16 27/01/16 1	•	20/10/18 1	06/05/19 1	08/06/19	02/05/22	16/05/22 (01/04/23 (05/04/23 (05/06/10	29/03/40	20/01/40	24/01/41	03/10/44 (04/11/44	18/07/45 (20/02/50 (20/02/50 (13/01/52	08/10/55 0	20/05/56 (15/05/60 1	01/01/22	02/01/22 (25/03/22 (02/01/22 (_	14/12/26 L	15/09/27 L	24/04/28 L	26/05/35 L	04/08/36	06/05/36 F	08/11/36 F
1311 1316 1346	1316 1316	1316	1318	1319	1319	1322	1322	1323	1323	1310	1340	1340	1341	1344	1344	1345	1350	1350	1352	1355	1356	1360	1322	1322	1322	1322	1322	1326	1327	1328	1335	1336	1336	1336
CAM&HUN CAM	CAM CAM	CAM	NUH	NUH	DBY,NTT	NUH	NUH	NUH	CAM, HUN	DBY&NTT	BDF	BDF	RUT	BDF	BDF&BKM	BKM	DOR	LIN(K,H)	LIN	BDF	BDF	LIN	SHR&STS	SHR	SHR	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS
SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	UNDER-SHERIFF	PEACE	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER				
SWYNEFORD SWYNEFFORD	SWYNEFORD SWYNEFORD	SWYNEFORD	SWYNEFFORD	SWYNEFFORD	SWYNEFORD	SWYNEFORD	SWYNEFORD	SWYNEFORD	SWYNFORD	SWYNEFORD	SWYNEFORD	SWYNFORD	SWYNEFORD	SWYNFORD	SWYNEFORD	SWYNFORD	SWYNNERTON	SWYNNERTON	SWYNNERTON	SWYNNERTON	SWYNNERTON	SWYNNERTON	SWYNNERTON	SWYNNERTON	SWYNNERTON	SWYNNERTON	SWYNERTON	SWYNERTON						
ШШ	ы D E E E	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE
NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHON	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL
1151/S/D 1151/K/D	1151/A/D 1151/K/D	1151/T/D	1151/K/D	1151/K/D	1151/A/D	1151/K/D	1151/A/D	1151/A/D	1151/A/D	1152/S/D	1153/K/D	1153/K/D	1153/S/D	1153/P/D	1153/S/D	1153/P/D	1153/P/P	1153/P/P	1153/K/P	1153/P/D	1153/P/D	1153/K/P	1154/S/D	1154/A/D	1154/A/D	1154/A/D	1154/K/D	1154/K/D	1154/K/D	1154/K/D	1154/K/D	1154/P/D	1154/A/D	1154/A/D

ROT SCOT 1/406	CPR 1348-50/527	CPR 1350-54/91	CPR 1354-58/226	CPR 1354-58/226	CPR 1358-61/69	FOEDERA III/I/415	FOEDERA III/I/440-1	CPR 1358-61/346		CPR 1361-64/360	CPR 1361-64/529	CPR 1364-67/364-5	CPR 1367-70/192	CPR 1370-74/304		HP I/601			CFR V/285	CFR V/284	LIST OF MPS/119	LIST OF MPS/119	CPR 1348-50/527	CPR 1350-54/91		CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1292-1301/297	CPR 1292-1301/516
10/02/36 05/08/45	20/02/50	15/03/51	15/02/55	08/10/55	20/12/58	12/01/59	04/08/59	22/03/60	20/10/61	16/03/63	08/03/64	26/10/66	10/07/68	12/02/73	21/10/91		19/11/41	19/11/41	20/04/42	20/04/42	28/04/43	28/04/43	20/02/50	15/03/51	11/11/94	18/12/99		10/05/00
1336 1345	1350	1351	1355	1355	1358	1359	1359	1360	1361	1363	1364	1366	1368	1373	1391	1402	1341	1341	1342	1342	1343	1343	1350	1351	1394	1399	1297	1300
STS SHR&STS&WELSH MARCH	LEC	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	STS	SHR&STS	SHR&STS&WELSH MARCH	STS	SHR	SHR	STS	LEC	STS	LIN	rin(l)	YKS(N)	NBL
ARRAYER FSCHFATOR	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	N SHERIFF	PEACE	ON PEACE	ARRAYER	ON PEACE	ON PEACE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	OF TAXER	F TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	TAXER	PEACE
SWYNNERTON	SWYNNERTON	SWYNNERTON OF HULTON	SWYNNERTON OF HULTON	SWYNNERTON OF HULTON	SWYNNERTON OF HULTON	SWINNERTON	SWYNNERTON	SWYNNERTON OF HULTON	SWYNERTON OF HILTON	SWYNNERTON	SWYNNERTON OF HILTON	SWYNERTON	SWYNNERTON OF HILTON	SWYNNERTON OF HILTON PEACE	SWYNNERTON	SWYNNERTON	SWYNNERTON	SWYNNERTON	SWYNERTON, SHERIFF OF TAXER STAFFORDSHIRE	SWYNNERTON, SHERIFF OF SHROPSHIRE	SWYNNERTON	SWYNNERTON	SWYNNERTON	SWYNNERTON	SKYWYTH	SKIPWITH	TAILLEBOYS	TAILLEBOIS
E D	цШ	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE		DE		DE	DE	DE	DE			DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE				
NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	NHOC	NHOL	LUKE	LUKE
1154/A/D	1155/P/D	1155/P/D	1155/P/D	1155/P/D	1155/P/D	1155/A/D	1155/A/D	1155/T/D	1155/S/D	1155/P/D	1155/P/D	1155/A/L	1155/P/L	1155/P/L	1156/S/D	1156/K/D	1157/S/D	1157/E/D	1157/T/D	1157/T/D	1157/K/D	1157/K/D	1157/P/D	1157/P/D	1158/S/D	1158/A/L	1159/T/D	1159/P/D

LIST OF MPS/10	CPR 1292-1301/612	CPR 1301-07/76		CFR IX/187	LIST OF MPS/204	ROT SCOT II/66	HP I/476	HP I/476		CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1401-05/287-91	CPR 1292-1301/299		CPR 1292-1301/593	CPR 1301-07/1	CFR VIII/229	CFR VIII/269	CPR 1377-81/312		CPR 1377-81/471-4	LIST OF MPS/192	CPR 1381-85/85	CPR 1381-85/142	CPR 1381-85/248	CPR 1381-85/502	CPR 1381-85/588-91	LIST OF MPS/214	CPR 1385-89/385	CPR 1385-89/545			CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1401-05/114-5	HP I/292	CPR 1401-05/287-91	
20/05/00	24/10/01	07/11/02	25/10/03	04/03/80	23/02/83	10/08/84	01/10/86	03/02/88	13/12/89	18/12/99				12/05/01	21/11/01	06/12/73	14/11/74	18/01/79	18/10/80	20/03/80	16/01/80	14/12/81	09/03/82	21/12/82	28/04/85	28/02/85	20/10/85	16/07/87	04/07/88	05/08/91	09/11/95	18/12/99				19/06/09
1300	1301	1302	1303	1380	1383	1384	1386	1388	1389	1399	1403	1297	1299	1301	1301	1373	1374	1379	1380	1380	1380	1381	1382	1382	1385	1385	1385	1387	1388	1391	1395	1399	1402	1402	1403	1309
NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	LIN	(L) (L)	LIN	LIN	LIN	(LIN(L)	(LIN(L)	STS	GLS	GLS	GLS	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	DEV
KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	TAXER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF
TAILBOYS	TAILLEBOYS	TAILLEBOYS	TALEBOYS	TAYLBOYS	TAILBOYS	TAILBOYS	TAILBOYS	TAILBOYS	TAILBOYS	TAILBOYS	TAILBOYS	TALEBOT OF HEF	TALEBOT	TALEBOT	TALEBOT	TALBOT	TALBOT	TALBOT	TALBOT	TALBOT	TALBOT	TALBOT	TALBOT	TALBOT	TALBOT	TALBOT	TALBOT	TALBOT	TALBOT	TALBOT	TALBOT	TALBOT	TALBOT	TALBOT	TALBOT	TEWKESBURY
																																				DE
LUCAS	LUKE	LUKE	LUKE	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	WALTER	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	NICHOLAS
1159/K/D	1159/T/D	1159/T/D	1159/S/D	1160/T/P	1160/K/D	1160/A/D	1160/K/D	1160/K/D	1160/S/D	1160/A/D	1160/A/D	1161/T/D	1161/S/D	1161/A/D	1161/A/D	1162/T/D	1162/T/D	1162/A/D	1162/S/D	1162/A/D	1162/K/D	1162/P/D	1162/P/D	1162/P/D	1162/P/D	1162/A/D	1162/K/D	1162/P/D	1162/P/D	1162/S/D	1162/S/D	1162/A/D	1162/A/D	1162/K/D	1162/A/D	1163/S/D

CPR 1396-99/228 HP I/388	CPR 1399-1401/209-13 HP I/388	CPR 1401-05/358-9		LIST OF MPS/4	LIST OF MPS/16	LIST OF MPS/18	LIST OF MPS/187		LIST OF MPS/200	ROT SCOT I/222	ROT SCOT 1/295	CPR 1334-38/210	CPR 1334-38/137-9	CFR IV/481	CFR V/52	CFR V/286	ROT SCOT 1/652	CFR V/393	CFR V/435	CFR V/483	CFR VI/45	CFR VI/91			CFR VI/234	LIST OF MPS/140	ROT SCOT 1/762	LIST OF MPS/147	CPR 1358-61/69	LIST OF MPS/151		CPR 1364-67/430	
22/07/97 17/09/97 30/09/99	18/12/99				28/02/05	28/02/05	13/10/77	18/10/80	07/05/82	05/10/27	26/11/34	26/07/35	26/01/35	07/04/36	08/10/37	04/07/42	12/07/44	01/10/44	02/08/45	05/10/46	25/08/47	20/07/48	25/08/49	25/08/49	10/04/50	13/01/52	30/10/53	12/11/55	02/12/58	05/02/58	10/11/64	10/02/67	05/11/69
1397 1397 1399	1399 1401	1403	1295	1295	1305	1305	1377	1380	1382	1327	1334	1335	1335	1336	1337	1342	1344	1344	1345	1346	1347	1348	1349	1349	1350	1352	1353	1355	1358	1358	1364	1367	1369
ESS ESS ESS	ESS · ESS	ESS	OXF&BRK	WIL	WIL	WIL	STS	STS	STS	YKS	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS(W)	YKS	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS	YKS	YKS(W)	YKS	YKS(W)	YKS	YKS(W)	ΥKS	NFK&SFK	NFK	NFK&SFK
PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF	ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	ARRAYER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	SHERIFF
TEYE TEY TEYE	TEYE TEY	TEYE	THISTELDENE	THISTLEDENE	THISTELDEN	THYSTELDONE	THOMENHORN	THOMENHORN	THOMONHORE	THORNHULL	THORNHILL	THORNHILL	THORNHULL	THORNHILL	THORNHILL	THORNHULL	THORNHILL	THORNHULL	THORNHILL	THORNHULL	THORNHULL	THORNHULL	THORNHILL	THORNHULL	THORNHILL	THORNHILL	THORNHILL	THORNHILL	THORNHILL	THORNHILL	THORP	THORP	THORP
		ШO	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE		DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE
ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT	ROBERT ROBERT	ROBERT	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	BRIAN	BRIAN	BRIAN	BRIAN	BRIAN	BRIAN	BRIAN	BRIAN	BRIAN	BRIAN	BRIAN	BRIAN	BRIAN	BRIAN	BRIAN	BRIAN	BRIAN	BRIAN	BRIAN	BRIAN	BRIAN	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND
1164/P/D 1164/K/D 1164/S/D	1164/A/D 1164/K/D	1164/A/D	1165/S/D	1165/K/D	1165/K/D	1165/K/D	1166/K/D	1166/S/D	1166/K/D	1167/A/D	1167/A/D	1167/P/D	1167/A/D	1167/T/D	1167/T/D	1167/T/D	1167/A/D	1167/T/D	1167/T/D	1167/T/D	1167/T/D	1167/T/D	1167/S/D	1167/E/D	1167/T/D	1167/K/D	1167/A/D	1167/K/D	1167/P/D	1167/K/D	1168/S/D	1168/A/D	1168/S/D

Page 295

CPR 1367-70/266	LIST OF MPS/173	LIST OF MPS/175	CPR 1370-74/120	LIST OF MPS/191	CFR IX/163	LIST OF MPS/195	CPR 1381-85/141	CPR 1381-85/247-8	LIST OF MPS/209	CPR 1381-85/588-91	CPR 1385-9/239	HP I/506	CPR 1301-07/543	CPR 1307-13/30	CPR 1307-13/23	CPR 1307-13/54	CPR 1307-13/520	CPR 1313-17/108	CPR 1313-17/124	CPR 1313-17/129	CPR 1313-17/483		CPR 1321-24/39	LIST OF MPS/172	LIST OF MPS/182	LIST OF MPS/187	CPR 1377-81/513	LIST OF MPS/193	CFR IX/230		LIST OF MPS/197	CPR 1381-85/72-3	CPR 1381-85/251	LIST OF MPS/199	CPR 1381-85/346	CPR 1313-17/51
24/04/69	24/02/71	08/06/71	12/06/71	24/04/79	08/08/79	05/11/80	08/03/82	21/12/82	29/04/84	26/04/85	05/09/86	17/09/97	21/02/07	24/12/07	28/11/07	17/03/08	16/12/12	13/04/14	05/06/14	18/06/14	14/06/16	07/06/20	30/11/21	03/06/69	12/02/76	13/10/77	26/05/80	16/01/80	07/12/80	01/11/81	16/09/81	07/07/81	20/12/82	07/05/82	02/07/83	28/11/13
1369	1371	1371	1371	1379	1379	1380	1382	1382	1384	1385	1386	1397	1307	1307	1307	1308	1312	1314	1314	1314	1316	1320	1321	1369	1376	1377	1380	1380	1380	1381	1381	1381	1382	1382	1383	1313
NFK	NFK	NFK	NFK	NFK	NFK	NFK	NFK	NFK	NFK	NFK	NFK	NFK	NFK, SFK	NFK	NFK	NFK	NFK,SFK	NFK	NFK	NFK,SFK	NFK	NFK&SFK	NFK,SFK	WIL	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	WES
PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE(SPECIAL)	PEACE	TAXER	PEACE	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE(SPECIAL)	PEACE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	TAXER
THORPE	THORP	THORP	THORPE	THORP	THORP	THORP	THORP	THORP	THORP	THORPE	THORPE	THORPE	THORP	THORPE	THORPE	THORPE	THORPE	THORPE	THORPE	THORPE	THORPE	THORP	THORP	THORP	THORP	THORP	THORP	THORP	THORP	THORP	THORP	THORP	THORPE	THORP	THORPE	THRELKELD
DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE		DE	DE	DE	DE	DE		DE	DE	DE	DE	DE				DE	DE	DE			DE	DE	DE	DE	DE
EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	EDMUND	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHON	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	HENRY
1168/P/D	1168/K/D	1168/K/D	1168/T/D	1168/K/D	1168/T/D	1168/K/D	1168/P/D	1168/P/D	1168/K/D	1168/A/D	1168/A/D		1169/P/D	1169/P/D	1169/T/D	1169/P/D	1169/T/D	1169/P/D	1169/P/D	1169/P/D	1169/P/D	1169/S/D	1169/A/D	1170/K/P	1170/K/D	1170/K/D	1170/P/D	1170/K/D	1170/T/D	1170/S/D	1170/K/D	1170/A/D	1170/P/D	1170/K/D	1170/P/D	1171/T/L

	LIST OF MPS/157	LIST OF MPS/163	LIST OF MPS/167	LIST OF MPS/170	CPR 1377-81/518	CPR 1381-85/140	CPR 1381-85/253	ROT SCOT II/66	CPR 1381-85/503	CPR 1385-89/253	LIST OF MPS/74	CPR 1338-40/504	CPR 1340-43/151	CFR V/285	CFR V/483	CFR VI/45	CFR VI/91	CFR VI/375	CPR 1354-58/123			CPR 1361-64/65	CPR 1377-81/359	CFR IX/164	LIST OF MPS/194	LIST OF MPS/198	CPR 1381-85/140	ROT SCOT II/66	CPR 1385-9/475		HP I/318	CFR XI/61	CPR 1391-96/434	CPR 1391-96/588	CFR XI/140
22/05/24 29/09/60	24/01/61	06/10/63	04/05/66	01/05/68	26/05/80	08/03/82	20/12/82	10/08/84	09/05/85	02/07/86	11/03/30	22/04/40	15/03/41	20/04/42	05/10/46	25/08/47	20/07/48	26/01/53	20/10/54	16/01/55	16/01/55	21/03/61	18/02/79	08/08/79	16/01/80	16/09/81	08/03/82	10/08/84	08/06/88	10/10/90	17/01/90	02/11/92	12/12/94	15/05/95	12/03/95
1324 1360	1361	1363	1366	1368	1380	1382	1382	1384	1385	1386	1330	1340	1341	1342	1346	1347	1348	1353	1354	1355	1355	1361	1379	1379	1380	1381	1382	1384	1388	1390	1390	1392	1394	1395	1395
WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	CUL	CUL&WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	CUL	WES	WES	WES	WES
SHERIFF LINDER-SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	PEACE	ARRAYER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	UNDER-SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	TAXER
THRELKELD TUPEL VELD	THRELKELD	THRELKELD	THRELKELD	THRELKELD THE ELDER	THRELKELD	THRELKELD	THRELKELD	THRELKELD	THRELKELD	THRELKELD	THRELKELD	THRILKILD	ТНІКЦКУЦО	THRELKELD	THRELKELD	THRELKELD	THRELKILD	THRELKELD	THRELKELD	THRELKELD	THRELKELD	THRELKELD	THRELKELD	THRELKELD	THRELKELD	THRELKELD	THRELKELD	THRELKELD	THRELKELD	THRELKELD	THRELKELD	THIRKELD	THRELKELD THE ELDER	THRELKELD THE ELDER	TRELKELD
В			B	DE					Ы	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	Ы	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE		DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE						DE
HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM
1171/S/D	1172/K/D	1172/K/D	1172/K/D	1172/K/D	1172/P/P?	1172/P/P?	1172/P/P?	1172/A/P?	1172/P/P?	1172/P/P?	1173/K/P	1173/T/D	1173/T/D	1173/T/D	1173/T/D	1173/T/D	1173/T/D	1173/T/D	1173/P/D	1173/S/D	1173/E/D	1173/P/P	1174/A/D	1174/T/D	1174/K/D	1174/K/D	1174/P/D	1174/A/D	1174/A/D	1174/S/D	1174/K/D	1174/T/D	1174/P/D	1174/P/D	1174/T/L

CFR XI/265 CPR 1399-1401/565 CPR 1399-1401/209-13 CPR 1399-1401/565 HP 1/672 CPR 1401-05/287-91	CPR 1377-81/300 CPR 1377-81/359	HP 1/318 CFR VI/375 CPR 1368-61/345 CPR 1361-64/65	CPR 1361-64/360 CPR 1367-70/191 LIST OF MPS/172	CFR VIII/192 CPR 1374-77/490 CPR 1377-81/46 CPR 1381-85/254	LIST OF MPS/47 LIST OF MPS/51 LIST OF MPS/50 CFR III/10 LIST OF MPS/12 CPR 1321-24/224
28/05/98 28/11/99 18/12/99	18/08/72 12/12/72 12/07/78 18/10/80 18/10/80	11/12/84 18/11/86 01/10/86 26/01/53 13/03/60	20/11/63 15/05/63 27/11/68 10/07/68 03/06/69	24/12/72 05/03/77 02/07/77 18/10/80 20/12/82	20/01/15 29/07/16 25/04/16 06/11/19 20/10/20 06/10/20 08/10/21 02/12/22
1398 1399 1399 1401 1402	1372 1372 1378 1380	1384 1386 1386 1360 1360	1363 1363 1368 1368 1369	1372 1377 1377 1380 1380	1315 1316 1316 1320 1320 1321
CUL WES WES WES WES	CUL LIN LIN LIN LIN	CUL CUL SRY SRY	SRY&SSX SRY&SSX SRY&SSX SRY	(FIN(L) LIN(L) LIN(L) LIN(L)	HAM HAM HAM STS WIL HAM
TAXER PEACE ARRAYER PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER	SHERIFF ESCHEATOR PEACE ESCHEATOR ARRAYER	SHERIFF SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER TAXER	REACE PEACE SHERIFF PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRF	TAXER PEACE PEACE SHERIFF PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF TAXER
THIRLKELD THRELKELD THRELKELD THRELKELD THRELKELD THRELKELD	THRESK THRESK THRESK THRESK THRESK THIRLWALL THE	YOUNGER THIRLLEWALL THE YOUNGER THRILLEWALL THURBARN THURBARN THURBARN	THURBARN THURBARN THURBARN THURBARN THURBARN	THEMYLBY THYMELBY THYMELBY THYMELBY THYMELBY	TITCHEBURN TICHEBURN TYCHEBURN THYCHEBURN TICHEBURN TICHEBURN TYCHEBURN
DE	DE DE		DE	D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D	88888888
WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	RALPH RALPH RALPH RALPH JOHN	JOHN JOHN RALPH RALPH	RALPH RALPH RALPH RALPH RALPH RALPH	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL
1174/T/L 1174/P/L 1174/P/L 1174/P/L 1174/P/L 1174/P/L	1175/S/D 1175/E/D 1175/P/D 1175/E/D	1176/S/D 1176/S/D 1176/K/D 11777/TD 11777/T	0/3/77/11 1177/S/D 1177/S/D 1177/S/D 1177/S/D	1178/T/D 1178/P/D 1178/P/D 1178/P/D 1178/P/D	1179/K/D 1179/K/D 1179/K/D 1179/K/D 1179/K/D 1179/K/D 1179/K/D

CPR 1321-24/424	CPR 1324-27/8-11	CPR 1324-27/220-1	LIST OF MPS/61	CPR 1327-30/172	CPR 1330-34/137	CPR 1330-34/287	CPR 1330-34/293		ROT SCOT I/249	CPR 1334-38/210	CPR 1334-38/137-9	ROT SCOT I/373	CPR 1334-38/369	ROT SCOT I/469	ROT SCOT I/406	CFR IV/480	CFR IV/504	LIST OF MPS/I5	CPR 1324-27/53	CPR 1324-27/216-8		LIST OF MPS/64	LIST OF MPS/69	LIST OF MPS/75	LIST OF MPS/84	CPR 1334-38/210	CPR 1334-38/137-9	LIST OF MPS/90	LIST OF MPS/96	CPR 1338-40/135	LIST OF MPS/106	LIST OF MPS/112	LIST OF MPS/117	ROT SCOT I/648	LIST OF MPS/125	LIST OF MPS/188
04/06/24	01/08/24	10/09/26	14/12/26	12/10/27	16/02/31	12/02/32	21/03/32	26/11/33	04/07/33	26/07/35	26/01/35	12/08/35	16/10/36	08/11/36	10/02/36	07/04/36	16/12/36	02/05/22	17/11/24	25/12/25	04/02/27	07/02/28	31/07/28	11/03/30	04/12/32	26/07/35	26/01/35	26/05/35	13/01/37	06/07/38	14/01/39	29/03/40	23/04/41	22/05/44	14/01/48	20/10/78
1324	1324	1326	1326	1327	1331	1332	1332	1333	1333	1335	1335	1335	1336	1336	1336	1336	1336	1322	1324	1325	1327	1328	1328	1330	1332	1335	1335	1335	1337	1338	1339	1340	1341	1344	1348	1378
HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	WIL	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	CUL	cuL	CUL	cuL	cuL	cuL	cuL	CUL	cuL	cuL	cuL	cuL	cuL	CUL	CUL	CUL	CUL	CUL	CUL
ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE/ARRAY	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE
TICHEROURN	TICHEBURN	TICHEBOURN	TICHEBOURNE	TICHEBURN	TYCHEBURN	TICHEBOURN	TYCHEBURN	TYCHEBOURN	TICHEBOURN	TYCHEBURN	TICHEBURN	TICHEBURN	TICHEBOURN	TICHEBOURN	TICHEBURNE	TYCHEBOURN	TYCHEBOURN	TYLIOL	TILLIOL	TILLIOL		TILLIOL	TILLIOL	TILLIOL	TILLIOLL	TYLIOL	TILIOL	TILLIOL	TILLIOL		TILLIOL	TILLIOL	TILLIOL	TILIOL	TILLIOL	
Ц	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE				DE	DE	DE	DE	DE			DE	DE		DE	DE	DE		DE	
NHO	NHOL	NHOP	NHOL	NHOR	NHOP	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER
1170/0/1	1179/A/D	1179/A/D	1179/K/D	1179/T/D	1179/P/D	1179/P/D	1179/P/D	1179/S/D	1179/A/D	1179/P/D	1179/A/D	1179/A/D	1179/P/D	1179/A/D	1179/A/D	1179/T/D	1179/T/D	1180/K/D	1180/A/D	1180/A/D	1180/S/D	1180/K/D	1180/K/D	1180/K/D	1180/K/D	1180/P/D	1180/A/D	1180/K/D	1180/K/D	1180/P/D	1180/K/D	1180/K/D	1180/K/D	1180/A/D	1180/K/D	1181/K/D

.

CPR 1377-81/513 LIST OF MPS/195 CPR 1381-85/254 ROT SCOT II/66 LIST OF MPS/214	CPR 1388-92/136 CPR 1388-92/343 HP I/318 CPR 1391-96/140 CPR 1391-96/728 CPR 1396-99/230 HP I/318	CPR 1399-1401/557 CPR 1399-1401/209-13 CPR 1401-05/287-91 LIST OF MPS/139 ROT SCOT I/762	LIST OF MPS/148 LIST OF MPS/150 CPR 1361-64/65 LIST OF MPS/155 LIST OF MPS/158 CPR 1361-64/530 LIST OF MPS/163 CPR 1364-67/430 ROT SCOT 1/68 ROT SCOT 1/68
26/05/80 05/11/80 20/12/82 10/08/84 20/10/85 03/12/86 13/11/87	15/07/89 28/06/90 03/11/91 02/01/92 01/11/94 14/06/96 12/11/97 17/09/97	28/11/99 18/12/99 13/01/52 30/10/53 10/11/56 10/11/56	17/04/57 05/02/58 10/12/61 21/03/61 13/10/62 08/03/64 20/01/65 16/11/66 10/02/67 05/08/09 05/08/09
1380 1380 1382 1384 1385 1385	1389 1391 1392 1394 1394 1395 1397	1399 1399 1403 1352 1355 1355 1355	1357 1358 1361 1361 1361 1365 1365 1365 1365 1365
CUL CUL CUL NBL&CUL&WES CUL	cul cul NBL&CUL&WES cul cul cul cul cul	cul cul cul wes cul wes cul	CUL CUL CUL CUL CUL CUL CUL CUL CUL SHR&STS CHE HEF,SHR,STS
PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE ESCHEATOR SHERIFF	PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ESCHEATOR SHERIFF PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE	PEACE ARRAYER SHERIFF ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER SHERIFF ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF ARRAYER SHERIFF ARRAYER SHERIFF ARRAYER SHERIFF ARRAYER
דורוסרר דורגסר דורוסרר דורוסר דורוסר דורוסרד דורוסרד	חורוסר דארוסרר זיסגרר ראראכר דורוסר דורוסר דוראסר דוראסר	דורוסר רוסר דורוסר דורוסרר דורוסרר דורוסרר דורוסרר דורוסרר	
DE		DE	
PETER PETER PETER PETER PETER PETER	PETER PETER PETER PETER PETER PETER PETER	PETER PETER PETER PETER ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT	ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT THOMAS THOMAS
1181/P/D 1181/K/D 1181/P/D 1181/A/D 1181/K/D 1181/K/D 1181/E/D	1181/P/D 1181/P/D 1181/K/D 1181/E/D 1181/P/D 1181/P/D 1181/P/D 1181/P/D	1181/P/D 1181/A/D 1181/S/D 1182/K/D 1182/K/D 1182/K/D 1182/S/D 1182/S/D	1182/K/D 1182/K/D 1182/K/D 1182/K/D 1182/K/D 1182/K/D 1182/K/D 1182/K/D 1183/S/D7 1183/S/D7 1183/A/D

LIST OF MPS/40 CPR 1313-17/50 LIST OF MPS/42	LIST OF MPS/38 LIST OF MPS/45	LIST OF MPS/47			CFR VIII/268	CFR VIII/388	CFR IX/53	CFR IX/235	CPR 1381-85/139	CPR 1381-85/246	CFR IX/339	LIST OF MPS/156		LIST OF MPS/173		CFR VIII/269	CFR VI/376	CFR VI/415	LIST OF MPS/150	FOEDERA III/I/415	FOEDERA III/I/440-1	CPR 1361-64/63	CPR 1361-64/227		LIST OF MPS/161	CPR 1361-64/529	LIST OF MPS/166	LIST OF MPS/168		CPR 1367-70/344
08/07/13 28/11/13 23/09/13	18/03/13 16/11/14 09/09/14	20/01/15	20/06/30	12/12/74	14/11/74	04/03/77	14/11/77	22/01/81	08/03/82	21/12/82	02/11/82	24/01/61	11/11/71	24/02/71	17/11/74	14/11/74	26/01/53	26/01/54	05/02/58	12/01/59	04/08/59	20/03/61	15/06/62	20/11/63	06/10/63	08/03/64	04/05/66	01/05/68	05/11/69	15/06/69
1313 1313 1313	1313 1314 1314	1315 1289	1330	1374	1374	1377	1377	1381	1382	1382	1382	1361	1371	1371	1374	1374	1353	1354	1358	1359	1359	1361	1362	1363	1363	1364	1366	1368	1369	1369
SHR SHR SHR	SHR LIN SHR	LIN SHR&STS	RUT	CAM CAM&HUN	CAM	CAM	CAM	CAM	CAM	CAM	CAM	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	LAN	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	CLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS
KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF	UNDER-SHERIFF	IAXER SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	UNDER-SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	PEACE
TYTTELEYE TYTTELE TYTTELE	TYTTELEYE TYTTELEYE		TOLY	TORELL	TOREL	TIRELL	TORELL	TOREL	TORELL	TORELL	TORELL	TOUNLAY	TOUNLAY	TOUNLEY	TOUNLAY	TOUNLAY	TRACY	TRACY	TRACY	TRACY	TRACY	TRACY	TRACY	TRACY	TRACY	TRACY	TRACY	TRACY	TRACY	TRACY
DE DE			1									DE	Ы	DE		DE														
THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS	NHOL	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHON	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL
1183/K/D 1183/T/D 1183/K/D	1183/K/D 1183/S/D 1183/K/D	1183/K/D	1184/S/D	1185/1/D 1185/S/D	1185/T/D	1185/T/L	1185/T/D	1185/T/D	1185/P/D	1185/P/D	1185/T/D	1186/K/D	1186/E/D	1186/K/D	1186/S/D	1186/T/D	1187/T/D	1187/T/D	1187/K/D	1187/A/D	1187/A/D	1187/P/D	1187/A/D	1187/S/D	1187/K/D	1187/P/D	1187/K/D	1187/K/D	1187/S/D	1187/P/D

LIST OF MPS/171 CPR 1370-74/102 CFR VIII/111 CFR VIII/126 CPR 1370-74/102	CFR VIII/387 CFR IX/163 LIST OF MPS/37 ROT SCOT I/170 ROT SCOT I/175	CPR 1321-24/123 LIST OF MPS/I5 CPR 1321-24/424 CPR 1321-24/430 CPR 1324-27/53	CPR 1324-27/53 CPR 1324-27/77-9 CPR 1320-34/137 CPR 1330-34/19 ROT SCOT 1/501 CPR 1338-40/135 CPR 1338-40/135 CPR 1338-40/135 CPR 1338-40/1559 CPR 1343-45/394 CPR 1343-45/394 CPR 1343-45/394 CPR 1343-45/394 CPR 1341-05/358-9 LIST OF MPS/12 CPR 1317-21/461 LIST OF MPS/13
03/06/69 08/02/71 28/03/71 08/06/71 12/02/71	04/03/77 25/11/78 08/08/79 18/03/13 06/06/17 08/09/17	29/11/18 16/05/22 02/05/22 18/06/24 14/06/24 17/11/24	17/11/24 23/12/24 12/10/27 16/02/31 26/02/38 05/10/37 06/07/34 26/02/38 01/03/38 20/07/44 11/11/94 11/11/94 11/11/94 20/10/2
1369 1371 1371 1371 1371	1377 1378 1379 1379 1313 1317	1318 1322 1324 1324 1324 1324	1324 1327 1327 1333 1333 1333 1338 1338 1338 1338 1301 1302 1322 1322
GLS GLS GLS GLS GLS	GLS GLS GLS GLS GLS GLS GLS	WOR GLS GLS GLS GLS GLS	GLS GLS GLS GLS GLS GLS GLS GLS GLS GLS
KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER TAXER TAXER ARRAYER	TAXER SHERIFF TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER ARRAYER	SHERIFF ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER	ARRAYER ARRAYER TAXER PEACE PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER SHERIFF PEACE SHERIFF FEACE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE VINDER-SHERIFF PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE
TRACY TRACY TRACY TRACY TRACY, SHERIFF OF GLOUCESTERSHIRE	TRACY TRACY TRACY TRACY TRACY TRACY	TRACY TRACY TRACY TRACY TRACY TRACY TRACY	TRACY TRACY TRACY TRACY TRACY TRACY TRACY TRACY TRACY TRACY TRACY TRACY TRACY TRAVERS TRAVERS TRAVERS TRAVERS TRAVERS TRAVERS
			B
NHOL NHOL NHOL	MOHN John VUILLIAM WILLIAM WUILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS
1187/K/D 1187/A/D 1187/T/D 1187/A/D 1187/A/D	1187/7/D 1187/S/D 1187/S/D 1188/A/D 1188/A/D	1188/S/D 1188/A/D 1188/K/D 1188/S/D 1188/A/D 1188/A/D	1188/A/D 1188/A/D 1188/A/D 1188/P/D 1188/A/L 1188/A/L 1188/A/L 1188/A/L 1188/A/L 1188/A/L 1189/A/D 1189/A/D 1190/K/L 1190/K/L 1190/K/L

LIST OF MPS/74 LIST OF MPS/76 LIST OF MPS/80 LIST OF MPS/84 CFR IV/354	LIST OF MPS/86 LIST OF MPS/88 CFR V/51 CFR V/53 CPR 1338-40/138	CPR 1338-40/500 CPR 1340-43/152 LIST OF MPS/128 CPR 1348-50/516 CPR 1292-1301/613	LIST OF MPS/22 CPR 1307-13/520 LIST OF MPS/37 LIST OF MPS/52 LIST OF MPS/57	CPR 1324-27/216-8 LIST OF MPS/64 CPR 1327-30/431 CPR 1320-34/137 CPR 1330-34/137 CPR 1330-34/294 LIST OF MPS/112 ROT SCOT 1/249 CFR IV/480 CFR IV/504
11/03/30 11/03/30 16/03/32 04/12/32 28/03/33 28/10/34	21/02/34 19/09/34 08/10/37 12/10/37 06/07/38 28/05/40	20/04/40 15/03/41 04/11/45 04/11/45 31/03/48 10/02/50 04/11/01	20/01/07 16/12/12 18/03/13 20/10/18 06/10/20 19/04/21 26/09/24	25/12/25 07/02/28 08/07/29 16/02/31 12/02/32 21/03/32 29/03/40 05/07/33 04/07/33 04/07/33 07/04/36
1330 1330 1332 1332 1333	1334 1334 1337 1337 1338 1338	1340 1345 1345 1348 1350 1301	1307 1312 1313 1318 1320 1321	1325 1328 1328 1331 1332 1332 1333 1333 1336 1336
נא ר ר ר א ר ר ר א	LIN LIN(K) LIN(K) LIN(K) LIN(L) LINC	LIN(K) LIN(K) LIN&RUT LIN&RUT LIN(L) CON	CON CON CON CON CON CON	C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C
KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER TAXER PEACE/ARRAY ESCHEATOR	TAXER TAXER SHERIFF ESCHEATOR KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE UNDER-SHERIFF UNDER-SHERIFF	ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE RNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF ARRAYER TAXER TAXER
TREHAMPTON TREHAMPTON TREHAMPTON TREHAMPTON TREHAMPTON TREHAMPTON	TREHAMPTON TREHAMPTON TREHAMPTON TREHAMPTON TREAMPTON TREHAMPTON	TREHAMPTON TREHAMPTON TREHAMPTON TREHAMPTON TREHAMPTON TREHAMPTON TREIAGU	TREJAGU TRESAGU TREIAGU TREIAGU TREJAGU TREJAGU TREJAGU	TREIAGU TREIAGU TREIAGU TREIAGU TREIAGU TREIAGU TRETHEWY TRETHEWY TRETHEWY
		8888888	DE	N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N
NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL	NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL	NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL	NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC	JOHN JOHN JOHN JOHN HENRY HENRY
1191/K/D 1191/K/D 1191/K/D 1191/K/D 1191/T/D	1191/K/D 1191/K/D 1191/T/D 1191/T/D 1191/P/D	1191/T/D 1191/T/D 1191/S/D 1191/E/D 1191/F/D 1191/P/D	1192/K/D 1192/K/D 1192/K/D 1192/K/D 1192/K/D 1192/S/D	1192/A/D 1192/F/D 1192/P/D 1192/P/D 1192/P/D 1193/F/D 1193/F/D 1193/F/D 1193/F/D

CPR 1338-40/139	CPR 1338-40/502	CPR 1340-43/154	CPR 1343-45/396	CPR 1343-45/399	CPR 1345-48/232	CFR VI/15	LIST OF MPS/140	LIST OF MPS/155	LIST OF MPS/158	LIST OF MPS/161		LIST OF MPS/163	LIST OF MPS/166	CPR 1364-67/430	LIST OF MPS/170		LIST OF MPS/36		CPR 1292-1301/103		CPR 1307-13/55		CPR 1313-17/129	CPR 1313-17/208	LIST OF MPS/44	CPR 1313-17/460	LIST OF MPS/56			CPR 1330-34/445		CPR 1334-38/370	CPR 1334-38/368	CPR 1338-40/137	CPR 1338-40/141
03/08/38 29/09/40	20/04/40	15/03/41	10/11/44	20/07/44	18/12/46	11/09/47	13/01/52	24/01/61	13/10/62	06/10/63	15/07/65	20/01/65	04/05/66	10/02/67	03/06/69	11/11/07	23/07/12	27/09/16			17/03/08	20/11/14	18/06/14	04/12/14	09/09/14	26/03/16	06/05/19	26/02/27	17/01/31	15/02/33	06/12/35	28/12/36	16/10/36	18/08/38	01/08/38
1338 1340	1340	1341	1344	1344	1346	1347	1352	1361	1362	1363	1365	1365	1366	1367	1369	1307	1312	1316	1294	1296	1308	1314	1314	1314	1314	1316	1319	1327	1331	1333	1335	1336	1336	1338	1338
CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	OXF	BRK	BRK	BRK	OXF&BRK	BRK	OXF	OXF	BRK	SHR&STS	STS	SHR&STS	NTH	KEN	NTH	WAR&LEC	SHR,STS	SHR,STS	LEC	STS	NTH	TRENT (S)	TRENT (S)	GLS,ETC	TRENT (S)	нкт	LEC,WAR	HEF	OXF,WAR,WOR
PEACE/ARRAY	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	TAXER	SHERIFF	PEACE	SHERIFF	PEACE(SPECIAL)	PEACE(SPECIAL)	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ESCHEATOR	ESCHEATOR	PEACE	ESCHEATOR	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE/ARRAY	PEACE/ARRAY
TRETHEWY	TRETHEWY	TRETHEWY	TRETHEWY	TRETHEWY	TRETHEWY	TRETHEWY	TRILLOWE	TRILLOWE	TRILLOWE	TRILLOWE	TRILLOWE	TRILLOWE	TRYLLOWE	TRILLAWE	TRILLOWE	TRUMWYNE	TRUMWYNE	TROMEWYN	TRUSSEL	TRUSSEL	TRUSSEL	TRUSSEL	TRUSSEL	TRUSSEL THE ELDER	TRUSSEL	TRUSSEL	TRUSSEL	TRUSSEL	TRUSSEL	TRUSSEL	TRUSSEL	TRUSSEL THE ELDER	TRUSSEL THE ELDER	TRUSSEL	TRUSSEL
Ľ	DE	DE	DE	DE			DE	DE		DE	DE		DE	DE																					
HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM
1193/P/D	1193/5/D	1193/T/D	1193/P/D	1193/P/D	1193/P/D	1193/T/D	1194/K/D	1194/K/D	1194/K/D	1194/K/D	1194/S/D	1194/K/D	1194/K/D	1194/A/D	1194/K/D	1195/S/D	1195/K/D	1195/S/D	1195.5/T/L	1195.5/S/D7	1196/P/D	1196/S/D	1196/P/D	1196/P/D	1196/K/D	1196/A/D	1196/K/D	1196/E/P?	1196/E/P?	222	1196/E/P?	227	111	222	222

FOEDERA II/II/1070-2 CPR 1340-43/540 CPR 1343-45/576 LIST OF MPS/191 CFR IX/163 CFD IX/005	CPR 1381-85/254 CPR 1385-89/254 LIST OF MPS/119 LIST OF MPS/125	CPR 1348-50/382 CPR 1350-54/86 FOEDERA III/1/243 LIST OF MPS/139 CPR 1350-54/122	CPR 1354-58/388	LIST OF MPS/44 CPR 1313-17/530 LIST OF MPS/48 CPR 1313-17/460 LIST OF MPS/51 CPR 1317-21/348 LIST OF MPS/1	CPR 1374-77/139 CPR 1377-81/45 CPR 1377-81/496-500 CPR 1377-81/38-40 LIST OF MPS/188 CFR 1X7143 CPR 1377-81/514 CPR 1377-81/514 CPR 1381-85/86
16/02/39 02/07/42 22/07/45 24/04/79 08/08/79				09/09/14 05/08/16 25/03/16 26/03/16 29/07/16 30/11/19	06/12/75 02/07/77 29/04/77 01/07/77 20/10/78 22/05/79 26/05/80 22/03/80 14/12/81
1339 1342 1345 1379	1382 1383 1387 1343	1349 1351 1352 1352 1354	1356 1356 1293	1314 1316 1316 1316 1319 1319	1291 1375 1377 1377 1378 1379 1380 1380
LEC,WAR LEC WAR SFK SFK	SFK SFK SFK DOR DOR DOR	DOR DOR DOR DOR	SOM&DOR SOM&DOR DOR BDF&BKM	BKM BKM BKM BKM BKM BKM	BDF&BKM HRT HRT HRT HRT HRT HRT HRT
ARRAYER PEACE PEACE/ARRAY KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER	PEACE SHERIFF PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE PEACE ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE	SHERIFF ESCHEATOR PEACE SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF PEACE PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER PEACE ARRAYER PEACE
TRUSSEL TRUSSEL THE ELDER TRUSSEL THE ELDER TUDENHAM TUDENHAM	TUDENHAM TUDENHAM TUDENHAM TURBERVILL TURBERVIL	TURBERVILL TURBERVILL TURBERVILL TURBERVILL TURBERVILL	TURBERVILL TURBERVILL TURBERVILL TUREVILL	TURVILLE TURVILLE TURVILLE TURVILLE TURVILLE TURVILLE TURVYLL	TUREVILL TURK TURK TURK TURK TURK TURK TURK
		D D E	DE DE	8 8888	Ш
WILLIAM WILLIAM JOHN JOHN	JOHN JOHN JOHN RICHARD RICHARD	RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD	RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD NICHARD NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS VILLIAM	WILLIAM ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT
۲۲۲/2 ۲۲۶ ۲۹۳/۲/D 1197/۲/D	1197/P/D 1197/P/D 1197/P/D 1198/K/D 1198/K/D	1198/P/D 1198/P/D 1198/A/D 1198/K/D 1198/P/D	1198/S/D 1198/E/D 1198/P/D 1198.5/S/D	1198.5/K/L 1198.5/K/L 1198.5/K/L 1198.5/K/L 1198.5/K/L 1198.5/K/L 1198.8/K/D	1198.8/S/D 1199/P/D 1199/A/D 1199/A/D 1199/A/D 1199/A/D 1199/A/D 1199/P/D 1199/P/D

CPR 1381-85/139 CPR 1381-85/253 LIST OF MPS/199 LIST OF MPS/201 LIST OF MPS/201 LIST OF MPS/212 CFR X/73 HP 1/438 HP 1/438 HP 1/438	CPR 1399-1401/209-13 LIST OF MPS/141 CCR 1360-4/50-6 CPR 1358-61/346 CPR 1358-61/346 CPR 1364-67/364-5 LIST OF MPS/166 CPR 1364-67/430	LIST OF MPS/168 CPR 1367-70/344 LIST OF MPS/171 CPR 1367-70/418 CPR 1374-77/496-500 CPR 1374-77/496-500 CPR 1377-81/38-40 LIST OF MPS/186 CFR 1377-81/38-40 LIST OF MPS/186 CPR 1377-81/571 CPR 1377-81/571 CPR 1381-85/139 CPR 1381-85/139 CPR 1381-85/139
08/03/82 20/12/82 05/10/82 06/10/82 15/11/84 16/12/84 03/02/88 03/02/88 01/12/96 17/11/98	10/02/69 16/08/52 10/07/60 22/03/60 10/11/64 26/10/66 04/05/66 10/02/67	01/05/68 14/06/69 03/06/69 10/02/70 06/12/75 30/10/77 23/05/79 26/05/80 06/12/80 06/12/80 26/03/80 16/09/81 23/01/84 08/03/82 21/12/82
1382 1382 1382 1384 1388 1388 1393 1396	1366 1366 1366 1366 1366 1366 1366	1368 1369 1375 1375 1375 1377 1377 1377 1380 1381 1382 1382 1382
HRT HRT HRT HRT HRT HRT HRT ESS&HRT HRT HRT	DBY DBY DBY DBY DBY DBY DBY	08Y 08Y 08Y 08Y 08Y 08Y 08Y 08Y 08Y CAM CAM
PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF	ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER SHERIFF ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE
TOURK TURK TURK TURK TURK TURK TURK TURK	TURK TWYFORD TWYFORD TWYFORD TWYFORD TWYFORD TWYFORD	TWYFORD TWYFORD TWYFORD TWYFORD TWYFORD TWYFORD TWYFORD TWYFORD TWYFORD TWYFORD TWYFORD TWYFORD TWYFORD TYLNEY TYLNEY
	8888 885	888888888888888888888888888888888888888
ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT	ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT	ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT PHILIP PHILIP
1199/P/D 1199/P/D 1199/P/D 1199/P/D 1199/P/D 1199/P/D 1199/S/D 1199/S/D	1290/2/1 1200/2/1 1200/2/1 1200/2/1 1200/2/1 1200/2/1 1200/2/1 1200/2/1	1200/K/D 1200/P/D 1200/P/D 1200/P/D 1200/P/D 1200/A/D 1200/A/D 1200/P/D 1200/P/D 1200/P/D 1201/P/D 1201/P/D 1201/P/D

1201/S/D	РНІСІР		TYLNEY	SHERIFF	CAM&HUN	1383	01/11/83	
1201/A/D	PHILIP	DE	TILNEY	ARRAYER	LIN(H)	1385	26/04/85	CPR 1381-85/588-91
1201/A/D	PHILIP	DE	TILNEY	ARRAYER	LIN(H)	1385	26/04/85	CPR 1381-85/588-91
1201/K/D	PHILIP	DE	TILNEY	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	LIN	1385	20/10/85	LIST OF MPS/215
1201/S/D	PHILIP	DE	TYLNEY	SHERIFF	LIN	1386	18/11/86	
1201/A/D	PHILIP	DE	TYLNEY	ARRAYER	LIN(H)	1386	25/09/86	CPR 1385-9/261
1201/K/D	PHILIP		TILNEY	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	LIN	1388	03/02/88	HP I/476
1201/K/D	PHILIP		TILNEY	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	LIN	1388	88/60/60	HP I/476
1201/P/D	PHILIP		TYLNEY	PEACE	LIN(H)	1390	28/06/90	CPR 1388-92/343
1201/K/D	PHILIP		TILNEY	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	LIN	1390	17/01/90	HP I/476
1202/P/D	NHOL	Ы	TYNDALE	PEACE	NTH	1373	12/12/73	CPR 1370-74/305
1202/P/D	NHOL	DE	TYNDALE	PEACE	NTH	1375	13/02/75	CPR 1374-77/135
1202/P/D	NHOR	DE	TYNDALE	PEACE	NTH	1375	06/12/75	CPR 1374-77/138
1202/E/D	NHOL		TYNDALE	ESCHEATOR	NTH&RUT	1376	10/12/76	
1202/P/D	NHOL	DE	TYNDALE	PEACE	NTH	1377	06/11/77	CPR 1377-81/47
1202/A/D	NHOL	DE		ARRAYER	NTH	1377	29/04/77	CPR 1374-77/496-500
1202/A/D	NHOL	DE		ARRAYER	NTH	1377	01/07/77	CPR 1377-81/38-40
1202/P/D	NHOL			PEACE	NTH	1378	17/05/78	CPR 1377-81/48
1202/P/D	NHOL			PEACE	NTH	1380	26/05/80	CPR 1377-81/512
1202/K/D	NHOL			KNIGHT OF SHIRE	NTH	1380	16/01/80	LIST OF MPS/193
1202/A/D	NHOL	DE		ARRAYER	NTH	1380	20/03/80	CPR 1377-81/471-4
1202/P/D	NHOL		TYNDALE	PEACE	NTH	1381	14/12/81	CPR 1381-85/84
1202/P/D	NHOL		TYNDALE	PEACE	NTH	1382	08/03/82	CPR 1381-85/141
1202/P/D	NHOL		TYNDALE	PEACE	NTH	1382	21/12/82	CPR 1381-85/247
1202/P/D	NHOL		TYNDALE	PEACE	NTH	1382	20/12/82	CPR 1381-85/254
1202/K/D	NHOL		TYNDALE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	NTH	1382	06/10/82	LIST OF MPS/202
1202/E/D	NHOL		TYNDALE	ESCHEATOR	NTH&RUT	1383	01/11/83	
1202/K/D	NHOL		TYNDALE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	NTH	1383	23/02/83	LIST OF MPS/204
1202/K/D	NHOL		TYNDALE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	NTH	1384	29/04/84	LIST OF MPS/209
1202/K/D	NHOL		TYNDALE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	NTH	1384	12/11/84	LIST OF MPS/212
1202/T/D	NHOL		TYNDALE	TAXER	NTH	1384	16/12/84	CFR X/71
1202/A/D	NHOL		TYNDALE	ARRAYER	NTH	1385	26/04/85	CPR 1381-85/588-91
1202/K/D	NHOL		TYNDALE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	NTH	1386	01/10/86	HP 1/528
1202/P/D	NHOL		TYNDALE	PEACE	NTH	1390	28/06/90	CPR 1388-92/343
1202/S/D	NHOL		TYNDALE	SHERIFF	NTH	1391	21/10/91	
1202/K/D	NHOL		TYNDALE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	NTH	1393	20/01/93	HP 1/528
1202/K/D	NHOL		TYNDALE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	CAM	1397	17/09/97	HP I/281

CFR XI/266 CPR 1399-1401/209-13 CPR 1401-05/287-91 LIST OF MPS/80	ROT SCOT 1/389 LIST OF MPS/73 CFR V/282	CFR V/284 LIST OF MPS/2 CPR 1292-1301/172	CPR 1292-1301/516 CPR 1292-1301/612 CPR 1301-07/76 CPR 1301-07/457 CPR 1307-13/53 CPR 1307-13/53	CPR 1313-17/50 CPR 1313-17/108 CPR 1313-17/123 CPR 1313-17/350 CPR 1313-17/460 CPR 1313-17/460 CPR 1313-17/450 CPR 1313-17/450 CPR 1317-21/92 CFR 11/10 CFR 1317-21/92
28/05/98 18/12/99 08/10/31 16/03/32	25/11/35 11/03/30 02/05/41 30/12/45 30/12/45 19/11/41 19/11/41 20/04/42	20/04/42	10/05/00 01/11/01 07/11/02 22/07/06 24/12/07 17/03/08	28/11/13 05/06/14 05/06/14 01/09/15 14/06/16 05/08/16 05/08/16 05/08/16 05/08/18 20/05/18 06/11/19 30/11/19
1398 1399 1403 1331	1335 1345 1345 1345 1345 1341 1341	1342 1299 1295 1295	1300 1301 1302 1306 1308	1313 1314 1315 1316 1316 1316 1318 1319 1319
CAM NTH NTH NBL NBL	NBL DEV DEV DEV SOM&DOR DOR	SOM HEF BKM BKM	N X N N X N X N X X N X X N X X N X	BKM BKM BKM BKM BDF BDF BDF BDF BDF BDF BDF BDF
TAXER ARRAYER ARRAYER SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF SHERIFF ESCHEATOR SHERIFF ESCHEATOR TAXER	TAXER UNDER-SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER	PEACE TAXER TAXER PEACE PEACE	TAXER PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER TAXER PEACE SHERIFF TAXER TAXER
TYNDALE TYNDALE TYNDALE TYNDALE TYNDALE	TYNDALE TYREL TYREL TYREL TYREL TYREL TYRELL TYREL, SHERIFF OF	DORSET TYREL, SHERIFF OF SOMERSET TYREL TYRINGHAM TYRINGHAM	TYRINGHAM TYRINGHAM TYRINGHAM TIRINGHAM TYRINGHAM TYRINGHAM	TIRINGHAM TIRYNGHAM TIRYNGHAM TYRINGHAM TYRINGHAM TYRINGHAM TYRINGHAM TYRINGHAM TYRYNGHAM TYRYNGHAM
DE		DE	888888888	
JOHN JOHN WILLIAM WILLIAM	HERVEY HERVEY HERVEY HERVEY HUGH HUGH HUGH	HUGH THOMAS ROGER ROGER	ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER	ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER
1202/T/D 1202/A/D 1202/A/D 1203/S/D 1203/K/D	1203/A/D 1204/K/L 1204/S/D 1204/S/D 1204/S/D 1205/S/D 1205/S/D 1205/F/D	1205/T/D 1206/S/D 1207/K/D 1207/T/D	1207/P/D 1207/T/D 1207/T/D 1207/T/D 1207/P/D 1207/P/D	1207/7/D 1207/P/D 1207/P/D 1207/P/D 1207/P/D 1207/7/D 1207/7/D 1207/7/D 1207/7/D 1207/7/D 1207/7/D

LIST OF MPS/I3 CPR 1321-24/225 CPR 1321-24/424 CPR 1327-30/172	LIST OF MPS/64 LIST OF MPS/192 LIST OF MPS/195 CPR 1381-85/140-1 LIST OF MPS/201 LIST OF MPS/201	LIST OF MFS/203 CPR 1381-85/588-91 HP 1/251 HP 1/251 HP 1/251 HP 1/251	CPR 1399-1401/209-13 CPR 1401-05/287-91 CPR 1401-05/358-9 HP I/251 LIST OF MPS/181	LIST OF MPS/185 CFR IX/57 CPR 1377-81/301 CPR 1377-81/359-60 CPR 1377-81/513 LIST OF MPS/194	CPR 1381-85/86 CPR 1381-85/141 LIST OF MPS/210 LIST OF MPS/216 CPR 1385-89/385
15/07/21 02/12/22 12/05/23 04/06/24	07/02/28 07/02/28 05/11/80 08/03/82 06/10/82	23/02/83 29/04/85 09/09/88 21/10/91 23/11/91 20/01/93 22/01/93	18/12/99 21/11/73 12/12/74	27/01/77 27/01/77 06/07/78 18/02/79 26/05/80 16/01/80	14/12/81 03/11/82 08/03/82 29/04/84 20/10/85 24/07/87
1321 1322 1323 1324	1328 1328 1380 1382 1382 1382	1385 1385 1390 1391 1391 1393	1399 1403 1404 1373 1374	1377 1377 1378 1379 1380 1380	1381 1382 1382 1384 1385 1385
BKM BKM BDF&BKM BDF,BKM BDF,BKM	ХХ В В В В О F В О F В О F С В С С В О F С В О F С F С В О F С F С В О F С F С В О F С F С F О F С F С F О F С	BDF BDF BDF BDF BDF BDF BDF	BDF BDF BDF SFK New&sek	SFK SFK SFK SFK SFK SFK	SFK NFK&SFK SFK SFK SFK SFK
KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER SHERIFF ARRAYER TAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ESCUEATOP	ESCREATOR KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE ARRAYER PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE SHERIFF PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE
TYRINGHAM TIRYNGHAM TYRINGHAM TYRINGHAM	TYRINGHAM TYRINGHAM TIRYNGTON TYRINGTON TYRYNGTON TYRYNGTON	TYRYNGTON TERRINGTON TERRINGTON TYRYNGTON TERRINGTON TERRINGTON TERRINGTON	TIRYNGTON TIRYNGTON TIRYNGTON TERRINGTON HOLVESTON	ULVESTON HULVESTON ULNESTON ULNESTON ULNESTON ULVESTON	ULNESTON ULVESTON ULNYSTON ULVESTON ULVESTON ULVESTON
	L L L	D	Ш Ц Ц	******	
ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER	ROGER WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM VVILLIAM JOHN	NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC	NHO NHO NHO NHO NHO NHO
1207/K/D 1207/T/D 1207/S/D 1207/A/D	1207/K/D 1208/K/D 1208/K/D 1208/K/D 1208/K/D 1208/K/D	1208/K/D 1208/A/D 1208/K/D 1208/K/D 1208/K/D 1208/K/D 1208/K/D	1208/A/D 1208/A/D 1208/A/D 1208/K/D 1209/K/D	1209/K/D 1209/K/D 1209/P/D 1209/A/D 1209/A/D 1209/K/D	1209/P/D 1209/S/D 1209/P/D 1209/K/D 1209/K/D 1209/F/D

UNFRANVLL FEACE NBL 1371 UNFRANVLL TAXER NBL 1377 UNFRANVLL TAXER NBL 1377 UNFRANVLL TAXER NBL 1375 UNFRANVLL PEACE NBL 1375 UNFRANVLL PEACE NBL 1375 UNFRANVLL PEACE NBL 1382 UNFRANVLL PEACE NBL 1386 UNFRA	_	-	-	10/08/72 CPR 1370-74/239		12/02/76 LIST OF MPS/183	14/11/77 CFR IX/56	08/08/79 CFR IX/164	CPR 1399-1401/562	CPR 1401-05/287-91	08/03/82 CPR 1381-85/140	20/12/82 CPR 1381-85/253	28/11/83 CFR X/19	02/12/85 CPR 1385-89/81	01/12/88	08/06/88 CPR 1385-9/475	03/02/88 HP I/538	15/07/89 CPR 1388-92/136	17/01/90 HP I/538			02/07/78 CPR 1377-81/301	07/12/80 CFR IX/230			-		10/03/88 CFR X/216	08/06/88 CPR 1385-9/475	HP I/728	19/11/31	04/07/33 ROT SCOT I/249	04/07/33 ROT SCOT I/249	20/07/35	12/08/35 ROT SCOT I/373
PEACE SHERIFF TAXER FACE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE FACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE SHERIFF PEACE CNIGHT OF SHIRE FACE SHERIFF PEACE CNIGHT OF SHIRE CNIGHT OF SHIRE FACE SHERIFF PEACE CNIGHT OF SHIRE FACE FACE SHERIFF PEACE CNIGHT OF SHIRE CNIGHT OF SHIRE FACE SHERIFF PEACE CNIGHT OF SHIRE CNIGHT OF SHIRE FACE SHERIFF PEACE CNIGHT OF SHIRE CNIGHT OF SHIRE CNIGHT OF SHIRE CNIGHT OF SHIRE FACE SHERIFF PEACE CNIGHT OF SHIRE CNIGHT OF		_			-	1376	1377	1379	1401	1403	1382			_	1388	1388	1388	1389	1390	1296	1298	1378	1380	1384	1384	1386	1386	1388	1388	1401	1331	1333	1333	1335	1335
. ш	NBL NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	DEV	DEV	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS(E)	YKS	SRY&SSX	SRY	SSX	SRY&SSX	ESS
UMFRAVYLE UMFRAMVILL UMFRAMVILL UMFRAMVILL UMFRAMVILL UMFRAMVILL UMFRAVILL	PEACE SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	TAXER	PEACE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	UNDER-SHERIFF	UNDER-SHERIFF	PEACE	TAXER	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	PEACE	TAXER	TAXER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	ARRAVER
	UMFRAVYLE UMFRAMVILL	UMFRAMVILL	UMFRAVILL	UMFRAMVYLL	UMFRAMVILL	UMFRAMVILL	UMFRAMVILL	UMFREYVILL	UMFRAVILL	UMFRAMVYLE	UMFRAVYLL	UMFRAMVILL	HUMFRAVILL	UMFRAMVILL	UMFRANVILL	UMFRAMVILL	UMFRAVILLE	UMFRAMVILLE	UMFRAVILLE	UPPEHEYE	UPPEHEYE	USFLETE	USFLETE	USFLETE	USFLETE	USFLETE	USFLETE	USFLETE	USFLET	USFLETE	VAGHAN	VAGHAN	VAGHAN	VAGHAN	VAGHAN
	ROBERT ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	ROBERT	ROBERT	GERARD	GERARD	GERARD	GERARD	GERARD	GERARD	GERARD	GERARD	GERARD	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILL FAM
ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS CHOMAS THOMAS THOMAS CHOMAS THOMAS CH	1210/P/D 1210/S/D	1210/T/D	1210/T/D	1210/P/D	1210/S/D	1210/K/D	1210/T/D	1210/T/D	1210/P/L	1210/A/D	1211/P/D	1211/P/D	1211/T/D	1211/P/D	1211/S/D	1211/A/D	1211/K/D	1211/P/D	1211/K/D	1211.5/S/D	1211.5/S/D	1212/P/D	1212/T/D	1212/S/D	1212/A/D	1212/P/D	1212/T/D	1212/T/D	1212/A/D	1212/K/P	1213/S/D	1213/A/D	1213/A/D	1213/S/D	1213/A/D

FOEDERA II/1/1070-2	LIST OF MPS/108	FOEDERA III//107	LIST OF MPS/9	LIST OF MPS/12	LIST OF MPS/14		LIST OF MPS/20	CPR 1307-13/29	CPR 1307-13/54	CPR 1307-13/184	LIST OF MPS/28	CPR 1313-17/107	ROT SCOT I/282	CPR 1338-40/137	LIST OF MPS/107	CPR 1338-40/551	LIST OF MPS/118	CPR 1340-43/554	LIST OF MPS/119	CPR 1343-45/274	CPR 1343-45/394	ROT SCOT 1/648			LIST OF MPS/126		ROT SCOT I/648	CPR 1361-64/65			CPR 1374-77/136	CPR 1374-77/138	CPR 1374-77/315	FOEDERA III/II/1045
16/02/39 25/03/36 25/10/39	13/10/39	18/02/47	06/03/00	20/01/01	14/10/02	16/04/03	30/02/06	24/12/07	17/03/08	26/08/09	27/04/09	13/04/14	20/10/34	28/07/38	14/01/39	21/06/40	23/04/41	16/09/42	28/04/43	26/01/44	20/07/44	22/05/44	18/11/46	18/11/46	14/01/48	08/02/38	22/05/44	21/03/61	09/04/36	04/10/75	05/07/75	06/12/75	10/11/76	02/01/76
1339 1336 1339	1339	1347	1300	1301	1302	1303	1306	1307	1308	1309	1309	1314	1334	1338	1339	1340	1341	1342	1343	1344	1344	1344	1346	1346	1348	1338	1344	1361	1336	1375	1375	1375	1376	1376
SRY KEN KFN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	KEN	NTT	NTT	TTN	NTT	TTN	TTN	NTT	NTT	TTN	TTN	DBY&NTT	DBY&NTT	NTT	cuL	cuL	cuL	DEV	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS
ARRAYER SHERIFF SHERIFE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE/ARRAY	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	PEACE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER
VAGHAN VALOIGNES VALOVNES	VALOIGNES	VALOIGNES	VALOIGNES	VALOIGNES	VALOYNES	VALOIGNES	VALOYNES	VALOIGNES	VALOINES	VALOIGNES	VALOYNES	VALONIIS	VAUX	VAUX	VAUS	VAUS	VAUS	VAUX	VAUX	VAUX	VAUX	VAUS	VAUS	VAUS	VAUS	VAUX	VAUS	VAUS THE ELDER	VEEL	VEEL	VEEL	VEEL	VEEL	VEEL
ШU	밀	DE	Ы	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	Ы	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	Щ	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DЕ	Щ	Щ	DE	DE
WILLIAM HENRY LENRY	HENRY	HENRY	WARRESIUS	WARRESIUS	WARESIUS	WARRASE	WARRESIUS	WARESIUS	WARESIUS	WARESIUS	WARRESIUS	WARESIUS	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	ROWLAND	ROLLAND	ROLAND	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER
1213/A/D 1214/S/D	1214/K/D	1214/A/D	1215/K/D	1215/K/D	1215/K/D	1215/S/D	1215/K/D	1215/P/D	1215/P/D	1215/T/D	1215/K/D	1215/P/D	1216/A/D	1216/P/D	1216/K/D	1216/T/D	1216/K/D	1216/P/D	1216/K/D	1216/P/D	1216/P/D	1216/A/D	1216/S/D	1216/E/D	1216/K/D	1217/S/D	1217/A/D	1217/P/P	1218/S/D	1219/S/D	1219/P/D	1219/P/D	1219/P/D	1219/A/D

KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE
ARRAYER
PEACE
KNIGHT OF SHIRE
PEACE
PEACE
PEACE
KNIGHT OF SHIRE
PEACE
SHERIFF
VER OF THRAPSTON KNIGHT OF SHIRE
ARRAYER
ARRAYER
VEER OF THRAPSTON SHERIFF
ARRAYER
SHERIFF
TAXER
SHERIFF
KNIGHT OF SHIRE
PEACE/ARRAY
SHERIFF
PEACE
PEACE
PEACE
TAXER
PEACE
TAXER
KNIGHT OF SHIRE
SHERIFF
ARRAYER
KNIGHT OF SHIRE
KNIGHT OF SHIRE
SHERIFF
PEACE

LIST OF MPS/181 CFR VIII/203 CPR 1374-77/139 LIST OF MPS/183	FOEDERA III/II/1045 CPR 1374-77/491 CPR 1377-81/45	CPR 1374-77/496-500 CPR 1377-81/38-40	CFR IX/142 CFR IX/226 CPR 1377-81/471-4	CPR 1381-85/139	CFR V/283	LIST OF MPS/126	CPR 1313-17/482	CFR VIII/112	CFR VIII/126 LIST OF MPS/178		FOEDERA III/II/1045	CPR 1377-81/46	CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/38-40	LIST OF MPS/185	CPR 1377-81/301		CFR IX/143	CPR 1377-81/471-4	CPR 1381-85/84
21/11/73 27/01/73 06/12/75 12/02/76	02/01/76 1 4/03/77 02/07/77	29/04/77 01/07/77 05/11/79	27/05/79 07/12/80 20/03/80	08/03/82 08/12/41 08/12/41	20/04/42	14/01/48 16/10/14	14/06/16	28/03/71	08/06/71 13/10/72	12/12/74	02/01/76 26/11/77	02/07/77	29/04/77	01/07/77	27/01/77	28/06/78	05/11/79	27/05/79	20/03/80	14/12/81
1373 1373 1375 1376	1376 1377 1377	1377 1377 1379	1379 1380 1380	1382 1341 1341	1342	1348 1314	1316	1371 1371	1371 1372	1374	1376 1377	1377	1377	1377	1377	1378	1379	1379	1380	1381
						XSS		ВКК		BRK	ХА						BRK			
STS STS STS STS	STS STS STS	STS STS STS	STS STS STS	STS KEN KEN	KEN	NTH SRY&SSX	SRY	OXF&BRK OXF	OXF OXF	OXF&BRK	OXF OXE&RRK	Ч Хо	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF&BRK	OXF	OXF	OXF
KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER PEACE PEACE	ARRAYER ARRAYER SHERIFF	TAXER TAXER ARRAYER	PEACE SHERIFF ESCUEATOP	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF	PEACE	SHERIFF TAXER	TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRF	SHERIFF	ARRAYER Escheator	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	SHERIFF	TAXER	ARRAYER	PEACE
VERDON VERTON VERDON VERDON	VERDON VERDON VERDOUN	VERDON VERDON VERDOUN	VERDON VERDON VERDON	VERDON VIELESTON	VIELSTON, SHERIFF OF KENT	VIELESTON	VIENNA	WACE WAAS	WAAS	WACE	WACE	WACE	WACE	WACE	WACE	WACE	WACE	WACE	WACE	WAS
ы Б С С С	D D D	DE DE	ш Ш Ш	ШШ	品	ЭС	DE				DE									
NHON NHON NHON	NHOL NHOL	NHOL NHOL	NHOL NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	JOHN	PETER	GILBERT GILBERT	GILBERT GILBERT	GILBERT	GILBERT GILBERT	GILBERT	GILBERT	GILBERT	GILBERT	GILBERT	GILBERT	GILBERT	GILBERT	GILBERT
1224/K/D 1224/T/D 1224/P/D 1224/K/D	1224/A/D 1224/P/D 1224/P/D	1224/A/D 1224/A/D 1224/S/D	1224/T/D 1224/T/D 1224/A/D	1224/P/D 1225/S/D	1225/T/D	1225/K/D?	1226/P/D	1227/S/D 1227/T/D	1227/T/D 1227/K/D	1227/S/D	1227/A/D 1227/E/D	1227/P/D	1227/A/D	1227/A/D	1227/K/D	1227/P/D	1227/S/D	1227/T/D	1227/A/D	1227/P/D

CPR 1381-85/140	CPR 1381-85/247	LIST OF MPS/202	CPR 1381-85/349	CPR 1381-85/347	LIST OF MPS/204	LIST OF MPS/207	LIST OF MPS/210	LIST OF MPS/212	CFR X/71	LIST OF MPS/215	CPR 1385-89/82	HP 1/559			LIST OF MPS/66	LIST OF MPS/77	LIST OF MPS/79	LIST OF MPS/87	LIST OF MPS/89	CPR 1334-38/209	CPR 1334-38/137-9	ROT SCOT I/328	CPR 1334-38/368	ROT SCOT I/406	ROT SCOT I/408	ROT SCOT I/420	ROT SCOT 1/469	CFR IV/480	CFR IV/504	CPR 1334-38/39	CPR 1334-38/369	CFR IV/480	CFR IV/504	ROT SCOT I/501	CFR V/51	CFR V/53
08/03/82	21/12/82	06/10/82	12/07/83	24/11/83	23/02/83	26/10/83	29/04/84	12/11/84	16/12/84	20/10/85	13/01/86	01/10/86	18/11/87	12/06/23	07/02/28	15/04/31	30/09/31	21/02/34	19/09/34	26/07/35	26/01/35	27/03/35	16/10/36	10/02/36	12/02/36	06/05/36	08/11/36	07/04/36	16/12/36	04/10/34	16/10/36	07/04/36	16/12/36	05/10/37	08/10/37	12/10/37
1382	1382	1382	1383	1383	1383	1383	1384	1384	1384	1385	1386	1386	1387	1323	1328	1331	1331	1334	1334	1335	1335	1335	1336	1336	1336	1336	1336	1336	1336	1334	1336	1336	1336	1337	1337	1337
OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF&BRK	NFK&SFK	SFK	SFK	NFK,SFK	SFK	SFK	SFK	SFK	SFK	SFK	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT						
PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE	TAXER	TAXER	ARRAYER	TAXER	TAXER				
WACE	WACE	WACE	WACE	WACE	WACE	WACE	WACE	WACE	WACE	WACE	WACE	WACE	WACE	WACHESHAM	WACHESHAM	WACHESHAM	WACHESHAM	WACHESHAM	WACHESHAM	WACHESHAM	WACHESHAM	WATHESHAM	WACHESHAM	WACHESHAM	WACHESHAM	WACHESHAM	WACHESHAM	WACHESHAM	WACHESHAM	WADE	WADE	WADE	WADE	WADE	WADE	WADE
														DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE							
GILBERT	GILBERT	GILBERT	GII BERT	GILBERT	GILBERT	GILBERT	GILBERT	GILBERT	GILBERT	GILBERT	GILBERT	GILBERT	GILBERT	GILES	GILES	GILES	GILES	GILES	GILES	GILES	GILES	GILES	GILES	GILES	GILES	GILES	GILES	GILES	GILES	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM
1 <i>22</i> 7/P/D	1227/P/D	1227/K/D	1227/P/D	1227/P/D	1227/K/D	1227/K/D	1227/K/D	1227/K/D	1227/T/D	1227/K/D	1227/P/D	1227/K/D	1227/S/D	1228/S/D	1228/K/D	1228/K/D	1228/K/D	1228/K/D	1228/K/D	1228/P/D	1228/A/D	1228/A/D	1228/P/D	1228/A/D	1228/A/D	1228/A/D	1228/A/D	1228/T/D	1228/T/D	1229/T/D	1229/P/D	1229/T/D	1229/T/D	1229/A/D	1229/T/D	1229/T/D

CPR 1340-43/105	LIST OF MPS/118	LIST OF MPS/119	CPR 1343-45/393	LIST OF MPS/121	CFR V/391	LIST OF MPS/123	CFR V/483	CFR VI/3	CFR VI/45	LIST OF MPS/126	LIST OF MPS/128	CPR 1350-54/90	LIST OF MPS/138	CPR 1354-58/122	CPR 1354-58/226	LIST OF MPS/153	CPR 1361-64/66	LIST OF MPS/156			LIST OF MPS/162	CPR 1324-27/8-11	CPR 1324-27/53	CPR 1324-27/229	CPR 1324-27/216-8	CPR 1324-27/286	CPR 1324-27/220-1		CPR 1330-34/136	CPR 1330-34/286		CPR 1338-40/142		ROT SCOT 1/501	CFR V/283	CFR V/392
19/12/40	23/04/41	28/04/43	20/07/44	07/06/44	01/10/44	11/09/46	05/10/46	08/03/47	25/08/47	14/01/48	31/03/48	15/03/51	09/02/51	02/07/54	12/07/55	15/05/60	15/12/61	24/01/61	06/01/62	20/03/62	06/10/63	01/08/24	17/11/24	28/08/25	25/12/25	28/02/26	24/01/26	27/10/29	16/02/31	12/02/32	07/10/35	01/08/38	29/09/00	13/11/37	20/04/42	01/10/44
1340	1341	1343	1344	1344	1344	1346	1346	1347	1347	1348	1348	1351	1351	1354	1355	1360	1361	1361	1362	1362	1363	1324	1324	1325	1325	1326	1326	1329	1331	1332	1335	1338	1300	1337	1342	1344
LEC	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	LEC	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	rin(k)	NTH	NTH,RUT	NTH	NTH,RUT	NTH,RUT	NTH	NTH	LIN	NTH	LIN,NTH,RUT	WES	ESS	ESS	ESS
PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	PEACE/ARRAY	UNDER-SHERIFF	ARRAYER	TAXER	TAXER
WADE OF STOKFASTON	WADE	WADE	WADE	WADE	WADE	WADE	WADE	WADE	WADE	WADE	WADE	WADE	WADE	WADE	WADE	WADE	WADE	WADE OF STOKESASTON	WADE	WADE	WADE	WAKE OF BLISWORTH	WAKE OF DEPYNG	WAKE	WAKE OF BLISSEWORTH	WAKE	WAKE OF BLISEWORTH	WAKE OF BLISEWORTH	WAKE OF BLISEWORTH	WAKE	WAKE DE BLISEWORTH	WAKE OF LIDELL	WAKEFEUD	WALEDEN	WALDEN	WALEDEN
																														DE			DE	DE	DE	В
WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS		_	HUMPHREY	HUMPHREY	HUMPHREY
1229/P/D	1229/K/D	1229/K/D	1229/P/D	1229/K/D	1229/T/D	1229/K/D	1229/T/D	1729/T/D	0/T/6221	1229/K/D	1229/K/D	1229/P/D	1229/K/D	0/9/6/C1	1229/P/D	1229/K/D	0/d/6/01	1229/K/D	1229/S/D	1229/E/D	1229/K/D	1230/A/D	1230/A/7	1230/P/L	1230/A/D	1230/P/L	1230/A/D	1230/S/D	1230/P/D	1230/P/L	1230/S/D	For Reference	1231/S/D	1232/A/D	1232/T/D	1232/T/D

CFR V/434 CFR V/483 CFR V/144 LIST OF MPS/125 CFR V//90	CPR 1292-1301/309 LIST OF MPS/5 CPR 1292-1301/517 CPR 1307-13/185 ROT SCOT 1/97 LIST OF MPS/31	LIST OF MPS/33 LIST OF MPS/38 LIST OF MPS/38 CPR 1313-17/49	LIST OF MPS/43 CPR 1313-17/124 CPR 1313-17/474 CPR 1313-17/529 CFR 11/10 CFR 11/10	CPR 1317-21/462 CPR 1317-21/459 LIST OF MPS/12 LIST OF MPS/12 CPB 1371-24/430	LIST OF MPS/113 LIST OF MPS/113 ROT SCOT 1/420 ROT SCOT 1/469 CPR 1338-40/136
02/08/45 05/10/46 25/08/47 14/01/48 20/07/48 07/07/49 07/07/49	10/05/00 26/08/09 20/05/11	20/00/11 13/11/13 18/03/13 01/12/11 28/11/13	23/09/13 05/06/14 08/06/16 05/08/16 15/05/18 06/11/19 30/11/19	26/04/20 18/06/20 06/10/20 20/05/22 20/01/23	20/10/24 18/11/25 06/05/36 08/11/36 06/07/38
1345 1346 1346 1348 1348 1349	1297 1297 1300 1311	1311 1313 1313 1313 1313	1313 1314 1316 1316 1316 1319 1319	1320 1320 1323 1323	1324 1325 1325 1336 1336 1338
ESS ESS ESS ESS ESS ESS&HRT ESS&HRT	HTN N HTN N HTN N N HTN N HTN N N HTN N HTN N N N	NIL NTH NTH NTH NNN	אור אור אור אור אור אור	איור איור איור איור	WIL VIL LEC LEC LEC
TAXER TAXER TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER SHERIFF FSCHEATOR	ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE TAXER ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE TAXER TAXER SHERIFF TAXER TAXER	PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE	AKKAYEK KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF ARRAYER ARRAYER PEACE/ARRAY
WALDEN WALDEN WALDEN WALDEN WALDEN WALDEN	WALE WALE OF EYDON WALE WALE WALE	WALE WALE WALE WALERAUND WALERAUND	WALRAUND WALRAND WALRAND WALRAND WALRAND WALRAND WALRAND	WALERAUND WALRAUND WALRAUND WALERAND WALRAUND	WALEKANU WALRAUND WALEYS WALEYS WALEYS WALEYS
	7				Ч Ч Ч
HUMPHREY HUMPHREY HUMPHREY HUMPHREY HUMPHREY HUMPHREY	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS THOMAS THOMAS ADAM ADAM	ADAM ADAM ADAM ADAM ADAM ADAM ADAM	ADAM ADAM ADAM ADAM ADAM	ADAM ADAM ADAM INGRAM JOHN JOHN
1232/T/D 1232/T/D 1232/T/D 1232/K/D 1232/S/D 1232/S/D	1233/A/D 1233/A/D 1233/A/D 1233/A/D 1233/A/D	1233/K/D 1233/K/D 1233/K/D 1233/K/D 1234/K/D	1234/P/D 1234/P/D 1234/T/D 1234/T/D 1234/T/D 1234/T/D 1234/T/D	1234/P/D 1234/P/D 1234/K/D 1234/K/D 1234/K/D	1234/A/D 1234/K/D 1234/K/D 1234.5/S/D 1235/A/D 1235/A/D 1235/A/D

LIST OF MPS/117	CPR 1343-45/181	LIST OF MPS/125			CPK 1350-54/92	FUEDEKA III/I/415	CPK 1301-04/02		CPR 1364-67/364-5	CPR 1364-67/430	CPR 1367-70/194	FOEDERA III/II/853	LIST OF MPS/169	LIST OF MPS/172	CPR 1370-74/101	LIST OF MPS/174	LIST OF MPS/176	CPR 1370-74/119	CPR 1370-74/107-8	CFR VIII/191	CFR VIII/228	CFR VIII/267	CPR 1374-77/136	CPR 1374-77/137	FOEDERA III/II/1045		CFR VIII/111	CFR VIII/126			CPR 1381-85/138	CPR 1381-85/246	
23/04/41 22/10/43 22/11/43	25/11/43 29/06/44	14/01/48	28/10/49	28/10/49	10/01/72	12/01/51	20/03/01	10/11/04	26/10/66	10/02/67	10/07/68	29/11/68	01/05/68	03/06/69	06/02/71	24/02/71	08/06/71	12/06/71	20/04/71	24/12/72	06/12/73	14/11/74	06/05/75	06/12/75	02/01/76	02/07/24	28/03/71	08/06/71	10/12/76	05/11/79	08/03/82	21/12/82	01/12/83
1341 1343 1343	1343 1344	1348	1349	1349	1351	1359	1301	1364	1366	1367	1368	1368	1368	1369	1371	1371	1371	1371	1371	1372	1373	1374	1375	1375	1376	1324	1371	1371	1376	1379	1382	1382	1383
LEC WAR&LEC WAR&LEC	LEC WAR&LEC	LEC	DBY&NTT	DBY&NTT	LEC	SSX	SSX	SRY&SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SRY,SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	WAR&LEC	GLS	GLS	GLS&HEF	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS						
KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF ESCHEATOR	PEACE(SPECIAL) UNDER-SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	ARRAYER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	ESCHEATOR	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF
WALEYS WALEYS WALEYS	WALEYS WALEYS	WALEYS	WALEYS	WALEYS	WALEYS	WALAIS	WALEYS	WALEYS	WALEYS	WALEYS	WALEYS	WALEYS	WALEYS	WALEYS	WALEYS	WALEYS	WALEYS	WALEYS	WALEYS	WALAYS	WALEYS	WALEYS	WALEYS	WALEYS	WALEYS	WALEYS	WALEYS	WALEYS	WALEYS	WALEYS	WALEYS	WALEYS	WALEYS
Щ	Ш. —	;																	DE				DE			Ē							
NHOL NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	OLIVER	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH
1235/K/D 1235/S/D 1235/E/D	1235/P/D 1235/S/D	1235/K/L	1235/S/D	1235/E/D	1235/P/L	1236/A/L	1236/P/L	1236/S/D	1236/A/L	1236/A/L	1236/P/L	1236/A/L	1236/K/L	1236/K/L	1236/A/L	1236/K/L	1236/K/L	1236/T/L	1236/A/L	1236/T/L	1236/T/L	1236/T/L	1236/P/L	1236/P/L	1236/A/L	1237/S/D	1238/T/D	1238/T/D	1238/E/D	1238/S/D	1238/P/D	1238/P/D	1238/S/D

-

LIST OF MPS/203 LIST OF MPS/206 CFR VIII/389 CFR IX/147 LIST OF MPS/196 CFR IX/187 CPR 1381-85/249 LIST OF MPS/202	LIST OF MPS/205 CPR 1381-85/588-91 CPR 1381-85/588-91 HP 1/643 HP 1/643 LIST OF MPS/51 LIST OF MPS/53	LIST OF MPS/76 LIST OF MPS/80 LIST OF MPS/85 CFR IX/231 LIST OF MPS/195 CFR IX/229	CFR X/70 LIST OF MPS/213 HP 1/601 HP 1/601 HP 1/601
23/02/83 L 26/10/83 L 04/03/77 0 27/05/79 0 05/11/80 L 04/03/80 0 21/12/82 0 01/12/83 L			11/11/84 16/12/84 C 12/11/84 L 15/11/89 03/11/91 H 22/01/93 H 27/01/94 H 01/12/96
1383 1377 1379 1380 1380 1382 1382	1385 1385 1385 1386 1390 1316 1316	1327 1327 1332 1335 1375 1375 1380 1380 1381 1381	1384 1384 1389 1391 1393 1394 1396
GLS GLS SSX SSX SSX SSX SSX SSX SSX SSX SSX	SSX SSX SSX SSX SSX SSX SSX NFK	NFK NFK NFK NFK NFK SHR&STS&WELSH MARCH SHR&STS&WELSH MARCH STS STS SHR&STS&WELSH MARCH STS SHR&STS&WELSH MARCH STS	STS STS STS STS STS STS STS
KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ESCHEATOR SHERIFF ESCHEATOR TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER SHERIFF ESCHEATOR	SHERIFF Taxer KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF
WALEYS WALEYS WALEYS WALEYS WALEYS WALEYS WALEYS WALEYS WALEYS	WALEYS WALEYS WALEYS WALEYS WALEYS WALYS WALYS	WALKEFAKE WALKEFARE WALKEFARE WALKEFARE WALSHALE WALSHALE WALSHALE WALSHALE WALSHALE WALSHALE WALSHALE WALSHALE WALSHALE	WALSALE WALSHALE WALSHALE WALSALE WALSALL WALSALL WALSALL WALSHALE
D			DE
Ralph Ralph William William William William William	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM ROBERT	KOBERT ROBERT ROBERT ROBERT WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM
1238/K/D 1238/K/D 1239/K/D 1239/K/D 1239/K/D 1239/K/D 1239/K/D	1239/A/D 1239/A/D 1239/A/D 1239/A/D 1239/S/D 1239/S/D	1240/K/D 1240/K/D 1240/K/D 1240/K/D 1241/E/D 1241/E/D 1241/F/D 1241/F/D 1241/F/D 1241/F/D 1241/F/D 1241/F/D	1241/S/D 1241/T/D 1241/K/D 1241/S/D 1241/K/D 1241/K/D 1241/K/D 1241/S/D

WALSHALE WALSALL WALSHALE WALSALL
WALSALL SHERIFF WALSSH ARRAYER WAISH SHERIFF
WALSSHE PEACE MAI SSH ARPAYER
Ш
WALSSHE PEACE
WALSSHE ARRAYER
WALTON SHERIFF
WALEWAYN OF STOKE TAXER EDYTH
WALEWAYN OF STOKE TAXER EDITH
WALWAYN TAXER
WALWEYN TAXER
WALWEYN SHERIFF
WALWEN TAXER
WALWAYNE PEACE
WALWAYN PEACE
WALWEYN SHERIFF
WALEWEYN SHERIFF
WALWYN KNIGHT OF SHIRE
WALWAYN ESCHEATOR
WALEWEYN SHERIFF
WALWEYN ESCHEATOR
WALEWEYN SHERIFF
WALWYN I KNIGHT OF SHIRE
WALWYN II KNIGHT OF SHIRE
WALWEYN ESCHEATOR
WALWAYN PEACE

CPR 1399-1401/209-13 HP I/428	CPR 1399-1401/559	CPR 1401-05/287-91	HP 1/428	CPR 1361-64/207	LIST OF MPS/165	CPR 1364-67/434	CPR 1367-70/195	CPR 1367-70/266	CPR 1367-70/418	CFR VIII/111	CFR VIII/126	LIST OF MPS/182		LIST OF MPS/186	CFR IX/162	LIST OF MPS/190	CPR 1381-85/85	CPR 1381-85/142	CPR 1381-85/248					CPR 1301-07/457	LIST OF MPS/26	LIST OF MPS/31	CPR 1313-17/49	LIST OF MPS/42	CPR 1313-17/350	CPR 1313-17/473	CPR 1313-17/529		CPR 1334-38/369	LIST OF MPS/103	CPR 1340-43/88
18/12/99 06/10/99				10/02/62	04/05/66	12/02/67	10/07/68	26/10/69	28/01/70	28/03/71	08/06/71	12/02/76	26/11/77	13/10/77	08/08/79	24/04/79	14/12/81	09/03/82	21/12/82	18/11/86		12/10/03	14/11/06	22/07/06	13/10/07	08/08/11	28/11/13	23/09/13	01/09/15	08/06/16	05/08/16	28/10/34	16/10/36	26/07/38	01/08/40
1399 1399	1401	1403	1404	1362	1366	1367	1368	1369	1370	1371	1371	1376	1377	1377	1379	1379	1381	1382	1382	1386	1297	1303	1306	1306	1307	1311	1313	1313	1315	1316	1316	1334	1336	1338	1340
HEF HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	CON	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	BDF&BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM
ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	TAXER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE
WALLEWAYN WALWYN II	WALWAYN	WALLEWAYN	WALWYN II	WAUMFORD	WAMFORD	WAMFORD	WAMFORD	WAMFORD	WANFORD	WAUMFORD	WAUMFORD	WAMPFORD	WANGFORD	WAMPFORD	WAMFORD	WAMFORD	WAUMFORD	WAUMFORD	WAUMFORD	WAMFORD	WARBLINGTON	WARBLINGTON	WARBLYNGTON	WARBLINGTON	WARBELTON	WARBELTON	WARBELTON	WARBELTONE	WARBELTON	WARBLYNGTON	WARBLYNTON	WARD	WARD	WARDE	WARD
				DE																	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE		Ц	DE	Щ
THOMAS THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD
1246/A/D 1246/K/D	1246/P/D	1246/A/D	1246/K/D	1247/P/D	1247/K/D	1247/P/D	1247/P/D	1247/P/D	1247/P/D	1247/T/D	1247/T/D	1247/K/D	1247/S/D	1247/K/D	1247/T/D	1247/K/D	1247/P/D	1247/P/D	1247/P/D	1247/S/D	1248/S/D	1248/S/D	1248/S/D	1248/T/D	1248/K/D	1248/K/D	1248/T/D	1248/K/D	1248/A/D	1248/T/D	1248/T/D	1249/S/D	1249/P/D	1249/K/D	1249/P/D

Page 320

CPR 1338-40/502 CPR 1340-43/153 CPR 1307-13/4 ROT SCOT 1/100 ROT SCOT 1/97	CPR 1317-21/99 CPR 1321-24/39 CPR 1321-24/76 CPR 1321-24/208 CPR 1324-27/77-9	CPR 1324-2/10-11 CPR 1324-27/238 CPR 1324-27/239 CPR 1324-27/226-1 CPR 1324-27/220-1	CPR 1327-30/429 CPR 1330-34/400 FOEDERA III/I/415 FOEDERA III/I/440-1 LIST OF MPS/153 CPR 1361-64/529 CPR 1361-64/529 CPR 1367-70/193	CFR VIII/112 CFR VIII/127 LIST OF MPS/178	LIST OF MPS/179 CPR 1370-74/305 CPR 1374-77/135 CPR 1374-77/138 CPR 1374-77/136
20/04/40 15/03/41 25/09/07 18/06/11 20/05/11 20/10/15 15/05/18 19/12/18	06/01/18 30/11/21 03/03/22 15/09/22 23/12/24	28/08/25 28/08/25 28/02/26 28/02/26 24/01/26	18/05/29 30/01/33 12/01/59 04/08/59 15/05/60 08/03/64 26/10/66 10/07/68	11/12/70 28/03/71 08/06/71 12/12/72 13/10/72	13/10/72 12/12/13 12/12/14 13/02/75 06/12/75 06/12/75
1340 1341 1307 1311 1315 1318 1318	1318 1322 1322 1322 1324	1325 1326 1326 1326	1329 1359 1359 1360 1364 1364	1370 1371 1371 1372	1372 1373 1374 1375 1375
BKM BKM NBL YKS YKS YKS	YKS YKS YKS YKS	YKS(W) YKS(W,N) YKS(W,N) YKS(W)	YKS(N) YKS(V) NTH NTH NTH NTH NTH	NTH&RUT NTH NTH NTH NTH	YKS NTH NTH NTH RUT
TAXER TAXER PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER SHERIFF SHERIFF SHERIFF	PEACE(SPECIAL) ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER	ARKAYER PEACE PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER	PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE PEACE PEACE	ESCHEATOR TAXER TAXER SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE PEACE
LE WARD LE WARDE WARDE WARD WARDE WARDE WARDE	WARDE WARDE WARDE WARDE	LE WARDE WARDE WARDE WARDE WARDE	WARD WARDE WARDE WARDE WARDE WARDE WARDE	WARDE WARDE WARDE WARDE	WARDE WARDE WARDE WARDE WARDE
RICHARD RICHARD SIMON SIMON SIMON SIMON SIMON SIMON	SIMON SIMON SIMON SIMON			SIMON SIMON SIMON SIMON SIMON	SIMON SIMON SIMON SIMON SIMON
1249/T/D 1249/T/D 1250/P/D 1250/A/D 1250/A/D 1250/S/D 1250/S/D 1250/S/D	1250/P/D 1250/A/D 1250/A/D 1250/A/D 1250/A/D	1250/A/D 1250/P/D 1250/P/D 1250/P/D 1250/A/D	1250/P/D 1250/A/D 1251/A/D 1251/A/D 1251/A/D 1251/P/D 1251/P/D	1251/E/D 1251/T/D 1251/T/D 1251/S/D 1251/K/D	1251/K/D 1251/P/D 1251/S/D 1251/P/D 1251/P/D 1251/P/D

CPR 1377-81/47	CPR 1377-81/48	CPR 1377-81/512	LIST OF MPS/193	CFR IX/230	CFR IX/249	CPR 1292-1301/612	CPR 1301-07/498		LIST OF MPS/48	CPR 1313-17/460	LIST OF MPS/51	CPR 1321-24/59			LIST OF MPS/77	CPR 1330-34/286	CFR VI/415	CFR VII/46	CFR VIII/229	CFR VIII/268			CFR VIII/111	CFR VIII/126	CFR IX/144	CFR IX/229	CPR 1381-85/588-91		CPR 1391-96/728	CPR 1391-96/729	CPR 1396-99/99	CPR 1396-99/233	CPR 1399-1401/564	CPR 1399-1401/564	CPR 1401-05/114-5	
06/11/77	17/05/78	26/05/80	16/01/80	07/12/80	16/03/81	24/10/01	20/02/07	10/07/14	20/01/15	26/03/16	29/07/16	20/11/21	06/12/23	09/02/27	11/03/30	12/02/32	26/01/54	01/08/57	06/12/73	14/11/74	07/00/70	05/11/71	28/03/71	08/06/71	27/05/79	07/12/80	26/04/85	03/07/95	08/05/96	13/05/96	13/05/97	12/11/97	28/11/99			01/12/96
1377	1378	1380	1380	1380	1381	1301	1307	1314	1315	1316	1316	1321	1323	1327	1330	1332	1354	1357	1373	1374	1376	1371	1371	1371	1379	1380	1385	1395	1396	1396	1397	1397	1399	1401	1402	1396
NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	NTH	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	WES	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	NTH
PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	SHERIFF	UNDER-SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	UNDER-SHERIFF	SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF
WARDE	WARDE	WARDE	WARDE	WARDE	WARDE	WARTHECOP	WARDECOP	WARTHECOP	WARTHECOPP	WARTHECOP	WARTHECOPPE	WARDECOP	WARDECOP	WARDECOPE	WARTHECOPP	WARDECOP	WARTHECOP	WARTHECOPP	WARTHECOP	WARTHECOP	WARTHECOP	WARNER	WARNER	WARNER	WARNER	WARENNER	WARNER	WARENNER	WARENNER	WARENNER	WARENNER	WARENER	WARNER	WARNER	WARNER	WARREWYK
						DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE		DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE															
SIMON	SIMON	SIMON	SIMON	SIMON	SIMON	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	HENRY	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	NHOL
1251/P/D	1251/P/D	1251/P/D	1251/K/D	1251/T/D	1251/T/D	1252/T/D	1252/A/D	1252/S/D	1252/K/D	1252/A/D	1252/K/D	1252/P/D	1252/S/D	1253/S/D	1253/K/D	1253/P/D	1254/T/P	1254/T/P	1254/T/D	1254/T/D	1254/S/D	1255/S/D	1255/T/D	1255/T/D	1255/T/D	1255/T/D	1255/A/D	1255/S/D	1255/P/D	1255/P/D	1255/P/D	1255/P/D	1255/P/D	1255/P/D	1255/A/D	1256/S/D

HP 1/528 HP 1/528	LIST OF MPS/74				HP I/719		HP I/623		CPR 1324-27/53	CPR 1324-27/77-9		LIST OF MPS/117	CPR 1343-45/395	LIST OF MPS/16	LIST OF MPS/33	LIST OF MPS/30	CPR 1313-17/124	CPR 1313-17/482	LIST OF MPS/14	CPR 1321-24/73	CPR 1321-24/96-7	CPR 1321-24/123	CPR 1321-24/213-4	CPR 1321-24/268	CPR 1330-34/283		FOEDERA III/I/415	FOEDERA III/I/440-1	LIST OF MPS/161	CPR 1364-67/430	FOEDERA III/II/853	
29/10/99	29/09/10 11/03/30	29/09/90	06/10/cZ 29/09/96						17/11/24	23/12/24	05/12/30	23/04/41	20/07/44	28/02/05	12/11/11	08/08/11	05/06/14	14/06/16	15/07/21	15/02/22	25/03/22	16/05/22	31/10/22	15/03/23	12/02/32	28/09/39	12/01/59	04/08/59	06/10/63	10/02/67	29/11/68	06/12/69
1399 1401 1406	1310 1330	1390	1390	1399	1404	1400	1402	1411	1324	1324	1330	1341	1344	1305	1311	1311	1314	1316	1321	1322	1322	1322	1322	1323	1332	1339	1359	1359	1363	1367	1368	1369
NTH NTH NTH	WOR WAR	WOR	WOR	WOR	WOR	HAM	SRY	SRY&SSX	ESS,HRT	ESS,HRT	ESS&HRT	ESS	WIL	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	GLS	ESS&HRT	ESS	ESS	ESS	ESS	ESS	ESS&HRT						
SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	UNDER-SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE	UNDER-SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR UNDFR-SHFRIFF	ESCHEATOR	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF
WARREWYK WARWICK WARWICK	WARREWYK WARREWIK	WASSHEBOURNE	WASSHEBOURNE WASSHEROURNE	WASSHEBURN	WASHBOURNE	WATERTON	WATERTON	WATERTON	WAUTON	WAUTON	WAUTON	WAUTON	WAUTON	WAUTON	WAUTON	WAUTONE	WAUTON	WAUTON	WAUTON	WAUTON	WAUTON	WAUTON	WAUTON	WAUTON	WAUTON	WAUTON	WAUTON	WAUTON	WAWTON	WAUTON	WAUTON	WAUTON
	DE					DE			DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	BE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE
NHOL NHOL	ROBERT ROBERT	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM
1256/S/D 1256/K/D 1256/K/D	1257/S/D 1257/K/P	1258/S/D	1258/E/D 1258/S/D	1258/E/D	1258/K/D	1259/S/D	1259/K/L	1259/S/D	1260/A/D	1260/A/D	1260/S/D	1260/K/D	1260/P/D	777	277	777	777	227	277	777	277	777	277	222	227	1261/S/D	1262/A/D	1262/A/D	1262/K/D	1262/A/D	1262/A/D	1262/S/D

CFR VIII/193 CPR 1374-77/314 CPR 1377-81/45 CFR VIII/388 CPR 1374-77/496-500 CPR 1377-81/38-40 CFR IX/163	CPR 1377-81/571 CPR 1377-81/471-4 CPR 1381-85/85 CFR IX/249 CPR 1381-85/139 CPR 1381-85/753	CPR 1381-85/588-91 CPR 1385-9/176 LIST OF MPS/62 LIST OF MPS/93 LIST OF MPS/95	LIST OF MPS/101 LIST OF MPS/101 LIST OF MPS/104 LIST OF MPS/108 CFR V/285	CFR V/491 FOEDERA III//107 CFR V//4 CFR IX/54 CFR IX/188 CFR IX/224 CFR X/18 CFR X/18 CFR X/18
24/12/72 26/08/76 02/07/77 04/03/77 29/04/77 01/07/77 08/08/79	12/11/80 20/03/80 14/12/81 16/03/81 08/03/82 20/12/82	29/04/85 14/05/86 15/09/27 20/01/36 11/03/36 23/09/36	13/01/37 03/02/38 03/02/38 13/10/39 18/04/42 20/04/42	04/11/44 04/11/46 01/11/46 18/02/47 08/03/47 14/11/77 27/05/79 04/03/80 07/12/80 28/11/83 28/11/83
1372 1376 1377 1377 1377 1377	1380 1380 1381 1381 1382	1385 1386 1327 1336 1336 1336	1337 1338 1338 1338 1339 1342	1344 1346 1346 1347 1347 1377 1379 1380 1380 1383
ESS ESS ESS ESS ESS SS ESS	E S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S	8 SS FF FF FF FF	HEF HEF HEF HEF HEF&WELSH MARCH HEF	HEF HEF&WELSH MARCH HEF HAM HAM HAM HAM HAM
TAXER PEACE PEACE TAXER ARRAYER ARRAYER TAXER	PEACE ARRAYER PEACE PEACE PEACE PFACF	ARRAYER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE ESCHEATOR TAXER	SHERIFF ESCHEATOR TAXER ARRAYER TAXER TAXER TAXER TAXER TAXER TAXER TAXER TAXER
WAUTON WAUTON WAUTON 'LE FITZ' WAUTON WAUTON WAUTON	WAUTON WAUTON WAUTON WAUTON WAUTON	WAUTON WAWAYN WAWAYN WAWEYN WAWAYN	WAWAYN WAWAYN WAWAYN WAWAYN WAWAYN WAWAYN, SHERIFF OF HEREFORDSHIRE	WAWEYN WAWAYN WAWAYN WAWAYN WAWAYN WAYTE WAYTE WAYTE WAYTE WAYTE
	DE DE	ы П П		
WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD	RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD	RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD JOHN JOHN JOHN JOHN JOHN
1262/T/D 1262/P/D For reference 1262/A/L 1262/A/L 1262/A/L	1262/P/L 1262/P/L 1262/P/L 1262/P/L 1262/P/L 1262/P/L	1262/A/L 1262/A/L 1263/K/D 1263/K/D 1263/K/D 1263/K/D	1263/K/D 1263/K/D 1263/K/D 1263/K/D 1263/F/D 1263/F/D	1263/S/D 1263/F/D 1263/F/D 1263/T/D 1264/T/L 1264/T/L 1264/T/L 1264/T/L 1264/T/L 1264/T/L

•

CFR X/267	LIST OF MPS/22 LIST OF MPS/30	LIST OF MPS/32	CPR 1317-21/92	CPR 1321-24/42	CPR 1321-24/42	CPR 1321-24/249	CPR 1321-24/123	LIST OF MPS/I5		CPR 1321-24/274	CPR 1321-24/430	CPR 1321-24/424	CPR 1324-27/229				CPR 1396-99/234	CPR 1399-1401/560	CPR 1399-1401/560	CPR 1401-05/287-91	CPR 1401-05/293		CPR 1374-77/136	CPR 1374-77/137	CPR 1374-77/314	FOEDERA III/II/1045	CPR 1377-81/45	CFR VIII/389	CPR 1374-77/496-500	LIST OF MPS/187	CPR 1377-81/38-40	CFR IX/142	CPR 1377-81/359-60	CFR IX/225
16/11/88 01/12/96	20/01/07 08/08/11	12/11/11	10/11/17	12/12/21	10/12/21	18/07/22	16/05/22	02/05/22	05/04/23	05/04/23	14/06/24	04/06/24	28/08/25	08/05/33	24/03/36	01/12/96	12/11/97	28/11/99				12/12/72	06/05/75	06/12/75	20/10/76	02/01/76	02/07/77	04/03/77	29/04/77	13/10/77	01/07/77	27/05/79	18/02/79	07/12/80
1388 1396	1307 1311	1311	1317	1321	1321	1322	1322	1322	1323	1323	1324	1324	1325	1333	1336	1396	1397	1399	1401	1403	1403	1372	1375	1375	1376	1376	1377	1377	1377	1377	1377	1379	1379	1380
HAM HAM	BKM BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BKM	BDF&BKM	BDF,BKM	BDF,BKM	BDF,BKM	BKM	BDF&BKM	BDF&BKM	LIN	(H)	(H)	(H)	(H) NIN	LIN	SRY&SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX
TAXER SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	TAXER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	TAXER	ARRAYER	TAXER
WAYTE WAYTE	WEDON	WEDON	WEDON	WEDON	WEDON	WEDON	WEDON	WEDON	WEDON	WEDON	WEDON	WEDON	WEDON	WEDON	WEDON	WELBY	WELBY	WELBY	WELBY	WELBY	WELBY	WELCOMBE	WILCOMBE	WILCOMBE	WILCOMBE	WILCOMBE	WILCOMBE	WILCOMBE	WILCOMBE	WILCOMBE	WYLCOMBE	WILCOMBE	WILCOMBE	WILCOMBE
	ШC	ц Ц Ц	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE						DE													
NHOL	RALPH RAI PH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	RALPH	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS
1264/T/L 1264/S/D	1265/K/D? 1265/K/D?	1265/K/D	1265/P/D	1265/P/D	1265/A/D	1265/P/D	1265/A/D	1265/K/D	1265/S/D	1265/A/D	1265/A/D	1265/A/D	1265/P/D	1265/S/D	1265/S/D	1266/S/D	1266/P/D	1266/P/D	1266/P/D	1266/A/D	1266/A/D	1267/S/D	1267/P/D	1267/P/D	1267/P/D	1267/A/D	1267/P/D	1267/T/D	1267/A/D	1267/K/D	1267/A/D	1267/T/D	1267/A/D	1267/T/D

CPR 1377-81/471-4 HP I/643 CPR 1385-9/547 CPR 1301-07/186	CPR 1327-30/422 CFR V/392 CFR V/435 CFR V/483 CFR V/465	CFR VI/5 LIST OF MPS/125 LIST OF MPS/125	LISI OF MPS/139 CFR III/10 CPR 1317-21/347	CPR 1321-24/123 CPR 1327-30/172 CPR 1327-30/431 CPR 1327-30/564 LIST OF MPS/77	CPR 1330-34/137 CPR 1330-34/237 LIST OF MPS/79 CPR 1330-34/288 CPR 1330-34/288 LIST OF MPS/81 LIST OF MPS/89 CPR 1334-38/209 LIST OF MPS/89
20/03/80 09/09/88 14/08/88 03/10/02 05/02/03	03/01/27 21/04/27 30/01/29 01/10/44 02/08/45 05/10/46	01/06/47 14/01/48 25/03/52 25/03/52	13/10/21 03/02/19 06/11/19 30/11/19	16/05/22 29/11/23 12/10/27 23/05/29 10/06/30 11/03/30	12/02/31 18/12/31 30/09/31 12/02/32 21/03/32 28/03/33 19/09/34 26/07/35
1380 1388 1388 1302 1303	1327 1327 1329 1345 1345	1347 1348 1352 1352	1352 1288 1319 1319	1322 1323 1327 1329 1330	1331 1331 1332 1332 1335 1335 1335 1335
SSX SSX SSX ESS&HRT ESS&HRT	LAN LAN GLS GLS GLS	GLS GLS GLS GLS GLS&WELSH MARCH CLS	GLS RUT SRY&SSX SRY SRY	YKS SRY&SSX&KEN&MDX SRY SRY SRY SRY	SRY SRY SRY SRY SRY SRY SSX
ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE ARRAYER SHERIFF PEACE(SPECIAL)	SHERIFF UNDER-SHERIFF PEACE TAXER TAXER TAXER TAXER	TAXER TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF ESCHEATOR	knight of shire Under-Sheriff Sheriff Taxer Taxer	ARRAYER ESCHEATOR TAXER PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE PEACE
WYLCOMBE WILCOMBE WILCOMBE WENEGRAVE WENGRAVE	WERBERTON WERBERTON WARBERTON WESTON WESTON WESTON	WESTON OF CIRCESTRE WESTON WESTON WESTON	WESTON WESTON WESTON WESTON	WESTON WESTON WESTON WESTON WESTON WESTON	WESTON WESTONE WESTONE WESTON WESTON WESTONE WESTONE
DE		3 8 8 8 8 8	88888	3 8 8 8 8 8 8 8	888888888888888888888888888888888888888
NICHOLAS NICHOLAS NICHOLAS JOHN JOHN	GEOFFREY GEOFFREY JOHN JOHN JOHN JOHN	NHOC NHOC	John Peter William William William	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM
1267/A/D 1267/K/D 1267/A/D 1268/S/D 1268/P/D	1269/S/D 1269/S/D 1269/P/D 1270/T/D 1270/T/D 1270/T/D	1270/LD7 1270/K/D 1270/S/D 1270/E/D	1270/K/D 1271/S/D 1272/S/D 1272/T/L	1272/ALL 1272/ALL 1272/PL 1272/P/L 1272/P/L 1272/P/L	1272/P/L 1272/P/L 1272/P/L 1272/P/L 1272/P/L 1272/P/L 1272/P/L 1272/P/L

CPR 1338-40/499 CPR 1340-43/12	CFR V/391	CFR IX/185	LIST OF MPS/196		CPR 1381-85/141	CPR 1381-85/141	CFR X/47	CFR X/47		CPR 1388-92/137	HP I/623	HP I/623	CPR 1391-96/435	HP I/623	HP 1/623	CPR 1399-1401/565	HP I/623	CPR 1401-05/287-91	CPR 1358-61/345	CPR 1361-64/63		LIST OF MPS/167	CFR VIII/191	CFR VIII/228	CFR VIII/267	CPR 1374-77/314	CPR 1374-77/496-500	CFR IX/57	CFR IX/142	LIST OF MPS/5		CFR VIII/386	CFR IX/229	CFR IX/186	
20/04/40 28/07/40	01/10/44	04/03/80	05/11/80	16/12/82	08/03/82	08/03/82	27/05/84	27/05/84	30/11/88	15/07/89	12/11/90	20/01/93	18/06/94	27/01/94	22/01/97				13/03/60	20/03/61	06/12/65	04/05/66	24/12/72	06/12/73	14/11/74	20/10/76	29/04/77	14/11/77	27/05/79		01/10/05	04/03/77	07/12/80	04/03/80	20/10/85
1340 1340	1344	1380	1380	1382	1382	1382	1384	1384	1388	1389	1390	1393	1394	1394	1397	1401	1401	1403	1360	1361	1365	1366	1372	1373	1374	1376	1377	1377	1379	1297	1305	1377	1380	1380	1385
SRY HAM	SRY	SRY	SRY	SRY&SSX	SRY	WIL	SRY	WIL	SRY&SSX	SRY	SRY	SRY	SSX	SSX	SRY&SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	SSX	WAR	WAR&LEC	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV						
TAXER ARRAYER	TAXER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	TAXER	TAXER	ESCHEATOR	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	TAXER	PEACE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	PEACE	ARRAYER	TAXER	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF
WESTON	WESTON	WESTON	WESTON	WESTON	WESTON	WESTON	WESTON	WESTON OF UPHAVENE	WESTON	WESTON	WESTON	WESTON	WESTON	WESTON	WESTON	WESTON	WESTON	WESTON	WEYVILL	WAIVILL	WEYVILL	WEYVILE	WAYVILL	WAYVYLE	WAYVYLL	WEYVILL	WEYVILL	WEYVYLE	WAYVYLL	WHITAKRE	WHITACRE	WHITLEE	WHITELE	WHITELEGH	WHITELEGH
DE	Ч Ц		DE																	DE	DE									DE	DE				
WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD
1272/T/L 1272/A/P	1272/T/L	1273/T/D	1273/K/D	1273/S/D	1273/P/D	For reference	1273/T/D	For reference	1273/E/D	1273/P/D	1273/K/D	1273/K/D	1273/P/D	1273/K/D	1273/K/D	1273/P/D	1273/K/D	1273/A/D	1274/T/D	1274/P/D	1274/S/D	1274/K/D	1274/T/D	1274/T/D	1274/T/D	1274/P/D	1274/A/D	1274/T/D	1274/T/D	1275/K/D	1275/S/D	1276/T/D	1276/T/D	1276/T/D	1276/S/D

LIST OF MPS/44 CDD 1334 38/210	CPR 1334-38/210 ROT SCOT 1/328	ROT SCOT 1/373	CPR 1334-38/370	ROT SCOT 1/406	ROT SCOT 1/420	ROT SCOT 1/469		LIST OF MPS/191	CFR IX/163	CPR 1377-81/515	LIST OF MPS/193	CPR 1381-85/138	HP 1/428	CPR 1396-99/237	CPR 1396-99/436	CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1401-05/287-91	LIST OF MPS/127	LIST OF MPS/130	LIST OF MPS/139	LIST OF MPS/144	CPR 1361-64/528	CPR 1367-70/192		LIST OF MPS/215	HP I/559	HP 1/559	HP 1/559		HP 1/559	HP I/559	CPR 1396-99/236	HP I/559	
09/09/14 04/02/27 26/07/35	26/07/35	12/08/35	16/10/36	10/02/36	06/05/36	08/11/36	26/11/77	24/04/79	08/08/79	26/05/80	16/01/80	08/03/82	03/11/91	12/11/97	02/03/99	18/12/99		31/03/48	09/02/51	13/01/52	28/04/54	08/03/64	10/07/68	05/11/71	20/10/85	03/02/88	17/01/90	03/11/91	18/10/92	27/01/94	27/01/95	12/11/97	17/09/97	03/11/99
1314 1327 1325	1335 1335	1335	1336	1336	1336	1336	1377	1379	1379	1380	1380	1382	1391	1397	1399	1399	1403	1348	1351	1352	1354	1364	1368	1371	1385	1388	1390	1391	1392	1394	1395	1397	1397	1399
DOR SOM&DOR	DOR	DOR	DOR	DOR	DOR	DOR	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	HEF	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	DEV	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF&BRK	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF	OXF&BRK
KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF	PEACE ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF
WHITEFELDE WHITFELD	WHITEFELD WHITEFELD	WHITEFELD	WHITEFELD	WHITEFELD	WHITTEFELD	WHYTTEFELDE	WHITTENEY	WHITENEY	WHITENEYE	WHITENEYE	WHITENEYE	WHITENEY	WHITNEY	WITTENEYE	WITTENEYE	WYTTENEY	WITTENEY	WHYTYNG	WHYTYNG	WHYTYNG	WHYTYNG	WHITYNG	WHITYNG	WHITYNG	WYLYCOTES	WILCOTES	WILCOTES	WILCOTES	WILCOTES	WILCOTES	WILCOTES	WILCOTES	WILCOTES	WYLCOTES
								DE -			•	•			-	•	-	AS	AS	AS	AS	AS	AS	AS	-	-	_	_	-	-	-	-	-	-
WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	ROBERT	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM
1277/K/L 1277/S/D	1277/P/D 1277/A/D	1277/A/D	1277/P/D	1277/A/D	1277/A/D	1277/A/D	1278/S/D	1278/K/D	1278/T/D	1278/P/D	1278/K/D	1278/P/D	1278/K/D	1278/P/D	1278/P/D	1278/A/D	1278/A/D	1279/K/D	1279/K/D	1279/K/D	1279/K/D	1279/P/D	1279/P/D	1279/S/D	1281/K/D	1281/K/D	1281/K/D	1281/K/D	1281/S/D	1281/K/D	1281/K/D	1281/P/D	1281/K/D	1281/S/D

CPR 1396-99/437 CPR 1281-92/265 LIST OF MPS/1	CPR 1327-30/429 LIST OF MPS/80 LIST OF MPS/89	UFK 1334-39/209 LIST OF MPS/938 LIST OF MPS/95B CPR 1338-40/136 LIST OF MPS/107 CPR 1338-40/501	CPR 1340-43/153 CPR 1343-45/395 LIST OF MPS/123 CFR V/483 CFR V/145 CFR V/145	CPR 1348-50/160 LIST OF MPS/126 LIST OF MPS/128 CFR VI/91 CFR IX/53	CPR 1317-21/366 CPR 1324-27/77-9 CPR 1324-27/216-8 CPR 1324-27/216-8 LIST OF MPS/63 LIST OF MPS/63 CPR 1330-34/295 ROT SCOT 1/249
18/04/99	18/05/29 16/03/32 19/09/34	25/0/1/35 23/09/36 06/07/38 14/01/39 20/04/40	15/03/41 20/07/44 11/09/46 05/10/46 08/03/47 25/08/47	02/07/48 14/01/48 31/03/48 20/07/48 10/11/54 10/11/54 14/11/77 08/12/80	25/05/19 19/04/20 08/05/21 23/12/24 25/12/25 27/10/25 27/25 27/10/25 27/10/25 27/10/25 27/10/
1399 1287 1290	1329 1332 1334	1335 1336 1338 1339 1340	1341 1344 1346 1346 1347	1348 1348 1348 1354 1354 1377	1319 1320 1321 1324 1325 1326 1328 1332 1333
OXF OXF OXF&BRK OXF	V. 14. 14. 1	и. И. И. И. И. И.	и и и и и и	oxF oxF oxF oxF&BRK oxF&BRK STS STS	RUT NTH RUT RUT RUT RUT RUT RUT RUT
OXF OXF OXF	X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X	OXF OXF OXF OXF OXF	OXF OXF OXF OXF		
PEACE PEACE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIPF	о Р	PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE/ARRAY KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER	TAXER PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER TAXER	PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER SHERIFF ESCHEATOR TAXER SHERIFF	PEACE SHERIFF SHERIFF ARRAYER ARRAYER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE ARRAYER
WILCOTES WILLIAMESCOTE WILLAMESCOT	WILLIAMSCOTE WILLIAMSCOTE WILLIAMESCOTE	WILLIAMSCOTE WILLIAMESCOTE WILLIAMESCOTE WILLIAMSCOTE WILLIAMESCOTE	WILLIAMESCOTE WILLIAMSCOTE WILLIAMESCOTE WILLIAMESCOTE WILLIAMESCOTE	WILLIAMESCOTE WILLIAMESCOTE WILLIAMESCOTE WILLIAMESCOTE WILLIAMESCOTES WIRLEY WIRLEY	WYTTLEBURY WYTLEBURY WHITLEBURY WITTLEBURY WITTELBURY WITTELBURY WHITELBURY WHITELBURY WYTLESBURY
D DE	N N N N	888888		*****	888888888888
WILLIAM RICHARD RICHARD	RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD	RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD	RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD	RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD ROGER ROGER	NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL
1281/P/D 1281.5/P/D 1281.5/S/D	1282/P/L 1282/P/L 1282/K/L 1282/K/L	1282/P/L 1282/K/L 1282/K/L 1282/K/L 1282/K/L	128271L 128271L 128271L 128277L 128277L	1282/P/L 1282/P/L 1282/K/L 1282/K/L 1282/S/D 1283/F/D 1283/F/D 1283/S/D	1284/P/D 1284/S/D 1284/S/D 1284/A/D 1284/A/D 1284/K/D 1284/K/D 1284/K/D 1284/P/D 1284/A/D

LIST OF MPS/89 CPR 1334-38/209	CFR IV/480	CPR 1367-70/193	CFR VIII/111	CFR VIII/127		LIST OF MPS/178	CPR 1374-77/136		CPR 1377-81/46	CPR 1374-77/496-500	CPR 1377-81/38-40	CFR IX/164	CPR 1377-81/512	LIST OF MPS/195	CPR 1377-81/471-4		CPR 1381-85/84	LIST OF MPS/197	CPR 1381-85/140	CPR 1381-85/245	CPR 1381-85/253	LIST OF MPS/207	CPR 1381-85/502	CPR 1385-89/81	CPR 1385-9/217	HP 1/568		CPR 1388-92/136	CPR 1388-92/139	CPR 1388-92/343	CPR 1391-96/440	HP 1/568	CPR 1396-99/235		CPR 1401-05/137-8
19/09/34 26/07/35	07/04/36	10/07/68	28/03/71	08/06/71	24/01/72	13/10/72	06/12/75	26/11/77	02/07/77	29/04/77	01/07/77	08/08/79	26/05/80	05/11/80	20/03/80	01/11/81	14/12/81	16/09/81	08/03/82	21/12/82	20/12/82	26/10/83	26/09/84	01/12/85	12/09/86	01/10/86	16/02/88	15/07/89	10/11/89	28/06/90	18/06/94	27/01/95	12/11/97	03/11/99	
1334 1335	1336	1368	1371	1371	1372	1372	1375	1377	1377	1377	1377	1379	1380	1380	1380	1381	1381	1381	1382	1382	1382	1383	1384	1385	1386	1386	1388	1389	1389	1390	1394	1395	1397	1399	1402
RUT RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT	RUT
KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE	TAXER	PEACE	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	SHERIFF	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	TAXER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER
WYTTILBURY WITLEBURY	WITTELBURY	WYTLEBURY	WITTELBURY	WITTELBURY	WITELESBERY	WITTLESBURY	WITTLESBURY	WITTELBURY	WITTELESBURY	WITTELESBURY	WITTELESBURY	WHITTULBURY	WYTTELBURY	WITTELBURY	WITTELESBURY	WYTLESBURY	WYTTELBURY	WITTELBURY	WITTELBURY	WYTTESBURY	WITTELBURY	WITTILBURY	WITLESBURY	WITTLESBURY	WITLESBURY	WITTELBURY	WYTTELBURY	WITLESBURY	WYTLESBURY	WYTLESBURY	WYTLESBURY	WITTELBURY	WITTELBURY	WITLEBURY	WITTELBURY
DE	DE	DE			DE		DE	DE	DE	DE	DE				DE		DE		DE	DE															
NHON	NHOP	NHON	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL
1284/K/D 1284/P/D	1284/T/D	1285/P/D	1285/T/D	1285/T/D	1285/S/D	1285/K/D	1285/P/D	1285/S/D	1285/P/D	1285/A/D	1285/A/D	1285/T/D	1285/P/D	1285/K/D	1285/A/D	1285/S/D	1285/P/D	1285/K/D	1285/P/D	1285/P/D	1285/P/D	1285/K/D	1285/P/D	1285/P/D	1285/A/D	1285/K/D	1285/S/D	1285/P/D	1285/P/D	1285/P/D	1285/P/D	1285/K/D	1285/P/D	1285/S/D	1285/A/D

CFR VIII/229	CFR VIII/269	CFR IX/55	CFR IX/143		HP 1/573		HP 1/573	CPR 1381-85/588-91	CFR X/216			CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1399-1401/560	CPR 1401-05/287-91		CPR 1385-89/82		CPR 1367-70/264		CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1401-05/287-91			CFR III/83		HP I/251	HP I/251	CPR 1396-99/238		HP I/251	HP 1/251	CPR 1399-1401/556	CPR 1399-1401/209-13	CPR 1399-1401/556	HP 1/251
15/11/61 06/12/73	14/11/74	14/11/77	27/05/79	02/11/90	12/11/90			26/04/85	10/03/88	12/12/90	04/10/92	18/12/99			13/10/81	26/05/86	17/11/65	01/03/69	02/11/90	18/12/99		15/05/18	20/04/19	26/12/21	04/11/22	20/01/93	27/01/94	12/11/97	03/11/97	22/01/97	17/09/97	28/11/99	18/12/99		
1361 1373	1374	1377	1379	1390	1390	1406	1406	1385	1388	1390	1392	1399	1401	1403	1381	1386	1365	1369	1390	1399	1403	1318	1319	1321	1322	1393	1394	1397	1397	1397	1397	1399	1399	1401	1402
SHR SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	LEC	LEC	WAR&LEC	WAR&LEC	LEC	LEC	LEC	WIL	WIL	HAM	HAM	OXF&BRK	OXF	OXF	SRY&SSX	SRY&SSX	SSX	SRY&SSX	BDF	BDF	BDF	BDF&BKM	BDF	BDF	BDF	BDF	BDF	BDF
UNDER-SHERIFF TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	TAXER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	TAXER	ESCHEATOR	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	PEACE	SHERIFF	PEACE	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	TAXER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE
WHITTON	WHITTON	WITTHON	WHITTON	WITTON	WHITTON	WITTON	WHITTON	WODEFORD	WODEFORD	WODEFORD	WODEFORD	WODEFORD	WODEFORD	WODEFORD	WODEHULL	WODHULL	WODELOK	WODELOK	WOLF	WOLF	WOLF	WORLDHAM	WORLDHAM	WORLDHAM	WORLDHAM	WORSHIP	WORSHIP	WORSHUP	WORSHIP	WORSHIP	WORSHIP	WORSHEPE	WORSHIP	WORSHEPE	WORSHIP
DE DE	Ы	DE	L L L L	DE		DE					Ы				DE							DE	DE	DE	BE										
JOHN THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	THOMAS	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHON	NHOL	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	NICHOLAS	HDGH	HUGH	HUGH	PETER	PETER	PETER	PETER	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL
1286/S/D 1287/T/P	1287/T/P	1287/T/P	1287/T/P	1287/S/D	1287/K/D	1287/S/D	1287/K/D	1288/A/D	1288/T/D	1288/E/D	1288/S/D	1288/A/D	1288/P/D	1288/A/D	1289/S/D	1289/P/D	1290/S/D	1290/P/D	1291/S/D	1291/A/D	1291/A/D	1292/S/D	1292/S/D	1292/T/D	1292/S/D	1293/K/D	1293/K/D	1293/P/D	1293/S/D	1293/K/D	1293/K/D	1293/P/D	1293/A/D	1293/P/D	1293/K/D

CPR 1401-05/287-91 CFR VIII/111	CFR VIII/126 CPR 1374-77/139	FOEDERA III/II/1045	CPR 1377-81/47		CFR IX/162	CPR 1377-81/512	CPR 1377-81/572	CPR 1381-85/251	CPR 1381-85/588-91	CPR 1385-89/82	CPR 1399-1401/566	CPR 1399-1401/209-13		HP I/683	CFR IX/55			CFR XI/140	LIST OF MPS/46		LIST OF MPS/82	ROT SCOT 1/249	ROT SCOT I/249	CPR 1334-38/210	ROT SCOT 1/373	ROT SCOT 1/406	ROT SCOT 1/420	ROT SCOT 1/469	LIST OF MPS/126	LIST OF MPS/130		LIST OF MPS/156	LIST OF MPS/159
05/11/71 28/03/71	08/06/71 06/12/75	02/01/76	02/07/77	25/11/78	08/08/79	26/05/80	20/02/81	20/12/82	26/04/85	26/05/86	28/11/99	18/12/99			14/11/77	01/12/83	09/11/95	12/03/95	20/01/15	28/01/32	26/09/60	04/07/33	04/07/33	26/07/35	12/08/35	10/02/36	06/05/36	08/11/36	14/01/48	09/02/51	10/12/61	24/01/61	13/10/62
1403 1371 1371	1371 1375	1376	1377	1378	1379	1380	1381	1382	1385	1386	1399	1399	1400	1404	1377	1383	1395	1395	1315	1332	1332	1333	1333	1335	1335	1336	1336	1336	1348	1351	1361	1361	1362
BDF Wil Wil	MIL WIL	MIL	MIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	MIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	WIL	SHR	SHR	SHR	SHR	DOR	SOM&DOR	DOR	DOR	SOM	SOM	SOM	SOM	SOM	SOM	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL	NBL
ARRAYER SHERIFF TAXER	TAXER PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	SHERIFF	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	SHERIFF	SHERIFF	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	ARRAYER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE
WORSHIP WORSTON WORFTON	WORFTON WERFTON	WERSTON	WERSTON	WORSTON	WORFTON	WORSTON	WORSTON	WORSTON	WORSTON	WORSTON	WORSTON	WERSTON	WORSTON	WORFTON	WORTHYN	WORTHYN	WORTHYN	WORTHYN	WROXSAL	WROXHALE	WROXHALE	WROXHALE	WROXHALE	WROXHALE	WROXHALE	WROXHALE	WROXHALE	WROXHALE	WYDRYNGTON	WODERYNGTON	WYDERYNGTON	WODERYNGTON	WODERYNGTON
DE	Ц	ц Ц	DE	DE		DE	DE	DE							DE				DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE
John William William	WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	NHOL	NHOL	NHOC	NHOC	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER
1293/A/D 1294/S/D 1294/T/D	1294/T/D 1294/P/D	1294/A/D	1294/P/D	1294/S/D	1294/T/D	1294/P/D	1294/P/D	1294/P/D	1294/A/D	1294/P/D	1294.5/P/D	1294.5/A/D	1294.5/S/D	1294.5/K/D	1295/T/D	1295/S/D	1295/S/D	1295/T/D	1296/K/P	1296/S/D	1296/K/D	1296/A/D	1296/A/D	1296/P/D	1296/A/D	1296/A/D	1296/A/D	1296/A/D	1297/K/D	1297/K/D	1297/S/D	1297/K/D	1297/K/D

CPR 1361-64/530 CPR 1364-67/430 CPR 1367-70/194 LIST OF MPS/169 CFR VIII/12 CFR VIII/127	CFR IX/143 CPR 1381-85/84 CPR 1381-85/141	CPR 1381-85/247 CPR 1381-85/254 LIST OF MPS/202 LIST OF MPS/204 LIST OF MPS/207	CPR 1381-85/588-91 CPR 1385-89/545 HP 1/528 CPR 1388-92/136 CPR 1388-92/343	HP I/528 CPR 1391-96/292 CPR 1391-96/435 CPR 1396-99/98 CPR 1399-1401/209-13 CPR 1401-05/287-91	CFR VI/3 CPR 1348-50/383 LIST OF MPS/159 LIST OF MPS/162
30/11/64 10/02/67 10/07/68 01/05/68 28/03/71 08/06/71	05/11/79 27/05/79 18/10/80 14/12/81 12/12/82 08/03/82	21/12/82 20/12/82 06/10/82 01/11/83 23/02/83 26/10/83 20/10/85	26/04/85 12/07/88 03/02/88 15/07/89 07/11/90 28/06/90	12/11/90 12/03/92 18/06/94 01/03/97 18/12/99	08/03/47 28/12/49 07/08/61 20/11/62 13/10/62 06/10/63
1364 1367 1368 1368 1371	1379 1379 1380 1381 1382 1382	1382 1382 1382 1383 1383 1383	1385 1388 1388 1389 1390	1390 1392 1394 1399 1403	1347 1349 1361 1362 1362
NBL NBL NBL NBL NBL NBL	BDF&BKM BKM NTH NTH NTH&RUT NTH&RUT	NTH NTH BDF&BKM NTH NTH NTH		N N N N N N H H H H H H H H H H H H H H	NTH NTH NTH&RUT NTH NTH NTH
PEACE ARRAYER PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER TAXER	ESCHEATOR TAXER SHERIFF PEACE ESCHEATOR PEACE	PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF	ARRAYER PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE SHERIFF PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER	TAXER PEACE ESCHEATOR SHERIFF KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE
WYTHRYNGTON WYDERYNGTON WIDRYNGTON WODERYNGTON WYDERYNGTON	WYDEVYLL WYDEVYLL WYDEVYLL WIDEVYLL WIDEVYLL WIDEVYLL	WYDEVYLL WYDEVYLL WYDEVYLL WYDEVILL WYDEVILL WYDEVYLL	WYDEVILL WYDEVILL WYDEVILL WYDEVILLE WYDEVILLE WYDEVILLE	WYDEVILLE WYDEVILL WODEVILL WODEVILL	WYDEVILL WYDEVILL WYDEVILL WYDEVILL WYDEVILL WYDEVILL
	1				DE DE
ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER ROGER	NHOC NHOC NHOC	NHOC NHOC NHOC NHOC	NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL	NHON NHON NHON NHON NHON	RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD
1297/P/D 1297/A/D 1297/P/D 1297/K/D 1297/T/D	1298/E/D 1298/T/D 1298/S/D 1298/P/D 1298/E/D 1298/P/D	1298/P/D 1298/P/D 1298/K/D 1298/S/D 1298/K/D 1298/K/D 1298/K/D	1298/A/D 1298/P/D 1298/K/D 1298/P/D 1298/S/D 1298/S/D	1298/K/D 1298/P/D 1298/P/D 1298/A/D 1298/A/D	1300/T/P 1300/P/P 1300/E/D 1300/K/D 1300/K/D

LIST OF MPS/166 LIST OF MPS/169 CPR 1370-74/102	CPR 1370-74/237 CPR 1370-74/205 LIST OF MPS/130 CPR 1374-77/135 CPR 1374-77/138 CPR 1377-81/47 LIST OF MPS/185 LIST OF MPS/185	CFR 1377-81/48 CFR 1377-81/630 CFR 1377-81/630 CFR X/46 HP 1/361 HP 1/361	CPR 1399-1401/209-13 CPR 1399-1401/558 CPR 1401-05/114-5 CPR 1307-13/23	CPR 1313-17/129 CPR 1313-17/108 CPR 1313-17/123 CPR 1313-17/129 CPR 1313-17/482 CPR 1313-17/474
04/05/66 1 01/05/68 1 28/11/70 12/02/71 (04/07/72 12/12/73 21/11/73 13/02/75 06/12/75 06/11/77 13/10/77 13/10/77		18/12/99 (15/05/16 25/07/17 28/11/07 (14/11/08	18/06/14 0 13/04/14 0 05/06/14 0 18/06/14 0 14/06/16 0 26/03/16 0 08/06/16 0
1366 1368 1370 1371	1372 1373 1375 1375 1375 1377 1377	1378 1379 1379 1380 1380 1384 1383 1393 1393	1399 1401 1402 1316 1317 1308	1314 1314 1314 1316 1316 1316
NTH NTH NTH,RUT NTH,RUT	NTH NTH NTH NTH NTH NTH NTN	CAM&HUN CAM&HUN CAM&HUN CAM CAM CAM CAM DOR DOR	DOR DOR CON NTH NTH	BDF,BKM,NTH,RUT NTH NTH BDF,BKM,NTH,RUT NTH NTH NTH NTH
KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFF ARRAYER	PEACE PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE PEACE PEACE REACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE ESCHEATOR SHERIFF TAXER ESCHEATOR PEACE TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER PEACE ARRAYER SHERIFF UNDER-SHERIFF TAXER SHERIFF	PEACE(SPECIAL) PEACE PEACE PEACE(SPECIAL) PEACE ARRAYER TAXER
WYDEVILL WYDEVILL WYDEVILL WYDEVYLL, SHERIFF OF NORTHAMPTONSHIRE	WYDEVYLL WYDEVYLL WYDEVYLL WYDEVILL WYDEVILL WYDEVILL WYDEVILL	WYDEVILLE WYKES WYKES WYKES WYKES WYKEHAM WYKEHAM	WYKHAM WYCHAM WYLINTON WYLINTON WYLIUGHBY WYLUGHBY	WYLUGHBY WYLUGHBY WYLUGHBY WYLUGHBY WYLUGHBY WYLUGHBY WYLUGHBY
		DE ATTE DE	E E E	n n n n n n n n n n n n n n n n n n n
RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD	RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD	RICHARD RALPH RALPH RALPH RALPH RALPH RALPH THEOBALD THEOBALD THEOBALD	THEOBALD THEOBALD THEOBALD HENRY JOHN JOHN JOHN	NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL NHOL
1300/K/D 1300/K/D 1300/S/D 1300/A/D	1300/P/D 1300/P/D 1300/P/D 1300/P/D 1300/P/D 1300/K/D 1300/K/D	1300/P/D 1301/E/D 1301/F/D 1301/F/D 1301/P/D 1302/K/D 1302/K/D	1302/A/D 1302/P/D 1302/A/D 1303/S/D 1303/S/D 1304/7/D	1304/P/D 1304/P/D 1304/P/D 1304/P/D 1304/P/D 1304/A/D 1304/T/D

CPR 1313-17/530 ROT SCOT 1/170 CPR 1317-21/460 CPB 1321-24/724	CPR 1321-24/123 CPR 1321-24/123 CPR 1321-24/369 CPR 1327-30/429	CPR 1330-34/136 CPR 1330-34/136 CPR 1330-34/293 CPR 1330-34/293	FOEDERA II/I/1070-2 CPR 1340-43/105 CPR 1343-45/184	CPR 1343-45/394 CPR 1367-70/185	CPR 1367-70/185	CPR 1367-70/422	CPR 13/0-74/338-9 CPR 1370-74/338-9	CFR VIII/388	CPR 13/7-81/359 CPR 1292-1301/104	LIST OF MPS/2	LIST OF MPS/5	LIST OF MPS/5 LIST OF MPS/7	CPR 1292-1301/516	LIST OF MPS/9	LIST OF MPS/10	LIST OF MPS/16	CPR 1301-07/457	LIST OF MPS/19	LIST OF MPS/20	CPR 1307-13/29	CPR 1307-13/23	CPR 1307-13/54
05/08/16 06/06/17 18/06/20	02/2/22 16/05/22 08/07/23	16/02/31 12/02/32 21/03/32	16/02/39 19/12/40 12/12/43	20/07/44 20/12/68	20/12/68 01/10/69	20/02/70	24/09/73 24/09/73	04/03/77	18/02/79				10/05/00	06/03/00	20/05/00	28/02/05	22/07/06	30/02/06	30/02/06	24/12/07	28/11/07	17/03/08
1316 1317 1320	1322 1323 1329	1331 1332 1332	1339 1340 1343	1344 1368	1368 1369	1370	13/3 1373	1377	1379 1294	1295	1297	1297 1298	1300	1300	1300	1305	1306	1306	1306	1307	1307	1308
	HTN HTN NI	LIN LIN LIN	n n L L L	LIN(L) LAN	WES WES	WES	WES	WES	WES BRK	BRK	MDX	BRK MDX	BRK	MDX	BRK	BRK	XDM	BRK	MDX	MDX	MDX	MDX
TAXER ARRAYER PEACE TAXED	LAVER ARRAYER PEACE PEACE	PEACE PEACE PEACE	ARRAYER PEACE PEACE	PEACE ARRAYER	ARRAYER UNDER-SHERIFF	PEACE	ARRAYER ARRAYER	TAXER	ARRAYER TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	TAXER	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	TAXER	PEACE
WYLUGHBY WILUGHBY WYLUGHBY	WTLUGHBY WYLUGHBY WYLUGHBY			ų	WYNDESORE WYNDESORE		WYNDESORE WYNDESORE THE ELDER	WYNDESORE	WYNDESORE WYNDESOURE	WINDELESORE	WYNDESOR	WYNDESORE WYNDESOR	WYNDESOR	WINDLESOR	WYDLESORE	WYNDES	WYNDESORE	WYNDESORE	WYNDESORE	WYNDESOR	WYNDESORE	WYNDSOR
		N N N N	ы Б С С С С	Ы Ш	DE DE	Ш	щ Ш	;	ы Б Б	DE	DE	ШШ	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE
NHOL	NHO	NHOL NHOL	NHOL NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	JOHN RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD	RICHARD
1304/T/D 1304/A/D 1304/P/D	1304/A/D 1304/A/D 1304/P/D	1304/P/P 1304/P/P 1304/P/P	1304/A/P 1304/P/P 1304/P/P	1304/P/P 1305/A/D	1305/A/D 1305/S/D	1305/P/D	1305/A/D 1305/A/D?	1305/T/P	1305/A/P 1306/T/D	1306/K/D	1306/K/D	1306/K/D 1306/K/D	1306/P/D	1306/K/D	1306/K/D	1306/K/D	1306/T/D	1306/K/D	1306/K/D	1306/P/D	1306/T/D	1306/P/D

LIST OF MPS/28 CPR 1307-13/186 ROT SCOT 1/97 LIST OF MPS/33 LIST OF MPS/33 LIST OF MPS/38	CPR 1313-17/107 CPR 1313-17/350 CPR 1313-17/460 CPR 1313-17/453 CPR 1313-17/529 CPR 1313-17/529 CFR 11/10	CPR 1317-21/347 LIST OF MPS/57 CPR 1321-24/225 CPR 1321-24/387 LIST OF MPS/145	CPR 1361-64/420 CPR 1367-70/185 CPR 1367-70/185 CPR 1367-70/185 CPR 1367-70/185 CFR X/116 CFR X/217	CFR XI/26 CPR 1388-92/524	CPR 1370-74/102 CPR 1345-48/462
27/04/09 26/08/09 20/05/11 12/11/11 12/11/11 18/03/13	13/04/14 13/04/14 26/03/16 08/06/16 05/08/16 06/11/19	30/11/19 06/10/20 02/12/22 22/01/24 28/04/54	10/11/63 20/05/67 20/12/68 20/12/68 20/12/68 06/12/68 06/12/68 10/03/88	18/10/92 19/01/92 18/10/80 08/12/91 19/03/93	28/11/70 12/02/71 24/10/47
1309 1309 1311 1311 1313 1314	1316 1316 1316 1316	1319 1320 1322 1324	1363 1367 1368 1368 1368 1388 1388	1392 1392 1380 1391 1393	1370 1371 1347
MDX MDX MDX BRK MDX MDX OXF&BRK	MDX BRK BRK BRK,OXF OXF BRK	OXF BRK MDX WES	LAN,NTT,WES CUL LAN NTT WES YKS SHR SHR	SHR SHR NFK&SFK NFK NFK&SFK	SOM&DOR DOR,SOM HAM
KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER ARRAYER KNIGHT OF SHIRE KNIGHT OF SHIRE SHERIFE	PEACE ARRAYER ARRAYER TAXER TAXER TAXER	TAXER KNIGHT OF SHIRE TAXER PEACE KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER Sheriff Arrayer Arrayer Arrayer Taxer Taxer Sheriff	SHERIFF TAXER SHERIFF PEACE SHERIFF	SHERIFF ARRAYER PEACE
WYDESORE WYNDESORE WYNDESORE WYNDESORE WYNDESORE WYNDESORES	WYNDESORE WYNDESORE WYNDESORE WYNDESORE WYNDESORE	WYNDESORE WYNDES WYNDESORE WYNDESORE	WYNDESORE WYNDESORE WYNDESORE WYNDESORE WYNDESORE WYNNESBURY WYNNESBURY	WYNESBURY WYNNESBURY WYNTER OF BERNYNGHAM WYNTER WYNTER	WYNTERBOURN WYNTERBURN, SHERIFF OF SOMERSET WYNTON
	5 8 8 8 8 8 8 8	88888	88888888	D	DE
RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD	RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD	RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD RICHARD WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM HENRY HENRY	HENRY HENRY WILLIAM WILLIAM WILLIAM	WILLIAM WILLIAM JOHN
1306/K/D 1306/T/D 1306/A/D 1306/K/D 1306/K/D 1306/K/D	1306/P/D 1306/P/D 1306/A/D 1306/T/D 1306/T/D	1306/T/D 1306/K/D 1306/T/D 1306/P/D 1307/K/L	1307/A/L 1307/S/D 1307/S/D 1307/A/L 1307/A/L 1308/T/D 1308/T/D 1308/T/D	1308/S/D 1308/T/D 1309/S/D 1309/P/D 1309/S/D	1310/S/D 1310/A/D 1311/P/D

CFR VI/4	CPR 1348-50/382	CPR 1348-50/383			CPR 1354-58/552	LIST OF MPS/153		CPR 1358-61/140		CPR 1321-24/96-7		LIST OF MPS/73		LIST OF MPS/113	CPR 1324-27/77-9		LIST OF MPS/78		LIST OF MPS/99	CPR 1340-43/540	CFR VI/3	CPR 1350-54/89	CPR 1358-61/68	FOEDERA III//415	FOEDERA III/I/440-1
08/03/47	20/08/49	04/10/49	18/03/51	18/03/51	15/12/57	15/05/60	13/01/58	01/10/58	03/11/20	25/03/22	22/09/28	11/03/30	11/11/84	20/10/24	22/12/24	06/10/29	30/09/31	08/03/34	26/09/37	02/07/42	08/03/47	15/03/51	27/02/58	12/01/59	04/08/59
1347	1349	1349	1351	1351	1357	1360	1358	1358	1320	1322	1328	1330	1384	1324	1324	1329	1331	1334	1337	1342	1347	1351	1358	1359	1359
HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	HAM	DEV	CON,DEV	CAM&HUN	CAM,HUN	CAM&HUN	CAM	HAM	LEC	LEC,WAR	WAR&LEC	LEC	WAR&LEC	LEC	LEC	LEC	LEC	LEC	LEC	LEC
TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	SHERIFF	ESCHEATOR	PEACE	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	TAXER	SHERIFF	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	ARRAYER	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	SHERIFF	KNIGHT OF SHIRE	PEACE	TAXER	PEACE	PEACE	ARRAYER	ARRAYER
WYNCESTRE	WYNCESTRE	WYNCESTRE	WYNTON	WYNTON	WYNCESTRE	WYNTON	Y00	YOO	ZUSCHE	ZOUSCHE	ZOUSCH	ZOUSCHE	ZOUCHE	ZOUCHE	ZUSCHE	ZOUSCHE	ZOUSCHE	ZOUSCHE	ZOUCHE	ZOUCHE	SOUCHE	ZOUCH	ZOUCHE	ZOUCH	ZOUCHE
DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE	DE			۲	۲	P	۲	۲	P	۲	٤	۲	DE LA	P	P	DE LA	P	P	P	Р
NHOL	NHON	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	NHOL	WILLIAM	WILLIAM	ALMARIC	EMERIC	ALMARIC	ALMARIC	NHOL	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER	ROGER
1311/T/D	1311/P/D	1311/P/D	1311/S/D	1311/E/D	1311/P/D	1311/K/D	1312/S/D	1312/T/D	1313/S/D	1313/A/D	1313/S/D	1313/K/D	1314/S/D	1315/K/D	1315/A/D	1315/S/D	1315/K/D	1315/S/D	1315/K/D	1315/P/D	1315/T/D	1315/P/D	1315/P/D	1315/A/D	1315/A/D